


KJV Bible Word Studies for OVERTURN

KJV Bible Word Studies for RETURN

KJV Bible Word Studies for TURN



Bible Greek and Hebrew Dictionaries combined for Word Studies

a 2015 ## haphak {haw-fak'}; a primitive root; to turn about or over; by implication, to change, overturn, 
return, pervert: -- X become, change, come, be converted, give, make [{a} bed], overthrow (-turn), perverse,
retire, tumble, turn (again, aside, back, to the contrary, every way). 

again 0654 # apostrepho {ap-os-tref'-o}; from 575 and 4762; to turn away or back (literally or figuratively): 
-- bring {again}, pervert, turn away (from). 

again 2015 ## haphak {haw-fak'}; a primitive root; to turn about or over; by implication, to change, 
overturn, return, pervert: -- X become, change, come, be converted, give, make [a bed], overthrow (-turn), 
perverse, retire, tumble, turn ({again}, aside, back, to the contrary, every way). 

again 5290 # hupostrepho {hoop-os-tref'-o}; from 5259 and 4762; to turn under (behind), i.e. to return 
(literally or figuratively): -- come {again}, return (again, back again), turn back (again). 

again 5290 # hupostrepho {hoop-os-tref'-o}; from 5259 and 4762; to turn under (behind), i.e. to return 
(literally or figuratively): -- come again, return (again, back {again}), turn back (again). 

again 5290 # hupostrepho {hoop-os-tref'-o}; from 5259 and 4762; to turn under (behind), i.e. to return 
(literally or figuratively): -- come again, return ({again}, back again), turn back (again). 

again 5290 # hupostrepho {hoop-os-tref'-o}; from 5259 and 4762; to turn under (behind), i.e. to return 
(literally or figuratively): -- come again, return (again, back again), turn back ({again}). 

again 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come {again} 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, res tore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

again 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in {again}, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, res tore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

again 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver ({again}), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 



past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, res tore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

again 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- send back, set again, slide back, still, X surely, take back (off), (cause to, make to) 
turn (again, self again, away, back, back {again}, backward, from, off), withdraw. 

again 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry {again} (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, res tore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

again 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go {again} (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, res tore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

again 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- send back, set again, slide back, still, X surely, take back (off), (cause to, make to) 
turn (again, self {again}, away, back, back again, backward, from, off), withdraw. 

again 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X {again}, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, res tore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

again 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring ({again}, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, res tore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

again 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 



often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render ({again}), requite, rescue, res tore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

again 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- send back, set again, slide back, still, X surely, take back (off), (cause to, make to) 
turn ({again}, self again, away, back, back again, backward, from, off), withdraw. 

again 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) {again}, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, res tore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

again 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up {again}), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, res tore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

again 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home {again}, X fro, get
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, res tore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

again 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- send back, set {again}, slide back, still, X surely, take back (off), (cause to, make 
to) turn (again, self again, away, back, back again, backward, from, off), withdraw. 

again 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home {again}), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 



past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, res tore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

again 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put ({again}, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, res tore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

again 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give ({again}), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, res tore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

again 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ {again}), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, res tore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

all 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at {all}, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, resto re, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

and 5493 ## cuwr {soor}; or suwr (Hosea 9:12) {soor}; a primitive root; to turn off (literal or figurative): -- 
be[-head], bring, call back, decline, depart, eschew, get [you], go (aside), X grievous, lay away (by), leave 
undone, be past, pluck away, put (away, down), rebel, remove (to {and} fro), revolt, X be sour, take (away, 
off), turn (aside, away, in), withdraw, be without. 

another 2114 ## zuwr {zoor}; a primitive root; to turn aside (especially for lodging); hence to be a foreigner,
strange, profane; specifically (active participle) to commit adultery: -- (come from) {another} (man, place), 
fanner, go away, (e-)strange(-r, thing, woman). 

answer 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 



lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) {answer} (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, re store, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

any 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in {any} case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, resto re, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

anything 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do {anything}, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, restore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

aside 2015 ## haphak {haw-fak'}; a primitive root; to turn about or over; by implication, to change, 
overturn, return, pervert: -- X become, change, come, be converted, give, make [a bed], overthrow (-turn), 
perverse, retire, tumble, turn (again, {aside}, back, to the contrary, every way). 

aside 5493 ## cuwr {soor}; or suwr (Hosea 9:12) {soor}; a primitive root; to turn off (literal or figurative): --
be[-head], bring, call back, decline, depart, eschew, get [you], go (aside), X grievous, lay away (by), leave 
undone, be past, pluck away, put (away, down), rebel, remove (to and fro), revolt, X be sour, take (away, 
off), turn ({aside}, away, in), withdraw, be without. 

aside 5493 ## cuwr {soor}; or suwr (Hosea 9:12) {soor}; a primitive root; to turn off (literal or figurative): --
be[-head], bring, call back, decline, depart, eschew, get [you], go ({aside}), X grievous, lay away (by), leave 
undone, be past, pluck away, put (away, down), rebel, remove (to and fro), revolt, X be sour, take (away, 
off), turn (aside, away, in), withdraw, be without. 

at 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X {at} all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, restor e, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

averse 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 



{averse}, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, re store, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

away 0654 # apostrepho {ap-os-tref'-o}; from 575 and 4762; to turn away or back (literally or figuratively): 
-- bring again, pervert, turn {away} (from). 

away 2114 ## zuwr {zoor}; a primitive root; to turn aside (especially for lodging); hence to be a foreigner, 
strange, profane; specifically (active participle) to commit adultery: -- (come from) another (man, place), 
fanner, go {away}, (e-)strange(-r, thing, woman). 

away 5493 ## cuwr {soor}; or suwr (Hosea 9:12) {soor}; a primitive root; to turn off (literal or figurative): -
- be[-head], bring, call back, decline, depart, eschew, get [you], go (aside), X grievous, lay away (by), leave 
undone, be past, pluck away, put ({away}, down), rebel, remove (to and fro), revolt, X be sour, take (away, 
off), turn (aside, away, in), withdraw, be without. 

away 5493 ## cuwr {soor}; or suwr (Hosea 9:12) {soor}; a primitive root; to turn off (literal or figurative): -
- be[-head], bring, call back, decline, depart, eschew, get [you], go (aside), X grievous, lay away (by), leave 
undone, be past, pluck {away}, put (away, down), rebel, remove (to and fro), revolt, X be sour, take (away, 
off), turn (aside, away, in), withdraw, be without. 

away 5493 ## cuwr {soor}; or suwr (Hosea 9:12) {soor}; a primitive root; to turn off (literal or figurative): -
- be[-head], bring, call back, decline, depart, eschew, get [you], go (aside), X grievous, lay away (by), leave 
undone, be past, pluck away, put (away, down), rebel, remove (to and fro), revolt, X be sour, take (away, 
off), turn (aside, {away}, in), withdraw, be without. 

away 5493 ## cuwr {soor}; or suwr (Hosea 9:12) {soor}; a primitive root; to turn off (literal or figurative): -
- be[-head], bring, call back, decline, depart, eschew, get [you], go (aside), X grievous, lay away (by), leave 
undone, be past, pluck away, put (away, down), rebel, remove (to and fro), revolt, X be sour, take ({away}, 
off), turn (aside, away, in), withdraw, be without. 

away 5493 ## cuwr {soor}; or suwr (Hosea 9:12) {soor}; a primitive root; to turn off (literal or figurative): -
- be[-head], bring, call back, decline, depart, eschew, get [you], go (aside), X grievous, lay {away} (by), leave
undone, be past, pluck away, put (away, down), rebel, remove (to and fro), revolt, X be sour, take (away, 
off), turn (aside, away, in), withdraw, be without. 

away 5637 ## carar {saw-rar'}; a primitive root; to turn away, i.e. (morally) be refractory: -- X {away}, 
backsliding, rebellious, revolter(-ing), slide back, stubborn, withdrew. 

away 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- send back, set again, slide back, still, X surely, take back (off), (cause to, make to) 
turn (again, self again, {away}, back, back again, backward, from, off), withdraw. 

back 2015 ## haphak {haw-fak'}; a primitive root; to turn about or over; by implication, to change, 
overturn, return, pervert: -- X become, change, come, be converted, give, make [a bed], overthrow (-turn), 
perverse, retire, tumble, turn (again, aside, {back}, to the contrary, every way). 

back 5290 # hupostrepho {hoop-os-tref'-o}; from 5259 and 4762; to turn under (behind), i.e. to return 
(literally or figuratively): -- come again, return (again, {back} again), turn back (again). 

back 5290 # hupostrepho {hoop-os-tref'-o}; from 5259 and 4762; to turn under (behind), i.e. to return 
(literally or figuratively): -- come again, return (again, back again), turn {back} (again). 



back 5493 ## cuwr {soor}; or suwr (Hosea 9:12) {soor}; a primitive root; to turn off (literal or figurative): --
be[-head], bring, call {back}, decline, depart, eschew, get [you], go (aside), X grievous, lay away (by), leave 
undone, be past, pluck away, put (away, down), rebel, remove (to and fro), revolt, X be sour, take (away, 
off), turn (aside, away, in), withdraw, be without. 

back 5637 ## carar {saw-rar'}; a primitive root; to turn away, i.e. (morally) be refractory: -- X away, 
backsliding, rebellious, revolter(-ing), slide {back}, stubborn, withdrew. 

back 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
({back}), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, rest ore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

back 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- send back, set again, slide back, still, X surely, take back (off), (cause to, make to) 
turn (again, self again, away, {back}, back again, backward, from, off), withdraw. 

back 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again ({back}), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, rest ore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

back 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- send {back}, set again, slide back, still, X surely, take back (off), (cause to, make 
to) turn (again, self again, away, back, back again, backward, from, off), withdraw. 

back 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- send back, set again, slide back, still, X surely, take {back} (off), (cause to, make 
to) turn (again, self again, away, back, back again, backward, from, off), withdraw. 

back 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again ({back}, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, rest ore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

back 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 



literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, {back}, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, rest ore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

back 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- send back, set again, slide back, still, X surely, take back (off), (cause to, make to) 
turn (again, self again, away, back, {back} again, backward, from, off), withdraw. 

back 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] ({back}) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, rest ore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

back 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- send back, set again, slide {back}, still, X surely, take back (off), (cause to, make 
to) turn (again, self again, away, back, back again, backward, from, off), withdraw. 

back 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw {back}, fetch home again, X fro, get
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, rest ore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

back 7734 ## suwg {soog}; a primitive root; to retreat: -- turn {back}. 

backsliding 5637 ## carar {saw-rar'}; a primitive root; to turn away, i.e. (morally) be refractory: -- X away,
{backsliding}, rebellious, revolter(-ing), slide back, stubborn, withdrew. 

backward 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or 
intransitively, literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); 
generally to retreat; often adverbial, again: -- send back, set again, slide back, still, X surely, take back (off),
(cause to, make to) turn (again, self again, away, back, back again, {backward}, from, off), withdraw. 

be 2015 ## haphak {haw-fak'}; a primitive root; to turn about or over; by implication, to change, overturn, 
return, pervert: -- X become, change, come, {be} converted, give, make [a bed], overthrow (-turn), perverse,
retire, tumble, turn (again, aside, back, to the contrary, every way). 

be 5493 ## cuwr {soor}; or suwr (Hosea 9:12) {soor}; a primitive root; to turn off (literal or figurative): -- 
be[-head], bring, call back, decline, depart, eschew, get [you], go (aside), X grievous, lay away (by), leave 



undone, {be} past, pluck away, put (away, down), rebel, remove (to and fro), revolt, X be sour, take (away, 
off), turn (aside, away, in), withdraw, be without. 

be 5493 ## cuwr {soor}; or suwr (Hosea 9:12) {soor}; a primitive root; to turn off (literal or figurative): -- 
be[-head], bring, call back, decline, depart, eschew, get [you], go (aside), X grievous, lay away (by), leave 
undone, be past, pluck away, put (away, down), rebel, remove (to and fro), revolt, X {be} sour, take (away, 
off), turn (aside, away, in), withdraw, be without. 

be 5493 ## cuwr {soor}; or suwr (Hosea 9:12) {soor}; a primitive root; to turn off (literal or figurative): -- 
be[-head], bring, call back, decline, depart, eschew, get [you], go (aside), X grievous, lay away (by), leave 
undone, be past, pluck away, put (away, down), rebel, remove (to and fro), revolt, X be sour, take (away, 
off), turn (aside, away, in), withdraw, {be} without. 

be 5493 ## cuwr {soor}; or suwr (Hosea 9:12) {soor}; a primitive root; to turn off (literal or figurative): -- 
{be}[-head], bring, call back, decline, depart, eschew, get [you], go (aside), X grievous, lay away (by), leave 
undone, be past, pluck away, put (away, down), rebel, remove (to and fro), revolt, X be sour, take (away, 
off), turn (aside, away, in), withdraw, be without. 

be 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, {be} 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, restor e, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

become 2015 ## haphak {haw-fak'}; a primitive root; to turn about or over; by implication, to change, 
overturn, return, pervert: -- X {become}, change, come, be converted, give, make [a bed], overthrow 
(-turn), perverse, retire, tumble, turn (again, aside, back, to the contrary, every way). 

bed 2015 ## haphak {haw-fak'}; a primitive root; to turn about or over; by implication, to change, 
overturn, return, pervert: -- X become, change, come, be converted, give, make [a {bed}], overthrow 
(-turn), perverse, retire, tumble, turn (again, aside, back, to the contrary, every way). 

break 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([{break}, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, res tore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

bring 0654 # apostrepho {ap-os-tref'-o}; from 575 and 4762; to turn away or back (literally or figuratively): 
-- {bring} again, pervert, turn away (from). 

bring 5493 ## cuwr {soor}; or suwr (Hosea 9:12) {soor}; a primitive root; to turn off (literal or figurative): -
- be[-head], {bring}, call back, decline, depart, eschew, get [you], go (aside), X grievous, lay away (by), leave
undone, be past, pluck away, put (away, down), rebel, remove (to and fro), revolt, X be sour, take (away, 
off), turn (aside, away, in), withdraw, be without. 

bring 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 



literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, {bring} (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, res tore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

build 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, {build}, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, res tore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

by 5493 ## cuwr {soor}; or suwr (Hosea 9:12) {soor}; a primitive root; to turn off (literal or figurative): -- 
be[-head], bring, call back, decline, depart, eschew, get [you], go (aside), X grievous, lay away ({by}), leave 
undone, be past, pluck away, put (away, down), rebel, remove (to and fro), revolt, X be sour, take (away, 
off), turn (aside, away, in), withdraw, be without. 

call 5493 ## cuwr {soor}; or suwr (Hosea 9:12) {soor}; a primitive root; to turn off (literal or figurative): -- 
be[-head], bring, {call} back, decline, depart, eschew, get [you], go (aside), X grievous, lay away (by), leave 
undone, be past, pluck away, put (away, down), rebel, remove (to and fro), revolt, X be sour, take (away, 
off), turn (aside, away, in), withdraw, be without. 

call 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), {call} [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, rest ore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

captivity 7870 ## shiybah {shee-baw'}; by permutation from 7725; a return (of property): -- {captivity}. 

carry 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], {carry} again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, res tore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

case 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any {case} (wise), X at all, 



averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, rest ore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

cause 5438 ## cibbah {sib-baw'}; from 5437; a (providential) turn (of affairs): -- {cause}. 

cause 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, ({cause} to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, res tore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

cause 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, resto re, retrieve, ({cause} to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

cause 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- send back, set again, slide back, still, X surely, take back (off), ({cause} to, make 
to) turn (again, self again, away, back, back again, backward, from, off), withdraw. 

cease 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), {cease}, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, res tore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

certainly 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X {certainly}, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, restore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

change 2015 ## haphak {haw-fak'}; a primitive root; to turn about or over; by implication, to change, 
overturn, return, pervert: -- X become, {change}, come, be converted, give, make [a bed], overthrow 



(-turn), perverse, retire, tumble, turn (again, aside, back, to the contrary, every way). 

circumcise 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or 
intransitively, literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); 
generally to retreat; often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, {circumcise}, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, 
lay down, lie down, lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any 
case (wise), X at all, averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X 
certainly, come again (back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch 
home again, X fro, get [oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, 
[see] more, X needs, be past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, 
recover, refresh, relieve, render (again), requite, rescue , restore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, 
reverse, reward, + say nay, 

come 2015 ## haphak {haw-fak'}; a primitive root; to turn about or over; by implication, to change, 
overturn, return, pervert: -- X become, change, {come}, be converted, give, make [a bed], overthrow 
(-turn), perverse, retire, tumble, turn (again, aside, back, to the contrary, every way). 

come 2114 ## zuwr {zoor}; a primitive root; to turn aside (especially for lodging); hence to be a foreigner, 
strange, profane; specifically (active participle) to commit adultery: -- ({come} from) another (man, place), 
fanner, go away, (e-)strange(-r, thing, woman). 

come 5290 # hupostrepho {hoop-os-tref'-o}; from 5259 and 4762; to turn under (behind), i.e. to return 
(literally or figuratively): -- {come} again, return (again, back again), turn back (again). 

come 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, {come} again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, rest ore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

consider 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X {consider}, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, restore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

continually 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or 
intransitively, literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); 
generally to retreat; often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay 
down, lie down, lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case 
(wise), X at all, averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X 
certainly, come again (back), X consider, + {continually}, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch 
home again, X fro, get [oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, 
[see] more, X needs, be past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, 
recover, refresh, relieve, render (again), requite, rescu e, restore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, 
reverse, reward, + say nay, 



contrary 2015 ## haphak {haw-fak'}; a primitive root; to turn about or over; by implication, to change, 
overturn, return, pervert: -- X become, change, come, be converted, give, make [a bed], overthrow (-turn), 
perverse, retire, tumble, turn (again, aside, back, to the {contrary}, every way). 

convert 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, {convert}, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, r estore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

converted 2015 ## haphak {haw-fak'}; a primitive root; to turn about or over; by implication, to change, 
overturn, return, pervert: -- X become, change, come, be {converted}, give, make [a bed], overthrow 
(-turn), perverse, retire, tumble, turn (again, aside, back, to the contrary, every way). 

decline 5493 ## cuwr {soor}; or suwr (Hosea 9:12) {soor}; a primitive root; to turn off (literal or figurative):
-- be[-head], bring, call back, {decline}, depart, eschew, get [you], go (aside), X grievous, lay away (by), 
leave undone, be past, pluck away, put (away, down), rebel, remove (to and fro), revolt, X be sour, take 
(away, off), turn (aside, away, in), withdraw, be without. 

deliver 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, {deliver} (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, r estore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

deny 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + {deny}, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, rest ore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

depart 3868 ## luwz {looz}; a primitive root; to turn aside [compare 3867, 3874 and 3885], i.e . (literally) to 
depart, (figuratively) be perverse: -- {depart}, froward, perverse(-ness). 

depart 5493 ## cuwr {soor}; or suwr (Hosea 9:12) {soor}; a primitive root; to turn off (literal or figurative): 
-- be[-head], bring, call back, decline, {depart}, eschew, get [you], go (aside), X grievous, lay away (by), 
leave undone, be past, pluck away, put (away, down), rebel, remove (to and fro), revolt, X be sour, take 
(away, off), turn (aside, away, in), withdraw, be without. 

diadem 6843 ## ts@phiyrah {tsef-ee-raw'}; feminine formed like 6842; a crown (as encircling the head); 
also a turn of affairs (i.e. mishap): -- {diadem}, morning. 

dig 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 



literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, {dig}, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, resto re, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

do 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, {do} anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, restor e, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

do 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, {do} evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, restor e, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

down 5493 ## cuwr {soor}; or suwr (Hosea 9:12) {soor}; a primitive root; to turn off (literal or figurative): -
- be[-head], bring, call back, decline, depart, eschew, get [you], go (aside), X grievous, lay away (by), leave 
undone, be past, pluck away, put (away, {down}), rebel, remove (to and fro), revolt, X be sour, take (away, 
off), turn (aside, away, in), withdraw, be without. 

down 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie {down}, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, rest ore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

down 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay {down}, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, rest ore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

draw 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 



literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, {draw} back, fetch home again, X fro, get
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, rest ore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

e-)strange 2114 ## zuwr {zoor}; a primitive root; to turn aside (especially for lodging); hence to be a 
foreigner, strange, profane; specifically (active participle) to commit adultery: -- (come from) another (man,
place), fanner, go away, ({e-)strange}(-r, thing, woman). 

eschew 5493 ## cuwr {soor}; or suwr (Hosea 9:12) {soor}; a primitive root; to turn off (literal or figurative):
-- be[-head], bring, call back, decline, depart, {eschew}, get [you], go (aside), X grievous, lay away (by), 
leave undone, be past, pluck away, put (away, down), rebel, remove (to and fro), revolt, X be sour, take 
(away, off), turn (aside, away, in), withdraw, be without. 

every 2015 ## haphak {haw-fak'}; a primitive root; to turn about or over; by implication, to change, 
overturn, return, pervert: -- X become, change, come, be converted, give, make [a bed], overthrow (-turn), 
perverse, retire, tumble, turn (again, aside, back, to the contrary, {every} way). 

evil 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do {evil}, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, rest ore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

exhort 4389 # protrepomai {prot-rep'-om-ahee}; middle voice from 4253 and the base of 5157; to turn 
forward for oneself, i.e. encourage: -- {exhort}. 

fanner 2114 ## zuwr {zoor}; a primitive root; to turn aside (especially for lodging); hence to be a foreigner, 
strange, profane; specifically (active participle) to commit adultery: -- (come from) another (man, place), 
{fanner}, go away, (e-)strange(-r, thing, woman). 

feed 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, {feed}, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, rest ore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

fetch 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, {fetch} home again, X fro, get



[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, res tore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

fro 5493 ## cuwr {soor}; or suwr (Hosea 9:12) {soor}; a primitive root; to turn off (literal or figurative): -- 
be[-head], bring, call back, decline, depart, eschew, get [you], go (aside), X grievous, lay away (by), leave 
undone, be past, pluck away, put (away, down), rebel, remove (to and {fro}), revolt, X be sour, take (away, 
off), turn (aside, away, in), withdraw, be without. 

fro 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X {fro}, get
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, resto re, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

from 0654 # apostrepho {ap-os-tref'-o}; from 575 and 4762; to turn away or back (literally or figuratively): 
-- bring again, pervert, turn away ({from}). 

from 2114 ## zuwr {zoor}; a primitive root; to turn aside (especially for lodging); hence to be a foreigner, 
strange, profane; specifically (active participle) to commit adultery: -- (come {from}) another (man, place), 
fanner, go away, (e-)strange(-r, thing, woman). 

from 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- send back, set again, slide back, still, X surely, take back (off), (cause to, make to) 
turn (again, self again, away, back, back again, backward, {from}, off), withdraw. 

froward 3868 ## luwz {looz}; a primitive root; to turn aside [compare 3867, 3874 and 3885], i.e . (literally) 
to depart, (figuratively) be perverse: -- depart, {froward}, perverse(-ness). 

get 5493 ## cuwr {soor}; or suwr (Hosea 9:12) {soor}; a primitive root; to turn off (literal or figurative): -- 
be[-head], bring, call back, decline, depart, eschew, {get} [you], go (aside), X grievous, lay away (by), leave 
undone, be past, pluck away, put (away, down), rebel, remove (to and fro), revolt, X be sour, take (away, 
off), turn (aside, away, in), withdraw, be without. 

get 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, {get}
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, resto re, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

give 2010 # epitrepo {ep-ee-trep'-o}; from 1909 and the base of 5157; to turn over (transfer), i.e. allow: -- 
{give} leave (liberty, license), let, permit, suffer. 

give 2015 ## haphak {haw-fak'}; a primitive root; to turn about or over; by implication, to change, 
overturn, return, pervert: -- X become, change, come, be converted, {give}, make [a bed], overthrow 
(-turn), perverse, retire, tumble, turn (again, aside, back, to the contrary, every way). 



give 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X {give} (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, rest ore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

go 2114 ## zuwr {zoor}; a primitive root; to turn aside (especially for lodging); hence to be a foreigner, 
strange, profane; specifically (active participle) to commit adultery: -- (come from) another (man, place), 
fanner, {go} away, (e-)strange(-r, thing, woman). 

go 5493 ## cuwr {soor}; or suwr (Hosea 9:12) {soor}; a primitive root; to turn off (literal or figurative): -- 
be[-head], bring, call back, decline, depart, eschew, get [you], {go} (aside), X grievous, lay away (by), leave 
undone, be past, pluck away, put (away, down), rebel, remove (to and fro), revolt, X be sour, take (away, 
off), turn (aside, away, in), withdraw, be without. 

go 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [{go}] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, restor e, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

go 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), {go} again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, restor e, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

grievous 5493 ## cuwr {soor}; or suwr (Hosea 9:12) {soor}; a primitive root; to turn off (literal or 
figurative): -- be[-head], bring, call back, decline, depart, eschew, get [you], go (aside), X {grievous}, lay 
away (by), leave undone, be past, pluck away, put (away, down), rebel, remove (to and fro), revolt, X be 
sour, take (away, off), turn (aside, away, in), withdraw, be without. 

head 5493 ## cuwr {soor}; or suwr (Hosea 9:12) {soor}; a primitive root; to turn off (literal or figurative): --
be[{-head}], bring, call back, decline, depart, eschew, get [you], go (aside), X grievous, lay away (by), leave 
undone, be past, pluck away, put (away, down), rebel, remove (to and fro), revolt, X be sour, take (away, 
off), turn (aside, away, in), withdraw, be without. 

hinder 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 



(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, {hinder}, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, re store, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

home 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch {home} again, X fro, get
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, rest ore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

home 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, {home}), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, rest ore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

home 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, {home} again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, rest ore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

in 5493 ## cuwr {soor}; or suwr (Hosea 9:12) {soor}; a primitive root; to turn off (literal or figurative): -- 
be[-head], bring, call back, decline, depart, eschew, get [you], go (aside), X grievous, lay away (by), leave 
undone, be past, pluck away, put (away, down), rebel, remove (to and fro), revolt, X be sour, take (away, 
off), turn (aside, away, {in}), withdraw, be without. 

in 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull {in} again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, restor e, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

in 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X {in} any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 



(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, restor e, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

lay 5493 ## cuwr {soor}; or suwr (Hosea 9:12) {soor}; a primitive root; to turn off (literal or figurative): -- 
be[-head], bring, call back, decline, depart, eschew, get [you], go (aside), X grievous, {lay} away (by), leave 
undone, be past, pluck away, put (away, down), rebel, remove (to and fro), revolt, X be sour, take (away, 
off), turn (aside, away, in), withdraw, be without. 

lay 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, {lay} down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, resto re, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

leave 2010 # epitrepo {ep-ee-trep'-o}; from 1909 and the base of 5157; to turn over (transfer), i.e. allow: -- 
give {leave} (liberty, license), let, permit, suffer. 

leave 5493 ## cuwr {soor}; or suwr (Hosea 9:12) {soor}; a primitive root; to turn off (literal or figurative): --
be[-head], bring, call back, decline, depart, eschew, get [you], go (aside), X grievous, lay away (by), {leave} 
undone, be past, pluck away, put (away, down), rebel, remove (to and fro), revolt, X be sour, take (away, 
off), turn (aside, away, in), withdraw, be without. 

let 2010 # epitrepo {ep-ee-trep'-o}; from 1909 and the base of 5157; to turn over (transfer), i.e. allow: -- give 
leave (liberty, license), {let}, permit, suffer. 

let 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, {let}, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, resto re, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

liberty 2010 # epitrepo {ep-ee-trep'-o}; from 1909 and the base of 5157; to turn over (transfer), i.e. allow: -- 
give leave ({liberty}, license), let, permit, suffer. 

license 2010 # epitrepo {ep-ee-trep'-o}; from 1909 and the base of 5157; to turn over (transfer), i.e. allow: -- 
give leave (liberty, {license}), let, permit, suffer. 

lie 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, {lie} down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 



render (again), requite, rescue, resto re, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

lodge 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
{lodge}, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, res tore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

mad 4062 # peritrepo {per-ee-trep'-o}; from 4012 and the base of 5157; to turn around, i.e. (ment.) to craze:
-- + make {mad}. 

make 2015 ## haphak {haw-fak'}; a primitive root; to turn about or over; by implication, to change, 
overturn, return, pervert: -- X become, change, come, be converted, give, {make} [a bed], overthrow 
(-turn), perverse, retire, tumble, turn (again, aside, back, to the contrary, every way). 

make 4062 # peritrepo {per-ee-trep'-o}; from 4012 and the base of 5157; to turn around, i.e. (ment.) to 
craze: -- + {make} mad. 

make 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- send back, set again, slide back, still, X surely, take back (off), (cause to, {make} 
to) turn (again, self again, away, back, back again, backward, from, off), withdraw. 

make 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, restor e, retrieve, (cause to, {make} to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

make 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, {make}, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, rest ore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

man 2114 ## zuwr {zoor}; a primitive root; to turn aside (especially for lodging); hence to be a foreigner, 
strange, profane; specifically (active participle) to commit adultery: -- (come from) another ({man}, place), 
fanner, go away, (e-)strange(-r, thing, woman). 

mind 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 



averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to {mind}], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, rest ore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

more 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] {more}, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, rest ore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

morning 6843 ## ts@phiyrah {tsef-ee-raw'}; feminine formed like 6842; a crown (as encircling the head); 
also a turn of affairs (i.e. mishap): -- diadem, {morning}. 

nay 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, restore , retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say {nay}, 

needs 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X {needs}, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, res tore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

nine 8672 ## tesha` {tay'-shah}; or (masculine) tish`ah {tish-aw'}; perhaps from 8159 through the idea of a 
turn to the next or full number ten; nine or (ord.) ninth: -- {nine} (+ -teen, + -teenth, -th). 

off 5493 ## cuwr {soor}; or suwr (Hosea 9:12) {soor}; a primitive root; to turn off (literal or figurative): -- 
be[-head], bring, call back, decline, depart, eschew, get [you], go (aside), X grievous, lay away (by), leave 
undone, be past, pluck away, put (away, down), rebel, remove (to and fro), revolt, X be sour, take (away, 
{off}), turn (aside, away, in), withdraw, be without. 

off 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- send back, set again, slide back, still, X surely, take back (off), (cause to, make to) 
turn (again, self again, away, back, back again, backward, from, {off}), withdraw. 

off 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- send back, set again, slide back, still, X surely, take back ({off}), (cause to, make 



to) turn (again, self again, away, back, back again, backward, from, off), withdraw. 

oneself 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[{oneself}] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, r estore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

out 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] {out}, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, resto re, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

over-])turn 7760 ## suwm {soom}; or siym {seem}; a primitive root; to put (used in a great variety of 
applications, literal, figurative, inferentially, and elliptically): -- X any wise, appoint, bring, call [a name], 
care, cast in, change, charge, commit, consider, convey, determine, + disguise, dispose, do, get, give, heap 
up, hold, impute, lay (down, up), leave, look, make (out), mark, + name, X on, ordain, order, + paint, place, 
preserve, purpose, put (on), + regard, rehearse, reward, (cause to) set (on, up), shew, + stedfastly, take, X 
tell, + tread down, ([{over-])turn}, X wholly, work. 

overthrow 0396 # anatrepo {an-at-rep'-o}; from 303 and the base of 5157; to overturn (figuratively): -- 
{overthrow}, subvert. 

overthrow 2015 ## haphak {haw-fak'}; a primitive root; to turn about or over; by implication, to change, 
overturn, return, pervert: -- X become, change, come, be converted, give, make [a bed], {overthrow} 
(-turn), perverse, retire, tumble, turn (again, aside, back, to the contrary, every way). 

overthrow 2690 # katastrepho {kat-as-tref'-o}; from 2596 and 4762; to turn upside down, i.e. upset: -- 
{overthrow}. 

overthrow 2692 # katastrophe {kat-as-trof-ay'}; from 2690; an overturn ("catastrophe"), i.e. demolition; 
figuratively, apostasy: -- {overthrow}, subverting. 

overturn 5754 ## `avvah {av-vaw'}; intensive from 5753 abbreviated; overthrow: -- X {overturn}. 

past 5493 ## cuwr {soor}; or suwr (Hosea 9:12) {soor}; a primitive root; to turn off (literal or figurative): -- 
be[-head], bring, call back, decline, depart, eschew, get [you], go (aside), X grievous, lay away (by), leave 
undone, be {past}, pluck away, put (away, down), rebel, remove (to and fro), revolt, X be sour, take (away, 
off), turn (aside, away, in), withdraw, be without. 

past 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 



[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
{past}, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, rest ore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

pay 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X {pay}, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, resto re, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

permit 2010 # epitrepo {ep-ee-trep'-o}; from 1909 and the base of 5157; to turn over (transfer), i.e. allow: -- 
give leave (liberty, license), let, {permit}, suffer. 

perverse 2015 ## haphak {haw-fak'}; a primitive root; to turn about or over; by implication, to change, 
overturn, return, pervert: -- X become, change, come, be converted, give, make [a bed], overthrow (-turn), 
{perverse}, retire, tumble, turn (again, aside, back, to the contrary, every way). 

perverse 3868 ## luwz {looz}; a primitive root; to turn aside [compare 3867, 3874 and 3885], i.e . (literally) 
to depart, (figuratively) be perverse: -- depart, froward, {perverse}(-ness). 

pervert 0654 # apostrepho {ap-os-tref'-o}; from 575 and 4762; to turn away or back (literally or 
figuratively): -- bring again, {pervert}, turn away (from). 

pervert 3344 # metastrepho {met-as-tref'-o}; from 3326 and 4762; to turn across, i.e. transmute or 
(figuratively) corrupt: -- {pervert}, turn. 

pervert 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, {pervert}, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, r estore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

place 2114 ## zuwr {zoor}; a primitive root; to turn aside (especially for lodging); hence to be a foreigner, 
strange, profane; specifically (active participle) to commit adultery: -- (come from) another (man, {place}), 
fanner, go away, (e-)strange(-r, thing, woman). 

pluck 5493 ## cuwr {soor}; or suwr (Hosea 9:12) {soor}; a primitive root; to turn off (literal or figurative): -
- be[-head], bring, call back, decline, depart, eschew, get [you], go (aside), X grievous, lay away (by), leave 
undone, be past, {pluck} away, put (away, down), rebel, remove (to and fro), revolt, X be sour, take (away, 
off), turn (aside, away, in), withdraw, be without. 

pull 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 



[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, {pull} in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, rest ore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

put 5493 ## cuwr {soor}; or suwr (Hosea 9:12) {soor}; a primitive root; to turn off (literal or figurative): -- 
be[-head], bring, call back, decline, depart, eschew, get [you], go (aside), X grievous, lay away (by), leave 
undone, be past, pluck away, {put} (away, down), rebel, remove (to and fro), revolt, X be sour, take (away, 
off), turn (aside, away, in), withdraw, be without. 

put 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, {put} (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, resto re, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

re-)turn 0344 # anakampto {an-ak-amp'-to}; from 303 and 2578; to turn back: -- ({re-)turn}. 

re-)turn 1994 # epistrepho {ep-ee-stref'-o}; from 1909 and 4762; to revert (literally, figuratively or morally):
-- come (go) again, convert, ({re-)turn} (about, again). 

re-)turn 6437 ## panah {paw-naw'}; a primitive root; to turn; by implication, to face, i.e. appear, look, etc.: 
-- appear, at [even-]tide, behold, cast out, come on, X corner, dawning, empty, go away, lie, look, mark, pass
away, prepare, regard, (have) respect (to), ({re-)turn} (aside, away, back, face, self), X right [early]. 

rebel 5493 ## cuwr {soor}; or suwr (Hosea 9:12) {soor}; a primitive root; to turn off (literal or figurative): --
be[-head], bring, call back, decline, depart, eschew, get [you], go (aside), X grievous, lay away (by), leave 
undone, be past, pluck away, put (away, down), {rebel}, remove (to and fro), revolt, X be sour, take (away, 
off), turn (aside, away, in), withdraw, be without. 

rebellious 5637 ## carar {saw-rar'}; a primitive root; to turn away, i.e. (morally) be refractory: -- X away, 
backsliding, {rebellious}, revolter(-ing), slide back, stubborn, withdrew. 

recall 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), {recall}, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, re store, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

recompense 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or 
intransitively, literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); 
generally to retreat; often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay 
down, lie down, lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case 
(wise), X at all, averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X 
certainly, come again (back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch 
home again, X fro, get [oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, 
[see] more, X needs, be past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, {recompense}, 
recover, refresh, relieve, render (again), requite, rescue , restore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, 



reverse, reward, + say nay, 

recover 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, {recover}, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, r estore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

refresh 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, {refresh}, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, r estore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

rejoice 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, {rejoice}, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, r estore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

relieve 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, {relieve}, 
render (again), requite, rescue, r estore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

remove 5493 ## cuwr {soor}; or suwr (Hosea 9:12) {soor}; a primitive root; to turn off (literal or 
figurative): -- be[-head], bring, call back, decline, depart, eschew, get [you], go (aside), X grievous, lay away
(by), leave undone, be past, pluck away, put (away, down), rebel, {remove} (to and fro), revolt, X be sour, 
take (away, off), turn (aside, away, in), withdraw, be without. 

render 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) 

requite 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 



[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), {requite}, rescue, r estore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

rescue 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, {rescue}, re store, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

restore 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, {re store}, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

retire 2015 ## haphak {haw-fak'}; a primitive root; to turn about or over; by implication, to change, 
overturn, return, pervert: -- X become, change, come, be converted, give, make [a bed], overthrow (-turn), 
perverse, {retire}, tumble, turn (again, aside, back, to the contrary, every way). 

retrieve 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, re store, {retrieve}, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

return 0360 # analuo {an-al-oo'-o}; from 303 and 3089; to break up, i.e. depart (literally or figuratively): -- 
depart, {return}. 

return 0390 # anastrepho {an-as-tref'-o}; from 303 and 4762; to overturn; also to return; by implication, to 
busy oneself, i.e. remain, live: -- abide, behave self, have conversation, live, overthrow, pass, {return}, be 
used. 

return 1877 # epanago {ep-an-ag'-o}; from 1909 and 321; to lead up on, i.e. (technical) to put out (to sea); 
(intransitively) to return: -- launch (thrust) out, {return}. 

return 1880 # epanerchomai {ep-an-er'-khom-ahee}; from 1909 and 424; to come up on, i.e. return: -- come 
again, {return}. 

return 2192 # echo {ekh'-o}; including an alternate form scheo {skheh'-o}; used in certain tenses only); a 
primary verb; to hold (used in very various applications, literally or figuratively, direct or remote; such as 
possessions; ability, contiuity, relation, or condition): -- be (able, X hold, possessed with), accompany, + 
begin to amend, can(+ -not), X conceive, count, diseased, do + eat, + enjoy, + fear, following, have, hold, 



keep, + lack, + go to law, lie, + must needs, + of necessity, + need, next, + recover, + reign, + rest, + {return},
X sick, take for, + tremble, + uncircumcised, use. 

return 3195 # mello {mel'-lo}; a strengthened form of 3199 (through the idea of expectation); to attend, i.e. 
be about to be, do, or suffer something (of persons or things, especially events; in the sense of purpose, duty,
necessity, probability, possibility, or hesitation): -- about, after that, be (almost), (that which is, things, + 
which was for) to come, intend, was to (be), mean, mind, be at the point, (be) ready, + {return}, shall 
(begin), (which, that) should (after, afterwards, hereafter) tarry, which was for, will, would, be yet. 

return 5290 # hupostrepho {hoop-os-tref'-o}; from 5259 and 4762; to turn under (behind), i.e. to return 
(literally or figuratively): -- come again, {return} (again, back again), turn back (again). 

return 5437 ## cabab {saw-bab'}; a primitive root; to revolve, surround, or border; used in various 
applications, literally and figuratively (as follows): -- bring, cast, fetch, lead, make, walk, X whirl, X round 
about, be about on every side, apply, avoid, beset (about), besiege, bring again, carry (about), change, cause
to come about, X circuit, (fetch a) compass (about, round), drive, environ, X on every side, beset (close, 
come, compass, go, stand) round about, inclose, remove, {return}, set, sit down, turn (self) (about, aside, 
away, back). 

return 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, rest ore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) {return}, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

return 8138 ## shanah {shaw-naw'}; a primitive root; to fold, i.e. duplicate (literally or figuratively); by 
implication, to transmute (transitive or intransitive): -- do (speak, strike) again, alter, double, (be given to) 
change, disguise, (be) diverse, pervert, prefer, repeat, {return}, do the second time. 

return 8421 ## tuwb (Aramaic) {toob}; corresponding to 7725, to come back; specifically (transitive and 
ellip.) to reply: -- answer, restore, {return} (an answer). 

return 8666 ## t@shuwbah {tesh-oo-baw'}; or t@shubah {tesh-oo-baw'}; from 7725; a recurrence (of time 
or place); a reply (as returned): -- answer, be expired, {return}. 

reverse 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, res tore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, {reverse}, reward, + say nay, 

revolt 5493 ## cuwr {soor}; or suwr (Hosea 9:12) {soor}; a primitive root; to turn off (literal or figurative): -
- be[-head], bring, call back, decline, depart, eschew, get [you], go (aside), X grievous, lay away (by), leave 
undone, be past, pluck away, put (away, down), rebel, remove (to and fro), {revolt}, X be sour, take (away, 
off), turn (aside, away, in), withdraw, be without. 

revolter 5637 ## carar {saw-rar'}; a primitive root; to turn away, i.e. (morally) be refractory: -- X away, 



backsliding, rebellious, {revolter}(-ing), slide back, stubborn, withdrew. 

reward 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, rest ore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, {reward}, + say nay, 

right 0541 ## &aman {aw-man'}; denominative from 3225; to take the right hand road: -- turn to the 
{right}. See 539. 

say 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, restore , retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + {say} nay, 

See 0541 ## &aman {aw-man'}; denominative from 3225; to take the right hand road: -- turn to the right. 
{See} 539. 

see 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [{see}] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, resto re, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

self 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- send back, set again, slide back, still, X surely, take back (off), (cause to, make to) 
turn (again, {self} again, away, back, back again, backward, from, off), withdraw. 

send 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- {send} back, set again, slide back, still, X surely, take back (off), (cause to, make 
to) turn (again, self again, away, back, back again, backward, from, off), withdraw. 

send 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, {send}, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 



past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, rest ore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

set 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- send back, {set} again, slide back, still, X surely, take back (off), (cause to, make 
to) turn (again, self again, away, back, back again, backward, from, off), withdraw. 

slide 5637 ## carar {saw-rar'}; a primitive root; to turn away, i.e. (morally) be refractory: -- X away, 
backsliding, rebellious, revolter(-ing), {slide} back, stubborn, withdrew. 

slide 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- send back, set again, {slide} back, still, X surely, take back (off), (cause to, make 
to) turn (again, self again, away, back, back again, backward, from, off), withdraw. 

sour 1155 ## bocer {bo'ser}; from the same as 1154: -- {sour} grape. sour 5493 ## cuwr {soor}; or suwr 
(Hosea 9:12) {soor}; a primitive root; to turn off (literal or figurative): -- be[-head], bring, call back, 
decline, depart, eschew, get [you], go (aside), X grievous, lay away (by), leave undone, be past, pluck away, 
put (away, down), rebel, remove (to and fro), revolt, X be {sour}, take (away, off), turn (aside, away, in), 
withdraw, be without. 

still 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- send back, set again, slide back, {still}, X surely, take back (off), (cause to, make 
to) turn (again, self again, away, back, back again, backward, from, off), withdraw. 

stubborn 5637 ## carar {saw-rar'}; a primitive root; to turn away, i.e. (morally) be refractory: -- X away, 
backsliding, rebellious, revolter(-ing), slide back, {stubborn}, withdrew. 

subvert 0396 # anatrepo {an-at-rep'-o}; from 303 and the base of 5157; to overturn (figuratively): -- 
overthrow, {subvert}. 

subverting 2692 # katastrophe {kat-as-trof-ay'}; from 2690; an overturn ("catastrophe"), i.e. demolition; 
figuratively, apostasy: -- overthrow, {subverting}. 

suffer 2010 # epitrepo {ep-ee-trep'-o}; from 1909 and the base of 5157; to turn over (transfer), i.e. allow: -- 
give leave (liberty, license), let, permit, {suffer}. 

surely 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- send back, set again, slide back, still, X {surely}, take back (off), (cause to, make 
to) turn (again, self again, away, back, back again, backward, from, off), withdraw. 

take 5493 ## cuwr {soor}; or suwr (Hosea 9:12) {soor}; a primitive root; to turn off (literal or figurative): -- 
be[-head], bring, call back, decline, depart, eschew, get [you], go (aside), X grievous, lay away (by), leave 
undone, be past, pluck away, put (away, down), rebel, remove (to and fro), revolt, X be sour, {take} (away, 
off), turn (aside, away, in), withdraw, be without. 

take 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, {take}, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 



[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, rest ore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

take 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- send back, set again, slide back, still, X surely, {take} back (off), (cause to, make 
to) turn (again, self again, away, back, back again, backward, from, off), withdraw. 

teen 8672 ## tesha` {tay'-shah}; or (masculine) tish`ah {tish-aw'}; perhaps from 8159 through the idea of a 
turn to the next or full number ten; nine or (ord.) ninth: -- nine (+ {-teen}, + -teenth, -th). 

teenth 8672 ## tesha` {tay'-shah}; or (masculine) tish`ah {tish-aw'}; perhaps from 8159 through the idea of 
a turn to the next or full number ten; nine or (ord.) ninth: -- nine (+ -teen, + {-teenth}, -th). 

the 0541 ## &aman {aw-man'}; denominative from 3225; to take the right hand road: -- turn to {the} right. 
See 539. 

the 2015 ## haphak {haw-fak'}; a primitive root; to turn about or over; by implication, to change, overturn,
return, pervert: -- X become, change, come, be converted, give, make [a bed], overthrow (-turn), perverse, 
retire, tumble, turn (again, aside, back, to {the} contrary, every way). 

thing 2114 ## zuwr {zoor}; a primitive root; to turn aside (especially for lodging); hence to be a foreigner, 
strange, profane; specifically (active participle) to commit adultery: -- (come from) another (man, place), 
fanner, go away, (e-)strange(-r, {thing}, woman). 

to 0541 ## &aman {aw-man'}; denominative from 3225; to take the right hand road: -- turn {to} the right. 
See 539. 

to 2015 ## haphak {haw-fak'}; a primitive root; to turn about or over; by implication, to change, overturn, 
return, pervert: -- X become, change, come, be converted, give, make [a bed], overthrow (-turn), perverse, 
retire, tumble, turn (again, aside, back, {to} the contrary, every way). 

to 5493 ## cuwr {soor}; or suwr (Hosea 9:12) {soor}; a primitive root; to turn off (literal or figurative): -- 
be[-head], bring, call back, decline, depart, eschew, get [you], go (aside), X grievous, lay away (by), leave 
undone, be past, pluck away, put (away, down), rebel, remove ({to} and fro), revolt, X be sour, take (away, 
off), turn (aside, away, in), withdraw, be without. 

to 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause {to}) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, restor e, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

to 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [{to} mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 



past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, restor e, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

to 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, restore, retrieve, (cause {to}, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

to 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- send back, set again, slide back, still, X surely, take back (off), (cause {to}, make 
to) turn (again, self again, away, back, back again, backward, from, off), withdraw. 

to 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- send back, set again, slide back, still, X surely, take back (off), (cause to, make 
{to}) turn (again, self again, away, back, back again, backward, from, off), withdraw. 

to 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, restore, retrieve, (cause to, make {to}) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

tumble 2015 ## haphak {haw-fak'}; a primitive root; to turn about or over; by implication, to change, 
overturn, return, pervert: -- X become, change, come, be converted, give, make [a bed], overthrow (-turn), 
perverse, retire, {tumble}, turn (again, aside, back, to the contrary, every way). 

turn 0387 # anastatoo {an-as-tat-o'-o}; from a derivative of 450 (in the sense of removal); properly, to drive 
out of home, i.e. (by implication) to disturb (literally or figuratively): -- trouble, {turn} upside down, make 
an uproar. 

turn 0402 # anachoreo {an-akh-o-reh'-o}; from 303 and 5562; to retire: -- depart, give place, go ({turn}) 
aside, withdraw self. 

turn 0539 ## &aman {aw-man'}; a primitive root; properly, to build up or support; to foster as a parent or 
nurse; figuratively to render (or be) firm or faithful, to trust or believe, to be permanent or quiet; morally 
to be true or certain; once (Isa. 30:21; interchangeable with 541) to go to the right hand: -- hence, 
assurance, believe, bring up, establish, + fail, be faithful (of long continuance, stedfast, sure, surely, trusty, 
verified), nurse, (-ing father), (put), trust, {turn} to the right. 

turn 0541 ## &aman {aw-man'}; denominative from 3225; to take the right hand road: -- {turn} to the 
right. See 539. 

turn 0576 # apobaino {ap-ob-ah'-ee-no}; from 575 and the base of 939; literally, to disembark; figuratively, 
to eventuate: -- become, go out, {turn}. 



turn 0654 # apostrepho {ap-os-tref'-o}; from 575 and 4762; to turn away or back (literally or figuratively): -
- bring again, pervert, {turn} away (from). 

turn 0665 # apotrepo {ap-ot-rep'-o}; from 575 and the base of 5157; to deflect, i.e. (reflexively) avoid: -- 
{turn} away. 

turn 1294 # diastrepho {dee-as-tref'-o}; from 1223 and 4762; to distort, i.e. (figuratively) misinterpret, or 
(morally) corrupt: -- perverse(-rt), {turn} away. 

turn 1624 # ektrepo {ek-trep'-o}; from 1537 and the base of 5157; to deflect, i.e. turn away (literally or 
figuratively): -- avoid, {turn} (aside, out of the way). 

turn 1754 ## duwr {dure}; from 1752; a circle, ball or pile: -- ball, {turn}, round about. 

turn 2015 ## haphak {haw-fak'}; a primitive root; to turn about or over; by implication, to change, 
overturn, return, pervert: -- X become, change, come, be converted, give, make [a bed], overthrow 
({-turn}), perverse, retire, tumble, turn (again, aside, back, to the contrary, every way). 

turn 2015 ## haphak {haw-fak'}; a primitive root; to turn about or over; by implication, to change, 
overturn, return, pervert: -- X become, change, come, be converted, give, make [a bed], overthrow (-turn), 
perverse, retire, tumble, {turn} (again, aside, back, to the contrary, every way). 

turn 2827 # klino {klee'-no}; a primary verb; to slant or slope, i.e. incline or recline (literally or 
figuratively): -- bow (down), be far spent, lay, {turn} to flight, wear away. 

turn 3179 # methistemi {meth-is'-tay-mee}; or (1 Cor. 13:2) methistano {meth-is-tan'-o}; from 3326 and 
2476; to transfer, i.e. carry away, depose or (figuratively) exchange, seduce: -- put out, remove, translate, 
{turn} away. 

turn 3231 ## yaman {yaw-man'}; a primitive root; to be (physically) right(i.e. firm); but used only as 
denominative from 3225 and transitive, to be right-handed or take the right-hand side: -- go ({turn}) to (on, 
use) the right hand. 

turn 3329 # metago {met=ag'-o}; from 3326 and 718; to lead over, i.e. transfer (direct): -- {turn} about. 

turn 3344 # metastrepho {met-as-tref'-o}; from 3326 and 4762; to turn across, i.e. transmute or 
(figuratively) corrupt: -- pervert, {turn}. 

turn 3346 # metatithemi {met-at-ith'-ay-mee}; from 3326 and 5087; to transfer, i.e. (literally) transport, (by 
implication) exchange (reflexively) change sides, or (figuratively) pervert: -- carry over, change, remove, 
translate, {turn}. 

turn 3399 ## yarat {yaw-rat'}; a primitive root; to precipitate or hurl (rush) headlong; (intransitively) to be 
rash: -- be perverse, {turn} over. 

turn 3943 ## laphath {law-fath'}; a primitive root; properly, to bend, i.e . (by implication) to clasp; also 
(reflexively) to turn around or aside: -- take hold, {turn} aside (self). 

turn 4762 # strepho {stref'-o}; strengthened from the base of 5157; to twist, i.e. turn quite around or reverse
(literally or figuratively): -- convert, {turn} (again, back again, self, self about). 

turn 5077 # tephroo {tef-ro'-o}; from tephra (ashes); to incinerate, i.e. consume: -- {turn} to ashes. 

turn 5186 ## natah {naw-taw'}; a primitive root; to stretch or spread out; by implication, to bend away 



(including moral deflection); used in a great variety of application (as follows): -- + afternoon, apply, bow 
(down, -ing), carry aside, decline, deliver, extend, go down, be gone, incline, intend, lay, let down, offer, 
outstretched, overthrown, pervert, pitch, prolong, put away, shew, spread (out), stretch (forth, out), take 
(aside), {turn} (aside, away), wrest, cause to yield. 

turn 5253 ## nacag {naw-sag'}; a primitive root; to retreat: -- departing away, remove, take (hold), {turn} 
away. 

turn 5290 # hupostrepho {hoop-os-tref'-o}; from 5259 and 4762; to turn under (behind), i.e. to return 
(literally or figuratively): -- come again, return (again, back again), {turn} back (again). 

turn 5414 ## nathan {naw-than'}; a primitive root; to give, used with greatest latitude of application (put, 
make, etc.): -- add, apply, appoint, ascribe, assign, X avenge, X be ([healed]), bestow, bring (forth, hither), 
cast, cause, charge, come, commit, consider, count, + cry, deliver (up), direct, distribute, do, X doubtless, X 
without fail, fasten, frame, X get, give (forth, over, up), grant, hang (up), X have, X indeed, lay (unto 
charge, up), (give) leave, lend, let (out), + lie, lift up, make, + O that, occupy, offer, ordain, pay, perform, 
place, pour, print, X pull , put (forth), recompense, render, requite, restore, send (out), set (forth), shew, 
shoot forth (up), + sing, + slander, strike, [sub-]mit, suffer, X surely, X take, thrust, trade, {turn}, utter, + 
weep, + willingly, + withdraw, + would (to) God, yield. 

turn 5437 ## cabab {saw-bab'}; a primitive root; to revolve, surround, or border; used in various 
applications, literally and figuratively (as follows): -- bring, cast, fetch, lead, make, walk, X whirl, X round 
about, be about on every side, apply, avoid, beset (about), besiege, bring again, carry (about), change, cause
to come about, X circuit, (fetch a) compass (about, round), drive, environ, X on every side, beset (close, 
come, compass, go, stand) round about, inclose, remove, return, set, sit down, {turn} (self) (about, aside, 
away, back). 

turn 5472 ## cuwg {soog}; a primitive root; properly, to flinch, i.e. (by implication) to go back, literally (to 
retreat) or figuratively (to apostatize): -- backslider, drive, go back, {turn} (away, back). 

turn 5493 ## cuwr {soor}; or suwr (Hosea 9:12) {soor}; a primitive root; to turn off (literal or figurative): -- 
be[-head], bring, call back, decline, depart, eschew, get [you], go (aside), X grievous, lay away (by), leave 
undone, be past, pluck away, put (away, down), rebel, remove (to and fro), revolt, X be sour, take (away, 
off), {turn} (aside, away, in), withdraw, be without. 

turn 5528 ## cakal {saw-kal'}; for 3688; to be silly: -- do (make, play the, {turn} into) fool(-ish, -ishly, -
ishness). 

turn 5627 ## carah {saw-raw'}; from 5493; apostasy, crime; figuratively, remission: -- X continual, 
rebellion, revolt([-ed]), {turn} away, wrong. 

turn 5674 ## `abar {aw-bar'}; a primitive root; to cross over; used very widely of any transition (literal or 
figurative; transitive, intransitive, intensive, causative); specifically, to cover (in copulation): -- alienate, 
alter, X at all, beyond, bring (over, through), carry over, (over-)come (on, over), conduct (over), convey 
over, current, deliver, do away, enter, escape, fail, gender, get over, (make) go (away, beyond, by, forth, his 
way, in, on, over, through), have away (more), lay, meddle, overrun, make partition, (cause to, give, make 
to, over) pass(-age, along, away, beyond, by, -enger, on, out, over, through), (cause to, make) + 
proclaim(-amation), perish, provoke to anger, put away, rage, + raiser of taxes, remove, send over, set 
apart, + shave, cause to (make) sound, X speedily, X sweet smelling, take (away), (make to) transgress(-or), 
translate, {turn} away, [way-]faring man, be wrat h. 

turn 5753 ## `avah {aw-vaw'}; a primitive root; to crook, literally or figuratively (as follows): -- do amiss, 
bow down, make crooked, commit iniquity, pervert, (do) perverse(-ly), trouble, X {turn}, do wickedly, do 
wrong. 



turn 5791 ## `avath {aw-vath'}; a primitive root; to wrest: -- bow self, (make) crooked., falsifying, 
overthrow, deal perversely, pervert, subvert, {turn} upside down. 

turn 5844 ## `atah {aw-taw'}; a primitive root; to wrap, i.e. cover, veil, cloth, or roll: -- array self, be clad, 
(put a) cover (-ing, self), fill, put on, X surely, {turn} aside. 

turn 6663 ## tsadaq {tsaw-dak'}; a primitive root; to be (causatively, make) right (in a moral or forensic 
sense): -- cleanse, clear self, (be, do) just(-ice, -ify, -ify self), (be {turn} to) righteous(-ness). 

turn 6801 ## tsanaph {tsaw-naf'}; a primitive root; to wrap, i.e. roll or dress: -- be attired, X surely, 
violently {turn}. 

turn 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- send back, set again, slide back, still, X surely, take back (off), (cause to, make to) 
{turn} (again, self again, away, back, back again, backward, from, off), withdraw. 

turn 7726 ## showbab {sho-bawb'}; from 7725; apostate, i.e. idolatrous: -- backsliding, frowardly, {turn} 
away [from margin]. 

turn 7734 ## suwg {soog}; a primitive root; to retreat: -- {turn} back. 

turn 7750 ## suwt {soot}; or (by permutation) cuwt {soot}; a primitive root; to detrude, i.e. (intransitively 
and figuratively) become derelict (wrongly practise; namely, idolatry): -- {turn} aside to. 

turn 7846 ## set {sayte}; or cet {sayt}; from 7750; a departure from right, i.e. sin: -- revolter, that {turn} 
aside. 

turn 7847 ## satah {saw-taw'}; a primitive root; to deviate from duty: -- decline, go aside, {turn}. 

turn 8041 ## sama&l {saw-mal'}; a primitive root [denominative from 8040]; to use the left hand or pass in 
that direction): -- (go, {turn}) (on the, to the) left. 

turn 8159 ## sha`ah {shaw-aw'}; a primitive root; to gaze at or about (properly, for help); by implication, to
inspect, consider, compassionate, be nonplussed (as looking around in amazement) or bewildered: -- depart,
be dim, be dismayed, look (away), regard, have respect, spare, {turn}. 

turn 8447 ## towr {tore}; or tor {tore}; from 8446; a succession, i.e. a string or (abstractly) order: -- border,
row, {turn}. 

turning 5157 # trope {trop-ay'}; from an apparently primary trepo {to turn}; a turn ("trope"), i.e. 
revolution (figuratively, variation): -- {turning}. 

undone 5493 ## cuwr {soor}; or suwr (Hosea 9:12) {soor}; a primitive root; to turn off (literal or 
figurative): -- be[-head], bring, call back, decline, depart, eschew, get [you], go (aside), X grievous, lay away
(by), leave {undone}, be past, pluck away, put (away, down), rebel, remove (to and fro), revolt, X be sour, 
take (away, off), turn (aside, away, in), withdraw, be without. 

up 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 



past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, {up} again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, restor e, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

way 2015 ## haphak {haw-fak'}; a primitive root; to turn about or over; by implication, to change, 
overturn, return, pervert: -- X become, change, come, be converted, give, make [a bed], overthrow (-turn), 
perverse, retire, tumble, turn (again, aside, back, to the contrary, every {way}). 

weep 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, {weep}]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, rest ore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

wise 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively, 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed, lay down, lie down, 
lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again, (cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case ({wise}), X at all, 
averse, bring (again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, X certainly, come again 
(back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver (again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get 
[oneself] (back) again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see] more, X needs, be 
past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, up again), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, 
render (again), requite, rescue, rest ore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) return, reverse, reward, + say nay, 

withdraw 5493 ## cuwr {soor}; or suwr (Hosea 9:12) {soor}; a primitive root; to turn off (literal or 
figurative): -- be[-head], bring, call back, decline, depart, eschew, get [you], go (aside), X grievous, lay away
(by), leave undone, be past, pluck away, put (away, down), rebel, remove (to and fro), revolt, X be sour, 
take (away, off), turn (aside, away, in), {withdraw}, be without. 

withdraw 7725 ## shuwb {shoob}; a primitive root; to turn back (hence, away) transitively or intransitively,
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point); generally to retreat; 
often adverbial, again: -- send back, set again, slide back, still, X surely, take back (off), (cause to, make to) 
turn (again, self again, away, back, back again, backward, from, off), {withdraw}. 

withdrew 5637 ## carar {saw-rar'}; a primitive root; to turn away, i.e. (morally) be refractory: -- X away, 
backsliding, rebellious, revolter(-ing), slide back, stubborn, {withdrew}. 

without 5493 ## cuwr {soor}; or suwr (Hosea 9:12) {soor}; a primitive root; to turn off (literal or 
figurative): -- be[-head], bring, call back, decline, depart, eschew, get [you], go (aside), X grievous, lay away
(by), leave undone, be past, pluck away, put (away, down), rebel, remove (to and fro), revolt, X be sour, 
take (away, off), turn (aside, away, in), withdraw, be {without}. 

woman 2114 ## zuwr {zoor}; a primitive root; to turn aside (especially for lodging); hence to be a foreigner, 
strange, profane; specifically (active participle) to commit adultery: -- (come from) another (man, place), 
fanner, go away, (e-)strange(-r, thing, {woman}). 

you 5493 ## cuwr {soor}; or suwr (Hosea 9:12) {soor}; a primitive root; to turn off (literal or figurative): -- 
be[-head], bring, call back, decline, depart, eschew, get [{you}], go (aside), X grievous, lay away (by), leave 
undone, be past, pluck away, put (away, down), rebel, remove (to and fro), revolt, X be sour, take (away, 
off), turn (aside, away, in), withdraw, be without. 
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overturn 02015 ## haphak {haw-fak'} ; a primitive root ; to turn about or over ; by implication , to change ,
{overturn} , return , pervert : -- X become , change , come , be converted , give , make [a bed ] , overthrow 
(- turn) , perverse , retire , tumble , turn (again , aside , back , to the contrary , every way) . 

overturn 05754 ## ` avvah {av-vaw'} ; intensive from 05753 abbreviated ; overthrow : -- X {overturn} . 

overturn 0390 - anastrepho {an-as-tref'-o}; from 0303 and 4762; to {overturn}; also to return; by 
implication, to busy oneself, i.e. remain, live: -- abide, behave self, have conversation, live, overthrow, pass, 
return, be used. 

overturn 0396 - anatrepo {an-at-rep'-o}; from 0303 and the base of 5157; to {overturn} (figuratively): -- 
overthrow, subvert. 

overturn 2692 - katastrophe {kat-as-trof-ay'}; from 2690; an {overturn} ( " catastrophe " ), i.e. demolition; 
figuratively, apostasy: -- overthrow, subverting. 

overturned 05856 ## ` iy {ee} ; from 05753 ; a ruin (as if {overturned}) : -- heap . 

re-)turn 0344 - anakampto {an-ak-amp'-to}; from 0303 and 2578; to turn back: -- ({re-)turn}. 

re-)turn 1994 - epistrepho {ep-ee-stref'-o}; from 1909 and 4762; to revert (literally, figuratively or morally):
-- come (go) again, convert, ({re-)turn} (about, again). 

return 02015 ## haphak {haw-fak'} ; a primitive root ; to turn about or over ; by implication , to change , 
overturn , {return} , pervert : -- X become , change , come , be converted , give , make [a bed ] , overthrow 
(- turn) , perverse , retire , tumble , turn (again , aside , back , to the contrary , every way) . 

return 03427 ## yashab {yaw-shab'} ; a primitive root ; properly , to sit down (specifically as judge . in 
ambush , in quiet) ; by implication , to dwell , to remain ; causatively , to settle , to marry : -- (make to) 
abide (- ing) , continue , (cause to , make to) dwell (- ing) , ease self , endure , establish , X fail , habitation , 
haunt , (make to) inhabit (- ant) , make to keep [house ] , lurking , X marry (- ing) , (bring again to) place , 
remain , {return} , seat , set (- tle) , (down-) sit (- down , still ,-- ting down ,-- ting [place ]-- uate) , take , 
tarry . 

return 03434 ## Yashob` am {yaw-shob-awm'} ; from 07725 and 05971 ; people will {return} ; Jashobam , 
the name of two or three Israelites : -- Jashobeam . 

return 03437 ## Yashuwb {yaw-shoob'} ; or Yashiyb {yaw-sheeb'} ; from 07725 ; he will {return} ; Jashub , 
the name of two Israelites : -- Jashub . 

return 05437 ## cabab {saw-bab'} ; a primitive root ; to revolve , surround , or border ; used in various 
applications , literally and figuratively (as follows) : -- bring , cast , fetch , lead , make , walk , X whirl , X 
round about , be about on every side , apply , avoid , beset (about) , besiege , bring again , carry (about) , 



change , cause to come about , X circuit , (fetch a) compass (about , round) , drive , environ , X on every side
, beset (close , come , compass , go , stand) round about , inclose , remove , {return} , set , sit down , turn 
(self) (about , aside , away , back) . 

return 06852 ## tsaphar {tsaw-far'} ; a primitive root ; to skip about , i . e . {return} : -- depart early . 

return 07610 ## Sh@'ar Yashuwb {sheh-awr'yaw-shoob'} ; from 07605 and 07725 ; a remnant will {return} 
; Shear-Jashub , the symbolic name of one of Isaiah's sons : -- Shear-jashub . 

return 07725 ## shuwb {shoob} ; a primitive root ; to turn back (hence , away) transitively or intransitively 
, literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of {return} to the starting point) ; generally to retreat
; often adverbial , again : -- ([break , build , circumcise , dig , do anything , do evil , feed , lay down , lie 
down , lodge , make , rejoice , send , take , weep ]) X again , (cause to) answer (+ again) , X in any case 
(wise) , X at all , averse , bring (again , back , home again) , call [to mind ] , carry again (back) , cease , X 
certainly , come again (back) , X consider , + continually , convert , deliver (again) , + deny , draw back , 
fetch home again , X fro , get [oneself ] (back) again , X give (again) , go again (back , home) , [go ] out , 
hinder , let , [see ] more , X needs , be past , X pay , pervert , pull in again , put (again , up again) , recall , 
recompense , recover , refresh , relieve , render (again) , requite , rescue , restore , retrieve , (cause to , make
to) return , reverse , reward , + say nay , 

return 07729 ## shuwbah {shoo-baw'} ; from 07725 ; a {return} : -- returning . 

return 07870 ## shiybah {shee-baw'} ; by permutation from 07725 ; a {return} (of property) : -- captivity . 

return 08138 ## shanah {shaw-naw'} ; a primitive root ; to fold , i . e . duplicate (literally or figuratively) ; 
by implication , to transmute (transitive or intransitive) : -- do (speak , strike) again , alter , double , (be 
given to) change , disguise , (be) diverse , pervert , prefer , repeat , {return} , do the second time . 

return 08421 ## tuwb (Aramaic) {toob} ; corresponding to 07725 , to come back ; specifically (transitive 
and ellip .) to reply : -- answer , restore , {return} (an answer) . 

return 08666 ## t@shuwbah {tesh-oo-baw'} ; or t@shubah {tesh-oo-baw'} ; from 07725 ; a recurrence (of 
time or place) ; a reply (as returned) : -- answer , be expired , {return} . 

return 0360 - analuo {an-al-oo'-o}; from 0303 and 3089; to break up, i.e. depart (literally or figuratively): -- 
depart, {return}. 

return 0390 - anastrepho {an-as-tref'-o}; from 0303 and 4762; to overturn; also to return; by implication, to
busy oneself, i.e. remain, live: -- abide, behave self, have conversation, live, overthrow, pass, {return}, be 
used. 

return 0390 - anastrepho {an-as-tref'-o}; from 0303 and 4762; to overturn; also to {return}; by implication, 
to busy oneself, i.e. remain, live: -- abide, behave self, have conversation, live, overthrow, pass, return, be 
used. 

return 0479 - antikaleo {an-tee-kal-eh'-o}; from 0473 and 2564; to invite in {return}: -- bid again. 

return 0488 - antimetreo {an-tee-met-reh'-o}; from 0473 and 3354; to mete in {return}: -- measure again. 

return 1877 - epanago {ep-an-ag'-o}; from 1909 and 0321; to lead up on, i.e. (technical) to put out (to sea); 
(intransitively) to {return}: -- launch (thrust) out, return. 

return 1880 - epanerchomai {ep-an-er'-khom-ahee}; from 1909 and 0424; to come up on, i.e. return: -- come
again, {return}. 



return 2192 - echo {ekh'-o}; including an alternate form scheo {skheh'-o}; used in certain tenses only); a 
primary verb; to hold (used in very various applications, literally or figuratively, direct or remote; such as 
possessions; ability, contiuity, relation, or condition): -- be (able, X hold, possessed with), accompany, + 
begin to amend, can(+ -not), X conceive, count, diseased, do + eat, + enjoy, + fear, following, have, hold, 
keep, + lack, + go to law, lie, + must needs, + of necessity, + need, next, + recover, + reign, + rest, + {return},
X sick, take for, + tremble, + uncircumcised, use. 

return 3195 - mello {mel'-lo}; a strengthened form of 3199 (through the idea of expectation); to attend, i.e. 
be about to be, do, or suffer something (of persons or things, especially events; in the sense of purpose, duty,
necessity, probability, possibility, or hesitation): -- about, after that, be (almost), (that which is, things, + 
which was for) to come, intend, was to (be), mean, mind, be at the point, (be) ready, + {return}, shall 
(begin), (which, that) should (after, afterwards, hereafter) tarry, which was for, will, would, be yet. 

return 3952 - parousia {par-oo-see'-ah}; from the present participle of 3918; a being near, i.e. advent (often,
{return}; specifically, of Christ to punish Jerusalem, or finally the wicked); (by implication) physically, 
aspect: -- coming, presence. 

return 5290 - hupostrepho {hoop-os-tref'-o}; from 5259 and 4762; to turn under (behind), i.e. to return 
(literally or figuratively): -- come again, {return} (again, back again), turn back (again). 

returned 03142 ## Yuwshab Checed {yoo-shab'kheh'- sed} ; from 07725 and 026l7 ; kindness will be 
{returned} ; Jushab-Chesed , an Israelite : -- Jushab-hesed . 

returned 04877 ## M@showbab {mesh-o-bawb'} ; from 07725 ; {returned} ; Meshobab , an Israelite : -- 
Meshobab . 

returned 07619 ## Sh@buw'el {sheb-oo-ale'} ; or Shuwba'el {shoo-baw-ale'} ; from 07617 (abbrev .) or 
07725 and 00410 ; captive (or {returned}) of God ; Shebuel or Shubael , the name of two Israelites : -- 
Shebuel , Shubael . 

returned 08666 ## t@shuwbah {tesh-oo-baw'} ; or t@shubah {tesh-oo-baw'} ; from 07725 ; a recurrence (of
time or place) ; a reply (as {returned}) : -- answer , be expired , return . 

returner 03433 ## Yashubiy Lechem {yaw-shoo-bee'leh'- khem} ; from 07725 and 03899 ; {returner} of 
bread ; Jashubi-Lechem , an Israelite : -- Jashubi-lehem . [Prob . the text should be pointed Yosh@bev 
Lechem (yo-sheh-bay'leh'- khem) , and rendered " (they were) inhabitants of Lechem , " i . e . of Bethlehem
(by contraction) . Compare 03902 ] . 

returning 07729 ## shuwbah {shoo-baw'} ; from 07725 ; a return : -- {returning} . 

turn 00019 ## 'ibchah {ib-khaw'} ; from an unused root (apparently meaning to {turn}) ; brandishing of a 
sword : -- point . 

turn 00119 ## 'adam {aw-dam'} ; to show blood (in the face) , i . e . flush or {turn} rosy : -- be (dyed , made) 
red (ruddy) . 

turn 00444 ## 'alach {aw-lakh'} ; a primitive root ; to muddle , i . e . (figuratively and intransitive) to {turn}
(morally) corrupt : -- become filthy . 

turn 00539 ## 'aman {aw-man'} ; a primitive root ; properly , to build up or support ; to foster as a parent 
or nurse ; figuratively to render (or be) firm or faithful , to trust or believe , to be permanent or quiet ; 
morally to be true or certain ; once (Isa . 30 : 21 ; interchangeable with 00541) to go to the right hand : -- 
hence , assurance , believe , bring up , establish , + fail , be faithful (of long continuance , stedfast , sure , 
surely , trusty , verified) , nurse , (- ing father) , (put) , trust , {turn} to the right . 



turn 00541 ## 'aman {aw-man'} ; denominative from 03225 ; to take the right hand road : -- {turn} to the 
right . See 00539 . 

turn 00655 ## 'ophen {o'- fen} ; from an unused root meaning to revolve ; a {turn} , i . e . a season : -- + fitly
. 

turn 01481 ## guwr {goor} ; a primitive root ; properly , to {turn} aside from the road (for a lodging or any 
other purpose) , i . e . sojourn (as a guest) ; also to shrink , fear (as in a strange place) ; also to gather for 
hostility (as afraid) : -- abide , assemble , be afraid , dwell , fear , gather (together) , inhabitant , remain , 
sojourn , stand in awe , (be) stranger , X surely . 

turn 01754 ## duwr {dure} ; from 01752 ; a circle , ball or pile : -- ball , {turn} , round about . 

turn 02015 ## haphak {haw-fak'} ; a primitive root ; to turn about or over ; by implication , to change , 
overturn , return , pervert : -- X become , change , come , be converted , give , make [a bed ] , overthrow (- 
turn) , perverse , retire , tumble , {turn} (again , aside , back , to the contrary , every way) . 

turn 02015 ## haphak {haw-fak'} ; a primitive root ; to {turn} about or over ; by implication , to change , 
overturn , return , pervert : -- X become , change , come , be converted , give , make [a bed ] , overthrow (- 
turn) , perverse , retire , tumble , turn (again , aside , back , to the contrary , every way) . 

turn 02016 ## hephek {heh'- fek} : or hephek {hay'- fek} ; from 02015 ; a {turn} , i . e . the reverse : -- 
contrary . 

turn 02114 ## zuwr {zoor} ; a primitive root ; to {turn} aside (especially for lodging) ; hence to be a 
foreigner , strange , profane ; specifically (active participle) to commit adultery : -- (come from) another 
(man , place) , fanner , go away , (e-) strange (- r , thing , woman) . 

turn 02559 ## chamaq {khaw-mak'} ; a primitive root ; properly , to wrap ; hence , to depart (i . e . {turn} 
about) : -- go about , withdraw self . 

turn 03231 ## yaman {yaw-man'} ; a primitive root ; to be (physically) right (i . e . firm) ; but used only as 
denominative from 03225 and transitive , to be right-handed or take the right-hand side : -- go ({turn}) to 
(on , use) the right hand . 

turn 03399 ## yarat {yaw-rat'} ; a primitive root ; to precipitate or hurl (rush) headlong ; (intransitively) to 
be rash : -- be perverse , {turn} over . 

turn 03868 ## luwz {looz} ; a primitive root ; to {turn} aside [compare 03867 , 03874 and 03885 ] , i . e . 
(literally) to depart , (figuratively) be perverse : -- depart , froward , perverse (- ness) . 

turn 03943 ## laphath {law-fath'} ; a primitive root ; properly , to bend , i . e . (by implication) to clasp ; 
also (reflexively) to {turn} around or aside : -- take hold , turn aside (self) . 

turn 04141 ## muwcab {moo-sawb'} ; from 05437 ; a {turn} , i . e . circuit (of a building) : -- winding about .

turn 05186 ## natah {naw-taw'} ; a primitive root ; to stretch or spread out ; by implication , to bend away 
(including moral deflection) ; used in a great variety of application (as follows) : -- + afternoon , apply , bow
(down ,-ing) , carry aside , decline , deliver , extend , go down , be gone , incline , intend , lay , let down , 
offer , outstretched , overthrown , pervert , pitch , prolong , put away , shew , spread (out) , stretch (forth , 
out) , take (aside) , {turn} (aside , away) , wrest , cause to yield . 

turn 05252 ## n@cibbah {nes-ib-baw'} ; feminine participle passive of 05437 ; properly , an environment , i 
. e . circumstance or {turn} of affairs : -- cause . 



turn 05253 ## nacag {naw-sag'} ; a primitive root ; to retreat : -- departing away , remove , take (hold) , 
{turn} away . 

turn 05414 ## nathan {naw-than'} ; a primitive root ; to give , used with greatest latitude of application (put
, make , etc .) : -- add , apply , appoint , ascribe , assign , X avenge , X be ([healed ]) , bestow , bring (forth , 
hither) , cast , cause , charge , come , commit , consider , count , + cry , deliver (up) , direct , distribute , do , 
X doubtless , X without fail , fasten , frame , X get , give (forth , over , up) , grant , hang (up) , X have , X 
indeed , lay (unto charge , up) , (give) leave , lend , let (out) , + lie , lift up , make , + O that , occupy , offer , 
ordain , pay , perform , place , pour , print , X pull , put (forth) , recompense , render , requite , restore , 
send (out) , set (forth) , shew , shoot forth (up) , + sing , + slander , strike , [sub-] mit , suffer , X surely , X 
take , thrust , trade , {turn} , utter , + weep , + willingly , + withdraw , + would (to) God , yield . 

turn 05437 ## cabab {saw-bab'} ; a primitive root ; to revolve , surround , or border ; used in various 
applications , literally and figuratively (as follows) : -- bring , cast , fetch , lead , make , walk , X whirl , X 
round about , be about on every side , apply , avoid , beset (about) , besiege , bring again , carry (about) , 
change , cause to come about , X circuit , (fetch a) compass (about , round) , drive , environ , X on every side
, beset (close , come , compass , go , stand) round about , inclose , remove , return , set , sit down , {turn} 
(self) (about , aside , away , back) . 

turn 05438 ## cibbah {sib-baw'} ; from 05437 ; a (providential) {turn} (of affairs) : -- cause . 

turn 05472 ## cuwg {soog} ; a primitive root ; properly , to flinch , i . e . (by implication) to go back , 
literally (to retreat) or figuratively (to apostatize) : -- backslider , drive , go back , {turn} (away , back) . 

turn 05493 ## cuwr {soor} ; or suwr (Hosea 9 : 12) {soor} ; a primitive root ; to turn off (literal or 
figurative) : -- be [-head ] , bring , call back , decline , depart , eschew , get [you ] , go (aside) , X grievous , 
lay away (by) , leave undone , be past , pluck away , put (away , down) , rebel , remove (to and fro) , revolt , 
X be sour , take (away , off) , {turn} (aside , away , in) , withdraw , be without . 

turn 05493 ## cuwr {soor} ; or suwr (Hosea 9 : 12) {soor} ; a primitive root ; to {turn} off (literal or 
figurative) : -- be [-head ] , bring , call back , decline , depart , eschew , get [you ] , go (aside) , X grievous , 
lay away (by) , leave undone , be past , pluck away , put (away , down) , rebel , remove (to and fro) , revolt , 
X be sour , take (away , off) , turn (aside , away , in) , withdraw , be without . 

turn 05528 ## cakal {saw-kal'} ; for 03688 ; to be silly : -- do (make , play the , {turn} into) fool (- ish ,-ishly ,
-ishness) . 

turn 05627 ## carah {saw-raw'} ; from 05493 ; apostasy , crime ; figuratively , remission : -- X continual , 
rebellion , revolt ([-ed ]) , {turn} away , wrong . 

turn 05637 ## carar {saw-rar'} ; a primitive root ; to {turn} away , i . e . (morally) be refractory : -- X away 
, backsliding , rebellious , revolter (- ing) , slide back , stubborn , withdrew . 

turn 05674 ## ` abar {aw-bar'} ; a primitive root ; to cross over ; used very widely of any transition (literal 
or figurative ; transitive , intransitive , intensive , causative) ; specifically , to cover (in copulation) : -- 
alienate , alter , X at all , beyond , bring (over , through) , carry over , (over-) come (on , over) , conduct 
(over) , convey over , current , deliver , do away , enter , escape , fail , gender , get over , (make) go (away , 
beyond , by , forth , his way , in , on , over , through) , have away (more) , lay , meddle , overrun , make 
partition , (cause to , give , make to , over) pass (- age , along , away , beyond , by ,-enger , on , out , over , 
through) , (cause to , make) + proclaim (- amation) , perish , provoke to anger , put away , rage , + raiser of 
taxes , remove , send over , set apart , + shave , cause to (make) sound , X speedily , X sweet smelling , take 
(away) , (make to) transgress (- or) , translate , {turn} away , [way-] faring man , be wrath . 

turn 05753 ## ` avah {aw-vaw'} ; a primitive root ; to crook , literally or figuratively (as follows) : -- do 



amiss , bow down , make crooked , commit iniquity , pervert , (do) perverse (- ly) , trouble , X {turn} , do 
wickedly , do wrong . 

turn 05791 ## ` avath {aw-vath'} ; a primitive root ; to wrest : -- bow self , (make) crooked . , falsifying , 
overthrow , deal perversely , pervert , subvert , {turn} upside down . 

turn 05844 ## ` atah {aw-taw'} ; a primitive root ; to wrap , i . e . cover , veil , cloth , or roll : -- array self , 
be clad , (put a) cover (- ing , self) , fill , put on , X surely , {turn} aside . 

turn 06323 ## puwn {poon} ; a primitive root meaning to {turn} , i . e . be perplexed : -- be distracted . 

turn 06324 ## Puwniy {poo-nee'} ; patronymically from an unused name meaning a {turn} ; a Punite 
(collectively) or descendants of an unknown Pun : -- Punites . 

turn 06434 ## pen {pane} ; from an unused root meaning to {turn} ; an angle (of a street or wall) : -- corner 
. 

turn 06437 ## panah {paw-naw'} ; a primitive root ; to turn ; by implication , to face , i . e . appear , look , 
etc . : -- appear , at [even-] tide , behold , cast out , come on , X corner , dawning , empty , go away , lie , 
look , mark , pass away , prepare , regard , (have) respect (to) , (re-) {turn} (aside , away , back , face , self) ,
X right [early ] . 

turn 06437 ## panah {paw-naw'} ; a primitive root ; to {turn} ; by implication , to face , i . e . appear , look ,
etc . : -- appear , at [even-] tide , behold , cast out , come on , X corner , dawning , empty , go away , lie , 
look , mark , pass away , prepare , regard , (have) respect (to) , (re-) turn (aside , away , back , face , self) , X
right [early ] . 

turn 06663 ## tsadaq {tsaw-dak'} ; a primitive root ; to be (causatively , make) right (in a moral or forensic 
sense) : -- cleanse , clear self , (be , do) just (- ice ,-ify ,-ify self) , (be {turn} to) righteous (- ness) . 

turn 06801 ## tsanaph {tsaw-naf'} ; a primitive root ; to wrap , i . e . roll or dress : -- be attired , X surely , 
violently {turn} . 

turn 06843 ## ts@phiyrah {tsef-ee-raw'} ; feminine formed like 06842 ; a crown (as encircling the head) ; 
also a {turn} of affairs (i . e . mishap) : -- diadem , morning . 

turn 06999 ## qatar {kaw-tar'} ; a primitive root [identical with 07000 through the idea of fumigation in a 
close place and perhaps thus driving out the occupants ] ; to smoke , i . e . {turn} into fragrance by fire 
(especially as an act of worship) : -- burn (incense , sacrifice) (upon) , (altar for) incense , kindle , offer 
(incense , a sacrifice) . 

turn 07725 ## shuwb {shoob} ; a primitive root ; to turn back (hence , away) transitively or intransitively , 
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point) ; generally to retreat ; 
often adverbial , again : -- send back , set again , slide back , still , X surely , take back (off) , (cause to , 
make to) {turn} (again , self again , away , back , back again , backward , from , off) , withdraw . 

turn 07725 ## shuwb {shoob} ; a primitive root ; to {turn} back (hence , away) transitively or intransitively ,
literally or figuratively (not necessarily with the idea of return to the starting point) ; generally to retreat ; 
often adverbial , again : -- ([break , build , circumcise , dig , do anything , do evil , feed , lay down , lie down 
, lodge , make , rejoice , send , take , weep ]) X again , (cause to) answer (+ again) , X in any case (wise) , X 
at all , averse , bring (again , back , home again) , call [to mind ] , carry again (back) , cease , X certainly , 
come again (back) , X consider , + continually , convert , deliver (again) , + deny , draw back , fetch home 
again , X fro , get [oneself ] (back) again , X give (again) , go again (back , home) , [go ] out , hinder , let , 
[see ] more , X needs , be past , X pay , pervert , pull in again , put (again , up again) , recall , recompense , 
recover , refresh , relieve , render (again) , requite , rescue , restore , retrieve , (cause to , make to) return , 



reverse , reward , + say nay , 

turn 07726 ## showbab {sho-bawb'} ; from 07725 ; apostate , i . e . idolatrous : -- backsliding , frowardly , 
{turn} away [from margin ] . 

turn 07734 ## suwg {soog} ; a primitive root ; to retreat : -- {turn} back . 

turn 07750 ## suwt {soot} ; or (by permutation) cuwt {soot} ; a primitive root ; to detrude , i . e . 
(intransitively and figuratively) become derelict (wrongly practise ; namely , idolatry) : -- {turn} aside to . 

turn 07760 ## suwm {soom} ; or siym {seem} ; a primitive root ; to put (used in a great variety of 
applications , literal , figurative , inferentially , and elliptically) : -- X any wise , appoint , bring , call [a 
name ] , care , cast in , change , charge , commit , consider , convey , determine , + disguise , dispose , do , 
get , give , heap up , hold , impute , lay (down , up) , leave , look , make (out) , mark , + name , X on , ordain 
, order , + paint , place , preserve , purpose , put (on) , + regard , rehearse , reward , (cause to) set (on , up) , 
shew , + stedfastly , take , X tell , + tread down , ([over-]) {turn} , X wholly , work . 

turn 07788 ## shuwr {shoor} ; a primitive root ; properly , to {turn} , i . e . travel about (as a harlot or a 
merchant) : -- go , singular See also 07891 . 

turn 07846 ## set {sayte} ; or cet {sayt} ; from 07750 ; a departure from right , i . e . sin : -- revolter , that 
{turn} aside . 

turn 07847 ## satah {saw-taw'} ; a primitive root ; to deviate from duty : -- decline , go aside , {turn} . 

turn 08041 ## sama'l {saw-mal'} ; a primitive root [denominative from 08040 ] ; to use the left hand or pass 
in that direction) : -- (go , {turn}) (on the , to the) left . 

turn 08159 ## sha` ah {shaw-aw'} ; a primitive root ; to gaze at or about (properly , for help) ; by 
implication , to inspect , consider , compassionate , be nonplussed (as looking around in amazement) or 
bewildered : -- depart , be dim , be dismayed , look (away) , regard , have respect , spare , {turn} . 

turn 08447 ## towr {tore} ; or tor {tore} ; from 08446 ; a succession , i . e . a string or (abstractly) order : -- 
border , row , {turn} . 

turn 08448 ## towr {tore} ; probably the same as 08447 ; a manner (as a sort of {turn}) : -- estate . 

turn 08672 ## tesha` {tay'- shah} ; or (masculine) tish` ah {tish-aw'} ; perhaps from 08159 through the idea 
of a {turn} to the next or full number ten ; nine or (ord .) ninth : -- nine (+-teen , +-teenth ,-th) . 

turn 0344 - anakampto {an-ak-amp'-to}; from 0303 and 2578; to {turn} back: -- (re-)turn. 

turn 0387 - anastatoo {an-as-tat-o'-o}; from a derivative of 0450 (in the sense of removal); properly, to drive
out of home, i.e. (by implication) to disturb (literally or figuratively): -- trouble, {turn} upside down, make 
an uproar. 

turn 0402 - anachoreo {an-akh-o-reh'-o}; from 0303 and 5562; to retire: -- depart, give place, go ({turn}) 
aside, withdraw self. 

turn 0437 - anthomologeomai {anth-om-ol-og-eh'-om-ahee}; from 0473 and the middle voice of 3670; to 
confess in {turn}, i.e. respond in praise: -- give thanks. 

turn 0482 - antilambanomai {an-tee-lam-ban'-om-ahee}; from 0473 and the middle voice of 2983; to take 
hold of in {turn}, i.e. succor; also to participate: -- help, partaker, support. 



turn 0576 - apobaino {ap-ob-ah'-ee-no}; from 0575 and the base of 0939; literally, to disembark; 
figuratively, to eventuate: -- become, go out, {turn}. 

turn 0654 - apostrepho {ap-os-tref'-o}; from 0575 and 4762; to turn away or back (literally or figuratively): 
-- bring again, pervert, {turn} away (from). 

turn 0654 - apostrepho {ap-os-tref'-o}; from 0575 and 4762; to {turn} away or back (literally or 
figuratively): -- bring again, pervert, turn away (from). 

turn 0665 - apotrepo {ap-ot-rep'-o}; from 0575 and the base of 5157; to deflect, i.e. (reflexively) avoid: -- 
{turn} away. 

turn 1237 - diadechomai {dee-ad-ekh'-om-ahee}; from 1223 and 1209; to receive in {turn}, i.e. (figuratively) 
succeed to: -- come after. 

turn 1294 - diastrepho {dee-as-tref'-o}; from 1223 and 4762; to distort, i.e. (figuratively) misinterpret, or 
(morally) corrupt: -- perverse(-rt), {turn} away. 

turn 1624 - ektrepo {ek-trep'-o}; from 1537 and the base of 5157; to deflect, i.e. turn away (literally or 
figuratively): -- avoid, {turn} (aside, out of the way). 

turn 2010 - epitrepo {ep-ee-trep'-o}; from 1909 and the base of 5157; to {turn} over (transfer), i.e. allow: -- 
give leave (liberty, license), let, permit, suffer. 

turn 2690 - katastrepho {kat-as-tref'-o}; from 2596 and 4762; to {turn} upside down, i.e. upset: -- 
overthrow. 

turn 2827 - klino {klee'-no}; a primary verb; to slant or slope, i.e. incline or recline (literally or 
figuratively): -- bow (down), be far spent, lay, {turn} to flight, wear away. 

turn 3179 - methistemi {meth-is'-tay-mee}; or (1 Cor. 13:2) methistano {meth-is-tan'-o}; from 3326 and 
2476; to transfer, i.e. carry away, depose or (figuratively) exchange, seduce: -- put out, remove, translate, 
{turn} away. 

turn 3328 - metaballo {met-ab-al'-lo}; from 3326 and 0906; to throw over, i.e. (middle voice figuratively) to 
{turn} about in opinion: -- change mind. 

turn 3329 - metago {met=ag'-o}; from 3326 and 0718; to lead over, i.e. transfer (direct): -- {turn} about. 

turn 3344 - metastrepho {met-as-tref'-o}; from 3326 and 4762; to turn across, i.e. transmute or 
(figuratively) corrupt: -- pervert, {turn}. 

turn 3344 - metastrepho {met-as-tref'-o}; from 3326 and 4762; to {turn} across, i.e. transmute or 
(figuratively) corrupt: -- pervert, turn. 

turn 3346 - metatithemi {met-at-ith'-ay-mee}; from 3326 and 5087; to transfer, i.e. (literally) transport, (by 
implication) exchange (reflexively) change sides, or (figuratively) pervert: -- carry over, change, remove, 
translate, {turn}. 

turn 4062 - peritrepo {per-ee-trep'-o}; from 4012 and the base of 5157; to {turn} around, i.e. (ment.) to 
craze: -- + make mad. 

turn 4389 - protrepomai {prot-rep'-om-ahee}; middle voice from 4253 and the base of 5157; to {turn} 
forward for oneself, i.e. encourage: -- exhort. 



turn 4741 - sterizo {stay-rid'-zo}; from a presumed derivative of 2476 (like 4731); to set fast, i.e. (literally) to
{turn} resolutely in a certain direction, or (figuratively) to confirm: -- fix, (e-)stablish, stedfastly set, 
strengthen. 

turn 4762 - strepho {stref'-o}; strengthened from the base of 5157; to twist, i.e. turn quite around or reverse 
(literally or figuratively): -- convert, {turn} (again, back again, self, self about). 

turn 5077 - tephroo {tef-ro'-o}; from tephra (ashes); to incinerate, i.e. consume: -- {turn} to ashes. 

turn 5157 - trope {trop-ay'}; from an apparently primary trepo {to turn}; a {turn} ( " trope " ), i.e. 
revolution (figuratively, variation): -- turning. 

turn 5158 - tropos {trop'-os}; from the same as 5157; a {turn}, i.e. (by implication) mode or style (especially 
with preposition or relative prefix as adverb, like); figuratively, deportment or character: -- (even) as, 
conversation, [+ like] manner, (+ by any) means, way. 

turn 5290 - hupostrepho {hoop-os-tref'-o}; from 5259 and 4762; to turn under (behind), i.e. to return 
(literally or figuratively): -- come again, return (again, back again), {turn} back (again). 

turn 5290 - hupostrepho {hoop-os-tref'-o}; from 5259 and 4762; to {turn} under (behind), i.e. to return 
(literally or figuratively): -- come again, return (again, back again), turn back (again). 

turned 01750 ## duwts {doots} ; a primitive root ; to leap : -- be {turned} . 

turned 01858 ## dar {dar} ; apparently from the same as 01865 ; properly , a pearl (from its sheen as 
rapidly {turned}) ; by analogy , pearl-stone , i . e . mother-of-pearl or alabaster : -- X white . 

turned 03834 ## labiybah {law-bee-baw'} ; or rather l@bibah {leb-ee-baw'} ; from 03823 in its original 
sense of fatness (or perhaps of folding) ; a cake (either as fried or {turned}) : -- cake . 

turned 04748 ## miqsheh {mik-sheh'} ; from 07185 in the sense of knotting up round and hard ; something 
{turned} (rounded) , i . e . a curl (of tresses) : -- X well [set ] hair . 

turned 05494 ## cuwr {soor} ; probably passive participle of 05493 ; {turned} off , i . e . deteriorated : -- 
degenerate . 

turned 08134 ## Shin'ab {shin-awb'} ; probably from 08132 and 00001 ; a father has {turned} ; Shinab , a 
Canaanite : -- Shinab . 

turned 1096 - ginomai {ghin'-om-ahee}; a prolongation and middle voice form of a primary verb; to cause 
to be ( " gen " -erate), i.e. (reflexively) to become (come into being), used with great latitude (literal, 
figurative, intensive, etc.): -- arise, be assembled, be(-come, -fall, -have self), be brought (to pass), (be) come 
(to pass), continue, be divided, draw, be ended, fall, be finished, follow, be found, be fulfilled, + God forbid, 
grow, happen, have, be kept, be made, be married, be ordained to be, partake, pass, be performed, be 
published, require, seem, be showed, X soon as it was, sound, be taken, be {turned}, use, wax, will, would, 
be wrought. 

turned 3684 - onikos {on-ik-os'}; from 3688; belonging to a donkey, i.e. large (so as to be {turned} by a 
donkey): -- millstone. 

turning 00181 ## 'uwd {ood} ; from an unused root meaning to rake together ; a poker (for {turning} or 
gathering embers) : -- (fire-) brand . 

turning 01550 ## galiyl {gaw-leel'} ; from 01556 ; a valve of a folding door (as {turning}) ; also a ring (as 
round) : -- folding , ring . 



turning 01903 ## hagiyn {haw-gheen'} ; of uncertain derivation ; perhaps suitable or {turning} : -- directly .

turning 02017 ## hophek {ho'- fek} ; from 02015 ; an upset , i . e . (abstract) perversity : -- {turning} of 
things upside down . 

turning 04142 ## muwcabbah {moo-sab-baw'} ; or mucabbah {moo-sab-baw'} ; feminine of 04141 ; a 
reversal , i . e . the backside (of a gem) , fold (of a double-leaved door) , transmutation (of a name) : -- being 
changed , inclosed , be set , {turning} . 

turning 04204 ## mazowr {maw-zore'} ; from 02114 in the sense of {turning} aside from truth ; treachery , i
. e . a plot : -- wound . 

turning 04740 ## maqtsowa` {mak-tso'- ah} ; or maqtsoa` {mak-tso-ah} ; or (feminine) maqtso` ah 
{mak-tso-aw'} ; from 07106 in the denominative sense of bending ; an angle or recess : -- corner , {turning} .

turning 04878 ## m@shuwbah {mesh-oo-baw'} ; or m@shubah {mesh-oo-baw'} ; from 07725 ; apostasy : -- 
backsliding , {turning} away . 

turning 06735 ## tsiyr {tseer} ; from 06696 ; a hinge (as pressed in {turning}) ; also a throe (as a phys . or 
mental pressure) ; also a herald or errand-doer (as constrained by the principal) : -- ambassador , hinge , 
messenger , pain , pang , sorrow . Compare 06736 . 

turning 08302 ## shiryown {shir-yone'} ; or shiryon {shir-yone'} ; and shiryan {shir-yawn'} ; also (feminine)
shiryah {shir-yaw'} ; and shiryonah {shir-yo-naw'} ; from 08281 in the original sense of {turning} ; a corslet
(as if twisted) : -- breastplate , coat of mail , habergeon , harness . See 05630 . 

turning 5157 - trope {trop-ay'}; from an apparently primary trepo {to turn}; a turn ( " trope " ), i.e. 
revolution (figuratively, variation): -- {turning}. 

turnings 00182 ## 'owdowth {o-doth'} ; or (shortened)'odowth {o-doth'} (only thus in the plural) ; from the 
same as 00181 ; {turnings} (i . e . occasions) ; (adverb) on account of : -- (be-) cause , concerning , sake . 

turnpike 05549 ## calal {saw-lal'} ; a primitive root ; to mound up (especially a {turnpike}) ; figurative , to 
exalt ; reflexively , to oppose (as by a dam) : -- cast up , exalt (self) , extol , make plain , raise up . 

turnpiked 04546 ## m@cillah {mes-il-law'} ; from 05549 ; a thoroughfare (as {turnpiked}) , literally or 
figuratively ; specifically a viaduct , a staircase : -- causeway , course , highway , path , terrace . 

turnpiked 04547 ## macluwl {mas-lool'} ; from 05549 ; a thoroughfare (as {turnpiked}) : -- highway . 

turns 06440 ## paniym {paw-neem'} ; plural (but always as singular) of an unused noun [paneh {paw-neh'} 
; from 06437 ] ; the face (as the part that {turns}) ; used in a great variety of applications (literally and 
figuratively) ; also (with prepositional prefix) as a preposition (before , etc .) : -- + accept , a-(be-) fore (- 
time) , against , anger , X as (long as) , at , + battle , + because (of) , + beseech , countenance , edge , + 
employ , endure , + enquire , face , favour , fear of , for , forefront (- part) , form (- er time ,-ward) , from , 
front , heaviness , X him (- self) , + honourable , + impudent , + in , it , look [-eth ] (- s) , X me , + meet , X 
more than , mouth , of , off , (of) old (time) , X on , open , + out of , over against , the partial , person , + 
please , presence , propect , was purposed , by reason of , + regard , right forth , + serve , X shewbread , 
sight , state , straight , + street , X thee , X them (- selves) , through (+-out) , till , time (- s) past , (un-) to (- 
ward) , + upon , upside (+ down) , with (- in , +-stand) , X ye , X you . 

turn} 5157 - trope {trop-ay'}; from an apparently primary trepo {to {turn}}; a turn ( " trope " ), i.e. 



revolution (figuratively, variation): -- turning. 

well-turned 2160 - eutrapelia {yoo-trap-el-ee'-ah}; from a compound of 2095 and a derivative of the base of 
5157 (meaning {well-turned}, i.e. ready at repartee, jocose); witticism, i.e. (in a vulgar sense) ribaldry: -- 
jesting. 



Greek Strong's Dictionary with all the Synonyms inserted into the 
definitions.

0344 + to you again + to have returned + but I will return + not it shall turn + that they should not return +/
. anakampto {an-ak-amp'-to}; from 0303 + each + every + apiece + through +/ and 2578 + I bow + shall bow
+ should bow + have not bowed +/ ; to turn back: --(re-)turn . 

0359 + of my departure +/ . analusis {an-al'-oo-sis}; from 0360 + to depart + he will return +/ ; departure: --
departure . 

0360 + to depart + he will return +/ . analuo {an-al-oo'-o}; from 0303 + each + every + apiece + through +/ 
and 3089 + off + Loose + loose + to loose + be broken + be loosed + he loosed + to him Put + had broken + 
ye loosing + to unloose + shall melt + was loosed + was broken + were loosed + shall break + do ye loose + 
and to loose + ye shall loose + with her loose + and they loose + shall be loosed + and hath broken + unto 
them Loose + down and unloose + not to be loosed + up having loosed + thou shalt loose + unto them 
Destroy + shall be dissolved + that he might loose + should not be broken + that he might destroy + And as 
they were loosing + things shall be dissolved +/ ; to break up, i .e . depart (literally or figuratively): --depart,
return . 

0390 + used + pass + to live + to behave + and overthrew + I will return + they returned + from them who 
live + had our conversation + And while they abode + we have had our conversation +/ . anastrepho 
{an-as-tref'-o}; from 0303 + each + every + apiece + through +/ and 4762 + turn + back + again + turned + 
we turn + turning + and turn + him about + She turned + she turned + And he turned + But he turned + ye 
be converted + shall be turned + at him and turned + with him and he turned +/ ; to overturn; also to 
return; by implication, to busy oneself, i .e . remain, live: --abide, behave self, have conversation, live, 
overthrow, pass, return, be used . 

0391 + conversation + in conversation + of my conversation + by the conversation + of their conversation + 
manner of conversation +/ . anastrophe {an-as-trof-ay'}; from 0390 + used + pass + to live + to behave + and
overthrew + I will return + they returned + from them who live + had our conversation + And while they 
abode + we have had our conversation +/ ; behavior: --conversation . 

0396 + subvert + and nourished +/ . anatrepo {an-at-rep'-o}; from 0303 + each + every + apiece + through 
+/ and the base of 5157 + of turning +/ ; to overturn (figuratively): --overthrow, subvert . 

0576 + were gone + shall turn + as they were come + And it shall turn +/ . apobaino {ap-ob-ah'-ee-no}; from
0575 + at + On + on + ago + off + since + and on + was at + before + them at + because + begin at + out 
before + from among + to forsake + woman since + in you since + by the space + can ye escape + have been 
since + as was not since +/ and the base of 0939 + his feet +/ ; literally, to disembark; figuratively, to 
eventuate: --become, go out, turn . 

0654 + away + again + up again + be turned + that turn + if we turn + unto him Put + of thee turn + not 
thou away + and shall turn + and shall be turned + himself and brought + And they shall turn + unto me as 
one that perverteth +/ . apostrepho {ap-os-tref'-o}; from 0575 + at + On + on + ago + off + since + and on + 
was at + before + them at + because + begin at + out before + from among + to forsake + woman since + in 
you since + by the space + can ye escape + have been since + as was not since +/ and 4762 + turn + back + 
again + turned + we turn + turning + and turn + him about + She turned + she turned + And he turned + 
But he turned + ye be converted + shall be turned + at him and turned + with him and he turned +/ ; to 
turn away or back (literally or figuratively): --bring again, pervert, turn away (from) . 

0665 + away + turn +/ . apotrepo {ap-ot-rep'-o}; from 0575 + at + On + on + ago + off + since + and on + 



was at + before + them at + because + begin at + out before + from among + to forsake + woman since + in 
you since + by the space + can ye escape + have been since + as was not since +/ and the base of 5157 + of 
turning +/ ; to deflect, i .e . (reflexively) avoid: --turn away . 

1294 + away + to turn + perverse + to pervert + and perverse + fellow perverting +/ . diastrepho 
{dee-as-tref'-o}; from 1223 + after + in at + cause + though + because + through + Through + Because + to 
avoid + ye in at + by reason + throughout + is through + we through + up because + me through + in 
because + and within + you through + of me among + and because + not because + And because + him 
because + and through + not because + him because + man because + one because + day through + For 
through + but through + but because + men through + And through + for because + that through + them 
because + away because + who by reason + but by reason + For I through + And by reason + might through
+ season because + that by reason + for us through + not in because + him in because + but by occasion + 
that we through + unto him through + And that because + with him through + unto them Because + unto 
them because + him ; but because + of them who through + For of him and through + that is in them 
because + up after that he through +/ and 4762 + turn + back + again + turned + we turn + turning + and 
turn + him about + She turned + she turned + And he turned + But he turned + ye be converted + shall be 
turned + at him and turned + with him and he turned +/ ; to distort, i .e . (figuratively) misinterpret, or 
(morally) corrupt: --perverse(-rt), turn away . 

1612 + is subverted +/ . ekstrepho {ek-stref'-o}; from 1537 + at + on + off + over + among + Since + you on +
through + thou on + betwixt + because + and over + by reason + hand and on + hand and on + for he is on +
unto them on + ye out among + not unto you at + shall there be among +/ and 4762 + turn + back + again + 
turned + we turn + turning + and turn + him about + She turned + she turned + And he turned + But he 
turned + ye be converted + shall be turned + at him and turned + with him and he turned +/ ; to pervert 
(figuratively): --subvert . 

1994 + turn + came + again + about + turned + return + to turn + convert + turning + and turn + returned 
+ not turn + Let us go + is turned + ye turned + him about + not return + and turned + are turned + it to 
turn + and to turn + and turning + And I turned + I will return + it shall turn + shall he turn + him and 
turned + and be converted + out of him turned + thou art converted + But when he had turned + and 
should be converted + that he which converteth + they should be converted + with me . And being turned + 
unto you that ye should turn +/ . epistrepho {ep-ee-stref'-o}; from 1909 + at + on + into + over + over + 
above + be on + ye at + Above + under + being + among + us on + up on + it on + about + after + are at + 
behalf + not on + before + are on + beside + was at + toward + and at + him on + old on + but on + And on 
+ and on + They on + that on + down at + down on + them on + foot on + thee on + even at + against + as 
long + is over + because + up into + through + and over + are over + the time + him over + is above + 
touching + us and on + the space + And above + for under + for under + is against + but toward + but 
before + up against + And beside + to believe + he were on + throughout + them as on + to pass on + in the 
days + in the time + And through + as touching + by the space + unto thee on + of it and on + things before 
+ I made before + for the space + out as against + was throughout + unto them over + and not before + out 
as against + that was about + had the charge + and that before + divided against + that were under + and he
anointed + me is with me on + not on things on + in and out among + And when he was at + Let him which 
is on + to pass in the days + that were with him at + And let him that is on +/ and 4762 + turn + back + 
again + turned + we turn + turning + and turn + him about + She turned + she turned + And he turned + 
But he turned + ye be converted + shall be turned + at him and turned + with him and he turned +/ ; to 
revert (literally, figuratively or morally): --come (go) again, convert, (re-)turn (about, again) . 

1995 + the conversion +/ . epistrophe {ep-is-trof-ay'}; from 1994 + turn + came + again + about + turned + 
return + to turn + convert + turning + and turn + returned + not turn + Let us go + is turned + ye turned + 
him about + not return + and turned + are turned + it to turn + and to turn + and turning + And I turned +
I will return + it shall turn + shall he turn + him and turned + and be converted + out of him turned + thou 
art converted + But when he had turned + and should be converted + that he which converteth + they 
should be converted + with me . And being turned + unto you that ye should turn +/ ; reversion, i .e . 
morally, revolution: --conversion . 



2010 + gave + suffer + permit + suffered + and gave + him leave + them leave + thee suffer + him liberty + 
was suffered + But I suffer + us out suffer + thee ; but let + Thou art permitted + them . And he suffered + 
for it is not permitted + him that he would suffer + And when he had given him licence +/ . epitrepo 
{ep-ee-trep'-o}; from 1909 + at + on + into + over + over + above + be on + ye at + Above + under + being + 
among + us on + up on + it on + about + after + are at + behalf + not on + before + are on + beside + was at 
+ toward + and at + him on + old on + but on + And on + and on + They on + that on + down at + down on 
+ them on + foot on + thee on + even at + against + as long + is over + because + up into + through + and 
over + are over + the time + him over + is above + touching + us and on + the space + And above + for 
under + for under + is against + but toward + but before + up against + And beside + to believe + he were 
on + throughout + them as on + to pass on + in the days + in the time + And through + as touching + by the 
space + unto thee on + of it and on + things before + I made before + for the space + out as against + was 
throughout + unto them over + and not before + out as against + that was about + had the charge + and 
that before + divided against + that were under + and he anointed + me is with me on + not on things on + 
in and out among + And when he was at + Let him which is on + to pass in the days + that were with him at 
+ And let him that is on +/ and the base of 5157 + of turning +/ ; to turn over (transfer), i .e . allow: --give 
leave (liberty, license), let, permit, suffer . 

2690 + and overthrew +/ . katastrepho {kat-as-tref'-o}; from 2596 + after 2596- after 2596- at + on + At + 
yet + own + into + over + after + where + every + about + after + it on + cause + And at + before + toward +
matter + Against + covered + through + against + in every + me after + my state + touching + us after + is 
after + But after + According + men after + not after + it be yet + of but on + according + and every + but 
after + in respect + Concerning + ye against + my affairs + that after + throughout + concerning + upon you
on + not against + place every + and against + being alone + him against + as touching + that through + 
unto them at + things after + laid against + is according + it not after + we according + not ye after + and in 
every + particularly + it according + him according + you according + as concerning + and not after + not 
according + As concerning + for him after + man according + Not according + day according + but 
according + violently down + itself against + when he was at + can be against + for that after + of him 
through + things against + thing according + which are among + be done through + by you according + 
things according + somewhat against + that was against + unto me according + but not according + which is
according + shall be according + of me is not after + with them according + to him out of every + one of you
according + unto thee that after + sakes but as touching + be it unto me according + For they that are after 
+ him that was born after + any thing to the charge + but they that are after + let us prophesy according + 
For he that is not against + in you and ye in him according + He that is not with me is against + him not for 
he that is not against +/ and 4762 + turn + back + again + turned + we turn + turning + and turn + him 
about + She turned + she turned + And he turned + But he turned + ye be converted + shall be turned + at 
him and turned + with him and he turned +/ ; to turn upside down, i .e . upset: --overthrow . 

2692 + but to the subverting + them with an overthrow +/ . katastrophe {kat-as-trof-ay'}; from 2690 + and 
overthrew +/ ; an overturn ("catastrophe"), i .e . demolition; figuratively, apostasy: --overthrow, subverting
. 

3329 + about + us ; and we turn + yet are they turned +/ . metago {met=ag'-o}; from 3326 + on + when + 
among + after + After + again + between + against + But after + and after + one after + And after + not 
among + but after + was since + that after + and against + and setting + he and after + them without + that 
followed + with him after + with them after + him which after + to us for after + to pass that after +/ and 
0718 + for I have espoused +/ ; to lead over, i .e . transfer (direct): --turn about . 

3344 + pervert + be turned +/ . metastrepho {met-as-tref'-o}; from 3326 + on + when + among + after + 
After + again + between + against + But after + and after + one after + And after + not among + but after + 
was since + that after + and against + and setting + he and after + them without + that followed + with him 
after + with them after + him which after + to us for after + to pass that after +/ and 4762 + turn + back + 
again + turned + we turn + turning + and turn + him about + She turned + she turned + And he turned + 
But he turned + ye be converted + shall be turned + at him and turned + with him and he turned +/ ; to 
turn across, i .e . transmute or (figuratively) corrupt: --pervert, turn . 



4062 + doth make +/ . peritrepo {per-ee-trep'-o}; from 4012 + at + on + how + over + above + About + about
+ state + estate + behalf + Against + against + company + affairs + touching + out about + And about + man
about + concerning + Concerning + As touching + our affairs + as touching + thee touching + them 
Touching + As concerning + of such manner + him concerning + and they about + And as touching + But as
touching + them concerning + and his company + For as touching + thing concerning + for as concerning + 
things concerning + and also concerning + unto you concerning + unto him Concerning + unto them and 
about + things which concern + they that were about + that were hired about + the things concerning + for 
himself concerning + of the things pertaining + it not to you concerning + for the things concerning + When
they which were about + of the things which concern +/ and the base of 5157 + of turning +/ ; to turn 
around, i .e . (ment .) to craze: --+ make mad . 

4389 + exhorting +/ . protrepomai {prot-rep'-om-ahee}; middle voice from 4253 + ago + ever + above + 
before + us before + And above + of before + But above + me before + you before + was before + But before 
+ For before + were before + which before + him and we or + him for before + unto him Before + with you 
before + And he is before + us in him before + with thee before + that were before +/ and the base of 5157 + 
of turning +/ ; to turn forward for oneself, i .e . encourage: --exhort . 

4672 + to turn + Solomon + Solomon s + of Solomon + But Solomon + And Solomon + than Solomon + in 
Solomon s + But he turned + unto you that Solomon +/ . Solomon {sol-om-one'}; of Hebrew origin [8010]; 
Solomon (i .e . Shelomoh), the son of David: --Solomon . 

4761 + wrest +/ . strebloo {streb-lo'-o}; from a derivative of 4762 + turn + back + again + turned + we turn 
+ turning + and turn + him about + She turned + she turned + And he turned + But he turned + ye be 
converted + shall be turned + at him and turned + with him and he turned +/ ; to wrench, i .e . (specifically) 
to torture (by the rack), but only figuratively, to pervert: --wrest . 

4762 + turn + back + again + turned + we turn + turning + and turn + him about + She turned + she turned
+ And he turned + But he turned + ye be converted + shall be turned + at him and turned + with him and 
he turned +/ . strepho {stref'-o}; strengthened from the base of 5157 + of turning +/ ; to twist, i .e . turn 
quite around or reverse (literally or figuratively): --convert, turn (again, back again, self, self about) . 

4962 + had gathered +/ . sustrepho {soos-tref'-o}; from 4862 + and beside + accompanied +/ and 4762 + turn
+ back + again + turned + we turn + turning + and turn + him about + She turned + she turned + And he 
turned + But he turned + ye be converted + shall be turned + at him and turned + with him and he turned 
+/ ; to twist together, i .e . collect (a bundle, a crowd): --gather . 

5157 + of turning +/ . trope {trop-ay'}; from an apparently primary trepo {to turn}; a turn ("trope"), i .e . 
revolution (figuratively, variation): --turning . 

5290 + back + again + Return + turned + returned + to return + returning + And returned + and returned 
+ was returned + Was returning + and to return + I will return + that returned + they returned + him and 
returned + as they returned + and they returned + And they returned + from them returned + him not they 
turned + And when he returned + with him and returned + when they were returned + to pass that when I 
was come +/ . hupostrepho {hoop-os-tref'-o}; from 5259 + into + under + among + as under + is under + it 
under + but under + are under + were under + to be under + But is under + as are under + things under + 
which is under + ye are not under + we are not under + them that are under + them that were under + to 
them that are under + out of the one part under + unto the other part under + over you for ye are not under
+/ and 4762 + turn + back + again + turned + we turn + turning + and turn + him about + She turned + she 
turned + And he turned + But he turned + ye be converted + shall be turned + at him and turned + with 
him and he turned +/ ; to turn under (behind), i .e . to return (literally or figuratively): --come again, return
(again, back again), turn back (again) . 



Root Words and their word stems. This helps you see all related words 
in the English.

283 * turn 

287 - turned 

3 - turnest 

33 - turneth 

18 - turning 



English Theasurus that shows all the ways the English word is 
translated from the original Greek and Hebrew.

overturn 5754 -- \avvah -- X {overturn}.

overturn 7760 suwm -- -- X any wise, appoint, bring, call [a name], care, castin, change, charge, commit, 
consider, convey, determine, + disguise,dispose, do, get, give, heap up, hold, impute, lay (down, up), leave, 
look,make (out), mark, + name, X on, ordain, order, + paint, place, preserve,purpose, put (on), + regard, 
rehearse, reward, (cause to) set (on, up),shew, + stedfastly, take, X tell, + tread down, ([{over-])turn}, X 
wholly,work.

return 0344 ** anakampto ** ({re-)turn}.

return 0360 ** analuo ** depart, {return}.

return 0390 ** anastrepho ** abide, behave self, have conversation, live, overthrow,pass, {return}, be used.

return 1877 ** epanago ** launch (thrust) out, {return}.

return 1880 ** epanerchomai ** come again, {return}.

return 1994 ** epistrepho ** come (go) again, convert, ({re-)turn} (about, again).

return 2192 ** echo ** be (able, X hold, possessed with), accompany, + begin toamend, can(+ -not), X 
conceive, count, diseased, do + eat, + enjoy, + fear,following, have, hold, keep, + lack, + go to law, lie, + must
needs, + ofnecessity, + need, next, + recover, + reign, + rest, + {return}, X sick,take for, + tremble, + 
uncircumcised, use.

return 3195 ** mello ** about, after that, be (almost), (that which is, things, +which was for) to come, 
intend, was to (be), mean, mind, be at the point,(be) ready, + {return}, shall (begin), (which, that) should 
(after,afterwards, hereafter) tarry, which was for, will, would, be yet.

return 3427 -- yashab -- (make to) abide(-ing), continue, (cause to, make to)dwell(-ing), ease self, endure, 
establish, X fail, habitation, haunt, (maketo) inhabit(-ant), make to keep [house], lurking, X marry(-ing), 
(bringagain to) place, remain, {return}, seat, set(- tle), (down-)sit(-down, still, -- ting down, -- ting [place] -- 
uate), take, tarry.

return 5290 ** hupostrepho ** come again, {return} (again, back again), turn back (again).

return 5437 -- cabab -- bring, cast, fetch, lead, make, walk, X whirl, X roundabout, be about on every side, 
apply, avoid, beset (about), besiege, bringagain, carry (about), change, cause to come about, X circuit, (fetch
a)compass (about, round), drive, environ, X on every side, beset (close,come, compass, go, stand) round 
about, inclose, remove, {return}, set, sitdown, turn (self) (about, aside, away, back).

return 6437 -- panah -- appear, at [even-]tide, behold, cast out, come on, Xcorner, dawning, empty, go 
away, lie, look, mark, pass away, prepare,regard, (have) respect (to), ({re-)turn} (aside, away, back, face, 
self), Xright [early].

return 7725 shuwb -- -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, do anything, do evil, feed,lay down, lie down, lodge, 
make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again,(cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, averse, 
bring(again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, Xcertainly, come again (back), X 
consider, + continually, convert, deliver(again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get [oneself] 



(back)again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see]more, X needs, be past, X pay, 
pervert, pull in again, put (again, upagain), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, render 
(again),requite, rescue, restore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) {return}, reverse,reward, + say nay, send back, 
set again, slide

return 8138 -- shanah -- do (speak, strike) again, alter, double, (be given to)change, disguise, (be) diverse, 
pervert, prefer, repeat, {return}, do thesecond time.

return 8421 -- tuwb -- answer, restore, {return} (an answer).

return 8666 -- t@shuwbah -- answer, be expired, {return}.

returning 7729 shuwbah -- -- {returning}.

turn 0387 ** anastatoo ** trouble, {turn} upside down, make an uproar.

turn 0402 ** anachoreo ** depart, give place, go ({turn}) aside, withdraw self.

turn 0539 -- /aman -- hence, assurance, believe, bring up, establish, + fail, befaithful (of long continuance, 
stedfast, sure, surely, trusty, verified),nurse, (-ing father), (put), trust, {turn} to the right.

turn 0541 -- /aman -- {turn} to the right.

turn 0576 ** apobaino ** become, go out, {turn}.

turn 0654 ** apostrepho ** bring again, pervert, {turn} away (from).

turn 0665 ** apotrepo ** {turn} away.

turn 1294 ** diastrepho ** perverse(-rt), {turn} away.

turn 1624 ** ektrepo ** avoid, {turn} (aside, out of the way).

turn 1754 -- duwr -- ball, {turn}, round about.

turn 2015 -- haphak -- X become, change, come, be converted, give, make [a bed],overthrow (-turn), 
perverse, retire, tumble, {turn} (again, aside, back, tothe contrary, every way).

turn 2015 -- haphak -- X become, change, come, be converted, give, make [a bed],overthrow ({-turn}), 
perverse, retire, tumble, turn (again, aside, back, tothe contrary, every way).

turn 2827 ** klino ** bow (down), be far spent, lay, {turn} to flight, wear away.

turn 3179 ** methistemi ** put out, remove, translate, {turn} away.

turn 3231 -- yaman -- go ({turn}) to (on, use) the right hand.

turn 3329 ** metago ** {turn} about.

turn 3344 ** metastrepho ** pervert, {turn}.

turn 3346 ** metatithemi ** carry over, change, remove, translate, {turn}.

turn 3399 -- yarat -- be perverse, {turn} over.



turn 3943 -- laphath -- take hold, {turn} aside (self).

turn 4762 ** strepho ** convert, {turn} (again, back again, self, self about).

turn 5077 ** tephroo ** {turn} to ashes.

turn 5186 -- natah -- + afternoon, apply, bow (down, -ing), carry aside, decline,deliver, extend, go down, be 
gone, incline, intend, lay, let down, offer,outstretched, overthrown, pervert, pitch, prolong, put away, shew, 
spread(out), stretch (forth, out), take (aside), {turn} (aside, away), wrest,cause to yield.

turn 5253 -- nacag -- departing away, remove, take (hold), {turn} away.

turn 5290 ** hupostrepho ** come again, return (again, back again), {turn} back (again).

turn 5414 -- nathan -- add, apply, appoint, ascribe, assign, X avenge, X be([healed]), bestow, bring (forth, 
hither), cast, cause, charge, come,commit, consider, count, + cry, deliver (up), direct, distribute, do, 
Xdoubtless, X without fail, fasten, frame, X get, give (forth, over, up),grant, hang (up), X have, X indeed, 
lay (unto charge, up), (give) leave,lend, let (out), + lie, lift up, make, + O that, occupy, offer, ordain,pay, 
perform, place, pour, print, X pull , put (forth), recompense, render,requite, restore, send (out), set (forth), 
shew, shoot forth (up), + sing,+ slander, strike, [sub-]mit, suffer, X surely, X take, thrust, trade,{turn}, 
utter, + weep, + willingly, + withdraw, + would (to) God, yield.

turn 5437 -- cabab -- bring, cast, fetch, lead, make, walk, X whirl, X round about,be about on every side, 
apply, avoid, beset (about), besiege, bring again,carry (about), change, cause to come about, X circuit, (fetch
a) compass(about, round), drive, environ, X on every side, beset (close, come,compass, go, stand) round 
about, inclose, remove, return, set, sit down,{turn} (self) (about, aside, away, back).

turn 5472 -- cuwg -- backslider, drive, go back, {turn} (away, back).

turn 5493 -- cuwr -- be[-head], bring, call back, decline, depart, eschew, get[you], go (aside), X grievous, lay 
away (by), leave undone, be past, pluckaway, put (away, down), rebel, remove (to and fro), revolt, X be 
sour, take(away, off), {turn} (aside, away, in), withdraw, be without.

turn 5528 -- cakal -- do (make, play the, {turn} into) fool(-ish, -ishly, -ishness).

turn 5627 -- carah -- X continual, rebellion, revolt([-ed]), {turn} away, wrong.

turn 5674 -- \abar -- alienate, alter, X at all, beyond, bring (over, through),carry over, (over-)come (on, 
over), conduct (over), convey over, current,deliver, do away, enter, escape, fail, gender, get over, (make) go 
(away,beyond, by, forth, his way, in, on, over, through), have away (more), lay,meddle, overrun, make 
partition, (cause to, give, make to, over) pass(-age,along, away, beyond, by, -enger, on, out, over, through), 
(cause to, make)+ proclaim(-amation), perish, provoke to anger, put away, rage, + raiser oftaxes, remove, 
send over, set apart, + shave, cause to (make) sound, Xspeedily, X sweet smelling, take (away), (make to) 
transgress(-or),translate, {turn} away, [way-]faring man, be wrath.

turn 5753 -- \avah -- do amiss, bow down, make crooked, commit iniquity, pervert,(do) perverse(-ly), 
trouble, X {turn}, do wickedly, do wrong.

turn 5791 -- \avath -- bow self, (make) crooked., falsifying, overthrow, dealperversely, pervert, subvert, 
{turn} upside down.

turn 5844 -- \atah -- array self, be clad, (put a) cover (-ing, self), fill, put on,X surely, {turn} aside.

turn 6663 -- tsadaq -- cleanse, clear self, (be, do) just(-ice, -ify, -ify self), (be{turn} to) righteous(-ness).



turn 6801 -- tsanaph -- be attired, X surely, violently {turn}.

turn 7726 showbab -- -- backsliding, frowardly, {turn} away.

turn 7734 suwg -- -- {turn} back.

turn 7750 suwt -- -- {turn} aside to.

turn 7846 set -- -- revolter, that {turn} aside.

turn 7847 satah -- -- decline, go aside, {turn}.

turn 8041 -- sama/l -- (go, {turn}) (on the, to the) left.

turn 8159 -- sha\ah -- depart, be dim, be dismayed, look (away), regard, haverespect, spare, {turn}.

turn 8447 -- towr -- border, row, {turn}.

turned 1096 ** ginomai ** arise, be assembled, be(-come, -fall, -have self), bebrought (to pass), (be) come 
(to pass), continue, be divided, draw, beended, fall, be finished, follow, be found, be fulfilled, + God forbid,
grow, happen, have, be kept, be made, be married, be ordained to be,partake, pass, be performed, be 
published, require, seem, be showed, X soonas it was, sound, be taken, be {turned}, use, wax, will, would, be
wrought.

turned 1750 -- duwts -- be {turned}.

turning 2017 -- hophek -- {turning} of things upside down.

turning 4142 -- muwcabbah -- being changed, inclosed, be set, {turning}.

turning 4740 -- maqtsowa\ -- corner, {turning}.

turning 4878 -- m@shuwbah -- backsliding, {turning} away.

turning 5157 ** trope ** {turning}.



Greek Cross References that shows all the ways the Greek is translated 
from the English word.

return 0344 anakampto * {return} , {0344 anakampto } , 0390 anastrepho , 1994 epistrepho , 5290 
hupostrepho ,

return 0390 anastrepho * {return} , 0344 anakampto , {0390 anastrepho } , 1994 epistrepho , 5290 
hupostrepho ,

return 1994 epistrepho * {return} , 0344 anakampto , 0390 anastrepho , {1994 epistrepho } , 5290 
hupostrepho ,

return 5290 hupostrepho * {return} , 0344 anakampto , 0390 anastrepho , 1994 epistrepho , {5290 
hupostrepho } ,

returned 0344 anakampto * {returned} , {0344 anakampto } , 0390 anastrepho , 1877 epanago , 1994 
epistrepho , 5290 hupostrepho ,

returned 0390 anastrepho * {returned} , 0344 anakampto , {0390 anastrepho } , 1877 epanago , 1994 
epistrepho , 5290 hupostrepho ,

returned 1877 epanago * {returned} , 0344 anakampto , 0390 anastrepho , {1877 epanago } , 1994 
epistrepho , 5290 hupostrepho ,

returned 1994 epistrepho * {returned} , 0344 anakampto , 0390 anastrepho , 1877 epanago , {1994 
epistrepho } , 5290 hupostrepho ,

returned 5290 hupostrepho * {returned} , 0344 anakampto , 0390 anastrepho , 1877 epanago , 1994 
epistrepho , {5290 hupostrepho } ,

returning 5290 hupostrepho * {returning} , {5290 hupostrepho } ,

turn 0576 apobaino * {turn} , {0576 apobaino } , 0654 apostrepho , 0665 apotrepo , 1294 diastrepho , 1994 
epistrepho , 3329 metago , 4672 Solomon , 4762 strepho ,

turn 0654 apostrepho * {turn} , 0576 apobaino , {0654 apostrepho } , 0665 apotrepo , 1294 diastrepho , 1994 
epistrepho , 3329 metago , 4672 Solomon , 4762 strepho ,

turn 0665 apotrepo * {turn} , 0576 apobaino , 0654 apostrepho , {0665 apotrepo } , 1294 diastrepho , 1994 
epistrepho , 3329 metago , 4672 Solomon , 4762 strepho ,

turn 1294 diastrepho * {turn} , 0576 apobaino , 0654 apostrepho , 0665 apotrepo , {1294 diastrepho } , 1994 
epistrepho , 3329 metago , 4672 Solomon , 4762 strepho ,

turn 1994 epistrepho * {turn} , 0576 apobaino , 0654 apostrepho , 0665 apotrepo , 1294 diastrepho , {1994 
epistrepho } , 3329 metago , 4672 Solomon , 4762 strepho ,

turn 3329 metago * {turn} , 0576 apobaino , 0654 apostrepho , 0665 apotrepo , 1294 diastrepho , 1994 
epistrepho , {3329 metago } , 4672 Solomon , 4762 strepho ,

turn 4672 Solomon * {turn} , 0576 apobaino , 0654 apostrepho , 0665 apotrepo , 1294 diastrepho , 1994 
epistrepho , 3329 metago , {4672 Solomon } , 4762 strepho ,



turn 4762 strepho * {turn} , 0576 apobaino , 0654 apostrepho , 0665 apotrepo , 1294 diastrepho , 1994 
epistrepho , 3329 metago , 4672 Solomon , {4762 strepho } ,

turned 0387 anastatoo * {turned} , {0387 anastatoo } , 0402 anachoreo , 0654 apostrepho , 1096 ginomai , 
1624 ektrepo , 1824 exautes , 1994 epistrepho , 2827 klino , 3179 methistemi , 3329 metago , 3344 
metastrepho , 4672 Solomon , 4762 strepho ,

turned 0402 anachoreo * {turned} , 0387 anastatoo , {0402 anachoreo } , 0654 apostrepho , 1096 ginomai , 
1624 ektrepo , 1824 exautes , 1994 epistrepho , 2827 klino , 3179 methistemi , 3329 metago , 3344 
metastrepho , 4672 Solomon , 4762 strepho ,

turned 0654 apostrepho * {turned} , 0387 anastatoo , 0402 anachoreo , {0654 apostrepho } , 1096 ginomai , 
1624 ektrepo , 1824 exautes , 1994 epistrepho , 2827 klino , 3179 methistemi , 3329 metago , 3344 
metastrepho , 4672 Solomon , 4762 strepho ,

turned 1096 ginomai * {turned} , 0387 anastatoo , 0402 anachoreo , 0654 apostrepho , {1096 ginomai } , 
1624 ektrepo , 1824 exautes , 1994 epistrepho , 2827 klino , 3179 methistemi , 3329 metago , 3344 
metastrepho , 4672 Solomon , 4762 strepho ,

turned 1624 ektrepo * {turned} , 0387 anastatoo , 0402 anachoreo , 0654 apostrepho , 1096 ginomai , {1624 
ektrepo } , 1824 exautes , 1994 epistrepho , 2827 klino , 3179 methistemi , 3329 metago , 3344 metastrepho , 
4672 Solomon , 4762 strepho ,

turned 1824 exautes * {turned} , 0387 anastatoo , 0402 anachoreo , 0654 apostrepho , 1096 ginomai , 1624 
ektrepo , {1824 exautes } , 1994 epistrepho , 2827 klino , 3179 methistemi , 3329 metago , 3344 metastrepho ,
4672 Solomon , 4762 strepho ,

turned 1994 epistrepho * {turned} , 0387 anastatoo , 0402 anachoreo , 0654 apostrepho , 1096 ginomai , 
1624 ektrepo , 1824 exautes , {1994 epistrepho } , 2827 klino , 3179 methistemi , 3329 metago , 3344 
metastrepho , 4672 Solomon , 4762 strepho ,

turned 2827 klino * {turned} , 0387 anastatoo , 0402 anachoreo , 0654 apostrepho , 1096 ginomai , 1624 
ektrepo , 1824 exautes , 1994 epistrepho , {2827 klino } , 3179 methistemi , 3329 metago , 3344 metastrepho ,
4672 Solomon , 4762 strepho ,

turned 3179 methistemi * {turned} , 0387 anastatoo , 0402 anachoreo , 0654 apostrepho , 1096 ginomai , 
1624 ektrepo , 1824 exautes , 1994 epistrepho , 2827 klino , {3179 methistemi } , 3329 metago , 3344 
metastrepho , 4672 Solomon , 4762 strepho ,

turned 3329 metago * {turned} , 0387 anastatoo , 0402 anachoreo , 0654 apostrepho , 1096 ginomai , 1624 
ektrepo , 1824 exautes , 1994 epistrepho , 2827 klino , 3179 methistemi , {3329 metago } , 3344 metastrepho ,
4672 Solomon , 4762 strepho ,

turned 3344 metastrepho * {turned} , 0387 anastatoo , 0402 anachoreo , 0654 apostrepho , 1096 ginomai , 
1624 ektrepo , 1824 exautes , 1994 epistrepho , 2827 klino , 3179 methistemi , 3329 metago , {3344 
metastrepho } , 4672 Solomon , 4762 strepho ,

turned 4672 Solomon * {turned} , 0387 anastatoo , 0402 anachoreo , 0654 apostrepho , 1096 ginomai , 1624 
ektrepo , 1824 exautes , 1994 epistrepho , 2827 klino , 3179 methistemi , 3329 metago , 3344 metastrepho , 
{4672 Solomon } , 4762 strepho ,

turned 4762 strepho * {turned} , 0387 anastatoo , 0402 anachoreo , 0654 apostrepho , 1096 ginomai , 1624 
ektrepo , 1824 exautes , 1994 epistrepho , 2827 klino , 3179 methistemi , 3329 metago , 3344 metastrepho , 
4672 Solomon , {4762 strepho } ,



turning 0654 apostrepho * {turning} , {0654 apostrepho } , 1994 epistrepho , 3346 metatithemi , 5077 
tephroo , 5157 trope ,

turning 1994 epistrepho * {turning} , 0654 apostrepho , {1994 epistrepho } , 3346 metatithemi , 5077 
tephroo , 5157 trope ,

turning 3346 metatithemi * {turning} , 0654 apostrepho , 1994 epistrepho , {3346 metatithemi } , 5077 
tephroo , 5157 trope ,

turning 5077 tephroo * {turning} , 0654 apostrepho , 1994 epistrepho , 3346 metatithemi , {5077 tephroo } , 
5157 trope ,

turning 5157 trope * {turning} , 0654 apostrepho , 1994 epistrepho , 3346 metatithemi , 5077 tephroo , {5157
trope } ,



English to Hebrew and Greek Thesaurus

The - is marking the Old Testament words. The * is marking the New Testament Words. 
English list of words is 15,684 * Hebrew Numbers refered to 8,674 * Greek Numbers refered
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- overturn , 2015 , 5754 ,

* return , 0344 , 0390 , 1994 , 5290 ,

- return , 3427 , 6437 , 7725 , 8666 ,

* turn , 0576 , 0654 , 0665 , 1294 , 1994 , 3329 , 4672 , 4762 ,

- turn , 2015 , 2186 , 5186 , 5414 , 5437 , 5493 , 5627 , 5674 , 6437 , 6801 , 7725 , 7750 , 7760 , 7847 , 8159 , 
8447 ,



English Synonyms with Greek Strong's Number.

return - 0344 {return}, returned,

return - 0390 abode, behave, conversation, live, overthrew, pass, {return}, returned, used,

return - 1994 about, again, convert, converted, converteth, go, {return}, returned, turn, turned, turning,

return - 5290 again, come, {return}, returned, returning,

returned - 0344 return, {returned},

returned - 0390 abode, behave, conversation, live, overthrew, pass, return, {returned}, used,

returned - 1877 {returned},

returned - 1994 about, again, convert, converted, converteth, go, return, {returned}, turn, turned, turning,

returned - 5290 again, come, return, {returned}, returning,

returning - 5290 again, come, return, returned, {returning},

turn - 0576 come, {turn},

turn - 0654 again, away, brought, put, {turn}, turned, turning,

turn - 0665 away, {turn},

turn - 1294 away, perverse, pervert, {turn},

turn - 1994 about, again, convert, converted, converteth, go, return, returned, {turn}, turned, turning,

turn - 3329 about, {turn}, turned,

turn - 4672 solomon, {turn}, turned,

turn - 4762 again, back, converted, {turn}, turned,

turned

turned - 0387 down, madest, trouble, {turned}, uproar,

turned - 0402 aside, departed, give, gone, place, {turned}, went, withdrew,

turned - 0654 again, away, brought, put, turn, {turned}, turning,

turned - 1624 avoiding, {turned}, way,

turned - 1824 aside, immediately, presently, straightway, {turned},

turned - 1994 about, again, convert, converted, converteth, go, return, returned, turn, {turned}, turning,

turned - 2827 bowed, lay, {turned},

turned - 3179 away, remove, removed, translated, {turned},

turned - 3329 about, turn, {turned},

turned - 3344 pervert, {turned},

turned - 4672 solomon, turn, {turned},

turned - 4762 again, back, converted, turn, {turned},

turning - 0654 again, away, brought, put, turn, turned, {turning},

turning - 1994 about, again, convert, converted, converteth, go, return, returned, turn, turned, {turning},

turning - 3346 carried, changed, over, removed, translated, {turning},

turning - 5077 ashes, {turning},

turning - 5157 {turning},
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overturn , JOB_12_15,

overturn , EZE_21_27 , EZE_21_27 , EZE_21_27,

overturned , JUD_07_13,

overturneth , JOB_09_05 , JOB_28_09 , JOB_34_25,

return , GEN_03_19 , GEN_03_19 , GEN_14_17 , GEN_16_09 , GEN_18_10 , GEN_18_14 , GEN_31_03 , 
GEN_31_13 , GEN_32_09 ,

return , EXO_04_18 , EXO_04_19 , EXO_04_21 , EXO_13_17,

return , LEV_25_10 , LEV_25_10 , LEV_25_13 , LEV_25_27 , LEV_25_28 , LEV_25_41 , LEV_25_41 , 
LEV_27_24,

return , NUM_10_36 , NUM_14_03 , NUM_14_04 , NUM_23_05 , NUM_32_18 , NUM_32_22 , 
NUM_35_28,

return , DEU_03_20 , DEU_17_16 , DEU_17_16 , DEU_20_05 , DEU_20_06 , DEU_20_07 , DEU_20_08 , 
DEU_30_02 , DEU_30_03 , DEU_30_08 ,

return , JOS_01_15 , JOS_20_06 , JOS_22_04 , JOS_22_08 ,

return , JUD_07_03 , JUD_11_31,

return , RUT_01_06 , RUT_01_07 , RUT_01_08 , RUT_01_10 , RUT_01_15 , RUT_01_16,

return , 1SA_06_03 , 1SA_06_04 , 1SA_06_08 , 1SA_07_03 , 1SA_07_17 , 1SA_09_05 , 1SA_15_26 , 
1SA_26_21 , 1SA_29_04 , 1SA_29_07 , 1SA_29_11,
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return , 2SA_02_26 , 2SA_03_16 , 2SA_10_05 , 2SA_12_23 , 2SA_15_19 , 2SA_15_20 , 2SA_15_27 , 
2SA_15_34 , 2SA_19_14 , 2SA_24_13,

return , 1KI_02_32 , 1KI_02_33 , 1KI_02_44 , 1KI_08_48 , 1KI_12_24 , 1KI_12_26 , 1KI_13_16 , 
1KI_19_15 , 1KI_20_22 , 1KI_20_26 , 1KI_22_17 , 1KI_22_28,

return , 2KI_18_14 , 2KI_19_07 , 2KI_19_33 , 2KI_20_10,

return , 1CH_19_05 ,

return , 2CH_06_24 , 2CH_06_38 , 2CH_10_06 , 2CH_10_09 , 2CH_11_04 , 2CH_18_16 , 2CH_18_26 , 
2CH_18_27 , 2CH_30_06 , 2CH_30_09 ,

return , NEH_02_06 , NEH_04_12 , NEH_09_17,

return , EST_04_15 , EST_09_25,

return , JOB_01_21 , JOB_06_29 , JOB_06_29 , JOB_07_10 , JOB_10_21 , JOB_15_22 , JOB_16_22 , 
JOB_17_10 , JOB_22_23 , JOB_33_25 , JOB_36_10 , JOB_39_04 ,

return , PSA_06_04 , PSA_06_10 , PSA_07_07 , PSA_07_16 , PSA_59_06 , PSA_59_14 , PSA_73_10 , 
PSA_74_21 , PSA_80_14 , PSA_90_03 , PSA_90_13 , PSA_94_15 , PSA_104_29 , PSA_116_07 ,

return , PRO_02_19 , PRO_26_27,

return , ECC_01_07 , ECC_05_15 , ECC_12_02 , ECC_12_07 , ECC_12_07 ,

return , SON_06_13 , SON_06_13 , SON_06_13 , SON_06_13,

return , ISA_06_13 , ISA_10_21 , ISA_10_22 , ISA_19_22 , ISA_21_12 , ISA_35_10 , ISA_37_07 , 
ISA_37_34 , ISA_44_22 , ISA_45_23 , ISA_51_11 , ISA_55_07 , ISA_55_11 , ISA_63_17,

return , JER_03_01 , JER_03_01 , JER_03_12 , JER_03_22 , JER_04_01 , JER_04_01 , JER_05_03 , 
JER_08_04 , JER_08_05 , JER_12_15 , JER_15_07 , JER_15_19 , JER_15_19 , JER_15_19 , JER_18_11 , 
JER_22_10 , JER_22_11 , JER_22_27 , JER_22_27 , JER_23_14 , JER_23_20 , JER_24_07 , JER_29_10 , 
JER_30_03 , JER_30_10 , JER_30_24 , JER_31_08 , JER_32_44 , JER_33_07 , JER_33_11 , JER_33_26 , 
JER_34_11 , JER_34_16 , JER_34_22 , JER_35_15 , JER_36_03 , JER_36_07 , JER_37_07 , JER_37_20 , 
JER_38_26 , JER_42_12 , JER_44_14 , JER_44_14 , JER_44_14 , JER_44_28 , JER_46_27 , JER_50_09 ,

return , EZE_07_13 , EZE_07_13 , EZE_13_22 , EZE_16_55 , EZE_16_55 , EZE_16_55 , EZE_18_23 , 
EZE_21_05 , EZE_21_30 , EZE_29_14 , EZE_35_09 , EZE_46_09 , EZE_46_17 , EZE_47_06 ,

return , DAN_10_20 , DAN_11_09 , DAN_11_10 , DAN_11_13 , DAN_11_28 , DAN_11_28 , DAN_11_29 , 
DAN_11_30 , DAN_11_30,

return , HOS_02_07 , HOS_02_09 , HOS_03_05 , HOS_05_15 , HOS_06_01 , HOS_07_10 , HOS_07_16 , 
HOS_08_13 , HOS_09_03 , HOS_11_05 , HOS_11_05 , HOS_11_09 , HOS_12_14 , HOS_14_01 , 
HOS_14_07 ,

return , JOE_02_14 , JOE_03_04 , JOE_03_07 ,



return , OBA_01_15,

return , MIC_01_07 , MIC_05_03 ,

return , MAL_01_04 , MAL_03_07 , MAL_03_07 , MAL_03_07 , MAL_03_18,

return , MAT_02_12 , MAT_10_13 , MAT_12_44 , MAT_24_18,

return , LUK_08_39 , LUK_11_24 , LUK_12_36 , LUK_17_31 , LUK_19_12,

return , ACT_13_34 , ACT_15_16 , ACT_18_21 , ACT_20_03 ,

returned , GEN_08_03 , GEN_08_09 , GEN_08_12 , GEN_14_07 , GEN_18_33 , GEN_21_32 , GEN_22_19 , 
GEN_31_55 , GEN_32_06 , GEN_33_16 , GEN_37_29 , GEN_37_30 , GEN_38_22 , GEN_42_24 , 
GEN_43_10 , GEN_43_18 , GEN_44_13 , GEN_50_14,

returned , EXO_04_18 , EXO_04_20 , EXO_05_22 , EXO_14_27 , EXO_14_28 , EXO_19_08 , EXO_32_31 , 
EXO_34_31,

returned , LEV_22_13,

returned , NUM_13_25 , NUM_14_36 , NUM_16_50 , NUM_23_06 , NUM_24_25,

returned , DEU_01_45,

returned , JOS_02_16 , JOS_02_22 , JOS_02_23 , JOS_04_18 , JOS_06_14 , JOS_07_03 , JOS_08_24 , 
JOS_10_15 , JOS_10_21 , JOS_10_38 , JOS_10_43 , JOS_22_09 , JOS_22_32,

returned , JUD_02_19 , JUD_05_29 , JUD_07_03 , JUD_07_15 , JUD_08_13 , JUD_11_39 , JUD_14_08 , 
JUD_21_23,

returned , RUT_01_22 , RUT_01_22,

returned , 1SA_01_19 , 1SA_06_16 , 1SA_06_17 , 1SA_17_15 , 1SA_17_53 , 1SA_17_57 , 1SA_18_06 , 
1SA_23_28 , 1SA_24_01 , 1SA_25_39 , 1SA_26_25 , 1SA_27_09 ,

returned , 2SA_01_01 , 2SA_01_22 , 2SA_02_30 , 2SA_03_16 , 2SA_03_27 , 2SA_06_20 , 2SA_08_13 , 
2SA_10_14 , 2SA_11_04 , 2SA_12_31 , 2SA_14_24 , 2SA_16_08 , 2SA_17_03 , 2SA_17_20 , 2SA_18_16 , 
2SA_19_15 , 2SA_19_39 , 2SA_20_22 , 2SA_23_10,

returned , 1KI_12_24 , 1KI_13_10 , 1KI_13_33 , 1KI_19_21,

returned , 2KI_02_25 , 2KI_03_27 , 2KI_04_35 , 2KI_05_15 , 2KI_07_15 , 2KI_08_03 , 2KI_09_15 , 
2KI_14_14 , 2KI_19_08 , 2KI_19_36 , 2KI_23_20,

returned , 1CH_16_43 , 1CH_20_03 ,

returned , 2CH_10_02 , 2CH_11_04 , 2CH_14_15 , 2CH_19_01 , 2CH_19_08 , 2CH_20_27 , 2CH_22_06 , 
2CH_25_10 , 2CH_25_24 , 2CH_28_15 , 2CH_31_01 , 2CH_32_21 , 2CH_34_07 , 2CH_34_09 ,

returned , EZR_05_05 , EZR_05_11,



returned , NEH_02_15 , NEH_04_15 , NEH_09_28,

returned , EST_02_14 , EST_07_08 ,

returned , PSA_35_13 , PSA_60_01 , PSA_78_34,

returned , ECC_04_01 , ECC_04_07 , ECC_09_11,

returned , ISA_37_08 , ISA_37_37 , ISA_38_08 ,

returned , JER_03_07 , JER_14_03 , JER_40_12 , JER_41_14 , JER_43_05 ,

returned , EZE_01_14 , EZE_08_17 , EZE_47_07 ,

returned , DAN_04_34 , DAN_04_36 , DAN_04_36,

returned , HOS_06_11,

returned , AMO_04_06 , AMO_04_08 , AMO_04_09 , AMO_04_10 , AMO_04_11,

returned , ZEC_01_06 , ZEC_01_16 , ZEC_07_14 , ZEC_08_03 ,

returned , MAT_21_18,

returned , MAR_14_40,

returned , LUK_01_56 , LUK_02_20 , LUK_02_39 , LUK_02_43 , LUK_04_01 , LUK_04_14 , LUK_08_37 , 
LUK_08_40 , LUK_09_10 , LUK_10_17 , LUK_17_18 , LUK_19_15 , LUK_23_48 , LUK_23_56 , 
LUK_24_09 , LUK_24_33 , LUK_24_52,

returned , ACT_01_12 , ACT_05_22 , ACT_08_25 , ACT_12_25 , ACT_13_13 , ACT_14_21 , ACT_21_06 , 
ACT_23_32,

returned , GAL_01_17,

returned , HEB_11_15,

returned , 1PE_02_25,

returneth , PSA_146_04 ,

returneth , PRO_26_11 , PRO_26_11,

returneth , ECC_01_06 ,

returneth , ISA_55_10,

returneth , EZE_35_07 ,

returneth , ZEC_09_08 ,

returning , ISA_30_15,



returning , LUK_07_10,

returning , ACT_08_28,

returning , HEB_07_01 ,

turn , GEN_19_02 , GEN_24_49 , GEN_27_44 , GEN_27_45,

turn , EXO_03_03 , EXO_14_02 , EXO_23_27 , EXO_32_12,

turn , LEV_13_16 , LEV_19_04 ,

turn , NUM_14_25 , NUM_20_17 , NUM_21_22 , NUM_22_23 , NUM_22_26 , NUM_32_15 , NUM_34_04 ,

turn , DEU_01_07 , DEU_01_40 , DEU_02_03 , DEU_02_27 , DEU_04_30 , DEU_05_32 , DEU_07_04 , 
DEU_11_16 , DEU_11_28 , DEU_13_05 , DEU_13_17 , DEU_14_25 , DEU_16_07 , DEU_17_17 , 
DEU_17_20 , DEU_23_13 , DEU_23_14 , DEU_30_03 , DEU_30_10 , DEU_30_17 , DEU_31_20 , 
DEU_31_29,

turn , JOS_01_07 , JOS_22_16 , JOS_22_18 , JOS_22_23 , JOS_22_29 , JOS_23_06 , JOS_24_20,

turn , JUD_04_18 , JUD_04_18 , JUD_11_08 , JUD_19_11 , JUD_19_12 , JUD_20_08 ,

turn , RUT_01_11 , RUT_01_12 , RUT_04_01 ,

turn , 1SA_12_20 , 1SA_12_21 , 1SA_14_07 , 1SA_15_25 , 1SA_15_30 , 1SA_22_17 , 1SA_22_18,

turn , 2SA_02_21 , 2SA_02_21 , 2SA_02_22 , 2SA_02_23 , 2SA_14_19 , 2SA_14_24 , 2SA_15_31 , 
2SA_18_30 , 2SA_19_37,

turn , 1KI_08_33 , 1KI_08_35 , 1KI_09_06 , 1KI_11_02 , 1KI_12_27 , 1KI_13_09 , 1KI_13_17 , 1KI_17_03 , 
1KI_22_34,

turn , 2KI_01_06 , 2KI_04_10 , 2KI_09_18 , 2KI_09_19 , 2KI_17_13 , 2KI_18_24 , 2KI_19_28 , 2KI_20_05 ,

turn , 1CH_12_23 , 1CH_14_14,

turn , 2CH_06_26 , 2CH_06_37 , 2CH_06_42 , 2CH_07_14 , 2CH_07_19 , 2CH_15_04 , 2CH_18_33 , 
2CH_25_27 , 2CH_29_10 , 2CH_30_06 , 2CH_30_08 , 2CH_30_09 , 2CH_30_09 , 2CH_35_22,

turn , NEH_01_09 , NEH_04_04 , NEH_09_26,

turn , EST_02_12 , EST_02_15,

turn , JOB_05_01 , JOB_14_06 , JOB_23_13 , JOB_24_04 , JOB_34_15,

turn , PSA_04_02 , PSA_07_12 , PSA_18_37 , PSA_21_12 , PSA_22_27 , PSA_25_16 , PSA_40_04 , 
PSA_44_10 , PSA_56_09 , PSA_60_01 , PSA_69_16 , PSA_80_03 , PSA_80_07 , PSA_80_19 , PSA_85_04 , 
PSA_85_08 , PSA_86_16 , PSA_101_03 , PSA_104_09 , PSA_106_23 , PSA_119_37 , PSA_119_39 , 
PSA_119_79 , PSA_125_05 , PSA_126_04 , PSA_132_10 , PSA_132_11,



turn , PRO_01_23 , PRO_04_15 , PRO_04_27 , PRO_09_04 , PRO_09_16 , PRO_24_18 , PRO_25_10 , 
PRO_29_08 ,

turn , ECC_03_20,

turn , SON_02_17 , SON_06_05 ,

turn , ISA_01_25 , ISA_10_02 , ISA_13_14 , ISA_14_27 , ISA_19_06 , ISA_22_18 , ISA_23_17 , ISA_28_05 ,
ISA_29_21 , ISA_30_11 , ISA_30_21 , ISA_30_21 , ISA_31_06 , ISA_36_09 , ISA_37_29 , ISA_58_13 , 
ISA_59_20,

turn , JER_02_24 , JER_02_35 , JER_03_07 , JER_03_14 , JER_03_19 , JER_04_28 , JER_06_09 , 
JER_08_04 , JER_13_16 , JER_18_08 , JER_18_20 , JER_21_04 , JER_25_05 , JER_26_03 , JER_29_14 , 
JER_31_13 , JER_31_18 , JER_31_21 , JER_31_21 , JER_32_40 , JER_44_05 , JER_49_08 , JER_50_16,

turn , LAM_02_14 , LAM_03_35 , LAM_03_40 , LAM_05_21,

turn , EZE_03_19 , EZE_03_20 , EZE_04_08 , EZE_07_22 , EZE_08_06 , EZE_08_13 , EZE_08_15 , 
EZE_14_06 , EZE_14_06 , EZE_18_21 , EZE_18_30 , EZE_18_32 , EZE_33_09 , EZE_33_09 , EZE_33_11 ,
EZE_33_11 , EZE_33_11 , EZE_33_14 , EZE_33_19 , EZE_36_09 , EZE_38_04 , EZE_38_12 , EZE_39_02 ,

turn , DAN_09_13 , DAN_11_18 , DAN_11_18 , DAN_11_19 , DAN_12_03 ,

turn , HOS_05_04 , HOS_12_06 , HOS_14_02 ,

turn , JOE_02_12 , JOE_02_13,

turn , AMO_01_03 , AMO_01_06 , AMO_01_08 , AMO_01_09 , AMO_01_11 , AMO_01_13 , AMO_02_01 ,
AMO_02_04 , AMO_02_06 , AMO_02_07 , AMO_05_07 , AMO_05_12 , AMO_08_10,

turn , JON_03_08 , JON_03_09 , JON_03_09 ,

turn , MIC_07_19,

turn , ZEC_01_03 , ZEC_01_03 , ZEC_01_04 , ZEC_09_12 , ZEC_10_09 , ZEC_13_07 ,

turn , MAL_02_06 , MAL_03_05 , MAL_04_06 ,

turn , MAT_05_39 , MAT_05_42 , MAT_07_06 ,

turn , MAR_13_16,

turn , LUK_01_16 , LUK_01_17 , LUK_10_06 , LUK_17_04 , LUK_21_13,

turn , ACT_13_08 , ACT_13_46 , ACT_14_15 , ACT_26_18 , ACT_26_20,

turn , ROM_11_26,

turn , 2CO_03_16,

turn , GAL_04_09 ,



turn , PHP_01_19,

turn , 2TI_03_05 , 2TI_04_04 ,

turn , TIT_01_14,

turn , HEB_12_25,

turn , JAM_03_03 ,

turn , 2PE_02_21,

turn , REV_11_06 ,

turned , GEN_03_24 , GEN_18_22 , GEN_19_03 , GEN_38_01 , GEN_38_16 , GEN_42_24,

turned , EXO_03_04 , EXO_04_07 , EXO_07_15 , EXO_07_17 , EXO_07_20 , EXO_07_23 , EXO_10_06 , 
EXO_10_19 , EXO_14_05 , EXO_32_08 , EXO_32_15 , EXO_33_11,

turned , LEV_13_03 , LEV_13_04 , LEV_13_10 , LEV_13_13 , LEV_13_17 , LEV_13_20 , LEV_13_25,

turned , NUM_14_43 , NUM_20_21 , NUM_21_33 , NUM_22_23 , NUM_22_33 , NUM_22_33 , NUM_25_04
, NUM_25_11 , NUM_33_07 ,

turned , DEU_01_24 , DEU_02_01 , DEU_02_08 , DEU_03_01 , DEU_09_12 , DEU_09_15 , DEU_09_16 , 
DEU_10_05 , DEU_23_05 , DEU_31_18,

turned , JOS_07_12 , JOS_07_26 , JOS_08_20 , JOS_08_21 , JOS_11_10 , JOS_19_12,

turned , JUD_02_17 , JUD_03_19 , JUD_04_18 , JUD_08_33 , JUD_14_08 , JUD_15_04 , JUD_18_03 , 
JUD_18_15 , JUD_18_21 , JUD_18_23 , JUD_18_26 , JUD_19_15 , JUD_20_41 , JUD_20_42 , JUD_20_45 , 
JUD_20_47 , JUD_20_48,

turned , RUT_03_08 , RUT_04_01 ,

turned , 1SA_06_12 , 1SA_08_03 , 1SA_10_06 , 1SA_10_09 , 1SA_13_17 , 1SA_13_18 , 1SA_13_18 , 
1SA_14_21 , 1SA_14_47 , 1SA_15_11 , 1SA_15_27 , 1SA_15_31 , 1SA_17_30 , 1SA_22_18 , 1SA_25_12,

turned , 2SA_01_22 , 2SA_02_19 , 2SA_18_30 , 2SA_19_02 , 2SA_22_38,

turned , 1KI_02_15 , 1KI_02_28 , 1KI_02_28 , 1KI_08_14 , 1KI_10_13 , 1KI_11_03 , 1KI_11_04 , 
1KI_11_09 , 1KI_15_05 , 1KI_18_37 , 1KI_20_39 , 1KI_21_04 , 1KI_22_32 , 1KI_22_33 , 1KI_22_43,

turned , 2KI_01_05 , 2KI_01_05 , 2KI_02_24 , 2KI_04_08 , 2KI_04_11 , 2KI_05_12 , 2KI_05_26 , 
2KI_09_23 , 2KI_15_20 , 2KI_16_18 , 2KI_20_02 , 2KI_22_02 , 2KI_23_16 , 2KI_23_25 , 2KI_23_26 , 
2KI_23_34 , 2KI_24_01 ,

turned , 1CH_10_14 , 1CH_21_20,

turned , 2CH_06_03 , 2CH_09_12 , 2CH_12_12 , 2CH_18_32 , 2CH_20_10 , 2CH_29_06 , 2CH_29_06 , 
2CH_36_04 ,



turned , EZR_06_22 , EZR_10_14,

turned , NEH_02_15 , NEH_09_35 , NEH_13_02 ,

turned , EST_09_01 , EST_09_22,

turned , JOB_06_18 , JOB_16_11 , JOB_19_19 , JOB_20_14 , JOB_28_05 , JOB_30_15 , JOB_30_31 , 
JOB_31_07 , JOB_34_27 , JOB_37_12 , JOB_38_14 , JOB_41_22 , JOB_41_28 , JOB_42_10,

turned , PSA_09_03 , PSA_09_17 , PSA_30_11 , PSA_32_04 , PSA_35_04 , PSA_44_18 , PSA_66_06 , 
PSA_66_20 , PSA_70_02 , PSA_70_03 , PSA_78_09 , PSA_78_38 , PSA_78_41 , PSA_78_44 , PSA_78_57 , 
PSA_78_57 , PSA_81_14 , PSA_85_03 , PSA_89_43 , PSA_105_25 , PSA_105_29 , PSA_114_08 , 
PSA_119_59 , PSA_126_01 , PSA_129_05 ,

turned , ECC_02_12,

turned , SON_06_01 ,

turned , ISA_05_25 , ISA_09_12 , ISA_09_17 , ISA_09_21 , ISA_10_04 , ISA_12_01 , ISA_21_04 , 
ISA_28_26 , ISA_29_17 , ISA_34_09 , ISA_38_02 , ISA_42_17 , ISA_44_20 , ISA_50_05 , ISA_53_06 , 
ISA_59_14 , ISA_63_10,

turned , JER_02_21 , JER_02_27 , JER_03_10 , JER_04_08 , JER_05_25 , JER_06_12 , JER_08_06 , 
JER_11_10 , JER_23_22 , JER_30_06 , JER_31_18 , JER_31_19 , JER_32_33 , JER_34_11 , JER_34_15 , 
JER_34_16 , JER_38_22 , JER_46_05 , JER_46_21 , JER_48_39 , JER_50_06 ,

turned , LAM_01_13 , LAM_01_20 , LAM_03_03 , LAM_03_11 , LAM_05_02 , LAM_05_15 , LAM_05_21,

turned , EZE_01_09 , EZE_01_12 , EZE_01_17 , EZE_10_11 , EZE_10_11 , EZE_10_16 , EZE_17_06 , 
EZE_26_02 , EZE_42_19,

turned , DAN_09_16 , DAN_10_08 , DAN_10_16,

turned , HOS_07_08 , HOS_11_08 , HOS_14_04 ,

turned , JOE_02_31,

turned , AMO_06_12,

turned , JON_03_10,

turned , NAH_02_02 ,

turned , HAB_02_16,

turned , HAG_02_17,

turned , ZEC_05_01 , ZEC_06_01 , ZEC_14_10,

turned , MAT_02_22 , MAT_09_22 , MAT_16_23,

turned , MAR_05_30 , MAR_08_33,



turned , LUK_02_45 , LUK_07_09 , LUK_07_44 , LUK_09_55 , LUK_10_23 , LUK_14_25 , LUK_17_15 , 
LUK_22_61,

turned , JOH_01_38 , JOH_16_20 , JOH_20_14 , JOH_20_16,

turned , ACT_02_20 , ACT_07_39 , ACT_07_42 , ACT_09_35 , ACT_11_21 , ACT_15_19 , ACT_16_18 , 
ACT_17_06 , ACT_19_26,

turned , 1TH_01_09 ,

turned , 1TI_01_05 , 1TI_05_15,

turned , 2TI_01_15 , 2TI_04_04 ,

turned , HEB_11_34 , HEB_12_13,

turned , JAM_03_04 , JAM_04_09 ,

turned , 2PE_02_22,

turned , REV_01_12 , REV_01_12,

turnest , 1KI_02_03 ,

turnest , JOB_15_13,

turnest , PSA_90_03 ,

turneth , LEV_20_06 ,

turneth , DEU_29_18,

turneth , JOS_07_08 , JOS_19_27 , JOS_19_29 , JOS_19_29 , JOS_19_34,

turneth , JOB_39_22,

turneth , PSA_107_33 , PSA_107_35 , PSA_146_09 ,

turneth , PRO_15_01 , PRO_17_08 , PRO_21_01 , PRO_26_14 , PRO_28_09 , PRO_30_30,

turneth , ECC_01_06 ,

turneth , SON_01_07 ,

turneth , ISA_09_13 , ISA_24_01 , ISA_44_25,

turneth , JER_14_08 , JER_49_24,

turneth , LAM_01_08 , LAM_03_03 ,

turneth , EZE_18_24 , EZE_18_26 , EZE_18_27 , EZE_18_28 , EZE_33_12 , EZE_33_18,



turneth , AMO_05_08 ,

turning , 2KI_21_13,

turning , 2CH_26_09 , 2CH_36_13,

turning , NEH_03_19 , NEH_03_20 , NEH_03_24 , NEH_03_25,

turning , PRO_01_32,

turning , ISA_29_16,

turning , EZE_41_24,

turning , MIC_02_04 ,

turning , LUK_23_28,

turning , JOH_21_20,

turning , ACT_03_26 , ACT_09_40,

turning , JAM_01_17,

turning , 2PE_02_06 ,

turning , JDE_01_04 ,
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One Word English Phrase Index to the KJV Bible.

overturn Eze_21_27 # I will overturn, overturn, overturn, it: and it shall be no [more], until he come whose 
right it is; and I will give it [him].

overturn Eze_21_27 # I will overturn, overturn, overturn, it: and it shall be no [more], until he come whose 
right it is; and I will give it [him].

overturn Eze_21_27 # I will overturn, overturn, overturn, it: and it shall be no [more], until he come whose 
right it is; and I will give it [him].

overturn Job_12_15 # Behold, he withholdeth the waters, and they dry up: also he sendeth them out, and 
they overturn the earth.

overturned Jud_07_13 # And when Gideon was come, behold, [there was] a man that told a dream unto his 
fellow, and said, Behold, I dreamed a dream, and, lo, a cake of barley bread tumbled into the host of 
Midian, and came unto a tent, and smote it that it fell, and overturned it, that the tent lay along.

overturneth Job_09_05 # Which removeth the mountains, and they know not: which overturneth them in 
his anger.

overturneth Job_28_09 # He putteth forth his hand upon the rock; he overturneth the mountains by the 
roots.

overturneth Job_34_25 # Therefore he knoweth their works, and he overturneth [them] in the night, so that
they are destroyed.

return 1Ch_19_05 # Then there went [certain], and told David how the men were served. And he sent to 
meet them: for the men were greatly ashamed. And the king said, Tarry at Jericho until your beards be 
grown, and [then] return.

return 1Ki_02_32 # And the LORD shall return his blood upon his own head, who fell upon two men more 
righteous and better than he, and slew them with the sword, my father David not knowing [thereof, to wit], 
Abner the son of Ner, captain of the host of Israel, and Amasa the son of Jether, captain of the host of 
Judah.

return 1Ki_02_33 # Their blood shall therefore return upon the head of Joab, and upon the head of his seed
for ever: but upon David, and upon his seed, and upon his house, and upon his throne, shall there be peace 
for ever from the LORD.

return 1Ki_02_44 # The king said moreover to Shimei, Thou knowest all the wickedness which thine heart 
is privy to, that thou didst to David my father: therefore the LORD shall return thy wickedness upon thine 
own head;

return 1Ki_08_48 # And [so] return unto thee with all their heart, and with all their soul, in the land of 
their enemies, which led them away captive, and pray unto thee toward their land, which thou gavest unto 
their fathers, the city which thou hast chosen, and the house which I have built for thy name:

return 1Ki_12_24 # Thus saith the LORD, Ye shall not go up, nor fight against your brethren the children 
of Israel: return every man to his house; for this thing is from me. They hearkened therefore to the word of 
the LORD, and returned to depart, according to the word of the LORD.

return 1Ki_12_26 # And Jeroboam said in his heart, Now shall the kingdom return to the house of David:



return 1Ki_13_16 # And he said, I may not return with thee, nor go in with thee: neither will I eat bread 
nor drink water with thee in this place:

return 1Ki_19_15 # And the LORD said unto him, Go, return on thy way to the wilderness of Damascus: 
and when thou comest, anoint Hazael [to be] king over Syria:

return 1Ki_20_22 # And the prophet came to the king of Israel, and said unto him, Go, strengthen thyself, 
and mark, and see what thou doest: for at the return of the year the king of Syria will come up against thee.

return 1Ki_20_26 # And it came to pass at the return of the year, that Benhadad numbered the Syrians, 
and went up to Aphek, to fight against Israel.

return 1Ki_22_17 # And he said, I saw all Israel scattered upon the hills, as sheep that have not a shepherd:
and the LORD said, These have no master: let them return every man to his house in peace.

return 1Ki_22_28 # And Micaiah said, If thou return at all in peace, the LORD hath not spoken by me. And
he said, Hearken, O people, every one of you.

return 1Sa_06_03 # And they said, If ye send away the ark of the God of Israel, send it not empty; but in 
any wise return him a trespass offering: then ye shall be healed, and it shall be known to you why his hand 
is not removed from you.

return 1Sa_06_04 # Then said they, What [shall be] the trespass offering which we shall return to him? 
They answered, Five golden emerods, and five golden mice, [according to] the number of the lords of the 
Philistines: for one plague [was] on you all, and on your lords.

return 1Sa_06_08 # And take the ark of the LORD, and lay it upon the cart; and put the jewels of gold, 
which ye return him [for] a trespass offering, in a coffer by the side thereof; and send it away, that it may 
go.

return 1Sa_07_03 # And Samuel spake unto all the house of Israel, saying, If ye do return unto the LORD 
with all your hearts, [then] put away the strange gods and Ashtaroth from among you, and prepare your 
hearts unto the LORD, and serve him only: and he will deliver you out of the hand of the Philistines.

return 1Sa_07_17 # And his return [was] to Ramah; for there [was] his house; and there he judged Israel; 
and there he built an altar unto the LORD.

return 1Sa_09_05 # [And] when they were come to the land of Zuph, Saul said to his servant that [was] with
him, Come, and let us return; lest my father leave [caring] for the asses, and take thought for us.

return 1Sa_15_26 # And Samuel said unto Saul, I will not return with thee: for thou hast rejected the word 
of the LORD, and the LORD hath rejected thee from being king over Israel.

return 1Sa_26_21 # Then said Saul, I have sinned: return, my son David: for I will no more do thee harm, 
because my soul was precious in thine eyes this day: behold, I have played the fool, and have erred 
exceedingly.

return 1Sa_29_04 # And the princes of the Philistines were wroth with him; and the princes of the 
Philistines said unto him, Make this fellow return, that he may go again to his place which thou hast 
appointed him, and let him not go down with us to battle, lest in the battle he be an adversary to us: for 
wherewith should he reconcile himself unto his master? [should it] not [be] with the heads of these men?

return 1Sa_29_07 # Wherefore now return, and go in peace, that thou displease not the lords of the 
Philistines.



return 1Sa_29_11 # So David and his men rose up early to depart in the morning, to return into the land of 
the Philistines. And the Philistines went up to Jezreel.

return 2Ch_06_24 # And if thy people Israel be put to the worse before the enemy, because they have 
sinned against thee; and shall return and confess thy name, and pray and make supplication before thee in 
this house;

return 2Ch_06_38 # If they return to thee with all their heart and with all their soul in the land of their 
captivity, whither they have carried them captives, and pray toward their land, which thou gavest unto 
their fathers, and [toward] the city which thou hast chosen, and toward the house which I have built for thy
name:

return 2Ch_10_06 # And king Rehoboam took counsel with the old men that had stood before Solomon his 
father while he yet lived, saying, What counsel give ye [me] to return answer to this people?

return 2Ch_10_09 # And he said unto them, What advice give ye that we may return answer to this people, 
which have spoken to me, saying, Ease somewhat the yoke that thy father did put upon us?

return 2Ch_11_04 # Thus saith the LORD, Ye shall not go up, nor fight against your brethren: return every
man to his house: for this thing is done of me. And they obeyed the words of the LORD, and returned from 
going against Jeroboam.

return 2Ch_18_16 # Then he said, I did see all Israel scattered upon the mountains, as sheep that have no 
shepherd: and the LORD said, These have no master; let them return [therefore] every man to his house in 
peace.

return 2Ch_18_26 # And say, Thus saith the king, Put this [fellow] in the prison, and feed him with bread of
affliction and with water of affliction, until I return in peace.

return 2Ch_18_27 # And Micaiah said, If thou certainly return in peace, [then] hath not the LORD spoken 
by me. And he said, Hearken, all ye people.

return 2Ch_30_06 # So the posts went with the letters from the king and his princes throughout all Israel 
and Judah, and according to the commandment of the king, saying, Ye children of Israel, turn again unto 
the LORD God of Abraham, Isaac, and Israel, and he will return to the remnant of you, that are escaped 
out of the hand of the kings of Assyria.

return 2Ch_30_09 # For if ye turn again unto the LORD, your brethren and your children [shall find] 
compassion before them that lead them captive, so that they shall come again into this land: for the LORD 
your God [is] gracious and merciful, and will not turn away [his] face from you, if ye return unto him.

return 2Ki_18_14 # And Hezekiah king of Judah sent to the king of Assyria to Lachish, saying, I have 
offended; return from me: that which thou puttest on me will I bear. And the king of Assyria appointed 
unto Hezekiah king of Judah three hundred talents of silver and thirty talents of gold.

return 2Ki_19_07 # Behold, I will send a blast upon him, and he shall hear a rumour, and shall return to his
own land; and I will cause him to fall by the sword in his own land.

return 2Ki_19_33 # By the way that he came, by the same shall he return, and shall not come into this city, 
saith the LORD.

return 2Ki_20_10 # And Hezekiah answered, It is a light thing for the shadow to go down ten degrees: nay, 
but let the shadow return backward ten degrees.



return 2Sa_02_26 # Then Abner called to Joab, and said, Shall the sword devour for ever? knowest thou 
not that it will be bitterness in the latter end? how long shall it be then, ere thou bid the people return from 
following their brethren?

return 2Sa_03_16 # And her husband went with her along weeping behind her to Bahurim. Then said 
Abner unto him, Go, return. And he returned.

return 2Sa_10_05 # When they told [it] unto David, he sent to meet them, because the men were greatly 
ashamed: and the king said, Tarry at Jericho until your beards be grown, and [then] return.

return 2Sa_12_23 # But now he is dead, wherefore should I fast? can I bring him back again? I shall go to 
him, but he shall not return to me.

return 2Sa_15_19 # Then said the king to Ittai the Gittite, Wherefore goest thou also with us? return to thy 
place, and abide with the king: for thou [art] a stranger, and also an exile.

return 2Sa_15_20 # Whereas thou camest [but] yesterday, should I this day make thee go up and down with
us? seeing I go whither I may, return thou, and take back thy brethren: mercy and truth [be] with thee.

return 2Sa_15_27 # The king said also unto Zadok the priest, [Art not] thou a seer? return into the city in 
peace, and your two sons with you, Ahimaaz thy son, and Jonathan the son of Abiathar.

return 2Sa_15_34 # But if thou return to the city, and say unto Absalom, I will be thy servant, O king; [as] I
[have been] thy father's servant hitherto, so [will] I now also [be] thy servant: then mayest thou for me 
defeat the counsel of Ahithophel.

Return 2Sa_19_14 # And he bowed the heart of all the men of Judah, even as [the heart of] one man; so that
they sent [this word] unto the king, Return thou, and all thy servants.

return 2Sa_24_13 # So Gad came to David, and told him, and said unto him, Shall seven years of famine 
come unto thee in thy land? or wilt thou flee three months before thine enemies, while they pursue thee? or 
that there be three days' pestilence in thy land? now advise, and see what answer I shall return to him that 
sent me.

return Act_13_34 # And as concerning that he raised him up from the dead, [now] no more to return to 
corruption, he said on this wise, I will give you the sure mercies of David.

return Act_15_16 # After this I will return, and will build again the tabernacle of David, which is fallen 
down; and I will build again the ruins thereof, and I will set it up:

return Act_18_21 # But bade them farewell, saying, I must by all means keep this feast that cometh in 
Jerusalem: but I will return again unto you, if God will. And he sailed from Ephesus.

return Act_20_03 # And [there] abode three months. And when the Jews laid wait for him, as he was about 
to sail into Syria, he purposed to return through Macedonia.

return Dan_10_20 # Then said he, Knowest thou wherefore I come unto thee? and now will I return to fight
with the prince of Persia: and when I am gone forth, lo, the prince of Grecia shall come.

return Dan_11_09 # So the king of the south shall come into [his] kingdom, and shall return into his own 
land.

return Dan_11_10 # But his sons shall be stirred up, and shall assemble a multitude of great forces: and 
[one] shall certainly come, and overflow, and pass through: then shall he return, and be stirred up, [even] to
his fortress.



return Dan_11_13 # For the king of the north shall return, and shall set forth a multitude greater than the 
former, and shall certainly come after certain years with a great army and with much riches.

return Dan_11_28 # Then shall he return into his land with great riches; and his heart [shall be] against the 
holy covenant; and he shall do [exploits], and return to his own land.

return Dan_11_28 # Then shall he return into his land with great riches; and his heart [shall be] against the 
holy covenant; and he shall do [exploits], and return to his own land.

return Dan_11_29 # At the time appointed he shall return, and come toward the south; but it shall not be as
the former, or as the latter.

return Dan_11_30 # For the ships of Chittim shall come against him: therefore he shall be grieved, and 
return, and have indignation against the holy covenant: so shall he do; he shall even return, and have 
intelligence with them that forsake the holy covenant.

return Dan_11_30 # For the ships of Chittim shall come against him: therefore he shall be grieved, and 
return, and have indignation against the holy covenant: so shall he do; he shall even return, and have 
intelligence with them that forsake the holy covenant.

return Deu_03_20 # Until the LORD have given rest unto your brethren, as well as unto you, and [until] 
they also possess the land which the LORD your God hath given them beyond Jordan: and [then] shall ye 
return every man unto his possession, which I have given you.

return Deu_17_16 # But he shall not multiply horses to himself, nor cause the people to return to Egypt, to 
the end that he should multiply horses: forasmuch as the LORD hath said unto you, Ye shall henceforth 
return no more that way.

return Deu_17_16 # But he shall not multiply horses to himself, nor cause the people to return to Egypt, to 
the end that he should multiply horses: forasmuch as the LORD hath said unto you, Ye shall henceforth 
return no more that way.

return Deu_20_05 # And the officers shall speak unto the people, saying, What man [is there] that hath 
built a new house, and hath not dedicated it? let him go and return to his house, lest he die in the battle, and
another man dedicate it.

return Deu_20_06 # And what man [is he] that hath planted a vineyard, and hath not [yet] eaten of it? let 
him [also] go and return unto his house, lest he die in the battle, and another man eat of it.

return Deu_20_07 # And what man [is there] that hath betrothed a wife, and hath not taken her? let him go
and return unto his house, lest he die in the battle, and another man take her.

return Deu_20_08 # And the officers shall speak further unto the people, and they shall say, What man [is 
there that is] fearful and fainthearted? let him go and return unto his house, lest his brethren's heart faint 
as well as his heart.

return Deu_30_02 # And shalt return unto the LORD thy God, and shalt obey his voice according to all that
I command thee this day, thou and thy children, with all thine heart, and with all thy soul;

return Deu_30_03 # That then the LORD thy God will turn thy captivity, and have compassion upon thee, 
and will return and gather thee from all the nations, whither the LORD thy God hath scattered thee.

return Deu_30_08 # And thou shalt return and obey the voice of the LORD, and do all his commandments 
which I command thee this day.



return Ecc_01_07 # All the rivers run into the sea; yet the sea [is] not full; unto the place from whence the 
rivers come, thither they return again.

return Ecc_05_15 # As he came forth of his mother's womb, naked shall he return to go as he came, and 
shall take nothing of his labour, which he may carry away in his hand.

return Ecc_12_02 # While the sun, or the light, or the moon, or the stars, be not darkened, nor the clouds 
return after the rain:

return Ecc_12_07 # Then shall the dust return to the earth as it was: and the spirit shall return unto God 
who gave it.

return Ecc_12_07 # Then shall the dust return to the earth as it was: and the spirit shall return unto God 
who gave it.

return Est_04_15 # Then Esther bade [them] return Mordecai [this answer],

return Est_09_25 # But when [Esther] came before the king, he commanded by letters that his wicked 
device, which he devised against the Jews, should return upon his own head, and that he and his sons 
should be hanged on the gallows.

return Exo_04_18 # And Moses went and returned to Jethro his father in law, and said unto him, Let me 
go, I pray thee, and return unto my brethren which [are] in Egypt, and see whether they be yet alive. And 
Jethro said to Moses, Go in peace.

return Exo_04_19 # And the LORD said unto Moses in Midian, Go, return into Egypt: for all the men are 
dead which sought thy life.

return Exo_04_21 # And the LORD said unto Moses, When thou goest to return into Egypt, see that thou 
do all those wonders before Pharaoh, which I have put in thine hand: but I will harden his heart, that he 
shall not let the people go.

return Exo_13_17 # And it came to pass, when Pharaoh had let the people go, that God led them not 
[through] the way of the land of the Philistines, although that [was] near; for God said, Lest peradventure 
the people repent when they see war, and they return to Egypt:

return Eze_07_13 # For the seller shall not return to that which is sold, although they were yet alive: for the
vision [is] touching the whole multitude thereof, [which] shall not return; neither shall any strengthen 
himself in the iniquity of his life.

return Eze_07_13 # For the seller shall not return to that which is sold, although they were yet alive: for the
vision [is] touching the whole multitude thereof, [which] shall not return; neither shall any strengthen 
himself in the iniquity of his life.

return Eze_13_22 # Because with lies ye have made the heart of the righteous sad, whom I have not made 
sad; and strengthened the hands of the wicked, that he should not return from his wicked way, by 
promising him life:

return Eze_16_55 # When thy sisters, Sodom and her daughters, shall return to their former estate, and 
Samaria and her daughters shall return to their former estate, then thou and thy daughters shall return to 
your former estate.

return Eze_16_55 # When thy sisters, Sodom and her daughters, shall return to their former estate, and 
Samaria and her daughters shall return to their former estate, then thou and thy daughters shall return to 



your former estate.

return Eze_16_55 # When thy sisters, Sodom and her daughters, shall return to their former estate, and 
Samaria and her daughters shall return to their former estate, then thou and thy daughters shall return to 
your former estate.

return Eze_18_23 # Have I any pleasure at all that the wicked should die? saith the Lord GOD: [and] not 
that he should return from his ways, and live?

return Eze_21_05 # That all flesh may know that I the LORD have drawn forth my sword out of his sheath:
it shall not return any more.

return Eze_21_30 # Shall I cause [it] to return into his sheath? I will judge thee in the place where thou 
wast created, in the land of thy nativity.

return Eze_29_14 # And I will bring again the captivity of Egypt, and will cause them to return [into] the 
land of Pathros, into the land of their habitation; and they shall be there a base kingdom.

return Eze_35_09 # I will make thee perpetual desolations, and thy cities shall not return: and ye shall 
know that I [am] the LORD.

return Eze_46_09 # But when the people of the land shall come before the LORD in the solemn feasts, he 
that entereth in by the way of the north gate to worship shall go out by the way of the south gate; and he 
that entereth by the way of the south gate shall go forth by the way of the north gate: he shall not return by 
the way of the gate whereby he came in, but shall go forth over against it.

return Eze_46_17 # But if he give a gift of his inheritance to one of his servants, then it shall be his to the 
year of liberty; after it shall return to the prince: but his inheritance shall be his sons' for them.

return Eze_47_06 # And he said unto me, Son of man, hast thou seen [this]? Then he brought me, and 
caused me to return to the brink of the river.

return Gen_03_19 # In the sweat of thy face shalt thou eat bread, till thou return unto the ground; for out 
of it wast thou taken: for dust thou [art], and unto dust shalt thou return.

return Gen_03_19 # In the sweat of thy face shalt thou eat bread, till thou return unto the ground; for out 
of it wast thou taken: for dust thou [art], and unto dust shalt thou return.

return Gen_14_17 # And the king of Sodom went out to meet him after his return from the slaughter of 
Chedorlaomer, and of the kings that [were] with him, at the valley of Shaveh, which [is] the king's dale.

Return Gen_16_09 # And the angel of the LORD said unto her, Return to thy mistress, and submit thyself 
under her hands.

return Gen_18_10 # And he said, I will certainly return unto thee according to the time of life; and, lo, 
Sarah thy wife shall have a son. And Sarah heard [it] in the tent door, which [was] behind him.

return Gen_18_14 # Is any thing too hard for the LORD? At the time appointed I will return unto thee, 
according to the time of life, and Sarah shall have a son.

Return Gen_31_03 # And the LORD said unto Jacob, Return unto the land of thy fathers, and to thy 
kindred; and I will be with thee.

return Gen_31_13 # I [am] the God of Bethel, where thou anointedst the pillar, [and] where thou vowedst a 
vow unto me: now arise, get thee out from this land, and return unto the land of thy kindred.



Return Gen_32_09 # And Jacob said, O God of my father Abraham, and God of my father Isaac, the 
LORD which saidst unto me, Return unto thy country, and to thy kindred, and I will deal well with thee:

return Hos_02_07 # And she shall follow after her lovers, but she shall not overtake them; and she shall 
seek them, but shall not find [them]: then shall she say, I will go and return to my first husband; for then 
[was it] better with me than now.

return Hos_02_09 # Therefore will I return, and take away my corn in the time thereof, and my wine in the 
season thereof, and will recover my wool and my flax [given] to cover her nakedness.

return Hos_03_05 # Afterward shall the children of Israel return, and seek the LORD their God, and David
their king; and shall fear the LORD and his goodness in the latter days.

return Hos_05_15 # I will go [and] return to my place, till they acknowledge their offence, and seek my 
face: in their affliction they will seek me early.

return Hos_06_01 # Come, and let us return unto the LORD: for he hath torn, and he will heal us; he hath 
smitten, and he will bind us up.

return Hos_07_10 # And the pride of Israel testifieth to his face: and they do not return to the LORD their 
God, nor seek him for all this.

return Hos_07_16 # They return, [but] not to the most High: they are like a deceitful bow: their princes 
shall fall by the sword for the rage of their tongue: this [shall be] their derision in the land of Egypt.

return Hos_08_13 # They sacrifice flesh [for] the sacrifices of mine offerings, and eat [it; but] the LORD 
accepteth them not; now will he remember their iniquity, and visit their sins: they shall return to Egypt.

return Hos_09_03 # They shall not dwell in the LORD'S land; but Ephraim shall return to Egypt, and they 
shall eat unclean [things] in Assyria.

return Hos_11_05 # He shall not return into the land of Egypt, but the Assyrian shall be his king, because 
they refused to return.

return Hos_11_05 # He shall not return into the land of Egypt, but the Assyrian shall be his king, because 
they refused to return.

return Hos_11_09 # I will not execute the fierceness of mine anger, I will not return to destroy Ephraim: for
I [am] God, and not man; the Holy One in the midst of thee: and I will not enter into the city.

return Hos_12_14 # Ephraim provoked [him] to anger most bitterly: therefore shall he leave his blood upon
him, and his reproach shall his Lord return unto him.

return Hos_14_01 # O Israel, return unto the LORD thy God; for thou hast fallen by thine iniquity.

return Hos_14_07 # They that dwell under his shadow shall return; they shall revive [as] the corn, and 
grow as the vine: the scent thereof [shall be] as the wine of Lebanon.

return Isa_06_13 # But yet in it [shall be] a tenth, and [it] shall return, and shall be eaten: as a teil tree, and 
as an oak, whose substance [is] in them, when they cast [their leaves: so] the holy seed [shall be] the 
substance thereof.

return Isa_10_21 # The remnant shall return, [even] the remnant of Jacob, unto the mighty God.



return Isa_10_22 # For though thy people Israel be as the sand of the sea, [yet] a remnant of them shall 
return: the consumption decreed shall overflow with righteousness.

return Isa_19_22 # And the LORD shall smite Egypt: he shall smite and heal [it]: and they shall return 
[even] to the LORD, and he shall be entreated of them, and shall heal them.

return Isa_21_12 # The watchman said, The morning cometh, and also the night: if ye will inquire, inquire 
ye: return, come.

return Isa_35_10 # And the ransomed of the LORD shall return, and come to Zion with songs and 
everlasting joy upon their heads: they shall obtain joy and gladness, and sorrow and sighing shall flee away.

return Isa_37_07 # Behold, I will send a blast upon him, and he shall hear a rumour, and return to his own 
land; and I will cause him to fall by the sword in his own land.

return Isa_37_34 # By the way that he came, by the same shall he return, and shall not come into this city, 
saith the LORD.

return Isa_44_22 # I have blotted out, as a thick cloud, thy transgressions, and, as a cloud, thy sins: return 
unto me; for I have redeemed thee.

return Isa_45_23 # I have sworn by myself, the word is gone out of my mouth [in] righteousness, and shall 
not return, That unto me every knee shall bow, every tongue shall swear.

return Isa_51_11 # Therefore the redeemed of the LORD shall return, and come with singing unto Zion; 
and everlasting joy [shall be] upon their head: they shall obtain gladness and joy; [and] sorrow and 
mourning shall flee away.

return Isa_55_07 # Let the wicked forsake his way, and the unrighteous man his thoughts: and let him 
return unto the LORD, and he will have mercy upon him; and to our God, for he will abundantly pardon.

return Isa_55_11 # So shall my word be that goeth forth out of my mouth: it shall not return unto me void, 
but it shall accomplish that which I please, and it shall prosper [in the thing] whereto I sent it.

Return Isa_63_17 # O LORD, why hast thou made us to err from thy ways, [and] hardened our heart from 
thy fear? Return for thy servants' sake, the tribes of thine inheritance.

return Jer_03_01 # They say, If a man put away his wife, and she go from him, and become another man's, 
shall he return unto her again? shall not that land be greatly polluted? but thou hast played the harlot with 
many lovers; yet return again to me, saith the LORD.

return Jer_03_01 # They say, If a man put away his wife, and she go from him, and become another man's, 
shall he return unto her again? shall not that land be greatly polluted? but thou hast played the harlot with 
many lovers; yet return again to me, saith the LORD.

Return Jer_03_12 # Go and proclaim these words toward the north, and say, Return, thou backsliding 
Israel, saith the LORD; [and] I will not cause mine anger to fall upon you: for I [am] merciful, saith the 
LORD, [and] I will not keep [anger] for ever.

Return Jer_03_22 # Return, ye backsliding children, [and] I will heal your backslidings. Behold, we come 
unto thee; for thou [art] the LORD our God.

return Jer_04_01 # If thou wilt return, O Israel, saith the LORD, return unto me: and if thou wilt put away
thine abominations out of my sight, then shalt thou not remove.



return Jer_04_01 # If thou wilt return, O Israel, saith the LORD, return unto me: and if thou wilt put away
thine abominations out of my sight, then shalt thou not remove.

return Jer_05_03 # O LORD, [are] not thine eyes upon the truth? thou hast stricken them, but they have 
not grieved; thou hast consumed them, [but] they have refused to receive correction: they have made their 
faces harder than a rock; they have refused to return.

return Jer_08_04 # Moreover thou shalt say unto them, Thus saith the LORD; Shall they fall, and not 
arise? shall he turn away, and not return?

return Jer_08_05 # Why [then] is this people of Jerusalem slidden back by a perpetual backsliding? they 
hold fast deceit, they refuse to return.

return Jer_12_15 # And it shall come to pass, after that I have plucked them out I will return, and have 
compassion on them, and will bring them again, every man to his heritage, and every man to his land.

return Jer_15_07 # And I will fan them with a fan in the gates of the land; I will bereave [them] of children,
I will destroy my people, [since] they return not from their ways.

return Jer_15_19 # Therefore thus saith the LORD, If thou return, then will I bring thee again, [and] thou 
shalt stand before me: and if thou take forth the precious from the vile, thou shalt be as my mouth: let them
return unto thee; but return not thou unto them.

return Jer_15_19 # Therefore thus saith the LORD, If thou return, then will I bring thee again, [and] thou 
shalt stand before me: and if thou take forth the precious from the vile, thou shalt be as my mouth: let them
return unto thee; but return not thou unto them.

return Jer_15_19 # Therefore thus saith the LORD, If thou return, then will I bring thee again, [and] thou 
shalt stand before me: and if thou take forth the precious from the vile, thou shalt be as my mouth: let them
return unto thee; but return not thou unto them.

return Jer_18_11 # Now therefore go to, speak to the men of Judah, and to the inhabitants of Jerusalem, 
saying, Thus saith the LORD; Behold, I frame evil against you, and devise a device against you: return ye 
now every one from his evil way, and make your ways and your doings good.

return Jer_22_10 # Weep ye not for the dead, neither bemoan him: [but] weep sore for him that goeth 
away: for he shall return no more, nor see his native country.

return Jer_22_11 # For thus saith the LORD touching Shallum the son of Josiah king of Judah, which 
reigned instead of Josiah his father, which went forth out of this place; He shall not return thither any 
more:

return Jer_22_27 # But to the land whereunto they desire to return, thither shall they not return.

return Jer_22_27 # But to the land whereunto they desire to return, thither shall they not return.

return Jer_23_14 # I have seen also in the prophets of Jerusalem an horrible thing: they commit adultery, 
and walk in lies: they strengthen also the hands of evildoers, that none doth return from his wickedness: 
they are all of them unto me as Sodom, and the inhabitants thereof as Gomorrah.

return Jer_23_20 # The anger of the LORD shall not return, until he have executed, and till he have 
performed the thoughts of his heart: in the latter days ye shall consider it perfectly.

return Jer_24_07 # And I will give them an heart to know me, that I [am] the LORD: and they shall be my 
people, and I will be their God: for they shall return unto me with their whole heart.



return Jer_29_10 # For thus saith the LORD, That after seventy years be accomplished at Babylon I will 
visit you, and perform my good word toward you, in causing you to return to this place.

return Jer_30_03 # For, lo, the days come, saith the LORD, that I will bring again the captivity of my 
people Israel and Judah, saith the LORD: and I will cause them to return to the land that I gave to their 
fathers, and they shall possess it.

return Jer_30_10 # Therefore fear thou not, O my servant Jacob, saith the LORD; neither be dismayed, O 
Israel: for, lo, I will save thee from afar, and thy seed from the land of their captivity; and Jacob shall 
return, and shall be in rest, and be quiet, and none shall make [him] afraid.

return Jer_30_24 # The fierce anger of the LORD shall not return, until he have done [it], and until he have
performed the intents of his heart: in the latter days ye shall consider it.

return Jer_31_08 # Behold, I will bring them from the north country, and gather them from the coasts of 
the earth, [and] with them the blind and the lame, the woman with child and her that travaileth with child 
together: a great company shall return thither.

return Jer_32_44 # Men shall buy fields for money, and subscribe evidences, and seal [them], and take 
witnesses in the land of Benjamin, and in the places about Jerusalem, and in the cities of Judah, and in the 
cities of the mountains, and in the cities of the valley, and in the cities of the south: for I will cause their 
captivity to return, saith the LORD.

return Jer_33_07 # And I will cause the captivity of Judah and the captivity of Israel to return, and will 
build them, as at the first.

return Jer_33_11 # The voice of joy, and the voice of gladness, the voice of the bridegroom, and the voice of 
the bride, the voice of them that shall say, Praise the LORD of hosts: for the LORD [is] good; for his mercy 
[endureth] for ever: [and] of them that shall bring the sacrifice of praise into the house of the LORD. For I 
will cause to return the captivity of the land, as at the first, saith the LORD.

return Jer_33_26 # Then will I cast away the seed of Jacob, and David my servant, [so] that I will not take 
[any] of his seed [to be] rulers over the seed of Abraham, Isaac, and Jacob: for I will cause their captivity to
return, and have mercy on them.

return Jer_34_11 # But afterward they turned, and caused the servants and the handmaids, whom they had
let go free, to return, and brought them into subjection for servants and for handmaids.

return Jer_34_16 # But ye turned and polluted my name, and caused every man his servant, and every man
his handmaid, whom he had set at liberty at their pleasure, to return, and brought them into subjection, to 
be unto you for servants and for handmaids.

return Jer_34_22 # Behold, I will command, saith the LORD, and cause them to return to this city; and 
they shall fight against it, and take it, and burn it with fire: and I will make the cities of Judah a desolation 
without an inhabitant.

Return Jer_35_15 # I have sent also unto you all my servants the prophets, rising up early and sending 
[them], saying, Return ye now every man from his evil way, and amend your doings, and go not after other 
gods to serve them, and ye shall dwell in the land which I have given to you and to your fathers: but ye have
not inclined your ear, nor hearkened unto me.

return Jer_36_03 # It may be that the house of Judah will hear all the evil which I purpose to do unto them;
that they may return every man from his evil way; that I may forgive their iniquity and their sin.



return Jer_36_07 # It may be they will present their supplication before the LORD, and will return every 
one from his evil way: for great [is] the anger and the fury that the LORD hath pronounced against this 
people.

return Jer_37_07 # Thus saith the LORD, the God of Israel; Thus shall ye say to the king of Judah, that 
sent you unto me to inquire of me; Behold, Pharaoh's army, which is come forth to help you, shall return to 
Egypt into their own land.

return Jer_37_20 # Therefore hear now, I pray thee, O my lord the king: let my supplication, I pray thee, 
be accepted before thee; that thou cause me not to return to the house of Jonathan the scribe, lest I die 
there.

return Jer_38_26 # Then thou shalt say unto them, I presented my supplication before the king, that he 
would not cause me to return to Jonathan's house, to die there.

return Jer_42_12 # And I will show mercies unto you, that he may have mercy upon you, and cause you to 
return to your own land.

return Jer_44_14 # So that none of the remnant of Judah, which are gone into the land of Egypt to sojourn 
there, shall escape or remain, that they should return into the land of Judah, to the which they have a desire
to return to dwell there: for none shall return but such as shall escape.

return Jer_44_14 # So that none of the remnant of Judah, which are gone into the land of Egypt to sojourn 
there, shall escape or remain, that they should return into the land of Judah, to the which they have a desire
to return to dwell there: for none shall return but such as shall escape.

return Jer_44_14 # So that none of the remnant of Judah, which are gone into the land of Egypt to sojourn 
there, shall escape or remain, that they should return into the land of Judah, to the which they have a desire
to return to dwell there: for none shall return but such as shall escape.

return Jer_44_28 # Yet a small number that escape the sword shall return out of the land of Egypt into the 
land of Judah, and all the remnant of Judah, that are gone into the land of Egypt to sojourn there, shall 
know whose words shall stand, mine, or theirs.

return Jer_46_27 # But fear not thou, O my servant Jacob, and be not dismayed, O Israel: for, behold, I 
will save thee from afar off, and thy seed from the land of their captivity; and Jacob shall return, and be in 
rest and at ease, and none shall make [him] afraid.

return Jer_50_09 # For, lo, I will raise and cause to come up against Babylon an assembly of great nations 
from the north country: and they shall set themselves in array against her; from thence she shall be taken: 
their arrows [shall be] as of a mighty expert man; none shall return in vain.

return Job_01_21 # And said, Naked came I out of my mother's womb, and naked shall I return thither: 
the LORD gave, and the LORD hath taken away; blessed be the name of the LORD.

Return Job_06_29 # Return, I pray you, let it not be iniquity; yea, return again, my righteousness [is] in it.

return Job_06_29 # Return, I pray you, let it not be iniquity; yea, return again, my righteousness [is] in it.

return Job_07_10 # He shall return no more to his house, neither shall his place know him any more.

return Job_10_21 # Before I go [whence] I shall not return, [even] to the land of darkness and the shadow 
of death;

return Job_15_22 # He believeth not that he shall return out of darkness, and he is waited for of the sword.



return Job_16_22 # When a few years are come, then I shall go the way [whence] I shall not return.

return Job_17_10 # But as for you all, do ye return, and come now: for I cannot find [one] wise [man] 
among you.

return Job_22_23 # If thou return to the Almighty, thou shalt be built up, thou shalt put away iniquity far 
from thy tabernacles.

return Job_33_25 # His flesh shall be fresher than a child's: he shall return to the days of his youth:

return Job_36_10 # He openeth also their ear to discipline, and commandeth that they return from iniquity.

return Job_39_04 # Their young ones are in good liking, they grow up with corn; they go forth, and return 
not unto them.

return Joe_02_14 # Who knoweth [if] he will return and repent, and leave a blessing behind him; [even] a 
meat offering and a drink offering unto the LORD your God?

return Joe_03_04 # Yea, and what have ye to do with me, O Tyre, and Zidon, and all the coasts of Palestine?
will ye render me a recompense? and if ye recompense me, swiftly [and] speedily will I return your 
recompense upon your own head;

return Joe_03_07 # Behold, I will raise them out of the place whither ye have sold them, and will return 
your recompense upon your own head:

return Jos_01_15 # Until the LORD have given your brethren rest, as [he hath given] you, and they also 
have possessed the land which the LORD your God giveth them: then ye shall return unto the land of your 
possession, and enjoy it, which Moses the LORD'S servant gave you on this side Jordan toward the 
sunrising.

return Jos_20_06 # And he shall dwell in that city, until he stand before the congregation for judgment, 
[and] until the death of the high priest that shall be in those days: then shall the slayer return, and come 
unto his own city, and unto his own house, unto the city from whence he fled.

return Jos_22_04 # And now the LORD your God hath given rest unto your brethren, as he promised 
them: therefore now return ye, and get you unto your tents, [and] unto the land of your possession, which 
Moses the servant of the LORD gave you on the other side Jordan.

Return Jos_22_08 # And he spake unto them, saying, Return with much riches unto your tents, and with 
very much cattle, with silver, and with gold, and with brass, and with iron, and with very much raiment: 
divide the spoil of your enemies with your brethren.

return Jud_07_03 # Now therefore go to, proclaim in the ears of the people, saying, Whosoever [is] fearful 
and afraid, let him return and depart early from mount Gilead. And there returned of the people twenty 
and two thousand; and there remained ten thousand.

return Jud_11_31 # Then it shall be, that whatsoever cometh forth of the doors of my house to meet me, 
when I return in peace from the children of Ammon, shall surely be the LORD'S, and I will offer it up for a 
burnt offering.

return Lev_25_10 # And ye shall hallow the fiftieth year, and proclaim liberty throughout [all] the land 
unto all the inhabitants thereof: it shall be a jubilee unto you; and ye shall return every man unto his 
possession, and ye shall return every man unto his family.



return Lev_25_10 # And ye shall hallow the fiftieth year, and proclaim liberty throughout [all] the land 
unto all the inhabitants thereof: it shall be a jubilee unto you; and ye shall return every man unto his 
possession, and ye shall return every man unto his family.

return Lev_25_13 # In the year of this jubilee ye shall return every man unto his possession.

return Lev_25_27 # Then let him count the years of the sale thereof, and restore the overplus unto the man 
to whom he sold it; that he may return unto his possession.

return Lev_25_28 # But if he be not able to restore [it] to him, then that which is sold shall remain in the 
hand of him that hath bought it until the year of jubilee: and in the jubilee it shall go out, and he shall 
return unto his possession.

return Lev_25_41 # And [then] shall he depart from thee, [both] he and his children with him, and shall 
return unto his own family, and unto the possession of his fathers shall he return.

return Lev_25_41 # And [then] shall he depart from thee, [both] he and his children with him, and shall 
return unto his own family, and unto the possession of his fathers shall he return.

return Lev_27_24 # In the year of the jubilee the field shall return unto him of whom it was bought, [even] 
to him to whom the possession of the land [did belong].

Return Luk_08_39 # Return to thine own house, and show how great things God hath done unto thee. And 
he went his way, and published throughout the whole city how great things Jesus had done unto him.

return Luk_11_24 # When the unclean spirit is gone out of a man, he walketh through dry places, seeking 
rest; and finding none, he saith, I will return unto my house whence I came out.

return Luk_12_36 # And ye yourselves like unto men that wait for their lord, when he will return from the 
wedding; that when he cometh and knocketh, they may open unto him immediately.

return Luk_17_31 # In that day, he which shall be upon the housetop, and his stuff in the house, let him not 
come down to take it away: and he that is in the field, let him likewise not return back.

return Luk_19_12 # He said therefore, A certain nobleman went into a far country to receive for himself a 
kingdom, and to return.

return Mal_01_04 # Whereas Edom saith, We are impoverished, but we will return and build the desolate 
places; thus saith the LORD of hosts, They shall build, but I will throw down; and they shall call them, The 
border of wickedness, and, The people against whom the LORD hath indignation for ever.

Return Mal_03_07 # Even from the days of your fathers ye are gone away from mine ordinances, and have 
not kept [them]. Return unto me, and I will return unto you, saith the LORD of hosts. But ye said, Wherein 
shall we return?

return Mal_03_07 # Even from the days of your fathers ye are gone away from mine ordinances, and have 
not kept [them]. Return unto me, and I will return unto you, saith the LORD of hosts. But ye said, Wherein 
shall we return?

return Mal_03_07 # Even from the days of your fathers ye are gone away from mine ordinances, and have 
not kept [them]. Return unto me, and I will return unto you, saith the LORD of hosts. But ye said, Wherein 
shall we return?

return Mal_03_18 # Then shall ye return, and discern between the righteous and the wicked, between him 
that serveth God and him that serveth him not.



return Mat_02_12 # And being warned of God in a dream that they should not return to Herod, they 
departed into their own country another way.

return Mat_10_13 # And if the house be worthy, let your peace come upon it: but if it be not worthy, let 
your peace return to you.

return Mat_12_44 # Then he saith, I will return into my house from whence I came out; and when he is 
come, he findeth [it] empty, swept, and garnished.

return Mat_24_18 # Neither let him which is in the field return back to take his clothes.

return Mic_01_07 # And all the graven images thereof shall be beaten to pieces, and all the hires thereof 
shall be burned with the fire, and all the idols thereof will I lay desolate: for she gathered [it] of the hire of 
an harlot, and they shall return to the hire of an harlot.

return Mic_05_03 # Therefore will he give them up, until the time [that] she which travaileth hath brought 
forth: then the remnant of his brethren shall return unto the children of Israel.

return Neh_02_06 # And the king said unto me, [the queen also sitting by him,] For how long shall thy 
journey be? and when wilt thou return? So it pleased the king to send me; and I set him a time.

return Neh_04_12 # And it came to pass, that when the Jews which dwelt by them came, they said unto us 
ten times, From all places whence ye shall return unto us [they will be upon you].

return Neh_09_17 # And refused to obey, neither were mindful of thy wonders that thou didst among them;
but hardened their necks, and in their rebellion appointed a captain to return to their bondage: but thou 
[art] a God ready to pardon, gracious and merciful, slow to anger, and of great kindness, and forsookest 
them not.

Return Num_10_36 # And when it rested, he said, Return, O LORD, unto the many thousands of Israel.

return Num_14_03 # And wherefore hath the LORD brought us unto this land, to fall by the sword, that 
our wives and our children should be a prey? were it not better for us to return into Egypt?

return Num_14_04 # And they said one to another, Let us make a captain, and let us return into Egypt.

Return Num_23_05 # And the LORD put a word in Balaam's mouth, and said, Return unto Balak, and 
thus thou shalt speak.

return Num_32_18 # We will not return unto our houses, until the children of Israel have inherited every 
man his inheritance.

return Num_32_22 # And the land be subdued before the LORD: then afterward ye shall return, and be 
guiltless before the LORD, and before Israel; and this land shall be your possession before the LORD.

return Num_35_28 # Because he should have remained in the city of his refuge until the death of the high 
priest: but after the death of the high priest the slayer shall return into the land of his possession.

return Oba_01_15 # For the day of the LORD [is] near upon all the heathen: as thou hast done, it shall be 
done unto thee: thy reward shall return upon thine own head.

return Pro_02_19 # None that go unto her return again, neither take they hold of the paths of life.

return Pro_26_27 # Whoso diggeth a pit shall fall therein: and he that rolleth a stone, it will return upon 



him.

Return Psa_06_04 # Return, O LORD, deliver my soul: oh save me for thy mercies' sake.

return Psa_06_10 # Let all mine enemies be ashamed and sore vexed: let them return [and] be ashamed 
suddenly.

return Psa_07_07 # So shall the congregation of the people compass thee about: for their sakes therefore 
return thou on high.

return Psa_07_16 # His mischief shall return upon his own head, and his violent dealing shall come down 
upon his own pate.

return Psa_104_29 # Thou hidest thy face, they are troubled: thou takest away their breath, they die, and 
return to their dust.

Return Psa_116_07 # Return unto thy rest, O my soul; for the LORD hath dealt bountifully with thee.

return Psa_59_06 # They return at evening: they make a noise like a dog, and go round about the city.

return Psa_59_14 # And at evening let them return; [and] let them make a noise like a dog, and go round 
about the city.

return Psa_73_10 # Therefore his people return hither: and waters of a full [cup] are wrung out to them.

return Psa_74_21 # O let not the oppressed return ashamed: let the poor and needy praise thy name.

Return Psa_80_14 # Return, we beseech thee, O God of hosts: look down from heaven, and behold, and visit
this vine;

Return Psa_90_03 # Thou turnest man to destruction; and sayest, Return, ye children of men.

Return Psa_90_13 # Return, O LORD, how long? and let it repent thee concerning thy servants.

return Psa_94_15 # But judgment shall return unto righteousness: and all the upright in heart shall follow 
it.

return Rut_01_06 # Then she arose with her daughters in law, that she might return from the country of 
Moab: for she had heard in the country of Moab how that the Lord had visited his people in giving them 
bread.

return Rut_01_07 # Wherefore she went forth out of the place where she was, and her two daughters in law 
with her; and they went on the way to return unto the land of Judah.

return Rut_01_08 # And Naomi said unto her two daughters in law, Go, return each to her mother's house: 
the LORD deal kindly with you, as ye have dealt with the dead, and with me.

return Rut_01_10 # And they said unto her, Surely we will return with thee unto thy people.

return Rut_01_15 # And she said, Behold, thy sister in law is gone back unto her people, and unto her gods:
return thou after thy sister in law.

return Rut_01_16 # And Ruth said, Entreat me not to leave thee, [or] to return from following after thee: 
for whither thou goest, I will go; and where thou lodgest, I will lodge: thy people [shall be] my people, and 
thy God my God:



Return Son_06_13 # Return, return, O Shulamite; return, return, that we may look upon thee. What will ye
see in the Shulamite? As it were the company of two armies.

return Son_06_13 # Return, return, O Shulamite; return, return, that we may look upon thee. What will ye 
see in the Shulamite? As it were the company of two armies.

return Son_06_13 # Return, return, O Shulamite; return, return, that we may look upon thee. What will ye 
see in the Shulamite? As it were the company of two armies.

return Son_06_13 # Return, return, O Shulamite; return, return, that we may look upon thee. What will ye 
see in the Shulamite? As it were the company of two armies.

returned 1Ch_16_43 # And all the people departed every man to his house: and David returned to bless his 
house.

returned 1Ch_20_03 # And he brought out the people that [were] in it, and cut [them] with saws, and with 
harrows of iron, and with axes. Even so dealt David with all the cities of the children of Ammon. And David
and all the people returned to Jerusalem.

returned 1Ki_12_24 # Thus saith the LORD, Ye shall not go up, nor fight against your brethren the 
children of Israel: return every man to his house; for this thing is from me. They hearkened therefore to the
word of the LORD, and returned to depart, according to the word of the LORD.

returned 1Ki_13_10 # So he went another way, and returned not by the way that he came to Bethel.

returned 1Ki_13_33 # After this thing Jeroboam returned not from his evil way, but made again of the 
lowest of the people priests of the high places: whosoever would, he consecrated him, and he became [one] 
of the priests of the high places.

returned 1Ki_19_21 # And he returned back from him, and took a yoke of oxen, and slew them, and boiled 
their flesh with the instruments of the oxen, and gave unto the people, and they did eat. Then he arose, and 
went after Elijah, and ministered unto him.

returned 1Pe_02_25 # For ye were as sheep going astray; but are now returned unto the Shepherd and 
Bishop of your souls.

returned 1Sa_01_19 # And they rose up in the morning early, and worshipped before the LORD, and 
returned, and came to their house to Ramah: and Elkanah knew Hannah his wife; and the LORD 
remembered her.

returned 1Sa_06_16 # And when the five lords of the Philistines had seen [it], they returned to Ekron the 
same day.

returned 1Sa_06_17 # And these [are] the golden emerods which the Philistines returned [for] a trespass 
offering unto the LORD; for Ashdod one, for Gaza one, for Askelon one, for Gath one, for Ekron one;

returned 1Sa_17_15 # But David went and returned from Saul to feed his father's sheep at Bethlehem.

returned 1Sa_17_53 # And the children of Israel returned from chasing after the Philistines, and they 
spoiled their tents.

returned 1Sa_17_57 # And as David returned from the slaughter of the Philistine, Abner took him, and 
brought him before Saul with the head of the Philistine in his hand.



returned 1Sa_18_06 # And it came to pass as they came, when David was returned from the slaughter of the
Philistine, that the women came out of all cities of Israel, singing and dancing, to meet king Saul, with 
tabrets, with joy, and with instruments of music.

returned 1Sa_23_28 # Wherefore Saul returned from pursuing after David, and went against the 
Philistines: therefore they called that place Selahammahlekoth.

returned 1Sa_24_01 # And it came to pass, when Saul was returned from following the Philistines, that it 
was told him, saying, Behold, David [is] in the wilderness of Engedi.

returned 1Sa_25_39 # And when David heard that Nabal was dead, he said, Blessed [be] the LORD, that 
hath pleaded the cause of my reproach from the hand of Nabal, and hath kept his servant from evil: for the 
LORD hath returned the wickedness of Nabal upon his own head. And David sent and communed with 
Abigail, to take her to him to wife.

returned 1Sa_26_25 # Then Saul said to David, Blessed [be] thou, my son David: thou shalt both do great 
[things], and also shalt still prevail. So David went on his way, and Saul returned to his place.

returned 1Sa_27_09 # And David smote the land, and left neither man nor woman alive, and took away the 
sheep, and the oxen, and the asses, and the camels, and the apparel, and returned, and came to Achish.

returned 2Ch_10_02 # And it came to pass, when Jeroboam the son of Nebat, who [was] in Egypt, whither 
he had fled from the presence of Solomon the king, heard [it], that Jeroboam returned out of Egypt.

returned 2Ch_11_04 # Thus saith the LORD, Ye shall not go up, nor fight against your brethren: return 
every man to his house: for this thing is done of me. And they obeyed the words of the LORD, and returned
from going against Jeroboam.

returned 2Ch_14_15 # They smote also the tents of cattle, and carried away sheep and camels in 
abundance, and returned to Jerusalem.

returned 2Ch_19_01 # And Jehoshaphat the king of Judah returned to his house in peace to Jerusalem.

returned 2Ch_19_08 # Moreover in Jerusalem did Jehoshaphat set of the Levites, and [of] the priests, and 
of the chief of the fathers of Israel, for the judgment of the LORD, and for controversies, when they 
returned to Jerusalem.

returned 2Ch_20_27 # Then they returned, every man of Judah and Jerusalem, and Jehoshaphat in the 
forefront of them, to go again to Jerusalem with joy; for the LORD had made them to rejoice over their 
enemies.

returned 2Ch_22_06 # And he returned to be healed in Jezreel because of the wounds which were given him
at Ramah, when he fought with Hazael king of Syria. And Azariah the son of Jehoram king of Judah went 
down to see Jehoram the son of Ahab at Jezreel, because he was sick.

returned 2Ch_25_10 # Then Amaziah separated them, [to wit], the army that was come to him out of 
Ephraim, to go home again: wherefore their anger was greatly kindled against Judah, and they returned 
home in great anger.

returned 2Ch_25_24 # And [he took] all the gold and the silver, and all the vessels that were found in the 
house of God with Obededom, and the treasures of the king's house, the hostages also, and returned to 
Samaria.

returned 2Ch_28_15 # And the men which were expressed by name rose up, and took the captives, and with
the spoil clothed all that were naked among them, and arrayed them, and shod them, and gave them to eat 



and to drink, and anointed them, and carried all the feeble of them upon asses, and brought them to 
Jericho, the city of palm trees, to their brethren: then they returned to Samaria.

returned 2Ch_31_01 # Now when all this was finished, all Israel that were present went out to the cities of 
Judah, and brake the images in pieces, and cut down the groves, and threw down the high places and the 
altars out of all Judah and Benjamin, in Ephraim also and Manasseh, until they had utterly destroyed them
all. Then all the children of Israel returned, every man to his possession, into their own cities.

returned 2Ch_32_21 # And the LORD sent an angel, which cut off all the mighty men of valour, and the 
leaders and captains in the camp of the king of Assyria. So he returned with shame of face to his own land. 
And when he was come into the house of his god, they that came forth of his own bowels slew him there 
with the sword.

returned 2Ch_34_07 # And when he had broken down the altars and the groves, and had beaten the graven
images into powder, and cut down all the idols throughout all the land of Israel, he returned to Jerusalem.

returned 2Ch_34_09 # And when they came to Hilkiah the high priest, they delivered the money that was 
brought into the house of God, which the Levites that kept the doors had gathered of the hand of Manasseh 
and Ephraim, and of all the remnant of Israel, and of all Judah and Benjamin; and they returned to 
Jerusalem.

returned 2Ki_02_25 # And he went from thence to mount Carmel, and from thence he returned to Samaria.

returned 2Ki_03_27 # Then he took his eldest son that should have reigned in his stead, and offered him 
[for] a burnt offering upon the wall. And there was great indignation against Israel: and they departed 
from him, and returned to [their own] land.

returned 2Ki_04_35 # Then he returned, and walked in the house to and fro; and went up, and stretched 
himself upon him: and the child sneezed seven times, and the child opened his eyes.

returned 2Ki_05_15 # And he returned to the man of God, he and all his company, and came, and stood 
before him: and he said, Behold, now I know that [there is] no God in all the earth, but in Israel: now 
therefore, I pray thee, take a blessing of thy servant.

returned 2Ki_07_15 # And they went after them unto Jordan: and, lo, all the way [was] full of garments 
and vessels, which the Syrians had cast away in their haste. And the messengers returned, and told the king.

returned 2Ki_08_03 # And it came to pass at the seven years' end, that the woman returned out of the land 
of the Philistines: and she went forth to cry unto the king for her house and for her land.

returned 2Ki_09_15 # But king Joram was returned to be healed in Jezreel of the wounds which the Syrians
had given him, when he fought with Hazael king of Syria.] And Jehu said, If it be your minds, [then] let 
none go forth [nor] escape out of the city to go to tell [it] in Jezreel.

returned 2Ki_14_14 # And he took all the gold and silver, and all the vessels that were found in the house of
the LORD, and in the treasures of the king's house, and hostages, and returned to Samaria.

returned 2Ki_19_08 # So Rabshakeh returned, and found the king of Assyria warring against Libnah: for 
he had heard that he was departed from Lachish.

returned 2Ki_19_36 # So Sennacherib king of Assyria departed, and went and returned, and dwelt at 
Nineveh.

returned 2Ki_23_20 # And he slew all the priests of the high places that [were] there upon the altars, and 
burned men's bones upon them, and returned to Jerusalem.



returned 2Sa_01_01 # Now it came to pass after the death of Saul, when David was returned from the 
slaughter of the Amalekites, and David had abode two days in Ziklag;

returned 2Sa_01_22 # From the blood of the slain, from the fat of the mighty, the bow of Jonathan turned 
not back, and the sword of Saul returned not empty.

returned 2Sa_02_30 # And Joab returned from following Abner: and when he had gathered all the people 
together, there lacked of David's servants nineteen men and Asahel.

returned 2Sa_03_16 # And her husband went with her along weeping behind her to Bahurim. Then said 
Abner unto him, Go, return. And he returned.

returned 2Sa_03_27 # And when Abner was returned to Hebron, Joab took him aside in the gate to speak 
with him quietly, and smote him there under the fifth [rib], that he died, for the blood of Asahel his brother.

returned 2Sa_06_20 # Then David returned to bless his household. And Michal the daughter of Saul came 
out to meet David, and said, How glorious was the king of Israel to day, who uncovered himself to day in 
the eyes of the handmaids of his servants, as one of the vain fellows shamelessly uncovereth himself!

returned 2Sa_08_13 # And David gat [him] a name when he returned from smiting of the Syrians in the 
valley of salt, [being] eighteen thousand [men].

returned 2Sa_10_14 # And when the children of Ammon saw that the Syrians were fled, then fled they also 
before Abishai, and entered into the city. So Joab returned from the children of Ammon, and came to 
Jerusalem.

returned 2Sa_11_04 # And David sent messengers, and took her; and she came in unto him, and he lay with 
her; for she was purified from her uncleanness: and she returned unto her house.

returned 2Sa_12_31 # And he brought forth the people that [were] therein, and put [them] under saws, and 
under harrows of iron, and under axes of iron, and made them pass through the brickkiln: and thus did he 
unto all the cities of the children of Ammon. So David and all the people returned unto Jerusalem.

returned 2Sa_14_24 # And the king said, Let him turn to his own house, and let him not see my face. So 
Absalom returned to his own house, and saw not the king's face.

returned 2Sa_16_08 # The LORD hath returned upon thee all the blood of the house of Saul, in whose stead
thou hast reigned; and the LORD hath delivered the kingdom into the hand of Absalom thy son: and, 
behold, thou [art taken] in thy mischief, because thou [art] a bloody man.

returned 2Sa_17_03 # And I will bring back all the people unto thee: the man whom thou seekest [is] as if 
all returned: [so] all the people shall be in peace.

returned 2Sa_17_20 # And when Absalom's servants came to the woman to the house, they said, Where [is] 
Ahimaaz and Jonathan? And the woman said unto them, They be gone over the brook of water. And when 
they had sought and could not find [them], they returned to Jerusalem.

returned 2Sa_18_16 # And Joab blew the trumpet, and the people returned from pursuing after Israel: for 
Joab held back the people.

returned 2Sa_19_15 # So the king returned, and came to Jordan. And Judah came to Gilgal, to go to meet 
the king, to conduct the king over Jordan.

returned 2Sa_19_39 # And all the people went over Jordan. And when the king was come over, the king 



kissed Barzillai, and blessed him; and he returned unto his own place.

returned 2Sa_20_22 # Then the woman went unto all the people in her wisdom. And they cut off the head of
Sheba the son of Bichri, and cast [it] out to Joab. And he blew a trumpet, and they retired from the city, 
every man to his tent. And Joab returned to Jerusalem unto the king.

returned 2Sa_23_10 # He arose, and smote the Philistines until his hand was weary, and his hand clave unto
the sword: and the LORD wrought a great victory that day; and the people returned after him only to spoil.

returned Act_01_12 # Then returned they unto Jerusalem from the mount called Olivet, which is from 
Jerusalem a sabbath day's journey.

returned Act_05_22 # But when the officers came, and found them not in the prison, they returned, and 
told,

returned Act_08_25 # And they, when they had testified and preached the word of the Lord, returned to 
Jerusalem, and preached the gospel in many villages of the Samaritans.

returned Act_12_25 # And Barnabas and Saul returned from Jerusalem, when they had fulfilled [their] 
ministry, and took with them John, whose surname was Mark.

returned Act_13_13 # Now when Paul and his company loosed from Paphos, they came to Perga in 
Pamphylia: and John departing from them returned to Jerusalem.

returned Act_14_21 # And when they had preached the gospel to that city, and had taught many, they 
returned again to Lystra, and [to] Iconium, and Antioch,

returned Act_21_06 # And when we had taken our leave one of another, we took ship; and they returned 
home again.

returned Act_23_32 # On the morrow they left the horsemen to go with him, and returned to the castle:

returned Amo_04_06 # And I also have given you cleanness of teeth in all your cities, and want of bread in 
all your places: yet have ye not returned unto me, saith the LORD.

returned Amo_04_08 # So two [or] three cities wandered unto one city, to drink water; but they were not 
satisfied: yet have ye not returned unto me, saith the LORD.

returned Amo_04_09 # I have smitten you with blasting and mildew: when your gardens and your 
vineyards and your fig trees and your olive trees increased, the palmerworm devoured [them]: yet have ye 
not returned unto me, saith the LORD.

returned Amo_04_10 # I have sent among you the pestilence after the manner of Egypt: your young men 
have I slain with the sword, and have taken away your horses; and I have made the stink of your camps to 
come up unto your nostrils: yet have ye not returned unto me, saith the LORD.

returned Amo_04_11 # I have overthrown [some] of you, as God overthrew Sodom and Gomorrah, and ye 
were as a firebrand plucked out of the burning: yet have ye not returned unto me, saith the LORD.

returned Dan_04_34 # And at the end of the days I Nebuchadnezzar lifted up mine eyes unto heaven, and 
mine understanding returned unto me, and I blessed the most High, and I praised and honoured him that 
liveth for ever, whose dominion [is] an everlasting dominion, and his kingdom [is] from generation to 
generation:

returned Dan_04_36 # At the same time my reason returned unto me; and for the glory of my kingdom, 



mine honour and brightness returned unto me; and my counsellors and my lords sought unto me; and I was
established in my kingdom, and excellent majesty was added unto me.

returned Dan_04_36 # At the same time my reason returned unto me; and for the glory of my kingdom, 
mine honour and brightness returned unto me; and my counsellors and my lords sought unto me; and I was
established in my kingdom, and excellent majesty was added unto me.

returned Deu_01_45 # And ye returned and wept before the LORD; but the LORD would not hearken to 
your voice, nor give ear unto you.

returned Ecc_04_01 # So I returned, and considered all the oppressions that are done under the sun: and 
behold the tears of [such as were] oppressed, and they had no comforter; and on the side of their oppressors
[there was] power; but they had no comforter.

returned Ecc_04_07 # Then I returned, and I saw vanity under the sun.

returned Ecc_09_11 # I returned, and saw under the sun, that the race [is] not to the swift, nor the battle to 
the strong, neither yet bread to the wise, nor yet riches to men of understanding, nor yet favour to men of 
skill; but time and chance happeneth to them all.

returned Est_02_14 # In the evening she went, and on the morrow she returned into the second house of the
women, to the custody of Shaashgaz, the king's chamberlain, which kept the concubines: she came in unto 
the king no more, except the king delighted in her, and that she were called by name.

returned Est_07_08 # Then the king returned out of the palace garden into the place of the banquet of wine;
and Haman was fallen upon the bed whereon Esther [was]. Then said the king, Will he force the queen also 
before me in the house? As the word went out of the king's mouth, they covered Haman's face.

returned Exo_04_18 # And Moses went and returned to Jethro his father in law, and said unto him, Let me 
go, I pray thee, and return unto my brethren which [are] in Egypt, and see whether they be yet alive. And 
Jethro said to Moses, Go in peace.

returned Exo_04_20 # And Moses took his wife and his sons, and set them upon an ass, and he returned to 
the land of Egypt: and Moses took the rod of God in his hand.

returned Exo_05_22 # And Moses returned unto the LORD, and said, Lord, wherefore hast thou [so] evil 
entreated this people? why [is] it [that] thou hast sent me?

returned Exo_14_27 # And Moses stretched forth his hand over the sea, and the sea returned to his strength
when the morning appeared; and the Egyptians fled against it; and the LORD overthrew the Egyptians in 
the midst of the sea.

returned Exo_14_28 # And the waters returned, and covered the chariots, and the horsemen, [and] all the 
host of Pharaoh that came into the sea after them; there remained not so much as one of them.

returned Exo_19_08 # And all the people answered together, and said, All that the LORD hath spoken we 
will do. And Moses returned the words of the people unto the LORD.

returned Exo_32_31 # And Moses returned unto the LORD, and said, Oh, this people have sinned a great 
sin, and have made them gods of gold.

returned Exo_34_31 # And Moses called unto them; and Aaron and all the rulers of the congregation 
returned unto him: and Moses talked with them.

returned Eze_01_14 # And the living creatures ran and returned as the appearance of a flash of lightning.



returned Eze_08_17 # Then he said unto me, Hast thou seen [this], O son of man? Is it a light thing to the 
house of Judah that they commit the abominations which they commit here? for they have filled the land 
with violence, and have returned to provoke me to anger: and, lo, they put the branch to their nose.

returned Eze_47_07 # Now when I had returned, behold, at the bank of the river [were] very many trees on 
the one side and on the other.

returned Ezr_05_05 # But the eye of their God was upon the elders of the Jews, that they could not cause 
them to cease, till the matter came to Darius: and then they returned answer by letter concerning this 
[matter].

returned Ezr_05_11 # And thus they returned us answer, saying, We are the servants of the God of heaven 
and earth, and build the house that was builded these many years ago, which a great king of Israel builded 
and set up.

returned Gal_01_17 # Neither went I up to Jerusalem to them which were apostles before me; but I went 
into Arabia, and returned again unto Damascus.

returned Gen_08_03 # And the waters returned from off the earth continually: and after the end of the 
hundred and fifty days the waters were abated.

returned Gen_08_09 # But the dove found no rest for the sole of her foot, and she returned unto him into 
the ark, for the waters [were] on the face of the whole earth: then he put forth his hand, and took her, and 
pulled her in unto him into the ark.

returned Gen_08_12 # And he stayed yet other seven days; and sent forth the dove; which returned not 
again unto him any more.

returned Gen_14_07 # And they returned, and came to Enmishpat, which [is] Kadesh, and smote all the 
country of the Amalekites, and also the Amorites, that dwelt in Hazezontamar.

returned Gen_18_33 # And the LORD went his way, as soon as he had left communing with Abraham: and 
Abraham returned unto his place.

returned Gen_21_32 # Thus they made a covenant at Beersheba: then Abimelech rose up, and Phichol the 
chief captain of his host, and they returned into the land of the Philistines.

returned Gen_22_19 # So Abraham returned unto his young men, and they rose up and went together to 
Beersheba; and Abraham dwelt at Beersheba.

returned Gen_31_55 # And early in the morning Laban rose up, and kissed his sons and his daughters, and 
blessed them: and Laban departed, and returned unto his place.

returned Gen_32_06 # And the messengers returned to Jacob, saying, We came to thy brother Esau, and 
also he cometh to meet thee, and four hundred men with him.

returned Gen_33_16 # So Esau returned that day on his way unto Seir.

returned Gen_37_29 # And Reuben returned unto the pit; and, behold, Joseph [was] not in the pit; and he 
rent his clothes.

returned Gen_37_30 # And he returned unto his brethren, and said, The child [is] not; and I, whither shall I
go?



returned Gen_38_22 # And he returned to Judah, and said, I cannot find her; and also the men of the place 
said, [that] there was no harlot in this [place].

returned Gen_42_24 # And he turned himself about from them, and wept; and returned to them again, and 
communed with them, and took from them Simeon, and bound him before their eyes.

returned Gen_43_10 # For except we had lingered, surely now we had returned this second time.

returned Gen_43_18 # And the men were afraid, because they were brought into Joseph's house; and they 
said, Because of the money that was returned in our sacks at the first time are we brought in; that he may 
seek occasion against us, and fall upon us, and take us for bondmen, and our asses.

returned Gen_44_13 # Then they rent their clothes, and laded every man his ass, and returned to the city.

returned Gen_50_14 # And Joseph returned into Egypt, he, and his brethren, and all that went up with him
to bury his father, after he had buried his father.

returned Heb_11_15 # And truly, if they had been mindful of that [country] from whence they came out, 
they might have had opportunity to have returned.

returned Hos_06_11 # Also, O Judah, he hath set an harvest for thee, when I returned the captivity of my 
people.

returned Isa_37_08 # So Rabshakeh returned, and found the king of Assyria warring against Libnah: for 
he had heard that he was departed from Lachish.

returned Isa_37_37 # So Sennacherib king of Assyria departed, and went and returned, and dwelt at 
Nineveh.

returned Isa_38_08 # Behold, I will bring again the shadow of the degrees, which is gone down in the sun 
dial of Ahaz, ten degrees backward. So the sun returned ten degrees, by which degrees it was gone down.

returned Jer_03_07 # And I said after she had done all these [things], Turn thou unto me. But she returned 
not. And her treacherous sister Judah saw [it].

returned Jer_14_03 # And their nobles have sent their little ones to the waters: they came to the pits, [and] 
found no water; they returned with their vessels empty; they were ashamed and confounded, and covered 
their heads.

returned Jer_40_12 # Even all the Jews returned out of all places whither they were driven, and came to the
land of Judah, to Gedaliah, unto Mizpah, and gathered wine and summer fruits very much.

returned Jer_41_14 # So all the people that Ishmael had carried away captive from Mizpah cast about and 
returned, and went unto Johanan the son of Kareah.

returned Jer_43_05 # But Johanan the son of Kareah, and all the captains of the forces, took all the 
remnant of Judah, that were returned from all nations, whither they had been driven, to dwell in the land 
of Judah;

returned Jos_02_16 # And she said unto them, Get you to the mountain, lest the pursuers meet you; and 
hide yourselves there three days, until the pursuers be returned: and afterward may ye go your way.

returned Jos_02_22 # And they went, and came unto the mountain, and abode there three days, until the 
pursuers were returned: and the pursuers sought [them] throughout all the way, but found [them] not.



returned Jos_02_23 # So the two men returned, and descended from the mountain, and passed over, and 
came to Joshua the son of Nun, and told him all [things] that befell them:

returned Jos_04_18 # And it came to pass, when the priests that bare the ark of the covenant of the LORD 
were come up out of the midst of Jordan, [and] the soles of the priests' feet were lifted up unto the dry land, 
that the waters of Jordan returned unto their place, and flowed over all his banks, as [they did] before.

returned Jos_06_14 # And the second day they compassed the city once, and returned into the camp: so 
they did six days.

returned Jos_07_03 # And they returned to Joshua, and said unto him, Let not all the people go up; but let 
about two or three thousand men go up and smite Ai; [and] make not all the people to labour thither; for 
they [are but] few.

returned Jos_08_24 # And it came to pass, when Israel had made an end of slaying all the inhabitants of Ai 
in the field, in the wilderness wherein they chased them, and when they were all fallen on the edge of the 
sword, until they were consumed, that all the Israelites returned unto Ai, and smote it with the edge of the 
sword.

returned Jos_10_15 # And Joshua returned, and all Israel with him, unto the camp to Gilgal.

returned Jos_10_21 # And all the people returned to the camp to Joshua at Makkedah in peace: none 
moved his tongue against any of the children of Israel.

returned Jos_10_38 # And Joshua returned, and all Israel with him, to Debir; and fought against it:

returned Jos_10_43 # And Joshua returned, and all Israel with him, unto the camp to Gilgal.

returned Jos_22_09 # And the children of Reuben and the children of Gad and the half tribe of Manasseh 
returned, and departed from the children of Israel out of Shiloh, which [is] in the land of Canaan, to go 
unto the country of Gilead, to the land of their possession, whereof they were possessed, according to the 
word of the LORD by the hand of Moses.

returned Jos_22_32 # And Phinehas the son of Eleazar the priest, and the princes, returned from the 
children of Reuben, and from the children of Gad, out of the land of Gilead, unto the land of Canaan, to the
children of Israel, and brought them word again.

returned Jud_02_19 # And it came to pass, when the judge was dead, [that] they returned, and corrupted 
[themselves] more than their fathers, in following other gods to serve them, and to bow down unto them; 
they ceased not from their own doings, nor from their stubborn way.

returned Jud_05_29 # Her wise ladies answered her, yea, she returned answer to herself,

returned Jud_07_03 # Now therefore go to, proclaim in the ears of the people, saying, Whosoever [is] 
fearful and afraid, let him return and depart early from mount Gilead. And there returned of the people 
twenty and two thousand; and there remained ten thousand.

returned Jud_07_15 # And it was [so], when Gideon heard the telling of the dream, and the interpretation 
thereof, that he worshipped, and returned into the host of Israel, and said, Arise; for the LORD hath 
delivered into your hand the host of Midian.

returned Jud_08_13 # And Gideon the son of Joash returned from battle before the sun [was up],

returned Jud_11_39 # And it came to pass at the end of two months, that she returned unto her father, who 
did with her [according] to his vow which he had vowed: and she knew no man. And it was a custom in 



Israel,

returned Jud_14_08 # And after a time he returned to take her, and he turned aside to see the carcase of 
the lion: and, behold, [there was] a swarm of bees and honey in the carcase of the lion.

returned Jud_21_23 # And the children of Benjamin did so, and took [them] wives, according to their 
number, of them that danced, whom they caught: and they went and returned unto their inheritance, and 
repaired the cities, and dwelt in them.

returned Lev_22_13 # But if the priest's daughter be a widow, or divorced, and have no child, and is 
returned unto her father's house, as in her youth, she shall eat of her father's meat: but there shall no 
stranger eat thereof.

returned Luk_01_56 # And Mary abode with her about three months, and returned to her own house.

returned Luk_02_20 # And the shepherds returned, glorifying and praising God for all the things that they 
had heard and seen, as it was told unto them.

returned Luk_02_39 # And when they had performed all things according to the law of the Lord, they 
returned into Galilee, to their own city Nazareth.

returned Luk_02_43 # And when they had fulfilled the days, as they returned, the child Jesus tarried 
behind in Jerusalem; and Joseph and his mother knew not [of it].

returned Luk_04_01 # And Jesus being full of the Holy Ghost returned from Jordan, and was led by the 
Spirit into the wilderness,

returned Luk_04_14 # And Jesus returned in the power of the Spirit into Galilee: and there went out a 
fame of him through all the region round about.

returned Luk_08_37 # Then the whole multitude of the country of the Gadarenes round about besought 
him to depart from them; for they were taken with great fear: and he went up into the ship, and returned 
back again.

returned Luk_08_40 # And it came to pass, that, when Jesus was returned, the people [gladly] received 
him: for they were all waiting for him.

returned Luk_09_10 # And the apostles, when they were returned, told him all that they had done. And he 
took them, and went aside privately into a desert place belonging to the city called Bethsaida.

returned Luk_10_17 # And the seventy returned again with joy, saying, Lord, even the devils are subject 
unto us through thy name.

returned Luk_17_18 # There are not found that returned to give glory to God, save this stranger.

returned Luk_19_15 # And it came to pass, that when he was returned, having received the kingdom, then 
he commanded these servants to be called unto him, to whom he had given the money, that he might know 
how much every man had gained by trading.

returned Luk_23_48 # And all the people that came together to that sight, beholding the things which were 
done, smote their breasts, and returned.

returned Luk_23_56 # And they returned, and prepared spices and ointments; and rested the sabbath day 
according to the commandment.



returned Luk_24_09 # And returned from the sepulchre, and told all these things unto the eleven, and to all
the rest.

returned Luk_24_33 # And they rose up the same hour, and returned to Jerusalem, and found the eleven 
gathered together, and them that were with them,

returned Luk_24_52 # And they worshipped him, and returned to Jerusalem with great joy:

returned Mar_14_40 # And when he returned, he found them asleep again, [for their eyes were heavy,] 
neither wist they what to answer him.

returned Mat_21_18 # Now in the morning as he returned into the city, he hungered.

returned Neh_02_15 # Then went I up in the night by the brook, and viewed the wall, and turned back, and 
entered by the gate of the valley, and [so] returned.

returned Neh_04_15 # And it came to pass, when our enemies heard that it was known unto us, and God 
had brought their counsel to nought, that we returned all of us to the wall, every one unto his work.

returned Neh_09_28 # But after they had rest, they did evil again before thee: therefore leftest thou them in 
the hand of their enemies, so that they had the dominion over them: yet when they returned, and cried unto
thee, thou heardest [them] from heaven; and many times didst thou deliver them according to thy mercies;

returned Num_13_25 # And they returned from searching of the land after forty days.

returned Num_14_36 # And the men, which Moses sent to search the land, who returned, and made all the 
congregation to murmur against him, by bringing up a slander upon the land,

returned Num_16_50 # And Aaron returned unto Moses unto the door of the tabernacle of the 
congregation: and the plague was stayed.

returned Num_23_06 # And he returned unto him, and, lo, he stood by his burnt sacrifice, he, and all the 
princes of Moab.

returned Num_24_25 # And Balaam rose up, and went and returned to his place: and Balak also went his 
way.

returned Psa_35_13 # But as for me, when they were sick, my clothing [was] sackcloth: I humbled my soul 
with fasting; and my prayer returned into mine own bosom.

returned Psa_60_01 # To the chief Musician upon Shushaneduth, Michtam of David, to teach; when he 
strove with Aramnaharaim and with Aramzobah, when Joab returned, and smote of Edom in the valley of 
salt twelve thousand. O God, thou hast cast us off, thou hast scattered us, thou hast been displeased; O turn 
thyself to us again.

returned Psa_78_34 # When he slew them, then they sought him: and they returned and inquired early 
after God.

returned Rut_01_22 # So Naomi returned, and Ruth the Moabitess, her daughter in law, with her, which 
returned out of the country of Moab: and they came to Bethlehem in the beginning of barley harvest.

returned Rut_01_22 # So Naomi returned, and Ruth the Moabitess, her daughter in law, with her, which 
returned out of the country of Moab: and they came to Bethlehem in the beginning of barley harvest.

returned Zec_01_06 # But my words and my statutes, which I commanded my servants the prophets, did 



they not take hold of your fathers? and they returned and said, Like as the LORD of hosts thought to do 
unto us, according to our ways, and according to our doings, so hath he dealt with us.

returned Zec_01_16 # Therefore thus saith the LORD; I am returned to Jerusalem with mercies: my house 
shall be built in it, saith the LORD of hosts, and a line shall be stretched forth upon Jerusalem.

returned Zec_07_14 # But I scattered them with a whirlwind among all the nations whom they knew not. 
Thus the land was desolate after them, that no man passed through nor returned: for they laid the pleasant 
land desolate.

returned Zec_08_03 # Thus saith the LORD; I am returned unto Zion, and will dwell in the midst of 
Jerusalem: and Jerusalem shall be called a city of truth; and the mountain of the LORD of hosts the holy 
mountain.

returneth Ecc_01_06 # The wind goeth toward the south, and turneth about unto the north; it whirleth 
about continually, and the wind returneth again according to his circuits.

returneth Eze_35_07 # Thus will I make mount Seir most desolate, and cut off from it him that passeth out 
and him that returneth.

returneth Isa_55_10 # For as the rain cometh down, and the snow from heaven, and returneth not thither, 
but watereth the earth, and maketh it bring forth and bud, that it may give seed to the sower, and bread to 
the eater:

returneth Pro_26_11 # As a dog returneth to his vomit, [so] a fool returneth to his folly.

returneth Pro_26_11 # As a dog returneth to his vomit, [so] a fool returneth to his folly.

returneth Psa_146_04 # His breath goeth forth, he returneth to his earth; in that very day his thoughts 
perish.

returneth Zec_09_08 # And I will encamp about mine house because of the army, because of him that 
passeth by, and because of him that returneth: and no oppressor shall pass through them any more: for 
now have I seen with mine eyes.

returning Act_08_28 # Was returning, and sitting in his chariot read Esaias the prophet.

returning Heb_07_01 # For this Melchisedec, king of Salem, priest of the most high God, who met Abraham
returning from the slaughter of the kings, and blessed him;

returning Isa_30_15 # For thus saith the Lord GOD, the Holy One of Israel; In returning and rest shall ye 
be saved; in quietness and in confidence shall be your strength: and ye would not.

returning Luk_07_10 # And they that were sent, returning to the house, found the servant whole that had 
been sick.

turn 1Ch_12_23 # And these [are] the numbers of the bands [that were] ready armed to the war, [and] 
came to David to Hebron, to turn the kingdom of Saul to him, according to the word of the LORD.

turn 1Ch_14_14 # Therefore David inquired again of God; and God said unto him, Go not up after them; 
turn away from them, and come upon them over against the mulberry trees.

turn 1Ki_08_33 # When thy people Israel be smitten down before the enemy, because they have sinned 
against thee, and shall turn again to thee, and confess thy name, and pray, and make supplication unto thee 
in this house:



turn 1Ki_08_35 # When heaven is shut up, and there is no rain, because they have sinned against thee; if 
they pray toward this place, and confess thy name, and turn from their sin, when thou afflictest them:

turn 1Ki_09_06 # [But] if ye shall at all turn from following me, ye or your children, and will not keep my 
commandments [and] my statutes which I have set before you, but go and serve other gods, and worship 
them:

turn 1Ki_11_02 # Of the nations [concerning] which the LORD said unto the children of Israel, Ye shall not 
go in to them, neither shall they come in unto you: [for] surely they will turn away your heart after their 
gods: Solomon clave unto these in love.

turn 1Ki_12_27 # If this people go up to do sacrifice in the house of the LORD at Jerusalem, then shall the 
heart of this people turn again unto their lord, [even] unto Rehoboam king of Judah, and they shall kill me, 
and go again to Rehoboam king of Judah.

turn 1Ki_13_09 # For so was it charged me by the word of the LORD, saying, Eat no bread, nor drink 
water, nor turn again by the same way that thou camest.

turn 1Ki_13_17 # For it was said to me by the word of the LORD, Thou shalt eat no bread nor drink water 
there, nor turn again to go by the way that thou camest.

turn 1Ki_17_03 # Get thee hence, and turn thee eastward, and hide thyself by the brook Cherith, that [is] 
before Jordan.

Turn 1Ki_22_34 # And a [certain] man drew a bow at a venture, and smote the king of Israel between the 
joints of the harness: wherefore he said unto the driver of his chariot, Turn thine hand, and carry me out of 
the host; for I am wounded.

turn 1Sa_12_20 # And Samuel said unto the people, Fear not: ye have done all this wickedness: yet turn not
aside from following the LORD, but serve the LORD with all your heart;

turn 1Sa_12_21 # And turn ye not aside: for [then should ye go] after vain [things], which cannot profit nor 
deliver; for they [are] vain.

turn 1Sa_14_07 # And his armourbearer said unto him, Do all that [is] in thine heart: turn thee; behold, I 
[am] with thee according to thy heart.

turn 1Sa_15_25 # Now therefore, I pray thee, pardon my sin, and turn again with me, that I may worship 
the LORD.

turn 1Sa_15_30 # Then he said, I have sinned: [yet] honour me now, I pray thee, before the elders of my 
people, and before Israel, and turn again with me, that I may worship the LORD thy God.

Turn 1Sa_22_17 # And the king said unto the footmen that stood about him, Turn, and slay the priests of 
the LORD; because their hand also [is] with David, and because they knew when he fled, and did not show 
it to me. But the servants of the king would not put forth their hand to fall upon the priests of the LORD.

Turn 1Sa_22_18 # And the king said to Doeg, Turn thou, and fall upon the priests. And Doeg the Edomite 
turned, and he fell upon the priests, and slew on that day fourscore and five persons that did wear a linen 
ephod.

turn 2Ch_06_26 # When the heaven is shut up, and there is no rain, because they have sinned against thee; 
[yet] if they pray toward this place, and confess thy name, and turn from their sin, when thou dost afflict 
them;



turn 2Ch_06_37 # Yet [if] they bethink themselves in the land whither they are carried captive, and turn 
and pray unto thee in the land of their captivity, saying, We have sinned, we have done amiss, and have 
dealt wickedly;

turn 2Ch_06_42 # O LORD God, turn not away the face of thine anointed: remember the mercies of David 
thy servant.

turn 2Ch_07_14 # If my people, which are called by my name, shall humble themselves, and pray, and seek 
my face, and turn from their wicked ways; then will I hear from heaven, and will forgive their sin, and will 
heal their land.

turn 2Ch_07_19 # But if ye turn away, and forsake my statutes and my commandments, which I have set 
before you, and shall go and serve other gods, and worship them;

turn 2Ch_15_04 # But when they in their trouble did turn unto the LORD God of Israel, and sought him, 
he was found of them.

Turn 2Ch_18_33 # And a [certain] man drew a bow at a venture, and smote the king of Israel between the 
joints of the harness: therefore he said to his chariot man, Turn thine hand, that thou mayest carry me out 
of the host; for I am wounded.

turn 2Ch_25_27 # Now after the time that Amaziah did turn away from following the LORD they made a 
conspiracy against him in Jerusalem; and he fled to Lachish: but they sent to Lachish after him, and slew 
him there.

turn 2Ch_29_10 # Now [it is] in mine heart to make a covenant with the LORD God of Israel, that his fierce
wrath may turn away from us.

turn 2Ch_30_06 # So the posts went with the letters from the king and his princes throughout all Israel and 
Judah, and according to the commandment of the king, saying, Ye children of Israel, turn again unto the 
LORD God of Abraham, Isaac, and Israel, and he will return to the remnant of you, that are escaped out of
the hand of the kings of Assyria.

turn 2Ch_30_08 # Now be ye not stiffnecked, as your fathers [were, but] yield yourselves unto the LORD, 
and enter into his sanctuary, which he hath sanctified for ever: and serve the LORD your God, that the 
fierceness of his wrath may turn away from you.

turn 2Ch_30_09 # For if ye turn again unto the LORD, your brethren and your children [shall find] 
compassion before them that lead them captive, so that they shall come again into this land: for the LORD 
your God [is] gracious and merciful, and will not turn away [his] face from you, if ye return unto him.

turn 2Ch_30_09 # For if ye turn again unto the LORD, your brethren and your children [shall find] 
compassion before them that lead them captive, so that they shall come again into this land: for the LORD 
your God [is] gracious and merciful, and will not turn away [his] face from you, if ye return unto him.

turn 2Ch_35_22 # Nevertheless Josiah would not turn his face from him, but disguised himself, that he 
might fight with him, and hearkened not unto the words of Necho from the mouth of God, and came to 
fight in the valley of Megiddo.

turn 2Co_03_16 # Nevertheless when it shall turn to the Lord, the veil shall be taken away.

turn 2Ki_01_06 # And they said unto him, There came a man up to meet us, and said unto us, Go, turn 
again unto the king that sent you, and say unto him, Thus saith the LORD, [Is it] not because [there is] not 
a God in Israel, [that] thou sendest to inquire of Baalzebub the god of Ekron? therefore thou shalt not come



down from that bed on which thou art gone up, but shalt surely die.

turn 2Ki_04_10 # Let us make a little chamber, I pray thee, on the wall; and let us set for him there a bed, 
and a table, and a stool, and a candlestick: and it shall be, when he cometh to us, that he shall turn in 
thither.

turn 2Ki_09_18 # So there went one on horseback to meet him, and said, Thus saith the king, [Is it] peace? 
And Jehu said, What hast thou to do with peace? turn thee behind me. And the watchman told, saying, The
messenger came to them, but he cometh not again.

turn 2Ki_09_19 # Then he sent out a second on horseback, which came to them, and said, Thus saith the 
king, [Is it] peace? And Jehu answered, What hast thou to do with peace? turn thee behind me.

Turn 2Ki_17_13 # Yet the LORD testified against Israel, and against Judah, by all the prophets, [and by] all
the seers, saying, Turn ye from your evil ways, and keep my commandments [and] my statutes, according to
all the law which I commanded your fathers, and which I sent to you by my servants the prophets.

turn 2Ki_18_24 # How then wilt thou turn away the face of one captain of the least of my master's servants,
and put thy trust on Egypt for chariots and for horsemen?

turn 2Ki_19_28 # Because thy rage against me and thy tumult is come up into mine ears, therefore I will 
put my hook in thy nose, and my bridle in thy lips, and I will turn thee back by the way by which thou 
camest.

Turn 2Ki_20_05 # Turn again, and tell Hezekiah the captain of my people, Thus saith the LORD, the God 
of David thy father, I have heard thy prayer, I have seen thy tears: behold, I will heal thee: on the third day
thou shalt go up unto the house of the LORD.

turn 2Pe_02_21 # For it had been better for them not to have known the way of righteousness, than, after 
they have known [it], to turn from the holy commandment delivered unto them.

Turn 2Sa_02_21 # And Abner said to him, Turn thee aside to thy right hand or to thy left, and lay thee hold 
on one of the young men, and take thee his armour. But Asahel would not turn aside from following of him.

turn 2Sa_02_21 # And Abner said to him, Turn thee aside to thy right hand or to thy left, and lay thee hold 
on one of the young men, and take thee his armour. But Asahel would not turn aside from following of him.

Turn 2Sa_02_22 # And Abner said again to Asahel, Turn thee aside from following me: wherefore should I 
smite thee to the ground? how then should I hold up my face to Joab thy brother?

turn 2Sa_02_23 # Howbeit he refused to turn aside: wherefore Abner with the hinder end of the spear 
smote him under the fifth [rib], that the spear came out behind him; and he fell down there, and died in the 
same place: and it came to pass, [that] as many as came to the place where Asahel fell down and died stood 
still.

turn 2Sa_14_19 # And the king said, [Is not] the hand of Joab with thee in all this? And the woman 
answered and said, [As] thy soul liveth, my lord the king, none can turn to the right hand or to the left from
ought that my lord the king hath spoken: for thy servant Joab, he bade me, and he put all these words in 
the mouth of thine handmaid:

turn 2Sa_14_24 # And the king said, Let him turn to his own house, and let him not see my face. So 
Absalom returned to his own house, and saw not the king's face.

turn 2Sa_15_31 # And [one] told David, saying, Ahithophel [is] among the conspirators with Absalom. And 
David said, O LORD, I pray thee, turn the counsel of Ahithophel into foolishness.



Turn 2Sa_18_30 # And the king said [unto him], Turn aside, [and] stand here. And he turned aside, and 
stood still.

turn 2Sa_19_37 # Let thy servant, I pray thee, turn back again, that I may die in mine own city, [and be 
buried] by the grave of my father and of my mother. But behold thy servant Chimham; let him go over 
with my lord the king; and do to him what shall seem good unto thee.

turn 2Ti_03_05 # Having a form of godliness, but denying the power thereof: from such turn away.

turn 2Ti_04_04 # And they shall turn away [their] ears from the truth, and shall be turned unto fables.

turn Act_13_08 # But Elymas the sorcerer [for so is his name by interpretation] withstood them, seeking to 
turn away the deputy from the faith.

turn Act_13_46 # Then Paul and Barnabas waxed bold, and said, It was necessary that the word of God 
should first have been spoken to you: but seeing ye put it from you, and judge yourselves unworthy of 
everlasting life, lo, we turn to the Gentiles.

turn Act_14_15 # And saying, Sirs, why do ye these things? We also are men of like passions with you, and 
preach unto you that ye should turn from these vanities unto the living God, which made heaven, and earth,
and the sea, and all things that are therein:

turn Act_26_18 # To open their eyes, [and] to turn [them] from darkness to light, and [from] the power of 
Satan unto God, that they may receive forgiveness of sins, and inheritance among them which are sanctified
by faith that is in me.

turn Act_26_20 # But showed first unto them of Damascus, and at Jerusalem, and throughout all the coasts 
of Judaea, and [then] to the Gentiles, that they should repent and turn to God, and do works meet for 
repentance.

turn Amo_01_03 # Thus saith the LORD; For three transgressions of Damascus, and for four, I will not 
turn away [the punishment] thereof; because they have threshed Gilead with threshing instruments of iron:

turn Amo_01_06 # Thus saith the LORD; For three transgressions of Gaza, and for four, I will not turn 
away [the punishment] thereof; because they carried away captive the whole captivity, to deliver [them] up 
to Edom:

turn Amo_01_08 # And I will cut off the inhabitant from Ashdod, and him that holdeth the sceptre from 
Ashkelon, and I will turn mine hand against Ekron: and the remnant of the Philistines shall perish, saith 
the Lord GOD.

turn Amo_01_09 # Thus saith the LORD; For three transgressions of Tyrus, and for four, I will not turn 
away [the punishment] thereof; because they delivered up the whole captivity to Edom, and remembered 
not the brotherly covenant:

turn Amo_01_11 # Thus saith the LORD; For three transgressions of Edom, and for four, I will not turn 
away [the punishment] thereof; because he did pursue his brother with the sword, and did cast off all pity, 
and his anger did tear perpetually, and he kept his wrath for ever:

turn Amo_01_13 # Thus saith the LORD; For three transgressions of the children of Ammon, and for four, 
I will not turn away [the punishment] thereof; because they have ripped up the women with child of Gilead,
that they might enlarge their border:

turn Amo_02_01 # Thus saith the LORD; For three transgressions of Moab, and for four, I will not turn 



away [the punishment] thereof; because he burned the bones of the king of Edom into lime:

turn Amo_02_04 # Thus saith the LORD; For three transgressions of Judah, and for four, I will not turn 
away [the punishment] thereof; because they have despised the law of the LORD, and have not kept his 
commandments, and their lies caused them to err, after the which their fathers have walked:

turn Amo_02_06 # Thus saith the LORD; For three transgressions of Israel, and for four, I will not turn 
away [the punishment] thereof; because they sold the righteous for silver, and the poor for a pair of shoes;

turn Amo_02_07 # That pant after the dust of the earth on the head of the poor, and turn aside the way of 
the meek: and a man and his father will go in unto the [same] maid, to profane my holy name:

turn Amo_05_07 # Ye who turn judgment to wormwood, and leave off righteousness in the earth,

turn Amo_05_12 # For I know your manifold transgressions, and your mighty sins: they afflict the just, 
they take a bribe, and they turn aside the poor in the gate [from their right].

turn Amo_08_10 # And I will turn your feasts into mourning, and all your songs into lamentation; and I 
will bring up sackcloth upon all loins, and baldness upon every head; and I will make it as the mourning of 
an only [son], and the end thereof as a bitter day.

turn Dan_09_13 # As [it is] written in the law of Moses, all this evil is come upon us: yet made we not our 
prayer before the LORD our God, that we might turn from our iniquities, and understand thy truth.

turn Dan_11_18 # After this shall he turn his face unto the isles, and shall take many: but a prince for his 
own behalf shall cause the reproach offered by him to cease; without his own reproach he shall cause [it] to 
turn upon him.

turn Dan_11_18 # After this shall he turn his face unto the isles, and shall take many: but a prince for his 
own behalf shall cause the reproach offered by him to cease; without his own reproach he shall cause [it] to 
turn upon him.

turn Dan_11_19 # Then he shall turn his face toward the fort of his own land: but he shall stumble and fall, 
and not be found.

turn Dan_12_03 # And they that be wise shall shine as the brightness of the firmament; and they that turn 
many to righteousness as the stars for ever and ever.

Turn Deu_01_07 # Turn you, and take your journey, and go to the mount of the Amorites, and unto all [the 
places] nigh thereunto, in the plain, in the hills, and in the vale, and in the south, and by the sea side, to the 
land of the Canaanites, and unto Lebanon, unto the great river, the river Euphrates.

turn Deu_01_40 # But [as for] you, turn you, and take your journey into the wilderness by the way of the 
Red sea.

turn Deu_02_03 # Ye have compassed this mountain long enough: turn you northward.

turn Deu_02_27 # Let me pass through thy land: I will go along by the high way, I will neither turn unto the
right hand nor to the left.

turn Deu_04_30 # When thou art in tribulation, and all these things are come upon thee, [even] in the latter 
days, if thou turn to the LORD thy God, and shalt be obedient unto his voice;

turn Deu_05_32 # Ye shall observe to do therefore as the LORD your God hath commanded you: ye shall 
not turn aside to the right hand or to the left.



turn Deu_07_04 # For they will turn away thy son from following me, that they may serve other gods: so 
will the anger of the LORD be kindled against you, and destroy thee suddenly.

turn Deu_11_16 # Take heed to yourselves, that your heart be not deceived, and ye turn aside, and serve 
other gods, and worship them;

turn Deu_11_28 # And a curse, if ye will not obey the commandments of the LORD your God, but turn 
aside out of the way which I command you this day, to go after other gods, which ye have not known.

turn Deu_13_05 # And that prophet, or that dreamer of dreams, shall be put to death; because he hath 
spoken to turn [you] away from the LORD your God, which brought you out of the land of Egypt, and 
redeemed you out of the house of bondage, to thrust thee out of the way which the LORD thy God 
commanded thee to walk in. So shalt thou put the evil away from the midst of thee.

turn Deu_13_17 # And there shall cleave nought of the cursed thing to thine hand: that the LORD may turn
from the fierceness of his anger, and show thee mercy, and have compassion upon thee, and multiply thee, 
as he hath sworn unto thy fathers;

turn Deu_14_25 # Then shalt thou turn [it] into money, and bind up the money in thine hand, and shalt go 
unto the place which the LORD thy God shall choose:

turn Deu_16_07 # And thou shalt roast and eat [it] in the place which the LORD thy God shall choose: and 
thou shalt turn in the morning, and go unto thy tents.

turn Deu_17_17 # Neither shall he multiply wives to himself, that his heart turn not away: neither shall he 
greatly multiply to himself silver and gold.

turn Deu_17_20 # That his heart be not lifted up above his brethren, and that he turn not aside from the 
commandment, [to] the right hand, or [to] the left: to the end that he may prolong [his] days in his 
kingdom, he, and his children, in the midst of Israel.

turn Deu_23_13 # And thou shalt have a paddle upon thy weapon; and it shall be, when thou wilt ease 
thyself abroad, thou shalt dig therewith, and shalt turn back and cover that which cometh from thee:

turn Deu_23_14 # For the LORD thy God walketh in the midst of thy camp, to deliver thee, and to give up 
thine enemies before thee; therefore shall thy camp be holy: that he see no unclean thing in thee, and turn 
away from thee.

turn Deu_30_03 # That then the LORD thy God will turn thy captivity, and have compassion upon thee, 
and will return and gather thee from all the nations, whither the LORD thy God hath scattered thee.

turn Deu_30_10 # If thou shalt hearken unto the voice of the LORD thy God, to keep his commandments 
and his statutes which are written in this book of the law, [and] if thou turn unto the LORD thy God with 
all thine heart, and with all thy soul.

turn Deu_30_17 # But if thine heart turn away, so that thou wilt not hear, but shalt be drawn away, and 
worship other gods, and serve them;

turn Deu_31_20 # For when I shall have brought them into the land which I sware unto their fathers, that 
floweth with milk and honey; and they shall have eaten and filled themselves, and waxen fat; then will they 
turn unto other gods, and serve them, and provoke me, and break my covenant.

turn Deu_31_29 # For I know that after my death ye will utterly corrupt [yourselves], and turn aside from 
the way which I have commanded you; and evil will befall you in the latter days; because ye will do evil in 



the sight of the LORD, to provoke him to anger through the work of your hands.

turn Ecc_03_20 # All go unto one place; all are of the dust, and all turn to dust again.

turn Est_02_12 # Now when every maid's turn was come to go in to king Ahasuerus, after that she had been
twelve months, according to the manner of the women, [for so were the days of their purifications 
accomplished, [to wit], six months with oil of myrrh, and six months with sweet odours, and with [other] 
things for the purifying of the women;]

turn Est_02_15 # Now when the turn of Esther, the daughter of Abihail the uncle of Mordecai, who had 
taken her for his daughter, was come to go in unto the king, she required nothing but what Hegai the king's
chamberlain, the keeper of the women, appointed. And Esther obtained favour in the sight of all them that 
looked upon her.

turn Exo_03_03 # And Moses said, I will now turn aside, and see this great sight, why the bush is not burnt.

turn Exo_14_02 # Speak unto the children of Israel, that they turn and encamp before Pihahiroth, between 
Migdol and the sea, over against Baalzephon: before it shall ye encamp by the sea.

turn Exo_23_27 # I will send my fear before thee, and will destroy all the people to whom thou shalt come, 
and I will make all thine enemies turn their backs unto thee.

Turn Exo_32_12 # Wherefore should the Egyptians speak, and say, For mischief did he bring them out, to 
slay them in the mountains, and to consume them from the face of the earth? Turn from thy fierce wrath, 
and repent of this evil against thy people.

turn Eze_03_19 # Yet if thou warn the wicked, and he turn not from his wickedness, nor from his wicked 
way, he shall die in his iniquity; but thou hast delivered thy soul.

turn Eze_03_20 # Again, When a righteous [man] doth turn from his righteousness, and commit iniquity, 
and I lay a stumblingblock before him, he shall die: because thou hast not given him warning, he shall die in
his sin, and his righteousness which he hath done shall not be remembered; but his blood will I require at 
thine hand.

turn Eze_04_08 # And, behold, I will lay bands upon thee, and thou shalt not turn thee from one side to 
another, till thou hast ended the days of thy siege.

turn Eze_07_22 # My face will I turn also from them, and they shall pollute my secret [place]: for the 
robbers shall enter into it, and defile it.

turn Eze_08_06 # He said furthermore unto me, Son of man, seest thou what they do? [even] the great 
abominations that the house of Israel committeth here, that I should go far off from my sanctuary? but turn
thee yet again, [and] thou shalt see greater abominations.

Turn Eze_08_13 # He said also unto me, Turn thee yet again, [and] thou shalt see greater abominations that
they do.

turn Eze_08_15 # Then said he unto me, Hast thou seen [this], O son of man? turn thee yet again, [and] 
thou shalt see greater abominations than these.

turn Eze_14_06 # Therefore say unto the house of Israel, Thus saith the Lord GOD; Repent, and turn 
[yourselves] from your idols; and turn away your faces from all your abominations.

turn Eze_14_06 # Therefore say unto the house of Israel, Thus saith the Lord GOD; Repent, and turn 
[yourselves] from your idols; and turn away your faces from all your abominations.



turn Eze_18_21 # But if the wicked will turn from all his sins that he hath committed, and keep all my 
statutes, and do that which is lawful and right, he shall surely live, he shall not die.

turn Eze_18_30 # Therefore I will judge you, O house of Israel, every one according to his ways, saith the 
Lord GOD. Repent, and turn [yourselves] from all your transgressions; so iniquity shall not be your ruin.

turn Eze_18_32 # For I have no pleasure in the death of him that dieth, saith the Lord GOD: wherefore 
turn [yourselves], and live ye.

turn Eze_33_09 # Nevertheless, if thou warn the wicked of his way to turn from it; if he do not turn from 
his way, he shall die in his iniquity; but thou hast delivered thy soul.

turn Eze_33_09 # Nevertheless, if thou warn the wicked of his way to turn from it; if he do not turn from 
his way, he shall die in his iniquity; but thou hast delivered thy soul.

turn Eze_33_11 # Say unto them, [As] I live, saith the Lord GOD, I have no pleasure in the death of the 
wicked; but that the wicked turn from his way and live: turn ye, turn ye from your evil ways; for why will 
ye die, O house of Israel?

turn Eze_33_11 # Say unto them, [As] I live, saith the Lord GOD, I have no pleasure in the death of the 
wicked; but that the wicked turn from his way and live: turn ye, turn ye from your evil ways; for why will 
ye die, O house of Israel?

turn Eze_33_11 # Say unto them, [As] I live, saith the Lord GOD, I have no pleasure in the death of the 
wicked; but that the wicked turn from his way and live: turn ye, turn ye from your evil ways; for why will 
ye die, O house of Israel?

turn Eze_33_14 # Again, when I say unto the wicked, Thou shalt surely die; if he turn from his sin, and do 
that which is lawful and right;

turn Eze_33_19 # But if the wicked turn from his wickedness, and do that which is lawful and right, he shall
live thereby.

turn Eze_36_09 # For, behold, I [am] for you, and I will turn unto you, and ye shall be tilled and sown:

turn Eze_38_04 # And I will turn thee back, and put hooks into thy jaws, and I will bring thee forth, and all
thine army, horses and horsemen, all of them clothed with all sorts [of armour, even] a great company 
[with] bucklers and shields, all of them handling swords:

turn Eze_38_12 # To take a spoil, and to take a prey; to turn thine hand upon the desolate places [that are 
now] inhabited, and upon the people [that are] gathered out of the nations, which have gotten cattle and 
goods, that dwell in the midst of the land.

turn Eze_39_02 # And I will turn thee back, and leave but the sixth part of thee, and will cause thee to come
up from the north parts, and will bring thee upon the mountains of Israel:

turn Gal_04_09 # But now, after that ye have known God, or rather are known of God, how turn ye again 
to the weak and beggarly elements, whereunto ye desire again to be in bondage?

turn Gen_19_02 # And he said, Behold now, my lords, turn in, I pray you, into your servant's house, and 
tarry all night, and wash your feet, and ye shall rise up early, and go on your ways. And they said, Nay; but 
we will abide in the street all night.

turn Gen_24_49 # And now if ye will deal kindly and truly with my master, tell me: and if not, tell me; that 



I may turn to the right hand, or to the left.

turn Gen_27_44 # And tarry with him a few days, until thy brother's fury turn away;

turn Gen_27_45 # Until thy brother's anger turn away from thee, and he forget [that] which thou hast done
to him: then I will send, and fetch thee from thence: why should I be deprived also of you both in one day?

turn Heb_12_25 # See that ye refuse not him that speaketh. For if they escaped not who refused him that 
spake on earth, much more [shall not] we [escape], if we turn away from him that [speaketh] from heaven:

turn Hos_05_04 # They will not frame their doings to turn unto their God: for the spirit of whoredoms [is] 
in the midst of them, and they have not known the LORD.

turn Hos_12_06 # Therefore turn thou to thy God: keep mercy and judgment, and wait on thy God 
continually.

turn Hos_14_02 # Take with you words, and turn to the LORD: say unto him, Take away all iniquity, and 
receive [us] graciously: so will we render the calves of our lips.

turn Isa_01_25 # And I will turn my hand upon thee, and purely purge away thy dross, and take away all 
thy tin:

turn Isa_10_02 # To turn aside the needy from judgment, and to take away the right from the poor of my 
people, that widows may be their prey, and [that] they may rob the fatherless!

turn Isa_13_14 # And it shall be as the chased roe, and as a sheep that no man taketh up: they shall every 
man turn to his own people, and flee every one into his own land.

turn Isa_14_27 # For the LORD of hosts hath purposed, and who shall disannul [it]? and his hand [is] 
stretched out, and who shall turn it back?

turn Isa_19_06 # And they shall turn the rivers far away; [and] the brooks of defence shall be emptied and 
dried up: the reeds and flags shall wither.

turn Isa_22_18 # He will surely violently turn and toss thee [like] a ball into a large country: there shalt 
thou die, and there the chariots of thy glory [shall be] the shame of thy lord's house.

turn Isa_23_17 # And it shall come to pass after the end of seventy years, that the LORD will visit Tyre, and
she shall turn to her hire, and shall commit fornication with all the kingdoms of the world upon the face of 
the earth.

turn Isa_28_06 # And for a spirit of judgment to him that sitteth in judgment, and for strength to them that
turn the battle to the gate.

turn Isa_29_21 # That make a man an offender for a word, and lay a snare for him that reproveth in the 
gate, and turn aside the just for a thing of nought.

turn Isa_30_11 # Get you out of the way, turn aside out of the path, cause the Holy One of Israel to cease 
from before us.

turn Isa_30_21 # And thine ears shall hear a word behind thee, saying, This [is] the way, walk ye in it, when
ye turn to the right hand, and when ye turn to the left.

turn Isa_30_21 # And thine ears shall hear a word behind thee, saying, This [is] the way, walk ye in it, when
ye turn to the right hand, and when ye turn to the left.



Turn Isa_31_06 # Turn ye unto [him from] whom the children of Israel have deeply revolted.

turn Isa_36_09 # How then wilt thou turn away the face of one captain of the least of my master's servants, 
and put thy trust on Egypt for chariots and for horsemen?

turn Isa_37_29 # Because thy rage against me, and thy tumult, is come up into mine ears, therefore will I 
put my hook in thy nose, and my bridle in thy lips, and I will turn thee back by the way by which thou 
camest.

turn Isa_58_13 # If thou turn away thy foot from the sabbath, [from] doing thy pleasure on my holy day; 
and call the sabbath a delight, the holy of the LORD, honourable; and shalt honour him, not doing thine 
own ways, nor finding thine own pleasure, nor speaking [thine own] words:

turn Isa_59_20 # And the Redeemer shall come to Zion, and unto them that turn from transgression in 
Jacob, saith the LORD.

turn Jam_03_03 # Behold, we put bits in the horses' mouths, that they may obey us; and we turn about 
their whole body.

turn Jer_02_24 # A wild ass used to the wilderness, [that] snuffeth up the wind at her pleasure; in her 
occasion who can turn her away? all they that seek her will not weary themselves; in her month they shall 
find her.

turn Jer_02_35 # Yet thou sayest, Because I am innocent, surely his anger shall turn from me. Behold, I will
plead with thee, because thou sayest, I have not sinned.

Turn Jer_03_07 # And I said after she had done all these [things], Turn thou unto me. But she returned not.
And her treacherous sister Judah saw [it].

Turn Jer_03_14 # Turn, O backsliding children, saith the LORD; for I am married unto you: and I will 
take you one of a city, and two of a family, and I will bring you to Zion:

turn Jer_03_19 # But I said, How shall I put thee among the children, and give thee a pleasant land, a 
goodly heritage of the hosts of nations? and I said, Thou shalt call me, My father; and shalt not turn away 
from me.

turn Jer_04_28 # For this shall the earth mourn, and the heavens above be black: because I have spoken 
[it], I have purposed [it], and will not repent, neither will I turn back from it.

turn Jer_06_09 # Thus saith the LORD of hosts, They shall thoroughly glean the remnant of Israel as a 
vine: turn back thine hand as a grapegatherer into the baskets.

turn Jer_08_04 # Moreover thou shalt say unto them, Thus saith the LORD; Shall they fall, and not arise? 
shall he turn away, and not return?

turn Jer_13_16 # Give glory to the LORD your God, before he cause darkness, and before your feet 
stumble upon the dark mountains, and, while ye look for light, he turn it into the shadow of death, [and] 
make [it] gross darkness.

turn Jer_18_08 # If that nation, against whom I have pronounced, turn from their evil, I will repent of the 
evil that I thought to do unto them.

turn Jer_18_20 # Shall evil be recompensed for good? for they have digged a pit for my soul. Remember 
that I stood before thee to speak good for them, [and] to turn away thy wrath from them.



turn Jer_21_04 # Thus saith the LORD God of Israel; Behold, I will turn back the weapons of war that 
[are] in your hands, wherewith ye fight against the king of Babylon, and [against] the Chaldeans, which 
besiege you without the walls, and I will assemble them into the midst of this city.

Turn Jer_25_05 # They said, Turn ye again now every one from his evil way, and from the evil of your 
doings, and dwell in the land that the LORD hath given unto you and to your fathers for ever and ever:

turn Jer_26_03 # If so be they will hearken, and turn every man from his evil way, that I may repent me of 
the evil, which I purpose to do unto them because of the evil of their doings.

turn Jer_29_14 # And I will be found of you, saith the LORD: and I will turn away your captivity, and I 
will gather you from all the nations, and from all the places whither I have driven you, saith the LORD; 
and I will bring you again into the place whence I caused you to be carried away captive.

turn Jer_31_13 # Then shall the virgin rejoice in the dance, both young men and old together: for I will 
turn their mourning into joy, and will comfort them, and make them rejoice from their sorrow.

turn Jer_31_18 # I have surely heard Ephraim bemoaning himself [thus]; Thou hast chastised me, and I 
was chastised, as a bullock unaccustomed [to the yoke]: turn thou me, and I shall be turned; for thou [art] 
the LORD my God.

turn Jer_31_21 # Set thee up waymarks, make thee high heaps: set thine heart toward the highway, [even] 
the way [which] thou wentest: turn again, O virgin of Israel, turn again to these thy cities.

turn Jer_31_21 # Set thee up waymarks, make thee high heaps: set thine heart toward the highway, [even] 
the way [which] thou wentest: turn again, O virgin of Israel, turn again to these thy cities.

turn Jer_32_40 # And I will make an everlasting covenant with them, that I will not turn away from them, 
to do them good; but I will put my fear in their hearts, that they shall not depart from me.

turn Jer_44_05 # But they hearkened not, nor inclined their ear to turn from their wickedness, to burn no 
incense unto other gods.

turn Jer_49_08 # Flee ye, turn back, dwell deep, O inhabitants of Dedan; for I will bring the calamity of 
Esau upon him, the time [that] I will visit him.

turn Jer_50_16 # Cut off the sower from Babylon, and him that handleth the sickle in the time of harvest: 
for fear of the oppressing sword they shall turn every one to his people, and they shall flee every one to his 
own land.

turn Job_05_01 # Call now, if there be any that will answer thee; and to which of the saints wilt thou turn?

Turn Job_14_06 # Turn from him, that he may rest, till he shall accomplish, as an hireling, his day.

turn Job_23_13 # But he [is] in one [mind], and who can turn him? and [what] his soul desireth, even [that] 
he doeth.

turn Job_24_04 # They turn the needy out of the way: the poor of the earth hide themselves together.

turn Job_34_15 # All flesh shall perish together, and man shall turn again unto dust.

turn Joe_02_12 # Therefore also now, saith the LORD, turn ye [even] to me with all your heart, and with 
fasting, and with weeping, and with mourning:



turn Joe_02_13 # And rend your heart, and not your garments, and turn unto the LORD your God: for he 
[is] gracious and merciful, slow to anger, and of great kindness, and repenteth him of the evil.

turn Jon_03_08 # But let man and beast be covered with sackcloth, and cry mightily unto God: yea, let 
them turn every one from his evil way, and from the violence that [is] in their hands.

turn Jon_03_09 # Who can tell [if] God will turn and repent, and turn away from his fierce anger, that we 
perish not?

turn Jon_03_09 # Who can tell [if] God will turn and repent, and turn away from his fierce anger, that we 
perish not?

turn Jos_01_07 # Only be thou strong and very courageous, that thou mayest observe to do according to all 
the law, which Moses my servant commanded thee: turn not from it [to] the right hand or [to] the left, that 
thou mayest prosper whithersoever thou goest.

turn Jos_22_16 # Thus saith the whole congregation of the LORD, What trespass [is] this that ye have 
committed against the God of Israel, to turn away this day from following the LORD, in that ye have 
builded you an altar, that ye might rebel this day against the LORD?

turn Jos_22_18 # But that ye must turn away this day from following the LORD? and it will be, [seeing] ye 
rebel to day against the LORD, that to morrow he will be wroth with the whole congregation of Israel.

turn Jos_22_23 # That we have built us an altar to turn from following the LORD, or if to offer thereon 
burnt offering or meat offering, or if to offer peace offerings thereon, let the LORD himself require [it];

turn Jos_22_29 # God forbid that we should rebel against the LORD, and turn this day from following the 
LORD, to build an altar for burnt offerings, for meat offerings, or for sacrifices, beside the altar of the 
LORD our God that [is] before his tabernacle.

turn Jos_23_06 # Be ye therefore very courageous to keep and to do all that is written in the book of the law
of Moses, that ye turn not aside therefrom [to] the right hand or [to] the left;

turn Jos_24_20 # If ye forsake the LORD, and serve strange gods, then he will turn and do you hurt, and 
consume you, after that he hath done you good.

Turn Jud_04_18 # And Jael went out to meet Sisera, and said unto him, Turn in, my lord, turn in to me; 
fear not. And when he had turned in unto her into the tent, she covered him with a mantle.

turn Jud_04_18 # And Jael went out to meet Sisera, and said unto him, Turn in, my lord, turn in to me; fear
not. And when he had turned in unto her into the tent, she covered him with a mantle.

turn Jud_11_08 # And the elders of Gilead said unto Jephthah, Therefore we turn again to thee now, that 
thou mayest go with us, and fight against the children of Ammon, and be our head over all the inhabitants 
of Gilead.

turn Jud_19_11 # [And] when they [were] by Jebus, the day was far spent; and the servant said unto his 
master, Come, I pray thee, and let us turn in into this city of the Jebusites, and lodge in it.

turn Jud_19_12 # And his master said unto him, We will not turn aside hither into the city of a stranger, 
that [is] not of the children of Israel; we will pass over to Gibeah.

turn Jud_20_08 # And all the people arose as one man, saying, We will not any [of us] go to his tent, neither 
will we any [of us] turn into his house.



turn Lam_02_14 # Thy prophets have seen vain and foolish things for thee: and they have not discovered 
thine iniquity, to turn away thy captivity; but have seen for thee false burdens and causes of banishment.

turn Lam_03_35 # To turn aside the right of a man before the face of the most High,

turn Lam_03_40 # Let us search and try our ways, and turn again to the LORD.

Turn Lam_05_21 # Turn thou us unto thee, O LORD, and we shall be turned; renew our days as of old.

turn Lev_13_16 # Or if the raw flesh turn again, and be changed unto white, he shall come unto the priest;

Turn Lev_19_04 # Turn ye not unto idols, nor make to yourselves molten gods: I [am] the LORD your God.

turn Luk_01_16 # And many of the children of Israel shall he turn to the Lord their God.

turn Luk_01_17 # And he shall go before him in the spirit and power of Elias, to turn the hearts of the 
fathers to the children, and the disobedient to the wisdom of the just; to make ready a people prepared for 
the Lord.

turn Luk_10_06 # And if the son of peace be there, your peace shall rest upon it: if not, it shall turn to you 
again.

turn Luk_17_04 # And if he trespass against thee seven times in a day, and seven times in a day turn again 
to thee, saying, I repent; thou shalt forgive him.

turn Luk_21_13 # And it shall turn to you for a testimony.

turn Mal_02_06 # The law of truth was in his mouth, and iniquity was not found in his lips: he walked with 
me in peace and equity, and did turn many away from iniquity.

turn Mal_03_05 # And I will come near to you to judgment; and I will be a swift witness against the 
sorcerers, and against the adulterers, and against false swearers, and against those that oppress the hireling 
in [his] wages, the widow, and the fatherless, and that turn aside the stranger [from his right], and fear not 
me, saith the LORD of hosts.

turn Mal_04_06 # And he shall turn the heart of the fathers to the children, and the heart of the children to 
their fathers, lest I come and smite the earth with a curse.

turn Mar_13_16 # And let him that is in the field not turn back again for to take up his garment.

turn Mat_05_39 # But I say unto you, That ye resist not evil: but whosoever shall smite thee on thy right 
cheek, turn to him the other also.

turn Mat_05_42 # Give to him that asketh thee, and from him that would borrow of thee turn not thou 
away.

turn Mat_07_06 # Give not that which is holy unto the dogs, neither cast ye your pearls before swine, lest 
they trample them under their feet, and turn again and rend you.

turn Mic_07_19 # He will turn again, he will have compassion upon us; he will subdue our iniquities; and 
thou wilt cast all their sins into the depths of the sea.

turn Neh_01_09 # But [if] ye turn unto me, and keep my commandments, and do them; though there were 
of you cast out unto the uttermost part of the heaven, [yet] will I gather them from thence, and will bring 
them unto the place that I have chosen to set my name there.



turn Neh_04_04 # Hear, O our God; for we are despised: and turn their reproach upon their own head, and
give them for a prey in the land of captivity:

turn Neh_09_26 # Nevertheless they were disobedient, and rebelled against thee, and cast thy law behind 
their backs, and slew thy prophets which testified against them to turn them to thee, and they wrought 
great provocations.

turn Num_14_25 # [Now the Amalekites and the Canaanites dwelt in the valley.] To morrow turn you, and 
get you into the wilderness by the way of the Red sea.

turn Num_20_17 # Let us pass, I pray thee, through thy country: we will not pass through the fields, or 
through the vineyards, neither will we drink [of] the water of the wells: we will go by the king's [high] way, 
we will not turn to the right hand nor to the left, until we have passed thy borders.

turn Num_21_22 # Let me pass through thy land: we will not turn into the fields, or into the vineyards; we 
will not drink [of] the waters of the well: [but] we will go along by the king's [high] way, until we be past 
thy borders.

turn Num_22_23 # And the ass saw the angel of the LORD standing in the way, and his sword drawn in his 
hand: and the ass turned aside out of the way, and went into the field: and Balaam smote the ass, to turn 
her into the way.

turn Num_22_26 # And the angel of the LORD went further, and stood in a narrow place, where [was] no 
way to turn either to the right hand or to the left.

turn Num_32_15 # For if ye turn away from after him, he will yet again leave them in the wilderness; and 
ye shall destroy all this people.

turn Num_34_04 # And your border shall turn from the south to the ascent of Akrabbim, and pass on to 
Zin: and the going forth thereof shall be from the south to Kadeshbarnea, and shall go on to Hazaraddar, 
and pass on to Azmon:

turn Php_01_19 # For I know that this shall turn to my salvation through your prayer, and the supply of 
the Spirit of Jesus Christ,

Turn Pro_01_23 # Turn you at my reproof: behold, I will pour out my spirit unto you, I will make known 
my words unto you.

turn Pro_04_15 # Avoid it, pass not by it, turn from it, and pass away.

Turn Pro_04_27 # Turn not to the right hand nor to the left: remove thy foot from evil.

turn Pro_09_04 # Whoso [is] simple, let him turn in hither: [as for] him that wanteth understanding, she 
saith to him,

turn Pro_09_16 # Whoso [is] simple, let him turn in hither: and [as for] him that wanteth understanding, 
she saith to him,

turn Pro_24_18 # Lest the LORD see [it], and it displease him, and he turn away his wrath from him.

turn Pro_25_10 # Lest he that heareth [it] put thee to shame, and thine infamy turn not away.

turn Pro_29_08 # Scornful men bring a city into a snare: but wise [men] turn away wrath.



turn Psa_04_02 # O ye sons of men, how long [will ye turn] my glory into shame? [how long] will ye love 
vanity, [and] seek after leasing? Selah.

turn Psa_07_12 # If he turn not, he will whet his sword; he hath bent his bow, and made it ready.

turn Psa_101_03 # I will set no wicked thing before mine eyes: I hate the work of them that turn aside; [it] 
shall not cleave to me.

turn Psa_104_09 # Thou hast set a bound that they may not pass over; that they turn not again to cover the 
earth.

turn Psa_106_23 # Therefore he said that he would destroy them, had not Moses his chosen stood before 
him in the breach, to turn away his wrath, lest he should destroy [them].

Turn Psa_119_37 # Turn away mine eyes from beholding vanity; [and] quicken thou me in thy way.

Turn Psa_119_39 # Turn away my reproach which I fear: for thy judgments [are] good.

turn Psa_119_79 # Let those that fear thee turn unto me, and those that have known thy testimonies.

turn Psa_125_05 # As for such as turn aside unto their crooked ways, the LORD shall lead them forth with 
the workers of iniquity: [but] peace [shall be] upon Israel.

Turn Psa_126_04 # Turn again our captivity, O LORD, as the streams in the south.

turn Psa_132_10 # For thy servant David's sake turn not away the face of thine anointed.

turn Psa_132_11 # The LORD hath sworn [in] truth unto David; he will not turn from it; Of the fruit of thy
body will I set upon thy throne.

turn Psa_18_37 # I have pursued mine enemies, and overtaken them: neither did I turn again till they were 
consumed.

turn Psa_21_12 # Therefore shalt thou make them turn their back, [when] thou shalt make ready [thine 
arrows] upon thy strings against the face of them.

turn Psa_22_27 # All the ends of the world shall remember and turn unto the LORD: and all the kindreds 
of the nations shall worship before thee.

Turn Psa_25_16 # Turn thee unto me, and have mercy upon me; for I [am] desolate and afflicted.

turn Psa_40_04 # Blessed [is] that man that maketh the LORD his trust, and respecteth not the proud, nor 
such as turn aside to lies.

turn Psa_44_10 # Thou makest us to turn back from the enemy: and they which hate us spoil for 
themselves.

turn Psa_56_09 # When I cry [unto thee], then shall mine enemies turn back: this I know; for God [is] for 
me.

turn Psa_60_01 # To the chief Musician upon Shushaneduth, Michtam of David, to teach; when he strove 
with Aramnaharaim and with Aramzobah, when Joab returned, and smote of Edom in the valley of salt 
twelve thousand. O God, thou hast cast us off, thou hast scattered us, thou hast been displeased; O turn 
thyself to us again.



turn Psa_69_16 # Hear me, O LORD; for thy lovingkindness [is] good: turn unto me according to the 
multitude of thy tender mercies.

Turn Psa_80_03 # Turn us again, O God, and cause thy face to shine; and we shall be saved.

Turn Psa_80_07 # Turn us again, O God of hosts, and cause thy face to shine; and we shall be saved.

Turn Psa_80_19 # Turn us again, O LORD God of hosts, cause thy face to shine; and we shall be saved.

Turn Psa_85_04 # Turn us, O God of our salvation, and cause thine anger toward us to cease.

turn Psa_85_08 # I will hear what God the LORD will speak: for he will speak peace unto his people, and to
his saints: but let them not turn again to folly.

turn Psa_86_16 # O turn unto me, and have mercy upon me; give thy strength unto thy servant, and save 
the son of thine handmaid.

turn Rev_11_06 # These have power to shut heaven, that it rain not in the days of their prophecy: and have 
power over waters to turn them to blood, and to smite the earth with all plagues, as often as they will.

turn Rom_11_26 # And so all Israel shall be saved: as it is written, There shall come out of Sion the 
Deliverer, and shall turn away ungodliness from Jacob:

Turn Rut_01_11 # And Naomi said, Turn again, my daughters: why will ye go with me? [are] there yet [any 
more] sons in my womb, that they may be your husbands?

Turn Rut_01_12 # Turn again, my daughters, go [your way]; for I am too old to have an husband. If I 
should say, I have hope, [if] I should have an husband also to night, and should also bear sons;

turn Rut_04_01 # Then went Boaz up to the gate, and sat him down there: and, behold, the kinsman of 
whom Boaz spake came by; unto whom he said, Ho, such a one! turn aside, sit down here. And he turned 
aside, and sat down.

turn Son_02_17 # Until the day break, and the shadows flee away, turn, my beloved, and be thou like a roe 
or a young hart upon the mountains of Bether.

Turn Son_06_05 # Turn away thine eyes from me, for they have overcome me: thy hair [is] as a flock of 
goats that appear from Gilead.

turn Tit_01_14 # Not giving heed to Jewish fables, and commandments of men, that turn from the truth.

Turn Zec_01_03 # Therefore say thou unto them, Thus saith the LORD of hosts; Turn ye unto me, saith the 
LORD of hosts, and I will turn unto you, saith the LORD of hosts.

turn Zec_01_03 # Therefore say thou unto them, Thus saith the LORD of hosts; Turn ye unto me, saith the 
LORD of hosts, and I will turn unto you, saith the LORD of hosts.

Turn Zec_01_04 # Be ye not as your fathers, unto whom the former prophets have cried, saying, Thus saith 
the LORD of hosts; Turn ye now from your evil ways, and [from] your evil doings: but they did not hear, 
nor hearken unto me, saith the LORD.

Turn Zec_09_12 # Turn you to the strong hold, ye prisoners of hope: even to day do I declare [that] I will 
render double unto thee;

turn Zec_10_09 # And I will sow them among the people: and they shall remember me in far countries; and



they shall live with their children, and turn again.

turn Zec_13_07 # Awake, O sword, against my shepherd, and against the man [that is] my fellow, saith the 
LORD of hosts: smite the shepherd, and the sheep shall be scattered: and I will turn mine hand upon the 
little ones.

turn Zep_02_07 # And the coast shall be for the remnant of the house of Judah; they shall feed thereupon: 
in the houses of Ashkelon shall they lie down in the evening: for the LORD their God shall visit them, and 
turn away their captivity.

turn Zep_03_09 # For then will I turn to the people a pure language, that they may all call upon the name 
of the LORD, to serve him with one consent.

turned 1Ch_10_14 # And inquired not of the LORD: therefore he slew him, and turned the kingdom unto 
David the son of Jesse.

turned 1Ch_21_20 # And Ornan turned back, and saw the angel; and his four sons with him hid 
themselves. Now Ornan was threshing wheat.

turned 1Ki_02_15 # And he said, Thou knowest that the kingdom was mine, and [that] all Israel set their 
faces on me, that I should reign: howbeit the kingdom is turned about, and is become my brother's: for it 
was his from the LORD.

turned 1Ki_02_28 # Then tidings came to Joab: for Joab had turned after Adonijah, though he turned not 
after Absalom. And Joab fled unto the tabernacle of the LORD, and caught hold on the horns of the altar.

turned 1Ki_02_28 # Then tidings came to Joab: for Joab had turned after Adonijah, though he turned not 
after Absalom. And Joab fled unto the tabernacle of the LORD, and caught hold on the horns of the altar.

turned 1Ki_08_14 # And the king turned his face about, and blessed all the congregation of Israel: [and all 
the congregation of Israel stood;]

turned 1Ki_10_13 # And king Solomon gave unto the queen of Sheba all her desire, whatsoever she asked, 
beside [that] which Solomon gave her of his royal bounty. So she turned and went to her own country, she 
and her servants.

turned 1Ki_11_03 # And he had seven hundred wives, princesses, and three hundred concubines: and his 
wives turned away his heart.

turned 1Ki_11_04 # For it came to pass, when Solomon was old, [that] his wives turned away his heart after
other gods: and his heart was not perfect with the LORD his God, as [was] the heart of David his father.

turned 1Ki_11_09 # And the LORD was angry with Solomon, because his heart was turned from the LORD
God of Israel, which had appeared unto him twice,

turned 1Ki_15_05 # Because David did [that which was] right in the eyes of the LORD, and turned not 
aside from any [thing] that he commanded him all the days of his life, save only in the matter of Uriah the 
Hittite.

turned 1Ki_18_37 # Hear me, O LORD, hear me, that this people may know that thou [art] the LORD God,
and [that] thou hast turned their heart back again.

turned 1Ki_20_39 # And as the king passed by, he cried unto the king: and he said, Thy servant went out 
into the midst of the battle; and, behold, a man turned aside, and brought a man unto me, and said, Keep 
this man: if by any means he be missing, then shall thy life be for his life, or else thou shalt pay a talent of 



silver.

turned 1Ki_21_04 # And Ahab came into his house heavy and displeased because of the word which Naboth
the Jezreelite had spoken to him: for he had said, I will not give thee the inheritance of my fathers. And he 
laid him down upon his bed, and turned away his face, and would eat no bread.

turned 1Ki_22_32 # And it came to pass, when the captains of the chariots saw Jehoshaphat, that they said, 
Surely it [is] the king of Israel. And they turned aside to fight against him: and Jehoshaphat cried out.

turned 1Ki_22_33 # And it came to pass, when the captains of the chariots perceived that it [was] not the 
king of Israel, that they turned back from pursuing him.

turned 1Ki_22_43 # And he walked in all the ways of Asa his father; he turned not aside from it, doing [that
which was] right in the eyes of the LORD: nevertheless the high places were not taken away; [for] the 
people offered and burnt incense yet in the high places.

turned 1Sa_06_12 # And the kine took the straight way to the way of Bethshemesh, [and] went along the 
highway, lowing as they went, and turned not aside [to] the right hand or [to] the left; and the lords of the 
Philistines went after them unto the border of Bethshemesh.

turned 1Sa_08_03 # And his sons walked not in his ways, but turned aside after lucre, and took bribes, and 
perverted judgment.

turned 1Sa_10_06 # And the spirit of the LORD will come upon thee, and thou shalt prophesy with them, 
and shalt be turned into another man.

turned 1Sa_10_09 # And it was [so], that when he had turned his back to go from Samuel, God gave him 
another heart: and all those signs came to pass that day.

turned 1Sa_13_17 # And the spoilers came out of the camp of the Philistines in three companies: one 
company turned unto the way [that leadeth to] Ophrah, unto the land of Shual:

turned 1Sa_13_18 # And another company turned the way [to] Bethhoron: and another company turned 
[to] the way of the border that looketh to the valley of Zeboim toward the wilderness.

turned 1Sa_13_18 # And another company turned the way [to] Bethhoron: and another company turned 
[to] the way of the border that looketh to the valley of Zeboim toward the wilderness.

turned 1Sa_14_21 # Moreover the Hebrews [that] were with the Philistines before that time, which went up 
with them into the camp [from the country] round about, even they also [turned] to be with the Israelites 
that [were] with Saul and Jonathan.

turned 1Sa_14_47 # So Saul took the kingdom over Israel, and fought against all his enemies on every side, 
against Moab, and against the children of Ammon, and against Edom, and against the kings of Zobah, and 
against the Philistines: and whithersoever he turned himself, he vexed [them].

turned 1Sa_15_11 # It repenteth me that I have set up Saul [to be] king: for he is turned back from 
following me, and hath not performed my commandments. And it grieved Samuel; and he cried unto the 
LORD all night.

turned 1Sa_15_27 # And as Samuel turned about to go away, he laid hold upon the skirt of his mantle, and 
it rent.

turned 1Sa_15_31 # So Samuel turned again after Saul; and Saul worshipped the LORD.



turned 1Sa_17_30 # And he turned from him toward another, and spake after the same manner: and the 
people answered him again after the former manner.

turned 1Sa_22_18 # And the king said to Doeg, Turn thou, and fall upon the priests. And Doeg the Edomite 
turned, and he fell upon the priests, and slew on that day fourscore and five persons that did wear a linen 
ephod.

turned 1Sa_25_12 # So David's young men turned their way, and went again, and came and told him all 
those sayings.

turned 1Th_01_09 # For they themselves show of us what manner of entering in we had unto you, and how 
ye turned to God from idols to serve the living and true God;

turned 1Ti_01_06 # From which some having swerved have turned aside unto vain jangling;

turned 1Ti_05_15 # For some are already turned aside after Satan.

turned 2Ch_06_03 # And the king turned his face, and blessed the whole congregation of Israel: and all the 
congregation of Israel stood.

turned 2Ch_09_12 # And king Solomon gave to the queen of Sheba all her desire, whatsoever she asked, 
beside [that] which she had brought unto the king. So she turned, and went away to her own land, she and 
her servants.

turned 2Ch_12_12 # And when he humbled himself, the wrath of the LORD turned from him, that he 
would not destroy [him] altogether: and also in Judah things went well.

turned 2Ch_18_32 # For it came to pass, that, when the captains of the chariots perceived that it was not 
the king of Israel, they turned back again from pursuing him.

turned 2Ch_20_10 # And now, behold, the children of Ammon and Moab and mount Seir, whom thou 
wouldest not let Israel invade, when they came out of the land of Egypt, but they turned from them, and 
destroyed them not;

turned 2Ch_29_06 # For our fathers have trespassed, and done [that which was] evil in the eyes of the 
LORD our God, and have forsaken him, and have turned away their faces from the habitation of the 
LORD, and turned [their] backs.

turned 2Ch_29_06 # For our fathers have trespassed, and done [that which was] evil in the eyes of the 
LORD our God, and have forsaken him, and have turned away their faces from the habitation of the 
LORD, and turned [their] backs.

turned 2Ch_36_04 # And the king of Egypt made Eliakim his brother king over Judah and Jerusalem, and 
turned his name to Jehoiakim. And Necho took Jehoahaz his brother, and carried him to Egypt.

turned 2Ki_01_05 # And when the messengers turned back unto him, he said unto them, Why are ye now 
turned back?

turned 2Ki_01_05 # And when the messengers turned back unto him, he said unto them, Why are ye now 
turned back?

turned 2Ki_02_24 # And he turned back, and looked on them, and cursed them in the name of the LORD. 
And there came forth two she bears out of the wood, and tare forty and two children of them.

turned 2Ki_04_08 # And it fell on a day, that Elisha passed to Shunem, where [was] a great woman; and she



constrained him to eat bread. And [so] it was, [that] as oft as he passed by, he turned in thither to eat bread.

turned 2Ki_04_11 # And it fell on a day, that he came thither, and he turned into the chamber, and lay 
there.

turned 2Ki_05_12 # [Are] not Abana and Pharpar, rivers of Damascus, better than all the waters of Israel? 
may I not wash in them, and be clean? So he turned and went away in a rage.

turned 2Ki_05_26 # And he said unto him, Went not mine heart [with thee], when the man turned again 
from his chariot to meet thee? [Is it] a time to receive money, and to receive garments, and oliveyards, and 
vineyards, and sheep, and oxen, and menservants, and maidservants?

turned 2Ki_09_23 # And Joram turned his hands, and fled, and said to Ahaziah, [There is] treachery, O 
Ahaziah.

turned 2Ki_15_20 # And Menahem exacted the money of Israel, [even] of all the mighty men of wealth, of 
each man fifty shekels of silver, to give to the king of Assyria. So the king of Assyria turned back, and 
stayed not there in the land.

turned 2Ki_16_18 # And the covert for the sabbath that they had built in the house, and the king's entry 
without, turned he from the house of the LORD for the king of Assyria.

turned 2Ki_20_02 # Then he turned his face to the wall, and prayed unto the LORD, saying,

turned 2Ki_22_02 # And he did [that which was] right in the sight of the LORD, and walked in all the way 
of David his father, and turned not aside to the right hand or to the left.

turned 2Ki_23_16 # And as Josiah turned himself, he spied the sepulchres that [were] there in the mount, 
and sent, and took the bones out of the sepulchres, and burned [them] upon the altar, and polluted it, 
according to the word of the LORD which the man of God proclaimed, who proclaimed these words.

turned 2Ki_23_25 # And like unto him was there no king before him, that turned to the LORD with all his 
heart, and with all his soul, and with all his might, according to all the law of Moses; neither after him arose
there [any] like him.

turned 2Ki_23_26 # Notwithstanding the LORD turned not from the fierceness of his great wrath, 
wherewith his anger was kindled against Judah, because of all the provocations that Manasseh had 
provoked him withal.

turned 2Ki_23_34 # And Pharaohnechoh made Eliakim the son of Josiah king in the room of Josiah his 
father, and turned his name to Jehoiakim, and took Jehoahaz away: and he came to Egypt, and died there.

turned 2Ki_24_01 # In his days Nebuchadnezzar king of Babylon came up, and Jehoiakim became his 
servant three years: then he turned and rebelled against him.

turned 2Pe_02_22 # But it is happened unto them according to the true proverb, The dog [is] turned to his 
own vomit again; and the sow that was washed to her wallowing in the mire.

turned 2Sa_01_22 # From the blood of the slain, from the fat of the mighty, the bow of Jonathan turned not 
back, and the sword of Saul returned not empty.

turned 2Sa_02_19 # And Asahel pursued after Abner; and in going he turned not to the right hand nor to 
the left from following Abner.

turned 2Sa_18_30 # And the king said [unto him], Turn aside, [and] stand here. And he turned aside, and 



stood still.

turned 2Sa_19_02 # And the victory that day was [turned] into mourning unto all the people: for the people
heard say that day how the king was grieved for his son.

turned 2Sa_22_38 # I have pursued mine enemies, and destroyed them; and turned not again until I had 
consumed them.

turned 2Ti_01_15 # This thou knowest, that all they which are in Asia be turned away from me; of whom 
are Phygellus and Hermogenes.

turned 2Ti_04_04 # And they shall turn away [their] ears from the truth, and shall be turned unto fables.

turned Act_02_20 # The sun shall be turned into darkness, and the moon into blood, before that great and 
notable day of the Lord come:

turned Act_07_39 # To whom our fathers would not obey, but thrust [him] from them, and in their hearts 
turned back again into Egypt,

turned Act_07_42 # Then God turned, and gave them up to worship the host of heaven; as it is written in 
the book of the prophets, O ye house of Israel, have ye offered to me slain beasts and sacrifices [by the space
of] forty years in the wilderness?

turned Act_09_35 # And all that dwelt at Lydda and Saron saw him, and turned to the Lord.

turned Act_11_21 # And the hand of the Lord was with them: and a great number believed, and turned 
unto the Lord.

turned Act_15_19 # Wherefore my sentence is, that we trouble not them, which from among the Gentiles 
are turned to God:

turned Act_16_18 # And this did she many days. But Paul, being grieved, turned and said to the spirit, I 
command thee in the name of Jesus Christ to come out of her. And he came out the same hour.

turned Act_17_06 # And when they found them not, they drew Jason and certain brethren unto the rulers 
of the city, crying, These that have turned the world upside down are come hither also;

turned Act_19_26 # Moreover ye see and hear, that not alone at Ephesus, but almost throughout all Asia, 
this Paul hath persuaded and turned away much people, saying that they be no gods, which are made with 
hands:

turned Amo_06_12 # Shall horses run upon the rock? will [one] plow [there] with oxen? for ye have turned 
judgment into gall, and the fruit of righteousness into hemlock:

turned Dan_09_16 # O Lord, according to all thy righteousness, I beseech thee, let thine anger and thy fury 
be turned away from thy city Jerusalem, thy holy mountain: because for our sins, and for the iniquities of 
our fathers, Jerusalem and thy people [are become] a reproach to all [that are] about us.

turned Dan_10_08 # Therefore I was left alone, and saw this great vision, and there remained no strength in
me: for my comeliness was turned in me into corruption, and I retained no strength.

turned Dan_10_16 # And, behold, [one] like the similitude of the sons of men touched my lips: then I 
opened my mouth, and spake, and said unto him that stood before me, O my lord, by the vision my sorrows 
are turned upon me, and I have retained no strength.



turned Deu_01_24 # And they turned and went up into the mountain, and came unto the valley of Eshcol, 
and searched it out.

turned Deu_02_01 # Then we turned, and took our journey into the wilderness by the way of the Red sea, 
as the LORD spake unto me: and we compassed mount Seir many days.

turned Deu_02_08 # And when we passed by from our brethren the children of Esau, which dwelt in Seir, 
through the way of the plain from Elath, and from Eziongaber, we turned and passed by the way of the 
wilderness of Moab.

turned Deu_03_01 # Then we turned, and went up the way to Bashan: and Og the king of Bashan came out 
against us, he and all his people, to battle at Edrei.

turned Deu_09_12 # And the LORD said unto me, Arise, get thee down quickly from hence; for thy people 
which thou hast brought forth out of Egypt have corrupted [themselves]; they are quickly turned aside out 
of the way which I commanded them; they have made them a molten image.

turned Deu_09_15 # So I turned and came down from the mount, and the mount burned with fire: and the 
two tables of the covenant [were] in my two hands.

turned Deu_09_16 # And I looked, and, behold, ye had sinned against the LORD your God, [and] had made
you a molten calf: ye had turned aside quickly out of the way which the LORD had commanded you.

turned Deu_10_05 # And I turned myself and came down from the mount, and put the tables in the ark 
which I had made; and there they be, as the LORD commanded me.

turned Deu_23_05 # Nevertheless the LORD thy God would not hearken unto Balaam; but the LORD thy 
God turned the curse into a blessing unto thee, because the LORD thy God loved thee.

turned Deu_31_18 # And I will surely hide my face in that day for all the evils which they shall have 
wrought, in that they are turned unto other gods.

turned Ecc_02_12 # And I turned myself to behold wisdom, and madness, and folly: for what [can] the man
[do] that cometh after the king? [even] that which hath been already done.

turned Est_09_01 # Now in the twelfth month, that [is], the month Adar, on the thirteenth day of the same, 
when the king's commandment and his decree drew near to be put in execution, in the day that the enemies 
of the Jews hoped to have power over them, [though it was turned to the contrary, that the Jews had rule 
over them that hated them;]

turned Est_09_22 # As the days wherein the Jews rested from their enemies, and the month which was 
turned unto them from sorrow to joy, and from mourning into a good day: that they should make them 
days of feasting and joy, and of sending portions one to another, and gifts to the poor.

turned Exo_03_04 # And when the LORD saw that he turned aside to see, God called unto him out of the 
midst of the bush, and said, Moses, Moses. And he said, Here [am] I.

turned Exo_04_07 # And he said, Put thine hand into thy bosom again. And he put his hand into his bosom 
again; and plucked it out of his bosom, and, behold, it was turned again as his [other] flesh.

turned Exo_07_15 # Get thee unto Pharaoh in the morning; lo, he goeth out unto the water; and thou shalt 
stand by the river's brink against he come; and the rod which was turned to a serpent shalt thou take in 
thine hand.

turned Exo_07_17 # Thus saith the LORD, In this thou shalt know that I [am] the LORD: behold, I will 



smite with the rod that [is] in mine hand upon the waters which [are] in the river, and they shall be turned 
to blood.

turned Exo_07_20 # And Moses and Aaron did so, as the LORD commanded; and he lifted up the rod, and 
smote the waters that [were] in the river, in the sight of Pharaoh, and in the sight of his servants; and all the
waters that [were] in the river were turned to blood.

turned Exo_07_23 # And Pharaoh turned and went into his house, neither did he set his heart to this also.

turned Exo_10_06 # And they shall fill thy houses, and the houses of all thy servants, and the houses of all 
the Egyptians; which neither thy fathers, nor thy fathers' fathers have seen, since the day that they were 
upon the earth unto this day. And he turned himself, and went out from Pharaoh.

turned Exo_10_19 # And the LORD turned a mighty strong west wind, which took away the locusts, and 
cast them into the Red sea; there remained not one locust in all the coasts of Egypt.

turned Exo_14_05 # And it was told the king of Egypt that the people fled: and the heart of Pharaoh and of 
his servants was turned against the people, and they said, Why have we done this, that we have let Israel go 
from serving us?

turned Exo_32_08 # They have turned aside quickly out of the way which I commanded them: they have 
made them a molten calf, and have worshipped it, and have sacrificed thereunto, and said, These [be] thy 
gods, O Israel, which have brought thee up out of the land of Egypt.

turned Exo_32_15 # And Moses turned, and went down from the mount, and the two tables of the 
testimony [were] in his hand: the tables [were] written on both their sides; on the one side and on the other 
[were] they written.

turned Exo_33_11 # And the LORD spake unto Moses face to face, as a man speaketh unto his friend. And 
he turned again into the camp: but his servant Joshua, the son of Nun, a young man, departed not out of 
the tabernacle.

turned Eze_01_09 # Their wings [were] joined one to another; they turned not when they went; they went 
every one straight forward.

turned Eze_01_12 # And they went every one straight forward: whither the spirit was to go, they went; 
[and] they turned not when they went.

turned Eze_01_17 # When they went, they went upon their four sides: [and] they turned not when they 
went.

turned Eze_10_11 # When they went, they went upon their four sides; they turned not as they went, but to 
the place whither the head looked they followed it; they turned not as they went.

turned Eze_10_11 # When they went, they went upon their four sides; they turned not as they went, but to 
the place whither the head looked they followed it; they turned not as they went.

turned Eze_10_16 # And when the cherubims went, the wheels went by them: and when the cherubims 
lifted up their wings to mount up from the earth, the same wheels also turned not from beside them.

turned Eze_17_06 # And it grew, and became a spreading vine of low stature, whose branches turned 
toward him, and the roots thereof were under him: so it became a vine, and brought forth branches, and 
shot forth sprigs.

turned Eze_26_02 # Son of man, because that Tyrus hath said against Jerusalem, Aha, she is broken [that 



was] the gates of the people: she is turned unto me: I shall be replenished, [now] she is laid waste:

turned Eze_42_19 # He turned about to the west side, [and] measured five hundred reeds with the 
measuring reed.

turned Ezr_06_22 # And kept the feast of unleavened bread seven days with joy: for the LORD had made 
them joyful, and turned the heart of the king of Assyria unto them, to strengthen their hands in the work of
the house of God, the God of Israel.

turned Ezr_10_14 # Let now our rulers of all the congregation stand, and let all them which have taken 
strange wives in our cities come at appointed times, and with them the elders of every city, and the judges 
thereof, until the fierce wrath of our God for this matter be turned from us.

turned Gen_03_24 # So he drove out the man; and he placed at the east of the garden of Eden Cherubims, 
and a flaming sword which turned every way, to keep the way of the tree of life.

turned Gen_18_22 # And the men turned their faces from thence, and went toward Sodom: but Abraham 
stood yet before the LORD.

turned Gen_19_03 # And he pressed upon them greatly; and they turned in unto him, and entered into his 
house; and he made them a feast, and did bake unleavened bread, and they did eat.

turned Gen_38_01 # And it came to pass at that time, that Judah went down from his brethren, and turned 
in to a certain Adullamite, whose name [was] Hirah.

turned Gen_38_16 # And he turned unto her by the way, and said, Go to, I pray thee, let me come in unto 
thee; [for he knew not that she [was] his daughter in law.] And she said, What wilt thou give me, that thou 
mayest come in unto me?

turned Gen_42_24 # And he turned himself about from them, and wept; and returned to them again, and 
communed with them, and took from them Simeon, and bound him before their eyes.

turned Hab_02_16 # Thou art filled with shame for glory: drink thou also, and let thy foreskin be 
uncovered: the cup of the LORD'S right hand shall be turned unto thee, and shameful spewing [shall be] on
thy glory.

turned Hag_02_17 # I smote you with blasting and with mildew and with hail in all the labours of your 
hands; yet ye [turned] not to me, saith the LORD.

turned Heb_11_34 # Quenched the violence of fire, escaped the edge of the sword, out of weakness were 
made strong, waxed valiant in fight, turned to flight the armies of the aliens.

turned Heb_12_13 # And make straight paths for your feet, lest that which is lame be turned out of the 
way; but let it rather be healed.

turned Hos_07_08 # Ephraim, he hath mixed himself among the people; Ephraim is a cake not turned.

turned Hos_11_08 # How shall I give thee up, Ephraim? [how] shall I deliver thee, Israel? how shall I make 
thee as Admah? [how] shall I set thee as Zeboim? mine heart is turned within me, my repentings are 
kindled together.

turned Hos_14_04 # I will heal their backsliding, I will love them freely: for mine anger is turned away 
from him.

turned Isa_05_25 # Therefore is the anger of the LORD kindled against his people, and he hath stretched 



forth his hand against them, and hath smitten them: and the hills did tremble, and their carcases [were] 
torn in the midst of the streets. For all this his anger is not turned away, but his hand [is] stretched out still.

turned Isa_09_12 # The Syrians before, and the Philistines behind; and they shall devour Israel with open 
mouth. For all this his anger is not turned away, but his hand [is] stretched out still.

turned Isa_09_17 # Therefore the Lord shall have no joy in their young men, neither shall have mercy on 
their fatherless and widows: for every one [is] an hypocrite and an evildoer, and every mouth speaketh 
folly. For all this his anger is not turned away, but his hand [is] stretched out still.

turned Isa_09_21 # Manasseh, Ephraim; and Ephraim, Manasseh: [and] they together [shall be] against 
Judah. For all this his anger is not turned away, but his hand [is] stretched out still.

turned Isa_10_04 # Without me they shall bow down under the prisoners, and they shall fall under the 
slain. For all this his anger is not turned away, but his hand [is] stretched out still.

turned Isa_12_01 # And in that day thou shalt say, O LORD, I will praise thee: though thou wast angry 
with me, thine anger is turned away, and thou comfortedst me.

turned Isa_21_04 # My heart panted, fearfulness affrighted me: the night of my pleasure hath he turned 
into fear unto me.

turned Isa_28_27 # For the fitches are not threshed with a threshing instrument, neither is a cart wheel 
turned about upon the cummin; but the fitches are beaten out with a staff, and the cummin with a rod.

turned Isa_29_17 # [Is] it not yet a very little while, and Lebanon shall be turned into a fruitful field, and 
the fruitful field shall be esteemed as a forest?

turned Isa_34_09 # And the streams thereof shall be turned into pitch, and the dust thereof into brimstone, 
and the land thereof shall become burning pitch.

turned Isa_38_02 # Then Hezekiah turned his face toward the wall, and prayed unto the LORD,

turned Isa_42_17 # They shall be turned back, they shall be greatly ashamed, that trust in graven images, 
that say to the molten images, Ye [are] our gods.

turned Isa_44_20 # He feedeth on ashes: a deceived heart hath turned him aside, that he cannot deliver his 
soul, nor say, [Is there] not a lie in my right hand?

turned Isa_50_05 # The Lord GOD hath opened mine ear, and I was not rebellious, neither turned away 
back.

turned Isa_53_06 # All we like sheep have gone astray; we have turned every one to his own way; and the 
LORD hath laid on him the iniquity of us all.

turned Isa_59_14 # And judgment is turned away backward, and justice standeth afar off: for truth is 
fallen in the street, and equity cannot enter.

turned Isa_63_10 # But they rebelled, and vexed his holy Spirit: therefore he was turned to be their enemy, 
[and] he fought against them.

turned Jam_03_04 # Behold also the ships, which though [they be] so great, and [are] driven of fierce winds,
yet are they turned about with a very small helm, whithersoever the governor listeth.

turned Jam_04_09 # Be afflicted, and mourn, and weep: let your laughter be turned to mourning, and 



[your] joy to heaviness.

turned Jer_02_21 # Yet I had planted thee a noble vine, wholly a right seed: how then art thou turned into 
the degenerate plant of a strange vine unto me?

turned Jer_02_27 # Saying to a stock, Thou [art] my father; and to a stone, Thou hast brought me forth: for
they have turned [their] back unto me, and not [their] face: but in the time of their trouble they will say, 
Arise, and save us.

turned Jer_03_10 # And yet for all this her treacherous sister Judah hath not turned unto me with her 
whole heart, but feignedly, saith the LORD.

turned Jer_04_08 # For this gird you with sackcloth, lament and howl: for the fierce anger of the LORD is 
not turned back from us.

turned Jer_05_25 # Your iniquities have turned away these [things], and your sins have withholden good 
[things] from you.

turned Jer_06_12 # And their houses shall be turned unto others, [with their] fields and wives together: for 
I will stretch out my hand upon the inhabitants of the land, saith the LORD.

turned Jer_08_06 # I hearkened and heard, [but] they spake not aright: no man repented him of his 
wickedness, saying, What have I done? every one turned to his course, as the horse rusheth into the battle.

turned Jer_11_10 # They are turned back to the iniquities of their forefathers, which refused to hear my 
words; and they went after other gods to serve them: the house of Israel and the house of Judah have 
broken my covenant which I made with their fathers.

turned Jer_23_22 # But if they had stood in my counsel, and had caused my people to hear my words, then 
they should have turned them from their evil way, and from the evil of their doings.

turned Jer_30_06 # Ask ye now, and see whether a man doth travail with child? wherefore do I see every 
man with his hands on his loins, as a woman in travail, and all faces are turned into paleness?

turned Jer_31_18 # I have surely heard Ephraim bemoaning himself [thus]; Thou hast chastised me, and I 
was chastised, as a bullock unaccustomed [to the yoke]: turn thou me, and I shall be turned; for thou [art] 
the LORD my God.

turned Jer_31_19 # Surely after that I was turned, I repented; and after that I was instructed, I smote upon
[my] thigh: I was ashamed, yea, even confounded, because I did bear the reproach of my youth.

turned Jer_32_33 # And they have turned unto me the back, and not the face: though I taught them, rising 
up early and teaching [them], yet they have not hearkened to receive instruction.

turned Jer_34_11 # But afterward they turned, and caused the servants and the handmaids, whom they had
let go free, to return, and brought them into subjection for servants and for handmaids.

turned Jer_34_15 # And ye were now turned, and had done right in my sight, in proclaiming liberty every 
man to his neighbour; and ye had made a covenant before me in the house which is called by my name:

turned Jer_34_16 # But ye turned and polluted my name, and caused every man his servant, and every man
his handmaid, whom he had set at liberty at their pleasure, to return, and brought them into subjection, to 
be unto you for servants and for handmaids.

turned Jer_38_22 # And, behold, all the women that are left in the king of Judah's house [shall be] brought 



forth to the king of Babylon's princes, and those [women] shall say, Thy friends have set thee on, and have 
prevailed against thee: thy feet are sunk in the mire, [and] they are turned away back.

turned Jer_46_05 # Wherefore have I seen them dismayed [and] turned away back? and their mighty ones 
are beaten down, and are fled apace, and look not back: [for] fear [was] round about, saith the LORD.

turned Jer_46_21 # Also her hired men [are] in the midst of her like fatted bullocks; for they also are 
turned back, [and] are fled away together: they did not stand, because the day of their calamity was come 
upon them, [and] the time of their visitation.

turned Jer_48_39 # They shall howl, [saying], How is it broken down! how hath Moab turned the back with
shame! so shall Moab be a derision and a dismaying to all them about him.

turned Jer_50_06 # My people hath been lost sheep: their shepherds have caused them to go astray, they 
have turned them away [on] the mountains: they have gone from mountain to hill, they have forgotten their
restingplace.

turned Job_06_18 # The paths of their way are turned aside; they go to nothing, and perish.

turned Job_16_11 # God hath delivered me to the ungodly, and turned me over into the hands of the 
wicked.

turned Job_19_19 # All my inward friends abhorred me: and they whom I loved are turned against me.

turned Job_20_14 # [Yet] his meat in his bowels is turned, [it is] the gall of asps within him.

turned Job_28_05 # [As for] the earth, out of it cometh bread: and under it is turned up as it were fire.

turned Job_30_15 # Terrors are turned upon me: they pursue my soul as the wind: and my welfare passeth 
away as a cloud.

turned Job_30_31 # My harp also is [turned] to mourning, and my organ into the voice of them that weep.

turned Job_31_07 # If my step hath turned out of the way, and mine heart walked after mine eyes, and if 
any blot hath cleaved to mine hands;

turned Job_34_27 # Because they turned back from him, and would not consider any of his ways:

turned Job_37_12 # And it is turned round about by his counsels: that they may do whatsoever he 
commandeth them upon the face of the world in the earth.

turned Job_38_14 # It is turned as clay [to] the seal; and they stand as a garment.

turned Job_41_22 # In his neck remaineth strength, and sorrow is turned into joy before him.

turned Job_41_28 # The arrow cannot make him flee: slingstones are turned with him into stubble.

turned Job_42_10 # And the LORD turned the captivity of Job, when he prayed for his friends: also the 
LORD gave Job twice as much as he had before.

turned Joe_02_31 # The sun shall be turned into darkness, and the moon into blood, before the great and 
the terrible day of the LORD come.

turned Joh_01_38 # Then Jesus turned, and saw them following, and saith unto them, What seek ye? They 
said unto him, Rabbi, [which is to say, being interpreted, Master,] where dwellest thou?



turned Joh_16_20 # Verily, verily, I say unto you, That ye shall weep and lament, but the world shall 
rejoice: and ye shall be sorrowful, but your sorrow shall be turned into joy.

turned Joh_20_14 # And when she had thus said, she turned herself back, and saw Jesus standing, and 
knew not that it was Jesus.

turned Joh_20_16 # Jesus saith unto her, Mary. She turned herself, and saith unto him, Rabboni; which is 
to say, Master.

turned Jon_03_10 # And God saw their works, that they turned from their evil way; and God repented of 
the evil, that he had said that he would do unto them; and he did [it] not.

turned Jos_07_12 # Therefore the children of Israel could not stand before their enemies, [but] turned 
[their] backs before their enemies, because they were accursed: neither will I be with you any more, except 
ye destroy the accursed from among you.

turned Jos_07_26 # And they raised over him a great heap of stones unto this day. So the LORD turned 
from the fierceness of his anger. Wherefore the name of that place was called, The valley of Achor, unto this
day.

turned Jos_08_20 # And when the men of Ai looked behind them, they saw, and, behold, the smoke of the 
city ascended up to heaven, and they had no power to flee this way or that way: and the people that fled to 
the wilderness turned back upon the pursuers.

turned Jos_08_21 # And when Joshua and all Israel saw that the ambush had taken the city, and that the 
smoke of the city ascended, then they turned again, and slew the men of Ai.

turned Jos_11_10 # And Joshua at that time turned back, and took Hazor, and smote the king thereof with 
the sword: for Hazor beforetime was the head of all those kingdoms.

turned Jos_19_12 # And turned from Sarid eastward toward the sunrising unto the border of 
Chislothtabor, and then goeth out to Daberath, and goeth up to Japhia.

turned Jud_02_17 # And yet they would not hearken unto their judges, but they went a whoring after other
gods, and bowed themselves unto them: they turned quickly out of the way which their fathers walked in, 
obeying the commandments of the LORD; [but] they did not so.

turned Jud_03_19 # But he himself turned again from the quarries that [were] by Gilgal, and said, I have a 
secret errand unto thee, O king: who said, Keep silence. And all that stood by him went out from him.

turned Jud_04_18 # And Jael went out to meet Sisera, and said unto him, Turn in, my lord, turn in to me; 
fear not. And when he had turned in unto her into the tent, she covered him with a mantle.

turned Jud_08_33 # And it came to pass, as soon as Gideon was dead, that the children of Israel turned 
again, and went a whoring after Baalim, and made Baalberith their god.

turned Jud_14_08 # And after a time he returned to take her, and he turned aside to see the carcase of the 
lion: and, behold, [there was] a swarm of bees and honey in the carcase of the lion.

turned Jud_15_04 # And Samson went and caught three hundred foxes, and took firebrands, and turned 
tail to tail, and put a firebrand in the midst between two tails.

turned Jud_18_03 # When they [were] by the house of Micah, they knew the voice of the young man the 
Levite: and they turned in thither, and said unto him, Who brought thee hither? and what makest thou in 



this [place]? and what hast thou here?

turned Jud_18_15 # And they turned thitherward, and came to the house of the young man the Levite, 
[even] unto the house of Micah, and saluted him.

turned Jud_18_21 # So they turned and departed, and put the little ones and the cattle and the carriage 
before them.

turned Jud_18_23 # And they cried unto the children of Dan. And they turned their faces, and said unto 
Micah, What aileth thee, that thou comest with such a company?

turned Jud_18_26 # And the children of Dan went their way: and when Micah saw that they [were] too 
strong for him, he turned and went back unto his house.

turned Jud_19_15 # And they turned aside thither, to go in [and] to lodge in Gibeah: and when he went in, 
he sat him down in a street of the city: for [there was] no man that took them into his house to lodging.

turned Jud_20_41 # And when the men of Israel turned again, the men of Benjamin were amazed: for they 
saw that evil was come upon them.

turned Jud_20_42 # Therefore they turned [their backs] before the men of Israel unto the way of the 
wilderness; but the battle overtook them; and them which [came] out of the cities they destroyed in the 
midst of them.

turned Jud_20_45 # And they turned and fled toward the wilderness unto the rock of Rimmon: and they 
gleaned of them in the highways five thousand men; and pursued hard after them unto Gidom, and slew 
two thousand men of them.

turned Jud_20_47 # But six hundred men turned and fled to the wilderness unto the rock Rimmon, and 
abode in the rock Rimmon four months.

turned Jud_20_48 # And the men of Israel turned again upon the children of Benjamin, and smote them 
with the edge of the sword, as well the men of [every] city, as the beast, and all that came to hand: also they 
set on fire all the cities that they came to.

turned Lam_01_13 # From above hath he sent fire into my bones, and it prevaileth against them: he hath 
spread a net for my feet, he hath turned me back: he hath made me desolate [and] faint all the day.

turned Lam_01_20 # Behold, O LORD; for I [am] in distress: my bowels are troubled; mine heart is turned
within me; for I have grievously rebelled: abroad the sword bereaveth, at home [there is] as death.

turned Lam_03_03 # Surely against me is he turned; he turneth his hand [against me] all the day.

turned Lam_03_11 # He hath turned aside my ways, and pulled me in pieces: he hath made me desolate.

turned Lam_05_02 # Our inheritance is turned to strangers, our houses to aliens.

turned Lam_05_15 # The joy of our heart is ceased; our dance is turned into mourning.

turned Lam_05_21 # Turn thou us unto thee, O LORD, and we shall be turned; renew our days as of old.

turned Lev_13_03 # And the priest shall look on the plague in the skin of the flesh: and [when] the hair in 
the plague is turned white, and the plague in sight [be] deeper than the skin of his flesh, it [is] a plague of 
leprosy: and the priest shall look on him, and pronounce him unclean.



turned Lev_13_04 # If the bright spot [be] white in the skin of his flesh, and in sight [be] not deeper than 
the skin, and the hair thereof be not turned white; then the priest shall shut up [him that hath] the plague 
seven days:

turned Lev_13_10 # And the priest shall see [him]: and, behold, [if] the rising [be] white in the skin, and it 
have turned the hair white, and [there be] quick raw flesh in the rising;

turned Lev_13_13 # Then the priest shall consider: and, behold, [if] the leprosy have covered all his flesh, 
he shall pronounce [him] clean [that hath] the plague: it is all turned white: he [is] clean.

turned Lev_13_17 # And the priest shall see him: and, behold, [if] the plague be turned into white; then the 
priest shall pronounce [him] clean [that hath] the plague: he [is] clean.

turned Lev_13_20 # And if, when the priest seeth it, behold, it [be] in sight lower than the skin, and the hair
thereof be turned white; the priest shall pronounce him unclean: it [is] a plague of leprosy broken out of the
boil.

turned Lev_13_25 # Then the priest shall look upon it: and, behold, [if] the hair in the bright spot be turned
white, and it [be in] sight deeper than the skin; it [is] a leprosy broken out of the burning: wherefore the 
priest shall pronounce him unclean: it [is] the plague of leprosy.

turned Luk_02_45 # And when they found him not, they turned back again to Jerusalem, seeking him.

turned Luk_07_09 # When Jesus heard these things, he marvelled at him, and turned him about, and said 
unto the people that followed him, I say unto you, I have not found so great faith, no, not in Israel.

turned Luk_07_44 # And he turned to the woman, and said unto Simon, Seest thou this woman? I entered 
into thine house, thou gavest me no water for my feet: but she hath washed my feet with tears, and wiped 
[them] with the hairs of her head.

turned Luk_09_55 # But he turned, and rebuked them, and said, Ye know not what manner of spirit ye are 
of.

turned Luk_10_23 # And he turned him unto [his] disciples, and said privately, Blessed [are] the eyes which
see the things that ye see:

turned Luk_14_25 # And there went great multitudes with him: and he turned, and said unto them,

turned Luk_17_15 # And one of them, when he saw that he was healed, turned back, and with a loud voice 
glorified God,

turned Luk_22_61 # And the Lord turned, and looked upon Peter. And Peter remembered the word of the 
Lord, how he had said unto him, Before the cock crow, thou shalt deny me thrice.

turned Mar_05_30 # And Jesus, immediately knowing in himself that virtue had gone out of him, turned 
him about in the press, and said, Who touched my clothes?

turned Mar_08_33 # But when he had turned about and looked on his disciples, he rebuked Peter, saying, 
Get thee behind me, Satan: for thou savourest not the things that be of God, but the things that be of men.

turned Mat_02_22 # But when he heard that Archelaus did reign in Judaea in the room of his father Herod,
he was afraid to go thither: notwithstanding, being warned of God in a dream, he turned aside into the 
parts of Galilee:

turned Mat_09_22 # But Jesus turned him about, and when he saw her, he said, Daughter, be of good 



comfort; thy faith hath made thee whole. And the woman was made whole from that hour.

turned Mat_16_23 # But he turned, and said unto Peter, Get thee behind me, Satan: thou art an offence 
unto me: for thou savourest not the things that be of God, but those that be of men.

turned Nah_02_02 # For the LORD hath turned away the excellency of Jacob, as the excellency of Israel: 
for the emptiers have emptied them out, and marred their vine branches.

turned Neh_02_15 # Then went I up in the night by the brook, and viewed the wall, and turned back, and 
entered by the gate of the valley, and [so] returned.

turned Neh_09_35 # For they have not served thee in their kingdom, and in thy great goodness that thou 
gavest them, and in the large and fat land which thou gavest before them, neither turned they from their 
wicked works.

turned Neh_13_02 # Because they met not the children of Israel with bread and with water, but hired 
Balaam against them, that he should curse them: howbeit our God turned the curse into a blessing.

turned Num_14_43 # For the Amalekites and the Canaanites [are] there before you, and ye shall fall by the 
sword: because ye are turned away from the LORD, therefore the LORD will not be with you.

turned Num_20_21 # Thus Edom refused to give Israel passage through his border: wherefore Israel 
turned away from him.

turned Num_21_33 # And they turned and went up by the way of Bashan: and Og the king of Bashan went 
out against them, he, and all his people, to the battle at Edrei.

turned Num_22_23 # And the ass saw the angel of the LORD standing in the way, and his sword drawn in 
his hand: and the ass turned aside out of the way, and went into the field: and Balaam smote the ass, to turn
her into the way.

turned Num_22_33 # And the ass saw me, and turned from me these three times: unless she had turned 
from me, surely now also I had slain thee, and saved her alive.

turned Num_22_33 # And the ass saw me, and turned from me these three times: unless she had turned 
from me, surely now also I had slain thee, and saved her alive.

turned Num_25_04 # And the LORD said unto Moses, Take all the heads of the people, and hang them up 
before the LORD against the sun, that the fierce anger of the LORD may be turned away from Israel.

turned Num_25_11 # Phinehas, the son of Eleazar, the son of Aaron the priest, hath turned my wrath away 
from the children of Israel, while he was zealous for my sake among them, that I consumed not the children
of Israel in my jealousy.

turned Num_33_07 # And they removed from Etham, and turned again unto Pihahiroth, which [is] before 
Baalzephon: and they pitched before Migdol.

turned Psa_09_03 # When mine enemies are turned back, they shall fall and perish at thy presence.

turned Psa_09_17 # The wicked shall be turned into hell, [and] all the nations that forget God.

turned Psa_105_25 # He turned their heart to hate his people, to deal subtly with his servants.

turned Psa_105_29 # He turned their waters into blood, and slew their fish.



turned Psa_114_08 # Which turned the rock [into] a standing water, the flint into a fountain of waters.

turned Psa_119_59 # I thought on my ways, and turned my feet unto thy testimonies.

turned Psa_126_01 # A Song of degrees. When the LORD turned again the captivity of Zion, we were like 
them that dream.

turned Psa_129_05 # Let them all be confounded and turned back that hate Zion.

turned Psa_30_11 # Thou hast turned for me my mourning into dancing: thou hast put off my sackcloth, 
and girded me with gladness;

turned Psa_32_04 # For day and night thy hand was heavy upon me: my moisture is turned into the 
drought of summer. Selah.

turned Psa_35_04 # Let them be confounded and put to shame that seek after my soul: let them be turned 
back and brought to confusion that devise my hurt.

turned Psa_44_18 # Our heart is not turned back, neither have our steps declined from thy way;

turned Psa_66_06 # He turned the sea into dry [land]: they went through the flood on foot: there did we 
rejoice in him.

turned Psa_66_20 # Blessed [be] God, which hath not turned away my prayer, nor his mercy from me.

turned Psa_70_02 # Let them be ashamed and confounded that seek after my soul: let them be turned 
backward, and put to confusion, that desire my hurt.

turned Psa_70_03 # Let them be turned back for a reward of their shame that say, Aha, aha.

turned Psa_78_09 # The children of Ephraim, [being] armed, [and] carrying bows, turned back in the day 
of battle.

turned Psa_78_38 # But he, [being] full of compassion, forgave [their] iniquity, and destroyed [them] not: 
yea, many a time turned he his anger away, and did not stir up all his wrath.

turned Psa_78_41 # Yea, they turned back and tempted God, and limited the Holy One of Israel.

turned Psa_78_44 # And had turned their rivers into blood; and their floods, that they could not drink.

turned Psa_78_57 # But turned back, and dealt unfaithfully like their fathers: they were turned aside like a 
deceitful bow.

turned Psa_78_57 # But turned back, and dealt unfaithfully like their fathers: they were turned aside like a 
deceitful bow.

turned Psa_81_14 # I should soon have subdued their enemies, and turned my hand against their 
adversaries.

turned Psa_85_03 # Thou hast taken away all thy wrath: thou hast turned [thyself] from the fierceness of 
thine anger.

turned Psa_89_43 # Thou hast also turned the edge of his sword, and hast not made him to stand in the 
battle.



turned Rev_01_12 # And I turned to see the voice that spake with me. And being turned, I saw seven golden
candlesticks;

turned Rev_01_12 # And I turned to see the voice that spake with me. And being turned, I saw seven golden
candlesticks;

turned Rut_03_08 # And it came to pass at midnight, that the man was afraid, and turned himself: and, 
behold, a woman lay at his feet.

turned Rut_04_01 # Then went Boaz up to the gate, and sat him down there: and, behold, the kinsman of 
whom Boaz spake came by; unto whom he said, Ho, such a one! turn aside, sit down here. And he turned 
aside, and sat down.

turned Son_06_01 # Whither is thy beloved gone, O thou fairest among women? whither is thy beloved 
turned aside? that we may seek him with thee.

turned Zec_05_01 # Then I turned, and lifted up mine eyes, and looked, and behold a flying roll.

turned Zec_06_01 # And I turned, and lifted up mine eyes, and looked, and, behold, there came four 
chariots out from between two mountains; and the mountains [were] mountains of brass.

turned Zec_14_10 # All the land shall be turned as a plain from Geba to Rimmon south of Jerusalem: and it
shall be lifted up, and inhabited in her place, from Benjamin's gate unto the place of the first gate, unto the 
corner gate, and [from] the tower of Hananeel unto the king's winepresses.

turned Zep_01_06 # And them that are turned back from the LORD; and [those] that have not sought the 
LORD, nor inquired for him.

turnest 1Ki_02_03 # And keep the charge of the LORD thy God, to walk in his ways, to keep his statutes, 
and his commandments, and his judgments, and his testimonies, as it is written in the law of Moses, that 
thou mayest prosper in all that thou doest, and whithersoever thou turnest thyself:

turnest Job_15_13 # That thou turnest thy spirit against God, and lettest [such] words go out of thy mouth?

turnest Psa_90_03 # Thou turnest man to destruction; and sayest, Return, ye children of men.

turneth Amo_05_08 # [Seek him] that maketh the seven stars and Orion, and turneth the shadow of death 
into the morning, and maketh the day dark with night: that calleth for the waters of the sea, and poureth 
them out upon the face of the earth: The LORD [is] his name:

turneth Deu_29_18 # Lest there should be among you man, or woman, or family, or tribe, whose heart 
turneth away this day from the LORD our God, to go [and] serve the gods of these nations; lest there 
should be among you a root that beareth gall and wormwood;

turneth Ecc_01_06 # The wind goeth toward the south, and turneth about unto the north; it whirleth about 
continually, and the wind returneth again according to his circuits.

turneth Eze_18_24 # But when the righteous turneth away from his righteousness, and committeth iniquity,
[and] doeth according to all the abominations that the wicked [man] doeth, shall he live? All his 
righteousness that he hath done shall not be mentioned: in his trespass that he hath trespassed, and in his 
sin that he hath sinned, in them shall he die.

turneth Eze_18_26 # When a righteous [man] turneth away from his righteousness, and committeth 
iniquity, and dieth in them; for his iniquity that he hath done shall he die.



turneth Eze_18_27 # Again, when the wicked [man] turneth away from his wickedness that he hath 
committed, and doeth that which is lawful and right, he shall save his soul alive.

turneth Eze_18_28 # Because he considereth, and turneth away from all his transgressions that he hath 
committed, he shall surely live, he shall not die.

turneth Eze_33_12 # Therefore, thou son of man, say unto the children of thy people, The righteousness of 
the righteous shall not deliver him in the day of his transgression: as for the wickedness of the wicked, he 
shall not fall thereby in the day that he turneth from his wickedness; neither shall the righteous be able to 
live for his [righteousness] in the day that he sinneth.

turneth Eze_33_18 # When the righteous turneth from his righteousness, and committeth iniquity, he shall 
even die thereby.

turneth Isa_09_13 # For the people turneth not unto him that smiteth them, neither do they seek the LORD
of hosts.

turneth Isa_24_01 # Behold, the LORD maketh the earth empty, and maketh it waste, and turneth it upside
down, and scattereth abroad the inhabitants thereof.

turneth Isa_44_25 # That frustrateth the tokens of the liars, and maketh diviners mad; that turneth wise 
[men] backward, and maketh their knowledge foolish;

turneth Jer_14_08 # O the hope of Israel, the saviour thereof in time of trouble, why shouldest thou be as a 
stranger in the land, and as a wayfaring man [that] turneth aside to tarry for a night?

turneth Jer_49_24 # Damascus is waxed feeble, [and] turneth herself to flee, and fear hath seized on [her]: 
anguish and sorrows have taken her, as a woman in travail.

turneth Job_39_22 # He mocketh at fear, and is not affrighted; neither turneth he back from the sword.

turneth Jos_07_08 # O Lord, what shall I say, when Israel turneth their backs before their enemies!

turneth Jos_19_27 # And turneth toward the sunrising to Bethdagon, and reacheth to Zebulun, and to the 
valley of Jiphthahel toward the north side of Bethemek, and Neiel, and goeth out to Cabul on the left hand,

turneth Jos_19_29 # And [then] the coast turneth to Ramah, and to the strong city Tyre; and the coast 
turneth to Hosah; and the outgoings thereof are at the sea from the coast to Achzib:

turneth Jos_19_29 # And [then] the coast turneth to Ramah, and to the strong city Tyre; and the coast 
turneth to Hosah; and the outgoings thereof are at the sea from the coast to Achzib:

turneth Jos_19_34 # And [then] the coast turneth westward to Aznothtabor, and goeth out from thence to 
Hukkok, and reacheth to Zebulun on the south side, and reacheth to Asher on the west side, and to Judah 
upon Jordan toward the sunrising.

turneth Lam_01_08 # Jerusalem hath grievously sinned; therefore she is removed: all that honoured her 
despise her, because they have seen her nakedness: yea, she sigheth, and turneth backward.

turneth Lam_03_03 # Surely against me is he turned; he turneth his hand [against me] all the day.

turneth Lev_20_06 # And the soul that turneth after such as have familiar spirits, and after wizards, to go a
whoring after them, I will even set my face against that soul, and will cut him off from among his people.

turneth Pro_15_01 # A soft answer turneth away wrath: but grievous words stir up anger.



turneth Pro_17_08 # A gift [is as] a precious stone in the eyes of him that hath it: whithersoever it turneth, 
it prospereth.

turneth Pro_21_01 # The king's heart [is] in the hand of the LORD, [as] the rivers of water: he turneth it 
whithersoever he will.

turneth Pro_26_14 # [As] the door turneth upon his hinges, so [doth] the slothful upon his bed.

turneth Pro_28_09 # He that turneth away his ear from hearing the law, even his prayer [shall be] 
abomination.

turneth Pro_30_30 # A lion [which is] strongest among beasts, and turneth not away for any;

turneth Psa_107_33 # He turneth rivers into a wilderness, and the watersprings into dry ground;

turneth Psa_107_35 # He turneth the wilderness into a standing water, and dry ground into watersprings.

turneth Psa_146_09 # The LORD preserveth the strangers; he relieveth the fatherless and widow: but the 
way of the wicked he turneth upside down.

turneth Son_01_07 # Tell me, O thou whom my soul loveth, where thou feedest, where thou makest [thy 
flock] to rest at noon: for why should I be as one that turneth aside by the flocks of thy companions?

turning 2Ch_26_09 # Moreover Uzziah built towers in Jerusalem at the corner gate, and at the valley gate, 
and at the turning [of the wall], and fortified them.

turning 2Ch_36_13 # And he also rebelled against king Nebuchadnezzar, who had made him swear by God:
but he stiffened his neck, and hardened his heart from turning unto the LORD God of Israel.

turning 2Ki_21_13 # And I will stretch over Jerusalem the line of Samaria, and the plummet of the house of
Ahab: and I will wipe Jerusalem as [a man] wipeth a dish, wiping [it], and turning [it] upside down.

turning 2Pe_02_06 # And turning the cities of Sodom and Gomorrha into ashes condemned [them] with an 
overthrow, making [them] an ensample unto those that after should live ungodly;

turning Act_03_26 # Unto you first God, having raised up his Son Jesus, sent him to bless you, in turning 
away every one of you from his iniquities.

turning Act_09_40 # But Peter put them all forth, and kneeled down, and prayed; and turning [him] to the 
body said, Tabitha, arise. And she opened her eyes: and when she saw Peter, she sat up.

turning Eze_41_24 # And the doors had two leaves [apiece], two turning leaves; two [leaves] for the one 
door, and two leaves for the other [door].

turning Isa_29_16 # Surely your turning of things upside down shall be esteemed as the potter's clay: for 
shall the work say of him that made it, He made me not? or shall the thing framed say of him that framed 
it, He had no understanding?

turning Jam_01_17 # Every good gift and every perfect gift is from above, and cometh down from the 
Father of lights, with whom is no variableness, neither shadow of turning.

turning Jde_01_04 # For there are certain men crept in unawares, who were before of old ordained to this 
condemnation, ungodly men, turning the grace of our God into lasciviousness, and denying the only Lord 
God, and our Lord Jesus Christ.



turning Joh_21_20 # Then Peter, turning about, seeth the disciple whom Jesus loved following; which also 
leaned on his breast at supper, and said, Lord, which is he that betrayeth thee?

turning Luk_23_28 # But Jesus turning unto them said, Daughters of Jerusalem, weep not for me, but weep
for yourselves, and for your children.

turning Mic_02_04 # In that day shall [one] take up a parable against you, and lament with a doleful 
lamentation, [and] say, We be utterly spoiled: he hath changed the portion of my people: how hath he 
removed [it] from me! turning away he hath divided our fields.

turning Neh_03_19 # And next to him repaired Ezer the son of Jeshua, the ruler of Mizpah, another piece 
over against the going up to the armoury at the turning [of the wall].

turning Neh_03_20 # After him Baruch the son of Zabbai earnestly repaired the other piece, from the 
turning [of the wall] unto the door of the house of Eliashib the high priest.

turning Neh_03_24 # After him repaired Binnui the son of Henadad another piece, from the house of 
Azariah unto the turning [of the wall], even unto the corner.

turning Neh_03_25 # Palal the son of Uzai, over against the turning [of the wall], and the tower which lieth 
out from the king's high house, that [was] by the court of the prison. After him Pedaiah the son of Parosh.

turning Pro_01_32 # For the turning away of the simple shall slay them, and the prosperity of fools shall 
destroy them.



Three Word English Phrase Index to the KJV Bible.

overturn it and Eze_21_27 # I will overturn, overturn, overturn, it: and it shall be no [more], until he come 
whose right it is; and I will give it [him].

overturn overturn it Eze_21_27 # I will overturn, overturn, overturn, it: and it shall be no [more], until he 
come whose right it is; and I will give it [him].

overturn overturn overturn Eze_21_27 # I will overturn, overturn, overturn, it: and it shall be no [more], 
until he come whose right it is; and I will give it [him].

overturn the earth Job_12_15 # Behold, he withholdeth the waters, and they dry up: also he sendeth them 
out, and they overturn the earth.

overturned it that Jud_07_13 # And when Gideon was come, behold, [there was] a man that told a dream 
unto his fellow, and said, Behold, I dreamed a dream, and, lo, a cake of barley bread tumbled into the host 
of Midian, and came unto a tent, and smote it that it fell, and overturned it, that the tent lay along.

overturneth the mountains Job_28_09 # He putteth forth his hand upon the rock; he overturneth the 
mountains by the roots.

overturneth them in Job_09_05 # Which removeth the mountains, and they know not: which overturneth 
them in his anger.

overturneth them in Job_34_25 # Therefore he knoweth their works, and he overturneth [them] in the 
night, so that they are destroyed.

return after the Ecc_12_02 # While the sun, or the light, or the moon, or the stars, be not darkened, nor the 
clouds return after the rain:

return again my Job_06_29 # Return, I pray you, let it not be iniquity; yea, return again, my righteousness 
[is] in it.

return again neither Pro_02_19 # None that go unto her return again, neither take they hold of the paths of 
life.

return again to Jer_03_01 # They say, If a man put away his wife, and she go from him, and become 
another man's, shall he return unto her again? shall not that land be greatly polluted? but thou hast played 
the harlot with many lovers; yet return again to me, saith the LORD.

return again unto Act_18_21 # But bade them farewell, saying, I must by all means keep this feast that 
cometh in Jerusalem: but I will return again unto you, if God will. And he sailed from Ephesus.

return again Ecc_01_07 # All the rivers run into the sea; yet the sea [is] not full; unto the place from whence
the rivers come, thither they return again.

return and be Dan_11_10 # But his sons shall be stirred up, and shall assemble a multitude of great forces: 
and [one] shall certainly come, and overflow, and pass through: then shall he return, and be stirred up, 
[even] to his fortress.

return and be Jer_46_27 # But fear not thou, O my servant Jacob, and be not dismayed, O Israel: for, 
behold, I will save thee from afar off, and thy seed from the land of their captivity; and Jacob shall return, 
and be in rest and at ease, and none shall make [him] afraid.



return and be Num_32_22 # And the land be subdued before the LORD: then afterward ye shall return, 
and be guiltless before the LORD, and before Israel; and this land shall be your possession before the 
LORD.

return and be Psa_06_10 # Let all mine enemies be ashamed and sore vexed: let them return [and] be 
ashamed suddenly.

return and brought Jer_34_11 # But afterward they turned, and caused the servants and the handmaids, 
whom they had let go free, to return, and brought them into subjection for servants and for handmaids.

return and brought Jer_34_16 # But ye turned and polluted my name, and caused every man his servant, 
and every man his handmaid, whom he had set at liberty at their pleasure, to return, and brought them into
subjection, to be unto you for servants and for handmaids.

return and build Mal_01_04 # Whereas Edom saith, We are impoverished, but we will return and build the 
desolate places; thus saith the LORD of hosts, They shall build, but I will throw down; and they shall call 
them, The border of wickedness, and, The people against whom the LORD hath indignation for ever.

return and come Dan_11_29 # At the time appointed he shall return, and come toward the south; but it 
shall not be as the former, or as the latter.

return and come Isa_35_10 # And the ransomed of the LORD shall return, and come to Zion with songs 
and everlasting joy upon their heads: they shall obtain joy and gladness, and sorrow and sighing shall flee 
away.

return and come Isa_51_11 # Therefore the redeemed of the LORD shall return, and come with singing 
unto Zion; and everlasting joy [shall be] upon their head: they shall obtain gladness and joy; [and] sorrow 
and mourning shall flee away.

return and come Job_17_10 # But as for you all, do ye return, and come now: for I cannot find [one] wise 
[man] among you.

return and come Jos_20_06 # And he shall dwell in that city, until he stand before the congregation for 
judgment, [and] until the death of the high priest that shall be in those days: then shall the slayer return, 
and come unto his own city, and unto his own house, unto the city from whence he fled.

return and confess 2Ch_06_24 # And if thy people Israel be put to the worse before the enemy, because they
have sinned against thee; and shall return and confess thy name, and pray and make supplication before 
thee in this house;

return and depart Jud_07_03 # Now therefore go to, proclaim in the ears of the people, saying, Whosoever 
[is] fearful and afraid, let him return and depart early from mount Gilead. And there returned of the 
people twenty and two thousand; and there remained ten thousand.

return and discern Mal_03_18 # Then shall ye return, and discern between the righteous and the wicked, 
between him that serveth God and him that serveth him not.

return and gather Deu_30_03 # That then the LORD thy God will turn thy captivity, and have compassion 
upon thee, and will return and gather thee from all the nations, whither the LORD thy God hath scattered 
thee.

return and go 1Sa_29_07 # Wherefore now return, and go in peace, that thou displease not the lords of the 
Philistines.



return and have Dan_11_30 # For the ships of Chittim shall come against him: therefore he shall be grieved,
and return, and have indignation against the holy covenant: so shall he do; he shall even return, and have 
intelligence with them that forsake the holy covenant.

return and have Dan_11_30 # For the ships of Chittim shall come against him: therefore he shall be grieved,
and return, and have indignation against the holy covenant: so shall he do; he shall even return, and have 
intelligence with them that forsake the holy covenant.

return and have Jer_12_15 # And it shall come to pass, after that I have plucked them out I will return, and
have compassion on them, and will bring them again, every man to his heritage, and every man to his land.

return and have Jer_33_26 # Then will I cast away the seed of Jacob, and David my servant, [so] that I will 
not take [any] of his seed [to be] rulers over the seed of Abraham, Isaac, and Jacob: for I will cause their 
captivity to return, and have mercy on them.

return And he 2Sa_03_16 # And her husband went with her along weeping behind her to Bahurim. Then 
said Abner unto him, Go, return. And he returned.

return and let Psa_59_14 # And at evening let them return; [and] let them make a noise like a dog, and go 
round about the city.

return and obey Deu_30_08 # And thou shalt return and obey the voice of the LORD, and do all his 
commandments which I command thee this day.

return and repent Joe_02_14 # Who knoweth [if] he will return and repent, and leave a blessing behind 
him; [even] a meat offering and a drink offering unto the LORD your God?

return and seek Hos_03_05 # Afterward shall the children of Israel return, and seek the LORD their God, 
and David their king; and shall fear the LORD and his goodness in the latter days.

return and shall 2Ki_19_33 # By the way that he came, by the same shall he return, and shall not come into 
this city, saith the LORD.

return and shall Dan_11_13 # For the king of the north shall return, and shall set forth a multitude greater 
than the former, and shall certainly come after certain years with a great army and with much riches.

return and shall Isa_06_13 # But yet in it [shall be] a tenth, and [it] shall return, and shall be eaten: as a teil 
tree, and as an oak, whose substance [is] in them, when they cast [their leaves: so] the holy seed [shall be] 
the substance thereof.

return and shall Isa_37_34 # By the way that he came, by the same shall he return, and shall not come into 
this city, saith the LORD.

return and shall Jer_30_10 # Therefore fear thou not, O my servant Jacob, saith the LORD; neither be 
dismayed, O Israel: for, lo, I will save thee from afar, and thy seed from the land of their captivity; and 
Jacob shall return, and shall be in rest, and be quiet, and none shall make [him] afraid.

return and take Hos_02_09 # Therefore will I return, and take away my corn in the time thereof, and my 
wine in the season thereof, and will recover my wool and my flax [given] to cover her nakedness.

return and will Act_15_16 # After this I will return, and will build again the tabernacle of David, which is 
fallen down; and I will build again the ruins thereof, and I will set it up:

return and will Jer_33_07 # And I will cause the captivity of Judah and the captivity of Israel to return, and
will build them, as at the first.



return and ye Eze_35_09 # I will make thee perpetual desolations, and thy cities shall not return: and ye 
shall know that I [am] the LORD.

return answer to 2Ch_10_06 # And king Rehoboam took counsel with the old men that had stood before 
Solomon his father while he yet lived, saying, What counsel give ye [me] to return answer to this people?

return answer to 2Ch_10_09 # And he said unto them, What advice give ye that we may return answer to 
this people, which have spoken to me, saying, Ease somewhat the yoke that thy father did put upon us?

return any more Eze_21_05 # That all flesh may know that I the LORD have drawn forth my sword out of 
his sheath: it shall not return any more.

return ashamed let Psa_74_21 # O let not the oppressed return ashamed: let the poor and needy praise thy 
name.

return at all 1Ki_22_28 # And Micaiah said, If thou return at all in peace, the LORD hath not spoken by 
me. And he said, Hearken, O people, every one of you.

return at evening Psa_59_06 # They return at evening: they make a noise like a dog, and go round about the
city.

return back to Mat_24_18 # Neither let him which is in the field return back to take his clothes.

return back Luk_17_31 # In that day, he which shall be upon the housetop, and his stuff in the house, let 
him not come down to take it away: and he that is in the field, let him likewise not return back.

return backward ten 2Ki_20_10 # And Hezekiah answered, It is a light thing for the shadow to go down ten
degrees: nay, but let the shadow return backward ten degrees.

return but not Hos_07_16 # They return, [but] not to the most High: they are like a deceitful bow: their 
princes shall fall by the sword for the rage of their tongue: this [shall be] their derision in the land of Egypt.

return but such Jer_44_14 # So that none of the remnant of Judah, which are gone into the land of Egypt to
sojourn there, shall escape or remain, that they should return into the land of Judah, to the which they have
a desire to return to dwell there: for none shall return but such as shall escape.

return by the Eze_46_09 # But when the people of the land shall come before the LORD in the solemn 
feasts, he that entereth in by the way of the north gate to worship shall go out by the way of the south gate; 
and he that entereth by the way of the south gate shall go forth by the way of the north gate: he shall not 
return by the way of the gate whereby he came in, but shall go forth over against it.

return come Isa_21_12 # The watchman said, The morning cometh, and also the night: if ye will inquire, 
inquire ye: return, come.

return each to Rut_01_08 # And Naomi said unto her two daughters in law, Go, return each to her mother's
house: the LORD deal kindly with you, as ye have dealt with the dead, and with me.

return even the Isa_10_21 # The remnant shall return, [even] the remnant of Jacob, unto the mighty God.

return even to Isa_19_22 # And the LORD shall smite Egypt: he shall smite and heal [it]: and they shall 
return [even] to the LORD, and he shall be entreated of them, and shall heal them.

return even to Job_10_21 # Before I go [whence] I shall not return, [even] to the land of darkness and the 
shadow of death;



return every man 1Ki_12_24 # Thus saith the LORD, Ye shall not go up, nor fight against your brethren the
children of Israel: return every man to his house; for this thing is from me. They hearkened therefore to the
word of the LORD, and returned to depart, according to the word of the LORD.

return every man 1Ki_22_17 # And he said, I saw all Israel scattered upon the hills, as sheep that have not a
shepherd: and the LORD said, These have no master: let them return every man to his house in peace.

return every man 2Ch_11_04 # Thus saith the LORD, Ye shall not go up, nor fight against your brethren: 
return every man to his house: for this thing is done of me. And they obeyed the words of the LORD, and 
returned from going against Jeroboam.

return every man Deu_03_20 # Until the LORD have given rest unto your brethren, as well as unto you, 
and [until] they also possess the land which the LORD your God hath given them beyond Jordan: and 
[then] shall ye return every man unto his possession, which I have given you.

return every man Jer_36_03 # It may be that the house of Judah will hear all the evil which I purpose to do 
unto them; that they may return every man from his evil way; that I may forgive their iniquity and their 
sin.

return every man Lev_25_10 # And ye shall hallow the fiftieth year, and proclaim liberty throughout [all] 
the land unto all the inhabitants thereof: it shall be a jubilee unto you; and ye shall return every man unto 
his possession, and ye shall return every man unto his family.

return every man Lev_25_10 # And ye shall hallow the fiftieth year, and proclaim liberty throughout [all] 
the land unto all the inhabitants thereof: it shall be a jubilee unto you; and ye shall return every man unto 
his possession, and ye shall return every man unto his family.

return every man Lev_25_13 # In the year of this jubilee ye shall return every man unto his possession.

return every one Jer_36_07 # It may be they will present their supplication before the LORD, and will 
return every one from his evil way: for great [is] the anger and the fury that the LORD hath pronounced 
against this people.

Return for thy Isa_63_17 # O LORD, why hast thou made us to err from thy ways, [and] hardened our 
heart from thy fear? Return for thy servants' sake, the tribes of thine inheritance.

return from following 2Sa_02_26 # Then Abner called to Joab, and said, Shall the sword devour for ever? 
knowest thou not that it will be bitterness in the latter end? how long shall it be then, ere thou bid the 
people return from following their brethren?

return from following Rut_01_16 # And Ruth said, Entreat me not to leave thee, [or] to return from 
following after thee: for whither thou goest, I will go; and where thou lodgest, I will lodge: thy people [shall 
be] my people, and thy God my God:

return from his Eze_13_22 # Because with lies ye have made the heart of the righteous sad, whom I have 
not made sad; and strengthened the hands of the wicked, that he should not return from his wicked way, by
promising him life:

return from his Eze_18_23 # Have I any pleasure at all that the wicked should die? saith the Lord GOD: 
[and] not that he should return from his ways, and live?

return from his Jer_23_14 # I have seen also in the prophets of Jerusalem an horrible thing: they commit 
adultery, and walk in lies: they strengthen also the hands of evildoers, that none doth return from his 
wickedness: they are all of them unto me as Sodom, and the inhabitants thereof as Gomorrah.



return from iniquity Job_36_10 # He openeth also their ear to discipline, and commandeth that they return 
from iniquity.

return from me 2Ki_18_14 # And Hezekiah king of Judah sent to the king of Assyria to Lachish, saying, I 
have offended; return from me: that which thou puttest on me will I bear. And the king of Assyria 
appointed unto Hezekiah king of Judah three hundred talents of silver and thirty talents of gold.

return from the Gen_14_17 # And the king of Sodom went out to meet him after his return from the 
slaughter of Chedorlaomer, and of the kings that [were] with him, at the valley of Shaveh, which [is] the 
king's dale.

return from the Luk_12_36 # And ye yourselves like unto men that wait for their lord, when he will return 
from the wedding; that when he cometh and knocketh, they may open unto him immediately.

return from the Rut_01_06 # Then she arose with her daughters in law, that she might return from the 
country of Moab: for she had heard in the country of Moab how that the Lord had visited his people in 
giving them bread.

return him a 1Sa_06_03 # And they said, If ye send away the ark of the God of Israel, send it not empty; 
but in any wise return him a trespass offering: then ye shall be healed, and it shall be known to you why his 
hand is not removed from you.

return him for 1Sa_06_08 # And take the ark of the LORD, and lay it upon the cart; and put the jewels of 
gold, which ye return him [for] a trespass offering, in a coffer by the side thereof; and send it away, that it 
may go.

return his blood 1Ki_02_32 # And the LORD shall return his blood upon his own head, who fell upon two 
men more righteous and better than he, and slew them with the sword, my father David not knowing 
[thereof, to wit], Abner the son of Ner, captain of the host of Israel, and Amasa the son of Jether, captain of 
the host of Judah.

return hither and Psa_73_10 # Therefore his people return hither: and waters of a full [cup] are wrung out 
to them.

Return I pray Job_06_29 # Return, I pray you, let it not be iniquity; yea, return again, my righteousness 
[is] in it.

return in peace 2Ch_18_26 # And say, Thus saith the king, Put this [fellow] in the prison, and feed him with
bread of affliction and with water of affliction, until I return in peace.

return in peace 2Ch_18_27 # And Micaiah said, If thou certainly return in peace, [then] hath not the LORD
spoken by me. And he said, Hearken, all ye people.

return in peace Jud_11_31 # Then it shall be, that whatsoever cometh forth of the doors of my house to 
meet me, when I return in peace from the children of Ammon, shall surely be the LORD'S, and I will offer 
it up for a burnt offering.

return in vain Jer_50_09 # For, lo, I will raise and cause to come up against Babylon an assembly of great 
nations from the north country: and they shall set themselves in array against her; from thence she shall be 
taken: their arrows [shall be] as of a mighty expert man; none shall return in vain.

return into Egypt Exo_04_19 # And the LORD said unto Moses in Midian, Go, return into Egypt: for all 
the men are dead which sought thy life.



return into Egypt Exo_04_21 # And the LORD said unto Moses, When thou goest to return into Egypt, see 
that thou do all those wonders before Pharaoh, which I have put in thine hand: but I will harden his heart, 
that he shall not let the people go.

return into Egypt Num_14_03 # And wherefore hath the LORD brought us unto this land, to fall by the 
sword, that our wives and our children should be a prey? were it not better for us to return into Egypt?

return into Egypt Num_14_04 # And they said one to another, Let us make a captain, and let us return into 
Egypt.

return into his Dan_11_09 # So the king of the south shall come into [his] kingdom, and shall return into his
own land.

return into his Dan_11_28 # Then shall he return into his land with great riches; and his heart [shall be] 
against the holy covenant; and he shall do [exploits], and return to his own land.

return into his Eze_21_30 # Shall I cause [it] to return into his sheath? I will judge thee in the place where 
thou wast created, in the land of thy nativity.

return into my Mat_12_44 # Then he saith, I will return into my house from whence I came out; and when 
he is come, he findeth [it] empty, swept, and garnished.

return into the 1Sa_29_11 # So David and his men rose up early to depart in the morning, to return into the 
land of the Philistines. And the Philistines went up to Jezreel.

return into the 2Sa_15_27 # The king said also unto Zadok the priest, [Art not] thou a seer? return into the 
city in peace, and your two sons with you, Ahimaaz thy son, and Jonathan the son of Abiathar.

return into the Eze_29_14 # And I will bring again the captivity of Egypt, and will cause them to return 
[into] the land of Pathros, into the land of their habitation; and they shall be there a base kingdom.

return into the Hos_11_05 # He shall not return into the land of Egypt, but the Assyrian shall be his king, 
because they refused to return.

return into the Jer_44_14 # So that none of the remnant of Judah, which are gone into the land of Egypt to 
sojourn there, shall escape or remain, that they should return into the land of Judah, to the which they have
a desire to return to dwell there: for none shall return but such as shall escape.

return into the Num_35_28 # Because he should have remained in the city of his refuge until the death of 
the high priest: but after the death of the high priest the slayer shall return into the land of his possession.

return lest my 1Sa_09_05 # [And] when they were come to the land of Zuph, Saul said to his servant that 
[was] with him, Come, and let us return; lest my father leave [caring] for the asses, and take thought for us.

return Mordecai this Est_04_15 # Then Esther bade [them] return Mordecai [this answer],

return my son 1Sa_26_21 # Then said Saul, I have sinned: return, my son David: for I will no more do thee 
harm, because my soul was precious in thine eyes this day: behold, I have played the fool, and have erred 
exceedingly.

return neither shall Eze_07_13 # For the seller shall not return to that which is sold, although they were yet 
alive: for the vision [is] touching the whole multitude thereof, [which] shall not return; neither shall any 
strengthen himself in the iniquity of his life.

return no more Deu_17_16 # But he shall not multiply horses to himself, nor cause the people to return to 



Egypt, to the end that he should multiply horses: forasmuch as the LORD hath said unto you, Ye shall 
henceforth return no more that way.

return no more Jer_22_10 # Weep ye not for the dead, neither bemoan him: [but] weep sore for him that 
goeth away: for he shall return no more, nor see his native country.

return no more Job_07_10 # He shall return no more to his house, neither shall his place know him any 
more.

return not from Jer_15_07 # And I will fan them with a fan in the gates of the land; I will bereave [them] of 
children, I will destroy my people, [since] they return not from their ways.

return not thou Jer_15_19 # Therefore thus saith the LORD, If thou return, then will I bring thee again, 
[and] thou shalt stand before me: and if thou take forth the precious from the vile, thou shalt be as my 
mouth: let them return unto thee; but return not thou unto them.

return not unto Job_39_04 # Their young ones are in good liking, they grow up with corn; they go forth, 
and return not unto them.

return O Israel Jer_04_01 # If thou wilt return, O Israel, saith the LORD, return unto me: and if thou wilt 
put away thine abominations out of my sight, then shalt thou not remove.

Return O LORD Num_10_36 # And when it rested, he said, Return, O LORD, unto the many thousands of 
Israel.

Return O LORD Psa_06_04 # Return, O LORD, deliver my soul: oh save me for thy mercies' sake.

Return O LORD Psa_90_13 # Return, O LORD, how long? and let it repent thee concerning thy servants.

return O Shulamite Son_06_13 # Return, return, O Shulamite; return, return, that we may look upon thee. 
What will ye see in the Shulamite? As it were the company of two armies.

return of the 1Ki_20_22 # And the prophet came to the king of Israel, and said unto him, Go, strengthen 
thyself, and mark, and see what thou doest: for at the return of the year the king of Syria will come up 
against thee.

return of the 1Ki_20_26 # And it came to pass at the return of the year, that Benhadad numbered the 
Syrians, and went up to Aphek, to fight against Israel.

return on thy 1Ki_19_15 # And the LORD said unto him, Go, return on thy way to the wilderness of 
Damascus: and when thou comest, anoint Hazael [to be] king over Syria:

return out of Jer_44_28 # Yet a small number that escape the sword shall return out of the land of Egypt 
into the land of Judah, and all the remnant of Judah, that are gone into the land of Egypt to sojourn there, 
shall know whose words shall stand, mine, or theirs.

return out of Job_15_22 # He believeth not that he shall return out of darkness, and he is waited for of the 
sword.

Return return O Son_06_13 # Return, return, O Shulamite; return, return, that we may look upon thee. 
What will ye see in the Shulamite? As it were the company of two armies.

return return that Son_06_13 # Return, return, O Shulamite; return, return, that we may look upon thee. 
What will ye see in the Shulamite? As it were the company of two armies.



return saith the Jer_32_44 # Men shall buy fields for money, and subscribe evidences, and seal [them], and 
take witnesses in the land of Benjamin, and in the places about Jerusalem, and in the cities of Judah, and in
the cities of the mountains, and in the cities of the valley, and in the cities of the south: for I will cause their 
captivity to return, saith the LORD.

return So it Neh_02_06 # And the king said unto me, [the queen also sitting by him,] For how long shall thy 
journey be? and when wilt thou return? So it pleased the king to send me; and I set him a time.

return that he 1Sa_29_04 # And the princes of the Philistines were wroth with him; and the princes of the 
Philistines said unto him, Make this fellow return, that he may go again to his place which thou hast 
appointed him, and let him not go down with us to battle, lest in the battle he be an adversary to us: for 
wherewith should he reconcile himself unto his master? [should it] not [be] with the heads of these men?

return That unto Isa_45_23 # I have sworn by myself, the word is gone out of my mouth [in] righteousness, 
and shall not return, That unto me every knee shall bow, every tongue shall swear.

return that we Son_06_13 # Return, return, O Shulamite; return, return, that we may look upon thee. What
will ye see in the Shulamite? As it were the company of two armies.

return the captivity Jer_33_11 # The voice of joy, and the voice of gladness, the voice of the bridegroom, 
and the voice of the bride, the voice of them that shall say, Praise the LORD of hosts: for the LORD [is] 
good; for his mercy [endureth] for ever: [and] of them that shall bring the sacrifice of praise into the house 
of the LORD. For I will cause to return the captivity of the land, as at the first, saith the LORD.

return the consumption Isa_10_22 # For though thy people Israel be as the sand of the sea, [yet] a remnant 
of them shall return: the consumption decreed shall overflow with righteousness.

return then will Jer_15_19 # Therefore thus saith the LORD, If thou return, then will I bring thee again, 
[and] thou shalt stand before me: and if thou take forth the precious from the vile, thou shalt be as my 
mouth: let them return unto thee; but return not thou unto them.

return therefore every 2Ch_18_16 # Then he said, I did see all Israel scattered upon the mountains, as sheep
that have no shepherd: and the LORD said, These have no master; let them return [therefore] every man to
his house in peace.

return they shall Hos_14_07 # They that dwell under his shadow shall return; they shall revive [as] the 
corn, and grow as the vine: the scent thereof [shall be] as the wine of Lebanon.

return thither any Jer_22_11 # For thus saith the LORD touching Shallum the son of Josiah king of Judah, 
which reigned instead of Josiah his father, which went forth out of this place; He shall not return thither 
any more:

return thither shall Jer_22_27 # But to the land whereunto they desire to return, thither shall they not 
return.

return thither the Job_01_21 # And said, Naked came I out of my mother's womb, and naked shall I return 
thither: the LORD gave, and the LORD hath taken away; blessed be the name of the LORD.

return thither Jer_31_08 # Behold, I will bring them from the north country, and gather them from the 
coasts of the earth, [and] with them the blind and the lame, the woman with child and her that travaileth 
with child together: a great company shall return thither.

return thou after Rut_01_15 # And she said, Behold, thy sister in law is gone back unto her people, and 
unto her gods: return thou after thy sister in law.



return thou and 2Sa_15_20 # Whereas thou camest [but] yesterday, should I this day make thee go up and 
down with us? seeing I go whither I may, return thou, and take back thy brethren: mercy and truth [be] 
with thee.

Return thou and 2Sa_19_14 # And he bowed the heart of all the men of Judah, even as [the heart of] one 
man; so that they sent [this word] unto the king, Return thou, and all thy servants.

Return thou backsliding Jer_03_12 # Go and proclaim these words toward the north, and say, Return, thou
backsliding Israel, saith the LORD; [and] I will not cause mine anger to fall upon you: for I [am] merciful, 
saith the LORD, [and] I will not keep [anger] for ever.

return thou on Psa_07_07 # So shall the congregation of the people compass thee about: for their sakes 
therefore return thou on high.

return through Macedonia Act_20_03 # And [there] abode three months. And when the Jews laid wait for 
him, as he was about to sail into Syria, he purposed to return through Macedonia.

return thy wickedness 1Ki_02_44 # The king said moreover to Shimei, Thou knowest all the wickedness 
which thine heart is privy to, that thou didst to David my father: therefore the LORD shall return thy 
wickedness upon thine own head;

return to corruption Act_13_34 # And as concerning that he raised him up from the dead, [now] no more to
return to corruption, he said on this wise, I will give you the sure mercies of David.

return to destroy Hos_11_09 # I will not execute the fierceness of mine anger, I will not return to destroy 
Ephraim: for I [am] God, and not man; the Holy One in the midst of thee: and I will not enter into the city.

return to dwell Jer_44_14 # So that none of the remnant of Judah, which are gone into the land of Egypt to 
sojourn there, shall escape or remain, that they should return into the land of Judah, to the which they have
a desire to return to dwell there: for none shall return but such as shall escape.

return to Egypt Deu_17_16 # But he shall not multiply horses to himself, nor cause the people to return to 
Egypt, to the end that he should multiply horses: forasmuch as the LORD hath said unto you, Ye shall 
henceforth return no more that way.

return to Egypt Exo_13_17 # And it came to pass, when Pharaoh had let the people go, that God led them 
not [through] the way of the land of the Philistines, although that [was] near; for God said, Lest 
peradventure the people repent when they see war, and they return to Egypt:

return to Egypt Hos_08_13 # They sacrifice flesh [for] the sacrifices of mine offerings, and eat [it; but] the 
LORD accepteth them not; now will he remember their iniquity, and visit their sins: they shall return to 
Egypt.

return to Egypt Hos_09_03 # They shall not dwell in the LORD'S land; but Ephraim shall return to Egypt, 
and they shall eat unclean [things] in Assyria.

return to Egypt Jer_37_07 # Thus saith the LORD, the God of Israel; Thus shall ye say to the king of 
Judah, that sent you unto me to inquire of me; Behold, Pharaoh's army, which is come forth to help you, 
shall return to Egypt into their own land.

return to fight Dan_10_20 # Then said he, Knowest thou wherefore I come unto thee? and now will I return
to fight with the prince of Persia: and when I am gone forth, lo, the prince of Grecia shall come.

return to go Ecc_05_15 # As he came forth of his mother's womb, naked shall he return to go as he came, 
and shall take nothing of his labour, which he may carry away in his hand.



return to Herod Mat_02_12 # And being warned of God in a dream that they should not return to Herod, 
they departed into their own country another way.

return to him 1Sa_06_04 # Then said they, What [shall be] the trespass offering which we shall return to 
him? They answered, Five golden emerods, and five golden mice, [according to] the number of the lords of 
the Philistines: for one plague [was] on you all, and on your lords.

return to him 2Sa_24_13 # So Gad came to David, and told him, and said unto him, Shall seven years of 
famine come unto thee in thy land? or wilt thou flee three months before thine enemies, while they pursue 
thee? or that there be three days' pestilence in thy land? now advise, and see what answer I shall return to 
him that sent me.

return to his 2Ki_19_07 # Behold, I will send a blast upon him, and he shall hear a rumour, and shall return
to his own land; and I will cause him to fall by the sword in his own land.

return to his Dan_11_28 # Then shall he return into his land with great riches; and his heart [shall be] 
against the holy covenant; and he shall do [exploits], and return to his own land.

return to his Deu_20_05 # And the officers shall speak unto the people, saying, What man [is there] that 
hath built a new house, and hath not dedicated it? let him go and return to his house, lest he die in the 
battle, and another man dedicate it.

return to his Isa_37_07 # Behold, I will send a blast upon him, and he shall hear a rumour, and return to 
his own land; and I will cause him to fall by the sword in his own land.

return to Jonathan's Jer_38_26 # Then thou shalt say unto them, I presented my supplication before the 
king, that he would not cause me to return to Jonathan's house, to die there.

return to me 2Sa_12_23 # But now he is dead, wherefore should I fast? can I bring him back again? I shall 
go to him, but he shall not return to me.

return to my Hos_02_07 # And she shall follow after her lovers, but she shall not overtake them; and she 
shall seek them, but shall not find [them]: then shall she say, I will go and return to my first husband; for 
then [was it] better with me than now.

return to my Hos_05_15 # I will go [and] return to my place, till they acknowledge their offence, and seek 
my face: in their affliction they will seek me early.

return to that Eze_07_13 # For the seller shall not return to that which is sold, although they were yet alive:
for the vision [is] touching the whole multitude thereof, [which] shall not return; neither shall any 
strengthen himself in the iniquity of his life.

return to the 1Ki_12_26 # And Jeroboam said in his heart, Now shall the kingdom return to the house of 
David:

return to the 2Ch_30_06 # So the posts went with the letters from the king and his princes throughout all 
Israel and Judah, and according to the commandment of the king, saying, Ye children of Israel, turn again 
unto the LORD God of Abraham, Isaac, and Israel, and he will return to the remnant of you, that are 
escaped out of the hand of the kings of Assyria.

return to the 2Sa_15_34 # But if thou return to the city, and say unto Absalom, I will be thy servant, O 
king; [as] I [have been] thy father's servant hitherto, so [will] I now also [be] thy servant: then mayest thou 
for me defeat the counsel of Ahithophel.



return to the Ecc_12_07 # Then shall the dust return to the earth as it was: and the spirit shall return unto 
God who gave it.

return to the Eze_46_17 # But if he give a gift of his inheritance to one of his servants, then it shall be his to 
the year of liberty; after it shall return to the prince: but his inheritance shall be his sons' for them.

return to the Eze_47_06 # And he said unto me, Son of man, hast thou seen [this]? Then he brought me, and
caused me to return to the brink of the river.

return to the Hos_07_10 # And the pride of Israel testifieth to his face: and they do not return to the LORD 
their God, nor seek him for all this.

return to the Jer_30_03 # For, lo, the days come, saith the LORD, that I will bring again the captivity of my
people Israel and Judah, saith the LORD: and I will cause them to return to the land that I gave to their 
fathers, and they shall possess it.

return to the Jer_37_20 # Therefore hear now, I pray thee, O my lord the king: let my supplication, I pray 
thee, be accepted before thee; that thou cause me not to return to the house of Jonathan the scribe, lest I die
there.

return to the Job_22_23 # If thou return to the Almighty, thou shalt be built up, thou shalt put away 
iniquity far from thy tabernacles.

return to the Job_33_25 # His flesh shall be fresher than a child's: he shall return to the days of his youth:

return to the Mic_01_07 # And all the graven images thereof shall be beaten to pieces, and all the hires 
thereof shall be burned with the fire, and all the idols thereof will I lay desolate: for she gathered [it] of the 
hire of an harlot, and they shall return to the hire of an harlot.

return to thee 2Ch_06_38 # If they return to thee with all their heart and with all their soul in the land of 
their captivity, whither they have carried them captives, and pray toward their land, which thou gavest 
unto their fathers, and [toward] the city which thou hast chosen, and toward the house which I have built 
for thy name:

return to their Eze_16_55 # When thy sisters, Sodom and her daughters, shall return to their former estate, 
and Samaria and her daughters shall return to their former estate, then thou and thy daughters shall 
return to your former estate.

return to their Eze_16_55 # When thy sisters, Sodom and her daughters, shall return to their former estate, 
and Samaria and her daughters shall return to their former estate, then thou and thy daughters shall 
return to your former estate.

return to their Neh_09_17 # And refused to obey, neither were mindful of thy wonders that thou didst 
among them; but hardened their necks, and in their rebellion appointed a captain to return to their 
bondage: but thou [art] a God ready to pardon, gracious and merciful, slow to anger, and of great kindness,
and forsookest them not.

return to their Psa_104_29 # Thou hidest thy face, they are troubled: thou takest away their breath, they 
die, and return to their dust.

Return to thine Luk_08_39 # Return to thine own house, and show how great things God hath done unto 
thee. And he went his way, and published throughout the whole city how great things Jesus had done unto 
him.

return to this Jer_29_10 # For thus saith the LORD, That after seventy years be accomplished at Babylon I 



will visit you, and perform my good word toward you, in causing you to return to this place.

return to this Jer_34_22 # Behold, I will command, saith the LORD, and cause them to return to this city; 
and they shall fight against it, and take it, and burn it with fire: and I will make the cities of Judah a 
desolation without an inhabitant.

return to thy 2Sa_15_19 # Then said the king to Ittai the Gittite, Wherefore goest thou also with us? return 
to thy place, and abide with the king: for thou [art] a stranger, and also an exile.

Return to thy Gen_16_09 # And the angel of the LORD said unto her, Return to thy mistress, and submit 
thyself under her hands.

return to you Mat_10_13 # And if the house be worthy, let your peace come upon it: but if it be not worthy, 
let your peace return to you.

return to your Eze_16_55 # When thy sisters, Sodom and her daughters, shall return to their former estate, 
and Samaria and her daughters shall return to their former estate, then thou and thy daughters shall 
return to your former estate.

return to your Jer_42_12 # And I will show mercies unto you, that he may have mercy upon you, and cause 
you to return to your own land.

return until he Jer_23_20 # The anger of the LORD shall not return, until he have executed, and till he 
have performed the thoughts of his heart: in the latter days ye shall consider it perfectly.

return until he Jer_30_24 # The fierce anger of the LORD shall not return, until he have done [it], and until
he have performed the intents of his heart: in the latter days ye shall consider it.

Return unto Balak Num_23_05 # And the LORD put a word in Balaam's mouth, and said, Return unto 
Balak, and thus thou shalt speak.

return unto God Ecc_12_07 # Then shall the dust return to the earth as it was: and the spirit shall return 
unto God who gave it.

return unto her Jer_03_01 # They say, If a man put away his wife, and she go from him, and become 
another man's, shall he return unto her again? shall not that land be greatly polluted? but thou hast played 
the harlot with many lovers; yet return again to me, saith the LORD.

return unto him 2Ch_30_09 # For if ye turn again unto the LORD, your brethren and your children [shall 
find] compassion before them that lead them captive, so that they shall come again into this land: for the 
LORD your God [is] gracious and merciful, and will not turn away [his] face from you, if ye return unto 
him.

return unto him Hos_12_14 # Ephraim provoked [him] to anger most bitterly: therefore shall he leave his 
blood upon him, and his reproach shall his Lord return unto him.

return unto him Lev_27_24 # In the year of the jubilee the field shall return unto him of whom it was 
bought, [even] to him to whom the possession of the land [did belong].

return unto his Deu_20_06 # And what man [is he] that hath planted a vineyard, and hath not [yet] eaten of
it? let him [also] go and return unto his house, lest he die in the battle, and another man eat of it.

return unto his Deu_20_07 # And what man [is there] that hath betrothed a wife, and hath not taken her? 
let him go and return unto his house, lest he die in the battle, and another man take her.



return unto his Deu_20_08 # And the officers shall speak further unto the people, and they shall say, What 
man [is there that is] fearful and fainthearted? let him go and return unto his house, lest his brethren's 
heart faint as well as his heart.

return unto his Lev_25_27 # Then let him count the years of the sale thereof, and restore the overplus unto 
the man to whom he sold it; that he may return unto his possession.

return unto his Lev_25_28 # But if he be not able to restore [it] to him, then that which is sold shall remain 
in the hand of him that hath bought it until the year of jubilee: and in the jubilee it shall go out, and he shall
return unto his possession.

return unto his Lev_25_41 # And [then] shall he depart from thee, [both] he and his children with him, and 
shall return unto his own family, and unto the possession of his fathers shall he return.

return unto me Isa_44_22 # I have blotted out, as a thick cloud, thy transgressions, and, as a cloud, thy sins:
return unto me; for I have redeemed thee.

return unto me Isa_55_11 # So shall my word be that goeth forth out of my mouth: it shall not return unto 
me void, but it shall accomplish that which I please, and it shall prosper [in the thing] whereto I sent it.

return unto me Jer_04_01 # If thou wilt return, O Israel, saith the LORD, return unto me: and if thou wilt 
put away thine abominations out of my sight, then shalt thou not remove.

return unto me Jer_24_07 # And I will give them an heart to know me, that I [am] the LORD: and they 
shall be my people, and I will be their God: for they shall return unto me with their whole heart.

Return unto me Mal_03_07 # Even from the days of your fathers ye are gone away from mine ordinances, 
and have not kept [them]. Return unto me, and I will return unto you, saith the LORD of hosts. But ye said,
Wherein shall we return?

return unto my Exo_04_18 # And Moses went and returned to Jethro his father in law, and said unto him, 
Let me go, I pray thee, and return unto my brethren which [are] in Egypt, and see whether they be yet 
alive. And Jethro said to Moses, Go in peace.

return unto my Luk_11_24 # When the unclean spirit is gone out of a man, he walketh through dry places, 
seeking rest; and finding none, he saith, I will return unto my house whence I came out.

return unto our Num_32_18 # We will not return unto our houses, until the children of Israel have 
inherited every man his inheritance.

return unto righteousness Psa_94_15 # But judgment shall return unto righteousness: and all the upright in
heart shall follow it.

return unto the 1Sa_07_03 # And Samuel spake unto all the house of Israel, saying, If ye do return unto the 
LORD with all your hearts, [then] put away the strange gods and Ashtaroth from among you, and prepare 
your hearts unto the LORD, and serve him only: and he will deliver you out of the hand of the Philistines.

return unto the Deu_30_02 # And shalt return unto the LORD thy God, and shalt obey his voice according 
to all that I command thee this day, thou and thy children, with all thine heart, and with all thy soul;

return unto the Gen_03_19 # In the sweat of thy face shalt thou eat bread, till thou return unto the ground; 
for out of it wast thou taken: for dust thou [art], and unto dust shalt thou return.

Return unto the Gen_31_03 # And the LORD said unto Jacob, Return unto the land of thy fathers, and to 
thy kindred; and I will be with thee.



return unto the Gen_31_13 # I [am] the God of Bethel, where thou anointedst the pillar, [and] where thou 
vowedst a vow unto me: now arise, get thee out from this land, and return unto the land of thy kindred.

return unto the Hos_06_01 # Come, and let us return unto the LORD: for he hath torn, and he will heal us; 
he hath smitten, and he will bind us up.

return unto the Hos_14_01 # O Israel, return unto the LORD thy God; for thou hast fallen by thine 
iniquity.

return unto the Isa_55_07 # Let the wicked forsake his way, and the unrighteous man his thoughts: and let 
him return unto the LORD, and he will have mercy upon him; and to our God, for he will abundantly 
pardon.

return unto the Jos_01_15 # Until the LORD have given your brethren rest, as [he hath given] you, and 
they also have possessed the land which the LORD your God giveth them: then ye shall return unto the 
land of your possession, and enjoy it, which Moses the LORD'S servant gave you on this side Jordan 
toward the sunrising.

return unto the Mic_05_03 # Therefore will he give them up, until the time [that] she which travaileth hath 
brought forth: then the remnant of his brethren shall return unto the children of Israel.

return unto the Rut_01_07 # Wherefore she went forth out of the place where she was, and her two 
daughters in law with her; and they went on the way to return unto the land of Judah.

return unto thee 1Ki_08_48 # And [so] return unto thee with all their heart, and with all their soul, in the 
land of their enemies, which led them away captive, and pray unto thee toward their land, which thou 
gavest unto their fathers, the city which thou hast chosen, and the house which I have built for thy name:

return unto thee Gen_18_10 # And he said, I will certainly return unto thee according to the time of life; 
and, lo, Sarah thy wife shall have a son. And Sarah heard [it] in the tent door, which [was] behind him.

return unto thee Gen_18_14 # Is any thing too hard for the LORD? At the time appointed I will return unto
thee, according to the time of life, and Sarah shall have a son.

return unto thee Jer_15_19 # Therefore thus saith the LORD, If thou return, then will I bring thee again, 
[and] thou shalt stand before me: and if thou take forth the precious from the vile, thou shalt be as my 
mouth: let them return unto thee; but return not thou unto them.

Return unto thy Gen_32_09 # And Jacob said, O God of my father Abraham, and God of my father Isaac, 
the LORD which saidst unto me, Return unto thy country, and to thy kindred, and I will deal well with 
thee:

Return unto thy Psa_116_07 # Return unto thy rest, O my soul; for the LORD hath dealt bountifully with 
thee.

return unto us Neh_04_12 # And it came to pass, that when the Jews which dwelt by them came, they said 
unto us ten times, From all places whence ye shall return unto us [they will be upon you].

return unto you Mal_03_07 # Even from the days of your fathers ye are gone away from mine ordinances, 
and have not kept [them]. Return unto me, and I will return unto you, saith the LORD of hosts. But ye said,
Wherein shall we return?

return upon him Pro_26_27 # Whoso diggeth a pit shall fall therein: and he that rolleth a stone, it will 
return upon him.



return upon his Est_09_25 # But when [Esther] came before the king, he commanded by letters that his 
wicked device, which he devised against the Jews, should return upon his own head, and that he and his 
sons should be hanged on the gallows.

return upon his Psa_07_16 # His mischief shall return upon his own head, and his violent dealing shall 
come down upon his own pate.

return upon the 1Ki_02_33 # Their blood shall therefore return upon the head of Joab, and upon the head 
of his seed for ever: but upon David, and upon his seed, and upon his house, and upon his throne, shall 
there be peace for ever from the LORD.

return upon thine Oba_01_15 # For the day of the LORD [is] near upon all the heathen: as thou hast done, 
it shall be done unto thee: thy reward shall return upon thine own head.

return was to 1Sa_07_17 # And his return [was] to Ramah; for there [was] his house; and there he judged 
Israel; and there he built an altar unto the LORD.

Return we beseech Psa_80_14 # Return, we beseech thee, O God of hosts: look down from heaven, and 
behold, and visit this vine;

Return with much Jos_22_08 # And he spake unto them, saying, Return with much riches unto your tents, 
and with very much cattle, with silver, and with gold, and with brass, and with iron, and with very much 
raiment: divide the spoil of your enemies with your brethren.

return with thee 1Ki_13_16 # And he said, I may not return with thee, nor go in with thee: neither will I eat 
bread nor drink water with thee in this place:

return with thee 1Sa_15_26 # And Samuel said unto Saul, I will not return with thee: for thou hast rejected 
the word of the LORD, and the LORD hath rejected thee from being king over Israel.

return with thee Rut_01_10 # And they said unto her, Surely we will return with thee unto thy people.

return ye and Jos_22_04 # And now the LORD your God hath given rest unto your brethren, as he 
promised them: therefore now return ye, and get you unto your tents, [and] unto the land of your 
possession, which Moses the servant of the LORD gave you on the other side Jordan.

Return ye backsliding Jer_03_22 # Return, ye backsliding children, [and] I will heal your backslidings. 
Behold, we come unto thee; for thou [art] the LORD our God.

Return ye children Psa_90_03 # Thou turnest man to destruction; and sayest, Return, ye children of men.

return ye now Jer_18_11 # Now therefore go to, speak to the men of Judah, and to the inhabitants of 
Jerusalem, saying, Thus saith the LORD; Behold, I frame evil against you, and devise a device against you: 
return ye now every one from his evil way, and make your ways and your doings good.

Return ye now Jer_35_15 # I have sent also unto you all my servants the prophets, rising up early and 
sending [them], saying, Return ye now every man from his evil way, and amend your doings, and go not 
after other gods to serve them, and ye shall dwell in the land which I have given to you and to your fathers: 
but ye have not inclined your ear, nor hearkened unto me.

return your recompense Joe_03_04 # Yea, and what have ye to do with me, O Tyre, and Zidon, and all the 
coasts of Palestine? will ye render me a recompense? and if ye recompense me, swiftly [and] speedily will I 
return your recompense upon your own head;



return your recompense Joe_03_07 # Behold, I will raise them out of the place whither ye have sold them, 
and will return your recompense upon your own head:

return 1Ch_19_05 # Then there went [certain], and told David how the men were served. And he sent to 
meet them: for the men were greatly ashamed. And the king said, Tarry at Jericho until your beards be 
grown, and [then] return.

return 2Sa_10_05 # When they told [it] unto David, he sent to meet them, because the men were greatly 
ashamed: and the king said, Tarry at Jericho until your beards be grown, and [then] return.

return Gen_03_19 # In the sweat of thy face shalt thou eat bread, till thou return unto the ground; for out 
of it wast thou taken: for dust thou [art], and unto dust shalt thou return.

return Hos_11_05 # He shall not return into the land of Egypt, but the Assyrian shall be his king, because 
they refused to return.

return Jer_05_03 # O LORD, [are] not thine eyes upon the truth? thou hast stricken them, but they have 
not grieved; thou hast consumed them, [but] they have refused to receive correction: they have made their 
faces harder than a rock; they have refused to return.

return Jer_08_04 # Moreover thou shalt say unto them, Thus saith the LORD; Shall they fall, and not 
arise? shall he turn away, and not return?

return Jer_08_05 # Why [then] is this people of Jerusalem slidden back by a perpetual backsliding? they 
hold fast deceit, they refuse to return.

return Jer_22_27 # But to the land whereunto they desire to return, thither shall they not return.

return Job_16_22 # When a few years are come, then I shall go the way [whence] I shall not return.

return Lev_25_41 # And [then] shall he depart from thee, [both] he and his children with him, and shall 
return unto his own family, and unto the possession of his fathers shall he return.

return Luk_19_12 # He said therefore, A certain nobleman went into a far country to receive for himself a 
kingdom, and to return.

return Mal_03_07 # Even from the days of your fathers ye are gone away from mine ordinances, and have 
not kept [them]. Return unto me, and I will return unto you, saith the LORD of hosts. But ye said, Wherein 
shall we return?

returned after him 2Sa_23_10 # He arose, and smote the Philistines until his hand was weary, and his hand 
clave unto the sword: and the LORD wrought a great victory that day; and the people returned after him 
only to spoil.

returned again to Act_14_21 # And when they had preached the gospel to that city, and had taught many, 
they returned again to Lystra, and [to] Iconium, and Antioch,

returned again unto Gal_01_17 # Neither went I up to Jerusalem to them which were apostles before me; 
but I went into Arabia, and returned again unto Damascus.

returned again with Luk_10_17 # And the seventy returned again with joy, saying, Lord, even the devils are
subject unto us through thy name.

returned all of Neh_04_15 # And it came to pass, when our enemies heard that it was known unto us, and 
God had brought their counsel to nought, that we returned all of us to the wall, every one unto his work.



returned and afterward Jos_02_16 # And she said unto them, Get you to the mountain, lest the pursuers 
meet you; and hide yourselves there three days, until the pursuers be returned: and afterward may ye go 
your way.

returned and all Jos_10_15 # And Joshua returned, and all Israel with him, unto the camp to Gilgal.

returned and all Jos_10_38 # And Joshua returned, and all Israel with him, to Debir; and fought against it:

returned and all Jos_10_43 # And Joshua returned, and all Israel with him, unto the camp to Gilgal.

returned and came 1Sa_01_19 # And they rose up in the morning early, and worshipped before the LORD, 
and returned, and came to their house to Ramah: and Elkanah knew Hannah his wife; and the LORD 
remembered her.

returned and came 1Sa_27_09 # And David smote the land, and left neither man nor woman alive, and took
away the sheep, and the oxen, and the asses, and the camels, and the apparel, and returned, and came to 
Achish.

returned and came 2Sa_19_15 # So the king returned, and came to Jordan. And Judah came to Gilgal, to go
to meet the king, to conduct the king over Jordan.

returned and came Gen_14_07 # And they returned, and came to Enmishpat, which [is] Kadesh, and smote 
all the country of the Amalekites, and also the Amorites, that dwelt in Hazezontamar.

returned and considered Ecc_04_01 # So I returned, and considered all the oppressions that are done under
the sun: and behold the tears of [such as were] oppressed, and they had no comforter; and on the side of 
their oppressors [there was] power; but they had no comforter.

returned and corrupted Jud_02_19 # And it came to pass, when the judge was dead, [that] they returned, 
and corrupted [themselves] more than their fathers, in following other gods to serve them, and to bow down
unto them; they ceased not from their own doings, nor from their stubborn way.

returned and covered Exo_14_28 # And the waters returned, and covered the chariots, and the horsemen, 
[and] all the host of Pharaoh that came into the sea after them; there remained not so much as one of them.

returned and cried Neh_09_28 # But after they had rest, they did evil again before thee: therefore leftest 
thou them in the hand of their enemies, so that they had the dominion over them: yet when they returned, 
and cried unto thee, thou heardest [them] from heaven; and many times didst thou deliver them according 
to thy mercies;

returned and departed Jos_22_09 # And the children of Reuben and the children of Gad and the half tribe 
of Manasseh returned, and departed from the children of Israel out of Shiloh, which [is] in the land of 
Canaan, to go unto the country of Gilead, to the land of their possession, whereof they were possessed, 
according to the word of the LORD by the hand of Moses.

returned and descended Jos_02_23 # So the two men returned, and descended from the mountain, and 
passed over, and came to Joshua the son of Nun, and told him all [things] that befell them:

returned and dwelt 2Ki_19_36 # So Sennacherib king of Assyria departed, and went and returned, and 
dwelt at Nineveh.

returned and dwelt Isa_37_37 # So Sennacherib king of Assyria departed, and went and returned, and 
dwelt at Nineveh.



returned and found 2Ki_19_08 # So Rabshakeh returned, and found the king of Assyria warring against 
Libnah: for he had heard that he was departed from Lachish.

returned and found Isa_37_08 # So Rabshakeh returned, and found the king of Assyria warring against 
Libnah: for he had heard that he was departed from Lachish.

returned and I Ecc_04_07 # Then I returned, and I saw vanity under the sun.

returned and inquired Psa_78_34 # When he slew them, then they sought him: and they returned and 
inquired early after God.

returned and made Num_14_36 # And the men, which Moses sent to search the land, who returned, and 
made all the congregation to murmur against him, by bringing up a slander upon the land,

returned and prepared Luk_23_56 # And they returned, and prepared spices and ointments; and rested the
sabbath day according to the commandment.

returned and Ruth Rut_01_22 # So Naomi returned, and Ruth the Moabitess, her daughter in law, with 
her, which returned out of the country of Moab: and they came to Bethlehem in the beginning of barley 
harvest.

returned and said Zec_01_06 # But my words and my statutes, which I commanded my servants the 
prophets, did they not take hold of your fathers? and they returned and said, Like as the LORD of hosts 
thought to do unto us, according to our ways, and according to our doings, so hath he dealt with us.

returned and saw Ecc_09_11 # I returned, and saw under the sun, that the race [is] not to the swift, nor the 
battle to the strong, neither yet bread to the wise, nor yet riches to men of understanding, nor yet favour to 
men of skill; but time and chance happeneth to them all.

returned and smote Psa_60_01 # To the chief Musician upon Shushaneduth, Michtam of David, to teach; 
when he strove with Aramnaharaim and with Aramzobah, when Joab returned, and smote of Edom in the 
valley of salt twelve thousand. O God, thou hast cast us off, thou hast scattered us, thou hast been 
displeased; O turn thyself to us again.

returned and the Jos_02_22 # And they went, and came unto the mountain, and abode there three days, 
until the pursuers were returned: and the pursuers sought [them] throughout all the way, but found [them] 
not.

returned and told 2Ki_07_15 # And they went after them unto Jordan: and, lo, all the way [was] full of 
garments and vessels, which the Syrians had cast away in their haste. And the messengers returned, and 
told the king.

returned and told Act_05_22 # But when the officers came, and found them not in the prison, they 
returned, and told,

returned and walked 2Ki_04_35 # Then he returned, and walked in the house to and fro; and went up, and 
stretched himself upon him: and the child sneezed seven times, and the child opened his eyes.

returned and went Jer_41_14 # So all the people that Ishmael had carried away captive from Mizpah cast 
about and returned, and went unto Johanan the son of Kareah.

returned and wept Deu_01_45 # And ye returned and wept before the LORD; but the LORD would not 
hearken to your voice, nor give ear unto you.

returned answer by Ezr_05_05 # But the eye of their God was upon the elders of the Jews, that they could 



not cause them to cease, till the matter came to Darius: and then they returned answer by letter concerning 
this [matter].

returned answer to Jud_05_29 # Her wise ladies answered her, yea, she returned answer to herself,

returned as the Eze_01_14 # And the living creatures ran and returned as the appearance of a flash of 
lightning.

returned back again Luk_08_37 # Then the whole multitude of the country of the Gadarenes round about 
besought him to depart from them; for they were taken with great fear: and he went up into the ship, and 
returned back again.

returned back from 1Ki_19_21 # And he returned back from him, and took a yoke of oxen, and slew them, 
and boiled their flesh with the instruments of the oxen, and gave unto the people, and they did eat. Then he 
arose, and went after Elijah, and ministered unto him.

returned behold at Eze_47_07 # Now when I had returned, behold, at the bank of the river [were] very 
many trees on the one side and on the other.

returned every man 2Ch_20_27 # Then they returned, every man of Judah and Jerusalem, and 
Jehoshaphat in the forefront of them, to go again to Jerusalem with joy; for the LORD had made them to 
rejoice over their enemies.

returned every man 2Ch_31_01 # Now when all this was finished, all Israel that were present went out to 
the cities of Judah, and brake the images in pieces, and cut down the groves, and threw down the high 
places and the altars out of all Judah and Benjamin, in Ephraim also and Manasseh, until they had utterly 
destroyed them all. Then all the children of Israel returned, every man to his possession, into their own 
cities.

returned for a 1Sa_06_17 # And these [are] the golden emerods which the Philistines returned [for] a 
trespass offering unto the LORD; for Ashdod one, for Gaza one, for Askelon one, for Gath one, for Ekron 
one;

returned for they Zec_07_14 # But I scattered them with a whirlwind among all the nations whom they 
knew not. Thus the land was desolate after them, that no man passed through nor returned: for they laid 
the pleasant land desolate.

returned from all Jer_43_05 # But Johanan the son of Kareah, and all the captains of the forces, took all the
remnant of Judah, that were returned from all nations, whither they had been driven, to dwell in the land 
of Judah;

returned from battle Jud_08_13 # And Gideon the son of Joash returned from battle before the sun [was 
up],

returned from chasing 1Sa_17_53 # And the children of Israel returned from chasing after the Philistines, 
and they spoiled their tents.

returned from following 1Sa_24_01 # And it came to pass, when Saul was returned from following the 
Philistines, that it was told him, saying, Behold, David [is] in the wilderness of Engedi.

returned from following 2Sa_02_30 # And Joab returned from following Abner: and when he had gathered 
all the people together, there lacked of David's servants nineteen men and Asahel.

returned from going 2Ch_11_04 # Thus saith the LORD, Ye shall not go up, nor fight against your 
brethren: return every man to his house: for this thing is done of me. And they obeyed the words of the 



LORD, and returned from going against Jeroboam.

returned from Jerusalem Act_12_25 # And Barnabas and Saul returned from Jerusalem, when they had 
fulfilled [their] ministry, and took with them John, whose surname was Mark.

returned from Jordan Luk_04_01 # And Jesus being full of the Holy Ghost returned from Jordan, and was 
led by the Spirit into the wilderness,

returned from off Gen_08_03 # And the waters returned from off the earth continually: and after the end of
the hundred and fifty days the waters were abated.

returned from pursuing 1Sa_23_28 # Wherefore Saul returned from pursuing after David, and went 
against the Philistines: therefore they called that place Selahammahlekoth.

returned from pursuing 2Sa_18_16 # And Joab blew the trumpet, and the people returned from pursuing 
after Israel: for Joab held back the people.

returned from Saul 1Sa_17_15 # But David went and returned from Saul to feed his father's sheep at 
Bethlehem.

returned from searching Num_13_25 # And they returned from searching of the land after forty days.

returned from smiting 2Sa_08_13 # And David gat [him] a name when he returned from smiting of the 
Syrians in the valley of salt, [being] eighteen thousand [men].

returned from the 1Sa_17_57 # And as David returned from the slaughter of the Philistine, Abner took him,
and brought him before Saul with the head of the Philistine in his hand.

returned from the 1Sa_18_06 # And it came to pass as they came, when David was returned from the 
slaughter of the Philistine, that the women came out of all cities of Israel, singing and dancing, to meet king 
Saul, with tabrets, with joy, and with instruments of music.

returned from the 2Sa_01_01 # Now it came to pass after the death of Saul, when David was returned from 
the slaughter of the Amalekites, and David had abode two days in Ziklag;

returned from the 2Sa_10_14 # And when the children of Ammon saw that the Syrians were fled, then fled 
they also before Abishai, and entered into the city. So Joab returned from the children of Ammon, and 
came to Jerusalem.

returned from the Jos_22_32 # And Phinehas the son of Eleazar the priest, and the princes, returned from 
the children of Reuben, and from the children of Gad, out of the land of Gilead, unto the land of Canaan, to
the children of Israel, and brought them word again.

returned from the Luk_24_09 # And returned from the sepulchre, and told all these things unto the eleven, 
and to all the rest.

returned glorifying and Luk_02_20 # And the shepherds returned, glorifying and praising God for all the 
things that they had heard and seen, as it was told unto them.

returned having received Luk_19_15 # And it came to pass, that when he was returned, having received the 
kingdom, then he commanded these servants to be called unto him, to whom he had given the money, that 
he might know how much every man had gained by trading.

returned he found Mar_14_40 # And when he returned, he found them asleep again, [for their eyes were 
heavy,] neither wist they what to answer him.



returned home again Act_21_06 # And when we had taken our leave one of another, we took ship; and they 
returned home again.

returned home in 2Ch_25_10 # Then Amaziah separated them, [to wit], the army that was come to him out 
of Ephraim, to go home again: wherefore their anger was greatly kindled against Judah, and they returned 
home in great anger.

returned in our Gen_43_18 # And the men were afraid, because they were brought into Joseph's house; and
they said, Because of the money that was returned in our sacks at the first time are we brought in; that he 
may seek occasion against us, and fall upon us, and take us for bondmen, and our asses.

returned in the Luk_04_14 # And Jesus returned in the power of the Spirit into Galilee: and there went out 
a fame of him through all the region round about.

returned into Egypt Gen_50_14 # And Joseph returned into Egypt, he, and his brethren, and all that went 
up with him to bury his father, after he had buried his father.

returned into Galilee Luk_02_39 # And when they had performed all things according to the law of the 
Lord, they returned into Galilee, to their own city Nazareth.

returned into mine Psa_35_13 # But as for me, when they were sick, my clothing [was] sackcloth: I humbled
my soul with fasting; and my prayer returned into mine own bosom.

returned into the Est_02_14 # In the evening she went, and on the morrow she returned into the second 
house of the women, to the custody of Shaashgaz, the king's chamberlain, which kept the concubines: she 
came in unto the king no more, except the king delighted in her, and that she were called by name.

returned into the Gen_21_32 # Thus they made a covenant at Beersheba: then Abimelech rose up, and 
Phichol the chief captain of his host, and they returned into the land of the Philistines.

returned into the Jos_06_14 # And the second day they compassed the city once, and returned into the 
camp: so they did six days.

returned into the Jud_07_15 # And it was [so], when Gideon heard the telling of the dream, and the 
interpretation thereof, that he worshipped, and returned into the host of Israel, and said, Arise; for the 
LORD hath delivered into your hand the host of Midian.

returned into the Mat_21_18 # Now in the morning as he returned into the city, he hungered.

returned not again Gen_08_12 # And he stayed yet other seven days; and sent forth the dove; which 
returned not again unto him any more.

returned not And Jer_03_07 # And I said after she had done all these [things], Turn thou unto me. But she 
returned not. And her treacherous sister Judah saw [it].

returned not by 1Ki_13_10 # So he went another way, and returned not by the way that he came to Bethel.

returned not empty 2Sa_01_22 # From the blood of the slain, from the fat of the mighty, the bow of 
Jonathan turned not back, and the sword of Saul returned not empty.

returned not from 1Ki_13_33 # After this thing Jeroboam returned not from his evil way, but made again 
of the lowest of the people priests of the high places: whosoever would, he consecrated him, and he became 
[one] of the priests of the high places.



returned of the Jud_07_03 # Now therefore go to, proclaim in the ears of the people, saying, Whosoever [is] 
fearful and afraid, let him return and depart early from mount Gilead. And there returned of the people 
twenty and two thousand; and there remained ten thousand.

returned out of 2Ch_10_02 # And it came to pass, when Jeroboam the son of Nebat, who [was] in Egypt, 
whither he had fled from the presence of Solomon the king, heard [it], that Jeroboam returned out of 
Egypt.

returned out of 2Ki_08_03 # And it came to pass at the seven years' end, that the woman returned out of 
the land of the Philistines: and she went forth to cry unto the king for her house and for her land.

returned out of Est_07_08 # Then the king returned out of the palace garden into the place of the banquet 
of wine; and Haman was fallen upon the bed whereon Esther [was]. Then said the king, Will he force the 
queen also before me in the house? As the word went out of the king's mouth, they covered Haman's face.

returned out of Jer_40_12 # Even all the Jews returned out of all places whither they were driven, and 
came to the land of Judah, to Gedaliah, unto Mizpah, and gathered wine and summer fruits very much.

returned out of Rut_01_22 # So Naomi returned, and Ruth the Moabitess, her daughter in law, with her, 
which returned out of the country of Moab: and they came to Bethlehem in the beginning of barley harvest.

returned so all 2Sa_17_03 # And I will bring back all the people unto thee: the man whom thou seekest [is] 
as if all returned: [so] all the people shall be in peace.

returned ten degrees Isa_38_08 # Behold, I will bring again the shadow of the degrees, which is gone down 
in the sun dial of Ahaz, ten degrees backward. So the sun returned ten degrees, by which degrees it was 
gone down.

returned that day Gen_33_16 # So Esau returned that day on his way unto Seir.

returned the captivity Hos_06_11 # Also, O Judah, he hath set an harvest for thee, when I returned the 
captivity of my people.

returned the child Luk_02_43 # And when they had fulfilled the days, as they returned, the child Jesus 
tarried behind in Jerusalem; and Joseph and his mother knew not [of it].

returned the people Luk_08_40 # And it came to pass, that, when Jesus was returned, the people [gladly] 
received him: for they were all waiting for him.

returned the wickedness 1Sa_25_39 # And when David heard that Nabal was dead, he said, Blessed [be] the 
LORD, that hath pleaded the cause of my reproach from the hand of Nabal, and hath kept his servant from
evil: for the LORD hath returned the wickedness of Nabal upon his own head. And David sent and 
communed with Abigail, to take her to him to wife.

returned the words Exo_19_08 # And all the people answered together, and said, All that the LORD hath 
spoken we will do. And Moses returned the words of the people unto the LORD.

returned they unto Act_01_12 # Then returned they unto Jerusalem from the mount called Olivet, which is 
from Jerusalem a sabbath day's journey.

returned this second Gen_43_10 # For except we had lingered, surely now we had returned this second 
time.

returned to be 2Ch_22_06 # And he returned to be healed in Jezreel because of the wounds which were 
given him at Ramah, when he fought with Hazael king of Syria. And Azariah the son of Jehoram king of 



Judah went down to see Jehoram the son of Ahab at Jezreel, because he was sick.

returned to be 2Ki_09_15 # But king Joram was returned to be healed in Jezreel of the wounds which the 
Syrians had given him, when he fought with Hazael king of Syria.] And Jehu said, If it be your minds, 
[then] let none go forth [nor] escape out of the city to go to tell [it] in Jezreel.

returned to bless 1Ch_16_43 # And all the people departed every man to his house: and David returned to 
bless his house.

returned to bless 2Sa_06_20 # Then David returned to bless his household. And Michal the daughter of 
Saul came out to meet David, and said, How glorious was the king of Israel to day, who uncovered himself 
to day in the eyes of the handmaids of his servants, as one of the vain fellows shamelessly uncovereth 
himself!

returned to depart 1Ki_12_24 # Thus saith the LORD, Ye shall not go up, nor fight against your brethren 
the children of Israel: return every man to his house; for this thing is from me. They hearkened therefore to
the word of the LORD, and returned to depart, according to the word of the LORD.

returned to Ekron 1Sa_06_16 # And when the five lords of the Philistines had seen [it], they returned to 
Ekron the same day.

returned to give Luk_17_18 # There are not found that returned to give glory to God, save this stranger.

returned to Hebron 2Sa_03_27 # And when Abner was returned to Hebron, Joab took him aside in the gate 
to speak with him quietly, and smote him there under the fifth [rib], that he died, for the blood of Asahel his
brother.

returned to her Luk_01_56 # And Mary abode with her about three months, and returned to her own 
house.

returned to his 1Sa_26_25 # Then Saul said to David, Blessed [be] thou, my son David: thou shalt both do 
great [things], and also shalt still prevail. So David went on his way, and Saul returned to his place.

returned to his 2Ch_19_01 # And Jehoshaphat the king of Judah returned to his house in peace to 
Jerusalem.

returned to his 2Sa_14_24 # And the king said, Let him turn to his own house, and let him not see my face. 
So Absalom returned to his own house, and saw not the king's face.

returned to his Exo_14_27 # And Moses stretched forth his hand over the sea, and the sea returned to his 
strength when the morning appeared; and the Egyptians fled against it; and the LORD overthrew the 
Egyptians in the midst of the sea.

returned to his Num_24_25 # And Balaam rose up, and went and returned to his place: and Balak also went
his way.

returned to Jacob Gen_32_06 # And the messengers returned to Jacob, saying, We came to thy brother 
Esau, and also he cometh to meet thee, and four hundred men with him.

returned to Jerusalem 1Ch_20_03 # And he brought out the people that [were] in it, and cut [them] with 
saws, and with harrows of iron, and with axes. Even so dealt David with all the cities of the children of 
Ammon. And David and all the people returned to Jerusalem.

returned to Jerusalem 2Ch_14_15 # They smote also the tents of cattle, and carried away sheep and camels 
in abundance, and returned to Jerusalem.



returned to Jerusalem 2Ch_19_08 # Moreover in Jerusalem did Jehoshaphat set of the Levites, and [of] the 
priests, and of the chief of the fathers of Israel, for the judgment of the LORD, and for controversies, when 
they returned to Jerusalem.

returned to Jerusalem 2Ch_34_07 # And when he had broken down the altars and the groves, and had 
beaten the graven images into powder, and cut down all the idols throughout all the land of Israel, he 
returned to Jerusalem.

returned to Jerusalem 2Ch_34_09 # And when they came to Hilkiah the high priest, they delivered the 
money that was brought into the house of God, which the Levites that kept the doors had gathered of the 
hand of Manasseh and Ephraim, and of all the remnant of Israel, and of all Judah and Benjamin; and they 
returned to Jerusalem.

returned to Jerusalem 2Ki_23_20 # And he slew all the priests of the high places that [were] there upon the 
altars, and burned men's bones upon them, and returned to Jerusalem.

returned to Jerusalem 2Sa_17_20 # And when Absalom's servants came to the woman to the house, they 
said, Where [is] Ahimaaz and Jonathan? And the woman said unto them, They be gone over the brook of 
water. And when they had sought and could not find [them], they returned to Jerusalem.

returned to Jerusalem 2Sa_20_22 # Then the woman went unto all the people in her wisdom. And they cut 
off the head of Sheba the son of Bichri, and cast [it] out to Joab. And he blew a trumpet, and they retired 
from the city, every man to his tent. And Joab returned to Jerusalem unto the king.

returned to Jerusalem Act_08_25 # And they, when they had testified and preached the word of the Lord, 
returned to Jerusalem, and preached the gospel in many villages of the Samaritans.

returned to Jerusalem Act_13_13 # Now when Paul and his company loosed from Paphos, they came to 
Perga in Pamphylia: and John departing from them returned to Jerusalem.

returned to Jerusalem Luk_24_33 # And they rose up the same hour, and returned to Jerusalem, and found
the eleven gathered together, and them that were with them,

returned to Jerusalem Luk_24_52 # And they worshipped him, and returned to Jerusalem with great joy:

returned to Jerusalem Zec_01_16 # Therefore thus saith the LORD; I am returned to Jerusalem with 
mercies: my house shall be built in it, saith the LORD of hosts, and a line shall be stretched forth upon 
Jerusalem.

returned to Jethro Exo_04_18 # And Moses went and returned to Jethro his father in law, and said unto 
him, Let me go, I pray thee, and return unto my brethren which [are] in Egypt, and see whether they be yet 
alive. And Jethro said to Moses, Go in peace.

returned to Joshua Jos_07_03 # And they returned to Joshua, and said unto him, Let not all the people go 
up; but let about two or three thousand men go up and smite Ai; [and] make not all the people to labour 
thither; for they [are but] few.

returned to Judah Gen_38_22 # And he returned to Judah, and said, I cannot find her; and also the men of 
the place said, [that] there was no harlot in this [place].

returned to provoke Eze_08_17 # Then he said unto me, Hast thou seen [this], O son of man? Is it a light 
thing to the house of Judah that they commit the abominations which they commit here? for they have 
filled the land with violence, and have returned to provoke me to anger: and, lo, they put the branch to 
their nose.



returned to Samaria 2Ch_25_24 # And [he took] all the gold and the silver, and all the vessels that were 
found in the house of God with Obededom, and the treasures of the king's house, the hostages also, and 
returned to Samaria.

returned to Samaria 2Ch_28_15 # And the men which were expressed by name rose up, and took the 
captives, and with the spoil clothed all that were naked among them, and arrayed them, and shod them, and
gave them to eat and to drink, and anointed them, and carried all the feeble of them upon asses, and 
brought them to Jericho, the city of palm trees, to their brethren: then they returned to Samaria.

returned to Samaria 2Ki_02_25 # And he went from thence to mount Carmel, and from thence he returned 
to Samaria.

returned to Samaria 2Ki_14_14 # And he took all the gold and silver, and all the vessels that were found in 
the house of the LORD, and in the treasures of the king's house, and hostages, and returned to Samaria.

returned to take Jud_14_08 # And after a time he returned to take her, and he turned aside to see the 
carcase of the lion: and, behold, [there was] a swarm of bees and honey in the carcase of the lion.

returned to the 2Ki_05_15 # And he returned to the man of God, he and all his company, and came, and 
stood before him: and he said, Behold, now I know that [there is] no God in all the earth, but in Israel: now 
therefore, I pray thee, take a blessing of thy servant.

returned to the Act_23_32 # On the morrow they left the horsemen to go with him, and returned to the 
castle:

returned to the Exo_04_20 # And Moses took his wife and his sons, and set them upon an ass, and he 
returned to the land of Egypt: and Moses took the rod of God in his hand.

returned to the Gen_44_13 # Then they rent their clothes, and laded every man his ass, and returned to the 
city.

returned to the Jos_10_21 # And all the people returned to the camp to Joshua at Makkedah in peace: none
moved his tongue against any of the children of Israel.

returned to their 2Ki_03_27 # Then he took his eldest son that should have reigned in his stead, and offered 
him [for] a burnt offering upon the wall. And there was great indignation against Israel: and they departed 
from him, and returned to [their own] land.

returned to them Gen_42_24 # And he turned himself about from them, and wept; and returned to them 
again, and communed with them, and took from them Simeon, and bound him before their eyes.

returned told him Luk_09_10 # And the apostles, when they were returned, told him all that they had done.
And he took them, and went aside privately into a desert place belonging to the city called Bethsaida.

returned unto Ai Jos_08_24 # And it came to pass, when Israel had made an end of slaying all the 
inhabitants of Ai in the field, in the wilderness wherein they chased them, and when they were all fallen on 
the edge of the sword, until they were consumed, that all the Israelites returned unto Ai, and smote it with 
the edge of the sword.

returned unto her 2Sa_11_04 # And David sent messengers, and took her; and she came in unto him, and he
lay with her; for she was purified from her uncleanness: and she returned unto her house.

returned unto her Jud_11_39 # And it came to pass at the end of two months, that she returned unto her 
father, who did with her [according] to his vow which he had vowed: and she knew no man. And it was a 



custom in Israel,

returned unto her Lev_22_13 # But if the priest's daughter be a widow, or divorced, and have no child, and 
is returned unto her father's house, as in her youth, she shall eat of her father's meat: but there shall no 
stranger eat thereof.

returned unto him Exo_34_31 # And Moses called unto them; and Aaron and all the rulers of the 
congregation returned unto him: and Moses talked with them.

returned unto him Gen_08_09 # But the dove found no rest for the sole of her foot, and she returned unto 
him into the ark, for the waters [were] on the face of the whole earth: then he put forth his hand, and took 
her, and pulled her in unto him into the ark.

returned unto him Num_23_06 # And he returned unto him, and, lo, he stood by his burnt sacrifice, he, and
all the princes of Moab.

returned unto his 2Sa_19_39 # And all the people went over Jordan. And when the king was come over, the 
king kissed Barzillai, and blessed him; and he returned unto his own place.

returned unto his Gen_18_33 # And the LORD went his way, as soon as he had left communing with 
Abraham: and Abraham returned unto his place.

returned unto his Gen_22_19 # So Abraham returned unto his young men, and they rose up and went 
together to Beersheba; and Abraham dwelt at Beersheba.

returned unto his Gen_31_55 # And early in the morning Laban rose up, and kissed his sons and his 
daughters, and blessed them: and Laban departed, and returned unto his place.

returned unto his Gen_37_30 # And he returned unto his brethren, and said, The child [is] not; and I, 
whither shall I go?

returned unto Jerusalem 2Sa_12_31 # And he brought forth the people that [were] therein, and put [them] 
under saws, and under harrows of iron, and under axes of iron, and made them pass through the brickkiln: 
and thus did he unto all the cities of the children of Ammon. So David and all the people returned unto 
Jerusalem.

returned unto me Amo_04_06 # And I also have given you cleanness of teeth in all your cities, and want of 
bread in all your places: yet have ye not returned unto me, saith the LORD.

returned unto me Amo_04_08 # So two [or] three cities wandered unto one city, to drink water; but they 
were not satisfied: yet have ye not returned unto me, saith the LORD.

returned unto me Amo_04_09 # I have smitten you with blasting and mildew: when your gardens and your 
vineyards and your fig trees and your olive trees increased, the palmerworm devoured [them]: yet have ye 
not returned unto me, saith the LORD.

returned unto me Amo_04_10 # I have sent among you the pestilence after the manner of Egypt: your 
young men have I slain with the sword, and have taken away your horses; and I have made the stink of 
your camps to come up unto your nostrils: yet have ye not returned unto me, saith the LORD.

returned unto me Amo_04_11 # I have overthrown [some] of you, as God overthrew Sodom and Gomorrah,
and ye were as a firebrand plucked out of the burning: yet have ye not returned unto me, saith the LORD.

returned unto me Dan_04_34 # And at the end of the days I Nebuchadnezzar lifted up mine eyes unto 
heaven, and mine understanding returned unto me, and I blessed the most High, and I praised and 



honoured him that liveth for ever, whose dominion [is] an everlasting dominion, and his kingdom [is] from 
generation to generation:

returned unto me Dan_04_36 # At the same time my reason returned unto me; and for the glory of my 
kingdom, mine honour and brightness returned unto me; and my counsellors and my lords sought unto me;
and I was established in my kingdom, and excellent majesty was added unto me.

returned unto me Dan_04_36 # At the same time my reason returned unto me; and for the glory of my 
kingdom, mine honour and brightness returned unto me; and my counsellors and my lords sought unto me;
and I was established in my kingdom, and excellent majesty was added unto me.

returned unto Moses Num_16_50 # And Aaron returned unto Moses unto the door of the tabernacle of the 
congregation: and the plague was stayed.

returned unto the 1Pe_02_25 # For ye were as sheep going astray; but are now returned unto the Shepherd 
and Bishop of your souls.

returned unto the Exo_05_22 # And Moses returned unto the LORD, and said, Lord, wherefore hast thou 
[so] evil entreated this people? why [is] it [that] thou hast sent me?

returned unto the Exo_32_31 # And Moses returned unto the LORD, and said, Oh, this people have sinned 
a great sin, and have made them gods of gold.

returned unto the Gen_37_29 # And Reuben returned unto the pit; and, behold, Joseph [was] not in the pit;
and he rent his clothes.

returned unto their Jos_04_18 # And it came to pass, when the priests that bare the ark of the covenant of 
the LORD were come up out of the midst of Jordan, [and] the soles of the priests' feet were lifted up unto 
the dry land, that the waters of Jordan returned unto their place, and flowed over all his banks, as [they 
did] before.

returned unto their Jud_21_23 # And the children of Benjamin did so, and took [them] wives, according to 
their number, of them that danced, whom they caught: and they went and returned unto their inheritance, 
and repaired the cities, and dwelt in them.

returned unto Zion Zec_08_03 # Thus saith the LORD; I am returned unto Zion, and will dwell in the 
midst of Jerusalem: and Jerusalem shall be called a city of truth; and the mountain of the LORD of hosts 
the holy mountain.

returned upon thee 2Sa_16_08 # The LORD hath returned upon thee all the blood of the house of Saul, in 
whose stead thou hast reigned; and the LORD hath delivered the kingdom into the hand of Absalom thy 
son: and, behold, thou [art taken] in thy mischief, because thou [art] a bloody man.

returned us answer Ezr_05_11 # And thus they returned us answer, saying, We are the servants of the God 
of heaven and earth, and build the house that was builded these many years ago, which a great king of 
Israel builded and set up.

returned with shame 2Ch_32_21 # And the LORD sent an angel, which cut off all the mighty men of valour,
and the leaders and captains in the camp of the king of Assyria. So he returned with shame of face to his 
own land. And when he was come into the house of his god, they that came forth of his own bowels slew him
there with the sword.

returned with their Jer_14_03 # And their nobles have sent their little ones to the waters: they came to the 
pits, [and] found no water; they returned with their vessels empty; they were ashamed and confounded, and
covered their heads.



returned 2Sa_03_16 # And her husband went with her along weeping behind her to Bahurim. Then said 
Abner unto him, Go, return. And he returned.

returned Heb_11_15 # And truly, if they had been mindful of that [country] from whence they came out, 
they might have had opportunity to have returned.

returned Luk_23_48 # And all the people that came together to that sight, beholding the things which were 
done, smote their breasts, and returned.

returned Neh_02_15 # Then went I up in the night by the brook, and viewed the wall, and turned back, and 
entered by the gate of the valley, and [so] returned.

returneth again according Ecc_01_06 # The wind goeth toward the south, and turneth about unto the 
north; it whirleth about continually, and the wind returneth again according to his circuits.

returneth and no Zec_09_08 # And I will encamp about mine house because of the army, because of him 
that passeth by, and because of him that returneth: and no oppressor shall pass through them any more: 
for now have I seen with mine eyes.

returneth not thither Isa_55_10 # For as the rain cometh down, and the snow from heaven, and returneth 
not thither, but watereth the earth, and maketh it bring forth and bud, that it may give seed to the sower, 
and bread to the eater:

returneth to his Pro_26_11 # As a dog returneth to his vomit, [so] a fool returneth to his folly.

returneth to his Pro_26_11 # As a dog returneth to his vomit, [so] a fool returneth to his folly.

returneth to his Psa_146_04 # His breath goeth forth, he returneth to his earth; in that very day his 
thoughts perish.

returneth Eze_35_07 # Thus will I make mount Seir most desolate, and cut off from it him that passeth out 
and him that returneth.

returning and rest Isa_30_15 # For thus saith the Lord GOD, the Holy One of Israel; In returning and rest 
shall ye be saved; in quietness and in confidence shall be your strength: and ye would not.

returning and sitting Act_08_28 # Was returning, and sitting in his chariot read Esaias the prophet.

returning from the Heb_07_01 # For this Melchisedec, king of Salem, priest of the most high God, who met 
Abraham returning from the slaughter of the kings, and blessed him;

returning to the Luk_07_10 # And they that were sent, returning to the house, found the servant whole that 
had been sick.

turn about their Jam_03_03 # Behold, we put bits in the horses' mouths, that they may obey us; and we 
turn about their whole body.

Turn again and 2Ki_20_05 # Turn again, and tell Hezekiah the captain of my people, Thus saith the LORD, 
the God of David thy father, I have heard thy prayer, I have seen thy tears: behold, I will heal thee: on the 
third day thou shalt go up unto the house of the LORD.

turn again and Lev_13_16 # Or if the raw flesh turn again, and be changed unto white, he shall come unto 
the priest;



turn again and Mat_07_06 # Give not that which is holy unto the dogs, neither cast ye your pearls before 
swine, lest they trample them under their feet, and turn again and rend you.

turn again by 1Ki_13_09 # For so was it charged me by the word of the LORD, saying, Eat no bread, nor 
drink water, nor turn again by the same way that thou camest.

turn again he Mic_07_19 # He will turn again, he will have compassion upon us; he will subdue our 
iniquities; and thou wilt cast all their sins into the depths of the sea.

Turn again my Rut_01_11 # And Naomi said, Turn again, my daughters: why will ye go with me? [are] 
there yet [any more] sons in my womb, that they may be your husbands?

Turn again my Rut_01_12 # Turn again, my daughters, go [your way]; for I am too old to have an husband. 
If I should say, I have hope, [if] I should have an husband also to night, and should also bear sons;

turn again O Jer_31_21 # Set thee up waymarks, make thee high heaps: set thine heart toward the 
highway, [even] the way [which] thou wentest: turn again, O virgin of Israel, turn again to these thy cities.

Turn again our Psa_126_04 # Turn again our captivity, O LORD, as the streams in the south.

turn again till Psa_18_37 # I have pursued mine enemies, and overtaken them: neither did I turn again till 
they were consumed.

turn again to 1Ki_08_33 # When thy people Israel be smitten down before the enemy, because they have 
sinned against thee, and shall turn again to thee, and confess thy name, and pray, and make supplication 
unto thee in this house:

turn again to 1Ki_13_17 # For it was said to me by the word of the LORD, Thou shalt eat no bread nor 
drink water there, nor turn again to go by the way that thou camest.

turn again to Jer_31_21 # Set thee up waymarks, make thee high heaps: set thine heart toward the 
highway, [even] the way [which] thou wentest: turn again, O virgin of Israel, turn again to these thy cities.

turn again to Jud_11_08 # And the elders of Gilead said unto Jephthah, Therefore we turn again to thee 
now, that thou mayest go with us, and fight against the children of Ammon, and be our head over all the 
inhabitants of Gilead.

turn again to Lam_03_40 # Let us search and try our ways, and turn again to the LORD.

turn again to Luk_17_04 # And if he trespass against thee seven times in a day, and seven times in a day 
turn again to thee, saying, I repent; thou shalt forgive him.

turn again to Psa_85_08 # I will hear what God the LORD will speak: for he will speak peace unto his 
people, and to his saints: but let them not turn again to folly.

turn again unto 1Ki_12_27 # If this people go up to do sacrifice in the house of the LORD at Jerusalem, 
then shall the heart of this people turn again unto their lord, [even] unto Rehoboam king of Judah, and they
shall kill me, and go again to Rehoboam king of Judah.

turn again unto 2Ch_30_06 # So the posts went with the letters from the king and his princes throughout all
Israel and Judah, and according to the commandment of the king, saying, Ye children of Israel, turn again 
unto the LORD God of Abraham, Isaac, and Israel, and he will return to the remnant of you, that are 
escaped out of the hand of the kings of Assyria.

turn again unto 2Ch_30_09 # For if ye turn again unto the LORD, your brethren and your children [shall 



find] compassion before them that lead them captive, so that they shall come again into this land: for the 
LORD your God [is] gracious and merciful, and will not turn away [his] face from you, if ye return unto 
him.

turn again unto 2Ki_01_06 # And they said unto him, There came a man up to meet us, and said unto us, 
Go, turn again unto the king that sent you, and say unto him, Thus saith the LORD, [Is it] not because 
[there is] not a God in Israel, [that] thou sendest to inquire of Baalzebub the god of Ekron? therefore thou 
shalt not come down from that bed on which thou art gone up, but shalt surely die.

turn again unto Job_34_15 # All flesh shall perish together, and man shall turn again unto dust.

turn again with 1Sa_15_25 # Now therefore, I pray thee, pardon my sin, and turn again with me, that I may
worship the LORD.

turn again with 1Sa_15_30 # Then he said, I have sinned: [yet] honour me now, I pray thee, before the 
elders of my people, and before Israel, and turn again with me, that I may worship the LORD thy God.

turn again Zec_10_09 # And I will sow them among the people: and they shall remember me in far 
countries; and they shall live with their children, and turn again.

turn also from Eze_07_22 # My face will I turn also from them, and they shall pollute my secret [place]: for 
the robbers shall enter into it, and defile it.

turn and do Jos_24_20 # If ye forsake the LORD, and serve strange gods, then he will turn and do you hurt,
and consume you, after that he hath done you good.

turn and encamp Exo_14_02 # Speak unto the children of Israel, that they turn and encamp before 
Pihahiroth, between Migdol and the sea, over against Baalzephon: before it shall ye encamp by the sea.

turn and pray 2Ch_06_37 # Yet [if] they bethink themselves in the land whither they are carried captive, 
and turn and pray unto thee in the land of their captivity, saying, We have sinned, we have done amiss, and 
have dealt wickedly;

turn and repent Jon_03_09 # Who can tell [if] God will turn and repent, and turn away from his fierce 
anger, that we perish not?

Turn and slay 1Sa_22_17 # And the king said unto the footmen that stood about him, Turn, and slay the 
priests of the LORD; because their hand also [is] with David, and because they knew when he fled, and did 
not show it to me. But the servants of the king would not put forth their hand to fall upon the priests of the 
LORD.

turn and toss Isa_22_18 # He will surely violently turn and toss thee [like] a ball into a large country: there 
shalt thou die, and there the chariots of thy glory [shall be] the shame of thy lord's house.

Turn aside and 2Sa_18_30 # And the king said [unto him], Turn aside, [and] stand here. And he turned 
aside, and stood still.

turn aside and Deu_11_16 # Take heed to yourselves, that your heart be not deceived, and ye turn aside, 
and serve other gods, and worship them;

turn aside and Exo_03_03 # And Moses said, I will now turn aside, and see this great sight, why the bush is 
not burnt.

turn aside from 2Sa_02_21 # And Abner said to him, Turn thee aside to thy right hand or to thy left, and 
lay thee hold on one of the young men, and take thee his armour. But Asahel would not turn aside from 



following of him.

turn aside from Deu_31_29 # For I know that after my death ye will utterly corrupt [yourselves], and turn 
aside from the way which I have commanded you; and evil will befall you in the latter days; because ye will 
do evil in the sight of the LORD, to provoke him to anger through the work of your hands.

turn aside hither Jud_19_12 # And his master said unto him, We will not turn aside hither into the city of a 
stranger, that [is] not of the children of Israel; we will pass over to Gibeah.

turn aside it Psa_101_03 # I will set no wicked thing before mine eyes: I hate the work of them that turn 
aside; [it] shall not cleave to me.

turn aside out Deu_11_28 # And a curse, if ye will not obey the commandments of the LORD your God, but 
turn aside out of the way which I command you this day, to go after other gods, which ye have not known.

turn aside out Isa_30_11 # Get you out of the way, turn aside out of the path, cause the Holy One of Israel 
to cease from before us.

turn aside sit Rut_04_01 # Then went Boaz up to the gate, and sat him down there: and, behold, the 
kinsman of whom Boaz spake came by; unto whom he said, Ho, such a one! turn aside, sit down here. And 
he turned aside, and sat down.

turn aside the Amo_02_07 # That pant after the dust of the earth on the head of the poor, and turn aside 
the way of the meek: and a man and his father will go in unto the [same] maid, to profane my holy name:

turn aside the Amo_05_12 # For I know your manifold transgressions, and your mighty sins: they afflict the
just, they take a bribe, and they turn aside the poor in the gate [from their right].

turn aside the Isa_10_02 # To turn aside the needy from judgment, and to take away the right from the 
poor of my people, that widows may be their prey, and [that] they may rob the fatherless!

turn aside the Isa_29_21 # That make a man an offender for a word, and lay a snare for him that reproveth 
in the gate, and turn aside the just for a thing of nought.

turn aside the Lam_03_35 # To turn aside the right of a man before the face of the most High,

turn aside the Mal_03_05 # And I will come near to you to judgment; and I will be a swift witness against 
the sorcerers, and against the adulterers, and against false swearers, and against those that oppress the 
hireling in [his] wages, the widow, and the fatherless, and that turn aside the stranger [from his right], and 
fear not me, saith the LORD of hosts.

turn aside to Deu_05_32 # Ye shall observe to do therefore as the LORD your God hath commanded you: ye
shall not turn aside to the right hand or to the left.

turn aside to Psa_40_04 # Blessed [is] that man that maketh the LORD his trust, and respecteth not the 
proud, nor such as turn aside to lies.

turn aside unto Psa_125_05 # As for such as turn aside unto their crooked ways, the LORD shall lead them 
forth with the workers of iniquity: [but] peace [shall be] upon Israel.

turn aside wherefore 2Sa_02_23 # Howbeit he refused to turn aside: wherefore Abner with the hinder end 
of the spear smote him under the fifth [rib], that the spear came out behind him; and he fell down there, 
and died in the same place: and it came to pass, [that] as many as came to the place where Asahel fell down 
and died stood still.



turn away and 2Ch_07_19 # But if ye turn away, and forsake my statutes and my commandments, which I 
have set before you, and shall go and serve other gods, and worship them;

turn away and Jer_08_04 # Moreover thou shalt say unto them, Thus saith the LORD; Shall they fall, and 
not arise? shall he turn away, and not return?

turn away from 1Ch_14_14 # Therefore David inquired again of God; and God said unto him, Go not up 
after them; turn away from them, and come upon them over against the mulberry trees.

turn away from 2Ch_25_27 # Now after the time that Amaziah did turn away from following the LORD 
they made a conspiracy against him in Jerusalem; and he fled to Lachish: but they sent to Lachish after 
him, and slew him there.

turn away from 2Ch_29_10 # Now [it is] in mine heart to make a covenant with the LORD God of Israel, 
that his fierce wrath may turn away from us.

turn away from 2Ch_30_08 # Now be ye not stiffnecked, as your fathers [were, but] yield yourselves unto 
the LORD, and enter into his sanctuary, which he hath sanctified for ever: and serve the LORD your God, 
that the fierceness of his wrath may turn away from you.

turn away from Deu_23_14 # For the LORD thy God walketh in the midst of thy camp, to deliver thee, and 
to give up thine enemies before thee; therefore shall thy camp be holy: that he see no unclean thing in thee, 
and turn away from thee.

turn away from Gen_27_45 # Until thy brother's anger turn away from thee, and he forget [that] which 
thou hast done to him: then I will send, and fetch thee from thence: why should I be deprived also of you 
both in one day?

turn away from Heb_12_25 # See that ye refuse not him that speaketh. For if they escaped not who refused 
him that spake on earth, much more [shall not] we [escape], if we turn away from him that [speaketh] from 
heaven:

turn away from Jer_03_19 # But I said, How shall I put thee among the children, and give thee a pleasant 
land, a goodly heritage of the hosts of nations? and I said, Thou shalt call me, My father; and shalt not turn 
away from me.

turn away from Jer_32_40 # And I will make an everlasting covenant with them, that I will not turn away 
from them, to do them good; but I will put my fear in their hearts, that they shall not depart from me.

turn away from Jon_03_09 # Who can tell [if] God will turn and repent, and turn away from his fierce 
anger, that we perish not?

turn away from Num_32_15 # For if ye turn away from after him, he will yet again leave them in the 
wilderness; and ye shall destroy all this people.

turn away his 2Ch_30_09 # For if ye turn again unto the LORD, your brethren and your children [shall 
find] compassion before them that lead them captive, so that they shall come again into this land: for the 
LORD your God [is] gracious and merciful, and will not turn away [his] face from you, if ye return unto 
him.

turn away his Pro_24_18 # Lest the LORD see [it], and it displease him, and he turn away his wrath from 
him.

turn away his Psa_106_23 # Therefore he said that he would destroy them, had not Moses his chosen stood 
before him in the breach, to turn away his wrath, lest he should destroy [them].



Turn away mine Psa_119_37 # Turn away mine eyes from beholding vanity; [and] quicken thou me in thy 
way.

Turn away my Psa_119_39 # Turn away my reproach which I fear: for thy judgments [are] good.

turn away so Deu_30_17 # But if thine heart turn away, so that thou wilt not hear, but shalt be drawn 
away, and worship other gods, and serve them;

turn away the 2Ki_18_24 # How then wilt thou turn away the face of one captain of the least of my master's
servants, and put thy trust on Egypt for chariots and for horsemen?

turn away the Act_13_08 # But Elymas the sorcerer [for so is his name by interpretation] withstood them, 
seeking to turn away the deputy from the faith.

turn away the Amo_01_03 # Thus saith the LORD; For three transgressions of Damascus, and for four, I 
will not turn away [the punishment] thereof; because they have threshed Gilead with threshing instruments
of iron:

turn away the Amo_01_06 # Thus saith the LORD; For three transgressions of Gaza, and for four, I will 
not turn away [the punishment] thereof; because they carried away captive the whole captivity, to deliver 
[them] up to Edom:

turn away the Amo_01_09 # Thus saith the LORD; For three transgressions of Tyrus, and for four, I will 
not turn away [the punishment] thereof; because they delivered up the whole captivity to Edom, and 
remembered not the brotherly covenant:

turn away the Amo_01_11 # Thus saith the LORD; For three transgressions of Edom, and for four, I will 
not turn away [the punishment] thereof; because he did pursue his brother with the sword, and did cast off 
all pity, and his anger did tear perpetually, and he kept his wrath for ever:

turn away the Amo_01_13 # Thus saith the LORD; For three transgressions of the children of Ammon, and
for four, I will not turn away [the punishment] thereof; because they have ripped up the women with child 
of Gilead, that they might enlarge their border:

turn away the Amo_02_01 # Thus saith the LORD; For three transgressions of Moab, and for four, I will 
not turn away [the punishment] thereof; because he burned the bones of the king of Edom into lime:

turn away the Amo_02_04 # Thus saith the LORD; For three transgressions of Judah, and for four, I will 
not turn away [the punishment] thereof; because they have despised the law of the LORD, and have not 
kept his commandments, and their lies caused them to err, after the which their fathers have walked:

turn away the Amo_02_06 # Thus saith the LORD; For three transgressions of Israel, and for four, I will 
not turn away [the punishment] thereof; because they sold the righteous for silver, and the poor for a pair 
of shoes;

turn away the Isa_36_09 # How then wilt thou turn away the face of one captain of the least of my master's 
servants, and put thy trust on Egypt for chariots and for horsemen?

turn away their 2Ti_04_04 # And they shall turn away [their] ears from the truth, and shall be turned unto 
fables.

turn away their Zep_02_07 # And the coast shall be for the remnant of the house of Judah; they shall feed 
thereupon: in the houses of Ashkelon shall they lie down in the evening: for the LORD their God shall visit 
them, and turn away their captivity.



Turn away thine Son_06_05 # Turn away thine eyes from me, for they have overcome me: thy hair [is] as a 
flock of goats that appear from Gilead.

turn away this Jos_22_16 # Thus saith the whole congregation of the LORD, What trespass [is] this that ye 
have committed against the God of Israel, to turn away this day from following the LORD, in that ye have 
builded you an altar, that ye might rebel this day against the LORD?

turn away this Jos_22_18 # But that ye must turn away this day from following the LORD? and it will be, 
[seeing] ye rebel to day against the LORD, that to morrow he will be wroth with the whole congregation of 
Israel.

turn away thy Deu_07_04 # For they will turn away thy son from following me, that they may serve other 
gods: so will the anger of the LORD be kindled against you, and destroy thee suddenly.

turn away thy Isa_58_13 # If thou turn away thy foot from the sabbath, [from] doing thy pleasure on my 
holy day; and call the sabbath a delight, the holy of the LORD, honourable; and shalt honour him, not 
doing thine own ways, nor finding thine own pleasure, nor speaking [thine own] words:

turn away thy Jer_18_20 # Shall evil be recompensed for good? for they have digged a pit for my soul. 
Remember that I stood before thee to speak good for them, [and] to turn away thy wrath from them.

turn away thy Lam_02_14 # Thy prophets have seen vain and foolish things for thee: and they have not 
discovered thine iniquity, to turn away thy captivity; but have seen for thee false burdens and causes of 
banishment.

turn away ungodliness Rom_11_26 # And so all Israel shall be saved: as it is written, There shall come out 
of Sion the Deliverer, and shall turn away ungodliness from Jacob:

turn away wrath Pro_29_08 # Scornful men bring a city into a snare: but wise [men] turn away wrath.

turn away your 1Ki_11_02 # Of the nations [concerning] which the LORD said unto the children of Israel, 
Ye shall not go in to them, neither shall they come in unto you: [for] surely they will turn away your heart 
after their gods: Solomon clave unto these in love.

turn away your Eze_14_06 # Therefore say unto the house of Israel, Thus saith the Lord GOD; Repent, and
turn [yourselves] from your idols; and turn away your faces from all your abominations.

turn away your Jer_29_14 # And I will be found of you, saith the LORD: and I will turn away your 
captivity, and I will gather you from all the nations, and from all the places whither I have driven you, saith
the LORD; and I will bring you again into the place whence I caused you to be carried away captive.

turn away 2Ti_03_05 # Having a form of godliness, but denying the power thereof: from such turn away.

turn away Gen_27_44 # And tarry with him a few days, until thy brother's fury turn away;

turn back again 2Sa_19_37 # Let thy servant, I pray thee, turn back again, that I may die in mine own city, 
[and be buried] by the grave of my father and of my mother. But behold thy servant Chimham; let him go 
over with my lord the king; and do to him what shall seem good unto thee.

turn back again Mar_13_16 # And let him that is in the field not turn back again for to take up his 
garment.

turn back and Deu_23_13 # And thou shalt have a paddle upon thy weapon; and it shall be, when thou wilt 
ease thyself abroad, thou shalt dig therewith, and shalt turn back and cover that which cometh from thee:



turn back dwell Jer_49_08 # Flee ye, turn back, dwell deep, O inhabitants of Dedan; for I will bring the 
calamity of Esau upon him, the time [that] I will visit him.

turn back from Jer_04_28 # For this shall the earth mourn, and the heavens above be black: because I have
spoken [it], I have purposed [it], and will not repent, neither will I turn back from it.

turn back from Psa_44_10 # Thou makest us to turn back from the enemy: and they which hate us spoil for
themselves.

turn back the Jer_21_04 # Thus saith the LORD God of Israel; Behold, I will turn back the weapons of war
that [are] in your hands, wherewith ye fight against the king of Babylon, and [against] the Chaldeans, 
which besiege you without the walls, and I will assemble them into the midst of this city.

turn back thine Jer_06_09 # Thus saith the LORD of hosts, They shall thoroughly glean the remnant of 
Israel as a vine: turn back thine hand as a grapegatherer into the baskets.

turn back this Psa_56_09 # When I cry [unto thee], then shall mine enemies turn back: this I know; for God
[is] for me.

turn either to Num_22_26 # And the angel of the LORD went further, and stood in a narrow place, where 
[was] no way to turn either to the right hand or to the left.

turn every man Jer_26_03 # If so be they will hearken, and turn every man from his evil way, that I may 
repent me of the evil, which I purpose to do unto them because of the evil of their doings.

turn every one Jer_50_16 # Cut off the sower from Babylon, and him that handleth the sickle in the time of 
harvest: for fear of the oppressing sword they shall turn every one to his people, and they shall flee every 
one to his own land.

turn every one Jon_03_08 # But let man and beast be covered with sackcloth, and cry mightily unto God: 
yea, let them turn every one from his evil way, and from the violence that [is] in their hands.

turn from all Eze_18_21 # But if the wicked will turn from all his sins that he hath committed, and keep all 
my statutes, and do that which is lawful and right, he shall surely live, he shall not die.

turn from following 1Ki_09_06 # [But] if ye shall at all turn from following me, ye or your children, and 
will not keep my commandments [and] my statutes which I have set before you, but go and serve other 
gods, and worship them:

turn from following Jos_22_23 # That we have built us an altar to turn from following the LORD, or if to 
offer thereon burnt offering or meat offering, or if to offer peace offerings thereon, let the LORD himself 
require [it];

Turn from him Job_14_06 # Turn from him, that he may rest, till he shall accomplish, as an hireling, his 
day.

turn from his Eze_03_20 # Again, When a righteous [man] doth turn from his righteousness, and commit 
iniquity, and I lay a stumblingblock before him, he shall die: because thou hast not given him warning, he 
shall die in his sin, and his righteousness which he hath done shall not be remembered; but his blood will I 
require at thine hand.

turn from his Eze_33_09 # Nevertheless, if thou warn the wicked of his way to turn from it; if he do not 
turn from his way, he shall die in his iniquity; but thou hast delivered thy soul.



turn from his Eze_33_11 # Say unto them, [As] I live, saith the Lord GOD, I have no pleasure in the death 
of the wicked; but that the wicked turn from his way and live: turn ye, turn ye from your evil ways; for why
will ye die, O house of Israel?

turn from his Eze_33_14 # Again, when I say unto the wicked, Thou shalt surely die; if he turn from his sin,
and do that which is lawful and right;

turn from his Eze_33_19 # But if the wicked turn from his wickedness, and do that which is lawful and 
right, he shall live thereby.

turn from it Eze_33_09 # Nevertheless, if thou warn the wicked of his way to turn from it; if he do not turn 
from his way, he shall die in his iniquity; but thou hast delivered thy soul.

turn from it Pro_04_15 # Avoid it, pass not by it, turn from it, and pass away.

turn from it Psa_132_11 # The LORD hath sworn [in] truth unto David; he will not turn from it; Of the 
fruit of thy body will I set upon thy throne.

turn from me Jer_02_35 # Yet thou sayest, Because I am innocent, surely his anger shall turn from me. 
Behold, I will plead with thee, because thou sayest, I have not sinned.

turn from our Dan_09_13 # As [it is] written in the law of Moses, all this evil is come upon us: yet made we 
not our prayer before the LORD our God, that we might turn from our iniquities, and understand thy 
truth.

turn from the 2Pe_02_21 # For it had been better for them not to have known the way of righteousness, 
than, after they have known [it], to turn from the holy commandment delivered unto them.

turn from the Deu_13_17 # And there shall cleave nought of the cursed thing to thine hand: that the LORD 
may turn from the fierceness of his anger, and show thee mercy, and have compassion upon thee, and 
multiply thee, as he hath sworn unto thy fathers;

turn from the Num_34_04 # And your border shall turn from the south to the ascent of Akrabbim, and pass
on to Zin: and the going forth thereof shall be from the south to Kadeshbarnea, and shall go on to 
Hazaraddar, and pass on to Azmon:

turn from the Tit_01_14 # Not giving heed to Jewish fables, and commandments of men, that turn from the 
truth.

turn from their 1Ki_08_35 # When heaven is shut up, and there is no rain, because they have sinned against
thee; if they pray toward this place, and confess thy name, and turn from their sin, when thou afflictest 
them:

turn from their 2Ch_06_26 # When the heaven is shut up, and there is no rain, because they have sinned 
against thee; [yet] if they pray toward this place, and confess thy name, and turn from their sin, when thou 
dost afflict them;

turn from their 2Ch_07_14 # If my people, which are called by my name, shall humble themselves, and 
pray, and seek my face, and turn from their wicked ways; then will I hear from heaven, and will forgive 
their sin, and will heal their land.

turn from their Jer_18_08 # If that nation, against whom I have pronounced, turn from their evil, I will 
repent of the evil that I thought to do unto them.

turn from their Jer_44_05 # But they hearkened not, nor inclined their ear to turn from their wickedness, 



to burn no incense unto other gods.

turn from these Act_14_15 # And saying, Sirs, why do ye these things? We also are men of like passions 
with you, and preach unto you that ye should turn from these vanities unto the living God, which made 
heaven, and earth, and the sea, and all things that are therein:

Turn from thy Exo_32_12 # Wherefore should the Egyptians speak, and say, For mischief did he bring 
them out, to slay them in the mountains, and to consume them from the face of the earth? Turn from thy 
fierce wrath, and repent of this evil against thy people.

turn from transgression Isa_59_20 # And the Redeemer shall come to Zion, and unto them that turn from 
transgression in Jacob, saith the LORD.

turn her away Jer_02_24 # A wild ass used to the wilderness, [that] snuffeth up the wind at her pleasure; in 
her occasion who can turn her away? all they that seek her will not weary themselves; in her month they 
shall find her.

turn her into Num_22_23 # And the ass saw the angel of the LORD standing in the way, and his sword 
drawn in his hand: and the ass turned aside out of the way, and went into the field: and Balaam smote the 
ass, to turn her into the way.

turn him and Job_23_13 # But he [is] in one [mind], and who can turn him? and [what] his soul desireth, 
even [that] he doeth.

turn his face 2Ch_35_22 # Nevertheless Josiah would not turn his face from him, but disguised himself, that
he might fight with him, and hearkened not unto the words of Necho from the mouth of God, and came to 
fight in the valley of Megiddo.

turn his face Dan_11_18 # After this shall he turn his face unto the isles, and shall take many: but a prince 
for his own behalf shall cause the reproach offered by him to cease; without his own reproach he shall cause
[it] to turn upon him.

turn his face Dan_11_19 # Then he shall turn his face toward the fort of his own land: but he shall stumble 
and fall, and not be found.

turn in hither Pro_09_04 # Whoso [is] simple, let him turn in hither: [as for] him that wanteth 
understanding, she saith to him,

turn in hither Pro_09_16 # Whoso [is] simple, let him turn in hither: and [as for] him that wanteth 
understanding, she saith to him,

turn in I Gen_19_02 # And he said, Behold now, my lords, turn in, I pray you, into your servant's house, 
and tarry all night, and wash your feet, and ye shall rise up early, and go on your ways. And they said, Nay;
but we will abide in the street all night.

turn in into Jud_19_11 # [And] when they [were] by Jebus, the day was far spent; and the servant said unto 
his master, Come, I pray thee, and let us turn in into this city of the Jebusites, and lodge in it.

Turn in my Jud_04_18 # And Jael went out to meet Sisera, and said unto him, Turn in, my lord, turn in to 
me; fear not. And when he had turned in unto her into the tent, she covered him with a mantle.

turn in the Deu_16_07 # And thou shalt roast and eat [it] in the place which the LORD thy God shall 
choose: and thou shalt turn in the morning, and go unto thy tents.

turn in thither 2Ki_04_10 # Let us make a little chamber, I pray thee, on the wall; and let us set for him 



there a bed, and a table, and a stool, and a candlestick: and it shall be, when he cometh to us, that he shall 
turn in thither.

turn in to Jud_04_18 # And Jael went out to meet Sisera, and said unto him, Turn in, my lord, turn in to 
me; fear not. And when he had turned in unto her into the tent, she covered him with a mantle.

turn into his Jud_20_08 # And all the people arose as one man, saying, We will not any [of us] go to his tent,
neither will we any [of us] turn into his house.

turn into the Num_21_22 # Let me pass through thy land: we will not turn into the fields, or into the 
vineyards; we will not drink [of] the waters of the well: [but] we will go along by the king's [high] way, until
we be past thy borders.

turn it back Isa_14_27 # For the LORD of hosts hath purposed, and who shall disannul [it]? and his hand 
[is] stretched out, and who shall turn it back?

turn it into Deu_14_25 # Then shalt thou turn [it] into money, and bind up the money in thine hand, and 
shalt go unto the place which the LORD thy God shall choose:

turn it into Jer_13_16 # Give glory to the LORD your God, before he cause darkness, and before your feet 
stumble upon the dark mountains, and, while ye look for light, he turn it into the shadow of death, [and] 
make [it] gross darkness.

turn judgment to Amo_05_07 # Ye who turn judgment to wormwood, and leave off righteousness in the 
earth,

turn many away Mal_02_06 # The law of truth was in his mouth, and iniquity was not found in his lips: he 
walked with me in peace and equity, and did turn many away from iniquity.

turn many to Dan_12_03 # And they that be wise shall shine as the brightness of the firmament; and they 
that turn many to righteousness as the stars for ever and ever.

turn mine hand Amo_01_08 # And I will cut off the inhabitant from Ashdod, and him that holdeth the 
sceptre from Ashkelon, and I will turn mine hand against Ekron: and the remnant of the Philistines shall 
perish, saith the Lord GOD.

turn mine hand Zec_13_07 # Awake, O sword, against my shepherd, and against the man [that is] my 
fellow, saith the LORD of hosts: smite the shepherd, and the sheep shall be scattered: and I will turn mine 
hand upon the little ones.

turn my beloved Son_02_17 # Until the day break, and the shadows flee away, turn, my beloved, and be 
thou like a roe or a young hart upon the mountains of Bether.

turn my glory Psa_04_02 # O ye sons of men, how long [will ye turn] my glory into shame? [how long] will 
ye love vanity, [and] seek after leasing? Selah.

turn my hand Isa_01_25 # And I will turn my hand upon thee, and purely purge away thy dross, and take 
away all thy tin:

turn not again Psa_104_09 # Thou hast set a bound that they may not pass over; that they turn not again to 
cover the earth.

turn not aside 1Sa_12_20 # And Samuel said unto the people, Fear not: ye have done all this wickedness: 
yet turn not aside from following the LORD, but serve the LORD with all your heart;



turn not aside Deu_17_20 # That his heart be not lifted up above his brethren, and that he turn not aside 
from the commandment, [to] the right hand, or [to] the left: to the end that he may prolong [his] days in his 
kingdom, he, and his children, in the midst of Israel.

turn not aside Jos_23_06 # Be ye therefore very courageous to keep and to do all that is written in the book 
of the law of Moses, that ye turn not aside therefrom [to] the right hand or [to] the left;

turn not away 2Ch_06_42 # O LORD God, turn not away the face of thine anointed: remember the mercies 
of David thy servant.

turn not away Deu_17_17 # Neither shall he multiply wives to himself, that his heart turn not away: neither
shall he greatly multiply to himself silver and gold.

turn not away Pro_25_10 # Lest he that heareth [it] put thee to shame, and thine infamy turn not away.

turn not away Psa_132_10 # For thy servant David's sake turn not away the face of thine anointed.

turn not from Eze_03_19 # Yet if thou warn the wicked, and he turn not from his wickedness, nor from his 
wicked way, he shall die in his iniquity; but thou hast delivered thy soul.

turn not from Jos_01_07 # Only be thou strong and very courageous, that thou mayest observe to do 
according to all the law, which Moses my servant commanded thee: turn not from it [to] the right hand or 
[to] the left, that thou mayest prosper whithersoever thou goest.

turn not he Psa_07_12 # If he turn not, he will whet his sword; he hath bent his bow, and made it ready.

turn not thou Mat_05_42 # Give to him that asketh thee, and from him that would borrow of thee turn not 
thou away.

Turn not to Pro_04_27 # Turn not to the right hand nor to the left: remove thy foot from evil.

Turn O backsliding Jer_03_14 # Turn, O backsliding children, saith the LORD; for I am married unto you:
and I will take you one of a city, and two of a family, and I will bring you to Zion:

turn of Esther Est_02_15 # Now when the turn of Esther, the daughter of Abihail the uncle of Mordecai, 
who had taken her for his daughter, was come to go in unto the king, she required nothing but what Hegai 
the king's chamberlain, the keeper of the women, appointed. And Esther obtained favour in the sight of all 
them that looked upon her.

turn the battle Isa_28_06 # And for a spirit of judgment to him that sitteth in judgment, and for strength to 
them that turn the battle to the gate.

turn the counsel 2Sa_15_31 # And [one] told David, saying, Ahithophel [is] among the conspirators with 
Absalom. And David said, O LORD, I pray thee, turn the counsel of Ahithophel into foolishness.

turn the heart Mal_04_06 # And he shall turn the heart of the fathers to the children, and the heart of the 
children to their fathers, lest I come and smite the earth with a curse.

turn the hearts Luk_01_17 # And he shall go before him in the spirit and power of Elias, to turn the hearts 
of the fathers to the children, and the disobedient to the wisdom of the just; to make ready a people 
prepared for the Lord.

turn the kingdom 1Ch_12_23 # And these [are] the numbers of the bands [that were] ready armed to the 
war, [and] came to David to Hebron, to turn the kingdom of Saul to him, according to the word of the 
LORD.



turn the needy Job_24_04 # They turn the needy out of the way: the poor of the earth hide themselves 
together.

turn the rivers Isa_19_06 # And they shall turn the rivers far away; [and] the brooks of defence shall be 
emptied and dried up: the reeds and flags shall wither.

Turn thee aside 2Sa_02_21 # And Abner said to him, Turn thee aside to thy right hand or to thy left, and lay
thee hold on one of the young men, and take thee his armour. But Asahel would not turn aside from 
following of him.

Turn thee aside 2Sa_02_22 # And Abner said again to Asahel, Turn thee aside from following me: 
wherefore should I smite thee to the ground? how then should I hold up my face to Joab thy brother?

turn thee back 2Ki_19_28 # Because thy rage against me and thy tumult is come up into mine ears, 
therefore I will put my hook in thy nose, and my bridle in thy lips, and I will turn thee back by the way by 
which thou camest.

turn thee back Eze_38_04 # And I will turn thee back, and put hooks into thy jaws, and I will bring thee 
forth, and all thine army, horses and horsemen, all of them clothed with all sorts [of armour, even] a great 
company [with] bucklers and shields, all of them handling swords:

turn thee back Eze_39_02 # And I will turn thee back, and leave but the sixth part of thee, and will cause 
thee to come up from the north parts, and will bring thee upon the mountains of Israel:

turn thee back Isa_37_29 # Because thy rage against me, and thy tumult, is come up into mine ears, 
therefore will I put my hook in thy nose, and my bridle in thy lips, and I will turn thee back by the way by 
which thou camest.

turn thee behind 2Ki_09_18 # So there went one on horseback to meet him, and said, Thus saith the king, 
[Is it] peace? And Jehu said, What hast thou to do with peace? turn thee behind me. And the watchman 
told, saying, The messenger came to them, but he cometh not again.

turn thee behind 2Ki_09_19 # Then he sent out a second on horseback, which came to them, and said, Thus 
saith the king, [Is it] peace? And Jehu answered, What hast thou to do with peace? turn thee behind me.

turn thee behold 1Sa_14_07 # And his armourbearer said unto him, Do all that [is] in thine heart: turn 
thee; behold, I [am] with thee according to thy heart.

turn thee eastward 1Ki_17_03 # Get thee hence, and turn thee eastward, and hide thyself by the brook 
Cherith, that [is] before Jordan.

turn thee from Eze_04_08 # And, behold, I will lay bands upon thee, and thou shalt not turn thee from one 
side to another, till thou hast ended the days of thy siege.

Turn thee unto Psa_25_16 # Turn thee unto me, and have mercy upon me; for I [am] desolate and afflicted.

turn thee yet Eze_08_06 # He said furthermore unto me, Son of man, seest thou what they do? [even] the 
great abominations that the house of Israel committeth here, that I should go far off from my sanctuary? 
but turn thee yet again, [and] thou shalt see greater abominations.

Turn thee yet Eze_08_13 # He said also unto me, Turn thee yet again, [and] thou shalt see greater 
abominations that they do.

turn thee yet Eze_08_15 # Then said he unto me, Hast thou seen [this], O son of man? turn thee yet again, 



[and] thou shalt see greater abominations than these.

turn their back Psa_21_12 # Therefore shalt thou make them turn their back, [when] thou shalt make 
ready [thine arrows] upon thy strings against the face of them.

turn their backs Exo_23_27 # I will send my fear before thee, and will destroy all the people to whom thou 
shalt come, and I will make all thine enemies turn their backs unto thee.

turn their mourning Jer_31_13 # Then shall the virgin rejoice in the dance, both young men and old 
together: for I will turn their mourning into joy, and will comfort them, and make them rejoice from their 
sorrow.

turn their reproach Neh_04_04 # Hear, O our God; for we are despised: and turn their reproach upon their
own head, and give them for a prey in the land of captivity:

turn them from Act_26_18 # To open their eyes, [and] to turn [them] from darkness to light, and [from] the 
power of Satan unto God, that they may receive forgiveness of sins, and inheritance among them which are 
sanctified by faith that is in me.

turn them to Neh_09_26 # Nevertheless they were disobedient, and rebelled against thee, and cast thy law 
behind their backs, and slew thy prophets which testified against them to turn them to thee, and they 
wrought great provocations.

turn them to Rev_11_06 # These have power to shut heaven, that it rain not in the days of their prophecy: 
and have power over waters to turn them to blood, and to smite the earth with all plagues, as often as they 
will.

Turn thine hand 1Ki_22_34 # And a [certain] man drew a bow at a venture, and smote the king of Israel 
between the joints of the harness: wherefore he said unto the driver of his chariot, Turn thine hand, and 
carry me out of the host; for I am wounded.

Turn thine hand 2Ch_18_33 # And a [certain] man drew a bow at a venture, and smote the king of Israel 
between the joints of the harness: therefore he said to his chariot man, Turn thine hand, that thou mayest 
carry me out of the host; for I am wounded.

turn thine hand Eze_38_12 # To take a spoil, and to take a prey; to turn thine hand upon the desolate places
[that are now] inhabited, and upon the people [that are] gathered out of the nations, which have gotten 
cattle and goods, that dwell in the midst of the land.

turn this day Jos_22_29 # God forbid that we should rebel against the LORD, and turn this day from 
following the LORD, to build an altar for burnt offerings, for meat offerings, or for sacrifices, beside the 
altar of the LORD our God that [is] before his tabernacle.

Turn thou and 1Sa_22_18 # And the king said to Doeg, Turn thou, and fall upon the priests. And Doeg the 
Edomite turned, and he fell upon the priests, and slew on that day fourscore and five persons that did wear 
a linen ephod.

turn thou me Jer_31_18 # I have surely heard Ephraim bemoaning himself [thus]; Thou hast chastised me, 
and I was chastised, as a bullock unaccustomed [to the yoke]: turn thou me, and I shall be turned; for thou 
[art] the LORD my God.

turn thou to Hos_12_06 # Therefore turn thou to thy God: keep mercy and judgment, and wait on thy God 
continually.

Turn thou unto Jer_03_07 # And I said after she had done all these [things], Turn thou unto me. But she 



returned not. And her treacherous sister Judah saw [it].

Turn thou us Lam_05_21 # Turn thou us unto thee, O LORD, and we shall be turned; renew our days as of 
old.

turn thy captivity Deu_30_03 # That then the LORD thy God will turn thy captivity, and have compassion 
upon thee, and will return and gather thee from all the nations, whither the LORD thy God hath scattered 
thee.

turn thyself to Psa_60_01 # To the chief Musician upon Shushaneduth, Michtam of David, to teach; when 
he strove with Aramnaharaim and with Aramzobah, when Joab returned, and smote of Edom in the valley 
of salt twelve thousand. O God, thou hast cast us off, thou hast scattered us, thou hast been displeased; O 
turn thyself to us again.

turn to dust Ecc_03_20 # All go unto one place; all are of the dust, and all turn to dust again.

turn to God Act_26_20 # But showed first unto them of Damascus, and at Jerusalem, and throughout all 
the coasts of Judaea, and [then] to the Gentiles, that they should repent and turn to God, and do works 
meet for repentance.

turn to her Isa_23_17 # And it shall come to pass after the end of seventy years, that the LORD will visit 
Tyre, and she shall turn to her hire, and shall commit fornication with all the kingdoms of the world upon 
the face of the earth.

turn to him Mat_05_39 # But I say unto you, That ye resist not evil: but whosoever shall smite thee on thy 
right cheek, turn to him the other also.

turn to his 2Sa_14_24 # And the king said, Let him turn to his own house, and let him not see my face. So 
Absalom returned to his own house, and saw not the king's face.

turn to his Isa_13_14 # And it shall be as the chased roe, and as a sheep that no man taketh up: they shall 
every man turn to his own people, and flee every one into his own land.

turn to my Php_01_19 # For I know that this shall turn to my salvation through your prayer, and the 
supply of the Spirit of Jesus Christ,

turn to the 2Co_03_16 # Nevertheless when it shall turn to the Lord, the veil shall be taken away.

turn to the 2Sa_14_19 # And the king said, [Is not] the hand of Joab with thee in all this? And the woman 
answered and said, [As] thy soul liveth, my lord the king, none can turn to the right hand or to the left from
ought that my lord the king hath spoken: for thy servant Joab, he bade me, and he put all these words in 
the mouth of thine handmaid:

turn to the Act_13_46 # Then Paul and Barnabas waxed bold, and said, It was necessary that the word of 
God should first have been spoken to you: but seeing ye put it from you, and judge yourselves unworthy of 
everlasting life, lo, we turn to the Gentiles.

turn to the Deu_04_30 # When thou art in tribulation, and all these things are come upon thee, [even] in the
latter days, if thou turn to the LORD thy God, and shalt be obedient unto his voice;

turn to the Gen_24_49 # And now if ye will deal kindly and truly with my master, tell me: and if not, tell 
me; that I may turn to the right hand, or to the left.

turn to the Hos_14_02 # Take with you words, and turn to the LORD: say unto him, Take away all iniquity, 
and receive [us] graciously: so will we render the calves of our lips.



turn to the Isa_30_21 # And thine ears shall hear a word behind thee, saying, This [is] the way, walk ye in 
it, when ye turn to the right hand, and when ye turn to the left.

turn to the Isa_30_21 # And thine ears shall hear a word behind thee, saying, This [is] the way, walk ye in 
it, when ye turn to the right hand, and when ye turn to the left.

turn to the Luk_01_16 # And many of the children of Israel shall he turn to the Lord their God.

turn to the Num_20_17 # Let us pass, I pray thee, through thy country: we will not pass through the fields, 
or through the vineyards, neither will we drink [of] the water of the wells: we will go by the king's [high] 
way, we will not turn to the right hand nor to the left, until we have passed thy borders.

turn to the Zep_03_09 # For then will I turn to the people a pure language, that they may all call upon the 
name of the LORD, to serve him with one consent.

turn to you Luk_10_06 # And if the son of peace be there, your peace shall rest upon it: if not, it shall turn 
to you again.

turn to you Luk_21_13 # And it shall turn to you for a testimony.

turn unto me Neh_01_09 # But [if] ye turn unto me, and keep my commandments, and do them; though 
there were of you cast out unto the uttermost part of the heaven, [yet] will I gather them from thence, and 
will bring them unto the place that I have chosen to set my name there.

turn unto me Psa_119_79 # Let those that fear thee turn unto me, and those that have known thy 
testimonies.

turn unto me Psa_69_16 # Hear me, O LORD; for thy lovingkindness [is] good: turn unto me according to 
the multitude of thy tender mercies.

turn unto me Psa_86_16 # O turn unto me, and have mercy upon me; give thy strength unto thy servant, 
and save the son of thine handmaid.

turn unto other Deu_31_20 # For when I shall have brought them into the land which I sware unto their 
fathers, that floweth with milk and honey; and they shall have eaten and filled themselves, and waxen fat; 
then will they turn unto other gods, and serve them, and provoke me, and break my covenant.

turn unto the 2Ch_15_04 # But when they in their trouble did turn unto the LORD God of Israel, and 
sought him, he was found of them.

turn unto the Deu_02_27 # Let me pass through thy land: I will go along by the high way, I will neither turn
unto the right hand nor to the left.

turn unto the Deu_30_10 # If thou shalt hearken unto the voice of the LORD thy God, to keep his 
commandments and his statutes which are written in this book of the law, [and] if thou turn unto the 
LORD thy God with all thine heart, and with all thy soul.

turn unto the Joe_02_13 # And rend your heart, and not your garments, and turn unto the LORD your 
God: for he [is] gracious and merciful, slow to anger, and of great kindness, and repenteth him of the evil.

turn unto the Psa_22_27 # All the ends of the world shall remember and turn unto the LORD: and all the 
kindreds of the nations shall worship before thee.

turn unto their Hos_05_04 # They will not frame their doings to turn unto their God: for the spirit of 



whoredoms [is] in the midst of them, and they have not known the LORD.

turn unto you Eze_36_09 # For, behold, I [am] for you, and I will turn unto you, and ye shall be tilled and 
sown:

turn unto you Zec_01_03 # Therefore say thou unto them, Thus saith the LORD of hosts; Turn ye unto me, 
saith the LORD of hosts, and I will turn unto you, saith the LORD of hosts.

turn upon him Dan_11_18 # After this shall he turn his face unto the isles, and shall take many: but a 
prince for his own behalf shall cause the reproach offered by him to cease; without his own reproach he 
shall cause [it] to turn upon him.

Turn us again Psa_80_03 # Turn us again, O God, and cause thy face to shine; and we shall be saved.

Turn us again Psa_80_07 # Turn us again, O God of hosts, and cause thy face to shine; and we shall be 
saved.

Turn us again Psa_80_19 # Turn us again, O LORD God of hosts, cause thy face to shine; and we shall be 
saved.

Turn us O Psa_85_04 # Turn us, O God of our salvation, and cause thine anger toward us to cease.

turn was come Est_02_12 # Now when every maid's turn was come to go in to king Ahasuerus, after that 
she had been twelve months, according to the manner of the women, [for so were the days of their 
purifications accomplished, [to wit], six months with oil of myrrh, and six months with sweet odours, and 
with [other] things for the purifying of the women;]

turn ye again Gal_04_09 # But now, after that ye have known God, or rather are known of God, how turn 
ye again to the weak and beggarly elements, whereunto ye desire again to be in bondage?

Turn ye again Jer_25_05 # They said, Turn ye again now every one from his evil way, and from the evil of 
your doings, and dwell in the land that the LORD hath given unto you and to your fathers for ever and 
ever:

turn ye even Joe_02_12 # Therefore also now, saith the LORD, turn ye [even] to me with all your heart, and
with fasting, and with weeping, and with mourning:

Turn ye from 2Ki_17_13 # Yet the LORD testified against Israel, and against Judah, by all the prophets, 
[and by] all the seers, saying, Turn ye from your evil ways, and keep my commandments [and] my statutes, 
according to all the law which I commanded your fathers, and which I sent to you by my servants the 
prophets.

turn ye from Eze_33_11 # Say unto them, [As] I live, saith the Lord GOD, I have no pleasure in the death of
the wicked; but that the wicked turn from his way and live: turn ye, turn ye from your evil ways; for why 
will ye die, O house of Israel?

turn ye not 1Sa_12_21 # And turn ye not aside: for [then should ye go] after vain [things], which cannot 
profit nor deliver; for they [are] vain.

Turn ye not Lev_19_04 # Turn ye not unto idols, nor make to yourselves molten gods: I [am] the LORD 
your God.

Turn ye now Zec_01_04 # Be ye not as your fathers, unto whom the former prophets have cried, saying, 
Thus saith the LORD of hosts; Turn ye now from your evil ways, and [from] your evil doings: but they did 
not hear, nor hearken unto me, saith the LORD.



turn ye turn Eze_33_11 # Say unto them, [As] I live, saith the Lord GOD, I have no pleasure in the death of 
the wicked; but that the wicked turn from his way and live: turn ye, turn ye from your evil ways; for why 
will ye die, O house of Israel?

Turn ye unto Isa_31_06 # Turn ye unto [him from] whom the children of Israel have deeply revolted.

Turn ye unto Zec_01_03 # Therefore say thou unto them, Thus saith the LORD of hosts; Turn ye unto me, 
saith the LORD of hosts, and I will turn unto you, saith the LORD of hosts.

Turn you and Deu_01_07 # Turn you, and take your journey, and go to the mount of the Amorites, and 
unto all [the places] nigh thereunto, in the plain, in the hills, and in the vale, and in the south, and by the sea
side, to the land of the Canaanites, and unto Lebanon, unto the great river, the river Euphrates.

turn you and Deu_01_40 # But [as for] you, turn you, and take your journey into the wilderness by the way 
of the Red sea.

turn you and Num_14_25 # [Now the Amalekites and the Canaanites dwelt in the valley.] To morrow turn 
you, and get you into the wilderness by the way of the Red sea.

Turn you at Pro_01_23 # Turn you at my reproof: behold, I will pour out my spirit unto you, I will make 
known my words unto you.

turn you away Deu_13_05 # And that prophet, or that dreamer of dreams, shall be put to death; because he
hath spoken to turn [you] away from the LORD your God, which brought you out of the land of Egypt, and
redeemed you out of the house of bondage, to thrust thee out of the way which the LORD thy God 
commanded thee to walk in. So shalt thou put the evil away from the midst of thee.

turn you northward Deu_02_03 # Ye have compassed this mountain long enough: turn you northward.

Turn you to Zec_09_12 # Turn you to the strong hold, ye prisoners of hope: even to day do I declare [that] I 
will render double unto thee;

turn your feasts Amo_08_10 # And I will turn your feasts into mourning, and all your songs into 
lamentation; and I will bring up sackcloth upon all loins, and baldness upon every head; and I will make it 
as the mourning of an only [son], and the end thereof as a bitter day.

turn yourselves and Eze_18_32 # For I have no pleasure in the death of him that dieth, saith the Lord 
GOD: wherefore turn [yourselves], and live ye.

turn yourselves from Eze_14_06 # Therefore say unto the house of Israel, Thus saith the Lord GOD; 
Repent, and turn [yourselves] from your idols; and turn away your faces from all your abominations.

turn yourselves from Eze_18_30 # Therefore I will judge you, O house of Israel, every one according to his 
ways, saith the Lord GOD. Repent, and turn [yourselves] from all your transgressions; so iniquity shall not 
be your ruin.

turn Job_05_01 # Call now, if there be any that will answer thee; and to which of the saints wilt thou turn?

turned a mighty Exo_10_19 # And the LORD turned a mighty strong west wind, which took away the 
locusts, and cast them into the Red sea; there remained not one locust in all the coasts of Egypt.

turned about and 1Ki_02_15 # And he said, Thou knowest that the kingdom was mine, and [that] all Israel 
set their faces on me, that I should reign: howbeit the kingdom is turned about, and is become my 
brother's: for it was his from the LORD.



turned about and Mar_08_33 # But when he had turned about and looked on his disciples, he rebuked 
Peter, saying, Get thee behind me, Satan: for thou savourest not the things that be of God, but the things 
that be of men.

turned about to 1Sa_15_27 # And as Samuel turned about to go away, he laid hold upon the skirt of his 
mantle, and it rent.

turned about to Eze_42_19 # He turned about to the west side, [and] measured five hundred reeds with the 
measuring reed.

turned about upon Isa_28_27 # For the fitches are not threshed with a threshing instrument, neither is a 
cart wheel turned about upon the cummin; but the fitches are beaten out with a staff, and the cummin with 
a rod.

turned about with Jam_03_04 # Behold also the ships, which though [they be] so great, and [are] driven of 
fierce winds, yet are they turned about with a very small helm, whithersoever the governor listeth.

turned after Adonijah 1Ki_02_28 # Then tidings came to Joab: for Joab had turned after Adonijah, though
he turned not after Absalom. And Joab fled unto the tabernacle of the LORD, and caught hold on the horns
of the altar.

turned again after 1Sa_15_31 # So Samuel turned again after Saul; and Saul worshipped the LORD.

turned again and Jos_08_21 # And when Joshua and all Israel saw that the ambush had taken the city, and 
that the smoke of the city ascended, then they turned again, and slew the men of Ai.

turned again and Jud_08_33 # And it came to pass, as soon as Gideon was dead, that the children of Israel 
turned again, and went a whoring after Baalim, and made Baalberith their god.

turned again as Exo_04_07 # And he said, Put thine hand into thy bosom again. And he put his hand into 
his bosom again; and plucked it out of his bosom, and, behold, it was turned again as his [other] flesh.

turned again from 2Ki_05_26 # And he said unto him, Went not mine heart [with thee], when the man 
turned again from his chariot to meet thee? [Is it] a time to receive money, and to receive garments, and 
oliveyards, and vineyards, and sheep, and oxen, and menservants, and maidservants?

turned again from Jud_03_19 # But he himself turned again from the quarries that [were] by Gilgal, and 
said, I have a secret errand unto thee, O king: who said, Keep silence. And all that stood by him went out 
from him.

turned again into Exo_33_11 # And the LORD spake unto Moses face to face, as a man speaketh unto his 
friend. And he turned again into the camp: but his servant Joshua, the son of Nun, a young man, departed 
not out of the tabernacle.

turned again the Jud_20_41 # And when the men of Israel turned again, the men of Benjamin were 
amazed: for they saw that evil was come upon them.

turned again the Psa_126_01 # A Song of degrees. When the LORD turned again the captivity of Zion, we 
were like them that dream.

turned again unto Num_33_07 # And they removed from Etham, and turned again unto Pihahiroth, which 
[is] before Baalzephon: and they pitched before Migdol.

turned again upon Jud_20_48 # And the men of Israel turned again upon the children of Benjamin, and 



smote them with the edge of the sword, as well the men of [every] city, as the beast, and all that came to 
hand: also they set on fire all the cities that they came to.

turned against me Job_19_19 # All my inward friends abhorred me: and they whom I loved are turned 
against me.

turned against the Exo_14_05 # And it was told the king of Egypt that the people fled: and the heart of 
Pharaoh and of his servants was turned against the people, and they said, Why have we done this, that we 
have let Israel go from serving us?

turned and came Deu_09_15 # So I turned and came down from the mount, and the mount burned with 
fire: and the two tables of the covenant [were] in my two hands.

turned and caused Jer_34_11 # But afterward they turned, and caused the servants and the handmaids, 
whom they had let go free, to return, and brought them into subjection for servants and for handmaids.

turned and departed Jud_18_21 # So they turned and departed, and put the little ones and the cattle and 
the carriage before them.

turned and fled Jud_20_45 # And they turned and fled toward the wilderness unto the rock of Rimmon: 
and they gleaned of them in the highways five thousand men; and pursued hard after them unto Gidom, 
and slew two thousand men of them.

turned and fled Jud_20_47 # But six hundred men turned and fled to the wilderness unto the rock Rimmon,
and abode in the rock Rimmon four months.

turned and gave Act_07_42 # Then God turned, and gave them up to worship the host of heaven; as it is 
written in the book of the prophets, O ye house of Israel, have ye offered to me slain beasts and sacrifices 
[by the space of] forty years in the wilderness?

turned and had Jer_34_15 # And ye were now turned, and had done right in my sight, in proclaiming 
liberty every man to his neighbour; and ye had made a covenant before me in the house which is called by 
my name:

turned and he 1Sa_22_18 # And the king said to Doeg, Turn thou, and fall upon the priests. And Doeg the 
Edomite turned, and he fell upon the priests, and slew on that day fourscore and five persons that did wear 
a linen ephod.

turned and lifted Zec_05_01 # Then I turned, and lifted up mine eyes, and looked, and behold a flying roll.

turned and lifted Zec_06_01 # And I turned, and lifted up mine eyes, and looked, and, behold, there came 
four chariots out from between two mountains; and the mountains [were] mountains of brass.

turned and looked Luk_22_61 # And the Lord turned, and looked upon Peter. And Peter remembered the 
word of the Lord, how he had said unto him, Before the cock crow, thou shalt deny me thrice.

turned and passed Deu_02_08 # And when we passed by from our brethren the children of Esau, which 
dwelt in Seir, through the way of the plain from Elath, and from Eziongaber, we turned and passed by the 
way of the wilderness of Moab.

turned and polluted Jer_34_16 # But ye turned and polluted my name, and caused every man his servant, 
and every man his handmaid, whom he had set at liberty at their pleasure, to return, and brought them into
subjection, to be unto you for servants and for handmaids.

turned and rebelled 2Ki_24_01 # In his days Nebuchadnezzar king of Babylon came up, and Jehoiakim 



became his servant three years: then he turned and rebelled against him.

turned and rebuked Luk_09_55 # But he turned, and rebuked them, and said, Ye know not what manner of
spirit ye are of.

turned and said Act_16_18 # And this did she many days. But Paul, being grieved, turned and said to the 
spirit, I command thee in the name of Jesus Christ to come out of her. And he came out the same hour.

turned and said Luk_14_25 # And there went great multitudes with him: and he turned, and said unto 
them,

turned and said Mat_16_23 # But he turned, and said unto Peter, Get thee behind me, Satan: thou art an 
offence unto me: for thou savourest not the things that be of God, but those that be of men.

turned and saw Joh_01_38 # Then Jesus turned, and saw them following, and saith unto them, What seek 
ye? They said unto him, Rabbi, [which is to say, being interpreted, Master,] where dwellest thou?

turned and took Deu_02_01 # Then we turned, and took our journey into the wilderness by the way of the 
Red sea, as the LORD spake unto me: and we compassed mount Seir many days.

turned and went 1Ki_10_13 # And king Solomon gave unto the queen of Sheba all her desire, whatsoever 
she asked, beside [that] which Solomon gave her of his royal bounty. So she turned and went to her own 
country, she and her servants.

turned and went 2Ch_09_12 # And king Solomon gave to the queen of Sheba all her desire, whatsoever she 
asked, beside [that] which she had brought unto the king. So she turned, and went away to her own land, 
she and her servants.

turned and went 2Ki_05_12 # [Are] not Abana and Pharpar, rivers of Damascus, better than all the waters 
of Israel? may I not wash in them, and be clean? So he turned and went away in a rage.

turned and went Deu_01_24 # And they turned and went up into the mountain, and came unto the valley of 
Eshcol, and searched it out.

turned and went Deu_03_01 # Then we turned, and went up the way to Bashan: and Og the king of Bashan 
came out against us, he and all his people, to battle at Edrei.

turned and went Exo_07_23 # And Pharaoh turned and went into his house, neither did he set his heart to 
this also.

turned and went Exo_32_15 # And Moses turned, and went down from the mount, and the two tables of the
testimony [were] in his hand: the tables [were] written on both their sides; on the one side and on the other 
[were] they written.

turned and went Jud_18_26 # And the children of Dan went their way: and when Micah saw that they 
[were] too strong for him, he turned and went back unto his house.

turned and went Num_21_33 # And they turned and went up by the way of Bashan: and Og the king of 
Bashan went out against them, he, and all his people, to the battle at Edrei.

turned as a Zec_14_10 # All the land shall be turned as a plain from Geba to Rimmon south of Jerusalem: 
and it shall be lifted up, and inhabited in her place, from Benjamin's gate unto the place of the first gate, 
unto the corner gate, and [from] the tower of Hananeel unto the king's winepresses.

turned as clay Job_38_14 # It is turned as clay [to] the seal; and they stand as a garment.



turned aside after 1Sa_08_03 # And his sons walked not in his ways, but turned aside after lucre, and took 
bribes, and perverted judgment.

turned aside after 1Ti_05_15 # For some are already turned aside after Satan.

turned aside and 1Ki_20_39 # And as the king passed by, he cried unto the king: and he said, Thy servant 
went out into the midst of the battle; and, behold, a man turned aside, and brought a man unto me, and 
said, Keep this man: if by any means he be missing, then shall thy life be for his life, or else thou shalt pay a 
talent of silver.

turned aside and 2Sa_18_30 # And the king said [unto him], Turn aside, [and] stand here. And he turned 
aside, and stood still.

turned aside and Rut_04_01 # Then went Boaz up to the gate, and sat him down there: and, behold, the 
kinsman of whom Boaz spake came by; unto whom he said, Ho, such a one! turn aside, sit down here. And 
he turned aside, and sat down.

turned aside into Mat_02_22 # But when he heard that Archelaus did reign in Judaea in the room of his 
father Herod, he was afraid to go thither: notwithstanding, being warned of God in a dream, he turned 
aside into the parts of Galilee:

turned aside like Psa_78_57 # But turned back, and dealt unfaithfully like their fathers: they were turned 
aside like a deceitful bow.

turned aside my Lam_03_11 # He hath turned aside my ways, and pulled me in pieces: he hath made me 
desolate.

turned aside out Deu_09_12 # And the LORD said unto me, Arise, get thee down quickly from hence; for 
thy people which thou hast brought forth out of Egypt have corrupted [themselves]; they are quickly 
turned aside out of the way which I commanded them; they have made them a molten image.

turned aside out Num_22_23 # And the ass saw the angel of the LORD standing in the way, and his sword 
drawn in his hand: and the ass turned aside out of the way, and went into the field: and Balaam smote the 
ass, to turn her into the way.

turned aside quickly Deu_09_16 # And I looked, and, behold, ye had sinned against the LORD your God, 
[and] had made you a molten calf: ye had turned aside quickly out of the way which the LORD had 
commanded you.

turned aside quickly Exo_32_08 # They have turned aside quickly out of the way which I commanded 
them: they have made them a molten calf, and have worshipped it, and have sacrificed thereunto, and said, 
These [be] thy gods, O Israel, which have brought thee up out of the land of Egypt.

turned aside that Son_06_01 # Whither is thy beloved gone, O thou fairest among women? whither is thy 
beloved turned aside? that we may seek him with thee.

turned aside they Job_06_18 # The paths of their way are turned aside; they go to nothing, and perish.

turned aside thither Jud_19_15 # And they turned aside thither, to go in [and] to lodge in Gibeah: and 
when he went in, he sat him down in a street of the city: for [there was] no man that took them into his 
house to lodging.

turned aside to 1Ki_22_32 # And it came to pass, when the captains of the chariots saw Jehoshaphat, that 
they said, Surely it [is] the king of Israel. And they turned aside to fight against him: and Jehoshaphat cried



out.

turned aside to Exo_03_04 # And when the LORD saw that he turned aside to see, God called unto him out 
of the midst of the bush, and said, Moses, Moses. And he said, Here [am] I.

turned aside to Jud_14_08 # And after a time he returned to take her, and he turned aside to see the carcase
of the lion: and, behold, [there was] a swarm of bees and honey in the carcase of the lion.

turned aside unto 1Ti_01_06 # From which some having swerved have turned aside unto vain jangling;

turned away and Isa_12_01 # And in that day thou shalt say, O LORD, I will praise thee: though thou wast 
angry with me, thine anger is turned away, and thou comfortedst me.

turned away back Isa_50_05 # The Lord GOD hath opened mine ear, and I was not rebellious, neither 
turned away back.

turned away back Jer_38_22 # And, behold, all the women that are left in the king of Judah's house [shall 
be] brought forth to the king of Babylon's princes, and those [women] shall say, Thy friends have set thee 
on, and have prevailed against thee: thy feet are sunk in the mire, [and] they are turned away back.

turned away back Jer_46_05 # Wherefore have I seen them dismayed [and] turned away back? and their 
mighty ones are beaten down, and are fled apace, and look not back: [for] fear [was] round about, saith the 
LORD.

turned away backward Isa_59_14 # And judgment is turned away backward, and justice standeth afar off: 
for truth is fallen in the street, and equity cannot enter.

turned away but Isa_05_25 # Therefore is the anger of the LORD kindled against his people, and he hath 
stretched forth his hand against them, and hath smitten them: and the hills did tremble, and their carcases 
[were] torn in the midst of the streets. For all this his anger is not turned away, but his hand [is] stretched 
out still.

turned away but Isa_09_12 # The Syrians before, and the Philistines behind; and they shall devour Israel 
with open mouth. For all this his anger is not turned away, but his hand [is] stretched out still.

turned away but Isa_09_17 # Therefore the Lord shall have no joy in their young men, neither shall have 
mercy on their fatherless and widows: for every one [is] an hypocrite and an evildoer, and every mouth 
speaketh folly. For all this his anger is not turned away, but his hand [is] stretched out still.

turned away but Isa_09_21 # Manasseh, Ephraim; and Ephraim, Manasseh: [and] they together [shall be] 
against Judah. For all this his anger is not turned away, but his hand [is] stretched out still.

turned away but Isa_10_04 # Without me they shall bow down under the prisoners, and they shall fall 
under the slain. For all this his anger is not turned away, but his hand [is] stretched out still.

turned away from 2Ti_01_15 # This thou knowest, that all they which are in Asia be turned away from me; 
of whom are Phygellus and Hermogenes.

turned away from Dan_09_16 # O Lord, according to all thy righteousness, I beseech thee, let thine anger 
and thy fury be turned away from thy city Jerusalem, thy holy mountain: because for our sins, and for the 
iniquities of our fathers, Jerusalem and thy people [are become] a reproach to all [that are] about us.

turned away from Hos_14_04 # I will heal their backsliding, I will love them freely: for mine anger is 
turned away from him.



turned away from Num_14_43 # For the Amalekites and the Canaanites [are] there before you, and ye shall
fall by the sword: because ye are turned away from the LORD, therefore the LORD will not be with you.

turned away from Num_20_21 # Thus Edom refused to give Israel passage through his border: wherefore 
Israel turned away from him.

turned away from Num_25_04 # And the LORD said unto Moses, Take all the heads of the people, and 
hang them up before the LORD against the sun, that the fierce anger of the LORD may be turned away 
from Israel.

turned away his 1Ki_11_03 # And he had seven hundred wives, princesses, and three hundred concubines: 
and his wives turned away his heart.

turned away his 1Ki_11_04 # For it came to pass, when Solomon was old, [that] his wives turned away his 
heart after other gods: and his heart was not perfect with the LORD his God, as [was] the heart of David 
his father.

turned away his 1Ki_21_04 # And Ahab came into his house heavy and displeased because of the word 
which Naboth the Jezreelite had spoken to him: for he had said, I will not give thee the inheritance of my 
fathers. And he laid him down upon his bed, and turned away his face, and would eat no bread.

turned away much Act_19_26 # Moreover ye see and hear, that not alone at Ephesus, but almost 
throughout all Asia, this Paul hath persuaded and turned away much people, saying that they be no gods, 
which are made with hands:

turned away my Psa_66_20 # Blessed [be] God, which hath not turned away my prayer, nor his mercy from
me.

turned away the Nah_02_02 # For the LORD hath turned away the excellency of Jacob, as the excellency of
Israel: for the emptiers have emptied them out, and marred their vine branches.

turned away their 2Ch_29_06 # For our fathers have trespassed, and done [that which was] evil in the eyes 
of the LORD our God, and have forsaken him, and have turned away their faces from the habitation of the 
LORD, and turned [their] backs.

turned away these Jer_05_25 # Your iniquities have turned away these [things], and your sins have 
withholden good [things] from you.

turned back again 2Ch_18_32 # For it came to pass, that, when the captains of the chariots perceived that it
was not the king of Israel, they turned back again from pursuing him.

turned back again Act_07_39 # To whom our fathers would not obey, but thrust [him] from them, and in 
their hearts turned back again into Egypt,

turned back again Luk_02_45 # And when they found him not, they turned back again to Jerusalem, 
seeking him.

turned back and 1Ch_21_20 # And Ornan turned back, and saw the angel; and his four sons with him hid 
themselves. Now Ornan was threshing wheat.

turned back and 2Ki_02_24 # And he turned back, and looked on them, and cursed them in the name of the
LORD. And there came forth two she bears out of the wood, and tare forty and two children of them.

turned back and 2Ki_15_20 # And Menahem exacted the money of Israel, [even] of all the mighty men of 
wealth, of each man fifty shekels of silver, to give to the king of Assyria. So the king of Assyria turned back,



and stayed not there in the land.

turned back and Jer_46_21 # Also her hired men [are] in the midst of her like fatted bullocks; for they also 
are turned back, [and] are fled away together: they did not stand, because the day of their calamity was 
come upon them, [and] the time of their visitation.

turned back and Jos_11_10 # And Joshua at that time turned back, and took Hazor, and smote the king 
thereof with the sword: for Hazor beforetime was the head of all those kingdoms.

turned back and Luk_17_15 # And one of them, when he saw that he was healed, turned back, and with a 
loud voice glorified God,

turned back and Neh_02_15 # Then went I up in the night by the brook, and viewed the wall, and turned 
back, and entered by the gate of the valley, and [so] returned.

turned back and Psa_35_04 # Let them be confounded and put to shame that seek after my soul: let them 
be turned back and brought to confusion that devise my hurt.

turned back and Psa_78_41 # Yea, they turned back and tempted God, and limited the Holy One of Israel.

turned back and Psa_78_57 # But turned back, and dealt unfaithfully like their fathers: they were turned 
aside like a deceitful bow.

turned back for Psa_70_03 # Let them be turned back for a reward of their shame that say, Aha, aha.

turned back from 1Ki_22_33 # And it came to pass, when the captains of the chariots perceived that it [was]
not the king of Israel, that they turned back from pursuing him.

turned back from 1Sa_15_11 # It repenteth me that I have set up Saul [to be] king: for he is turned back 
from following me, and hath not performed my commandments. And it grieved Samuel; and he cried unto 
the LORD all night.

turned back from Jer_04_08 # For this gird you with sackcloth, lament and howl: for the fierce anger of the
LORD is not turned back from us.

turned back from Job_34_27 # Because they turned back from him, and would not consider any of his 
ways:

turned back from Zep_01_06 # And them that are turned back from the LORD; and [those] that have not 
sought the LORD, nor inquired for him.

turned back in Psa_78_09 # The children of Ephraim, [being] armed, [and] carrying bows, turned back in 
the day of battle.

turned back neither Psa_44_18 # Our heart is not turned back, neither have our steps declined from thy 
way;

turned back that Psa_129_05 # Let them all be confounded and turned back that hate Zion.

turned back they Isa_42_17 # They shall be turned back, they shall be greatly ashamed, that trust in graven
images, that say to the molten images, Ye [are] our gods.

turned back they Psa_09_03 # When mine enemies are turned back, they shall fall and perish at thy 
presence.



turned back to Jer_11_10 # They are turned back to the iniquities of their forefathers, which refused to 
hear my words; and they went after other gods to serve them: the house of Israel and the house of Judah 
have broken my covenant which I made with their fathers.

turned back unto 2Ki_01_05 # And when the messengers turned back unto him, he said unto them, Why 
are ye now turned back?

turned back upon Jos_08_20 # And when the men of Ai looked behind them, they saw, and, behold, the 
smoke of the city ascended up to heaven, and they had no power to flee this way or that way: and the people
that fled to the wilderness turned back upon the pursuers.

turned back 2Ki_01_05 # And when the messengers turned back unto him, he said unto them, Why are ye 
now turned back?

turned backward and Psa_70_02 # Let them be ashamed and confounded that seek after my soul: let them 
be turned backward, and put to confusion, that desire my hurt.

turned every one Isa_53_06 # All we like sheep have gone astray; we have turned every one to his own way; 
and the LORD hath laid on him the iniquity of us all.

turned every way Gen_03_24 # So he drove out the man; and he placed at the east of the garden of Eden 
Cherubims, and a flaming sword which turned every way, to keep the way of the tree of life.

turned for me Psa_30_11 # Thou hast turned for me my mourning into dancing: thou hast put off my 
sackcloth, and girded me with gladness;

turned for thou Jer_31_18 # I have surely heard Ephraim bemoaning himself [thus]; Thou hast chastised 
me, and I was chastised, as a bullock unaccustomed [to the yoke]: turn thou me, and I shall be turned; for 
thou [art] the LORD my God.

turned from him 1Sa_17_30 # And he turned from him toward another, and spake after the same manner: 
and the people answered him again after the former manner.

turned from him 2Ch_12_12 # And when he humbled himself, the wrath of the LORD turned from him, 
that he would not destroy [him] altogether: and also in Judah things went well.

turned from me Num_22_33 # And the ass saw me, and turned from me these three times: unless she had 
turned from me, surely now also I had slain thee, and saved her alive.

turned from me Num_22_33 # And the ass saw me, and turned from me these three times: unless she had 
turned from me, surely now also I had slain thee, and saved her alive.

turned from Sarid Jos_19_12 # And turned from Sarid eastward toward the sunrising unto the border of 
Chislothtabor, and then goeth out to Daberath, and goeth up to Japhia.

turned from the 1Ki_11_09 # And the LORD was angry with Solomon, because his heart was turned from 
the LORD God of Israel, which had appeared unto him twice,

turned from the Jos_07_26 # And they raised over him a great heap of stones unto this day. So the LORD 
turned from the fierceness of his anger. Wherefore the name of that place was called, The valley of Achor, 
unto this day.

turned from their Jon_03_10 # And God saw their works, that they turned from their evil way; and God 
repented of the evil, that he had said that he would do unto them; and he did [it] not.



turned from them 2Ch_20_10 # And now, behold, the children of Ammon and Moab and mount Seir, whom
thou wouldest not let Israel invade, when they came out of the land of Egypt, but they turned from them, 
and destroyed them not;

turned from us Ezr_10_14 # Let now our rulers of all the congregation stand, and let all them which have 
taken strange wives in our cities come at appointed times, and with them the elders of every city, and the 
judges thereof, until the fierce wrath of our God for this matter be turned from us.

turned he from 2Ki_16_18 # And the covert for the sabbath that they had built in the house, and the king's 
entry without, turned he from the house of the LORD for the king of Assyria.

turned he his Psa_78_38 # But he, [being] full of compassion, forgave [their] iniquity, and destroyed [them] 
not: yea, many a time turned he his anger away, and did not stir up all his wrath.

turned he turneth Lam_03_03 # Surely against me is he turned; he turneth his hand [against me] all the 
day.

turned herself and Joh_20_16 # Jesus saith unto her, Mary. She turned herself, and saith unto him, 
Rabboni; which is to say, Master.

turned herself back Joh_20_14 # And when she had thus said, she turned herself back, and saw Jesus 
standing, and knew not that it was Jesus.

turned him about Luk_07_09 # When Jesus heard these things, he marvelled at him, and turned him about,
and said unto the people that followed him, I say unto you, I have not found so great faith, no, not in Israel.

turned him about Mar_05_30 # And Jesus, immediately knowing in himself that virtue had gone out of him,
turned him about in the press, and said, Who touched my clothes?

turned him about Mat_09_22 # But Jesus turned him about, and when he saw her, he said, Daughter, be of 
good comfort; thy faith hath made thee whole. And the woman was made whole from that hour.

turned him aside Isa_44_20 # He feedeth on ashes: a deceived heart hath turned him aside, that he cannot 
deliver his soul, nor say, [Is there] not a lie in my right hand?

turned him unto Luk_10_23 # And he turned him unto [his] disciples, and said privately, Blessed [are] the 
eyes which see the things that ye see:

turned himself about Gen_42_24 # And he turned himself about from them, and wept; and returned to 
them again, and communed with them, and took from them Simeon, and bound him before their eyes.

turned himself and Exo_10_06 # And they shall fill thy houses, and the houses of all thy servants, and the 
houses of all the Egyptians; which neither thy fathers, nor thy fathers' fathers have seen, since the day that 
they were upon the earth unto this day. And he turned himself, and went out from Pharaoh.

turned himself and Rut_03_08 # And it came to pass at midnight, that the man was afraid, and turned 
himself: and, behold, a woman lay at his feet.

turned himself he 1Sa_14_47 # So Saul took the kingdom over Israel, and fought against all his enemies on 
every side, against Moab, and against the children of Ammon, and against Edom, and against the kings of 
Zobah, and against the Philistines: and whithersoever he turned himself, he vexed [them].

turned himself he 2Ki_23_16 # And as Josiah turned himself, he spied the sepulchres that [were] there in 
the mount, and sent, and took the bones out of the sepulchres, and burned [them] upon the altar, and 
polluted it, according to the word of the LORD which the man of God proclaimed, who proclaimed these 



words.

turned his back 1Sa_10_09 # And it was [so], that when he had turned his back to go from Samuel, God 
gave him another heart: and all those signs came to pass that day.

turned his face 1Ki_08_14 # And the king turned his face about, and blessed all the congregation of Israel: 
[and all the congregation of Israel stood;]

turned his face 2Ch_06_03 # And the king turned his face, and blessed the whole congregation of Israel: 
and all the congregation of Israel stood.

turned his face 2Ki_20_02 # Then he turned his face to the wall, and prayed unto the LORD, saying,

turned his face Isa_38_02 # Then Hezekiah turned his face toward the wall, and prayed unto the LORD,

turned his hands 2Ki_09_23 # And Joram turned his hands, and fled, and said to Ahaziah, [There is] 
treachery, O Ahaziah.

turned his name 2Ch_36_04 # And the king of Egypt made Eliakim his brother king over Judah and 
Jerusalem, and turned his name to Jehoiakim. And Necho took Jehoahaz his brother, and carried him to 
Egypt.

turned his name 2Ki_23_34 # And Pharaohnechoh made Eliakim the son of Josiah king in the room of 
Josiah his father, and turned his name to Jehoiakim, and took Jehoahaz away: and he came to Egypt, and 
died there.

turned I repented Jer_31_19 # Surely after that I was turned, I repented; and after that I was instructed, I 
smote upon [my] thigh: I was ashamed, yea, even confounded, because I did bear the reproach of my youth.

turned I saw Rev_01_12 # And I turned to see the voice that spake with me. And being turned, I saw seven 
golden candlesticks;

turned in me Dan_10_08 # Therefore I was left alone, and saw this great vision, and there remained no 
strength in me: for my comeliness was turned in me into corruption, and I retained no strength.

turned in thither 2Ki_04_08 # And it fell on a day, that Elisha passed to Shunem, where [was] a great 
woman; and she constrained him to eat bread. And [so] it was, [that] as oft as he passed by, he turned in 
thither to eat bread.

turned in thither Jud_18_03 # When they [were] by the house of Micah, they knew the voice of the young 
man the Levite: and they turned in thither, and said unto him, Who brought thee hither? and what makest 
thou in this [place]? and what hast thou here?

turned in to Gen_38_01 # And it came to pass at that time, that Judah went down from his brethren, and 
turned in to a certain Adullamite, whose name [was] Hirah.

turned in unto Gen_19_03 # And he pressed upon them greatly; and they turned in unto him, and entered 
into his house; and he made them a feast, and did bake unleavened bread, and they did eat.

turned in unto Jud_04_18 # And Jael went out to meet Sisera, and said unto him, Turn in, my lord, turn in 
to me; fear not. And when he had turned in unto her into the tent, she covered him with a mantle.

turned into a Isa_29_17 # [Is] it not yet a very little while, and Lebanon shall be turned into a fruitful field, 
and the fruitful field shall be esteemed as a forest?



turned into another 1Sa_10_06 # And the spirit of the LORD will come upon thee, and thou shalt prophesy 
with them, and shalt be turned into another man.

turned into darkness Act_02_20 # The sun shall be turned into darkness, and the moon into blood, before 
that great and notable day of the Lord come:

turned into darkness Joe_02_31 # The sun shall be turned into darkness, and the moon into blood, before 
the great and the terrible day of the LORD come.

turned into fear Isa_21_04 # My heart panted, fearfulness affrighted me: the night of my pleasure hath he 
turned into fear unto me.

turned into hell Psa_09_17 # The wicked shall be turned into hell, [and] all the nations that forget God.

turned into joy Job_41_22 # In his neck remaineth strength, and sorrow is turned into joy before him.

turned into joy Joh_16_20 # Verily, verily, I say unto you, That ye shall weep and lament, but the world 
shall rejoice: and ye shall be sorrowful, but your sorrow shall be turned into joy.

turned into mourning 2Sa_19_02 # And the victory that day was [turned] into mourning unto all the 
people: for the people heard say that day how the king was grieved for his son.

turned into mourning Lam_05_15 # The joy of our heart is ceased; our dance is turned into mourning.

turned into paleness Jer_30_06 # Ask ye now, and see whether a man doth travail with child? wherefore do 
I see every man with his hands on his loins, as a woman in travail, and all faces are turned into paleness?

turned into pitch Isa_34_09 # And the streams thereof shall be turned into pitch, and the dust thereof into 
brimstone, and the land thereof shall become burning pitch.

turned into the 2Ki_04_11 # And it fell on a day, that he came thither, and he turned into the chamber, and 
lay there.

turned into the Jer_02_21 # Yet I had planted thee a noble vine, wholly a right seed: how then art thou 
turned into the degenerate plant of a strange vine unto me?

turned into the Psa_32_04 # For day and night thy hand was heavy upon me: my moisture is turned into the
drought of summer. Selah.

turned into white Lev_13_17 # And the priest shall see him: and, behold, [if] the plague be turned into 
white; then the priest shall pronounce [him] clean [that hath] the plague: he [is] clean.

turned it is Job_20_14 # [Yet] his meat in his bowels is turned, [it is] the gall of asps within him.

turned judgment into Amo_06_12 # Shall horses run upon the rock? will [one] plow [there] with oxen? for 
ye have turned judgment into gall, and the fruit of righteousness into hemlock:

turned me back Lam_01_13 # From above hath he sent fire into my bones, and it prevaileth against them: 
he hath spread a net for my feet, he hath turned me back: he hath made me desolate [and] faint all the day.

turned me over Job_16_11 # God hath delivered me to the ungodly, and turned me over into the hands of 
the wicked.

turned my feet Psa_119_59 # I thought on my ways, and turned my feet unto thy testimonies.



turned my hand Psa_81_14 # I should soon have subdued their enemies, and turned my hand against their 
adversaries.

turned my wrath Num_25_11 # Phinehas, the son of Eleazar, the son of Aaron the priest, hath turned my 
wrath away from the children of Israel, while he was zealous for my sake among them, that I consumed not 
the children of Israel in my jealousy.

turned myself and Deu_10_05 # And I turned myself and came down from the mount, and put the tables in 
the ark which I had made; and there they be, as the LORD commanded me.

turned myself to Ecc_02_12 # And I turned myself to behold wisdom, and madness, and folly: for what 
[can] the man [do] that cometh after the king? [even] that which hath been already done.

turned not after 1Ki_02_28 # Then tidings came to Joab: for Joab had turned after Adonijah, though he 
turned not after Absalom. And Joab fled unto the tabernacle of the LORD, and caught hold on the horns of
the altar.

turned not again 2Sa_22_38 # I have pursued mine enemies, and destroyed them; and turned not again 
until I had consumed them.

turned not as Eze_10_11 # When they went, they went upon their four sides; they turned not as they went, 
but to the place whither the head looked they followed it; they turned not as they went.

turned not as Eze_10_11 # When they went, they went upon their four sides; they turned not as they went, 
but to the place whither the head looked they followed it; they turned not as they went.

turned not aside 1Ki_15_05 # Because David did [that which was] right in the eyes of the LORD, and 
turned not aside from any [thing] that he commanded him all the days of his life, save only in the matter of 
Uriah the Hittite.

turned not aside 1Ki_22_43 # And he walked in all the ways of Asa his father; he turned not aside from it, 
doing [that which was] right in the eyes of the LORD: nevertheless the high places were not taken away; 
[for] the people offered and burnt incense yet in the high places.

turned not aside 1Sa_06_12 # And the kine took the straight way to the way of Bethshemesh, [and] went 
along the highway, lowing as they went, and turned not aside [to] the right hand or [to] the left; and the 
lords of the Philistines went after them unto the border of Bethshemesh.

turned not aside 2Ki_22_02 # And he did [that which was] right in the sight of the LORD, and walked in all
the way of David his father, and turned not aside to the right hand or to the left.

turned not back 2Sa_01_22 # From the blood of the slain, from the fat of the mighty, the bow of Jonathan 
turned not back, and the sword of Saul returned not empty.

turned not from 2Ki_23_26 # Notwithstanding the LORD turned not from the fierceness of his great wrath, 
wherewith his anger was kindled against Judah, because of all the provocations that Manasseh had 
provoked him withal.

turned not from Eze_10_16 # And when the cherubims went, the wheels went by them: and when the 
cherubims lifted up their wings to mount up from the earth, the same wheels also turned not from beside 
them.

turned not to 2Sa_02_19 # And Asahel pursued after Abner; and in going he turned not to the right hand 
nor to the left from following Abner.



turned not to Hag_02_17 # I smote you with blasting and with mildew and with hail in all the labours of 
your hands; yet ye [turned] not to me, saith the LORD.

turned not when Eze_01_09 # Their wings [were] joined one to another; they turned not when they went; 
they went every one straight forward.

turned not when Eze_01_12 # And they went every one straight forward: whither the spirit was to go, they 
went; [and] they turned not when they went.

turned not when Eze_01_17 # When they went, they went upon their four sides: [and] they turned not when
they went.

turned out of Heb_12_13 # And make straight paths for your feet, lest that which is lame be turned out of 
the way; but let it rather be healed.

turned out of Job_31_07 # If my step hath turned out of the way, and mine heart walked after mine eyes, 
and if any blot hath cleaved to mine hands;

turned quickly out Jud_02_17 # And yet they would not hearken unto their judges, but they went a whoring
after other gods, and bowed themselves unto them: they turned quickly out of the way which their fathers 
walked in, obeying the commandments of the LORD; [but] they did not so.

turned renew our Lam_05_21 # Turn thou us unto thee, O LORD, and we shall be turned; renew our days 
as of old.

turned round about Job_37_12 # And it is turned round about by his counsels: that they may do 
whatsoever he commandeth them upon the face of the world in the earth.

turned tail to Jud_15_04 # And Samson went and caught three hundred foxes, and took firebrands, and 
turned tail to tail, and put a firebrand in the midst between two tails.

turned the back Jer_48_39 # They shall howl, [saying], How is it broken down! how hath Moab turned the 
back with shame! so shall Moab be a derision and a dismaying to all them about him.

turned the captivity Job_42_10 # And the LORD turned the captivity of Job, when he prayed for his 
friends: also the LORD gave Job twice as much as he had before.

turned the curse Deu_23_05 # Nevertheless the LORD thy God would not hearken unto Balaam; but the 
LORD thy God turned the curse into a blessing unto thee, because the LORD thy God loved thee.

turned the curse Neh_13_02 # Because they met not the children of Israel with bread and with water, but 
hired Balaam against them, that he should curse them: howbeit our God turned the curse into a blessing.

turned the edge Psa_89_43 # Thou hast also turned the edge of his sword, and hast not made him to stand 
in the battle.

turned the hair Lev_13_10 # And the priest shall see [him]: and, behold, [if] the rising [be] white in the skin,
and it have turned the hair white, and [there be] quick raw flesh in the rising;

turned the heart Ezr_06_22 # And kept the feast of unleavened bread seven days with joy: for the LORD 
had made them joyful, and turned the heart of the king of Assyria unto them, to strengthen their hands in 
the work of the house of God, the God of Israel.

turned the kingdom 1Ch_10_14 # And inquired not of the LORD: therefore he slew him, and turned the 
kingdom unto David the son of Jesse.



turned the rock Psa_114_08 # Which turned the rock [into] a standing water, the flint into a fountain of 
waters.

turned the sea Psa_66_06 # He turned the sea into dry [land]: they went through the flood on foot: there did
we rejoice in him.

turned the way 1Sa_13_18 # And another company turned the way [to] Bethhoron: and another company 
turned [to] the way of the border that looketh to the valley of Zeboim toward the wilderness.

turned the world Act_17_06 # And when they found them not, they drew Jason and certain brethren unto 
the rulers of the city, crying, These that have turned the world upside down are come hither also;

turned their back Jer_02_27 # Saying to a stock, Thou [art] my father; and to a stone, Thou hast brought 
me forth: for they have turned [their] back unto me, and not [their] face: but in the time of their trouble 
they will say, Arise, and save us.

turned their backs 2Ch_29_06 # For our fathers have trespassed, and done [that which was] evil in the eyes 
of the LORD our God, and have forsaken him, and have turned away their faces from the habitation of the 
LORD, and turned [their] backs.

turned their backs Jos_07_12 # Therefore the children of Israel could not stand before their enemies, [but] 
turned [their] backs before their enemies, because they were accursed: neither will I be with you any more, 
except ye destroy the accursed from among you.

turned their backs Jud_20_42 # Therefore they turned [their backs] before the men of Israel unto the way 
of the wilderness; but the battle overtook them; and them which [came] out of the cities they destroyed in 
the midst of them.

turned their faces Gen_18_22 # And the men turned their faces from thence, and went toward Sodom: but 
Abraham stood yet before the LORD.

turned their faces Jud_18_23 # And they cried unto the children of Dan. And they turned their faces, and 
said unto Micah, What aileth thee, that thou comest with such a company?

turned their heart 1Ki_18_37 # Hear me, O LORD, hear me, that this people may know that thou [art] the 
LORD God, and [that] thou hast turned their heart back again.

turned their heart Psa_105_25 # He turned their heart to hate his people, to deal subtly with his servants.

turned their rivers Psa_78_44 # And had turned their rivers into blood; and their floods, that they could 
not drink.

turned their waters Psa_105_29 # He turned their waters into blood, and slew their fish.

turned their way 1Sa_25_12 # So David's young men turned their way, and went again, and came and told 
him all those sayings.

turned them away Jer_50_06 # My people hath been lost sheep: their shepherds have caused them to go 
astray, they have turned them away [on] the mountains: they have gone from mountain to hill, they have 
forgotten their restingplace.

turned them from Jer_23_22 # But if they had stood in my counsel, and had caused my people to hear my 
words, then they should have turned them from their evil way, and from the evil of their doings.



turned they from Neh_09_35 # For they have not served thee in their kingdom, and in thy great goodness 
that thou gavest them, and in the large and fat land which thou gavest before them, neither turned they 
from their wicked works.

turned thitherward and Jud_18_15 # And they turned thitherward, and came to the house of the young 
man the Levite, [even] unto the house of Micah, and saluted him.

turned thyself from Psa_85_03 # Thou hast taken away all thy wrath: thou hast turned [thyself] from the 
fierceness of thine anger.

turned to a Exo_07_15 # Get thee unto Pharaoh in the morning; lo, he goeth out unto the water; and thou 
shalt stand by the river's brink against he come; and the rod which was turned to a serpent shalt thou take 
in thine hand.

turned to be 1Sa_14_21 # Moreover the Hebrews [that] were with the Philistines before that time, which 
went up with them into the camp [from the country] round about, even they also [turned] to be with the 
Israelites that [were] with Saul and Jonathan.

turned to be Isa_63_10 # But they rebelled, and vexed his holy Spirit: therefore he was turned to be their 
enemy, [and] he fought against them.

turned to blood Exo_07_17 # Thus saith the LORD, In this thou shalt know that I [am] the LORD: behold, 
I will smite with the rod that [is] in mine hand upon the waters which [are] in the river, and they shall be 
turned to blood.

turned to blood Exo_07_20 # And Moses and Aaron did so, as the LORD commanded; and he lifted up the 
rod, and smote the waters that [were] in the river, in the sight of Pharaoh, and in the sight of his servants; 
and all the waters that [were] in the river were turned to blood.

turned to flight Heb_11_34 # Quenched the violence of fire, escaped the edge of the sword, out of weakness 
were made strong, waxed valiant in fight, turned to flight the armies of the aliens.

turned to God 1Th_01_09 # For they themselves show of us what manner of entering in we had unto you, 
and how ye turned to God from idols to serve the living and true God;

turned to God Act_15_19 # Wherefore my sentence is, that we trouble not them, which from among the 
Gentiles are turned to God:

turned to his 2Pe_02_22 # But it is happened unto them according to the true proverb, The dog [is] turned 
to his own vomit again; and the sow that was washed to her wallowing in the mire.

turned to his Jer_08_06 # I hearkened and heard, [but] they spake not aright: no man repented him of his 
wickedness, saying, What have I done? every one turned to his course, as the horse rusheth into the battle.

turned to mourning Jam_04_09 # Be afflicted, and mourn, and weep: let your laughter be turned to 
mourning, and [your] joy to heaviness.

turned to mourning Job_30_31 # My harp also is [turned] to mourning, and my organ into the voice of 
them that weep.

turned to see Rev_01_12 # And I turned to see the voice that spake with me. And being turned, I saw seven 
golden candlesticks;

turned to strangers Lam_05_02 # Our inheritance is turned to strangers, our houses to aliens.



turned to the 1Sa_13_18 # And another company turned the way [to] Bethhoron: and another company 
turned [to] the way of the border that looketh to the valley of Zeboim toward the wilderness.

turned to the 2Ki_23_25 # And like unto him was there no king before him, that turned to the LORD with 
all his heart, and with all his soul, and with all his might, according to all the law of Moses; neither after 
him arose there [any] like him.

turned to the Act_09_35 # And all that dwelt at Lydda and Saron saw him, and turned to the Lord.

turned to the Est_09_01 # Now in the twelfth month, that [is], the month Adar, on the thirteenth day of the 
same, when the king's commandment and his decree drew near to be put in execution, in the day that the 
enemies of the Jews hoped to have power over them, [though it was turned to the contrary, that the Jews 
had rule over them that hated them;]

turned to the Luk_07_44 # And he turned to the woman, and said unto Simon, Seest thou this woman? I 
entered into thine house, thou gavest me no water for my feet: but she hath washed my feet with tears, and 
wiped [them] with the hairs of her head.

turned toward him Eze_17_06 # And it grew, and became a spreading vine of low stature, whose branches 
turned toward him, and the roots thereof were under him: so it became a vine, and brought forth branches, 
and shot forth sprigs.

turned unto fables 2Ti_04_04 # And they shall turn away [their] ears from the truth, and shall be turned 
unto fables.

turned unto her Gen_38_16 # And he turned unto her by the way, and said, Go to, I pray thee, let me come 
in unto thee; [for he knew not that she [was] his daughter in law.] And she said, What wilt thou give me, 
that thou mayest come in unto me?

turned unto me Eze_26_02 # Son of man, because that Tyrus hath said against Jerusalem, Aha, she is 
broken [that was] the gates of the people: she is turned unto me: I shall be replenished, [now] she is laid 
waste:

turned unto me Jer_03_10 # And yet for all this her treacherous sister Judah hath not turned unto me with 
her whole heart, but feignedly, saith the LORD.

turned unto me Jer_32_33 # And they have turned unto me the back, and not the face: though I taught 
them, rising up early and teaching [them], yet they have not hearkened to receive instruction.

turned unto other Deu_31_18 # And I will surely hide my face in that day for all the evils which they shall 
have wrought, in that they are turned unto other gods.

turned unto others Jer_06_12 # And their houses shall be turned unto others, [with their] fields and wives 
together: for I will stretch out my hand upon the inhabitants of the land, saith the LORD.

turned unto the 1Sa_13_17 # And the spoilers came out of the camp of the Philistines in three companies: 
one company turned unto the way [that leadeth to] Ophrah, unto the land of Shual:

turned unto the Act_11_21 # And the hand of the Lord was with them: and a great number believed, and 
turned unto the Lord.

turned unto thee Hab_02_16 # Thou art filled with shame for glory: drink thou also, and let thy foreskin be 
uncovered: the cup of the LORD'S right hand shall be turned unto thee, and shameful spewing [shall be] on
thy glory.



turned unto them Est_09_22 # As the days wherein the Jews rested from their enemies, and the month 
which was turned unto them from sorrow to joy, and from mourning into a good day: that they should 
make them days of feasting and joy, and of sending portions one to another, and gifts to the poor.

turned up as Job_28_05 # [As for] the earth, out of it cometh bread: and under it is turned up as it were 
fire.

turned upon me Dan_10_16 # And, behold, [one] like the similitude of the sons of men touched my lips: 
then I opened my mouth, and spake, and said unto him that stood before me, O my lord, by the vision my 
sorrows are turned upon me, and I have retained no strength.

turned upon me Job_30_15 # Terrors are turned upon me: they pursue my soul as the wind: and my 
welfare passeth away as a cloud.

turned white and Lev_13_03 # And the priest shall look on the plague in the skin of the flesh: and [when] 
the hair in the plague is turned white, and the plague in sight [be] deeper than the skin of his flesh, it [is] a 
plague of leprosy: and the priest shall look on him, and pronounce him unclean.

turned white and Lev_13_25 # Then the priest shall look upon it: and, behold, [if] the hair in the bright spot
be turned white, and it [be in] sight deeper than the skin; it [is] a leprosy broken out of the burning: 
wherefore the priest shall pronounce him unclean: it [is] the plague of leprosy.

turned white he Lev_13_13 # Then the priest shall consider: and, behold, [if] the leprosy have covered all 
his flesh, he shall pronounce [him] clean [that hath] the plague: it is all turned white: he [is] clean.

turned white the Lev_13_20 # And if, when the priest seeth it, behold, it [be] in sight lower than the skin, 
and the hair thereof be turned white; the priest shall pronounce him unclean: it [is] a plague of leprosy 
broken out of the boil.

turned white then Lev_13_04 # If the bright spot [be] white in the skin of his flesh, and in sight [be] not 
deeper than the skin, and the hair thereof be not turned white; then the priest shall shut up [him that hath] 
the plague seven days:

turned with him Job_41_28 # The arrow cannot make him flee: slingstones are turned with him into 
stubble.

turned within me Hos_11_08 # How shall I give thee up, Ephraim? [how] shall I deliver thee, Israel? how 
shall I make thee as Admah? [how] shall I set thee as Zeboim? mine heart is turned within me, my 
repentings are kindled together.

turned within me Lam_01_20 # Behold, O LORD; for I [am] in distress: my bowels are troubled; mine 
heart is turned within me; for I have grievously rebelled: abroad the sword bereaveth, at home [there is] as 
death.

turned Hos_07_08 # Ephraim, he hath mixed himself among the people; Ephraim is a cake not turned.

turnest man to Psa_90_03 # Thou turnest man to destruction; and sayest, Return, ye children of men.

turnest thy spirit Job_15_13 # That thou turnest thy spirit against God, and lettest [such] words go out of 
thy mouth?

turnest thyself 1Ki_02_03 # And keep the charge of the LORD thy God, to walk in his ways, to keep his 
statutes, and his commandments, and his judgments, and his testimonies, as it is written in the law of 
Moses, that thou mayest prosper in all that thou doest, and whithersoever thou turnest thyself:



turneth about unto Ecc_01_06 # The wind goeth toward the south, and turneth about unto the north; it 
whirleth about continually, and the wind returneth again according to his circuits.

turneth after such Lev_20_06 # And the soul that turneth after such as have familiar spirits, and after 
wizards, to go a whoring after them, I will even set my face against that soul, and will cut him off from 
among his people.

turneth aside by Son_01_07 # Tell me, O thou whom my soul loveth, where thou feedest, where thou makest
[thy flock] to rest at noon: for why should I be as one that turneth aside by the flocks of thy companions?

turneth aside to Jer_14_08 # O the hope of Israel, the saviour thereof in time of trouble, why shouldest thou
be as a stranger in the land, and as a wayfaring man [that] turneth aside to tarry for a night?

turneth away from Eze_18_24 # But when the righteous turneth away from his righteousness, and 
committeth iniquity, [and] doeth according to all the abominations that the wicked [man] doeth, shall he 
live? All his righteousness that he hath done shall not be mentioned: in his trespass that he hath trespassed, 
and in his sin that he hath sinned, in them shall he die.

turneth away from Eze_18_26 # When a righteous [man] turneth away from his righteousness, and 
committeth iniquity, and dieth in them; for his iniquity that he hath done shall he die.

turneth away from Eze_18_27 # Again, when the wicked [man] turneth away from his wickedness that he 
hath committed, and doeth that which is lawful and right, he shall save his soul alive.

turneth away from Eze_18_28 # Because he considereth, and turneth away from all his transgressions that 
he hath committed, he shall surely live, he shall not die.

turneth away his Pro_28_09 # He that turneth away his ear from hearing the law, even his prayer [shall be] 
abomination.

turneth away this Deu_29_18 # Lest there should be among you man, or woman, or family, or tribe, whose 
heart turneth away this day from the LORD our God, to go [and] serve the gods of these nations; lest there 
should be among you a root that beareth gall and wormwood;

turneth away wrath Pro_15_01 # A soft answer turneth away wrath: but grievous words stir up anger.

turneth backward Lam_01_08 # Jerusalem hath grievously sinned; therefore she is removed: all that 
honoured her despise her, because they have seen her nakedness: yea, she sigheth, and turneth backward.

turneth from his Eze_33_12 # Therefore, thou son of man, say unto the children of thy people, The 
righteousness of the righteous shall not deliver him in the day of his transgression: as for the wickedness of 
the wicked, he shall not fall thereby in the day that he turneth from his wickedness; neither shall the 
righteous be able to live for his [righteousness] in the day that he sinneth.

turneth from his Eze_33_18 # When the righteous turneth from his righteousness, and committeth iniquity, 
he shall even die thereby.

turneth he back Job_39_22 # He mocketh at fear, and is not affrighted; neither turneth he back from the 
sword.

turneth herself to Jer_49_24 # Damascus is waxed feeble, [and] turneth herself to flee, and fear hath seized 
on [her]: anguish and sorrows have taken her, as a woman in travail.

turneth his hand Lam_03_03 # Surely against me is he turned; he turneth his hand [against me] all the day.



turneth it prospereth Pro_17_08 # A gift [is as] a precious stone in the eyes of him that hath it: 
whithersoever it turneth, it prospereth.

turneth it upside Isa_24_01 # Behold, the LORD maketh the earth empty, and maketh it waste, and turneth
it upside down, and scattereth abroad the inhabitants thereof.

turneth it whithersoever Pro_21_01 # The king's heart [is] in the hand of the LORD, [as] the rivers of 
water: he turneth it whithersoever he will.

turneth not away Pro_30_30 # A lion [which is] strongest among beasts, and turneth not away for any;

turneth not unto Isa_09_13 # For the people turneth not unto him that smiteth them, neither do they seek 
the LORD of hosts.

turneth rivers into Psa_107_33 # He turneth rivers into a wilderness, and the watersprings into dry ground;

turneth the shadow Amo_05_08 # [Seek him] that maketh the seven stars and Orion, and turneth the 
shadow of death into the morning, and maketh the day dark with night: that calleth for the waters of the 
sea, and poureth them out upon the face of the earth: The LORD [is] his name:

turneth the wilderness Psa_107_35 # He turneth the wilderness into a standing water, and dry ground into 
watersprings.

turneth their backs Jos_07_08 # O Lord, what shall I say, when Israel turneth their backs before their 
enemies!

turneth to Hosah Jos_19_29 # And [then] the coast turneth to Ramah, and to the strong city Tyre; and the 
coast turneth to Hosah; and the outgoings thereof are at the sea from the coast to Achzib:

turneth to Ramah Jos_19_29 # And [then] the coast turneth to Ramah, and to the strong city Tyre; and the 
coast turneth to Hosah; and the outgoings thereof are at the sea from the coast to Achzib:

turneth toward the Jos_19_27 # And turneth toward the sunrising to Bethdagon, and reacheth to Zebulun, 
and to the valley of Jiphthahel toward the north side of Bethemek, and Neiel, and goeth out to Cabul on the 
left hand,

turneth upon his Pro_26_14 # [As] the door turneth upon his hinges, so [doth] the slothful upon his bed.

turneth upside down Psa_146_09 # The LORD preserveth the strangers; he relieveth the fatherless and 
widow: but the way of the wicked he turneth upside down.

turneth westward to Jos_19_34 # And [then] the coast turneth westward to Aznothtabor, and goeth out 
from thence to Hukkok, and reacheth to Zebulun on the south side, and reacheth to Asher on the west side, 
and to Judah upon Jordan toward the sunrising.

turneth wise men Isa_44_25 # That frustrateth the tokens of the liars, and maketh diviners mad; that 
turneth wise [men] backward, and maketh their knowledge foolish;

turning about seeth Joh_21_20 # Then Peter, turning about, seeth the disciple whom Jesus loved following; 
which also leaned on his breast at supper, and said, Lord, which is he that betrayeth thee?

turning away every Act_03_26 # Unto you first God, having raised up his Son Jesus, sent him to bless you, 
in turning away every one of you from his iniquities.

turning away he Mic_02_04 # In that day shall [one] take up a parable against you, and lament with a 



doleful lamentation, [and] say, We be utterly spoiled: he hath changed the portion of my people: how hath 
he removed [it] from me! turning away he hath divided our fields.

turning away of Pro_01_32 # For the turning away of the simple shall slay them, and the prosperity of fools 
shall destroy them.

turning him to Act_09_40 # But Peter put them all forth, and kneeled down, and prayed; and turning [him]
to the body said, Tabitha, arise. And she opened her eyes: and when she saw Peter, she sat up.

turning it upside 2Ki_21_13 # And I will stretch over Jerusalem the line of Samaria, and the plummet of the
house of Ahab: and I will wipe Jerusalem as [a man] wipeth a dish, wiping [it], and turning [it] upside 
down.

turning leaves two Eze_41_24 # And the doors had two leaves [apiece], two turning leaves; two [leaves] for 
the one door, and two leaves for the other [door].

turning of the 2Ch_26_09 # Moreover Uzziah built towers in Jerusalem at the corner gate, and at the valley 
gate, and at the turning [of the wall], and fortified them.

turning of the Neh_03_19 # And next to him repaired Ezer the son of Jeshua, the ruler of Mizpah, another 
piece over against the going up to the armoury at the turning [of the wall].

turning of the Neh_03_20 # After him Baruch the son of Zabbai earnestly repaired the other piece, from the
turning [of the wall] unto the door of the house of Eliashib the high priest.

turning of the Neh_03_24 # After him repaired Binnui the son of Henadad another piece, from the house of 
Azariah unto the turning [of the wall], even unto the corner.

turning of the Neh_03_25 # Palal the son of Uzai, over against the turning [of the wall], and the tower which
lieth out from the king's high house, that [was] by the court of the prison. After him Pedaiah the son of 
Parosh.

turning of things Isa_29_16 # Surely your turning of things upside down shall be esteemed as the potter's 
clay: for shall the work say of him that made it, He made me not? or shall the thing framed say of him that 
framed it, He had no understanding?

turning the cities 2Pe_02_06 # And turning the cities of Sodom and Gomorrha into ashes condemned 
[them] with an overthrow, making [them] an ensample unto those that after should live ungodly;

turning the grace Jde_01_04 # For there are certain men crept in unawares, who were before of old 
ordained to this condemnation, ungodly men, turning the grace of our God into lasciviousness, and denying 
the only Lord God, and our Lord Jesus Christ.

turning unto the 2Ch_36_13 # And he also rebelled against king Nebuchadnezzar, who had made him 
swear by God: but he stiffened his neck, and hardened his heart from turning unto the LORD God of 
Israel.

turning unto them Luk_23_28 # But Jesus turning unto them said, Daughters of Jerusalem, weep not for 
me, but weep for yourselves, and for your children.

turning Jam_01_17 # Every good gift and every perfect gift is from above, and cometh down from the 
Father of lights, with whom is no variableness, neither shadow of turning.



Bible Phrases for Individual word studies

return again Job_06_29 

return answer 2Ch_10_06 

return each Rut_01_08 

return every man 1Ki_12_24 

return every man 2Ch_11_04 

return for thy servants' sake Isa_63_17 

return from following after thee Rut_01_16 

return from me 2Ki_18_14 

return into 1Sa_29_11 

return into 2Sa_15_27 

return into egypt Exo_04_19 

return into egypt Exo_04_21 

return into egypt Num_14_03 

return into his sheath Eze_21_30 

return mordecai Est_04_15 

return not unto them Job_39_04 

return on thy way 1Ki_19_15 

return thither Job_01_21 

return thou 2Sa_15_20 

return thou 2Sa_19_14 

return thou after thy sister Rut_01_15 

return through macedonia Act_20_03 

return unto Gen_31_13 

return unto Gen_31_03 

return unto Hos_14_01 

return unto Rut_01_07 



return unto balak Num_23_05 

return unto his house Deu_20_06 

return unto his house Deu_20_07 

return unto his house Deu_20_08 

return unto me Isa_44_22 

return unto me Jer_04_01 

return unto me Mal_03_07 

return unto my brethren which Exo_04_18 

return unto thee with all their heart 1Ki_08_48 

return unto thy country Gen_32_09 

return unto thy rest Psa_116_07 

return with much riches unto your tents Jos_22_08 

return ye now every man from his evil way Jer_35_15 

return ye now every one from his evil way Jer_18_11 

return your recompense upon your own head Joe_03_04 

returned again unto damascus Gal_01_17 

returned as Eze_01_14 

returned back again Luk_08_37 

returned from Jos_22_32 

returned from Luk_24_09 

returned from going against jeroboam 2Ch_11_04 

returned from saul 1Sa_17_15 

returned into Jos_06_14 

returned into Jud_07_15 

returned not by 1Ki_13_10 

returned unto his place Gen_31_55 

returned unto their inheritance Jud_21_23 



returned unto zion Zec_08_03 

returneth not thither Isa_55_10 

turn again 2Ki_20_05 

turn again Jer_31_21 

turn again Jer_31_21 

turn again Lam_03_40 

turn again Mat_07_06 

turn again Rut_01_11 

turn again Rut_01_12 

turn again Zec_10_09 

turn again our captivity Psa_126_04 

turn again till they were consumed Psa_18_37 

turn again unto 2Ch_30_06 

turn again unto 2Ki_01_06 

turn again with me 1Sa_15_25 

turn again with me 1Sa_15_30 

turn also from them Eze_07_22 

turn aside 2Sa_18_30 

turn aside 2Sa_02_23 

turn aside Isa_10_02 

turn aside Isa_29_21 

turn aside Lam_03_35 

turn aside Psa_101_03 

turn aside Rut_04_01 

turn aside from Deu_31_29 

turn aside out Isa_30_11 

turn away Act_13_08 

turn away from his fierce anger Jon_03_09 



turn away from thee Deu_23_14 

turn away from them 1Ch_14_14 

turn away his wrath Psa_106_23 

turn away mine eyes from beholding vanity PSA119 -:37 

turn away my reproach which PSA119 -:39 

turn away their captivity Zep_02_07 

turn away thine eyes from me Son_06_05 

turn away this day from following Jos_22_16 

turn away thy captivity Lam_02_14 

turn away thy wrath from them Jer_18_20 

turn away wrath Pro_29_08 

turn away your faces from all your abominations Eze_14_06 

turn back Jer_49_08 

turn back again 2Sa_19_37 

turn back from Psa_44_10 

turn back from it Jer_04_28 

turn back thine hand as Jer_06_09 

turn back your captivity before your eyes Zep_03_20 

turn either Num_22_26 

turn every man from his evil way Jer_26_03 

turn from 2Pe_02_21 

turn from Tit_01_14 

turn from following Jos_22_23 

turn from him Job_14_06 

turn from it Eze_33_09 

turn from it Pro_04_15 

turn from their evil Jer_18_08 



turn from their sin 1Ki_08_35 

turn from their sin 2Ch_06_26 

turn from their wicked ways 2Ch_07_14 

turn from their wickedness Jer_44_05 

turn from thy fierce wrath Exo_32_12 

turn from transgression Isa_59_20 

turn her into Num_22_23 

turn into his house Jud_20_08 

turn many Dan_12_03 

turn not Pro_04_27 

turn not away 2Ch_06_42 

turn not from it Jos_01_07 

turn thee 1Sa_14_07 

turn thee aside 2Sa_02_21 

turn thee aside from following me 2Sa_02_22 

turn thee behind me 2Ki_09_18 

turn thee behind me 2Ki_09_19 

turn thee eastward 1Ki_17_03 

turn thee unto me Psa_25_16 

turn thee yet again Eze_08_13 

turn thee yet again Eze_08_15 

turn their reproach upon their own head Neh_04_04 

turn them Neh_09_26 

turn them Rev_11_06 

turn thine hand 1Ki_22_34 

turn thine hand 2Ch_18_33 

turn thine hand upon Eze_38_12 

turn this day from following Jos_22_29 



turn thou 1Sa_22_18 

turn thou me Jer_31_18 

turn thou unto me Jer_03_07 

turn thou us unto thee Lam_05_21 

turn unto Joe_02_13 

turn unto Psa_22_27 

turn unto me according Psa_69_16 

turn unto their god Hos_05_04 

turn upon him Dan_11_18 

turn us Psa_85_04 

turn us again Psa_80_19 

turn us again Psa_80_03 

turn us again Psa_80_07 

turn ye Eze_33_11 

turn ye Joe_02_12 

turn ye again now every one from his evil way Jer_25_05 

turn ye from your evil ways 2Ki_17_13 

turn ye from your evil ways Eze_33_11 

turn ye not aside 1Sa_12_21 

turn ye not unto idols Lev_19_04 

turn ye now from your evil ways Zec_01_04 

turn ye unto Isa_31_06 

turn ye unto me Zec_01_03 

turn you Deu_01_40 

turn you Deu_01_07 

turn you Zec_09_12 

turn you at my reproof Pro_01_23 



turn you northward Deu_02_03 

turned again unto pihahiroth Num_33_07 

turned away back Jer_46_05 

turned away his face 1Ki_21_04 

turned away much people Act_19_26 

turned back Luk_17_15 

turned back Neh_02_15 

turned back Psa_129_05 

turned back Psa_78_09 

turned from me these three times Num_22_33 

turned from sarid eastward toward Jos_19_12 

turned he from 2Ki_16_18 

turned him about Luk_07_09 

turned him about Mar_05_30 

turned himself Rut_03_08 

turned his name 2Ch_36_04 

turned his name 2Ki_23_34 

turned me over into Job_16_11 

turned my feet unto thy testimonies PSA119 -:59 

turned my hand against their adversaries Psa_81_14 

turned myself Deu_10_05 

turned myself Ecc_03_12 

turned not again until 2Sa_22_38 

turned not aside 1Sa_06_12 

turned not aside 2Ki_22_02 

turned not aside from any 1Ki_15_05 

turned tail Jud_15_04 

turned unto Act_11_21 



turneth about unto Ecc_02_06 

turneth after such as have familiar spirits Lev_20_06 

turneth aside Jer_14_08 

turneth aside by Son_01_07 

turneth away from all his transgressions Eze_18_28 

turneth away from his righteousness Eze_18_26 

turneth away from his wickedness Eze_18_27 

turneth away his ear from hearing Pro_28_09 

turneth backward Lam_01_08 

turneth herself Jer_49_24 

turneth it upside down Isa_24_01 

turneth not away for any Pro_30_30 

turneth toward Jos_19_27 

turneth wise Isa_44_25 

turning about Joh_21_20 

turning away Pro_01_32 

turning away every one Act_03_26 

turning away he hath divided our fields Mic_02_04 



return GEN 003 019 In the sweat <02188 +ze of thy face <00639 +>aph > shalt thou eat <00398 +>akal > bread 
<03899 +lechem > , till <05704 + thou return <07725 +shuwb > unto the ground <00127 +>adamah > ; for out of 
it wast thou taken <03947 +laqach > : for dust <06083 + thou [ art ] , and unto dust <06083 + shalt thou {return} 
<07725 +shuwb > . return GEN 003 019 In the sweat <02188 +ze of thy face <00639 +>aph > shalt thou eat 
<00398 +>akal > bread <03899 +lechem > , till <05704 + thou {return} <07725 +shuwb > unto the ground 
<00127 +>adamah > ; for out of it wast thou taken <03947 +laqach > : for dust <06083 + thou [ art ] , and unto 
dust <06083 + shalt thou return <07725 +shuwb > . return GEN 014 017 . And the king <04428 +melek > of 
Sodom <05467 +C@dom > went <03318 +yatsa> >out to meet <07125 +qir>ah > him after <00310 +>achar > his
{return} <07725 +shuwb > from the slaughter <05221 +nakah > of Chedorlaomer <03540 +K@dorla , and of the 
kings <04428 +melek > that [ were ] with him , at <00413 +>el > the valley <06010 + of Shaveh <07740 +Shaveh
> , which <01931 +huw> > [ is ] the king s <04428 +melek > dale <06010 + . Return GEN 016 009 And the angel
<04397 +mal>ak > of the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > said <00559 +>amar > unto her , {Return} <07725 
+shuwb > to thy mistress <01404 +g@bereth > , and submit <06031 + thyself under <08478 +tachath > her hands 
<03027 +yad > . return GEN 018 010 And he said <00559 +>amar > , I will certainly {return} <07725 +shuwb > 
unto thee according to the time <06256 + of life <02416 +chay > ; and , lo <02009 +hinneh > , Sarah <08283 
+Sarah > thy wife <00802 +>ishshah > shall have a son <01121 +ben > . And Sarah <08283 +Sarah > heard 
<08085 +shama< > [ it ] in the tent <00168 +>ohel > door <06607 +pethach > , which <01931 +huw> > [ was ] 
behind <00310 +>achar > him . return GEN 018 014 Is any thing <01697 +dabar > too hard <06381 +pala> > for 
the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > ? At the time appointed <04150 +mow I will {return} <07725 +shuwb > unto 
thee , according to the time <06256 + of life <02416 +chay > , and Sarah <08283 +Sarah > shall have a son 
<01121 +ben > . Return GEN 031 003 And the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > said <00559 +>amar > unto Jacob 
<03290 +Ya , {Return} <07725 +shuwb > unto the land <00776 +>erets > of thy fathers <1> , and to thy kindred 
<04138 +mowledeth > ; and I will be with thee . return GEN 031 013 I [ am ] the God <00410 +>el > of Bethel 
<01008 +Beyth - >El > , where <00834 +>aher > thou anointedst <04886 +mashach > the pillar <04676 
+matstsebah > , [ and ] where <00834 +>aher > thou vowedst <05087 +nadar > a vow <05088 +neder > unto me :
now <06258 + arise <06965 +quwm > , get <03318 +yatsa> > thee out from this <02063 +zo>th > land <00776 
+>erets > , and {return} <07725 +shuwb > unto the land <00776 +>erets > of thy kindred <04138 +mowledeth > .
Return GEN 032 009 . And Jacob <03290 +Ya said <00559 +>amar > , O God <00430 +>elohiym > of my father 
<1> Abraham <85> , and God <00430 +>elohiym > of my father <1> Isaac <03327 +Yitschaq > , the LORD 
<03068 +Y@hovah > which saidst <00559 +>amar > unto me , {Return} <07725 +shuwb > unto thy country 
<00776 +>erets > , and to thy kindred <04138 +mowledeth > , and I will deal well <03190 +yatab > with thee : 
return EXO 004 018 . And Moses <04872 +Mosheh > went <03212 +yalak > and returned <07725 +shuwb > to 
Jethro <03503 +Yithrow > his father <02859 +chathan > in law <02859 +chathan > , and said <00559 +>amar > 
unto him , Let me go <03212 +yalak > , I pray <04994 +na> > thee , and {return} <07725 +shuwb > unto my 
brethren <00251 +>ach > which <00834 +>aher > [ are ] in Egypt <04714 +Mitsrayim > , and see <07200 +ra>ah
> whether <05750 + they be yet <05750 + alive <02416 +chay > . And Jethro <03503 +Yithrow > said <00559 
+>amar > to Moses <04872 +Mosheh > , Go <03212 +yalak > in peace <07965 +shalowm > . return EXO 004 
019 And the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > said <00559 +>amar > unto Moses <04872 +Mosheh > in Midian 
<04080 +Midyan > , Go <03212 +yalak > , {return} <07725 +shuwb > into Egypt <04714 +Mitsrayim > : for all 
<03605 +kol > the men <00582 +>enowsh > are dead <04191 +muwth > which sought <01245 +baqash > thy life
<05315 +nephesh > . return EXO 004 021 And the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > said <00559 +>amar > unto 
Moses <04872 +Mosheh > , When thou goest <03212 +yalak > to {return} <07725 +shuwb > into Egypt <04714 
+Mitsrayim > , see <07200 +ra>ah > that thou do <06213 + all <03605 +kol > those wonders <04159 +mowpheth
> before <06440 +paniym > Pharaoh <06547 +Par , which <00834 +>aher > I have put <07760 +suwm > in thine 
hand <03027 +yad > : but I will harden <02388 +chazaq > his heart <03820 +leb > , that he shall not let the 
people <05971 + go <07971 +shalach > . return EXO 013 017 . And it came <01961 +hayah > to pass , when 
Pharaoh <06547 +Par had let the people <05971 + go <07971 +shalach > , that God <00430 +>elohiym > led 
<05148 +nachah > them not [ through ] the way <01870 +derek > of the land <00776 +>erets > of the Philistines 
<06430 +P@lishtiy > , although <03588 +kiy > that [ was ] near <07138 +qarowb > ; for God <00430 +>elohiym 
> said <00559 +>amar > , Lest <06435 +pen > peradventure the people <05971 + repent <05162 +nacham > 
when they see <07200 +ra>ah > war <04421 +milchamah > , and they {return} <07725 +shuwb > to Egypt 
<04714 +Mitsrayim > : return LEV 025 010 And ye shall hallow <06942 +qadash > the fiftieth <02572 
+chamishshiym > year <08141 +shaneh > , and proclaim <07121 +qara> > liberty <01865 +d@rowr > throughout
[ all <03605 +kol > ] the land <00776 +>erets > unto all <03605 +kol > the inhabitants <03427 +yashab > thereof 
: it shall be a jubile <03104 +yowbel > unto you ; and ye shall return <07725 +shuwb > every man <00376 +>iysh



> unto his possession <00272 +>achuzzah > , and ye shall {return} <07725 +shuwb > every man <00376 +>iysh 
> unto his family <04940 +mishpachah > . return LEV 025 010 And ye shall hallow <06942 +qadash > the fiftieth
<02572 +chamishshiym > year <08141 +shaneh > , and proclaim <07121 +qara> > liberty <01865 +d@rowr > 
throughout [ all <03605 +kol > ] the land <00776 +>erets > unto all <03605 +kol > the inhabitants <03427 
+yashab > thereof : it shall be a jubile <03104 +yowbel > unto you ; and ye shall {return} <07725 +shuwb > 
every man <00376 +>iysh > unto his possession <00272 +>achuzzah > , and ye shall return <07725 +shuwb > 
every man <00376 +>iysh > unto his family <04940 +mishpachah > . return LEV 025 013 In the year <08141 
+shaneh > of this <02063 +zo>th > jubile <03104 +yowbel > ye shall {return} <07725 +shuwb > every man 
<00376 +>iysh > unto his possession <00272 +>achuzzah > . return LEV 025 027 Then let him count <02803 
+chashab > the years <08141 +shaneh > of the sale <04465 +mimkar > thereof , and restore <07725 +shuwb > the
overplus <05736 + unto the man <00376 +>iysh > to whom <00834 +>aher > he sold <04376 +makar > it ; that 
he may {return} <07725 +shuwb > unto his possession <00272 +>achuzzah > . return LEV 025 028 But if 
<00518 +>im > he be not able to restore <07725 +shuwb > [ it ] to him , then that which is sold <04465 +mimkar 
> shall remain <01961 +hayah > in the hand <03027 +yad > of him that hath bought <07069 +qanah > it until 
<05704 + the year <08141 +shaneh > of jubile <03104 +yowbel > : and in the jubile <03104 +yowbel > it shall go
<03318 +yatsa> > out , and he shall {return} <07725 +shuwb > unto his possession <00272 +>achuzzah > . return
LEV 025 041 And [ then ] shall he depart <03318 +yatsa> > from thee , [ both ] he and his children <01121 +ben 
> with him , and shall return <07725 +shuwb > unto his own family <04940 +mishpachah > , and unto the 
possession <00272 +>achuzzah > of his fathers <1> shall he {return} <07725 +shuwb > . return LEV 025 041 
And [ then ] shall he depart <03318 +yatsa> > from thee , [ both ] he and his children <01121 +ben > with him , 
and shall {return} <07725 +shuwb > unto his own family <04940 +mishpachah > , and unto the possession 
<00272 +>achuzzah > of his fathers <1> shall he return <07725 +shuwb > . return LEV 027 024 In the year 
<08141 +shaneh > of the jubile <03104 +yowbel > the field <07704 +sadeh > shall {return} <07725 +shuwb > 
unto him of whom it was bought <07069 +qanah > , [ even ] to him to whom <00834 +>aher > the possession 
<00272 +>achuzzah > of the land <00776 +>erets > [ did belong ] . Return NUM 010 036 And when it rested 
<05117 +nuwach > , he said <00559 +>amar > , {Return} <07725 +shuwb > , O LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > , 
unto the many <07233 +r@babah > thousands <00505 +>eleph > of Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > . return NUM 014 
003 And wherefore <04100 +mah > hath the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > brought <00935 +bow> > us unto this 
<02063 +zo>th > land <00776 +>erets > , to fall <05307 +naphal > by the sword <02719 +chereb > , that our 
wives <00802 +>ishshah > and our children <02945 +taph > should be a prey <00957 +baz > ? were it not better 
<02896 +towb > for us to {return} <07725 +shuwb > into Egypt <04714 +Mitsrayim > ? return NUM 014 004 
And they said <00559 +>amar > one <00376 +>iysh > to another <00250 +>Ezrachiy > , Let us make <05414 
+nathan > a captain <07218 +ro>sh > , and let us {return} <07725 +shuwb > into Egypt <04714 +Mitsrayim > . 
Return NUM 023 005 And the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > put <07760 +suwm > a word <01697 +dabar > in 
Balaam s <01109 +Bil mouth <06310 +peh > , and said <00559 +>amar > , {Return} <07725 +shuwb > unto 
Balak <01111 +Balaq > , and thus <03541 +koh > thou shalt speak <01696 +dabar > . return NUM 032 018 We 
will not {return} <07725 +shuwb > unto our houses <01004 +bayith > , until<05704 + the children <01121 +ben 
> of Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > have inherited <05157 +nachal > every man <00376 +>iysh > his inheritance 
<05159 +nachalah > . return NUM 032 022 And the land <00776 +>erets > be subdued <03533 +kabash > before 
<06440 +paniym > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > : then afterward <00310 +>achar > ye shall {return} <07725 
+shuwb > , and be guiltless <05355 +naqiy > before the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > , and before Israel <03478 
+Yisra>el > ; and this <02063 +zo>th > land <00776 +>erets > shall be your possession <00272 +>achuzzah > 
before <06440 +paniym > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > . return NUM 035 028 Because <03588 +kiy > he 
should have remained <03427 +yashab > in the city <05892 + of his refuge <04733 +miqlat > until <05704 + the 
death <04194 +maveth > of the high <01419 +gadowl > priest <03548 +kohen > : but after <00310 +>achar > the 
death <04194 +maveth > of the high <01419 +gadowl > priest <03548 +kohen > the slayer <07523 +ratsach > 
shall {return} <07725 +shuwb > into <00413 +>el > the land <00776 +>erets > of his possession <00272 
+>achuzzah > . return DEU 003 020 Until <05704 + the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > have given rest <05117 
+nuwach > unto your brethren <00251 +>ach > , as well as unto you , and [ until ] they also <01571 +gam > 
possess <03423 +yarash > the land <00776 +>erets > which <00834 +>aher > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > 
your God <00430 +>elohiym > hath given <05414 +nathan > them beyond <05676 + Jordan <03383 +Yarden > : 
and [ then ] shall ye {return} <07725 +shuwb > every man <00376 +>iysh > unto his possession <03425 
+y@rushah > , which <00834 +>aher > I have given <05414 +nathan > you . return DEU 017 016 But he shall not
multiply <07235 +rabah > horses <05483 +cuwc > to himself , nor <03808 +lo> > cause the people <05971 + to 
return <07725 +shuwb > to Egypt <04714 +Mitsrayim > , to the end <04616 +ma that he should multiply <07235 



+rabah > horses <05483 +cuwc > : forasmuch as the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > hath said <00559 +>amar > 
unto you , Ye shall henceforth <03254 +yacaph > {return} <07725 +shuwb > no <03808 +lo> > more <05750 +
that way <01870 +derek > . return DEU 017 016 But he shall not multiply <07235 +rabah > horses <05483 +cuwc
> to himself , nor <03808 +lo> > cause the people <05971 + to {return} <07725 +shuwb > to Egypt <04714 
+Mitsrayim > , to the end <04616 +ma that he should multiply <07235 +rabah > horses <05483 +cuwc > : 
forasmuch as the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > hath said <00559 +>amar > unto you , Ye shall henceforth <03254 
+yacaph > return <07725 +shuwb > no <03808 +lo> > more <05750 + that way <01870 +derek > . return DEU 
020 005 And the officers <07860 +shoter > shall speak <01696 +dabar > unto the people <05971 + , saying 
<00559 +>amar > , What <04310 +miy > man <00376 +>iysh > [ is there ] that hath built <01129 +banah > a new
<02319 +chadash > house <01004 +bayith > , and hath not dedicated <02596 +chanak > it ? let him go <03212 
+yalak > and {return} <07725 +shuwb > to his house <01004 +bayith > , lest <06435 +pen > he die <04191 
+muwth > in the battle <04421 +milchamah > , and another <00312 +>acher > man <00376 +>iysh > dedicate 
<02596 +chanak > it . return DEU 020 006 And what <04310 +miy > man <00376 +>iysh > [ is he ] that hath 
planted <05193 +nata< > a vineyard <03754 +kerem > , and hath not [ yet ] eaten <02490 +chalal > of it ? let him 
[ also ] go <03212 +yalak > and {return} <07725 +shuwb > unto his house <01004 +bayith > , lest <06435 +pen 
> he die <04191 +muwth > in the battle <04421 +milchamah > , and another <00312 +>acher > man <00376 
+>iysh > eat <02490 +chalal > of it . return DEU 020 007 And what <04310 +miy > man <00376 +>iysh > [ is 
there ] that hath betrothed <00781 +>aras > a wife <00802 +>ishshah > , and hath not taken <03947 +laqach > her
? let him go <03212 +yalak > and {return} <07725 +shuwb > unto his house <01004 +bayith > , lest <06435 +pen
> he die <04191 +muwth > in the battle <04421 +milchamah > , and another <00312 +>acher > man <00376 
+>iysh > take <03947 +laqach > her . return DEU 020 008 And the officers <07860 +shoter > shall speak <01696 
+dabar > further <03254 +yacaph > unto the people <05971 + , and they shall say <00559 +>amar > , What 
<04310 +miy > man <00376 +>iysh > [ is there that is ] fearful <03373 +yare> > and fainthearted <03824 +lebab 
> ? let him go <03212 +yalak > and {return} <07725 +shuwb > unto his house <01004 +bayith > , lest <06435 
+pen > his brethren s <00251 +>ach > heart <03824 +lebab > faint <04549 +macac > as well as his heart <03824 
+lebab > . return DEU 030 002 And shalt {return} <07725 +shuwb > unto the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > thy 
God <00430 +>elohiym > , and shalt obey <08085 +shama< > his voice <06963 +qowl > according to all <03605 
+kol > that I command <06680 +tsavah > thee this day <03117 +yowm > , thou and thy children <01121 +ben > , 
with all <03605 +kol > thine heart <03824 +lebab > , and with all <03605 +kol > thy soul <05315 +nephesh > ; 
return DEU 030 003 That then the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > thy God <00430 +>elohiym > will turn <07725 
+shuwb > thy captivity <07622 +sh@buwth > , and have compassion <07355 +racham > upon thee , and will 
{return} <07725 +shuwb > and gather <06908 +qabats > thee from all <03605 +kol > the nations <05971 + , 
whither the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > thy God <00430 +>elohiym > hath scattered <06327 +puwts > thee . 
return DEU 030 008 And thou shalt {return} <07725 +shuwb > and obey <08085 +shama< > the voice <06963 
+qowl > of the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > , and do <06213 + all <03605 +kol > his commandments <04687 
+mitsvah > which <00834 +>aher > I command <06680 +tsavah > thee this day <03117 +yowm > . returned GEN
008 003 And the waters <04325 +mayim > {returned} <07725 +shuwb > from off <05921 + the earth <00776 
+>erets > continually : and after the end <07097 +qatseh > of the hundred <03967 +me>ah > and fifty <02572 
+chamishshiym > days <03117 +yowm > the waters <04325 +mayim > were abated <02637 +chacer > . returned 
GEN 008 009 But the dove <03123 +yownah > found <04672 +matsa> > no <03808 +lo> > rest <04494 
+manowach > for the sole <03709 +kaph > of her foot <07272 +regel > , and she {returned} <07725 +shuwb > 
unto him into <00413 +>el > the ark <08392 +tebah > , for the waters <04325 +mayim > [ were ] on <05921 + the
face <06440 +paniym > of the whole <03605 +kol > earth <00776 +>erets > : then he put <07971 +shalach > 
forth <07971 +shalach > his hand <03027 +yad > , and took <03947 +laqach > her , and pulled <04026 +migdal >
her in unto him into <00413 +>el > the ark <08392 +tebah > . returned GEN 008 012 And he stayed <03176 
+yachal > yet other <00312 +>acher > seven <07651 +sheba< > days <03117 +yowm > ; and sent <07971 
+shalach > forth the dove <03123 +yownah > ; which {returned} <07725 +shuwb > not again <03254 +yacaph > 
unto him any <05750 + more <05750 + . returned GEN 014 007 And they {returned} <07725 +shuwb > , and 
came <00935 +bow> > to Enmishpat , which <00834 +>aher > [ is ] Kadesh <06946 +Qadesh > , and smote 
<05221 +nakah > all <03605 +kol > the country <07704 +sadeh > of the Amalekites <06003 + , and also <01571 
+gam > the Amorites <00567 +>Emoriy > , that dwelt <03427 +yashab > in Hazezontamar <02688 
+Chats@tsown Tamar > . returned GEN 018 033 And the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > went <03212 +yalak > his
way <03212 +yalak > , as soon <00834 +>aher > as he had left <03615 +kalah > communing <01696 +dabar > 
with Abraham <85> : and Abraham <85> {returned} <07725 +shuwb > unto his place <04725 +maqowm > . 
returned GEN 021 032 Thus <03541 +koh > they made <03772 +karath > a covenant <01285 +b@riyth > at 



Beersheba <00884 +B@>er Sheba< > : then Abimelech <40> rose <06965 +quwm > up , and Phichol <06369 
+Piykol > the chief captain <08269 +sar > of his host <06635 +tsaba> > , and they {returned} <07725 +shuwb > 
into <00413 +>el > the land <00776 +>erets > of the Philistines <06430 +P@lishtiy > . returned GEN 022 019 So
Abraham <85> {returned} <07725 +shuwb > unto his young <05288 +na men , and they rose <06965 +quwm > 
up and went <03212 +yalak > together <03162 +yachad > to Beersheba <00884 +B@>er Sheba< > ; and 
Abraham <85> dwelt <03427 +yashab > at Beersheba <00884 +B@>er Sheba< > . returned GEN 031 055 And 
early <07925 +shakam > in the morning <01242 +boqer > Laban <03837 +Laban > rose <07925 +shakam > up , 
and kissed <05401 +nashaq > his sons <01121 +ben > and his daughters <01363 +gobahh > , and blessed <01288 
+barak > them : and Laban <03837 +Laban > departed <03212 +yalak > , and {returned} <07725 +shuwb > unto 
his place <04725 +maqowm > . returned GEN 032 006 And the messengers <04397 +mal>ak > {returned} 
<07725 +shuwb > to Jacob <03290 +Ya , saying <00559 +>amar > , We came <00935 +bow> > to thy brother 
<00251 +>ach > Esau <06215 + , and also <01571 +gam > he cometh <01980 +halak > to meet <07125 +qir>ah 
> thee , and four <00702 +>arba< > hundred <03967 +me>ah > men <00376 +>iysh > with him . returned GEN 
033 016 . So Esau <06215 + {returned} <07725 +shuwb > that day <03117 +yowm > on his way <01870 +derek 
> unto Seir <08165 +Se . returned GEN 037 029 And Reuben <07205 +R@>uwben > {returned} <07725 +shuwb
> unto the pit <00953 +bowr > ; and , behold <02009 +hinneh > , Joseph <03130 +Yowceph > [ was ] not in the 
pit <00953 +bowr > ; and he rent <07167 +qara< > his clothes <00899 +beged > . returned GEN 037 030 And he 
{returned} <07725 +shuwb > unto his brethren <00251 +>ach > , and said <00559 +>amar > , The child <03206 
+yeled > [ is ] not ; and I , whither <00575 +>an > shall I go <00935 +bow> > ? returned GEN 038 022 And he 
{returned} <07725 +shuwb > to Judah <03063 +Y@huwdah > , and said <00559 +>amar > , I cannot <03808 
+lo> > find <04672 +matsa> > her ; and also <01571 +gam > the men <00582 +>enowsh > of the place <04725 
+maqowm > said <00559 +>amar > , [ that ] there was no <03808 +lo> > harlot <06948 +q@deshah > in this 
<02088 +zeh > [ place ] . returned GEN 042 024 And he turned <05437 +cabab > himself about from them , and 
wept <01058 +bakah > ; and {returned} <07725 +shuwb > to them again <07725 +shuwb > , and communed 
<01696 +dabar > with them , and took <03947 +laqach > from them Simeon <08095 +Shim , and bound <00631 
+>acar > him before their eyes <05869 + . returned GEN 043 010 For except <03884 +luwle> > we had lingered 
<04102 +mahahh > , surely <03588 +kiy > now <06258 + we had {returned} <07725 +shuwb > this <02088 +zeh
> second time <06471 +pa . returned GEN 043 018 And the men <00582 +>enowsh > were afraid <03372 +yare>
> , because <03588 +kiy > they were brought <00935 +bow> > into Joseph s <03130 +Yowceph > house <01004 
+bayith > ; and they said <00559 +>amar > , Because of the money <03701 +keceph > that was {returned} 
<07725 +shuwb > in our sacks <00572 +>amtachath > at the first <08462 +t@chillah > time <08462 +t@chillah 
> are we brought <00935 +bow> > in ; that he may seek <01556 +galal > occasion <01556 +galal > against 
<05921 + us , and fall <05307 +naphal > upon us , and take <03947 +laqach > us for bondmen <05650 + , and our
asses <02543 +chamowr > . returned GEN 044 013 Then they rent <07167 +qara< > their clothes <08071 +simlah
> , and laded <06006 + every man <00376 +>iysh > his ass <02543 +chamowr > , and {returned} <07725 
+shuwb > to the city <05892 + . returned GEN 050 014 And Joseph <03130 +Yowceph > {returned} <07725 
+shuwb > into Egypt <04714 +Mitsrayim > , he , and his brethren <00251 +>ach > , and all <03605 +kol > that 
went <05927 + up with him to bury <06912 +qabar > his father <1> , after <00310 +>achar > he had buried 
<06912 +qabar > his father <1> . returned EXO 004 018 . And Moses <04872 +Mosheh > went <03212 +yalak > 
and {returned} <07725 +shuwb > to Jethro <03503 +Yithrow > his father <02859 +chathan > in law <02859 
+chathan > , and said <00559 +>amar > unto him , Let me go <03212 +yalak > , I pray <04994 +na> > thee , and 
return <07725 +shuwb > unto my brethren <00251 +>ach > which <00834 +>aher > [ are ] in Egypt <04714 
+Mitsrayim > , and see <07200 +ra>ah > whether <05750 + they be yet <05750 + alive <02416 +chay > . And 
Jethro <03503 +Yithrow > said <00559 +>amar > to Moses <04872 +Mosheh > , Go <03212 +yalak > in peace 
<07965 +shalowm > . returned EXO 004 020 And Moses <04872 +Mosheh > took <03947 +laqach > his wife 
<00802 +>ishshah > and his sons <01121 +ben > , and set <07392 +rakab > them upon an ass <02543 +chamowr 
> , and he {returned} <07725 +shuwb > to the land <00776 +>erets > of Egypt <04714 +Mitsrayim > : and Moses
<04872 +Mosheh > took <03947 +laqach > the rod <04294 +matteh > of God <00430 +>elohiym > in his hand 
<03027 +yad > . returned EXO 005 022 And Moses <04872 +Mosheh > {returned} <07725 +shuwb > unto the 
LORD <00136 +>Adonay > , and said <00559 +>amar > , Lord <03068 +Y@hovah > , wherefore <04100 +mah 
> hast thou [ so ] evil <07489 +ra ? why <04100 +mah > [ is ] it [ that ] thou hast sent <07971 +shalach > me ? 
returned EXO 014 027 And Moses <04872 +Mosheh > stretched <05186 +natah > forth his hand <03027 +yad > 
over <05921 + the sea <03220 +yam > , and the sea <03220 +yam > {returned} <07725 +shuwb > to his strength 
<00386 +>eythan > when the morning <01242 +boqer > appeared <06437 +panah > ; and the Egyptians <04714 
+Mitsrayim > fled <05127 +nuwc > against <07125 +qir>ah > it ; and the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > overthrew



<05287 +na the Egyptians <04714 +Mitsrayim > in the midst <08432 +tavek > of the sea <03220 +yam > . 
returned EXO 014 028 And the waters <04325 +mayim > {returned} <07725 +shuwb > , and covered <03680 
+kacah > the chariots <07393 +rekeb > , and the horsemen <06571 +parash > , [ and ] all <03605 +kol > the host 
<02428 +chayil > of Pharaoh <06547 +Par that came <00935 +bow> > into the sea <03220 +yam > after <00310 
+>achar > them ; there remained <07604 +sha>ar > not so <05704 + much <05704 + as one <00259 +>echad > of
them . returned EXO 019 008 And all <03605 +kol > the people <05971 + answered <06030 + together <03162 
+yachad > , and said <00559 +>amar > , All <03605 +kol > that the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > hath spoken 
<01696 +dabar > we will do <06213 + . And Moses <04872 +Mosheh > {returned} <07725 +shuwb > the words 
<01697 +dabar > of the people <05971 + unto the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > . returned EXO 032 031 And 
Moses <04872 +Mosheh > {returned} <07725 +shuwb > unto the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > , and said <00559
+>amar > , Oh <00577 +>anna> > , this <02088 +zeh > people <05971 + have sinned <02398 +chata> > a great 
<01419 +gadowl > sin <02401 +chata>ah > , and have made <06213 + them gods <00430 +>elohiym > of gold 
<02091 +zahab > . returned EXO 034 031 And Moses <04872 +Mosheh > called <07121 +qara> > unto them ; 
and Aaron <00175 +>Aharown > and all <03605 +kol > the rulers <05387 +nasiy> > of the congregation <05712 
+ {returned} <07725 +shuwb > unto him : and Moses <04872 +Mosheh > talked <01696 +dabar > with them . 
returned LEV 022 013 But if <03588 +kiy > the priest s <03548 +kohen > daughter <01323 +bath > be a widow 
<00490 +>almanah > , or divorced <01644 +garash > , and have no <00369 +>ayin > child <02233 +zera< > , 
and is {returned} <07725 +shuwb > unto her father s <1> house <01004 +bayith > , as in her youth <05271 +na , 
she shall eat <00398 +>akal > of her father s <1> meat <03899 +lechem > : but there shall no <03808 +lo> > 
stranger <02114 +zuwr > eat <00398 +>akal > thereof . returned NUM 013 025 And they {returned} <07725 
+shuwb > from searching <08446 +tuwr > of the land <00776 +>erets > after <07093 +qets > forty <00705 
+>arba days <03117 +yowm > . returned NUM 014 036 . And the men <00582 +>enowsh > , which <00834 
+>aher > Moses <04872 +Mosheh > sent <07971 +shalach > to search <08446 +tuwr > the land <00776 +>erets >
, who {returned} <07725 +shuwb > , and made all <03605 +kol > the congregation <05712 + to murmur <03885 
+luwn > against <05921 + him , by bringing <03318 +yatsa> > up a slander <01681 +dibbah > upon the land 
<00776 +>erets > , returned NUM 016 050 And Aaron <00175 +>Aharown > {returned} <07725 +shuwb > unto 
Moses <04872 +Mosheh > unto the door <06607 +pethach > of the tabernacle <00168 +>ohel > of the 
congregation <04150 +mow : and the plague <04046 +maggephah > was stayed <06113 + . returned NUM 023 
006 And he {returned} <07725 +shuwb > unto him , and , lo <02009 +hinneh > , he stood <05324 +natsab > by 
his burnt <05930 + sacrifice , he , and all <03605 +kol > the princes <08269 +sar > of Moab <04124 +Mow>ab > 
. returned NUM 024 025 And Balaam <01109 +Bil rose <06965 +quwm > up , and went <03212 +yalak > and 
{returned} <07725 +shuwb > to his place <04725 +maqowm > : and Balak <01111 +Balaq > also <01571 +gam >
went <01980 +halak > his way <01870 +derek > . returned DEU 001 045 And ye {returned} <07725 +shuwb > 
and wept <01058 +bakah > before <06440 +paniym > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > ; but the LORD <03068 
+Y@hovah > would not hearken <08085 +shama< > to your voice <06963 +qowl > , nor <03808 +lo> > give ear 
<00238 +>azan > unto you . turn GEN 019 002 And he said <00559 +>amar > , Behold <02009 +hinneh > now 
<04994 +na> > , my lords <00113 +>adown > , {turn} <05493 +cuwr > in , I pray <04994 +na> > you , into 
<00413 +>el > your servant s <05650 + house <01004 +bayith > , and tarry <03885 +luwn > all <03885 +luwn > 
night , and wash <07364 +rachats > your feet <07272 +regel > , and ye shall rise <07925 +shakam > up early 
<07925 +shakam > , and go <01980 +halak > on your ways <01870 +derek > . And they said <00559 +>amar > , 
Nay ; but we will abide <03885 +luwn > in the street <07339 +r@chob > all <03885 +luwn > night . turn GEN 
024 049 And now <06258 + if <00518 +>im > ye will deal <06213 + kindly <02617 +checed > and truly <00571 
+>emeth > with my master <00113 +>adown > , tell <05046 +nagad > me : and if <00518 +>im > not , tell 
<05046 +nagad > me ; that I may {turn} <06437 +panah > to the right <03225 +yamiyn > hand <03225 +yamiyn 
> , or <00176 +>ow > to the left <08040 +s@mo>wl > . turn GEN 027 044 And tarry <03427 +yashab > with him
a few <00259 +>echad > days <03117 +yowm > , until thy brother s <00251 +>ach > fury <02534 +chemah > 
{turn} <07725 +shuwb > away ; turn GEN 027 045 Until <05704 + thy brother s <00251 +>ach > anger <00639 
+>aph > {turn}<07725 +shuwb > away from thee , and he forget <07911 +shakach > [ that ] which <00834 
+>aher > thou hast done <06213 + to him : then I will send <07971 +shalach > , and fetch <03947 +laqach > thee 
from thence <08033 +sham > : why <04100 +mah > should I be deprived <07921 +shakol > also <01571 +gam > 
of you both <08147 +sh@nayim > in one <00259 +>echad > day <03117 +yowm > ? turn EXO 003 003 And 
Moses <04872 +Mosheh > said <00559 +>amar > , I will now <04994 +na> > {turn} <05493 +cuwr > aside , and
see <07200 +ra>ah > this <02088 +zeh > great <01419 +gadowl > sight <04758 +mar>eh > , why <04069 
+madduwa< > the bush <05572 +c@nah > is not burnt <01197 +ba . turn EXO 014 002 Speak <01696 +dabar > 
unto the children <01121 +ben > of Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > , that they {turn} <07725 +shuwb > and encamp 



<02583 +chanah > before <06440 +paniym > Pihahiroth <06367 +Pi ha - Chiyroth > , between <00996 +beyn > 
Migdol <04024 +Migdowl > and the sea <03220 +yam > , over <06440 +paniym > against <06440 +paniym > 
Baalzephon <01189 +Ba : before <05226 +nekach > it shall ye encamp <02583 +chanah > by the sea <03220 
+yam > . turn EXO 023 027 I will send <07971 +shalach > my fear <00367 +>eymah > before <06440 +paniym >
thee , and will destroy <02000 +hamam > all <03605 +kol > the people <05971 + to whom <00834 +>aher > thou
shalt come <00935 +bow> > , and I will make <05414 +nathan > all <03605 +kol > thine enemies <00341 
+>oyeb > {turn} their backs <06203 + unto thee . Turn EXO 032 012 Wherefore <04100 +mah > should the 
Egyptians <04714 +Mitsrayim > speak <00559 +>amar > , and say <00559 +>amar > , For mischief <07451 +ra<
> did he bring <03318 +yatsa> > them out , to slay <02026 +harag > them in the mountains <02022 +har > , and 
to consume <03615 +kalah > them from the face <06440 +paniym > of the earth <00127 +>adamah > ? {Turn} 
<07725 +shuwb > from thy fierce <02740 +charown > wrath <00639 +>aph > , and repent <05162 +nacham > of 
this evil <07451 +ra< > against thy people <05971 + . turn LEV 013 016 Or <00176 +>ow > if <03588 +kiy > the
raw <02416 +chay > flesh <01320 +basar > {turn} <07725 +shuwb > again <07725 +shuwb > , and be changed 
<02015 +haphak > unto white <03836 +laban > , he shall come <00935 +bow> > unto the priest <03548 +kohen 
> ; Turn LEV 019 004 {Turn} <06437 +panah > ye not unto idols <00457 +>eliyl > , nor <03808 +lo> > make 
<06213 + to yourselves molten <04541 +maccekah > gods <00430 +>elohiym > : I [ am ] the LORD <03068 
+Y@hovah > your God <00430 +>elohiym > . turn NUM 014 025 ( Now the Amalekites <06003 + and the 
Canaanites <03669 +K@na dwelt <03427 +yashab > in the valley <06010 + . ) To morrow <04279 +machar > 
{turn} <06437 +panah > you , and get <05265 +naca< > you into the wilderness <04057 +midbar > by the way 
<01870 +derek > of the Red <05488 +cuwph > sea <03220 +yam > . turn NUM 020 017 Let us pass <05674 + , I 
pray <04994 +na> > thee , through thy country <00776 +>erets > : we will not pass <05674 + through the fields 
<07704 +sadeh > , or through the vineyards <03754 +kerem > , neither <03808 +lo> > will we drink <08354 
+shathah > [ of ] the water <04325 +mayim > of the wells <00875 +@>er > : we will go <03212 +yalak > by the 
king s <04428 +melek > [ high ] way <01870 +derek > , we will not {turn} <05186 +natah > to the right <03225 
+yamiyn > hand <03225 +yamiyn > nor to the left <08040 +s@mo>wl > , until <05704 + we have passed <05674
+ thy borders <01366 +g@buwl > . turn NUM 021 022 Let me pass <05674 + through thy land <00776 +>erets > 
: we will not {turn} <05186 +natah > into the fields <07704 +sadeh > , or into the vineyards <03754 +kerem > ; 
we will not drink <08354 +shathah > [ of ] the waters <04325 +mayim > of the well <00875 +@>er > : [ but ] we 
will go <03212 +yalak > along by the king s <04428 +melek > [ high ] way <01870 +derek > , until <05704 + we 
be past <05674 + thy borders <01366 +g@buwl > . turn NUM 022 023 And the ass <00860 +>athown > saw 
<07200 +ra>ah > the angel <04397 +mal>ak > of the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > standing <05324 +natsab > in 
the way <01870 +derek > , and his sword <02719 +chereb > drawn <08025 +shalaph > in his hand <03027 +yad 
> : and the ass <00860 +>athown > turned <05186 +natah > aside <05186 +natah > out of the way <01870 +derek
> , and went <03212 +yalak > into the field <07704 +sadeh > : and Balaam <01109 +Bil smote <05221 +nakah > 
the ass <00860 +>athown > , to {turn} <05186 +natah > her into the way <01870 +derek > . turn NUM 022 026 
And the angel <04397 +mal>ak > of the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > went <05674 + further <03254 +yacaph > , 
and stood <05975 + in a narrow <06862 +tsar > place <04725 +maqowm > , where <00834 +>aher > [ was ] no 
<00369 +>ayin > way <01870 +derek > to {turn} <05186 +natah > either to the right <03225 +yamiyn > hand 
<03325 +Yitshariy > or to the left <08040 +s@mo>wl > . turn NUM 032 015 For if ye {turn} <07725 +shuwb > 
away from after <00310 +>achar > him , he will yet <05750 + again <03254 +yacaph > leave <03241 +Yaniym > 
them in the wilderness <04057 +midbar > ; and ye shall destroy <07843 +shachath > all <03605 +kol > this 
<02088 +zeh > people <05971 + . turn NUM 034 004 And your border <01366 +g@buwl > shall {turn} <05437 
+cabab > from the south <05045 +negeb > to the ascent <04608 +ma of Akrabbim <06137 + , and pass <05674 +
on to Zin <06790 +Tsin > : and the going <08444 +towtsa>ah > forth <08444 +towtsa>ah > thereof shall be from 
the south <05045 +negeb > to Kadeshbarnea <06947 +Qadesh Barnea< > , and shall go <03318 +yatsa> > on to 
Hazaraddar <02692 +Chatsar Addar > , and pass <05674 + on to Azmon <06111 + : Turn DEU 001 007 {Turn} 
<06437 +panah > you , and take your journey <05265 +naca< > , and go <00935 +bow> > to the mount <02022 
+har > of the Amorites <00567 +>Emoriy > , and unto all <03605 +kol > [ the places ] nigh <07934 +shaken > 
thereunto , in the plain <06160 + , in the hills <02022 +har > , and in the vale <08219 +sh@phelah > , and in the 
south <05045 +negeb > , and by the sea <03220 +yam > side <02348 +chowph > , to the land <00776 +>erets > 
of the Canaanites <03669 +K@na , and unto Lebanon <03844 +L@banown > , unto the great <01419 +gadowl > 
river <05104 +nahar > , the river <05104 +nahar > Euphrates <06578 +P@rath > . turn DEU 001 040 But [ as for 
] you , {turn} <06437 +panah > you , and take your journey <05265 +naca< > into the wilderness <04057 
+midbar > by the way <01870 +derek > of the Red <05488 +cuwph > sea <03220 +yam > . turn DEU 002 003 Ye
have compassed <05437 +cabab > this <02088 +zeh > mountain <02022 +har > long <07227 +rab > enough : 



{turn} <06437 +panah > you northward <06828 +tsaphown > . turn DEU 002 027 Let me pass <05674 + through 
thy land <00776 +>erets > : I will go <03212 +yalak > along by the high <01870 +derek > way <01870 +derek > ,
I will neither <03808 +lo> > {turn} <05493 +cuwr > unto the right <03225 +yamiyn > hand <03225 +yamiyn > 
nor to the left <08040 +s@mo>wl > . turn DEU 004 030 When thou art in tribulation <06862 +tsar > , and all 
<03605 +kol > these <00428 +>el - leh > things <01697 +dabar > are come <04672 +matsa> > upon thee , [ even 
] in the latter <00319 +>achariyth > days <03117 +yowm > , if thou {turn} <07725 +shuwb > to the LORD 
<03068 +Y@hovah > thy God <00430 +>elohiym > , and shalt be obedient <08085 +shama< > unto his voice 
<06963 +qowl > ; turn DEU 005 032 Ye shall observe <08104 +shamar > to do <06213 + therefore as the LORD 
<03068 +Y@hovah > your God <00430 +>elohiym > hath commanded <06680 +tsavah > you : ye shall not 
{turn} <05493 +cuwr > aside to the right <03225 +yamiyn > hand <03225 +yamiyn > or to the left <08040 
+s@mo>wl > . turn DEU 007 004 For they will {turn} <05493 +cuwr > away thy son <01121 +ben > from 
following <00310 +>achar > me , that they may serve <05647 + other <00312 +>acher > gods <00430 +>elohiym
> : so will the anger <00639 +>aph > of the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > be kindled <02734 +charah > against 
you , and destroy <08045 +shamad > thee suddenly <04118 +maher > . turn DEU 011 016 Take heed <08104 
+shamar > to yourselves , that your heart <03824 +lebab > be not deceived <06601 +pathah > , and ye {turn} 
<05493 +cuwr > aside , and serve <05647 + other <00312 +>acher > gods <00430 +>elohiym > , and worship 
<07812 +shachah > them ; turn DEU 011 028 And a curse <07045 +q@lalah > , if <00518 +>im > ye will not 
obey <08085 +shama< > the commandments <04687 +mitsvah > of the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > your God 
<00430 +>elohiym > , but {turn} <05493 +cuwr > aside out of the way <01870 +derek > which <00834 +>aher >
I command <06680 +tsavah > you this day <03117 +yowm > , to go <03212 +yalak > after <00310 +>achar > 
other <00312 +>acher > gods <00430 +>elohiym > , which <00834 +>aher > ye have not known <03045 +yada< 
> . turn DEU 013 005 And that prophet <05030 +nabiy> > , or <00176 +>ow > that dreamer <02492 +chalam > 
of dreams <02472 +chalowm > , shall be put to death <04191 +muwth > ; because <03588 +kiy > he hath spoken 
<01696 +dabar > to {turn} <05627 +carah > [ you ] away from the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > your God 
<00430 +>elohiym > , which brought <03318 +yatsa> > you out of the land <00776 +>erets > of Egypt <04714 
+Mitsrayim > , and redeemed <06299 +padah > you out of the house <01004 +bayith > of bondage <05650 + , to 
thrust <05080 +nadach > thee out of the way <01870 +derek > which <00834 +>aher > the LORD <03068 
+Y@hovah > thy God <00430 +>elohiym > commanded <06680 +tsavah > thee to walk <03212 +yalak > in . So 
shalt thou put <01197 +ba the evil <07451 +ra< > away <01197 +ba from the midst <07130 +qereb > of thee . 
turn DEU 013 017 And there shall cleave <01692 +dabaq > nought of the cursed <02764 +cherem > thing to thine
hand <03027 +yad > : that the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > may {turn} <07725 +shuwb > from the fierceness 
<02740 +charown > of his anger <00639 +>aph > , and shew <05414 +nathan > thee mercy <07356 +racham > , 
and have compassion <07355 +racham > upon thee , and multiply <07235 +rabah > thee , as he hath sworn 
<07650 +shaba< > unto thy fathers <1> ; turn DEU 014 025 Then shalt thou {turn} <05414 +nathan > [ it ] into 
money <03701 +keceph > , and bind <06887 +tsarar > up the money <03701 +keceph > in thine hand <03027 
+yad > , and shalt go <01980 +halak > unto the place <04725 +maqowm > which <00834 +>aher > the LORD 
<03068 +Y@hovah > thy God <00430 +>elohiym > shall choose <00977 +bachar > : turn DEU 016 007 And 
thou shalt roast <01310 +bashal > and eat <00398 +>akal > [ it ] in the place <04725 +maqowm > which <00834 
+>aher > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > thy God <00430 +>elohiym > shall choose <00977 +bachar > : and 
thou shalt {turn} <06437 +panah > in the morning <01242 +boqer > , and go <01980 +halak > unto thy tents 
<00168 +>ohel > . turn DEU 017 017 Neither <03808 +lo> > shall he multiply <07235 +rabah > wives <00802 
+>ishshah > to himself , that his heart <03824 +lebab > {turn} <05493 +cuwr > not away : neither <03808 +lo> >
shall he greatly <03966 +m@ multiply <07235 +rabah > to himself silver <03701 +keceph > and gold <02091 
+zahab > . turn DEU 017 020 That his heart <03824 +lebab > be not lifted <07311 +ruwm > up above his brethren
<00251 +>ach > , and that he {turn} <05493 +cuwr > not aside from the commandment <04687 +mitsvah > , [ to 
] the right <03225 +yamiyn > hand <03225 +yamiyn > , or [ to ] the left <08040 +s@mo>wl > : to the end 
<04616 +ma that he may prolong <00748 +>arak > [ his ] days <03117 +yowm > in his kingdom <04467 
+mamlakah > , he , and his children <01121 +ben > , in the midst <07130 +qereb > of Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > .
turn DEU 023 013 And thou shalt have <01961 +hayah > a paddle <03489 +yathed > upon thy weapon <00240 
+>azen > ; and it shall be , when thou wilt ease <03427 +yashab > thyself abroad <02351 +chuwts > , thou shalt 
dig <02658 +chaphar > therewith , and shalt {turn} <07725 +shuwb > back <07725 +shuwb > and cover <03680 
+kacah > that which <00834 +>aher > cometh <06627 +tsa>ah > from thee : turn DEU 023 014 For the LORD 
<03068 +Y@hovah > thy God <00430 +>elohiym > walketh <01980 +halak > in the midst <07130 +qereb > of 
thy camp <04264 +machaneh > , to deliver <05337 +natsal > thee , and to give <05414 +nathan > up thine 
enemies <00341 +>oyeb > before <06440 +paniym > thee ; therefore shall thy camp <04264 +machaneh > be 



holy <06918 +qadowsh > : that he see <07200 +ra>ah > no <03808 +lo> > unclean <06172 + thing <01697 
+dabar > in thee , and {turn} <07725 +shuwb > away from thee . turn DEU 030 003 That then the LORD <03068 
+Y@hovah > thy God <00430 +>elohiym > will {turn} <07725 +shuwb > thy captivity <07622 +sh@buwth > , 
and have compassion <07355 +racham > upon thee , and will return <07725 +shuwb > and gather <06908 +qabats
> thee from all <03605 +kol > the nations <05971 + , whither the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > thy God <00430 
+>elohiym > hath scattered <06327 +puwts > thee . turn DEU 030 010 If <03588 +kiy > thou shalt hearken 
<08085 +shama< > unto the voice <06963 +qowl > of the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > thy God <00430 
+>elohiym > , to keep <08104 +shamar > his commandments <04687 +mitsvah > and his statutes <02708 
+chuqqah > which are written <03789 +kathab > in this <02088 +zeh > book <05612 +cepher > of the law 
<08451 +towrah > , [ and ] if <03588 +kiy > thou {turn} <07725 +shuwb > unto the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah >
thy God <00430 +>elohiym > with all <03605 +kol > thine heart <03824 +lebab > , and with all <03605 +kol > 
thy soul <05315 +nephesh > . turn DEU 030 017 But if thine heart <03824 +lebab > {turn} <06437 +panah > 
away , so that thou wilt not hear <08085 +shama< > , but shalt be drawn <05080 +nadach > away , and worship 
<07812 +shachah > other <00312 +>acher > gods <00430 +>elohiym > , and serve <05647 + them ; turn DEU 
031 020 For when <03588 +kiy > I shall have brought <00935 +bow> > them into <00413 +>el > the land 
<00127 +>adamah > which <00834 +>aher > I sware <07650 +shaba< > unto their fathers <1> , that floweth 
<02100 +zuwb > with milk <02461 +chalab > and honey <01706 +d@bash > ; and they shall have eaten <00398 
+>akal > and filled <07646 +saba< > themselves , and waxen fat <01878 +dashen > ; then will they {turn} 
<06437 +panah > unto other <00312 +>acher > gods <00430 +>elohiym > , and serve <05647 + them , and 
provoke <05006 +na>ats > me , and break <06565 +parar > my covenant <01285 +b@riyth > . turn DEU 031 029
For I know <03045 +yada< > that after <00310 +>achar > my death <04194 +maveth > ye will utterly corrupt 
<07843 +shachath > [ yourselves ] , and {turn} <05493 +cuwr > aside from the way <01870 +derek > which 
<00834 +>aher > I have commanded <06680 +tsavah > you ; and evil <07451 +ra< > will befall <07122 +qara> >
you in the latter <00319 +>achariyth > days <03117 +yowm > ; because <03588 +kiy > ye will do <06213 + evil 
<07451 +ra< > in the sight <05869 + of the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > , to provoke him to anger <03707 +ka
through the work <04639 +ma of your hands <03027 +yad > . turned GEN 003 024 So he drove <01644 +garash 
> out the man <00120 +>adam > ; and he placed <07931 +shakan > at the east <06924 +qedem > of the garden 
<01588 +gan > of Eden <05731 + Cherubims <03742 +k@ruwb > , and a flaming <03858 +lahat > sword <02719
+chereb > which {turned} <02015 +haphak > every way , to keep <08104 +shamar > the way of the tree <06086 
+ of life <02416 +chay > . turned GEN 018 022 And the men <00582 +>enowsh > {turned} <06437 +panah > 
their faces from thence <08033 +sham > , and went <03212 +yalak > toward Sodom <05467 +C@dom > : but 
Abraham <85> stood <05975 + yet <05750 + before <06440 +paniym > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > . turned
GEN 019 003 And he pressed <06484 +patsar > upon them greatly <03966 +m@ ; and they {turned} <05493 
+cuwr > in unto him , and entered <00935 +bow> > into <00413 +>el > his house <01004 +bayith > ; and he 
made <06213 + them a feast <04960 +mishteh > , and did bake <00644 +>aphah > unleavened <04682 +matstsah 
> bread , and they did eat <00398 +>akal > . turned GEN 038 001 . And it came <01961 +hayah > to pass at that 
time <06256 + , that Judah <03063 +Y@huwdah > went <03381 +yarad > down <03381 +yarad > from his 
brethren <00251 +>ach > , and {turned} <05186 +natah > in to a certain <00376 +>iysh > Adullamite <05726 + , 
whose name <08034 +shem > [ was ] Hirah <02437 +Chiyrah > . turned GEN 038 016 And he {turned} <05186 
+natah > unto her by the way <01870 +derek > , and said <00559 +>amar > , Go <03051 +yahab > to , I pray 
<04994 +na> > thee , let me come <00935 +bow> > in unto thee ; ( for he knew <03045 +yada< > not that she [ 
was ] his daughter <03618 +kallah > in law <03618 +kallah > . ) And she said <00559 +>amar > , What <04100 
+mah > wilt thou give <05414 +nathan > me , that thou mayest come <00935 +bow> > in unto me ? turned GEN 
042 024 And he {turned} <05437 +cabab > himself about from them , and wept <01058 +bakah > ; and returned 
<07725 +shuwb > to them again <07725 +shuwb > , and communed <01696 +dabar > with them , and took 
<03947 +laqach > from them Simeon <08095 +Shim , and bound <00631 +>acar > him before their eyes <05869 
+ . turned EXO 003 004 And when the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > saw <07200 +ra>ah > that he {turned} 
<05493 +cuwr > aside to see <07200 +ra>ah > , God <00430 +>elohiym > called <07121 +qara> > unto him out 
of the midst <08432 +tavek > of the bush <05572 +c@nah > , and said <00559 +>amar > , Moses <04872 
+Mosheh > , Moses <04872 +Mosheh > . And he said <00559 +>amar > , Here <02009 +hinneh > [ am ] I . 
turned EXO 004 007 And he said <00559 +>amar > , Put <07725 +shuwb > thine hand <03027 +yad > into 
<00413 +>el > thy bosom <02436 +cheyq > again <07725 +shuwb > . And he put <07725 +shuwb > his hand 
<03027 +yad > into <00413 +>el > his bosom <02436 +cheyq > again <07725 +shuwb > ; and plucked <03318 
+yatsa> > it out of his bosom <02436 +cheyq > , and , behold <02009 +hinneh > , it was {turned} <07725 
+shuwb > again <07725 +shuwb > as his [ other ] flesh <01320 +basar > . turned EXO 007 015 Get <03212 



+yalak > thee unto Pharaoh <06547 +Par in the morning <01242 +boqer > ; lo <02009 +hinneh > , he goeth 
<03318 +yatsa> > out unto the water <04325 +mayim > ; and thou shalt stand <05324 +natsab > by the river s 
<02975 +y@ brink <08193 +saphah > against <07125 +qir>ah > he come <07125 +qir>ah > ; and the rod <04294
+matteh > which <00834 +>aher > was {turned} <02015 +haphak > to a serpent <05175 +nachash > shalt thou 
take <03947 +laqach > in thine hand <03027 +yad > . turned EXO 007 017 Thus <03541 +koh > saith <00559 
+>amar > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > , In this <02063 +zo>th > thou shalt know <03045 +yada< > that I [ 
am ] the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > : behold <02009 +hinneh > , I will smite <05221 +nakah > with the rod 
<04294 +matteh > that [ is ] in mine hand <03027 +yad > upon the waters <04325 +mayim > which <00834 
+>aher > [ are ] in the river <02975 +y@ , and they shall be {turned} <02015 +haphak > to blood <01818 +dam >
. turned EXO 007 020 And Moses <04872 +Mosheh > and Aaron <00175 +>Aharown > did <06213 + so <03651 
+ken > , as the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > commanded <06680 +tsavah > ; and he lifted <07311 +ruwm > up 
the rod <04294 +matteh > , and smote <05221 +nakah > the waters <04325 +mayim > that [ were ] in the river 
<02975 +y@ , in the sight <05869 + of Pharaoh <06547 +Par , and in the sight <05869 + of his servants <05650 
+ ; and all <03605 +kol > the waters <04325 +mayim > that [ were ] in the river <02975 +y@ were {turned} 
<02015 +haphak > to blood <01818 +dam > . turned EXO 007 023 And Pharaoh <06547 +Par {turned} <06437 
+panah > and went <00935 +bow> > into <00413 +>el > his house <01004 +bayith > , neither <03808 +lo> > did
he set <07896 +shiyth > his heart <03820 +leb > to this <02063 +zo>th > also <01571 +gam > . turned EXO 010 
006 And they shall fill <04390 +male> > thy houses <01004 +bayith > , and the houses <01004 +bayith > of all 
<03605 +kol > thy servants <05650 + , and the houses <01004 +bayith > of all <03605 +kol > the Egyptians 
<04714 +Mitsrayim > ; which <00834 +>aher > neither <03808 +lo> > thy fathers <1> , nor <03808 +lo> > thy 
fathers <1> fathers <1> have seen <07200 +ra>ah > , since <04480 +min > the day <03117 +yowm > that they 
were upon the earth <00127 +>adamah > unto this <02088 +zeh > day <03117 +yowm > . And he {turned} 
<06437 +panah > himself , and went <03318 +yatsa> > out from Pharaoh <06547 +Par . turned EXO 010 019 
And the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > {turned} <02015 +haphak > a mighty <03966 +m@ strong <02389 
+chazaq > west <03220 +yam > wind <07307 +ruwach > , which took <05375 +nasa> > away the locusts <00697
+>arbeh > , and cast <08628 +taqa< > them into the Red <05488 +cuwph > sea <03220 +yam > ; there remained 
<07604 +sha>ar > not one <00259 +>echad > locust <00697 +>arbeh > in all <03605 +kol > the coasts <01366 
+g@buwl > of Egypt <04714 +Mitsrayim > . turned EXO 014 005 And it was told <05046 +nagad > the king 
<04428 +melek > of Egypt <04714 +Mitsrayim > that the people <05971 + fled <01272 +barach > : and the heart 
<03824 +lebab > of Pharaoh <06547 +Par and of his servants <05650 + was {turned} <02015 +haphak > against 
<00413 +>el > the people <05971 + , and they said <00559 +>amar > , Why <04100 +mah > have we done 
<06213 + this <02063 +zo>th > , that we have let Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > go <07971 +shalach > from serving 
<05647 + us ? turned EXO 032 008 They have {turned} <05493 +cuwr > aside quickly <04118 +maher > out of 
the way <01870 +derek > which <00834 +>aher > I commanded <06680 +tsavah > them : they have made 
<06213 + them a molten <04541 +maccekah > calf <05695 + , and have worshipped <07812 +shachah > it , and 
have sacrificed <02076 +zabach > thereunto , and said <00559 +>amar > , These <00428 +>el - leh > [ be ] thy 
gods <00430 +>elohiym > , O Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > , which <00834 +>aher > have brought <05927 + thee 
up out of the land <00776 +>erets > of Egypt <04714 +Mitsrayim > . turned EXO 032 015 . And Moses <04872 
+Mosheh > {turned} <06437 +panah > , and went <03381 +yarad > down <03381 +yarad > from the mount 
<02022 +har > , and the two <08147 +sh@nayim > tables <03871 +luwach > of the testimony <5715> [ were ] in 
his hand <03027 +yad > : the tables <03871 +luwach > [ were ] written <03789 +kathab > on both <08147 
+sh@nayim > their sides <05676 + ; on the one side and on the other <02088 +zeh > [ were ] they written <03789
+kathab > . turned EXO 033 011 And the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > spake <01696 +dabar > unto Moses 
<04872 +Mosheh > face <06440 +paniym > to face <06440 +paniym > , as a man <00376 +>iysh > speaketh 
<01696 +dabar > unto his friend <07453 +rea< > . And he {turned} <07725 +shuwb > again <07725 +shuwb > 
into <00413 +>el > the camp <04264 +machaneh > : but his servant <08334 +sharath > Joshua <03091 
+Y@howshuwa< > , the son <01121 +ben > of Nun <05126 +Nuwn > , a young <05288 +na man , departed 
<04185 +muwsh > not out of the tabernacle <00168 +>ohel > . turned LEV 013 003 And the priest <03548 
+kohen > shall look <07200 +ra>ah > on the plague <05061 +nega< > in the skin <05785 + of the flesh <01320 
+basar > : and [ when ] the hair <08181 +se in the plague <05061 +nega< > is {turned} <02015 +haphak > white 
<03836 +laban > , and the plague <05061 +nega< > in sight <04758 +mar>eh > [ be ] deeper <06013 + than the 
skin <05785 + of his flesh <01320 +basar > , it [ is ] a plague <05061 +nega< > of leprosy <06883 +tsara : and the
priest <03548 +kohen > shall look <07200 +ra>ah > on him , and pronounce him unclean <02930 +tame> > . 
turned LEV 013 004 If <00518 +>im > the bright <00934 +bohereth > spot <00934 +bohereth > [ be ] white 
<03836 +laban > in the skin <05785 + of his flesh <01320 +basar > , and in sight <04758 +mar>eh > [ be ] not 



deeper <06013 + than the skin <05785 + , and the hair <08181 +se thereof be not {turned} <02015 +haphak > 
white <03836 +laban > ; then the priest <03548 +kohen > shall shut <05462 +cagar > up [ him that hath ] the 
plague <05061 +nega< > seven <07651 +sheba< > days <03117 +yowm > : turned LEV 013 010 And the priest 
<03548 +kohen > shall see <07200 +ra>ah > [ him ] : and , behold <02009 +hinneh > , [ if ] the rising <07613 
+s@>eth > [ be ] white <03836 +laban > in the skin <05785 + , and it have {turned} <02015 +haphak > the hair 
<08181 +se white <03836 +laban > , and [ there be ] quick <04241 +michyah > raw <02416 +chay > flesh 
<01320 +basar > in the rising <07613 +s@>eth > ; turned LEV 013 013 Then the priest <03548 +kohen > shall 
consider <07200 +ra>ah > : and , behold<02009 +hinneh > , [ if ] the leprosy <06883 +tsara have covered <03680
+kacah > all <03605 +kol > his flesh <01320 +basar > , he shall pronounce [ him ] clean <02891 +taher > [ that 
hath ] the plague <05061 +nega< > : it is all <03605 +kol > {turned} <02015 +haphak > white <03836 +laban > : 
he [ is ] clean <02889 +tahowr > . turned LEV 013 017 And the priest <03548 +kohen > shall see <07200 +ra>ah 
> him : and , behold <02009 +hinneh > , [ if ] the plague <05061 +nega< > be {turned} <02015 +haphak > into 
white <03836 +laban > ; then the priest <03548 +kohen > shall pronounce [ him ] clean <02891 +taher > [ that 
hath ] the plague <05061 +nega< > : he [ is ] clean <02889 +tahowr > . turned LEV 013 020 And if , when the 
priest <03548 +kohen > seeth <07200 +ra>ah > it , behold<02009 +hinneh > , it [ be ] in sight <04758 +mar>eh >
lower <08217 +shaphal > than the skin <05785 + , and the hair <08181 +se thereof be {turned} <02015 +haphak 
> white <03836 +laban > ; the priest <03548 +kohen > shall pronounce him unclean <02930 +tame> > : it [ is ] a 
plague <05061 +nega< > of leprosy <06883 +tsara broken <06524 +parach > out of the boil <07822 +sh@chiyn >
. turned LEV 013 025 Then the priest <03548 +kohen > shall look <07200 +ra>ah > upon it : and , behold <02009
+hinneh > , [ if ] the hair <08181 +se in the bright <00934 +bohereth > spot <00934 +bohereth > be {turned} 
<02015 +haphak > white <03836 +laban > , and it [ be in ] sight <04758 +mar>eh > deeper <06013 + than 
<04480 +min > the skin <05785 + ; it [ is ] a leprosy <06883 +tsara broken <06524 +parach > out of the burning 
<04348 +mikvah > : wherefore the priest <03548 +kohen > shall pronounce him unclean <02930 +tame> > : it [ is
] the plague <05061 +nega< > of leprosy <06883 +tsara . turned NUM 014 043 For the Amalekites <06003 + and 
the Canaanites <03669 +K@na [ are ] there <08033 +sham > before <06440 +paniym > you , and ye shall fall 
<05307 +naphal > by the sword <02719 +chereb > : because ye are {turned} <07725 +shuwb > away <00310 
+>achar > from the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > , therefore the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > will not be with you
. turned NUM 020 021 Thus Edom <00123 +>Edom > refused <03985 +ma>en > to give <05414 +nathan > Israel
<03478 +Yisra>el > passage <05674 + through his border <01366 +g@buwl > : wherefore Israel <03478 
+Yisra>el > {turned} <05186 +natah > away from him . turned NUM 021 033 And they {turned} <06437 +panah 
> and went <05927 + up by the way <01870 +derek > of Bashan <01316 +Bashan > : and Og <05747 + the king 
<04428 +melek > of Bashan <01316 +Bashan > went <03318 +yatsa> > out against <07125 +qir>ah > them , he , 
and all <03605 +kol > his people <05971 + , to the battle <04421 +milchamah > at Edrei <00154 +>edre . turned 
NUM 022 023 And the ass <00860 +>athown > saw <07200 +ra>ah > the angel <04397 +mal>ak > of the LORD 
<03068 +Y@hovah > standing <05324 +natsab > in the way <01870 +derek > , and his sword <02719 +chereb > 
drawn <08025 +shalaph > in his hand <03027 +yad > : and the ass <00860 +>athown > {turned} <05186 +natah 
> aside <05186 +natah > out of the way <01870 +derek > , and went <03212 +yalak > into the field <07704 
+sadeh > : and Balaam <01109 +Bil smote <05221 +nakah > the ass <00860 +>athown > , to turn <05186 +natah 
> her into the way <01870 +derek > . turned NUM 022 033 And the ass <00860 +>athown > saw <07200 +ra>ah 
> me , and turned <05186 +natah > from me these <02088 +zeh > three <07969 +shalowsh > times : unless 
<00194 +>uwlay > she had {turned} <05186 +natah > from me , surely <03588 +kiy > now <06258 + also 
<01571 +gam > I had slain <02026 +harag > thee , and saved <02421 +chayah > her alive <02421 +chayah > . 
turned NUM 022 033 And the ass <00860 +>athown > saw <07200 +ra>ah > me , and {turned} <05186 +natah > 
from me these <02088 +zeh > three <07969 +shalowsh > times : unless <00194 +>uwlay > she had turned 
<05186 +natah > from me , surely <03588 +kiy > now <06258 + also <01571 +gam > I had slain <02026 +harag 
> thee , and saved <02421 +chayah > her alive <02421 +chayah > . turned NUM 025 004 And the LORD <03068 
+Y@hovah > said <00559 +>amar > unto Moses <04872 +Mosheh > , Take <03947 +laqach > all <03605 +kol > 
the heads <07218 +ro>sh > of the people <05971 + , and hang <03363 +yaqa< > them up before the LORD 
<03068 +Y@hovah > against <05048 +neged > the sun <08121 +shemesh > , that the fierce <02740 +charown > 
anger <00639 +>aph > of the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > may be {turned} <07725 +shuwb > away from Israel 
<03478 +Yisra>el > . turned NUM 025 011 Phinehas <06372 +Piyn@chac > , the son <01121 +ben > of Eleazar 
<00499 +>El , the son <01121 +ben > of Aaron <00175 +>Aharown > the priest <03548 +kohen > , hath {turned}
<07725 +shuwb > my wrath <02534 +chemah > away from the children <01121 +ben > of Israel <03478 
+Yisra>el > , while he was zealous <07065 +qana> > for my sake <07068 +qin>ah > among <08432 +tavek > 
them , that I consumed <03615 +kalah > not the children <01121 +ben > of Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > in my 



jealousy <07068 +qin>ah > . turned NUM 033 007 And they removed <05265 +naca< > from Etham <00864 
+>Etham > , and {turned} <07725 +shuwb > again <07725 +shuwb > unto Pihahiroth <06367 +Pi ha - Chiyroth >
, which <00834 +>aher > [ is ] before Baalzephon <01189 +Ba : and they pitched <02583 +chanah > before 
<06440 +paniym > Migdol <04024 +Migdowl > . turned DEU 001 024 And they {turned} <06437 +panah > and 
went <05927 + up into the mountain <02022 +har > , and came <00935 +bow> > unto the valley <05158 +nachal 
> of Eshcol <00812 +>Eshkol > , and searched <07270 +ragal > it out . turned DEU 002 001 . Then we {turned} 
<06437 +panah > , and took <05265 +naca< > our journey <05265 +naca< > into the wilderness <04057 +midbar 
> by the way <01870 +derek > of the Red <05488 +cuwph > sea <03220 +yam > , as the LORD <03068 
+Y@hovah > spake <01696 +dabar > unto me : and we compassed <05437 +cabab > mount <02022 +har > Seir 
<08165 +Se many <07227 +rab > days <03117 +yowm > . turned DEU 002 008 . And when we passed <05674 +
by from our brethren <00251 +>ach > the children <01121 +ben > of Esau <06215 + , which dwelt <03427 
+yashab > in Seir <08165 +Se , through the way <01870 +derek > of the plain <06160 + from Elath <00359 
+>Eylowth > , and from Eziongaber <06100 + , we {turned} <06437 +panah > and passed <05674 + by the way 
<01870 +derek > of the wilderness <04057 +midbar > of Moab <04124 +Mow>ab > . turned DEU 003 001 . Then
we {turned} <06437 +panah > , and went <05927 + up the way <01870 +derek > to Bashan <01316 +Bashan > : 
and Og <05747 + the king <04428 +melek > of Bashan <01316 +Bashan > came <03318 +yatsa> > out against 
<07125 +qir>ah > us , he and all <03605 +kol > his people <05971 + , to battle <04421 +milchamah > at Edrei 
<00154 +>edre . turned DEU 009 012 And the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > said <00559 +>amar > unto me , 
Arise <06965 +quwm > , get <03381 +yarad > thee down <03381 +yarad > quickly <04118 +maher > from hence
<02088 +zeh > ; for thy people <05971 + which <00834 +>aher > thou hast brought <03318 +yatsa> > forth 
<03318 +yatsa> > out of Egypt <04714 +Mitsrayim > have corrupted <07843 +shachath > [ themselves ] ; they 
are quickly <04118 +maher > {turned} <05493 +cuwr > aside out of the way <01870 +derek > which <00834 
+>aher > I commanded <06680 +tsavah > them ; they have made <06213 + them a molten <04541 +maccekah > 
image . turned DEU 009 015 So I {turned} <06437 +panah > and came <03381 +yarad > down <03381 +yarad > 
from the mount <02022 +har > , and the mount <02022 +har > burned <01197 +ba with fire <00784 +>esh > : and
the two <08147 +sh@nayim > tables <03871 +luwach > of the covenant <01285 +b@riyth > [ were ] in my two 
<08147 +sh@nayim > hands <03027 +yad > . turned DEU 009 016 And I looked <07200 +ra>ah > , and , behold 
<02009 +hinneh > , ye had sinned<02398 +chata> > against the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > your God <00430 
+>elohiym > , [ and ] had made <06213 + you a molten <04541 +maccekah > calf <05695 + : ye had {turned} 
<05493 +cuwr > aside quickly <04118 +maher > out of the way <01870 +derek > which <00834 +>aher > the 
LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > had commanded <06680 +tsavah > you . turned DEU 010 005 And I {turned} 
<06437 +panah > myself and came <03381 +yarad > down <03381 +yarad > from the mount <02022 +har > , and
put <07760 +suwm > the tables <03871 +luwach > in the ark <00727 +>arown > which <00834 +>aher > I had 
made <06213 + ; and there <08033 +sham > they be , as the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > commanded <06680 
+tsavah > me . turned DEU 023 005 Nevertheless the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > thy God <00430 +>elohiym > 
would <14> not hearken <08085 +shama< > unto Balaam <01109 +Bil ; but the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > thy 
God <00430 +>elohiym > {turned} <02015 +haphak > the curse <07045 +q@lalah > into a blessing <01293 
+B@rakah > unto thee , because <03588 +kiy > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > thy God <00430 +>elohiym > 
loved <00157 +>ahab > thee . turned DEU 031 018 And I will surely hide <05641 +cathar > my face <06440 
+paniym > in that day <03117 +yowm > for all <03605 +kol > the evils <07451 +ra< > which <00834 +>aher > 
they shall have wrought <06213 + , in that they are {turned} <06437 +panah > unto other <00312 +>acher > gods 
<00430 +>elohiym > . turneth LEV 020 006 And the soul <05315 +nephesh > that {turneth} <06437 +panah > 
after <00413 +>el > such as have familiar spirits <00178 +>owb > , and after <00310 +>achar > wizards <03049 
+yidd@ , to go a whoring <02181 +zanah > after <00310 +>achar > them , I will even set <05414 +nathan > my 
face <06440 +paniym > against that soul <05315 +nephesh > , and will cut <03772 +karath > him off from among
<07130 +qereb > his people <05971 + . turneth DEU 029 018 Lest <06435 +pen > there should be among you 
man <00376 +>iysh > , or <00176 +>ow > woman <00802 +>ishshah > , or <00176 +>ow > family <04940 
+mishpachah > , or <00176 +>ow > tribe <07626 +shebet > , whose <00834 +>aher > heart <03824 +lebab > 
{turneth} <06437 +panah > away <05493 +cuwr > this <02063 +zo>th > day <03117 +yowm > from the LORD 
<03068 +Y@hovah > our God <00430 +>elohiym > , to go <03212 +yalak > [ and ] serve <05647 + the gods 
<00430 +>elohiym > of these <01992 +hem > nations <01471 +gowy > ; lest <06435 +pen > there should be 
among you a root <08328 +sheresh > that beareth <06509 +parah > gall <07219 +ro>sh > and wormwood <03939
+la ; 



Bible Quick Find Phrase Concordance for fast finding of phrases

overturn ^ Eze_21_27 / overturn /^it: and it shall be no [more], until he come whose right it is; and I will 
give it [him]. 

overturn ^ Eze_21_27 / overturn /^overturn, it: and it shall be no [more], until he come whose right it is; 
and I will give it [him]. 

overturn ^ Eze_21_27 / overturn /^overturn, overturn, it: and it shall be no [more], until he come whose 
right it is; and I will give it [him]. 

overturn ^ Job_12_15 / overturn /^the earth. 

overturned ^ Jud_07_13 / overturned /^it, that the tent lay along. 

overturneth ^ Job_28_09 / overturneth /^the mountains by the roots. 

overturneth ^ Job_09_05 / overturneth /^them in his anger. 

overturneth ^ Job_34_25 / overturneth /^them] in the night, so that they are destroyed. 

return ^ 1Ch_19_05 / return /^ 

return ^ 2Sa_10_05 / return /^ 

return ^ Gen_03_19 / return /^ 

return ^ Hos_11_05 / return /^ 

return ^ Jer_05_03 / return /^ 

return ^ Jer_08_04 / return /^ 

return ^ Jer_08_05 / return /^ 

return ^ Jer_22_27 / return /^ 

return ^ Job_16_22 / return /^ 

return ^ Lev_25_41 / return /^ 

return ^ Luk_19_12 / return /^ 

return ^ Mal_03_07 / return /^ 

return ^ Ecc_12_02 / return /^after the rain: 

return ^ Jer_03_01 / return /^again to me, saith the LORD. 

return ^ Act_18_21 / return /^again unto you, if God will. And he sailed from Ephesus. 

return ^ Job_06_29 / return /^again, my righteousness [is] in it. 



return ^ Pro_02_19 / return /^again, neither take they hold of the paths of life. 

return ^ Ecc_01_07 / return /^again. 

return ^ Num_32_22 / return /^and be guiltless before the LORD, and before Israel; and this land shall be 
your possession before the LORD. 

return ^ Jer_46_27 / return /^and be in rest and at ease, and none shall make [him] afraid. 

return ^ Dan_11_10 / return /^and be stirred up, [even] to his fortress. 

return ^ Jer_34_11 / return /^and brought them into subjection for servants and for handmaids. 

return ^ Jer_34_16 / return /^and brought them into subjection, to be unto you for servants and for 
handmaids. 

return ^ Mal_01_04 / return /^and build the desolate places; thus saith the LORD of hosts, They shall 
build, but I will throw down; and they shall call them, The border of wickedness, and, The people against 
whom the LORD hath indignation for ever. 

return ^ Job_17_10 / return /^and come now: for I cannot find [one] wise [man] among you. 

return ^ Isa_35_10 / return /^and come to Zion with songs and everlasting joy upon their heads: they shall 
obtain joy and gladness, and sorrow and sighing shall flee away. 

return ^ Dan_11_29 / return /^and come toward the south; but it shall not be as the former, or as the latter.

return ^ Jos_20_06 / return /^and come unto his own city, and unto his own house, unto the city from 
whence he fled. 

return ^ Isa_51_11 / return /^and come with singing unto Zion; and everlasting joy [shall be] upon their 
head: they shall obtain gladness and joy; [and] sorrow and mourning shall flee away. 

return ^ 2Ch_06_24 / return /^and confess thy name, and pray and make supplication before thee in this 
house; 

return ^ Jud_07_03 / return /^and depart early from mount Gilead. And there returned of the people 
twenty and two thousand; and there remained ten thousand. 

return ^ Mal_03_18 / return /^and discern between the righteous and the wicked, between him that serveth
God and him that serveth him not. 

return ^ Deu_30_03 / return /^and gather thee from all the nations, whither the LORD thy God hath 
scattered thee. 

return ^ 1Sa_29_07 / return /^and go in peace, that thou displease not the lords of the Philistines. 

return ^ Jer_12_15 / return /^and have compassion on them, and will bring them again, every man to his 
heritage, and every man to his land. 

return ^ Dan_11_30 / return /^and have indignation against the holy covenant: so shall he do; he shall even 
return, and have intelligence with them that forsake the holy covenant. 

return ^ Dan_11_30 / return /^and have intelligence with them that forsake the holy covenant. 



return ^ Jer_33_26 / return /^and have mercy on them. 

return ^ 2Sa_03_16 / return /^And he returned. 

return ^ Deu_30_08 / return /^and obey the voice of the LORD, and do all his commandments which I 
command thee this day. 

return ^ Joe_02_14 / return /^and repent, and leave a blessing behind him; [even] a meat offering and a 
drink offering unto the LORD your God? 

return ^ Hos_03_05 / return /^and seek the LORD their God, and David their king; and shall fear the 
LORD and his goodness in the latter days. 

return ^ Isa_06_13 / return /^and shall be eaten: as a teil tree, and as an oak, whose substance [is] in them, 
when they cast [their leaves: so] the holy seed [shall be] the substance thereof. 

return ^ Jer_30_10 / return /^and shall be in rest, and be quiet, and none shall make [him] afraid. 

return ^ 2Ki_19_33 / return /^and shall not come into this city, saith the LORD. 

return ^ Isa_37_34 / return /^and shall not come into this city, saith the LORD. 

return ^ Dan_11_13 / return /^and shall set forth a multitude greater than the former, and shall certainly 
come after certain years with a great army and with much riches. 

return ^ Hos_02_09 / return /^and take away my corn in the time thereof, and my wine in the season 
thereof, and will recover my wool and my flax [given] to cover her nakedness. 

return ^ Act_15_16 / return /^and will build again the tabernacle of David, which is fallen down; and I will 
build again the ruins thereof, and I will set it up: 

return ^ Jer_33_07 / return /^and will build them, as at the first. 

return ^ Eze_35_09 / return /^and ye shall know that I [am] the LORD. 

return ^ Psa_06_10 / return /^and] be ashamed suddenly. 

return ^ Psa_59_14 / return /^and] let them make a noise like a dog, and go round about the city. 

return ^ 2Ch_10_09 / return /^answer to this people, which have spoken to me, saying, Ease somewhat the 
yoke that thy father did put upon us? 

return ^ 2Ch_10_06 / return /^answer to this people? 

return ^ Eze_21_05 / return /^any more. 

return ^ Psa_74_21 / return /^ashamed: let the poor and needy praise thy name. 

return ^ 1Ki_22_28 / return /^at all in peace, the LORD hath not spoken by me. And he said, Hearken, O 
people, every one of you. 

return ^ Psa_59_06 / return /^at evening: they make a noise like a dog, and go round about the city. 

return ^ Mat_24_18 / return /^back to take his clothes. 



return ^ Luk_17_31 / return /^back. 

return ^ 2Ki_20_10 / return /^backward ten degrees. 

return ^ Jer_44_14 / return /^but such as shall escape. 

return ^ Hos_07_16 / return /^but] not to the most High: they are like a deceitful bow: their princes shall 
fall by the sword for the rage of their tongue: this [shall be] their derision in the land of Egypt. 

return ^ Eze_46_09 / return /^by the way of the gate whereby he came in, but shall go forth over against it. 

return ^ Isa_21_12 / return /^come. 

return ^ Rut_01_08 / return /^each to her mother's house: the LORD deal kindly with you, as ye have dealt
with the dead, and with me. 

return ^ Isa_10_21 / return /^even] the remnant of Jacob, unto the mighty God. 

return ^ Job_10_21 / return /^even] to the land of darkness and the shadow of death; 

return ^ Isa_19_22 / return /^even] to the LORD, and he shall be entreated of them, and shall heal them. 

return ^ Jer_36_03 / return /^every man from his evil way; that I may forgive their iniquity and their sin. 

return ^ 1Ki_22_17 / return /^every man to his house in peace. 

return ^ 2Ch_11_04 / return /^every man to his house: for this thing is done of me. And they obeyed the 
words of the LORD, and returned from going against Jeroboam. 

return ^ 1Ki_12_24 / return /^every man to his house; for this thing is from me. They hearkened therefore 
to the word of the LORD, and returned to depart, according to the word of the LORD. 

return ^ Lev_25_10 / return /^every man unto his family. 

return ^ Lev_25_10 / return /^every man unto his possession, and ye shall return every man unto his 
family. 

return ^ Deu_03_20 / return /^every man unto his possession, which I have given you. 

return ^ Lev_25_13 / return /^every man unto his possession. 

return ^ Jer_36_07 / return /^every one from his evil way: for great [is] the anger and the fury that the 
LORD hath pronounced against this people. 

Return ^ Isa_63_17 / Return /^for thy servants' sake, the tribes of thine inheritance. 

return ^ Rut_01_16 / return /^from following after thee: for whither thou goest, I will go; and where thou 
lodgest, I will lodge: thy people [shall be] my people, and thy God my God: 

return ^ 2Sa_02_26 / return /^from following their brethren? 

return ^ Eze_18_23 / return /^from his ways, and live? 

return ^ Eze_13_22 / return /^from his wicked way, by promising him life: 



return ^ Jer_23_14 / return /^from his wickedness: they are all of them unto me as Sodom, and the 
inhabitants thereof as Gomorrah. 

return ^ Job_36_10 / return /^from iniquity. 

return ^ 2Ki_18_14 / return /^from me: that which thou puttest on me will I bear. And the king of Assyria 
appointed unto Hezekiah king of Judah three hundred talents of silver and thirty talents of gold. 

return ^ Rut_01_06 / return /^from the country of Moab: for she had heard in the country of Moab how 
that the Lord had visited his people in giving them bread. 

return ^ Gen_14_17 / return /^from the slaughter of Chedorlaomer, and of the kings that [were] with him, 
at the valley of Shaveh, which [is] the king's dale. 

return ^ Luk_12_36 / return /^from the wedding; that when he cometh and knocketh, they may open unto 
him immediately. 

return ^ 1Sa_06_03 / return /^him a trespass offering: then ye shall be healed, and it shall be known to you 
why his hand is not removed from you. 

return ^ 1Sa_06_08 / return /^him [for] a trespass offering, in a coffer by the side thereof; and send it away,
that it may go. 

return ^ 1Ki_02_32 / return /^his blood upon his own head, who fell upon two men more righteous and 
better than he, and slew them with the sword, my father David not knowing [thereof, to wit], Abner the son 
of Ner, captain of the host of Israel, and Amasa the son of Jether, captain of the host of Judah. 

return ^ Psa_73_10 / return /^hither: and waters of a full [cup] are wrung out to them. 

Return ^ Job_06_29 / Return /^I pray you, let it not be iniquity; yea, return again, my righteousness [is] in 
it. 

return ^ Jud_11_31 / return /^in peace from the children of Ammon, shall surely be the LORD'S, and I will
offer it up for a burnt offering. 

return ^ 2Ch_18_27 / return /^in peace, [then] hath not the LORD spoken by me. And he said, Hearken, all
ye people. 

return ^ 2Ch_18_26 / return /^in peace. 

return ^ Jer_50_09 / return /^in vain. 

return ^ Exo_04_21 / return /^into Egypt, see that thou do all those wonders before Pharaoh, which I have 
put in thine hand: but I will harden his heart, that he shall not let the people go. 

return ^ Num_14_04 / return /^into Egypt. 

return ^ Exo_04_19 / return /^into Egypt: for all the men are dead which sought thy life. 

return ^ Num_14_03 / return /^into Egypt? 

return ^ Dan_11_28 / return /^into his land with great riches; and his heart [shall be] against the holy 
covenant; and he shall do [exploits], and return to his own land. 



return ^ Dan_11_09 / return /^into his own land. 

return ^ Eze_21_30 / return /^into his sheath? I will judge thee in the place where thou wast created, in the 
land of thy nativity. 

return ^ Mat_12_44 / return /^into my house from whence I came out; and when he is come, he findeth [it] 
empty, swept, and garnished. 

return ^ 2Sa_15_27 / return /^into the city in peace, and your two sons with you, Ahimaaz thy son, and 
Jonathan the son of Abiathar. 

return ^ Hos_11_05 / return /^into the land of Egypt, but the Assyrian shall be his king, because they 
refused to return. 

return ^ Num_35_28 / return /^into the land of his possession. 

return ^ Jer_44_14 / return /^into the land of Judah, to the which they have a desire to return to dwell 
there: for none shall return but such as shall escape. 

return ^ 1Sa_29_11 / return /^into the land of the Philistines. And the Philistines went up to Jezreel. 

return ^ Eze_29_14 / return /^into] the land of Pathros, into the land of their habitation; and they shall be 
there a base kingdom. 

return ^ 1Sa_09_05 / return /^lest my father leave [caring] for the asses, and take thought for us. 

return ^ Est_04_15 / return /^Mordecai [this answer], 

return ^ 1Sa_26_21 / return /^my son David: for I will no more do thee harm, because my soul was 
precious in thine eyes this day: behold, I have played the fool, and have erred exceedingly. 

return ^ Eze_07_13 / return /^neither shall any strengthen himself in the iniquity of his life. 

return ^ Deu_17_16 / return /^no more that way. 

return ^ Job_07_10 / return /^no more to his house, neither shall his place know him any more. 

return ^ Jer_22_10 / return /^no more, nor see his native country. 

return ^ Jer_15_07 / return /^not from their ways. 

return ^ Jer_15_19 / return /^not thou unto them. 

return ^ Job_39_04 / return /^not unto them. 

return ^ Jer_04_01 / return /^O Israel, saith the LORD, return unto me: and if thou wilt put away thine 
abominations out of my sight, then shalt thou not remove. 

Return ^ Psa_06_04 / Return /^O LORD, deliver my soul: oh save me for thy mercies' sake. 

Return ^ Psa_90_13 / Return /^O LORD, how long? and let it repent thee concerning thy servants. 

Return ^ Num_10_36 / Return /^O LORD, unto the many thousands of Israel. 

return ^ Son_06_13 / return /^O Shulamite; return, return, that we may look upon thee. What will ye see in



the Shulamite? As it were the company of two armies. 

return ^ 1Ki_20_22 / return /^of the year the king of Syria will come up against thee. 

return ^ 1Ki_20_26 / return /^of the year, that Benhadad numbered the Syrians, and went up to Aphek, to 
fight against Israel. 

return ^ 1Ki_19_15 / return /^on thy way to the wilderness of Damascus: and when thou comest, anoint 
Hazael [to be] king over Syria: 

return ^ Job_15_22 / return /^out of darkness, and he is waited for of the sword. 

return ^ Jer_44_28 / return /^out of the land of Egypt into the land of Judah, and all the remnant of Judah,
that are gone into the land of Egypt to sojourn there, shall know whose words shall stand, mine, or theirs. 

Return ^ Son_06_13 / Return /^return, O Shulamite; return, return, that we may look upon thee. What will
ye see in the Shulamite? As it were the company of two armies. 

return ^ Son_06_13 / return /^return, that we may look upon thee. What will ye see in the Shulamite? As it 
were the company of two armies. 

return ^ Jer_32_44 / return /^saith the LORD. 

return ^ Neh_02_06 / return /^So it pleased the king to send me; and I set him a time. 

return ^ 1Sa_29_04 / return /^that he may go again to his place which thou hast appointed him, and let him
not go down with us to battle, lest in the battle he be an adversary to us: for wherewith should he reconcile 
himself unto his master? [should it] not [be] with the heads of these men? 

return ^ Isa_45_23 / return /^That unto me every knee shall bow, every tongue shall swear. 

return ^ Son_06_13 / return /^that we may look upon thee. What will ye see in the Shulamite? As it were 
the company of two armies. 

return ^ Jer_33_11 / return /^the captivity of the land, as at the first, saith the LORD. 

return ^ Isa_10_22 / return /^the consumption decreed shall overflow with righteousness. 

return ^ Jer_15_19 / return /^then will I bring thee again, [and] thou shalt stand before me: and if thou 
take forth the precious from the vile, thou shalt be as my mouth: let them return unto thee; but return not 
thou unto them. 

return ^ 2Ch_18_16 / return /^therefore] every man to his house in peace. 

return ^ Hos_14_07 / return /^they shall revive [as] the corn, and grow as the vine: the scent thereof [shall 
be] as the wine of Lebanon. 

return ^ Jer_22_11 / return /^thither any more: 

return ^ Jer_22_27 / return /^thither shall they not return. 

return ^ Jer_31_08 / return /^thither. 

return ^ Job_01_21 / return /^thither: the LORD gave, and the LORD hath taken away; blessed be the 
name of the LORD. 



return ^ Rut_01_15 / return /^thou after thy sister in law. 

Return ^ Jer_03_12 / Return /^thou backsliding Israel, saith the LORD; [and] I will not cause mine anger 
to fall upon you: for I [am] merciful, saith the LORD, [and] I will not keep [anger] for ever. 

return ^ Psa_07_07 / return /^thou on high. 

Return ^ 2Sa_19_14 / Return /^thou, and all thy servants. 

return ^ 2Sa_15_20 / return /^thou, and take back thy brethren: mercy and truth [be] with thee. 

return ^ Act_20_03 / return /^through Macedonia. 

return ^ 1Ki_02_44 / return /^thy wickedness upon thine own head; 

return ^ Act_13_34 / return /^to corruption, he said on this wise, I will give you the sure mercies of David. 

return ^ Hos_11_09 / return /^to destroy Ephraim: for I [am] God, and not man; the Holy One in the midst
of thee: and I will not enter into the city. 

return ^ Jer_44_14 / return /^to dwell there: for none shall return but such as shall escape. 

return ^ Jer_37_07 / return /^to Egypt into their own land. 

return ^ Hos_09_03 / return /^to Egypt, and they shall eat unclean [things] in Assyria. 

return ^ Deu_17_16 / return /^to Egypt, to the end that he should multiply horses: forasmuch as the LORD
hath said unto you, Ye shall henceforth return no more that way. 

return ^ Hos_08_13 / return /^to Egypt. 

return ^ Exo_13_17 / return /^to Egypt: 

return ^ Dan_10_20 / return /^to fight with the prince of Persia: and when I am gone forth, lo, the prince of
Grecia shall come. 

return ^ Ecc_05_15 / return /^to go as he came, and shall take nothing of his labour, which he may carry 
away in his hand. 

return ^ Mat_02_12 / return /^to Herod, they departed into their own country another way. 

return ^ 2Sa_24_13 / return /^to him that sent me. 

return ^ 1Sa_06_04 / return /^to him? They answered, Five golden emerods, and five golden mice, 
[according to] the number of the lords of the Philistines: for one plague [was] on you all, and on your lords. 

return ^ Deu_20_05 / return /^to his house, lest he die in the battle, and another man dedicate it. 

return ^ Dan_11_28 / return /^to his own land. 

return ^ 2Ki_19_07 / return /^to his own land; and I will cause him to fall by the sword in his own land. 

return ^ Isa_37_07 / return /^to his own land; and I will cause him to fall by the sword in his own land. 



return ^ Jer_38_26 / return /^to Jonathan's house, to die there. 

return ^ 2Sa_12_23 / return /^to me. 

return ^ Hos_02_07 / return /^to my first husband; for then [was it] better with me than now. 

return ^ Hos_05_15 / return /^to my place, till they acknowledge their offence, and seek my face: in their 
affliction they will seek me early. 

return ^ Eze_07_13 / return /^to that which is sold, although they were yet alive: for the vision [is] touching
the whole multitude thereof, [which] shall not return; neither shall any strengthen himself in the iniquity of 
his life. 

return ^ Job_22_23 / return /^to the Almighty, thou shalt be built up, thou shalt put away iniquity far from
thy tabernacles. 

return ^ Eze_47_06 / return /^to the brink of the river. 

return ^ 2Sa_15_34 / return /^to the city, and say unto Absalom, I will be thy servant, O king; [as] I [have 
been] thy father's servant hitherto, so [will] I now also [be] thy servant: then mayest thou for me defeat the 
counsel of Ahithophel. 

return ^ Job_33_25 / return /^to the days of his youth: 

return ^ Ecc_12_07 / return /^to the earth as it was: and the spirit shall return unto God who gave it. 

return ^ Mic_01_07 / return /^to the hire of an harlot. 

return ^ 1Ki_12_26 / return /^to the house of David: 

return ^ Jer_37_20 / return /^to the house of Jonathan the scribe, lest I die there. 

return ^ Jer_30_03 / return /^to the land that I gave to their fathers, and they shall possess it. 

return ^ Hos_07_10 / return /^to the LORD their God, nor seek him for all this. 

return ^ Eze_46_17 / return /^to the prince: but his inheritance shall be his sons' for them. 

return ^ 2Ch_30_06 / return /^to the remnant of you, that are escaped out of the hand of the kings of 
Assyria. 

return ^ 2Ch_06_38 / return /^to thee with all their heart and with all their soul in the land of their 
captivity, whither they have carried them captives, and pray toward their land, which thou gavest unto 
their fathers, and [toward] the city which thou hast chosen, and toward the house which I have built for thy
name: 

return ^ Neh_09_17 / return /^to their bondage: but thou [art] a God ready to pardon, gracious and 
merciful, slow to anger, and of great kindness, and forsookest them not. 

return ^ Psa_104_29 / return /^to their dust. 

return ^ Eze_16_55 / return /^to their former estate, and Samaria and her daughters shall return to their 
former estate, then thou and thy daughters shall return to your former estate. 

return ^ Eze_16_55 / return /^to their former estate, then thou and thy daughters shall return to your 



former estate. 

Return ^ Luk_08_39 / Return /^to thine own house, and show how great things God hath done unto thee. 
And he went his way, and published throughout the whole city how great things Jesus had done unto him. 

return ^ Jer_34_22 / return /^to this city; and they shall fight against it, and take it, and burn it with fire: 
and I will make the cities of Judah a desolation without an inhabitant. 

return ^ Jer_29_10 / return /^to this place. 

Return ^ Gen_16_09 / Return /^to thy mistress, and submit thyself under her hands. 

return ^ 2Sa_15_19 / return /^to thy place, and abide with the king: for thou [art] a stranger, and also an 
exile. 

return ^ Mat_10_13 / return /^to you. 

return ^ Eze_16_55 / return /^to your former estate. 

return ^ Jer_42_12 / return /^to your own land. 

return ^ Jer_30_24 / return /^until he have done [it], and until he have performed the intents of his heart: 
in the latter days ye shall consider it. 

return ^ Jer_23_20 / return /^until he have executed, and till he have performed the thoughts of his heart: 
in the latter days ye shall consider it perfectly. 

Return ^ Num_23_05 / Return /^unto Balak, and thus thou shalt speak. 

return ^ Ecc_12_07 / return /^unto God who gave it. 

return ^ Jer_03_01 / return /^unto her again? shall not that land be greatly polluted? but thou hast played 
the harlot with many lovers; yet return again to me, saith the LORD. 

return ^ Lev_27_24 / return /^unto him of whom it was bought, [even] to him to whom the possession of the
land [did belong]. 

return ^ 2Ch_30_09 / return /^unto him. 

return ^ Hos_12_14 / return /^unto him. 

return ^ Deu_20_06 / return /^unto his house, lest he die in the battle, and another man eat of it. 

return ^ Deu_20_07 / return /^unto his house, lest he die in the battle, and another man take her. 

return ^ Deu_20_08 / return /^unto his house, lest his brethren's heart faint as well as his heart. 

return ^ Lev_25_41 / return /^unto his own family, and unto the possession of his fathers shall he return. 

return ^ Lev_25_27 / return /^unto his possession. 

return ^ Lev_25_28 / return /^unto his possession. 

return ^ Isa_55_11 / return /^unto me void, but it shall accomplish that which I please, and it shall prosper 
[in the thing] whereto I sent it. 



return ^ Jer_24_07 / return /^unto me with their whole heart. 

Return ^ Mal_03_07 / Return /^unto me, and I will return unto you, saith the LORD of hosts. But ye said, 
Wherein shall we return? 

return ^ Jer_04_01 / return /^unto me: and if thou wilt put away thine abominations out of my sight, then 
shalt thou not remove. 

return ^ Isa_44_22 / return /^unto me; for I have redeemed thee. 

return ^ Exo_04_18 / return /^unto my brethren which [are] in Egypt, and see whether they be yet alive. 
And Jethro said to Moses, Go in peace. 

return ^ Luk_11_24 / return /^unto my house whence I came out. 

return ^ Num_32_18 / return /^unto our houses, until the children of Israel have inherited every man his 
inheritance. 

return ^ Psa_94_15 / return /^unto righteousness: and all the upright in heart shall follow it. 

return ^ Mic_05_03 / return /^unto the children of Israel. 

return ^ Gen_03_19 / return /^unto the ground; for out of it wast thou taken: for dust thou [art], and unto 
dust shalt thou return. 

return ^ Rut_01_07 / return /^unto the land of Judah. 

Return ^ Gen_31_03 / Return /^unto the land of thy fathers, and to thy kindred; and I will be with thee. 

return ^ Gen_31_13 / return /^unto the land of thy kindred. 

return ^ Jos_01_15 / return /^unto the land of your possession, and enjoy it, which Moses the LORD'S 
servant gave you on this side Jordan toward the sunrising. 

return ^ Deu_30_02 / return /^unto the LORD thy God, and shalt obey his voice according to all that I 
command thee this day, thou and thy children, with all thine heart, and with all thy soul; 

return ^ Hos_14_01 / return /^unto the LORD thy God; for thou hast fallen by thine iniquity. 

return ^ 1Sa_07_03 / return /^unto the LORD with all your hearts, [then] put away the strange gods and 
Ashtaroth from among you, and prepare your hearts unto the LORD, and serve him only: and he will 
deliver you out of the hand of the Philistines. 

return ^ Isa_55_07 / return /^unto the LORD, and he will have mercy upon him; and to our God, for he 
will abundantly pardon. 

return ^ Hos_06_01 / return /^unto the LORD: for he hath torn, and he will heal us; he hath smitten, and 
he will bind us up. 

return ^ Gen_18_10 / return /^unto thee according to the time of life; and, lo, Sarah thy wife shall have a 
son. And Sarah heard [it] in the tent door, which [was] behind him. 

return ^ 1Ki_08_48 / return /^unto thee with all their heart, and with all their soul, in the land of their 
enemies, which led them away captive, and pray unto thee toward their land, which thou gavest unto their 



fathers, the city which thou hast chosen, and the house which I have built for thy name: 

return ^ Gen_18_14 / return /^unto thee, according to the time of life, and Sarah shall have a son. 

return ^ Jer_15_19 / return /^unto thee; but return not thou unto them. 

Return ^ Gen_32_09 / Return /^unto thy country, and to thy kindred, and I will deal well with thee: 

Return ^ Psa_116_07 / Return /^unto thy rest, O my soul; for the LORD hath dealt bountifully with thee. 

return ^ Neh_04_12 / return /^unto us [they will be upon you]. 

return ^ Mal_03_07 / return /^unto you, saith the LORD of hosts. But ye said, Wherein shall we return? 

return ^ Pro_26_27 / return /^upon him. 

return ^ Psa_07_16 / return /^upon his own head, and his violent dealing shall come down upon his own 
pate. 

return ^ Est_09_25 / return /^upon his own head, and that he and his sons should be hanged on the gallows.

return ^ 1Ki_02_33 / return /^upon the head of Joab, and upon the head of his seed for ever: but upon 
David, and upon his seed, and upon his house, and upon his throne, shall there be peace for ever from the 
LORD. 

return ^ Oba_01_15 / return /^upon thine own head. 

return ^ 1Sa_07_17 / return /^was] to Ramah; for there [was] his house; and there he judged Israel; and 
there he built an altar unto the LORD. 

Return ^ Psa_80_14 / Return /^we beseech thee, O God of hosts: look down from heaven, and behold, and 
visit this vine; 

Return ^ Jos_22_08 / Return /^with much riches unto your tents, and with very much cattle, with silver, 
and with gold, and with brass, and with iron, and with very much raiment: divide the spoil of your enemies 
with your brethren. 

return ^ Rut_01_10 / return /^with thee unto thy people. 

return ^ 1Ki_13_16 / return /^with thee, nor go in with thee: neither will I eat bread nor drink water with 
thee in this place: 

return ^ 1Sa_15_26 / return /^with thee: for thou hast rejected the word of the LORD, and the LORD hath 
rejected thee from being king over Israel. 

Return ^ Jer_03_22 / Return /^ye backsliding children, [and] I will heal your backslidings. Behold, we 
come unto thee; for thou [art] the LORD our God. 

Return ^ Psa_90_03 / Return /^ye children of men. 

Return ^ Jer_35_15 / Return /^ye now every man from his evil way, and amend your doings, and go not 
after other gods to serve them, and ye shall dwell in the land which I have given to you and to your fathers: 
but ye have not inclined your ear, nor hearkened unto me. 



return ^ Jer_18_11 / return /^ye now every one from his evil way, and make your ways and your doings 
good. 

return ^ Jos_22_04 / return /^ye, and get you unto your tents, [and] unto the land of your possession, which
Moses the servant of the LORD gave you on the other side Jordan. 

return ^ Joe_03_07 / return /^your recompense upon your own head: 

return ^ Joe_03_04 / return /^your recompense upon your own head; 

returned ^ 2Sa_03_16 / returned /^ 

returned ^ Heb_11_15 / returned /^ 

returned ^ Luk_23_48 / returned /^ 

returned ^ Neh_02_15 / returned /^ 

returned ^ 2Sa_23_10 / returned /^after him only to spoil. 

returned ^ Act_14_21 / returned /^again to Lystra, and [to] Iconium, and Antioch, 

returned ^ Gal_01_17 / returned /^again unto Damascus. 

returned ^ Luk_10_17 / returned /^again with joy, saying, Lord, even the devils are subject unto us through
thy name. 

returned ^ Neh_04_15 / returned /^all of us to the wall, every one unto his work. 

returned ^ Jos_02_16 / returned /^and afterward may ye go your way. 

returned ^ Jos_10_38 / returned /^and all Israel with him, to Debir; and fought against it: 

returned ^ Jos_10_15 / returned /^and all Israel with him, unto the camp to Gilgal. 

returned ^ Jos_10_43 / returned /^and all Israel with him, unto the camp to Gilgal. 

returned ^ 1Sa_27_09 / returned /^and came to Achish. 

returned ^ Gen_14_07 / returned /^and came to Enmishpat, which [is] Kadesh, and smote all the country of
the Amalekites, and also the Amorites, that dwelt in Hazezontamar. 

returned ^ 2Sa_19_15 / returned /^and came to Jordan. And Judah came to Gilgal, to go to meet the king, 
to conduct the king over Jordan. 

returned ^ 1Sa_01_19 / returned /^and came to their house to Ramah: and Elkanah knew Hannah his wife;
and the LORD remembered her. 

returned ^ Ecc_04_01 / returned /^and considered all the oppressions that are done under the sun: and 
behold the tears of [such as were] oppressed, and they had no comforter; and on the side of their oppressors
[there was] power; but they had no comforter. 

returned ^ Jud_02_19 / returned /^and corrupted [themselves] more than their fathers, in following other 
gods to serve them, and to bow down unto them; they ceased not from their own doings, nor from their 
stubborn way. 



returned ^ Exo_14_28 / returned /^and covered the chariots, and the horsemen, [and] all the host of 
Pharaoh that came into the sea after them; there remained not so much as one of them. 

returned ^ Neh_09_28 / returned /^and cried unto thee, thou heardest [them] from heaven; and many times
didst thou deliver them according to thy mercies; 

returned ^ Jos_22_09 / returned /^and departed from the children of Israel out of Shiloh, which [is] in the 
land of Canaan, to go unto the country of Gilead, to the land of their possession, whereof they were 
possessed, according to the word of the LORD by the hand of Moses. 

returned ^ Jos_02_23 / returned /^and descended from the mountain, and passed over, and came to Joshua 
the son of Nun, and told him all [things] that befell them: 

returned ^ 2Ki_19_36 / returned /^and dwelt at Nineveh. 

returned ^ Isa_37_37 / returned /^and dwelt at Nineveh. 

returned ^ 2Ki_19_08 / returned /^and found the king of Assyria warring against Libnah: for he had heard
that he was departed from Lachish. 

returned ^ Isa_37_08 / returned /^and found the king of Assyria warring against Libnah: for he had heard 
that he was departed from Lachish. 

returned ^ Ecc_04_07 / returned /^and I saw vanity under the sun. 

returned ^ Psa_78_34 / returned /^and inquired early after God. 

returned ^ Num_14_36 / returned /^and made all the congregation to murmur against him, by bringing up 
a slander upon the land, 

returned ^ Luk_23_56 / returned /^and prepared spices and ointments; and rested the sabbath day 
according to the commandment. 

returned ^ Rut_01_22 / returned /^and Ruth the Moabitess, her daughter in law, with her, which returned 
out of the country of Moab: and they came to Bethlehem in the beginning of barley harvest. 

returned ^ Zec_01_06 / returned /^and said, Like as the LORD of hosts thought to do unto us, according to 
our ways, and according to our doings, so hath he dealt with us. 

returned ^ Ecc_09_11 / returned /^and saw under the sun, that the race [is] not to the swift, nor the battle 
to the strong, neither yet bread to the wise, nor yet riches to men of understanding, nor yet favour to men of
skill; but time and chance happeneth to them all. 

returned ^ Psa_60_01 / returned /^and smote of Edom in the valley of salt twelve thousand. O God, thou 
hast cast us off, thou hast scattered us, thou hast been displeased; O turn thyself to us again. 

returned ^ Jos_02_22 / returned /^and the pursuers sought [them] throughout all the way, but found 
[them] not. 

returned ^ 2Ki_07_15 / returned /^and told the king. 

returned ^ Act_05_22 / returned /^and told, 

returned ^ 2Ki_04_35 / returned /^and walked in the house to and fro; and went up, and stretched himself 



upon him: and the child sneezed seven times, and the child opened his eyes. 

returned ^ Jer_41_14 / returned /^and went unto Johanan the son of Kareah. 

returned ^ Deu_01_45 / returned /^and wept before the LORD; but the LORD would not hearken to your 
voice, nor give ear unto you. 

returned ^ Ezr_05_05 / returned /^answer by letter concerning this [matter]. 

returned ^ Jud_05_29 / returned /^answer to herself, 

returned ^ Eze_01_14 / returned /^as the appearance of a flash of lightning. 

returned ^ Luk_08_37 / returned /^back again. 

returned ^ 1Ki_19_21 / returned /^back from him, and took a yoke of oxen, and slew them, and boiled their
flesh with the instruments of the oxen, and gave unto the people, and they did eat. Then he arose, and went 
after Elijah, and ministered unto him. 

returned ^ Eze_47_07 / returned /^behold, at the bank of the river [were] very many trees on the one side 
and on the other. 

returned ^ 2Ch_20_27 / returned /^every man of Judah and Jerusalem, and Jehoshaphat in the forefront of
them, to go again to Jerusalem with joy; for the LORD had made them to rejoice over their enemies. 

returned ^ 2Ch_31_01 / returned /^every man to his possession, into their own cities. 

returned ^ Zec_07_14 / returned /^for they laid the pleasant land desolate. 

returned ^ 1Sa_06_17 / returned /^for] a trespass offering unto the LORD; for Ashdod one, for Gaza one, 
for Askelon one, for Gath one, for Ekron one; 

returned ^ Jer_43_05 / returned /^from all nations, whither they had been driven, to dwell in the land of 
Judah; 

returned ^ Jud_08_13 / returned /^from battle before the sun [was up], 

returned ^ 1Sa_17_53 / returned /^from chasing after the Philistines, and they spoiled their tents. 

returned ^ 2Sa_02_30 / returned /^from following Abner: and when he had gathered all the people 
together, there lacked of David's servants nineteen men and Asahel. 

returned ^ 1Sa_24_01 / returned /^from following the Philistines, that it was told him, saying, Behold, 
David [is] in the wilderness of Engedi. 

returned ^ 2Ch_11_04 / returned /^from going against Jeroboam. 

returned ^ Act_12_25 / returned /^from Jerusalem, when they had fulfilled [their] ministry, and took with 
them John, whose surname was Mark. 

returned ^ Luk_04_01 / returned /^from Jordan, and was led by the Spirit into the wilderness, 

returned ^ Gen_08_03 / returned /^from off the earth continually: and after the end of the hundred and 
fifty days the waters were abated. 



returned ^ 1Sa_23_28 / returned /^from pursuing after David, and went against the Philistines: therefore 
they called that place Selahammahlekoth. 

returned ^ 2Sa_18_16 / returned /^from pursuing after Israel: for Joab held back the people. 

returned ^ 1Sa_17_15 / returned /^from Saul to feed his father's sheep at Bethlehem. 

returned ^ Num_13_25 / returned /^from searching of the land after forty days. 

returned ^ 2Sa_08_13 / returned /^from smiting of the Syrians in the valley of salt, [being] eighteen 
thousand [men]. 

returned ^ 2Sa_10_14 / returned /^from the children of Ammon, and came to Jerusalem. 

returned ^ Jos_22_32 / returned /^from the children of Reuben, and from the children of Gad, out of the 
land of Gilead, unto the land of Canaan, to the children of Israel, and brought them word again. 

returned ^ Luk_24_09 / returned /^from the sepulchre, and told all these things unto the eleven, and to all 
the rest. 

returned ^ 2Sa_01_01 / returned /^from the slaughter of the Amalekites, and David had abode two days in 
Ziklag; 

returned ^ 1Sa_17_57 / returned /^from the slaughter of the Philistine, Abner took him, and brought him 
before Saul with the head of the Philistine in his hand. 

returned ^ 1Sa_18_06 / returned /^from the slaughter of the Philistine, that the women came out of all cities
of Israel, singing and dancing, to meet king Saul, with tabrets, with joy, and with instruments of music. 

returned ^ Luk_02_20 / returned /^glorifying and praising God for all the things that they had heard and 
seen, as it was told unto them. 

returned ^ Luk_19_15 / returned /^having received the kingdom, then he commanded these servants to be 
called unto him, to whom he had given the money, that he might know how much every man had gained by 
trading. 

returned ^ Mar_14_40 / returned /^he found them asleep again, [for their eyes were heavy,] neither wist 
they what to answer him. 

returned ^ Act_21_06 / returned /^home again. 

returned ^ 2Ch_25_10 / returned /^home in great anger. 

returned ^ Gen_43_18 / returned /^in our sacks at the first time are we brought in; that he may seek 
occasion against us, and fall upon us, and take us for bondmen, and our asses. 

returned ^ Luk_04_14 / returned /^in the power of the Spirit into Galilee: and there went out a fame of him
through all the region round about. 

returned ^ Gen_50_14 / returned /^into Egypt, he, and his brethren, and all that went up with him to bury 
his father, after he had buried his father. 

returned ^ Luk_02_39 / returned /^into Galilee, to their own city Nazareth. 

returned ^ Psa_35_13 / returned /^into mine own bosom. 



returned ^ Jos_06_14 / returned /^into the camp: so they did six days. 

returned ^ Mat_21_18 / returned /^into the city, he hungered. 

returned ^ Jud_07_15 / returned /^into the host of Israel, and said, Arise; for the LORD hath delivered into
your hand the host of Midian. 

returned ^ Gen_21_32 / returned /^into the land of the Philistines. 

returned ^ Est_02_14 / returned /^into the second house of the women, to the custody of Shaashgaz, the 
king's chamberlain, which kept the concubines: she came in unto the king no more, except the king 
delighted in her, and that she were called by name. 

returned ^ Gen_08_12 / returned /^not again unto him any more. 

returned ^ 1Ki_13_10 / returned /^not by the way that he came to Bethel. 

returned ^ 2Sa_01_22 / returned /^not empty. 

returned ^ 1Ki_13_33 / returned /^not from his evil way, but made again of the lowest of the people priests 
of the high places: whosoever would, he consecrated him, and he became [one] of the priests of the high 
places. 

returned ^ Jer_03_07 / returned /^not. And her treacherous sister Judah saw [it]. 

returned ^ Jud_07_03 / returned /^of the people twenty and two thousand; and there remained ten 
thousand. 

returned ^ Jer_40_12 / returned /^out of all places whither they were driven, and came to the land of 
Judah, to Gedaliah, unto Mizpah, and gathered wine and summer fruits very much. 

returned ^ 2Ch_10_02 / returned /^out of Egypt. 

returned ^ Rut_01_22 / returned /^out of the country of Moab: and they came to Bethlehem in the 
beginning of barley harvest. 

returned ^ 2Ki_08_03 / returned /^out of the land of the Philistines: and she went forth to cry unto the king
for her house and for her land. 

returned ^ Est_07_08 / returned /^out of the palace garden into the place of the banquet of wine; and 
Haman was fallen upon the bed whereon Esther [was]. Then said the king, Will he force the queen also 
before me in the house? As the word went out of the king's mouth, they covered Haman's face. 

returned ^ 2Sa_17_03 / returned /^so] all the people shall be in peace. 

returned ^ Isa_38_08 / returned /^ten degrees, by which degrees it was gone down. 

returned ^ Gen_33_16 / returned /^that day on his way unto Seir. 

returned ^ Hos_06_11 / returned /^the captivity of my people. 

returned ^ Luk_02_43 / returned /^the child Jesus tarried behind in Jerusalem; and Joseph and his mother
knew not [of it]. 



returned ^ Luk_08_40 / returned /^the people [gladly] received him: for they were all waiting for him. 

returned ^ 1Sa_25_39 / returned /^the wickedness of Nabal upon his own head. And David sent and 
communed with Abigail, to take her to him to wife. 

returned ^ Exo_19_08 / returned /^the words of the people unto the LORD. 

returned ^ Act_01_12 / returned /^they unto Jerusalem from the mount called Olivet, which is from 
Jerusalem a sabbath day's journey. 

returned ^ Gen_43_10 / returned /^this second time. 

returned ^ 2Ch_22_06 / returned /^to be healed in Jezreel because of the wounds which were given him at 
Ramah, when he fought with Hazael king of Syria. And Azariah the son of Jehoram king of Judah went 
down to see Jehoram the son of Ahab at Jezreel, because he was sick. 

returned ^ 2Ki_09_15 / returned /^to be healed in Jezreel of the wounds which the Syrians had given him, 
when he fought with Hazael king of Syria.] And Jehu said, If it be your minds, [then] let none go forth [nor]
escape out of the city to go to tell [it] in Jezreel. 

returned ^ 1Ch_16_43 / returned /^to bless his house. 

returned ^ 2Sa_06_20 / returned /^to bless his household. And Michal the daughter of Saul came out to 
meet David, and said, How glorious was the king of Israel to day, who uncovered himself to day in the eyes 
of the handmaids of his servants, as one of the vain fellows shamelessly uncovereth himself! 

returned ^ 1Ki_12_24 / returned /^to depart, according to the word of the LORD. 

returned ^ 1Sa_06_16 / returned /^to Ekron the same day. 

returned ^ Luk_17_18 / returned /^to give glory to God, save this stranger. 

returned ^ 2Sa_03_27 / returned /^to Hebron, Joab took him aside in the gate to speak with him quietly, 
and smote him there under the fifth [rib], that he died, for the blood of Asahel his brother. 

returned ^ Luk_01_56 / returned /^to her own house. 

returned ^ 2Ch_19_01 / returned /^to his house in peace to Jerusalem. 

returned ^ 2Sa_14_24 / returned /^to his own house, and saw not the king's face. 

returned ^ 1Sa_26_25 / returned /^to his place. 

returned ^ Num_24_25 / returned /^to his place: and Balak also went his way. 

returned ^ Exo_14_27 / returned /^to his strength when the morning appeared; and the Egyptians fled 
against it; and the LORD overthrew the Egyptians in the midst of the sea. 

returned ^ Gen_32_06 / returned /^to Jacob, saying, We came to thy brother Esau, and also he cometh to 
meet thee, and four hundred men with him. 

returned ^ 2Sa_20_22 / returned /^to Jerusalem unto the king. 

returned ^ Luk_24_52 / returned /^to Jerusalem with great joy: 



returned ^ Zec_01_16 / returned /^to Jerusalem with mercies: my house shall be built in it, saith the LORD
of hosts, and a line shall be stretched forth upon Jerusalem. 

returned ^ Luk_24_33 / returned /^to Jerusalem, and found the eleven gathered together, and them that 
were with them, 

returned ^ Act_08_25 / returned /^to Jerusalem, and preached the gospel in many villages of the 
Samaritans. 

returned ^ 1Ch_20_03 / returned /^to Jerusalem. 

returned ^ 2Ch_14_15 / returned /^to Jerusalem. 

returned ^ 2Ch_19_08 / returned /^to Jerusalem. 

returned ^ 2Ch_34_07 / returned /^to Jerusalem. 

returned ^ 2Ch_34_09 / returned /^to Jerusalem. 

returned ^ 2Ki_23_20 / returned /^to Jerusalem. 

returned ^ 2Sa_17_20 / returned /^to Jerusalem. 

returned ^ Act_13_13 / returned /^to Jerusalem. 

returned ^ Exo_04_18 / returned /^to Jethro his father in law, and said unto him, Let me go, I pray thee, 
and return unto my brethren which [are] in Egypt, and see whether they be yet alive. And Jethro said to 
Moses, Go in peace. 

returned ^ Jos_07_03 / returned /^to Joshua, and said unto him, Let not all the people go up; but let about 
two or three thousand men go up and smite Ai; [and] make not all the people to labour thither; for they 
[are but] few. 

returned ^ Gen_38_22 / returned /^to Judah, and said, I cannot find her; and also the men of the place said,
[that] there was no harlot in this [place]. 

returned ^ Eze_08_17 / returned /^to provoke me to anger: and, lo, they put the branch to their nose. 

returned ^ 2Ch_25_24 / returned /^to Samaria. 

returned ^ 2Ch_28_15 / returned /^to Samaria. 

returned ^ 2Ki_02_25 / returned /^to Samaria. 

returned ^ 2Ki_14_14 / returned /^to Samaria. 

returned ^ Jud_14_08 / returned /^to take her, and he turned aside to see the carcase of the lion: and, 
behold, [there was] a swarm of bees and honey in the carcase of the lion. 

returned ^ Jos_10_21 / returned /^to the camp to Joshua at Makkedah in peace: none moved his tongue 
against any of the children of Israel. 

returned ^ Act_23_32 / returned /^to the castle: 

returned ^ Gen_44_13 / returned /^to the city. 



returned ^ Exo_04_20 / returned /^to the land of Egypt: and Moses took the rod of God in his hand. 

returned ^ 2Ki_05_15 / returned /^to the man of God, he and all his company, and came, and stood before 
him: and he said, Behold, now I know that [there is] no God in all the earth, but in Israel: now therefore, I 
pray thee, take a blessing of thy servant. 

returned ^ Gen_42_24 / returned /^to them again, and communed with them, and took from them Simeon, 
and bound him before their eyes. 

returned ^ 2Ki_03_27 / returned /^to [their own] land. 

returned ^ Luk_09_10 / returned /^told him all that they had done. And he took them, and went aside 
privately into a desert place belonging to the city called Bethsaida. 

returned ^ Jos_08_24 / returned /^unto Ai, and smote it with the edge of the sword. 

returned ^ Lev_22_13 / returned /^unto her father's house, as in her youth, she shall eat of her father's 
meat: but there shall no stranger eat thereof. 

returned ^ Jud_11_39 / returned /^unto her father, who did with her [according] to his vow which he had 
vowed: and she knew no man. And it was a custom in Israel, 

returned ^ 2Sa_11_04 / returned /^unto her house. 

returned ^ Gen_08_09 / returned /^unto him into the ark, for the waters [were] on the face of the whole 
earth: then he put forth his hand, and took her, and pulled her in unto him into the ark. 

returned ^ Num_23_06 / returned /^unto him, and, lo, he stood by his burnt sacrifice, he, and all the 
princes of Moab. 

returned ^ Exo_34_31 / returned /^unto him: and Moses talked with them. 

returned ^ Gen_37_30 / returned /^unto his brethren, and said, The child [is] not; and I, whither shall I go?

returned ^ 2Sa_19_39 / returned /^unto his own place. 

returned ^ Gen_18_33 / returned /^unto his place. 

returned ^ Gen_31_55 / returned /^unto his place. 

returned ^ Gen_22_19 / returned /^unto his young men, and they rose up and went together to Beersheba; 
and Abraham dwelt at Beersheba. 

returned ^ 2Sa_12_31 / returned /^unto Jerusalem. 

returned ^ Dan_04_34 / returned /^unto me, and I blessed the most High, and I praised and honoured him 
that liveth for ever, whose dominion [is] an everlasting dominion, and his kingdom [is] from generation to 
generation: 

returned ^ Amo_04_06 / returned /^unto me, saith the LORD. 

returned ^ Amo_04_08 / returned /^unto me, saith the LORD. 



returned ^ Amo_04_09 / returned /^unto me, saith the LORD. 

returned ^ Amo_04_10 / returned /^unto me, saith the LORD. 

returned ^ Amo_04_11 / returned /^unto me, saith the LORD. 

returned ^ Dan_04_36 / returned /^unto me; and for the glory of my kingdom, mine honour and brightness
returned unto me; and my counsellors and my lords sought unto me; and I was established in my kingdom, 
and excellent majesty was added unto me. 

returned ^ Dan_04_36 / returned /^unto me; and my counsellors and my lords sought unto me; and I was 
established in my kingdom, and excellent majesty was added unto me. 

returned ^ Num_16_50 / returned /^unto Moses unto the door of the tabernacle of the congregation: and 
the plague was stayed. 

returned ^ Exo_05_22 / returned /^unto the LORD, and said, Lord, wherefore hast thou [so] evil entreated 
this people? why [is] it [that] thou hast sent me? 

returned ^ Exo_32_31 / returned /^unto the LORD, and said, Oh, this people have sinned a great sin, and 
have made them gods of gold. 

returned ^ Gen_37_29 / returned /^unto the pit; and, behold, Joseph [was] not in the pit; and he rent his 
clothes. 

returned ^ 1Pe_02_25 / returned /^unto the Shepherd and Bishop of your souls. 

returned ^ Jud_21_23 / returned /^unto their inheritance, and repaired the cities, and dwelt in them. 

returned ^ Jos_04_18 / returned /^unto their place, and flowed over all his banks, as [they did] before. 

returned ^ Zec_08_03 / returned /^unto Zion, and will dwell in the midst of Jerusalem: and Jerusalem shall
be called a city of truth; and the mountain of the LORD of hosts the holy mountain. 

returned ^ 2Sa_16_08 / returned /^upon thee all the blood of the house of Saul, in whose stead thou hast 
reigned; and the LORD hath delivered the kingdom into the hand of Absalom thy son: and, behold, thou 
[art taken] in thy mischief, because thou [art] a bloody man. 

returned ^ Ezr_05_11 / returned /^us answer, saying, We are the servants of the God of heaven and earth, 
and build the house that was builded these many years ago, which a great king of Israel builded and set up. 

returned ^ 2Ch_32_21 / returned /^with shame of face to his own land. And when he was come into the 
house of his god, they that came forth of his own bowels slew him there with the sword. 

returned ^ Jer_14_03 / returned /^with their vessels empty; they were ashamed and confounded, and 
covered their heads. 

returneth ^ Eze_35_07 / returneth /^ 

returneth ^ Ecc_01_06 / returneth /^again according to his circuits. 

returneth ^ Zec_09_08 / returneth /^and no oppressor shall pass through them any more: for now have I 
seen with mine eyes. 

returneth ^ Isa_55_10 / returneth /^not thither, but watereth the earth, and maketh it bring forth and bud, 



that it may give seed to the sower, and bread to the eater: 

returneth ^ Psa_146_04 / returneth /^to his earth; in that very day his thoughts perish. 

returneth ^ Pro_26_11 / returneth /^to his folly. 

returneth ^ Pro_26_11 / returneth /^to his vomit, [so] a fool returneth to his folly. 

returning ^ Isa_30_15 / returning /^and rest shall ye be saved; in quietness and in confidence shall be your 
strength: and ye would not. 

returning ^ Act_08_28 / returning /^and sitting in his chariot read Esaias the prophet. 

returning ^ Heb_07_01 / returning /^from the slaughter of the kings, and blessed him; 

returning ^ Luk_07_10 / returning /^to the house, found the servant whole that had been sick. 

turn ^ Job_05_01 / turn /^ 

turn ^ Jam_03_03 / turn /^about their whole body. 

turn ^ Mat_07_06 / turn /^again and rend you. 

turn ^ 1Ki_13_09 / turn /^again by the same way that thou camest. 

Turn ^ Psa_126_04 / Turn /^again our captivity, O LORD, as the streams in the south. 

turn ^ Psa_18_37 / turn /^again till they were consumed. 

turn ^ Psa_85_08 / turn /^again to folly. 

turn ^ 1Ki_13_17 / turn /^again to go by the way that thou camest. 

turn ^ Lam_03_40 / turn /^again to the LORD. 

turn ^ Jud_11_08 / turn /^again to thee now, that thou mayest go with us, and fight against the children of 
Ammon, and be our head over all the inhabitants of Gilead. 

turn ^ 1Ki_08_33 / turn /^again to thee, and confess thy name, and pray, and make supplication unto thee 
in this house: 

turn ^ Luk_17_04 / turn /^again to thee, saying, I repent; thou shalt forgive him. 

turn ^ Jer_31_21 / turn /^again to these thy cities. 

turn ^ Job_34_15 / turn /^again unto dust. 

turn ^ 2Ki_01_06 / turn /^again unto the king that sent you, and say unto him, Thus saith the LORD, [Is it] 
not because [there is] not a God in Israel, [that] thou sendest to inquire of Baalzebub the god of Ekron? 
therefore thou shalt not come down from that bed on which thou art gone up, but shalt surely die. 

turn ^ 2Ch_30_06 / turn /^again unto the LORD God of Abraham, Isaac, and Israel, and he will return to 
the remnant of you, that are escaped out of the hand of the kings of Assyria. 

turn ^ 2Ch_30_09 / turn /^again unto the LORD, your brethren and your children [shall find] compassion 



before them that lead them captive, so that they shall come again into this land: for the LORD your God 
[is] gracious and merciful, and will not turn away [his] face from you, if ye return unto him. 

turn ^ 1Ki_12_27 / turn /^again unto their lord, [even] unto Rehoboam king of Judah, and they shall kill 
me, and go again to Rehoboam king of Judah. 

turn ^ 1Sa_15_30 / turn /^again with me, that I may worship the LORD thy God. 

turn ^ 1Sa_15_25 / turn /^again with me, that I may worship the LORD. 

turn ^ Lev_13_16 / turn /^again, and be changed unto white, he shall come unto the priest; 

Turn ^ 2Ki_20_05 / Turn /^again, and tell Hezekiah the captain of my people, Thus saith the LORD, the 
God of David thy father, I have heard thy prayer, I have seen thy tears: behold, I will heal thee: on the 
third day thou shalt go up unto the house of the LORD. 

turn ^ Mic_07_19 / turn /^again, he will have compassion upon us; he will subdue our iniquities; and thou 
wilt cast all their sins into the depths of the sea. 

Turn ^ Rut_01_12 / Turn /^again, my daughters, go [your way]; for I am too old to have an husband. If I 
should say, I have hope, [if] I should have an husband also to night, and should also bear sons; 

Turn ^ Rut_01_11 / Turn /^again, my daughters: why will ye go with me? [are] there yet [any more] sons in 
my womb, that they may be your husbands? 

turn ^ Jer_31_21 / turn /^again, O virgin of Israel, turn again to these thy cities. 

turn ^ Zec_10_09 / turn /^again. 

turn ^ Eze_07_22 / turn /^also from them, and they shall pollute my secret [place]: for the robbers shall 
enter into it, and defile it. 

turn ^ Jos_24_20 / turn /^and do you hurt, and consume you, after that he hath done you good. 

turn ^ Exo_14_02 / turn /^and encamp before Pihahiroth, between Migdol and the sea, over against 
Baalzephon: before it shall ye encamp by the sea. 

turn ^ 2Ch_06_37 / turn /^and pray unto thee in the land of their captivity, saying, We have sinned, we 
have done amiss, and have dealt wickedly; 

turn ^ Jon_03_09 / turn /^and repent, and turn away from his fierce anger, that we perish not? 

Turn ^ 1Sa_22_17 / Turn /^and slay the priests of the LORD; because their hand also [is] with David, and 
because they knew when he fled, and did not show it to me. But the servants of the king would not put forth
their hand to fall upon the priests of the LORD. 

turn ^ Isa_22_18 / turn /^and toss thee [like] a ball into a large country: there shalt thou die, and there the 
chariots of thy glory [shall be] the shame of thy lord's house. 

turn ^ 2Sa_02_21 / turn /^aside from following of him. 

turn ^ Deu_31_29 / turn /^aside from the way which I have commanded you; and evil will befall you in the 
latter days; because ye will do evil in the sight of the LORD, to provoke him to anger through the work of 
your hands. 



turn ^ Jud_19_12 / turn /^aside hither into the city of a stranger, that [is] not of the children of Israel; we 
will pass over to Gibeah. 

turn ^ Isa_30_11 / turn /^aside out of the path, cause the Holy One of Israel to cease from before us. 

turn ^ Deu_11_28 / turn /^aside out of the way which I command you this day, to go after other gods, which
ye have not known. 

turn ^ Isa_29_21 / turn /^aside the just for a thing of nought. 

turn ^ Isa_10_02 / turn /^aside the needy from judgment, and to take away the right from the poor of my 
people, that widows may be their prey, and [that] they may rob the fatherless! 

turn ^ Amo_05_12 / turn /^aside the poor in the gate [from their right]. 

turn ^ Lam_03_35 / turn /^aside the right of a man before the face of the most High, 

turn ^ Mal_03_05 / turn /^aside the stranger [from his right], and fear not me, saith the LORD of hosts. 

turn ^ Amo_02_07 / turn /^aside the way of the meek: and a man and his father will go in unto the [same] 
maid, to profane my holy name: 

turn ^ Psa_40_04 / turn /^aside to lies. 

turn ^ Deu_05_32 / turn /^aside to the right hand or to the left. 

turn ^ Psa_125_05 / turn /^aside unto their crooked ways, the LORD shall lead them forth with the 
workers of iniquity: [but] peace [shall be] upon Israel. 

turn ^ Exo_03_03 / turn /^aside, and see this great sight, why the bush is not burnt. 

turn ^ Deu_11_16 / turn /^aside, and serve other gods, and worship them; 

turn ^ Rut_04_01 / turn /^aside, sit down here. And he turned aside, and sat down. 

Turn ^ 2Sa_18_30 / Turn /^aside, [and] stand here. And he turned aside, and stood still. 

turn ^ 2Sa_02_23 / turn /^aside: wherefore Abner with the hinder end of the spear smote him under the 
fifth [rib], that the spear came out behind him; and he fell down there, and died in the same place: and it 
came to pass, [that] as many as came to the place where Asahel fell down and died stood still. 

turn ^ Psa_101_03 / turn /^aside; [it] shall not cleave to me. 

turn ^ Num_32_15 / turn /^away from after him, he will yet again leave them in the wilderness; and ye 
shall destroy all this people. 

turn ^ 2Ch_25_27 / turn /^away from following the LORD they made a conspiracy against him in 
Jerusalem; and he fled to Lachish: but they sent to Lachish after him, and slew him there. 

turn ^ Heb_12_25 / turn /^away from him that [speaketh] from heaven: 

turn ^ Jon_03_09 / turn /^away from his fierce anger, that we perish not? 

turn ^ Jer_03_19 / turn /^away from me. 



turn ^ Gen_27_45 / turn /^away from thee, and he forget [that] which thou hast done to him: then I will 
send, and fetch thee from thence: why should I be deprived also of you both in one day? 

turn ^ Deu_23_14 / turn /^away from thee. 

turn ^ 1Ch_14_14 / turn /^away from them, and come upon them over against the mulberry trees. 

turn ^ Jer_32_40 / turn /^away from them, to do them good; but I will put my fear in their hearts, that they
shall not depart from me. 

turn ^ 2Ch_29_10 / turn /^away from us. 

turn ^ 2Ch_30_08 / turn /^away from you. 

turn ^ Pro_24_18 / turn /^away his wrath from him. 

turn ^ Psa_106_23 / turn /^away his wrath, lest he should destroy [them]. 

Turn ^ Psa_119_37 / Turn /^away mine eyes from beholding vanity; [and] quicken thou me in thy way. 

Turn ^ Psa_119_39 / Turn /^away my reproach which I fear: for thy judgments [are] good. 

turn ^ Act_13_08 / turn /^away the deputy from the faith. 

turn ^ 2Ki_18_24 / turn /^away the face of one captain of the least of my master's servants, and put thy 
trust on Egypt for chariots and for horsemen? 

turn ^ Isa_36_09 / turn /^away the face of one captain of the least of my master's servants, and put thy 
trust on Egypt for chariots and for horsemen? 

turn ^ Zep_02_07 / turn /^away their captivity. 

Turn ^ Son_06_05 / Turn /^away thine eyes from me, for they have overcome me: thy hair [is] as a flock of 
goats that appear from Gilead. 

turn ^ Jos_22_16 / turn /^away this day from following the LORD, in that ye have builded you an altar, 
that ye might rebel this day against the LORD? 

turn ^ Jos_22_18 / turn /^away this day from following the LORD? and it will be, [seeing] ye rebel to day 
against the LORD, that to morrow he will be wroth with the whole congregation of Israel. 

turn ^ Lam_02_14 / turn /^away thy captivity; but have seen for thee false burdens and causes of 
banishment. 

turn ^ Isa_58_13 / turn /^away thy foot from the sabbath, [from] doing thy pleasure on my holy day; and 
call the sabbath a delight, the holy of the LORD, honourable; and shalt honour him, not doing thine own 
ways, nor finding thine own pleasure, nor speaking [thine own] words: 

turn ^ Deu_07_04 / turn /^away thy son from following me, that they may serve other gods: so will the 
anger of the LORD be kindled against you, and destroy thee suddenly. 

turn ^ Jer_18_20 / turn /^away thy wrath from them. 

turn ^ Rom_11_26 / turn /^away ungodliness from Jacob: 



turn ^ Pro_29_08 / turn /^away wrath. 

turn ^ Jer_29_14 / turn /^away your captivity, and I will gather you from all the nations, and from all the 
places whither I have driven you, saith the LORD; and I will bring you again into the place whence I 
caused you to be carried away captive. 

turn ^ Eze_14_06 / turn /^away your faces from all your abominations. 

turn ^ 1Ki_11_02 / turn /^away your heart after their gods: Solomon clave unto these in love. 

turn ^ 2Ch_30_09 / turn /^away [his] face from you, if ye return unto him. 

turn ^ Amo_02_01 / turn /^away [the punishment] thereof; because he burned the bones of the king of 
Edom into lime: 

turn ^ Amo_01_11 / turn /^away [the punishment] thereof; because he did pursue his brother with the 
sword, and did cast off all pity, and his anger did tear perpetually, and he kept his wrath for ever: 

turn ^ Amo_01_06 / turn /^away [the punishment] thereof; because they carried away captive the whole 
captivity, to deliver [them] up to Edom: 

turn ^ Amo_01_09 / turn /^away [the punishment] thereof; because they delivered up the whole captivity to
Edom, and remembered not the brotherly covenant: 

turn ^ Amo_02_04 / turn /^away [the punishment] thereof; because they have despised the law of the 
LORD, and have not kept his commandments, and their lies caused them to err, after the which their 
fathers have walked: 

turn ^ Amo_01_13 / turn /^away [the punishment] thereof; because they have ripped up the women with 
child of Gilead, that they might enlarge their border: 

turn ^ Amo_01_03 / turn /^away [the punishment] thereof; because they have threshed Gilead with 
threshing instruments of iron: 

turn ^ Amo_02_06 / turn /^away [the punishment] thereof; because they sold the righteous for silver, and 
the poor for a pair of shoes; 

turn ^ 2Ti_04_04 / turn /^away [their] ears from the truth, and shall be turned unto fables. 

turn ^ 2Ch_07_19 / turn /^away, and forsake my statutes and my commandments, which I have set before 
you, and shall go and serve other gods, and worship them; 

turn ^ Jer_08_04 / turn /^away, and not return? 

turn ^ Deu_30_17 / turn /^away, so that thou wilt not hear, but shalt be drawn away, and worship other 
gods, and serve them; 

turn ^ 2Ti_03_05 / turn /^away. 

turn ^ Gen_27_44 / turn /^away; 

turn ^ Mar_13_16 / turn /^back again for to take up his garment. 

turn ^ 2Sa_19_37 / turn /^back again, that I may die in mine own city, [and be buried] by the grave of my 
father and of my mother. But behold thy servant Chimham; let him go over with my lord the king; and do 



to him what shall seem good unto thee. 

turn ^ Deu_23_13 / turn /^back and cover that which cometh from thee: 

turn ^ Jer_04_28 / turn /^back from it. 

turn ^ Psa_44_10 / turn /^back from the enemy: and they which hate us spoil for themselves. 

turn ^ Jer_21_04 / turn /^back the weapons of war that [are] in your hands, wherewith ye fight against the 
king of Babylon, and [against] the Chaldeans, which besiege you without the walls, and I will assemble 
them into the midst of this city. 

turn ^ Jer_06_09 / turn /^back thine hand as a grapegatherer into the baskets. 

turn ^ Jer_49_08 / turn /^back, dwell deep, O inhabitants of Dedan; for I will bring the calamity of Esau 
upon him, the time [that] I will visit him. 

turn ^ Psa_56_09 / turn /^back: this I know; for God [is] for me. 

turn ^ Num_22_26 / turn /^either to the right hand or to the left. 

turn ^ Jer_26_03 / turn /^every man from his evil way, that I may repent me of the evil, which I purpose to 
do unto them because of the evil of their doings. 

turn ^ Jon_03_08 / turn /^every one from his evil way, and from the violence that [is] in their hands. 

turn ^ Jer_50_16 / turn /^every one to his people, and they shall flee every one to his own land. 

turn ^ Eze_18_21 / turn /^from all his sins that he hath committed, and keep all my statutes, and do that 
which is lawful and right, he shall surely live, he shall not die. 

turn ^ 1Ki_09_06 / turn /^from following me, ye or your children, and will not keep my commandments 
[and] my statutes which I have set before you, but go and serve other gods, and worship them: 

turn ^ Jos_22_23 / turn /^from following the LORD, or if to offer thereon burnt offering or meat offering, 
or if to offer peace offerings thereon, let the LORD himself require [it]; 

Turn ^ Job_14_06 / Turn /^from him, that he may rest, till he shall accomplish, as an hireling, his day. 

turn ^ Eze_03_20 / turn /^from his righteousness, and commit iniquity, and I lay a stumblingblock before 
him, he shall die: because thou hast not given him warning, he shall die in his sin, and his righteousness 
which he hath done shall not be remembered; but his blood will I require at thine hand. 

turn ^ Eze_33_14 / turn /^from his sin, and do that which is lawful and right; 

turn ^ Eze_33_11 / turn /^from his way and live: turn ye, turn ye from your evil ways; for why will ye die, 
O house of Israel? 

turn ^ Eze_33_09 / turn /^from his way, he shall die in his iniquity; but thou hast delivered thy soul. 

turn ^ Eze_33_19 / turn /^from his wickedness, and do that which is lawful and right, he shall live thereby. 

turn ^ Pro_04_15 / turn /^from it, and pass away. 

turn ^ Eze_33_09 / turn /^from it; if he do not turn from his way, he shall die in his iniquity; but thou hast 



delivered thy soul. 

turn ^ Psa_132_11 / turn /^from it; Of the fruit of thy body will I set upon thy throne. 

turn ^ Jer_02_35 / turn /^from me. Behold, I will plead with thee, because thou sayest, I have not sinned. 

turn ^ Dan_09_13 / turn /^from our iniquities, and understand thy truth. 

turn ^ Deu_13_17 / turn /^from the fierceness of his anger, and show thee mercy, and have compassion 
upon thee, and multiply thee, as he hath sworn unto thy fathers; 

turn ^ 2Pe_02_21 / turn /^from the holy commandment delivered unto them. 

turn ^ Num_34_04 / turn /^from the south to the ascent of Akrabbim, and pass on to Zin: and the going 
forth thereof shall be from the south to Kadeshbarnea, and shall go on to Hazaraddar, and pass on to 
Azmon: 

turn ^ Tit_01_14 / turn /^from the truth. 

turn ^ Jer_18_08 / turn /^from their evil, I will repent of the evil that I thought to do unto them. 

turn ^ 1Ki_08_35 / turn /^from their sin, when thou afflictest them: 

turn ^ 2Ch_06_26 / turn /^from their sin, when thou dost afflict them; 

turn ^ 2Ch_07_14 / turn /^from their wicked ways; then will I hear from heaven, and will forgive their sin, 
and will heal their land. 

turn ^ Jer_44_05 / turn /^from their wickedness, to burn no incense unto other gods. 

turn ^ Act_14_15 / turn /^from these vanities unto the living God, which made heaven, and earth, and the 
sea, and all things that are therein: 

Turn ^ Exo_32_12 / Turn /^from thy fierce wrath, and repent of this evil against thy people. 

turn ^ Isa_59_20 / turn /^from transgression in Jacob, saith the LORD. 

turn ^ Jer_02_24 / turn /^her away? all they that seek her will not weary themselves; in her month they 
shall find her. 

turn ^ Num_22_23 / turn /^her into the way. 

turn ^ Job_23_13 / turn /^him? and [what] his soul desireth, even [that] he doeth. 

turn ^ 2Ch_35_22 / turn /^his face from him, but disguised himself, that he might fight with him, and 
hearkened not unto the words of Necho from the mouth of God, and came to fight in the valley of Megiddo. 

turn ^ Dan_11_19 / turn /^his face toward the fort of his own land: but he shall stumble and fall, and not be
found. 

turn ^ Dan_11_18 / turn /^his face unto the isles, and shall take many: but a prince for his own behalf shall 
cause the reproach offered by him to cease; without his own reproach he shall cause [it] to turn upon him. 

turn ^ Pro_09_16 / turn /^in hither: and [as for] him that wanteth understanding, she saith to him, 



turn ^ Pro_09_04 / turn /^in hither: [as for] him that wanteth understanding, she saith to him, 

turn ^ Jud_19_11 / turn /^in into this city of the Jebusites, and lodge in it. 

turn ^ Deu_16_07 / turn /^in the morning, and go unto thy tents. 

turn ^ 2Ki_04_10 / turn /^in thither. 

turn ^ Jud_04_18 / turn /^in to me; fear not. And when he had turned in unto her into the tent, she covered
him with a mantle. 

turn ^ Gen_19_02 / turn /^in, I pray you, into your servant's house, and tarry all night, and wash your feet,
and ye shall rise up early, and go on your ways. And they said, Nay; but we will abide in the street all night. 

Turn ^ Jud_04_18 / Turn /^in, my lord, turn in to me; fear not. And when he had turned in unto her into 
the tent, she covered him with a mantle. 

turn ^ Jud_20_08 / turn /^into his house. 

turn ^ Num_21_22 / turn /^into the fields, or into the vineyards; we will not drink [of] the waters of the 
well: [but] we will go along by the king's [high] way, until we be past thy borders. 

turn ^ Isa_14_27 / turn /^it back? 

turn ^ Jer_13_16 / turn /^it into the shadow of death, [and] make [it] gross darkness. 

turn ^ Deu_14_25 / turn /^it] into money, and bind up the money in thine hand, and shalt go unto the place 
which the LORD thy God shall choose: 

turn ^ Amo_05_07 / turn /^judgment to wormwood, and leave off righteousness in the earth, 

turn ^ Mal_02_06 / turn /^many away from iniquity. 

turn ^ Dan_12_03 / turn /^many to righteousness as the stars for ever and ever. 

turn ^ Amo_01_08 / turn /^mine hand against Ekron: and the remnant of the Philistines shall perish, saith 
the Lord GOD. 

turn ^ Zec_13_07 / turn /^mine hand upon the little ones. 

turn ^ Son_02_17 / turn /^my beloved, and be thou like a roe or a young hart upon the mountains of 
Bether. 

turn ^ Psa_04_02 / turn /^my glory into shame? [how long] will ye love vanity, [and] seek after leasing? 
Selah. 

turn ^ Isa_01_25 / turn /^my hand upon thee, and purely purge away thy dross, and take away all thy tin: 

turn ^ Psa_104_09 / turn /^not again to cover the earth. 

turn ^ 1Sa_12_20 / turn /^not aside from following the LORD, but serve the LORD with all your heart; 

turn ^ Deu_17_20 / turn /^not aside from the commandment, [to] the right hand, or [to] the left: to the end 
that he may prolong [his] days in his kingdom, he, and his children, in the midst of Israel. 



turn ^ Jos_23_06 / turn /^not aside therefrom [to] the right hand or [to] the left; 

turn ^ Psa_132_10 / turn /^not away the face of thine anointed. 

turn ^ 2Ch_06_42 / turn /^not away the face of thine anointed: remember the mercies of David thy servant.

turn ^ Pro_25_10 / turn /^not away. 

turn ^ Deu_17_17 / turn /^not away: neither shall he greatly multiply to himself silver and gold. 

turn ^ Eze_03_19 / turn /^not from his wickedness, nor from his wicked way, he shall die in his iniquity; 
but thou hast delivered thy soul. 

turn ^ Jos_01_07 / turn /^not from it [to] the right hand or [to] the left, that thou mayest prosper 
whithersoever thou goest. 

turn ^ Mat_05_42 / turn /^not thou away. 

Turn ^ Pro_04_27 / Turn /^not to the right hand nor to the left: remove thy foot from evil. 

turn ^ Psa_07_12 / turn /^not, he will whet his sword; he hath bent his bow, and made it ready. 

Turn ^ Jer_03_14 / Turn /^O backsliding children, saith the LORD; for I am married unto you: and I will 
take you one of a city, and two of a family, and I will bring you to Zion: 

turn ^ Est_02_15 / turn /^of Esther, the daughter of Abihail the uncle of Mordecai, who had taken her for 
his daughter, was come to go in unto the king, she required nothing but what Hegai the king's chamberlain,
the keeper of the women, appointed. And Esther obtained favour in the sight of all them that looked upon 
her. 

turn ^ Isa_28_06 / turn /^the battle to the gate. 

turn ^ 2Sa_15_31 / turn /^the counsel of Ahithophel into foolishness. 

turn ^ Mal_04_06 / turn /^the heart of the fathers to the children, and the heart of the children to their 
fathers, lest I come and smite the earth with a curse. 

turn ^ Luk_01_17 / turn /^the hearts of the fathers to the children, and the disobedient to the wisdom of the
just; to make ready a people prepared for the Lord. 

turn ^ 1Ch_12_23 / turn /^the kingdom of Saul to him, according to the word of the LORD. 

turn ^ Job_24_04 / turn /^the needy out of the way: the poor of the earth hide themselves together. 

turn ^ Isa_19_06 / turn /^the rivers far away; [and] the brooks of defence shall be emptied and dried up: 
the reeds and flags shall wither. 

Turn ^ 2Sa_02_22 / Turn /^thee aside from following me: wherefore should I smite thee to the ground? how
then should I hold up my face to Joab thy brother? 

Turn ^ 2Sa_02_21 / Turn /^thee aside to thy right hand or to thy left, and lay thee hold on one of the young 
men, and take thee his armour. But Asahel would not turn aside from following of him. 

turn ^ 2Ki_19_28 / turn /^thee back by the way by which thou camest. 



turn ^ Isa_37_29 / turn /^thee back by the way by which thou camest. 

turn ^ Eze_39_02 / turn /^thee back, and leave but the sixth part of thee, and will cause thee to come up 
from the north parts, and will bring thee upon the mountains of Israel: 

turn ^ Eze_38_04 / turn /^thee back, and put hooks into thy jaws, and I will bring thee forth, and all thine 
army, horses and horsemen, all of them clothed with all sorts [of armour, even] a great company [with] 
bucklers and shields, all of them handling swords: 

turn ^ 2Ki_09_19 / turn /^thee behind me. 

turn ^ 2Ki_09_18 / turn /^thee behind me. And the watchman told, saying, The messenger came to them, 
but he cometh not again. 

turn ^ 1Ki_17_03 / turn /^thee eastward, and hide thyself by the brook Cherith, that [is] before Jordan. 

turn ^ Eze_04_08 / turn /^thee from one side to another, till thou hast ended the days of thy siege. 

Turn ^ Psa_25_16 / Turn /^thee unto me, and have mercy upon me; for I [am] desolate and afflicted. 

turn ^ Eze_08_15 / turn /^thee yet again, [and] thou shalt see greater abominations than these. 

Turn ^ Eze_08_13 / Turn /^thee yet again, [and] thou shalt see greater abominations that they do. 

turn ^ Eze_08_06 / turn /^thee yet again, [and] thou shalt see greater abominations. 

turn ^ 1Sa_14_07 / turn /^thee; behold, I [am] with thee according to thy heart. 

turn ^ Psa_21_12 / turn /^their back, [when] thou shalt make ready [thine arrows] upon thy strings against 
the face of them. 

turn ^ Exo_23_27 / turn /^their backs unto thee. 

turn ^ Jer_31_13 / turn /^their mourning into joy, and will comfort them, and make them rejoice from 
their sorrow. 

turn ^ Neh_04_04 / turn /^their reproach upon their own head, and give them for a prey in the land of 
captivity: 

turn ^ Rev_11_06 / turn /^them to blood, and to smite the earth with all plagues, as often as they will. 

turn ^ Neh_09_26 / turn /^them to thee, and they wrought great provocations. 

turn ^ Act_26_18 / turn /^them] from darkness to light, and [from] the power of Satan unto God, that they 
may receive forgiveness of sins, and inheritance among them which are sanctified by faith that is in me. 

turn ^ Eze_38_12 / turn /^thine hand upon the desolate places [that are now] inhabited, and upon the 
people [that are] gathered out of the nations, which have gotten cattle and goods, that dwell in the midst of 
the land. 

Turn ^ 1Ki_22_34 / Turn /^thine hand, and carry me out of the host; for I am wounded. 

Turn ^ 2Ch_18_33 / Turn /^thine hand, that thou mayest carry me out of the host; for I am wounded. 



turn ^ Jos_22_29 / turn /^this day from following the LORD, to build an altar for burnt offerings, for meat 
offerings, or for sacrifices, beside the altar of the LORD our God that [is] before his tabernacle. 

turn ^ Jer_31_18 / turn /^thou me, and I shall be turned; for thou [art] the LORD my God. 

turn ^ Hos_12_06 / turn /^thou to thy God: keep mercy and judgment, and wait on thy God continually. 

Turn ^ Jer_03_07 / Turn /^thou unto me. But she returned not. And her treacherous sister Judah saw [it]. 

Turn ^ Lam_05_21 / Turn /^thou us unto thee, O LORD, and we shall be turned; renew our days as of old. 

Turn ^ 1Sa_22_18 / Turn /^thou, and fall upon the priests. And Doeg the Edomite turned, and he fell upon 
the priests, and slew on that day fourscore and five persons that did wear a linen ephod. 

turn ^ Deu_30_03 / turn /^thy captivity, and have compassion upon thee, and will return and gather thee 
from all the nations, whither the LORD thy God hath scattered thee. 

turn ^ Psa_60_01 / turn /^thyself to us again. 

turn ^ Ecc_03_20 / turn /^to dust again. 

turn ^ Act_26_20 / turn /^to God, and do works meet for repentance. 

turn ^ Isa_23_17 / turn /^to her hire, and shall commit fornication with all the kingdoms of the world upon 
the face of the earth. 

turn ^ Mat_05_39 / turn /^to him the other also. 

turn ^ 2Sa_14_24 / turn /^to his own house, and let him not see my face. So Absalom returned to his own 
house, and saw not the king's face. 

turn ^ Isa_13_14 / turn /^to his own people, and flee every one into his own land. 

turn ^ Php_01_19 / turn /^to my salvation through your prayer, and the supply of the Spirit of Jesus 
Christ, 

turn ^ Act_13_46 / turn /^to the Gentiles. 

turn ^ Isa_30_21 / turn /^to the left. 

turn ^ Luk_01_16 / turn /^to the Lord their God. 

turn ^ Deu_04_30 / turn /^to the LORD thy God, and shalt be obedient unto his voice; 

turn ^ 2Co_03_16 / turn /^to the Lord, the veil shall be taken away. 

turn ^ Hos_14_02 / turn /^to the LORD: say unto him, Take away all iniquity, and receive [us] graciously: 
so will we render the calves of our lips. 

turn ^ Zep_03_09 / turn /^to the people a pure language, that they may all call upon the name of the 
LORD, to serve him with one consent. 

turn ^ Num_20_17 / turn /^to the right hand nor to the left, until we have passed thy borders. 

turn ^ 2Sa_14_19 / turn /^to the right hand or to the left from ought that my lord the king hath spoken: for 



thy servant Joab, he bade me, and he put all these words in the mouth of thine handmaid: 

turn ^ Isa_30_21 / turn /^to the right hand, and when ye turn to the left. 

turn ^ Gen_24_49 / turn /^to the right hand, or to the left. 

turn ^ Luk_10_06 / turn /^to you again. 

turn ^ Luk_21_13 / turn /^to you for a testimony. 

turn ^ Psa_69_16 / turn /^unto me according to the multitude of thy tender mercies. 

turn ^ Psa_86_16 / turn /^unto me, and have mercy upon me; give thy strength unto thy servant, and save 
the son of thine handmaid. 

turn ^ Neh_01_09 / turn /^unto me, and keep my commandments, and do them; though there were of you 
cast out unto the uttermost part of the heaven, [yet] will I gather them from thence, and will bring them 
unto the place that I have chosen to set my name there. 

turn ^ Psa_119_79 / turn /^unto me, and those that have known thy testimonies. 

turn ^ Deu_31_20 / turn /^unto other gods, and serve them, and provoke me, and break my covenant. 

turn ^ 2Ch_15_04 / turn /^unto the LORD God of Israel, and sought him, he was found of them. 

turn ^ Deu_30_10 / turn /^unto the LORD thy God with all thine heart, and with all thy soul. 

turn ^ Joe_02_13 / turn /^unto the LORD your God: for he [is] gracious and merciful, slow to anger, and of
great kindness, and repenteth him of the evil. 

turn ^ Psa_22_27 / turn /^unto the LORD: and all the kindreds of the nations shall worship before thee. 

turn ^ Deu_02_27 / turn /^unto the right hand nor to the left. 

turn ^ Hos_05_04 / turn /^unto their God: for the spirit of whoredoms [is] in the midst of them, and they 
have not known the LORD. 

turn ^ Eze_36_09 / turn /^unto you, and ye shall be tilled and sown: 

turn ^ Zec_01_03 / turn /^unto you, saith the LORD of hosts. 

turn ^ Dan_11_18 / turn /^upon him. 

Turn ^ Psa_80_07 / Turn /^us again, O God of hosts, and cause thy face to shine; and we shall be saved. 

Turn ^ Psa_80_03 / Turn /^us again, O God, and cause thy face to shine; and we shall be saved. 

Turn ^ Psa_80_19 / Turn /^us again, O LORD God of hosts, cause thy face to shine; and we shall be saved. 

Turn ^ Psa_85_04 / Turn /^us, O God of our salvation, and cause thine anger toward us to cease. 

turn ^ Est_02_12 / turn /^was come to go in to king Ahasuerus, after that she had been twelve months, 
according to the manner of the women, [for so were the days of their purifications accomplished, [to wit], 
six months with oil of myrrh, and six months with sweet odours, and with [other] things for the purifying of
the women;] 



Turn ^ Jer_25_05 / Turn /^ye again now every one from his evil way, and from the evil of your doings, and 
dwell in the land that the LORD hath given unto you and to your fathers for ever and ever: 

turn ^ Gal_04_09 / turn /^ye again to the weak and beggarly elements, whereunto ye desire again to be in 
bondage? 

Turn ^ 2Ki_17_13 / Turn /^ye from your evil ways, and keep my commandments [and] my statutes, 
according to all the law which I commanded your fathers, and which I sent to you by my servants the 
prophets. 

turn ^ Eze_33_11 / turn /^ye from your evil ways; for why will ye die, O house of Israel? 

turn ^ 1Sa_12_21 / turn /^ye not aside: for [then should ye go] after vain [things], which cannot profit nor 
deliver; for they [are] vain. 

Turn ^ Lev_19_04 / Turn /^ye not unto idols, nor make to yourselves molten gods: I [am] the LORD your 
God. 

Turn ^ Zec_01_04 / Turn /^ye now from your evil ways, and [from] your evil doings: but they did not hear, 
nor hearken unto me, saith the LORD. 

Turn ^ Zec_01_03 / Turn /^ye unto me, saith the LORD of hosts, and I will turn unto you, saith the LORD 
of hosts. 

Turn ^ Isa_31_06 / Turn /^ye unto [him from] whom the children of Israel have deeply revolted. 

turn ^ Joe_02_12 / turn /^ye [even] to me with all your heart, and with fasting, and with weeping, and with 
mourning: 

turn ^ Eze_33_11 / turn /^ye, turn ye from your evil ways; for why will ye die, O house of Israel? 

Turn ^ Pro_01_23 / Turn /^you at my reproof: behold, I will pour out my spirit unto you, I will make 
known my words unto you. 

turn ^ Deu_02_03 / turn /^you northward. 

Turn ^ Zec_09_12 / Turn /^you to the strong hold, ye prisoners of hope: even to day do I declare [that] I 
will render double unto thee; 

turn ^ Num_14_25 / turn /^you, and get you into the wilderness by the way of the Red sea. 

turn ^ Deu_01_40 / turn /^you, and take your journey into the wilderness by the way of the Red sea. 

Turn ^ Deu_01_07 / Turn /^you, and take your journey, and go to the mount of the Amorites, and unto all 
[the places] nigh thereunto, in the plain, in the hills, and in the vale, and in the south, and by the sea side, to 
the land of the Canaanites, and unto Lebanon, unto the great river, the river Euphrates. 

turn ^ Amo_08_10 / turn /^your feasts into mourning, and all your songs into lamentation; and I will bring 
up sackcloth upon all loins, and baldness upon every head; and I will make it as the mourning of an only 
[son], and the end thereof as a bitter day. 

turn ^ Eze_18_30 / turn /^yourselves] from all your transgressions; so iniquity shall not be your ruin. 

turn ^ Eze_14_06 / turn /^yourselves] from your idols; and turn away your faces from all your 



abominations. 

turn ^ Eze_18_32 / turn /^yourselves], and live ye. 

turn ^ Deu_13_05 / turn /^you] away from the LORD your God, which brought you out of the land of 
Egypt, and redeemed you out of the house of bondage, to thrust thee out of the way which the LORD thy 
God commanded thee to walk in. So shalt thou put the evil away from the midst of thee. 

turned ^ Hos_07_08 / turned /^ 

turned ^ Exo_10_19 / turned /^a mighty strong west wind, which took away the locusts, and cast them into 
the Red sea; there remained not one locust in all the coasts of Egypt. 

turned ^ Mar_08_33 / turned /^about and looked on his disciples, he rebuked Peter, saying, Get thee 
behind me, Satan: for thou savourest not the things that be of God, but the things that be of men. 

turned ^ 1Sa_15_27 / turned /^about to go away, he laid hold upon the skirt of his mantle, and it rent. 

turned ^ Eze_42_19 / turned /^about to the west side, [and] measured five hundred reeds with the 
measuring reed. 

turned ^ Isa_28_27 / turned /^about upon the cummin; but the fitches are beaten out with a staff, and the 
cummin with a rod. 

turned ^ Jam_03_04 / turned /^about with a very small helm, whithersoever the governor listeth. 

turned ^ 1Ki_02_15 / turned /^about, and is become my brother's: for it was his from the LORD. 

turned ^ 1Ki_02_28 / turned /^after Adonijah, though he turned not after Absalom. And Joab fled unto the
tabernacle of the LORD, and caught hold on the horns of the altar. 

turned ^ 1Sa_15_31 / turned /^again after Saul; and Saul worshipped the LORD. 

turned ^ Exo_04_07 / turned /^again as his [other] flesh. 

turned ^ 2Ki_05_26 / turned /^again from his chariot to meet thee? [Is it] a time to receive money, and to 
receive garments, and oliveyards, and vineyards, and sheep, and oxen, and menservants, and 
maidservants? 

turned ^ Jud_03_19 / turned /^again from the quarries that [were] by Gilgal, and said, I have a secret 
errand unto thee, O king: who said, Keep silence. And all that stood by him went out from him. 

turned ^ Exo_33_11 / turned /^again into the camp: but his servant Joshua, the son of Nun, a young man, 
departed not out of the tabernacle. 

turned ^ Psa_126_01 / turned /^again the captivity of Zion, we were like them that dream. 

turned ^ Num_33_07 / turned /^again unto Pihahiroth, which [is] before Baalzephon: and they pitched 
before Migdol. 

turned ^ Jud_20_48 / turned /^again upon the children of Benjamin, and smote them with the edge of the 
sword, as well the men of [every] city, as the beast, and all that came to hand: also they set on fire all the 
cities that they came to. 

turned ^ Jos_08_21 / turned /^again, and slew the men of Ai. 



turned ^ Jud_08_33 / turned /^again, and went a whoring after Baalim, and made Baalberith their god. 

turned ^ Jud_20_41 / turned /^again, the men of Benjamin were amazed: for they saw that evil was come 
upon them. 

turned ^ Job_19_19 / turned /^against me. 

turned ^ Exo_14_05 / turned /^against the people, and they said, Why have we done this, that we have let 
Israel go from serving us? 

turned ^ Deu_09_15 / turned /^and came down from the mount, and the mount burned with fire: and the 
two tables of the covenant [were] in my two hands. 

turned ^ Jer_34_11 / turned /^and caused the servants and the handmaids, whom they had let go free, to 
return, and brought them into subjection for servants and for handmaids. 

turned ^ Jud_18_21 / turned /^and departed, and put the little ones and the cattle and the carriage before 
them. 

turned ^ Jud_20_47 / turned /^and fled to the wilderness unto the rock Rimmon, and abode in the rock 
Rimmon four months. 

turned ^ Jud_20_45 / turned /^and fled toward the wilderness unto the rock of Rimmon: and they gleaned 
of them in the highways five thousand men; and pursued hard after them unto Gidom, and slew two 
thousand men of them. 

turned ^ Act_07_42 / turned /^and gave them up to worship the host of heaven; as it is written in the book 
of the prophets, O ye house of Israel, have ye offered to me slain beasts and sacrifices [by the space of] forty
years in the wilderness? 

turned ^ Jer_34_15 / turned /^and had done right in my sight, in proclaiming liberty every man to his 
neighbour; and ye had made a covenant before me in the house which is called by my name: 

turned ^ 1Sa_22_18 / turned /^and he fell upon the priests, and slew on that day fourscore and five persons 
that did wear a linen ephod. 

turned ^ Zec_05_01 / turned /^and lifted up mine eyes, and looked, and behold a flying roll. 

turned ^ Zec_06_01 / turned /^and lifted up mine eyes, and looked, and, behold, there came four chariots 
out from between two mountains; and the mountains [were] mountains of brass. 

turned ^ Luk_22_61 / turned /^and looked upon Peter. And Peter remembered the word of the Lord, how 
he had said unto him, Before the cock crow, thou shalt deny me thrice. 

turned ^ Deu_02_08 / turned /^and passed by the way of the wilderness of Moab. 

turned ^ Jer_34_16 / turned /^and polluted my name, and caused every man his servant, and every man his
handmaid, whom he had set at liberty at their pleasure, to return, and brought them into subjection, to be 
unto you for servants and for handmaids. 

turned ^ 2Ki_24_01 / turned /^and rebelled against him. 

turned ^ Luk_09_55 / turned /^and rebuked them, and said, Ye know not what manner of spirit ye are of. 



turned ^ Act_16_18 / turned /^and said to the spirit, I command thee in the name of Jesus Christ to come 
out of her. And he came out the same hour. 

turned ^ Mat_16_23 / turned /^and said unto Peter, Get thee behind me, Satan: thou art an offence unto 
me: for thou savourest not the things that be of God, but those that be of men. 

turned ^ Luk_14_25 / turned /^and said unto them, 

turned ^ Joh_01_38 / turned /^and saw them following, and saith unto them, What seek ye? They said unto 
him, Rabbi, [which is to say, being interpreted, Master,] where dwellest thou? 

turned ^ Deu_02_01 / turned /^and took our journey into the wilderness by the way of the Red sea, as the 
LORD spake unto me: and we compassed mount Seir many days. 

turned ^ 2Ki_05_12 / turned /^and went away in a rage. 

turned ^ 2Ch_09_12 / turned /^and went away to her own land, she and her servants. 

turned ^ Jud_18_26 / turned /^and went back unto his house. 

turned ^ Exo_32_15 / turned /^and went down from the mount, and the two tables of the testimony [were] 
in his hand: the tables [were] written on both their sides; on the one side and on the other [were] they 
written. 

turned ^ Exo_07_23 / turned /^and went into his house, neither did he set his heart to this also. 

turned ^ 1Ki_10_13 / turned /^and went to her own country, she and her servants. 

turned ^ Num_21_33 / turned /^and went up by the way of Bashan: and Og the king of Bashan went out 
against them, he, and all his people, to the battle at Edrei. 

turned ^ Deu_01_24 / turned /^and went up into the mountain, and came unto the valley of Eshcol, and 
searched it out. 

turned ^ Deu_03_01 / turned /^and went up the way to Bashan: and Og the king of Bashan came out 
against us, he and all his people, to battle at Edrei. 

turned ^ Zec_14_10 / turned /^as a plain from Geba to Rimmon south of Jerusalem: and it shall be lifted 
up, and inhabited in her place, from Benjamin's gate unto the place of the first gate, unto the corner gate, 
and [from] the tower of Hananeel unto the king's winepresses. 

turned ^ Job_38_14 / turned /^as clay [to] the seal; and they stand as a garment. 

turned ^ 1Sa_08_03 / turned /^aside after lucre, and took bribes, and perverted judgment. 

turned ^ 1Ti_05_15 / turned /^aside after Satan. 

turned ^ Mat_02_22 / turned /^aside into the parts of Galilee: 

turned ^ Psa_78_57 / turned /^aside like a deceitful bow. 

turned ^ Lam_03_11 / turned /^aside my ways, and pulled me in pieces: he hath made me desolate. 

turned ^ Deu_09_12 / turned /^aside out of the way which I commanded them; they have made them a 
molten image. 



turned ^ Num_22_23 / turned /^aside out of the way, and went into the field: and Balaam smote the ass, to 
turn her into the way. 

turned ^ Exo_32_08 / turned /^aside quickly out of the way which I commanded them: they have made 
them a molten calf, and have worshipped it, and have sacrificed thereunto, and said, These [be] thy gods, O 
Israel, which have brought thee up out of the land of Egypt. 

turned ^ Deu_09_16 / turned /^aside quickly out of the way which the LORD had commanded you. 

turned ^ Jud_19_15 / turned /^aside thither, to go in [and] to lodge in Gibeah: and when he went in, he sat 
him down in a street of the city: for [there was] no man that took them into his house to lodging. 

turned ^ 1Ki_22_32 / turned /^aside to fight against him: and Jehoshaphat cried out. 

turned ^ Jud_14_08 / turned /^aside to see the carcase of the lion: and, behold, [there was] a swarm of bees 
and honey in the carcase of the lion. 

turned ^ Exo_03_04 / turned /^aside to see, God called unto him out of the midst of the bush, and said, 
Moses, Moses. And he said, Here [am] I. 

turned ^ 1Ti_01_06 / turned /^aside unto vain jangling; 

turned ^ 1Ki_20_39 / turned /^aside, and brought a man unto me, and said, Keep this man: if by any means
he be missing, then shall thy life be for his life, or else thou shalt pay a talent of silver. 

turned ^ Rut_04_01 / turned /^aside, and sat down. 

turned ^ 2Sa_18_30 / turned /^aside, and stood still. 

turned ^ Job_06_18 / turned /^aside; they go to nothing, and perish. 

turned ^ Son_06_01 / turned /^aside? that we may seek him with thee. 

turned ^ Isa_50_05 / turned /^away back. 

turned ^ Jer_38_22 / turned /^away back. 

turned ^ Jer_46_05 / turned /^away back? and their mighty ones are beaten down, and are fled apace, and 
look not back: [for] fear [was] round about, saith the LORD. 

turned ^ Isa_59_14 / turned /^away backward, and justice standeth afar off: for truth is fallen in the street,
and equity cannot enter. 

turned ^ Hos_14_04 / turned /^away from him. 

turned ^ Num_20_21 / turned /^away from him. 

turned ^ Num_25_04 / turned /^away from Israel. 

turned ^ 2Ti_01_15 / turned /^away from me; of whom are Phygellus and Hermogenes. 

turned ^ Num_14_43 / turned /^away from the LORD, therefore the LORD will not be with you. 

turned ^ Dan_09_16 / turned /^away from thy city Jerusalem, thy holy mountain: because for our sins, and 



for the iniquities of our fathers, Jerusalem and thy people [are become] a reproach to all [that are] about 
us. 

turned ^ 1Ki_21_04 / turned /^away his face, and would eat no bread. 

turned ^ 1Ki_11_04 / turned /^away his heart after other gods: and his heart was not perfect with the 
LORD his God, as [was] the heart of David his father. 

turned ^ 1Ki_11_03 / turned /^away his heart. 

turned ^ Act_19_26 / turned /^away much people, saying that they be no gods, which are made with hands:

turned ^ Psa_66_20 / turned /^away my prayer, nor his mercy from me. 

turned ^ Nah_02_02 / turned /^away the excellency of Jacob, as the excellency of Israel: for the emptiers 
have emptied them out, and marred their vine branches. 

turned ^ 2Ch_29_06 / turned /^away their faces from the habitation of the LORD, and turned [their] 
backs. 

turned ^ Jer_05_25 / turned /^away these [things], and your sins have withholden good [things] from you. 

turned ^ Isa_12_01 / turned /^away, and thou comfortedst me. 

turned ^ Isa_05_25 / turned /^away, but his hand [is] stretched out still. 

turned ^ Isa_09_12 / turned /^away, but his hand [is] stretched out still. 

turned ^ Isa_09_17 / turned /^away, but his hand [is] stretched out still. 

turned ^ Isa_09_21 / turned /^away, but his hand [is] stretched out still. 

turned ^ Isa_10_04 / turned /^away, but his hand [is] stretched out still. 

turned ^ 2Ch_18_32 / turned /^back again from pursuing him. 

turned ^ Act_07_39 / turned /^back again into Egypt, 

turned ^ Luk_02_45 / turned /^back again to Jerusalem, seeking him. 

turned ^ Psa_35_04 / turned /^back and brought to confusion that devise my hurt. 

turned ^ Psa_78_41 / turned /^back and tempted God, and limited the Holy One of Israel. 

turned ^ Psa_70_03 / turned /^back for a reward of their shame that say, Aha, aha. 

turned ^ 1Sa_15_11 / turned /^back from following me, and hath not performed my commandments. And it
grieved Samuel; and he cried unto the LORD all night. 

turned ^ Job_34_27 / turned /^back from him, and would not consider any of his ways: 

turned ^ 1Ki_22_33 / turned /^back from pursuing him. 

turned ^ Zep_01_06 / turned /^back from the LORD; and [those] that have not sought the LORD, nor 



inquired for him. 

turned ^ Jer_04_08 / turned /^back from us. 

turned ^ Psa_78_09 / turned /^back in the day of battle. 

turned ^ Psa_129_05 / turned /^back that hate Zion. 

turned ^ Jer_11_10 / turned /^back to the iniquities of their forefathers, which refused to hear my words; 
and they went after other gods to serve them: the house of Israel and the house of Judah have broken my 
covenant which I made with their fathers. 

turned ^ 2Ki_01_05 / turned /^back unto him, he said unto them, Why are ye now turned back? 

turned ^ Jos_08_20 / turned /^back upon the pursuers. 

turned ^ Psa_78_57 / turned /^back, and dealt unfaithfully like their fathers: they were turned aside like a 
deceitful bow. 

turned ^ Neh_02_15 / turned /^back, and entered by the gate of the valley, and [so] returned. 

turned ^ 2Ki_02_24 / turned /^back, and looked on them, and cursed them in the name of the LORD. And 
there came forth two she bears out of the wood, and tare forty and two children of them. 

turned ^ 1Ch_21_20 / turned /^back, and saw the angel; and his four sons with him hid themselves. Now 
Ornan was threshing wheat. 

turned ^ 2Ki_15_20 / turned /^back, and stayed not there in the land. 

turned ^ Jos_11_10 / turned /^back, and took Hazor, and smote the king thereof with the sword: for Hazor 
beforetime was the head of all those kingdoms. 

turned ^ Luk_17_15 / turned /^back, and with a loud voice glorified God, 

turned ^ Psa_44_18 / turned /^back, neither have our steps declined from thy way; 

turned ^ Isa_42_17 / turned /^back, they shall be greatly ashamed, that trust in graven images, that say to 
the molten images, Ye [are] our gods. 

turned ^ Psa_09_03 / turned /^back, they shall fall and perish at thy presence. 

turned ^ Jer_46_21 / turned /^back, [and] are fled away together: they did not stand, because the day of 
their calamity was come upon them, [and] the time of their visitation. 

turned ^ 2Ki_01_05 / turned /^back? 

turned ^ Psa_70_02 / turned /^backward, and put to confusion, that desire my hurt. 

turned ^ Isa_53_06 / turned /^every one to his own way; and the LORD hath laid on him the iniquity of us 
all. 

turned ^ Gen_03_24 / turned /^every way, to keep the way of the tree of life. 

turned ^ Psa_30_11 / turned /^for me my mourning into dancing: thou hast put off my sackcloth, and 
girded me with gladness; 



turned ^ Jer_31_18 / turned /^for thou [art] the LORD my God. 

turned ^ 1Sa_17_30 / turned /^from him toward another, and spake after the same manner: and the people
answered him again after the former manner. 

turned ^ 2Ch_12_12 / turned /^from him, that he would not destroy [him] altogether: and also in Judah 
things went well. 

turned ^ Num_22_33 / turned /^from me these three times: unless she had turned from me, surely now also 
I had slain thee, and saved her alive. 

turned ^ Num_22_33 / turned /^from me, surely now also I had slain thee, and saved her alive. 

turned ^ Jos_19_12 / turned /^from Sarid eastward toward the sunrising unto the border of Chislothtabor, 
and then goeth out to Daberath, and goeth up to Japhia. 

turned ^ Jos_07_26 / turned /^from the fierceness of his anger. Wherefore the name of that place was 
called, The valley of Achor, unto this day. 

turned ^ 1Ki_11_09 / turned /^from the LORD God of Israel, which had appeared unto him twice, 

turned ^ Jon_03_10 / turned /^from their evil way; and God repented of the evil, that he had said that he 
would do unto them; and he did [it] not. 

turned ^ 2Ch_20_10 / turned /^from them, and destroyed them not; 

turned ^ Ezr_10_14 / turned /^from us. 

turned ^ 2Ki_16_18 / turned /^he from the house of the LORD for the king of Assyria. 

turned ^ Psa_78_38 / turned /^he his anger away, and did not stir up all his wrath. 

turned ^ Lam_03_03 / turned /^he turneth his hand [against me] all the day. 

turned ^ Joh_20_14 / turned /^herself back, and saw Jesus standing, and knew not that it was Jesus. 

turned ^ Joh_20_16 / turned /^herself, and saith unto him, Rabboni; which is to say, Master. 

turned ^ Mar_05_30 / turned /^him about in the press, and said, Who touched my clothes? 

turned ^ Luk_07_09 / turned /^him about, and said unto the people that followed him, I say unto you, I 
have not found so great faith, no, not in Israel. 

turned ^ Mat_09_22 / turned /^him about, and when he saw her, he said, Daughter, be of good comfort; thy
faith hath made thee whole. And the woman was made whole from that hour. 

turned ^ Isa_44_20 / turned /^him aside, that he cannot deliver his soul, nor say, [Is there] not a lie in my 
right hand? 

turned ^ Luk_10_23 / turned /^him unto [his] disciples, and said privately, Blessed [are] the eyes which see 
the things that ye see: 

turned ^ Gen_42_24 / turned /^himself about from them, and wept; and returned to them again, and 
communed with them, and took from them Simeon, and bound him before their eyes. 



turned ^ Exo_10_06 / turned /^himself, and went out from Pharaoh. 

turned ^ 2Ki_23_16 / turned /^himself, he spied the sepulchres that [were] there in the mount, and sent, 
and took the bones out of the sepulchres, and burned [them] upon the altar, and polluted it, according to 
the word of the LORD which the man of God proclaimed, who proclaimed these words. 

turned ^ 1Sa_14_47 / turned /^himself, he vexed [them]. 

turned ^ Rut_03_08 / turned /^himself: and, behold, a woman lay at his feet. 

turned ^ 1Sa_10_09 / turned /^his back to go from Samuel, God gave him another heart: and all those signs
came to pass that day. 

turned ^ 1Ki_08_14 / turned /^his face about, and blessed all the congregation of Israel: [and all the 
congregation of Israel stood;] 

turned ^ 2Ki_20_02 / turned /^his face to the wall, and prayed unto the LORD, saying, 

turned ^ Isa_38_02 / turned /^his face toward the wall, and prayed unto the LORD, 

turned ^ 2Ch_06_03 / turned /^his face, and blessed the whole congregation of Israel: and all the 
congregation of Israel stood. 

turned ^ 2Ki_09_23 / turned /^his hands, and fled, and said to Ahaziah, [There is] treachery, O Ahaziah. 

turned ^ 2Ki_23_34 / turned /^his name to Jehoiakim, and took Jehoahaz away: and he came to Egypt, and
died there. 

turned ^ 2Ch_36_04 / turned /^his name to Jehoiakim. And Necho took Jehoahaz his brother, and carried 
him to Egypt. 

turned ^ Jer_31_19 / turned /^I repented; and after that I was instructed, I smote upon [my] thigh: I was 
ashamed, yea, even confounded, because I did bear the reproach of my youth. 

turned ^ Rev_01_12 / turned /^I saw seven golden candlesticks; 

turned ^ Dan_10_08 / turned /^in me into corruption, and I retained no strength. 

turned ^ 2Ki_04_08 / turned /^in thither to eat bread. 

turned ^ Jud_18_03 / turned /^in thither, and said unto him, Who brought thee hither? and what makest 
thou in this [place]? and what hast thou here? 

turned ^ Gen_38_01 / turned /^in to a certain Adullamite, whose name [was] Hirah. 

turned ^ Jud_04_18 / turned /^in unto her into the tent, she covered him with a mantle. 

turned ^ Gen_19_03 / turned /^in unto him, and entered into his house; and he made them a feast, and did 
bake unleavened bread, and they did eat. 

turned ^ Isa_29_17 / turned /^into a fruitful field, and the fruitful field shall be esteemed as a forest? 

turned ^ 1Sa_10_06 / turned /^into another man. 



turned ^ Act_02_20 / turned /^into darkness, and the moon into blood, before that great and notable day of 
the Lord come: 

turned ^ Joe_02_31 / turned /^into darkness, and the moon into blood, before the great and the terrible day
of the LORD come. 

turned ^ Isa_21_04 / turned /^into fear unto me. 

turned ^ Psa_09_17 / turned /^into hell, [and] all the nations that forget God. 

turned ^ Job_41_22 / turned /^into joy before him. 

turned ^ Joh_16_20 / turned /^into joy. 

turned ^ 2Sa_19_02 / turned /^into mourning unto all the people: for the people heard say that day how the
king was grieved for his son. 

turned ^ Lam_05_15 / turned /^into mourning. 

turned ^ Jer_30_06 / turned /^into paleness? 

turned ^ Isa_34_09 / turned /^into pitch, and the dust thereof into brimstone, and the land thereof shall 
become burning pitch. 

turned ^ 2Ki_04_11 / turned /^into the chamber, and lay there. 

turned ^ Jer_02_21 / turned /^into the degenerate plant of a strange vine unto me? 

turned ^ Psa_32_04 / turned /^into the drought of summer. Selah. 

turned ^ Lev_13_17 / turned /^into white; then the priest shall pronounce [him] clean [that hath] the 
plague: he [is] clean. 

turned ^ Job_20_14 / turned /^it is] the gall of asps within him. 

turned ^ Amo_06_12 / turned /^judgment into gall, and the fruit of righteousness into hemlock: 

turned ^ Lam_01_13 / turned /^me back: he hath made me desolate [and] faint all the day. 

turned ^ Job_16_11 / turned /^me over into the hands of the wicked. 

turned ^ Psa_119_59 / turned /^my feet unto thy testimonies. 

turned ^ Psa_81_14 / turned /^my hand against their adversaries. 

turned ^ Num_25_11 / turned /^my wrath away from the children of Israel, while he was zealous for my 
sake among them, that I consumed not the children of Israel in my jealousy. 

turned ^ Deu_10_05 / turned /^myself and came down from the mount, and put the tables in the ark which 
I had made; and there they be, as the LORD commanded me. 

turned ^ Ecc_02_12 / turned /^myself to behold wisdom, and madness, and folly: for what [can] the man 
[do] that cometh after the king? [even] that which hath been already done. 

turned ^ 1Ki_02_28 / turned /^not after Absalom. And Joab fled unto the tabernacle of the LORD, and 



caught hold on the horns of the altar. 

turned ^ 2Sa_22_38 / turned /^not again until I had consumed them. 

turned ^ Eze_10_11 / turned /^not as they went, but to the place whither the head looked they followed it; 
they turned not as they went. 

turned ^ Eze_10_11 / turned /^not as they went. 

turned ^ 1Ki_15_05 / turned /^not aside from any [thing] that he commanded him all the days of his life, 
save only in the matter of Uriah the Hittite. 

turned ^ 1Ki_22_43 / turned /^not aside from it, doing [that which was] right in the eyes of the LORD: 
nevertheless the high places were not taken away; [for] the people offered and burnt incense yet in the high 
places. 

turned ^ 2Ki_22_02 / turned /^not aside to the right hand or to the left. 

turned ^ 1Sa_06_12 / turned /^not aside [to] the right hand or [to] the left; and the lords of the Philistines 
went after them unto the border of Bethshemesh. 

turned ^ 2Sa_01_22 / turned /^not back, and the sword of Saul returned not empty. 

turned ^ Eze_10_16 / turned /^not from beside them. 

turned ^ 2Ki_23_26 / turned /^not from the fierceness of his great wrath, wherewith his anger was kindled 
against Judah, because of all the provocations that Manasseh had provoked him withal. 

turned ^ Hag_02_17 / turned /^not to me, saith the LORD. 

turned ^ 2Sa_02_19 / turned /^not to the right hand nor to the left from following Abner. 

turned ^ Eze_01_12 / turned /^not when they went. 

turned ^ Eze_01_17 / turned /^not when they went. 

turned ^ Eze_01_09 / turned /^not when they went; they went every one straight forward. 

turned ^ Job_31_07 / turned /^out of the way, and mine heart walked after mine eyes, and if any blot hath 
cleaved to mine hands; 

turned ^ Heb_12_13 / turned /^out of the way; but let it rather be healed. 

turned ^ Jud_02_17 / turned /^quickly out of the way which their fathers walked in, obeying the 
commandments of the LORD; [but] they did not so. 

turned ^ Lam_05_21 / turned /^renew our days as of old. 

turned ^ Job_37_12 / turned /^round about by his counsels: that they may do whatsoever he commandeth 
them upon the face of the world in the earth. 

turned ^ Jud_15_04 / turned /^tail to tail, and put a firebrand in the midst between two tails. 

turned ^ Jer_48_39 / turned /^the back with shame! so shall Moab be a derision and a dismaying to all 
them about him. 



turned ^ Job_42_10 / turned /^the captivity of Job, when he prayed for his friends: also the LORD gave 
Job twice as much as he had before. 

turned ^ Deu_23_05 / turned /^the curse into a blessing unto thee, because the LORD thy God loved thee. 

turned ^ Neh_13_02 / turned /^the curse into a blessing. 

turned ^ Psa_89_43 / turned /^the edge of his sword, and hast not made him to stand in the battle. 

turned ^ Lev_13_10 / turned /^the hair white, and [there be] quick raw flesh in the rising; 

turned ^ Ezr_06_22 / turned /^the heart of the king of Assyria unto them, to strengthen their hands in the 
work of the house of God, the God of Israel. 

turned ^ 1Ch_10_14 / turned /^the kingdom unto David the son of Jesse. 

turned ^ Psa_114_08 / turned /^the rock [into] a standing water, the flint into a fountain of waters. 

turned ^ Psa_66_06 / turned /^the sea into dry [land]: they went through the flood on foot: there did we 
rejoice in him. 

turned ^ 1Sa_13_18 / turned /^the way [to] Bethhoron: and another company turned [to] the way of the 
border that looketh to the valley of Zeboim toward the wilderness. 

turned ^ Act_17_06 / turned /^the world upside down are come hither also; 

turned ^ Jud_20_42 / turned /^their backs] before the men of Israel unto the way of the wilderness; but the 
battle overtook them; and them which [came] out of the cities they destroyed in the midst of them. 

turned ^ Gen_18_22 / turned /^their faces from thence, and went toward Sodom: but Abraham stood yet 
before the LORD. 

turned ^ Jud_18_23 / turned /^their faces, and said unto Micah, What aileth thee, that thou comest with 
such a company? 

turned ^ 1Ki_18_37 / turned /^their heart back again. 

turned ^ Psa_105_25 / turned /^their heart to hate his people, to deal subtly with his servants. 

turned ^ Psa_78_44 / turned /^their rivers into blood; and their floods, that they could not drink. 

turned ^ Psa_105_29 / turned /^their waters into blood, and slew their fish. 

turned ^ 1Sa_25_12 / turned /^their way, and went again, and came and told him all those sayings. 

turned ^ Jer_02_27 / turned /^their] back unto me, and not [their] face: but in the time of their trouble they
will say, Arise, and save us. 

turned ^ Jos_07_12 / turned /^their] backs before their enemies, because they were accursed: neither will I 
be with you any more, except ye destroy the accursed from among you. 

turned ^ 2Ch_29_06 / turned /^their] backs. 

turned ^ Jer_50_06 / turned /^them away [on] the mountains: they have gone from mountain to hill, they 



have forgotten their restingplace. 

turned ^ Jer_23_22 / turned /^them from their evil way, and from the evil of their doings. 

turned ^ Neh_09_35 / turned /^they from their wicked works. 

turned ^ Jud_18_15 / turned /^thitherward, and came to the house of the young man the Levite, [even] 
unto the house of Micah, and saluted him. 

turned ^ Psa_85_03 / turned /^thyself] from the fierceness of thine anger. 

turned ^ Exo_07_15 / turned /^to a serpent shalt thou take in thine hand. 

turned ^ Isa_63_10 / turned /^to be their enemy, [and] he fought against them. 

turned ^ 1Sa_14_21 / turned /^to be with the Israelites that [were] with Saul and Jonathan. 

turned ^ Exo_07_17 / turned /^to blood. 

turned ^ Exo_07_20 / turned /^to blood. 

turned ^ Heb_11_34 / turned /^to flight the armies of the aliens. 

turned ^ 1Th_01_09 / turned /^to God from idols to serve the living and true God; 

turned ^ Act_15_19 / turned /^to God: 

turned ^ Jer_08_06 / turned /^to his course, as the horse rusheth into the battle. 

turned ^ 2Pe_02_22 / turned /^to his own vomit again; and the sow that was washed to her wallowing in the
mire. 

turned ^ Job_30_31 / turned /^to mourning, and my organ into the voice of them that weep. 

turned ^ Jam_04_09 / turned /^to mourning, and [your] joy to heaviness. 

turned ^ Rev_01_12 / turned /^to see the voice that spake with me. And being turned, I saw seven golden 
candlesticks; 

turned ^ Lam_05_02 / turned /^to strangers, our houses to aliens. 

turned ^ Est_09_01 / turned /^to the contrary, that the Jews had rule over them that hated them;] 

turned ^ 2Ki_23_25 / turned /^to the LORD with all his heart, and with all his soul, and with all his might, 
according to all the law of Moses; neither after him arose there [any] like him. 

turned ^ Act_09_35 / turned /^to the Lord. 

turned ^ Luk_07_44 / turned /^to the woman, and said unto Simon, Seest thou this woman? I entered into 
thine house, thou gavest me no water for my feet: but she hath washed my feet with tears, and wiped [them]
with the hairs of her head. 

turned ^ Eze_17_06 / turned /^toward him, and the roots thereof were under him: so it became a vine, and 
brought forth branches, and shot forth sprigs. 



turned ^ 1Sa_13_18 / turned /^to] the way of the border that looketh to the valley of Zeboim toward the 
wilderness. 

turned ^ 2Ti_04_04 / turned /^unto fables. 

turned ^ Gen_38_16 / turned /^unto her by the way, and said, Go to, I pray thee, let me come in unto thee; 
[for he knew not that she [was] his daughter in law.] And she said, What wilt thou give me, that thou 
mayest come in unto me? 

turned ^ Jer_32_33 / turned /^unto me the back, and not the face: though I taught them, rising up early 
and teaching [them], yet they have not hearkened to receive instruction. 

turned ^ Jer_03_10 / turned /^unto me with her whole heart, but feignedly, saith the LORD. 

turned ^ Eze_26_02 / turned /^unto me: I shall be replenished, [now] she is laid waste: 

turned ^ Deu_31_18 / turned /^unto other gods. 

turned ^ Jer_06_12 / turned /^unto others, [with their] fields and wives together: for I will stretch out my 
hand upon the inhabitants of the land, saith the LORD. 

turned ^ Act_11_21 / turned /^unto the Lord. 

turned ^ 1Sa_13_17 / turned /^unto the way [that leadeth to] Ophrah, unto the land of Shual: 

turned ^ Hab_02_16 / turned /^unto thee, and shameful spewing [shall be] on thy glory. 

turned ^ Est_09_22 / turned /^unto them from sorrow to joy, and from mourning into a good day: that they
should make them days of feasting and joy, and of sending portions one to another, and gifts to the poor. 

turned ^ Job_28_05 / turned /^up as it were fire. 

turned ^ Dan_10_16 / turned /^upon me, and I have retained no strength. 

turned ^ Job_30_15 / turned /^upon me: they pursue my soul as the wind: and my welfare passeth away as 
a cloud. 

turned ^ Lev_13_25 / turned /^white, and it [be in] sight deeper than the skin; it [is] a leprosy broken out of
the burning: wherefore the priest shall pronounce him unclean: it [is] the plague of leprosy. 

turned ^ Lev_13_03 / turned /^white, and the plague in sight [be] deeper than the skin of his flesh, it [is] a 
plague of leprosy: and the priest shall look on him, and pronounce him unclean. 

turned ^ Lev_13_13 / turned /^white: he [is] clean. 

turned ^ Lev_13_20 / turned /^white; the priest shall pronounce him unclean: it [is] a plague of leprosy 
broken out of the boil. 

turned ^ Lev_13_04 / turned /^white; then the priest shall shut up [him that hath] the plague seven days: 

turned ^ Job_41_28 / turned /^with him into stubble. 

turned ^ Hos_11_08 / turned /^within me, my repentings are kindled together. 

turned ^ Lam_01_20 / turned /^within me; for I have grievously rebelled: abroad the sword bereaveth, at 



home [there is] as death. 

turnest ^ Psa_90_03 / turnest /^man to destruction; and sayest, Return, ye children of men. 

turnest ^ Job_15_13 / turnest /^thy spirit against God, and lettest [such] words go out of thy mouth? 

turnest ^ 1Ki_02_03 / turnest /^thyself: 

turneth ^ Ecc_01_06 / turneth /^about unto the north; it whirleth about continually, and the wind 
returneth again according to his circuits. 

turneth ^ Lev_20_06 / turneth /^after such as have familiar spirits, and after wizards, to go a whoring after
them, I will even set my face against that soul, and will cut him off from among his people. 

turneth ^ Son_01_07 / turneth /^aside by the flocks of thy companions? 

turneth ^ Jer_14_08 / turneth /^aside to tarry for a night? 

turneth ^ Eze_18_28 / turneth /^away from all his transgressions that he hath committed, he shall surely 
live, he shall not die. 

turneth ^ Eze_18_26 / turneth /^away from his righteousness, and committeth iniquity, and dieth in them; 
for his iniquity that he hath done shall he die. 

turneth ^ Eze_18_24 / turneth /^away from his righteousness, and committeth iniquity, [and] doeth 
according to all the abominations that the wicked [man] doeth, shall he live? All his righteousness that he 
hath done shall not be mentioned: in his trespass that he hath trespassed, and in his sin that he hath sinned, 
in them shall he die. 

turneth ^ Eze_18_27 / turneth /^away from his wickedness that he hath committed, and doeth that which is
lawful and right, he shall save his soul alive. 

turneth ^ Pro_28_09 / turneth /^away his ear from hearing the law, even his prayer [shall be] abomination. 

turneth ^ Deu_29_18 / turneth /^away this day from the LORD our God, to go [and] serve the gods of these
nations; lest there should be among you a root that beareth gall and wormwood; 

turneth ^ Pro_15_01 / turneth /^away wrath: but grievous words stir up anger. 

turneth ^ Lam_01_08 / turneth /^backward. 

turneth ^ Eze_33_18 / turneth /^from his righteousness, and committeth iniquity, he shall even die thereby. 

turneth ^ Eze_33_12 / turneth /^from his wickedness; neither shall the righteous be able to live for his 
[righteousness] in the day that he sinneth. 

turneth ^ Job_39_22 / turneth /^he back from the sword. 

turneth ^ Jer_49_24 / turneth /^herself to flee, and fear hath seized on [her]: anguish and sorrows have 
taken her, as a woman in travail. 

turneth ^ Lam_03_03 / turneth /^his hand [against me] all the day. 

turneth ^ Pro_17_08 / turneth /^it prospereth. 



turneth ^ Isa_24_01 / turneth /^it upside down, and scattereth abroad the inhabitants thereof. 

turneth ^ Pro_21_01 / turneth /^it whithersoever he will. 

turneth ^ Pro_30_30 / turneth /^not away for any; 

turneth ^ Isa_09_13 / turneth /^not unto him that smiteth them, neither do they seek the LORD of hosts. 

turneth ^ Psa_107_33 / turneth /^rivers into a wilderness, and the watersprings into dry ground; 

turneth ^ Amo_05_08 / turneth /^the shadow of death into the morning, and maketh the day dark with 
night: that calleth for the waters of the sea, and poureth them out upon the face of the earth: The LORD 
[is] his name: 

turneth ^ Psa_107_35 / turneth /^the wilderness into a standing water, and dry ground into watersprings. 

turneth ^ Jos_07_08 / turneth /^their backs before their enemies! 

turneth ^ Jos_19_29 / turneth /^to Hosah; and the outgoings thereof are at the sea from the coast to Achzib:

turneth ^ Jos_19_29 / turneth /^to Ramah, and to the strong city Tyre; and the coast turneth to Hosah; and 
the outgoings thereof are at the sea from the coast to Achzib: 

turneth ^ Jos_19_27 / turneth /^toward the sunrising to Bethdagon, and reacheth to Zebulun, and to the 
valley of Jiphthahel toward the north side of Bethemek, and Neiel, and goeth out to Cabul on the left hand, 

turneth ^ Pro_26_14 / turneth /^upon his hinges, so [doth] the slothful upon his bed. 

turneth ^ Psa_146_09 / turneth /^upside down. 

turneth ^ Jos_19_34 / turneth /^westward to Aznothtabor, and goeth out from thence to Hukkok, and 
reacheth to Zebulun on the south side, and reacheth to Asher on the west side, and to Judah upon Jordan 
toward the sunrising. 

turneth ^ Isa_44_25 / turneth /^wise [men] backward, and maketh their knowledge foolish; 

turning ^ Jam_01_17 / turning /^ 

turning ^ Joh_21_20 / turning /^about, seeth the disciple whom Jesus loved following; which also leaned on 
his breast at supper, and said, Lord, which is he that betrayeth thee? 

turning ^ Act_03_26 / turning /^away every one of you from his iniquities. 

turning ^ Mic_02_04 / turning /^away he hath divided our fields. 

turning ^ Pro_01_32 / turning /^away of the simple shall slay them, and the prosperity of fools shall destroy
them. 

turning ^ Act_09_40 / turning /^him] to the body said, Tabitha, arise. And she opened her eyes: and when 
she saw Peter, she sat up. 

turning ^ 2Ki_21_13 / turning /^it] upside down. 

turning ^ Eze_41_24 / turning /^leaves; two [leaves] for the one door, and two leaves for the other [door]. 



turning ^ Neh_03_20 / turning /^of the wall] unto the door of the house of Eliashib the high priest. 

turning ^ 2Ch_26_09 / turning /^of the wall], and fortified them. 

turning ^ Neh_03_25 / turning /^of the wall], and the tower which lieth out from the king's high house, that 
[was] by the court of the prison. After him Pedaiah the son of Parosh. 

turning ^ Neh_03_24 / turning /^of the wall], even unto the corner. 

turning ^ Neh_03_19 / turning /^of the wall]. 

turning ^ Isa_29_16 / turning /^of things upside down shall be esteemed as the potter's clay: for shall the 
work say of him that made it, He made me not? or shall the thing framed say of him that framed it, He had 
no understanding? 

turning ^ 2Pe_02_06 / turning /^the cities of Sodom and Gomorrha into ashes condemned [them] with an 
overthrow, making [them] an ensample unto those that after should live ungodly; 

turning ^ Jde_01_04 / turning /^the grace of our God into lasciviousness, and denying the only Lord God, 
and our Lord Jesus Christ. 

turning ^ 2Ch_36_13 / turning /^unto the LORD God of Israel. 

turning ^ Luk_23_28 / turning /^unto them said, Daughters of Jerusalem, weep not for me, but weep for 
yourselves, and for your children. 



Bible Translation Phrases for Individual word studies

return ......... and to return 5290 -hupostrepho-> 

return ......... but I will return 0344 -anakampto-> 

return ......... he will return 0360 -analuo-> 

return ......... I will return 0390 -anastrepho-> 

return ......... I will return 1994 -epistrepho-> 

return ......... I will return 5290 -hupostrepho-> 

return ......... not return 1994 -epistrepho-> 

return ......... return 1994 -epistrepho-> 

Return ......... Return 5290 -hupostrepho-> 

return ......... that they should not return 0344 -anakampto-> 

return ......... to return 5290 -hupostrepho-> 

returned ......... and returned 5290 -hupostrepho-> 

returned ......... And returned 5290 -hupostrepho-> 

returned ......... and they returned 5290 -hupostrepho-> 

returned ......... And they returned 5290 -hupostrepho-> 

returned ......... And when he returned 5290 -hupostrepho-> 

returned ......... as he returned 1877 -epanago-> 

returned ......... as they returned 5290 -hupostrepho-> 

returned ......... from them returned 5290 -hupostrepho-> 

returned ......... he was returned 1880 -epanerchomai-> 

returned ......... him , and returned 5290 -hupostrepho-> 

returned ......... returned 1994 -epistrepho-> 

returned ......... returned 5290 -hupostrepho-> 

returned ......... that returned 5290 -hupostrepho-> 

returned ......... they returned 0390 -anastrepho-> 

returned ......... they returned 5290 -hupostrepho-> 



returned ......... to have returned 0344 -anakampto-> 

returned ......... was returned 5290 -hupostrepho-> 

returned ......... when they were returned 5290 -hupostrepho-> 

returned ......... with him , and returned 5290 -hupostrepho-> 

returning ......... returning 5290 -hupostrepho-> 

returning ......... Was returning 5290 -hupostrepho-> 

turn ......... And it shall turn 0576 -apobaino-> 

turn ......... and shall turn 0654 -apostrepho-> 

turn ......... And they shall turn 0654 -apostrepho-> 

turn ......... and to turn 1994 -epistrepho-> 

turn ......... and turn 1994 -epistrepho-> 

turn ......... and turn 4762 -strepho-> 

turn ......... if we turn 0654 -apostrepho-> 

turn ......... it , to turn 1994 -epistrepho-> 

turn ......... it shall turn 1994 -epistrepho-> 

turn ......... not , it shall turn 0344 -anakampto-> 

turn ......... not turn 1994 -epistrepho-> 

turn ......... of thee turn 0654 -apostrepho-> 

turn ......... shall he turn 1994 -epistrepho-> 

turn ......... shall turn 0576 -apobaino-> 

turn ......... that turn 0654 -apostrepho-> 

turn ......... to turn 1294 -diastrepho-> 

turn ......... to turn 1994 -epistrepho-> 

turn ......... to turn 4672 -Solomon-> 

turn ......... turn 0665 -apotrepo-> 

turn ......... turn 1994 -epistrepho-> 

turn ......... turn 4762 -strepho-> 



turn ......... unto you that ye should turn 1994 -epistrepho-> 

turn ......... us ; and we turn 3329 -metago-> 

turn ......... we turn 4762 -strepho-> 

turned ......... And he turned 4762 -strepho-> 

turned ......... And I turned 1994 -epistrepho-> 

turned ......... and shall be turned 0654 -apostrepho-> 

turned ......... and turned 1994 -epistrepho-> 

turned ......... and turned 3179 -methistemi-> 

turned ......... are turned 1994 -epistrepho-> 

turned ......... at him , and turned 4762 -strepho-> 

turned ......... be turned 0654 -apostrepho-> 

turned ......... be turned 1624 -ektrepo-> 

turned ......... be turned 3344 -metastrepho-> 

turned ......... But he turned 4672 -Solomon-> 

turned ......... But he turned 4762 -strepho-> 

turned ......... But when he had turned 1994 -epistrepho-> 

turned ......... have turned 1824 -exautes-> 

turned ......... he turned 0402 -anachoreo-> 

turned ......... him , and turned 1994 -epistrepho-> 

turned ......... him not , they turned 5290 -hupostrepho-> 

turned ......... is turned 1994 -epistrepho-> 

turned ......... out of him , turned 1994 -epistrepho-> 

turned ......... shall be turned 1096 -ginomai-> 

turned ......... shall be turned 4762 -strepho-> 

turned ......... She turned 4762 -strepho-> 

turned ......... she turned 4762 -strepho-> 

turned ......... that have turned 0387 -anastatoo-> 

turned ......... turned 1824 -exautes-> 



turned ......... turned 1994 -epistrepho-> 

turned ......... turned 2827 -klino-> 

turned ......... turned 4762 -strepho-> 

turned ......... turned 5290 -hupostrepho-> 

turned ......... with him : and he turned 4762 -strepho-> 

turned ......... with me . And being turned 1994 -epistrepho-> 

turned ......... ye turned 1994 -epistrepho-> 

turned ......... yet are they turned 3329 -metago-> 

turning ......... and turning 1994 -epistrepho-> 

turning ......... And turning 5077 -tephroo-> 

turning ......... men , turning 3346 -metatithemi-> 

turning ......... of turning 5157 -trope-> 

turning ......... turning 1994 -epistrepho-> 

turning ......... turning 4762 -strepho-> 

turning ......... you , in turning 0654 -apostrepho-> 



Bible Word Index with the full text of each verse

Return 1Sa_63_17 O LORD, why hast thou made us to err from thy ways, [and] hardened our heart from 
thy fear? {Return} for thy servants' sake, the tribes of thine inheritance. 

Return 2Sa_19_14 And he bowed the heart of all the men of Judah, even as [the heart of] one man; so that 
they sent [this word] unto the king, {Return} thou, and all thy servants. 

Return Gen_16_09 And the angel of the LORD said unto her, {Return} to thy mistress, and submit thyself 
under her hands. 

Return Gen_31_03 And the LORD said unto Jacob, {Return} unto the land of thy fathers, and to thy 
kindred; and I will be with thee. 

Return Gen_32_09 And Jacob said, O God of my father Abraham, and God of my father Isaac, the LORD 
which saidst unto me, {Return} unto thy country, and to thy kindred, and I will deal well with thee: 

Return Jer_35_15 I have sent also unto you all my servants the prophets, rising up early and sending 
[them], saying, {Return} ye now every man from his evil way, and amend your doings, and go not after 
other gods to serve them, and ye shall dwell in the land which I have given to you and to your fathers: but 
ye have not inclined your ear, nor hearkened unto me. 

Return Jer_03_12 Go and proclaim these words toward the north, and say, {Return}, thou backsliding 
Israel, saith the LORD; [and] I will not cause mine anger to fall upon you: for I [am] merciful, saith the 
LORD, [and] I will not keep [anger] for ever. 

Return Jer_03_22 {Return}, ye backsliding children, [and] I will heal your backslidings. Behold, we come 
unto thee; for thou [art] the LORD our God. 

Return Job_06_29 {Return}, I pray you, let it not be iniquity; yea, return again, my righteousness [is] in it. 

Return Jos_22_08 And he spake unto them, saying, {Return} with much riches unto your tents, and with 
very much cattle, with silver, and with gold, and with brass, and with iron, and with very much raiment: 
divide the spoil of your enemies with your brethren. 

Return Luk_08_39 {Return} to thine own house, and show how great things God hath done unto thee. And 
he went his way, and published throughout the whole city how great things Jesus had done unto him. 

Return Mal_03_07 Even from the days of your fathers ye are gone away from mine ordinances, and have 
not kept [them]. {Return} unto me, and I will return unto you, saith the LORD of hosts. But ye said, 
Wherein shall we return? 

Return Num_10_36 And when it rested, he said, {Return}, O LORD, unto the many thousands of Israel. 

Return Num_23_05 And the LORD put a word in Balaam's mouth, and said, {Return} unto Balak, and 
thus thou shalt speak. 

Return Psa_90_03 Thou turnest man to destruction; and sayest, {Return}, ye children of men. 

Return Psa_90_13 {Return}, O LORD, how long? and let it repent thee concerning thy servants. 

Return Psa_116_07 {Return} unto thy rest, O my soul; for the LORD hath dealt bountifully with thee. 



Return Psa_80_14 {Return}, we beseech thee, O God of hosts: look down from heaven, and behold, and 
visit this vine; 

Return Psa_06_04 {Return}, O LORD, deliver my soul: oh save me for thy mercies' sake. 

Return Son_06_13 {Return}, return, O Shulamite; return, return, that we may look upon thee. What will ye
see in the Shulamite? As it were the company of two armies. 

Turn 1Ki_22_34 And a [certain] man drew a bow at a venture, and smote the king of Israel between the 
joints of the harness: wherefore he said unto the driver of his chariot, {Turn} thine hand, and carry me out 
of the host; for I am wounded. 

Turn 1Sa_22_17 And the king said unto the footmen that stood about him, {Turn}, and slay the priests of 
the LORD; because their hand also [is] with David, and because they knew when he fled, and did not show 
it to me. But the servants of the king would not put forth their hand to fall upon the priests of the LORD. 

Turn 1Sa_22_18 And the king said to Doeg, {Turn} thou, and fall upon the priests. And Doeg the Edomite 
turned, and he fell upon the priests, and slew on that day fourscore and five persons that did wear a linen 
ephod. 

Turn 1Sa_31_06 {Turn} ye unto [him from] whom the children of Israel have deeply revolted. 

Turn 2Ch_18_33 And a [certain] man drew a bow at a venture, and smote the king of Israel between the 
joints of the harness: therefore he said to his chariot man, {Turn} thine hand, that thou mayest carry me 
out of the host; for I am wounded. 

Turn 2Ki_17_13 Yet the LORD testified against Israel, and against Judah, by all the prophets, [and by] all 
the seers, saying, {Turn} ye from your evil ways, and keep my commandments [and] my statutes, according 
to all the law which I commanded your fathers, and which I sent to you by my servants the prophets. 

Turn 2Ki_20_05 {Turn} again, and tell Hezekiah the captain of my people, Thus saith the LORD, the God 
of David thy father, I have heard thy prayer, I have seen thy tears: behold, I will heal thee: on the third day
thou shalt go up unto the house of the LORD. 

Turn 2Sa_02_21 And Abner said to him, {Turn} thee aside to thy right hand or to thy left, and lay thee hold
on one of the young men, and take thee his armour. But Asahel would not turn aside from following of him. 

Turn 2Sa_02_22 And Abner said again to Asahel, {Turn} thee aside from following me: wherefore should I 
smite thee to the ground? how then should I hold up my face to Joab thy brother? 

Turn 2Sa_18_30 And the king said [unto him], {Turn} aside, [and] stand here. And he turned aside, and 
stood still. 

Turn Deu_01_07 {Turn} you, and take your journey, and go to the mount of the Amorites, and unto all [the 
places] nigh thereunto, in the plain, in the hills, and in the vale, and in the south, and by the sea side, to the 
land of the Canaanites, and unto Lebanon, unto the great river, the river Euphrates. 

Turn Exo_32_12 Wherefore should the Egyptians speak, and say, For mischief did he bring them out, to 
slay them in the mountains, and to consume them from the face of the earth? {Turn} from thy fierce wrath, 
and repent of this evil against thy people. 

Turn Eze_08_13 He said also unto me, {Turn} thee yet again, [and] thou shalt see greater abominations that
they do. 

Turn Jer_03_07 And I said after she had done all these [things], {Turn} thou unto me. But she returned not.



And her treacherous sister Judah saw [it]. 

Turn Jer_03_14 {Turn}, O backsliding children, saith the LORD; for I am married unto you: and I will 
take you one of a city, and two of a family, and I will bring you to Zion: 

Turn Jer_25_05 They said, {Turn} ye again now every one from his evil way, and from the evil of your 
doings, and dwell in the land that the LORD hath given unto you and to your fathers for ever and ever: 

Turn Job_14_06 {Turn} from him, that he may rest, till he shall accomplish, as an hireling, his day. 

Turn Jud_04_18 And Jael went out to meet Sisera, and said unto him, {Turn} in, my lord, turn in to me; 
fear not. And when he had turned in unto her into the tent, she covered him with a mantle. 

Turn Lam_05_21 {Turn} thou us unto thee, O LORD, and we shall be turned; renew our days as of old. 

Turn Lev_19_04 {Turn} ye not unto idols, nor make to yourselves molten gods: I [am] the LORD your God.

Turn Pro_01_23 {Turn} you at my reproof: behold, I will pour out my spirit unto you, I will make known 
my words unto you. 

Turn Pro_04_27 {Turn} not to the right hand nor to the left: remove thy foot from evil. 

Turn Psa_119_37 {Turn} away mine eyes from beholding vanity; [and] quicken thou me in thy way. 

Turn Psa_119_39 {Turn} away my reproach which I fear: for thy judgments [are] good. 

Turn Psa_126_04 {Turn} again our captivity, O LORD, as the streams in the south. 

Turn Psa_25_16 {Turn} thee unto me, and have mercy upon me; for I [am] desolate and afflicted. 

Turn Psa_80_03 {Turn} us again, O God, and cause thy face to shine; and we shall be saved. 

Turn Psa_80_07 {Turn} us again, O God of hosts, and cause thy face to shine; and we shall be saved. 

Turn Psa_80_19 {Turn} us again, O LORD God of hosts, cause thy face to shine; and we shall be saved. 

Turn Psa_85_04 {Turn} us, O God of our salvation, and cause thine anger toward us to cease. 

Turn Rut_01_11 And Naomi said, {Turn} again, my daughters: why will ye go with me? [are] there yet [any 
more] sons in my womb, that they may be your husbands? 

Turn Rut_01_12 {Turn} again, my daughters, go [your way]; for I am too old to have an husband. If I 
should say, I have hope, [if] I should have an husband also to night, and should also bear sons; 

Turn Son_06_05 {Turn} away thine eyes from me, for they have overcome me: thy hair [is] as a flock of 
goats that appear from Gilead. 

Turn Zec_01_03 Therefore say thou unto them, Thus saith the LORD of hosts; {Turn} ye unto me, saith the 
LORD of hosts, and I will turn unto you, saith the LORD of hosts. 

Turn Zec_01_04 Be ye not as your fathers, unto whom the former prophets have cried, saying, Thus saith 
the LORD of hosts; {Turn} ye now from your evil ways, and [from] your evil doings: but they did not hear, 
nor hearken unto me, saith the LORD. 



Turn Zec_09_12 {Turn} you to the strong hold, ye prisoners of hope: even to day do I declare [that] I will 
render double unto thee; 

overturn Eze_21_27 I will overturn, overturn, {overturn}, it: and it shall be no [more], until he come whose 
right it is; and I will give it [him]. 

overturn Eze_21_27 I will overturn, {overturn}, overturn, it: and it shall be no [more], until he come whose 
right it is; and I will give it [him]. 

overturn Eze_21_27 I will {overturn}, overturn, overturn, it: and it shall be no [more], until he come whose 
right it is; and I will give it [him]. 

overturn Job_12_15 Behold, he withholdeth the waters, and they dry up: also he sendeth them out, and 
they {overturn} the earth. 

overturned Jud_07_13 And when Gideon was come, behold, [there was] a man that told a dream unto his 
fellow, and said, Behold, I dreamed a dream, and, lo, a cake of barley bread tumbled into the host of 
Midian, and came unto a tent, and smote it that it fell, and {overturned} it, that the tent lay along. 

overturneth Job_34_25 Therefore he knoweth their works, and he {overturneth} [them] in the night, so that
they are destroyed. 

overturneth Job_28_09 He putteth forth his hand upon the rock; he {overturneth} the mountains by the 
roots. 

overturneth Job_09_05 Which removeth the mountains, and they know not: which {overturneth} them in 
his anger. 

return 1Ch_19_05 Then there went [certain], and told David how the men were served. And he sent to meet
them: for the men were greatly ashamed. And the king said, Tarry at Jericho until your beards be grown, 
and [then] {return}. 

return 1Ki_22_28 And Micaiah said, If thou {return} at all in peace, the LORD hath not spoken by me. And
he said, Hearken, O people, every one of you. 

return 1Ki_22_17 And he said, I saw all Israel scattered upon the hills, as sheep that have not a shepherd: 
and the LORD said, These have no master: let them {return} every man to his house in peace. 

return 1Ki_19_15 And the LORD said unto him, Go, {return} on thy way to the wilderness of Damascus: 
and when thou comest, anoint Hazael [to be] king over Syria: 

return 1Ki_08_48 And [so] {return} unto thee with all their heart, and with all their soul, in the land of 
their enemies, which led them away captive, and pray unto thee toward their land, which thou gavest unto 
their fathers, the city which thou hast chosen, and the house which I have built for thy name: 

return 1Ki_12_24 Thus saith the LORD, Ye shall not go up, nor fight against your brethren the children of 
Israel: {return} every man to his house; for this thing is from me. They hearkened therefore to the word of 
the LORD, and returned to depart, according to the word of the LORD. 

return 1Ki_20_22 And the prophet came to the king of Israel, and said unto him, Go, strengthen thyself, 
and mark, and see what thou doest: for at the {return} of the year the king of Syria will come up against 
thee. 

return 1Ki_13_16 And he said, I may not {return} with thee, nor go in with thee: neither will I eat bread 
nor drink water with thee in this place: 



return 1Ki_12_26 And Jeroboam said in his heart, Now shall the kingdom {return} to the house of David: 

return 1Ki_20_26 And it came to pass at the {return} of the year, that Benhadad numbered the Syrians, 
and went up to Aphek, to fight against Israel. 

return 1Ki_02_44 The king said moreover to Shimei, Thou knowest all the wickedness which thine heart is 
privy to, that thou didst to David my father: therefore the LORD shall {return} thy wickedness upon thine 
own head; 

return 1Ki_02_33 Their blood shall therefore {return} upon the head of Joab, and upon the head of his seed
for ever: but upon David, and upon his seed, and upon his house, and upon his throne, shall there be peace 
for ever from the LORD. 

return 1Ki_02_32 And the LORD shall {return} his blood upon his own head, who fell upon two men more 
righteous and better than he, and slew them with the sword, my father David not knowing [thereof, to wit], 
Abner the son of Ner, captain of the host of Israel, and Amasa the son of Jether, captain of the host of 
Judah. 

return 1Sa_06_03 And they said, If ye send away the ark of the God of Israel, send it not empty; but in any 
wise {return} him a trespass offering: then ye shall be healed, and it shall be known to you why his hand is 
not removed from you. 

return 1Sa_06_04 Then said they, What [shall be] the trespass offering which we shall {return} to him? 
They answered, Five golden emerods, and five golden mice, [according to] the number of the lords of the 
Philistines: for one plague [was] on you all, and on your lords. 

return 1Sa_06_08 And take the ark of the LORD, and lay it upon the cart; and put the jewels of gold, which
ye {return} him [for] a trespass offering, in a coffer by the side thereof; and send it away, that it may go. 

return 1Sa_07_03 And Samuel spake unto all the house of Israel, saying, If ye do {return} unto the LORD 
with all your hearts, [then] put away the strange gods and Ashtaroth from among you, and prepare your 
hearts unto the LORD, and serve him only: and he will deliver you out of the hand of the Philistines. 

return 1Sa_15_26 And Samuel said unto Saul, I will not {return} with thee: for thou hast rejected the word 
of the LORD, and the LORD hath rejected thee from being king over Israel. 

return 1Sa_26_21 Then said Saul, I have sinned: {return}, my son David: for I will no more do thee harm, 
because my soul was precious in thine eyes this day: behold, I have played the fool, and have erred 
exceedingly. 

return 1Sa_29_04 And the princes of the Philistines were wroth with him; and the princes of the Philistines 
said unto him, Make this fellow {return}, that he may go again to his place which thou hast appointed him, 
and let him not go down with us to battle, lest in the battle he be an adversary to us: for wherewith should 
he reconcile himself unto his master? [should it] not [be] with the heads of these men? 

return 1Sa_29_07 Wherefore now {return}, and go in peace, that thou displease not the lords of the 
Philistines. 

return 1Sa_29_11 So David and his men rose up early to depart in the morning, to {return} into the land of 
the Philistines. And the Philistines went up to Jezreel. 

return 1Sa_55_11 So shall my word be that goeth forth out of my mouth: it shall not {return} unto me void, 
but it shall accomplish that which I please, and it shall prosper [in the thing] whereto I sent it. 



return 1Sa_07_17 And his {return} [was] to Ramah; for there [was] his house; and there he judged Israel; 
and there he built an altar unto the LORD. 

return 1Sa_19_22 And the LORD shall smite Egypt: he shall smite and heal [it]: and they shall {return} 
[even] to the LORD, and he shall be entreated of them, and shall heal them. 

return 1Sa_21_12 The watchman said, The morning cometh, and also the night: if ye will inquire, inquire 
ye: {return}, come. 

return 1Sa_45_23 I have sworn by myself, the word is gone out of my mouth [in] righteousness, and shall 
not {return}, That unto me every knee shall bow, every tongue shall swear. 

return 1Sa_51_11 Therefore the redeemed of the LORD shall {return}, and come with singing unto Zion; 
and everlasting joy [shall be] upon their head: they shall obtain gladness and joy; [and] sorrow and 
mourning shall flee away. 

return 1Sa_35_10 And the ransomed of the LORD shall {return}, and come to Zion with songs and 
everlasting joy upon their heads: they shall obtain joy and gladness, and sorrow and sighing shall flee away.

return 1Sa_37_34 By the way that he came, by the same shall he {return}, and shall not come into this city, 
saith the LORD. 

return 1Sa_37_07 Behold, I will send a blast upon him, and he shall hear a rumour, and {return} to his own
land; and I will cause him to fall by the sword in his own land. 

return 1Sa_44_22 I have blotted out, as a thick cloud, thy transgressions, and, as a cloud, thy sins: {return} 
unto me; for I have redeemed thee. 

return 1Sa_10_21 The remnant shall {return}, [even] the remnant of Jacob, unto the mighty God. 

return 1Sa_10_22 For though thy people Israel be as the sand of the sea, [yet] a remnant of them shall 
{return}: the consumption decreed shall overflow with righteousness. 

return 1Sa_55_07 Let the wicked forsake his way, and the unrighteous man his thoughts: and let him 
{return} unto the LORD, and he will have mercy upon him; and to our God, for he will abundantly pardon.

return 1Sa_06_13 But yet in it [shall be] a tenth, and [it] shall {return}, and shall be eaten: as a teil tree, and
as an oak, whose substance [is] in them, when they cast [their leaves: so] the holy seed [shall be] the 
substance thereof. 

return 1Sa_09_05 [And] when they were come to the land of Zuph, Saul said to his servant that [was] with 
him, Come, and let us {return}; lest my father leave [caring] for the asses, and take thought for us. 

return 2Ch_06_38 If they {return} to thee with all their heart and with all their soul in the land of their 
captivity, whither they have carried them captives, and pray toward their land, which thou gavest unto 
their fathers, and [toward] the city which thou hast chosen, and toward the house which I have built for thy
name: 

return 2Ch_06_24 And if thy people Israel be put to the worse before the enemy, because they have sinned 
against thee; and shall {return} and confess thy name, and pray and make supplication before thee in this 
house; 

return 2Ch_10_06 And king Rehoboam took counsel with the old men that had stood before Solomon his 



father while he yet lived, saying, What counsel give ye [me] to {return} answer to this people? 

return 2Ch_10_09 And he said unto them, What advice give ye that we may {return} answer to this people, 
which have spoken to me, saying, Ease somewhat the yoke that thy father did put upon us? 

return 2Ch_11_04 Thus saith the LORD, Ye shall not go up, nor fight against your brethren: {return} every
man to his house: for this thing is done of me. And they obeyed the words of the LORD, and returned from 
going against Jeroboam. 

return 2Ch_18_16 Then he said, I did see all Israel scattered upon the mountains, as sheep that have no 
shepherd: and the LORD said, These have no master; let them {return} [therefore] every man to his house 
in peace. 

return 2Ch_18_26 And say, Thus saith the king, Put this [fellow] in the prison, and feed him with bread of 
affliction and with water of affliction, until I {return} in peace. 

return 2Ch_30_06 So the posts went with the letters from the king and his princes throughout all Israel and
Judah, and according to the commandment of the king, saying, Ye children of Israel, turn again unto the 
LORD God of Abraham, Isaac, and Israel, and he will {return} to the remnant of you, that are escaped out 
of the hand of the kings of Assyria. 

return 2Ch_18_27 And Micaiah said, If thou certainly {return} in peace, [then] hath not the LORD spoken 
by me. And he said, Hearken, all ye people. 

return 2Ch_30_09 For if ye turn again unto the LORD, your brethren and your children [shall find] 
compassion before them that lead them captive, so that they shall come again into this land: for the LORD 
your God [is] gracious and merciful, and will not turn away [his] face from you, if ye {return} unto him. 

return 2Ki_19_33 By the way that he came, by the same shall he {return}, and shall not come into this city, 
saith the LORD. 

return 2Ki_19_07 Behold, I will send a blast upon him, and he shall hear a rumour, and shall {return} to 
his own land; and I will cause him to fall by the sword in his own land. 

return 2Ki_20_10 And Hezekiah answered, It is a light thing for the shadow to go down ten degrees: nay, 
but let the shadow {return} backward ten degrees. 

return 2Ki_18_14 And Hezekiah king of Judah sent to the king of Assyria to Lachish, saying, I have 
offended; {return} from me: that which thou puttest on me will I bear. And the king of Assyria appointed 
unto Hezekiah king of Judah three hundred talents of silver and thirty talents of gold. 

return 2Sa_03_16 And her husband went with her along weeping behind her to Bahurim. Then said Abner 
unto him, Go, {return}. And he returned. 

return 2Sa_02_26 Then Abner called to Joab, and said, Shall the sword devour for ever? knowest thou not 
that it will be bitterness in the latter end? how long shall it be then, ere thou bid the people {return} from 
following their brethren? 

return 2Sa_10_05 When they told [it] unto David, he sent to meet them, because the men were greatly 
ashamed: and the king said, Tarry at Jericho until your beards be grown, and [then] {return}. 

return 2Sa_12_23 But now he is dead, wherefore should I fast? can I bring him back again? I shall go to 
him, but he shall not {return} to me. 

return 2Sa_15_19 Then said the king to Ittai the Gittite, Wherefore goest thou also with us? {return} to thy 



place, and abide with the king: for thou [art] a stranger, and also an exile. 

return 2Sa_15_20 Whereas thou camest [but] yesterday, should I this day make thee go up and down with 
us? seeing I go whither I may, {return} thou, and take back thy brethren: mercy and truth [be] with thee. 

return 2Sa_15_27 The king said also unto Zadok the priest, [Art not] thou a seer? {return} into the city in 
peace, and your two sons with you, Ahimaaz thy son, and Jonathan the son of Abiathar. 

return 2Sa_24_13 So Gad came to David, and told him, and said unto him, Shall seven years of famine 
come unto thee in thy land? or wilt thou flee three months before thine enemies, while they pursue thee? or 
that there be three days' pestilence in thy land? now advise, and see what answer I shall {return} to him 
that sent me. 

return 2Sa_15_34 But if thou {return} to the city, and say unto Absalom, I will be thy servant, O king; [as] I
[have been] thy father's servant hitherto, so [will] I now also [be] thy servant: then mayest thou for me 
defeat the counsel of Ahithophel. 

return Act_20_03 And [there] abode three months. And when the Jews laid wait for him, as he was about to
sail into Syria, he purposed to {return} through Macedonia. 

return Act_18_21 But bade them farewell, saying, I must by all means keep this feast that cometh in 
Jerusalem: but I will {return} again unto you, if God will. And he sailed from Ephesus. 

return Act_15_16 After this I will {return}, and will build again the tabernacle of David, which is fallen 
down; and I will build again the ruins thereof, and I will set it up: 

return Act_13_34 And as concerning that he raised him up from the dead, [now] no more to {return} to 
corruption, he said on this wise, I will give you the sure mercies of David. 

return Dan_11_30 For the ships of Chittim shall come against him: therefore he shall be grieved, and 
return, and have indignation against the holy covenant: so shall he do; he shall even {return}, and have 
intelligence with them that forsake the holy covenant. 

return Dan_11_30 For the ships of Chittim shall come against him: therefore he shall be grieved, and 
{return}, and have indignation against the holy covenant: so shall he do; he shall even return, and have 
intelligence with them that forsake the holy covenant. 

return Dan_10_20 Then said he, Knowest thou wherefore I come unto thee? and now will I {return} to fight
with the prince of Persia: and when I am gone forth, lo, the prince of Grecia shall come. 

return Dan_11_09 So the king of the south shall come into [his] kingdom, and shall {return} into his own 
land. 

return Dan_11_10 But his sons shall be stirred up, and shall assemble a multitude of great forces: and [one] 
shall certainly come, and overflow, and pass through: then shall he {return}, and be stirred up, [even] to his
fortress. 

return Dan_11_13 For the king of the north shall {return}, and shall set forth a multitude greater than the 
former, and shall certainly come after certain years with a great army and with much riches. 

return Dan_11_28 Then shall he return into his land with great riches; and his heart [shall be] against the 
holy covenant; and he shall do [exploits], and {return} to his own land. 

return Dan_11_28 Then shall he {return} into his land with great riches; and his heart [shall be] against the 
holy covenant; and he shall do [exploits], and return to his own land. 



return Dan_11_29 At the time appointed he shall {return}, and come toward the south; but it shall not be as
the former, or as the latter. 

return Deu_17_16 But he shall not multiply horses to himself, nor cause the people to {return} to Egypt, to 
the end that he should multiply horses: forasmuch as the LORD hath said unto you, Ye shall henceforth 
return no more that way. 

return Deu_03_20 Until the LORD have given rest unto your brethren, as well as unto you, and [until] they 
also possess the land which the LORD your God hath given them beyond Jordan: and [then] shall ye 
{return} every man unto his possession, which I have given you. 

return Deu_17_16 But he shall not multiply horses to himself, nor cause the people to return to Egypt, to 
the end that he should multiply horses: forasmuch as the LORD hath said unto you, Ye shall henceforth 
{return} no more that way. 

return Deu_20_05 And the officers shall speak unto the people, saying, What man [is there] that hath built 
a new house, and hath not dedicated it? let him go and {return} to his house, lest he die in the battle, and 
another man dedicate it. 

return Deu_20_06 And what man [is he] that hath planted a vineyard, and hath not [yet] eaten of it? let him
[also] go and {return} unto his house, lest he die in the battle, and another man eat of it. 

return Deu_20_07 And what man [is there] that hath betrothed a wife, and hath not taken her? let him go 
and {return} unto his house, lest he die in the battle, and another man take her. 

return Deu_20_08 And the officers shall speak further unto the people, and they shall say, What man [is 
there that is] fearful and fainthearted? let him go and {return} unto his house, lest his brethren's heart faint
as well as his heart. 

return Deu_30_02 And shalt {return} unto the LORD thy God, and shalt obey his voice according to all 
that I command thee this day, thou and thy children, with all thine heart, and with all thy soul; 

return Deu_30_03 That then the LORD thy God will turn thy captivity, and have compassion upon thee, 
and will {return} and gather thee from all the nations, whither the LORD thy God hath scattered thee. 

return Deu_30_08 And thou shalt {return} and obey the voice of the LORD, and do all his commandments 
which I command thee this day. 

return Ecc_05_15 As he came forth of his mother's womb, naked shall he {return} to go as he came, and 
shall take nothing of his labour, which he may carry away in his hand. 

return Ecc_12_02 While the sun, or the light, or the moon, or the stars, be not darkened, nor the clouds 
{return} after the rain: 

return Ecc_12_07 Then shall the dust return to the earth as it was: and the spirit shall {return} unto God 
who gave it. 

return Ecc_12_07 Then shall the dust {return} to the earth as it was: and the spirit shall return unto God 
who gave it. 

return Ecc_01_07 All the rivers run into the sea; yet the sea [is] not full; unto the place from whence the 
rivers come, thither they {return} again. 

return Est_04_15 Then Esther bade [them] {return} Mordecai [this answer], 



return Est_09_25 But when [Esther] came before the king, he commanded by letters that his wicked device, 
which he devised against the Jews, should {return} upon his own head, and that he and his sons should be 
hanged on the gallows. 

return Exo_13_17 And it came to pass, when Pharaoh had let the people go, that God led them not 
[through] the way of the land of the Philistines, although that [was] near; for God said, Lest peradventure 
the people repent when they see war, and they {return} to Egypt: 

return Exo_04_18 And Moses went and returned to Jethro his father in law, and said unto him, Let me go, I
pray thee, and {return} unto my brethren which [are] in Egypt, and see whether they be yet alive. And 
Jethro said to Moses, Go in peace. 

return Exo_04_19 And the LORD said unto Moses in Midian, Go, {return} into Egypt: for all the men are 
dead which sought thy life. 

return Exo_04_21 And the LORD said unto Moses, When thou goest to {return} into Egypt, see that thou 
do all those wonders before Pharaoh, which I have put in thine hand: but I will harden his heart, that he 
shall not let the people go. 

return Eze_07_13 For the seller shall not {return} to that which is sold, although they were yet alive: for the
vision [is] touching the whole multitude thereof, [which] shall not return; neither shall any strengthen 
himself in the iniquity of his life. 

return Eze_07_13 For the seller shall not return to that which is sold, although they were yet alive: for the 
vision [is] touching the whole multitude thereof, [which] shall not {return}; neither shall any strengthen 
himself in the iniquity of his life. 

return Eze_16_55 When thy sisters, Sodom and her daughters, shall return to their former estate, and 
Samaria and her daughters shall return to their former estate, then thou and thy daughters shall {return} 
to your former estate. 

return Eze_16_55 When thy sisters, Sodom and her daughters, shall return to their former estate, and 
Samaria and her daughters shall {return} to their former estate, then thou and thy daughters shall return 
to your former estate. 

return Eze_13_22 Because with lies ye have made the heart of the righteous sad, whom I have not made 
sad; and strengthened the hands of the wicked, that he should not {return} from his wicked way, by 
promising him life: 

return Eze_16_55 When thy sisters, Sodom and her daughters, shall {return} to their former estate, and 
Samaria and her daughters shall return to their former estate, then thou and thy daughters shall return to 
your former estate. 

return Eze_21_30 Shall I cause [it] to {return} into his sheath? I will judge thee in the place where thou 
wast created, in the land of thy nativity. 

return Eze_18_23 Have I any pleasure at all that the wicked should die? saith the Lord GOD: [and] not that
he should {return} from his ways, and live? 

return Eze_21_05 That all flesh may know that I the LORD have drawn forth my sword out of his sheath: 
it shall not {return} any more. 

return Eze_46_09 But when the people of the land shall come before the LORD in the solemn feasts, he that
entereth in by the way of the north gate to worship shall go out by the way of the south gate; and he that 



entereth by the way of the south gate shall go forth by the way of the north gate: he shall not {return} by 
the way of the gate whereby he came in, but shall go forth over against it. 

return Eze_47_06 And he said unto me, Son of man, hast thou seen [this]? Then he brought me, and caused 
me to {return} to the brink of the river. 

return Eze_35_09 I will make thee perpetual desolations, and thy cities shall not {return}: and ye shall 
know that I [am] the LORD. 

return Eze_29_14 And I will bring again the captivity of Egypt, and will cause them to {return} [into] the 
land of Pathros, into the land of their habitation; and they shall be there a base kingdom. 

return Eze_46_17 But if he give a gift of his inheritance to one of his servants, then it shall be his to the year
of liberty; after it shall {return} to the prince: but his inheritance shall be his sons' for them. 

return Gen_03_19 In the sweat of thy face shalt thou eat bread, till thou return unto the ground; for out of 
it wast thou taken: for dust thou [art], and unto dust shalt thou {return}. 

return Gen_31_13 I [am] the God of Bethel, where thou anointedst the pillar, [and] where thou vowedst a 
vow unto me: now arise, get thee out from this land, and {return} unto the land of thy kindred. 

return Gen_18_10 And he said, I will certainly {return} unto thee according to the time of life; and, lo, 
Sarah thy wife shall have a son. And Sarah heard [it] in the tent door, which [was] behind him. 

return Gen_03_19 In the sweat of thy face shalt thou eat bread, till thou {return} unto the ground; for out 
of it wast thou taken: for dust thou [art], and unto dust shalt thou return. 

return Gen_14_17 And the king of Sodom went out to meet him after his {return} from the slaughter of 
Chedorlaomer, and of the kings that [were] with him, at the valley of Shaveh, which [is] the king's dale. 

return Gen_18_14 Is any thing too hard for the LORD? At the time appointed I will {return} unto thee, 
according to the time of life, and Sarah shall have a son. 

return Hos_12_14 Ephraim provoked [him] to anger most bitterly: therefore shall he leave his blood upon 
him, and his reproach shall his Lord {return} unto him. 

return Hos_11_05 He shall not {return} into the land of Egypt, but the Assyrian shall be his king, because 
they refused to return. 

return Hos_11_09 I will not execute the fierceness of mine anger, I will not {return} to destroy Ephraim: for
I [am] God, and not man; the Holy One in the midst of thee: and I will not enter into the city. 

return Hos_02_07 And she shall follow after her lovers, but she shall not overtake them; and she shall seek 
them, but shall not find [them]: then shall she say, I will go and {return} to my first husband; for then [was 
it] better with me than now. 

return Hos_07_16 They {return}, [but] not to the most High: they are like a deceitful bow: their princes 
shall fall by the sword for the rage of their tongue: this [shall be] their derision in the land of Egypt. 

return Hos_02_09 Therefore will I {return}, and take away my corn in the time thereof, and my wine in the 
season thereof, and will recover my wool and my flax [given] to cover her nakedness. 

return Hos_06_01 Come, and let us {return} unto the LORD: for he hath torn, and he will heal us; he hath 
smitten, and he will bind us up. 



return Hos_11_05 He shall not return into the land of Egypt, but the Assyrian shall be his king, because 
they refused to {return}. 

return Hos_14_01 O Israel, {return} unto the LORD thy God; for thou hast fallen by thine iniquity. 

return Hos_03_05 Afterward shall the children of Israel {return}, and seek the LORD their God, and David
their king; and shall fear the LORD and his goodness in the latter days. 

return Hos_05_15 I will go [and] {return} to my place, till they acknowledge their offence, and seek my 
face: in their affliction they will seek me early. 

return Hos_07_10 And the pride of Israel testifieth to his face: and they do not {return} to the LORD their 
God, nor seek him for all this. 

return Hos_08_13 They sacrifice flesh [for] the sacrifices of mine offerings, and eat [it; but] the LORD 
accepteth them not; now will he remember their iniquity, and visit their sins: they shall {return} to Egypt. 

return Hos_09_03 They shall not dwell in the LORD'S land; but Ephraim shall {return} to Egypt, and they 
shall eat unclean [things] in Assyria. 

return Hos_14_07 They that dwell under his shadow shall {return}; they shall revive [as] the corn, and 
grow as the vine: the scent thereof [shall be] as the wine of Lebanon. 

return Jer_44_14 So that none of the remnant of Judah, which are gone into the land of Egypt to sojourn 
there, shall escape or remain, that they should return into the land of Judah, to the which they have a desire
to return to dwell there: for none shall {return} but such as shall escape. 

return Jer_33_26 Then will I cast away the seed of Jacob, and David my servant, [so] that I will not take 
[any] of his seed [to be] rulers over the seed of Abraham, Isaac, and Jacob: for I will cause their captivity to
{return}, and have mercy on them. 

return Jer_34_11 But afterward they turned, and caused the servants and the handmaids, whom they had 
let go free, to {return}, and brought them into subjection for servants and for handmaids. 

return Jer_34_16 But ye turned and polluted my name, and caused every man his servant, and every man 
his handmaid, whom he had set at liberty at their pleasure, to {return}, and brought them into subjection, 
to be unto you for servants and for handmaids. 

return Jer_34_22 Behold, I will command, saith the LORD, and cause them to {return} to this city; and 
they shall fight against it, and take it, and burn it with fire: and I will make the cities of Judah a desolation 
without an inhabitant. 

return Jer_36_03 It may be that the house of Judah will hear all the evil which I purpose to do unto them; 
that they may {return} every man from his evil way; that I may forgive their iniquity and their sin. 

return Jer_36_07 It may be they will present their supplication before the LORD, and will {return} every 
one from his evil way: for great [is] the anger and the fury that the LORD hath pronounced against this 
people. 

return Jer_37_07 Thus saith the LORD, the God of Israel; Thus shall ye say to the king of Judah, that sent 
you unto me to inquire of me; Behold, Pharaoh's army, which is come forth to help you, shall {return} to 
Egypt into their own land. 

return Jer_37_20 Therefore hear now, I pray thee, O my lord the king: let my supplication, I pray thee, be 
accepted before thee; that thou cause me not to {return} to the house of Jonathan the scribe, lest I die there.



return Jer_38_26 Then thou shalt say unto them, I presented my supplication before the king, that he 
would not cause me to {return} to Jonathan's house, to die there. 

return Jer_42_12 And I will show mercies unto you, that he may have mercy upon you, and cause you to 
{return} to your own land. 

return Jer_44_14 So that none of the remnant of Judah, which are gone into the land of Egypt to sojourn 
there, shall escape or remain, that they should return into the land of Judah, to the which they have a desire
to {return} to dwell there: for none shall return but such as shall escape. 

return Jer_44_14 So that none of the remnant of Judah, which are gone into the land of Egypt to sojourn 
there, shall escape or remain, that they should {return} into the land of Judah, to the which they have a 
desire to return to dwell there: for none shall return but such as shall escape. 

return Jer_44_28 Yet a small number that escape the sword shall {return} out of the land of Egypt into the 
land of Judah, and all the remnant of Judah, that are gone into the land of Egypt to sojourn there, shall 
know whose words shall stand, mine, or theirs. 

return Jer_46_27 But fear not thou, O my servant Jacob, and be not dismayed, O Israel: for, behold, I will 
save thee from afar off, and thy seed from the land of their captivity; and Jacob shall {return}, and be in 
rest and at ease, and none shall make [him] afraid. 

return Jer_50_09 For, lo, I will raise and cause to come up against Babylon an assembly of great nations 
from the north country: and they shall set themselves in array against her; from thence she shall be taken: 
their arrows [shall be] as of a mighty expert man; none shall {return} in vain. 

return Jer_33_11 The voice of joy, and the voice of gladness, the voice of the bridegroom, and the voice of 
the bride, the voice of them that shall say, Praise the LORD of hosts: for the LORD [is] good; for his mercy 
[endureth] for ever: [and] of them that shall bring the sacrifice of praise into the house of the LORD. For I 
will cause to {return} the captivity of the land, as at the first, saith the LORD. 

return Jer_03_01 They say, If a man put away his wife, and she go from him, and become another man's, 
shall he {return} unto her again? shall not that land be greatly polluted? but thou hast played the harlot 
with many lovers; yet return again to me, saith the LORD. 

return Jer_03_01 They say, If a man put away his wife, and she go from him, and become another man's, 
shall he return unto her again? shall not that land be greatly polluted? but thou hast played the harlot with 
many lovers; yet {return} again to me, saith the LORD. 

return Jer_04_01 If thou wilt return, O Israel, saith the LORD, {return} unto me: and if thou wilt put away
thine abominations out of my sight, then shalt thou not remove. 

return Jer_15_19 Therefore thus saith the LORD, If thou return, then will I bring thee again, [and] thou 
shalt stand before me: and if thou take forth the precious from the vile, thou shalt be as my mouth: let them
{return} unto thee; but return not thou unto them. 

return Jer_18_11 Now therefore go to, speak to the men of Judah, and to the inhabitants of Jerusalem, 
saying, Thus saith the LORD; Behold, I frame evil against you, and devise a device against you: {return} ye 
now every one from his evil way, and make your ways and your doings good. 

return Jer_22_10 Weep ye not for the dead, neither bemoan him: [but] weep sore for him that goeth away: 
for he shall {return} no more, nor see his native country. 



return Jer_22_11 For thus saith the LORD touching Shallum the son of Josiah king of Judah, which 
reigned instead of Josiah his father, which went forth out of this place; He shall not {return} thither any 
more: 

return Jer_04_01 If thou wilt {return}, O Israel, saith the LORD, return unto me: and if thou wilt put away
thine abominations out of my sight, then shalt thou not remove. 

return Jer_30_24 The fierce anger of the LORD shall not {return}, until he have done [it], and until he have
performed the intents of his heart: in the latter days ye shall consider it. 

return Jer_12_15 And it shall come to pass, after that I have plucked them out I will {return}, and have 
compassion on them, and will bring them again, every man to his heritage, and every man to his land. 

return Jer_08_05 Why [then] is this people of Jerusalem slidden back by a perpetual backsliding? they hold
fast deceit, they refuse to {return}. 

return Jer_08_04 Moreover thou shalt say unto them, Thus saith the LORD; Shall they fall, and not arise? 
shall he turn away, and not {return}? 

return Jer_15_19 Therefore thus saith the LORD, If thou return, then will I bring thee again, [and] thou 
shalt stand before me: and if thou take forth the precious from the vile, thou shalt be as my mouth: let them
return unto thee; but {return} not thou unto them. 

return Jer_30_10 Therefore fear thou not, O my servant Jacob, saith the LORD; neither be dismayed, O 
Israel: for, lo, I will save thee from afar, and thy seed from the land of their captivity; and Jacob shall 
{return}, and shall be in rest, and be quiet, and none shall make [him] afraid. 

return Jer_15_07 And I will fan them with a fan in the gates of the land; I will bereave [them] of children, I 
will destroy my people, [since] they {return} not from their ways. 

return Jer_05_03 O LORD, [are] not thine eyes upon the truth? thou hast stricken them, but they have not 
grieved; thou hast consumed them, [but] they have refused to receive correction: they have made their faces
harder than a rock; they have refused to {return}. 

return Jer_23_20 The anger of the LORD shall not {return}, until he have executed, and till he have 
performed the thoughts of his heart: in the latter days ye shall consider it perfectly. 

return Jer_23_14 I have seen also in the prophets of Jerusalem an horrible thing: they commit adultery, 
and walk in lies: they strengthen also the hands of evildoers, that none doth {return} from his wickedness: 
they are all of them unto me as Sodom, and the inhabitants thereof as Gomorrah. 

return Jer_15_19 Therefore thus saith the LORD, If thou {return}, then will I bring thee again, [and] thou 
shalt stand before me: and if thou take forth the precious from the vile, thou shalt be as my mouth: let them
return unto thee; but return not thou unto them. 

return Jer_33_07 And I will cause the captivity of Judah and the captivity of Israel to {return}, and will 
build them, as at the first. 

return Jer_22_27 But to the land whereunto they desire to return, thither shall they not {return}. 

return Jer_22_27 But to the land whereunto they desire to {return}, thither shall they not return. 

return Jer_29_10 For thus saith the LORD, That after seventy years be accomplished at Babylon I will visit
you, and perform my good word toward you, in causing you to {return} to this place. 



return Jer_30_03 For, lo, the days come, saith the LORD, that I will bring again the captivity of my people 
Israel and Judah, saith the LORD: and I will cause them to {return} to the land that I gave to their fathers, 
and they shall possess it. 

return Jer_24_07 And I will give them an heart to know me, that I [am] the LORD: and they shall be my 
people, and I will be their God: for they shall {return} unto me with their whole heart. 

return Jer_32_44 Men shall buy fields for money, and subscribe evidences, and seal [them], and take 
witnesses in the land of Benjamin, and in the places about Jerusalem, and in the cities of Judah, and in the 
cities of the mountains, and in the cities of the valley, and in the cities of the south: for I will cause their 
captivity to {return}, saith the LORD. 

return Jer_31_08 Behold, I will bring them from the north country, and gather them from the coasts of the 
earth, [and] with them the blind and the lame, the woman with child and her that travaileth with child 
together: a great company shall {return} thither. 

return Job_01_21 And said, Naked came I out of my mother's womb, and naked shall I {return} thither: 
the LORD gave, and the LORD hath taken away; blessed be the name of the LORD. 

return Job_06_29 Return, I pray you, let it not be iniquity; yea, {return} again, my righteousness [is] in it. 

return Job_07_10 He shall {return} no more to his house, neither shall his place know him any more. 

return Job_15_22 He believeth not that he shall {return} out of darkness, and he is waited for of the sword. 

return Job_16_22 When a few years are come, then I shall go the way [whence] I shall not {return}. 

return Job_39_04 Their young ones are in good liking, they grow up with corn; they go forth, and {return} 
not unto them. 

return Job_33_25 His flesh shall be fresher than a child's: he shall {return} to the days of his youth: 

return Job_36_10 He openeth also their ear to discipline, and commandeth that they {return} from iniquity.

return Job_22_23 If thou {return} to the Almighty, thou shalt be built up, thou shalt put away iniquity far 
from thy tabernacles. 

return Job_17_10 But as for you all, do ye {return}, and come now: for I cannot find [one] wise [man] 
among you. 

return Job_10_21 Before I go [whence] I shall not {return}, [even] to the land of darkness and the shadow 
of death; 

return Joe_02_14 Who knoweth [if] he will {return} and repent, and leave a blessing behind him; [even] a 
meat offering and a drink offering unto the LORD your God? 

return Joe_03_04 Yea, and what have ye to do with me, O Tyre, and Zidon, and all the coasts of Palestine? 
will ye render me a recompense? and if ye recompense me, swiftly [and] speedily will I {return} your 
recompense upon your own head; 

return Joe_03_07 Behold, I will raise them out of the place whither ye have sold them, and will {return} 
your recompense upon your own head: 

return Jos_01_15 Until the LORD have given your brethren rest, as [he hath given] you, and they also have 



possessed the land which the LORD your God giveth them: then ye shall {return} unto the land of your 
possession, and enjoy it, which Moses the LORD'S servant gave you on this side Jordan toward the 
sunrising. 

return Jos_20_06 And he shall dwell in that city, until he stand before the congregation for judgment, [and]
until the death of the high priest that shall be in those days: then shall the slayer {return}, and come unto 
his own city, and unto his own house, unto the city from whence he fled. 

return Jos_22_04 And now the LORD your God hath given rest unto your brethren, as he promised them: 
therefore now {return} ye, and get you unto your tents, [and] unto the land of your possession, which Moses
the servant of the LORD gave you on the other side Jordan. 

return Jud_11_31 Then it shall be, that whatsoever cometh forth of the doors of my house to meet me, when
I {return} in peace from the children of Ammon, shall surely be the LORD'S, and I will offer it up for a 
burnt offering. 

return Jud_07_03 Now therefore go to, proclaim in the ears of the people, saying, Whosoever [is] fearful 
and afraid, let him {return} and depart early from mount Gilead. And there returned of the people twenty 
and two thousand; and there remained ten thousand. 

return Lev_27_24 In the year of the jubilee the field shall {return} unto him of whom it was bought, [even] 
to him to whom the possession of the land [did belong]. 

return Lev_25_41 And [then] shall he depart from thee, [both] he and his children with him, and shall 
return unto his own family, and unto the possession of his fathers shall he {return}. 

return Lev_25_27 Then let him count the years of the sale thereof, and restore the overplus unto the man to
whom he sold it; that he may {return} unto his possession. 

return Lev_25_28 But if he be not able to restore [it] to him, then that which is sold shall remain in the 
hand of him that hath bought it until the year of jubilee: and in the jubilee it shall go out, and he shall 
{return} unto his possession. 

return Lev_25_41 And [then] shall he depart from thee, [both] he and his children with him, and shall 
{return} unto his own family, and unto the possession of his fathers shall he return. 

return Lev_25_10 And ye shall hallow the fiftieth year, and proclaim liberty throughout [all] the land unto 
all the inhabitants thereof: it shall be a jubilee unto you; and ye shall return every man unto his possession, 
and ye shall {return} every man unto his family. 

return Lev_25_13 In the year of this jubilee ye shall {return} every man unto his possession. 

return Lev_25_10 And ye shall hallow the fiftieth year, and proclaim liberty throughout [all] the land unto 
all the inhabitants thereof: it shall be a jubilee unto you; and ye shall {return} every man unto his 
possession, and ye shall return every man unto his family. 

return Luk_11_24 When the unclean spirit is gone out of a man, he walketh through dry places, seeking 
rest; and finding none, he saith, I will {return} unto my house whence I came out. 

return Luk_12_36 And ye yourselves like unto men that wait for their lord, when he will {return} from the 
wedding; that when he cometh and knocketh, they may open unto him immediately. 

return Luk_17_31 In that day, he which shall be upon the housetop, and his stuff in the house, let him not 
come down to take it away: and he that is in the field, let him likewise not {return} back. 



return Luk_19_12 He said therefore, A certain nobleman went into a far country to receive for himself a 
kingdom, and to {return}. 

return Mal_01_04 Whereas Edom saith, We are impoverished, but we will {return} and build the desolate 
places; thus saith the LORD of hosts, They shall build, but I will throw down; and they shall call them, The 
border of wickedness, and, The people against whom the LORD hath indignation for ever. 

return Mal_03_07 Even from the days of your fathers ye are gone away from mine ordinances, and have 
not kept [them]. Return unto me, and I will return unto you, saith the LORD of hosts. But ye said, Wherein 
shall we {return}? 

return Mal_03_07 Even from the days of your fathers ye are gone away from mine ordinances, and have 
not kept [them]. Return unto me, and I will {return} unto you, saith the LORD of hosts. But ye said, 
Wherein shall we return? 

return Mal_03_18 Then shall ye {return}, and discern between the righteous and the wicked, between him 
that serveth God and him that serveth him not. 

return Mat_02_12 And being warned of God in a dream that they should not {return} to Herod, they 
departed into their own country another way. 

return Mat_10_13 And if the house be worthy, let your peace come upon it: but if it be not worthy, let your 
peace {return} to you. 

return Mat_12_44 Then he saith, I will {return} into my house from whence I came out; and when he is 
come, he findeth [it] empty, swept, and garnished. 

return Mat_24_18 Neither let him which is in the field {return} back to take his clothes. 

return Mic_01_07 And all the graven images thereof shall be beaten to pieces, and all the hires thereof shall 
be burned with the fire, and all the idols thereof will I lay desolate: for she gathered [it] of the hire of an 
harlot, and they shall {return} to the hire of an harlot. 

return Mic_05_03 Therefore will he give them up, until the time [that] she which travaileth hath brought 
forth: then the remnant of his brethren shall {return} unto the children of Israel. 

return Neh_04_12 And it came to pass, that when the Jews which dwelt by them came, they said unto us ten
times, From all places whence ye shall {return} unto us [they will be upon you]. 

return Neh_02_06 And the king said unto me, (the queen also sitting by him,) For how long shall thy 
journey be? and when wilt thou {return}? So it pleased the king to send me; and I set him a time. 

return Neh_09_17 And refused to obey, neither were mindful of thy wonders that thou didst among them; 
but hardened their necks, and in their rebellion appointed a captain to {return} to their bondage: but thou 
[art] a God ready to pardon, gracious and merciful, slow to anger, and of great kindness, and forsookest 
them not. 

return Num_14_03 And wherefore hath the LORD brought us unto this land, to fall by the sword, that our 
wives and our children should be a prey? were it not better for us to {return} into Egypt? 

return Num_14_04 And they said one to another, Let us make a captain, and let us {return} into Egypt. 

return Num_32_18 We will not {return} unto our houses, until the children of Israel have inherited every 
man his inheritance. 



return Num_35_28 Because he should have remained in the city of his refuge until the death of the high 
priest: but after the death of the high priest the slayer shall {return} into the land of his possession. 

return Num_32_22 And the land be subdued before the LORD: then afterward ye shall {return}, and be 
guiltless before the LORD, and before Israel; and this land shall be your possession before the LORD. 

return Oba_01_15 For the day of the LORD [is] near upon all the heathen: as thou hast done, it shall be 
done unto thee: thy reward shall {return} upon thine own head. 

return Pro_02_19 None that go unto her {return} again, neither take they hold of the paths of life. 

return Pro_26_27 Whoso diggeth a pit shall fall therein: and he that rolleth a stone, it will {return} upon 
him. 

return Psa_07_16 His mischief shall {return} upon his own head, and his violent dealing shall come down 
upon his own pate. 

return Psa_104_29 Thou hidest thy face, they are troubled: thou takest away their breath, they die, and 
{return} to their dust. 

return Psa_59_06 They {return} at evening: they make a noise like a dog, and go round about the city. 

return Psa_59_14 And at evening let them {return}; [and] let them make a noise like a dog, and go round 
about the city. 

return Psa_07_07 So shall the congregation of the people compass thee about: for their sakes therefore 
{return} thou on high. 

return Psa_74_21 O let not the oppressed {return} ashamed: let the poor and needy praise thy name. 

return Psa_73_10 Therefore his people {return} hither: and waters of a full [cup] are wrung out to them. 

return Psa_94_15 But judgment shall {return} unto righteousness: and all the upright in heart shall follow 
it. 

return Psa_06_10 Let all mine enemies be ashamed and sore vexed: let them {return} [and] be ashamed 
suddenly. 

return Rut_01_16 And Ruth said, Entreat me not to leave thee, [or] to {return} from following after thee: 
for whither thou goest, I will go; and where thou lodgest, I will lodge: thy people [shall be] my people, and 
thy God my God: 

return Rut_01_06 Then she arose with her daughters in law, that she might {return} from the country of 
Moab: for she had heard in the country of Moab how that the Lord had visited his people in giving them 
bread. 

return Rut_01_07 Wherefore she went forth out of the place where she was, and her two daughters in law 
with her; and they went on the way to {return} unto the land of Judah. 

return Rut_01_08 And Naomi said unto her two daughters in law, Go, {return} each to her mother's house: 
the LORD deal kindly with you, as ye have dealt with the dead, and with me. 

return Rut_01_10 And they said unto her, Surely we will {return} with thee unto thy people. 

return Rut_01_15 And she said, Behold, thy sister in law is gone back unto her people, and unto her gods: 



{return} thou after thy sister in law. 

return Son_06_13 Return, return, O Shulamite; return, {return}, that we may look upon thee. What will ye 
see in the Shulamite? As it were the company of two armies. 

return Son_06_13 Return, return, O Shulamite; {return}, return, that we may look upon thee. What will ye 
see in the Shulamite? As it were the company of two armies. 

return Son_06_13 Return, {return}, O Shulamite; return, return, that we may look upon thee. What will ye 
see in the Shulamite? As it were the company of two armies. 

returned 1Ki_13_10 So he went another way, and {returned} not by the way that he came to Bethel. 

returned 1Sa_24_01 And it came to pass, when Saul was {returned} from following the Philistines, that it 
was told him, saying, Behold, David [is] in the wilderness of Engedi. 

returned 1Sa_23_28 Wherefore Saul {returned} from pursuing after David, and went against the 
Philistines: therefore they called that place Selahammahlekoth. 

returned 1Ch_20_03 And he brought out the people that [were] in it, and cut [them] with saws, and with 
harrows of iron, and with axes. Even so dealt David with all the cities of the children of Ammon. And David
and all the people {returned} to Jerusalem. 

returned 1Ki_12_24 Thus saith the LORD, Ye shall not go up, nor fight against your brethren the children 
of Israel: return every man to his house; for this thing is from me. They hearkened therefore to the word of 
the LORD, and {returned} to depart, according to the word of the LORD. 

returned 1Sa_17_15 But David went and {returned} from Saul to feed his father's sheep at Bethlehem. 

returned 1Sa_17_57 And as David {returned} from the slaughter of the Philistine, Abner took him, and 
brought him before Saul with the head of the Philistine in his hand. 

returned 1Sa_25_39 And when David heard that Nabal was dead, he said, Blessed [be] the LORD, that hath
pleaded the cause of my reproach from the hand of Nabal, and hath kept his servant from evil: for the 
LORD hath {returned} the wickedness of Nabal upon his own head. And David sent and communed with 
Abigail, to take her to him to wife. 

returned 1Sa_26_25 Then Saul said to David, Blessed [be] thou, my son David: thou shalt both do great 
[things], and also shalt still prevail. So David went on his way, and Saul {returned} to his place. 

returned 1Ch_16_43 And all the people departed every man to his house: and David {returned} to bless his 
house. 

returned 1Sa_01_19 And they rose up in the morning early, and worshipped before the LORD, and 
{returned}, and came to their house to Ramah: and Elkanah knew Hannah his wife; and the LORD 
remembered her. 

returned 1Sa_06_16 And when the five lords of the Philistines had seen [it], they {returned} to Ekron the 
same day. 

returned 1Sa_06_17 And these [are] the golden emerods which the Philistines {returned} [for] a trespass 
offering unto the LORD; for Ashdod one, for Gaza one, for Askelon one, for Gath one, for Ekron one; 

returned 1Sa_17_53 And the children of Israel {returned} from chasing after the Philistines, and they 
spoiled their tents. 



returned 1Sa_18_06 And it came to pass as they came, when David was {returned} from the slaughter of the
Philistine, that the women came out of all cities of Israel, singing and dancing, to meet king Saul, with 
tabrets, with joy, and with instruments of music. 

returned 1Sa_27_09 And David smote the land, and left neither man nor woman alive, and took away the 
sheep, and the oxen, and the asses, and the camels, and the apparel, and {returned}, and came to Achish. 

returned 1Sa_37_37 So Sennacherib king of Assyria departed, and went and {returned}, and dwelt at 
Nineveh. 

returned 1Sa_38_08 Behold, I will bring again the shadow of the degrees, which is gone down in the sun 
dial of Ahaz, ten degrees backward. So the sun {returned} ten degrees, by which degrees it was gone down. 

returned 1Ki_13_33 After this thing Jeroboam {returned} not from his evil way, but made again of the 
lowest of the people priests of the high places: whosoever would, he consecrated him, and he became [one] 
of the priests of the high places. 

returned 1Pe_02_25 For ye were as sheep going astray; but are now {returned} unto the Shepherd and 
Bishop of your souls. 

returned 1Sa_37_08 So Rabshakeh {returned}, and found the king of Assyria warring against Libnah: for 
he had heard that he was departed from Lachish. 

returned 1Ki_19_21 And he {returned} back from him, and took a yoke of oxen, and slew them, and boiled 
their flesh with the instruments of the oxen, and gave unto the people, and they did eat. Then he arose, and 
went after Elijah, and ministered unto him. 

returned 2Ch_31_01 Now when all this was finished, all Israel that were present went out to the cities of 
Judah, and brake the images in pieces, and cut down the groves, and threw down the high places and the 
altars out of all Judah and Benjamin, in Ephraim also and Manasseh, until they had utterly destroyed them
all. Then all the children of Israel {returned}, every man to his possession, into their own cities. 

returned 2Ch_34_07 And when he had broken down the altars and the groves, and had beaten the graven 
images into powder, and cut down all the idols throughout all the land of Israel, he {returned} to Jerusalem.

returned 2Ch_34_09 And when they came to Hilkiah the high priest, they delivered the money that was 
brought into the house of God, which the Levites that kept the doors had gathered of the hand of Manasseh 
and Ephraim, and of all the remnant of Israel, and of all Judah and Benjamin; and they {returned} to 
Jerusalem. 

returned 2Ch_25_24 And [he took] all the gold and the silver, and all the vessels that were found in the 
house of God with Obededom, and the treasures of the king's house, the hostages also, and {returned} to 
Samaria. 

returned 2Ch_25_10 Then Amaziah separated them, [to wit], the army that was come to him out of 
Ephraim, to go home again: wherefore their anger was greatly kindled against Judah, and they {returned} 
home in great anger. 

returned 2Ch_32_21 And the LORD sent an angel, which cut off all the mighty men of valour, and the 
leaders and captains in the camp of the king of Assyria. So he {returned} with shame of face to his own 
land. And when he was come into the house of his god, they that came forth of his own bowels slew him 
there with the sword. 



returned 2Ch_28_15 And the men which were expressed by name rose up, and took the captives, and with 
the spoil clothed all that were naked among them, and arrayed them, and shod them, and gave them to eat 
and to drink, and anointed them, and carried all the feeble of them upon asses, and brought them to 
Jericho, the city of palm trees, to their brethren: then they {returned} to Samaria. 

returned 2Ch_14_15 They smote also the tents of cattle, and carried away sheep and camels in abundance, 
and {returned} to Jerusalem. 

returned 2Ch_11_04 Thus saith the LORD, Ye shall not go up, nor fight against your brethren: return 
every man to his house: for this thing is done of me. And they obeyed the words of the LORD, and 
{returned} from going against Jeroboam. 

returned 2Ch_22_06 And he {returned} to be healed in Jezreel because of the wounds which were given him
at Ramah, when he fought with Hazael king of Syria. And Azariah the son of Jehoram king of Judah went 
down to see Jehoram the son of Ahab at Jezreel, because he was sick. 

returned 2Ch_20_27 Then they {returned}, every man of Judah and Jerusalem, and Jehoshaphat in the 
forefront of them, to go again to Jerusalem with joy; for the LORD had made them to rejoice over their 
enemies. 

returned 2Ki_02_25 And he went from thence to mount Carmel, and from thence he {returned} to Samaria.

returned 2Ch_19_08 Moreover in Jerusalem did Jehoshaphat set of the Levites, and [of] the priests, and of 
the chief of the fathers of Israel, for the judgment of the LORD, and for controversies, when they 
{returned} to Jerusalem. 

returned 2Ch_19_01 And Jehoshaphat the king of Judah {returned} to his house in peace to Jerusalem. 

returned 2Ki_23_20 And he slew all the priests of the high places that [were] there upon the altars, and 
burned men's bones upon them, and {returned} to Jerusalem. 

returned 2Ch_10_02 And it came to pass, when Jeroboam the son of Nebat, who [was] in Egypt, whither he 
had fled from the presence of Solomon the king, heard [it], that Jeroboam {returned} out of Egypt. 

returned 2Ki_19_36 So Sennacherib king of Assyria departed, and went and {returned}, and dwelt at 
Nineveh. 

returned 2Ki_05_15 And he {returned} to the man of God, he and all his company, and came, and stood 
before him: and he said, Behold, now I know that [there is] no God in all the earth, but in Israel: now 
therefore, I pray thee, take a blessing of thy servant. 

returned 2Ki_09_15 But king Joram was {returned} to be healed in Jezreel of the wounds which the Syrians
had given him, when he fought with Hazael king of Syria.) And Jehu said, If it be your minds, [then] let 
none go forth [nor] escape out of the city to go to tell [it] in Jezreel. 

returned 2Sa_11_04 And David sent messengers, and took her; and she came in unto him, and he lay with 
her; for she was purified from her uncleanness: and she {returned} unto her house. 

returned 2Sa_12_31 And he brought forth the people that [were] therein, and put [them] under saws, and 
under harrows of iron, and under axes of iron, and made them pass through the brickkiln: and thus did he 
unto all the cities of the children of Ammon. So David and all the people {returned} unto Jerusalem. 

returned 2Ki_14_14 And he took all the gold and silver, and all the vessels that were found in the house of 
the LORD, and in the treasures of the king's house, and hostages, and {returned} to Samaria. 



returned 2Sa_10_14 And when the children of Ammon saw that the Syrians were fled, then fled they also 
before Abishai, and entered into the city. So Joab {returned} from the children of Ammon, and came to 
Jerusalem. 

returned 2Sa_17_03 And I will bring back all the people unto thee: the man whom thou seekest [is] as if all 
{returned}: [so] all the people shall be in peace. 

returned 2Ki_08_03 And it came to pass at the seven years' end, that the woman {returned} out of the land 
of the Philistines: and she went forth to cry unto the king for her house and for her land. 

returned 2Sa_18_16 And Joab blew the trumpet, and the people {returned} from pursuing after Israel: for 
Joab held back the people. 

returned 2Sa_19_15 So the king {returned}, and came to Jordan. And Judah came to Gilgal, to go to meet 
the king, to conduct the king over Jordan. 

returned 2Ki_07_15 And they went after them unto Jordan: and, lo, all the way [was] full of garments and 
vessels, which the Syrians had cast away in their haste. And the messengers {returned}, and told the king. 

returned 2Ki_03_27 Then he took his eldest son that should have reigned in his stead, and offered him [for] 
a burnt offering upon the wall. And there was great indignation against Israel: and they departed from 
him, and {returned} to [their own] land. 

returned 2Ki_04_35 Then he {returned}, and walked in the house to and fro; and went up, and stretched 
himself upon him: and the child sneezed seven times, and the child opened his eyes. 

returned 2Ki_19_08 So Rabshakeh {returned}, and found the king of Assyria warring against Libnah: for 
he had heard that he was departed from Lachish. 

returned 2Sa_01_01 Now it came to pass after the death of Saul, when David was {returned} from the 
slaughter of the Amalekites, and David had abode two days in Ziklag; 

returned 2Sa_16_08 The LORD hath {returned} upon thee all the blood of the house of Saul, in whose stead
thou hast reigned; and the LORD hath delivered the kingdom into the hand of Absalom thy son: and, 
behold, thou [art taken] in thy mischief, because thou [art] a bloody man. 

returned 2Sa_17_20 And when Absalom's servants came to the woman to the house, they said, Where [is] 
Ahimaaz and Jonathan? And the woman said unto them, They be gone over the brook of water. And when 
they had sought and could not find [them], they {returned} to Jerusalem. 

returned 2Sa_14_24 And the king said, Let him turn to his own house, and let him not see my face. So 
Absalom {returned} to his own house, and saw not the king's face. 

returned 2Sa_01_22 From the blood of the slain, from the fat of the mighty, the bow of Jonathan turned not
back, and the sword of Saul {returned} not empty. 

returned 2Sa_08_13 And David gat [him] a name when he {returned} from smiting of the Syrians in the 
valley of salt, [being] eighteen thousand [men]. 

returned 2Sa_19_39 And all the people went over Jordan. And when the king was come over, the king 
kissed Barzillai, and blessed him; and he {returned} unto his own place. 

returned 2Sa_20_22 Then the woman went unto all the people in her wisdom. And they cut off the head of 
Sheba the son of Bichri, and cast [it] out to Joab. And he blew a trumpet, and they retired from the city, 



every man to his tent. And Joab {returned} to Jerusalem unto the king. 

returned 2Sa_02_30 And Joab {returned} from following Abner: and when he had gathered all the people 
together, there lacked of David's servants nineteen men and Asahel. 

returned 2Sa_23_10 He arose, and smote the Philistines until his hand was weary, and his hand clave unto 
the sword: and the LORD wrought a great victory that day; and the people {returned} after him only to 
spoil. 

returned 2Sa_03_16 And her husband went with her along weeping behind her to Bahurim. Then said 
Abner unto him, Go, return. And he {returned}. 

returned 2Sa_03_27 And when Abner was {returned} to Hebron, Joab took him aside in the gate to speak 
with him quietly, and smote him there under the fifth [rib], that he died, for the blood of Asahel his brother.

returned 2Sa_06_20 Then David {returned} to bless his household. And Michal the daughter of Saul came 
out to meet David, and said, How glorious was the king of Israel to day, who uncovered himself to day in 
the eyes of the handmaids of his servants, as one of the vain fellows shamelessly uncovereth himself! 

returned Amo_04_09 I have smitten you with blasting and mildew: when your gardens and your vineyards 
and your fig trees and your olive trees increased, the palmerworm devoured [them]: yet have ye not 
{returned} unto me, saith the LORD. 

returned Amo_04_08 So two [or] three cities wandered unto one city, to drink water; but they were not 
satisfied: yet have ye not {returned} unto me, saith the LORD. 

returned Act_01_12 Then {returned} they unto Jerusalem from the mount called Olivet, which is from 
Jerusalem a sabbath day's journey. 

returned Act_05_22 But when the officers came, and found them not in the prison, they {returned}, and 
told, 

returned Act_08_25 And they, when they had testified and preached the word of the Lord, {returned} to 
Jerusalem, and preached the gospel in many villages of the Samaritans. 

returned Act_12_25 And Barnabas and Saul {returned} from Jerusalem, when they had fulfilled [their] 
ministry, and took with them John, whose surname was Mark. 

returned Act_13_13 Now when Paul and his company loosed from Paphos, they came to Perga in 
Pamphylia: and John departing from them {returned} to Jerusalem. 

returned Act_14_21 And when they had preached the gospel to that city, and had taught many, they 
{returned} again to Lystra, and [to] Iconium, and Antioch, 

returned Act_21_06 And when we had taken our leave one of another, we took ship; and they {returned} 
home again. 

returned Act_23_32 On the morrow they left the horsemen to go with him, and {returned} to the castle: 

returned Amo_04_10 I have sent among you the pestilence after the manner of Egypt: your young men 
have I slain with the sword, and have taken away your horses; and I have made the stink of your camps to 
come up unto your nostrils: yet have ye not {returned} unto me, saith the LORD. 

returned Amo_04_11 I have overthrown [some] of you, as God overthrew Sodom and Gomorrah, and ye 



were as a firebrand plucked out of the burning: yet have ye not {returned} unto me, saith the LORD. 

returned Amo_04_06 And I also have given you cleanness of teeth in all your cities, and want of bread in all
your places: yet have ye not {returned} unto me, saith the LORD. 

returned Dan_04_36 At the same time my reason {returned} unto me; and for the glory of my kingdom, 
mine honour and brightness returned unto me; and my counsellors and my lords sought unto me; and I was
established in my kingdom, and excellent majesty was added unto me. 

returned Dan_04_34 And at the end of the days I Nebuchadnezzar lifted up mine eyes unto heaven, and 
mine understanding {returned} unto me, and I blessed the most High, and I praised and honoured him that 
liveth for ever, whose dominion [is] an everlasting dominion, and his kingdom [is] from generation to 
generation: 

returned Dan_04_36 At the same time my reason returned unto me; and for the glory of my kingdom, mine
honour and brightness {returned} unto me; and my counsellors and my lords sought unto me; and I was 
established in my kingdom, and excellent majesty was added unto me. 

returned Deu_01_45 And ye {returned} and wept before the LORD; but the LORD would not hearken to 
your voice, nor give ear unto you. 

returned Exo_04_18 And Moses went and {returned} to Jethro his father in law, and said unto him, Let me 
go, I pray thee, and return unto my brethren which [are] in Egypt, and see whether they be yet alive. And 
Jethro said to Moses, Go in peace. 

returned Exo_04_20 And Moses took his wife and his sons, and set them upon an ass, and he {returned} to 
the land of Egypt: and Moses took the rod of God in his hand. 

returned Eze_08_17 Then he said unto me, Hast thou seen [this], O son of man? Is it a light thing to the 
house of Judah that they commit the abominations which they commit here? for they have filled the land 
with violence, and have {returned} to provoke me to anger: and, lo, they put the branch to their nose. 

returned Exo_34_31 And Moses called unto them; and Aaron and all the rulers of the congregation 
{returned} unto him: and Moses talked with them. 

returned Eze_01_14 And the living creatures ran and {returned} as the appearance of a flash of lightning. 

returned Ecc_09_11 I {returned}, and saw under the sun, that the race [is] not to the swift, nor the battle to 
the strong, neither yet bread to the wise, nor yet riches to men of understanding, nor yet favour to men of 
skill; but time and chance happeneth to them all. 

returned Est_02_14 In the evening she went, and on the morrow she {returned} into the second house of the
women, to the custody of Shaashgaz, the king's chamberlain, which kept the concubines: she came in unto 
the king no more, except the king delighted in her, and that she were called by name. 

returned Est_07_08 Then the king {returned} out of the palace garden into the place of the banquet of 
wine; and Haman was fallen upon the bed whereon Esther [was]. Then said the king, Will he force the 
queen also before me in the house? As the word went out of the king's mouth, they covered Haman's face. 

returned Exo_32_31 And Moses {returned} unto the LORD, and said, Oh, this people have sinned a great 
sin, and have made them gods of gold. 

returned Eze_47_07 Now when I had {returned}, behold, at the bank of the river [were] very many trees on 
the one side and on the other. 



returned Ezr_05_05 But the eye of their God was upon the elders of the Jews, that they could not cause 
them to cease, till the matter came to Darius: and then they {returned} answer by letter concerning this 
[matter]. 

returned Ezr_05_11 And thus they {returned} us answer, saying, We are the servants of the God of heaven 
and earth, and build the house that was builded these many years ago, which a great king of Israel builded 
and set up. 

returned Ecc_04_01 So I {returned}, and considered all the oppressions that are done under the sun: and 
behold the tears of [such as were] oppressed, and they had no comforter; and on the side of their oppressors
[there was] power; but they had no comforter. 

returned Ecc_04_07 Then I {returned}, and I saw vanity under the sun. 

returned Exo_19_08 And all the people answered together, and said, All that the LORD hath spoken we 
will do. And Moses {returned} the words of the people unto the LORD. 

returned Exo_05_22 And Moses {returned} unto the LORD, and said, Lord, wherefore hast thou [so] evil 
entreated this people? why [is] it [that] thou hast sent me? 

returned Exo_14_27 And Moses stretched forth his hand over the sea, and the sea {returned} to his strength
when the morning appeared; and the Egyptians fled against it; and the LORD overthrew the Egyptians in 
the midst of the sea. 

returned Exo_14_28 And the waters {returned}, and covered the chariots, and the horsemen, [and] all the 
host of Pharaoh that came into the sea after them; there remained not so much as one of them. 

returned Gen_14_07 And they {returned}, and came to Enmishpat, which [is] Kadesh, and smote all the 
country of the Amalekites, and also the Amorites, that dwelt in Hazezontamar. 

returned Gen_08_12 And he stayed yet other seven days; and sent forth the dove; which {returned} not 
again unto him any more. 

returned Gen_43_18 And the men were afraid, because they were brought into Joseph's house; and they 
said, Because of the money that was {returned} in our sacks at the first time are we brought in; that he may 
seek occasion against us, and fall upon us, and take us for bondmen, and our asses. 

returned Gen_50_14 And Joseph {returned} into Egypt, he, and his brethren, and all that went up with him
to bury his father, after he had buried his father. 

returned Gen_32_06 And the messengers {returned} to Jacob, saying, We came to thy brother Esau, and 
also he cometh to meet thee, and four hundred men with him. 

returned Gen_33_16 So Esau {returned} that day on his way unto Seir. 

returned Gen_37_29 And Reuben {returned} unto the pit; and, behold, Joseph [was] not in the pit; and he 
rent his clothes. 

returned Gen_43_10 For except we had lingered, surely now we had {returned} this second time. 

returned Gen_37_30 And he {returned} unto his brethren, and said, The child [is] not; and I, whither shall 
I go? 

returned Gen_38_22 And he {returned} to Judah, and said, I cannot find her; and also the men of the place 
said, [that] there was no harlot in this [place]. 



returned Gen_44_13 Then they rent their clothes, and laded every man his ass, and {returned} to the city. 

returned Gal_01_17 Neither went I up to Jerusalem to them which were apostles before me; but I went into 
Arabia, and {returned} again unto Damascus. 

returned Gen_31_55 And early in the morning Laban rose up, and kissed his sons and his daughters, and 
blessed them: and Laban departed, and {returned} unto his place. 

returned Gen_08_03 And the waters {returned} from off the earth continually: and after the end of the 
hundred and fifty days the waters were abated. 

returned Gen_08_09 But the dove found no rest for the sole of her foot, and she {returned} unto him into 
the ark, for the waters [were] on the face of the whole earth: then he put forth his hand, and took her, and 
pulled her in unto him into the ark. 

returned Gen_18_33 And the LORD went his way, as soon as he had left communing with Abraham: and 
Abraham {returned} unto his place. 

returned Gen_22_19 So Abraham {returned} unto his young men, and they rose up and went together to 
Beersheba; and Abraham dwelt at Beersheba. 

returned Gen_21_32 Thus they made a covenant at Beersheba: then Abimelech rose up, and Phichol the 
chief captain of his host, and they {returned} into the land of the Philistines. 

returned Gen_42_24 And he turned himself about from them, and wept; and {returned} to them again, and 
communed with them, and took from them Simeon, and bound him before their eyes. 

returned Heb_11_15 And truly, if they had been mindful of that [country] from whence they came out, they
might have had opportunity to have {returned}. 

returned Hos_06_11 Also, O Judah, he hath set an harvest for thee, when I {returned} the captivity of my 
people. 

returned Jos_10_15 And Joshua {returned}, and all Israel with him, unto the camp to Gilgal. 

returned Jos_08_24 And it came to pass, when Israel had made an end of slaying all the inhabitants of Ai in
the field, in the wilderness wherein they chased them, and when they were all fallen on the edge of the 
sword, until they were consumed, that all the Israelites {returned} unto Ai, and smote it with the edge of the
sword. 

returned Jud_07_03 Now therefore go to, proclaim in the ears of the people, saying, Whosoever [is] fearful 
and afraid, let him return and depart early from mount Gilead. And there {returned} of the people twenty 
and two thousand; and there remained ten thousand. 

returned Jos_02_22 And they went, and came unto the mountain, and abode there three days, until the 
pursuers were {returned}: and the pursuers sought [them] throughout all the way, but found [them] not. 

returned Jud_21_23 And the children of Benjamin did so, and took [them] wives, according to their 
number, of them that danced, whom they caught: and they went and {returned} unto their inheritance, and
repaired the cities, and dwelt in them. 

returned Jos_10_21 And all the people {returned} to the camp to Joshua at Makkedah in peace: none 
moved his tongue against any of the children of Israel. 



returned Jud_07_15 And it was [so], when Gideon heard the telling of the dream, and the interpretation 
thereof, that he worshipped, and {returned} into the host of Israel, and said, Arise; for the LORD hath 
delivered into your hand the host of Midian. 

returned Jos_22_09 And the children of Reuben and the children of Gad and the half tribe of Manasseh 
{returned}, and departed from the children of Israel out of Shiloh, which [is] in the land of Canaan, to go 
unto the country of Gilead, to the land of their possession, whereof they were possessed, according to the 
word of the LORD by the hand of Moses. 

returned Jud_05_29 Her wise ladies answered her, yea, she {returned} answer to herself, 

returned Jer_03_07 And I said after she had done all these [things], Turn thou unto me. But she {returned} 
not. And her treacherous sister Judah saw [it]. 

returned Jos_07_03 And they {returned} to Joshua, and said unto him, Let not all the people go up; but let 
about two or three thousand men go up and smite Ai; [and] make not all the people to labour thither; for 
they [are but] few. 

returned Jud_02_19 And it came to pass, when the judge was dead, [that] they {returned}, and corrupted 
[themselves] more than their fathers, in following other gods to serve them, and to bow down unto them; 
they ceased not from their own doings, nor from their stubborn way. 

returned Jud_08_13 And Gideon the son of Joash {returned} from battle before the sun [was up], 

returned Jud_11_39 And it came to pass at the end of two months, that she {returned} unto her father, who 
did with her [according] to his vow which he had vowed: and she knew no man. And it was a custom in 
Israel, 

returned Jud_14_08 And after a time he {returned} to take her, and he turned aside to see the carcase of 
the lion: and, behold, [there was] a swarm of bees and honey in the carcase of the lion. 

returned Jer_14_03 And their nobles have sent their little ones to the waters: they came to the pits, [and] 
found no water; they {returned} with their vessels empty; they were ashamed and confounded, and covered 
their heads. 

returned Jer_40_12 Even all the Jews {returned} out of all places whither they were driven, and came to the
land of Judah, to Gedaliah, unto Mizpah, and gathered wine and summer fruits very much. 

returned Jos_02_16 And she said unto them, Get you to the mountain, lest the pursuers meet you; and hide 
yourselves there three days, until the pursuers be {returned}: and afterward may ye go your way. 

returned Jos_02_23 So the two men {returned}, and descended from the mountain, and passed over, and 
came to Joshua the son of Nun, and told him all [things] that befell them: 

returned Jos_06_14 And the second day they compassed the city once, and {returned} into the camp: so 
they did six days. 

returned Jos_22_32 And Phinehas the son of Eleazar the priest, and the princes, {returned} from the 
children of Reuben, and from the children of Gad, out of the land of Gilead, unto the land of Canaan, to the
children of Israel, and brought them word again. 

returned Jer_41_14 So all the people that Ishmael had carried away captive from Mizpah cast about and 
{returned}, and went unto Johanan the son of Kareah. 

returned Jos_10_43 And Joshua {returned}, and all Israel with him, unto the camp to Gilgal. 



returned Jer_43_05 But Johanan the son of Kareah, and all the captains of the forces, took all the remnant 
of Judah, that were {returned} from all nations, whither they had been driven, to dwell in the land of 
Judah; 

returned Jos_04_18 And it came to pass, when the priests that bare the ark of the covenant of the LORD 
were come up out of the midst of Jordan, [and] the soles of the priests' feet were lifted up unto the dry land, 
that the waters of Jordan {returned} unto their place, and flowed over all his banks, as [they did] before. 

returned Jos_10_38 And Joshua {returned}, and all Israel with him, to Debir; and fought against it: 

returned Luk_04_01 And Jesus being full of the Holy Ghost {returned} from Jordan, and was led by the 
Spirit into the wilderness, 

returned Luk_04_14 And Jesus {returned} in the power of the Spirit into Galilee: and there went out a 
fame of him through all the region round about. 

returned Luk_02_43 And when they had fulfilled the days, as they {returned}, the child Jesus tarried 
behind in Jerusalem; and Joseph and his mother knew not [of it]. 

returned Luk_01_56 And Mary abode with her about three months, and {returned} to her own house. 

returned Luk_02_39 And when they had performed all things according to the law of the Lord, they 
{returned} into Galilee, to their own city Nazareth. 

returned Luk_02_20 And the shepherds {returned}, glorifying and praising God for all the things that they 
had heard and seen, as it was told unto them. 

returned Lev_22_13 But if the priest's daughter be a widow, or divorced, and have no child, and is 
{returned} unto her father's house, as in her youth, she shall eat of her father's meat: but there shall no 
stranger eat thereof. 

returned Luk_08_37 Then the whole multitude of the country of the Gadarenes round about besought him 
to depart from them; for they were taken with great fear: and he went up into the ship, and {returned} 
back again. 

returned Luk_09_10 And the apostles, when they were {returned}, told him all that they had done. And he 
took them, and went aside privately into a desert place belonging to the city called Bethsaida. 

returned Luk_10_17 And the seventy {returned} again with joy, saying, Lord, even the devils are subject 
unto us through thy name. 

returned Luk_08_40 And it came to pass, that, when Jesus was {returned}, the people [gladly] received 
him: for they were all waiting for him. 

returned Luk_17_18 There are not found that {returned} to give glory to God, save this stranger. 

returned Luk_23_56 And they {returned}, and prepared spices and ointments; and rested the sabbath day 
according to the commandment. 

returned Luk_23_48 And all the people that came together to that sight, beholding the things which were 
done, smote their breasts, and {returned}. 

returned Luk_19_15 And it came to pass, that when he was {returned}, having received the kingdom, then 
he commanded these servants to be called unto him, to whom he had given the money, that he might know 



how much every man had gained by trading. 

returned Luk_24_33 And they rose up the same hour, and {returned} to Jerusalem, and found the eleven 
gathered together, and them that were with them, 

returned Luk_24_52 And they worshipped him, and {returned} to Jerusalem with great joy: 

returned Luk_24_09 And {returned} from the sepulchre, and told all these things unto the eleven, and to all
the rest. 

returned Mat_21_18 Now in the morning as he {returned} into the city, he hungered. 

returned Mar_14_40 And when he {returned}, he found them asleep again, (for their eyes were heavy,) 
neither wist they what to answer him. 

returned Num_24_25 And Balaam rose up, and went and {returned} to his place: and Balak also went his 
way. 

returned Num_13_25 And they {returned} from searching of the land after forty days. 

returned Neh_09_28 But after they had rest, they did evil again before thee: therefore leftest thou them in 
the hand of their enemies, so that they had the dominion over them: yet when they {returned}, and cried 
unto thee, thou heardest [them] from heaven; and many times didst thou deliver them according to thy 
mercies; 

returned Neh_02_15 Then went I up in the night by the brook, and viewed the wall, and turned back, and 
entered by the gate of the valley, and [so] {returned}. 

returned Neh_04_15 And it came to pass, when our enemies heard that it was known unto us, and God had 
brought their counsel to nought, that we {returned} all of us to the wall, every one unto his work. 

returned Num_14_36 And the men, which Moses sent to search the land, who {returned}, and made all the 
congregation to murmur against him, by bringing up a slander upon the land, 

returned Num_23_06 And he {returned} unto him, and, lo, he stood by his burnt sacrifice, he, and all the 
princes of Moab. 

returned Num_16_50 And Aaron {returned} unto Moses unto the door of the tabernacle of the 
congregation: and the plague was stayed. 

returned Psa_35_13 But as for me, when they were sick, my clothing [was] sackcloth: I humbled my soul 
with fasting; and my prayer {returned} into mine own bosom. 

returned Psa_60_01 To the chief Musician upon Shushaneduth, Michtam of David, to teach; when he strove
with Aramnaharaim and with Aramzobah, when Joab {returned}, and smote of Edom in the valley of salt 
twelve thousand. O God, thou hast cast us off, thou hast scattered us, thou hast been displeased; O turn 
thyself to us again. 

returned Psa_78_34 When he slew them, then they sought him: and they {returned} and inquired early 
after God. 

returned Rut_01_22 So Naomi {returned}, and Ruth the Moabitess, her daughter in law, with her, which 
returned out of the country of Moab: and they came to Bethlehem in the beginning of barley harvest. 

returned Rut_01_22 So Naomi returned, and Ruth the Moabitess, her daughter in law, with her, which 



{returned} out of the country of Moab: and they came to Bethlehem in the beginning of barley harvest. 

returned Zec_08_03 Thus saith the LORD; I am {returned} unto Zion, and will dwell in the midst of 
Jerusalem: and Jerusalem shall be called a city of truth; and the mountain of the LORD of hosts the holy 
mountain. 

returned Zec_01_16 Therefore thus saith the LORD; I am {returned} to Jerusalem with mercies: my house 
shall be built in it, saith the LORD of hosts, and a line shall be stretched forth upon Jerusalem. 

returned Zec_07_14 But I scattered them with a whirlwind among all the nations whom they knew not. 
Thus the land was desolate after them, that no man passed through nor {returned}: for they laid the 
pleasant land desolate. 

returned Zec_01_06 But my words and my statutes, which I commanded my servants the prophets, did they
not take hold of your fathers? and they {returned} and said, Like as the LORD of hosts thought to do unto 
us, according to our ways, and according to our doings, so hath he dealt with us. 

returneth Psa_146_04 His breath goeth forth, he {returneth} to his earth; in that very day his thoughts 
perish. 

returneth Pro_26_11 As a dog {returneth} to his vomit, [so] a fool returneth to his folly. 

returneth 1Sa_55_10 For as the rain cometh down, and the snow from heaven, and {returneth} not thither, 
but watereth the earth, and maketh it bring forth and bud, that it may give seed to the sower, and bread to 
the eater: 

returneth Zec_09_08 And I will encamp about mine house because of the army, because of him that passeth
by, and because of him that {returneth}: and no oppressor shall pass through them any more: for now have 
I seen with mine eyes. 

returneth Pro_26_11 As a dog returneth to his vomit, [so] a fool {returneth} to his folly. 

returneth Eze_35_07 Thus will I make mount Seir most desolate, and cut off from it him that passeth out 
and him that {returneth}. 

returneth Ecc_01_06 The wind goeth toward the south, and turneth about unto the north; it whirleth about 
continually, and the wind {returneth} again according to his circuits. 

returning Luk_07_10 And they that were sent, {returning} to the house, found the servant whole that had 
been sick. 

returning Heb_07_01 For this Melchisedec, king of Salem, priest of the most high God, who met Abraham 
{returning} from the slaughter of the kings, and blessed him; 

returning Act_08_28 Was {returning}, and sitting in his chariot read Esaias the prophet. 

returning 1Sa_30_15 For thus saith the Lord GOD, the Holy One of Israel; In {returning} and rest shall ye 
be saved; in quietness and in confidence shall be your strength: and ye would not. 

turn 1Ch_12_23 And these [are] the numbers of the bands [that were] ready armed to the war, [and] came 
to David to Hebron, to {turn} the kingdom of Saul to him, according to the word of the LORD. 

turn 1Ch_14_14 Therefore David inquired again of God; and God said unto him, Go not up after them; 
{turn} away from them, and come upon them over against the mulberry trees. 



turn 1Ki_08_33 When thy people Israel be smitten down before the enemy, because they have sinned 
against thee, and shall {turn} again to thee, and confess thy name, and pray, and make supplication unto 
thee in this house: 

turn 1Ki_08_35 When heaven is shut up, and there is no rain, because they have sinned against thee; if they
pray toward this place, and confess thy name, and {turn} from their sin, when thou afflictest them: 

turn 1Ki_09_06 [But] if ye shall at all {turn} from following me, ye or your children, and will not keep my 
commandments [and] my statutes which I have set before you, but go and serve other gods, and worship 
them: 

turn 1Ki_17_03 Get thee hence, and {turn} thee eastward, and hide thyself by the brook Cherith, that [is] 
before Jordan. 

turn 1Ki_13_17 For it was said to me by the word of the LORD, Thou shalt eat no bread nor drink water 
there, nor {turn} again to go by the way that thou camest. 

turn 1Ki_11_02 Of the nations [concerning] which the LORD said unto the children of Israel, Ye shall not 
go in to them, neither shall they come in unto you: [for] surely they will {turn} away your heart after their 
gods: Solomon clave unto these in love. 

turn 1Ki_12_27 If this people go up to do sacrifice in the house of the LORD at Jerusalem, then shall the 
heart of this people {turn} again unto their lord, [even] unto Rehoboam king of Judah, and they shall kill 
me, and go again to Rehoboam king of Judah. 

turn 1Ki_13_09 For so was it charged me by the word of the LORD, saying, Eat no bread, nor drink water, 
nor {turn} again by the same way that thou camest. 

turn 1Sa_01_25 And I will {turn} my hand upon thee, and purely purge away thy dross, and take away all 
thy tin: 

turn 1Sa_13_14 And it shall be as the chased roe, and as a sheep that no man taketh up: they shall every 
man {turn} to his own people, and flee every one into his own land. 

turn 1Sa_14_07 And his armourbearer said unto him, Do all that [is] in thine heart: {turn} thee; behold, I 
[am] with thee according to thy heart. 

turn 1Sa_14_27 For the LORD of hosts hath purposed, and who shall disannul [it]? and his hand [is] 
stretched out, and who shall {turn} it back? 

turn 1Sa_15_25 Now therefore, I pray thee, pardon my sin, and {turn} again with me, that I may worship 
the LORD. 

turn 1Sa_15_30 Then he said, I have sinned: [yet] honour me now, I pray thee, before the elders of my 
people, and before Israel, and {turn} again with me, that I may worship the LORD thy God. 

turn 1Sa_19_06 And they shall {turn} the rivers far away; [and] the brooks of defence shall be emptied and 
dried up: the reeds and flags shall wither. 

turn 1Sa_10_02 To {turn} aside the needy from judgment, and to take away the right from the poor of my 
people, that widows may be their prey, and [that] they may rob the fatherless! 

turn 1Sa_12_20 And Samuel said unto the people, Fear not: ye have done all this wickedness: yet {turn} not
aside from following the LORD, but serve the LORD with all your heart; 



turn 1Sa_12_21 And {turn} ye not aside: for [then should ye go] after vain [things], which cannot profit nor
deliver; for they [are] vain. 

turn 1Sa_22_18 He will surely violently {turn} and toss thee [like] a ball into a large country: there shalt 
thou die, and there the chariots of thy glory [shall be] the shame of thy lord's house. 

turn 1Sa_23_17 And it shall come to pass after the end of seventy years, that the LORD will visit Tyre, and 
she shall {turn} to her hire, and shall commit fornication with all the kingdoms of the world upon the face 
of the earth. 

turn 1Sa_28_06 And for a spirit of judgment to him that sitteth in judgment, and for strength to them that 
{turn} the battle to the gate. 

turn 1Sa_29_21 That make a man an offender for a word, and lay a snare for him that reproveth in the 
gate, and {turn} aside the just for a thing of nought. 

turn 1Sa_30_11 Get you out of the way, {turn} aside out of the path, cause the Holy One of Israel to cease 
from before us. 

turn 1Sa_30_21 And thine ears shall hear a word behind thee, saying, This [is] the way, walk ye in it, when 
ye turn to the right hand, and when ye {turn} to the left. 

turn 1Sa_30_21 And thine ears shall hear a word behind thee, saying, This [is] the way, walk ye in it, when 
ye {turn} to the right hand, and when ye turn to the left. 

turn 1Sa_36_09 How then wilt thou {turn} away the face of one captain of the least of my master's servants,
and put thy trust on Egypt for chariots and for horsemen? 

turn 1Sa_37_29 Because thy rage against me, and thy tumult, is come up into mine ears, therefore will I put
my hook in thy nose, and my bridle in thy lips, and I will {turn} thee back by the way by which thou 
camest. 

turn 1Sa_58_13 If thou {turn} away thy foot from the sabbath, [from] doing thy pleasure on my holy day; 
and call the sabbath a delight, the holy of the LORD, honourable; and shalt honour him, not doing thine 
own ways, nor finding thine own pleasure, nor speaking [thine own] words: 

turn 1Sa_59_20 And the Redeemer shall come to Zion, and unto them that {turn} from transgression in 
Jacob, saith the LORD. 

turn 2Ch_06_26 When the heaven is shut up, and there is no rain, because they have sinned against thee; 
[yet] if they pray toward this place, and confess thy name, and {turn} from their sin, when thou dost afflict 
them; 

turn 2Ch_06_37 Yet [if] they bethink themselves in the land whither they are carried captive, and {turn} 
and pray unto thee in the land of their captivity, saying, We have sinned, we have done amiss, and have 
dealt wickedly; 

turn 2Ch_06_42 O LORD God, {turn} not away the face of thine anointed: remember the mercies of David 
thy servant. 

turn 2Ch_07_14 If my people, which are called by my name, shall humble themselves, and pray, and seek 
my face, and {turn} from their wicked ways; then will I hear from heaven, and will forgive their sin, and 
will heal their land. 

turn 2Ch_07_19 But if ye {turn} away, and forsake my statutes and my commandments, which I have set 



before you, and shall go and serve other gods, and worship them; 

turn 2Ch_15_04 But when they in their trouble did {turn} unto the LORD God of Israel, and sought him, 
he was found of them. 

turn 2Ch_25_27 Now after the time that Amaziah did {turn} away from following the LORD they made a 
conspiracy against him in Jerusalem; and he fled to Lachish: but they sent to Lachish after him, and slew 
him there. 

turn 2Ch_29_10 Now [it is] in mine heart to make a covenant with the LORD God of Israel, that his fierce 
wrath may {turn} away from us. 

turn 2Ch_30_06 So the posts went with the letters from the king and his princes throughout all Israel and 
Judah, and according to the commandment of the king, saying, Ye children of Israel, {turn} again unto the 
LORD God of Abraham, Isaac, and Israel, and he will return to the remnant of you, that are escaped out of
the hand of the kings of Assyria. 

turn 2Ch_30_08 Now be ye not stiffnecked, as your fathers [were, but] yield yourselves unto the LORD, and
enter into his sanctuary, which he hath sanctified for ever: and serve the LORD your God, that the 
fierceness of his wrath may {turn} away from you. 

turn 2Ch_30_09 For if ye turn again unto the LORD, your brethren and your children [shall find] 
compassion before them that lead them captive, so that they shall come again into this land: for the LORD 
your God [is] gracious and merciful, and will not {turn} away [his] face from you, if ye return unto him. 

turn 2Ch_30_09 For if ye {turn} again unto the LORD, your brethren and your children [shall find] 
compassion before them that lead them captive, so that they shall come again into this land: for the LORD 
your God [is] gracious and merciful, and will not turn away [his] face from you, if ye return unto him. 

turn 2Ch_35_22 Nevertheless Josiah would not {turn} his face from him, but disguised himself, that he 
might fight with him, and hearkened not unto the words of Necho from the mouth of God, and came to 
fight in the valley of Megiddo. 

turn 2Co_03_16 Nevertheless when it shall {turn} to the Lord, the veil shall be taken away. 

turn 2Ki_01_06 And they said unto him, There came a man up to meet us, and said unto us, Go, {turn} 
again unto the king that sent you, and say unto him, Thus saith the LORD, [Is it] not because [there is] not 
a God in Israel, [that] thou sendest to inquire of Baalzebub the god of Ekron? therefore thou shalt not come
down from that bed on which thou art gone up, but shalt surely die. 

turn 2Ki_04_10 Let us make a little chamber, I pray thee, on the wall; and let us set for him there a bed, 
and a table, and a stool, and a candlestick: and it shall be, when he cometh to us, that he shall {turn} in 
thither. 

turn 2Ki_09_18 So there went one on horseback to meet him, and said, Thus saith the king, [Is it] peace? 
And Jehu said, What hast thou to do with peace? {turn} thee behind me. And the watchman told, saying, 
The messenger came to them, but he cometh not again. 

turn 2Ki_09_19 Then he sent out a second on horseback, which came to them, and said, Thus saith the king,
[Is it] peace? And Jehu answered, What hast thou to do with peace? {turn} thee behind me. 

turn 2Ki_18_24 How then wilt thou {turn} away the face of one captain of the least of my master's servants,
and put thy trust on Egypt for chariots and for horsemen? 

turn 2Ki_19_28 Because thy rage against me and thy tumult is come up into mine ears, therefore I will put 



my hook in thy nose, and my bridle in thy lips, and I will {turn} thee back by the way by which thou 
camest. 

turn 2Pe_02_21 For it had been better for them not to have known the way of righteousness, than, after 
they have known [it], to {turn} from the holy commandment delivered unto them. 

turn 2Sa_02_21 And Abner said to him, Turn thee aside to thy right hand or to thy left, and lay thee hold 
on one of the young men, and take thee his armour. But Asahel would not {turn} aside from following of 
him. 

turn 2Sa_02_23 Howbeit he refused to {turn} aside: wherefore Abner with the hinder end of the spear 
smote him under the fifth [rib], that the spear came out behind him; and he fell down there, and died in the 
same place: and it came to pass, [that] as many as came to the place where Asahel fell down and died stood 
still. 

turn 2Sa_14_19 And the king said, [Is not] the hand of Joab with thee in all this? And the woman answered 
and said, [As] thy soul liveth, my lord the king, none can {turn} to the right hand or to the left from ought 
that my lord the king hath spoken: for thy servant Joab, he bade me, and he put all these words in the 
mouth of thine handmaid: 

turn 2Sa_14_24 And the king said, Let him {turn} to his own house, and let him not see my face. So 
Absalom returned to his own house, and saw not the king's face. 

turn 2Sa_15_31 And [one] told David, saying, Ahithophel [is] among the conspirators with Absalom. And 
David said, O LORD, I pray thee, {turn} the counsel of Ahithophel into foolishness. 

turn 2Sa_19_37 Let thy servant, I pray thee, {turn} back again, that I may die in mine own city, [and be 
buried] by the grave of my father and of my mother. But behold thy servant Chimham; let him go over 
with my lord the king; and do to him what shall seem good unto thee. 

turn 2Ti_03_05 Having a form of godliness, but denying the power thereof: from such {turn} away. 

turn 2Ti_04_04 And they shall {turn} away [their] ears from the truth, and shall be turned unto fables. 

turn Act_13_46 Then Paul and Barnabas waxed bold, and said, It was necessary that the word of God 
should first have been spoken to you: but seeing ye put it from you, and judge yourselves unworthy of 
everlasting life, lo, we {turn} to the Gentiles. 

turn Act_14_15 And saying, Sirs, why do ye these things? We also are men of like passions with you, and 
preach unto you that ye should {turn} from these vanities unto the living God, which made heaven, and 
earth, and the sea, and all things that are therein: 

turn Act_13_08 But Elymas the sorcerer (for so is his name by interpretation) withstood them, seeking to 
{turn} away the deputy from the faith. 

turn Act_26_18 To open their eyes, [and] to {turn} [them] from darkness to light, and [from] the power of 
Satan unto God, that they may receive forgiveness of sins, and inheritance among them which are sanctified
by faith that is in me. 

turn Act_26_20 But showed first unto them of Damascus, and at Jerusalem, and throughout all the coasts 
of Judaea, and [then] to the Gentiles, that they should repent and {turn} to God, and do works meet for 
repentance. 

turn Amo_02_07 That pant after the dust of the earth on the head of the poor, and {turn} aside the way of 
the meek: and a man and his father will go in unto the [same] maid, to profane my holy name: 



turn Amo_02_01 Thus saith the LORD; For three transgressions of Moab, and for four, I will not {turn} 
away [the punishment] thereof; because he burned the bones of the king of Edom into lime: 

turn Amo_02_04 Thus saith the LORD; For three transgressions of Judah, and for four, I will not {turn} 
away [the punishment] thereof; because they have despised the law of the LORD, and have not kept his 
commandments, and their lies caused them to err, after the which their fathers have walked: 

turn Amo_02_06 Thus saith the LORD; For three transgressions of Israel, and for four, I will not {turn} 
away [the punishment] thereof; because they sold the righteous for silver, and the poor for a pair of shoes; 

turn Amo_05_07 Ye who {turn} judgment to wormwood, and leave off righteousness in the earth, 

turn Amo_05_12 For I know your manifold transgressions, and your mighty sins: they afflict the just, they 
take a bribe, and they {turn} aside the poor in the gate [from their right]. 

turn Amo_01_03 Thus saith the LORD; For three transgressions of Damascus, and for four, I will not 
{turn} away [the punishment] thereof; because they have threshed Gilead with threshing instruments of 
iron: 

turn Amo_01_06 Thus saith the LORD; For three transgressions of Gaza, and for four, I will not {turn} 
away [the punishment] thereof; because they carried away captive the whole captivity, to deliver [them] up 
to Edom: 

turn Amo_01_08 And I will cut off the inhabitant from Ashdod, and him that holdeth the sceptre from 
Ashkelon, and I will {turn} mine hand against Ekron: and the remnant of the Philistines shall perish, saith 
the Lord GOD. 

turn Amo_01_09 Thus saith the LORD; For three transgressions of Tyrus, and for four, I will not {turn} 
away [the punishment] thereof; because they delivered up the whole captivity to Edom, and remembered 
not the brotherly covenant: 

turn Amo_01_11 Thus saith the LORD; For three transgressions of Edom, and for four, I will not {turn} 
away [the punishment] thereof; because he did pursue his brother with the sword, and did cast off all pity, 
and his anger did tear perpetually, and he kept his wrath for ever: 

turn Amo_01_13 Thus saith the LORD; For three transgressions of the children of Ammon, and for four, I 
will not {turn} away [the punishment] thereof; because they have ripped up the women with child of 
Gilead, that they might enlarge their border: 

turn Amo_08_10 And I will {turn} your feasts into mourning, and all your songs into lamentation; and I 
will bring up sackcloth upon all loins, and baldness upon every head; and I will make it as the mourning of 
an only [son], and the end thereof as a bitter day. 

turn Dan_09_13 As [it is] written in the law of Moses, all this evil is come upon us: yet made we not our 
prayer before the LORD our God, that we might {turn} from our iniquities, and understand thy truth. 

turn Dan_11_18 After this shall he turn his face unto the isles, and shall take many: but a prince for his 
own behalf shall cause the reproach offered by him to cease; without his own reproach he shall cause [it] to 
{turn} upon him. 

turn Dan_11_18 After this shall he {turn} his face unto the isles, and shall take many: but a prince for his 
own behalf shall cause the reproach offered by him to cease; without his own reproach he shall cause [it] to 
turn upon him. 



turn Dan_11_19 Then he shall {turn} his face toward the fort of his own land: but he shall stumble and fall, 
and not be found. 

turn Dan_12_03 And they that be wise shall shine as the brightness of the firmament; and they that {turn} 
many to righteousness as the stars for ever and ever. 

turn Deu_01_40 But [as for] you, {turn} you, and take your journey into the wilderness by the way of the 
Red sea. 

turn Deu_02_03 Ye have compassed this mountain long enough: {turn} you northward. 

turn Deu_02_27 Let me pass through thy land: I will go along by the high way, I will neither {turn} unto 
the right hand nor to the left. 

turn Deu_04_30 When thou art in tribulation, and all these things are come upon thee, [even] in the latter 
days, if thou {turn} to the LORD thy God, and shalt be obedient unto his voice; 

turn Deu_05_32 Ye shall observe to do therefore as the LORD your God hath commanded you: ye shall not 
{turn} aside to the right hand or to the left. 

turn Deu_07_04 For they will {turn} away thy son from following me, that they may serve other gods: so 
will the anger of the LORD be kindled against you, and destroy thee suddenly. 

turn Deu_11_16 Take heed to yourselves, that your heart be not deceived, and ye {turn} aside, and serve 
other gods, and worship them; 

turn Deu_11_28 And a curse, if ye will not obey the commandments of the LORD your God, but {turn} 
aside out of the way which I command you this day, to go after other gods, which ye have not known. 

turn Deu_13_05 And that prophet, or that dreamer of dreams, shall be put to death; because he hath 
spoken to {turn} [you] away from the LORD your God, which brought you out of the land of Egypt, and 
redeemed you out of the house of bondage, to thrust thee out of the way which the LORD thy God 
commanded thee to walk in. So shalt thou put the evil away from the midst of thee. 

turn Deu_13_17 And there shall cleave nought of the cursed thing to thine hand: that the LORD may 
{turn} from the fierceness of his anger, and show thee mercy, and have compassion upon thee, and multiply 
thee, as he hath sworn unto thy fathers; 

turn Deu_14_25 Then shalt thou {turn} [it] into money, and bind up the money in thine hand, and shalt go 
unto the place which the LORD thy God shall choose: 

turn Deu_16_07 And thou shalt roast and eat [it] in the place which the LORD thy God shall choose: and 
thou shalt {turn} in the morning, and go unto thy tents. 

turn Deu_17_17 Neither shall he multiply wives to himself, that his heart {turn} not away: neither shall he 
greatly multiply to himself silver and gold. 

turn Deu_17_20 That his heart be not lifted up above his brethren, and that he {turn} not aside from the 
commandment, [to] the right hand, or [to] the left: to the end that he may prolong [his] days in his 
kingdom, he, and his children, in the midst of Israel. 

turn Deu_23_13 And thou shalt have a paddle upon thy weapon; and it shall be, when thou wilt ease thyself 
abroad, thou shalt dig therewith, and shalt {turn} back and cover that which cometh from thee: 

turn Deu_23_14 For the LORD thy God walketh in the midst of thy camp, to deliver thee, and to give up 



thine enemies before thee; therefore shall thy camp be holy: that he see no unclean thing in thee, and {turn} 
away from thee. 

turn Deu_30_03 That then the LORD thy God will {turn} thy captivity, and have compassion upon thee, 
and will return and gather thee from all the nations, whither the LORD thy God hath scattered thee. 

turn Deu_30_10 If thou shalt hearken unto the voice of the LORD thy God, to keep his commandments and
his statutes which are written in this book of the law, [and] if thou {turn} unto the LORD thy God with all 
thine heart, and with all thy soul. 

turn Deu_30_17 But if thine heart {turn} away, so that thou wilt not hear, but shalt be drawn away, and 
worship other gods, and serve them; 

turn Deu_31_20 For when I shall have brought them into the land which I sware unto their fathers, that 
floweth with milk and honey; and they shall have eaten and filled themselves, and waxen fat; then will they 
{turn} unto other gods, and serve them, and provoke me, and break my covenant. 

turn Deu_31_29 For I know that after my death ye will utterly corrupt [yourselves], and {turn} aside from 
the way which I have commanded you; and evil will befall you in the latter days; because ye will do evil in 
the sight of the LORD, to provoke him to anger through the work of your hands. 

turn Ecc_03_20 All go unto one place; all are of the dust, and all {turn} to dust again. 

turn Est_02_12 Now when every maid's {turn} was come to go in to king Ahasuerus, after that she had been
twelve months, according to the manner of the women, (for so were the days of their purifications 
accomplished, [to wit], six months with oil of myrrh, and six months with sweet odours, and with [other] 
things for the purifying of the women;) 

turn Est_02_15 Now when the {turn} of Esther, the daughter of Abihail the uncle of Mordecai, who had 
taken her for his daughter, was come to go in unto the king, she required nothing but what Hegai the king's
chamberlain, the keeper of the women, appointed. And Esther obtained favour in the sight of all them that 
looked upon her. 

turn Exo_03_03 And Moses said, I will now {turn} aside, and see this great sight, why the bush is not burnt.

turn Exo_14_02 Speak unto the children of Israel, that they {turn} and encamp before Pihahiroth, between 
Migdol and the sea, over against Baalzephon: before it shall ye encamp by the sea. 

turn Exo_23_27 I will send my fear before thee, and will destroy all the people to whom thou shalt come, 
and I will make all thine enemies {turn} their backs unto thee. 

turn Eze_03_20 Again, When a righteous [man] doth {turn} from his righteousness, and commit iniquity, 
and I lay a stumblingblock before him, he shall die: because thou hast not given him warning, he shall die in
his sin, and his righteousness which he hath done shall not be remembered; but his blood will I require at 
thine hand. 

turn Eze_04_08 And, behold, I will lay bands upon thee, and thou shalt not {turn} thee from one side to 
another, till thou hast ended the days of thy siege. 

turn Eze_07_22 My face will I {turn} also from them, and they shall pollute my secret [place]: for the 
robbers shall enter into it, and defile it. 

turn Eze_08_06 He said furthermore unto me, Son of man, seest thou what they do? [even] the great 
abominations that the house of Israel committeth here, that I should go far off from my sanctuary? but 



{turn} thee yet again, [and] thou shalt see greater abominations. 

turn Eze_08_15 Then said he unto me, Hast thou seen [this], O son of man? {turn} thee yet again, [and] 
thou shalt see greater abominations than these. 

turn Eze_03_19 Yet if thou warn the wicked, and he {turn} not from his wickedness, nor from his wicked 
way, he shall die in his iniquity; but thou hast delivered thy soul. 

turn Eze_14_06 Therefore say unto the house of Israel, Thus saith the Lord GOD; Repent, and turn 
[yourselves] from your idols; and {turn} away your faces from all your abominations. 

turn Eze_14_06 Therefore say unto the house of Israel, Thus saith the Lord GOD; Repent, and {turn} 
[yourselves] from your idols; and turn away your faces from all your abominations. 

turn Eze_18_21 But if the wicked will {turn} from all his sins that he hath committed, and keep all my 
statutes, and do that which is lawful and right, he shall surely live, he shall not die. 

turn Eze_18_30 Therefore I will judge you, O house of Israel, every one according to his ways, saith the 
Lord GOD. Repent, and {turn} [yourselves] from all your transgressions; so iniquity shall not be your ruin. 

turn Eze_18_32 For I have no pleasure in the death of him that dieth, saith the Lord GOD: wherefore 
{turn} [yourselves], and live ye. 

turn Eze_33_09 Nevertheless, if thou warn the wicked of his way to turn from it; if he do not {turn} from 
his way, he shall die in his iniquity; but thou hast delivered thy soul. 

turn Eze_33_09 Nevertheless, if thou warn the wicked of his way to {turn} from it; if he do not turn from 
his way, he shall die in his iniquity; but thou hast delivered thy soul. 

turn Eze_33_11 Say unto them, [As] I live, saith the Lord GOD, I have no pleasure in the death of the 
wicked; but that the wicked turn from his way and live: turn ye, {turn} ye from your evil ways; for why will
ye die, O house of Israel? 

turn Eze_33_11 Say unto them, [As] I live, saith the Lord GOD, I have no pleasure in the death of the 
wicked; but that the wicked turn from his way and live: {turn} ye, turn ye from your evil ways; for why will
ye die, O house of Israel? 

turn Eze_33_11 Say unto them, [As] I live, saith the Lord GOD, I have no pleasure in the death of the 
wicked; but that the wicked {turn} from his way and live: turn ye, turn ye from your evil ways; for why will
ye die, O house of Israel? 

turn Eze_33_14 Again, when I say unto the wicked, Thou shalt surely die; if he {turn} from his sin, and do 
that which is lawful and right; 

turn Eze_33_19 But if the wicked {turn} from his wickedness, and do that which is lawful and right, he 
shall live thereby. 

turn Eze_36_09 For, behold, I [am] for you, and I will {turn} unto you, and ye shall be tilled and sown: 

turn Eze_38_04 And I will {turn} thee back, and put hooks into thy jaws, and I will bring thee forth, and all
thine army, horses and horsemen, all of them clothed with all sorts [of armour, even] a great company 
[with] bucklers and shields, all of them handling swords: 

turn Eze_38_12 To take a spoil, and to take a prey; to {turn} thine hand upon the desolate places [that are 
now] inhabited, and upon the people [that are] gathered out of the nations, which have gotten cattle and 



goods, that dwell in the midst of the land. 

turn Eze_39_02 And I will {turn} thee back, and leave but the sixth part of thee, and will cause thee to come
up from the north parts, and will bring thee upon the mountains of Israel: 

turn Gal_04_09 But now, after that ye have known God, or rather are known of God, how {turn} ye again 
to the weak and beggarly elements, whereunto ye desire again to be in bondage? 

turn Gen_19_02 And he said, Behold now, my lords, {turn} in, I pray you, into your servant's house, and 
tarry all night, and wash your feet, and ye shall rise up early, and go on your ways. And they said, Nay; but 
we will abide in the street all night. 

turn Gen_24_49 And now if ye will deal kindly and truly with my master, tell me: and if not, tell me; that I 
may {turn} to the right hand, or to the left. 

turn Gen_27_44 And tarry with him a few days, until thy brother's fury {turn} away; 

turn Gen_27_45 Until thy brother's anger {turn} away from thee, and he forget [that] which thou hast done
to him: then I will send, and fetch thee from thence: why should I be deprived also of you both in one day? 

turn Heb_12_25 See that ye refuse not him that speaketh. For if they escaped not who refused him that 
spake on earth, much more [shall not] we [escape], if we {turn} away from him that [speaketh] from 
heaven: 

turn Hos_05_04 They will not frame their doings to {turn} unto their God: for the spirit of whoredoms [is] 
in the midst of them, and they have not known the LORD. 

turn Hos_12_06 Therefore {turn} thou to thy God: keep mercy and judgment, and wait on thy God 
continually. 

turn Hos_14_02 Take with you words, and {turn} to the LORD: say unto him, Take away all iniquity, and 
receive [us] graciously: so will we render the calves of our lips. 

turn Jam_03_03 Behold, we put bits in the horses' mouths, that they may obey us; and we {turn} about 
their whole body. 

turn Jer_02_24 A wild ass used to the wilderness, [that] snuffeth up the wind at her pleasure; in her 
occasion who can {turn} her away? all they that seek her will not weary themselves; in her month they shall
find her. 

turn Jer_02_35 Yet thou sayest, Because I am innocent, surely his anger shall {turn} from me. Behold, I will
plead with thee, because thou sayest, I have not sinned. 

turn Jer_03_19 But I said, How shall I put thee among the children, and give thee a pleasant land, a goodly 
heritage of the hosts of nations? and I said, Thou shalt call me, My father; and shalt not {turn} away from 
me. 

turn Jer_04_28 For this shall the earth mourn, and the heavens above be black: because I have spoken [it], 
I have purposed [it], and will not repent, neither will I {turn} back from it. 

turn Jer_06_09 Thus saith the LORD of hosts, They shall thoroughly glean the remnant of Israel as a vine: 
{turn} back thine hand as a grapegatherer into the baskets. 

turn Jer_08_04 Moreover thou shalt say unto them, Thus saith the LORD; Shall they fall, and not arise? 
shall he {turn} away, and not return? 



turn Jer_13_16 Give glory to the LORD your God, before he cause darkness, and before your feet stumble 
upon the dark mountains, and, while ye look for light, he {turn} it into the shadow of death, [and] make [it] 
gross darkness. 

turn Jer_18_08 If that nation, against whom I have pronounced, {turn} from their evil, I will repent of the 
evil that I thought to do unto them. 

turn Jer_18_20 Shall evil be recompensed for good? for they have digged a pit for my soul. Remember that 
I stood before thee to speak good for them, [and] to {turn} away thy wrath from them. 

turn Jer_29_14 And I will be found of you, saith the LORD: and I will {turn} away your captivity, and I 
will gather you from all the nations, and from all the places whither I have driven you, saith the LORD; 
and I will bring you again into the place whence I caused you to be carried away captive. 

turn Jer_21_04 Thus saith the LORD God of Israel; Behold, I will {turn} back the weapons of war that 
[are] in your hands, wherewith ye fight against the king of Babylon, and [against] the Chaldeans, which 
besiege you without the walls, and I will assemble them into the midst of this city. 

turn Jer_26_03 If so be they will hearken, and {turn} every man from his evil way, that I may repent me of 
the evil, which I purpose to do unto them because of the evil of their doings. 

turn Jer_31_13 Then shall the virgin rejoice in the dance, both young men and old together: for I will 
{turn} their mourning into joy, and will comfort them, and make them rejoice from their sorrow. 

turn Jer_31_18 I have surely heard Ephraim bemoaning himself [thus]; Thou hast chastised me, and I was 
chastised, as a bullock unaccustomed [to the yoke]: {turn} thou me, and I shall be turned; for thou [art] the 
LORD my God. 

turn Jer_31_21 Set thee up waymarks, make thee high heaps: set thine heart toward the highway, [even] 
the way [which] thou wentest: turn again, O virgin of Israel, {turn} again to these thy cities. 

turn Jer_31_21 Set thee up waymarks, make thee high heaps: set thine heart toward the highway, [even] 
the way [which] thou wentest: {turn} again, O virgin of Israel, turn again to these thy cities. 

turn Jer_32_40 And I will make an everlasting covenant with them, that I will not {turn} away from them, 
to do them good; but I will put my fear in their hearts, that they shall not depart from me. 

turn Jer_44_05 But they hearkened not, nor inclined their ear to {turn} from their wickedness, to burn no 
incense unto other gods. 

turn Jer_49_08 Flee ye, {turn} back, dwell deep, O inhabitants of Dedan; for I will bring the calamity of 
Esau upon him, the time [that] I will visit him. 

turn Jer_50_16 Cut off the sower from Babylon, and him that handleth the sickle in the time of harvest: for
fear of the oppressing sword they shall {turn} every one to his people, and they shall flee every one to his 
own land. 

turn Job_05_01 Call now, if there be any that will answer thee; and to which of the saints wilt thou {turn}? 

turn Job_23_13 But he [is] in one [mind], and who can {turn} him? and [what] his soul desireth, even [that] 
he doeth. 

turn Job_24_04 They {turn} the needy out of the way: the poor of the earth hide themselves together. 



turn Job_34_15 All flesh shall perish together, and man shall {turn} again unto dust. 

turn Joe_02_12 Therefore also now, saith the LORD, {turn} ye [even] to me with all your heart, and with 
fasting, and with weeping, and with mourning: 

turn Joe_02_13 And rend your heart, and not your garments, and {turn} unto the LORD your God: for he 
[is] gracious and merciful, slow to anger, and of great kindness, and repenteth him of the evil. 

turn Jon_03_08 But let man and beast be covered with sackcloth, and cry mightily unto God: yea, let them 
{turn} every one from his evil way, and from the violence that [is] in their hands. 

turn Jon_03_09 Who can tell [if] God will turn and repent, and {turn} away from his fierce anger, that we 
perish not? 

turn Jon_03_09 Who can tell [if] God will {turn} and repent, and turn away from his fierce anger, that we 
perish not? 

turn Jos_01_07 Only be thou strong and very courageous, that thou mayest observe to do according to all 
the law, which Moses my servant commanded thee: {turn} not from it [to] the right hand or [to] the left, 
that thou mayest prosper whithersoever thou goest. 

turn Jos_22_16 Thus saith the whole congregation of the LORD, What trespass [is] this that ye have 
committed against the God of Israel, to {turn} away this day from following the LORD, in that ye have 
builded you an altar, that ye might rebel this day against the LORD? 

turn Jos_22_18 But that ye must {turn} away this day from following the LORD? and it will be, [seeing] ye 
rebel to day against the LORD, that to morrow he will be wroth with the whole congregation of Israel. 

turn Jos_22_23 That we have built us an altar to {turn} from following the LORD, or if to offer thereon 
burnt offering or meat offering, or if to offer peace offerings thereon, let the LORD himself require [it]; 

turn Jos_22_29 God forbid that we should rebel against the LORD, and {turn} this day from following the 
LORD, to build an altar for burnt offerings, for meat offerings, or for sacrifices, beside the altar of the 
LORD our God that [is] before his tabernacle. 

turn Jos_23_06 Be ye therefore very courageous to keep and to do all that is written in the book of the law 
of Moses, that ye {turn} not aside therefrom [to] the right hand or [to] the left; 

turn Jos_24_20 If ye forsake the LORD, and serve strange gods, then he will {turn} and do you hurt, and 
consume you, after that he hath done you good. 

turn Jud_04_18 And Jael went out to meet Sisera, and said unto him, Turn in, my lord, {turn} in to me; 
fear not. And when he had turned in unto her into the tent, she covered him with a mantle. 

turn Jud_19_12 And his master said unto him, We will not {turn} aside hither into the city of a stranger, 
that [is] not of the children of Israel; we will pass over to Gibeah. 

turn Jud_11_08 And the elders of Gilead said unto Jephthah, Therefore we {turn} again to thee now, that 
thou mayest go with us, and fight against the children of Ammon, and be our head over all the inhabitants 
of Gilead. 

turn Jud_19_11 [And] when they [were] by Jebus, the day was far spent; and the servant said unto his 
master, Come, I pray thee, and let us {turn} in into this city of the Jebusites, and lodge in it. 

turn Jud_20_08 And all the people arose as one man, saying, We will not any [of us] go to his tent, neither 



will we any [of us] {turn} into his house. 

turn Lam_02_14 Thy prophets have seen vain and foolish things for thee: and they have not discovered 
thine iniquity, to {turn} away thy captivity; but have seen for thee false burdens and causes of banishment. 

turn Lam_03_35 To {turn} aside the right of a man before the face of the most High, 

turn Lam_03_40 Let us search and try our ways, and {turn} again to the LORD. 

turn Lev_13_16 Or if the raw flesh {turn} again, and be changed unto white, he shall come unto the priest; 

turn Luk_01_16 And many of the children of Israel shall he {turn} to the Lord their God. 

turn Luk_01_17 And he shall go before him in the spirit and power of Elias, to {turn} the hearts of the 
fathers to the children, and the disobedient to the wisdom of the just; to make ready a people prepared for 
the Lord. 

turn Luk_17_04 And if he trespass against thee seven times in a day, and seven times in a day {turn} again 
to thee, saying, I repent; thou shalt forgive him. 

turn Luk_10_06 And if the son of peace be there, your peace shall rest upon it: if not, it shall {turn} to you 
again. 

turn Luk_21_13 And it shall {turn} to you for a testimony. 

turn Mal_02_06 The law of truth was in his mouth, and iniquity was not found in his lips: he walked with 
me in peace and equity, and did {turn} many away from iniquity. 

turn Mal_03_05 And I will come near to you to judgment; and I will be a swift witness against the 
sorcerers, and against the adulterers, and against false swearers, and against those that oppress the hireling 
in [his] wages, the widow, and the fatherless, and that {turn} aside the stranger [from his right], and fear 
not me, saith the LORD of hosts. 

turn Mal_04_06 And he shall {turn} the heart of the fathers to the children, and the heart of the children to 
their fathers, lest I come and smite the earth with a curse. 

turn Mar_13_16 And let him that is in the field not {turn} back again for to take up his garment. 

turn Mat_05_39 But I say unto you, That ye resist not evil: but whosoever shall smite thee on thy right 
cheek, {turn} to him the other also. 

turn Mat_05_42 Give to him that asketh thee, and from him that would borrow of thee {turn} not thou 
away. 

turn Mat_07_06 Give not that which is holy unto the dogs, neither cast ye your pearls before swine, lest 
they trample them under their feet, and {turn} again and rend you. 

turn Mic_07_19 He will {turn} again, he will have compassion upon us; he will subdue our iniquities; and 
thou wilt cast all their sins into the depths of the sea. 

turn Neh_01_09 But [if] ye {turn} unto me, and keep my commandments, and do them; though there were 
of you cast out unto the uttermost part of the heaven, [yet] will I gather them from thence, and will bring 
them unto the place that I have chosen to set my name there. 

turn Neh_04_04 Hear, O our God; for we are despised: and {turn} their reproach upon their own head, and



give them for a prey in the land of captivity: 

turn Neh_09_26 Nevertheless they were disobedient, and rebelled against thee, and cast thy law behind 
their backs, and slew thy prophets which testified against them to {turn} them to thee, and they wrought 
great provocations. 

turn Num_14_25 (Now the Amalekites and the Canaanites dwelt in the valley.) To morrow {turn} you, and 
get you into the wilderness by the way of the Red sea. 

turn Num_22_23 And the ass saw the angel of the LORD standing in the way, and his sword drawn in his 
hand: and the ass turned aside out of the way, and went into the field: and Balaam smote the ass, to {turn} 
her into the way. 

turn Num_22_26 And the angel of the LORD went further, and stood in a narrow place, where [was] no 
way to {turn} either to the right hand or to the left. 

turn Num_20_17 Let us pass, I pray thee, through thy country: we will not pass through the fields, or 
through the vineyards, neither will we drink [of] the water of the wells: we will go by the king's [high] way, 
we will not {turn} to the right hand nor to the left, until we have passed thy borders. 

turn Num_21_22 Let me pass through thy land: we will not {turn} into the fields, or into the vineyards; we 
will not drink [of] the waters of the well: [but] we will go along by the king's [high] way, until we be past 
thy borders. 

turn Num_32_15 For if ye {turn} away from after him, he will yet again leave them in the wilderness; and 
ye shall destroy all this people. 

turn Num_34_04 And your border shall {turn} from the south to the ascent of Akrabbim, and pass on to 
Zin: and the going forth thereof shall be from the south to Kadeshbarnea, and shall go on to Hazaraddar, 
and pass on to Azmon: 

turn Php_01_19 For I know that this shall {turn} to my salvation through your prayer, and the supply of 
the Spirit of Jesus Christ, 

turn Pro_09_04 Whoso [is] simple, let him {turn} in hither: [as for] him that wanteth understanding, she 
saith to him, 

turn Pro_09_16 Whoso [is] simple, let him {turn} in hither: and [as for] him that wanteth understanding, 
she saith to him, 

turn Pro_04_15 Avoid it, pass not by it, {turn} from it, and pass away. 

turn Pro_24_18 Lest the LORD see [it], and it displease him, and he {turn} away his wrath from him. 

turn Pro_25_10 Lest he that heareth [it] put thee to shame, and thine infamy {turn} not away. 

turn Pro_29_08 Scornful men bring a city into a snare: but wise [men] {turn} away wrath. 

turn Psa_04_02 O ye sons of men, how long [will ye {turn}] my glory into shame? [how long] will ye love 
vanity, [and] seek after leasing? Selah. 

turn Psa_07_12 If he {turn} not, he will whet his sword; he hath bent his bow, and made it ready. 

turn Psa_101_03 I will set no wicked thing before mine eyes: I hate the work of them that {turn} aside; [it] 
shall not cleave to me. 



turn Psa_132_11 The LORD hath sworn [in] truth unto David; he will not {turn} from it; Of the fruit of thy
body will I set upon thy throne. 

turn Psa_104_09 Thou hast set a bound that they may not pass over; that they {turn} not again to cover the 
earth. 

turn Psa_106_23 Therefore he said that he would destroy them, had not Moses his chosen stood before him 
in the breach, to {turn} away his wrath, lest he should destroy [them]. 

turn Psa_119_79 Let those that fear thee {turn} unto me, and those that have known thy testimonies. 

turn Psa_125_05 As for such as {turn} aside unto their crooked ways, the LORD shall lead them forth with 
the workers of iniquity: [but] peace [shall be] upon Israel. 

turn Psa_132_10 For thy servant David's sake {turn} not away the face of thine anointed. 

turn Psa_18_37 I have pursued mine enemies, and overtaken them: neither did I {turn} again till they were 
consumed. 

turn Psa_21_12 Therefore shalt thou make them {turn} their back, [when] thou shalt make ready [thine 
arrows] upon thy strings against the face of them. 

turn Psa_22_27 All the ends of the world shall remember and {turn} unto the LORD: and all the kindreds 
of the nations shall worship before thee. 

turn Psa_40_04 Blessed [is] that man that maketh the LORD his trust, and respecteth not the proud, nor 
such as {turn} aside to lies. 

turn Psa_44_10 Thou makest us to {turn} back from the enemy: and they which hate us spoil for 
themselves. 

turn Psa_56_09 When I cry [unto thee], then shall mine enemies {turn} back: this I know; for God [is] for 
me. 

turn Psa_69_16 Hear me, O LORD; for thy lovingkindness [is] good: {turn} unto me according to the 
multitude of thy tender mercies. 

turn Psa_60_01 To the chief Musician upon Shushaneduth, Michtam of David, to teach; when he strove 
with Aramnaharaim and with Aramzobah, when Joab returned, and smote of Edom in the valley of salt 
twelve thousand. O God, thou hast cast us off, thou hast scattered us, thou hast been displeased; O {turn} 
thyself to us again. 

turn Psa_85_08 I will hear what God the LORD will speak: for he will speak peace unto his people, and to 
his saints: but let them not {turn} again to folly. 

turn Psa_86_16 O {turn} unto me, and have mercy upon me; give thy strength unto thy servant, and save 
the son of thine handmaid. 

turn Rev_11_06 These have power to shut heaven, that it rain not in the days of their prophecy: and have 
power over waters to {turn} them to blood, and to smite the earth with all plagues, as often as they will. 

turn Rom_11_26 And so all Israel shall be saved: as it is written, There shall come out of Sion the Deliverer,
and shall {turn} away ungodliness from Jacob: 



turn Rut_04_01 Then went Boaz up to the gate, and sat him down there: and, behold, the kinsman of whom
Boaz spake came by; unto whom he said, Ho, such a one! {turn} aside, sit down here. And he turned aside, 
and sat down. 

turn Son_02_17 Until the day break, and the shadows flee away, {turn}, my beloved, and be thou like a roe 
or a young hart upon the mountains of Bether. 

turn Tit_01_14 Not giving heed to Jewish fables, and commandments of men, that {turn} from the truth. 

turn Zec_01_03 Therefore say thou unto them, Thus saith the LORD of hosts; Turn ye unto me, saith the 
LORD of hosts, and I will {turn} unto you, saith the LORD of hosts. 

turn Zec_13_07 Awake, O sword, against my shepherd, and against the man [that is] my fellow, saith the 
LORD of hosts: smite the shepherd, and the sheep shall be scattered: and I will {turn} mine hand upon the 
little ones. 

turn Zec_10_09 And I will sow them among the people: and they shall remember me in far countries; and 
they shall live with their children, and {turn} again. 

turn Zep_02_07 And the coast shall be for the remnant of the house of Judah; they shall feed thereupon: in 
the houses of Ashkelon shall they lie down in the evening: for the LORD their God shall visit them, and 
{turn} away their captivity. 

turn Zep_03_09 For then will I {turn} to the people a pure language, that they may all call upon the name 
of the LORD, to serve him with one consent. 

turn Zep_03_20 At that time will I bring you [again], even in the time that I gather you: for I will make you
a name and a praise among all people of the earth, when I {turn} back your captivity before your eyes, saith
the LORD. 

turned 1Ch_10_14 And inquired not of the LORD: therefore he slew him, and {turned} the kingdom unto 
David the son of Jesse. 

turned 1Ch_21_20 And Ornan {turned} back, and saw the angel; and his four sons with him hid 
themselves. Now Ornan was threshing wheat. 

turned 1Ki_11_09 And the LORD was angry with Solomon, because his heart was {turned} from the LORD
God of Israel, which had appeared unto him twice, 

turned 1Ki_02_28 Then tidings came to Joab: for Joab had turned after Adonijah, though he {turned} not 
after Absalom. And Joab fled unto the tabernacle of the LORD, and caught hold on the horns of the altar. 

turned 1Ki_10_13 And king Solomon gave unto the queen of Sheba all her desire, whatsoever she asked, 
beside [that] which Solomon gave her of his royal bounty. So she {turned} and went to her own country, she
and her servants. 

turned 1Ki_11_03 And he had seven hundred wives, princesses, and three hundred concubines: and his 
wives {turned} away his heart. 

turned 1Ki_11_04 For it came to pass, when Solomon was old, [that] his wives {turned} away his heart after
other gods: and his heart was not perfect with the LORD his God, as [was] the heart of David his father. 

turned 1Ki_18_37 Hear me, O LORD, hear me, that this people may know that thou [art] the LORD God, 
and [that] thou hast {turned} their heart back again. 



turned 1Ki_21_04 And Ahab came into his house heavy and displeased because of the word which Naboth 
the Jezreelite had spoken to him: for he had said, I will not give thee the inheritance of my fathers. And he 
laid him down upon his bed, and {turned} away his face, and would eat no bread. 

turned 1Ki_22_32 And it came to pass, when the captains of the chariots saw Jehoshaphat, that they said, 
Surely it [is] the king of Israel. And they {turned} aside to fight against him: and Jehoshaphat cried out. 

turned 1Ki_22_33 And it came to pass, when the captains of the chariots perceived that it [was] not the king
of Israel, that they {turned} back from pursuing him. 

turned 1Ki_22_43 And he walked in all the ways of Asa his father; he {turned} not aside from it, doing [that
which was] right in the eyes of the LORD: nevertheless the high places were not taken away; [for] the 
people offered and burnt incense yet in the high places. 

turned 1Ki_02_15 And he said, Thou knowest that the kingdom was mine, and [that] all Israel set their 
faces on me, that I should reign: howbeit the kingdom is {turned} about, and is become my brother's: for it 
was his from the LORD. 

turned 1Ki_02_28 Then tidings came to Joab: for Joab had {turned} after Adonijah, though he turned not 
after Absalom. And Joab fled unto the tabernacle of the LORD, and caught hold on the horns of the altar. 

turned 1Ki_08_14 And the king {turned} his face about, and blessed all the congregation of Israel: (and all 
the congregation of Israel stood;) 

turned 1Ki_15_05 Because David did [that which was] right in the eyes of the LORD, and {turned} not 
aside from any [thing] that he commanded him all the days of his life, save only in the matter of Uriah the 
Hittite. 

turned 1Ki_20_39 And as the king passed by, he cried unto the king: and he said, Thy servant went out into
the midst of the battle; and, behold, a man {turned} aside, and brought a man unto me, and said, Keep this 
man: if by any means he be missing, then shall thy life be for his life, or else thou shalt pay a talent of silver.

turned 1Sa_13_18 And another company turned the way [to] Bethhoron: and another company {turned} 
[to] the way of the border that looketh to the valley of Zeboim toward the wilderness. 

turned 1Sa_14_21 Moreover the Hebrews [that] were with the Philistines before that time, which went up 
with them into the camp [from the country] round about, even they also [{turned}] to be with the Israelites 
that [were] with Saul and Jonathan. 

turned 1Sa_13_18 And another company {turned} the way [to] Bethhoron: and another company turned 
[to] the way of the border that looketh to the valley of Zeboim toward the wilderness. 

turned 1Sa_13_17 And the spoilers came out of the camp of the Philistines in three companies: one 
company {turned} unto the way [that leadeth to] Ophrah, unto the land of Shual: 

turned 1Sa_14_47 So Saul took the kingdom over Israel, and fought against all his enemies on every side, 
against Moab, and against the children of Ammon, and against Edom, and against the kings of Zobah, and 
against the Philistines: and whithersoever he {turned} himself, he vexed [them]. 

turned 1Sa_05_25 Therefore is the anger of the LORD kindled against his people, and he hath stretched 
forth his hand against them, and hath smitten them: and the hills did tremble, and their carcases [were] 
torn in the midst of the streets. For all this his anger is not {turned} away, but his hand [is] stretched out 
still. 



turned 1Sa_21_04 My heart panted, fearfulness affrighted me: the night of my pleasure hath he {turned} 
into fear unto me. 

turned 1Sa_28_27 For the fitches are not threshed with a threshing instrument, neither is a cart wheel 
{turned} about upon the cummin; but the fitches are beaten out with a staff, and the cummin with a rod. 

turned 1Sa_06_12 And the kine took the straight way to the way of Bethshemesh, [and] went along the 
highway, lowing as they went, and {turned} not aside [to] the right hand or [to] the left; and the lords of the
Philistines went after them unto the border of Bethshemesh. 

turned 1Sa_29_17 [Is] it not yet a very little while, and Lebanon shall be {turned} into a fruitful field, and 
the fruitful field shall be esteemed as a forest? 

turned 1Sa_15_27 And as Samuel {turned} about to go away, he laid hold upon the skirt of his mantle, and 
it rent. 

turned 1Sa_38_02 Then Hezekiah {turned} his face toward the wall, and prayed unto the LORD, 

turned 1Sa_15_31 So Samuel {turned} again after Saul; and Saul worshipped the LORD. 

turned 1Sa_10_04 Without me they shall bow down under the prisoners, and they shall fall under the slain. 
For all this his anger is not {turned} away, but his hand [is] stretched out still. 

turned 1Sa_15_11 It repenteth me that I have set up Saul [to be] king: for he is {turned} back from 
following me, and hath not performed my commandments. And it grieved Samuel; and he cried unto the 
LORD all night. 

turned 1Sa_17_30 And he {turned} from him toward another, and spake after the same manner: and the 
people answered him again after the former manner. 

turned 1Sa_34_09 And the streams thereof shall be {turned} into pitch, and the dust thereof into brimstone,
and the land thereof shall become burning pitch. 

turned 1Sa_10_06 And the spirit of the LORD will come upon thee, and thou shalt prophesy with them, and
shalt be {turned} into another man. 

turned 1Sa_12_01 And in that day thou shalt say, O LORD, I will praise thee: though thou wast angry with 
me, thine anger is {turned} away, and thou comfortedst me. 

turned 1Sa_25_12 So David's young men {turned} their way, and went again, and came and told him all 
those sayings. 

turned 1Sa_22_18 And the king said to Doeg, Turn thou, and fall upon the priests. And Doeg the Edomite 
{turned}, and he fell upon the priests, and slew on that day fourscore and five persons that did wear a linen 
ephod. 

turned 1Sa_08_03 And his sons walked not in his ways, but {turned} aside after lucre, and took bribes, and 
perverted judgment. 

turned 1Sa_09_12 The Syrians before, and the Philistines behind; and they shall devour Israel with open 
mouth. For all this his anger is not {turned} away, but his hand [is] stretched out still. 

turned 1Sa_09_21 Manasseh, Ephraim; and Ephraim, Manasseh: [and] they together [shall be] against 
Judah. For all this his anger is not {turned} away, but his hand [is] stretched out still. 



turned 1Sa_10_09 And it was [so], that when he had {turned} his back to go from Samuel, God gave him 
another heart: and all those signs came to pass that day. 

turned 1Sa_42_17 They shall be {turned} back, they shall be greatly ashamed, that trust in graven images, 
that say to the molten images, Ye [are] our gods. 

turned 1Sa_44_20 He feedeth on ashes: a deceived heart hath {turned} him aside, that he cannot deliver his 
soul, nor say, [Is there] not a lie in my right hand? 

turned 1Sa_50_05 The Lord GOD hath opened mine ear, and I was not rebellious, neither {turned} away 
back. 

turned 1Sa_53_06 All we like sheep have gone astray; we have {turned} every one to his own way; and the 
LORD hath laid on him the iniquity of us all. 

turned 1Sa_59_14 And judgment is {turned} away backward, and justice standeth afar off: for truth is 
fallen in the street, and equity cannot enter. 

turned 1Sa_63_10 But they rebelled, and vexed his holy Spirit: therefore he was {turned} to be their enemy,
[and] he fought against them. 

turned 1Sa_09_17 Therefore the Lord shall have no joy in their young men, neither shall have mercy on 
their fatherless and widows: for every one [is] an hypocrite and an evildoer, and every mouth speaketh 
folly. For all this his anger is not {turned} away, but his hand [is] stretched out still. 

turned 1Th_01_09 For they themselves show of us what manner of entering in we had unto you, and how ye
{turned} to God from idols to serve the living and true God; 

turned 1Ti_01_06 From which some having swerved have {turned} aside unto vain jangling; 

turned 1Ti_05_15 For some are already {turned} aside after Satan. 

turned 2Ch_06_03 And the king {turned} his face, and blessed the whole congregation of Israel: and all the 
congregation of Israel stood. 

turned 2Ch_09_12 And king Solomon gave to the queen of Sheba all her desire, whatsoever she asked, 
beside [that] which she had brought unto the king. So she {turned}, and went away to her own land, she and
her servants. 

turned 2Ch_20_10 And now, behold, the children of Ammon and Moab and mount Seir, whom thou 
wouldest not let Israel invade, when they came out of the land of Egypt, but they {turned} from them, and 
destroyed them not; 

turned 2Ch_29_06 For our fathers have trespassed, and done [that which was] evil in the eyes of the LORD 
our God, and have forsaken him, and have turned away their faces from the habitation of the LORD, and 
{turned} [their] backs. 

turned 2Ch_29_06 For our fathers have trespassed, and done [that which was] evil in the eyes of the LORD 
our God, and have forsaken him, and have {turned} away their faces from the habitation of the LORD, and
turned [their] backs. 

turned 2Ch_36_04 And the king of Egypt made Eliakim his brother king over Judah and Jerusalem, and 
{turned} his name to Jehoiakim. And Necho took Jehoahaz his brother, and carried him to Egypt. 

turned 2Ch_12_12 And when he humbled himself, the wrath of the LORD {turned} from him, that he 



would not destroy [him] altogether: and also in Judah things went well. 

turned 2Ch_18_32 For it came to pass, that, when the captains of the chariots perceived that it was not the 
king of Israel, they {turned} back again from pursuing him. 

turned 2Ki_05_12 [Are] not Abana and Pharpar, rivers of Damascus, better than all the waters of Israel? 
may I not wash in them, and be clean? So he {turned} and went away in a rage. 

turned 2Ki_05_26 And he said unto him, Went not mine heart [with thee], when the man {turned} again 
from his chariot to meet thee? [Is it] a time to receive money, and to receive garments, and oliveyards, and 
vineyards, and sheep, and oxen, and menservants, and maidservants? 

turned 2Ki_01_05 And when the messengers turned back unto him, he said unto them, Why are ye now 
{turned} back? 

turned 2Ki_04_11 And it fell on a day, that he came thither, and he {turned} into the chamber, and lay 
there. 

turned 2Ki_09_23 And Joram {turned} his hands, and fled, and said to Ahaziah, [There is] treachery, O 
Ahaziah. 

turned 2Ki_15_20 And Menahem exacted the money of Israel, [even] of all the mighty men of wealth, of 
each man fifty shekels of silver, to give to the king of Assyria. So the king of Assyria {turned} back, and 
stayed not there in the land. 

turned 2Ki_16_18 And the covert for the sabbath that they had built in the house, and the king's entry 
without, {turned} he from the house of the LORD for the king of Assyria. 

turned 2Ki_23_25 And like unto him was there no king before him, that {turned} to the LORD with all his 
heart, and with all his soul, and with all his might, according to all the law of Moses; neither after him arose
there [any] like him. 

turned 2Ki_23_34 And Pharaohnechoh made Eliakim the son of Josiah king in the room of Josiah his 
father, and {turned} his name to Jehoiakim, and took Jehoahaz away: and he came to Egypt, and died 
there. 

turned 2Ki_24_01 In his days Nebuchadnezzar king of Babylon came up, and Jehoiakim became his 
servant three years: then he {turned} and rebelled against him. 

turned 2Ki_01_05 And when the messengers {turned} back unto him, he said unto them, Why are ye now 
turned back? 

turned 2Ki_02_24 And he {turned} back, and looked on them, and cursed them in the name of the LORD. 
And there came forth two she bears out of the wood, and tare forty and two children of them. 

turned 2Ki_04_08 And it fell on a day, that Elisha passed to Shunem, where [was] a great woman; and she 
constrained him to eat bread. And [so] it was, [that] as oft as he passed by, he {turned} in thither to eat 
bread. 

turned 2Ki_22_02 And he did [that which was] right in the sight of the LORD, and walked in all the way of 
David his father, and {turned} not aside to the right hand or to the left. 

turned 2Ki_23_16 And as Josiah {turned} himself, he spied the sepulchres that [were] there in the mount, 
and sent, and took the bones out of the sepulchres, and burned [them] upon the altar, and polluted it, 
according to the word of the LORD which the man of God proclaimed, who proclaimed these words. 



turned 2Ki_23_26 Notwithstanding the LORD {turned} not from the fierceness of his great wrath, 
wherewith his anger was kindled against Judah, because of all the provocations that Manasseh had 
provoked him withal. 

turned 2Ki_20_02 Then he {turned} his face to the wall, and prayed unto the LORD, saying, 

turned 2Pe_02_22 But it is happened unto them according to the true proverb, The dog [is] {turned} to his 
own vomit again; and the sow that was washed to her wallowing in the mire. 

turned 2Sa_01_22 From the blood of the slain, from the fat of the mighty, the bow of Jonathan {turned} not
back, and the sword of Saul returned not empty. 

turned 2Sa_02_19 And Asahel pursued after Abner; and in going he {turned} not to the right hand nor to 
the left from following Abner. 

turned 2Sa_18_30 And the king said [unto him], Turn aside, [and] stand here. And he {turned} aside, and 
stood still. 

turned 2Sa_19_02 And the victory that day was [{turned}] into mourning unto all the people: for the people
heard say that day how the king was grieved for his son. 

turned 2Sa_22_38 I have pursued mine enemies, and destroyed them; and {turned} not again until I had 
consumed them. 

turned 2Ti_04_04 And they shall turn away [their] ears from the truth, and shall be {turned} unto fables. 

turned 2Ti_01_15 This thou knowest, that all they which are in Asia be {turned} away from me; of whom 
are Phygellus and Hermogenes. 

turned Act_07_39 To whom our fathers would not obey, but thrust [him] from them, and in their hearts 
{turned} back again into Egypt, 

turned Act_02_20 The sun shall be {turned} into darkness, and the moon into blood, before that great and 
notable day of the Lord come: 

turned Act_07_42 Then God {turned}, and gave them up to worship the host of heaven; as it is written in 
the book of the prophets, O ye house of Israel, have ye offered to me slain beasts and sacrifices [by the space
of] forty years in the wilderness? 

turned Act_09_35 And all that dwelt at Lydda and Saron saw him, and {turned} to the Lord. 

turned Act_11_21 And the hand of the Lord was with them: and a great number believed, and {turned} 
unto the Lord. 

turned Act_15_19 Wherefore my sentence is, that we trouble not them, which from among the Gentiles are 
{turned} to God: 

turned Act_16_18 And this did she many days. But Paul, being grieved, {turned} and said to the spirit, I 
command thee in the name of Jesus Christ to come out of her. And he came out the same hour. 

turned Act_17_06 And when they found them not, they drew Jason and certain brethren unto the rulers of 
the city, crying, These that have {turned} the world upside down are come hither also; 

turned Act_19_26 Moreover ye see and hear, that not alone at Ephesus, but almost throughout all Asia, this



Paul hath persuaded and {turned} away much people, saying that they be no gods, which are made with 
hands: 

turned Amo_06_12 Shall horses run upon the rock? will [one] plow [there] with oxen? for ye have {turned} 
judgment into gall, and the fruit of righteousness into hemlock: 

turned Dan_10_16 And, behold, [one] like the similitude of the sons of men touched my lips: then I opened 
my mouth, and spake, and said unto him that stood before me, O my lord, by the vision my sorrows are 
{turned} upon me, and I have retained no strength. 

turned Dan_09_16 O Lord, according to all thy righteousness, I beseech thee, let thine anger and thy fury 
be {turned} away from thy city Jerusalem, thy holy mountain: because for our sins, and for the iniquities of
our fathers, Jerusalem and thy people [are become] a reproach to all [that are] about us. 

turned Dan_10_08 Therefore I was left alone, and saw this great vision, and there remained no strength in 
me: for my comeliness was {turned} in me into corruption, and I retained no strength. 

turned Deu_31_18 And I will surely hide my face in that day for all the evils which they shall have wrought,
in that they are {turned} unto other gods. 

turned Deu_23_05 Nevertheless the LORD thy God would not hearken unto Balaam; but the LORD thy 
God {turned} the curse into a blessing unto thee, because the LORD thy God loved thee. 

turned Deu_01_24 And they {turned} and went up into the mountain, and came unto the valley of Eshcol, 
and searched it out. 

turned Deu_10_05 And I {turned} myself and came down from the mount, and put the tables in the ark 
which I had made; and there they be, as the LORD commanded me. 

turned Deu_02_08 And when we passed by from our brethren the children of Esau, which dwelt in Seir, 
through the way of the plain from Elath, and from Eziongaber, we {turned} and passed by the way of the 
wilderness of Moab. 

turned Deu_09_12 And the LORD said unto me, Arise, get thee down quickly from hence; for thy people 
which thou hast brought forth out of Egypt have corrupted [themselves]; they are quickly {turned} aside 
out of the way which I commanded them; they have made them a molten image. 

turned Deu_02_01 Then we {turned}, and took our journey into the wilderness by the way of the Red sea, 
as the LORD spake unto me: and we compassed mount Seir many days. 

turned Deu_09_15 So I {turned} and came down from the mount, and the mount burned with fire: and the 
two tables of the covenant [were] in my two hands. 

turned Deu_03_01 Then we {turned}, and went up the way to Bashan: and Og the king of Bashan came out 
against us, he and all his people, to battle at Edrei. 

turned Deu_09_16 And I looked, and, behold, ye had sinned against the LORD your God, [and] had made 
you a molten calf: ye had {turned} aside quickly out of the way which the LORD had commanded you. 

turned Ecc_02_12 And I {turned} myself to behold wisdom, and madness, and folly: for what [can] the man
[do] that cometh after the king? [even] that which hath been already done. 

turned Est_09_22 As the days wherein the Jews rested from their enemies, and the month which was 
{turned} unto them from sorrow to joy, and from mourning into a good day: that they should make them 
days of feasting and joy, and of sending portions one to another, and gifts to the poor. 



turned Est_09_01 Now in the twelfth month, that [is], the month Adar, on the thirteenth day of the same, 
when the king's commandment and his decree drew near to be put in execution, in the day that the enemies 
of the Jews hoped to have power over them, (though it was {turned} to the contrary, that the Jews had rule 
over them that hated them;) 

turned Exo_07_17 Thus saith the LORD, In this thou shalt know that I [am] the LORD: behold, I will smite
with the rod that [is] in mine hand upon the waters which [are] in the river, and they shall be {turned} to 
blood. 

turned Exo_04_07 And he said, Put thine hand into thy bosom again. And he put his hand into his bosom 
again; and plucked it out of his bosom, and, behold, it was {turned} again as his [other] flesh. 

turned Exo_07_15 Get thee unto Pharaoh in the morning; lo, he goeth out unto the water; and thou shalt 
stand by the river's brink against he come; and the rod which was {turned} to a serpent shalt thou take in 
thine hand. 

turned Exo_07_20 And Moses and Aaron did so, as the LORD commanded; and he lifted up the rod, and 
smote the waters that [were] in the river, in the sight of Pharaoh, and in the sight of his servants; and all the
waters that [were] in the river were {turned} to blood. 

turned Exo_07_23 And Pharaoh {turned} and went into his house, neither did he set his heart to this also. 

turned Exo_03_04 And when the LORD saw that he {turned} aside to see, God called unto him out of the 
midst of the bush, and said, Moses, Moses. And he said, Here [am] I. 

turned Exo_10_06 And they shall fill thy houses, and the houses of all thy servants, and the houses of all the
Egyptians; which neither thy fathers, nor thy fathers' fathers have seen, since the day that they were upon 
the earth unto this day. And he {turned} himself, and went out from Pharaoh. 

turned Exo_10_19 And the LORD {turned} a mighty strong west wind, which took away the locusts, and 
cast them into the Red sea; there remained not one locust in all the coasts of Egypt. 

turned Exo_14_05 And it was told the king of Egypt that the people fled: and the heart of Pharaoh and of 
his servants was {turned} against the people, and they said, Why have we done this, that we have let Israel 
go from serving us? 

turned Exo_32_08 They have {turned} aside quickly out of the way which I commanded them: they have 
made them a molten calf, and have worshipped it, and have sacrificed thereunto, and said, These [be] thy 
gods, O Israel, which have brought thee up out of the land of Egypt. 

turned Exo_32_15 And Moses {turned}, and went down from the mount, and the two tables of the 
testimony [were] in his hand: the tables [were] written on both their sides; on the one side and on the other 
[were] they written. 

turned Exo_33_11 And the LORD spake unto Moses face to face, as a man speaketh unto his friend. And he
{turned} again into the camp: but his servant Joshua, the son of Nun, a young man, departed not out of the 
tabernacle. 

turned Eze_01_09 Their wings [were] joined one to another; they {turned} not when they went; they went 
every one straight forward. 

turned Eze_01_12 And they went every one straight forward: whither the spirit was to go, they went; [and] 
they {turned} not when they went. 



turned Eze_01_17 When they went, they went upon their four sides: [and] they {turned} not when they 
went. 

turned Eze_10_11 When they went, they went upon their four sides; they turned not as they went, but to the
place whither the head looked they followed it; they {turned} not as they went. 

turned Eze_10_11 When they went, they went upon their four sides; they {turned} not as they went, but to 
the place whither the head looked they followed it; they turned not as they went. 

turned Eze_10_16 And when the cherubims went, the wheels went by them: and when the cherubims lifted 
up their wings to mount up from the earth, the same wheels also {turned} not from beside them. 

turned Eze_17_06 And it grew, and became a spreading vine of low stature, whose branches {turned} 
toward him, and the roots thereof were under him: so it became a vine, and brought forth branches, and 
shot forth sprigs. 

turned Eze_26_02 Son of man, because that Tyrus hath said against Jerusalem, Aha, she is broken [that 
was] the gates of the people: she is {turned} unto me: I shall be replenished, [now] she is laid waste: 

turned Eze_42_19 He {turned} about to the west side, [and] measured five hundred reeds with the 
measuring reed. 

turned Ezr_06_22 And kept the feast of unleavened bread seven days with joy: for the LORD had made 
them joyful, and {turned} the heart of the king of Assyria unto them, to strengthen their hands in the work 
of the house of God, the God of Israel. 

turned Ezr_10_14 Let now our rulers of all the congregation stand, and let all them which have taken 
strange wives in our cities come at appointed times, and with them the elders of every city, and the judges 
thereof, until the fierce wrath of our God for this matter be {turned} from us. 

turned Gen_42_24 And he {turned} himself about from them, and wept; and returned to them again, and 
communed with them, and took from them Simeon, and bound him before their eyes. 

turned Gen_03_24 So he drove out the man; and he placed at the east of the garden of Eden Cherubims, 
and a flaming sword which {turned} every way, to keep the way of the tree of life. 

turned Gen_18_22 And the men {turned} their faces from thence, and went toward Sodom: but Abraham 
stood yet before the LORD. 

turned Gen_19_03 And he pressed upon them greatly; and they {turned} in unto him, and entered into his 
house; and he made them a feast, and did bake unleavened bread, and they did eat. 

turned Gen_38_01 And it came to pass at that time, that Judah went down from his brethren, and {turned} 
in to a certain Adullamite, whose name [was] Hirah. 

turned Gen_38_16 And he {turned} unto her by the way, and said, Go to, I pray thee, let me come in unto 
thee; (for he knew not that she [was] his daughter in law.) And she said, What wilt thou give me, that thou 
mayest come in unto me? 

turned Hab_02_16 Thou art filled with shame for glory: drink thou also, and let thy foreskin be uncovered:
the cup of the LORD'S right hand shall be {turned} unto thee, and shameful spewing [shall be] on thy 
glory. 

turned Hag_02_17 I smote you with blasting and with mildew and with hail in all the labours of your 
hands; yet ye [{turned}] not to me, saith the LORD. 



turned Heb_12_13 And make straight paths for your feet, lest that which is lame be {turned} out of the 
way; but let it rather be healed. 

turned Heb_11_34 Quenched the violence of fire, escaped the edge of the sword, out of weakness were made
strong, waxed valiant in fight, {turned} to flight the armies of the aliens. 

turned Hos_07_08 Ephraim, he hath mixed himself among the people; Ephraim is a cake not {turned}. 

turned Hos_14_04 I will heal their backsliding, I will love them freely: for mine anger is {turned} away 
from him. 

turned Hos_11_08 How shall I give thee up, Ephraim? [how] shall I deliver thee, Israel? how shall I make 
thee as Admah? [how] shall I set thee as Zeboim? mine heart is {turned} within me, my repentings are 
kindled together. 

turned Jam_04_09 Be afflicted, and mourn, and weep: let your laughter be {turned} to mourning, and 
[your] joy to heaviness. 

turned Jam_03_04 Behold also the ships, which though [they be] so great, and [are] driven of fierce winds, 
yet are they {turned} about with a very small helm, whithersoever the governor listeth. 

turned Jer_02_21 Yet I had planted thee a noble vine, wholly a right seed: how then art thou {turned} into 
the degenerate plant of a strange vine unto me? 

turned Jer_02_27 Saying to a stock, Thou [art] my father; and to a stone, Thou hast brought me forth: for 
they have {turned} [their] back unto me, and not [their] face: but in the time of their trouble they will say, 
Arise, and save us. 

turned Jer_05_25 Your iniquities have {turned} away these [things], and your sins have withholden good 
[things] from you. 

turned Jer_03_10 And yet for all this her treacherous sister Judah hath not {turned} unto me with her 
whole heart, but feignedly, saith the LORD. 

turned Jer_04_08 For this gird you with sackcloth, lament and howl: for the fierce anger of the LORD is 
not {turned} back from us. 

turned Jer_06_12 And their houses shall be {turned} unto others, [with their] fields and wives together: for 
I will stretch out my hand upon the inhabitants of the land, saith the LORD. 

turned Jer_08_06 I hearkened and heard, [but] they spake not aright: no man repented him of his 
wickedness, saying, What have I done? every one {turned} to his course, as the horse rusheth into the 
battle. 

turned Jer_23_22 But if they had stood in my counsel, and had caused my people to hear my words, then 
they should have {turned} them from their evil way, and from the evil of their doings. 

turned Jer_46_05 Wherefore have I seen them dismayed [and] {turned} away back? and their mighty ones 
are beaten down, and are fled apace, and look not back: [for] fear [was] round about, saith the LORD. 

turned Jer_46_21 Also her hired men [are] in the midst of her like fatted bullocks; for they also are 
{turned} back, [and] are fled away together: they did not stand, because the day of their calamity was come 
upon them, [and] the time of their visitation. 



turned Jer_48_39 They shall howl, [saying], How is it broken down! how hath Moab {turned} the back with
shame! so shall Moab be a derision and a dismaying to all them about him. 

turned Jer_50_06 My people hath been lost sheep: their shepherds have caused them to go astray, they 
have {turned} them away [on] the mountains: they have gone from mountain to hill, they have forgotten 
their restingplace. 

turned Jer_11_10 They are {turned} back to the iniquities of their forefathers, which refused to hear my 
words; and they went after other gods to serve them: the house of Israel and the house of Judah have 
broken my covenant which I made with their fathers. 

turned Jer_34_15 And ye were now {turned}, and had done right in my sight, in proclaiming liberty every 
man to his neighbour; and ye had made a covenant before me in the house which is called by my name: 

turned Jer_38_22 And, behold, all the women that are left in the king of Judah's house [shall be] brought 
forth to the king of Babylon's princes, and those [women] shall say, Thy friends have set thee on, and have 
prevailed against thee: thy feet are sunk in the mire, [and] they are {turned} away back. 

turned Jer_34_16 But ye {turned} and polluted my name, and caused every man his servant, and every man
his handmaid, whom he had set at liberty at their pleasure, to return, and brought them into subjection, to 
be unto you for servants and for handmaids. 

turned Jer_30_06 Ask ye now, and see whether a man doth travail with child? wherefore do I see every 
man with his hands on his loins, as a woman in travail, and all faces are {turned} into paleness? 

turned Jer_31_18 I have surely heard Ephraim bemoaning himself [thus]; Thou hast chastised me, and I 
was chastised, as a bullock unaccustomed [to the yoke]: turn thou me, and I shall be {turned}; for thou [art]
the LORD my God. 

turned Jer_31_19 Surely after that I was {turned}, I repented; and after that I was instructed, I smote upon
[my] thigh: I was ashamed, yea, even confounded, because I did bear the reproach of my youth. 

turned Jer_32_33 And they have {turned} unto me the back, and not the face: though I taught them, rising 
up early and teaching [them], yet they have not hearkened to receive instruction. 

turned Jer_34_11 But afterward they {turned}, and caused the servants and the handmaids, whom they had
let go free, to return, and brought them into subjection for servants and for handmaids. 

turned Job_06_18 The paths of their way are {turned} aside; they go to nothing, and perish. 

turned Job_16_11 God hath delivered me to the ungodly, and {turned} me over into the hands of the 
wicked. 

turned Job_19_19 All my inward friends abhorred me: and they whom I loved are {turned} against me. 

turned Job_20_14 [Yet] his meat in his bowels is {turned}, [it is] the gall of asps within him. 

turned Job_28_05 [As for] the earth, out of it cometh bread: and under it is {turned} up as it were fire. 

turned Job_30_15 Terrors are {turned} upon me: they pursue my soul as the wind: and my welfare passeth 
away as a cloud. 

turned Job_30_31 My harp also is [{turned}] to mourning, and my organ into the voice of them that weep. 

turned Job_31_07 If my step hath {turned} out of the way, and mine heart walked after mine eyes, and if 



any blot hath cleaved to mine hands; 

turned Job_34_27 Because they {turned} back from him, and would not consider any of his ways: 

turned Job_38_14 It is {turned} as clay [to] the seal; and they stand as a garment. 

turned Job_41_22 In his neck remaineth strength, and sorrow is {turned} into joy before him. 

turned Job_41_28 The arrow cannot make him flee: slingstones are {turned} with him into stubble. 

turned Job_42_10 And the LORD {turned} the captivity of Job, when he prayed for his friends: also the 
LORD gave Job twice as much as he had before. 

turned Job_37_12 And it is {turned} round about by his counsels: that they may do whatsoever he 
commandeth them upon the face of the world in the earth. 

turned Joe_02_31 The sun shall be {turned} into darkness, and the moon into blood, before the great and 
the terrible day of the LORD come. 

turned Joh_01_38 Then Jesus {turned}, and saw them following, and saith unto them, What seek ye? They 
said unto him, Rabbi, (which is to say, being interpreted, Master,) where dwellest thou? 

turned Joh_16_20 Verily, verily, I say unto you, That ye shall weep and lament, but the world shall rejoice: 
and ye shall be sorrowful, but your sorrow shall be {turned} into joy. 

turned Joh_20_14 And when she had thus said, she {turned} herself back, and saw Jesus standing, and 
knew not that it was Jesus. 

turned Joh_20_16 Jesus saith unto her, Mary. She {turned} herself, and saith unto him, Rabboni; which is 
to say, Master. 

turned Jon_03_10 And God saw their works, that they {turned} from their evil way; and God repented of 
the evil, that he had said that he would do unto them; and he did [it] not. 

turned Jos_19_12 And {turned} from Sarid eastward toward the sunrising unto the border of 
Chislothtabor, and then goeth out to Daberath, and goeth up to Japhia. 

turned Jos_11_10 And Joshua at that time {turned} back, and took Hazor, and smote the king thereof with 
the sword: for Hazor beforetime was the head of all those kingdoms. 

turned Jos_08_20 And when the men of Ai looked behind them, they saw, and, behold, the smoke of the city
ascended up to heaven, and they had no power to flee this way or that way: and the people that fled to the 
wilderness {turned} back upon the pursuers. 

turned Jos_08_21 And when Joshua and all Israel saw that the ambush had taken the city, and that the 
smoke of the city ascended, then they {turned} again, and slew the men of Ai. 

turned Jos_07_26 And they raised over him a great heap of stones unto this day. So the LORD {turned} 
from the fierceness of his anger. Wherefore the name of that place was called, The valley of Achor, unto this
day. 

turned Jos_07_12 Therefore the children of Israel could not stand before their enemies, [but] {turned} 
[their] backs before their enemies, because they were accursed: neither will I be with you any more, except 
ye destroy the accursed from among you. 



turned Jud_20_47 But six hundred men {turned} and fled to the wilderness unto the rock Rimmon, and 
abode in the rock Rimmon four months. 

turned Jud_18_21 So they {turned} and departed, and put the little ones and the cattle and the carriage 
before them. 

turned Jud_20_45 And they {turned} and fled toward the wilderness unto the rock of Rimmon: and they 
gleaned of them in the highways five thousand men; and pursued hard after them unto Gidom, and slew 
two thousand men of them. 

turned Jud_15_04 And Samson went and caught three hundred foxes, and took firebrands, and {turned} 
tail to tail, and put a firebrand in the midst between two tails. 

turned Jud_18_03 When they [were] by the house of Micah, they knew the voice of the young man the 
Levite: and they {turned} in thither, and said unto him, Who brought thee hither? and what makest thou in
this [place]? and what hast thou here? 

turned Jud_18_23 And they cried unto the children of Dan. And they {turned} their faces, and said unto 
Micah, What aileth thee, that thou comest with such a company? 

turned Jud_18_15 And they {turned} thitherward, and came to the house of the young man the Levite, 
[even] unto the house of Micah, and saluted him. 

turned Jud_14_08 And after a time he returned to take her, and he {turned} aside to see the carcase of the 
lion: and, behold, [there was] a swarm of bees and honey in the carcase of the lion. 

turned Jud_04_18 And Jael went out to meet Sisera, and said unto him, Turn in, my lord, turn in to me; 
fear not. And when he had {turned} in unto her into the tent, she covered him with a mantle. 

turned Jud_08_33 And it came to pass, as soon as Gideon was dead, that the children of Israel {turned} 
again, and went a whoring after Baalim, and made Baalberith their god. 

turned Jud_03_19 But he himself {turned} again from the quarries that [were] by Gilgal, and said, I have a 
secret errand unto thee, O king: who said, Keep silence. And all that stood by him went out from him. 

turned Jud_02_17 And yet they would not hearken unto their judges, but they went a whoring after other 
gods, and bowed themselves unto them: they {turned} quickly out of the way which their fathers walked in, 
obeying the commandments of the LORD; [but] they did not so. 

turned Jud_18_26 And the children of Dan went their way: and when Micah saw that they [were] too 
strong for him, he {turned} and went back unto his house. 

turned Jud_19_15 And they {turned} aside thither, to go in [and] to lodge in Gibeah: and when he went in, 
he sat him down in a street of the city: for [there was] no man that took them into his house to lodging. 

turned Jud_20_41 And when the men of Israel {turned} again, the men of Benjamin were amazed: for they 
saw that evil was come upon them. 

turned Jud_20_42 Therefore they {turned} [their backs] before the men of Israel unto the way of the 
wilderness; but the battle overtook them; and them which [came] out of the cities they destroyed in the 
midst of them. 

turned Jud_20_48 And the men of Israel {turned} again upon the children of Benjamin, and smote them 
with the edge of the sword, as well the men of [every] city, as the beast, and all that came to hand: also they 
set on fire all the cities that they came to. 



turned Lam_05_21 Turn thou us unto thee, O LORD, and we shall be {turned}; renew our days as of old. 

turned Lam_03_11 He hath {turned} aside my ways, and pulled me in pieces: he hath made me desolate. 

turned Lam_05_02 Our inheritance is {turned} to strangers, our houses to aliens. 

turned Lam_05_15 The joy of our heart is ceased; our dance is {turned} into mourning. 

turned Lam_01_13 From above hath he sent fire into my bones, and it prevaileth against them: he hath 
spread a net for my feet, he hath {turned} me back: he hath made me desolate [and] faint all the day. 

turned Lam_01_20 Behold, O LORD; for I [am] in distress: my bowels are troubled; mine heart is {turned}
within me; for I have grievously rebelled: abroad the sword bereaveth, at home [there is] as death. 

turned Lam_03_03 Surely against me is he {turned}; he turneth his hand [against me] all the day. 

turned Lev_13_20 And if, when the priest seeth it, behold, it [be] in sight lower than the skin, and the hair 
thereof be {turned} white; the priest shall pronounce him unclean: it [is] a plague of leprosy broken out of 
the boil. 

turned Lev_13_17 And the priest shall see him: and, behold, [if] the plague be {turned} into white; then the 
priest shall pronounce [him] clean [that hath] the plague: he [is] clean. 

turned Lev_13_13 Then the priest shall consider: and, behold, [if] the leprosy have covered all his flesh, he 
shall pronounce [him] clean [that hath] the plague: it is all {turned} white: he [is] clean. 

turned Lev_13_25 Then the priest shall look upon it: and, behold, [if] the hair in the bright spot be {turned}
white, and it [be in] sight deeper than the skin; it [is] a leprosy broken out of the burning: wherefore the 
priest shall pronounce him unclean: it [is] the plague of leprosy. 

turned Lev_13_10 And the priest shall see [him]: and, behold, [if] the rising [be] white in the skin, and it 
have {turned} the hair white, and [there be] quick raw flesh in the rising; 

turned Lev_13_04 If the bright spot [be] white in the skin of his flesh, and in sight [be] not deeper than the 
skin, and the hair thereof be not {turned} white; then the priest shall shut up [him that hath] the plague 
seven days: 

turned Lev_13_03 And the priest shall look on the plague in the skin of the flesh: and [when] the hair in the
plague is {turned} white, and the plague in sight [be] deeper than the skin of his flesh, it [is] a plague of 
leprosy: and the priest shall look on him, and pronounce him unclean. 

turned Luk_22_61 And the Lord {turned}, and looked upon Peter. And Peter remembered the word of the 
Lord, how he had said unto him, Before the cock crow, thou shalt deny me thrice. 

turned Luk_14_25 And there went great multitudes with him: and he {turned}, and said unto them, 

turned Luk_17_15 And one of them, when he saw that he was healed, {turned} back, and with a loud voice 
glorified God, 

turned Luk_02_45 And when they found him not, they {turned} back again to Jerusalem, seeking him. 

turned Luk_07_44 And he {turned} to the woman, and said unto Simon, Seest thou this woman? I entered 
into thine house, thou gavest me no water for my feet: but she hath washed my feet with tears, and wiped 
[them] with the hairs of her head. 



turned Luk_07_09 When Jesus heard these things, he marvelled at him, and {turned} him about, and said 
unto the people that followed him, I say unto you, I have not found so great faith, no, not in Israel. 

turned Luk_10_23 And he {turned} him unto [his] disciples, and said privately, Blessed [are] the eyes which
see the things that ye see: 

turned Luk_09_55 But he {turned}, and rebuked them, and said, Ye know not what manner of spirit ye are 
of. 

turned Mar_08_33 But when he had {turned} about and looked on his disciples, he rebuked Peter, saying, 
Get thee behind me, Satan: for thou savourest not the things that be of God, but the things that be of men. 

turned Mar_05_30 And Jesus, immediately knowing in himself that virtue had gone out of him, {turned} 
him about in the press, and said, Who touched my clothes? 

turned Mat_09_22 But Jesus {turned} him about, and when he saw her, he said, Daughter, be of good 
comfort; thy faith hath made thee whole. And the woman was made whole from that hour. 

turned Mat_16_23 But he {turned}, and said unto Peter, Get thee behind me, Satan: thou art an offence 
unto me: for thou savourest not the things that be of God, but those that be of men. 

turned Mat_02_22 But when he heard that Archelaus did reign in Judaea in the room of his father Herod, 
he was afraid to go thither: notwithstanding, being warned of God in a dream, he {turned} aside into the 
parts of Galilee: 

turned Nah_02_02 For the LORD hath {turned} away the excellency of Jacob, as the excellency of Israel: 
for the emptiers have emptied them out, and marred their vine branches. 

turned Neh_13_02 Because they met not the children of Israel with bread and with water, but hired Balaam
against them, that he should curse them: howbeit our God {turned} the curse into a blessing. 

turned Neh_02_15 Then went I up in the night by the brook, and viewed the wall, and {turned} back, and 
entered by the gate of the valley, and [so] returned. 

turned Neh_09_35 For they have not served thee in their kingdom, and in thy great goodness that thou 
gavest them, and in the large and fat land which thou gavest before them, neither {turned} they from their 
wicked works. 

turned Num_22_23 And the ass saw the angel of the LORD standing in the way, and his sword drawn in his
hand: and the ass {turned} aside out of the way, and went into the field: and Balaam smote the ass, to turn 
her into the way. 

turned Num_20_21 Thus Edom refused to give Israel passage through his border: wherefore Israel 
{turned} away from him. 

turned Num_21_33 And they {turned} and went up by the way of Bashan: and Og the king of Bashan went 
out against them, he, and all his people, to the battle at Edrei. 

turned Num_14_43 For the Amalekites and the Canaanites [are] there before you, and ye shall fall by the 
sword: because ye are {turned} away from the LORD, therefore the LORD will not be with you. 

turned Num_22_33 And the ass saw me, and {turned} from me these three times: unless she had turned 
from me, surely now also I had slain thee, and saved her alive. 



turned Num_33_07 And they removed from Etham, and {turned} again unto Pihahiroth, which [is] before 
Baalzephon: and they pitched before Migdol. 

turned Num_22_33 And the ass saw me, and turned from me these three times: unless she had {turned} 
from me, surely now also I had slain thee, and saved her alive. 

turned Num_25_11 Phinehas, the son of Eleazar, the son of Aaron the priest, hath {turned} my wrath away 
from the children of Israel, while he was zealous for my sake among them, that I consumed not the children
of Israel in my jealousy. 

turned Num_25_04 And the LORD said unto Moses, Take all the heads of the people, and hang them up 
before the LORD against the sun, that the fierce anger of the LORD may be {turned} away from Israel. 

turned Psa_89_43 Thou hast also {turned} the edge of his sword, and hast not made him to stand in the 
battle. 

turned Psa_105_25 He {turned} their heart to hate his people, to deal subtly with his servants. 

turned Psa_09_17 The wicked shall be {turned} into hell, [and] all the nations that forget God. 

turned Psa_105_29 He {turned} their waters into blood, and slew their fish. 

turned Psa_85_03 Thou hast taken away all thy wrath: thou hast {turned} [thyself] from the fierceness of 
thine anger. 

turned Psa_81_14 I should soon have subdued their enemies, and {turned} my hand against their 
adversaries. 

turned Psa_114_08 Which {turned} the rock [into] a standing water, the flint into a fountain of waters. 

turned Psa_09_03 When mine enemies are {turned} back, they shall fall and perish at thy presence. 

turned Psa_78_44 And had {turned} their rivers into blood; and their floods, that they could not drink. 

turned Psa_78_57 But turned back, and dealt unfaithfully like their fathers: they were {turned} aside like a 
deceitful bow. 

turned Psa_78_57 But {turned} back, and dealt unfaithfully like their fathers: they were turned aside like a 
deceitful bow. 

turned Psa_126_01 A Song of degrees. When the LORD {turned} again the captivity of Zion, we were like 
them that dream. 

turned Psa_119_59 I thought on my ways, and {turned} my feet unto thy testimonies. 

turned Psa_44_18 Our heart is not {turned} back, neither have our steps declined from thy way; 

turned Psa_66_20 Blessed [be] God, which hath not {turned} away my prayer, nor his mercy from me. 

turned Psa_78_09 The children of Ephraim, [being] armed, [and] carrying bows, {turned} back in the day 
of battle. 

turned Psa_78_38 But he, [being] full of compassion, forgave [their] iniquity, and destroyed [them] not: 
yea, many a time {turned} he his anger away, and did not stir up all his wrath. 



turned Psa_78_41 Yea, they {turned} back and tempted God, and limited the Holy One of Israel. 

turned Psa_66_06 He {turned} the sea into dry [land]: they went through the flood on foot: there did we 
rejoice in him. 

turned Psa_70_02 Let them be ashamed and confounded that seek after my soul: let them be {turned} 
backward, and put to confusion, that desire my hurt. 

turned Psa_70_03 Let them be {turned} back for a reward of their shame that say, Aha, aha. 

turned Psa_30_11 Thou hast {turned} for me my mourning into dancing: thou hast put off my sackcloth, 
and girded me with gladness; 

turned Psa_32_04 For day and night thy hand was heavy upon me: my moisture is {turned} into the 
drought of summer. Selah. 

turned Psa_35_04 Let them be confounded and put to shame that seek after my soul: let them be {turned} 
back and brought to confusion that devise my hurt. 

turned Psa_129_05 Let them all be confounded and {turned} back that hate Zion. 

turned Rev_01_12 And I turned to see the voice that spake with me. And being {turned}, I saw seven golden
candlesticks; 

turned Rev_01_12 And I {turned} to see the voice that spake with me. And being turned, I saw seven golden
candlesticks; 

turned Rut_03_08 And it came to pass at midnight, that the man was afraid, and {turned} himself: and, 
behold, a woman lay at his feet. 

turned Rut_04_01 Then went Boaz up to the gate, and sat him down there: and, behold, the kinsman of 
whom Boaz spake came by; unto whom he said, Ho, such a one! turn aside, sit down here. And he {turned} 
aside, and sat down. 

turned Son_06_01 Whither is thy beloved gone, O thou fairest among women? whither is thy beloved 
{turned} aside? that we may seek him with thee. 

turned Zec_06_01 And I {turned}, and lifted up mine eyes, and looked, and, behold, there came four 
chariots out from between two mountains; and the mountains [were] mountains of brass. 

turned Zec_05_01 Then I {turned}, and lifted up mine eyes, and looked, and behold a flying roll. 

turned Zec_14_10 All the land shall be {turned} as a plain from Geba to Rimmon south of Jerusalem: and 
it shall be lifted up, and inhabited in her place, from Benjamin's gate unto the place of the first gate, unto 
the corner gate, and [from] the tower of Hananeel unto the king's winepresses. 

turned Zep_01_06 And them that are {turned} back from the LORD; and [those] that have not sought the 
LORD, nor inquired for him. 

turnest 1Ki_02_03 And keep the charge of the LORD thy God, to walk in his ways, to keep his statutes, and
his commandments, and his judgments, and his testimonies, as it is written in the law of Moses, that thou 
mayest prosper in all that thou doest, and whithersoever thou {turnest} thyself: 

turnest Job_15_13 That thou {turnest} thy spirit against God, and lettest [such] words go out of thy mouth?



turnest Psa_90_03 Thou {turnest} man to destruction; and sayest, Return, ye children of men. 

turneth 1Sa_44_25 That frustrateth the tokens of the liars, and maketh diviners mad; that {turneth} wise 
[men] backward, and maketh their knowledge foolish; 

turneth 1Sa_09_13 For the people {turneth} not unto him that smiteth them, neither do they seek the 
LORD of hosts. 

turneth 1Sa_24_01 Behold, the LORD maketh the earth empty, and maketh it waste, and {turneth} it 
upside down, and scattereth abroad the inhabitants thereof. 

turneth Amo_05_08 [Seek him] that maketh the seven stars and Orion, and {turneth} the shadow of death 
into the morning, and maketh the day dark with night: that calleth for the waters of the sea, and poureth 
them out upon the face of the earth: The LORD [is] his name: 

turneth Deu_29_18 Lest there should be among you man, or woman, or family, or tribe, whose heart 
{turneth} away this day from the LORD our God, to go [and] serve the gods of these nations; lest there 
should be among you a root that beareth gall and wormwood; 

turneth Ecc_01_06 The wind goeth toward the south, and {turneth} about unto the north; it whirleth about 
continually, and the wind returneth again according to his circuits. 

turneth Eze_18_26 When a righteous [man] {turneth} away from his righteousness, and committeth 
iniquity, and dieth in them; for his iniquity that he hath done shall he die. 

turneth Eze_18_27 Again, when the wicked [man] {turneth} away from his wickedness that he hath 
committed, and doeth that which is lawful and right, he shall save his soul alive. 

turneth Eze_33_12 Therefore, thou son of man, say unto the children of thy people, The righteousness of 
the righteous shall not deliver him in the day of his transgression: as for the wickedness of the wicked, he 
shall not fall thereby in the day that he {turneth} from his wickedness; neither shall the righteous be able to 
live for his [righteousness] in the day that he sinneth. 

turneth Eze_33_18 When the righteous {turneth} from his righteousness, and committeth iniquity, he shall 
even die thereby. 

turneth Eze_18_24 But when the righteous {turneth} away from his righteousness, and committeth iniquity,
[and] doeth according to all the abominations that the wicked [man] doeth, shall he live? All his 
righteousness that he hath done shall not be mentioned: in his trespass that he hath trespassed, and in his 
sin that he hath sinned, in them shall he die. 

turneth Eze_18_28 Because he considereth, and {turneth} away from all his transgressions that he hath 
committed, he shall surely live, he shall not die. 

turneth Jer_14_08 O the hope of Israel, the saviour thereof in time of trouble, why shouldest thou be as a 
stranger in the land, and as a wayfaring man [that] {turneth} aside to tarry for a night? 

turneth Jer_49_24 Damascus is waxed feeble, [and] {turneth} herself to flee, and fear hath seized on [her]: 
anguish and sorrows have taken her, as a woman in travail. 

turneth Jos_19_29 And [then] the coast {turneth} to Ramah, and to the strong city Tyre; and the coast 
turneth to Hosah; and the outgoings thereof are at the sea from the coast to Achzib: 

turneth Job_39_22 He mocketh at fear, and is not affrighted; neither {turneth} he back from the sword. 



turneth Jos_07_08 O Lord, what shall I say, when Israel {turneth} their backs before their enemies! 

turneth Jos_19_27 And {turneth} toward the sunrising to Bethdagon, and reacheth to Zebulun, and to the 
valley of Jiphthahel toward the north side of Bethemek, and Neiel, and goeth out to Cabul on the left hand, 

turneth Jos_19_29 And [then] the coast turneth to Ramah, and to the strong city Tyre; and the coast 
{turneth} to Hosah; and the outgoings thereof are at the sea from the coast to Achzib: 

turneth Jos_19_34 And [then] the coast {turneth} westward to Aznothtabor, and goeth out from thence to 
Hukkok, and reacheth to Zebulun on the south side, and reacheth to Asher on the west side, and to Judah 
upon Jordan toward the sunrising. 

turneth Lam_01_08 Jerusalem hath grievously sinned; therefore she is removed: all that honoured her 
despise her, because they have seen her nakedness: yea, she sigheth, and {turneth} backward. 

turneth Lam_03_03 Surely against me is he turned; he {turneth} his hand [against me] all the day. 

turneth Lev_20_06 And the soul that {turneth} after such as have familiar spirits, and after wizards, to go a
whoring after them, I will even set my face against that soul, and will cut him off from among his people. 

turneth Pro_17_08 A gift [is as] a precious stone in the eyes of him that hath it: whithersoever it {turneth}, 
it prospereth. 

turneth Pro_21_01 The king's heart [is] in the hand of the LORD, [as] the rivers of water: he {turneth} it 
whithersoever he will. 

turneth Pro_26_14 [As] the door {turneth} upon his hinges, so [doth] the slothful upon his bed. 

turneth Pro_15_01 A soft answer {turneth} away wrath: but grievous words stir up anger. 

turneth Pro_28_09 He that {turneth} away his ear from hearing the law, even his prayer [shall be] 
abomination. 

turneth Pro_30_30 A lion [which is] strongest among beasts, and {turneth} not away for any; 

turneth Psa_146_09 The LORD preserveth the strangers; he relieveth the fatherless and widow: but the 
way of the wicked he {turneth} upside down. 

turneth Psa_107_33 He {turneth} rivers into a wilderness, and the watersprings into dry ground; 

turneth Psa_107_35 He {turneth} the wilderness into a standing water, and dry ground into watersprings. 

turneth Son_01_07 Tell me, O thou whom my soul loveth, where thou feedest, where thou makest [thy flock]
to rest at noon: for why should I be as one that {turneth} aside by the flocks of thy companions? 

turning 1Sa_29_16 Surely your {turning} of things upside down shall be esteemed as the potter's clay: for 
shall the work say of him that made it, He made me not? or shall the thing framed say of him that framed 
it, He had no understanding? 

turning 2Ch_36_13 And he also rebelled against king Nebuchadnezzar, who had made him swear by God: 
but he stiffened his neck, and hardened his heart from {turning} unto the LORD God of Israel. 

turning 2Ch_26_09 Moreover Uzziah built towers in Jerusalem at the corner gate, and at the valley gate, 
and at the {turning} [of the wall], and fortified them. 



turning 2Ki_21_13 And I will stretch over Jerusalem the line of Samaria, and the plummet of the house of 
Ahab: and I will wipe Jerusalem as [a man] wipeth a dish, wiping [it], and {turning} [it] upside down. 

turning 2Pe_02_06 And {turning} the cities of Sodom and Gomorrha into ashes condemned [them] with an 
overthrow, making [them] an ensample unto those that after should live ungodly; 

turning Act_03_26 Unto you first God, having raised up his Son Jesus, sent him to bless you, in {turning} 
away every one of you from his iniquities. 

turning Act_09_40 But Peter put them all forth, and kneeled down, and prayed; and {turning} [him] to the 
body said, Tabitha, arise. And she opened her eyes: and when she saw Peter, she sat up. 

turning Eze_41_24 And the doors had two leaves [apiece], two {turning} leaves; two [leaves] for the one 
door, and two leaves for the other [door]. 

turning Jam_01_17 Every good gift and every perfect gift is from above, and cometh down from the Father 
of lights, with whom is no variableness, neither shadow of {turning}. 

turning Joh_21_20 Then Peter, {turning} about, seeth the disciple whom Jesus loved following; which also 
leaned on his breast at supper, and said, Lord, which is he that betrayeth thee? 

turning Jude_01_04 For there are certain men crept in unawares, who were before of old ordained to this 
condemnation, ungodly men, {turning} the grace of our God into lasciviousness, and denying the only Lord 
God, and our Lord Jesus Christ. 

turning Luk_23_28 But Jesus {turning} unto them said, Daughters of Jerusalem, weep not for me, but weep
for yourselves, and for your children. 

turning Mic_02_04 In that day shall [one] take up a parable against you, and lament with a doleful 
lamentation, [and] say, We be utterly spoiled: he hath changed the portion of my people: how hath he 
removed [it] from me! {turning} away he hath divided our fields. 

turning Neh_03_25 Palal the son of Uzai, over against the {turning} [of the wall], and the tower which lieth 
out from the king's high house, that [was] by the court of the prison. After him Pedaiah the son of Parosh. 

turning Neh_03_20 After him Baruch the son of Zabbai earnestly repaired the other piece, from the 
{turning} [of the wall] unto the door of the house of Eliashib the high priest. 

turning Neh_03_24 After him repaired Binnui the son of Henadad another piece, from the house of Azariah
unto the {turning} [of the wall], even unto the corner. 

turning Neh_03_19 And next to him repaired Ezer the son of Jeshua, the ruler of Mizpah, another piece 
over against the going up to the armoury at the {turning} [of the wall]. 

turning Pro_01_32 For the {turning} away of the simple shall slay them, and the prosperity of fools shall 
destroy them. 



Bible Word Index with Strong's Number with the full text of each verse

return ^ Act_15_16 After <3326> this <5023> I will {return} <0390> (5692), and <2532> will build again 
<0456> (5692) the tabernacle <4633> of David <1138>, which <3588> is fallen down <4098> (5761); and 
<2532> I will build again <0456> (5692) the ruins <2679> (5772) thereof <0846>, and <2532> I will set 
<0461> <0> it <0846> up <0461> (5692): 

return ^ Act_18_21 But <0235> bade <0657> <0> them <0846> farewell <0657> (5662), saying <2036> 
(5631), I <3165> must <1163> (5748) by all means <3843> keep <4160> (5658) this feast <1859> that cometh
<2064> (5740) in <1519> Jerusalem <2414>: but <1161> I will {return} <0344> (5692) again <3825> unto 
<4314> you <5209>, if God <2316> will <2309> (5723). And <2532> he sailed <0321> (5681) from <0575> 
Ephesus <2181>. 

return ^ Act_20_03 And <5037> there abode <4160> (5660) three <5140> months <3376>. And when the 
Jews <5259> <2453> laid <1096> (5637) wait <1917> for him <0846>, as he was about <3195> (5723) to sail 
<0321> (5745) into <1519> Syria <4947>, he purposed <1096> (5633) <1106> to {return} <5290> (5721) 
through <1223> Macedonia <3109>. 

return ^ Act_13_34 And <1161> as concerning that <3754> he raised <0450> <0> him <0846> up <0450> 
(5656) from <1537> the dead <3498>, now no more <3371> to <3195> (5723) {return} <5290> (5721) to 
<1519> corruption <1312>, he said <2046> (5758) on this wise <3779>, <3754> I will give <1325> (5692) you
<5213> the sure <4103> mercies <3741> of David <1138>. 

Return ^ Luk_08_39 {Return} <5290> (5720) to <1519> thine own <4675> house <3624>, and <2532> shew 
<1334> (5737) how great things <3745> God <2316> hath done <4160> (5656) unto thee <4671>. And 
<2532> he went his way <0565> (5627), and published <2784> (5723) throughout <2596> the whole <3650> 
city <4172> how great things <3745> Jesus <2424> had done <4160> (5656) unto him <0846>. 

return ^ Luk_19_12 He said <2036> (5627) therefore <3767>, A certain <5100> nobleman <0444> <2104> 
went <4198> (5675) into <1519> a far <3117> country <5561> to receive <2983> (5629) for himself <1438> a
kingdom <0932>, and <2532> to {return} <5290> (5658). 

return ^ Luk_11_24 When <3752> the unclean <0169> spirit <4151> is gone <1831> (5632) out of <0575> a 
man <0444>, he walketh <1330> (5736) through <1223> dry <0504> places <5117>, seeking <2212> (5723) 
rest <0372>; and <2532> finding <2147> (5723) none <3361>, he saith <3004> (5719), I will {return} <5290>
(5692) unto <1519> my <3450> house <3624> whence <3606> I came out <1831> (5627). 

return ^ Luk_12_36 And <2532> ye yourselves <5210> like <3664> unto men <0444> that wait <4327> 
(5740) for their <1438> lord <2962>, when <4219> he will {return} <0360> (5692) from <1537> the wedding
<1062>; that <2443> when he cometh <2064> (5631) and <2532> knocketh <2925> (5660), they may open 
<0455> (5661) unto him <0846> immediately <2112>. 

return ^ Luk_17_31 In <1722> that <1565> day <2250>, he which <3739> shall be <2071> (5704) upon 
<1909> the housetop <1430>, and <2532> his <0846> stuff <4632> in <1722> the house <3614>, let <2597> 
<0> him not <3361> come down <2597> (5628) to take <0142> <0> it <0846> away <0142> (5658): and 
<2532> he that is in <1722> the field <0068>, let him <1994> <0> likewise <3668> not <3361> {return} 
<1994> (5657) back <1519> <3694>. 

return ^ Mat_12_44 Then <5119> he saith <3004> (5719), I will {return} <1994> (5692) into <1519> my 
<3450> house <3624> from whence <3606> I came out <1831> (5627); and <2532> when he is come <2064> 
(5631), he findeth <2147> (5719) it empty <4980> (5723), swept <4563> (5772), and <2532> garnished 
<2885> (5772). 



return ^ Mat_24_18 <2532> Neither <3361> let him which is in <1722> the field <0068> {return} <1994> 
(5657) back <3694> to take <0142> (5658) his <0846> clothes <2440>. 

return ^ Mat_02_12 And <2532> being warned of God <5537> (5685) in <2596> a dream <3677> that they 
should <0344> <0> not <3361> {return} <0344> (5658) to <4314> Herod <2264>, they departed <0402> 
(5656) into <1519> their own <0846> country <5561> another <1223> <0243> way <3598>. 

return ^ Mat_10_13 And <2532> if <1437> <3303> the house <3614> be <5600> (5753) worthy <0514>, let 
your <5216> peace <1515> come <2064> (5628) upon <1909> it <0846>: but <1161> if <3362> <0> it be 
<5600> (5753) not <3362> worthy <0514>, let your <5216> peace <1515> {return} <1994> (5649) to <4314> 
you <5209>. 

returned ^ Luk_04_01 And <1161> Jesus <2424> being full <4134> of the Holy <0040> Ghost <4151> 
{returned} <5290> (5656) from <0575> Jordan <2446>, and <2532> was led <0071> (5712) by <1722> the 
Spirit <4151> into <1519> the wilderness <2048>, 

returned ^ Luk_08_40 And <1161> it came to pass <1096> (5633), that, when <1722> Jesus <2424> was 
{returned} <5290> (5658), the people <3793> gladly received <0588> (5662) him <0846>: for <1063> they 
were <2258> (5713) all <3956> waiting for <4328> (5723) him <0846>. 

returned ^ Luk_02_20 And <2532> the shepherds <4166> {returned} <1994> (5656), glorifying <1392> 
(5723) and <2532> praising <0134> (5723) God <2316> for <1909> all the things <3956> that <3739> they 
had heard <0191> (5656) and <2532> seen <1492> (5627), as <2531> it was told <2980> (5681) unto <4314> 
them <0846>. 

returned ^ Luk_08_37 Then <2532> the whole <0537> multitude <4128> of the country <4066> <0> of the 
Gadarenes <1046> round about <4066> besought <2065> (5656) him <0846> to depart <0565> (5629) from 
<0575> them <0846>; for <3754> they were taken <4912> (5712) with great <3173> fear <5401>: and 
<1161> he <0846> went up <1684> (5631) into <1519> the ship <4143>, and {returned} back again <5290> 
(5656). 

returned ^ Luk_01_56 And <1161> Mary <3137> abode <3306> (5656) with <4862> her <0846> about 
<5616> three <5140> months <3376>, and <2532> {returned} <5290> (5656) to <1519> her own <0846> 
house <3624>. 

returned ^ Luk_02_39 And <2532> when <5613> they had performed <5055> (5656) all things <0537> 
according <2596> to the law <3551> of the Lord <2962>, they {returned} <5290> (5656) into <1519> Galilee
<1056>, to <1519> their own <0846> city <4172> Nazareth <3478>. 

returned ^ Luk_02_43 And <2532> when they had fulfilled <5048> (5660) the days <2250>, as <1722> they 
<0846> {returned} <5290> (5721), the child <3816> Jesus <2424> tarried behind <5278> (5656) in <1722> 
Jerusalem <2419>; and <2532> Joseph <2501> and <2532> his <0846> mother <3384> knew <1097> (5627) 
not <3756> of it. 

returned ^ Luk_24_52 And <2532> they <0846> worshipped <4352> (5660) him <0846>, and {returned} 
<5290> (5656) to <1519> Jerusalem <2419> with <3326> great <3173> joy <5479>: 

returned ^ Luk_23_56 And they {returned} <5290> (5660), and <1161> prepared <2090> (5656) spices 
<0759> and <2532> ointments <3464>; and <2532> rested <2270> (5656) <3303> the sabbath day <4521> 
according <2596> to the commandment <1785>. 

returned ^ Mat_21_18 Now <1161> in the morning <4405> as he {returned} <1877> (5723) into <1519> the 
city <4172>, he hungered <3983> (5656). 

returned ^ Luk_24_09 And <2532> {returned} <5290> (5660) from <0575> the sepulchre <3419>, and told 



<0518> (5656) all <3956> these things <5023> unto the eleven <1733>, and <2532> to all <3956> the rest 
<3062>. 

returned ^ Act_21_06 And <2532> when we had taken our leave <0782> (5666) one of another <0240>, we 
took <1910> (5627) <1519> ship <4143>; and <1161> they <1565> {returned} <5290> <0> <1519> home 
<2398> again <5290> (5656). 

returned ^ Act_23_32 <1161> On the morrow <1887> they left <1439> (5660) the horsemen <2460> to go 
<4198> (5738) with <4862> him <0846>, and {returned} <5290> (5656) to <1519> the castle <3925>: 

returned ^ Gal_01_17 Neither <3761> went I up <0424> (5627) to <1519> Jerusalem <2414> to <4314> 
them which were apostles <0652> before <4253> me <1700>; but <0235> I went <0565> (5627) into <1519> 
Arabia <0688>, and <2532> {returned} <5290> (5656) again <3825> unto <1519> Damascus <1154>. 

returned ^ Heb_11_15 And <2532> truly <3303>, if <1487> they had been mindful <3421> (5707) of that 
<1565> country from <0575> whence <3739> they came out <1831> (5627), they might <0302> have had 
<2192> (5707) opportunity <2540> to have {returned} <0344> (5658). 

returned ^ Luk_04_14 And <2532> Jesus <2424> {returned} <5290> (5656) in <1722> the power <1411> of 
the Spirit <4151> into <1519> Galilee <1056>: and <2532> there went out <1831> (5627) a fame <5345> of 
<4012> him <0846> through <2596> all <3650> the region round about <4066>. 

returned ^ Luk_09_10 And <2532> the apostles <0652>, when they were {returned} <5290> (5660), told 
<1334> (5662) him <0846> all that <3745> they had done <4160> (5656). And <2532> he took <3880> 
(5631) them <0846>, and went aside <5298> (5656) privately <2596> <2398> into <1519> a desert <2048> 
place <5117> belonging to the city <4172> called <2564> (5746) Bethsaida <0966>. 

returned ^ Luk_10_17 And <1161> the seventy <1440> {returned} again <5290> (5656) with <3326> joy 
<5479>, saying <3004> (5723), Lord <2962>, even <2532> the devils <1140> are subject <5293> (5743) unto 
us <2254> through <1722> thy <4675> name <3686>. 

returned ^ Luk_19_15 And <2532> it came to pass <1096> (5633), that when <1722> he <0846> was 
{returned} <1880> (5629), having received <2983> (5631) the kingdom <0932>, then <2532> he commanded
<2036> (5627) these <5128> servants <1401> to be called <5455> (5683) unto him <0846>, to whom <3739> 
he had given <1325> (5656) the money <0694>, that <2443> he might know <1097> (5632) how much 
<5101> every man <5101> had gained by trading <1281> (5662). 

returned ^ Luk_23_48 And <2532> all <3956> the people <3793> that came together <4836> (5637) to 
<1909> that <5026> sight <2335>, beholding <2334> (5723) the things which were done <1096> (5637), 
smote <5180> (5723) their <1438> breasts <4738>, and {returned} <5290> (5707). 

returned ^ Luk_24_33 And <2532> they rose up <0450> (5631) the same <0846> hour <5610>, and 
{returned} <5290> (5656) to <1519> Jerusalem <2419>, and <2532> found <2147> (5627) the eleven <1733>
gathered together <4867> (5772), and <2532> them that were with <4862> them <0846>, 

returned ^ Mar_14_40 And <2532> when he {returned} <5290> (5660), he found <2147> (5627) them 
<0846> asleep <2518> (5723) again <3825>, (for <1063> their <0846> eyes <3788> were <2258> (5713) 
heavy <0916> (5772),) neither <2532> <3756> wist they <1492> (5715) what <5101> to answer <0611> 
(5680) him <0846>. 

returned ^ Luk_17_18 There are <2147> <0> not <3756> found <2147> (5681) that {returned} <5290> 
(5660) to give <1325> (5629) glory <1391> to God <2316>, save <1508> this <3778> stranger <0241>. 

returned ^ Act_14_21 And <5037> when they had preached the gospel <2097> (5671) to that <1565> city 
<4172>, and <2532> had taught <3100> (5660) many <2425>, they {returned} again <5290> (5656) to 



<1519> Lystra <3082>, and <2532> to Iconium <2430>, and <2532> Antioch <0490>, 

returned ^ Act_12_25 And <1161> Barnabas <0921> and <2532> Saul <4569> {returned} <5290> (5656) 
from <1537> Jerusalem <2419>, when they had fulfilled <4137> (5660) their ministry <1248>, and <2532> 
took with them <4838> (5631) John <2491>, whose surname was <1941> (5685) Mark <3138>. 

returned ^ Act_01_12 Then <5119> {returned} they <5290> (5656) unto <1519> Jerusalem <2419> from 
<0575> the mount <3735> called <2564> (5746) Olivet <1638>, which <3739> is <2076> (5748) from <1451>
Jerusalem <2419> a sabbath <4521> day's journey <2192> (5723) <3598>. 

returned ^ Act_13_13 Now <1161> when Paul <3972> and his company <4012> loosed <0321> (5685) from 
<0575> Paphos <3974>, they came <2064> (5627) to <1519> Perga <4011> in Pamphylia <3828>: and 
<1161> John <2491> departing <0672> (5660) from <0575> them <0846> {returned} <5290> (5656) to 
<1519> Jerusalem <2414>. 

returned ^ Act_08_25 And they, when <3303> <3767> they had testified <1263> (5666) and <2532> 
preached <2980> (5660) the word <3056> of the Lord <2962>, {returned} <5290> (5656) to <1519> 
Jerusalem <2419>, and <5037> preached the gospel <2097> (5668) in many <4183> villages <2968> of the 
Samaritans <4541>. 

returned ^ Act_05_22 But <1161> when the officers <5257> came <3854> (5637), and found <2147> (5627) 
them <0846> not <3756> in <1722> the prison <5438>, they {returned} <0390> (5660), and <1161> told 
<0518> (5656), 

returned ^ 1Pe_02_25 For <1063> ye were <2258> (5713) as <5613> sheep <4263> going astray <4105> 
(5746); but <0235> are <1994> <0> now <3568> {returned} <1994> (5648) unto <1909> the Shepherd 
<4166> and <2532> Bishop <1985> of your <5216> souls <5590>. 

returning ^ Luk_07_10 And <2532> they that were sent <3992> (5685), {returning} <5290> (5660) to 
<1519> the house <3624>, found <2147> (5627) the servant <1401> whole <5198> (5723) that had been sick 
<0770> (5723). 

returning ^ Act_08_28 <5037> Was <2258> (5713) {returning} <5290> (5723), and <2532> sitting <2521> 
(5740) in <1909> his <0846> chariot <0716> <2532> read <0314> (5707) Esaias <2268> the prophet <4396>.

returning ^ Heb_07_01 For <1063> this <3778> Melchisedec <3198>, king <0935> of Salem <4532>, priest 
<2409> of the most high <5310> God <2316>, who <3588> met <4876> (5660) Abraham <0011> {returning}
<5290> (5723) from <0575> the slaughter <2871> of the kings <0935>, and <2532> blessed <2127> (5660) 
him <0846>; 

turn ^ 2Co_03_16 Nevertheless <1161> when <2259> it <0302> shall {turn} <1994> (5661) to <4314> the 
Lord <2962>, the vail <2571> shall be taken away <4014> (5743). 

turn ^ 2Pe_02_21 For <1063> it had been <2258> (5713) better <2909> for them <0846> not <3361> to have
known <1921> (5760) the way <3598> of righteousness <1343>, than <2228>, after they have known <1921>
(5631) it, to {turn} <1994> (5658) from <1537> the holy <0040> commandment <1785> delivered <3860> 
(5685) unto them <0846>. 

turn ^ 2Ti_03_05 Having <2192> (5723) a form <3446> of godliness <2150>, but <1161> denying <0720> 
(5768) the power <1411> thereof <0846>: from <2532> such <5128> {turn} away <0665> (5732). 

turn ^ 2Ti_04_04 And <2532> they shall {turn} away <3303> <0654> (5692) their ears <0189> from <0575>
the truth <0225>, and <1161> shall be turned <1624> (5691) unto <1909> fables <3454>. 



turn ^ Act_26_18 To open <0455> (5658) their <0846> eyes <3788>, and to {turn} <1994> (5658) them from
<0575> darkness <4655> to <1519> light <5457>, and <2532> from the power <1849> of Satan <4567> unto
<1909> God <2316>, that they <0846> may receive <2983> (5629) forgiveness <0859> of sins <0266>, and 
<2532> inheritance <2819> among <1722> them which are sanctified <0037> (5772) by faith <4102> that is 
in <1519> me <1691>. 

turn ^ Act_26_20 But <0235> shewed <0518> (5723) (5625) <0518> (5707) first <4412> unto them of 
<1722> Damascus <1154>, and <2532> at Jerusalem <2414>, and <5037> throughout <1519> all <3956> the
coasts <5561> of Judaea <2449>, and <2532> then to the Gentiles <1484>, that they should repent <3340> 
(5721) and <2532> {turn} <1994> (5721) to <1909> God <2316>, and do <4238> (5723) works <2041> meet 
<0514> for repentance <3341>. 

turn ^ Act_13_08 But <1161> Elymas <1681> the sorcerer <3097> (for <1063> so <3779> is his <0846> 
name <3686> by interpretation <3177> (5743)) withstood <0436> (5710) them <0846>, seeking <2212> 
(5723) to {turn} away <1294> (5658) the deputy <0446> from <0575> the faith <4102>. 

turn ^ Act_13_46 Then <1161> Paul <3972> and <2532> Barnabas <0921> waxed bold <3955> (5666), and 
said <2036> (5627), It was <2258> (5713) necessary <0316> that the word <3056> of God <2316> should 
<2980> <0> first <4412> have been spoken <2980> (5683) to you <5213>: but <1161> seeing <1894> ye put 
<0683> <0> it <0846> from you <0683> (5736), and <2532> judge <2919> (5719) yourselves <1438> 
unworthy <3756> <0514> of everlasting <0166> life <2222>, lo <2400> (5628), we {turn} <4762> (5743) to 
<1519> the Gentiles <1484>. 

turn ^ Act_14_15 And <2532> saying <3004> (5723), Sirs <0435>, why <5101> do ye <4160> (5719) these 
things <5130>? We <2249> also <2532> are <2070> (5748) men <0444> of like passions <3663> with you 
<5213>, and preach <2097> (5734) unto you <5209> that ye should {turn} <1994> (5721) from <0575> these
<5023> vanities <3152> unto <1909> the living <2198> (5723) God <2316>, which <3739> made <4160> 
(5656) heaven <3772>, and <2532> earth <1093>, and <2532> the sea <2281>, and <2532> all things <3956>
that are therein <1722> <0846>: 

turn ^ Gal_04_09 But <1161> now <3568>, after that ye have known <1097> (5631) God <2316>, or <1161>
rather <3123> are known <1097> (5685) of <5259> God <2316>, how <4459> {turn} ye <1994> (5719) again
<3825> to <1909> the weak <0772> and <2532> beggarly <4434> elements <4747>, whereunto <3739> ye 
desire <2309> (5719) again <3825> <0509> to be in bondage <1398> (5721)? 

turn ^ Heb_12_25 See <0991> (5720) that ye refuse <3868> (5667) not <3361> him that speaketh <2980> 
(5723). For <1063> if <1487> they <1565> escaped <5343> (5627) not <3756> who refused him <3868> 
(5666) that spake <5537> (5723) on <1909> earth <1093>, much <4183> more <3123> shall not we <2249> 
escape, if we {turn} away from him <0654> (5734) that speaketh from <0575> heaven <3772>: 

turn ^ Jam_03_03 Behold <2400> (5628), we put <0906> (5719) bits <5469> in <1519> the horses <2462>  
mouths <4750>, that <4314> they <0846> may obey <3982> (5745) us <2254>; and <2532> we {turn} about 
<3329> (5719) their <0846> whole <3650> body <4983>. 

turn ^ Luk_01_16 And <2532> many <4183> of the children <5207> of Israel <2474> shall he {turn} 
<1994> (5692) to <1909> the Lord <2962> their <0846> God <2316>. 

turn ^ Luk_01_17 And <2532> he <0846> shall go <4281> (5695) before <1799> him <0846> in <1722> the 
spirit <4151> and <2532> power <1411> of Elias <2243>, to {turn} <1994> (5658) the hearts <2588> of the 
fathers <3962> to <1909> the children <5043>, and <2532> the disobedient <0545> to <1722> the wisdom 
<5428> of the just <1342>; to make ready <2090> (5658) a people <2992> prepared <2680> (5772) for the 
Lord <2962>. 

turn ^ Luk_10_06 And <2532> if <1437> <3303> the son <5207> of peace <1515> be <5600> (5753) there 
<1563>, your <5216> peace <1515> shall rest <1879> (5695) upon <1909> it <0846>: if not <1490>, it shall 



{turn} <0344> <0> to <1909> you <5209> again <0344> (5692). 

turn ^ Luk_17_04 And <2532> if <1437> he trespass <0264> (5632) against <1519> thee <4571> seven times
<2034> in a day <2250>, and <2532> seven times <2034> in a day <2250> {turn} again <1994> (5661) to 
<1909> thee <4571>, saying <3004> (5723), I repent <3340> (5719); thou shalt forgive <0863> (5692) him 
<0846>. 

turn ^ Luk_21_13 And <1161> it shall {turn} <0576> (5695) to you <5213> for <1519> a testimony <3142>. 

turn ^ Mar_13_16 And <2532> let <1994> <0> him that is <5607> (5752) in <1519> the field <0068> not 
<3361> {turn} <1519> <1994> <0> back <3694> again <1994> (5657) for to take up <0142> (5658) his 
<0846> garment <2440>. 

turn ^ Mat_05_39 But <1161> I <1473> say <3004> (5719) unto you <5213>, That ye resist <0436> (5629) 
not <3361> evil <4190>: but <0235> whosoever <3748> shall smite <4474> (5692) thee <4571> on <1909> 
thy <4675> right <1188> cheek <4600>, {turn} <4762> (5657) to him <0846> the other <0243> also <2532>. 

turn ^ Mat_05_42 Give <1325> (5720) to him that asketh <0154> (5723) thee <4571>, and <2532> from him
that would <2309> (5723) borrow <1155> (5670) of <0575> thee <4675> {turn} <0654> <0> not <3361> thou
away <0654> (5652). 

turn ^ Mat_07_06 Give <1325> (5632) not <3361> that which <3588> is holy <0040> unto the dogs <2965>, 
neither <3366> cast <0906> (5632) ye your <5216> pearls <3135> before <1715> swine <5519>, lest <3379> 
they trample <2662> (5661) them <0846> under <1722> their <0846> feet <4228>, and <2532> {turn} again 
<4762> (5651) and rend <4486> (5661) you <5209>. 

turn ^ Php_01_19 For <1063> I know <1492> (5758) that <3754> this <5124> shall {turn} <0576> (5695) to 
<1519> my <3427> salvation <4991> through <1223> your <5216> prayer <1162>, and <2532> the supply 
<2024> of the Spirit <4151> of Jesus <2424> Christ <5547>, 

turn ^ Rev_11_06 These <3778> have <2192> (5719) power <1849> to shut <2808> (5658) heaven <3772>, 
that <3363> <0> it rain <1026> (5725) <5205> not <3363> in <1722> the days <2250> of their <0846> 
prophecy <4394>: and <2532> have <2192> (5719) power <1849> over <1909> waters <5204> to {turn} 
<4762> (5721) them <0846> to <1519> blood <0129>, and <2532> to smite <3960> (5658) the earth <1093> 
with all <3956> plagues <4127>, as often <3740> as <1437> they will <2309> (5661). 

turn ^ Rom_11_26 And <2532> so <3779> all <3956> Israel <2474> shall be saved <4982> (5701): as 
<2531> it is written <1125> (5769), There shall come <2240> (5692) out of <1537> Sion <4622> the 
Deliverer <4506> (5740), and <2532> shall {turn} away <0654> (5692) ungodliness <0763> from <0575> 
Jacob <2384>: 

turn ^ Tit_01_14 Not <3361> giving heed <4337> (5723) to Jewish <2451> fables <3454>, and <2532> 
commandments <1785> of men <0444>, that {turn} from <0654> (5734) the truth <0225>. 

turned ^ 1Th_01_09 For <1063> they <0518> <0> themselves <0846> shew <0518> (5719) of <4012> us 
<2257> what manner <3697> of entering in <1529> we had <2192> (5719) (5625) <2192> (5627) unto 
<4314> you <5209>, and <2532> how <4459> ye {turned} <1994> (5656) to <4314> God <2316> from 
<0575> idols <1497> to serve <1398> (5721) the living <2198> (5723) and <2532> true <0228> God <2316>; 

turned ^ 1Ti_01_06 From which <3739> some <5100> having swerved <0795> (5660) have {turned} aside 
<1624> (5648) unto <1519> vain jangling <3150>; 

turned ^ 1Ti_05_15 For <1063> some <5100> are <1624> <0> already <2235> {turned} aside <1624> (5648)
after <3694> Satan <4567>. 



turned ^ 2Ti_04_04 And <2532> they shall turn away <3303> <0654> (5692) their ears <0189> from 
<0575> the truth <0225>, and <1161> shall be {turned} <1624> (5691) unto <1909> fables <3454>. 

turned ^ 2Pe_02_22 But <1161> it is happened <4819> (5758) unto them <0846> according to <3588> the 
true <0227> proverb <3942>, The dog <2965> is {turned} <1994> <0> to <1909> his own <2398> vomit 
<1829> again <1994> (5660); and <2532> the sow <5300> that was washed <3068> (5671) to <1519> her 
wallowing <2946> in the mire <1004>. 

turned ^ 2Ti_01_15 This <5124> thou knowest <1492> (5758), that <3754> all <3956> they which are in 
<1722> Asia <0773> be {turned} away from <0654> (5648) me <3165>; of whom <3739> are <2076> (5748) 
Phygellus <5436> and <2532> Hermogenes <2061>. 

turned ^ Act_16_18 And <1161> this <5124> did she <4160> (5707) <1909> many <4183> days <2250>. But
<1161> Paul <3972>, being grieved <1278> (5666), {turned} <1994> (5660) and <2532> said <2036> (5627) 
to the spirit <4151>, I command <3853> (5719) thee <4671> in <1722> the name <3686> of Jesus <2424> 
Christ <5547> to come <1831> (5629) out of <0575> her <0846>. And <2532> he came out <1831> (5627) 
the same <0846> hour <5610>. 

turned ^ Act_07_42 Then <1161> God <2316> {turned} <4762> (5656), and <2532> gave <3860> <0> them 
<0846> up <3860> (5656) to worship <3> (5721) the host <4756> of heaven <3772>; as it <2531> is written 
<1125> (5769) in <1722> the book <0976> of the prophets <4396>, O ye house <3624> of Israel <2474>, 
have ye offered <3361> <4374> (5656) to me <3427> slain beasts <4968> and <2532> sacrifices <2378> by 
the space of forty <5062> years <2094> in <1722> the wilderness <2048>? 

turned ^ Act_07_39 To whom <3739> our <2257> fathers <3962> would <2309> (5656) not <3756> obey 
<1096> (5635) <5255>, but <0235> thrust him from them <0683> (5662), and <2532> in their <0846> hearts
<2588> {turned} back again <4762> (5648) into <1519> Egypt <0125>, 

turned ^ Act_15_19 Wherefore <1352> my <1473> sentence is <2919> (5719), that we trouble <3926> 
(5721) not <3361> them, which <3588> from among <0575> the Gentiles <1484> are {turned} <1994> 
(5723) to <1909> God <2316>: 

turned ^ Act_02_20 The sun <2246> shall be {turned} <3344> (5691) into <1519> darkness <4655>, and 
<2532> the moon <4582> into <1519> blood <0129>, before <2228> <4250> that great <3173> and <2532> 
notable <2016> day <2250> of the Lord <2962> come <2064> (5629): 

turned ^ Act_09_35 And <2532> all <3956> that dwelt <2730> (5723) at Lydda <3069> and <2532> Saron 
<4565> saw <1492> (5627) him <0846>, and <3748> {turned} <1994> (5656) to <1909> the Lord <2962>. 

turned ^ Act_11_21 And <2532> the hand <5495> of the Lord <2962> was <2258> (5713) with <3326> them
<0846>: and <5037> a great <4183> number <0706> believed <4100> (5660), and {turned} <1994> (5656) 
unto <1909> the Lord <2962>. 

turned ^ Act_19_26 Moreover <2532> ye see <2334> (5719) and <2532> hear <0191> (5719), that <3754> 
not <3756> alone <3440> at Ephesus <2181>, but <0235> almost <4975> throughout all <3956> Asia 
<0773>, this <3778> Paul <3972> hath persuaded <3982> (5660) and {turned} away <3179> (5656) much 
<2425> people <3793>, saying <3004> (5723) that <3754> they be <1526> (5748) no <3756> gods <2316>, 
which <3588> are made <1096> (5740) with <1223> hands <5495>: 

turned ^ Act_17_06 And <1161> when they found <2147> (5631) them <0846> not <3361>, they drew 
<4951> (5707) Jason <2394> and <2532> certain <5100> brethren <0080> unto <1909> the rulers of the city
<4173>, crying <0994> (5723), <3754> These <3778> that have {turned} <0387> <0> the world <3625> 
upside down <0387> (5660) are come <3918> (5748) hither <1759> also <2532>; 

turned ^ Heb_11_34 Quenched <4570> (5656) the violence <1411> of fire <4442>, escaped <5343> (5627) 



the edge <4750> of the sword <3162>, out of <0575> weakness <0769> were made strong <1743> (5681), 
waxed <1096> (5675) valiant <2478> in <1722> fight <4171>, {turned} to flight <2827> (5656) the armies 
<3925> of the aliens <0245>. 

turned ^ Heb_12_13 And <2532> make <4160> (5657) straight <3717> paths <5163> for your <5216> feet 
<4228>, lest that <3363> which is lame <5560> be {turned} out of the way <1624> (5652); but <1161> let it 
<2390> <0> rather <3123> be healed <2390> (5686). 

turned ^ Joh_20_16 Jesus <2424> saith <3004> (5719) unto her <0846>, Mary <3137>. She <1565> 
{turned} <4762> (5651) herself, and saith <3004> (5719) unto him <0846>, Rabboni <4462>; which <3739> 
is to say <3004> (5743), Master <1320>. 

turned ^ Jam_03_04 Behold <2400> (5628) also <2532> the ships <4143>, which though they be <5607> 
(5752) so great <5082>, and <2532> are driven <1643> (5746) of <5259> fierce <4642> winds <0417>, yet 
are they {turned} about <3329> (5743) with <5259> a very small <1646> helm <4079>, whithersoever 
<3699> <0302> the governor <2116> (5723) listeth <3730> <1014> (5741). 

turned ^ Jam_04_09 Be afflicted <5003> (5657), and <2532> mourn <3996> (5657), and <2532> weep 
<2799> (5657): let your <5216> laughter <1071> be {turned} <3344> (5649) to <1519> mourning <3997>, 
and <2532> your joy <5479> to <1519> heaviness <2726>. 

turned ^ Joh_20_14 And <2532> when she had <2036> <0> thus <5023> said <2036> (5631), she {turned} 
<4762> (5648) herself <1519> back <3694>, and <2532> saw <2334> (5719) Jesus <2424> standing <2476> 
(5761), and <2532> knew <1492> (5715) not <3756> that <3754> it was <2076> (5748) Jesus <2424>. 

turned ^ Joh_01_38 Then <1161> Jesus <2424> {turned} <4762> (5651), and <2532> saw <2300> (5666) 
them <0846> following <0190> (5723), and saith <3004> (5719) unto them <0846>, What <5101> seek ye 
<2212> (5719)? <1161> They said <2036> (5627) unto him <0846>, Rabbi <4461>, (which <3739> is to say 
<3004> (5743), being interpreted <2059> (5746), Master <1320>,) where <4226> dwellest thou <3306> 
(5719)? 

turned ^ Joh_16_20 Verily <0281>, verily <0281>, I say <3004> (5719) unto you <5213>, That <3754> ye 
<5210> shall weep <2799> (5692) and <2532> lament <2354> (5692), but <1161> the world <2889> shall 
rejoice <5463> (5690): and <1161> ye <5210> shall be sorrowful <3076> (5701), but <0235> your <5216> 
sorrow <3077> shall be {turned} <1096> (5695) into <1519> joy <5479>. 

turned ^ Luk_22_61 And <2532> the Lord <2962> {turned} <4762> (5651), and looked upon <1689> (5656)
Peter <4074>. And <2532> Peter <4074> remembered <5279> (5656) the word <3056> of the Lord <2962>, 
how <5613> he had said <2036> (5627) unto him <0846>, Before <3754> <4250> the cock <0220> crow 
<5455> (5658), thou shalt deny <0533> (5695) me <3165> thrice <5151>. 

turned ^ Luk_14_25 And <1161> there went <4848> (5711) great <4183> multitudes <3793> with him 
<0846>: and <2532> he {turned} <4762> (5651), and said <2036> (5627) unto <4314> them <0846>, 

turned ^ Luk_07_44 And <2532> he {turned} <4762> (5651) to <4314> the woman <1135>, and said <5346>
(5713) unto Simon <4613>, Seest thou <0991> (5719) this <5026> woman <1135>? I entered <1525> (5627) 
into <1519> thine <4675> house <3614>, thou gavest me <1325> (5656) no <3756> water <5204> for <1909>
my <3450> feet <4228>: but <1161> she <3778> (5625) <0846> hath washed <1026> (5656) my <3450> feet 
<4228> with tears <1144>, and <2532> wiped <1591> (5656) them with the hairs <2359> of her <0846> 
head <2776>. 

turned ^ Luk_17_15 And <1161> one <1520> of <1537> them <0846>, when he saw <1492> (5631) that 
<3754> he was healed <2390> (5681), {turned} back <5290> (5656), and with <3326> a loud <3173> voice 
<5456> glorified <1392> (5723) God <2316>, 



turned ^ Luk_07_09 When <1161> Jesus <2424> heard <0191> (5660) these things <5023>, he marvelled 
<2296> (5656) at him <0846>, and <2532> {turned} him about <4762> (5651), and said <2036> (5627) unto 
the people <3793> that followed <0190> (5723) him <0846>, I say <3004> (5719) unto you <5213>, I have 
not found <2147> (5627) so great <5118> faith <4102>, no, not <3761> in <1722> Israel <2474>. 

turned ^ Luk_09_55 But <1161> he {turned} <4762> (5651), and rebuked <2008> (5656) them <0846>, and 
<2532> said <2036> (5627), Ye know <1492> (5758) not <3756> what manner <3634> of spirit <4151> ye 
<5210> are of <2075> (5748). 

turned ^ Luk_10_23 And <2532> he {turned} him <4762> (5651) unto <4314> his disciples <3101>, and 
said <2036> (5627) privately <2398> <2596>, Blessed <3107> are the eyes <3788> which <3588> see <0991> 
(5723) the things that <3739> ye see <0991> (5719): 

turned ^ Luk_02_45 And <2532> when they found <2147> (5631) him <0846> not <3361>, they {turned} 
back again <5290> (5656) to <1519> Jerusalem <2419>, seeking <2212> (5723) him <0846>. 

turned ^ Mar_08_33 But <1161> when he had {turned} about <1994> (5651) and <2532> looked <1492> 
(5631) on his <0846> disciples <3101>, he rebuked <2008> (5656) Peter <4074>, saying <3004> (5723), Get 
thee <5217> (5720) behind <3694> me <3450>, Satan <4567>: for <3754> thou savourest <5426> (5719) not 
<3756> the things that be of God <2316>, but <0235> the things that be of men <0444>. 

turned ^ Mar_05_30 And <2532> Jesus <2424>, immediately <2112> knowing <1921> (5631) in <1722> 
himself <1438> that virtue <1411> had gone <1831> (5631) out of <1537> him <0846>, {turned} him about 
<1994> (5651) in <1722> the press <3793>, and said <3004> (5707), Who <5101> touched <0680> (5662) my
<3450> clothes <2440>? 

turned ^ Mat_02_22 But <1161> when he heard <0191> (5660) that <3754> Archelaus <0745> did reign 
<0936> (5719) in <1909> Judaea <2449> in the room <0473> of his <0846> father <3962> Herod <2264>, he
was afraid <5399> (5675) to go <0565> (5629) thither <1563>: notwithstanding <1161>, being warned of 
God <5537> (5685) in <2596> a dream <3677>, he {turned} aside <0402> (5656) into <1519> the parts 
<3313> of Galilee <1056>: 

turned ^ Mat_09_22 But <1161> Jesus <2424> {turned} him about <1994> (5651), and <2532> when he saw
<1492> (5631) her <0846>, he said <2036> (5627), Daughter <2364>, be of good comfort <2293> (5720); thy 
<4675> faith <4102> hath made <4982> <0> thee <4571> whole <4982> (5758). And <2532> the woman 
<1135> was made whole <4982> (5681) from <0575> that <1565> hour <5610>. 

turned ^ Mat_16_23 But <1161> he {turned} <4762> (5651), and said <2036> (5627) unto Peter <4074>, Get
thee <5217> (5720) behind <3694> me <3450>, Satan <4567>: thou <1488> (5748) art <3754> an offence 
<4625> unto me <3450>: for thou savourest <5426> (5719) not <3756> the things <3588> that be of God 
<2316>, but <0235> those that be of men <0444>. 

turned ^ Rev_01_12 And <2532> I turned <1994> (5656) to see <0991> (5721) the voice <5456> that <3748>
spake <2980> (5656) with <3326> me <1700>. And <2532> being {turned} <1994> (5660), I saw <1492> 
(5627) seven <2033> golden <5552> candlesticks <3087>; 

turned ^ Rev_01_12 And <2532> I {turned} <1994> (5656) to see <0991> (5721) the voice <5456> that 
<3748> spake <2980> (5656) with <3326> me <1700>. And <2532> being turned <1994> (5660), I saw 
<1492> (5627) seven <2033> golden <5552> candlesticks <3087>; 

turning ^ Jde_01_04 For <1063> there are certain <5100> men <0444> crept in unawares <3921> (5656), 
who <3588> were before <4270> <0> of old <3819> ordained <4270> (5772) to <1519> this <5124> 
condemnation <2917>, ungodly men <0765>, {turning} <3346> (5723) the grace <5485> of our <2257> God 
<2316> into <1519> lasciviousness and <2532> denying <0720> (5740) the only <3441> Lord <1203> God 
<2316>, and <2532> our <2257> Lord <2962> Jesus <2424> Christ <5547>. 



turning ^ Act_03_26 Unto you <5213> first <4412> God <2316>, having raised up <0450> (5660) his 
<0846> Son <3816> Jesus <2424>, sent <0649> (5656) him <0846> to bless <2127> (5723) you <5209>, in 
<1722> {turning} away <0654> (5721) every one <1538> of you <5216> from <0575> his iniquities <4189>. 

turning ^ Luk_23_28 But <1161> Jesus <2424> {turning} <4762> (5651) unto <4314> them <0846> said 
<2036> (5627), Daughters <2364> of Jerusalem <2419>, weep <2799> (5720) not <3361> for <1909> me 
<1691>, but <4133> weep <2799> (5720) for <1909> yourselves <1438>, and <2532> for <1909> your 
<5216> children <5043>. 

turning ^ 2Pe_02_06 And <2532> {turning} <5077> <0> the cities <4172> of Sodom <4670> and <2532> 
Gomorrha <1116> into ashes <5077> (5660) condemned <2632> (5656) them with an overthrow <2692>, 
making <5087> (5761) them an ensample <5262> unto those that after should <3195> (5723) live ungodly 
<0764> (5721); 

turning ^ Joh_21_20 Then <1161> Peter <4074>, {turning} about <1994> (5651), seeth <0991> (5719) the 
disciple <3101> whom <3739> Jesus <2424> loved <0025> (5707) following <0190> (5723); which <3739> 
also <2532> leaned <0377> (5627) on <1909> his <0846> breast <4738> at <1722> supper <1173>, and 
<2532> said <2036> (5627), Lord <2962>, which <5101> is he <2076> (5748) that betrayeth <3860> (5723) 
thee <4571>? 

turning ^ Act_09_40 But <1161> Peter <4074> put <1544> (5631) them all <3956> forth <1854>, and 
kneeled down <5087> (5631) <1119>, and prayed <4336> (5662); and <2532> {turning} <1994> (5660) him 
to <4314> the body <4983> said <2036> (5627), Tabitha <5>, arise <0450> (5628). And <1161> she opened 
<0455> (5656) her <0846> eyes <3788>: and <2532> when she saw <1492> (5631) Peter <4074>, she sat up 
<0339> (5656). 

turning ^ Jam_01_17 Every <3956> good <0018> gift <1394> and <2532> every <3956> perfect <5046> gift 
<1434> is <2076> (5748) from above <0509>, and cometh down <2597> (5723) from <0575> the Father 
<3962> of lights <5457>, with <3844> whom <3739> is <1762> (5748) no <3756> variableness <3883>, 
neither <2228> shadow <0644> of {turning} <5157>. 
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-)returning Heb_07_01 . For this (3778 -houtos -) Melchisedec (3198 -Melchisedek -) , king (0935 -basileus -)
of Salem (4532 -Salem -) , priest (2409 -hiereus -) of the most (5310 -hupsistos -) high (5310 -hupsistos -) 
God (2316 -theos -) , who (3588 -ho -) met (4876 -sunantao -) Abraham (0011 -Abraam {-)returning} (5290 -
hupostrepho -) from the slaughter (2871 -kope -) of the kings (0935 -basileus -) , and blessed (2127 -eulogeo -
) him ; 

:turn Jer_31_18 . I have surely heard (08085 +shama( ) Ephraim (00669 +)Ephrayim ) bemoaning (05110 
+nuwd ) himself [ thus ] ; Thou hast chastised (03256 +yacar ) me , and I was chastised (03256 +yacar ) , as 
a bullock (05695 +(egel ) unaccustomed [ to the yoke ] {:turn} (07725 +shuwb ) thou me , and I shall be 
turned (07725 +shuwb ) ; for thou [ art ] the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) my God (00430 +)elohiym ) . 

):return 1Ki_12_24 Thus (03541 +koh ) saith (00559 +)amar ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , Ye shall not 
go (05927 +(alah ) up , nor (03808 +lo) ) fight (03898 +lacham ) against (05973 +(im ) your brethren (00251 
+)ach ) the children (01121 +ben ) of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el {):return} (07725 +shuwb ) every man (00376 
+)iysh ) to his house (01004 +bayith ) ; for this (02088 +zeh ) thing (01697 +dabar ) is from me . They 
hearkened (08085 +shama( ) therefore to the word (01697 +dabar ) of the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , and 
returned (07725 +shuwb ) to depart (03212 +yalak ) , according to the word (01697 +dabar ) of the LORD 
(03068 +Y@hovah ) . 

):return 1Sa_26_21 . Then said (00559 +)amar ) Saul (07586 +Sha)uwl ) , I have sinned (02398 +chata) 
{):return} (07725 +shuwb ) , my son (01121 +ben ) David (01732 +David ):for I will no (03808 +lo) ) more 
(05750 +(owd ) do thee harm (07489 +ra(a( ) , because my soul (05315 +nephesh ) was precious (03365 
+yaqar ) in thine eyes (05869 +(ayin ) this (02088 +zeh ) day (03117 +yowm ):behold (02009 +hinneh ) , I 
have played the fool (05528 +cakal ) , and have erred (07683 +shagag ) exceedingly . 

):return 2Ch_11_04 Thus (03541 +koh ) saith (00559 +)amar ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , Ye shall not 
go (05927 +(alah ) up , nor (03808 +lo) ) fight (03898 +lacham ) against (05973 +(im ) your brethren (00251 
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+)ach {):return} (07725 +shuwb ) every man (00376 +)iysh ) to his house (01004 +bayith ):for this (02088 
+zeh ) thing (01697 +dabar ) is done of me . And they obeyed (08085 +shama( ) the words (01697 +dabar ) 
of the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , and returned (07725 +shuwb ) from going (03212 +yalak ) against 
(00413 +)el ) Jeroboam (03379 +Yarob(am ) . 

):return Isa_44_22 I have blotted (04229 +machah ) out , as a thick cloud (05645 +(ab ) , thy transgressions 
(06588 +pesha( ) , and , as a cloud (06051 +(anan ) , thy sins (02403 +chatta)ah {):return} (07725 +shuwb ) 
unto me ; for I have redeemed (01350 +ga)al ) thee . 

):return Rut_01_15 And she said (00559 +)amar ) , Behold (02009 +hinneh ) , thy sister (02994 +Y@bemeth 
) in law (02994 +Y@bemeth ) is gone (07725 +shuwb ) back (07725 +shuwb ) unto her people (05971 +(am ) 
, and unto her gods (00430 +)elohiym {):return} (07725 +shuwb ) thou after (00310 +)achar ) thy sister 
(02994 +Y@bemeth ) in law (02994 +Y@bemeth ) . 

):turn 1Sa_14_07 And his armourbearer (03627 +k@liy ) said (00559 +)amar ) unto him , Do (06213 +(asah 
) all (03605 +kol ) that [ is ] in thine heart (03824 +lebab {):turn} (05186 +natah ) thee ; behold (02005 +hen 
) , I [ am ] with thee according to thy heart (03824 +lebab ) . 

):turn Eze_33_11 Say (00559 +)amar ) unto them , [ As ] I live (02416 +chay ) , saith (05002 +n@)um ) the 
Lord (00136 +)Adonay ) GOD (03069 +Y@hovih ) , I have no (00518 +)im ) pleasure (02654 +chaphets ) in 
the death (04194 +maveth ) of the wicked (07563 +rasha( ) ; but that the wicked (07563 +rasha( ) turn 
(07725 +shuwb ) from his way (01870 +derek ) and live (02421 +chayah {):turn} (07725 +shuwb ) ye , turn 
(07725 +shuwb ) ye from your evil (07451 +ra( ) ways (01870 +derek ) ; for why (04100 +mah ) will ye die 
(04191 +muwth ) , O house (01004 +bayith ) of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) ? 

):turn Jer_06_09 . Thus (03541 +koh ) saith (00559 +)amar ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) of hosts (06635 
+tsaba) ) , They shall throughly glean (05953 +(alal ) the remnant (07611 +sh@)eriyth ) of Israel (03478 
+Yisra)el ) as a vine (01612 +gephen {):turn} (07725 +shuwb ) back (07725 +shuwb ) thine hand (03027 
+yad ) as a grapegatherer (01219 +batsar ) into (05921 +(al ) the baskets (05552 +calcillah ) . 

):turn Jer_31_21 Set (05324 +natsab ) thee up waymarks (06725 +tsiyuwn ) , make (07760 +suwm ) thee 
high (08564 +tamruwr ) heaps (08564 +tamruwr ):set (07896 +shiyth ) thine heart (03820 +leb ) toward the 
highway (04546 +m@cillah ) , [ even ] the way (01870 +derek ) [ which ] thou wentest (01980 +halak 
{):turn} (07725 +shuwb ) again (07725 +shuwb ) , O virgin (01330 +b@thuwlah ) of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el )
, turn (07725 +shuwb ) again (07725 +shuwb ) to these (00428 +)el - leh ) thy cities (05892 +(iyr ) . 

):turn Psa_69_16 Hear (06030 +(anah ) me , O LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) ; for thy lovingkindness (02617 
+checed ) [ is ] good (02896 +towb {):turn} (06437 +panah ) unto me according to the multitude (07230 +rob
) of thy tender mercies (07356 +racham ) . 

Return 2Sa_19_14 And he bowed (05186 +natah ) the heart (03824 +lebab ) of all (03605 +kol ) the men 
(00376 +)iysh ) of Judah (03063 +Y@huwdah ) , even as [ the heart of ] one (00259 +)echad ) man (00376 
+)iysh ) ; so that they sent (07971 +shalach ) [ this word ] unto the king (04428 +melek ) , {Return} (07725 
+shuwb ) thou , and all (03605 +kol ) thy servants (05650 +(ebed ) . 

Return Gen_16_09 And the angel (04397 +mal)ak ) of the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) said (00559 +)amar ) 
unto her , {Return} (07725 +shuwb ) to thy mistress (01404 +g@bereth ) , and submit (06031 +(anah ) 
thyself under (08478 +tachath ) her hands (03027 +yad ) . 

Return Gen_31_03 And the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) said (00559 +)amar ) unto Jacob (03290 +Ya(aqob )
, {Return} (07725 +shuwb ) unto the land (00776 +)erets ) of thy fathers (1) , and to thy kindred (04138 
+mowledeth ) ; and I will be with thee . 



Return Gen_32_09 . And Jacob (03290 +Ya(aqob ) said (00559 +)amar ) , O God (00430 +)elohiym ) of my 
father (1) Abraham (85) , and God (00430 +)elohiym ) of my father (1) Isaac (03327 +Yitschaq ) , the LORD
(03068 +Y@hovah ) which saidst (00559 +)amar ) unto me , {Return} (07725 +shuwb ) unto thy country 
(00776 +)erets ) , and to thy kindred (04138 +mowledeth ) , and I will deal well (03190 +yatab ) with thee : 

Return Isa_63_17 O LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , why (04100 +mah ) hast thou made us to err (08582 
+ta(ah ) from thy ways (01870 +derek ) , [ and ] hardened (07188 +qashach ) our heart (03820 +leb ) from 
thy fear (03374 +yir)ah ) ? {Return} (07725 +shuwb ) for thy servants (05650 +(ebed ) sake (04616 +ma(an )
, the tribes (07626 +shebet ) of thine inheritance (05159 +nachalah ) . 

Return Jer_03_12 . Go (01980 +halak ) and proclaim (07121 +qara) ) these (00428 +)el - leh ) words (01697 
+dabar ) toward the north (06828 +tsaphown ) , and say (00559 +)amar ) , {Return} (07725 +shuwb ) , thou 
backsliding (04878 +m@shuwbah ) Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) , saith (05002 +n@)um ) the LORD (03068 
+Y@hovah ) ; [ and ] I will not cause mine anger (06440 +paniym ) to fall (05307 +naphal ) upon you:for I [ 
am ] merciful (02623 +chaciyd ) , saith (05002 +n@)um ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , [ and ] I will not 
keep (05201 +natar ) [ anger ] for ever (05769 +(owlam ) . 

Return Jer_03_22 {Return} (07725 +shuwb ) , ye backsliding (07726 +showbab ) children (01121 +ben ) , [ 
and ] I will heal (07495 +rapha) ) your backslidings (04878 +m@shuwbah ) . Behold (02005 +hen ) , we 
come (00857 +)athah ) unto thee ; for thou [ art ] the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) our God (00430 +)elohiym 
) . 

Return Jer_35_15 I have sent (07971 +shalach ) also unto you all (03605 +kol ) my servants (05650 +(ebed ) 
the prophets (05030 +nabiy) ) , rising (07925 +shakam ) up early (07925 +shakam ) and sending (07971 
+shalach ) [ them ] , saying (00559 +)amar ) , {Return} (07725 +shuwb ) ye now (04994 +na) ) every man 
(00376 +)iysh ) from his evil (07451 +ra( ) way (01870 +derek ) , and amend (03190 +yatab ) your doings 
(04611 +ma(alal ) , and go (03212 +yalak ) not after (00310 +)achar ) other (00312 +)acher ) gods (00430 
+)elohiym ) to serve (05647 +(abad ) them , and ye shall dwell (03427 +yashab ) in the land (00127 
+)adamah ) which (00834 +)aher ) I have given (05414 +nathan ) to you and to your fathers (1):but ye have 
not inclined (05186 +natah ) your ear (00241 +)ozen ) , nor (03808 +lo) ) hearkened (08085 +shama( ) unto 
me . 

Return Job_06_29 {Return} (07725 +shuwb ) , I pray (04994 +na) ) you , let it not be iniquity (05766 +(evel )
; yea , return (07725 +shuwb ) again (05750 +(owd ) , my righteousness (06664 +tsedeq ) [ is ] in it . 

Return Jos_22_08 And he spake (00559 +)amar ) unto them , saying (00559 +)amar ) , {Return} (07725 
+shuwb ) with much (07227 +rab ) riches (05233 +nekec ) unto your tents (00168 +)ohel ) , and with very 
(03966 +m@(od ) much (07227 +rab ) cattle (04735 +miqneh ) , with silver (03701 +keceph ) , and with gold 
(02091 +zahab ) , and with brass (05178 +n@chosheth ) , and with iron (01270 +barzel ) , and with very 
(03966 +m@(od ) much (07235 +rabah ) raiment (08008 +salmah ):divide (02505 +chalaq ) the spoil (07998 
+shalal ) of your enemies (00341 +)oyeb ) with your brethren (00251 +)ach ) . 

Return Luk_08_39 {Return} 5290 -hupostrepho - to thine 4675 -sou - own house 3624 -oikos - , and shew 
1334 -diegeomai - how 3745 -hosos - great 3745 -hosos - things God 2316 -theos - hath done 4160 -poieo - 
unto thee . And he went 0565 -aperchomai - his way , and published 2784 -kerusso - throughout 2596 -kata -
the whole 3650 -holos - city 4172 -polis - how 3745 -hosos - great 3745 -hosos - things Jesus 2424 -Iesous - 
had done 4160 -poieo - unto him . 

Return Mal_03_07 . Even from the days (03117 +yowm ) of your fathers (1) ye are gone (05493 +cuwr ) 
away (05493 +cuwr ) from mine ordinances (02706 +choq ) , and have not kept (08104 +shamar ) [ them ] . 
{Return} (07725 +shuwb ) unto me , and I will return (07725 +shuwb ) unto you , saith (00559 +)amar ) the 
LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) of hosts (06635 +tsaba) ) . But ye said (00559 +)amar ) , Wherein (04100 +mah ) 
shall we return (07725 +shuwb ) ? 



Return Num_10_36 And when it rested (05117 +nuwach ) , he said (00559 +)amar ) , {Return} (07725 
+shuwb ) , O LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , unto the many (07233 +r@babah ) thousands (00505 +)eleph ) of 
Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) . 

Return Num_23_05 And the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) put (07760 +suwm ) a word (01697 +dabar ) in 
Balaam s (01109 +Bil(am ) mouth (06310 +peh ) , and said (00559 +)amar ) , {Return} (07725 +shuwb ) unto
Balak (01111 +Balaq ) , and thus (03541 +koh ) thou shalt speak (01696 +dabar ) . 

Return Psa_06_04 {Return} (07725 +shuwb ) , O LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , deliver (02502 +chalats ) my 
soul (05315 +nephesh ):oh save (03467 +yasha( ) me for thy mercies (02617 +checed ) sake (04616 +ma(an ) .

Return Psa_116_07 {Return} (07725 +shuwb ) unto thy rest (04496 +m@nuwchah ) , O my soul (05315 
+nephesh ) ; for the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) hath dealt (01580 +gamal ) bountifully (01580 +gamal ) 
with thee . 

Return Psa_80_14 {Return} (07725 +shuwb ) , we beseech (04994 +na) ) thee , O God (00430 +)elohiym ) of 
hosts (06635 +tsaba) ):look (05027 +nabat ) down from heaven (08064 +shamayim ) , and behold (07200 
+ra)ah ) , and visit (06485 +paqad ) this (02063 +zo)th ) vine (01612 +gephen ) ; 

Return Psa_90_03 Thou turnest (07725 +shuwb ) man (00582 +)enowsh ) to destruction (01793 +dakka) ) ; 
and sayest (00559 +)amar ) , {Return} (07725 +shuwb ) , ye children (01121 +ben ) of men (00120 +)adam ) .

Return Psa_90_13 {Return} (07725 +shuwb ) , O LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , how (05704 +(ad ) long 
(05704 +(ad ) ? and let it repent (05162 +nacham ) thee concerning (05921 +(al ) thy servants (05650 +(ebed 
) . 

Return Son_06_13 {Return} (07725 +shuwb ) , return (07725 +shuwb ) , O Shulamite (07759 
+Shuwlammiyth ) ; return (07725 +shuwb ) , return (07725 +shuwb ) , that we may look (02372 +chazah ) 
upon thee . What (04100 +mah ) will ye see (02372 +chazah ) in the Shulamite (07759 +Shuwlammiyth ) ? 
As it were the company (04246 +m@chowlah ) of two armies (04264 +machaneh ) . 

Turn 1Ki_22_34 And a [ certain ] man (00376 +)iysh ) drew (04900 +mashak ) a bow (07198 +qesheth ) at a 
venture (08537 +tom ) , and smote (05221 +nakah ) the king (04428 +melek ) of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) 
between (00996 +beyn ) the joints (01694 +debeq ) of the harness (08302 +shiryown ):wherefore he said 
(00559 +)amar ) unto the driver (07395 +rakkab ) of his chariot (07395 +rakkab ) , {Turn} (02015 +haphak 
) thine hand (03027 +yad ) , and carry (03318 +yatsa) ) me out of the host (04264 +machaneh ) ; for I am 
wounded (02470 +chalah ) . 

Turn 1Sa_22_17 And the king (04428 +melek ) said (00559 +)amar ) unto the footmen (07328 +raz ) that 
stood (05324 +natsab ) about (05921 +(al ) him , {Turn} (05437 +cabab ) , and slay (04191 +muwth ) the 
priests (03548 +kohen ) of the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) ; because (03588 +kiy ) their hand (03027 +yad ) 
also (01571 +gam ) [ is ] with David (01732 +David ) , and because (03588 +kiy ) they knew (03045 +yada( ) 
when (03588 +kiy ) he fled (01272 +barach ) , and did not shew (01540 +galah ) it to me . But the servants 
(05650 +(ebed ) of the king (04428 +melek ) would (14) not put (07971 +shalach ) forth (07971 +shalach ) 
their hand (03027 +yad ) to fall (06293 +paga( ) upon the priests (03548 +kohen ) of the LORD (03068 
+Y@hovah ) . 

Turn 1Sa_22_18 And the king (04428 +melek ) said (00559 +)amar ) to Doeg (01673 +Do)eg ) , {Turn} 
(05437 +cabab ) thou , and fall (06293 +paga( ) upon the priests (03548 +kohen ) . And Doeg (01673 +Do)eg 
) the Edomite (00130 +)Edomiy ) turned (05437 +cabab ) , and he fell (06298 +pagash ) upon the priests 



(03548 +kohen ) , and slew (04191 +muwth ) on that day (03117 +yowm ) fourscore (08084 +sh@moniym ) 
and five (02568 +chamesh ) persons (00376 +)iysh ) that did wear (05375 +nasa) ) a linen (00906 +bad ) 
ephod (00646 +)ephowd ) . 

Turn 2Ch_18_33 And a [ certain ] man drew (04900 +mashak ) a bow (07198 +qesheth ) at a venture (08537
+tom ) , and smote (05221 +nakah ) the king (04428 +melek ) of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) between (00996 
+beyn ) the joints (01694 +debeq ) of the harness (08302 +shiryown ):therefore he said (00559 +)amar ) to 
his chariot (07395 +rakkab ) man (00376 +)iysh ) , {Turn} (02015 +haphak ) thine hand (03027 +yad ) , that 
thou mayest carry (03318 +yatsa) ) me out of the host (06635 +tsaba) ) ; for I am wounded (02470 +chalah ) 
. 

Turn 2Ki_17_13 Yet the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) testified (05749 +(uwd ) against Israel (03478 +Yisra)el 
) , and against Judah (03063 +Y@huwdah ) , by all (03605 +kol ) the prophets (05030 +nabiy) ) , [ and by ] 
all (03605 +kol ) the seers (02374 +chozeh ) , saying (00559 +)amar ) , {Turn} (07725 +shuwb ) ye from your 
evil (07451 +ra( ) ways (01870 +derek ) , and keep (08104 +shamar ) my commandments (04687 +mitsvah ) [
and ] my statutes (02708 +chuqqah ) , according to all (03605 +kol ) the law (08451 +towrah ) which (00834 
+)aher ) I commanded (06680 +tsavah ) your fathers (1) , and which (00834 +)aher ) I sent (07971 +shalach 
) to you by my servants (05650 +(ebed ) the prophets (05030 +nabiy) ) . 

Turn 2Ki_20_05 {Turn} (07725 +shuwb ) again (07725 +shuwb ) , and tell (00559 +)amar ) Hezekiah (02396 
+Chizqiyah ) the captain (05057 +nagiyd ) of my people (05971 +(am ) , Thus (03541 +koh ) saith (00559 
+)amar ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , the God (00430 +)elohiym ) of David (01732 +David ) thy father 
(1) , I have heard (08085 +shama( ) thy prayer (08605 +t@phillah ) , I have seen (07200 +ra)ah ) thy tears 
(01832 +dim(ah ):behold (02005 +hen ) , I will heal (07495 +rapha) ) thee:on the third (07992 +sh@liyshiy ) 
day (03117 +yowm ) thou shalt go (05927 +(alah ) up unto the house (01004 +bayith ) of the LORD (03068 
+Y@hovah ) . 

Turn 2Sa_02_21 And Abner (74) said (00559 +)amar ) to him , {Turn} (05186 +natah ) thee aside (05186 
+natah ) to thy right (03225 +yamiyn ) hand or (00176 +)ow ) to thy left (08040 +s@mo)wl ) , and lay thee 
hold (00270 +)achaz ) on one (00259 +)echad ) of the young (05288 +na(ar ) men , and take (03947 +laqach )
thee his armour (02488 +chaliytsah ) . But Asahel (06214 +(Asah)el ) would (14) not turn (05493 +cuwr ) 
aside from following (00310 +)achar ) of him . 

Turn 2Sa_02_22 And Abner (74) said (00559 +)amar ) again to Asahel (06214 +(Asah)el ) , {Turn} (05493 
+cuwr ) thee aside from following (00310 +)achar ) me:wherefore (04100 +mah ) should I smite (05221 
+nakah ) thee to the ground (00776 +)erets ) ? how (00349 +)eyk ) then should I hold (05375 +nasa) ) up my 
face (06440 +paniym ) to Joab (03097 +Yow)ab ) thy brother (00251 +)ach ) ? 

Turn 2Sa_18_30 And the king (04428 +melek ) said (00559 +)amar ) [ unto him ] , {Turn} (05437 +cabab ) 
aside (05437 +cabab ) , [ and ] stand (03320 +yatsab ) here (03541 +koh ) . And he turned (05437 +cabab ) 
aside (05437 +cabab ) , and stood (05975 +(amad ) still . 

Turn Deu_01_07 {Turn} (06437 +panah ) you , and take your journey (05265 +naca( ) , and go (00935 
+bow) ) to the mount (02022 +har ) of the Amorites (00567 +)Emoriy ) , and unto all (03605 +kol ) [ the 
places ] nigh (07934 +shaken ) thereunto , in the plain (06160 +(arabah ) , in the hills (02022 +har ) , and in 
the vale (08219 +sh@phelah ) , and in the south (05045 +negeb ) , and by the sea (03220 +yam ) side (02348 
+chowph ) , to the land (00776 +)erets ) of the Canaanites (03669 +K@na(aniy ) , and unto Lebanon (03844 
+L@banown ) , unto the great (01419 +gadowl ) river (05104 +nahar ) , the river (05104 +nahar ) 
Euphrates (06578 +P@rath ) . 

Turn Exo_32_12 Wherefore (04100 +mah ) should the Egyptians (04714 +Mitsrayim ) speak (00559 +)amar 
) , and say (00559 +)amar ) , For mischief (07451 +ra( ) did he bring (03318 +yatsa) ) them out , to slay 
(02026 +harag ) them in the mountains (02022 +har ) , and to consume (03615 +kalah ) them from the face 



(06440 +paniym ) of the earth (00127 +)adamah ) ? {Turn} (07725 +shuwb ) from thy fierce (02740 
+charown ) wrath (00639 +)aph ) , and repent (05162 +nacham ) of this evil (07451 +ra( ) against thy people
(05971 +(am ) . 

Turn Eze_08_13 . He said (00559 +)amar ) also unto me , {Turn} (07725 +shuwb ) thee yet (05750 +(owd ) 
again (05750 +(owd ) , [ and ] thou shalt see (07200 +ra)ah ) greater (01419 +gadowl ) abominations (08441 
+tow(ebah ) that they do (06213 +(asah ) . 

Turn Isa_31_06 . {Turn} (07725 +shuwb ) ye unto [ him from ] whom (00834 +)aher ) the children (01121 
+ben ) of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) have deeply (06009 +(amaq ) revolted (05627 +carah ) . 

Turn Jer_03_07 And I said (00559 +)amar ) after (00310 +)achar ) she had done (06213 +(asah ) all (03605 
+kol ) these (00428 +)el - leh ) [ things ] , {Turn} (07725 +shuwb ) thou unto me . But she returned (07725 
+shuwb ) not . And her treacherous (00901 +bagowd ) sister (00269 +)achowth ) Judah (03063 +Y@huwdah
) saw (07200 +ra)ah ) [ it ] . 

Turn Jer_03_14 {Turn} (07725 +shuwb ) , O backsliding (07726 +showbab ) children (01121 +ben ) , saith 
(05002 +n@)um ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) ; for I am married (01166 +ba(al ) unto you:and I will 
take (03947 +laqach ) you one (00259 +)echad ) of a city (05892 +(iyr ) , and two (08147 +sh@nayim ) of a 
family (04940 +mishpachah ) , and I will bring (00935 +bow) ) you to Zion (06726 +Tsiyown ) : 

Turn Jer_25_05 They said (00559 +)amar ) , {Turn} (07725 +shuwb ) ye again (07725 +shuwb ) now (04994 
+na) ) every (00376 +)iysh ) one (00376 +)iysh ) from his evil (07451 +ra( ) way (01870 +derek ) , and from 
the evil (07455 +roa( ) of your doings (04611 +ma(alal ) , and dwell (03427 +yashab ) in the land (00127 
+)adamah ) that the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) hath given (05414 +nathan ) unto you and to your fathers 
(1) for ever (05769 +(owlam ) and ever (05769 +(owlam ) : 

Turn Job_14_06 {Turn} (08159 +sha(ah ) from him , that he may rest (02308 +chadal ) , till (05704 +(ad ) he
shall accomplish (07521 +ratsah ) , as an hireling (07916 +sakiyr ) , his day (03117 +yowm ) . 

Turn Jud_04_18 And Jael (03278 +Ya(el ) went (03318 +yatsa) ) out to meet (07125 +qir)ah ) Sisera (05516 
+Ciyc@ra) ) , and said (00559 +)amar ) unto him , {Turn} (05493 +cuwr ) in , my lord (03068 +Y@hovah ) , 
turn (05493 +cuwr ) in to me ; fear (03372 +yare) ) not . And when he had turned (05493 +cuwr ) in unto 
her into the tent (00168 +)ohel ) , she covered (03680 +kacah ) him with a mantle (08063 +s@miykah ) . 

Turn Lam_05_21 {Turn} (07725 +shuwb ) thou us unto thee , O LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , and we shall 
be turned (07725 +shuwb ) ; renew (02318 +chadash ) our days (03117 +yowm ) as of old (06924 +qedem ) . 

Turn Lev_19_04 {Turn} (06437 +panah ) ye not unto idols (00457 +)eliyl ) , nor (03808 +lo) ) make (06213 
+(asah ) to yourselves molten (04541 +maccekah ) gods (00430 +)elohiym ) : I [ am ] the LORD (03068 
+Y@hovah ) your God (00430 +)elohiym ) . 

Turn Pro_01_23 {Turn} (07725 +shuwb ) you at my reproof (08433 +towkechah ):behold (02009 +hinneh ) , 
I will pour (05042 +naba( ) out my spirit (07307 +ruwach ) unto you , I will make known (03045 +yada( ) 
my words (01697 +dabar ) unto you . 

Turn Pro_04_27 {Turn} (05186 +natah ) not to the right (03225 +yamiyn ) hand (03227 +y@miyniy ) nor to 
the left (08040 +s@mo)wl ):remove (05493 +cuwr ) thy foot (07272 +regel ) from evil (07451 +ra( ) . 

Turn Psa_119_037 . {Turn} (05674 +(abar ) away mine eyes (05869 +(ayin ) from beholding (07200 +ra)ah ) 
vanity (07723 +shav) ) ; [ and ] quicken (02421 +chayah ) thou me in thy way (01870 +derek ) . 

Turn Psa_119_039 . {Turn} (05674 +(abar ) away my reproach (02781 +cherpah ) which (00834 +)aher ) I 



fear (03025 +yagor ):for thy judgments (04941 +mishpat ) [ are ] good (02896 +towb ) . 

Turn Psa_126_04 . {Turn} (07725 +shuwb ) again (07725 +shuwb ) our captivity (07622 +sh@buwth ) , O 
LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , as the streams (00650 +)aphiyq ) in the south (05045 +negeb ) . 

Turn Psa_25_16 {Turn} (06437 +panah ) thee unto me , and have mercy (02603 +chanan ) upon me ; for I [ 
am ] desolate (03173 +yachiyd ) and afflicted (06041 +(aniy ) . 

Turn Psa_80_03 {Turn} (07725 +shuwb ) us again (07725 +shuwb ) , O God (00430 +)elohiym ) , and cause 
thy face (06440 +paniym ) to shine (00215 +)owr ) ; and we shall be saved (03467 +yasha( ) . 

Turn Psa_80_07 {Turn} (07725 +shuwb ) us again (07725 +shuwb ) , O God (00430 +)elohiym ) of hosts 
(06635 +tsaba) ) , and cause thy face (06440 +paniym ) to shine (00215 +)owr ) ; and we shall be saved 
(03467 +yasha( ) . 

Turn Psa_80_19 {Turn} (07725 +shuwb ) us again (07725 +shuwb ) , O LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) God 
(00430 +)elohiym ) of hosts (06635 +tsaba) ) , cause thy face (06440 +paniym ) to shine (00215 +)owr ) ; and 
we shall be saved (03467 +yasha( ) . 

Turn Psa_85_04 {Turn} (07725 +shuwb ) us , O God (00430 +)elohiym ) of our salvation (03468 +yesha( ) , 
and cause thine anger (03708 +ka(ac ) toward (05973 +(im ) us to cease (06565 +parar ) . 

Turn Rut_01_11 And Naomi (05281 +No(omiy ) said (00559 +)amar ) , {Turn} (07725 +shuwb ) again (07725
+shuwb ) , my daughters (01121 +ben ):why (04100 +mah ) will ye go (03212 +yalak ) with me ? [ are ] there
yet (05750 +(owd ) [ any more ] sons (01121 +ben ) in my womb (04578 +me(ah ) , that they may be your 
husbands (00582 +)enowsh ) ? 

Turn Rut_01_12 {Turn} (07725 +shuwb ) again (07725 +shuwb ) , my daughters (01121 +ben ) , go (03212 
+yalak ) [ your way (01870 +derek ) ] ; for I am too old (02204 +zaqen ) to have an husband (00376 +)iysh ) .
If (03588 +kiy ) I should say (00559 +)amar ) , I have hope (08615 +tiqvah ) , [ if (03588 +kiy ) ] I should 
have an husband (00376 +)iysh ) also to night (03915 +layil ) , and should also (01571 +gam ) bear (03205 
+yalad ) sons (01121 +ben ) ; 

Turn Son_06_05 {Turn} (05437 +cabab ) away thine eyes (05869 +(ayin ) from me , for they have overcome 
(07292 +rahab ) me:thy hair (08181 +se(ar ) [ is ] as a flock (05739 +(eder ) of goats (05795 +(ez ) that 
appear (01570 +galash ) from Gilead (01568 +Gil(ad ) . 

Turn Zec_01_03 Therefore say (00559 +)amar ) thou unto them , Thus (03541 +koh ) saith (00559 +)amar ) 
the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) of hosts (06635 +tsaba) ) ; {Turn} (07725 +shuwb ) ye unto me , saith (05002 
+n@)um ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) of hosts (06635 +tsaba) ) , and I will turn (07725 +shuwb ) unto 
you , saith (00559 +)amar ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) of hosts (06635 +tsaba) ) . 

Turn Zec_01_04 Be ye not as your fathers (1) , unto whom the former (07223 +ri)shown ) prophets (05030 
+nabiy) ) have cried (07121 +qara) ) , saying (00559 +)amar ) , Thus (03541 +koh ) saith (00559 +)amar ) the
LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) of hosts (06635 +tsaba) ) ; {Turn} (07725 +shuwb ) ye now (04994 +na) ) from 
your evil (07451 +ra( ) ways (01870 +derek ) , and [ from ] your evil (07451 +ra( ) doings (04611 +ma(alal 
):but they did not hear (08085 +shama( ) , nor (03808 +lo) ) hearken (07181 +qashab ) unto me , saith 
(05002 +n@)um ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) . 

Turn Zec_09_12 . {Turn} (07725 +shuwb ) you to the strong (01225 +bitstsarown ) hold (01225 +bitstsarown
) , ye prisoners (00615 +)aciyr ) of hope (08615 +tiqvah ):even (01571 +gam ) to day (03117 +yowm ) do I 
declare (05046 +nagad ) [ that ] I will render (07725 +shuwb ) double (04932 +mishneh ) unto thee ; 



enough:turn Deu_02_03 Ye have compassed (05437 +cabab ) this (02088 +zeh ) mountain (02022 +har ) long
(07227 +rab ) {enough:turn} (06437 +panah ) you northward (06828 +tsaphown ) . 

overturn Eze_21_27 I will overturn (05754 +(avvah ) , overturn (05754 +(avvah ) , {overturn} (05754 
+(avvah ) , it:and it shall be no (03808 +lo) ) [ more ] , until (05704 +(ad ) he come (00935 +bow) ) whose 
(00834 +)aher ) right (04941 +mishpat ) it is ; and I will give (05414 +nathan ) it [ him ] . 

overturn Eze_21_27 I will overturn (05754 +(avvah ) , {overturn} (05754 +(avvah ) , overturn (05754 
+(avvah ) , it:and it shall be no (03808 +lo) ) [ more ] , until (05704 +(ad ) he come (00935 +bow) ) whose 
(00834 +)aher ) right (04941 +mishpat ) it is ; and I will give (05414 +nathan ) it [ him ] . 

overturn Eze_21_27 I will {overturn} (05754 +(avvah ) , overturn (05754 +(avvah ) , overturn (05754 
+(avvah ) , it:and it shall be no (03808 +lo) ) [ more ] , until (05704 +(ad ) he come (00935 +bow) ) whose 
(00834 +)aher ) right (04941 +mishpat ) it is ; and I will give (05414 +nathan ) it [ him ] . 

overturn Job_12_15 Behold (02005 +hen ) , he withholdeth (06113 +(atsar ) the waters (04325 +mayim) , 
and they dry (03001 +yabesh ) up:also he sendeth (07971 +shalach ) them out , and they {overturn} (02015 
+haphak ) the earth (00776 +)erets ) . 

overturned Jud_07_13 And when Gideon (01439 +Gid(own ) was come (00935 +bow) ) , behold (02009 
+hinneh ) , [ there was ] a man (00376 +)iysh ) that told (05608 +caphar ) a dream (02472 +chalowm ) unto 
his fellow (07453 +rea( ) , and said (00559 +)amar ) , Behold (02009 +hinneh ) , I dreamed (02492 +chalam ) 
a dream (02472 +chalowm ) , and , lo (02009 +hinneh ) , a cake (06742 +ts@luwl ) of barley (08184 
+s@(orah ) bread (03899 +lechem ) tumbled (02015 +haphak ) into the host (04264 +machaneh ) of Midian 
(04080 +Midyan ) , and came (00935 +bow) ) unto a tent (00168 +)ohel ) , and smote (05221 +nakah ) it that 
it fell (05307 +naphal ) , and {overturned} (02015 +haphak ) it , that the tent (00168 +)ohel ) lay (05307 
+naphal ) along . 

overturneth Job_09_05 Which removeth (06275 +(athaq ) the mountains (02022 +har ) , and they know 
(03045 +yada( ) not:which (00834 +)aher ) {overturneth} (02015 +haphak ) them in his anger (00639 +)aph )
. 

overturneth Job_28_09 He putteth (07971 +shalach ) forth (07971 +shalach ) his hand (03027 +yad ) upon 
the rock (02496 +challamiysh ) ; he {overturneth} (02015 +haphak ) the mountains (02022 +har ) by the 
roots (08328 +sheresh ) . 

overturneth Job_34_25 Therefore (03651 +ken ) he knoweth (05234 +nakar ) their works (04566 +ma(bad ) 
, and he {overturneth} (02015 +haphak ) [ them ] in the night (03915 +layil ) , so that they are destroyed 
(01792 +daka) ) . 

return 1Ch_19_05 Then there went (03212 +yalak ) [ certain ] , and told (05046 +nagad ) David (01732 
+David ) how the men (00582 +)enowsh ) were served . And he sent (07971 +shalach ) to meet (07125 
+qir)ah ) them:for the men (00582 +)enowsh ) were greatly (03966 +m@(od ) ashamed (03637 +kalam ) . 
And the king (04428 +melek ) said (00559 +)amar ) , Tarry (03427 +yashab ) at Jericho (03405 +Y@riychow
) until (05704 +(ad ) your beards (02206 +zaqan ) be grown (06779 +tsamach ) , and [ then ] {return} (07725 
+shuwb ) . 

return 1Ki_02_32 And the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) shall {return} (07725 +shuwb ) his blood (01818 
+dam ) upon his own head (07218 +ro)sh ) , who (04310 +miy ) fell (06293 +paga( ) upon two (08147 
+sh@nayim ) men (00582 +)enowsh ) more righteous (06662 +tsaddiyq ) and better (02896 +towb ) than he ,
and slew (02026 +harag ) them with the sword (02719 +chereb ) , my father (1) David (01732 +David ) not 
knowing (03045 +yada( ) [ thereof , to wit ] , Abner (74) the son (01121 +ben ) of Ner (05369 +Ner ) , captain
(08269 +sar ) of the host (06635 +tsaba) ) of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) , and Amasa (06021 +(Amasa) ) the son



(01121 +ben ) of Jether (03500 +Yether ) , captain (08269 +sar ) of the host (06635 +tsaba) ) of Judah (03063
+Y@huwdah ) . 

return 1Ki_02_33 Their blood (01818 +dam ) shall therefore {return} (07725 +shuwb ) upon the head 
(07218 +ro)sh ) of Joab (03097 +Yow)ab ) , and upon the head (07218 +ro)sh ) of his seed (02233 +zera( ) for
ever (05769 +(owlam ):but upon David (01732 +David ) , and upon his seed (02233 +zera( ) , and upon his 
house (01004 +bayith ) , and upon his throne (03678 +kicce) ) , shall there be peace (07965 +shalowm ) for 
ever (05769 +(owlam ) from the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) . 

return 1Ki_02_44 The king (04428 +melek ) said (00559 +)amar ) moreover to Shimei (08096 +Shim(iy ) , 
Thou knowest (03045 +yada( ) all (03605 +kol ) the wickedness (07451 +ra( ) which (00834 +)aher ) thine 
heart (03824 +lebab ) is privy (03045 +yada( ) to , that thou didst (06213 +(asah ) to David (01732 +David ) 
my father (1):therefore the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) shall {return} (07725 +shuwb ) thy wickedness 
(07451 +ra( ) upon thine own head (07218 +ro)sh ) ; 

return 1Ki_08_48 And [ so ] {return} (07725 +shuwb ) unto thee with all (03605 +kol ) their heart (03824 
+lebab ) , and with all (03605 +kol ) their soul (05315 +nephesh ) , in the land (00776 +)erets ) of their 
enemies (00341 +)oyeb ) , which (00834 +)aher ) led them away (07617 +shabah ) captive (07617 +shabah ) , 
and pray (06419 +palal ) unto thee toward (01870 +derek ) their land (00776 +)erets ) , which (00834 +)aher 
) thou gavest (05414 +nathan ) unto their fathers (1) , the city (05892 +(iyr ) which (00834 +)aher ) thou hast
chosen (00977 +bachar ) , and the house (01004 +bayith ) which (00834 +)aher ) I have built (01129 +banah 
) for thy name (08034 +shem ) : 

return 1Ki_12_26 And Jeroboam (03379 +Yarob(am ) said (00559 +)amar ) in his heart (03820 +leb ) , Now 
(06258 +(attah ) shall the kingdom (04467 +mamlakah ) {return} (07725 +shuwb ) to the house (01004 
+bayith ) of David (01732 +David ) : 

return 1Ki_13_16 And he said (00559 +)amar ) , I may (03201 +yakol ) not {return} (07725 +shuwb ) with 
thee , nor go (00935 +bow) ) in with thee:neither (03808 +lo) ) will I eat (00398 +)akal ) bread (03899 
+lechem ) nor (03808 +lo) ) drink (08354 +shathah ) water (04325 +mayim ) with thee in this (02088 +zeh ) 
place (04725 +maqowm ) : 

return 1Ki_19_15 And the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) said (00559 +)amar ) unto him , Go (03212 +yalak ) , 
{return} (07725 +shuwb ) on thy way (01870 +derek ) to the wilderness (04057 +midbar ) of Damascus 
(01834 +Dammeseq ):and when thou comest (00935 +bow) ) , anoint (04886 +mashach ) Hazael (02371 
+Chaza)el ) [ to be ] king (04428 +melek ) over (05921 +(al ) Syria (00758 +)Aram ) : 

return 1Ki_20_22 . And the prophet (05030 +nabiy) ) came (05066 +nagash ) to the king (04428 +melek ) of 
Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) , and said (00559 +)amar ) unto him , Go (03212 +yalak ) , strengthen (02388 
+chazaq ) thyself , and mark (03045 +yada( ) , and see (07200 +ra)ah ) what thou doest (06213 +(asah ):for 
at the {return} (08666 +t@shuwbah ) of the year (08141 +shaneh ) the king (04428 +melek ) of Syria (00758 
+)Aram ) will come (05927 +(alah ) up against (05921 +(al ) thee . 

return 1Ki_20_26 And it came (01961 +hayah ) to pass at the {return} (08666 +t@shuwbah ) of the year 
(08141 +shaneh ) , that Benhadad (01130 +Ben - Hadad ) numbered (06485 +paqad ) the Syrians (00758 
+)Aram ) , and went (05927 +(alah ) up to Aphek (00663 +)Apheq ) , to fight (04421 +milchamah ) against 
(05973 +(im ) Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) . 

return 1Ki_22_17 And he said (00559 +)amar ) , I saw (07200 +ra)ah ) all (03605 +kol ) Israel (03478 
+Yisra)el ) scattered (06327 +puwts ) upon the hills (02022 +har ) , as sheep (06629 +tso)n ) that have not a 
shepherd (07462 +ra(ah ):and the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) said (00559 +)amar ) , These (00428 +)el - leh 
) have no (03808 +lo) ) master (00113 +)adown ):let them {return} (07725 +shuwb ) every man (00376 +)iysh
) to his house (01004 +bayith ) in peace (07965 +shalowm ) . 



return 1Ki_22_28 And Micaiah (04321 +Miykay@huw ) said (00559 +)amar ) , If (00518 +)im ) thou 
{return} (07725 +shuwb ) at all in peace (07965 +shalowm ) , the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) hath not 
spoken (01696 +dabar ) by me . And he said (00559 +)amar ) , Hearken (08085 +shama( ) , O people (05971 
+(am ) , every (03605 +kol ) one of you . 

return 1Sa_06_03 And they said (00559 +)amar ) , If (00518 +)im ) ye send (07971 +shalach ) away the ark 
(00727 +)arown ) of the God (00430 +)elohiym ) of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) , send (07971 +shalach ) it not 
empty (07387 +reyqam ) ; but in any wise {return} (07725 +shuwb ) him a trespass (00817 +)asham ) 
offering:then (00227 +)az ) ye shall be healed (07495 +rapha) ) , and it shall be known (03045 +yada( ) to 
you why (04100 +mah ) his hand (03027 +yad ) is not removed (05493 +cuwr ) from you . 

return 1Sa_06_04 Then said (00559 +)amar ) they , What (04100 +mah ) [ shall be ] the trespass (00817 
+)asham ) offering which (00834 +)aher ) we shall {return} (07725 +shuwb ) to him ? They answered (00559
+)amar ) , Five (02568 +chamesh ) golden (02091 +zahab ) emerods (06076 +(ophel ) , and five (02568 
+chamesh ) golden (02091 +zahab ) mice (05909 +(akbar ) , [ according to ] the number (04557 +micpar ) of
the lords (05633 +ceren ) of the Philistines (06430 +P@lishtiy ):for one (00259 +)echad ) plague (04046 
+maggephah ) [ was ] on you all (03605 +kol ) , and on your lords (05633 +ceren ) . 

return 1Sa_06_08 And take (03947 +laqach ) the ark (00727 +)arown ) of the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , 
and lay (05414 +nathan ) it upon the cart (05699 +(agalah ) ; and put (07760 +suwm ) the jewels (03627 
+k@liy ) of gold (02091 +zahab ) , which (00834 +)aher ) ye {return} (07725 +shuwb ) him [ for ] a trespass 
(00817 +)asham ) offering , in a coffer (00712 +)argaz ) by the side (06654 +tsad ) thereof ; and send (07971 
+shalach ) it away , that it may go (01980 +halak ) . 

return 1Sa_07_03 . And Samuel (08050 +Sh@muw)el ) spake (00559 +)amar ) unto all (03605 +kol ) the 
house (01004 +bayith ) of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) , saying (00559 +)amar ) , If (00518 +)im ) ye do {return} 
(07725 +shuwb ) unto the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) with all (03605 +kol ) your hearts (03824 +lebab ) , [ 
then ] put (05493 +cuwr ) away (05493 +cuwr ) the strange (05236 +nekar ) gods (00430 +)elohiym ) and 
Ashtaroth (06252 +(Ashtarowth ) from among (08432 +tavek ) you , and prepare (03559 +kuwn ) your 
hearts (03824 +lebab ) unto the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , and serve (05647 +(abad ) him only (00905 
+bad ):and he will deliver (05337 +natsal ) you out of the hand (03027 +yad ) of the Philistines (06430 
+P@lishtiy ) . 

return 1Sa_07_17 And his {return} (08666 +t@shuwbah ) [ was ] to Ramah (07414 +Ramah ) ; for there 
(08033 +sham ) [ was ] his house (01004 +bayith ) ; and there (08033 +sham ) he judged (08199 +shaphat ) 
Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) ; and there (08033 +sham ) he built (01129 +banah ) an altar (04196 +mizbeach ) 
unto the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) . 

return 1Sa_09_05 [ And ] when they were come (00935 +bow) ) to the land (00776 +)erets ) of Zuph (06689 
+Tsuwph ) , Saul (07586 +Sha)uwl ) said (00559 +)amar ) to his servant (05288 +na(ar ) that [ was ] with 
him , Come (03212 +yalak ) , and let us {return} (07725 +shuwb ) ; lest (06435 +pen ) my father (1) leave 
(02308 +chadal ) [ caring ] for the asses (00860 +)athown ) , and take thought (01672 +da)ag ) for us . 

return 1Sa_15_26 And Samuel (08050 +Sh@muw)el ) said (00559 +)amar ) unto Saul (07586 +Sha)uwl ) , I 
will not {return} (07725 +shuwb ) with thee:for thou hast rejected (03988 +ma)ac ) the word (01697 +dabar 
) of the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , and the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) hath rejected (03988 +ma)ac ) thee
from being king (04428 +melek ) over (05921 +(al ) Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) . 

return 1Sa_29_04 And the princes (08269 +sar ) of the Philistines (06430 +P@lishtiy ) were wroth (07107 
+qatsaph ) with him ; and the princes (08269 +sar ) of the Philistines (06430 +P@lishtiy ) said (00559 
+)amar ) unto him , Make this fellow (00376 +)iysh ) {return} (07725 +shuwb ) , that he may go (07725 
+shuwb ) again (07725 +shuwb ) to his place (04725 +maqowm ) which (00834 +)aher ) thou hast appointed 



(06485 +paqad ) him , and let him not go (03381 +yarad ) down (03381 +yarad ) with us to battle (04421 
+milchamah ) , lest (03808 +lo) ) in the battle (04421 +milchamah ) he be an adversary (07854 +satan ) to 
us:for wherewith (04100 +mah ) should he reconcile (07521 +ratsah ) himself unto his master (00113 
+)adown ) ? [ should it ] not [ be ] with the heads (07218 +ro)sh ) of these (01992 +hem ) men (00582 
+)enowsh ) ? 

return 1Sa_29_07 Wherefore now (06258 +(attah ) {return} (07725 +shuwb ) , and go (03212 +yalak ) in 
peace (07965 +shalowm ) , that thou displease not the lords (05633 +ceren ) of the Philistines (06430 
+P@lishtiy ) . 

return 1Sa_29_11 So David (01732 +David ) and his men (00582 +)enowsh ) rose (07925 +shakam ) up early 
(07925 +shakam ) to depart (03212 +yalak ) in the morning (01242 +boqer ) , to {return} (07725 +shuwb ) 
into (00413 +)el ) the land (00776 +)erets ) of the Philistines (06430 +P@lishtiy ) . And the Philistines (06430 
+P@lishtiy ) went (05927 +(alah ) up to Jezreel (03157 +Yizr@(e)l ) . 

return 2Ch_06_24 And if (00518 +)im ) thy people (05971 +(am ) Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) be put to the 
worse (05062 +nagaph ) before (06440 +paniym ) the enemy (00341 +)oyeb ) , because (03588 +kiy ) they 
have sinned (02398 +chata) ) against thee ; and shall {return} (07725 +shuwb ) and confess (03034 +yadah ) 
thy name (08034 +shem ) , and pray (06419 +palal ) and make supplication (02603 +chanan ) before (06440 
+paniym ) thee in this (02088 +zeh ) house (01004 +bayith ) ; 

return 2Ch_06_38 If they {return} (07725 +shuwb ) to thee with all (03605 +kol ) their heart (03820 +leb ) 
and with all (03605 +kol ) their soul (05315 +nephesh ) in the land (00776 +)erets ) of their captivity (07633 
+shibyah ) , whither (00834 +)aher ) they have carried (07617 +shabah ) them captives (07617 +shabah ) , 
and pray (06419 +palal ) toward (01870 +derek ) their land (00776 +)erets ) , which (00834 +)aher ) thou 
gavest (05414 +nathan ) unto their fathers (1) , and [ toward ] the city (05892 +(iyr ) which (00834 +)aher ) 
thou hast chosen (00977 +bachar ) , and toward the house (01004 +bayith ) which (00834 +)aher ) I have 
built (01129 +banah ) for thy name (08034 +shem ) : 

return 2Ch_10_06 And king (04428 +melek ) Rehoboam (07346 +R@chab(am ) took counsel (03289 +ya(ats
) with the old (02205 +zaqen ) men that had (01961 +hayah ) stood (05975 +(amad ) before (06440 +paniym 
) Solomon (08010 +Sh@lomoh ) his father (25) while he yet lived (02416 +chay ) , saying (00559 +)amar ) , 
What (00349 +)eyk ) counsel (03289 +ya(ats ) give ye [ me ] to {return} (07725 +shuwb ) answer (01697 
+dabar ) to this (02088 +zeh ) people (05971 +(am ) ? 

return 2Ch_10_09 And he said (00559 +)amar ) unto them , What (04100 +mah ) advice (03289 +ya(ats ) 
give ye that we may {return} (07725 +shuwb ) answer (01697 +dabar ) to this (02088 +zeh ) people (05971 
+(am ) , which (00834 +)aher ) have spoken (01696 +dabar ) to me , saying (00559 +)amar ) , Ease (07043 
+qalal ) somewhat the yoke (05923 +(ol ) that thy father (25) did put (05414 +nathan ) upon us ? 

return 2Ch_18_16 Then he said (00559 +)amar ) , I did see (07200 +ra)ah ) all (03605 +kol ) Israel (03478 
+Yisra)el ) scattered (06327 +puwts ) upon the mountains (02022 +har ) , as sheep (06629 +tso)n ) that have 
no (00369 +)ayin ) shepherd (07462 +ra(ah ):and the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) said (00559 +)amar ) , 
These (00428 +)el - leh ) have no (03808 +lo) ) master (00113 +)adown ) ; let them {return} (07725 +shuwb ) 
[ therefore ] every man (00376 +)iysh ) to his house (01004 +bayith ) in peace (07965 +shalowm ) . 

return 2Ch_18_26 And say (00559 +)amar ) , Thus (03541 +koh ) saith (00559 +)amar ) the king (04428 
+melek ) , Put (07760 +suwm ) this (02088 +zeh ) [ fellow ] in the prison , and feed (00398 +)akal ) him with 
bread (03899 +lechem ) of affliction (03905 +lachats ) and with water (04325 +mayim ) of affliction (03905 
+lachats ) , until (05704 +(ad ) I {return} (07725 +shuwb ) in peace (07965 +shalowm ) . 

return 2Ch_18_27 And Micaiah (04321 +Miykay@huw ) said (00559 +)amar ) , If (00518 +)im ) thou 
certainly {return} (07725 +shuwb ) in peace (07965 +shalowm ) , [ then ] hath not the LORD (03068 



+Y@hovah ) spoken (01696 +dabar ) by me . And he said (00559 +)amar ) , Hearken (08085 +shama( ) , all 
(03605 +kol ) ye people (05971 +(am ) . 

return 2Ch_30_06 So the posts (07323 +ruwts ) went (03212 +yalak ) with the letters (00107 +)iggereth ) 
from the king (04428 +melek ) and his princes (08269 +sar ) throughout all (03605 +kol ) Israel (03478 
+Yisra)el ) and Judah (03063 +Y@huwdah ) , and according to the commandment (04687 +mitsvah ) of the 
king (04428 +melek ) , saying (00559 +)amar ) , Ye children (01121 +ben ) of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) , turn 
(07725 +shuwb ) again (07725 +shuwb ) unto the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) God (00430 +)elohiym ) of 
Abraham (85) , Isaac (03327 +Yitschaq ) , and Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) , and he will {return} (07725 
+shuwb ) to the remnant (07604 +sha)ar ) of you , that are escaped (06413 +p@leytah ) out of the hand 
(03709 +kaph ) of the kings (04428 +melek ) of Assyria (00804 +)Ashshuwr ) . 

return 2Ch_30_09 For if ye turn (07725 +shuwb ) again (07725 +shuwb ) unto the LORD (03068 
+Y@hovah ) , your brethren (00251 +)ach ) and your children (01121 +ben ) [ shall find ] compassion 
(07356 +racham ) before (06440 +paniym ) them that lead them captive (07617 +shabah ) , so that they shall
come (07725 +shuwb ) again (07725 +shuwb ) into this (02063 +zo)th ) land (00776 +)erets ):for the LORD 
(03068 +Y@hovah ) your God (00430 +)elohiym ) [ is ] gracious (02587 +channuwn ) and merciful (07349 
+rachuwm ) , and will not turn (05493 +cuwr ) away [ his ] face (06440 +paniym ) from you , if (00518 +)im 
) ye {return} (07725 +shuwb ) unto him . 

return 2Ki_18_14 And Hezekiah (02396 +Chizqiyah ) king (04428 +melek ) of Judah (03063 +Y@huwdah ) 
sent (07971 +shalach ) to the king (04428 +melek ) of Assyria (00804 +)Ashshuwr ) to Lachish (03923 
+Lachiysh ) , saying (00559 +)amar ) , I have offended (02398 +chata) ) ; {return} (07725 +shuwb ) from 
me:that which (00834 +)aher ) thou puttest (05414 +nathan ) on (05921 +(al ) me will I bear (05375 +nasa) ) 
. And the king (04428 +melek ) of Assyria (00804 +)Ashshuwr ) appointed (07760 +suwm ) unto Hezekiah 
(02396 +Chizqiyah ) king (04428 +melek ) of Judah (03063 +Y@huwdah ) three (07969 +shalowsh ) 
hundred (03967 +me)ah ) talents (03603 +kikkar ) of silver (03701 +keceph ) and thirty (07970 
+sh@lowshiym ) talents (03603 +kikkar ) of gold (02091 +zahab ) . 

return 2Ki_19_07 Behold (02005 +hen ) , I will send (05414 +nathan ) a blast (07307 +ruwach ) upon him , 
and he shall hear (08085 +shama( ) a rumour (08052 +sh@muw(ah ) , and shall {return} (07725 +shuwb ) to
his own land (00776 +)erets ) ; and I will cause him to fall (05307 +naphal ) by the sword (02719 +chereb ) 
in his own land (00776 +)erets ) . 

return 2Ki_19_33 By the way (01870 +derek ) that he came (00935 +bow) ) , by the same shall he {return} 
(07725 +shuwb ) , and shall not come (00935 +bow) ) into (00413 +)el ) this (02063 +zo)th ) city (05892 +(iyr 
) , saith (05002 +n@)um ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) . 

return 2Ki_20_10 And Hezekiah (02396 +Chizqiyah ) answered (00559 +)amar ) , It is a light (07043 +qalal 
) thing for the shadow (06738 +tsel ) to go (05186 +natah ) down (05186 +natah ) ten (06235 +(eser ) degrees 
(04609 +ma(alah ):nay (03808 +lo) ) , but let the shadow (06738 +tsel ) {return} (07725 +shuwb ) backward 
(00322 +)achoranniyth ) ten (06235 +(eser ) degrees (04609 +ma(alah ) . 

return 2Sa_02_26 Then Abner (74) called (07121 +qara) ) to Joab (03097 +Yow)ab ) , and said (00559 
+)amar ) , Shall the sword (02719 +chereb ) devour (00398 +)akal ) for ever (05331 +netsach ) ? knowest 
(03045 +yada( ) thou not that it will be bitterness (04751 +mar ) in the latter (00314 +)acharown ) end ? how
(05704 +(ad ) long (05704 +(ad ) shall it be then , ere (03808 +lo) ) thou bid (00559 +)amar ) the people 
(05971 +(am ) {return} (07725 +shuwb ) from following (00310 +)achar ) their brethren (00251 +)ach ) ? 

return 2Sa_03_16 And her husband (00376 +)iysh ) went (03212 +yalak ) with her along (01980 +halak ) 
weeping (01058 +bakah ) behind (00310 +)achar ) her to Bahurim (00980 +Bachuriym ) . Then said (00559 
+)amar ) Abner (74) unto him , Go (03212 +yalak ) , {return} (07725 +shuwb ) . And he returned (07725 
+shuwb ) . 



return 2Sa_10_05 When they told (05046 +nagad ) [ it ] unto David (01732 +David ) , he sent (07971 
+shalach ) to meet (07125 +qir)ah ) them , because (03588 +kiy ) the men (00582 +)enowsh ) were greatly 
(03966 +m@(od ) ashamed (03637 +kalam ):and the king (04428 +melek ) said (00559 +)amar ) , Tarry 
(03427 +yashab ) at Jericho (03405 +Y@riychow ) until (05704 +(ad ) your beards (02206 +zaqan ) be 
grown (06779 +tsamach ) , and [ then ] {return} (07725 +shuwb ) . 

return 2Sa_12_23 But now (06258 +(attah ) he is dead (04191 +muwth ) , wherefore (04100 +mah ) should I 
fast (06684 +tsuwm ) ? can (03201 +yakol ) I bring (07725 +shuwb ) him back (07725 +shuwb ) again (05750
+(owd ) ? I shall go (01980 +halak ) to him , but he shall not {return} (07725 +shuwb ) to me . 

return 2Sa_15_19 Then said (00559 +)amar ) the king (04428 +melek ) to Ittai (00863 +)Ittay ) the Gittite 
(01663 +Gittiy ) , Wherefore (04100 +mah ) goest (03212 +yalak ) thou also (01571 +gam ) with us ? 
{return} (07725 +shuwb ) to thy place (04725 +maqowm ) , and abide (03427 +yashab ) with the king (04428
+melek ):for thou [ art ] a stranger (05237 +nokriy ) , and also (01571 +gam ) an exile (01540 +galah ) . 

return 2Sa_15_20 Whereas thou camest (00935 +bow) ) [ but ] yesterday (08543 +t@mowl ) , should I this 
day (03117 +yowm ) make thee go (03212 +yalak ) up and down (05128 +nuwa( ) with us ? seeing I go 
(01980 +halak ) whither I may , {return} (07725 +shuwb ) thou , and take back (07725 +shuwb ) thy 
brethren (00251 +)ach ):mercy (02617 +checed ) and truth (00571 +)emeth ) [ be ] with thee . 

return 2Sa_15_27 The king (04428 +melek ) said (00559 +)amar ) also unto Zadok (06659 +Tsadowq ) the 
priest (03548 +kohen ) , [ Art not ] thou a seer (07200 +ra)ah ) ? {return} (07725 +shuwb ) into the city 
(05892 +(iyr ) in peace (07965 +shalowm ) , and your two (08147 +sh@nayim ) sons (01121 +ben ) with you ,
Ahimaaz (00290 +)Achiyma(ats ) thy son (01121 +ben ) , and Jonathan (03083 +Y@hownathan ) the son 
(01121 +ben ) of Abiathar (54) . 

return 2Sa_15_34 But if (00518 +)im ) thou {return} (07725 +shuwb ) to the city (05892 +(iyr ) , and say 
(00559 +)amar ) unto Absalom (53) , I will be thy servant (05650 +(ebed ) , O king (04428 +melek ) ; [ as ] I [
have been (01961 +hayah ) ] thy father s (1) servant (05650 +(ebed ) hitherto (00227 +)az ) , so [ will ] I now 
(06258 +(attah ) also [ be ] thy servant (05650 +(ebed ):then mayest thou for me defeat (06565 +parar ) the 
counsel (06098 +(etsah ) of Ahithophel (00302 +)Achiythophel ) . 

return 2Sa_24_13 So Gad (01410 +Gad ) came (00935 +bow) ) to David (01732 +David ) , and told (05046 
+nagad ) him , and said (00559 +)amar ) unto him , Shall seven (07651 +sheba( ) years (08141 +shaneh ) of 
famine (07458 +ra(ab ) come (00935 +bow) ) unto thee in thy land (00776 +)erets ) ? or wilt thou flee (05127 
+nuwc ) three (07969 +shalowsh ) months (02320 +chodesh ) before (06440 +paniym ) thine enemies (06862 
+tsar ) , while they pursue (07291 +radaph ) thee ? or that there be three (07969 +shalowsh ) days (03117 
+yowm ) pestilence (01698 +deber ) in thy land (00776 +)erets ) ? now (06258 +(attah ) advise (03045 +yada(
) , and see (07200 +ra)ah ) what (04100 +mah ) answer (01697 +dabar ) I shall {return} (07725 +shuwb ) to 
him that sent (07971 +shalach ) me . 

return Act_13_34 And as concerning (3754 -hoti -) that he raised (0450 -anistemi -) him up from the dead 
(3498 -nekros -) , [ now ] no (3371 -meketi -) more (2001 -episucho -) to {return} (5290 -hupostrepho -) to 
corruption (1312 -diaphthora -) , he said (5346 -phemi -) on this (3779 -houto -) wise (3779 -houto -) , I will 
give (1325 -didomi -) you the sure (4103 -pistos -) mercies (3741 -hosios -) of David (1138 -Dabid -) . 

return Act_15_16 After (3326 -meta -) this (5023 -tauta -) I will {return} (0390 -anastrepho -) , and will 
build (0456 -anoikodomeo -) again (0456 -anoikodomeo -) the tabernacle (4633 -skene -) of David (1138 -
Dabid -) , which (3588 -ho -) is fallen (4098 -pipto -) down ; and I will build (0456 -anoikodomeo -) again 
(0456 -anoikodomeo -) the ruins (2679 -kataskapto -) thereof (0846 -autos -) , and I will set (0461 -anorthoo -
) it up : 



return Act_18_21 But bade (0657 -apotassomai -) them farewell (0657 -apotassomai -) , saying (2036 -epo -) 
, I must (1163 -dei -) by all (3843 -pantos -) means (3843 -pantos -) keep (4160 -poieo -) this (3588 -ho -) feast
(1859 -heorte -) that cometh (2064 -erchomai -) in Jerusalem (2414 -Hierosoluma -):but I will {return} (0344
-anakampto -) again (3825 -palin -) unto you , if God (2316 -theos -) will (2309 -thelo -) . And he sailed (0321
-anago -) from Ephesus (2181 -Ephesos -) . 

return Act_20_03 And [ there ] abode (4160 -poieo -) three (5140 -treis -) months (3376 -men -) . And when 
the Jews (2453 -Ioudaios -) laid (1096 -ginomai -) wait (1917 -epiboule -) for him , as he was about (3195 -
mello -) to sail (0321 -anago -) into (1519 -eis -) Syria (4947 -Suria -) , he purposed (1106 -gnome -) to 
{return} (5290 -hupostrepho -) through (1223 -dia -) Macedonia (3109 -Makedonia -) . 

return Dan_10_20 Then said (00559 +)amar ) he , Knowest (03045 +yada( ) thou wherefore (04100 +mah ) I 
come (00935 +bow) ) unto thee ? and now (06258 +(attah ) will I {return} (07725 +shuwb ) to fight (03898 
+lacham ) with the prince (08269 +sar ) of Persia (06539 +Parac ):and when I am gone (03318 +yatsa) ) 
forth (03318 +yatsa) ) , lo (02009 +hinneh ) , the prince (08269 +sar ) of Grecia (03120 +Yavan ) shall come 
(00935 +bow) ) . 

return Dan_11_09 So the king (04428 +melek ) of the south (05045 +negeb ) shall come (00935 +bow) ) into [
his ] kingdom (04438 +malkuwth ) , and shall {return} (07725 +shuwb ) into (00413 +)el ) his own land 
(00127 +)adamah ) . 

return Dan_11_10 But his sons (01121 +ben ) shall be stirred (01624 +garah ) up , and shall assemble (00622
+)acaph ) a multitude (01995 +hamown ) of great (07227 +rab ) forces (02428 +chayil ):and [ one ] shall 
certainly come (00935 +bow) ) , and overflow (07857 +shataph ) , and pass (05674 +(abar ) through:then 
shall he {return} (07725 +shuwb ) , and be stirred (01624 +garah ) up , [ even ] to his fortress (04581 
+ma(owz ) . 

return Dan_11_13 For the king (04428 +melek ) of the north (06828 +tsaphown ) shall {return} (07725 
+shuwb ) , and shall set (05975 +(amad ) forth a multitude (01995 +hamown ) greater (07227 +rab ) than 
(04480 +min ) the former (07223 +ri)shown ) , and shall certainly come (00935 +bow) ) after (07093 +qets ) 
certain (06256 +(eth ) years (08141 +shaneh ) with a great (01419 +gadowl ) army (02428 +chayil ) and with 
much riches (07399 +r@kuwsh ) . 

return Dan_11_28 Then shall he return (07725 +shuwb ) into his land (00776 +)erets ) with great (01419 
+gadowl ) riches (07399 +r@kuwsh ) ; and his heart (03824 +lebab ) [ shall be ] against (05921 +(al ) the 
holy (06944 +qodesh ) covenant (01285 +b@riyth ) ; and he shall do (06213 +(asah ) [ exploits ] , and 
{return} (07725 +shuwb ) to his own land (00776 +)erets ) . 

return Dan_11_28 Then shall he {return} (07725 +shuwb ) into his land (00776 +)erets ) with great (01419 
+gadowl ) riches (07399 +r@kuwsh ) ; and his heart (03824 +lebab ) [ shall be ] against (05921 +(al ) the 
holy (06944 +qodesh ) covenant (01285 +b@riyth ) ; and he shall do (06213 +(asah ) [ exploits ] , and return 
(07725 +shuwb ) to his own land (00776 +)erets ) . 

return Dan_11_29 At the time appointed (04150 +mow(ed ) he shall {return} (07725 +shuwb ) , and come 
(00935 +bow) ) toward the south (05045 +negeb ) ; but it shall not be as the former (07223 +ri)shown ) , or 
as the latter (00314 +)acharown ) . 

return Dan_11_30 For the ships (06716 +tsiy ) of Chittim (03794 +Kittiy ) shall come (00935 +bow) ) against
him:therefore he shall be grieved (03512 +ka)ah ) , and return (07725 +shuwb ) , and have indignation 
(02194 +za(am ) against (05921 +(al ) the holy (06944 +qodesh ) covenant (01285 +b@riyth ):so shall he do 
(06213 +(asah ) ; he shall even {return} (07725 +shuwb ) , and have intelligence (00995 +biyn ) with them 
that forsake (05800 +(azab ) the holy (06944 +qodesh ) covenant (01285 +b@riyth ) . 



return Dan_11_30 For the ships (06716 +tsiy ) of Chittim (03794 +Kittiy ) shall come (00935 +bow) ) against
him:therefore he shall be grieved (03512 +ka)ah ) , and {return} (07725 +shuwb ) , and have indignation 
(02194 +za(am ) against (05921 +(al ) the holy (06944 +qodesh ) covenant (01285 +b@riyth ):so shall he do 
(06213 +(asah ) ; he shall even return (07725 +shuwb ) , and have intelligence (00995 +biyn ) with them that 
forsake (05800 +(azab ) the holy (06944 +qodesh ) covenant (01285 +b@riyth ) . 

return Deu_03_20 Until (05704 +(ad ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) have given rest (05117 +nuwach ) 
unto your brethren (00251 +)ach ) , as well as unto you , and [ until ] they also (01571 +gam ) possess (03423
+yarash ) the land (00776 +)erets ) which (00834 +)aher ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) your God (00430 
+)elohiym ) hath given (05414 +nathan ) them beyond (05676 +(eber ) Jordan (03383 +Yarden ):and [ then ]
shall ye {return} (07725 +shuwb ) every man (00376 +)iysh ) unto his possession (03425 +y@rushah ) , 
which (00834 +)aher ) I have given (05414 +nathan ) you . 

return Deu_17_16 But he shall not multiply (07235 +rabah ) horses (05483 +cuwc ) to himself , nor (03808 
+lo) ) cause the people (05971 +(am ) to return (07725 +shuwb ) to Egypt (04714 +Mitsrayim ) , to the end 
(04616 +ma(an ) that he should multiply (07235 +rabah ) horses (05483 +cuwc ):forasmuch as the LORD 
(03068 +Y@hovah ) hath said (00559 +)amar ) unto you , Ye shall henceforth (03254 +yacaph ) {return} 
(07725 +shuwb ) no (03808 +lo) ) more (05750 +(owd ) that way (01870 +derek ) . 

return Deu_17_16 But he shall not multiply (07235 +rabah ) horses (05483 +cuwc ) to himself , nor (03808 
+lo) ) cause the people (05971 +(am ) to {return} (07725 +shuwb ) to Egypt (04714 +Mitsrayim ) , to the end 
(04616 +ma(an ) that he should multiply (07235 +rabah ) horses (05483 +cuwc ):forasmuch as the LORD 
(03068 +Y@hovah ) hath said (00559 +)amar ) unto you , Ye shall henceforth (03254 +yacaph ) return 
(07725 +shuwb ) no (03808 +lo) ) more (05750 +(owd ) that way (01870 +derek ) . 

return Deu_20_05 And the officers (07860 +shoter ) shall speak (01696 +dabar ) unto the people (05971 
+(am ) , saying (00559 +)amar ) , What (04310 +miy ) man (00376 +)iysh ) [ is there ] that hath built (01129 
+banah ) a new (02319 +chadash ) house (01004 +bayith ) , and hath not dedicated (02596 +chanak ) it ? let 
him go (03212 +yalak ) and {return} (07725 +shuwb ) to his house (01004 +bayith ) , lest (06435 +pen ) he 
die (04191 +muwth ) in the battle (04421 +milchamah ) , and another (00312 +)acher ) man (00376 +)iysh ) 
dedicate (02596 +chanak ) it . 

return Deu_20_06 And what (04310 +miy ) man (00376 +)iysh ) [ is he ] that hath planted (05193 +nata( ) a 
vineyard (03754 +kerem ) , and hath not [ yet ] eaten (02490 +chalal ) of it ? let him [ also ] go (03212 +yalak
) and {return} (07725 +shuwb ) unto his house (01004 +bayith ) , lest (06435 +pen ) he die (04191 +muwth ) 
in the battle (04421 +milchamah ) , and another (00312 +)acher ) man (00376 +)iysh ) eat (02490 +chalal ) of
it . 

return Deu_20_07 And what (04310 +miy ) man (00376 +)iysh ) [ is there ] that hath betrothed (00781 
+)aras ) a wife (00802 +)ishshah ) , and hath not taken (03947 +laqach ) her ? let him go (03212 +yalak ) and
{return} (07725 +shuwb ) unto his house (01004 +bayith ) , lest (06435 +pen ) he die (04191 +muwth ) in the 
battle (04421 +milchamah ) , and another (00312 +)acher ) man (00376 +)iysh ) take (03947 +laqach ) her . 

return Deu_20_08 And the officers (07860 +shoter ) shall speak (01696 +dabar ) further (03254 +yacaph ) 
unto the people (05971 +(am ) , and they shall say (00559 +)amar ) , What (04310 +miy ) man (00376 +)iysh 
) [ is there that is ] fearful (03373 +yare) ) and fainthearted (03824 +lebab ) ? let him go (03212 +yalak ) and
{return} (07725 +shuwb ) unto his house (01004 +bayith ) , lest (06435 +pen ) his brethren s (00251 +)ach ) 
heart (03824 +lebab ) faint (04549 +macac ) as well as his heart (03824 +lebab ) . 

return Deu_30_02 And shalt {return} (07725 +shuwb ) unto the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) thy God (00430 
+)elohiym ) , and shalt obey (08085 +shama( ) his voice (06963 +qowl ) according to all (03605 +kol ) that I 
command (06680 +tsavah ) thee this day (03117 +yowm ) , thou and thy children (01121 +ben ) , with all 
(03605 +kol ) thine heart (03824 +lebab ) , and with all (03605 +kol ) thy soul (05315 +nephesh ) ; 



return Deu_30_03 That then the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) thy God (00430 +)elohiym ) will turn (07725 
+shuwb ) thy captivity (07622 +sh@buwth ) , and have compassion (07355 +racham ) upon thee , and will 
{return} (07725 +shuwb ) and gather (06908 +qabats ) thee from all (03605 +kol ) the nations (05971 +(am ) 
, whither the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) thy God (00430 +)elohiym ) hath scattered (06327 +puwts ) thee . 

return Deu_30_08 And thou shalt {return} (07725 +shuwb ) and obey (08085 +shama( ) the voice (06963 
+qowl ) of the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , and do (06213 +(asah ) all (03605 +kol ) his commandments 
(04687 +mitsvah ) which (00834 +)aher ) I command (06680 +tsavah ) thee this day (03117 +yowm ) . 

return Ecc_01_07 All (03605 +kol ) the rivers (05158 +nachal ) run (01980 +halak ) into (00413 +)el ) the sea
(03220 +yam ) ; yet the sea (03220 +yam ) [ is ] not full (04392 +male) ) ; unto the place (04725 +maqowm ) 
from whence the rivers (05158 +nachal ) come (01980 +halak ) , thither (08033 +sham ) they {return} (07725
+shuwb ) again (07725 +shuwb ) . 

return Ecc_05_15 As he came (03318 +yatsa) ) forth (03318 +yatsa) ) of his mother s (00517 +)em ) womb 
(00990 +beten ) , naked (06174 +(arowm ) shall he {return} (07725 +shuwb ) to go (03212 +yalak ) as he 
came (00935 +bow) ) , and shall take (05375 +nasa) ) nothing of his labour (05999 +(amal ) , which he may 
carry (03212 +yalak ) away in his hand (03027 +yad ) . 

return Ecc_12_02 While (05704 +(ad ) the sun (08121 +shemesh ) , or the light (00216 +)owr ) , or the moon 
(03394 +yareach ) , or the stars (03556 +kowkab ) , be not darkened (02821 +chashak ) , nor the clouds 
(05645 +(ab ) {return} (07725 +shuwb ) after (00310 +)achar ) the rain (01653 +geshem ) : 

return Ecc_12_07 Then shall the dust (06083 +(aphar ) return (07725 +shuwb ) to the earth (00776 +)erets ) 
as it was:and the spirit (07307 +ruwach ) shall {return} (07725 +shuwb ) unto God (00430 +)elohiym ) who 
(00834 +)aher ) gave (05414 +nathan ) it . 

return Ecc_12_07 Then shall the dust (06083 +(aphar ) {return} (07725 +shuwb ) to the earth (00776 +)erets
) as it was:and the spirit (07307 +ruwach ) shall return (07725 +shuwb ) unto God (00430 +)elohiym ) who 
(00834 +)aher ) gave (05414 +nathan ) it . 

return Est_04_15 Then Esther (00635 +)Ecter ) bade (00559 +)amar ) [ them ] {return} (07725 +shuwb ) 
Mordecai (04782 +Mord@kay ) [ this answer ] , 

return Est_09_25 But when [ Esther ] came (00935 +bow) ) before (06440 +paniym ) the king (04428 +melek
) , he commanded (00559 +)amar ) by letters (05612 +cepher ) that his wicked (07451 +ra( ) device (04284 
+machashabah ) , which (00834 +)aher ) he devised (02803 +chashab ) against (05921 +(al ) the Jews (03064 
+Y@huwdiy ) , should {return} (07725 +shuwb ) upon his own head (07218 +ro)sh ) , and that he and his 
sons (01121 +ben ) should be hanged (08518 +talah ) on (05921 +(al ) the gallows (06086 +(ets ) . 

return Exo_04_18 . And Moses (04872 +Mosheh ) went (03212 +yalak ) and returned (07725 +shuwb ) to 
Jethro (03503 +Yithrow ) his father (02859 +chathan ) in law (02859 +chathan ) , and said (00559 +)amar ) 
unto him , Let me go (03212 +yalak ) , I pray (04994 +na) ) thee , and {return} (07725 +shuwb ) unto my 
brethren (00251 +)ach ) which (00834 +)aher ) [ are ] in Egypt (04714 +Mitsrayim ) , and see (07200 +ra)ah 
) whether (05750 +(owd ) they be yet (05750 +(owd ) alive (02416 +chay ) . And Jethro (03503 +Yithrow ) 
said (00559 +)amar ) to Moses (04872 +Mosheh ) , Go (03212 +yalak ) in peace (07965 +shalowm ) . 

return Exo_04_19 And the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) said (00559 +)amar ) unto Moses (04872 +Mosheh ) 
in Midian (04080 +Midyan ) , Go (03212 +yalak ) , {return} (07725 +shuwb ) into Egypt (04714 +Mitsrayim 
):for all (03605 +kol ) the men (00582 +)enowsh ) are dead (04191 +muwth ) which sought (01245 +baqash ) 
thy life (05315 +nephesh ) . 



return Exo_04_21 And the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) said (00559 +)amar ) unto Moses (04872 +Mosheh ) ,
When thou goest (03212 +yalak ) to {return} (07725 +shuwb ) into Egypt (04714 +Mitsrayim ) , see (07200 
+ra)ah ) that thou do (06213 +(asah ) all (03605 +kol ) those wonders (04159 +mowpheth ) before (06440 
+paniym ) Pharaoh (06547 +Par(oh ) , which (00834 +)aher ) I have put (07760 +suwm ) in thine hand 
(03027 +yad ):but I will harden (02388 +chazaq ) his heart (03820 +leb ) , that he shall not let the people 
(05971 +(am ) go (07971 +shalach ) . 

return Exo_13_17 . And it came (01961 +hayah ) to pass , when Pharaoh (06547 +Par(oh ) had let the 
people (05971 +(am ) go (07971 +shalach ) , that God (00430 +)elohiym ) led (05148 +nachah ) them not [ 
through ] the way (01870 +derek ) of the land (00776 +)erets ) of the Philistines (06430 +P@lishtiy ) , 
although (03588 +kiy ) that [ was ] near (07138 +qarowb ) ; for God (00430 +)elohiym ) said (00559 +)amar 
) , Lest (06435 +pen ) peradventure the people (05971 +(am ) repent (05162 +nacham ) when they see (07200
+ra)ah ) war (04421 +milchamah ) , and they {return} (07725 +shuwb ) to Egypt (04714 +Mitsrayim ) : 

return Eze_07_13 For the seller (04376 +makar ) shall not return (07725 +shuwb ) to that which is sold 
(04465 +mimkar ) , although they were yet (05750 +(owd ) alive (02416 +chay ):for the vision (02377 
+chazown ) [ is ] touching (00413 +)el ) the whole (03605 +kol ) multitude (01995 +hamown ) thereof , [ 
which ] shall not {return} (07725 +shuwb ) ; neither (03808 +lo) ) shall any (00376 +)iysh ) strengthen 
(02388 +chazaq ) himself in the iniquity (05771 +(avon ) of his life (02416 +chay ) . 

return Eze_07_13 For the seller (04376 +makar ) shall not {return} (07725 +shuwb ) to that which is sold 
(04465 +mimkar ) , although they were yet (05750 +(owd ) alive (02416 +chay ):for the vision (02377 
+chazown ) [ is ] touching (00413 +)el ) the whole (03605 +kol ) multitude (01995 +hamown ) thereof , [ 
which ] shall not return (07725 +shuwb ) ; neither (03808 +lo) ) shall any (00376 +)iysh ) strengthen (02388 
+chazaq ) himself in the iniquity (05771 +(avon ) of his life (02416 +chay ) . 

return Eze_13_22 Because (03282 +ya(an ) with lies (03576 +kazab ) ye have made the heart (03820 +leb ) of
the righteous (06662 +tsaddiyq ) sad (03512 +ka)ah ) , whom I have not made sad (03510 +ka)ab ) ; and 
strengthened (02388 +chazaq ) the hands (03027 +yad ) of the wicked (07451 +ra( ) , that he should not 
{return} (07725 +shuwb ) from his wicked (07563 +rasha( ) way (01870 +derek ) , by promising (02421 
+chayah ) him life (02421 +chayah ) : 

return Eze_16_55 When thy sisters (00269 +)achowth ) , Sodom (05467 +C@dom ) and her daughters 
(01121 +ben ) , shall return (07725 +shuwb ) to their former (06927 +qadmah ) estate , and Samaria (08111 
+Shom@rown ) and her daughters (01121 +ben ) shall return (07725 +shuwb ) to their former (06927 
+qadmah ) estate (03653 +ken ) , then thou and thy daughters (01121 +ben ) shall {return} (07725 +shuwb ) 
to your former (06927 +qadmah ) estate . 

return Eze_16_55 When thy sisters (00269 +)achowth ) , Sodom (05467 +C@dom ) and her daughters 
(01121 +ben ) , shall return (07725 +shuwb ) to their former (06927 +qadmah ) estate , and Samaria (08111 
+Shom@rown ) and her daughters (01121 +ben ) shall {return} (07725 +shuwb ) to their former (06927 
+qadmah ) estate (03653 +ken ) , then thou and thy daughters (01121 +ben ) shall return (07725 +shuwb ) to
your former (06927 +qadmah ) estate . 

return Eze_16_55 When thy sisters (00269 +)achowth ) , Sodom (05467 +C@dom ) and her daughters 
(01121 +ben ) , shall {return} (07725 +shuwb ) to their former (06927 +qadmah ) estate , and Samaria 
(08111 +Shom@rown ) and her daughters (01121 +ben ) shall return (07725 +shuwb ) to their former 
(06927 +qadmah ) estate (03653 +ken ) , then thou and thy daughters (01121 +ben ) shall return (07725 
+shuwb ) to your former (06927 +qadmah ) estate . 

return Eze_18_23 Have I any pleasure (02654 +chaphets ) at all that the wicked (07563 +rasha( ) should die 
(04194 +maveth ) ? saith (05002 +n@)um ) the Lord (00136 +)Adonay ) GOD (03069 +Y@hovih ):[ and ] 
not that he should {return} (07725 +shuwb ) from his ways (01870 +derek ) , and live (02421 +chayah ) ? 



return Eze_21_05 That all (03605 +kol ) flesh (01320 +basar ) may know (03045 +yada( ) that I the LORD 
(03068 +Y@hovah ) have drawn (03318 +yatsa) ) forth (03318 +yatsa) ) my sword (02719 +chereb ) out of 
his sheath (08593 +ta(ar ):it shall not {return} (07725 +shuwb ) any more (05750 +(owd ) . 

return Eze_21_30 Shall I cause [ it ] to {return} (07725 +shuwb ) into his sheath (08593 +ta(ar ) ? I will 
judge (08199 +shaphat ) thee in the place (04725 +maqowm ) where (00834 +)aher ) thou wast created 
(01254 +bara) ) , in the land (00776 +)erets ) of thy nativity (04351 +m@kuwrah ) . 

return Eze_29_14 And I will bring (07725 +shuwb ) again (07725 +shuwb ) the captivity (07622 +sh@buwth
) of Egypt (04714 +Mitsrayim ) , and will cause them to {return} (07725 +shuwb ) [ into ] the land (00776 
+)erets ) of Pathros (06624 +Pathrowc ) , into (05921 +(al ) the land (00776 +)erets ) of their habitation 
(04351 +m@kuwrah ) ; and they shall be there (08033 +sham ) a base (08217 +shaphal ) kingdom (04467 
+mamlakah ) . 

return Eze_35_09 I will make (05414 +nathan ) thee perpetual (05769 +(owlam ) desolations (08077 
+sh@mamah ) , and thy cities (05892 +(iyr ) shall not {return} (03427 +yashab ):and ye shall know (03045 
+yada( ) that I [ am ] the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) . 

return Eze_46_09 But when the people (05971 +(am ) of the land (00776 +)erets ) shall come (00935 +bow) ) 
before (06440 +paniym ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) in the solemn (04150 +mow(ed ) feasts (04150 
+mow(ed ) , he that entereth (00935 +bow) ) in by the way (01870 +derek ) of the north (06828 +tsaphown ) 
gate (08179 +sha(ar ) to worship (07812 +shachah ) shall go (03318 +yatsa) ) out by the way (01870 +derek )
of the south (05045 +negeb ) gate (08179 +sha(ar ) ; and he that entereth (00935 +bow) ) by the way (01870 
+derek ) of the south (05045 +negeb ) gate (08179 +sha(ar ) shall go (03318 +yatsa) ) forth (03318 +yatsa) ) 
by the way (01870 +derek ) of the north (06828 +tsaphown ) gate (08179 +sha(ar ):he shall not {return} 
(07725 +shuwb ) by the way (01870 +derek ) of the gate (08179 +sha(ar ) whereby (00834 +)aher ) he came 
(00935 +bow) ) in , but shall go (03318 +yatsa) ) forth (03318 +yatsa) ) over (05226 +nekach ) against (05227
+nokach ) it . 

return Eze_46_17 But if (03588 +kiy ) he give (05414 +nathan ) a gift (04979 +mattanah ) of his inheritance 
(05159 +nachalah ) to one (00259 +)echad ) of his servants (05650 +(ebed ) , then it shall be his to the year 
(08141 +shaneh ) of liberty (01865 +d@rowr ) ; after it shall {return} (07725 +shuwb ) to the prince (05387 
+nasiy) ):but his inheritance (05159 +nachalah ) shall be his sons (01121 +ben ) for them . 

return Eze_47_06 And he said (00559 +)amar ) unto me , Son (01121 +ben ) of man (00120 +)adam ) , hast 
thou seen (07200 +ra)ah ) [ this ] ? Then he brought (03212 +yalak ) me , and caused me to {return} (07725 
+shuwb ) to the brink (08193 +saphah ) of the river (05158 +nachal ) . 

return Gen_03_19 In the sweat (02188 +ze(ah ) of thy face (00639 +)aph ) shalt thou eat (00398 +)akal ) 
bread (03899 +lechem ) , till (05704 +(ad ) thou return (07725 +shuwb ) unto the ground (00127 +)adamah ) 
; for out of it wast thou taken (03947 +laqach ):for dust (06083 +(aphar ) thou [ art ] , and unto dust (06083 
+(aphar ) shalt thou {return} (07725 +shuwb ) . 

return Gen_03_19 In the sweat (02188 +ze(ah ) of thy face (00639 +)aph ) shalt thou eat (00398 +)akal ) 
bread (03899 +lechem ) , till (05704 +(ad ) thou {return} (07725 +shuwb ) unto the ground (00127 +)adamah
) ; for out of it wast thou taken (03947 +laqach ):for dust (06083 +(aphar ) thou [ art ] , and unto dust 
(06083 +(aphar ) shalt thou return (07725 +shuwb ) . 

return Gen_14_17 . And the king (04428 +melek ) of Sodom (05467 +C@dom ) went (03318 +yatsa) )out to 
meet (07125 +qir)ah ) him after (00310 +)achar ) his {return} (07725 +shuwb ) from the slaughter (05221 
+nakah ) of Chedorlaomer (03540 +K@dorla(omer ) , and of the kings (04428 +melek ) that [ were ] with 
him , at (00413 +)el ) the valley (06010 +(emeq ) of Shaveh (07740 +Shaveh ) , which (01931 +huw) ) [ is ] the



king s (04428 +melek ) dale (06010 +(emeq ) . 

return Gen_18_10 And he said (00559 +)amar ) , I will certainly {return} (07725 +shuwb ) unto thee 
according to the time (06256 +(eth ) of life (02416 +chay ) ; and , lo (02009 +hinneh ) , Sarah (08283 +Sarah 
) thy wife (00802 +)ishshah ) shall have a son (01121 +ben ) . And Sarah (08283 +Sarah ) heard (08085 
+shama( ) [ it ] in the tent (00168 +)ohel ) door (06607 +pethach ) , which (01931 +huw) ) [ was ] behind 
(00310 +)achar ) him . 

return Gen_18_14 Is any thing (01697 +dabar ) too hard (06381 +pala) ) for the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) 
? At the time appointed (04150 +mow(ed ) I will {return} (07725 +shuwb ) unto thee , according to the time 
(06256 +(eth ) of life (02416 +chay ) , and Sarah (08283 +Sarah ) shall have a son (01121 +ben ) . 

return Gen_31_13 I [ am ] the God (00410 +)el ) of Bethel (01008 +Beyth - )El ) , where (00834 +)aher ) thou
anointedst (04886 +mashach ) the pillar (04676 +matstsebah ) , [ and ] where (00834 +)aher ) thou vowedst 
(05087 +nadar ) a vow (05088 +neder ) unto me:now (06258 +(attah ) arise (06965 +quwm ) , get (03318 
+yatsa) ) thee out from this (02063 +zo)th ) land (00776 +)erets ) , and {return} (07725 +shuwb ) unto the 
land (00776 +)erets ) of thy kindred (04138 +mowledeth ) . 

return Hos_02_07 And she shall follow (07291 +radaph ) after (00310 +)achar ) her lovers (00157 +)ahab ) , 
but she shall not overtake (05381 +nasag ) them ; and she shall seek (01245 +baqash ) them , but shall not 
find (04672 +matsa) ) [ them ] :then shall she say (00559 +)amar ) , I will go (03212 +yalak ) and {return} 
(07725 +shuwb ) to my first (07223 +ri)shown ) husband (00376 +)iysh ) ; for then (00227 +)az ) [ was it ] 
better (02896 +towb ) with me than now (06258 +(attah ) . 

return Hos_02_09 Therefore (03651 +ken ) will I {return} (07725 +shuwb ) , and take (03947 +laqach ) 
away my corn (01715 +dagan ) in the time (06256 +(eth ) thereof , and my wine (08492 +tiyrowsh ) in the 
season (04150 +mow(ed ) thereof , and will recover (05337 +natsal ) my wool (06785 +tsemer ) and my flax 
(06593 +pishteh ) [ given ] to cover (03680 +kacah ) her nakedness (06172 +(ervah ) . 

return Hos_03_05 Afterward (00310 +)achar ) shall the children (01121 +ben ) of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) 
{return} (07725 +shuwb ) , and seek (01245 +baqash ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) their God (00430 
+)elohiym ) , and David (01732 +David ) their king (04428 +melek ) ; and shall fear (06342 +pachad ) the 
LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) and his goodness (02898 +tuwb ) in the latter (00319 +)achariyth ) days (03117 
+yowm ) . 

return Hos_05_15 I will go (03212 +yalak ) [ and ] {return} (07725 +shuwb ) to my place (04725 +maqowm )
, till (05704 +(ad ) they acknowledge their offence (00816 +)asham ) , and seek (01245 +baqash ) my face 
(06440 +paniym ):in their affliction (06862 +tsar ) they will seek (07836 +shachar ) me early (07836 
+shachar ) . 

return Hos_06_01 . Come (03212 +yalak ) , and let us {return} (07725 +shuwb ) unto the LORD (03068 
+Y@hovah ):for he hath torn (02963 +taraph ) , and he will heal (07495 +rapha) ) us ; he hath smitten 
(05221 +nakah ) , and he will bind (02280 +chabash ) us up . 

return Hos_07_10 And the pride (01347 +ga)own ) of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) testifieth (06030 +(anah ) to 
his face (06440 +paniym ):and they do not {return} (07725 +shuwb ) to the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) their
God (00430 +)elohiym ) , nor (03808 +lo) ) seek (01245 +baqash ) him for all (03605 +kol ) this (02063 
+zo)th ) . 

return Hos_07_16 They {return} (07725 +shuwb ) , [ but ] not to the most (05920 +(al ) High (05920 +(al 
):they are like a deceitful (07423 +r@miyah ) bow (07198 +qesheth ):their princes (08269 +sar ) shall fall 
(05307 +naphal ) by the sword (02719 +chereb ) for the rage (02195 +za(am ) of their tongue (03956 
+lashown ):this (02097 +zow ) [ shall be ] their derision (03932 +la(ag ) in the land (00776 +)erets ) of Egypt 



(04714 +Mitsrayim ) . 

return Hos_08_13 They sacrifice (02076 +zabach ) flesh (01320 +basar ) [ for ] the sacrifices (02077 +zebach
) of mine offerings (01890 +habhab ) , and eat (00398 +)akal ) [ it ; but ] the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) 
accepteth (07521 +ratsah ) them not ; now (06258 +(attah ) will he remember (02142 +zakar ) their iniquity 
(05771 +(avon ) , and visit (06485 +paqad ) their sins (02403 +chatta)ah ):they shall {return} (07725 +shuwb
) to Egypt (04714 +Mitsrayim ) . 

return Hos_09_03 They shall not dwell (03427 +yashab ) in the LORD S (03068 +Y@hovah ) land (00776 
+)erets ) ; but Ephraim (00669 +)Ephrayim ) shall {return} (07725 +shuwb ) to Egypt (04714 +Mitsrayim ) ,
and they shall eat (00398 +)akal ) unclean (02931 +tame) ) [ things ] in Assyria (00804 +)Ashshuwr ) . 

return Hos_11_05 He shall not return (07725 +shuwb ) into (00413 +)el ) the land (00776 +)erets ) of Egypt 
(04714 +Mitsrayim ) , but the Assyrian (00804 +)Ashshuwr ) shall be his king (04428 +melek ) , because 
(03588 +kiy ) they refused (03985 +ma)en ) to {return} (07725 +shuwb ) . 

return Hos_11_05 He shall not {return} (07725 +shuwb ) into (00413 +)el ) the land (00776 +)erets ) of 
Egypt (04714 +Mitsrayim ) , but the Assyrian (00804 +)Ashshuwr ) shall be his king (04428 +melek ) , 
because (03588 +kiy ) they refused (03985 +ma)en ) to return (07725 +shuwb ) . 

return Hos_11_09 I will not execute (06213 +(asah ) the fierceness (02740 +charown ) of mine anger (00639 
+)aph ) , I will not {return} (07725 +shuwb ) to destroy (07843 +shachath ) Ephraim (00669 +)Ephrayim 
):for I [ am ] God (00410 +)el ) , and not man (00376 +)iysh ) ; the Holy (06918 +qadowsh ) One in the midst
(07130 +qereb ) of thee:and I will not enter (00935 +bow) ) into the city (05892 +(iyr ) . 

return Hos_12_14 Ephraim (00669 +)Ephrayim ) provoked [ him ] to anger (03707 +ka(ac ) most (08563 
+tamruwr ) bitterly (08563 +tamruwr ):therefore shall he leave (05203 +natash ) his blood (01818 +dam ) 
upon him , and his reproach (02781 +cherpah ) shall his Lord (00113 +)adown ) {return} (07725 +shuwb ) 
unto him . 

return Hos_14_01 . O Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) , {return} (07725 +shuwb ) unto the LORD (03068 
+Y@hovah ) thy God (00430 +)elohiym ) ; for thou hast fallen (03782 +kashal ) by thine iniquity (05771 
+(avon ) . 

return Hos_14_07 They that dwell (03427 +yashab ) under his shadow (06738 +tsel ) shall {return} (07725 
+shuwb ) ; they shall revive (02421 +chayah ) [ as ] the corn (01715 +dagan ) , and grow (06524 +parach ) as
the vine (01612 +gephen ):the scent (02143 +zeker ) thereof [ shall be ] as the wine (08492 +tiyrowsh ) of 
Lebanon (03844 +L@banown ) . 

return Isa_06_13 But yet (05750 +(owd ) in it [ shall be ] a tenth (06224 +(asiyriy ) , and [ it ] shall {return} 
(07725 +shuwb ) , and shall be eaten (01197 +ba(ar ):as a teil (00424 +)elah ) tree , and as an oak (00437 
+)allown ) , whose (00834 +)aher ) substance (04678 +matstsebeth ) [ is ] in them , when (00834 +)aher ) they
cast (07995 +shalleketh ) [ their leaves:so ] the holy (06944 +qodesh ) seed (02233 +zera( ) [ shall be ] the 
substance (04678 +matstsebeth ) thereof . 

return Isa_10_21 The remnant (07605 +sh@)ar ) shall {return} (07725 +shuwb ) , [ even ] the remnant 
(07605 +sh@)ar ) of Jacob (03290 +Ya(aqob ) , unto the mighty (01368 +gibbowr ) God (00410 +)el ) . 

return Isa_10_22 For though (00518 +)im ) thy people (05971 +(am ) Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) be as the sand
(02344 +chowl ) of the sea (03220 +yam ) , [ yet ] a remnant (07605 +sh@)ar ) of them shall {return} (07725 
+shuwb ):the consumption (03631 +killayown ) decreed (02782 +charats ) shall overflow (07857 +shataph ) 
with righteousness (06666 +ts@daqah ) . 



return Isa_19_22 And the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) shall smite (05062 +nagaph ) Egypt (04714 
+Mitsrayim ):he shall smite (05062 +nagaph ) and heal (07495 +rapha) ) [ it ] :and they shall {return} 
(07725 +shuwb ) [ even ] to the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , and he shall be intreated (06279 +(athar ) of 
them , and shall heal (07495 +rapha) ) them . 

return Isa_35_10 And the ransomed (06299 +padah ) of the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) shall {return} 
(07725 +shuwb ) , and come (00935 +bow) ) to Zion (06726 +Tsiyown ) with songs (07440 +rinnah ) and 
everlasting (05769 +(owlam ) joy (08057 +simchah ) upon their heads (07218 +ro)sh ):they shall obtain 
(05381 +nasag ) joy (08057 +simchah ) and gladness (08057 +simchah ) , and sorrow (03015 +yagown ) and 
sighing (00585 +)anachah ) shall flee (05127 +nuwc ) away . 

return Isa_37_07 Behold (02005 +hen ) , I will send (07971 +shalach ) a blast (07307 +ruwach ) upon him , 
and he shall hear (08085 +shama( ) a rumour (08052 +sh@muw(ah ) , and {return} (07725 +shuwb ) to his 
own land (00776 +)erets ) ; and I will cause him to fall (05307 +naphal ) by the sword (02719 +chereb ) in 
his own land (00776 +)erets ) . 

return Isa_37_34 By the way (01870 +derek ) that he came (00935 +bow) ) , by the same shall he {return} 
(07725 +shuwb ) , and shall not come (00935 +bow) ) into (00413 +)el ) this (02063 +zo)th ) city (05892 +(iyr 
) , saith (05002 +n@)um ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) . 

return Isa_45_23 I have sworn (07650 +shaba( ) by myself , the word (01697 +dabar ) is gone (03318 +yatsa)
) out of my mouth (06310 +peh ) [ in ] righteousness (06666 +ts@daqah ) , and shall not {return} (07725 
+shuwb ) , That unto me every (03605 +kol ) knee (01290 +berek ) shall bow (03766 +kara( ) , every (03605 
+kol ) tongue (03956 +lashown ) shall swear (07650 +shaba( ) . 

return Isa_51_11 Therefore the redeemed (06299 +padah ) of the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) shall {return} 
(07725 +shuwb ) , and come (00935 +bow) ) with singing (07440 +rinnah ) unto Zion (06726 +Tsiyown ) ; 
and everlasting (05769 +(owlam ) joy (08057 +simchah ) [ shall be ] upon their head (07218 +ro)sh ):they 
shall obtain (05381 +nasag ) gladness (08057 +simchah ) and joy (08057 +simchah ) ; [ and ] sorrow (03015 
+yagown ) and mourning (00585 +)anachah ) shall flee (05127 +nuwc ) away . 

return Isa_55_07 Let the wicked (07563 +rasha( ) forsake (05800 +(azab ) his way (01870 +derek ) , and the 
unrighteous (00205 +)aven ) man (00376 +)iysh ) his thoughts (04284 +machashabah ):and let him {return} 
(07725 +shuwb ) unto the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , and he will have mercy (07355 +racham ) upon him ;
and to our God (00430 +)elohiym ) , for he will abundantly (07235 +rabah ) pardon (05545 +calach ) . 

return Isa_55_11 So (03651 +ken ) shall my word (01697 +dabar ) be that goeth (03318 +yatsa) ) forth 
(03318 +yatsa) ) out of my mouth (06310 +peh ):it shall not {return} (07725 +shuwb ) unto me void (07387 
+reyqam ) , but it shall accomplish (06213 +(asah ) that which (00834 +)aher ) I please (02654 +chaphets ) , 
and it shall prosper (06743 +tsalach ) [ in the thing ] whereto (00834 +)aher ) I sent (07971 +shalach ) it . 

return Jer_03_01 . They say (00559 +)amar ) , If a man (00376 +)iysh ) put (07971 +shalach ) away his wife 
(00802 +)ishshah ) , and she go (01980 +halak ) from him , and become (01961 +hayah ) another (00312 
+)acher ) man s (00376 +)iysh ) , shall he return (07725 +shuwb ) unto her again (05750 +(owd ) ? shall not 
that land (00776 +)erets ) be greatly polluted (02610 +chaneph ) ? but thou hast played the harlot (02181 
+zanah ) with many (07227 +rab ) lovers (07453 +rea( ) ; yet {return} (07725 +shuwb ) again to me , saith 
(05002 +n@)um ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) . 

return Jer_03_01 . They say (00559 +)amar ) , If a man (00376 +)iysh ) put (07971 +shalach ) away his wife 
(00802 +)ishshah ) , and she go (01980 +halak ) from him , and become (01961 +hayah ) another (00312 
+)acher ) man s (00376 +)iysh ) , shall he {return} (07725 +shuwb ) unto her again (05750 +(owd ) ? shall 
not that land (00776 +)erets ) be greatly polluted (02610 +chaneph ) ? but thou hast played the harlot 
(02181 +zanah ) with many (07227 +rab ) lovers (07453 +rea( ) ; yet return (07725 +shuwb ) again to me , 



saith (05002 +n@)um ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) . 

return Jer_04_01 . If (00518 +)im ) thou wilt return (07725 +shuwb ) , O Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) , saith 
(05002 +n@)um ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , {return} (07725 +shuwb ) unto me:and if thou wilt put 
(05493 +cuwr ) away (05493 +cuwr ) thine abominations (08251 +shiqquwts ) out of my sight (06440 
+paniym ) , then shalt thou not remove (05110 +nuwd ) . 

return Jer_04_01 . If (00518 +)im ) thou wilt {return} (07725 +shuwb ) , O Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) , saith 
(05002 +n@)um ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , return (07725 +shuwb ) unto me:and if thou wilt put 
(05493 +cuwr ) away (05493 +cuwr ) thine abominations (08251 +shiqquwts ) out of my sight (06440 
+paniym ) , then shalt thou not remove (05110 +nuwd ) . 

return Jer_05_03 O LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , [ are ] not thine eyes (05869 +(ayin ) upon the truth (00530
+)emuwnah ) ? thou hast stricken (05221 +nakah ) them , but they have not grieved (02342 +chuwl ) ; thou 
hast consumed (03615 +kalah ) them , [ but ] they have refused (03985 +ma)en ) to receive (03947 +laqach ) 
correction (04148 +muwcar ):they have made their faces (06440 +paniym ) harder (02388 +chazaq ) than a 
rock (05553 +cela( ) ; they have refused (03985 +ma)en ) to {return} (07725 +shuwb ) . 

return Jer_08_04 . Moreover thou shalt say (00559 +)amar ) unto them , Thus (03541 +koh ) saith (00559 
+)amar ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) ; Shall they fall (05307 +naphal ) , and not arise (06965 +quwm ) ? 
shall he turn (07725 +shuwb ) away , and not {return} (07725 +shuwb ) ? 

return Jer_08_05 Why (04069 +madduwa( ) [ then ] is this (02088 +zeh ) people (05971 +(am ) of Jerusalem 
(03389 +Y@ruwshalaim ) slidden (07725 +shuwb ) back (07725 +shuwb ) by a perpetual (05331 +netsach ) 
backsliding (04878 +m@shuwbah ) ? they hold (02388 +chazaq ) fast deceit (08649 +tormah ) , they refuse 
(03985 +ma)en ) to {return} (07725 +shuwb ) . 

return Jer_12_15 And it shall come to pass , after (00310 +)achar ) that I have plucked (05428 +nathash ) 
them out I will {return} (07725 +shuwb ) , and have compassion (07355 +racham ) on them , and will bring 
(07725 +shuwb ) them again (07725 +shuwb ) , every man (00376 +)iysh ) to his heritage (05159 +nachalah )
, and every man (00376 +)iysh ) to his land (00776 +)erets ) . 

return Jer_15_07 And I will fan (02219 +zarah ) them with a fan (02219 +zarah ) in the gates (08179 
+sha(ar ) of the land (00776 +)erets ) ; I will bereave (07921 +shakol ) [ them ] of children , I will destroy (6) 
my people (05971 +(am ) , [ since ] they {return} (07725 +shuwb ) not from their ways (01870 +derek ) . 

return Jer_15_19 Therefore (03651 +ken ) thus (03541 +koh ) saith (00559 +)amar ) the LORD 
(3068Y@hovah ) , If (00518 +)im ) thou return (07725 +shuwb ) , then will I bring (07725 +shuwb ) thee 
again (07725 +shuwb ) , [ and ] thou shalt stand (05975 +(amad ) before (06440 +paniym ) me:and if (00518 
+)im ) thou take (03318 +yatsa) ) forth (03318 +yatsa) ) the precious (03368 +yaqar ) from the vile (02151 
+zalal ) , thou shalt be as my mouth (06310 +peh ):let them return (07725 +shuwb ) unto thee ; but {return} 
(07725 +shuwb ) not thou unto them . 

return Jer_15_19 Therefore (03651 +ken ) thus (03541 +koh ) saith (00559 +)amar ) the LORD 
(3068Y@hovah ) , If (00518 +)im ) thou return (07725 +shuwb ) , then will I bring (07725 +shuwb ) thee 
again (07725 +shuwb ) , [ and ] thou shalt stand (05975 +(amad ) before (06440 +paniym ) me:and if (00518 
+)im ) thou take (03318 +yatsa) ) forth (03318 +yatsa) ) the precious (03368 +yaqar ) from the vile (02151 
+zalal ) , thou shalt be as my mouth (06310 +peh ):let them {return} (07725 +shuwb ) unto thee ; but return 
(07725 +shuwb ) not thou unto them . 

return Jer_15_19 Therefore (03651 +ken ) thus (03541 +koh ) saith (00559 +)amar ) the LORD 
(3068Y@hovah ) , If (00518 +)im ) thou {return} (07725 +shuwb ) , then will I bring (07725 +shuwb ) thee 
again (07725 +shuwb ) , [ and ] thou shalt stand (05975 +(amad ) before (06440 +paniym ) me:and if (00518 



+)im ) thou take (03318 +yatsa) ) forth (03318 +yatsa) ) the precious (03368 +yaqar ) from the vile (02151 
+zalal ) , thou shalt be as my mouth (06310 +peh ):let them return (07725 +shuwb ) unto thee ; but return 
(07725 +shuwb ) not thou unto them . 

return Jer_22_10 . Weep (01058 +bakah ) ye not for the dead (04191 +muwth ) , neither (00408 +)al ) 
bemoan (05110 +nuwd ) him:[ but ] weep (01058 +bakah ) sore for him that goeth (01980 +halak ) away:for 
he shall {return} (07725 +shuwb ) no (03808 +lo) ) more (05750 +(owd ) , nor see (07200 +ra)ah ) his native 
(04138 +mowledeth ) country (00776 +)erets ) . 

return Jer_22_11 For thus (03541 +koh ) saith (00559 +)amar ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) touching 
(00413 +)el ) Shallum (07967 +Shalluwm ) the son (01121 +ben ) of Josiah (02977 +Yo)shiyah ) king (04428 
+melek ) of Judah (03063 +Y@huwdah ) , which reigned (04427 +malak ) instead (08478 +tachath ) of 
Josiah (02977 +Yo)shiyah ) his father (1) , which (00834 +)aher ) went (03318 +yatsa) ) forth (03318 +yatsa) 
) out of this (02088 +zeh ) place (04725 +maqowm ) ; He shall not {return} (07725 +shuwb ) thither (08033 
+sham ) any more (05750 +(owd ) : 

return Jer_22_27 But to the land (00776 +)erets ) whereunto (00834 +)aher ) they desire to return (07725 
+shuwb ) , thither (08033 +sham ) shall they not {return} (07725 +shuwb ) . 

return Jer_22_27 But to the land (00776 +)erets ) whereunto (00834 +)aher ) they desire to {return} (07725 
+shuwb ) , thither (08033 +sham ) shall they not return (07725 +shuwb ) . 

return Jer_23_14 I have seen (07200 +ra)ah ) also in the prophets (05030 +nabiy) ) of Jerusalem (03389 
+Y@ruwshalaim ) an horrible (08186 +sha(aruwrah ) thing:they commit (05003 +na)aph ) adultery (05003 
+na)aph ) , and walk (01980 +halak ) in lies (08267 +sheqer ):they strengthen (02388 +chazaq ) also the 
hands (03027 +yad ) of evildoers (07489 +ra(a( ) , that none (01115 +biltiy ) doth {return} (07725 +shuwb ) 
from his wickedness (07451 +ra( ):they are all (03605 +kol ) of them unto me as Sodom (05467 +C@dom ) , 
and the inhabitants (03427 +yashab ) thereof as Gomorrah (06017 +(Amorah ) . 

return Jer_23_20 The anger (00639 +)aph ) of the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) shall not {return} (07725 
+shuwb ) , until (05704 +(ad ) he have executed (06213 +(asah ) , and till (05704 +(ad ) he have performed 
(06965 +quwm ) the thoughts (04209 +m@zimmah ) of his heart (03820 +leb ):in the latter (00319 
+)achariyth ) days (03117 +yowm ) ye shall consider (00995 +biyn ) it perfectly (00998 +biynah ) . 

return Jer_24_07 And I will give (05414 +nathan ) them an heart (03820 +leb ) to know (03045 +yada( ) me 
, that I [ am ] the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ):and they shall be my people (05971 +(am ) , and I will be their
God (00430 +)elohiym ):for they shall {return} (07725 +shuwb ) unto me with their whole (03605 +kol ) 
heart (03820 +leb ) . 

return Jer_29_10 For thus (03541 +koh ) saith (00559 +)amar ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , That after 
(06310 +peh ) seventy (07657 +shib(iym . ) years (08141 +shaneh ) be accomplished (04390 +male) ) at 
Babylon (00894 +Babel ) I will visit (06485 +paqad ) you , and perform (06965 +quwm ) my good (02896 
+towb ) word (01697 +dabar ) toward (05921 +(al ) you , in causing you to {return} (07725 +shuwb ) to this 
(02088 +zeh ) place (04725 +maqowm ) . 

return Jer_30_03 For , lo (02009 +hinneh ) , the days (03117 +yowm ) come (00935 +bow) ) , saith (05002 
+n@)um ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , that I will bring (07725 +shuwb ) again (07725 +shuwb ) the 
captivity (07622 +sh@buwth ) of my people (05971 +(am ) Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) and Judah (03063 
+Y@huwdah ) , saith (00559 +)amar ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ):and I will cause them to {return} 
(07725 +shuwb ) to the land (00776 +)erets ) that I gave (05414 +nathan ) to their fathers (1) , and they shall
possess (03423 +yarash ) it . 

return Jer_30_10 . Therefore fear (03372 +yare) ) thou not , O my servant (05650 +(ebed ) Jacob (03290 



+Ya(aqob ) , saith (05002 +n@)um ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) ; neither (00408 +)al ) be dismayed 
(02865 +chathath ) , O Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ):for , lo (02009 +hinneh ) , I will save (03467 +yasha( ) thee 
from afar (07350 +rachowq ) , and thy seed (02233 +zera( ) from the land (00776 +)erets ) of their captivity 
(07628 +sh@biy ) ; and Jacob (03290 +Ya(aqob ) shall {return} (07725 +shuwb ) , and shall be in rest (08252
+shaqat ) , and be quiet (07599 +sha)an ) , and none (00369 +)ayin ) shall make [ him ] afraid (02729 
+charad ) . 

return Jer_30_24 The fierce (02740 +charown ) anger (00639 +)aph ) of the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) 
shall not {return} (07725 +shuwb ) , until (05704 +(ad ) he have done (06213 +(asah ) [ it ] , and until (05704 
+(ad ) he have performed (06965 +quwm ) the intents (04209 +m@zimmah ) of his heart (03820 +leb ):in 
the latter (00319 +)achariyth ) days (03117 +yowm ) ye shall consider (00995 +biyn ) it . 

return Jer_31_08 Behold (02005 +hen ) , I will bring (00935 +bow) ) them from the north (06828 +tsaphown
) country (00776 +)erets ) , and gather (06908 +qabats ) them from the coasts (03411 +y@rekah ) of the 
earth (00776 +)erets ) , [ and ] with them the blind (05787 +(ivver ) and the lame (06455 +picceach ) , the 
woman with child (02030 +hareh ) and her that travaileth (03205 +yalad ) with child (03205 +yalad ) 
together (03162 +yachad ):a great (01419 +gadowl ) company (06951 +qahal ) shall {return} (07725 +shuwb 
) thither (02008 +hennah ) . 

return Jer_32_44 Men shall buy (07069 +qanah ) fields (07704 +sadeh ) for money (03701 +keceph ) , and 
subscribe (03789 +kathab ) evidences (05612 +cepher ) , and seal (02856 +chatham ) [ them ] , and take 
(05749 +(uwd ) witnesses (05707 +(ed ) in the land (00776 +)erets ) of Benjamin (01144 +Binyamiyn ) , and 
in the places about (05439 +cabiyb ) Jerusalem (03389 +Y@ruwshalaim ) , and in the cities (05892 +(iyr ) of
Judah (03063 +Y@huwdah ) , and in the cities (05892 +(iyr ) of the mountains (02022 +har ) , and in the 
cities (05892 +(iyr ) of the valley (08219 +sh@phelah ) , and in the cities (05892 +(iyr ) of the south (05045 
+negeb ):for I will (07522 +ratsown ) cause their captivity (07622 +sh@buwth ) to {return} (07725 +shuwb )
, saith (05002 +n@)um ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) . 

return Jer_33_07 And I will cause the captivity (07622 +sh@buwth ) of Judah (03063 +Y@huwdah ) and 
the captivity (07622 +sh@buwth ) of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) to {return} (07725 +shuwb ) , and will build 
(01129 +banah ) them , as at the first (07223 +ri)shown ) . 

return Jer_33_11 The voice (06963 +qowl ) of joy (08342 +sasown ) , and the voice (06963 +qowl ) of 
gladness (08057 +simchah ) , the voice (06963 +qowl ) of the bridegroom (02860 +chathan ) , and the voice 
(06963 +qowl ) of the bride (03618 +kallah ) , the voice (06963 +qowl ) of them that shall say (00559 +)amar 
) , Praise (03034 +yadah ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) of hosts (06635 +tsaba) ):for the LORD (03068 
+Y@hovah ) [ is ] good (02896 +towb ) ; for his mercy (02617 +checed ) [ endureth ] for ever (05769 
+(owlam ):[ and ] of them that shall bring (00935 +bow) ) the sacrifice of praise (08426 +towdah ) into the 
house (01004 +bayith ) of the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) . For I will cause to {return} (07725 +shuwb ) the 
captivity (07622 +sh@buwth ) of the land (00776 +)erets ) , as at the first (07223 +ri)shown ) , saith (00559 
+)amar ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) . 

return Jer_33_26 Then (01571 +gam ) will I cast (03988 +ma)ac ) away the seed (02233 +zera( ) of Jacob 
(03290 +Ya(aqob ) , and David (01732 +David ) my servant (05650 +(ebed ) , [ so ] that I will not take (03947
+laqach ) [ any ] of his seed (02233 +zera( ) [ to be ] rulers (04910 +mashal ) over (00413 +)el ) the seed 
(02233 +zera( ) of Abraham (85) , Isaac (03446 +Yischaq ) , and Jacob (03290 +Ya(aqob ):for I will cause 
their captivity (07622 +sh@buwth ) to {return} (07725 +shuwb ) , and have mercy (07355 +racham ) on 
them . 

return Jer_34_11 But afterward they turned (07725 +shuwb ) , and caused the servants (05650 +(ebed ) and
the handmaids (08198 +shiphchah ) , whom (00834 +)aher ) they had let go (07971 +shalach ) free (02670 
+chophshiy ) , to {return} (07725 +shuwb ) , and brought (03533 +kabash ) them into subjection (03533 
+kabash ) for servants (05650 +(ebed ) and for handmaids (08198 +shiphchah ) . 



return Jer_34_16 But ye turned (07725 +shuwb ) and polluted (02490 +chalal ) my name (08034 +shem ) , 
and caused every man (00376 +)iysh ) his servant (05650 +(ebed ) , and every man (00376 +)iysh ) his 
handmaid (08198 +shiphchah ) , whom (00834 +)aher ) ye had set (07971 +shalach ) at liberty (02670 
+chophshiy ) at their pleasure (05315 +nephesh ) , to {return} (07725 +shuwb ) , and brought (03533 
+kabash ) them into subjection (03533 +kabash ) , to be unto you for servants (05650 +(ebed ) and for 
handmaids (08198 +shiphchah ) . 

return Jer_34_22 Behold (02005 +hen ) , I will command (06680 +tsavah ) , saith (05002 +n@)um ) the 
LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , and cause them to {return} (07725 +shuwb ) to this (02063 +zo)th ) city (05892 
+(iyr ) ; and they shall fight (03898 +lacham ) against (05921 +(al ) it , and take (03920 +lakad ) it , and 
burn (08313 +saraph ) it with fire (00784 +)esh ):and I will make (05414 +nathan ) the cities (05892 +(iyr ) 
of Judah (03063 +Y@huwdah ) a desolation (08077 +sh@mamah ) without (00369 +)ayin ) an inhabitant 
(03427 +yashab ) . 

return Jer_36_03 It may be that the house (01004 +bayith ) of Judah (03063 +Y@huwdah ) will hear (08085
+shama( ) all (03605 +kol ) the evil (07451 +ra( ) which (00834 +)aher ) I purpose (02803 +chashab ) to do 
(06213 +(asah ) unto them ; that they may {return} (07725 +shuwb ) every man (00376 +)iysh ) from his evil
(07451 +ra( ) way (01870 +derek ) ; that I may forgive (05545 +calach ) their iniquity (05771 +(avon ) and 
their sin (02403 +chatta)ah ) . 

return Jer_36_07 It may be they will present (05307 +naphal ) their supplication (08467 +t@chinnah ) 
before (06440 +paniym ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , and will {return} (07725 +shuwb ) every (00376 
+)iysh ) one from his evil (07451 +ra( ) way (01870 +derek ):for great (01419 +gadowl ) [ is ] the anger 
(00639 +)aph ) and the fury (02534 +chemah ) that the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) hath pronounced (01696 
+dabar ) against (00413 +)el ) this (02088 +zeh ) people (05971 +(am ) . 

return Jer_37_07 Thus (03541 +koh ) saith (00559 +)amar ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , the God 
(00430 +)elohiym ) of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) ; Thus (03541 +koh ) shall ye say (00559 +)amar ) to the king 
(04428 +melek ) of Judah (03063 +Y@huwdah ) , that sent (07971 +shalach ) you unto me to enquire (01875
+darash ) of me ; Behold (02005 +hen ) , Pharaoh s (06547 +Par(oh ) army (02428 +chayil ) , which is come 
(03318 +yatsa) ) forth (03318 +yatsa) ) to help (05833 +(ezrah ) you , shall {return} (07725 +shuwb ) to 
Egypt (04714 +Mitsrayim ) into their own land (00776 +)erets ) . 

return Jer_37_20 Therefore hear (08085 +shama( ) now (06254 +(Asht@rathiy ) , I pray (04994 +na) ) thee ,
O my lord (00113 +)adown ) the king (04428 +melek ):let my supplication (08467 +t@chinnah ) , I pray 
(04994 +na) ) thee , be accepted (05307 +naphal ) before (06440 +paniym ) thee ; that thou cause me not to 
{return} (07725 +shuwb ) to the house (01004 +bayith ) of Jonathan (03083 +Y@hownathan ) the scribe 
(05608 +caphar ) , lest (03808 +lo) ) I die (04191 +muwth ) there (08033 +sham ) . 

return Jer_38_26 Then thou shalt say (00559 +)amar ) unto them , I presented (05307 +naphal ) my 
supplication (08467 +t@chinnah ) before (06440 +paniym ) the king (04428 +melek ) , that he would not 
cause me to {return} (07725 +shuwb ) to Jonathan s (03129 +Yownathan ) house (01004 +bayith ) , to die 
(04191 +muwth ) there (08033 +sham ) . 

return Jer_42_12 And I will shew (05414 +nathan ) mercies (07356 +racham ) unto you , that he may have 
mercy (07355 +racham ) upon you , and cause you to {return} (07725 +shuwb ) to your own land (00127 
+)adamah ) . 

return Jer_44_14 So that none (03808 +lo) ) of the remnant (07611 +sh@)eriyth ) of Judah (03063 
+Y@huwdah ) , which are gone (00935 +bow) ) into the land (00776 +)erets ) of Egypt (04714 +Mitsrayim ) 
to sojourn (01481 +guwr ) there (08033 +sham ) , shall escape (06412 +paliyt ) or remain (08300 +sariyd ) , 
that they should return (07725 +shuwb ) into the land (00776 +)erets ) of Judah (03063 +Y@huwdah ) , to 



the which (00834 +)aher ) they have (05375 +nasa) ) a desire to return (07725 +shuwb ) to dwell (03427 
+yashab ) there (08033 +sham ):for none (03808 +lo) ) shall {return} (07725 +shuwb ) but such as shall 
escape (06412 +paliyt ) . 

return Jer_44_14 So that none (03808 +lo) ) of the remnant (07611 +sh@)eriyth ) of Judah (03063 
+Y@huwdah ) , which are gone (00935 +bow) ) into the land (00776 +)erets ) of Egypt (04714 +Mitsrayim ) 
to sojourn (01481 +guwr ) there (08033 +sham ) , shall escape (06412 +paliyt ) or remain (08300 +sariyd ) , 
that they should return (07725 +shuwb ) into the land (00776 +)erets ) of Judah (03063 +Y@huwdah ) , to 
the which (00834 +)aher ) they have (05375 +nasa) ) a desire to {return} (07725 +shuwb ) to dwell (03427 
+yashab ) there (08033 +sham ):for none (03808 +lo) ) shall return (07725 +shuwb ) but such as shall escape
(06412 +paliyt ) . 

return Jer_44_14 So that none (03808 +lo) ) of the remnant (07611 +sh@)eriyth ) of Judah (03063 
+Y@huwdah ) , which are gone (00935 +bow) ) into the land (00776 +)erets ) of Egypt (04714 +Mitsrayim ) 
to sojourn (01481 +guwr ) there (08033 +sham ) , shall escape (06412 +paliyt ) or remain (08300 +sariyd ) , 
that they should {return} (07725 +shuwb ) into the land (00776 +)erets ) of Judah (03063 +Y@huwdah ) , to 
the which (00834 +)aher ) they have (05375 +nasa) ) a desire to return (07725 +shuwb ) to dwell (03427 
+yashab ) there (08033 +sham ):for none (03808 +lo) ) shall return (07725 +shuwb ) but such as shall escape
(06412 +paliyt ) . 

return Jer_44_28 Yet a small (04962 +math ) number (04557 +micpar ) that escape (06412 +paliyt ) the 
sword (02719 +chereb ) shall {return} (07725 +shuwb ) out of the land (00776 +)erets ) of Egypt (04714 
+Mitsrayim ) into the land (00776 +)erets ) of Judah (03063 +Y@huwdah ) , and all (03605 +kol ) the 
remnant (07611 +sh@)eriyth ) of Judah (03063 +Y@huwdah ) , that are gone (00935 +bow) ) into the land 
(00776 +)erets ) of Egypt (04714 +Mitsrayim ) to sojourn (01481 +guwr ) there (08033 +sham ) , shall know 
(03045 +yada( ) whose (04310 +miy ) words (01697 +dabar ) shall stand (06965 +quwm ) , mine , or theirs 
(01992 +hem ) . 

return Jer_46_27 But fear (03372 +yare) ) not thou , O my servant (05650 +(ebed ) Jacob (03290 +Ya(aqob )
, and be not dismayed (02865 +chathath ) , O Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ):for , behold (02005 +hen ) , I will 
save (03467 +yasha( ) thee from afar (07350 +rachowq ) off , and thy seed (02233 +zera( ) from the land 
(00776 +)erets ) of their captivity (07633 +shibyah ) ; and Jacob (03290 +Ya(aqob ) shall {return} (07725 
+shuwb ) , and be in rest (08252 +shaqat ) and at ease (07599 +sha)an ) , and none (00369 +)ayin ) shall 
make [ him ] afraid (02729 +charad ) . 

return Jer_50_09 . For , lo (02009 +hinneh ) , I will raise (05782 +(uwr ) and cause to come (05927 +(alah ) 
up against (05921 +(al ) Babylon (00894 +Babel ) an assembly (06951 +qahal ) of great (01419 +gadowl ) 
nations (01471 +gowy ) from the north (06828 +tsaphown ) country (00776 +)erets ):and they shall set 
themselves in array (06186 +(arak ) against her ; from thence (08033 +sham ) she shall be taken (03920 
+lakad ):their arrows (02671 +chets ) [ shall be ] as of a mighty (01368 +gibbowr ) expert (07919 +sakal ) 
man ; none (03808 +lo) ) shall {return} (07725 +shuwb ) in vain (07387 +reyqam ) . 

return Job_01_21 And said (00559 +)amar ) , Naked (06174 +(arowm ) came (03318 +yatsa) ) I out of my 
mother s (00517 +)em ) womb (00990 +beten ) , and naked (06174 +(arowm ) shall I {return} (07725 +shuwb
) thither (08033 +sham ):the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) gave (05414 +nathan ) , and the LORD (03068 
+Y@hovah ) hath taken (03947 +laqach ) away ; blessed (01288 +barak ) be the name (08034 +shem ) of the
LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) . 

return Job_06_29 Return (07725 +shuwb ) , I pray (04994 +na) ) you , let it not be iniquity (05766 +(evel ) ; 
yea , {return} (07725 +shuwb ) again (05750 +(owd ) , my righteousness (06664 +tsedeq ) [ is ] in it . 

return Job_07_10 He shall {return} (07725 +shuwb ) no (03808 +lo) ) more (05750 +(owd ) to his house 
(01004 +bayith ) , neither (03808 +lo) ) shall his place (04725 +maqowm ) know (05234 +nakar ) him any 



more (05750 +(owd ) . 

return Job_10_21 Before (02962 +terem ) I go (03212 +yalak ) [ whence ] I shall not {return} (07725 +shuwb
) , [ even ] to the land (00776 +)erets ) of darkness (02822 +choshek ) and the shadow (06757 +tsalmaveth ) 
of death (06757 +tsalmaveth ) ; 

return Job_15_22 He believeth (00539 +)aman ) not that he shall {return} (07725 +shuwb ) out of darkness 
(02822 +choshek ) , and he is waited (06822 +tsaphah ) for of the sword (02719 +chereb ) . 

return Job_16_22 When (03588 +kiy ) a few (04557 +micpar ) years (08141 +shaneh ) are come (00857 
+)athah ) , then I shall go (01980 +halak ) the way (00734 +)orach ) [ whence ] I shall not {return} (07725 
+shuwb ) . 

return Job_17_10 . But as for you all (03605 +kol ) , do ye {return} (07725 +shuwb ) , and come (00935 
+bow) ) now (04994 +na) ):for I cannot (03808 +lo) ) find (04672 +matsa) ) [ one ] wise (02450 +chakam ) [ 
man ] among you . 

return Job_22_23 If (00518 +)im ) thou {return} (07725 +shuwb ) to the Almighty (07706 +Shadday ) , thou 
shalt be built (01129 +banah ) up , thou shalt put away (07368 +rachaq ) iniquity (05766 +(evel ) far (07350 
+rachowq ) from thy tabernacles (00168 +)ohel ) . 

return Job_33_25 His flesh (01320 +basar ) shall be fresher (07375 +ruwtaphash ) than a child s (05290 
+no(ar ):he shall {return} (07725 +shuwb ) to the days (03117 +yowm ) of his youth (05934 +(aluwm ) : 

return Job_36_10 He openeth (01540 +galah ) also their ear (00241 +)ozen ) to discipline (04148 +muwcar ) 
, and commandeth (00559 +)amar ) that they {return} (07725 +shuwb ) from iniquity (00205 +)aven ) . 

return Job_39_04 Their young (01121 +ben ) ones are in good (02492 +chalam ) liking (02492 +chalam ) , 
they grow (07235 +rabah ) up with corn (01250 +bar ) ; they go (03318 +yatsa) ) forth (03318 +yatsa) ) , and
{return} (07725 +shuwb ) not unto them . 

return Joe_02_14 Who (04310 +miy ) knoweth (03045 +yada( ) [ if ] he will {return} (07725 +shuwb ) and 
repent (05162 +nacham ) , and leave (07604 +sha)ar ) a blessing (01293 +B@rakah ) behind (00310 +)achar 
) him ; [ even ] a meat offering (04503 +minchah ) and a drink (05262 +necek ) offering unto the LORD 
(03068 +Y@hovah ) your God (00430 +)elohiym ) ? 

return Joe_03_04 Yea (01571 +gam ) , and what (04100 +mah ) have ye to do with me , O Tyre (06865 +Tsor
) , and Zidon (06721 +Tsiydown ) , and all (03605 +kol ) the coasts (01552 +g@liylah ) of Palestine (06429 
+P@lesheth ) ? will ye render (07999 +shalam ) me a recompence (01576 +g@muwl ) ? and if (00518 +)im ) 
ye recompense (01580 +gamal ) me , swiftly (07031 + qal ) [ and ] speedily (04120 +m@herah ) will I 
{return} (07725 +shuwb ) your recompence (01576 +g@muwl ) upon your own head (07218 +ro)sh ) ; 

return Joe_03_07 Behold (02005 +hen ) , I will raise (05782 +(uwr ) them out of the place (04725 +maqowm 
) whither ye have sold (04376 +makar ) them , and will {return} (07725 +shuwb ) your recompence (01576 
+g@muwl ) upon your own head (07218 +ro)sh ) : 

return Jos_01_15 Until (05704 +(ad ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) have given your brethren (00251 +)ach
) rest (05117 +nuwach ) , as [ he hath given ] you , and they also (01571 +gam ) have possessed (03423 
+yarash ) the land (00776 +)erets ) which (00834 +)aher ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) your God (00430 
+)elohiym ) giveth (05414 +nathan ) them:then ye shall {return} (07725 +shuwb ) unto the land (00776 
+)erets ) of your possession (03425 +y@rushah ) , and enjoy (03423 +yarash ) it , which (00834 +)aher ) 
Moses (04872 +Mosheh ) the LORD S (03068 +Y@hovah ) servant (05650 +(ebed ) gave (05414 +nathan ) 
you on this side (05676 +(eber ) Jordan (03383 +Yarden ) toward the sunrising . 



return Jos_20_06 And he shall dwell (03427 +yashab ) in that city (05892 +(iyr ) , until (05704 +(ad ) he 
stand (05975 +(amad ) before (06440 +paniym ) the congregation (05712 +(edah ) for judgment (04941 
+mishpat ) , [ and ] until (05704 +(ad ) the death (04194 +maveth ) of the high (01419 +gadowl ) priest 
(03548 +kohen ) that shall be in those days (03117 +yowm ):then (00227 +)az ) shall the slayer (07523 
+ratsach ) {return} (07725 +shuwb ) , and come (00935 +bow) ) unto his own city (05892 +(iyr ) , and unto 
his own house (01004 +bayith ) , unto the city (05892 +(iyr ) from whence he fled (05127 +nuwc ) . 

return Jos_22_04 And now (06258 +(attah ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) your God (00430 +)elohiym ) 
hath given rest (05117 +nuwach ) unto your brethren (00251 +)ach ) , as he promised (01696 +dabar ) 
them:therefore now (06258 +(attah ) {return} (06437 +panah ) ye , and get (03212 +yalak ) you unto your 
tents (00168 +)ohel ) , [ and ] unto the land (00776 +)erets ) of your possession (00272 +)achuzzah ) , which 
(00834 +)aher ) Moses (04872 +Mosheh ) the servant (05650 +(ebed ) of the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) gave
(05414 +nathan ) you on the other (05676 +(eber ) side (05676 +(eber ) Jordan (03383 +Yarden ) . 

return Jud_07_03 Now (06288 +p@)orah ) therefore go (04994 +na) ) to , proclaim (07121 +qara) ) in the 
ears (00241 +)ozen ) of the people (05971 +(am ) , saying (00559 +)amar ) , Whosoever (04310 +miy ) [ is ] 
fearful (03373 +yare) ) and afraid (02730 +chared ) , let him {return} (07725 +shuwb ) and depart (06852 
+tsaphar ) early (06852 +tsaphar ) from mount (02022 +har ) Gilead (01568 +Gil(ad ) . And there returned 
(07725 +shuwb ) of the people (05971 +(am ) twenty (06242 +(esriym ) and two (08147 +sh@nayim ) 
thousand (00505 +)eleph ) ; and there remained (07604 +sha)ar ) ten (06235 +(eser ) thousand (00505 
+)eleph ) . 

return Jud_11_31 Then it shall be , that whatsoever (00834 +)aher ) cometh (03318 +yatsa) ) forth (03318 
+yatsa) ) of the doors (01817 +deleth ) of my house (01004 +bayith ) to meet (07125 +qir)ah ) me , when I 
{return} (07725 +shuwb ) in peace (07965 +shalowm ) from the children (01121 +ben ) of Ammon (05983 
+(Ammown ) , shall surely be the LORD S (03068 +Y@hovah ) , and I will offer (05927 +(alah ) it up for a 
burnt (05930 +(olah ) offering . 

return Lev_25_10 And ye shall hallow (06942 +qadash ) the fiftieth (02572 +chamishshiym ) year (08141 
+shaneh ) , and proclaim (07121 +qara) ) liberty (01865 +d@rowr ) throughout [ all (03605 +kol ) ] the land 
(00776 +)erets ) unto all (03605 +kol ) the inhabitants (03427 +yashab ) thereof : it shall be a jubile (03104 
+yowbel ) unto you ; and ye shall return (07725 +shuwb ) every man (00376 +)iysh ) unto his possession 
(00272 +)achuzzah ) , and ye shall {return} (07725 +shuwb ) every man (00376 +)iysh ) unto his family 
(04940 +mishpachah ) . 

return Lev_25_10 And ye shall hallow (06942 +qadash ) the fiftieth (02572 +chamishshiym ) year (08141 
+shaneh ) , and proclaim (07121 +qara) ) liberty (01865 +d@rowr ) throughout [ all (03605 +kol ) ] the land 
(00776 +)erets ) unto all (03605 +kol ) the inhabitants (03427 +yashab ) thereof : it shall be a jubile (03104 
+yowbel ) unto you ; and ye shall {return} (07725 +shuwb ) every man (00376 +)iysh ) unto his possession 
(00272 +)achuzzah ) , and ye shall return (07725 +shuwb ) every man (00376 +)iysh ) unto his family (04940 
+mishpachah ) . 

return Lev_25_13 In the year (08141 +shaneh ) of this (02063 +zo)th ) jubile (03104 +yowbel ) ye shall 
{return} (07725 +shuwb ) every man (00376 +)iysh ) unto his possession (00272 +)achuzzah ) . 

return Lev_25_27 Then let him count (02803 +chashab ) the years (08141 +shaneh ) of the sale (04465 
+mimkar ) thereof , and restore (07725 +shuwb ) the overplus (05736 +(adaph ) unto the man (00376 +)iysh 
) to whom (00834 +)aher ) he sold (04376 +makar ) it ; that he may {return} (07725 +shuwb ) unto his 
possession (00272 +)achuzzah ) . 

return Lev_25_28 But if (00518 +)im ) he be not able to restore (07725 +shuwb ) [ it ] to him , then that 
which is sold (04465 +mimkar ) shall remain (01961 +hayah ) in the hand (03027 +yad ) of him that hath 



bought (07069 +qanah ) it until (05704 +(ad ) the year (08141 +shaneh ) of jubile (03104 +yowbel ) : and in 
the jubile (03104 +yowbel ) it shall go (03318 +yatsa) ) out , and he shall {return} (07725 +shuwb ) unto his 
possession (00272 +)achuzzah ) . 

return Lev_25_41 And [ then ] shall he depart (03318 +yatsa) ) from thee , [ both ] he and his children 
(01121 +ben ) with him , and shall return (07725 +shuwb ) unto his own family (04940 +mishpachah ) , and 
unto the possession (00272 +)achuzzah ) of his fathers (1) shall he {return} (07725 +shuwb ) . 

return Lev_25_41 And [ then ] shall he depart (03318 +yatsa) ) from thee , [ both ] he and his children 
(01121 +ben ) with him , and shall {return} (07725 +shuwb ) unto his own family (04940 +mishpachah ) , 
and unto the possession (00272 +)achuzzah ) of his fathers (1) shall he return (07725 +shuwb ) . 

return Lev_27_24 In the year (08141 +shaneh ) of the jubile (03104 +yowbel ) the field (07704 +sadeh ) shall
{return} (07725 +shuwb ) unto him of whom it was bought (07069 +qanah ) , [ even ] to him to whom (00834
+)aher ) the possession (00272 +)achuzzah ) of the land (00776 +)erets ) [ did belong ] . 

return Luk_11_24 When 3752 -hotan - the unclean 0169 -akathartos - spirit 4151 -pneuma - is gone 1831 -
exerchomai - out of a man 0444 -anthropos - , he walketh 1330 -dierchomai - through 1223 -dia - dry 0504 -
anudros - places 5117 -topos - , seeking 2212 -zeteo - rest 0372 -anapausis - ; and finding 2147 -heurisko - 
none 3361 -me - , he saith 3004 -lego - , I will {return} 5290 -hupostrepho - unto my house 3624 -oikos - 
whence 3606 -hothen - I came 1831 -exerchomai - out . 

return Luk_12_36 And ye yourselves like 3664 -homoios - unto men 0444 -anthropos - that wait 4327 -
prosdechomai - for their lord 2962 -kurios - , when 4218 -pote - he will {return} 0360 -analuo - from the 
wedding 1062 -gamos - ; that when he cometh 2064 -erchomai - and knocketh 2925 -krouo - , they may open
0455 -anoigo - unto him immediately 2112 -eutheos - . 

return Luk_17_31 In that day 2250 -hemera - , he which 3739 -hos - shall be upon the housetop 1430 -doma 
- , and his stuff 4632 -skeuos - in the house 3614 -oikia - , let him not come 2597 -katabaino - down 2597 -
katabaino - to take 0142 -airo - it away:and he that is in the field 0068 -agros - , let him likewise 3668 -
homoios - not {return} 1994 -epistrepho - back 3694 -opiso - . 

return Luk_19_12 He said 2036 -epo - therefore 3767 -oun - , A certain 5100 -tis - nobleman 0444 -
anthropos - went 4198 -poreuomai - into 1519 -eis - a far 3117 -makros - country 5561 -chora - to receive 
2983 -lambano - for himself 1438 -heautou - a kingdom 0932 -basileia - , and to {return} 5290 -hupostrepho 
- . 

return Mal_01_04 Whereas (03588 +kiy ) Edom (00123 +)Edom ) saith (00559 +)amar ) , We are 
impoverished (07567 +rashash ) , but we will {return} (07725 +shuwb ) and build (01129 +banah ) the 
desolate (02723 +chorbah ) places ; thus (03541 +koh ) saith (00559 +)amar ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah 
) of hosts (06635 +tsaba) ) , They shall build (01129 +banah ) , but I will throw (02040 +harac ) down (02040
+harac ) ; and they shall call (07121 +qara) ) them , The border (01366 +g@buwl ) of wickedness (07564 
+rish(ah ) , and , The people (05971 +(am ) against whom (00834 +)aher ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) 
hath indignation (02194 +za(am ) for ever (05769 +(owlam ) . 

return Mal_03_07 . Even from the days (03117 +yowm ) of your fathers (1) ye are gone (05493 +cuwr ) 
away (05493 +cuwr ) from mine ordinances (02706 +choq ) , and have not kept (08104 +shamar ) [ them ] . 
Return (07725 +shuwb ) unto me , and I will return (07725 +shuwb ) unto you , saith (00559 +)amar ) the 
LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) of hosts (06635 +tsaba) ) . But ye said (00559 +)amar ) , Wherein (04100 +mah ) 
shall we {return} (07725 +shuwb ) ? 

return Mal_03_07 . Even from the days (03117 +yowm ) of your fathers (1) ye are gone (05493 +cuwr ) 
away (05493 +cuwr ) from mine ordinances (02706 +choq ) , and have not kept (08104 +shamar ) [ them ] . 



Return (07725 +shuwb ) unto me , and I will {return} (07725 +shuwb ) unto you , saith (00559 +)amar ) the 
LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) of hosts (06635 +tsaba) ) . But ye said (00559 +)amar ) , Wherein (04100 +mah ) 
shall we return (07725 +shuwb ) ? 

return Mal_03_18 Then shall ye {return} (07725 +shuwb ) , and discern (07200 +ra)ah ) between (00996 
+beyn ) the righteous (06662 +tsaddiyq ) and the wicked (07563 +rasha( ) , between (00996 +beyn ) him that
serveth (05647 +(abad ) God (00430 +)elohiym ) and him that serveth (05647 +(abad ) him not . 

return Mat_02_12 And being warned (5537 -chrematizo -) of God in a dream (3677 -onar -) that they 
should not {return} (0344 -anakampto -) to Herod (2264 -Herodes -) , they departed (0402 -anachoreo -) into
(1519 -eis -) their own country (5561 -chora -) another (0243 -allos -) way (3598 -hodos -) . 

return Mat_10_13 And if (1437 -ean -) the house (3614 -oikia -) be worthy (0514 -axios -) , let your (5216 -
humon -) peace (1515 -eirene -) come (2064 -erchomai -) upon it:but if (1437 -ean -) it be not worthy (0514 -
axios -) , let your (5216 -humon -) peace (1515 -eirene -) {return} (1994 -epistrepho -) to you . 

return Mat_12_44 Then (5119 -tote -) he saith (3004 -lego -) , I will {return} (1994 -epistrepho -) into (1519 -
eis -) my house (3624 -oikos -) from whence (3606 -hothen -) I came (1831 -exerchomai -) out ; and when he 
is come (2064 -erchomai -) , he findeth (2147 -heurisko -) [ it ] empty (4980 -scholazo -) , swept (4563 -saroo 
-) , and garnished (2885 -kosmeo -) . 

return Mat_24_18 Neither (3361 -me -) let him which is in the field (0068 -agros -) {return} (1994 -
epistrepho -) back (3694 -opiso -) to take (0142 -airo -) his clothes (2440 -himation -) . 

return Mic_01_07 And all (03605 +kol ) the graven (06456 +p@ciyl ) images thereof shall be beaten (03807 
+kathath ) to pieces , and all (03605 +kol ) the hires (00868 +)ethnan ) thereof shall be burned (08313 
+saraph ) with the fire (00784 +)esh ) , and all (03605 +kol ) the idols (06091 +(atsab ) thereof will I lay 
(07760 +suwm ) desolate (08077 +sh@mamah ):for she gathered (06908 +qabats ) [ it ] of the hire (00868 
+)ethnan ) of an harlot (02181 +zanah ) , and they shall {return} (07725 +shuwb ) to the hire (00868 
+)ethnan ) of an harlot (02181 +zanah ) . 

return Mic_05_03 Therefore (03651 +ken ) will he give (05414 +nathan ) them up , until (05704 +(ad ) the 
time (06256 +(eth ) [ that ] she which travaileth (03205 +yalad ) hath brought (03205 +yalad ) forth (03205 
+yalad ):then the remnant (03199 +Yakiyn ) of his brethren (00251 +)ach ) shall {return} (07725 +shuwb ) 
unto the children (01121 +ben ) of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) . 

return Neh_02_06 And the king (04428 +melek ) said (00559 +)amar ) unto me , ( the queen (07694 +shegal 
) also sitting (03427 +yashab ) by him , ) For how (05704 +(ad ) long (05704 +(ad ) shall thy journey (04109 
+mahalak ) be ? and when (04970 +mathay ) wilt thou {return} (07725 +shuwb ) ? So it pleased (03190 
+yatab ) the king (04428 +melek ) to send (07971 +shalach ) me ; and I set (05414 +nathan ) him a time 
(02165 +z@man ) . 

return Neh_04_12 And it came (01961 +hayah ) to pass , that when (00834 +)aher ) the Jews (03064 
+Y@huwdiy ) which dwelt (03427 +yashab ) by them came (00935 +bow) ) , they said (00559 +)amar ) unto 
us ten (06235 +(eser ) times (06471 +pa(am ) , From all (03605 +kol ) places (04725 +maqowm ) whence 
(00370 +)aiyn ) ye shall {return} (07725 +shuwb ) unto us [ they will be upon you ] . 

return Neh_09_17 And refused (03985 +ma)en ) to obey (08085 +shama( ) , neither (03808 +lo) ) were 
mindful (02142 +zakar ) of thy wonders (06381 +pala) ) that thou didst (06213 +(asah ) among (05973 +(im )
them ; but hardened (07185 +qashah ) their necks (06203 +(oreph ) , and in their rebellion (04805 +m@riy )
appointed (05414 +nathan ) a captain (07218 +ro)sh ) to {return} (07725 +shuwb ) to their bondage (05659 
+(abduwth ):but thou [ art ] a God (00430 +)elohiym ) ready to pardon (05547 +c@liychah ) , gracious 
(02587 +channuwn ) and merciful (07349 +rachuwm ) , slow (00750 +)arek ) to anger (00639 +)aph ) , and 



of great (07227 +rab ) kindness (02617 +checed ) , and forsookest (05800 +(azab ) them not . 

return Num_14_03 And wherefore (04100 +mah ) hath the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) brought (00935 
+bow) ) us unto this (02063 +zo)th ) land (00776 +)erets ) , to fall (05307 +naphal ) by the sword (02719 
+chereb ) , that our wives (00802 +)ishshah ) and our children (02945 +taph ) should be a prey (00957 +baz 
) ? were it not better (02896 +towb ) for us to {return} (07725 +shuwb ) into Egypt (04714 +Mitsrayim ) ? 

return Num_14_04 And they said (00559 +)amar ) one (00376 +)iysh ) to another (00250 +)Ezrachiy ) , Let 
us make (05414 +nathan ) a captain (07218 +ro)sh ) , and let us {return} (07725 +shuwb ) into Egypt (04714 
+Mitsrayim ) . 

return Num_32_18 We will not {return} (07725 +shuwb ) unto our houses (01004 +bayith ) , until(05704 
+(ad ) the children (01121 +ben ) of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) have inherited (05157 +nachal ) every man 
(00376 +)iysh ) his inheritance (05159 +nachalah ) . 

return Num_32_22 And the land (00776 +)erets ) be subdued (03533 +kabash ) before (06440 +paniym ) the 
LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ):then afterward (00310 +)achar ) ye shall {return} (07725 +shuwb ) , and be 
guiltless (05355 +naqiy ) before the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , and before Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) ; and 
this (02063 +zo)th ) land (00776 +)erets ) shall be your possession (00272 +)achuzzah ) before (06440 
+paniym ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) . 

return Num_35_28 Because (03588 +kiy ) he should have remained (03427 +yashab ) in the city (05892 +(iyr
) of his refuge (04733 +miqlat ) until (05704 +(ad ) the death (04194 +maveth ) of the high (01419 +gadowl ) 
priest (03548 +kohen ):but after (00310 +)achar ) the death (04194 +maveth ) of the high (01419 +gadowl ) 
priest (03548 +kohen ) the slayer (07523 +ratsach ) shall {return} (07725 +shuwb ) into (00413 +)el ) the 
land (00776 +)erets ) of his possession (00272 +)achuzzah ) . 

return Oba_01_15 For the day (03117 +yowm ) of the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) [ is ] near (07138 
+qarowb ) upon all (03605 +kol ) the heathen (01471 +gowy ):as thou hast done (06213 +(asah ) , it shall be 
done (06213 +(asah ) unto thee:thy reward (01576 +g@muwl ) shall {return} (07725 +shuwb ) upon thine 
own head (07218 +ro)sh ) . 

return Pro_02_19 None (03808 +lo) ) that go (00935 +bow) ) unto her {return} (07725 +shuwb ) again 
(07725 +shuwb ) , neither take (05381 +nasag ) they hold (05381 +nasag ) of the paths (00734 +)orach ) of 
life (02416 +chay ) . 

return Pro_26_27 . Whoso diggeth (03738 +karah ) a pit (07845 +shachath ) shall fall (05307 +naphal ) 
therein:and he that rolleth (01556 +galal ) a stone (68) , it will {return} (07725 +shuwb ) upon him . 

return Psa_06_10 Let all (03605 +kol ) mine enemies (00341 +)oyeb ) be ashamed (00954 +buwsh ) and sore 
(03966 +m@(od ) vexed (00926 +bahal ):let them {return} (07725 +shuwb ) [ and ] be ashamed (00954 
+buwsh ) suddenly (07281 +rega( ) . 

return Psa_07_07 So shall the congregation (05712 +(edah ) of the people (03816 +l@om ) compass (05437 
+cabab ) thee about:for their sakes (05921 +(al ) therefore {return} (07725 +shuwb ) thou on high (04791 
+marowm ) . 

return Psa_07_16 His mischief (05999 +(amal ) shall {return} (07725 +shuwb ) upon his own head (07218 
+ro)sh ) , and his violent (02555 +chamac ) dealing shall come (03381 +yarad ) down (03381 +yarad ) upon 
his own pate (06936 +qodqod ) . 

return Psa_104_29 Thou hidest (05641 +cathar ) thy face (06440 +paniym ) , they are troubled (00926 
+bahal ):thou takest (00622 +)acaph ) away their breath (07307 +ruwach ) , they die (01478 +gava( ) , and 



{return} (07725 +shuwb ) to their dust (06083 +(aphar ) . 

return Psa_59_06 They {return} (07725 +shuwb ) at evening (06153 +(ereb ):they make a noise (01993 
+hamah ) like a dog (03611 +keleb ) , and go (05437 +cabab ) round (05437 +cabab ) about the city (05892 
+(iyr ) . 

return Psa_59_14 And at evening (06153 +(ereb ) let them {return} (07725 +shuwb ) ; [ and ] let them make 
a noise (01993 +hamah ) like a dog (03611 +keleb ) , and go (05437 +cabab ) round (05439 +cabiyb ) about 
the city (05892 +(iyr ) . 

return Psa_73_10 Therefore (03651 +ken ) his people (05971 +(am ) {return} (07725 +shuwb ) hither (01988
+halom ):and waters (04325 +mayim ) of a full (04392 +male) ) [ cup ] are wrung (04680 +matsah ) out to 
them . 

return Psa_74_21 O let not the oppressed (01790 +dak ) {return} (07725 +shuwb ) ashamed (03637 +kalam 
):let the poor (06041 +(aniy ) and needy (34) praise (01984 +halal ) thy name (08034 +shem ) . 

return Psa_94_15 But judgment (04941 +mishpat ) shall {return} (07725 +shuwb ) unto righteousness 
(06664 +tsedeq ):and all (03605 +kol ) the upright (03477 +yashar ) in heart (03820 +leb ) shall follow 
(00310 +)achar ) it . 

return Rut_01_06 . Then she arose (06965 +quwm ) with her daughters (03618 +kallah ) in law (03618 
+kallah ) , that she might {return} (07725 +shuwb ) from the country (07704 +sadeh ) of Moab (04124 
+Mow)ab ):for she had heard (08085 +shama( ) in the country (07704 +sadeh ) of Moab (04124 +Mow)ab ) 
how that the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) had visited (06485 +paqad ) his people (05971 +(am ) in giving 
(05414 +nathan ) them bread (03899 +lechem ) . 

return Rut_01_07 Wherefore she went (03318 +yatsa) ) forth (03318 +yatsa) ) out of the place (04725 
+maqowm ) where she was , and her two (08147 +sh@nayim ) daughters (03618 +kallah ) in law (03618 
+kallah ) with her ; and they went (03212 +yalak ) on the way (01870 +derek ) to {return} (07725 +shuwb ) 
unto the land (00776 +)erets ) of Judah (03063 +Y@huwdah ) . 

return Rut_01_08 And Naomi (05281 +No(omiy ) said (00559 +)amar ) unto her two (08147 +sh@nayim ) 
daughters (03618 +kallah ) in law (03618 +kallah ) , Go (03212 +yalak ) , {return} (07725 +shuwb ) each 
(00802 +)ishshah ) to her mother s (00517 +)em ) house (01004 +bayith ):the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) 
deal (06213 +(asah ) kindly (02617 +checed ) with you , as ye have dealt (06213 +(asah ) with the dead 
(04191 +muwth ) , and with me . 

return Rut_01_10 And they said (00559 +)amar ) unto her , Surely (03588 +kiy ) we will {return} (07725 
+shuwb ) with thee unto thy people (05971 +(am ) . 

return Rut_01_16 And Ruth (07327 +Ruwth ) said (00559 +)amar ) , Intreat (06293 +paga( ) me not to leave
(05800 +(azab ) thee , [ or ] to {return} (07725 +shuwb ) from following after (00310 +)achar ) thee:for 
whither thou goest (03212 +yalak ) , I will go (03212 +yalak ) ; and where (00834 +)aher ) thou lodgest 
(03885 +luwn ) , I will lodge (03885 +luwn ):thy people (05971 +(am ) [ shall be ] my people (05971 +(am ) , 
and thy God (00430 +)elohiym ) my God (00430 +)elohiym ) : 

return Son_06_13 Return (07725 +shuwb ) , return (07725 +shuwb ) , O Shulamite (07759 +Shuwlammiyth 
) ; return (07725 +shuwb ) , {return} (07725 +shuwb ) , that we may look (02372 +chazah ) upon thee . What
(04100 +mah ) will ye see (02372 +chazah ) in the Shulamite (07759 +Shuwlammiyth ) ? As it were the 
company (04246 +m@chowlah ) of two armies (04264 +machaneh ) . 

return Son_06_13 Return (07725 +shuwb ) , return (07725 +shuwb ) , O Shulamite (07759 +Shuwlammiyth 



) ; {return} (07725 +shuwb ) , return (07725 +shuwb ) , that we may look (02372 +chazah ) upon thee . What
(04100 +mah ) will ye see (02372 +chazah ) in the Shulamite (07759 +Shuwlammiyth ) ? As it were the 
company (04246 +m@chowlah ) of two armies (04264 +machaneh ) . 

return Son_06_13 Return (07725 +shuwb ) , {return} (07725 +shuwb ) , O Shulamite (07759 
+Shuwlammiyth ) ; return (07725 +shuwb ) , return (07725 +shuwb ) , that we may look (02372 +chazah ) 
upon thee . What (04100 +mah ) will ye see (02372 +chazah ) in the Shulamite (07759 +Shuwlammiyth ) ? 
As it were the company (04246 +m@chowlah ) of two armies (04264 +machaneh ) . 

returned 1Ch_16_43 And all (03605 +kol ) the people (05971 +(am ) departed (03212 +yalak ) every man 
(00376 +)iysh ) to his house (01004 +bayith ):and David (01732 +David ) {returned} (05437 +cabab ) to bless
(01288 +barak ) his house (01004 +bayith ) . 

returned 1Ch_20_03 And he brought (03318 +yatsa) ) out the people (05971 +(am ) that [ were ] in it , and 
cut (07787 +suwr ) [ them ] with saws (04050 +m@gerah ) , and with harrows (02757 +chariyts ) of iron 
(01270 +barzel ) , and with axes (04050 +m@gerah ) . Even so (03651 +ken ) dealt (06213 +(asah ) David 
(01732 +David ) with all (03605 +kol ) the cities (05892 +(iyr ) of the children (01121 +ben ) of Ammon 
(05983 +(Ammown ) . And David (01732 +David ) and all (03605 +kol ) the people (05971 +(am ) {returned}
(07725 +shuwb ) to Jerusalem (03389 +Y@ruwshalaim ) . 

returned 1Ki_12_24 Thus (03541 +koh ) saith (00559 +)amar ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , Ye shall not 
go (05927 +(alah ) up , nor (03808 +lo) ) fight (03898 +lacham ) against (05973 +(im ) your brethren (00251 
+)ach ) the children (01121 +ben ) of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ):return (07725 +shuwb ) every man (00376 
+)iysh ) to his house (01004 +bayith ) ; for this (02088 +zeh ) thing (01697 +dabar ) is from me . They 
hearkened (08085 +shama( ) therefore to the word (01697 +dabar ) of the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , and 
{returned} (07725 +shuwb ) to depart (03212 +yalak ) , according to the word (01697 +dabar ) of the LORD
(03068 +Y@hovah ) . 

returned 1Ki_13_10 So he went (03212 +yalak ) another (00312 +)acher ) way (01870 +derek ) , and 
{returned} (07725 +shuwb ) not by the way (01870 +derek ) that he came (00935 +bow) ) to Bethel (01008 
+Beyth - )El ) . 

returned 1Ki_13_33 After (00310 +)achar ) this (02088 +zeh ) thing (01697 +dabar ) Jeroboam (03379 
+Yarob(am ) {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) not from his evil (07451 +ra( ) way (01870 +derek ) , but made 
(06213 +(asah ) again (07725 +shuwb ) of the lowest (07098 +qatsah ) of the people (05971 +(am ) priests 
(03548 +kohen ) of the high (01116 +bamah ) places:whosoever would (02655 +chaphets ) , he consecrated 
him , and he became (01961 +hayah ) [ one ] of the priests (03548 +kohen ) of the high (01116 +bamah ) 
places . 

returned 1Ki_19_21 And he {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) back (07725 +shuwb ) from him , and took (03947 
+laqach ) a yoke (06776 +tsemed ) of oxen (01241 +baqar ) , and slew (02076 +zabach ) them , and boiled 
(01310 +bashal ) their flesh (01320 +basar ) with the instruments (03627 +k@liy ) of the oxen (01241 +baqar
) , and gave (05414 +nathan ) unto the people (05971 +(am ) , and they did eat (00398 +)akal ) . Then he 
arose (06965 +quwm ) , and went (03212 +yalak ) after (00310 +)achar ) Elijah (00452 +)Eliyah ) , and 
ministered (08334 +sharath ) unto him . 

returned 1Pe_02_25 For ye were as sheep (4263 -probaton -) going (4105 -planao -) astray (4105 -planao -) ; 
but are now (3568 -nun -) {returned} (1994 -epistrepho -) unto the Shepherd (4166 -poimen -) and Bishop 
(1985 -episkopos -) of your (5216 -humon -) souls (5590 -psuche -) . 

returned 1Sa_01_19 . And they rose (07925 +shakam ) up in the morning (01242 +boqer ) early (07925 
+shakam ) , and worshipped (07812 +shachah ) before (06440 +paniym ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , 
and {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) , and came (00935 +bow) ) to their house (01004 +bayith ) to Ramah (07414



+Ramah ):and Elkanah (00511 +)Elqanah ) knew (03045 +yada( ) Hannah (02584 +Channah ) his wife 
(00802 +)ishshah ) ; and the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) remembered (02142 +zakar ) her . 

returned 1Sa_06_16 And when the five (02568 +chamesh ) lords (05633 +ceren ) of the Philistines (06430 
+P@lishtiy ) had seen (07200 +ra)ah ) [ it ] , they {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) to Ekron (06138 +(Eqrown ) 
the same (01931 +huw) ) day (03117 +yowm ) . 

returned 1Sa_06_17 And these (00428 +)el - leh ) [ are ] the golden (02091 +zahab ) emerods (02914 
+t@chor ) which (00834 +)aher ) the Philistines (06430 +P@lishtiy ) {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) [ for ] a 
trespass (00817 +)asham ) offering unto the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) ; for Ashdod (00795 +)Ashdowd ) 
one (00259 +)echad ) , for Gaza (05804 +(Azzah ) one (00259 +)echad ) , for Askelon (00831 +)Ashq@lown ) 
one (00259 +)echad ) , for Gath (01661 +Gath ) one (00259 +)echad ) , for Ekron (06138 +(Eqrown ) one 
(00259 +)echad ) ; 

returned 1Sa_17_15 But David (01732 +David ) went (01980 +halak ) and {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) from 
Saul (07586 +Sha)uwl ) to feed (07462 +ra(ah ) his father s (1) sheep (06629 +tso)n ) at Bethlehem (01035 
+Beyth Lechem ) . 

returned 1Sa_17_53 And the children (01121 +ben ) of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) 
from chasing (01814 +dalaq ) after (00310 +)achar ) the Philistines (06430 +P@lishtiy ) , and they spoiled 
(08155 +shacac ) their tents (04264 +machaneh ) . 

returned 1Sa_17_57 And as David (01732 +David ) {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) from the slaughter (05221 
+nakah ) of the Philistine (06430 +P@lishtiy ) , Abner (74) took (03947 +laqach ) him , and brought (00935 
+bow) ) him before (06440 +paniym ) Saul (07586 +Sha)uwl ) with the head (07218 +ro)sh ) of the Philistine 
(06430 +P@lishtiy ) in his hand (03027 +yad ) . 

returned 1Sa_18_06 . And it came (01961 +hayah ) to pass as they came (00935 +bow) ) , when David 
(01732 +David ) was {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) from the slaughter (05221 +nakah ) of the Philistine 
(06430 +P@lishtiy ) , that the women (00802 +)ishshah ) came (03318 +yatsa) ) out of all (03605 +kol ) cities 
(05892 +(iyr ) of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) , singing (07891 +shiyr ) and dancing (04246 +m@chowlah ) , to 
meet (07125 +qir)ah ) king (04428 +melek ) Saul (07586 +Sha)uwl ) , with tabrets (08596 +toph ) , with joy 
(08057 +simchah ) , and with instruments (07991 +shaliysh ) of musick . 

returned 1Sa_23_28 Wherefore Saul (07586 +Sha)uwl ) {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) from pursuing (07291 
+radaph ) after (00310 +)achar ) David (01732 +David ) , and went (03212 +yalak ) against (07125 +qir)ah ) 
the Philistines (06430 +P@lishtiy ):therefore they called (07121 +qara) ) that place (04725 +maqowm ) 
Selahammahlekoth (05555 +Cela( ham - machl@qowth ) . 

returned 1Sa_24_01 . And it came (01961 +hayah ) to pass , when (00834 +)aher ) Saul (07586 +Sha)uwl ) 
was {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) from following (00310 +)achar ) the Philistines (06430 +P@lishtiy ) , that it 
was told (05046 +nagad ) him , saying (00559 +)amar ) , Behold (02009 +hinneh ) , David (01732 +David ) [ 
is ] in the wilderness (04057 +midbar ) of Engedi (05872 +(Eyn Gediy ) . 

returned 1Sa_25_39 And when David (01732 +David ) heard (08085 +shama( ) that Nabal (05037 +Nabal ) 
was dead (04191 +muwth ) , he said (00559 +)amar ) , Blessed (01288 +barak ) [ be ] the LORD (03068 
+Y@hovah ) , that hath pleaded (07378 +riyb ) the cause (07379 +riyb ) of my reproach (02781 +cherpah ) 
from the hand (03027 +yad ) of Nabal (05037 +Nabal ) , and hath kept (02820 +chasak ) his servant (05650 
+(ebed ) from evil (07451 +ra( ):for the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) hath {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) the 
wickedness (07451 +ra( ) of Nabal (05037 +Nabal ) upon his own head (07218 +ro)sh ) . And David (01732 
+David ) sent (07971 +shalach ) and communed (01696 +dabar ) with Abigail (26) , to take (03947 +laqach ) 
her to him to wife (00802 +)ishshah ) . 



returned 1Sa_26_25 Then Saul (07586 +Sha)uwl ) said (00559 +)amar ) to David (01732 +David ) , Blessed 
(01288 +barak ) [ be ] thou , my son (01121 +ben ) David (01732 +David ):thou shalt both (01571 +gam ) do 
(06213 +(asah ) great [ things ] , and also (01571 +gam ) shalt still prevail (03201 +yakol ) . So David (01732 
+David ) went (03212 +yalak ) on his way (01870 +derek ) , and Saul (07586 +Sha)uwl ) {returned} (07725 
+shuwb ) to his place (04725 +maqowm ) . 

returned 1Sa_27_09 And David (01732 +David ) smote (05221 +nakah ) the land (00776 +)erets ) , and left 
neither (03608 +kele) ) man (00376 +)iysh ) nor woman (00802 +)ishshah ) alive (02421 +chayah ) , and took
(03947 +laqach ) away the sheep (06629 +tso)n ) , and the oxen (01241 +baqar ) , and the asses (02543 
+chamowr ) , and the camels (01581 +gamal ) , and the apparel (00899 +beged ) , and {returned} (07725 
+shuwb ) , and came (00935 +bow) ) to Achish (00397 +)Akiysh ) . 

returned 2Ch_10_02 And it came (01961 +hayah ) to pass , when Jeroboam (03379 +Yarob(am ) the son 
(01121 +ben ) of Nebat (05028 +N@bat ) , who (01931 +huw) ) [ was ] in Egypt (04714 +Mitsrayim ) , 
whither (00834 +)aher ) he had fled (01272 +barach ) from the presence (06440 +paniym ) of Solomon 
(08010 +Sh@lomoh ) the king (04428 +melek ) , heard (08085 +shama( ) [ it ] , that Jeroboam (03379 
+Yarob(am ) {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) out of Egypt (04714 +Mitsrayim ) . 

returned 2Ch_11_04 Thus (03541 +koh ) saith (00559 +)amar ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , Ye shall not
go (05927 +(alah ) up , nor (03808 +lo) ) fight (03898 +lacham ) against (05973 +(im ) your brethren (00251 
+)ach ):return (07725 +shuwb ) every man (00376 +)iysh ) to his house (01004 +bayith ):for this (02088 +zeh
) thing (01697 +dabar ) is done of me . And they obeyed (08085 +shama( ) the words (01697 +dabar ) of the 
LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , and {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) from going (03212 +yalak ) against (00413 
+)el ) Jeroboam (03379 +Yarob(am ) . 

returned 2Ch_14_15 They smote (05221 +nakah ) also (01571 +gam ) the tents (00168 +)ohel ) of cattle 
(00929 +b@hemah ) , and carried (07617 +shabah ) away (07617 +shabah ) sheep (06629 +tso)n ) and 
camels (01581 +gamal ) in abundance (07230 +rob ) , and {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) to Jerusalem (03389 
+Y@ruwshalaim ) . 

returned 2Ch_19_01 . And Jehoshaphat (03092 +Y@howshaphat ) the king (04428 +melek ) of Judah 
(03063 +Y@huwdah ) {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) to his house (01004 +bayith ) in peace (07965 +shalowm )
to Jerusalem (03389 +Y@ruwshalaim ) . 

returned 2Ch_19_08 Moreover (01571 +gam ) in Jerusalem (03389 +Y@ruwshalaim ) did Jehoshaphat 
(03092 +Y@howshaphat ) set (05975 +(amad ) of the Levites (03881 +Leviyiy ) , and [ of ] the priests (03548 
+kohen ) , and of the chief (07218 +ro)sh ) of the fathers (1) of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) , for the judgment 
(04941 +mishpat ) of the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , and for controversies (07379 +riyb ) , when they 
{returned} (07725 +shuwb ) to Jerusalem (03389 +Y@ruwshalaim ) . 

returned 2Ch_20_27 Then they {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) , every (03605 +kol ) man (00376 +)iysh ) of 
Judah (03063 +Y@huwdah ) and Jerusalem (03389 +Y@ruwshalaim ) , and Jehoshaphat (03092 
+Y@howshaphat ) in the forefront (07218 +ro)sh ) of them , to go (07725 +shuwb ) again (07725 +shuwb ) 
to Jerusalem (03389 +Y@ruwshalaim ) with joy (08057 +simchah ) ; for the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) had
made them to rejoice (08055 +samach ) over their enemies (00341 +)oyeb ) . 

returned 2Ch_22_06 And he {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) to be healed (07495 +rapha) ) in Jezreel (03157 
+Yizr@(e)l ) because (03588 +kiy ) of the wounds (04347 +makkah ) which (00834 +)aher ) were given 
(05221 +nakah ) him at Ramah (07414 +Ramah ) , when he fought (03898 +lacham ) with Hazael (02371 
+Chaza)el ) king (04428 +melek ) of Syria (00758 +)Aram ) . And Azariah (05838 +(Azaryah ) the son 
(01121 +ben ) of Jehoram (03088 +Y@howram ) king (04428 +melek ) of Judah (03063 +Y@huwdah ) went 
(03381 +yarad ) down (03381 +yarad ) to see (07200 +ra)ah ) Jehoram (03088 +Y@howram ) the son (01121
+ben ) of Ahab (00256 +)Ach)ab ) at Jezreel (03157 +Yizr@(e)l ) , because (03588 +kiy ) he was sick (02470 



+chalah ) . 

returned 2Ch_25_10 Then Amaziah (00558 +)Amatsyah ) separated (00914 +badal ) them , [ to wit ] , the 
army (01416 +g@duwd ) that was come (00935 +bow) ) to him out of Ephraim (00669 +)Ephrayim ) , to go 
(03212 +yalak ) home (04725 +maqowm ) again:wherefore their anger (00639 +)aph ) was greatly (03966 
+m@(od ) kindled (02734 +charah ) against Judah (03063 +Y@huwdah ) , and they {returned} (07725 
+shuwb ) home (04725 +maqowm ) in great (02750 +choriy ) anger (00639 +)aph ) . 

returned 2Ch_25_24 And [ he took ] all (03605 +kol ) the gold (02091 +zahab ) and the silver (03701 
+keceph ) , and all (03605 +kol ) the vessels (03627 +k@liy ) that were found (04672 +matsa) ) in the house 
(01004 +bayith ) of God (00430 +)elohiym ) with Obededom (05654 +(Obed )Edowm ) , and the treasures 
(00214 +)owtsar ) of the king s (04428 +melek ) house (01004 +bayith ) , the hostages also , and {returned} 
(07725 +shuwb ) to Samaria (08111 +Shom@rown ) . 

returned 2Ch_28_15 And the men (00582 +)enowsh ) which (00834 +)aher ) were expressed (05344 +naqab )
by name (08034 +shem ) rose (06965 +quwm ) up , and took (02388 +chazaq ) the captives (07633 +shibyah 
) , and with the spoil (07998 +shalal ) clothed (03847 +labash ) all (03605 +kol ) that were naked (04636 
+ma(arom ) among them , and arrayed (03847 +labash ) them , and shod (05274 +na(al ) them , and gave 
them to eat (00398 +)akal ) and to drink (08248 +shaqah ) , and anointed (04886 +mashach ) them , and 
carried (05095 +nahal ) all (03605 +kol ) the feeble (03782 +kashal ) of them upon asses (02543 +chamowr ) 
, and brought (00935 +bow) ) them to Jericho (03405 +Y@riychow ) , the city (05892 +(iyr ) of palm (08558 
+tamar ) trees , to their brethren (00251 +)ach ):then they {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) to Samaria (08111 
+Shom@rown ) . 

returned 2Ch_31_01 . Now when all (03605 +kol ) this (02063 +zo)th ) was finished (03615 +kalah ) , all 
(03605 +kol ) Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) that were present (04672 +matsa) ) went (03318 +yatsa) ) out to the 
cities (05892 +(iyr ) of Judah (03063 +Y@huwdah ) , and brake (07665 +shabar ) the images (04676 
+matstsebah ) in pieces , and cut (01438 +gada( ) down (01438 +gada( ) the groves (00842 +)asherah ) , and 
threw (05422 +nathats ) down (05422 +nathats ) the high (01116 +bamah ) places and the altars (04196 
+mizbeach ) out of all (03605 +kol ) Judah (03063 +Y@huwdah ) and Benjamin (01144 +Binyamiyn ) , in 
Ephraim (00669 +)Ephrayim ) also and Manasseh (04519 +M@nashsheh ) , until (05704 +(ad ) they had 
utterly destroyed (03615 +kalah ) them all . Then all (03605 +kol ) the children (01121 +ben ) of Israel 
(03478 +Yisra)el ) {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) , every man (00376 +)iysh ) to his possession (00272 
+)achuzzah ) , into their own cities (05892 +(iyr ) . 

returned 2Ch_32_21 And the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) sent (07971 +shalach ) an angel (04397 +mal)ak ) ,
which cut (03582 +kachad ) off all (03605 +kol ) the mighty (01368 +gibbowr ) men of valour (02428 +chayil
) , and the leaders (05057 +nagiyd ) and captains (08269 +sar ) in the camp (04264 +machaneh ) of the king 
(04428 +melek ) of Assyria (00804 +)Ashshuwr ) . So he {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) with shame (01322 
+bosheth ) of face (06440 +paniym ) to his own land (00776 +)erets ) . And when he was come (00935 +bow) 
) into the house (01004 +bayith ) of his god (00430 +)elohiym ) , they that came (03329 +yatsiy) ) forth 
(03329 +yatsiy) ) of his own bowels (04578 +me(ah ) slew (05307 +naphal ) him there (08033 +sham ) with 
the sword (02719 +chereb ) . 

returned 2Ch_34_07 And when (03665 +kana( ) he had broken (06440 +paniym ) down the (03068 
+Y@hovah ) altars and (04519 +M@nashsheh ) the groves (1) , and had (03665 +kana( ) beaten the graven 
(00526 +)Amown ) images (00819 +)ashmah ) into (07235 +rabah ) powder , and cut down all the idols 
throughout all the land of Israel , he {returned} to Jerusalem . 

returned 2Ch_34_09 And when they (05971 +(am ) came to Hilkiah (00776 +)erets ) the (05221 +nakah ) 
high (03605 +kol ) priest , they delivered the (07194 +qashar ) money (05921 +(al ) that (04428 +melek ) was
(00526 +)Amown ) brought into the (05971 +(am ) house of God (00776 +)erets ) , which the (02977 
+Yo)shiyah ) Levites that (01121 +ben ) kept (04427 +malak ) the doors had (08478 +tachath ) gathered of 



the hand of Manasseh and Ephraim , and of all the remnant of Israel , and of all Judah and Benjamin ; and
they {returned} to Jerusalem . 

returned 2Ki_02_25 And he went (03212 +yalak ) from thence (08033 +sham ) to mount (02022 +har ) 
Carmel (03760 +Karmel ) , and from thence (08033 +sham ) he {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) to Samaria 
(08111 +Shom@rown ) . 

returned 2Ki_03_27 Then he took (03947 +laqach ) his eldest (01060 +b@kowr ) son (01121 +ben ) that 
should have reigned (04427 +malak ) in his stead (08478 +tachath ) , and offered (05927 +(alah ) him [ for ] 
a burnt (05930 +(olah ) offering upon the wall (02346 +chowmah ) . And there was great (01419 +gadowl ) 
indignation (07110 +qetseph ) against (05921 +(al ) Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ):and they departed (05265 
+naca( ) from him , and {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) to [ their own ] land (00776 +)erets ) . 

returned 2Ki_04_35 Then he {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) , and walked (03212 +yalak ) in the house (01004 
+bayith ) to and fro ; and went (05927 +(alah ) up , and stretched (01457 +gahar ) himself upon him:and the
child (05288 +na(ar ) sneezed (02237 +zarar ) seven (07651 +sheba( ) times (06471 +pa(am ) , and the child 
(05288 +na(ar ) opened (06491 +paqach ) his eyes (05869 +(ayin ) . 

returned 2Ki_05_15 . And he {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) to the man (00376 +)iysh ) of God (00430 
+)elohiym ) , he and all (03605 +kol ) his company (04264 +machaneh ) , and came (00935 +bow) ) , and 
stood (05975 +(amad ) before (06440 +paniym ) him:and he said (00559 +)amar ) , Behold (02009 +hinneh ) 
, now (04994 +na) ) I know (03045 +yada( ) that [ there is ] no (00369 +)ayin ) God (00430 +)elohiym ) in all 
(03605 +kol ) the earth (00776 +)erets ) , but in Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ):now (06258 +(attah ) therefore , I 
pray (04994 +na) ) thee , take (03947 +laqach ) a blessing (01293 +B@rakah ) of thy servant (05650 +(ebed )
. 

returned 2Ki_07_15 And they went (03212 +yalak ) after (00310 +)achar ) them unto Jordan (03383 
+Yarden ):and , lo (02009 +hinneh ) , all (03605 +kol ) the way (01870 +derek ) [ was ] full (04392 +male) ) 
of garments (00899 +beged ) and vessels (03627 +k@liy ) , which (00834 +)aher ) the Syrians (00758 +)Aram
) had cast (07993 +shalak ) away in their haste (02648 +chaphaz ) . And the messengers (04397 +mal)ak ) 
{returned} (07725 +shuwb ) , and told (05046 +nagad ) the king (04428 +melek ) . 

returned 2Ki_08_03 And it came (01961 +hayah ) to pass at the seven (07651 +sheba( ) years (08141 
+shaneh ) end (07097 +qatseh ) , that the woman (00802 +)ishshah ) {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) out of the 
land (00776 +)erets ) of the Philistines (06430 +P@lishtiy ):and she went (03318 +yatsa) ) forth (03318 
+yatsa) ) to cry (06817 +tsa(aq ) unto the king (04428 +melek ) for her house (01004 +bayith ) and for her 
land (07704 +sadeh ) . 

returned 2Ki_09_15 But king (04428 +melek ) Joram (03188 +yachas ) was {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) to 
be healed (07495 +rapha) ) in Jezreel (03157 +Yizr@(e)l ) of the wounds (04347 +makkah ) which (00834 
+)aher ) the Syrians (00761 +)Arammiy ) had given (05221 +nakah ) him , when he fought (03898 +lacham )
with Hazael (02371 +Chaza)el ) king (04428 +melek ) of Syria (00758 +)Aram ) . ) And Jehu (03058 
+Yehuw) ) said (00559 +)amar ) , If (00518 +)im ) it be your minds (05315 +nephesh ) , [ then ] let none 
(00408 +)al ) go (03318 +yatsa) ) forth (03318 +yatsa) ) [ nor ] escape (06412 +paliyt ) out of the city (05892 
+(iyr ) to go (03212 +yalak ) to tell (05046 +nagad ) [ it ] in Jezreel (03157 +Yizr@(e)l ) . 

returned 2Ki_14_14 And he took (03947 +laqach ) all (03605 +kol ) the gold (02091 +zahab ) and silver 
(03701 +keceph ) , and all (03605 +kol ) the vessels (03627 +k@liy ) that were found (04672 +matsa) ) in the 
house (01004 +bayith ) of the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , and in the treasures (00214 +)owtsar ) of the king
s (04428 +melek ) house (01004 +bayith ) , and hostages , and {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) to Samaria (08111
+Shom@rown ) . 

returned 2Ki_19_08 . So Rabshakeh (07262 +Rabshaqeh ) {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) , and found (04672 



+matsa) ) the king (04428 +melek ) of Assyria (00804 +)Ashshuwr ) warring (03898 +lacham ) against 
(05921 +(al ) Libnah (03841 +Libnah ):for he had heard (08085 +shama( ) that he was departed (05265 
+naca( ) from Lachish (03923 +Lachiysh ) . 

returned 2Ki_19_36 So Sennacherib (05576 +Cancheriyb ) king (04428 +melek ) of Assyria (00804 
+)Ashshuwr ) departed (05265 +naca( ) , and went (03212 +yalak ) and {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) , and 
dwelt (03427 +yashab ) at Nineveh (05210 +Niyn@veh ) . 

returned 2Sa_01_01 . Now it came (01961 +hayah ) to pass after (00310 +)achar ) the death (04194 +maveth
) of Saul (07586 +Sha)uwl ) , when David (01732 +David ) was {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) from the 
slaughter (05221 +nakah ) of the Amalekites (06003 +(Amaleqiy ) , and David (01732 +David ) had abode 
(03427 +yashab ) two (08147 +sh@nayim ) days (03117 +yowm ) in Ziklag (06860 +Tsiqlag ) ; 

returned 2Sa_01_22 From the blood (01818 +dam ) of the slain (02491 +chalal ) , from the fat (02459 
+cheleb ) of the mighty (01368 +gibbowr ) , the bow (07198 +qesheth ) of Jonathan (03083 +Y@hownathan 
) turned (07734 +suwg ) not back (00268 +)achowr ) , and the sword (02719 +chereb ) of Saul (07586 
+Sha)uwl ) {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) not empty (07387 +reyqam ) . 

returned 2Sa_02_30 And Joab (03097 +Yow)ab ) {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) from following (00310 
+)achar ) Abner (74):and when he had gathered (06908 +qabats ) all (03605 +kol ) the people (05971 +(am ) 
together , there lacked (06485 +paqad ) of David s (01732 +David ) servants (05650 +(ebed ) nineteen men 
(00376 +)iysh ) and Asahel (06214 +(Asah)el ) . 

returned 2Sa_03_16 And her husband (00376 +)iysh ) went (03212 +yalak ) with her along (01980 +halak ) 
weeping (01058 +bakah ) behind (00310 +)achar ) her to Bahurim (00980 +Bachuriym ) . Then said (00559 
+)amar ) Abner (74) unto him , Go (03212 +yalak ) , return (07725 +shuwb ) . And he {returned} (07725 
+shuwb ) . 

returned 2Sa_03_27 And when Abner (74) was {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) to Hebron (02275 +Chebrown ) 
, Joab (03097 +Yow)ab ) took him aside (05186 +natah ) in the gate (08179 +sha(ar ) to speak (01696 +dabar
) with him quietly (07987 +sh@liy ) , and smote (05221 +nakah ) him there (08033 +sham ) under the fifth 
(02570 +chomesh ) [ rib ] , that he died (04191 +muwth ) , for the blood (01818 +dam ) of Asahel (06214 
+(Asah)el ) his brother (00251 +)ach ) . 

returned 2Sa_06_20 . Then David (01732 +David ) {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) to bless (01288 +barak ) his 
household (01004 +bayith ) . And Michal (04324 +Miykal ) the daughter (01323 +bath ) of Saul (07586 
+Sha)uwl ) came (03318 +yatsa) ) out to meet (07125 +qir)ah ) David (01732 +David ) , and said (00559 
+)amar ) , How (04100 +mah ) glorious (03513 +kabad ) was the king (04428 +melek ) of Israel (03478 
+Yisra)el ) to day , who (00834 +)aher ) uncovered (01540 +galah ) himself to day (03117 +yowm ) in the 
eyes (05869 +(ayin ) of the handmaids (00519 +)amah ) of his servants (05650 +(ebed ) , as one (00259 
+)echad ) of the vain (07386 +reyq ) fellows shamelessly (01540 +galah ) uncovereth (01540 +galah ) himself 
! 

returned 2Sa_08_13 And David (01732 +David ) gat (06213 +(asah ) [ him ] a name (08034 +shem ) when he
{returned} (07725 +shuwb ) from smiting (05221 +nakah ) of the Syrians (00758 +)Aram ) in the valley 
(01516 +gay) ) of salt (04417 +melach ) , [ being ] eighteen thousand (00505 +)eleph ) [ men ] . 

returned 2Sa_10_14 And when the children (01121 +ben ) of Ammon (05983 +(Ammown ) saw (7200ra)ah ) 
that the Syrians (00758 +)Aram ) were fled (05127 +nuwc ) , then fled (05127 +nuwc ) they also before 
(06440 +paniym ) Abishai (52) , and entered (00935 +bow) ) into the city (05892 +(iyr ) . So Joab (03097 
+Yow)ab ) {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) from the children (01121 +ben ) of Ammon (05983 +(Ammown ) , 
and came (00935 +bow) ) to Jerusalem (03389 +Y@ruwshalaim ) . 



returned 2Sa_11_04 And David (01732 +David ) sent (07971 +shalach ) messengers (04397 +mal)ak ) , and 
took (03947 +laqach ) her ; and she came (00935 +bow) ) in unto him , and he lay (07901 +shakab ) with her
; for she was purified (06942 +qadash ) from her uncleanness (02932 +tum)ah ):and she {returned} (07725 
+shuwb ) unto her house (01004 +bayith ) . 

returned 2Sa_12_31 And he brought (03318 +yatsa) ) forth (03318 +yatsa) ) the people (05971 +(am ) that [ 
were ] therein , and put (07760 +suwm ) [ them ] under saws (04050 +m@gerah ) , and under harrows 
(02757 +chariyts ) of iron (01270 +barzel ) , and under axes (04037 +magzerah ) of iron (01270 +barzel ) , 
and made them pass (05674 +(abar ) through the brickkiln (04404 +malben ):and thus (03651 +ken ) did 
(06213 +(asah ) he unto all (03605 +kol ) the cities (05892 +(iyr ) of the children (01121 +ben ) of Ammon 
(05983 +(Ammown ) . So David (01732 +David ) and all (03605 +kol ) the people (05971 +(am ) {returned} 
(07725 +shuwb ) unto Jerusalem (03389 +Y@ruwshalaim ) . 

returned 2Sa_14_24 And the king (04428 +melek ) said (00559 +)amar ) , Let him turn (05437 +cabab ) to 
his own house (01004 +bayith ) , and let him not see (07200 +ra)ah ) my face (06440 +paniym ) . So (03651 
+ken ) Absalom (53) {returned} (05437 +cabab ) to his own house (01004 +bayith ) , and saw (07200 +ra)ah 
) not the king s (04428 +melek ) face (06440 +paniym ) . 

returned 2Sa_16_08 The LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) hath {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) upon thee all (03605 
+kol ) the blood (01818 +dam ) of the house (01004 +bayith ) of Saul (07586 +Sha)uwl ) , in whose (00834 
+)aher ) stead (08478 +tachath ) thou hast reigned (04427 +malak ) ; and the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) 
hath delivered (05414 +nathan ) the kingdom (04410 +m@luwkah ) into the hand (03027 +yad ) of Absalom
(53) thy son (01121 +ben ):and , behold (02009 +hinneh ) , thou [ art taken ] in thy mischief (07451 +ra( ) , 
because (03588 +kiy ) thou [ art ] a bloody (01818 +dam ) man (00376 +)iysh ) . 

returned 2Sa_17_03 And I will bring (07725 +shuwb ) back (07725 +shuwb ) all (03605 +kol ) the people 
(05971 +(am ) unto thee:the man (00376 +)iysh ) whom (00834 +)aher ) thou seekest (01245 +baqash ) [ is ] 
as if all (03605 +kol ) {returned} (07725 +shuwb ):[ so ] all (03605 +kol ) the people (05971 +(am ) shall be in
peace (07965 +shalowm ) . 

returned 2Sa_17_20 And when Absalom s (53) servants (05650 +(ebed ) came (00935 +bow) ) to the woman 
(00802 +)ishshah ) to the house (01004 +bayith ) , they said (00559 +)amar ) , Where (00346 +)ayeh ) [ is ] 
Ahimaaz (00290 +)Achiyma(ats ) and Jonathan (03083 +Y@hownathan ) ? And the woman (00802 
+)ishshah ) said (00559 +)amar ) unto them , They be gone (05674 +(abar ) over (05674 +(abar ) the brook 
(04323 +miykal ) of water (04325 +mayim ) . And when they had sought (01245 +baqash ) and could not 
find (04672 +matsa) ) [ them ] , they {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) to Jerusalem (03389 +Y@ruwshalaim ) . 

returned 2Sa_18_16 And Joab (03097 +Yow)ab ) blew (08628 +taqa( ) the trumpet (07782 +showphar ) , 
and the people (05971 +(am ) {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) from pursuing (07291 +radaph ) after (00310 
+)achar ) Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ):for Joab (03097 +Yow)ab ) held (02820 +chasak ) back (02820 +chasak ) 
the people (05971 +(am ) . 

returned 2Sa_19_15 So the king (04428 +melek ) {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) , and came (00935 +bow) ) to 
Jordan (03383 +Yarden ) . And Judah (03063 +Y@huwdah ) came (00935 +bow) ) to Gilgal (01537 +Gilgal )
, to go (03212 +yalak ) to meet (07125 +qir)ah ) the king (04428 +melek ) , to conduct (05674 +(abar ) the 
king (04428 +melek ) over (05674 +(abar ) Jordan (03383 +Yarden ) . 

returned 2Sa_19_39 And all (03605 +kol ) the people (05971 +(am ) went (05674 +(abar ) over Jordan 
(03383 +Yarden ) . And when the king (04428 +melek ) was come (05674 +(abar ) over , the king (04428 
+melek ) kissed (05401 +nashaq ) Barzillai (01271 +Barzillay ) , and blessed (01288 +barak ) him ; and he 
{returned} (07725 +shuwb ) unto his own place (04725 +maqowm ) . 

returned 2Sa_20_22 Then the woman (00802 +)ishshah ) went (00935 +bow) ) unto all (03605 +kol ) the 



people (05971 +(am ) in her wisdom (02451 +chokmah ) . And they cut (03772 +karath ) off the head (07218 
+ro)sh ) of Sheba (07652 +sheba( ) the son (01121 +ben ) of Bichri (01075 +Bikriy ) , and cast (07993 
+shalak ) [ it ] out to Joab (03097 +Yow)ab ) . And he blew (08628 +taqa( ) a trumpet (07782 +showphar ) , 
and they retired (06327 +puwts ) from the city (05892 +(iyr ) , every man (00376 +)iysh ) to his tent (00168 
+)ohel ) . And Joab (03097 +Yow)ab ) {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) to Jerusalem (03389 +Y@ruwshalaim ) 
unto the king (04428 +melek ) . 

returned 2Sa_23_10 He arose (06965 +quwm ) , and smote (05221 +nakah ) the Philistines (06430 
+P@lishtiy ) until his hand (03027 +yad ) was weary (03021 +yaga( ) , and his hand (03027 +yad ) clave 
(01692 +dabaq ) unto the sword (02719 +chereb ):and the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) wrought (06213 
+(asah ) a great (01419 +gadowl ) victory (08668 +t@shuw(ah ) that day (03117 +yowm ) ; and the people 
(05971 +(am ) {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) after (00310 +)achar ) him only (00389 +)ak ) to spoil (06584 
+pashat ) . 

returned Act_01_12 . Then (5119 -tote -) {returned} (5290 -hupostrepho -) they unto Jerusalem (2419 -
Hierousalem -) from the mount (3735 -oros -) called (2564 -kaleo -) Olivet (1638 -elaion -) , which (3739 -hos
-) is from Jerusalem (2419 -Hierousalem -) a sabbath (4521 -sabbaton -) day s journey (3598 -hodos -) . 

returned Act_05_22 But when the officers (5257 -huperetes -) came (3854 -paraginomai -) , and found (2147
-heurisko -) them not in the prison (5438 -phulake -) , they {returned} (0390 -anastrepho -) , and told (0518 -
apaggello -) , 

returned Act_08_25 And they , when they had testified (1263 -diamarturomai -) and preached (2980 -laleo -
) the word (3056 -logos -) of the Lord (2962 -kurios -) , {returned} (5290 -hupostrepho -) to Jerusalem (2419 
-Hierousalem -) , and preached (2097 -euaggelizo -) the gospel (2097 -euaggelizo -) in many (4183 -polus -) 
villages (2968 -kome -) of the Samaritans (4541 -Samareites -) . 

returned Act_12_25 And Barnabas (0921 -Barnabas -) and Saul (4569 -Saulos -) {returned} (5290 -
hupostrepho -) from Jerusalem (2419 -Hierousalem -) , when they had fulfilled (4137 -pleroo -) [ their ] 
ministry (1248 -diakonia -) , and took (4838 -sumparalambano -) with them John (2491 -Ioannes -) , whose 
(3588 -ho -) surname (1941 -epikaleomai -) was Mark (3138 -Markos -) . 

returned Act_13_13 Now (1161 -de -) when Paul (3972 -Paulos -) and his company (4012 -peri -) loosed 
(0321 -anago -) from Paphos (3974 -Paphos -) , they came (2064 -erchomai -) to Perga (4011 -Perge -) in 
Pamphylia (3828 -Pamphulia -):and John (2491 -Ioannes -) departing (0672 -apochoreo -) from them 
{returned} (5290 -hupostrepho -) to Jerusalem (2414 -Hierosoluma -) . 

returned Act_14_21 And when they had preached (2097 -euaggelizo -) the gospel (2097 -euaggelizo -) to that
city (4172 -polis -) , and had taught (3100 -matheteuo -) many (2425 -hikanos -) , they {returned} (5290 -
hupostrepho -) again (5290 -hupostrepho -) to Lystra (3082 -Lustra -) , and [ to ] Iconium (2430 -Ikonion -) ,
and Antioch (0490 -Antiocheia -) , 

returned Act_21_06 And when we had taken (0782 -aspazomai -) our leave (0782 -aspazomai -) one (0240 -
allelon -) of another (0240 -allelon -) , we took (1519 -eis -) ship (4143 -ploion -) ; and they {returned} (5290 -
hupostrepho -) home (2398 -idios -) again (5290 -hupostrepho -) . 

returned Act_23_32 On the morrow (1887 -epaurion -) they left (1439 -eao -) the horsemen (2460 -hippeus -)
to go (4198 -poreuomai -) with him , and {returned} (5290 -hupostrepho -) to the castle (3925 -parembole -) :

returned Amo_04_06 . And I also (01571 +gam ) have given (05414 +nathan ) you cleanness (05356 
+niqqayown ) of teeth (08127 +shen ) in all (03605 +kol ) your cities (05892 +(iyr ) , and want (02640 
+chocer ) of bread (03899 +lechem ) in all (03605 +kol ) your places (04725 +maqowm ):yet have ye not 



{returned} (07725 +shuwb ) unto me , saith (05001 +na)am ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) . 

returned Amo_04_08 So two (08147 +sh@nayim ) [ or ] three (07969 +shalowsh ) cities (05892 +(iyr ) 
wandered (05128 +nuwa( ) unto one (00259 +)echad ) city (05892 +(iyr ) , to drink (08354 +shathah ) water 
(04325 +mayim ) ; but they were not satisfied (07646 +saba( ):yet have ye not {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) 
unto me , saith (05001 +na)am ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) . 

returned Amo_04_09 I have smitten (05221 +nakah ) you with blasting (07711 +sh@dephah ) and mildew 
(03420 +yeraqown ):when your gardens (01593 +gannah ) and your vineyards (03754 +kerem ) and your fig
(08384 +t@)en ) trees and your olive (02132 +zayith ) trees increased (07235 +rabah ) , the palmerworm 
(01501 +gazam ) devoured (00398 +)akal ) [ them ]:yet have ye not {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) unto me , 
saith (05001 +na)am ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) . 

returned Amo_04_10 I have sent (07971 +shalach ) among you the pestilence (01698 +deber ) after the 
manner (01870 +derek ) of Egypt (04714 +Mitsrayim ):your young (00970 +bachuwr ) men have I slain 
(02026 +harag ) with the sword (02719 +chereb ) , and have taken (07628 +sh@biy ) away (07628 +sh@biy )
your horses (05483 +cuwc ) ; and I have made the stink (00889 +b@)osh ) of your camps (04264 +machaneh
) to come (05927 +(alah ) up unto your nostrils (00639 +)aph ):yet have ye not {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) 
unto me , saith (05001 +na)am ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) . 

returned Amo_04_11 I have overthrown (02015 +haphak ) [ some ] of you , as God (00430 +)elohiym ) 
overthrew (04114 +mahpekah ) Sodom (05467 +C@dom ) and Gomorrah (06017 +(Amorah ) , and ye were 
as a firebrand (00181 +)uwd ) plucked (05337 +natsal ) out of the burning (08316 +s@rephah ):yet have ye 
not {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) unto me , saith (05001 +na)am ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) . 

returned Dan_04_34 . And at the end (07118 +q@tsath ) of the days (03118 +yowm ) I 
Nebuchadnezzar(05020 +N@buwkadnetstsar ) lifted (05191 +n@tal ) up mine eyes (05870 +(ayin ) unto 
heaven (08065 +shamayin ) , and mine understanding (04486 +manda( ) {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) unto 
me , and I blessed (01289 +b@rak ) the most (05943 +(illay ) High (05943 +(illay ) , and I praised (07624 
+sh@bach ) and honoured (01922 +hadar ) him that liveth (02416 +chay ) for ever (05957 +(alam ) , whose 
(01768 +diy ) dominion (07985 +sholtan ) [ is ] an everlasting (05957 +(alam ) dominion (07985 +sholtan ) , 
and his kingdom (04437 +malkuw ) [ is ] from generation (01859 +dar ) to generation (01859 +dar ) : 

returned Dan_04_36 At the same time (02166 +z@man ) my reason (04486 +manda( ) returned (07725 
+shuwb ) unto me ; and for the glory (03367 +y@qar ) of my kingdom (04437 +malkuw ) , mine honour 
(01923 +hadar ) and brightness (02122 +ziyv ) {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) unto me ; and my counsellors 
(01907 +haddabar ) and my lords (07261 +rabr@ban ) sought (01158 +ba(ah ) unto me ; and I was 
established (08627 +t@qan ) in my kingdom (04437 +malkuw ) , and excellent (03493 +yattiyr ) majesty 
(07238 +r@buw ) was added (03255 +y@caph ) unto me . 

returned Dan_04_36 At the same time (02166 +z@man ) my reason (04486 +manda( ) {returned} (07725 
+shuwb ) unto me ; and for the glory (03367 +y@qar ) of my kingdom (04437 +malkuw ) , mine honour 
(01923 +hadar ) and brightness (02122 +ziyv ) returned (07725 +shuwb ) unto me ; and my counsellors 
(01907 +haddabar ) and my lords (07261 +rabr@ban ) sought (01158 +ba(ah ) unto me ; and I was 
established (08627 +t@qan ) in my kingdom (04437 +malkuw ) , and excellent (03493 +yattiyr ) majesty 
(07238 +r@buw ) was added (03255 +y@caph ) unto me . 

returned Deu_01_45 And ye {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) and wept (01058 +bakah ) before (06440 +paniym 
) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) ; but the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) would not hearken (08085 +shama( ) 
to your voice (06963 +qowl ) , nor (03808 +lo) ) give ear (00238 +)azan ) unto you . 

returned Ecc_04_01 . So I {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) , and considered (07200 +ra)ah ) all (03605 +kol ) the
oppressions (06217 +(ashuwq ) that are done (06466 +pa(al ) under (08478 +tachath ) the sun (08121 



+shemesh ):and behold (02009 +hinneh ) the tears (01832 +dim(ah ) of [ such as were ] oppressed (06231 
+(ashaq ) , and they had no (00369 +)ayin ) comforter (05162 +nacham ) ; and on the side (03027 +yad ) of 
their oppressors (06231 +(ashaq ) [ there was ] power (03581 +koach ) ; but they had no (00369 +)ayin ) 
comforter . 

returned Ecc_04_07 . Then I {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) , and I saw (07200 +ra)ah ) vanity (01892 +hebel ) 
under (08478 +tachath ) the sun (08121 +shemesh ) . 

returned Ecc_09_11 . I {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) , and saw (07200 +ra)ah ) under (08478 +tachath ) the 
sun (08121 +shemesh ) , that the race (04793 +merowts ) [ is ] not to the swift (07031 + qal ) , nor (03808 +lo)
) the battle (04421 +milchamah ) to the strong (01368 +gibbowr ) , neither (03808 +lo) ) yet (01571 +gam ) 
bread (03899 +lechem ) to the wise (02450 +chakam ) , nor (03808 +lo) ) yet (01571 +gam ) riches (06239 
+(osher ) to men of understanding (00995 +biyn ) , nor (03808 +lo) ) yet (01571 +gam ) favour (02580 +chen 
) to men of skill (03045 +yada( ) ; but time (06256 +(eth ) and chance (06294 +pega( ) happeneth (07136 
+qarah ) to them all (03605 +kol ) . 

returned Est_02_14 In the evening (06153 +(ereb ) she went (00935 +bow) ) , and on the morrow (01242 
+boqer ) she {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) into (00413 +)el ) the second (08145 +sheniy ) house (01004 
+bayith ) of the women (00802 +)ishshah ) , to the custody (03027 +yad ) of Shaashgaz (08190 +Sha(ashgaz )
, the king s (04428 +melek ) chamberlain (05631 +cariyc ) , which kept (08104 +shamar ) the concubines 
(06370 +piylegesh ):she came (00935 +bow) ) in unto the king (04428 +melek ) no (03808 +lo) ) more (05750 
+(owd ) , except the king (04428 +melek ) delighted (02654 +chaphets ) in her , and that she were called 
(07121 +qara) ) by name (08034 +shem ) . 

returned Est_07_08 Then the king (04428 +melek ) {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) out of the palace (01055 
+biythan ) garden (01594 +ginnah ) into (00413 +)el ) the place (01004 +bayith ) of the banquet (04960 
+mishteh ) of wine (03196 +yayin ) ; and Haman (02001 +Haman ) was fallen (05307 +naphal ) upon the 
bed (04296 +mittah ) whereon Esther (00635 +)Ecter ) [ was ] . Then said (00559 +)amar ) the king (04428 
+melek ) , Will he force (03533 +kabash ) the queen (04436 +malkah ) also (01571 +gam ) before (05973 
+(im ) me in the house (01004 +bayith ) ? As the word (01697 +dabar ) went (03318 +yatsa) ) out of the king
s (04428 +melek ) mouth (06310 +peh ) , they covered (02645 +chaphah ) Haman s (02001 +Haman ) face 
(06440 +paniym ) . 

returned Exo_04_18 . And Moses (04872 +Mosheh ) went (03212 +yalak ) and {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) 
to Jethro (03503 +Yithrow ) his father (02859 +chathan ) in law (02859 +chathan ) , and said (00559 +)amar
) unto him , Let me go (03212 +yalak ) , I pray (04994 +na) ) thee , and return (07725 +shuwb ) unto my 
brethren (00251 +)ach ) which (00834 +)aher ) [ are ] in Egypt (04714 +Mitsrayim ) , and see (07200 +ra)ah 
) whether (05750 +(owd ) they be yet (05750 +(owd ) alive (02416 +chay ) . And Jethro (03503 +Yithrow ) 
said (00559 +)amar ) to Moses (04872 +Mosheh ) , Go (03212 +yalak ) in peace (07965 +shalowm ) . 

returned Exo_04_20 And Moses (04872 +Mosheh ) took (03947 +laqach ) his wife (00802 +)ishshah ) and his
sons (01121 +ben ) , and set (07392 +rakab ) them upon an ass (02543 +chamowr ) , and he {returned} 
(07725 +shuwb ) to the land (00776 +)erets ) of Egypt (04714 +Mitsrayim ):and Moses (04872 +Mosheh ) 
took (03947 +laqach ) the rod (04294 +matteh ) of God (00430 +)elohiym ) in his hand (03027 +yad ) . 

returned Exo_05_22 And Moses (04872 +Mosheh ) {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) unto the LORD (00136 
+)Adonay ) , and said (00559 +)amar ) , Lord (03068 +Y@hovah ) , wherefore (04100 +mah ) hast thou [ so ]
evil (07489 +ra(a( ) entreated this (02088 +zeh ) people (05971 +(am ) ? why (04100 +mah ) [ is ] it [ that ] 
thou hast sent (07971 +shalach ) me ? 

returned Exo_14_27 And Moses (04872 +Mosheh ) stretched (05186 +natah ) forth his hand (03027 +yad ) 
over (05921 +(al ) the sea (03220 +yam ) , and the sea (03220 +yam ) {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) to his 
strength (00386 +)eythan ) when the morning (01242 +boqer ) appeared (06437 +panah ) ; and the 



Egyptians (04714 +Mitsrayim ) fled (05127 +nuwc ) against (07125 +qir)ah ) it ; and the LORD (03068 
+Y@hovah ) overthrew (05287 +na(ar ) the Egyptians (04714 +Mitsrayim ) in the midst (08432 +tavek ) of 
the sea (03220 +yam ) . 

returned Exo_14_28 And the waters (04325 +mayim ) {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) , and covered (03680 
+kacah ) the chariots (07393 +rekeb ) , and the horsemen (06571 +parash ) , [ and ] all (03605 +kol ) the 
host (02428 +chayil ) of Pharaoh (06547 +Par(oh ) that came (00935 +bow) ) into the sea (03220 +yam ) 
after (00310 +)achar ) them ; there remained (07604 +sha)ar ) not so (05704 +(ad ) much (05704 +(ad ) as 
one (00259 +)echad ) of them . 

returned Exo_19_08 And all (03605 +kol ) the people (05971 +(am ) answered (06030 +(anah ) together 
(03162 +yachad ) , and said (00559 +)amar ) , All (03605 +kol ) that the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) hath 
spoken (01696 +dabar ) we will do (06213 +(asah ) . And Moses (04872 +Mosheh ) {returned} (07725 
+shuwb ) the words (01697 +dabar ) of the people (05971 +(am ) unto the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) . 

returned Exo_32_31 And Moses (04872 +Mosheh ) {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) unto the LORD (03068 
+Y@hovah ) , and said (00559 +)amar ) , Oh (00577 +)anna) ) , this (02088 +zeh ) people (05971 +(am ) have
sinned (02398 +chata) ) a great (01419 +gadowl ) sin (02401 +chata)ah ) , and have made (06213 +(asah ) 
them gods (00430 +)elohiym ) of gold (02091 +zahab ) . 

returned Exo_34_31 And Moses (04872 +Mosheh ) called (07121 +qara) ) unto them ; and Aaron (00175 
+)Aharown ) and all (03605 +kol ) the rulers (05387 +nasiy) ) of the congregation (05712 +(edah ) 
{returned} (07725 +shuwb ) unto him:and Moses (04872 +Mosheh ) talked (01696 +dabar ) with them . 

returned Eze_01_14 And the living (02416 +chay ) creatures (02416 +chay ) ran (07519 +ratsa) ) and 
{returned} (07725 +shuwb ) as the appearance (04758 +mar)eh ) of a flash (00965 +bazaq ) of lightning 
(00965 +bazaq ) . 

returned Eze_08_17 Then he said (00559 +)amar ) unto me , Hast thou seen (07200 +ra)ah ) [ this ] , O son 
(01121 +ben ) of man (00120 +)adam ) ? Is it a light (07043 +qalal ) thing to the house (01004 +bayith ) of 
Judah (03063 +Y@huwdah ) that they commit (06213 +(asah ) the abominations (08441 +tow(ebah ) which 
(00834 +)aher ) they commit (06213 +(asah ) here (06311 +poh ) ? for they have filled (04390 +male) ) the 
land (00776 +)erets ) with violence (02555 +chamac ) , and have {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) to provoke me 
to anger (03707 +ka(ac ):and , lo (02009 +hinneh ) , they put (07971 +shalach ) the branch (02156 
+z@mowrah ) to their nose (00639 +)aph ) . 

returned Eze_47_07 Now when I had {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) , behold (02009 +hinneh ) , at (00413 +)el 
) the bank (08193 +saphah ) of the river (05158 +nachal ) [ were ] very (03966 +m@(od ) many (07227 +rab 
) trees (06086 +(ets ) on the one side and on the other (02088 +zeh ) . 

returned Ezr_05_05 But the eye (05870 +(ayin ) of their God (00426 +)elahh ) was upon the elders (07868 
+siyb ) of the Jews (03062 +Y@huwda)iy ) , that they could not cause them to cease (00989 +b@tel ) , till 
(05705 +(ad ) the matter (02941 +ta(am ) came (01946 +huwk ) to Darius (01868 +Dar@yavesh ):and then 
(00116 +)edayin ) they {returned} (08421 +tuwb ) answer (08421 +tuwb ) by letter (05407 +nisht@van ) 
concerning (05922 +(al ) this (01836 +den ) [ matter ] . 

returned Ezr_05_11 And thus (03660 +k@nema) ) they {returned} (08421 +tuwb ) us answer (06600 
+pithgam ) , saying (00560 +)amar ) , We are the servants (05649 +(abad ) of the God (00426 +)elahh ) of 
heaven (08065 +shamayin ) and earth (00772 +)ara( ) , and build (01129 +banah ) the house (01005 +bayith 
) that was builded (01124 +b@na) ) these (01836 +den ) many (07690 +saggiy) ) years (08140 +sh@nah ) ago
(06928 +qadmah ) , which a great (07229 +rab ) king (04430 +melek ) of Israel (03479 +Yisra)el ) builded 
(01124 +b@na) ) and set (03635 +k@lal ) up . 



returned Gal_01_17 Neither (3761 -oude -) went (0424 -anerchomai -) I up to Jerusalem (2414 -
Hierosoluma -) to them which were apostles (0652 -apostolos -) before (4253 -pro -) me ; but I went (0565 -
aperchomai -) into (1519 -eis -) Arabia (0688 -Arabia -) , and {returned} (5290 -hupostrepho -) again (3825 -
palin -) unto Damascus (1154 -Damaskos -) . 

returned Gen_08_03 And the waters (04325 +mayim ) {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) from off (05921 +(al ) 
the earth (00776 +)erets ) continually:and after the end (07097 +qatseh ) of the hundred (03967 +me)ah ) 
and fifty (02572 +chamishshiym ) days (03117 +yowm ) the waters (04325 +mayim ) were abated (02637 
+chacer ) . 

returned Gen_08_09 But the dove (03123 +yownah ) found (04672 +matsa) ) no (03808 +lo) ) rest (04494 
+manowach ) for the sole (03709 +kaph ) of her foot (07272 +regel ) , and she {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) 
unto him into (00413 +)el ) the ark (08392 +tebah ) , for the waters (04325 +mayim ) [ were ] on (05921 +(al 
) the face (06440 +paniym ) of the whole (03605 +kol ) earth (00776 +)erets ):then he put (07971 +shalach ) 
forth (07971 +shalach ) his hand (03027 +yad ) , and took (03947 +laqach ) her , and pulled (04026 +migdal 
) her in unto him into (00413 +)el ) the ark (08392 +tebah ) . 

returned Gen_08_12 And he stayed (03176 +yachal ) yet other (00312 +)acher ) seven (07651 +sheba( ) days 
(03117 +yowm ) ; and sent (07971 +shalach ) forth the dove (03123 +yownah ) ; which {returned} (07725 
+shuwb ) not again (03254 +yacaph ) unto him any (05750 +(owd ) more (05750 +(owd ) . 

returned Gen_14_07 And they {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) , and came (00935 +bow) ) to Enmishpat , which
(00834 +)aher ) [ is ] Kadesh (06946 +Qadesh ) , and smote (05221 +nakah ) all (03605 +kol ) the country 
(07704 +sadeh ) of the Amalekites (06003 +(Amaleqiy ) , and also (01571 +gam ) the Amorites (00567 
+)Emoriy ) , that dwelt (03427 +yashab ) in Hazezontamar (02688 +Chats@tsown Tamar ) . 

returned Gen_18_33 And the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) went (03212 +yalak ) his way (03212 +yalak ) , as 
soon (00834 +)aher ) as he had left (03615 +kalah ) communing (01696 +dabar ) with Abraham (85):and 
Abraham (85) {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) unto his place (04725 +maqowm ) . 

returned Gen_21_32 Thus (03541 +koh ) they made (03772 +karath ) a covenant (01285 +b@riyth ) at 
Beersheba (00884 +B@)er Sheba( ):then Abimelech (40) rose (06965 +quwm ) up , and Phichol (06369 
+Piykol ) the chief captain (08269 +sar ) of his host (06635 +tsaba) ) , and they {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) 
into (00413 +)el ) the land (00776 +)erets ) of the Philistines (06430 +P@lishtiy ) . 

returned Gen_22_19 So Abraham (85) {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) unto his young (05288 +na(ar ) men , 
and they rose (06965 +quwm ) up and went (03212 +yalak ) together (03162 +yachad ) to Beersheba (00884 
+B@)er Sheba( ) ; and Abraham (85) dwelt (03427 +yashab ) at Beersheba (00884 +B@)er Sheba( ) . 

returned Gen_31_55 And early (07925 +shakam ) in the morning (01242 +boqer ) Laban (03837 +Laban ) 
rose (07925 +shakam ) up , and kissed (05401 +nashaq ) his sons (01121 +ben ) and his daughters (01363 
+gobahh ) , and blessed (01288 +barak ) them:and Laban (03837 +Laban ) departed (03212 +yalak ) , and 
{returned} (07725 +shuwb ) unto his place (04725 +maqowm ) . 

returned Gen_32_06 And the messengers (04397 +mal)ak ) {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) to Jacob (03290 
+Ya(aqob ) , saying (00559 +)amar ) , We came (00935 +bow) ) to thy brother (00251 +)ach ) Esau (06215 
+(Esav ) , and also (01571 +gam ) he cometh (01980 +halak ) to meet (07125 +qir)ah ) thee , and four (00702
+)arba( ) hundred (03967 +me)ah ) men (00376 +)iysh ) with him . 

returned Gen_33_16 . So Esau (06215 +(Esav ) {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) that day (03117 +yowm ) on his 
way (01870 +derek ) unto Seir (08165 +Se(iyr ) . 

returned Gen_37_29 And Reuben (07205 +R@)uwben ) {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) unto the pit (00953 



+bowr ) ; and , behold (02009 +hinneh ) , Joseph (03130 +Yowceph ) [ was ] not in the pit (00953 +bowr ) ; 
and he rent (07167 +qara( ) his clothes (00899 +beged ) . 

returned Gen_37_30 And he {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) unto his brethren (00251 +)ach ) , and said (00559 
+)amar ) , The child (03206 +yeled ) [ is ] not ; and I , whither (00575 +)an ) shall I go (00935 +bow) ) ? 

returned Gen_38_22 And he {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) to Judah (03063 +Y@huwdah ) , and said (00559 
+)amar ) , I cannot (03808 +lo) ) find (04672 +matsa) ) her ; and also (01571 +gam ) the men (00582 
+)enowsh ) of the place (04725 +maqowm ) said (00559 +)amar ) , [ that ] there was no (03808 +lo) ) harlot 
(06948 +q@deshah ) in this (02088 +zeh ) [ place ] . 

returned Gen_42_24 And he turned (05437 +cabab ) himself about from them , and wept (01058 +bakah ) ; 
and {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) to them again (07725 +shuwb ) , and communed (01696 +dabar ) with 
them , and took (03947 +laqach ) from them Simeon (08095 +Shim(own ) , and bound (00631 +)acar ) him 
before their eyes (05869 +(ayin ) . 

returned Gen_43_10 For except (03884 +luwle) ) we had lingered (04102 +mahahh ) , surely (03588 +kiy ) 
now (06258 +(attah ) we had {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) this (02088 +zeh ) second time (06471 +pa(am ) . 

returned Gen_43_18 And the men (00582 +)enowsh ) were afraid (03372 +yare) ) , because (03588 +kiy ) 
they were brought (00935 +bow) ) into Joseph s (03130 +Yowceph ) house (01004 +bayith ) ; and they said 
(00559 +)amar ) , Because of the money (03701 +keceph ) that was {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) in our sacks 
(00572 +)amtachath ) at the first (08462 +t@chillah ) time (08462 +t@chillah ) are we brought (00935 
+bow) ) in ; that he may seek (01556 +galal ) occasion (01556 +galal ) against (05921 +(al ) us , and fall 
(05307 +naphal ) upon us , and take (03947 +laqach ) us for bondmen (05650 +(ebed ) , and our asses (02543
+chamowr ) . 

returned Gen_44_13 Then they rent (07167 +qara( ) their clothes (08071 +simlah ) , and laded (06006 
+(amac ) every man (00376 +)iysh ) his ass (02543 +chamowr ) , and {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) to the city 
(05892 +(iyr ) . 

returned Gen_50_14 And Joseph (03130 +Yowceph ) {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) into Egypt (04714 
+Mitsrayim ) , he , and his brethren (00251 +)ach ) , and all (03605 +kol ) that went (05927 +(alah ) up with 
him to bury (06912 +qabar ) his father (1) , after (00310 +)achar ) he had buried (06912 +qabar ) his father 
(1) . 

returned Heb_11_15 And truly (3303 -men -) , if (1487 -ei -) they had been mindful (3421 -mnemoneuo -) of 
that [ country ] from whence (3739 -hos -) they came (1831 -exerchomai -) out , they might have (2192 -echo 
-) had (2192 -echo -) opportunity (2540 -kairos -) to have {returned} (0344 -anakampto -) . 

returned Hos_06_11 Also (01571 +gam ) , O Judah (03063 +Y@huwdah ) , he hath set (07896 +shiyth ) an 
harvest (07105 +qatsiyr ) for thee , when I {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) the captivity (07622 +sh@buwth ) of 
my people (05971 +(am ) . 

returned Isa_37_08 . So Rabshakeh (07262 +Rabshaqeh ) {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) , and found (04672 
+matsa) ) the king (04428 +melek ) of Assyria (00804 +)Ashshuwr ) warring (03898 +lacham ) against 
(05921 +(al ) Libnah (03841 +Libnah ):for he had heard (08085 +shama( ) that he was departed (05265 
+naca( ) from Lachish (03923 +Lachiysh ) . 

returned Isa_37_37 So Sennacherib (05576 +Cancheriyb ) king (04428 +melek ) of Assyria (00804 
+)Ashshuwr ) departed (05265 +naca( ) , and went (03212 +yalak ) and {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) , and 
dwelt (03427 +yashab ) at Nineveh (05210 +Niyn@veh ) . 



returned Isa_38_08 Behold (02005 +hen ) , I will bring (07725 +shuwb ) again (07725 +shuwb ) the shadow 
(06738 +tsel ) of the degrees (04609 +ma(alah ) , which (00834 +)aher ) is gone (03381 +yarad ) down in the 
sun (08121 +shemesh ) dial (04609 +ma(alah ) of Ahaz (00271 +)Achaz ) , ten (06235 +(eser ) degrees (04609 
+ma(alah ) backward (00322 +)achoranniyth ) . So the sun (08121 +shemesh ) {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) 
ten (06235 +(eser ) degrees (04609 +ma(alah ) , by which degrees (04609 +ma(alah ) it was gone (03381 
+yarad ) down . 

returned Jer_03_07 And I said (00559 +)amar ) after (00310 +)achar ) she had done (06213 +(asah ) all 
(03605 +kol ) these (00428 +)el - leh ) [ things ] , Turn (07725 +shuwb ) thou unto me . But she {returned} 
(07725 +shuwb ) not . And her treacherous (00901 +bagowd ) sister (00269 +)achowth ) Judah (03063 
+Y@huwdah ) saw (07200 +ra)ah ) [ it ] . 

returned Jer_14_03 And their nobles (00117 +)addiyr ) have sent (07971 +shalach ) their little (06810 
+tsa(iyr ) ones to the waters (04325 +mayim ):they came (00935 +bow) ) to the pits (01356 +geb ) , [ and ] 
found (04672 +matsa) ) no (03808 +lo) ) water (04325 +mayim ) ; they {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) with 
their vessels (03627 +k@liy ) empty (07387 +reyqam ) ; they were ashamed (00954 +buwsh ) and 
confounded (03637 +kalam ) , and covered (02645 +chaphah ) their heads (07218 +ro)sh ) . 

returned Jer_40_12 Even all (03605 +kol ) the Jews (03064 +Y@huwdiy ) {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) out of
all (03605 +kol ) places (04725 +maqowm ) whither they were driven (05080 +nadach ) , and came (00935 
+bow) ) to the land (00776 +)erets ) of Judah (03063 +Y@huwdah ) , to Gedaliah (01436 +G@dalyah ) , 
unto Mizpah (04708 +Mitspeh ) , and gathered (00622 +)acaph ) wine (03196 +yayin ) and summer (07019 
+qayits ) fruits very (03966 +m@(od ) much (07335 +razam ) . 

returned Jer_41_14 So all (03605 +kol ) the people (05971 +(am ) that Ishmael (03458 +Yishma(e)l ) had 
carried (07617 +shabah ) away captive (07617 +shabah ) from Mizpah (04709 +Mitspah ) cast (05437 
+cabab ) about (05437 +cabab ) and {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) , and went (03212 +yalak ) unto Johanan 
(03110 +Yowchanan ) the son (01121 +ben ) of Kareah (07143 +Qareach ) . 

returned Jer_43_05 But Johanan (03110 +Yowchanan ) the son (01121 +ben ) of Kareah (07143 +Qareach ) ,
and all (03605 +kol ) the captains (08269 +sar ) of the forces (02428 +chayil ) , took (03947 +laqach ) all 
(03605 +kol ) the remnant (07611 +sh@)eriyth ) of Judah (03063 +Y@huwdah ) , that were {returned} 
(07725 +shuwb ) from all (03605 +kol ) nations (01471 +gowy ) , whither they had been driven (05080 
+nadach ) , to dwell (01481 +guwr ) in the land (00776 +)erets ) of Judah (03063 +Y@huwdah ) ; 

returned Jos_02_16 And she said (00559 +)amar ) unto them , Get (03212 +yalak ) you to the mountain 
(02022 +har ) , lest (06435 +pen ) the pursuers (07291 +radaph ) meet (06293 +paga( ) you ; and hide (02247
+chabah ) yourselves there (08033 +sham ) three (07969 +shalowsh ) days (03117 +yowm ) , until (05704 
+(ad ) the pursuers (07291 +radaph ) be {returned} (07725 +shuwb ):and afterward (00310 +)achar ) may 
ye go (03212 +yalak ) your way (01870 +derek ) . 

returned Jos_02_22 . And they went (03212 +yalak ) , and came (00935 +bow) ) unto the mountain (02022 
+har ) , and abode (03427 +yashab ) there (08033 +sham ) three (07969 +shalowsh ) days (03117 +yowm ) , 
until (05704 +(ad ) the pursuers (07291 +radaph ) were {returned} (07725 +shuwb ):and the pursuers 
(07291 +radaph ) sought (01245 +baqash ) [ them ] throughout all (03605 +kol ) the way (01870 +derek ) , 
but found (04672 +matsa) ) [ them ] not . 

returned Jos_02_23 So the two (08147 +sh@nayim ) men (00582 +)enowsh ) {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) , 
and descended (03381 +yarad ) from the mountain (02022 +har ) , and passed (05674 +(abar ) over (05674 
+(abar ) , and came (00935 +bow) ) to Joshua (03091 +Y@howshuwa( ) the son (01121 +ben ) of Nun (05126
+Nuwn ) , and told (05608 +caphar ) him all (03605 +kol ) [ things ] that befell (04672 +matsa) ) them : 

returned Jos_04_18 And it came (01961 +hayah ) to pass , when the priests (03548 +kohen ) that bare 



(05375 +nasa) ) the ark (00727 +)arown ) of the covenant (01285 +b@riyth ) of the LORD (03068 
+Y@hovah ) were come (05927 +(alah ) up out of the midst (08432 +tavek ) of Jordan (03383 +Yarden ) , [ 
and ] the soles (03709 +kaph ) of the priests (03548 +kohen ) feet (07272 +regel ) were lifted (05423 +nathaq 
) up unto the dry (02724 +charabah ) land , that the waters (04325 +mayim ) of Jordan (03383 +Yarden ) 
{returned} (07725 +shuwb ) unto their place (04725 +maqowm ) , and flowed (03212 +yalak ) over (05921 
+(al ) all (03605 +kol ) his banks (01415 +gadah ) , as [ they did ] before . 

returned Jos_06_14 And the second (08145 +sheniy ) day (03117 +yowm ) they compassed (05437 +cabab ) 
the city (05892 +(iyr ) once (00259 +)echad ) , and {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) into the camp (04264 
+machaneh ):so (03541 +koh ) they did (06213 +(asah ) six (08337 +shesh ) days (03117 +yowm ) . 

returned Jos_07_03 And they {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) to Joshua (03091 +Y@howshuwa( ) , and said 
(00559 +)amar ) unto him , Let not all (03605 +kol ) the people (05971 +(am ) go (05927 +(alah ) up ; but let 
about two or (00176 +)ow ) three (07969 +shalowsh ) thousand (00505 +)eleph ) men (00376 +)iysh ) go 
(05927 +(alah ) up and smite (06221 +(Asiy)el ) Ai (05857 +(Ay ) ; [ and ] make not all (03605 +kol ) the 
people (05971 +(am ) to labour (03021 +yaga( ) thither (08033 +sham ) ; for they [ are but ] few (04592 
+m@(at ) . 

returned Jos_08_24 And it came (01961 +hayah ) to pass , when Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) had made an end 
(03615 +kalah ) of slaying (02026 +harag ) all (03605 +kol ) the inhabitants (03427 +yashab ) of Ai (05857 
+(Ay ) in the field (07704 +sadeh ) , in the wilderness (04057 +midbar ) wherein (00834 +)aher ) they chased 
(07291 +radaph ) them , and when they were all (03605 +kol ) fallen (05307 +naphal ) on the edge (06310 
+peh ) of the sword (02719 +chereb ) , until (05704 +(ad ) they were consumed (08552 +tamam ) , that all 
(03605 +kol ) the Israelites (03478 +Yisra)el ) {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) unto Ai (05857 +(Ay ) , and smote
(05221 +nakah ) it with the edge (06310 +peh ) of the sword (02719 +chereb ) . 

returned Jos_10_15 . And Joshua (03091 +Y@howshuwa( ) {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) , and all (03605 
+kol ) Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) with him , unto the camp (04264 +machaneh ) to Gilgal (01537 +Gilgal ) . 

returned Jos_10_21 And all (03605 +kol ) the people (05971 +(am ) {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) to the camp 
(04264 +machaneh ) to Joshua (03091 +Y@howshuwa( ) at Makkedah (04719 +Maqqedah ) in peace (07965
+shalowm ):none (03808 +lo) ) moved (02782 +charats ) his tongue (03956 +lashown ) against any of the 
children (01121 +ben ) of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) . 

returned Jos_10_38 And Joshua (03091 +Y@howshuwa( ) {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) , and all (03605 +kol 
) Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) with him , to Debir (01688 +D@biyr ) ; and fought (03898 +lacham ) against 
(05921 +(al ) it : 

returned Jos_10_43 And Joshua (03091 +Y@howshuwa( ) {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) , and all (03605 +kol 
) Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) with him , unto the camp (04264 +machaneh ) to Gilgal (01537 +Gilgal ) . 

returned Jos_22_09 And the children (01121 +ben ) of Reuben (07205 +R@)uwben ) and the children 
(01121 +ben ) of Gad (01410 +Gad ) and the half (02677 +chetsiy ) tribe (07626 +shebet ) of Manasseh 
(04519 +M@nashsheh ) {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) , and departed (03212 +yalak ) from the children 
(01121 +ben ) of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) out of Shiloh (07887 +Shiyloh ) , which (00834 +)aher ) [ is ] in the 
land (00776 +)erets ) of Canaan (03667 +K@na(an ) , to go (03212 +yalak ) unto the country (00776 +)erets )
of Gilead (01568 +Gil(ad ) , to the land (00776 +)erets ) of their possession (00272 +)achuzzah ) , whereof 
(00834 +)aher ) they were possessed (00270 +)achaz ) , according (05921 +(al ) to the word (06310 +peh ) of 
the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) by the hand (03027 +yad ) of Moses (04872 +Mosheh ) . 

returned Jos_22_32 And Phinehas (06372 +Piyn@chac ) the son (01121 +ben ) of Eleazar (00499 +)El(azar )
the priest (03548 +kohen ) , and the princes (05387 +nasiy) ) , {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) from the children
(01121 +ben ) of Reuben (07205 +R@)uwben ) , and from the children (01121 +ben ) of Gad (01410 +Gad ) ,



out of the land (00776 +)erets ) of Gilead (01568 +Gil(ad ) , unto the land (00776 +)erets ) of Canaan (03667 
+K@na(an ) , to the children (01121 +ben ) of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) , and brought (07725 +shuwb ) them 
word (01697 +dabar ) again (07725 +shuwb ) . 

returned Jud_02_19 And it came (01961 +hayah ) to pass , when the judge (08199 +shaphat ) was dead 
(04191 +muwth ) , [ that ] they {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) , and corrupted (07843 +shachath ) [ themselves 
] more than their fathers (1) , in following other (00312 +)acher ) gods (00430 +)elohiym ) to serve (05647 
+(abad ) them , and to bow (07812 +shachah ) down (07812 +shachah ) unto them ; they ceased (05307 
+naphal ) not from their own doings (04611 +ma(alal ) , nor from their stubborn (07186 +qasheh ) way 
(01870 +derek ) . 

returned Jud_05_29 Her wise (02450 +chakam ) ladies (08282 +sarah ) answered (06030 +(anah ) her , yea 
(00637 +)aph ) , she {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) answer (00559 +)amar ) to herself , 

returned Jud_07_03 Now (06288 +p@)orah ) therefore go (04994 +na) ) to , proclaim (07121 +qara) ) in the 
ears (00241 +)ozen ) of the people (05971 +(am ) , saying (00559 +)amar ) , Whosoever (04310 +miy ) [ is ] 
fearful (03373 +yare) ) and afraid (02730 +chared ) , let him return (07725 +shuwb ) and depart (06852 
+tsaphar ) early (06852 +tsaphar ) from mount (02022 +har ) Gilead (01568 +Gil(ad ) . And there 
{returned} (07725 +shuwb ) of the people (05971 +(am ) twenty (06242 +(esriym ) and two (08147 
+sh@nayim ) thousand (00505 +)eleph ) ; and there remained (07604 +sha)ar ) ten (06235 +(eser ) thousand
(00505 +)eleph ) . 

returned Jud_07_15 And it was [ so ] , when Gideon (01439 +Gid(own ) heard (08085 +shama( ) the telling 
(04557 +micpar ) of the dream (02472 +chalowm ) , and the interpretation (07667 +sheber ) thereof , that he
worshipped (07812 +shachah ) , and {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) into (00413 +)el ) the host (04264 
+machaneh ) of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) , and said (00559 +)amar ) , Arise (06965 +quwm ) ; for the LORD 
(03068 +Y@hovah ) hath delivered (05414 +nathan ) into your hand (03027 +yad ) the host (04264 
+machaneh ) of Midian (04080 +Midyan ) . 

returned Jud_08_13 And Gideon (01439 +Gid(own ) the son (01121 +ben ) of Joash (03101 +Yow)ash ) 
{returned} (07725 +shuwb ) from battle (04421 +milchamah ) before (04608 +ma(aleh ) the sun (02775 
+cherec ) [ was up ] , 

returned Jud_11_39 And it came (01961 +hayah ) to pass at the end (07093 +qets ) of two (08147 
+sh@nayim ) months (02320 +chodesh ) , that she {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) unto her father (1) , who did 
(06213 +(asah ) with her [ according ] to his vow (05088 +neder ) which (00834 +)aher ) he had vowed 
(05087 +nadar ):and she knew (03045 +yada( ) no (03808 +lo) ) man (00376 +)iysh ) . And it was a custom 
(02706 +choq ) in Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) , 

returned Jud_14_08 And after a time (03117 +yowm ) he {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) to take (03947 
+laqach ) her , and he turned (05493 +cuwr ) aside to see (07200 +ra)ah ) the carcase (04658 +mappeleth ) 
of the lion (00738 +)ariy ):and , behold (02009 +hinneh ) , [ there was ] a swarm (05712 +(edah ) of bees 
(01682 +d@bowrah ) and honey (01706 +d@bash ) in the carcase (01472 +g@viyah ) of the lion (00738 
+)ariy ) . 

returned Jud_21_23 And the children (01121 +ben ) of Benjamin (01144 +Binyamiyn ) did (06213 +(asah ) 
so (03651 +ken ) , and took (05375 +nasa) ) [ them ] wives (00802 +)ishshah ) , according to their number 
(04557 +micpar ) , of them that danced (02342 +chuwl ) , whom (00834 +)aher ) they caught (01497 +gazal 
):and they went (03212 +yalak ) and {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) unto their inheritance (05159 +nachalah ) ,
and repaired (01129 +banah ) the cities (05892 +(iyr ) , and dwelt (03427 +yashab ) in them . 

returned Lev_22_13 But if (03588 +kiy ) the priest s (03548 +kohen ) daughter (01323 +bath ) be a widow 
(00490 +)almanah ) , or divorced (01644 +garash ) , and have no (00369 +)ayin ) child (02233 +zera( ) , and 



is {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) unto her father s (1) house (01004 +bayith ) , as in her youth (05271 +na(uwr 
) , she shall eat (00398 +)akal ) of her father s (1) meat (03899 +lechem ) : but there shall no (03808 +lo) ) 
stranger (02114 +zuwr ) eat (00398 +)akal ) thereof . 

returned Luk_01_56 And Mary 3137 -Maria - abode 3306 -meno - with her about 5616 -hosei - three 5140 -
treis - months 3376 -men - , and {returned} 5290 -hupostrepho - to her own house 3624 -oikos - . 

returned Luk_02_20 And the shepherds 4166 -poimen - {returned} 1994 -epistrepho - , glorifying 1392 -
doxazo - and praising 0134 -aineo - God 2316 -theos - for all 3956 -pas - the things that they had heard 0191 
-akouo - and seen 1492 -eido - , as it was told 2980 -laleo - unto them . 

returned Luk_02_39 And when 5613 -hos - they had performed 5055 -teleo - all 0537 -hapas - things 
according 2596 -kata - to the law 3551 -nomos - of the Lord 2962 -kurios - , they {returned} 5290 -
hupostrepho - into 1519 -eis - Galilee 1056 -Galilaia - , to their own city 4172 -polis - Nazareth 3478 -
Nazareth - . 

returned Luk_02_43 And when they had fulfilled 5048 -teleioo - the days 2250 -hemera - , as they 
{returned} 5290 -hupostrepho - , the child 3816 -pais - Jesus 2424 -Iesous - tarried 5278 -hupomeno - behind
5278 -hupomeno - in Jerusalem 2419 -Hierousalem - ; and Joseph 2501 -Ioseph - and his mother 3384 -
meter - knew 1097 -ginosko - not [ of it ] . 

returned Luk_04_01 . And Jesus 2424 -Iesous - being full 4134 -pleres - of the Holy 0040 -hagios - Ghost 
4151 -pneuma - {returned} 5290 -hupostrepho - from Jordan 2446 -Iordanes - , and was led 0071 -ago - by 
the Spirit 4151 -pneuma - into 1519 -eis - the wilderness 2048 -eremos - , 

returned Luk_04_14 . And Jesus 2424 -Iesous - {returned} 5290 -hupostrepho - in the power 1411 -dunamis 
- of the Spirit 4151 -pneuma - into 1519 -eis - Galilee 1056 -Galilaia -:and there went 1831 -exerchomai - out
a fame 5345 -pheme - of him through 2596 -kata - all 3650 -holos - the region 4066 -perichoros - round 4066 
-perichoros - about 4066 -perichoros - . 

returned Luk_08_37 Then 2532 -kai - the whole 0537 -hapas - multitude 4128 -plethos - of the country 4066 
-perichoros - of the Gadarenes 1046 -Gadarenos - round 4066 -perichoros - about 4066 -perichoros - 
besought 2065 -erotao - him to depart 0565 -aperchomai - from them ; for they were taken 4912 -sunecho - 
with great 3173 -megas - fear 5401 -phobos -:and he went 1684 -embaino - up into 1519 -eis - the ship 4143 -
ploion - , and {returned} 5290 -hupostrepho - back 5290 -hupostrepho - again 5290 -hupostrepho - . 

returned Luk_08_40 . And it came 1096 -ginomai - to pass , that , when 3588 -ho - Jesus 2424 -Iesous - was 
{returned} 5290 -hupostrepho - , the people 3793 -ochlos - [ gladly ] received 0588 -apodechomai - him:for 
they were all 3956 -pas - waiting 4328 -prosdokao - for him . 

returned Luk_09_10 . And the apostles 0652 -apostolos - , when they were {returned} 5290 -hupostrepho - , 
told 1334 -diegeomai - him all 3745 -hosos - that they had done 4160 -poieo - . And he took 3880 -
paralambano - them , and went 5298 -hupochoreo - aside 5298 -hupochoreo - privately 2398 -idios - into 
1519 -eis - a desert 2048 -eremos - place 5117 -topos - belonging to the city 4172 -polis - called 2564 -kaleo - 
Bethsaida 0966 -Bethsaida - . 

returned Luk_10_17 . And the seventy 1440 -hebdomekonta - {returned} 5290 -hupostrepho - again 5290 -
hupostrepho - with joy 5479 -chara - , saying 3004 -lego - , Lord 2962 -kurios - , even 2532 -kai - the devils 
1140 -daimonion - are subject 5293 -hupotasso - unto us through 1722 -en - thy name 3686 -onoma - . 

returned Luk_17_18 There are not found 2147 -heurisko - that {returned} 5290 -hupostrepho - to give 1325 
-didomi - glory 1391 -doxa - to God 2316 -theos - , save 1508 -ei me - this 3778 -houtos - stranger 0241 -
allogenes - . 



returned Luk_19_15 And it came 1096 -ginomai - to pass , that when 3588 -ho - he was {returned} 1880 -
epanerchomai - , having received 2983 -lambano - the kingdom 0932 -basileia - , then 1532 -eistrecho - he 
commanded 2036 -epo - these 5128 -toutous - servants 1401 -doulos - to be called 5455 -phoneo - unto him , 
to whom 3739 -hos - he had given 1325 -didomi - the money 0694 -argurion - , that he might know 1097 -
ginosko - how 5101 -tis - much every 5101 -tis - man had gained 1281 -diapragmateuomai - by trading 1281 
-diapragmateuomai - . 

returned Luk_23_48 And all 3956 -pas - the people 3793 -ochlos - that came 4836 -sumparaginomai - 
together 4836 -sumparaginomai - to that sight 2335 -theoria - , beholding 2334 -theoreo - the things which 
were done 1096 -ginomai - , smote 5180 -tupto - their breasts 4738 -stethos - , and {returned} 5290 -
hupostrepho - . 

returned Luk_23_56 And they {returned} 5290 -hupostrepho - , and prepared 2090 -hetoimazo - spices 0759
- " aroma " - and ointments 3464 -muron - ; and rested 2270 -hesuchazo - the sabbath 4521 -sabbaton - day 
according 2596 -kata - to the commandment 1785 -entole - . 

returned Luk_24_09 And {returned} 5290 -hupostrepho - from the sepulchre 3419 -mnemeion - , and told 
0518 -apaggello - all 3956 -pas - these 5023 -tauta - things unto the eleven 1733 -hendeka - , and to all 3956 -
pas - the rest 3062 -loipoy - . 

returned Luk_24_33 And they rose 0450 -anistemi - up the same 0846 -autos - hour 5610 -hora - , and 
{returned} 5290 -hupostrepho - to Jerusalem 2419 -Hierousalem - , and found 2147 -heurisko - the eleven 
1733 -hendeka - gathered 4867 -sunathroizo - together 4867 -sunathroizo - , and them that were with them , 

returned Luk_24_52 And they worshipped 4352 -proskuneo - him , and {returned} 5290 -hupostrepho - to 
Jerusalem 2419 -Hierousalem - with great 3173 -megas - joy 5479 -chara - : 

returned Mar_14_40 And when he {returned} (5290 -hupostrepho -) , he found (2147 -heurisko -) them 
asleep (2518 -katheudo -) again (3825 -palin -) , ( for their eyes (3788 -ophthalmos -) were heavy (0916 -
bareo -) , ) neither (3756 -ou -) wist (1492 -eido -) they what (5101 -tis -) to answer (0611 -apokrinomai -) 
him . 

returned Mat_21_18 . Now (1161 -de -) in the morning (4405 -proia -) as he {returned} (1877 -epanago -) 
into (1519 -eis -) the city (4172 -polis -) , he hungered (3983 -peinao -) . 

returned Neh_02_15 Then went (05927 +(alah ) I up in the night (03915 +layil ) by the brook (05158 
+nachal ) , and viewed (07663 +sabar ) the wall (02346 +chowmah ) , and turned (07725 +shuwb ) back 
(07725 +shuwb ) , and entered (00935 +bow) ) by the gate (08179 +sha(ar ) of the valley (01516 +gay) ) , and 
[ so ] {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) . 

returned Neh_04_15 And it came (01961 +hayah ) to pass , when (00834 +)aher ) our enemies (00341 +)oyeb
) heard (08085 +shama( ) that it was known (03045 +yada( ) unto us , and God (00430 +)elohiym ) had 
brought (06565 +parar ) their counsel (06098 +(etsah ) to nought (06565 +parar ) , that we {returned} 
(07725 +shuwb ) all (03605 +kol ) of us to the wall (02346 +chowmah ) , every (00376 +)iysh ) one (00376 
+)iysh ) unto his work (04399 +m@la)kah ) . 

returned Neh_09_28 But after they had rest (05117 +nuwach ) , they did (06213 +(asah ) evil (07451 +ra( ) 
again (07725 +shuwb ) before (06440 +paniym ) thee:therefore leftest (05800 +(azab ) thou them in the hand
of their enemies (00341 +)oyeb ) , so that they had the dominion (07287 +radah ) over them:yet when they 
{returned} (07725 +shuwb ) , and cried (02199 +za(aq ) unto thee , thou heardest (08085 +shama( ) [ them ] 
from heaven (08064 +shamayim ) ; and many (07227 +rab ) times (06256 +(eth ) didst thou deliver (05337 
+natsal ) them according to thy mercies (07356 +racham ) ; 



returned Num_13_25 And they {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) from searching (08446 +tuwr ) of the land 
(00776 +)erets ) after (07093 +qets ) forty (00705 +)arba(iym ) days (03117 +yowm ) . 

returned Num_14_36 . And the men (00582 +)enowsh ) , which (00834 +)aher ) Moses (04872 +Mosheh ) 
sent (07971 +shalach ) to search (08446 +tuwr ) the land (00776 +)erets ) , who {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) ,
and made all (03605 +kol ) the congregation (05712 +(edah ) to murmur (03885 +luwn ) against (05921 +(al 
) him , by bringing (03318 +yatsa) ) up a slander (01681 +dibbah ) upon the land (00776 +)erets ) , 

returned Num_16_50 And Aaron (00175 +)Aharown ) {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) unto Moses (04872 
+Mosheh ) unto the door (06607 +pethach ) of the tabernacle (00168 +)ohel ) of the congregation (04150 
+mow(ed ):and the plague (04046 +maggephah ) was stayed (06113 +(atsar ) . 

returned Num_23_06 And he {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) unto him , and , lo (02009 +hinneh ) , he stood 
(05324 +natsab ) by his burnt (05930 +(olah ) sacrifice , he , and all (03605 +kol ) the princes (08269 +sar ) 
of Moab (04124 +Mow)ab ) . 

returned Num_24_25 And Balaam (01109 +Bil(am ) rose (06965 +quwm ) up , and went (03212 +yalak ) and
{returned} (07725 +shuwb ) to his place (04725 +maqowm ):and Balak (01111 +Balaq ) also (01571 +gam ) 
went (01980 +halak ) his way (01870 +derek ) . 

returned Psa_35_13 But as for me , when they were sick (02470 +chalah ) , my clothing (03830 +l@buwsh ) 
[ was ] sackcloth (08242 +saq ):I humbled (06031 +(anah ) my soul (05315 +nephesh ) with fasting (06685 
+tsowm ) ; and my prayer (08605 +t@phillah ) {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) into (05921 +(al ) mine own 
bosom (02436 +cheyq ) . 

returned Psa_60_01 . To the chief Musician (05329 +natsach ) upon (05921 +(al ) Shushaneduth (07799 
+shuwshan ) (5715) , Michtam (04387 +miktam ) of David (01732 +David ) , to teach (03925 +lamad ) ; 
when he strove (05327 +natsah ) with Aramnaharaim (00763 +)Aram Naharayim ) (05104 +nahar ) and 
with Aramzobah (00758 +)Aram ) (06678 +Tsowba) ) , when Joab (03097 +Yow)ab ) {returned} (07725 
+shuwb ) , and smote (05221 +nakah ) of Edom (00123 +)Edom ) in the valley (01516 +gay) ) of salt (04417 
+melach ) twelve (08147 +sh@nayim ) thousand (06240 +(asar ) (00505 +)eleph ) . O God (00430 +)elohiym 
) , thou hast cast (02186 +zanach ) us off , thou hast scattered (06555 +parats ) us , thou hast been displeased
(00599 +)anaph ) ; O turn (07725 +shuwb ) thyself to us again (07725 +shuwb ) . 

returned Psa_78_34 When (00518 +)im ) he slew (02026 +harag ) them , then they sought (01875 +darash ) 
him:and they {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) and enquired (07836 +shachar ) early (07836 +shachar ) after 
God (00410 +)el ) . 

returned Rut_01_22 So Naomi (05281 +No(omiy ) returned (07725 +shuwb ) , and Ruth (07327 +Ruwth )the
Moabitess (04125 +Mow)abiy ) , her daughter (03618 +kallah ) in law (03618 +kallah ) , with her , which 
{returned} (07725 +shuwb ) out of the country (07704 +sadeh ) of Moab (04124 +Mow)ab ):and they came 
(00935 +bow) ) to Bethlehem (01035 +Beyth Lechem ) in the beginning (08462 +t@chillah ) of barley (08184
+s@(orah ) harvest (07105 +qatsiyr ) . 

returned Rut_01_22 So Naomi (05281 +No(omiy ) {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) , and Ruth (07327 +Ruwth 
)the Moabitess (04125 +Mow)abiy ) , her daughter (03618 +kallah ) in law (03618 +kallah ) , with her , 
which returned (07725 +shuwb ) out of the country (07704 +sadeh ) of Moab (04124 +Mow)ab ):and they 
came (00935 +bow) ) to Bethlehem (01035 +Beyth Lechem ) in the beginning (08462 +t@chillah ) of barley 
(08184 +s@(orah ) harvest (07105 +qatsiyr ) . 

returned Zec_01_06 But my words (01697 +dabar ) and my statutes (02706 +choq ) , which (00834 +)aher ) 
I commanded (06680 +tsavah ) my servants (05650 +(ebed ) the prophets (05030 +nabiy) ) , did they not 



take (05381 +nasag ) hold (05381 +nasag ) of your fathers (1) ? and they {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) and 
said (00559 +)amar ) , Like as the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) of hosts (06635 +tsaba) ) thought (02161 
+zamam ) to do (06213 +(asah ) unto us , according to our ways (01870 +derek ) , and according to our 
doings (04611 +ma(alal ) , so (03651 +ken ) hath he dealt (06213 +(asah ) with us . 

returned Zec_01_16 Therefore (03651 +ken ) thus (03541 +koh ) saith (00559 +)amar ) the LORD (03068 
+Y@hovah ) ; I am {returned} (07725 +shuwb ) to Jerusalem (03389 +Y@ruwshalaim ) with mercies (07356
+racham ):my house (01004 +bayith ) shall be built (01129 +banah ) in it , saith (05002 +n@)um ) the 
LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) of hosts (06635 +tsaba) ) , and a line (06957 +qav ) shall be stretched (05186 
+natah ) forth upon Jerusalem (03389 +Y@ruwshalaim ) . 

returned Zec_07_14 But I scattered them with a whirlwind (05590 +ca(ar ) among (05921 +(al ) all (03605 
+kol ) the nations (01471 +gowy ) whom (00834 +)aher ) they knew (03045 +yada( ) not . Thus the land 
(00776 +)erets ) was desolate (08074 +shamem ) after (00310 +)achar ) them , that no man passed (05674 
+(abar ) through nor {returned} (07725 +shuwb ):for they laid (07760 +suwm ) the pleasant (02532 
+chemdah ) land (00776 +)erets ) desolate (08047 +shammah ) . 

returned Zec_08_03 Thus (03541 +koh ) saith (00559 +)amar ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) ; I am 
{returned} (07725 +shuwb ) unto Zion (06726 +Tsiyown ) , and will dwell (07931 +shakan ) in the midst 
(08432 +tavek ) of Jerusalem (03389 +Y@ruwshalaim ):and Jerusalem (03389 +Y@ruwshalaim ) shall be 
called (07121 +qara) ) a city (05892 +(iyr ) of truth (00571 +)emeth ) ; and the mountain (02022 +har ) of 
the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) of hosts (06635 +tsaba) ) the holy (06944 +qodesh ) mountain (02022 +har ) .

returneth Ecc_01_06 The wind (07307 +ruwach ) goeth (01980 +halak ) toward (00413 +)el ) the south 
(01864 +darowm ) , and turneth (05437 +cabab ) about unto the north (06828 +tsaphown ) ; it whirleth 
(01980 +halak ) about continually , and the wind (07307 +ruwach ) {returneth} (07725 +shuwb ) again 
(07725 +shuwb ) according (05921 +(al ) to his circuits (05439 +cabiyb ) . 

returneth Eze_35_07 Thus will I make (05414 +nathan ) mount (02022 +har ) Seir (08165 +Se(iyr ) most 
(08077 +sh@mamah ) desolate (08077 +sh@mamah ) , and cut (03772 +karath ) off from it him that passeth
(05674 +(abar ) out and him that {returneth} (07725 +shuwb ) . 

returneth Isa_55_10 For as the rain (01653 +geshem ) cometh (03381 +yarad ) down (03381 +yarad ) , and 
the snow (07950 +sheleg ) from heaven (08064 +shamayim ) , and {returneth} (07725 +shuwb ) not thither 
(08033 +sham ) , but watereth (07301 +ravah ) the earth (00776 +)erets ) , and maketh it bring (03205 
+yalad ) forth (03205 +yalad ) and bud (06779 +tsamach ) , that it may give (05414 +nathan ) seed (02233 
+zera( ) to the sower (02232 +zara( ) , and bread (03899 +lechem ) to the eater (00398 +)akal ) : 

returneth Pro_26_11 . As a dog (03611 +keleb ) returneth (07725 +shuwb ) to his vomit (06892 +qe) ) , [ so ] 
a fool (03684 +k@ciyl ) {returneth} (08138 +shanah ) to his folly (00200 +)ivveleth ) . 

returneth Pro_26_11 . As a dog (03611 +keleb ) {returneth} (07725 +shuwb ) to his vomit (06892 +qe) ) , [ so 
] a fool (03684 +k@ciyl ) returneth (08138 +shanah ) to his folly (00200 +)ivveleth ) . 

returneth Psa_146_04 His breath (07307 +ruwach ) goeth (03318 +yatsa) ) forth (03318 +yatsa) ) , he 
{returneth} (07725 +shuwb ) to his earth (00127 +)adamah ) ; in that very day (03117 +yowm ) his thoughts 
(06250 +(eshtonah ) perish (6) . 

returneth Zec_09_08 And I will encamp (02583 +chanah ) about mine house (01004 +bayith ) because of the
army (04675 +matstsabah ) , because of him that passeth (05674 +(abar ) by , and because of him that 
{returneth} (07725 +shuwb ):and no (03808 +lo) ) oppressor (05065 +nagas ) shall pass (05674 +(abar ) 
through them any more (05750 +(owd ):for now (06258 +(attah ) have I seen (07200 +ra)ah ) with mine eyes



(05869 +(ayin ) . 

returning Act_08_28 Was {returning} (5290 -hupostrepho -) , and sitting (2521 -kathemai -) in his chariot 
(0716 -harma -) read (0314 -anaginosko -) Esaias (2268 -Hesaias -) the prophet (4396 -prophetes -) . 

returning Isa_30_15 For thus (03541 +koh ) saith (00559 +)amar ) the Lord (00136 +)Adonay ) GOD (03069
+Y@hovih ) , the Holy (06918 +qadowsh ) One of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) ; In {returning} (07729 
+shuwbah ) and rest (05183 +Nachath ) shall ye be saved (03467 +yasha( ) ; in quietness (08252 +shaqat ) 
and in confidence (00985 +bitchah ) shall be your strength (01369 +g@buwrah ):and ye would (14) not . 

returning Luk_07_10 And they that were sent 3992 -pempo - , {returning} 5290 -hupostrepho - to the house 
3624 -oikos - , found 2147 -heurisko - the servant 1401 -doulos - whole 5198 -hugiaino - that had been sick 
0770 -astheneo - . 

thee:turn Jos_01_07 Only (07535 +raq ) be thou strong (02388 +chazaq ) and very (03966 +m@(od ) 
courageous (00553 +)amats ) , that thou mayest observe (08104 +shamar ) to do (06213 +(asah ) according 
to all (03605 +kol ) the law (08451 +towrah ) , which (00834 +)aher ) Moses (04872 +Mosheh ) my servant 
(05650 +(ebed ) commanded (06680 +tsavah ) {thee:turn} (05493 +cuwr ) not from it [ to ] the right (03225 
+yamiyn ) hand (03225 +yamiyn ) or [ to ] the left (08040 +s@mo)wl ) , that thou mayest prosper (07919 
+sakal ) whithersoever thou goest (03212 +yalak ) . 

turn 1Ch_12_23 . And these (00428 +)el - leh ) [ are ] the numbers (04557 +micpar ) of the bands (07218 
+ro)sh ) [ that were ] ready armed (02502 +chalats ) to the war (06635 +tsaba) ) , [ and ] came (00935 +bow) 
) to David (01732 +David ) to Hebron (02275 +Chebrown ) , to {turn} (05437 +cabab ) the kingdom (04438 
+malkuwth ) of Saul (07586 +Sha)uwl ) to him , according to the word (06310 +peh ) of the LORD (03068 
+Y@hovah ) . 

turn 1Ch_14_14 Therefore David (01732 +David ) enquired (07592 +sha)al ) again (05750 +(owd ) of God 
(00430 +)elohiym ) ; and God (00430 +)elohiym ) said (00559 +)amar ) unto him , Go (05927 +(alah ) not up 
after (00310 +)achar ) them ; {turn} (05437 +cabab ) away from them , and come (00935 +bow) ) upon them
over (04136 +muwl ) against (04136 +muwl ) the mulberry (01057 +baka) ) trees . 

turn 1Ki_08_33 When thy people (05971 +(am ) Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) be smitten (05062 +nagaph ) down
before (06440 +paniym ) the enemy (00341 +)oyeb ) , because (00834 +)aher ) they have sinned (02398 
+chata) ) against thee , and shall {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) again (07725 +shuwb ) to thee , and confess (03034 
+yadah ) thy name (08034 +shem ) , and pray (06419 +palal ) , and make supplication (02603 +chanan ) 
unto thee in this (02088 +zeh ) house (01004 +bayith ) : 

turn 1Ki_08_35 When heaven (08064 +shamayim ) is shut (06113 +(atsar ) up , and there is no (03808 +lo) ) 
rain (04306 +matar ) , because (03588 +kiy ) they have sinned (02398 +chata) ) against thee ; if they pray 
(06419 +palal ) toward (00413 +)el ) this (02088 +zeh ) place (04725 +maqowm ) , and confess (03034 
+yadah ) thy name (08034 +shem ) , and {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) from their sin (02403 +chatta)ah ) , when 
(03588 +kiy ) thou afflictest (06031 +(anah ) them : 

turn 1Ki_09_06 [ But ] if (00518 +)im ) ye shall at all {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) from following (00310 +)achar
) me , ye or your children (01121 +ben ) , and will not keep (08104 +shamar ) my commandments (04687 
+mitsvah ) [ and ] my statutes (02708 +chuqqah ) which (00834 +)aher ) I have set (05414 +nathan ) before 
(06440 +paniym ) you , but go (01980 +halak ) and serve (05647 +(abad ) other (00312 +)acher ) gods (00430
+)elohiym ) , and worship (07812 +shachah ) them : 

turn 1Ki_11_02 Of the nations (01471 +gowy ) [ concerning ] which (00834 +)aher ) the LORD (03068 
+Y@hovah ) said (00559 +)amar ) unto the children (01121 +ben ) of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) , Ye shall not 
go (00935 +bow) ) in to them , neither (03808 +lo) ) shall they come (00935 +bow) ) in unto you:[ for ] surely



(00403 +)aken ) they will {turn} (05186 +natah ) away your heart (03824 +lebab ) after (00310 +)achar ) 
their gods (00430 +)elohiym ):Solomon (08010 +Sh@lomoh ) clave (01692 +dabaq ) unto these (01992 +hem 
) in love (00160 +)ahabah ) . 

turn 1Ki_12_27 If (00518 +)im ) this (02088 +zeh ) people (05971 +(am ) go (05927 +(alah ) up to do (06213 
+(asah ) sacrifice (02077 +zebach ) in the house (01004 +bayith ) of the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) at 
Jerusalem (03389 +Y@ruwshalaim ) , then shall the heart (03820 +leb ) of this (02088 +zeh ) people (05971 
+(am ) {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) again (07725 +shuwb ) unto their lord (03068 +Y@hovah ) , [ even ] unto 
Rehoboam (07346 +R@chab(am ) king (04428 +melek ) of Judah (03063 +Y@huwdah ) , and they shall kill 
(02026 +harag ) me , and go again (07725 +shuwb ) to Rehoboam (07346 +R@chab(am ) king (04428 
+melek ) of Judah (03063 +Y@huwdah ) . 

turn 1Ki_13_09 For so (03651 +ken ) was it charged (06680 +tsavah ) me by the word (01697 +dabar ) of 
the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , saying (00559 +)amar ) , Eat (00398 +)akal ) no (03808 +lo) ) bread (03899 
+lechem ) , nor (03808 +lo) ) drink (08354 +shathah ) water (04325 +mayim ) , nor (03808 +lo) ) {turn} 
(07725 +shuwb ) again (07725 +shuwb ) by the same way (01870 +derek ) that thou camest (01980 +halak ) .

turn 1Ki_13_17 For it was said (01697 +dabar ) to me by the word (01697 +dabar ) of the LORD (03068 
+Y@hovah ) , Thou shalt eat (00398 +)akal ) no (03808 +lo) ) bread (03899 +lechem ) nor (03808 +lo) ) 
drink (08354 +shathah ) water (04325 +mayim ) there (08033 +sham ) , nor (03808 +lo) ) {turn} (07725 
+shuwb ) again (07725 +shuwb ) to go (03212 +yalak ) by the way (01870 +derek ) that thou camest (01980 
+halak ) . 

turn 1Ki_17_03 Get (03212 +yalak ) thee hence (02088 +zeh ) , and {turn} (06437 +panah ) thee eastward 
(06924 +qedem ) , and hide (05641 +cathar ) thyself by the brook (05158 +nachal ) Cherith (03747 
+K@riyth ) , that [ is ] before Jordan (03383 +Yarden ) . 

turn 1Sa_12_20 And Samuel (08050 +Sh@muw)el ) said (00559 +)amar ) unto the people (05971 +(am ) , 
Fear (03372 +yare) ) not:ye have done (06213 +(asah ) all (03605 +kol ) this (02063 +zo)th ) wickedness 
(07451 +ra( ):yet (00389 +)ak ) {turn} (05493 +cuwr ) not aside from following (00310 +)achar ) the LORD 
(03068 +Y@hovah ) , but serve (05647 +(abad ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) with all (03605 +kol ) your 
heart (03824 +lebab ) ; 

turn 1Sa_12_21 And {turn} (05493 +cuwr ) ye not aside:for [ then should ye go (03212 +yalak ) ] after 
(00310 +)achar ) vain (08414 +tohuw ) [ things ] , which (00834 +)aher ) cannot (03308 +yophiy ) profit 
(03276 +ya(al ) nor (03808 +lo) ) deliver (05337 +natsal ) ; for they [ are ] vain (08414 +tohuw ) . 

turn 1Sa_15_25 Now (06258 +(attah ) therefore , I pray (04994 +na) ) thee , pardon (05375 +nasa) ) my sin 
(02403 +chatta)ah ) , and {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) again (07725 +shuwb ) with me , that I may worship 
(07812 +shachah ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) . 

turn 1Sa_15_30 Then he said (00559 +)amar ) , I have sinned (02398 +chata) ):[ yet ] honour (03513 +kabad
) me now (06258 +(attah ) , I pray (04994 +na) ) thee , before (05048 +neged ) the elders (02205 +zaqen ) of 
my people (05971 +(am ) , and before (05048 +neged ) Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) , and {turn} (07725 +shuwb )
again (07725 +shuwb ) with me , that I may worship (07812 +shachah ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) thy 
God (00430 +)elohiym ) . 

turn 2Ch_06_26 When the heaven (08064 +shamayim ) is shut (06113 +(atsar ) up , and there is no (03808 
+lo) ) rain (04306 +matar ) , because (03588 +kiy ) they have sinned (02398 +chata) ) against thee ; [ yet ] if 
they pray (06419 +palal ) toward (00413 +)el ) this (02088 +zeh ) place (04725 +maqowm ) , and confess 
(03034 +yadah ) thy name (08034 +shem ) , and {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) from their sin (02403 +chatta)ah ) , 
when (03588 +kiy ) thou dost afflict (06031 +(anah ) them ; 



turn 2Ch_06_37 Yet [ if ] they bethink themselves in the land (00776 +)erets ) whither they are carried 
(07617 +shabah ) captive (07617 +shabah ) , and {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) and pray (02603 +chanan ) unto 
thee in the land (00776 +)erets ) of their captivity (07633 +shibyah ) , saying (00559 +)amar ) , We have 
sinned (02398 +chata) ) , we have done amiss (05753 +(avah ) , and have dealt wickedly (07561 +rasha( ) ; 

turn 2Ch_06_42 O LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) God (00430 +)elohiym ) , {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) not away 
the face (06440 +paniym ) of thine anointed (04899 +mashiyach ):remember (02142 +zakar ) the mercies 
(02617 +checed ) of David (01732 +David ) thy servant (05650 +(ebed ) . 

turn 2Ch_07_14 If my people (05971 +(am ) , which (00834 +)aher ) are called (07121 +qara) ) by my name 
(08034 +shem ) , shall humble (03665 +kana( ) themselves , and pray (06419 +palal ) , and seek (01245 
+baqash ) my face (06440 +paniym ) , and {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) from their wicked (07451 +ra( ) ways 
(01870 +derek ) ; then will I hear (08085 +shama( ) from heaven (08064 +shamayim ) , and will forgive 
(05545 +calach ) their sin (02403 +chatta)ah ) , and will heal (07495 +rapha) ) their land (00776 +)erets ) . 

turn 2Ch_07_19 But if (00518 +)im ) ye {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) away , and forsake (05800 +(azab ) my 
statutes (02708 +chuqqah ) and my commandments (04687 +mitsvah ) , which (00834 +)aher ) I have set 
(05414 +nathan ) before (06440 +paniym ) you , and shall go (01980 +halak ) and serve (05647 +(abad ) 
other (00312 +)acher ) gods (00430 +)elohiym ) , and worship (07812 +shachah ) them ; 

turn 2Ch_15_04 But when they in their trouble (06862 +tsar ) did {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) unto the LORD 
(03068 +Y@hovah ) God (00430 +)elohiym ) of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) , and sought (01245 +baqash ) him ,
he was found (04672 +matsa) ) of them . 

turn 2Ch_25_27 Now after the time (06256 +(eth ) that Amaziah (00558 +)Amatsyah ) did {turn} (05493 
+cuwr ) away from following (00310 +)achar ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) they made a conspiracy 
(07195 +qesher ) against (05921 +(al ) him in Jerusalem (03389 +Y@ruwshalaim ) ; and he fled (05127 
+nuwc ) to Lachish (03923 +Lachiysh ):but they sent (07971 +shalach ) to Lachish (03923 +Lachiysh ) after 
(00310 +)achar ) him , and slew (04191 +muwth ) him there (08033 +sham ) . 

turn 2Ch_29_10 Now (06258 +(attah ) [ it is ] in mine heart (03824 +lebab ) to make (03772 +karath ) a 
covenant (01285 +b@riyth ) with the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) God (00430 +)elohiym ) of Israel (03478 
+Yisra)el ) , that his fierce (02740 +charown ) wrath (00639 +)aph ) may {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) away from 
us . 

turn 2Ch_30_06 So the posts (07323 +ruwts ) went (03212 +yalak ) with the letters (00107 +)iggereth ) from 
the king (04428 +melek ) and his princes (08269 +sar ) throughout all (03605 +kol ) Israel (03478 +Yisra)el )
and Judah (03063 +Y@huwdah ) , and according to the commandment (04687 +mitsvah ) of the king 
(04428 +melek ) , saying (00559 +)amar ) , Ye children (01121 +ben ) of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) , {turn} 
(07725 +shuwb ) again (07725 +shuwb ) unto the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) God (00430 +)elohiym ) of 
Abraham (85) , Isaac (03327 +Yitschaq ) , and Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) , and he will return (07725 +shuwb )
to the remnant (07604 +sha)ar ) of you , that are escaped (06413 +p@leytah ) out of the hand (03709 +kaph 
) of the kings (04428 +melek ) of Assyria (00804 +)Ashshuwr ) . 

turn 2Ch_30_08 Now (06258 +(attah ) be ye not stiffnecked , as your fathers (1) [ were , but ] yield 
yourselves (03027 +yad ) unto the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , and enter (00935 +bow) ) into his sanctuary 
(04720 +miqdash ) , which (00834 +)aher ) he hath sanctified (06942 +qadash ) for ever (05769 +(owlam 
):and serve (05647 +(abad ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) your God (00430 +)elohiym ) , that the 
fierceness (02740 +charown ) of his wrath (00639 +)aph ) may {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) away from you . 

turn 2Ch_30_09 For if ye turn (07725 +shuwb ) again (07725 +shuwb ) unto the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah )
, your brethren (00251 +)ach ) and your children (01121 +ben ) [ shall find ] compassion (07356 +racham ) 



before (06440 +paniym ) them that lead them captive (07617 +shabah ) , so that they shall come (07725 
+shuwb ) again (07725 +shuwb ) into this (02063 +zo)th ) land (00776 +)erets ):for the LORD (03068 
+Y@hovah ) your God (00430 +)elohiym ) [ is ] gracious (02587 +channuwn ) and merciful (07349 
+rachuwm ) , and will not {turn} (05493 +cuwr ) away [ his ] face (06440 +paniym ) from you , if (00518 
+)im ) ye return (07725 +shuwb ) unto him . 

turn 2Ch_30_09 For if ye {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) again (07725 +shuwb ) unto the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah
) , your brethren (00251 +)ach ) and your children (01121 +ben ) [ shall find ] compassion (07356 +racham ) 
before (06440 +paniym ) them that lead them captive (07617 +shabah ) , so that they shall come (07725 
+shuwb ) again (07725 +shuwb ) into this (02063 +zo)th ) land (00776 +)erets ):for the LORD (03068 
+Y@hovah ) your God (00430 +)elohiym ) [ is ] gracious (02587 +channuwn ) and merciful (07349 
+rachuwm ) , and will not turn (05493 +cuwr ) away [ his ] face (06440 +paniym ) from you , if (00518 +)im 
) ye return (07725 +shuwb ) unto him . 

turn 2Ch_35_22 Nevertheless Josiah (02977 +Yo)shiyah ) would not {turn} (05437 +cabab ) his face (06440 
+paniym ) from him , but disguised (02664 +chaphas ) himself , that he might fight (03898 +lacham ) with 
him , and hearkened (08085 +shama( ) not unto the words (01697 +dabar ) of Necho (05224 +N@kow ) 
from the mouth (06310 +peh ) of God (00430 +)elohiym ) , and came (00935 +bow) ) to fight (03898 +lacham
) in the valley (01237 +biq(ah ) of Megiddo (04023 +M@giddown ) . 

turn 2Co_03_16 Nevertheless (1161 -de -) when (2259 -henika -) it shall {turn} (1994 -epistrepho -) to the 
Lord (2962 -kurios -) , the vail (2571 -kaluma -) shall be taken (4014 -periaireo -) away (4014 -periaireo -) . 

turn 2Ki_01_06 And they said (00559 +)amar ) unto him , There came (05927 +(alah ) a man (00376 +)iysh )
up to meet (07125 +qir)ah ) us , and said (00559 +)amar ) unto us , Go (03212 +yalak ) , {turn} (07725 
+shuwb ) again (07725 +shuwb ) unto the king (04428 +melek ) that sent (07971 +shalach ) you , and say 
(01696 +dabar ) unto him , Thus (03541 +koh ) saith (00559 +)amar ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , [ Is it
] not because [ there is ] not a God (00430 +)elohiym ) in Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) , [ that ] thou sendest 
(07971 +shalach ) to enquire (01875 +darash ) of Baalzebub (01176 +Ba(al Z@buwb ) the god (00430 
+)elohiym ) of Ekron (06138 +(Eqrown ) ? therefore (03651 +ken ) thou shalt not come (03381 +yarad ) 
down (03381 +yarad ) from that bed (04296 +mittah ) on which (00834 +)aher ) thou art gone (05927 +(alah 
) up , but shalt surely (03588 +kiy ) die (04191 +muwth ) . 

turn 2Ki_04_10 Let us make (06213 +(asah ) a little (06996 +qatan ) chamber (05944 +(aliyah ) , I pray 
(04994 +na) ) thee , on the wall (07023 +qiyr ) ; and let us set (07760 +suwm ) for him there (08033 +sham ) 
a bed (04296 +mittah ) , and a table (07979 +shulchan ) , and a stool (03678 +kicce) ) , and a candlestick 
(04501 +m@nowrah ):and it shall be , when he cometh (00935 +bow) ) to us , that he shall {turn} (05493 
+cuwr ) in thither (08033 +sham ) . 

turn 2Ki_09_18 So there went (03212 +yalak ) one on horseback to meet (07125 +qir)ah ) him , and said 
(00559 +)amar ) , Thus (03541 +koh ) saith (00559 +)amar ) the king (04428 +melek ) , [ Is it ] peace (07965 
+shalowm ) ? And Jehu (03058 +Yehuw) ) said (00559 +)amar ) , What (04100 +mah ) hast thou to do with 
peace (07965 +shalowm ) ? {turn} (05437 +cabab ) thee behind (00310 +)achar ) me . And the watchman 
(06822 +tsaphah ) told (05046 +nagad ) , saying (00559 +)amar ) , The messenger (04397 +mal)ak ) came 
(00935 +bow) ) to them , but he cometh (07725 +shuwb ) not again (07725 +shuwb ) . 

turn 2Ki_09_19 Then he sent (07971 +shalach ) out a second (08145 +sheniy ) on horseback , which came 
(00935 +bow) ) to them , and said (00559 +)amar ) , Thus (03541 +koh ) saith (00559 +)amar ) the king 
(04428 +melek ) , [ Is it ] peace (07965 +shalowm ) ? And Jehu (03058 +Yehuw) ) answered (00559 +)amar ) 
, What (04100 +mah ) hast thou to do with peace (07965 +shalowm ) ? {turn} (05437 +cabab ) thee behind 
(00310 +)achar ) me . 

turn 2Ki_18_24 How (00349 +)eyk ) then wilt thou {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) away the face (06440 +paniym ) 



of one (00259 +)echad ) captain (06346 +pechah ) of the least (06996 +qatan ) of my master s (00113 
+)adown ) servants (05650 +(ebed ) , and put thy trust (00982 +batach ) on (05921 +(al ) Egypt (04714 
+Mitsrayim ) for chariots (07393 +rekeb ) and for horsemen (06571 +parash ) ? 

turn 2Ki_19_28 Because (03282 +ya(an ) thy rage (07264 +ragaz ) against (00413 +)el ) me and thy tumult 
(07600 +sha)anan ) is come (05927 +(alah ) up into mine ears (00241 +)ozen ) , therefore I will put (07760 
+suwm ) my hook (02397 +chach ) in thy nose (00639 +)aph ) , and my bridle (04964 +metheg ) in thy lips 
(08193 +saphah ) , and I will {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) thee back (07725 +shuwb ) by the way (01870 +derek ) 
by which (00834 +)aher ) thou camest (00935 +bow) ) . 

turn 2Pe_02_21 For it had been (2258 -en -) better (2909 -kreitton -) for them not to have known (1921 -
epiginosko -) the way (3598 -hodos -) of righteousness (1343 -dikaiosune -) , than (2228 -e -) , after they have
known (1921 -epiginosko -) [ it ] , to {turn} (1994 -epistrepho -) from the holy (0040 -hagios -) 
commandment (1785 -entole -) delivered (3860 -paradidomi -) unto them . 

turn 2Sa_02_21 And Abner (74) said (00559 +)amar ) to him , Turn (05186 +natah ) thee aside (05186 
+natah ) to thy right (03225 +yamiyn ) hand or (00176 +)ow ) to thy left (08040 +s@mo)wl ) , and lay thee 
hold (00270 +)achaz ) on one (00259 +)echad ) of the young (05288 +na(ar ) men , and take (03947 +laqach )
thee his armour (02488 +chaliytsah ) . But Asahel (06214 +(Asah)el ) would (14) not {turn} (05493 +cuwr ) 
aside from following (00310 +)achar ) of him . 

turn 2Sa_02_23 Howbeit he refused (03985 +ma)en ) to {turn} (05493 +cuwr ) aside:wherefore Abner (74) 
with the hinder (00310 +)achar ) end of the spear (02595 +chaniyth ) smote (05221 +nakah ) him under 
(00413 +)el ) the fifth (02570 +chomesh ) [ rib ] , that the spear (02595 +chaniyth ) came (03318 +yatsa) ) out
behind (00310 +)achar ) him ; and he fell (05307 +naphal ) down there (08033 +sham ) , and died (04191 
+muwth ) in the same (08478 +tachath ) place (08478 +tachath ):and it came (00935 +bow) ) to pass , [ that ]
as many as came (00935 +bow) ) to the place (04725 +maqowm ) where Asahel (06214 +(Asah)el ) fell 
(05307 +naphal ) down and died (04191 +muwth ) stood (05975 +(amad ) still . 

turn 2Sa_14_19 And the king (04428 +melek ) said (00559 +)amar ) , [ Is not ] the hand (03027 +yad ) of 
Joab (03097 +Yow)ab ) with thee in all (03605 +kol ) this (02063 +zo)th ) ? And the woman (00802 +)ishshah
) answered (06030 +(anah ) and said (00559 +)amar ) , [ As ] thy soul (05315 +nephesh ) liveth (02416 +chay 
) , my lord (00113 +)adown ) the king (04428 +melek ) , none (00376 +)iysh ) can {turn} to the right (03231 
+yaman ) hand or to the left (08041 +sama)l ) from ought that my lord (00113 +)adown ) the king (04428 
+melek ) hath spoken (01696 +dabar ):for thy servant (05650 +(ebed ) Joab (03097 +Yow)ab ) , he bade 
(06680 +tsavah ) me , and he put (07760 +suwm ) all (03605 +kol ) these (00428 +)el - leh ) words (01697 
+dabar ) in the mouth (06310 +peh ) of thine handmaid (08198 +shiphchah ) : 

turn 2Sa_14_24 And the king (04428 +melek ) said (00559 +)amar ) , Let him {turn} (05437 +cabab ) to his 
own house (01004 +bayith ) , and let him not see (07200 +ra)ah ) my face (06440 +paniym ) . So (03651 +ken
) Absalom (53) returned (05437 +cabab ) to his own house (01004 +bayith ) , and saw (07200 +ra)ah ) not 
the king s (04428 +melek ) face (06440 +paniym ) . 

turn 2Sa_15_31 . And [ one ] told (05046 +nagad ) David (01732 +David ) , saying (00559 +)amar ) , 
Ahithophel (00302 +)Achiythophel ) [ is ] among the conspirators (07194 +qashar ) with Absalom (53) . And
David (01732 +David ) said (00559 +)amar ) , O LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , I pray (04994 +na) ) thee , 
{turn} the counsel (06098 +(etsah ) of Ahithophel (00302 +)Achiythophel ) into foolishness (05528 +cakal ) . 

turn 2Sa_19_37 Let thy servant (05650 +(ebed ) , I pray (04994 +na) ) thee , {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) back 
(07725 +shuwb ) again (07725 +shuwb ) , that I may die (04191 +muwth ) in mine own city (05892 +(iyr ) , [ 
and be buried ] by the grave (06913 +qeber ) of my father (1) and of my mother (00517 +)em ) . But behold 
(02009 +hinneh ) thy servant (05650 +(ebed ) Chimham (03643 +Kimham ) ; let him go (05674 +(abar ) over
(05674 +(abar ) with my lord (03068 +Y@hovah ) the king (04428 +melek ) ; and do (06213 +(asah ) to him 



what shall seem good (02896 +towb ) unto thee . 

turn 2Ti_03_05 Having (2192 -echo -) a form (3446 -morphosis -) of godliness (2150 -eusebeia -) , but 
denying (0720 -arneomai -) the power (1411 -dunamis -) thereof (0846 -autos -):from such (5128 -toutous -) 
{turn} (0665 -apotrepo -) away (0665 -apotrepo -) . 

turn 2Ti_04_04 And they shall {turn} (0654 -apostrepho -) away (0654 -apostrepho -) [ their ] ears (0189 -
akoe -) from the truth (0225 -aletheia -) , and shall be turned (0654 -apostrepho -) unto fables (3454 -muthos
-) . 

turn Act_13_08 But Elymas (1681 -Elumas -) the sorcerer (3097 -magos -) ( for so (3779 -houto -) is his 
name (3686 -onoma -) by interpretation (3177 -methermeneuo -) ) withstood (0436 -anthistemi -) them , 
seeking (2212 -zeteo -) to {turn} (1294 -diastrepho -) away (1294 -diastrepho -) the deputy (0446 -anthupatos
-) from the faith (4102 -pistis -) . 

turn Act_13_46 Then (1161 -de -) Paul (3972 -Paulos -) and Barnabas (0921 -Barnabas -) waxed (3955 -
parrhesiazomai -) bold (3955 -parrhesiazomai -) , and said (2036 -epo -) , It was necessary (0316 -anagkaios 
-) that the word (3056 -logos -) of God (2316 -theos -) should first (4412 -proton -) have been spoken (2980 -
laleo -) to you:but seeing (1894 -epeide -) ye put (0683 -apotheomai -) it from you , and judge (2919 -krino -) 
yourselves (1438 -heautou -) unworthy (0514 -axios -) of everlasting (0166 -aionios -) life (2222 -zoe -) , lo 
(2400 -idou -) , we {turn} (4762 -strepho -) to the Gentiles (1484 -ethnos -) . 

turn Act_14_15 And saying (3004 -lego -) , Sirs (0435 -aner -) , why (5101 -tis -) do (4160 -poieo -) ye these 
(5130 -touton -) things ? We also (2532 -kai -) are men (0444 -anthropos -) of like (3663 -homoiopathes -) 
passions (3663 -homoiopathes -) with you , and preach (2097 -euaggelizo -) unto you that ye should {turn} 
(1994 -epistrepho -) from these (5023 -tauta -) vanities (3152 -mataios -) unto the living (2198 -zao -) God 
(2316 -theos -) , which (3739 -hos -) made (4160 -poieo -) heaven (3772 -ouranos -) , and earth (1093 -ge -) , 
and the sea (2281 -thalassa -) , and all (3956 -pas -) things that are therein (0846 -autos -) : 

turn Act_26_18 To open (0455 -anoigo -) their eyes (3788 -ophthalmos -) , [ and ] to {turn} (1994 -epistrepho
-) [ them ] from darkness (4655 -skotos -) to light (5457 -phos -) , and [ from ] the power (1849 -exousia -) of 
Satan (4567 -Satanas -) unto God (2316 -theos -) , that they may receive (2983 -lambano -) forgiveness (0859
-aphesis -) of sins (0266 -hamartia -) , and inheritance (2819 -kleros -) among (1722 -en -) them which are 
sanctified (0037 -hagiazo -) by faith (4102 -pistis -) that is in me . 

turn Act_26_20 But shewed (0518 -apaggello -) first (4412 -proton -) unto them of Damascus (1154 -
Damaskos -) , and at Jerusalem (2414 -Hierosoluma -) , and throughout (1519 -eis -) all (3956 -pas -) the 
coasts (5561 -chora -) of Judaea (2449 -Ioudaia -) , and [ then ] to the Gentiles (1484 -ethnos -) , that they 
should repent (3340 -metanoeo -) and {turn} (1994 -epistrepho -) to God (2316 -theos -) , and do (4238 -
prasso -) works (2041 -ergon -) meet (0514 -axios -) for repentance (3341 -metanoia -) . 

turn Amo_01_03 . Thus (03541 +koh ) saith (00559 +)amar ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) ; For three 
(07969 +shalowsh ) transgressions (06588 +pesha( ) of Damascus (01834 +Dammeseq ) , and for four (00702 
+)arba( ) , I will not {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) away [ the punishment ] thereof ; because (05921 +(al ) they 
have threshed (01758 +duwsh ) Gilead (01568 +Gil(ad ) with threshing (02742 +charuwts ) instruments of 
iron (01270 +barzel ) : 

turn Amo_01_06 Thus (03541 +koh ) saith (00559 +)amar ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) ; For three 
(07969 +shalowsh ) transgressions (06588 +pesha( ) of Gaza (05804 +(Azzah ) , and for four (00702 +)arba( )
, I will not {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) away [ the punishment ] thereof ; because (05921 +(al ) they carried 
(01540 +galah ) away captive (01540 +galah ) the whole (08003 +shalem ) captivity (01546 +galuwth ) , to 
deliver (05462 +cagar ) [ them ] up to Edom (00123 +)Edom ) : 



turn Amo_01_08 And I will cut (03772 +karath ) off the inhabitant (03427 +yashab ) from Ashdod (00795 
+)Ashdowd ) , and him that holdeth (08551 +tamak ) the sceptre (07626 +shebet ) from Ashkelon (00831 
+)Ashq@lown ) , and I will {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) mine hand (03027 +yad ) against (05921 +(al ) Ekron 
(06138 +(Eqrown ):and the remnant (07611 +sh@)eriyth ) of the Philistines (06430 +P@lishtiy ) shall perish
(6) , saith (00559 +)amar ) the Lord (00136 +)Adonay ) GOD (03069 +Y@hovih ) . 

turn Amo_01_09 Thus saith (00559 +)amar ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) ; For three (07969 +shalowsh )
transgressions (06588 +pesha( ) of Tyrus (06865 +Tsor ) , and for four (00702 +)arba( ) , I will not {turn} 
(07725 +shuwb ) away [ the punishment ] thereof ; because (05921 +(al ) they delivered (05462 +cagar ) up 
the whole (08003 +shalem ) captivity (01546 +galuwth ) to Edom (00123 +)Edom ) , and remembered (02142
+zakar ) not the brotherly covenant (01285 +b@riyth ) : 

turn Amo_01_11 Thus (03541 +koh ) saith (00559 +)amar ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) ; For three 
(07969 +shalowsh ) transgressions (06588 +pesha( ) of Edom (00123 +)Edom ) , and for four (00702 +)arba( 
) , I will not {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) away [ the punishment ] thereof ; because (05921 +(al ) he did pursue 
(07291 +radaph ) his brother (00251 +)ach ) with the sword (02719 +chereb ) , and did cast (07843 
+shachath ) off all pity (07356 +racham ) , and his anger (00639 +)aph ) did tear (02963 +taraph ) 
perpetually (05703 +(ad ) , and he kept (08104 +shamar ) his wrath (05678 +(ebrah ) for ever (05331 
+netsach ) : 

turn Amo_01_13 Thus (03541 +koh ) saith (00559 +)amar ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) ; For three 
(07969 +shalowsh ) transgressions (06588 +pesha( ) of the children (01121 +ben ) of Ammon (05983 
+(Ammown ) , and for four (00702 +)arba( ) , I will not {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) away [ the punishment ] 
thereof ; because (05921 +(al ) they have ripped (01234 +baqa( ) up the women with child (02030 +hareh ) 
of Gilead (01568 +Gil(ad ) , that they might enlarge (07337 +rachab ) their border (01366 +g@buwl ) : 

turn Amo_02_01 . Thus (03541 +koh ) saith (00559 +)amar ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) ; For three 
(07969 +shalowsh ) transgressions (06588 +pesha( ) of Moab (04124 +Mow)ab ) , and for four (00702 
+)arba( ) , I will not {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) away [ the punishment ] thereof ; because (05921 +(al ) he 
burned (08313 +saraph ) the bones (06106 +(etsem ) of the king (04428 +melek ) of Edom (00123 +)Edom ) 
into lime (07875 +siyd ) : 

turn Amo_02_04 Thus (03541 +koh ) saith (00559 +)amar ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) ; For three 
(07969 +shalowsh ) transgressions (06588 +pesha( ) of Judah (03063 +Y@huwdah ) , and for four (00702 
+)arba( ) , I will not {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) away [ the punishment ] thereof ; because (05921 +(al ) they 
have despised (03988 +ma)ac ) the law (08451 +towrah ) of the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , and have not 
kept (08104 +shamar ) his commandments (02706 +choq ) , and their lies (03576 +kazab ) caused them to 
err (08582 +ta(ah ) , after (00310 +)achar ) the which (00834 +)aher ) their fathers (1) have walked (01980 
+halak ) : 

turn Amo_02_06 Thus (03541 +koh ) saith (00559 +)amar ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) ; For three 
(07969 +shalowsh ) transgressions (06588 +pesha( ) of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) , and for four (00702 +)arba(
) , I will not {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) away [ the punishment ] thereof ; because (05921 +(al ) they sold (04376
+makar ) the righteous (06662 +tsaddiyq ) for silver (03701 +keceph ) , and the poor (34) for a pair of shoes 
(05275 +na(al ) ; 

turn Amo_02_07 That pant (07602 +sha)aph ) after (05921 +(al ) the dust (06083 +(aphar ) of the earth 
(00776 +)erets ) on the head (07218 +ro)sh ) of the poor (01800 +dal ) , and {turn} (05186 +natah ) aside 
(05186 +natah ) the way (01870 +derek ) of the meek (06035 +(anav ):and a man (00376 +)iysh ) and his 
father (2) will go (03212 +yalak ) in unto the [ same ] maid (05291 +na(arah ) , to profane (02490 +chalal ) 
my holy (06944 +qodesh ) name (08034 +shem ) : 

turn Amo_05_07 Ye who {turn} (02015 +haphak ) judgment (04941 +mishpat ) to wormwood (03939 



+la(anah ) , and leave (03241 +Yaniym ) off righteousness (06666 +ts@daqah ) in the earth (00776 +)erets ) ,

turn Amo_05_12 For I know (03045 +yada( ) your manifold (07227 +rab ) transgressions (06588 +pesha( ) 
and your mighty (06099 +(atsuwm ) sins (02403 +chatta)ah ):they afflict (06887 +tsarar ) the just (06662 
+tsaddiyq ) , they take (03947 +laqach ) a bribe (03724 +kopher ) , and they {turn} (05186 +natah ) aside 
(05186 +natah ) the poor (34) in the gate (08179 +sha(ar ) [ from their right ] . 

turn Amo_08_10 And I will {turn} (02015 +haphak ) your feasts (02282 +chag ) into mourning (60) , and all
(03605 +kol ) your songs (07892 +shiyr ) into lamentation (07015 +qiynah ) ; and I will bring (05927 +(alah )
up sackcloth (08242 +saq ) upon all (03605 +kol ) loins (04975 +mothen ) , and baldness (07144 +qorchah ) 
upon every (03605 +kol ) head (07218 +ro)sh ) ; and I will make (07760 +suwm ) it as the mourning (60) of 
an only (03173 +yachiyd ) [ son ] , and the end (00319 +)achariyth ) thereof as a bitter (04751 +mar ) day 
(03117 +yowm ) . 

turn Dan_09_13 As [ it is ] written (03789 +kathab ) in the law (08451 +towrah ) of Moses (04872 +Mosheh )
, all (03605 +kol ) this (02063 +zo)th ) evil (07451 +ra( ) is come (00935 +bow) ) upon us:yet made we not 
our prayer (02470 +chalah ) before the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) our God (00430 +)elohiym ) , that we 
might {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) from our iniquities (05771 +(avon ) , and understand (07919 +sakal ) thy 
truth (00571 +)emeth ) . 

turn Dan_11_18 After this shall he turn (07725 +shuwb ) his face (06440 +paniym ) unto the isles (00339 
+)iy ) , and shall take (03920 +lakad ) many (07227 +rab ):but a prince (07101 +qatsiyn ) for his own behalf 
shall cause the reproach (02781 +cherpah ) offered by him to cease (07673 +shabath ) ; without (01115 
+biltiy ) his own reproach (02781 +cherpah ) he shall cause [ it ] to {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) upon him . 

turn Dan_11_18 After this shall he {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) his face (06440 +paniym ) unto the isles (00339 
+)iy ) , and shall take (03920 +lakad ) many (07227 +rab ):but a prince (07101 +qatsiyn ) for his own behalf 
shall cause the reproach (02781 +cherpah ) offered by him to cease (07673 +shabath ) ; without (01115 
+biltiy ) his own reproach (02781 +cherpah ) he shall cause [ it ] to turn (07725 +shuwb ) upon him . 

turn Dan_11_19 Then he shall {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) his face (06440 +paniym ) toward the fort (04581 
+ma(owz ) of his own land (00776 +)erets ):but he shall stumble (03782 +kashal ) and fall (05307 +naphal ) , 
and not be found (04672 +matsa) ) . 

turn Dan_12_03 And they that be wise (07919 +sakal ) shall shine (02094 +zahar ) as the brightness (02096 
+zohar ) of the firmament (07549 +raqiya( ) ; and they that {turn} many (07227 +rab ) to righteousness 
(06663 +tsadaq ) as the stars (03556 +kowkab ) for ever (05769 +(owlam ) and ever (05703 +(ad ) . 

turn Deu_01_40 But [ as for ] you , {turn} (06437 +panah ) you , and take your journey (05265 +naca( ) into
the wilderness (04057 +midbar ) by the way (01870 +derek ) of the Red (05488 +cuwph ) sea (03220 +yam ) .

turn Deu_02_27 Let me pass (05674 +(abar ) through thy land (00776 +)erets ):I will go (03212 +yalak ) 
along by the high (01870 +derek ) way (01870 +derek ) , I will neither (03808 +lo) ) {turn} (05493 +cuwr ) 
unto the right (03225 +yamiyn ) hand (03225 +yamiyn ) nor to the left (08040 +s@mo)wl ) . 

turn Deu_04_30 When thou art in tribulation (06862 +tsar ) , and all (03605 +kol ) these (00428 +)el - leh ) 
things (01697 +dabar ) are come (04672 +matsa) ) upon thee , [ even ] in the latter (00319 +)achariyth ) days
(03117 +yowm ) , if thou {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) to the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) thy God (00430 
+)elohiym ) , and shalt be obedient (08085 +shama( ) unto his voice (06963 +qowl ) ; 

turn Deu_05_32 Ye shall observe (08104 +shamar ) to do (06213 +(asah ) therefore as the LORD (03068 
+Y@hovah ) your God (00430 +)elohiym ) hath commanded (06680 +tsavah ) you:ye shall not {turn} (05493



+cuwr ) aside to the right (03225 +yamiyn ) hand (03225 +yamiyn ) or to the left (08040 +s@mo)wl ) . 

turn Deu_07_04 For they will {turn} (05493 +cuwr ) away thy son (01121 +ben ) from following (00310 
+)achar ) me , that they may serve (05647 +(abad ) other (00312 +)acher ) gods (00430 +)elohiym ):so will 
the anger (00639 +)aph ) of the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) be kindled (02734 +charah ) against you , and 
destroy (08045 +shamad ) thee suddenly (04118 +maher ) . 

turn Deu_11_16 Take heed (08104 +shamar ) to yourselves , that your heart (03824 +lebab ) be not deceived
(06601 +pathah ) , and ye {turn} (05493 +cuwr ) aside , and serve (05647 +(abad ) other (00312 +)acher ) 
gods (00430 +)elohiym ) , and worship (07812 +shachah ) them ; 

turn Deu_11_28 And a curse (07045 +q@lalah ) , if (00518 +)im ) ye will not obey (08085 +shama( ) the 
commandments (04687 +mitsvah ) of the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) your God (00430 +)elohiym ) , but 
{turn} (05493 +cuwr ) aside out of the way (01870 +derek ) which (00834 +)aher ) I command (06680 
+tsavah ) you this day (03117 +yowm ) , to go (03212 +yalak ) after (00310 +)achar ) other (00312 +)acher ) 
gods (00430 +)elohiym ) , which (00834 +)aher ) ye have not known (03045 +yada( ) . 

turn Deu_13_05 And that prophet (05030 +nabiy) ) , or (00176 +)ow ) that dreamer (02492 +chalam ) of 
dreams (02472 +chalowm ) , shall be put to death (04191 +muwth ) ; because (03588 +kiy ) he hath spoken 
(01696 +dabar ) to {turn} (05627 +carah ) [ you ] away from the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) your God 
(00430 +)elohiym ) , which brought (03318 +yatsa) ) you out of the land (00776 +)erets ) of Egypt (04714 
+Mitsrayim ) , and redeemed (06299 +padah ) you out of the house (01004 +bayith ) of bondage (05650 
+(ebed ) , to thrust (05080 +nadach ) thee out of the way (01870 +derek ) which (00834 +)aher ) the LORD 
(03068 +Y@hovah ) thy God (00430 +)elohiym ) commanded (06680 +tsavah ) thee to walk (03212 +yalak ) 
in . So shalt thou put (01197 +ba(ar ) the evil (07451 +ra( ) away (01197 +ba(ar ) from the midst (07130 
+qereb ) of thee . 

turn Deu_13_17 And there shall cleave (01692 +dabaq ) nought of the cursed (02764 +cherem ) thing to 
thine hand (03027 +yad ):that the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) may {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) from the 
fierceness (02740 +charown ) of his anger (00639 +)aph ) , and shew (05414 +nathan ) thee mercy (07356 
+racham ) , and have compassion (07355 +racham ) upon thee , and multiply (07235 +rabah ) thee , as he 
hath sworn (07650 +shaba( ) unto thy fathers (1) ; 

turn Deu_14_25 Then shalt thou {turn} (05414 +nathan ) [ it ] into money (03701 +keceph ) , and bind 
(06887 +tsarar ) up the money (03701 +keceph ) in thine hand (03027 +yad ) , and shalt go (01980 +halak ) 
unto the place (04725 +maqowm ) which (00834 +)aher ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) thy God (00430 
+)elohiym ) shall choose (00977 +bachar ) : 

turn Deu_16_07 And thou shalt roast (01310 +bashal ) and eat (00398 +)akal ) [ it ] in the place (04725 
+maqowm ) which (00834 +)aher ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) thy God (00430 +)elohiym ) shall choose 
(00977 +bachar ):and thou shalt {turn} (06437 +panah ) in the morning (01242 +boqer ) , and go (01980 
+halak ) unto thy tents (00168 +)ohel ) . 

turn Deu_17_17 Neither (03808 +lo) ) shall he multiply (07235 +rabah ) wives (00802 +)ishshah ) to himself ,
that his heart (03824 +lebab ) {turn} (05493 +cuwr ) not away:neither (03808 +lo) ) shall he greatly (03966 
+m@(od ) multiply (07235 +rabah ) to himself silver (03701 +keceph ) and gold (02091 +zahab ) . 

turn Deu_17_20 That his heart (03824 +lebab ) be not lifted (07311 +ruwm ) up above his brethren (00251 
+)ach ) , and that he {turn} (05493 +cuwr ) not aside from the commandment (04687 +mitsvah ) , [ to ] the 
right (03225 +yamiyn ) hand (03225 +yamiyn ) , or [ to ] the left (08040 +s@mo)wl ):to the end (04616 
+ma(an ) that he may prolong (00748 +)arak ) [ his ] days (03117 +yowm ) in his kingdom (04467 
+mamlakah ) , he , and his children (01121 +ben ) , in the midst (07130 +qereb ) of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) .



turn Deu_23_13 And thou shalt have (01961 +hayah ) a paddle (03489 +yathed ) upon thy weapon (00240 
+)azen ) ; and it shall be , when thou wilt ease (03427 +yashab ) thyself abroad (02351 +chuwts ) , thou shalt
dig (02658 +chaphar ) therewith , and shalt {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) back (07725 +shuwb ) and cover (03680 
+kacah ) that which (00834 +)aher ) cometh (06627 +tsa)ah ) from thee : 

turn Deu_23_14 For the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) thy God (00430 +)elohiym ) walketh (01980 +halak ) in 
the midst (07130 +qereb ) of thy camp (04264 +machaneh ) , to deliver (05337 +natsal ) thee , and to give 
(05414 +nathan ) up thine enemies (00341 +)oyeb ) before (06440 +paniym ) thee ; therefore shall thy camp 
(04264 +machaneh ) be holy (06918 +qadowsh ):that he see (07200 +ra)ah ) no (03808 +lo) ) unclean (06172 
+(ervah ) thing (01697 +dabar ) in thee , and {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) away from thee . 

turn Deu_30_03 That then the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) thy God (00430 +)elohiym ) will {turn} (07725 
+shuwb ) thy captivity (07622 +sh@buwth ) , and have compassion (07355 +racham ) upon thee , and will 
return (07725 +shuwb ) and gather (06908 +qabats ) thee from all (03605 +kol ) the nations (05971 +(am ) , 
whither the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) thy God (00430 +)elohiym ) hath scattered (06327 +puwts ) thee . 

turn Deu_30_10 If (03588 +kiy ) thou shalt hearken (08085 +shama( ) unto the voice (06963 +qowl ) of the 
LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) thy God (00430 +)elohiym ) , to keep (08104 +shamar ) his commandments 
(04687 +mitsvah ) and his statutes (02708 +chuqqah ) which are written (03789 +kathab ) in this (02088 
+zeh ) book (05612 +cepher ) of the law (08451 +towrah ) , [ and ] if (03588 +kiy ) thou {turn} (07725 
+shuwb ) unto the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) thy God (00430 +)elohiym ) with all (03605 +kol ) thine heart
(03824 +lebab ) , and with all (03605 +kol ) thy soul (05315 +nephesh ) . 

turn Deu_30_17 But if thine heart (03824 +lebab ) {turn} (06437 +panah ) away , so that thou wilt not hear 
(08085 +shama( ) , but shalt be drawn (05080 +nadach ) away , and worship (07812 +shachah ) other (00312
+)acher ) gods (00430 +)elohiym ) , and serve (05647 +(abad ) them ; 

turn Deu_31_20 For when (03588 +kiy ) I shall have brought (00935 +bow) ) them into (00413 +)el ) the 
land (00127 +)adamah ) which (00834 +)aher ) I sware (07650 +shaba( ) unto their fathers (1) , that floweth 
(02100 +zuwb ) with milk (02461 +chalab ) and honey (01706 +d@bash ) ; and they shall have eaten (00398 
+)akal ) and filled (07646 +saba( ) themselves , and waxen fat (01878 +dashen ) ; then will they {turn} 
(06437 +panah ) unto other (00312 +)acher ) gods (00430 +)elohiym ) , and serve (05647 +(abad ) them , and
provoke (05006 +na)ats ) me , and break (06565 +parar ) my covenant (01285 +b@riyth ) . 

turn Deu_31_29 For I know (03045 +yada( ) that after (00310 +)achar ) my death (04194 +maveth ) ye will 
utterly corrupt (07843 +shachath ) [ yourselves ] , and {turn} (05493 +cuwr ) aside from the way (01870 
+derek ) which (00834 +)aher ) I have commanded (06680 +tsavah ) you ; and evil (07451 +ra( ) will befall 
(07122 +qara) ) you in the latter (00319 +)achariyth ) days (03117 +yowm ) ; because (03588 +kiy ) ye will 
do (06213 +(asah ) evil (07451 +ra( ) in the sight (05869 +(ayin ) of the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , to 
provoke him to anger (03707 +ka(ac ) through the work (04639 +ma(aseh ) of your hands (03027 +yad ) . 

turn Ecc_03_20 All (03605 +kol ) go (01980 +halak ) unto one (00259 +)echad ) place (04725 +maqowm ) ; 
all (03605 +kol ) are of the dust (06083 +(aphar ) , and all (03605 +kol ) {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) to dust 
(06083 +(aphar ) again (07725 +shuwb ) . 

turn Est_02_12 Now when every maid s (05291 +na(arah ) {turn} (08447 +towr ) was come (05060 +naga( ) 
to go (00935 +bow) ) in to king (04428 +melek ) Ahasuerus (00325 +)Achashverowsh ) , after (07093 +qets ) 
that she had been (01961 +hayah ) twelve months (02320 +chodesh ) , according to the manner (01881 
+dath ) of the women (00802 +)ishshah ) , ( for so (03651 +ken ) were the days (03117 +yowm ) of their 
purifications (04795 +maruwq ) accomplished (04390 +male) ) , [ to wit ] , six (08337 +shesh ) months 
(02320 +chodesh ) with oil (08081 +shemen ) of myrrh (04753 +more ) , and six (08337 +shesh ) months 
(02320 +chodesh ) with sweet (01314 +besem ) odours (01314 +besem ) , and with [ other ] things for the 



purifying (08562 +tamruwq ) of the women (00802 +)ishshah ) ; ) 

turn Est_02_15 Now when the {turn} (08447 +towr ) of Esther (00635 +)Ecter ) , the daughter (01323 +bath 
) of Abihail (32) the uncle (01730 +dowd ) of Mordecai (04782 +Mord@kay ) , who (00834 +)aher ) had 
taken (03947 +laqach ) her for his daughter (01323 +bath ) , was come (05060 +naga( ) to go (00935 +bow) ) 
in unto the king (04428 +melek ) , she required (01245 +baqash ) nothing but what Hegai (01896 +Hege) ) 
the king s (04428 +melek ) chamberlain (05631 +cariyc ) , the keeper (08104 +shamar ) of the women (00802
+)ishshah ) , appointed (00559 +)amar ) . And Esther (00635 +)Ecter ) obtained (05375 +nasa) ) favour 
(02580 +chen ) in the sight (05869 +(ayin ) of all (03605 +kol ) them that looked (06437 +panah ) upon her . 

turn Exo_03_03 And Moses (04872 +Mosheh ) said (00559 +)amar ) , I will now (04994 +na) ) {turn} (05493 
+cuwr ) aside , and see (07200 +ra)ah ) this (02088 +zeh ) great (01419 +gadowl ) sight (04758 +mar)eh ) , 
why (04069 +madduwa( ) the bush (05572 +c@nah ) is not burnt (01197 +ba(ar ) . 

turn Exo_14_02 Speak (01696 +dabar ) unto the children (01121 +ben ) of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) , that 
they {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) and encamp (02583 +chanah ) before (06440 +paniym ) Pihahiroth (06367 +Pi 
ha - Chiyroth ) , between (00996 +beyn ) Migdol (04024 +Migdowl ) and the sea (03220 +yam ) , over (06440
+paniym ) against (06440 +paniym ) Baalzephon (01189 +Ba(al Ts@phown ):before (05226 +nekach ) it 
shall ye encamp (02583 +chanah ) by the sea (03220 +yam ) . 

turn Exo_23_27 I will send (07971 +shalach ) my fear (00367 +)eymah ) before (06440 +paniym ) thee , and 
will destroy (02000 +hamam ) all (03605 +kol ) the people (05971 +(am ) to whom (00834 +)aher ) thou shalt
come (00935 +bow) ) , and I will make (05414 +nathan ) all (03605 +kol ) thine enemies (00341 +)oyeb ) 
{turn} their backs (06203 +(oreph ) unto thee . 

turn Eze_03_19 Yet if (03588 +kiy ) thou warn (02094 +zahar ) the wicked (07563 +rasha( ) , and he {turn} 
(07725 +shuwb ) not from his wickedness (07562 +resha( ) , nor from his wicked (07563 +rasha( ) way 
(01870 +derek ) , he shall die (04191 +muwth ) in his iniquity (05771 +(avon ) ; but thou hast delivered 
(05337 +natsal ) thy soul (05315 +nephesh ) . 

turn Eze_03_20 Again (07725 +shuwb ) , When a righteous (06662 +tsaddiyq ) [ man ] doth {turn} (07725 
+shuwb ) from his righteousness (06664 +tsedeq ) , and commit (06213 +(asah ) iniquity (05766 +(evel ) , 
and I lay (05414 +nathan ) a stumblingblock (04383 +mikshowl ) before (06440 +paniym ) him , he shall die 
(04191 +muwth ):because (03588 +kiy ) thou hast not given him warning (02094 +zahar ) , he shall die 
(04191 +muwth ) in his sin (02403 +chatta)ah ) , and his righteousness (06666 +ts@daqah ) which (00834 
+)aher ) he hath done (06213 +(asah ) shall not be remembered (02142 +zakar ) ; but his blood (01818 +dam
) will I require (01245 +baqash ) at thine hand (03027 +yad ) . 

turn Eze_04_08 And , behold (02009 +hinneh ) , I will lay bands (05688 +(aboth ) upon thee , and thou shalt
not {turn} (02015 +haphak ) thee from one side (06654 +tsad ) to another , till (05704 +(ad ) thou hast ended
(03615 +kalah ) the days (03117 +yowm ) of thy siege (04692 +matsowr ) . 

turn Eze_07_22 My face (06440 +paniym ) will I {turn} (05437 +cabab ) also from them , and they shall 
pollute (02490 +chalal ) my secret (06845 +tsaphan ) [ place ] :for the robbers (06530 +p@riyts ) shall enter 
(00935 +bow) ) into it , and defile (02490 +chalal ) it . 

turn Eze_08_06 He said (00559 +)amar ) furthermore unto me , Son (01121 +ben ) of man (00120 +)adam ) ,
seest (07200 +ra)ah ) thou what (04100 +mah ) they do (06213 +(asah ) ? [ even ] the great (01419 +gadowl ) 
abominations (08441 +tow(ebah ) that the house (01004 +bayith ) of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) committeth 
(06213 +(asah ) here (06311 +poh ) , that I should go (07368 +rachaq ) far (07368 +rachaq ) off from my 
sanctuary (04720 +miqdash ) ? but {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) thee yet (05750 +(owd ) again (05750 +(owd ) , [ 
and ] thou shalt see (07200 +ra)ah ) greater (01419 +gadowl ) abominations (08441 +tow(ebah ) . 



turn Eze_08_15 Then said (00559 +)amar ) he unto me , Hast thou seen (07200 +ra)ah ) [ this ] , O son 
(01121 +ben ) of man (00120 +)adam ) ? {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) thee yet (05750 +(owd ) again (05750 +(owd
) , [ and ] thou shalt see (07200 +ra)ah ) greater (01419 +gadowl ) abominations (08441 +tow(ebah ) than 
these (00428 +)el - leh ) . 

turn Eze_14_06 Therefore (03651 +ken ) say (00559 +)amar ) unto the house (01004 +bayith ) of Israel 
(03478 +Yisra)el ) , Thus (03541 +koh ) saith (00559 +)amar ) the Lord (00136 +)Adonay ) GOD (03069 
+Y@hovih ) ; Repent (07725 +shuwb ) , and turn (07725 +shuwb ) [ yourselves ] from your idols (01544 
+gilluwl ) ; and {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) away your faces (06440 +paniym ) from all (03605 +kol ) your 
abominations (08441 +tow(ebah ) . 

turn Eze_14_06 Therefore (03651 +ken ) say (00559 +)amar ) unto the house (01004 +bayith ) of Israel 
(03478 +Yisra)el ) , Thus (03541 +koh ) saith (00559 +)amar ) the Lord (00136 +)Adonay ) GOD (03069 
+Y@hovih ) ; Repent (07725 +shuwb ) , and {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) [ yourselves ] from your idols (01544 
+gilluwl ) ; and turn (07725 +shuwb ) away your faces (06440 +paniym ) from all (03605 +kol ) your 
abominations (08441 +tow(ebah ) . 

turn Eze_18_21 . But if the wicked (07563 +rasha( ) will {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) from all (03605 +kol ) his 
sins (02403 +chatta)ah ) that he hath committed (06213 +(asah ) , and keep (08104 +shamar ) all (03605 
+kol ) my statutes (02708 +chuqqah ) , and do (06213 +(asah ) that which is lawful (04941 +mishpat ) and 
right (06666 +ts@daqah ) , he shall surely live (02421 +chayah ) , he shall not die (04191 +muwth ) . 

turn Eze_18_30 . Therefore (03651 +ken ) I will judge (08199 +shaphat ) you , O house (01004 +bayith ) of 
Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) , every (00376 +)iysh ) one (00376 +)iysh ) according to his ways (01870 +derek ) , 
saith (05002 +n@)um ) the Lord (00136 +)Adonay ) GOD (03069 +Y@hovih ) . Repent (07725 +shuwb ) , 
and {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) [ yourselves ] from all (03605 +kol ) your transgressions (06588 +pesha( ) ; so 
iniquity (05771 +(avon ) shall not be your ruin (04383 +mikshowl ) . 

turn Eze_18_32 For I have no (03808 +lo) ) pleasure (02654 +chaphets ) in the death (04194 +maveth ) of 
him that dieth (04191 +muwth ) , saith (05002 +n@)um ) the Lord (00136 +)Adonay ) GOD (03069 
+Y@hovih ):wherefore {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) [ yourselves ] , and live (02421 +chayah ) ye . 

turn Eze_33_09 Nevertheless , if (03588 +kiy ) thou warn (02094 +zahar ) the wicked (07563 +rasha( ) of his
way (01870 +derek ) to turn (07725 +shuwb ) from it ; if he do not {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) from his way 
(01870 +derek ) , he shall die (04191 +muwth ) in his iniquity ; but thou hast delivered (05337 +natsal ) thy 
soul (05315 +nephesh ) . 

turn Eze_33_09 Nevertheless , if (03588 +kiy ) thou warn (02094 +zahar ) the wicked (07563 +rasha( ) of his
way (01870 +derek ) to {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) from it ; if he do not turn (07725 +shuwb ) from his way 
(01870 +derek ) , he shall die (04191 +muwth ) in his iniquity ; but thou hast delivered (05337 +natsal ) thy 
soul (05315 +nephesh ) . 

turn Eze_33_11 Say (00559 +)amar ) unto them , [ As ] I live (02416 +chay ) , saith (05002 +n@)um ) the 
Lord (00136 +)Adonay ) GOD (03069 +Y@hovih ) , I have no (00518 +)im ) pleasure (02654 +chaphets ) in 
the death (04194 +maveth ) of the wicked (07563 +rasha( ) ; but that the wicked (07563 +rasha( ) turn 
(07725 +shuwb ) from his way (01870 +derek ) and live (02421 +chayah ):turn (07725 +shuwb ) ye , {turn} 
(07725 +shuwb ) ye from your evil (07451 +ra( ) ways (01870 +derek ) ; for why (04100 +mah ) will ye die 
(04191 +muwth ) , O house (01004 +bayith ) of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) ? 

turn Eze_33_11 Say (00559 +)amar ) unto them , [ As ] I live (02416 +chay ) , saith (05002 +n@)um ) the 
Lord (00136 +)Adonay ) GOD (03069 +Y@hovih ) , I have no (00518 +)im ) pleasure (02654 +chaphets ) in 
the death (04194 +maveth ) of the wicked (07563 +rasha( ) ; but that the wicked (07563 +rasha( ) {turn} 
(07725 +shuwb ) from his way (01870 +derek ) and live (02421 +chayah ):turn (07725 +shuwb ) ye , turn 



(07725 +shuwb ) ye from your evil (07451 +ra( ) ways (01870 +derek ) ; for why (04100 +mah ) will ye die 
(04191 +muwth ) , O house (01004 +bayith ) of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) ? 

turn Eze_33_14 Again , when I say (00559 +)amar ) unto the wicked (07563 +rasha( ) , Thou shalt surely die
(04191 +muwth ) ; if he {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) from his sin (02403 +chatta)ah ) , and do (06213 +(asah ) 
that which is lawful (04941 +mishpat ) and right (06666 +ts@daqah ) ; 

turn Eze_33_19 But if the wicked (07563 +rasha( ) {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) from his wickedness (07564 
+rish(ah ) , and do (06213 +(asah ) that which (00834 +)aher ) is lawful (04941 +mishpat ) and right (06666 
+ts@daqah ) , he shall live (02421 +chayah ) thereby . 

turn Eze_36_09 For , behold (02005 +hen ) , I [ am ] for you , and I will {turn} (06437 +panah ) unto you , 
and ye shall be tilled (05647 +(abad ) and sown (02232 +zara( ) : 

turn Eze_38_04 And I will {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) thee back (07725 +shuwb ) , and put (05414 +nathan ) 
hooks (02397 +chach ) into thy jaws (03895 +l@chiy ) , and I will bring (03318 +yatsa) ) thee forth (03318 
+yatsa) ) , and all (03605 +kol ) thine army (02428 +chayil ) , horses (05483 +cuwc ) and horsemen (06571 
+parash ) , all (03605 +kol ) of them clothed (03847 +labash ) with all (03605 +kol ) sorts (04358 +miklowl ) [
of armour (03627 +k@liy ) , even ] a great (07227 +rab ) company (06951 +qahal ) [ with ] bucklers (06793 
+tsinnah ) and shields (04043 +magen ) , all (03605 +kol ) of them handling (08610 +taphas ) swords (02719 
+chereb ) : 

turn Eze_38_12 To take (07997 +shalal ) a spoil (07998 +shalal ) , and to take (00962 +bazaz ) a prey (00957 
+baz ) ; to {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) thine hand (03027 +yad ) upon the desolate (02723 +chorbah ) places [ 
that are now ] inhabited (03427 +yashab ) , and upon the people (05971 +(am ) [ that are ] gathered (00622 
+)acaph ) out of the nations (01471 +gowy ) , which have gotten (06213 +(asah ) cattle (04735 +miqneh ) and
goods (07075 +qinyan ) , that dwell (03427 +yashab ) in the midst (02872 +tabbuwr ) of the land (00776 
+)erets ) . 

turn Eze_39_02 And I will {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) thee back (07725 +shuwb ) , and leave (08338 
+shawshaw ) but the sixth (08338 +shawshaw ) part of thee , and will cause thee to come (05927 +(alah ) up 
from the north (06828 +tsaphown ) parts (03411 +y@rekah ) , and will bring (00935 +bow) ) thee upon the 
mountains (02022 +har ) of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) : 

turn Gal_04_09 But now (3568 -nun -) , after that ye have known (1097 -ginosko -) God (2316 -theos -) , or 
(1161 -de -) rather (3123 -mallon -) are known (1097 -ginosko -) of God (2316 -theos -) , how (4459 -pos -) 
{turn} (1994 -epistrepho -) ye again (3825 -palin -) to the weak (0772 -asthenes -) and beggarly (4444 -
purgos -) elements (4747 -stoicheion -) , whereunto (3739 -hos -) ye desire (2309 -thelo -) again (3825 -palin -
) to be in bondage (1398 -douleuo -) ? 

turn Gen_19_02 And he said (00559 +)amar ) , Behold (02009 +hinneh ) now (04994 +na) ) , my lords (00113
+)adown ) , {turn} (05493 +cuwr ) in , I pray (04994 +na) ) you , into (00413 +)el ) your servant s (05650 
+(ebed ) house (01004 +bayith ) , and tarry (03885 +luwn ) all (03885 +luwn ) night , and wash (07364 
+rachats ) your feet (07272 +regel ) , and ye shall rise (07925 +shakam ) up early (07925 +shakam ) , and go 
(01980 +halak ) on your ways (01870 +derek ) . And they said (00559 +)amar ) , Nay ; but we will abide 
(03885 +luwn ) in the street (07339 +r@chob ) all (03885 +luwn ) night . 

turn Gen_24_49 And now (06258 +(attah ) if (00518 +)im ) ye will deal (06213 +(asah ) kindly (02617 
+checed ) and truly (00571 +)emeth ) with my master (00113 +)adown ) , tell (05046 +nagad ) me:and if 
(00518 +)im ) not , tell (05046 +nagad ) me ; that I may {turn} (06437 +panah ) to the right (03225 +yamiyn 
) hand (03225 +yamiyn ) , or (00176 +)ow ) to the left (08040 +s@mo)wl ) . 

turn Gen_27_44 And tarry (03427 +yashab ) with him a few (00259 +)echad ) days (03117 +yowm ) , until 



thy brother s (00251 +)ach ) fury (02534 +chemah ) {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) away ; 

turn Gen_27_45 Until (05704 +(ad ) thy brother s (00251 +)ach ) anger (00639 +)aph ) {turn}(07725 +shuwb
) away from thee , and he forget (07911 +shakach ) [ that ] which (00834 +)aher ) thou hast done (06213 
+(asah ) to him:then I will send (07971 +shalach ) , and fetch (03947 +laqach ) thee from thence (08033 
+sham ):why (04100 +mah ) should I be deprived (07921 +shakol ) also (01571 +gam ) of you both (08147 
+sh@nayim ) in one (00259 +)echad ) day (03117 +yowm ) ? 

turn Heb_12_25 See (0991 -blepo -) that ye refuse (3868 -paraiteomai -) not him that speaketh (2980 -laleo -)
. For if (1487 -ei -) they escaped (5343 -pheugo -) not who refused (3868 -paraiteomai -) him that spake 
(5537 -chrematizo -) on (1909 -epi -) earth (1093 -ge -) , much (4183 -polus -) more (3123 -mallon -) [ shall 
not ] we [ escape (5343 -pheugo -) ] , if we {turn} (0654 -apostrepho -) away (0654 -apostrepho -) from him 
that [ speaketh ] from heaven (3772 -ouranos -) : 

turn Hos_05_04 They will not frame (05414 +nathan ) their doings (04611 +ma(alal ) to {turn} (07725 
+shuwb ) unto their God (00430 +)elohiym ):for the spirit (07307 +ruwach ) of whoredoms (02183 +zanuwn 
) [ is ] in the midst (07130 +qereb ) of them , and they have not known (03045 +yada( ) the LORD (03068 
+Y@hovah ) . 

turn Hos_12_06 Therefore {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) thou to thy God (00430 +)elohiym ):keep (08104 
+shamar ) mercy (02617 +checed ) and judgment (04941 +mishpat ) , and wait (06960 +qavah ) on thy God 
(00430 +)elohiym ) continually . 

turn Hos_14_02 Take (03947 +laqach ) with you words (01697 +dabar ) , and {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) to the 
LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ):say (00559 +)amar ) unto him , Take (05375 +nasa) ) away all (03605 +kol ) 
iniquity (05771 +(avon ) , and receive (03947 +laqach ) [ us ] graciously (02896 +towb ):so will we render 
(07999 +shalam ) the calves (06499 +par ) of our lips (08193 +saphah ) . 

turn Isa_01_25 And I will {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) my hand (03027 +yad ) upon thee , and purely (01252 
+bor ) purge (06884 +tsaraph ) away thy dross (05509 +ciyg ) , and take (05493 +cuwr ) away (05493 +cuwr 
) all (03605 +kol ) thy tin (00913 +b@diyl ) : 

turn Isa_10_02 To {turn} (05186 +natah ) aside (05186 +natah ) the needy (01800 +dal ) from judgment 
(01779 +diyn ) , and to take (01497 +gazal ) away (01497 +gazal ) the right (04941 +mishpat ) from the poor 
(06041 +(aniy ) of my people (05971 +(am ) , that widows (00490 +)almanah ) may be their prey (07998 
+shalal ) , and [ that ] they may rob (00962 +bazaz ) the fatherless (03490 +yathowm ) ! 

turn Isa_13_14 And it shall be as the chased (05080 +nadach ) roe (06643 +ts@biy ) , and as a sheep (06629 
+tso)n ) that no (00369 +)ayin ) man taketh (06908 +qabats ) up:they shall every man (00376 +)iysh ) {turn} 
(06437 +panah ) to his own people (05971 +(am ) , and flee (05127 +nuwc ) every (00376 +)iysh ) one into 
(00413 +)el ) his own land (00776 +)erets ) . 

turn Isa_14_27 For the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) of hosts (06635 +tsaba) ) hath purposed (03289 +ya(ats )
, and who (04310 +miy ) shall disannul (06565 +parar ) [ it ] ? and his hand (03027 +yad ) [ is ] stretched 
(05186 +natah ) out , and who (04310 +miy ) shall {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) it back (07725 +shuwb ) ? 

turn Isa_19_06 And they shall {turn} (02186 +zanach ) the rivers (05104 +nahar ) far away ; [ and ] the 
brooks (02975 +y@(or ) of defence (04692 +matsowr ) shall be emptied (01809 +dalal ) and dried (02717 
+charab ) up:the reeds (07070 +qaneh ) and flags (05488 +cuwph ) shall wither (07060 +qamal ) . 

turn Isa_22_18 He will surely violently {turn} (06801 +tsanaph ) and toss (06802 +ts@nephah ) thee [ like ] 
a ball (01754 +duwr ) into (00413 +)el ) a large country (00776 +)erets ):there (08033 +sham ) shalt thou die 
(04191 +muwth ) , and there (08033 +sham ) the chariots (04818 +merkabah ) of thy glory (03519 +kabowd 



) [ shall be ] the shame (07036 +qalown ) of thy lord s (00113 +)adown ) house (01004 +bayith ) . 

turn Isa_23_17 And it shall come (01961 +hayah ) to pass after the end (07093 +qets ) of seventy (07657 
+shib(iym . ) years (08141 +shaneh ) , that the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) will visit (06485 +paqad ) Tyre 
(06865 +Tsor ) , and she shall {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) to her hire (00868 +)ethnan ) , and shall commit 
(02181 +zanah ) fornication (02181 +zanah ) with all (03605 +kol ) the kingdoms (04467 +mamlakah ) of the
world (00776 +)erets ) upon the face (06440 +paniym ) of the earth (00127 +)adamah ) . 

turn Isa_28_06 And for a spirit (07307 +ruwach ) of judgment (04941 +mishpat ) to him that sitteth (03427 
+yashab ) in judgment (04941 +mishpat ) , and for strength (01369 +g@buwrah ) to them that {turn} 
(07725 +shuwb ) the battle (04421 +milchamah ) to the gate (08179 +sha(ar ) . 

turn Isa_29_21 That make a man (00120 +)adam ) an offender (02398 +chata) ) for a word (01697 +dabar ) 
, and lay a snare (06983 +qowsh ) for him that reproveth (03198 +yakach ) in the gate (08179 +sha(ar ) , and
{turn} (05186 +natah ) aside (05186 +natah ) the just (06662 +tsaddiyq ) for a thing of nought (08414 
+tohuw ) . 

turn Isa_30_11 Get you out of the way (01870 +derek ) , {turn} (05186 +natah ) aside (05186 +natah ) out of 
the path (00734 +)orach ) , cause the Holy (06918 +qadowsh ) One of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) to cease 
(07673 +shabath ) from before (06440 +paniym ) us . 

turn Isa_30_21 And thine ears (00241 +)ozen ) shall hear (08085 +shama( ) a word (01697 +dabar ) behind 
(00310 +)achar ) thee , saying (00559 +)amar ) , This (02088 +zeh ) [ is ] the way (01870 +derek ) , walk 
(03212 +yalak ) ye in it , when (03588 +kiy ) ye turn to the right (00541 +)aman ) hand (03027 +yad ) , and 
when (03588 +kiy ) ye {turn} to the left (08041 +sama)l ) . 

turn Isa_30_21 And thine ears (00241 +)ozen ) shall hear (08085 +shama( ) a word (01697 +dabar ) behind 
(00310 +)achar ) thee , saying (00559 +)amar ) , This (02088 +zeh ) [ is ] the way (01870 +derek ) , walk 
(03212 +yalak ) ye in it , when (03588 +kiy ) ye {turn} to the right (00541 +)aman ) hand (03027 +yad ) , and
when (03588 +kiy ) ye turn to the left (08041 +sama)l ) . 

turn Isa_36_09 How (00349 +)eyk ) then wilt thou {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) away the face (06440 +paniym ) 
of one (00259 +)echad ) captain (06346 +pechah ) of the least (06996 +qatan ) of my master s (00113 
+)adown ) servants (05650 +(ebed ) , and put thy trust (00982 +batach ) on (05921 +(al ) Egypt (04714 
+Mitsrayim ) for chariots (07393 +rekeb ) and for horsemen (06571 +parash ) ? 

turn Isa_37_29 Because (03282 +ya(an ) thy rage (07264 +ragaz ) against (00413 +)el ) me , and thy tumult 
(07600 +sha)anan ) , is come (05927 +(alah ) up into mine ears (00241 +)ozen ) , therefore will I put (07760 
+suwm ) my hook (02397 +chach ) in thy nose (00639 +)aph ) , and my bridle (04964 +metheg ) in thy lips 
(08193 +saphah ) , and I will {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) thee back (07725 +shuwb ) by the way (01870 +derek ) 
by which (00834 +)aher ) thou camest (00935 +bow) ) . 

turn Isa_58_13 . If (00518 +)im ) thou {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) away thy foot (07272 +regel ) from the 
sabbath (07676 +shabbath ) , [ from ] doing (06213 +(asah ) thy pleasure (02656 +chephets ) on my holy 
(06944 +qodesh ) day (03117 +yowm ) ; and call (07121 +qara) ) the sabbath (07676 +shabbath ) a delight 
(06027 +(oneg ) , the holy (06918 +qadowsh ) of the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , honourable (03513 +kabad
) ; and shalt honour (03513 +kabad ) him , not doing (06213 +(asah ) thine own ways (01870 +derek ) , nor 
finding (04672 +matsa) ) thine own pleasure (02656 +chephets ) , nor speaking (01696 +dabar ) [ thine own ]
words (01697 +dabar ) : 

turn Isa_59_20 And the Redeemer (01350 +ga)al ) shall come (00935 +bow) ) to Zion (06726 +Tsiyown ) , 
and unto them that {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) from transgression (06588 +pesha( ) in Jacob (03290 +Ya(aqob )
, saith (05002 +n@)um ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) . 



turn Jam_03_03 Behold (2400 -idou -) , we put (0906 -ballo -) bits (5469 -chalinos -) in the horses (2462 -
hippos -) mouths (4750 -stoma -) , that they may obey (3982 -peitho -) us ; and we {turn} (3329 -metago -) 
about (3329 -metago -) their whole (3650 -holos -) body (4983 -soma -) . 

turn Jer_02_24 A wild (06501 +pere) ) ass (06501 +pere) ) used (03928 +limmuwd ) to the wilderness (04057
+midbar ) , [ that ] snuffeth (07602 +sha)aph ) up the wind (07307 +ruwach ) at her pleasure ; in her 
occasion (08385 +ta)anah ) who (04310 +miy ) can {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) her away ? all (03605 +kol ) they 
that seek (01245 +baqash ) her will not weary (03286 +ya(aph ) themselves ; in her month (02320 +chodesh 
) they shall find (04672 +matsa) ) her . 

turn Jer_02_35 Yet thou sayest (00559 +)amar ) , Because (03588 +kiy ) I am innocent (05352 +naqah ) , 
surely (00389 +)ak ) his anger (00639 +)aph ) shall {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) from me . Behold (02005 +hen ) , 
I will plead (08199 +shaphat ) with thee , because (05921 +(al ) thou sayest (00559 +)amar ) , I have not 
sinned (02398 +chata) ) . 

turn Jer_03_19 But I said (00559 +)amar ) , How (00349 +)eyk ) shall I put (07896 +shiyth ) thee among the 
children (01121 +ben ) , and give (05414 +nathan ) thee a pleasant (02532 +chemdah ) land (00776 +)erets ) ,
a goodly (06643 +ts@biy ) heritage (05159 +nachalah ) of the hosts (06635 +tsaba) ) of nations (01471 +gowy
) ? and I said (00559 +)amar ) , Thou shalt call (07121 +qara) ) me , My father (1) ; and shalt not {turn} 
(07725 +shuwb ) away from me . 

turn Jer_04_28 For this (02063 +zo)th ) shall the earth (00776 +)erets ) mourn (56) , and the heavens (08064
+shamayim ) above (04605 +ma(al ) be black (06937 +qadar ):because I have spoken (01696 +dabar ) [ it ] , 
I have purposed (02161 +zamam ) [ it ] , and will not repent (05162 +nacham ) , neither (03808 +lo) ) will I 
{turn} (07725 +shuwb ) back (07725 +shuwb ) from it . 

turn Jer_08_04 . Moreover thou shalt say (00559 +)amar ) unto them , Thus (03541 +koh ) saith (00559 
+)amar ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) ; Shall they fall (05307 +naphal ) , and not arise (06965 +quwm ) ? 
shall he {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) away , and not return (07725 +shuwb ) ? 

turn Jer_13_16 Give (05414 +nathan ) glory (03519 +kabowd ) to the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) your God 
(00430 +)elohiym ) , before (02962 +terem ) he cause darkness (02821 +chashak ) , and before (02962 
+terem ) your feet (07272 +regel ) stumble (05062 +nagaph ) upon the dark (05399 +nesheph ) mountains 
(02022 +har ) , and , while ye look (06960 +qavah ) for light (00216 +)owr ) , he {turn} (07760 +suwm ) it 
into the shadow (06757 +tsalmaveth ) of death (06757 +tsalmaveth ) , [ and ] make (07896 +shiyth ) [ it ] 
gross (06205 +(araphel ) darkness (06205 +(araphel ) . 

turn Jer_18_08 If that nation (01471 +gowy ) , against (05921 +(al ) whom (00834 +)aher ) I have 
pronounced (01696 +dabar ) , {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) from their evil (07451 +ra( ) , I will repent (05162 
+nacham ) of the evil (07451 +ra( ) that I thought (02803 +chashab ) to do (06213 +(asah ) unto them . 

turn Jer_18_20 Shall evil (07451 +ra( ) be recompensed (07999 +shalam ) for good (02896 +towb ) ? for they
have digged (03738 +karah ) a pit (07745 +shuwchah ) for my soul (05315 +nephesh ) . Remember (02142 
+zakar ) that I stood (05975 +(amad ) before (06440 +paniym ) thee to speak (01696 +dabar ) good (02896 
+towb ) for them , [ and ] to {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) away thy wrath (02534 +chemah ) from them . 

turn Jer_21_04 Thus (03541 +koh ) saith (00559 +)amar ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) God (00430 
+)elohiym ) of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) ; Behold (02005 +hen ) , I will {turn} (05437 +cabab ) back (05437 
+cabab ) the weapons (03627 +k@liy ) of war (04421 +milchamah ) that [ are ] in your hands (03027 +yad ) 
, wherewith (00834 +)aher ) ye fight (03898 +lacham ) against the king (04428 +melek ) of Babylon (00894 
+Babel ) , and [ against ] the Chaldeans (03778 +Kasdiy ) , which besiege (06696 +tsuwr ) you without 
(02351 +chuwts ) the walls (02346 +chowmah ) , and I will assemble (00622 +)acaph ) them into (00413 +)el 



) the midst (08432 +tavek ) of this (02063 +zo)th ) city (05892 +(iyr ) . 

turn Jer_26_03 If (00194 +)uwlay ) so be they will hearken (08085 +shama( ) , and {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) 
every man (00376 +)iysh ) from his evil (07451 +ra( ) way (01870 +derek ) , that I may repent (05162 
+nacham ) me of the evil (07451 +ra( ) , which (00834 +)aher ) I purpose (02803 +chashab ) to do (06213 
+(asah ) unto them because (06440 +paniym ) of the evil (07455 +roa( ) of their doings (04611 +ma(alal ) . 

turn Jer_29_14 And I will be found (04672 +matsa) ) of you , saith (05002 +n@)um ) the LORD (03068 
+Y@hovah ):and I will {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) away your captivity (07622 +sh@buwth ) , and I will gather 
(06908 +qabats ) you from all (03605 +kol ) the nations (01471 +gowy ) , and from all (03605 +kol ) the 
places (04725 +maqowm ) whither I have driven (05080 +nadach ) you , saith (05002 +n@)um ) the LORD 
(03068 +Y@hovah ) ; and I will bring (07725 +shuwb ) you again (07725 +shuwb ) into (00413 +)el ) the 
place (04725 +maqowm ) whence I caused you to be carried (01540 +galah ) away captive (01540 +galah ) . 

turn Jer_31_13 Then shall the virgin (01330 +b@thuwlah ) rejoice (08057 +simchah ) in the dance (04234 
+machowl ) , both young (00970 +bachuwr ) men and old (02205 +zaqen ) together (03162 +yachad ):for I 
will {turn} (02015 +haphak ) their mourning (60) into joy (08342 +sasown ) , and will comfort (05162 
+nacham ) them , and make them rejoice (08057 +simchah ) from their sorrow (03015 +yagown ) . 

turn Jer_31_21 Set (05324 +natsab ) thee up waymarks (06725 +tsiyuwn ) , make (07760 +suwm ) thee high 
(08564 +tamruwr ) heaps (08564 +tamruwr ):set (07896 +shiyth ) thine heart (03820 +leb ) toward the 
highway (04546 +m@cillah ) , [ even ] the way (01870 +derek ) [ which ] thou wentest (01980 +halak ):turn 
(07725 +shuwb ) again (07725 +shuwb ) , O virgin (01330 +b@thuwlah ) of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) , {turn}
(07725 +shuwb ) again (07725 +shuwb ) to these (00428 +)el - leh ) thy cities (05892 +(iyr ) . 

turn Jer_32_40 And I will make (03772 +karath ) an everlasting (05769 +(owlam ) covenant (01285 
+b@riyth ) with them , that I will not {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) away from them , to do them good (03190 
+yatab ) ; but I will put (05414 +nathan ) my fear (03374 +yir)ah ) in their hearts (03824 +lebab ) , that they
shall not depart (05493 +cuwr ) from me . 

turn Jer_44_05 But they hearkened (08085 +shama( ) not , nor (03808 +lo) ) inclined (05186 +natah ) their 
ear (00241 +)ozen ) to {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) from their wickedness (07451 +ra( ) , to burn (06999 +qatar ) 
no (01115 +biltiy ) incense (06999 +qatar ) unto other (00312 +)acher ) gods (00430 +)elohiym ) . 

turn Jer_49_08 Flee (05127 +nuwc ) ye , {turn} (06437 +panah ) back (06437 +panah ) , dwell (03427 
+yashab ) deep (06009 +(amaq ) , O inhabitants (03427 +yashab ) of Dedan (01719 +D@dan ) ; for I will 
bring (00935 +bow) ) the calamity (00343 +)eyd ) of Esau (06215 +(Esav ) upon him , the time (06256 +(eth )
[ that ] I will visit (06485 +paqad ) him . 

turn Jer_50_16 Cut (03772 +karath ) off the sower (02232 +zara( ) from Babylon (00894 +Babel ) , and him 
that handleth (08610 +taphas ) the sickle (04038 +maggal ) in the time (06256 +(eth ) of harvest (07105 
+qatsiyr ):for fear (06440 +paniym ) of the oppressing (03238 +yanah ) sword (02719 +chereb ) they shall 
{turn} (06437 +panah ) every (00376 +)iysh ) one (00376 +)iysh ) to his people (05971 +(am ) , and they shall 
flee (05127 +nuwc ) every (00376 +)iysh ) one (00376 +)iysh ) to his own land (00776 +)erets ) . 

turn Job_05_01 . Call (07121 +qara) ) now (04994 +na) ) , if there be any that will answer (06030 +(anah ) 
thee ; and to which (04310 +miy ) of the saints (06918 +qadowsh ) wilt thou {turn} (06437 +panah ) ? 

turn Job_23_13 . But he [ is ] in one (00259 +)echad ) [ mind ] , and who (04310 +miy ) can {turn} (07725 
+shuwb ) him ? and [ what ] his soul (05315 +nephesh ) desireth (00183 +)avah ) , even [ that ] he doeth 
(06213 +(asah ) . 

turn Job_24_04 They {turn} (05186 +natah ) the needy (34) out of the way (01870 +derek ):the poor (06035 



+(anav ) of the earth (00776 +)erets ) hide (2244) themselves together (03162 +yachad ) . 

turn Job_34_15 All (03605 +kol ) flesh (01320 +basar ) shall perish (01478 +gava( ) together (03162 +yachad
) , and man (00120 +)adam ) shall {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) again (07725 +shuwb ) unto dust (06083 +(aphar 
) . 

turn Joe_02_12 . Therefore (01571 +gam ) also (01571 +gam ) now (06258 +(attah ) , saith (05002 +n@)um )
the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) ye [ even ] to me with all (03605 +kol ) your heart 
(03824 +lebab ) , and with fasting (06685 +tsowm ) , and with weeping (01065 +B@kiy ) , and with 
mourning (04553 +micepd ) : 

turn Joe_02_13 And rend (07167 +qara( ) your heart (03824 +lebab ) , and not your garments (00899 
+beged ) , and {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) unto the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) your God (00430 +)elohiym 
):for he [ is ] gracious (02587 +channuwn ) and merciful (07349 +rachuwm ) , slow (00750 +)arek ) to anger 
(00639 +)aph ) , and of great (07227 +rab ) kindness (02617 +checed ) , and repenteth (05162 +nacham ) him
of the evil (07451 +ra( ) . 

turn Jon_03_08 But let man (00120 +)adam ) and beast (00929 +b@hemah ) be covered (03680 +kacah ) 
with sackcloth (08242 +saq ) , and cry (07121 +qara) ) mightily (02393 +chezqah ) unto God (00430 
+)elohiym ):yea , let them {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) every (00376 +)iysh ) one (00376 +)iysh ) from his evil 
(07451 +ra( ) way (01870 +derek ) , and from the violence (02555 +chamac ) that [ is ] in their hands (03709 
+kaph ) . 

turn Jon_03_09 Who (04310 +miy ) can tell (03045 +yada( ) [ if ] God (00430 +)elohiym ) will turn (07725 
+shuwb ) and repent (05162 +nacham ) , and {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) away from his fierce (02740 +charown
) anger (00639 +)aph ) , that we perish (6) not ? 

turn Jon_03_09 Who (04310 +miy ) can tell (03045 +yada( ) [ if ] God (00430 +)elohiym ) will {turn} (07725 
+shuwb ) and repent (05162 +nacham ) , and turn (07725 +shuwb ) away from his fierce (02740 +charown ) 
anger (00639 +)aph ) , that we perish (6) not ? 

turn Jos_22_16 Thus (03541 +koh ) saith (00559 +)amar ) the whole (03605 +kol ) congregation (05712 
+(edah ) of the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , What (04100 +mah ) trespass (04604 +ma(al ) [ is ] this (02088 
+zeh ) that ye have committed (04600 +ma(ak ) against the God (00430 +)elohiym ) of Israel (03478 
+Yisra)el ) , to {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) away this day (03117 +yowm ) from following (00310 +)achar ) the 
LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , in that ye have builded (01129 +banah ) you an altar (04196 +mizbeach ) , that 
ye might rebel (04775 +marad ) this day (03117 +yowm ) against the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) ? 

turn Jos_22_18 But that ye must {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) away this day (03117 +yowm ) from following 
(00310 +)achar ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) ? and it will be , [ seeing ] ye rebel (04775 +marad ) to day 
(03117 +yowm ) against the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , that to morrow (04279 +machar ) he will be wroth 
(07107 +qatsaph ) with the whole (03605 +kol ) congregation (05712 +(edah ) of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) . 

turn Jos_22_23 That we have built (01129 +banah ) us an altar (04196 +mizbeach ) to {turn} (07725 +shuwb
) from following (00310 +)achar ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , or if (00518 +)im ) to offer (05927 +(alah 
) thereon (05921 +(al ) burnt (05930 +(olah ) offering or meat offering (04503 +minchah ) , or if (00518 +)im
) to offer (06213 +(asah ) peace (08002 +shelem ) offerings (02077 +zebach ) thereon (05921 +(al ) , let the 
LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) himself require (01245 +baqash ) [ it ] ; 

turn Jos_22_29 God forbid (02486 +chaliylah ) that we should rebel (04775 +marad ) against the LORD 
(03068 +Y@hovah ) , and {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) this day (03117 +yowm ) from following (00310 +)achar ) 
the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , to build (01129 +banah ) an altar (04196 +mizbeach ) for burnt (05930 
+(olah ) offerings , for meat offerings (04503 +minchah ) , or for sacrifices (02077 +zebach ) , beside (00905 



+bad ) the altar (04196 +mizbeach ) of the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) our God (00430 +)elohiym ) that [ is ]
before (06440 +paniym ) his tabernacle (04908 +mishkan ) . 

turn Jos_23_06 Be ye therefore very (03966 +m@(od ) courageous (02388 +chazaq ) to keep (08104 
+shamar ) and to do (06213 +(asah ) all (03605 +kol ) that is written (03789 +kathab ) in the book (05612 
+cepher ) of the law (08451 +towrah ) of Moses (04872 +Mosheh ) , that ye {turn} (05493 +cuwr ) not aside 
therefrom [ to ] the right (03225 +yamiyn ) hand (03225 +yamiyn ) or [ to ] the left (08040 +s@mo)wl ) ; 

turn Jos_24_20 If (03588 +kiy ) ye forsake (05800 +(azab ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , and serve 
(05647 +(abad ) strange (05236 +nekar ) gods (00430 +)elohiym ) , then he will {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) and 
do you hurt (07489 +ra(a( ) , and consume (03615 +kalah ) you , after (00310 +)achar ) that he hath done 
you good (03190 +yatab ) . 

turn Jud_04_18 And Jael (03278 +Ya(el ) went (03318 +yatsa) ) out to meet (07125 +qir)ah ) Sisera (05516 
+Ciyc@ra) ) , and said (00559 +)amar ) unto him , Turn (05493 +cuwr ) in , my lord (03068 +Y@hovah ) , 
{turn} (05493 +cuwr ) in to me ; fear (03372 +yare) ) not . And when he had turned (05493 +cuwr ) in unto 
her into the tent (00168 +)ohel ) , she covered (03680 +kacah ) him with a mantle (08063 +s@miykah ) . 

turn Jud_11_08 And the elders (02205 +zaqen ) of Gilead (01568 +Gil(ad ) said (00559 +)amar ) unto 
Jephthah (03316 +Yiphtach ) , Therefore we {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) again (07725 +shuwb ) to thee now 
(06258 +(attah ) , that thou mayest go (01980 +halak ) with us , and fight (03898 +lacham ) against the 
children (01121 +ben ) of Ammon (05983 +(Ammown ) , and be our head (07218 +ro)sh ) over all (03605 
+kol ) the inhabitants (03427 +yashab ) of Gilead (01568 +Gil(ad ) . 

turn Jud_19_11 [ And ] when they [ were ] by Jebus (02982 +Y@buwc ) , the day (03117 +yowm ) was far 
(03966 +m@(od ) spent (07286 +radad ) ; and the servant (05288 +na(ar ) said (00559 +)amar ) unto his 
master (00113 +)adown ) , Come (03212 +yalak ) , I pray (04994 +na) ) thee , and let us {turn} (05493 +cuwr
) in into (00413 +)el ) this (02063 +zo)th ) city (05892 +(iyr ) of the Jebusites (02983 +Yebuwciy ) , and lodge 
(03885 +luwn ) in it . 

turn Jud_19_12 And his master (00113 +)adown ) said (00559 +)amar ) unto him , We will not {turn} (05493
+cuwr ) aside hither into (00413 +)el ) the city (05892 +(iyr ) of a stranger (05237 +nokriy ) , that [ is ] not of
the children (01121 +ben ) of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) ; we will pass (05674 +(abar ) over (05674 +(abar ) to 
Gibeah (01390 +Gib(ah ) . 

turn Jud_20_08 And all (03605 +kol ) the people (05971 +(am ) arose (06965 +quwm ) as one (00259 
+)echad ) man (00376 +)iysh ) , saying (00559 +)amar ) , We will not any (00376 +)iysh ) [ of us ] go (03212 
+yalak ) to his tent (00168 +)ohel ) , neither (03808 +lo) ) will we any (00376 +)iysh ) [ of us ] {turn} (05493 
+cuwr ) into his house (01004 +bayith ) . 

turn Lam_02_14 Thy prophets (05030 +nabiy) ) have seen (02372 +chazah ) vain (07723 +shav) ) and 
foolish (08602 +taphel ) things for thee:and they have not discovered (01540 +galah ) thine iniquity (05771 
+(avon ) , to {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) away thy captivity (07622 +sh@buwth ) ; but have seen (02372 
+chazah ) for thee false (07723 +shav) ) burdens (04864 +mas)eth ) and causes of banishment (04065 
+madduwach ) . 

turn Lam_03_35 To {turn} (05186 +natah ) aside (05186 +natah ) the right (04941 +mishpat ) of a man 
(01397 +geber ) before (05048 +neged ) the face (06440 +paniym ) of the most (05945 +)elyown ) High 
(05945 +)elyown ) , 

turn Lam_03_40 Let us search (02664 +chaphas ) and try (02713 +chaqar ) our ways (01870 +derek ) , and 
{turn} (07725 +shuwb ) again (07725 +shuwb ) to the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) . 



turn Lev_13_16 Or (00176 +)ow ) if (03588 +kiy ) the raw (02416 +chay ) flesh (01320 +basar ) {turn} 
(07725 +shuwb ) again (07725 +shuwb ) , and be changed (02015 +haphak ) unto white (03836 +laban ) , he 
shall come (00935 +bow) ) unto the priest (03548 +kohen ) ; 

turn Luk_01_16 And many 4183 -polus - of the children 5207 -huios - of Israel 2474 -Israel - shall he {turn} 
1994 -epistrepho - to the Lord 2962 -kurios - their God 2316 -theos - . 

turn Luk_01_17 And he shall go 4281 -proerchomai - before 1799 -enopion - him in the spirit 4151 -pneuma
- and power 1411 -dunamis - of Elias 2243 -Helias - , to {turn} 1994 -epistrepho - the hearts 2588 -kardia - of
the fathers 3962 -pater - to the children 5043 -teknon - , and the disobedient 0545 -apeithes - to the wisdom 
5428 -phronesis - of the just 1342 -dikaios - ; to make 2090 -hetoimazo - ready 2090 -hetoimazo - a people 
2992 -laos - prepared 2680 -kataskeuazo - for the Lord 2962 -kurios - . 

turn Luk_10_06 And if 1437 -ean - the son 5207 -huios - of peace 1515 -eirene - be there 1563 -ekei - , your 
5216 -humon - peace 1515 -eirene - shall rest 1879 -epanapauomai - upon it:if 1490 -ei de me ( ge ) - not , it 
shall {turn} 0344 -anakampto - to you again 0344 -anakampto - . 

turn Luk_17_04 And if 1437 -ean - he trespass 0264 -hamartano - against 1519 -eis - thee seven 2034 -
heptakis - times 2034 -heptakis - in a day 2250 -hemera - , and seven 2034 -heptakis - times 2034 -heptakis - 
in a day 2250 -hemera - {turn} 1994 -epistrepho - again 1994 -epistrepho - to thee , saying 3004 -lego - , I 
repent 3340 -metanoeo - ; thou shalt forgive 0863 -aphiemi - him . 

turn Luk_21_13 And it shall {turn} 0576 -apobaino - to you for a testimony 3142 -marturion - . 

turn Mal_02_06 The law (08451 +towrah ) of truth (00571 +)emeth ) was in his mouth (06310 +peh ) , and 
iniquity (05766 +(evel ) was not found (04672 +matsa) ) in his lips (08193 +saphah ):he walked (01980 
+halak ) with me in peace (07965 +shalowm ) and equity (04334 +miyshowr ) , and did {turn} (07725 
+shuwb ) many (07227 +rab ) away from iniquity (05771 +(avon ) . 

turn Mal_03_05 And I will come (07126 +qarab ) near (07126 +qarab ) to you to judgment (04941 +mishpat
) ; and I will be a swift (04116 +mahar ) witness (05707 +(ed ) against the sorcerers (03784 +kashaph ) , and 
against the adulterers (05003 +na)aph ) , and against false (08267 +sheqer ) swearers (07650 +shaba( ) , and 
against those that oppress (06231 +(ashaq ) the hireling (07916 +sakiyr ) in [ his ] wages (07939 +sakar ) , 
the widow (00490 +)almanah ) , and the fatherless (03490 +yathowm ) , and that {turn} (05186 +natah ) 
aside (05186 +natah ) the stranger (01616 +ger ) [ from his right (03225 +yamiyn ) ] , and fear (03372 +yare)
) not me , saith (00559 +)amar ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) of hosts (06635 +tsaba) ) . 

turn Mal_04_06 And he shall {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) the heart (03820 +leb ) of the fathers (1) to the 
children (01121 +ben ) , and the heart (03820 +leb ) of the children (01121 +ben ) to their fathers (1) , lest 
(06435 +pen ) I come (00935 +bow) ) and smite (05221 +nakah ) the earth (00776 +)erets ) with a curse 
(02764 +cherem ) . 

turn Mar_13_16 And let him that is in the field (0068 -agros -) not {turn} (1994 -epistrepho -) back (0617 -
apokulio -) again (1994 -epistrepho -) for to take (0142 -airo -) up his garment (2440 -himation -) . 

turn Mat_05_39 But I say (3004 -lego -) unto you , That ye resist (0436 -anthistemi -) not evil (4190 -poneros
-):but whosoever (3748 -hostis -) shall smite (4474 -rhapizo -) thee on (1909 -epi -) thy right (1188 -dexios -) 
cheek (4600 -siagon -) , {turn} (4762 -strepho -) to him the other (0243 -allos -) also (2532 -kai -) . 

turn Mat_05_42 Give (1325 -didomi -) to him that asketh (0154 -aiteo -) thee , and from him that would 
(2309 -thelo -) borrow (1155 -daneizo -) of thee {turn} (0654 -apostrepho -) not thou away (0654 -apostrepho
-) . 



turn Mat_07_06 Give (1325 -didomi -) not that which (3588 -ho -) is holy (0040 -hagios -) unto the dogs 
(2965 -kuon -) , neither (3366 -mede -) cast (0906 -ballo -) ye your (5216 -humon -) pearls (3135 -margarites 
-) before (1715 -emprosthen -) swine (5519 -choiros -) , lest (3379 -mepote -) they trample (2662 -katapateo -
) them under (1722 -en -) their feet (4228 -pous -) , and {turn} (4762 -strepho -) again (4762 -strepho -) and 
rend (4486 -rhegnumi -) you . 

turn Mic_07_19 He will {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) again (07725 +shuwb ) , he will have compassion (07355 
+racham ) upon us ; he will subdue (03533 +kabash ) our iniquities (05771 +(avon ) ; and thou wilt cast 
(07993 +shalak ) all (03605 +kol ) their sins (02403 +chatta)ah ) into the depths (04688 +m@tsowlah ) of the 
sea (03220 +yam ) . 

turn Neh_01_09 But [ if ] ye {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) unto me , and keep (08104 +shamar ) 
mycommandments (04687 +mitsvah ) , and do (06213 +(asah ) them ; though (00518 +)im ) there were of 
you cast (05080 +nadach ) out unto the uttermost (07097 +qatseh ) part of the heaven (08064 +shamayim ) , 
[ yet ] will I gather (06908 +qabats ) them from thence (08033 +sham ) , and will bring (00935 +bow) ) them 
unto the place (04725 +maqowm ) that I have chosen (00970 +bachuwr ) to set (07931 +shakan ) my name 
(08034 +shem ) there (08033 +sham ) . 

turn Neh_04_04 Hear (08085 +shama( ) , O our God (00430 +)elohiym ) ; for we are despised (00939 
+buwzah ):and {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) their reproach (02781 +cherpah ) upon their own head (07218 
+ro)sh ) , and give (05414 +nathan ) them for a prey (00961 +bizzah ) in the land (00776 +)erets ) of 
captivity (07633 +shibyah ) : 

turn Neh_09_26 Nevertheless they were disobedient (04784 +marah ) , and rebelled (04775 +marad ) 
against thee , and cast (07993 +shalak ) thy law (08451 +towrah ) behind (00310 +)achar ) their backs 
(01458 +gav ) , and slew (02026 +harag ) thy prophets (05030 +nabiy) ) which (00834 +)aher ) testified 
(05749 +(uwd ) against them to {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) them to thee , and they wrought (06213 +(asah ) 
great (01419 +gadowl ) provocations (05007 +n@)atsah ) . 

turn Num_14_25 ( Now the Amalekites (06003 +(Amaleqiy ) and the Canaanites (03669 +K@na(aniy ) 
dwelt (03427 +yashab ) in the valley (06010 +(emeq ) . ) To morrow (04279 +machar ) {turn} (06437 +panah 
) you , and get (05265 +naca( ) you into the wilderness (04057 +midbar ) by the way (01870 +derek ) of the 
Red (05488 +cuwph ) sea (03220 +yam ) . 

turn Num_20_17 Let us pass (05674 +(abar ) , I pray (04994 +na) ) thee , through thy country (00776 
+)erets ):we will not pass (05674 +(abar ) through the fields (07704 +sadeh ) , or through the vineyards 
(03754 +kerem ) , neither (03808 +lo) ) will we drink (08354 +shathah ) [ of ] the water (04325 +mayim ) of 
the wells (00875 +@)er ):we will go (03212 +yalak ) by the king s (04428 +melek ) [ high ] way (01870 
+derek ) , we will not {turn} (05186 +natah ) to the right (03225 +yamiyn ) hand (03225 +yamiyn ) nor to 
the left (08040 +s@mo)wl ) , until (05704 +(ad ) we have passed (05674 +(abar ) thy borders (01366 
+g@buwl ) . 

turn Num_21_22 Let me pass (05674 +(abar ) through thy land (00776 +)erets ):we will not {turn} (05186 
+natah ) into the fields (07704 +sadeh ) , or into the vineyards (03754 +kerem ) ; we will not drink (08354 
+shathah ) [ of ] the waters (04325 +mayim ) of the well (00875 +@)er ):[ but ] we will go (03212 +yalak ) 
along by the king s (04428 +melek ) [ high ] way (01870 +derek ) , until (05704 +(ad ) we be past (05674 
+(abar ) thy borders (01366 +g@buwl ) . 

turn Num_22_23 And the ass (00860 +)athown ) saw (07200 +ra)ah ) the angel (04397 +mal)ak ) of the 
LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) standing (05324 +natsab ) in the way (01870 +derek ) , and his sword (02719 
+chereb ) drawn (08025 +shalaph ) in his hand (03027 +yad ):and the ass (00860 +)athown ) turned (05186 
+natah ) aside (05186 +natah ) out of the way (01870 +derek ) , and went (03212 +yalak ) into the field 
(07704 +sadeh ):and Balaam (01109 +Bil(am ) smote (05221 +nakah ) the ass (00860 +)athown ) , to {turn} 



(05186 +natah ) her into the way (01870 +derek ) . 

turn Num_22_26 And the angel (04397 +mal)ak ) of the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) went (05674 +(abar ) 
further (03254 +yacaph ) , and stood (05975 +(amad ) in a narrow (06862 +tsar ) place (04725 +maqowm ) , 
where (00834 +)aher ) [ was ] no (00369 +)ayin ) way (01870 +derek ) to {turn} (05186 +natah ) either to the 
right (03225 +yamiyn ) hand (03325 +Yitshariy ) or to the left (08040 +s@mo)wl ) . 

turn Num_32_15 For if ye {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) away from after (00310 +)achar ) him , he will yet (05750
+(owd ) again (03254 +yacaph ) leave (03241 +Yaniym ) them in the wilderness (04057 +midbar ) ; and ye 
shall destroy (07843 +shachath ) all (03605 +kol ) this (02088 +zeh ) people (05971 +(am ) . 

turn Num_34_04 And your border (01366 +g@buwl ) shall {turn} (05437 +cabab ) from the south (05045 
+negeb ) to the ascent (04608 +ma(aleh ) of Akrabbim (06137 +(aqrab ) , and pass (05674 +(abar ) on to Zin
(06790 +Tsin ):and the going (08444 +towtsa)ah ) forth (08444 +towtsa)ah ) thereof shall be from the south 
(05045 +negeb ) to Kadeshbarnea (06947 +Qadesh Barnea( ) , and shall go (03318 +yatsa) ) on to 
Hazaraddar (02692 +Chatsar Addar ) , and pass (05674 +(abar ) on to Azmon (06111 +(Atsmown ) : 

turn Php_01_19 For I know (1492 -eido -) that this (5124 -touto -) shall {turn} (0576 -apobaino -) to my 
salvation (4991 -soteria -) through (1223 -dia -) your (5216 -humon -) prayer (1162 -deesis -) , and the supply
(2024 -epichoregia -) of the Spirit (4151 -pneuma -) of Jesus (2424 -Iesous -) Christ (5547 -Christos -) , 

turn Pro_04_15 Avoid (06544 +para( ) it , pass (05674 +(abar ) not by it , {turn} (07847 +satah ) from it , 
and pass (05674 +(abar ) away . 

turn Pro_09_04 Whoso (04310 +miy ) [ is ] simple (06612 +p@thiy ) , let him {turn} (05493 +cuwr ) in 
hither:[ as for ] him that wanteth (02638 +chacer ) understanding (03820 +leb ) , she saith (00559 +)amar ) 
to him , 

turn Pro_09_16 Whoso (04310 +miy ) [ is ] simple (06612 +p@thiy ) , let him {turn} (05493 +cuwr ) in 
hither:and [ as for ] him that wanteth (02638 +chacer ) understanding (03820 +leb ) , she saith (00559 
+)amar ) to him , 

turn Pro_24_18 Lest (06435 +pen ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) see (07200 +ra)ah ) [ it ] , and it 
displease him , and he {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) away his wrath (00639 +)aph ) from him . 

turn Pro_25_10 Lest (06435 +pen ) he that heareth (08085 +shama( ) [ it ] put thee to shame (02616 +chacad
) , and thine infamy (01681 +dibbah ) {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) not away . 

turn Pro_29_08 . Scornful (03944 +latsown ) men (00582 +)enowsh ) bring (06315 +puwach ) a city (07151 
+qiryah ) into a snare (06315 +puwach ):but wise (02450 +chakam ) [ men ] {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) away 
wrath (00639 +)aph ) . 

turn Psa_04_02 O ye sons (01121 +ben ) of men (00376 +)iysh ) , how (05704 +(ad ) long (05704 +(ad ) [ will 
ye {turn} ] my glory (03519 +kabowd ) into shame (03639 +k@limmah ) ? [ how long ] will ye love (00157 
+)ahab ) vanity (07385 +riyq ) , [ and ] seek (01245 +baqash ) after leasing (03577 +kazab ) ? Selah (05542 
+celah ) . 

turn Psa_07_12 If (00518 +)im ) he {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) not , he will whet (03913 +latash ) his sword 
(02719 +chereb ) ; he hath bent (01869 +darak ) his bow (07198 +qesheth ) , and made it ready (03559 
+kuwn ) . 

turn Psa_101_03 I will set (07896 +shiyth ) no (03808 +lo) ) wicked (01100 +b@liya(al ) thing (01697 +dabar
) before (06440 +paniym ) mine eyes (05869 +(ayin ):I hate (08130 +sane) ) the work (06213 +(asah ) of them



that {turn} (07750 +suwt ) aside (07750 +suwt ) ; [ it ] shall not cleave (01692 +dabaq ) to me . 

turn Psa_104_09 Thou hast set (07760 +suwm ) a bound (01366 +g@buwl ) that they may not pass (05674 
+(abar ) over (05674 +(abar ) ; that they {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) not again (07725 +shuwb ) to cover (03680 
+kacah ) the earth (00776 +)erets ) . 

turn Psa_106_23 Therefore he said (00559 +)amar ) that he would destroy (08045 +shamad ) them , had 
(03884 +luwle) ) not Moses (04872 +Mosheh ) his chosen (00972 +bachiyr ) stood (05975 +(amad ) before 
(06440 +paniym ) him in the breach (06556 +perets ) , to {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) away his wrath (02534 
+chemah ) , lest he should destroy (07843 +shachath ) [ them ] . 

turn Psa_119_079 Let those that fear (03373 +yare) ) thee {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) unto me , and those that 
have known (03045 +yada( ) thy testimonies (05713 +(edah ) . 

turn Psa_125_05 As for such as {turn} (05186 +natah ) aside (05186 +natah ) unto their crooked (06128 
+(aqalqal ) ways , the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) shall lead (03212 +yalak ) them forth with the workers 
(06466 +pa(al ) of iniquity (00205 +)aven ):[ but ] peace (07965 +shalowm ) [ shall be ] upon Israel (03478 
+Yisra)el ) . 

turn Psa_132_10 For thy servant (05650 +(ebed ) David s (01732 +David ) sake (05668 +(abuwr ) {turn} 
(07725 +shuwb ) not away the face (06440 +paniym ) of thine anointed (04899 +mashiyach ) . 

turn Psa_132_11 . The LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) hath sworn (07650 +shaba( ) [ in ] truth (00571 +)emeth )
unto David (01732 +David ) ; he will not {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) from it ; Of the fruit (06529 +p@riy ) of 
thy body (00990 +beten ) will I set (07896 +shiyth ) upon thy throne (03678 +kicce) ) . 

turn Psa_18_37 I have pursued (07291 +radaph ) mine enemies (00341 +)oyeb ) , and overtaken (05381 
+nasag ) them:neither (03808 +lo) ) did I {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) again (07725 +shuwb ) till (05704 +(ad ) 
they were consumed (03615 +kalah ) . 

turn Psa_21_12 Therefore shalt thou make them {turn} their back (07926 +sh@kem ) , [ when ] thou shalt 
make ready (03559 +kuwn ) [ thine arrows ] upon thy strings (04340 +meythar ) against (05921 +(al ) the 
face (06440 +paniym ) of them . 

turn Psa_22_27 All (03605 +kol ) the ends (00657 +)ephec ) of the world (00776 +)erets ) shall remember 
(02142 +zakar ) and {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) unto the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ):and all (03605 +kol ) the 
kindreds (04940 +mishpachah ) of the nations (01471 +gowy ) shall worship (07812 +shachah ) before 
(06440 +paniym ) thee . 

turn Psa_40_04 Blessed (00835 +)esher ) [ is ] that man (01397 +geber ) that maketh (07760 +suwm ) the 
LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) his trust (04009 +mibtach ) , and respecteth (06437 +panah ) not the proud 
(07295 +rahab ) , nor (03808 +lo) ) such as {turn} (07750 +suwt ) aside (07847 +satah ) to lies (03576 +kazab
) . 

turn Psa_44_10 Thou makest us to {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) back (00268 +)achowr ) from the enemy (06862 
+tsar ):and they which hate (08130 +sane) ) us spoil (08154 +shacah ) for themselves . 

turn Psa_56_09 When I cry (07121 +qara) ) [ unto thee ] , then (00227 +)az ) shall mine enemies (00341 
+)oyeb ) {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) back (00268 +)achowr ):this (02088 +zeh ) I know (03045 +yada( ) ; for 
God (00430 +)elohiym ) [ is ] for me . 

turn Psa_60_01 . To the chief Musician (05329 +natsach ) upon (05921 +(al ) Shushaneduth (07799 
+shuwshan ) (5715) , Michtam (04387 +miktam ) of David (01732 +David ) , to teach (03925 +lamad ) ; 



when he strove (05327 +natsah ) with Aramnaharaim (00763 +)Aram Naharayim ) (05104 +nahar ) and 
with Aramzobah (00758 +)Aram ) (06678 +Tsowba) ) , when Joab (03097 +Yow)ab ) returned (07725 
+shuwb ) , and smote (05221 +nakah ) of Edom (00123 +)Edom ) in the valley (01516 +gay) ) of salt (04417 
+melach ) twelve (08147 +sh@nayim ) thousand (06240 +(asar ) (00505 +)eleph ) . O God (00430 +)elohiym 
) , thou hast cast (02186 +zanach ) us off , thou hast scattered (06555 +parats ) us , thou hast been displeased
(00599 +)anaph ) ; O {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) thyself to us again (07725 +shuwb ) . 

turn Psa_85_08 . I will hear (08085 +shama( ) what (04100 +mah ) God (00410 +)el ) the LORD (03068 
+Y@hovah ) will speak (01696 +dabar ):for he will speak (01696 +dabar ) peace (07965 +shalowm ) unto his
people (05971 +(am ) , and to his saints (02623 +chaciyd ):but let them not {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) again 
(07725 +shuwb ) to folly (03690 +kiclah ) . 

turn Psa_86_16 O {turn} (06437 +panah ) unto me , and have mercy (02603 +chanan ) upon me ; give 
(05414 +nathan ) thy strength (05797 +(oz ) unto thy servant (05650 +(ebed ) , and save (03467 +yasha( ) the
son (01121 +ben ) of thine handmaid (00519 +)amah ) . 

turn Rev_11_06 These (3778 -houtos -) have (2192 -echo -) power (1849 -exousia -) to shut (2808 -kleio -) 
heaven (3772 -ouranos -) , that it rain (5205 -huetos -) not in the days (2250 -hemera -) of their prophecy 
(4394 -propheteia -):and have (2192 -echo -) power (1849 -exousia -) over (1909 -epi -) waters (5204 -hudor -
) to {turn} (4672 -Solomon -) them to blood (0129 -haima -) , and to smite (3960 -patasso -) the earth (1093 -
ge -) with all (3956 -pas -) plagues (4127 -plege -) , as often (3740 -hosakis -) as they will (2309 -thelo -) . 

turn Rom_11_26 And so (3779 -houto -) all (3956 -pas -) Israel (2474 -Israel -) shall be saved (4982 -sozo -
):as it is written (1125 -grapho -) , There shall come (2240 -heko -) out of Sion (4622 -Sion -) the Deliverer 
(4506 -rhoumai -) , and shall {turn} (0654 -apostrepho -) away (0654 -apostrepho -) ungodliness (0763 -
asebeia -) from Jacob (2384 -Iakob -) : 

turn Rut_04_01 . Then went (05927 +(alah ) Boaz (01162 +Bo(az ) up to the gate (08179 +sha(ar ) , and sat 
(03427 +yashab ) him down there (08033 +sham ):and , behold (02009 +hinneh ) , the kinsman (01350 
+ga)al ) of whom (00834 +)aher ) Boaz (01162 +Bo(az ) spake (01696 +dabar ) came (05674 +(abar ) by ; 
unto whom he said (00559 +)amar ) , Ho (01945 +howy ) , such (06423 +p@loniy ) a one (00492 +)almoniy ) 
! {turn} (05493 +cuwr ) aside , sit (03427 +yashab ) down here (06311 +poh ) . And he turned (05493 +cuwr 
) aside , and sat (03427 +yashab ) down . 

turn Son_02_17 Until (05704 +(ad ) the day (03117 +yowm ) break (06315 +puwach ) , and the shadows 
(06752 +tselel ) flee (05127 +nuwc ) away , {turn} (05437 +cabab ) , my beloved (01730 +dowd ) , and be 
thou like (01819 +damah ) a roe (06643 +ts@biy ) or (00176 +)ow ) a young (06082 +(opher ) hart (00354 
+)ayal ) upon the mountains (02022 +har ) of Bether (01336 +Bether ) . 

turn Tit_01_14 Not giving heed (4337 -prosecho -) to Jewish (2451 -Ioudaikos -) fables (3454 -muthos -) , 
and commandments (1785 -entole -) of men (0444 -anthropos -) , that {turn} (0654 -apostrepho -) from the 
truth (0225 -aletheia -) . 

turn Zec_01_03 Therefore say (00559 +)amar ) thou unto them , Thus (03541 +koh ) saith (00559 +)amar ) 
the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) of hosts (06635 +tsaba) ) ; Turn (07725 +shuwb ) ye unto me , saith (05002 
+n@)um ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) of hosts (06635 +tsaba) ) , and I will {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) unto 
you , saith (00559 +)amar ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) of hosts (06635 +tsaba) ) . 

turn Zec_10_09 And I will sow (02232 +zara( ) them among the people (05971 +(am ):and they shall 
remember (02142 +zakar ) me in far (04801 +merchaq ) countries ; and they shall live (02421 +chayah ) 
with their children (01121 +ben ) , and {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) again (07725 +shuwb ) . 

turn Zec_13_07 . Awake (05782 +(uwr ) , O sword (02719 +chereb ) , against (05921 +(al ) my shepherd 



(07462 +ra(ah ) , and against (05921 +(al ) the man (01397 +geber ) [ that is ] my fellow (05997 +(amiyth ) , 
saith (05002 +n@)um ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) of hosts (06635 +tsaba) ):smite (05221 +nakah ) the 
shepherd (07462 +ra(ah ) , and the sheep (06629 +tso)n ) shall be scattered (06327 +puwts ):and I will {turn}
(07725 +shuwb ) mine hand (03027 +yad ) upon the little (06819 +tsa(ar ) ones . 

turn Zep_02_07 And the coast (02256 +chebel ) shall be for the remnant (07611 +sh@)eriyth ) of the house 
(01004 +bayith ) of Judah (03063 +Y@huwdah ) ; they shall feed (07462 +ra(ah ) thereupon:in the houses 
(01004 +bayith ) of Ashkelon (00831 +)Ashq@lown ) shall they lie (07257 +rabats ) down (07257 +rabats ) 
in the evening (06153 +(ereb ):for the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) their God (00430 +)elohiym ) shall visit 
(06485 +paqad ) them , and {turn} (07725 +shuwb ) away their captivity (07622 +sh@buwth ) . 

turn Zep_03_09 For then (00227 +)az ) will I {turn} (02015 +haphak ) to the people (05971 +(am ) a pure 
(01305 +barar ) language (08193 +saphah ) , that they may all (03605 +kol ) call (07121 +qara) ) upon the 
name (08034 +shem ) of the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , to serve (05647 +(abad ) him with one (00259 
+)echad ) consent (07926 +sh@kem ) . 

turned 1Ch_10_14 And enquired (01875 +darash ) not of the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ):therefore he slew 
(04191 +muwth ) him , and {turned} (05437 +cabab ) the kingdom (04410 +m@luwkah ) unto David (01732 
+David ) the son (01121 +ben ) of Jesse (03448 +Yishay ) . 

turned 1Ch_21_20 And Ornan (00771 +)Ornan ) {turned} (07725 +shuwb ) back (07725 +shuwb ) , and saw
(07200 +ra)ah ) the angel (04397 +mal)ak ) ; and his four (00702 +)arba( ) sons (01121 +ben ) with him hid 
(2244) themselves . Now Ornan (00771 +)Ornan ) was threshing (01758 +duwsh ) wheat (02406 +chittah ) . 

turned 1Ki_02_15 And he said (00559 +)amar ) , Thou knowest (03045 +yada( ) that the kingdom (04410 
+m@luwkah ) was mine , and [ that ] all (03605 +kol ) Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) set (07760 +suwm ) their 
faces (06440 +paniym ) on (05921 +(al ) me , that I should reign (04427 +malak ):howbeit the kingdom 
(04410 +m@luwkah ) is {turned} (05437 +cabab ) about (05437 +cabab ) , and is become (01961 +hayah ) 
my brother s (00251 +)ach ):for it was his from the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) . 

turned 1Ki_02_28 Then tidings (08052 +sh@muw(ah ) came (00935 +bow) ) to Joab (03097 +Yow)ab ):for 
Joab (03097 +Yow)ab ) had turned (05186 +natah ) after (00310 +)achar ) Adonijah (00138 +)Adoniyah ) , 
though he {turned} (05186 +natah ) not after (00310 +)achar ) Absalom (53) . And Joab (03097 +Yow)ab ) 
fled (05127 +nuwc ) unto the tabernacle (00168 +)ohel ) of the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , and caught 
(02388 +chazaq ) hold (02388 +chazaq ) on the horns (07161 +qeren ) of the altar (04196 +mizbeach ) . 

turned 1Ki_02_28 Then tidings (08052 +sh@muw(ah ) came (00935 +bow) ) to Joab (03097 +Yow)ab ):for 
Joab (03097 +Yow)ab ) had {turned} (05186 +natah ) after (00310 +)achar ) Adonijah (00138 +)Adoniyah ) ,
though he turned (05186 +natah ) not after (00310 +)achar ) Absalom (53) . And Joab (03097 +Yow)ab ) fled
(05127 +nuwc ) unto the tabernacle (00168 +)ohel ) of the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , and caught (02388 
+chazaq ) hold (02388 +chazaq ) on the horns (07161 +qeren ) of the altar (04196 +mizbeach ) . 

turned 1Ki_08_14 And the king (04428 +melek ) {turned} (05437 +cabab ) his face (06440 +paniym ) about ,
and blessed (01288 +barak ) all (03605 +kol ) the congregation (06951 +qahal ) of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ):( 
and all (03605 +kol ) the congregation (06951 +qahal ) of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) stood (05975 +(amad ) ; ) 

turned 1Ki_10_13 And king (04428 +melek ) Solomon (08010 +Sh@lomoh ) gave (05414 +nathan ) unto the 
queen (04436 +malkah ) of Sheba (07614 +Sh@ba) ) all (03605 +kol ) her desire (02656 +chephets ) , 
whatsoever (00834 +)aher ) she asked (07592 +sha)al ) , beside (00905 +bad ) [ that ] which (00834 +)aher ) 
Solomon (08010 +Sh@lomoh ) gave (05414 +nathan ) her of his royal (04428 +melek ) bounty . So she 
{turned} (06437 +panah ) and went (03212 +yalak ) to her own (00249 +)ezrach ) country (00776 +)erets ) , 
she and her servants (05650 +(ebed ) . 



turned 1Ki_11_03 And he had (01961 +hayah ) seven (07651 +sheba( ) hundred (03967 +me)ah ) wives 
(00802 +)ishshah ) , princesses (08282 +sarah ) , and three (07969 +shalowsh ) hundred (03967 +me)ah ) 
concubines (06370 +piylegesh ):and his wives (00802 +)ishshah ) {turned} (05186 +natah ) away his heart 
(03820 +leb ) . 

turned 1Ki_11_04 For it came (01961 +hayah ) to pass , when (06256 +(eth ) Solomon (08010 +Sh@lomoh ) 
was old (02209 +ziqnah ) , [ that ] his wives (00802 +)ishshah ) {turned} (05186 +natah ) away his heart 
(03824 +lebab ) after (00310 +)achar ) other (00312 +)acher ) gods (00430 +)elohiym ):and his heart (03824 
+lebab ) was not perfect (08003 +shalem ) with the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) his God (00430 +)elohiym ) , 
as [ was ] the heart (03824 +lebab ) of David (01732 +David ) his father (1) . 

turned 1Ki_11_09 . And the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) was angry (00599 +)anaph ) with Solomon (08010 
+Sh@lomoh ) , because (03588 +kiy ) his heart (03824 +lebab ) was {turned} (05186 +natah ) from the 
LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) God (00430 +)elohiym ) of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) , which had appeared 
(07200 +ra)ah ) unto him twice (06471 +pa(am ) , 

turned 1Ki_15_05 Because (00834 +)aher ) David (01732 +David ) did (06213 +(asah ) [ that which was ] 
right (03477 +yashar ) in the eyes (05869 +(ayin ) of the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , and {turned} (05493 
+cuwr ) not aside from any (03605 +kol ) [ thing ] that he commanded (06680 +tsavah ) him all (03605 +kol 
) the days (03117 +yowm ) of his life (02416 +chay ) , save only (07535 +raq ) in the matter (01697 +dabar ) 
of Uriah (00223 +)Uwriyah ) the Hittite (02850 +Chittiy ) . 

turned 1Ki_18_37 Hear (06030 +(anah ) me , O LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , hear (06030 +(anah ) me , that 
this (02088 +zeh ) people (05971 +(am ) may know (03045 +yada( ) that thou [ art ] the LORD (03068 
+Y@hovah ) God (00430 +)elohiym ) , and [ that ] thou hast {turned} (05437 +cabab ) their heart (03820 
+leb ) back (00322 +)achoranniyth ) again (00322 +)achoranniyth ) . 

turned 1Ki_20_39 And as the king (04428 +melek ) passed (05674 +(abar ) by , he cried (06817 +tsa(aq ) 
unto the king (04428 +melek ):and he said (00559 +)amar ) , Thy servant (05650 +(ebed ) went (03318 
+yatsa) ) out into the midst (07130 +qereb ) of the battle (04421 +milchamah ) ; and , behold (02009 
+hinneh ) , a man (00376 +)iysh ) {turned} (05493 +cuwr ) aside , and brought (00935 +bow) ) a man (00376 
+)iysh ) unto me , and said (00559 +)amar ) , Keep (08104 +shamar ) this (02088 +zeh ) man (00376 +)iysh 
):if (00518 +)im ) by any means he be missing (06485 +paqad ) , then shall thy life (05315 +nephesh ) be for 
his life (05315 +nephesh ) , or (00176 +)ow ) else thou shalt pay (08254 +shaqal ) a talent (03603 +kikkar ) of
silver (03701 +keceph ) . 

turned 1Ki_21_04 And Ahab (00256 +)Ach)ab ) came (00935 +bow) ) into (00413 +)el ) his house (01004 
+bayith ) heavy (05620 +car ) and displeased (02198 +za(eph ) because (05921 +(al ) of the word (01697 
+dabar ) which (00834 +)aher ) Naboth (05022 +Nabowth ) the Jezreelite (03158 +Yizr@(e)liy ) had spoken 
(01696 +dabar ) to him:for he had said (00559 +)amar ) , I will not give (05414 +nathan ) thee the 
inheritance (05159 +nachalah ) of my fathers (1) . And he laid (07901 +shakab ) him down (07901 +shakab )
upon his bed (04296 +mittah ) , and {turned} (05437 +cabab ) away his face (06440 +paniym ) , and would 
eat (00398 +)akal ) no (03808 +lo) ) bread (03899 +lechem ) . 

turned 1Ki_22_32 And it came (01961 +hayah ) to pass , when the captains (08269 +sar ) of the chariots 
(07393 +rekeb ) saw (07200 +ra)ah ) Jehoshaphat (03092 +Y@howshaphat ) , that they said (00559 +)amar )
, Surely (00389 +)ak ) it [ is ] the king (04428 +melek ) of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) . And they {turned} 
(05493 +cuwr ) aside to fight (03898 +lacham ) against (05921 +(al ) him:and Jehoshaphat (03092 
+Y@howshaphat ) cried (02199 +za(aq ) out . 

turned 1Ki_22_33 And it came (01961 +hayah ) to pass , when the captains (08269 +sar ) of the chariots 
(07393 +rekeb ) perceived (07200 +ra)ah ) that it [ was ] not the king (04428 +melek ) of Israel (03478 
+Yisra)el ) , that they {turned} (07725 +shuwb ) back (07725 +shuwb ) from pursuing (00310 +)achar ) him .



turned 1Ki_22_43 And he walked (03212 +yalak ) in all (03605 +kol ) the ways (01870 +derek ) of Asa 
(00609 +)Aca) ) his father (1) ; he {turned} (05493 +cuwr ) not aside from it , doing (06213 +(asah ) [ that 
which was ] right (03477 +yashar ) in the eyes (05869 +(ayin ) of the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah 
):nevertheless (00389 +)ak ) the high (01116 +bamah ) places were not taken (05493 +cuwr ) away (05493 
+cuwr ) ; [ for ] the people (05971 +(am ) offered (02076 +zabach ) and burnt (06999 +qatar ) incense 
(06999 +qatar ) yet (03588 +kiy ) in the high (01116 +bamah ) places . 

turned 1Sa_06_12 And the kine (06510 +parah ) took the straight (03474 +yashar ) way (01870 +derek ) to 
the way (01870 +derek ) of Bethshemesh (01053 +Beyth Shemesh ) , [ and ] went (01980 +halak ) along 
(01980 +halak ) the highway (04546 +m@cillah ) , lowing (01600 +ga(ah ) as they went (01980 +halak ) , and
{turned} (05493 +cuwr ) not aside [ to ] the right (03225 +yamiyn ) hand or [ to ] the left (08040 +s@mo)wl )
; and the lords (05633 +ceren ) of the Philistines (06430 +P@lishtiy ) went (01980 +halak ) after (00310 
+)achar ) them unto the border (01366 +g@buwl ) of Bethshemesh (01053 +Beyth Shemesh ) . 

turned 1Sa_08_03 And his sons (01121 +ben ) walked (01980 +halak ) not in his ways (01870 +derek ) , but 
{turned} (05186 +natah ) aside (05186 +natah ) after (00310 +)achar ) lucre (01215 +betsa( ) , and took 
(03947 +laqach ) bribes (07810 +shachad ) , and perverted (05186 +natah ) judgment (04941 +mishpat ) . 

turned 1Sa_10_06 And the Spirit (07307 +ruwach ) of the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) will come (06743 
+tsalach ) upon thee , and thou shalt prophesy (05012 +naba) ) with them , and shalt be {turned} (02015 
+haphak ) into another (00312 +)acher ) man (00376 +)iysh ) . 

turned 1Sa_10_09 . And it was [ so ] , that when he had {turned} (06437 +panah ) his back (07926 +sh@kem
) to go (03212 +yalak ) from Samuel (08050 +Sh@muw)el ) , God (00430 +)elohiym ) gave him another 
(00312 +)acher ) heart (03820 +leb ):and all (03605 +kol ) those (00428 +)el - leh ) signs (00226 +)owth ) 
came (00935 +bow) ) to pass that day (03117 +yowm ) . 

turned 1Sa_13_17 And the spoilers (07843 +shachath ) came (03318 +yatsa) ) out of the camp (04264 
+machaneh ) of the Philistines (06430 +P@lishtiy ) in three (07969 +shalowsh ) companies (07218 +ro)sh 
):one (00259 +)echad ) company (07218 +ro)sh ) {turned} (06437 +panah ) unto the way (01870 +derek ) [ 
that leadeth to ] Ophrah (06084 +(Ophrah ) , unto the land (00776 +)erets ) of Shual (07777 +Shuw(al ) : 

turned 1Sa_13_18 And another (00259 +)echad ) company (07218 +ro)sh ) turned (06437 +panah ) the way 
(01870 +derek ) [ to ] Bethhoron (01032 +Beyth Chowrown ):and another (00259 +)echad ) company (07218
+ro)sh ) {turned} (06437 +panah ) [ to ] the way (01870 +derek ) of the border (01366 +g@buwl ) that 
looketh (08259 +shaqaph ) to the valley (01516 +gay) ) of Zeboim (06650 +Ts@bo(iym ) toward the 
wilderness (04057 +midbar ) . 

turned 1Sa_13_18 And another (00259 +)echad ) company (07218 +ro)sh ) {turned} (06437 +panah ) the 
way (01870 +derek ) [ to ] Bethhoron (01032 +Beyth Chowrown ):and another (00259 +)echad ) company 
(07218 +ro)sh ) turned (06437 +panah ) [ to ] the way (01870 +derek ) of the border (01366 +g@buwl ) that 
looketh (08259 +shaqaph ) to the valley (01516 +gay) ) of Zeboim (06650 +Ts@bo(iym ) toward the 
wilderness (04057 +midbar ) . 

turned 1Sa_14_21 Moreover the Hebrews (05680 +(Ibriy ) [ that ] were with the Philistines (06430 
+P@lishtiy ) before (00865 +)ethmowl ) that time (08032 +shilshowm ) , which (00834 +)aher ) went (05927 
+(alah ) up with them into the camp (04264 +machaneh ) [ from the country ] round (05439 +cabiyb ) about
, even they also (01571 +gam ) [ {turned} ] to be with the Israelites (03478 +Yisra)el ) that [ were ] with Saul 
(07586 +Sha)uwl ) and Jonathan (03129 +Yownathan ) . 

turned 1Sa_14_47 . So Saul (07586 +Sha)uwl ) took (03920 +lakad ) the kingdom (04410 +m@luwkah ) over



(05921 +(al ) Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) , and fought (03898 +lacham ) against all (03605 +kol ) his enemies 
(00341 +)oyeb ) on every (05437 +cabab ) side (05439 +cabiyb ) , against Moab (04124 +Mow)ab ) , and 
against the children (01121 +ben ) of Ammon (05983 +(Ammown ) , and against Edom (00123 +)Edom ) , 
and against the kings (04428 +melek ) of Zobah (06678 +Tsowba) ) , and against the Philistines (06430 
+P@lishtiy ):and whithersoever he {turned} (06437 +panah ) himself , he vexed (07561 +rasha( ) [ them ] . 

turned 1Sa_15_11 It repenteth (05162 +nacham ) me that I have set (04427 +malak ) up Saul (07586 
+Sha)uwl ) [ to be ] king (04428 +melek ):for he is {turned} (07725 +shuwb ) back (07725 +shuwb ) from 
following (00310 +)achar ) me , and hath not performed (06965 +quwm ) my commandments (01697 
+dabar ) . And it grieved (02734 +charah ) Samuel (08050 +Sh@muw)el ) ; and he cried (02199 +za(aq ) 
unto the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) all (03605 +kol ) night (03915 +layil ) . 

turned 1Sa_15_27 And as Samuel (08050 +Sh@muw)el ) {turned} (05437 +cabab ) about (05437 +cabab ) to
go (03212 +yalak ) away , he laid hold (02388 +chazaq ) upon the skirt (03671 +kanaph ) of his mantle 
(04598 +m@(iyl ) , and it rent (07167 +qara( ) . 

turned 1Sa_15_31 So Samuel (08050 +Sh@muw)el ) {turned} (07725 +shuwb ) again (07725 +shuwb ) after 
(00310 +)achar ) Saul (07586 +Sha)uwl ) ; and Saul (07586 +Sha)uwl ) worshipped (07812 +shachah ) the 
LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) . 

turned 1Sa_17_30 And he {turned} (05437 +cabab ) from him toward another (00312 +)acher ) , and spake 
(00559 +)amar ) after the same (02088 +zeh ) manner (01697 +dabar ):and the people (05971 +(am ) 
answered (01697 +dabar ) him again (07725 +shuwb ) after the former (07223 +ri)shown ) manner (01697 
+dabar ) . 

turned 1Sa_22_18 And the king (04428 +melek ) said (00559 +)amar ) to Doeg (01673 +Do)eg ) , Turn 
(05437 +cabab ) thou , and fall (06293 +paga( ) upon the priests (03548 +kohen ) . And Doeg (01673 +Do)eg 
) the Edomite (00130 +)Edomiy ) {turned} (05437 +cabab ) , and he fell (06298 +pagash ) upon the priests 
(03548 +kohen ) , and slew (04191 +muwth ) on that day (03117 +yowm ) fourscore (08084 +sh@moniym ) 
and five (02568 +chamesh ) persons (00376 +)iysh ) that did wear (05375 +nasa) ) a linen (00906 +bad ) 
ephod (00646 +)ephowd ) . 

turned 1Sa_25_12 . So David s (01732 +David ) young (05288 +na(ar ) men {turned} (02015 +haphak ) their
way (01870 +derek ) , and went (07725 +shuwb ) again (07725 +shuwb ) , and came (00935 +bow) ) and told 
(05046 +nagad ) him all (03605 +kol ) those (00428 +)el - leh ) sayings (01697 +dabar ) . 

turned 1Th_01_09 For they themselves (0846 -autos -) shew (0518 -apaggello -) of us what (3697 -hopoios -) 
manner (3697 -hopoios -) of entering (1529 -eisodos -) in we had (2192 -echo -) unto you , and how (4459 -
pos -) ye {turned} (1994 -epistrepho -) to God (2316 -theos -) from idols (1497 -eidolon -) to serve (1398 -
douleuo -) the living (2198 -zao -) and true (0228 -alethinos -) God (2316 -theos -) ; 

turned 1Ti_01_06 From which (3739 -hos -) some (5100 -tis -) having swerved (0795 -astocheo -) have 
{turned} (1824 -exautes -) aside (1824 -exautes -) unto vain (3150 -mataiologia -) jangling (3150 -mataiologia
-) ; 

turned 1Ti_05_15 For some (5100 -tis -) are already (2235 -ede -) {turned} (1824 -exautes -) aside (1824 -
exautes -) after (3694 -opiso -) Satan (4567 -Satanas -) . 

turned 2Ch_06_03 And the king (04428 +melek ) {turned} (05437 +cabab ) his face (06440 +paniym ) , and 
blessed (01288 +barak ) the whole congregation (06951 +qahal ) of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ):and all (03605 
+kol ) the congregation (06951 +qahal ) of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) stood (05975 +(amad ) . 

turned 2Ch_09_12 And king (04428 +melek ) Solomon (08010 +Sh@lomoh ) gave (05414 +nathan ) to the 



queen (04436 +malkah ) of Sheba (07614 +Sh@ba) ) all (03605 +kol ) her desire (02656 +chephets ) , 
whatsoever (03605 +kol ) she asked (07592 +sha)al ) , beside (00905 +bad ) [ that ] which (00834 +)aher ) she
had brought (00935 +bow) ) unto the king (04428 +melek ) . So she {turned} (02015 +haphak ) , and went 
(03212 +yalak ) away to her own land (00776 +)erets ) , she and her servants (05650 +(ebed ) . 

turned 2Ch_12_12 And when he humbled (03665 +kana( ) himself , the wrath (00639 +)aph ) of the LORD 
(03068 +Y@hovah ) {turned} (07725 +shuwb ) from him , that he would not destroy (07843 +shachath ) [ 
him ] altogether (03617 +kalah ):and also (01571 +gam ) in Judah (03063 +Y@huwdah ) things (01697 
+dabar ) went (01961 +hayah ) well (02896 +towb ) . 

turned 2Ch_18_32 For it came (01961 +hayah ) to pass , that , when the captains (08269 +sar ) of the 
chariots (07393 +rekeb ) perceived (07200 +ra)ah ) that it was not the king (04428 +melek ) of Israel (03478 
+Yisra)el ) , they {turned} (07725 +shuwb ) back (07725 +shuwb ) again (07725 +shuwb ) from pursuing 
(00310 +)achar ) him . 

turned 2Ch_20_10 And now (06258 +(attah ) , behold (02009 +hinneh ) , the children (01121 +ben ) of 
Ammon (05983 +(Ammown ) and Moab (04124 +Mow)ab ) and mount (02022 +har ) Seir (08165 +Se(iyr ) , 
whom (00834 +)aher ) thou wouldest not let Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) invade (00935 +bow) ) , when they 
came (00935 +bow) ) out of the land (00776 +)erets ) of Egypt (04714 +Mitsrayim ) , but they {turned} 
(05493 +cuwr ) from them , and destroyed (08045 +shamad ) them not ; 

turned 2Ch_29_06 For our fathers (1) have trespassed (04603 +ma(al ) , and done (06213 +(asah ) [ that 
which was ] evil (07451 +ra( ) in the eyes (05869 +(ayin ) of the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) our God (00430 
+)elohiym ) , and have forsaken (05800 +(azab ) him , and have turned (05437 +cabab ) away their faces 
(06440 +paniym ) from the habitation (04908 +mishkan ) of the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , and {turned} 
(05414 +nathan ) [ their ] backs (06203 +(oreph ) . 

turned 2Ch_29_06 For our fathers (1) have trespassed (04603 +ma(al ) , and done (06213 +(asah ) [ that 
which was ] evil (07451 +ra( ) in the eyes (05869 +(ayin ) of the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) our God (00430 
+)elohiym ) , and have forsaken (05800 +(azab ) him , and have {turned} (05437 +cabab ) away their faces 
(06440 +paniym ) from the habitation (04908 +mishkan ) of the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , and turned 
(05414 +nathan ) [ their ] backs (06203 +(oreph ) . 

turned 2Ch_36_04 And the king (04428 +melek ) of Egypt (04714 +Mitsrayim ) made Eliakim (00471 
+)Elyaqiym ) his brother (00251 +)ach ) king (04427 +malak ) over (05921 +(al ) Judah (03063 +Y@huwdah
) and Jerusalem (03389 +Y@ruwshalaim ) , and {turned} (05437 +cabab ) his name (08034 +shem ) to 
Jehoiakim (03079 +Y@howyaqiym ) . And Necho (05224 +N@kow ) took (03947 +laqach ) Jehoahaz (03059
+Y@how)achaz ) his brother (00251 +)ach ) , and carried (00935 +bow) ) him to Egypt (04714 +Mitsrayim )
. 

turned 2Ki_01_05 And when the messengers (04397 +mal)ak ) turned (07725 +shuwb ) back (07725 +shuwb
) unto him , he said (00559 +)amar ) unto them , Why (04100 +mah ) are ye now (02088 +zeh ) {turned} 
(07725 +shuwb ) back (07725 +shuwb ) ? 

turned 2Ki_01_05 And when the messengers (04397 +mal)ak ) {turned} (07725 +shuwb ) back (07725 
+shuwb ) unto him , he said (00559 +)amar ) unto them , Why (04100 +mah ) are ye now (02088 +zeh ) 
turned (07725 +shuwb ) back (07725 +shuwb ) ? 

turned 2Ki_02_24 And he {turned} (06437 +panah ) back (00310 +)achar ) , and looked (07200 +ra)ah ) on 
them , and cursed (07043 +qalal ) them in the name (08034 +shem ) of the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) . And
there came (03318 +yatsa) ) forth (03318 +yatsa) ) two (08147 +sh@nayim ) she bears (01677 +dob ) out of 
the wood (03293 +ya(ar ) , and tare (01234 +baqa( ) forty (00705 +)arba(iym ) and two (08147 +sh@nayim )
children (03206 +yeled ) of them . 



turned 2Ki_04_08 . And it fell (01961 +hayah ) on a day (03117 +yowm ) , that Elisha (00477 +)Eliysha( ) 
passed (05674 +(abar ) to Shunem (07766 +Shuwnem ) , where (08033 +sham ) [ was ] a great (01419 
+gadowl ) woman (00802 +)ishshah ) ; and she constrained (02388 +chazaq ) him to eat (00398 +)akal ) 
bread (03899 +lechem ) . And [ so ] it was , [ that ] as oft (01767 +day ) as he passed (05674 +(abar ) by , he 
{turned} (05493 +cuwr ) in thither (08033 +sham ) to eat (00398 +)akal ) bread (03899 +lechem ) . 

turned 2Ki_04_11 And it fell (01961 +hayah ) on a day (03117 +yowm ) , that he came (00935 +bow) ) 
thither (08033 +sham ) , and he {turned} (05493 +cuwr ) into (00413 +)el ) the chamber (05944 +(aliyah ) , 
and lay (07901 +shakab ) there (08033 +sham ) . 

turned 2Ki_05_12 [ Are ] not Abana (71) and Pharpar (06554 +Parpar ) , rivers (05104 +nahar ) of 
Damascus (01834 +Dammeseq ) , better (02896 +towb ) than all (03605 +kol ) the waters (04325 +mayim ) 
of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) ? may I not wash (07364 +rachats ) in them , and be clean (02891 +taher ) ? So 
he {turned} (06437 +panah ) and went (03212 +yalak ) away in a rage (02534 +chemah ) . 

turned 2Ki_05_26 And he said (00559 +)amar ) unto him , Went (01980 +halak ) not mine heart (03820 +leb
) [ with thee ] , when the man (00376 +)iysh ) {turned} (02015 +haphak ) again from his chariot (04818 
+merkabah ) to meet (07125 +qir)ah ) thee ? [ Is it ] a time (06256 +(eth ) to receive (03947 +laqach ) money 
(03701 +keceph ) , and to receive (03947 +laqach ) garments (00899 +beged ) , and oliveyards (02132 
+zayith ) , and vineyards (03754 +kerem ) , and sheep (06629 +tso)n ) , and oxen (01241 +baqar ) , and 
menservants (05650 +(ebed ) , and maidservants (08198 +shiphchah ) ? 

turned 2Ki_09_23 And Joram (03188 +yachas ) {turned} (02015 +haphak ) his hands (03027 +yad ) , and 
fled (05127 +nuwc ) , and said (00559 +)amar ) to Ahaziah (00274 +)Achazyah ) , [ There is ] treachery 
(04820 +mirmah ) , O Ahaziah (00274 +)Achazyah ) . 

turned 2Ki_15_20 And Menahem (04505 +M@nachem ) exacted (03318 +yatsa) ) the money (03701 
+keceph ) of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) , [ even ] of all (03605 +kol ) the mighty (01368 +gibbowr ) men of 
wealth (02428 +chayil ) , of each (00259 +)echad ) man (00376 +)iysh ) fifty (02572 +chamishshiym ) shekels 
(08255 +sheqel ) of silver (03701 +keceph ) , to give (05414 +nathan ) to the king (04428 +melek ) of Assyria 
(00804 +)Ashshuwr ) . So the king (04428 +melek ) of Assyria (00804 +)Ashshuwr ) {turned} (07725 +shuwb
) back (07725 +shuwb ) , and stayed (05975 +(amad ) not there (08033 +sham ) in the land (00776 +)erets ) . 

turned 2Ki_16_18 And the covert (04329 +meycak ) for the sabbath (07676 +shabbath ) that they had built 
(01129 +banah ) in the house (01004 +bayith ) , and the king s (04428 +melek ) entry (03996 +mabow) ) 
without (02435 +chiytsown ) , {turned} (05437 +cabab ) he from the house (01004 +bayith ) of the LORD 
(03068 +Y@hovah ) for the king (04428 +melek ) of Assyria (00804 +)Ashshuwr ) . 

turned 2Ki_20_02 Then he {turned} (05437 +cabab ) his face (06440 +paniym ) to the wall (07023 +qiyr ) , 
and prayed (06419 +palal ) unto the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , saying (00559 +)amar ) , 

turned 2Pe_02_22 But it is happened (4819 -sumbaino -) unto them according to the true (0227 -alethes -) 
proverb (3942 -paroimia -) , The dog (2965 -kuon -) [ is ] {turned} (1994 -epistrepho -) to his own (2398 -
idios -) vomit (1829 -exerama -) again (1994 -epistrepho -) ; and the sow (5300 -hus -) that was washed (3068
-louo -) to her wallowing (2946 -kulisma -) in the mire (1004 -borboros -) . 

turned 2Sa_01_22 From the blood (01818 +dam ) of the slain (02491 +chalal ) , from the fat (02459 +cheleb )
of the mighty (01368 +gibbowr ) , the bow (07198 +qesheth ) of Jonathan (03083 +Y@hownathan ) {turned}
(07734 +suwg ) not back (00268 +)achowr ) , and the sword (02719 +chereb ) of Saul (07586 +Sha)uwl ) 
returned (07725 +shuwb ) not empty (07387 +reyqam ) . 

turned 2Sa_02_19 And Asahel (06214 +(Asah)el ) pursued (07291 +radaph ) after (00310 +)achar ) Abner 



(74) ; and in going (03212 +yalak ) he {turned} (05186 +natah ) not to the right (03225 +yamiyn ) hand nor 
to the left (08040 +s@mo)wl ) from following (00310 +)achar ) Abner (74) . 

turned 2Sa_18_30 And the king (04428 +melek ) said (00559 +)amar ) [ unto him ] , Turn (05437 +cabab ) 
aside (05437 +cabab ) , [ and ] stand (03320 +yatsab ) here (03541 +koh ) . And he {turned} (05437 +cabab ) 
aside (05437 +cabab ) , and stood (05975 +(amad ) still . 

turned 2Sa_19_02 And the victory (08668 +t@shuw(ah ) that day (03117 +yowm ) was [ {turned} ] into 
mourning (60) unto all (03605 +kol ) the people (05971 +(am ):for the people (05971 +(am ) heard (08085 
+shama( ) say (00559 +)amar ) that day (03117 +yowm ) how the king (04428 +melek ) was grieved (06087 
+(atsab ) for his son (01121 +ben ) . 

turned 2Sa_22_38 I have pursued (07291 +radaph ) mine enemies (00341 +)oyeb ) , and destroyed (08045 
+shamad ) them ; and {turned} (07725 +shuwb ) not again (07725 +shuwb ) until (05704 +(ad ) I had 
consumed (03615 +kalah ) them . 

turned 2Ti_01_15 . This (5124 -touto -) thou knowest (1492 -eido -) , that all (3956 -pas -) they which are in 
Asia (0773 -Asia -) be {turned} (0654 -apostrepho -) away (0654 -apostrepho -) from me ; of whom (3739 -
hos -) are Phygellus (5436 -Phugellos -) and Hermogenes (2061 -Hermogenes -) . 

turned 2Ti_04_04 And they shall turn (0654 -apostrepho -) away (0654 -apostrepho -) [ their ] ears (0189 -
akoe -) from the truth (0225 -aletheia -) , and shall be {turned} (0654 -apostrepho -) unto fables (3454 -
muthos -) . 

turned Act_02_20 The sun (2246 -helios -) shall be {turned} (4762 -strepho -) into (1519 -eis -) darkness 
(4655 -skotos -) , and the moon (4582 -selene -) into (1519 -eis -) blood (0129 -haima -) , before (2228 -e -) 
that great (3173 -megas -) and notable (2016 -epiphanes -) day (2250 -hemera -) of the Lord (2962 -kurios -) 
come (2064 -erchomai -) : 

turned Act_07_39 To whom (3739 -hos -) our fathers (3962 -pater -) would (2309 -thelo -) not obey (1036 -
buthizo -) , but thrust (0683 -apotheomai -) [ him ] from them , and in their hearts (2588 -kardia -) {turned} 
(4762 -strepho -) back (4762 -strepho -) again (4762 -strepho -) into (1519 -eis -) Egypt (0125 -Aiguptos -) , 

turned Act_07_42 . Then (1161 -de -) God (2316 -theos -) {turned} (4762 -strepho -) , and gave (3860 -
paradidomi -) them up to worship (3000 -latreuo -) the host (4756 -stratia -) of heaven (3772 -ouranos -) ; as 
it is written (1125 -grapho -) in the book (0976 -biblos -) of the prophets (4396 -prophetes -) , O ye house 
(3624 -oikos -) of Israel (2474 -Israel -) , have ye offered (4374 -prosphero -) to me slain (4968 -sphagion -) 
beasts (4968 -sphagion -) and sacrifices (2378 -thusia -) [ by the space of ] forty (5062 -tessarakonta -) years 
(2094 -etos -) in the wilderness (2048 -eremos -) ? 

turned Act_09_35 And all (3956 -pas -) that dwelt (2730 -katoikeo -) at Lydda (3069 -Ludda -) and Saron 
(4565 -Saron -) saw (1492 -eido -) him , and {turned} (1994 -epistrepho -) to the Lord (2962 -kurios -) . 

turned Act_11_21 And the hand (5495 -cheir -) of the Lord (2962 -kurios -) was with them:and a great 
(4183 -polus -) number (0706 -arithmos -) believed (4100 -pisteuo -) , and {turned} (1994 -epistrepho -) unto 
the Lord (2962 -kurios -) . 

turned Act_15_19 Wherefore (1352 -dio -) my sentence (2919 -krino -) is , that we trouble (3926 -
parenochleo -) not them , which (3588 -ho -) from among (0575 -apo -) the Gentiles (1484 -ethnos -) are 
{turned} (1994 -epistrepho -) to God (2316 -theos -) : 

turned Act_16_18 And this (5124 -touto -) did (4160 -poieo -) she many (4183 -polus -) days (2250 -hemera -
) . But Paul (3972 -Paulos -) , being grieved (1278 -diaponeo -) , {turned} (1994 -epistrepho -) and said (2036 



-epo -) to the spirit (4151 -pneuma -) , I command (3853 -paraggello -) thee in the name (3686 -onoma -) of 
Jesus (2424 -Iesous -) Christ (5547 -Christos -) to come (1831 -exerchomai -) out of her . And he came (1831 
-exerchomai -) out the same (0846 -autos -) hour (5610 -hora -) . 

turned Act_17_06 And when they found (2147 -heurisko -) them not , they drew (4951 -suro -) Jason (2394 -
Iason -) and certain (5100 -tis -) brethren (0080 -adephos -) unto the rulers (4173 -politarches -) of the city 
(4173 -politarches -) , crying (0994 -boao -) , These (3778 -houtos -) that have {turned} (0387 -anastatoo -) 
the world (3625 -oikoumene -) upside (0389 -anastenazo -) down (0387 -anastatoo -) are come (3918 -
pareimi -) hither (1759 -enthade -) also (2532 -kai -) ; 

turned Act_19_26 Moreover (2532 -kai -) ye see (2334 -theoreo -) and hear (0191 -akouo -) , that not alone 
(3440 -monon -) at Ephesus (2181 -Ephesos -) , but almost (4975 -schedon -) throughout all (3956 -pas -) 
Asia (0773 -Asia -) , this (3778 -houtos -) Paul (3972 -Paulos -) hath persuaded (3982 -peitho -) and {turned} 
(3179 -methistemi -) away (3179 -methistemi -) much (2425 -hikanos -) people (3793 -ochlos -) , saying (3004
-lego -) that they be no (3756 -ou -) gods (2316 -theos -) , which (3588 -ho -) are made (1096 -ginomai -) with 
hands (5495 -cheir -) : 

turned Amo_06_12 Shall horses (05483 +cuwc ) run (07323 +ruwts ) upon the rock (05558 +celeph ) ? will [ 
one ] plow (02790 +charash ) [ there ] with oxen (01241 +baqar ) ? for ye have {turned} (02015 +haphak ) 
judgment (04941 +mishpat ) into gall (07219 +ro)sh ) , and the fruit (06529 +p@riy ) of righteousness 
(06666 +ts@daqah ) into hemlock (03939 +la(anah ) : 

turned Dan_09_16 O Lord (00136 +)Adonay ) , according to all (03605 +kol ) thy righteousness (06666 
+ts@daqah ) , I beseech (04994 +na) ) thee , let thine anger (00639 +)aph ) and thy fury (02534 +chemah ) 
be {turned} (07725 +shuwb ) away from thy city (05892 +(iyr ) Jerusalem (03389 +Y@ruwshalaim ) , thy 
holy (06944 +qodesh ) mountain (02022 +har ):because (03588 +kiy ) for our sins (02399 +chet) ) , and for 
the iniquities (05771 +(avon ) of our fathers (1) , Jerusalem (03389 +Y@ruwshalaim ) and thy people (05971
+(am ) [ are become ] a reproach (02781 +cherpah ) to all (03605 +kol ) [ that are ] about (05439 +cabiyb ) 
us . 

turned Dan_10_08 Therefore I was left (07604 +sha)ar ) alone (00905 +bad ) , and saw (07200 +ra)ah ) this 
great (01419 +gadowl ) vision (04759 +mar)ah ) , and there remained (07604 +sha)ar ) no (03808 +lo) ) 
strength (03581 +koach ) in me:for my comeliness (01935 +howd ) was {turned} (02015 +haphak ) in me 
into corruption (04889 +mashchiyth ) , and I retained (06113 +(atsar ) no (03808 +lo) ) strength (03581 
+koach ) . 

turned Dan_10_16 And , behold (02009 +hinneh ) , [ one ] like the similitude (01823 +d@muwth ) of the 
sons (01121 +ben ) of men (00120 +)adam ) touched (05060 +naga( ) my lips (08193 +saphah ):then I opened
(06605 +pathach ) my mouth (06310 +peh ) , and spake (01696 +dabar ) , and said (00559 +)amar ) unto 
him that stood (05975 +(amad ) before (06440 +paniym ) me , O my lord (00113 +)adown ) , by the vision 
(04758 +mar)eh ) my sorrows (06735 +tsiyr ) are {turned} (02015 +haphak ) upon me , and I have retained 
(06113 +(atsar ) no (03808 +lo) ) strength (03581 +koach ) . 

turned Deu_01_24 And they {turned} (06437 +panah ) and went (05927 +(alah ) up into the mountain 
(02022 +har ) , and came (00935 +bow) ) unto the valley (05158 +nachal ) of Eshcol (00812 +)Eshkol ) , and 
searched (07270 +ragal ) it out . 

turned Deu_02_01 . Then we {turned} (06437 +panah ) , and took (05265 +naca( ) our journey (05265 
+naca( ) into the wilderness (04057 +midbar ) by the way (01870 +derek ) of the Red (05488 +cuwph ) sea 
(03220 +yam ) , as the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) spake (01696 +dabar ) unto me:and we compassed 
(05437 +cabab ) mount (02022 +har ) Seir (08165 +Se(iyr ) many (07227 +rab ) days (03117 +yowm ) . 

turned Deu_02_08 . And when we passed (05674 +(abar ) by from our brethren (00251 +)ach ) the children 



(01121 +ben ) of Esau (06215 +(Esav ) , which dwelt (03427 +yashab ) in Seir (08165 +Se(iyr ) , through the 
way (01870 +derek ) of the plain (06160 +(arabah ) from Elath (00359 +)Eylowth ) , and from Eziongaber 
(06100 +(Etsyown (Etsyon Geber ) , we {turned} (06437 +panah ) and passed (05674 +(abar ) by the way 
(01870 +derek ) of the wilderness (04057 +midbar ) of Moab (04124 +Mow)ab ) . 

turned Deu_03_01 . Then we {turned} (06437 +panah ) , and went (05927 +(alah ) up the way (01870 +derek
) to Bashan (01316 +Bashan ):and Og (05747 +(Owg ) the king (04428 +melek ) of Bashan (01316 +Bashan )
came (03318 +yatsa) ) out against (07125 +qir)ah ) us , he and all (03605 +kol ) his people (05971 +(am ) , to 
battle (04421 +milchamah ) at Edrei (00154 +)edre(iy ) . 

turned Deu_09_12 And the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) said (00559 +)amar ) unto me , Arise (06965 +quwm
) , get (03381 +yarad ) thee down (03381 +yarad ) quickly (04118 +maher ) from hence (02088 +zeh ) ; for 
thy people (05971 +(am ) which (00834 +)aher ) thou hast brought (03318 +yatsa) ) forth (03318 +yatsa) ) 
out of Egypt (04714 +Mitsrayim ) have corrupted (07843 +shachath ) [ themselves ] ; they are quickly 
(04118 +maher ) {turned} (05493 +cuwr ) aside out of the way (01870 +derek ) which (00834 +)aher ) I 
commanded (06680 +tsavah ) them ; they have made (06213 +(asah ) them a molten (04541 +maccekah ) 
image . 

turned Deu_09_15 So I {turned} (06437 +panah ) and came (03381 +yarad ) down (03381 +yarad ) from the
mount (02022 +har ) , and the mount (02022 +har ) burned (01197 +ba(ar ) with fire (00784 +)esh ):and the 
two (08147 +sh@nayim ) tables (03871 +luwach ) of the covenant (01285 +b@riyth ) [ were ] in my two 
(08147 +sh@nayim ) hands (03027 +yad ) . 

turned Deu_09_16 And I looked (07200 +ra)ah ) , and , behold (02009 +hinneh ) , ye had sinned(02398 
+chata) ) against the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) your God (00430 +)elohiym ) , [ and ] had made (06213 
+(asah ) you a molten (04541 +maccekah ) calf (05695 +(egel ):ye had {turned} (05493 +cuwr ) aside quickly
(04118 +maher ) out of the way (01870 +derek ) which (00834 +)aher ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) had 
commanded (06680 +tsavah ) you . 

turned Deu_10_05 And I {turned} (06437 +panah ) myself and came (03381 +yarad ) down (03381 +yarad ) 
from the mount (02022 +har ) , and put (07760 +suwm ) the tables (03871 +luwach ) in the ark (00727 
+)arown ) which (00834 +)aher ) I had made (06213 +(asah ) ; and there (08033 +sham ) they be , as the 
LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) commanded (06680 +tsavah ) me . 

turned Deu_23_05 Nevertheless the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) thy God (00430 +)elohiym ) would (14) not 
hearken (08085 +shama( ) unto Balaam (01109 +Bil(am ) ; but the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) thy God 
(00430 +)elohiym ) {turned} (02015 +haphak ) the curse (07045 +q@lalah ) into a blessing (01293 
+B@rakah ) unto thee , because (03588 +kiy ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) thy God (00430 +)elohiym ) 
loved (00157 +)ahab ) thee . 

turned Deu_31_18 And I will surely hide (05641 +cathar ) my face (06440 +paniym ) in that day (03117 
+yowm ) for all (03605 +kol ) the evils (07451 +ra( ) which (00834 +)aher ) they shall have wrought (06213 
+(asah ) , in that they are {turned} (06437 +panah ) unto other (00312 +)acher ) gods (00430 +)elohiym ) . 

turned Ecc_02_12 . And I {turned} (06437 +panah ) myself to behold (07200 +ra)ah ) wisdom (02451 
+chokmah ) , and madness (01947 +howlelah ) , and folly (05531 +cikluwth ):for what (04100 +mah ) [ can ] 
the man (00120 +)adam ) [ do ] that cometh (00935 +bow) ) after (00310 +)achar ) the king (04428 +melek ) 
? [ even (00853 +)eth ) ] that which (00834 +)aher ) hath been already (03528 +k@bar ) done (06466 +pa(al )
. 

turned Est_09_01 . Now in the twelfth month (02320 +chodesh ) , that [ is ] , the month (02320 +chodesh ) 
Adar (00143 +)Adar ) , on the thirteenth day (03117 +yowm ) of the same , when (00834 +)aher ) the king s 
(04428 +melek ) commandment (01697 +dabar ) and his decree (01881 +dath ) drew near (05060 +naga( ) to



be put in execution (06213 +(asah ) , in the day (03117 +yowm ) that the enemies (00341 +)oyeb ) of the Jews
(03064 +Y@huwdiy ) hoped (07663 +sabar ) to have power (07980 +shalat ) over them , ( though it was 
{turned} (02015 +haphak ) to the contrary , that the Jews (03064 +Y@huwdiy ) had rule (07980 +shalat ) 
over them that hated (08130 +sane) ) them ; ) 

turned Est_09_22 As the days (03117 +yowm ) wherein (00834 +)aher ) the Jews (03064 +Y@huwdiy ) 
rested (05117 +nuwach ) from their enemies (00341 +)oyeb ) , and the month (02320 +chodesh ) which 
(00834 +)aher ) was {turned} (02015 +haphak ) unto them from sorrow (03015 +yagown ) to joy (08057 
+simchah ) , and from mourning (60) into a good (02896 +towb ) day (03117 +yowm ):that they should 
make (06213 +(asah ) them days (03117 +yowm ) of feasting (04960 +mishteh ) and joy (08057 +simchah ) , 
and of sending (04916 +mishlowach ) portions (04490 +manah ) one (00376 +)iysh ) to another (07453 +rea( 
) , and gifts (04979 +mattanah ) to the poor (34) . 

turned Exo_03_04 And when the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) saw (07200 +ra)ah ) that he {turned} (05493 
+cuwr ) aside to see (07200 +ra)ah ) , God (00430 +)elohiym ) called (07121 +qara) ) unto him out of the 
midst (08432 +tavek ) of the bush (05572 +c@nah ) , and said (00559 +)amar ) , Moses (04872 +Mosheh ) , 
Moses (04872 +Mosheh ) . And he said (00559 +)amar ) , Here (02009 +hinneh ) [ am ] I . 

turned Exo_04_07 And he said (00559 +)amar ) , Put (07725 +shuwb ) thine hand (03027 +yad ) into (00413 
+)el ) thy bosom (02436 +cheyq ) again (07725 +shuwb ) . And he put (07725 +shuwb ) his hand (03027 +yad
) into (00413 +)el ) his bosom (02436 +cheyq ) again (07725 +shuwb ) ; and plucked (03318 +yatsa) ) it out of
his bosom (02436 +cheyq ) , and , behold (02009 +hinneh ) , it was {turned} (07725 +shuwb ) again (07725 
+shuwb ) as his [ other ] flesh (01320 +basar ) . 

turned Exo_07_15 Get (03212 +yalak ) thee unto Pharaoh (06547 +Par(oh ) in the morning (01242 +boqer ) 
; lo (02009 +hinneh ) , he goeth (03318 +yatsa) ) out unto the water (04325 +mayim ) ; and thou shalt stand 
(05324 +natsab ) by the river s (02975 +y@(or ) brink (08193 +saphah ) against (07125 +qir)ah ) he come 
(07125 +qir)ah ) ; and the rod (04294 +matteh ) which (00834 +)aher ) was {turned} (02015 +haphak ) to a 
serpent (05175 +nachash ) shalt thou take (03947 +laqach ) in thine hand (03027 +yad ) . 

turned Exo_07_17 Thus (03541 +koh ) saith (00559 +)amar ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , In this (02063
+zo)th ) thou shalt know (03045 +yada( ) that I [ am ] the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ):behold (02009 
+hinneh ) , I will smite (05221 +nakah ) with the rod (04294 +matteh ) that [ is ] in mine hand (03027 +yad ) 
upon the waters (04325 +mayim ) which (00834 +)aher ) [ are ] in the river (02975 +y@(or ) , and they shall 
be {turned} (02015 +haphak ) to blood (01818 +dam ) . 

turned Exo_07_20 And Moses (04872 +Mosheh ) and Aaron (00175 +)Aharown ) did (06213 +(asah ) so 
(03651 +ken ) , as the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) commanded (06680 +tsavah ) ; and he lifted (07311 
+ruwm ) up the rod (04294 +matteh ) , and smote (05221 +nakah ) the waters (04325 +mayim ) that [ were ] 
in the river (02975 +y@(or ) , in the sight (05869 +(ayin ) of Pharaoh (06547 +Par(oh ) , and in the sight 
(05869 +(ayin ) of his servants (05650 +(ebed ) ; and all (03605 +kol ) the waters (04325 +mayim ) that [ 
were ] in the river (02975 +y@(or ) were {turned} (02015 +haphak ) to blood (01818 +dam ) . 

turned Exo_07_23 And Pharaoh (06547 +Par(oh ) {turned} (06437 +panah ) and went (00935 +bow) ) into 
(00413 +)el ) his house (01004 +bayith ) , neither (03808 +lo) ) did he set (07896 +shiyth ) his heart (03820 
+leb ) to this (02063 +zo)th ) also (01571 +gam ) . 

turned Exo_10_06 And they shall fill (04390 +male) ) thy houses (01004 +bayith ) , and the houses (01004 
+bayith ) of all (03605 +kol ) thy servants (05650 +(ebed ) , and the houses (01004 +bayith ) of all (03605 
+kol ) the Egyptians (04714 +Mitsrayim ) ; which (00834 +)aher ) neither (03808 +lo) ) thy fathers (1) , nor 
(03808 +lo) ) thy fathers (1) fathers (1) have seen (07200 +ra)ah ) , since (04480 +min ) the day (03117 
+yowm ) that they were upon the earth (00127 +)adamah ) unto this (02088 +zeh ) day (03117 +yowm ) . 
And he {turned} (06437 +panah ) himself , and went (03318 +yatsa) ) out from Pharaoh (06547 +Par(oh ) . 



turned Exo_10_19 And the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) {turned} (02015 +haphak ) a mighty (03966 
+m@(od ) strong (02389 +chazaq ) west (03220 +yam ) wind (07307 +ruwach ) , which took (05375 +nasa) ) 
away the locusts (00697 +)arbeh ) , and cast (08628 +taqa( ) them into the Red (05488 +cuwph ) sea (03220 
+yam ) ; there remained (07604 +sha)ar ) not one (00259 +)echad ) locust (00697 +)arbeh ) in all (03605 +kol
) the coasts (01366 +g@buwl ) of Egypt (04714 +Mitsrayim ) . 

turned Exo_14_05 And it was told (05046 +nagad ) the king (04428 +melek ) of Egypt (04714 +Mitsrayim ) 
that the people (05971 +(am ) fled (01272 +barach ):and the heart (03824 +lebab ) of Pharaoh (06547 
+Par(oh ) and of his servants (05650 +(ebed ) was {turned} (02015 +haphak ) against (00413 +)el ) the 
people (05971 +(am ) , and they said (00559 +)amar ) , Why (04100 +mah ) have we done (06213 +(asah ) 
this (02063 +zo)th ) , that we have let Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) go (07971 +shalach ) from serving (05647 
+(abad ) us ? 

turned Exo_32_08 They have {turned} (05493 +cuwr ) aside quickly (04118 +maher ) out of the way (01870 
+derek ) which (00834 +)aher ) I commanded (06680 +tsavah ) them:they have made (06213 +(asah ) them a
molten (04541 +maccekah ) calf (05695 +(egel ) , and have worshipped (07812 +shachah ) it , and have 
sacrificed (02076 +zabach ) thereunto , and said (00559 +)amar ) , These (00428 +)el - leh ) [ be ] thy gods 
(00430 +)elohiym ) , O Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) , which (00834 +)aher ) have brought (05927 +(alah ) thee 
up out of the land (00776 +)erets ) of Egypt (04714 +Mitsrayim ) . 

turned Exo_32_15 . And Moses (04872 +Mosheh ) {turned} (06437 +panah ) , and went (03381 +yarad ) 
down (03381 +yarad ) from the mount (02022 +har ) , and the two (08147 +sh@nayim ) tables (03871 
+luwach ) of the testimony (5715) [ were ] in his hand (03027 +yad ):the tables (03871 +luwach ) [ were ] 
written (03789 +kathab ) on both (08147 +sh@nayim ) their sides (05676 +(eber ) ; on the one side and on 
the other (02088 +zeh ) [ were ] they written (03789 +kathab ) . 

turned Exo_33_11 And the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) spake (01696 +dabar ) unto Moses (04872 +Mosheh 
) face (06440 +paniym ) to face (06440 +paniym ) , as a man (00376 +)iysh ) speaketh (01696 +dabar ) unto 
his friend (07453 +rea( ) . And he {turned} (07725 +shuwb ) again (07725 +shuwb ) into (00413 +)el ) the 
camp (04264 +machaneh ):but his servant (08334 +sharath ) Joshua (03091 +Y@howshuwa( ) , the son 
(01121 +ben ) of Nun (05126 +Nuwn ) , a young (05288 +na(ar ) man , departed (04185 +muwsh ) not out of 
the tabernacle (00168 +)ohel ) . 

turned Eze_01_09 Their wings (03671 +kanaph ) [ were ] joined (02266 +chabar ) one (00802 +)ishshah ) to 
another (00269 +)achowth ) ; they {turned} (05437 +cabab ) not when they went (03212 +yalak ) ; they went
(03212 +yalak ) every (00376 +)iysh ) one (00376 +)iysh ) straight (05676 +(eber ) forward (06440 +paniym )
. 

turned Eze_01_12 And they went (03212 +yalak ) every (00376 +)iysh ) one (00376 +)iysh ) straight (05676 
+(eber ) forward (06440 +paniym ):whither the spirit (07307 +ruwach ) was to go (03212 +yalak ) , they 
went (03212 +yalak ) ; [ and ] they {turned} (05437 +cabab ) not when they went (03212 +yalak ) . 

turned Eze_01_17 When they went (03212 +yalak ) , they went (03212 +yalak ) upon their four (00702 
+)arba( ) sides (07253 +reba( ):[ and ] they {turned} (05437 +cabab ) not when they went (03212 +yalak ) . 

turned Eze_10_11 When they went (03212 +yalak ) , they went (03212 +yalak ) upon their four (00702 
+)arba( ) sides (07253 +reba( ) ; they turned (05437 +cabab ) not as they went (03212 +yalak ) , but to the 
place (04725 +maqowm ) whither (00834 +)aher ) the head (07218 +ro)sh ) looked (06437 +panah ) they 
followed it ; they {turned} (05437 +cabab ) not as they went (03212 +yalak ) . 

turned Eze_10_11 When they went (03212 +yalak ) , they went (03212 +yalak ) upon their four (00702 
+)arba( ) sides (07253 +reba( ) ; they {turned} (05437 +cabab ) not as they went (03212 +yalak ) , but to the 



place (04725 +maqowm ) whither (00834 +)aher ) the head (07218 +ro)sh ) looked (06437 +panah ) they 
followed it ; they turned (05437 +cabab ) not as they went (03212 +yalak ) . 

turned Eze_10_16 And when the cherubims (03742 +k@ruwb ) went (03212 +yalak ) , the wheels (00212 
+)owphan ) went (03212 +yalak ) by them:and when the cherubims (03742 +k@ruwb ) lifted (05375 +nasa) 
) up their wings (03671 +kanaph ) to mount (07311 +ruwm ) up from the earth (00776 +)erets ) , the same 
(01992 +hem ) wheels (00212 +)owphan ) also (01571 +gam ) {turned} (05437 +cabab ) not from beside 
(00681 +)etsel ) them . 

turned Eze_17_06 And it grew (06779 +tsamach ) , and became (01961 +hayah ) a spreading (05627 +carah 
) vine (01612 +gephen ) of low (08217 +shaphal ) stature (06967 +qowmah ) , whose branches (01808 
+daliyah ) {turned} (06437 +panah ) toward (00413 +)el ) him , and the roots (08328 +sheresh ) thereof were
under (08478 +tachath ) him:so it became (01961 +hayah ) a vine (01612 +gephen ) , and brought (05375 
+nasa) ) forth (06213 +(asah ) branches (00905 +bad ) , and shot (07971 +shalach ) forth sprigs (06288 
+p@)orah ) . 

turned Eze_26_02 Son (01121 +ben ) of man (00120 +)adam ) , because (03282 +ya(an ) that Tyrus (06865 
+Tsor ) hath said (00559 +)amar ) against (05921 +(al ) Jerusalem (03389 +Y@ruwshalaim ) , Aha (00253 
+)ach ) , she is broken (07665 +shabar ) [ that was ] the gates (01817 +deleth ) of the people (05971 +(am 
):she is {turned} (05437 +cabab ) unto me:I shall be replenished (04390 +male) ) , [ now ] she is laid waste 
(02717 +charab ) : 

turned Eze_42_19 He {turned} (05437 +cabab ) about to the west (03220 +yam ) side (07307 +ruwach ) , [ 
and ] measured (04058 +madad ) five (02568 +chamesh ) hundred (03967 +me)ah ) reeds (07070 +qaneh ) 
with the measuring (04060 +middah ) reed (07070 +qaneh ) . 

turned Ezr_06_22 And kept (06213 +(asah ) the feast (02282 +chag ) of unleavened (04682 +matstsah ) 
bread seven (07651 +sheba( ) days (03117 +yowm ) with joy (08057 +simchah ):for the LORD (03068 
+Y@hovah ) had made them joyful (08055 +samach ) , and {turned} (05437 +cabab ) the heart (03820 +leb 
) of the king (04428 +melek ) of Assyria (00804 +)Ashshuwr ) unto them , to strengthen (02388 +chazaq ) 
their hands (03027 +yad ) in the work (04399 +m@la)kah ) of the house (01004 +bayith ) of God (00430 
+)elohiym ) , the God (00430 +)elohiym ) of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) . 

turned Ezr_10_14 Let now (04994 +na) ) our rulers (08269 +sar ) of all (03605 +kol ) the congregation 
(06951 +qahal ) stand (05975 +(amad ) , and let all (03605 +kol ) them which have taken (03427 +yashab ) 
strange (05237 +nokriy ) wives (00802 +)ishshah ) in our cities (05892 +(iyr ) come (00935 +bow) ) at 
appointed (02163 +zaman ) times (06256 +(eth ) , and with them the elders (02205 +zaqen ) of every city 
(05892 +(iyr ) , and the judges (08199 +shaphat ) thereof , until (05704 +(ad ) the fierce (02740 +charown ) 
wrath (00639 +)aph ) of our God (00430 +)elohiym ) for this (02088 +zeh ) matter (01697 +dabar ) be 
{turned} (07725 +shuwb ) from us . 

turned Gen_03_24 So he drove (01644 +garash ) out the man (00120 +)adam ) ; and he placed (07931 
+shakan ) at the east (06924 +qedem ) of the garden (01588 +gan ) of Eden (05731 +(Eden ) Cherubims 
(03742 +k@ruwb ) , and a flaming (03858 +lahat ) sword (02719 +chereb ) which {turned} (02015 +haphak 
) every way , to keep (08104 +shamar ) the way of the tree (06086 +(ets ) of life (02416 +chay ) . 

turned Gen_18_22 And the men (00582 +)enowsh ) {turned} (06437 +panah ) their faces from thence (08033
+sham ) , and went (03212 +yalak ) toward Sodom (05467 +C@dom ):but Abraham (85) stood (05975 
+(amad ) yet (05750 +(owd ) before (06440 +paniym ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) . 

turned Gen_19_03 And he pressed (06484 +patsar ) upon them greatly (03966 +m@(od ) ; and they 
{turned} (05493 +cuwr ) in unto him , and entered (00935 +bow) ) into (00413 +)el ) his house (01004 
+bayith ) ; and he made (06213 +(asah ) them a feast (04960 +mishteh ) , and did bake (00644 +)aphah ) 



unleavened (04682 +matstsah ) bread , and they did eat (00398 +)akal ) . 

turned Gen_38_01 . And it came (01961 +hayah ) to pass at that time (06256 +(eth ) , that Judah (03063 
+Y@huwdah ) went (03381 +yarad ) down (03381 +yarad ) from his brethren (00251 +)ach ) , and {turned} 
(05186 +natah ) in to a certain (00376 +)iysh ) Adullamite (05726 +(Adullamiy ) , whose name (08034 +shem
) [ was ] Hirah (02437 +Chiyrah ) . 

turned Gen_38_16 And he {turned} (05186 +natah ) unto her by the way (01870 +derek ) , and said (00559 
+)amar ) , Go (03051 +yahab ) to , I pray (04994 +na) ) thee , let me come (00935 +bow) ) in unto thee ; ( for 
he knew (03045 +yada( ) not that she [ was ] his daughter (03618 +kallah ) in law (03618 +kallah ) . ) And 
she said (00559 +)amar ) , What (04100 +mah ) wilt thou give (05414 +nathan ) me , that thou mayest come 
(00935 +bow) ) in unto me ? 

turned Gen_42_24 And he {turned} (05437 +cabab ) himself about from them , and wept (01058 +bakah ) ; 
and returned (07725 +shuwb ) to them again (07725 +shuwb ) , and communed (01696 +dabar ) with them , 
and took (03947 +laqach ) from them Simeon (08095 +Shim(own ) , and bound (00631 +)acar ) him before 
their eyes (05869 +(ayin ) . 

turned Hab_02_16 Thou art filled (07646 +saba( ) with shame (07036 +qalown ) for glory (03519 +kabowd 
):drink (08354 +shathah ) thou also (01571 +gam ) , and let thy foreskin (06188 +(arel ) be uncovered:the 
cup (03563 +kowc ) of the LORD S (03068 +Y@hovah ) right (03225 +yamiyn ) hand (03225 +yamiyn ) 
shall be {turned} (05437 +cabab ) unto thee , and shameful (07022 +qiyqalown ) spewing (07022 +qiyqalown
) [ shall be ] on (05921 +(al ) thy glory (03519 +kabowd ) . 

turned Hag_02_17 I smote (05221 +nakah ) you with blasting (07711 +sh@dephah ) and with mildew 
(03420 +yeraqown ) and with hail (01259 +barad ) in all (03605 +kol ) the labours (04639 +ma(aseh ) of 
your hands (03027 +yad ) ; yet ye [ {turned} ] not to me , saith (05002 +n@)um ) the LORD (03068 
+Y@hovah ) . 

turned Heb_11_34 Quenched (4570 -sbennumi -) the violence (1411 -dunamis -) of fire (4442 -pur -) , 
escaped (5343 -pheugo -) the edge (4750 -stoma -) of the sword (3162 -machaira -) , out of weakness (0769 -
astheneia -) were made (1743 -endunamoo -) strong (1743 -endunamoo -) , waxed (1096 -ginomai -) valiant 
(2478 -ischuros -) in fight (4171 -polemos -) , {turned} (2827 -klino -) to flight the armies (3925 -parembole -)
of the aliens (0245 -allotrios -) . 

turned Heb_12_13 And make (4160 -poieo -) straight (3717 -orthos -) paths (5163 -trochia -) for your (5216 
-humon -) feet (4228 -pous -) , lest (3361 -me -) that which is lame (5560 -cholos -) be {turned} (1624 -
ektrepo -) out of the way (1624 -ektrepo -) ; but let it rather (3123 -mallon -) be healed (2390 -iaomai -) . 

turned Hos_07_08 . Ephraim (00669 +)Ephrayim ) , he hath mixed (01101 +balal ) himself (01931 +huw) ) 
among the people (05971 +(am ) ; Ephraim (00669 +)Ephrayim ) is a cake (05692 +(uggah ) not {turned} 
(02015 +haphak ) . 

turned Hos_11_08 . How (00349 +)eyk ) shall I give (05414 +nathan ) thee up , Ephraim (00669 +)Ephrayim
) ? [ how ] shall I deliver (05042 +naba( ) thee , Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) ? how (00349 +)eyk ) shall I make 
(05414 +nathan ) thee as Admah (00126 +)Admah ) ? [ how ] shall I set (07761 +suwm ) thee as Zeboim 
(06636 +Ts@bo)iym ) ? mine heart (03820 +leb ) is {turned} (02015 +haphak ) within me , my repentings 
(05150 +nichuwm ) are kindled (03648 +kamar ) together (03162 +yachad ) . 

turned Hos_14_04 . I will heal (07495 +rapha) ) their backsliding (04878 +m@shuwbah ) , I will love (00157 
+)ahab ) them freely (05071 +n@dabah ):for mine anger (00639 +)aph ) is {turned} (07725 +shuwb ) away 
from him . 



turned Isa_05_25 Therefore is the anger (00639 +)aph ) of the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) kindled (02734 
+charah ) against his people (05971 +(am ) , and he hath stretched (05186 +natah ) forth his hand (03027 
+yad ) against (05921 +(al ) them , and hath smitten (05221 +nakah ) them:and the hills (02022 +har ) did 
tremble (07264 +ragaz ) , and their carcases (05038 +n@belah ) [ were ] torn (05478 +cuwchah ) in the 
midst (07130 +qereb ) of the streets (02351 +chuwts ) . For all (03605 +kol ) this (02063 +zo)th ) his anger 
(00639 +)aph ) is not {turned} (07725 +shuwb ) away , but his hand (03027 +yad ) [ is ] stretched (05186 
+natah ) out still (05750 +(owd ) . 

turned Isa_09_12 The Syrians (00758 +)Aram ) before (06924 +qedem ) , and the Philistines (06430 
+P@lishtiy ) behind (00268 +)achowr ) ; and they shall devour (00398 +)akal ) Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) with
open (06605 +pathach ) mouth (06310 +peh ) . For all (03605 +kol ) this (02063 +zo)th ) his anger (00639 
+)aph ) is not {turned} (07725 +shuwb ) away , but his hand (03027 +yad ) [ is ] stretched (05186 +natah ) 
out still (05750 +(owd ) . 

turned Isa_09_17 Therefore the Lord (00136 +)Adonay ) shall have no (03808 +lo) ) joy (08055 +samach ) in
their young (00970 +bachuwr ) men , neither (03808 +lo) ) shall have mercy (07355 +racham ) on their 
fatherless (03490 +yathowm ) and widows (00490 +)almanah ):for every (03605 +kol ) one [ is ] an hypocrite
(02611 +chaneph ) and an evildoer (07489 +ra(a( ) , and every (03605 +kol ) mouth (06310 +peh ) speaketh 
(01696 +dabar ) folly (05039 +n@balah ) . For all (03605 +kol ) this (02063 +zo)th ) his anger (00639 +)aph )
is not {turned} (07725 +shuwb ) away , but his hand (03027 +yad ) [ is ] stretched (05186 +natah ) out still 
(05750 +(owd ) . 

turned Isa_09_21 Manasseh (04519 +M@nashsheh ) , Ephraim (00669 +)Ephrayim ) ; and Ephraim (00669 
+)Ephrayim ) , Manasseh (04519 +M@nashsheh ):[ and ] they together (03162 +yachad ) [ shall be ] against 
(05921 +(al ) Judah (03063 +Y@huwdah ) . For all (03605 +kol ) this (02063 +zo)th ) his anger (00639 +)aph
) is not {turned} (07725 +shuwb ) away , but his hand (03027 +yad ) [ is ] stretched (05186 +natah ) out still 
(05750 +(owd ) . 

turned Isa_10_04 Without (01115 +biltiy ) me they shall bow (03766 +kara( ) down (03766 +kara( ) under 
(08478 +tachath ) the prisoners (00616 +)acciyr ) , and they shall fall (05307 +naphal ) under (08478 
+tachath ) the slain (02026 +harag ) . For all (03605 +kol ) this (02063 +zo)th ) his anger (00639 +)aph ) is 
not {turned} (07725 +shuwb ) away , but his hand (03027 +yad ) [ is ] stretched (05186 +natah ) out still 
(05750 +(owd ) . 

turned Isa_12_01 . And in that day (03117 +yowm ) thou shalt say (00559 +)amar ) , O LORD (03068 
+Y@hovah ) , I will praise (03034 +yadah ) thee:though (03588 +kiy ) thou wast angry (00599 +)anaph ) 
with me , thine anger (00639 +)aph ) is {turned} (07725 +shuwb ) away , and thou comfortedst (05162 
+nacham ) me . 

turned Isa_21_04 My heart (03824 +lebab ) panted (08582 +ta(ah ) , fearfulness (06427 +pallatsuwth ) 
affrighted (01204 +ba(ath ) me:the night (05399 +nesheph ) of my pleasure (02837 +chesheq ) hath he 
{turned} (07760 +suwm ) into fear (02731 +charadah ) unto me . 

turned Isa_28_27 For the fitches (07100 +qetsach ) are not threshed (01758 +duwsh ) with a threshing 
(02742 +charuwts ) instrument , neither (01077 +bal ) is a cart (05699 +(agalah ) wheel (00212 +)owphan ) 
{turned} (05437 +cabab ) about upon the cummin (03646 +kammon ) ; but the fitches (07100 +qetsach ) are 
beaten (02251 +chabat ) out with a staff (04294 +matteh ) , and the cummin (03646 +kammon ) with a rod 
(07626 +shebet ) . 

turned Isa_29_17 . [ Is ] it not yet (05750 +(owd ) a very (04213 +miz(ar ) little (04592 +m@(at ) while , and 
Lebanon (03844 +L@banown ) shall be {turned} (07725 +shuwb ) into a fruitful (03759 +karmel ) field , 
and the fruitful (03759 +karmel ) field shall be esteemed (02803 +chashab ) as a forest (03293 +ya(ar ) ? 



turned Isa_34_09 . And the streams (05158 +nachal ) thereof shall be {turned} (02015 +haphak ) into pitch 
(02203 +zepheth ) , and the dust (06083 +(aphar ) thereof into brimstone (01614 +gophriyth ) , and the land 
(00776 +)erets ) thereof shall become (01961 +hayah ) burning (01197 +ba(ar ) pitch (02203 +zepheth ) . 

turned Isa_38_02 Then Hezekiah (02396 +Chizqiyah ) {turned} (05437 +cabab ) his face (06440 +paniym ) 
toward (00413 +)el ) the wall (07023 +qiyr ) , and prayed (06419 +palal ) unto the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah
) , 

turned Isa_42_17 They shall be {turned} (05472 +cuwg ) back (00268 +)achowr ) , they shall be greatly 
ashamed (00954 +buwsh ) , that trust (00982 +batach ) in graven (06459 +pecel ) images , that say (00559 
+)amar ) to the molten (04541 +maccekah ) images , Ye [ are ] our gods (00430 +)elohiym ) . 

turned Isa_44_20 He feedeth (07462 +ra(ah ) on ashes (00665 +)epher ):a deceived (02048 +hathal) heart 
(03820 +leb ) hath {turned} (05186 +natah ) him aside (05186 +natah ) , that he cannot (03808 +lo) ) deliver 
(05337 +natsal ) his soul (05315 +nephesh ) , nor (03808 +lo) ) say (00559 +)amar ) , [ Is there ] not a lie 
(03576 +kazab ) in my right (03225 +yamiyn ) hand (03225 +yamiyn ) ? 

turned Isa_50_05 The Lord (00136 +)Adonay ) GOD (03069 +Y@hovih ) hath opened (06605 +pathach ) 
mine ear (00241 +)ozen ) , and I was not rebellious (04784 +marah ) , neither (03808 +lo) ) {turned} (05472 
+cuwg ) away back (00268 +)achowr ) . 

turned Isa_53_06 All (03605 +kol ) we like sheep (06629 +tso)n ) have gone (08582 +ta(ah ) astray (08582 
+ta(ah ) ; we have {turned} (06437 +panah ) every (00376 +)iysh ) one (00376 +)iysh ) to his own way (01870
+derek ) ; and the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) hath laid (06293 +paga( ) on him the iniquity (05771 +(avon )
of us all (03605 +kol ) . 

turned Isa_59_14 And judgment (04941 +mishpat ) is {turned} (05253 +nacag ) away backward (00268 
+)achowr ) , and justice (06666 +ts@daqah ) standeth (05975 +(amad ) afar (07350 +rachowq ) off:for truth
(00571 +)emeth ) is fallen (03782 +kashal ) in the street (07339 +r@chob ) , and equity (05229 +n@kochah ) 
cannot enter (00935 +bow) ) . 

turned Isa_63_10 But they rebelled (04784 +marah ) , and vexed (06087 +(atsab ) his holy (06944 +qodesh ) 
Spirit (07307 +ruwach ):therefore he was {turned} (02015 +haphak ) to be their enemy (00341 +)oyeb ) , [ 
and ] he fought (03898 +lacham ) against them . 

turned Jam_03_04 Behold (2400 -idou -) also (2532 -kai -) the ships (4143 -ploion -) , which though [ they be
] so (5082 -telikoutos -) great (5082 -telikoutos -) , and [ are ] driven (1643 -elauno -) of fierce (4642 -skleros 
-) winds (0417 -anemos -) , yet are they {turned} (3329 -metago -) about (3329 -metago -) with a very (1646 -
elachistos -) small (1646 -elachistos -) helm (4079 -pedalion -) , whithersoever (0302 -an -) the governor 
(2116 -euthuno -) listeth (1014 -boo -lom -ahee -) . 

turned Jam_04_09 Be afflicted (5003 -talaiporeo -) , and mourn (3996 -pentheo -) , and weep (2799 -klaio -
):let your (5216 -humon -) laughter (1071 -gelos -) be {turned} (3344 -metastrepho -) to mourning (3997 -
penthos -) , and [ your (3588 -ho -) ] joy (5479 -chara -) to heaviness (2726 -katepheia -) . 

turned Jer_02_21 Yet I had planted (05193 +nata( ) thee a noble vine (08321 +soreq ) , wholly (03605 +kol ) 
a right (00571 +)emeth ) seed (02233 +zera( ):how (00349 +)eyk ) then art thou {turned} (02015 +haphak ) 
into the degenerate (05494 +cuwr ) plant of a strange (05237 +nokriy ) vine (01612 +gephen ) unto me ? 

turned Jer_02_27 Saying (00559 +)amar ) to a stock (06086 +(ets ) , Thou [ art ] my father (1) ; and to a 
stone (68) , Thou hast brought (03205 +yalad ) me forth (03205 +yalad ):for they have {turned} (06437 
+panah ) [ their ] back (06203 +(oreph ) unto me , and not [ their ] face (06440 +paniym ):but in the time 
(06256 +(eth ) of their trouble (07451 +ra( ) they will say (00559 +)amar ) , Arise (06965 +quwm ) , and save 



(03467 +yasha( ) us . 

turned Jer_03_10 And yet for all (03605 +kol ) this (02063 +zo)th ) her treacherous (00901 +bagowd ) sister 
(00269 +)achowth ) Judah (03063 +Y@huwdah ) hath not {turned} (07725 +shuwb ) unto me with her 
whole (03605 +kol ) heart (03820 +leb ) , but feignedly (08267 +sheqer ) , saith (05002 +n@)um ) the LORD 
(03068 +Y@hovah ) . 

turned Jer_04_08 For this (02063 +zo)th ) gird (02296 +chagar ) you with sackcloth (08242 +saq ) , lament 
(05594 +caphad ) and howl (03213 +yalal ):for the fierce (02740 +charown ) anger (00639 +)aph ) of the 
LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) is not {turned} (07725 +shuwb ) back (07725 +shuwb ) from us . 

turned Jer_05_25 . Your iniquities (05771 +(avon ) have {turned} (05186 +natah ) away these (00428 +)el - 
leh ) [ things ] , and your sins (02403 +chatta)ah ) have withholden (04513 +mana( ) good (02896 +towb ) [ 
things ] from you . 

turned Jer_06_12 And their houses (01004 +bayith ) shall be {turned} (05437 +cabab ) unto others (00312 
+)acher ) , [ with their ] fields (07704 +sadeh ) and wives (00802 +)ishshah ) together (03162 +yachad ):for I 
will stretch (05186 +natah ) out my hand (03027 +yad ) upon the inhabitants (03427 +yashab ) of the land 
(00776 +)erets ) , saith (05002 +n@)um ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) . 

turned Jer_08_06 I hearkened (08085 +shama( ) and heard (08085 +shama( ) , [ but ] they spake (01696 
+dabar ) not aright (03651 +ken ):no (00369 +)ayin ) man (00376 +)iysh ) repented (05162 +nacham ) him of
his wickedness (07451 +ra( ) , saying (00559 +)amar ) , What (04100 +mah ) have I done (06213 +(asah ) ? 
every (03605 +kol ) one {turned} (07725 +shuwb ) to his course (04794 +m@ruwtsah ) , as the horse (05483 
+cuwc ) rusheth (07857 +shataph ) into the battle (04421 +milchamah ) . 

turned Jer_11_10 They are {turned} (07725 +shuwb ) back (07725 +shuwb ) to the iniquities (05771 +(avon 
) of their forefathers , which (00834 +)aher ) refused (03985 +ma)en ) to hear (08085 +shama( ) my words 
(01697 +dabar ) ; and they went (01980 +halak ) after (00310 +)achar ) other (00312 +)acher ) gods (00430 
+)elohiym ) to serve (05647 +(abad ) them:the house (01004 +bayith ) of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) and the 
house (01004 +bayith ) of Judah (03063 +Y@huwdah ) have broken (06565 +parar ) my covenant (01285 
+b@riyth ) which (00834 +)aher ) I made (03772 +karath ) with their fathers (1) . 

turned Jer_23_22 But if they had stood (05975 +(amad ) in my counsel (05475 +cowd ) , and had caused my 
people (05971 +(am ) to hear (08085 +shama( ) my words (01697 +dabar ) , then they should have {turned} 
(07725 +shuwb ) them from their evil (07451 +ra( ) way (01870 +derek ) , and from the evil (07455 +roa( ) of
their doings (04611 +ma(alal ) . 

turned Jer_30_06 Ask (07592 +sha)al ) ye now (04994 +na) ) , and see (07200 +ra)ah ) whether (00518 +)im 
) a man (02145 +zakar ) doth travail (03205 +yalad ) with child (03205 +yalad ) ? wherefore (04069 
+madduwa( ) do I see (07200 +ra)ah ) every (03605 +kol ) man (01397 +geber ) with his hands (03027 +yad )
on (05921 +(al ) his loins (02504 +chalats ) , as a woman in travail (03205 +yalad ) , and all (03605 +kol ) 
faces (06440 +paniym ) are {turned} (02015 +haphak ) into paleness (03420 +yeraqown ) ? 

turned Jer_31_18 . I have surely heard (08085 +shama( ) Ephraim (00669 +)Ephrayim ) bemoaning (05110 
+nuwd ) himself [ thus ] ; Thou hast chastised (03256 +yacar ) me , and I was chastised (03256 +yacar ) , as 
a bullock (05695 +(egel ) unaccustomed [ to the yoke ] :turn (07725 +shuwb ) thou me , and I shall be 
{turned} (07725 +shuwb ) ; for thou [ art ] the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) my God (00430 +)elohiym ) . 

turned Jer_31_19 Surely (03588 +kiy ) after (00310 +)achar ) that I was {turned} (07725 +shuwb ) , I 
repented (05162 +nacham ) ; and after (00310 +)achar ) that I was instructed (03045 +yada( ) , I smote 
(05606 +caphaq ) upon [ my ] thigh (03409 +yarek ):I was ashamed (00954 +buwsh ) , yea (01571 +gam ) , 
even (01571 +gam ) confounded (03637 +kalam ) , because (03588 +kiy ) I did bear (05375 +nasa) ) the 



reproach (02781 +cherpah ) of my youth (05271 +na(uwr ) . 

turned Jer_32_33 And they have {turned} (06437 +panah ) unto me the back (06203 +(oreph ) , and not the 
face (06440 +paniym ):though I taught (03925 +lamad ) them , rising (07925 +shakam ) up early (07925 
+shakam ) and teaching (03925 +lamad ) [ them ] , yet they have not hearkened (08085 +shama( ) to receive 
(03947 +laqach ) instruction (04148 +muwcar ) . 

turned Jer_34_11 But afterward they {turned} (07725 +shuwb ) , and caused the servants (05650 +(ebed ) 
and the handmaids (08198 +shiphchah ) , whom (00834 +)aher ) they had let go (07971 +shalach ) free 
(02670 +chophshiy ) , to return (07725 +shuwb ) , and brought (03533 +kabash ) them into subjection 
(03533 +kabash ) for servants (05650 +(ebed ) and for handmaids (08198 +shiphchah ) . 

turned Jer_34_15 And ye were now (03117 +yowm ) {turned} (07725 +shuwb ) , and had done (06213 
+(asah ) right (03477 +yashar ) in my sight (05869 +(ayin ) , in proclaiming (07121 +qara) ) liberty (01865 
+d@rowr ) every man (00376 +)iysh ) to his neighbour (07453 +rea( ) ; and ye had made (03772 +karath ) a 
covenant (01285 +b@riyth ) before (06440 +paniym ) me in the house (01004 +bayith ) which (00834 +)aher 
) is called (07121 +qara) ) by my name (08034 +shem ) : 

turned Jer_34_16 But ye {turned} (07725 +shuwb ) and polluted (02490 +chalal ) my name (08034 +shem ) ,
and caused every man (00376 +)iysh ) his servant (05650 +(ebed ) , and every man (00376 +)iysh ) his 
handmaid (08198 +shiphchah ) , whom (00834 +)aher ) ye had set (07971 +shalach ) at liberty (02670 
+chophshiy ) at their pleasure (05315 +nephesh ) , to return (07725 +shuwb ) , and brought (03533 +kabash 
) them into subjection (03533 +kabash ) , to be unto you for servants (05650 +(ebed ) and for handmaids 
(08198 +shiphchah ) . 

turned Jer_38_22 And , behold (02009 +hinneh ) , all (03605 +kol ) the women (00802 +)ishshah ) that are 
left (07604 +sha)ar ) in the king (04428 +melek ) of Judah s (03063 +Y@huwdah ) house (01004 +bayith ) [ 
shall be ] brought (03318 +yatsa) ) forth (04163 +mowtsa)ah ) to the king (04428 +melek ) of Babylon s 
(00894 +Babel ) princes (08269 +sar ) , and those (02007 +hennah ) [ women ] shall say (00559 +)amar ) , 
Thy friends have set (05496 +cuwth ) thee on , and have prevailed (03201 +yakol ) against thee:thy feet 
(07272 +regel ) are sunk (02883 +taba( ) in the mire (01206 +bots ) , [ and ] they are {turned} (05472 +cuwg 
) away back (00268 +)achowr ) . 

turned Jer_46_05 Wherefore (04069 +madduwa( ) have I seen (07200 +ra)ah ) them dismayed (02844 
+chath ) [ and ] {turned} (05472 +cuwg ) away back (00268 +)achowr ) ? and their mighty (01368 +gibbowr 
) ones are beaten (03807 +kathath ) down , and are fled (05127 +nuwc ) apace , and look (06437 +panah ) 
not back (06437 +panah ):[ for ] fear (04032 +magowr ) [ was ] round (05439 +cabiyb ) about , saith (05002 
+n@)um ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) . 

turned Jer_46_21 Also (01571 +gam ) her hired (07916 +sakiyr ) men [ are ] in the midst (07130 +qereb ) of 
her like fatted (04770 +marbeq ) bullocks (05695 +(egel ) ; for they also (01571 +gam ) are {turned} (06437 
+panah ) back (06437 +panah ) , [ and ] are fled (05127 +nuwc ) away together (03162 +yachad ):they did 
not stand (05975 +(amad ) , because (03588 +kiy ) the day (03117 +yowm ) of their calamity (00343 +)eyd ) 
was come (00935 +bow) ) upon them , [ and ] the time (06256 +(eth ) of their visitation (06486 +p@quddah )
. 

turned Jer_48_39 They shall howl (03213 +yalal ) , [ saying ] , How (00349 +)eyk ) is it broken (02865 
+chathath ) down ! how (00349 +)eyk ) hath Moab (04124 +Mow)ab ) {turned} (06437 +panah ) the back 
(06203 +(oreph ) with shame (00954 +buwsh ) ! so shall Moab (04124 +Mow)ab ) be a derision (07814 
+s@chowq ) and a dismaying (04288 +m@chittah ) to all (03605 +kol ) them about (05439 +cabiyb ) him . 

turned Jer_50_06 My people (05971 +(am ) hath been (01961 +hayah ) lost (6) sheep (06629 +tso)n ):their 
shepherds (07462 +ra(ah ) have caused them to go (08582 +ta(ah ) astray (08582 +ta(ah ) , they have 



{turned} (07725 +shuwb ) them away [ on ] the mountains (02022 +har ):they have gone (01980 +halak ) 
from mountain (02022 +har ) to hill (01389 +gib(ah ) , they have forgotten (07911 +shakach ) their 
restingplace (07258 +rebets ) . 

turned Job_06_18 The paths (00734 +)orach ) of their way (01870 +derek ) are {turned} (03943 +laphath ) 
aside (03943 +laphath ) ; they go (05927 +(alah ) to nothing (08414 +tohuw ) , and perish (6) . 

turned Job_16_11 God (00410 +)el ) hath delivered (05462 +cagar ) me to the ungodly (05760 +(aviyl ) , and 
{turned} (03399 +yarat ) me over (05921 +(al ) into (00413 +)el ) the hands (03027 +yad ) of the wicked 
(07563 +rasha( ) . 

turned Job_19_19 All (03605 +kol ) my inward (05475 +cowd ) friends (04962 +math ) abhorred (08581 
+ta(ab ) me:and they whom I loved (00157 +)ahab ) are {turned} (02015 +haphak ) against me . 

turned Job_20_14 [ Yet ] his meat (03899 +lechem ) in his bowels (04578 +me(ah ) is {turned} (2015haphak )
, [ it is ] the gall (04846 +m@rorah ) of asps (06620 +pethen ) within (07030 +qiytharoc ) him . 

turned Job_28_05 [ As for ] the earth (00776 +)erets ) , out of it cometh (03318 +yatsa) ) bread (03899 
+lechem ):and under (08478 +tachath ) it is {turned} (02015 +haphak ) up as it were fire (00784 +)esh ) . 

turned Job_30_15 . Terrors (01091 +ballahah ) are {turned} (02015 +haphak ) upon me:they pursue (07291 
+radaph ) my soul (05082 +n@diybah ) as the wind (07307 +ruwach ):and my welfare (03444 +y@shuw(ah 
) passeth (05674 +(abar ) away as a cloud (05645 +(ab ) . 

turned Job_30_31 My harp (03658 +kinnowr ) also is [ {turned} ] to mourning (60) , and my organ (05748 
+(uwgab ) into the voice (06963 +qowl ) of them that weep (01058 +bakah ) . 

turned Job_31_07 If (00518 +)im ) my step (00838 +)ashur ) hath {turned} (05186 +natah ) out of the way 
(01870 +derek ) , and mine heart (03820 +leb ) walked (01980 +halak ) after (00310 +)achar ) mine eyes 
(05869 +(ayin ) , and if any blot (03971 +m)uwm ) hath cleaved (01692 +dabaq ) to mine hands (03709 
+kaph ) ; 

turned Job_34_27 Because they {turned} (05493 +cuwr ) back (05493 +cuwr ) from him , and would not 
consider (07919 +sakal ) any (03605 +kol ) of his ways (01870 +derek ) : 

turned Job_37_12 And it is {turned} (02015 +haphak ) round (04524 +mecab ) about by his counsels (08458 
+tachbulah ):that they may do (06467 +po(al ) whatsoever he commandeth (06680 +tsavah ) them upon the 
face (06440 +paniym ) of the world (08398 +tebel ) in the earth (00776 +)erets ) . 

turned Job_38_14 It is {turned} (02015 +haphak ) as clay (02563 +chomer ) [ to ] the seal (02368 
+chowtham ) ; and they stand (03320 +yatsab ) as a garment (03830 +l@buwsh ) . 

turned Job_41_22 In his neck (06677 +tsavva)r ) remaineth (03885 +luwn ) strength (05797 +(oz ) , and 
sorrow (01670 +d@)abah ) is {turned} (01750 +duwts ) into joy before (06440 +paniym ) him . 

turned Job_41_28 The arrow cannot (03808 +lo) ) make him flee (01272 +barach ):slingstonesare {turned} 
(02015 +haphak ) with him into stubble (07179 +qash ) . 

turned Job_42_10 . And the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) {turned} (07725 +shuwb ) the captivity (07622 
+sh@buwth ) of Job (00347 +)Iyowb ) , when he prayed (06419 +palal ) for his friends (07453 +rea( ):also 
the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) gave (03254 +yacaph ) Job (00347 +)Iyowb ) twice (04932 +mishneh ) as 
much (00634 +)Ecar - Chaddown ) as he had before . 



turned Joe_02_31 The sun (08121 +shemesh ) shall be {turned} (02015 +haphak ) into darkness (02822 
+choshek ) , and the moon (03394 +yareach ) into blood (01818 +dam ) , before (06440 +paniym ) the great 
(01419 +gadowl ) and the terrible (03372 +yare) ) day (03117 +yowm ) of the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) 
come (00635 +)Ecter ) . 

turned Joh_01_38 Then (1161 -de -) Jesus (2424 -Iesous -) {turned} (4762 -strepho -) , and saw (2300 -
theaomai -) them following (0190 -akoloutheo -) , and saith (3004 -lego -) unto them , What (5101 -tis -) seek 
(2212 -zeteo -) ye ? They said (2036 -epo -) unto him , Rabbi (4461 -rhabbi -) , ( which is to say (3004 -lego -)
, being interpreted (2059 -hermeneuo -) , Master (1320 -didaskalos -) , ) where (4226 -pou -) dwellest (3306 -
meno -) thou ? 

turned Joh_16_20 Verily (0281 -amen -) , verily (0281 -amen -) , I say (3004 -lego -) unto you , That ye shall 
weep (2799 -klaio -) and lament (2354 -threneo -) , but the world (2889 -kosmos -) shall rejoice (5463 -chairo
-):and ye shall be sorrowful (3076 -lupeo -) , but your (5216 -humon -) sorrow (3077 -lupe -) shall be 
{turned} (1096 -ginomai -) into (1519 -eis -) joy (5479 -chara -) . 

turned Joh_20_14 And when she had thus (5023 -tauta -) said (2036 -epo -) , she {turned} (4762 -strepho -) 
herself back (3694 -opiso -) , and saw (2334 -theoreo -) Jesus (2424 -Iesous -) standing (2476 -histemi -) , and
knew (1492 -eido -) not that it was Jesus (2424 -Iesous -) . 

turned Joh_20_16 Jesus (2424 -Iesous -) saith (3004 -lego -) unto her , Mary (3137 -Maria -) . She {turned} 
(4762 -strepho -) herself , and saith (3004 -lego -) unto him , Rabboni (4462 -rhabboni -) ; which (3739 -hos -
) is to say (3004 -lego -) , Master (1320 -didaskalos -) . 

turned Jon_03_10 And God (00430 +)elohiym ) saw (07200 +ra)ah ) their works (04639 +ma(aseh ) , that 
they {turned} (07725 +shuwb ) from their evil (07451 +ra( ) way (01870 +derek ) ; and God (00430 
+)elohiym ) repented (05162 +nacham ) of the evil (07451 +ra( ) , that he had said (01696 +dabar ) that he 
would do (06213 +(asah ) unto them ; and he did (06213 +(asah ) [ it ] not . 

turned Jos_07_12 Therefore the children (01121 +ben ) of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) could (03201 +yakol ) 
not stand (06965 +quwm ) before (06440 +paniym ) their enemies (00341 +)oyeb ) , [ but ] {turned} (06437 
+panah ) [ their ] backs (06203 +(oreph ) before (06440 +paniym ) their enemies (00341 +)oyeb ) , because 
(03588 +kiy ) they were accursed (02764 +cherem ):neither (03808 +lo) ) will I be with you any more (03254 
+yacaph ) , except ye destroy (08045 +shamad ) the accursed (02764 +cherem ) from among (07130 +qereb )
you . 

turned Jos_07_26 And they raised (06965 +quwm ) over (05921 +(al ) him a great (01419 +gadowl ) heap 
(01530 +gal ) of stones (68) unto this (02088 +zeh ) day (03117 +yowm ) . So the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) 
{turned} (07725 +shuwb ) from the fierceness (02740 +charown ) of his anger (00639 +)aph ) . Wherefore 
the name (08034 +shem ) of that place (04725 +maqowm ) was called (07121 +qara) ) , The valley (06010 
+(emeq ) of Achor (05911 +(Alowr ) , unto this (02088 +zeh ) day (03117 +yowm ) . 

turned Jos_08_20 And when the men (00582 +)enowsh ) of Ai (05857 +(Ay ) looked (06437 +panah ) behind 
(00310 +)achar ) them , they saw (07200 +ra)ah ) , and , behold (02009 +hinneh ) , the smoke (06227 +(ashan
) of the city (05892 +(iyr ) ascended (05927 +(alah ) up to heaven (08064 +shamayim ) , and they had no 
(03808 +lo) ) power (03027 +yad ) to flee (05127 +nuwc ) this (02007 +hennah ) way (02008 +hennah ) or 
that way (02008 +hennah ):and the people (05971 +(am ) that fled (05127 +nuwc ) to the wilderness (04057 
+midbar ) {turned} (02015 +haphak ) back (02015 +haphak ) upon the pursuers (07291 +radaph ) . 

turned Jos_08_21 And when Joshua (03091 +Y@howshuwa( ) and all (03605 +kol ) Israel (03478 +Yisra)el )
saw (07200 +ra)ah ) that the ambush (00693 +)arab ) had taken (03920 +lakad ) the city (05892 +(iyr ) , and 
that the smoke (06227 +(ashan ) of the city (05892 +(iyr ) ascended (05927 +(alah ) , then they {turned} 
(07725 +shuwb ) again (07725 +shuwb ) , and slew (05221 +nakah ) the men (00582 +)enowsh ) of Ai (05857 



+(Ay ) . 

turned Jos_11_10 . And Joshua (03091 +Y@howshuwa( ) at that time (06256 +(eth ) {turned} (07725 
+shuwb ) back (07725 +shuwb ) , and took (03920 +lakad ) Hazor (02674 +Chatsowr ) , and smote (05221 
+nakah ) the king (04428 +melek ) thereof with the sword (02719 +chereb ):for Hazor (02674 +Chatsowr ) 
beforetime (06440 +paniym ) was the head (07218 +ro)sh ) of all (03605 +kol ) those (00428 +)el - leh ) 
kingdoms (04467 +mamlakah ) . 

turned Jos_19_12 And {turned} (07725 +shuwb ) from Sarid (08301 +Sariyd ) eastward (06924 +qedem ) 
toward the sunrising unto the border (01366 +g@buwl ) of Chislothtabor (03696 +Kicloth Tabor ) , and 
then goeth (03318 +yatsa) ) out to Daberath (01705 +Dab@rath ) , and goeth (03318 +yatsa) ) up to Japhia 
(03309 +Yaphiya( ) , 

turned Jud_02_17 And yet (01571 +gam ) they would not hearken (08085 +shama( ) unto their judges 
(08199 +shaphat ) , but they went a whoring (02181 +zanah ) after (00310 +)achar ) other (00312 +)acher ) 
gods (00430 +)elohiym ) , and bowed (07812 +shachah ) themselves unto them:they {turned} (05493 +cuwr )
quickly (04118 +maher ) out of the way (01870 +derek ) which (00834 +)aher ) their fathers (1) walked 
(01980 +halak ) in , obeying (08085 +shama( ) the commandments (04687 +mitsvah ) of the LORD (03068 
+Y@hovah ) ; [ but ] they did (06213 +(asah ) not so (03651 +ken ) . 

turned Jud_03_19 But he himself (01931 +huw) ) {turned} (07725 +shuwb ) again (07725 +shuwb ) from the
quarries (06456 +p@ciyl ) that [ were ] by Gilgal (01537 +Gilgal ) , and said (00559 +)amar ) , I have a 
secret (05643 +cether ) errand (01697 +dabar ) unto thee , O king (04428 +melek ):who said (00559 +)amar 
) , Keep silence (02013 +hacah ) . And all (03605 +kol ) that stood (05975 +(amad ) by him went (03318 
+yatsa) ) out from him . 

turned Jud_04_18 And Jael (03278 +Ya(el ) went (03318 +yatsa) ) out to meet (07125 +qir)ah ) Sisera (05516
+Ciyc@ra) ) , and said (00559 +)amar ) unto him , Turn (05493 +cuwr ) in , my lord (03068 +Y@hovah ) , 
turn (05493 +cuwr ) in to me ; fear (03372 +yare) ) not . And when he had {turned} (05493 +cuwr ) in unto 
her into the tent (00168 +)ohel ) , she covered (03680 +kacah ) him with a mantle (08063 +s@miykah ) . 

turned Jud_08_33 And it came (01961 +hayah ) to pass , as soon (00834 +)aher ) as Gideon (01439 
+Gid(own ) was dead (04191 +muwth ) , that the children (01121 +ben ) of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) {turned}
(07725 +shuwb ) again (07725 +shuwb ) , and went a whoring (02181 +zanah ) after (00310 +)achar ) 
Baalim (01168 +Ba(al ) , and made (07760 +suwm ) Baalberith (01170 +Ba(al B@riyth ) their god (00430 
+)elohiym ) . 

turned Jud_14_08 And after a time (03117 +yowm ) he returned (07725 +shuwb ) to take (03947 +laqach ) 
her , and he {turned} (05493 +cuwr ) aside to see (07200 +ra)ah ) the carcase (04658 +mappeleth ) of the 
lion (00738 +)ariy ):and , behold (02009 +hinneh ) , [ there was ] a swarm (05712 +(edah ) of bees (01682 
+d@bowrah ) and honey (01706 +d@bash ) in the carcase (01472 +g@viyah ) of the lion (00738 +)ariy ) . 

turned Jud_15_04 And Samson (08123 +Shimshown ) went (03212 +yalak ) and caught (03920 +lakad ) 
three (07969 +shalowsh ) hundred (03967 +me)ah ) foxes (07776 +shuw(al ) , and took (03947 +laqach ) 
firebrands (03940 +lappiyd ) , and {turned} (06437 +panah ) tail (02180 +zanab ) to tail (02180 +zanab ) , 
and put (07760 +suwm ) a firebrand (03940 +lappiyd ) in the midst (08432 +tavek ) between (00996 +beyn ) 
two (08147 +sh@nayim ) tails (02180 +zanab ) . 

turned Jud_18_03 When they [ were ] by the house (01004 +bayith ) of Micah (04318 +Miykah ) , they knew
(05234 +nakar ) the voice (06963 +qowl ) of the young (05288 +na(ar ) man the Levite (03881 +Leviyiy ):and
they {turned} (05493 +cuwr ) in thither (08033 +sham ) , and said (00559 +)amar ) unto him , Who (04310 
+miy ) brought (00935 +bow) ) thee hither (01988 +halom ) ? and what (04100 +mah ) makest (06213 +(asah
) thou in this (06311 +poh ) [ place ] ? and what (04100 +mah ) hast thou here (06311 +poh ) ? 



turned Jud_18_15 And they {turned} (05493 +cuwr ) thitherward (08033 +sham ) , and came (00935 +bow) 
) to the house (01004 +bayith ) of the young (05288 +na(ar ) man the Levite (03881 +Leviyiy ) , [ even ] unto 
the house (01004 +bayith ) of Micah (04318 +Miykah ) , and saluted him . 

turned Jud_18_21 So they {turned} (06437 +panah ) and departed (03212 +yalak ) , and put (07760 +suwm 
) the little (02945 +taph ) ones and the cattle (04735 +miqneh ) and the carriage (03520 +k@buwddah ) 
before (06440 +paniym ) them . 

turned Jud_18_23 And they cried (07121 +qara) ) unto the children (01121 +ben ) of Dan (01835 +Dan ) . 
And they {turned} (05437 +cabab ) their faces (06440 +paniym ) , and said (00559 +)amar ) unto Micah 
(04318 +Miykah ) , What (04100 +mah ) aileth thee , that thou comest (02199 +za(aq ) with such a company 
(02199 +za(aq ) ? 

turned Jud_18_26 And the children (01121 +ben ) of Dan (01835 +Dan ) went (03212 +yalak ) their way 
(01870 +derek ):and when Micah (04318 +Miykah ) saw (07200 +ra)ah ) that they [ were ] too strong (02389
+chazaq ) for him , he {turned} (06437 +panah ) and went (07725 +shuwb ) back (07725 +shuwb ) unto his 
house (01004 +bayith ) . 

turned Jud_19_15 And they {turned} (05493 +cuwr ) aside thither (08033 +sham ) , to go (00935 +bow) ) in 
[ and ] to lodge (03885 +luwn ) in Gibeah (01390 +Gib(ah ):and when he went (00935 +bow) ) in , he sat 
(03427 +yashab ) him down in a street (07339 +r@chob ) of the city (05892 +(iyr ):for [ there was ] no 
(00369 +)ayin ) man (00376 +)iysh ) that took (00622 +)acaph ) them into his house (01004 +bayith ) to 
lodging (03885 +luwn ) . 

turned Jud_20_41 And when the men (00376 +)iysh ) of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) {turned} (02015 +haphak )
again , the men (00376 +)iysh ) of Benjamin (01144 +Binyamiyn ) were amazed (00926 +bahal ):for they saw
(07200 +ra)ah ) that evil (07451 +ra( ) was come (05060 +naga( ) upon them . 

turned Jud_20_42 Therefore they {turned} (06437 +panah ) [ their backs ] before (06440 +paniym ) the men
(00376 +)iysh ) of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) unto the way (01870 +derek ) of the wilderness (04057 +midbar ) 
; but the battle (04421 +milchamah ) overtook (01692 +dabaq ) them ; and them which (00834 +)aher ) [ 
came ] out of the cities (05892 +(iyr ) they destroyed (07843 +shachath ) in the midst (08432 +tavek ) of 
them . 

turned Jud_20_45 And they {turned} (06437 +panah ) and fled (05127 +nuwc ) toward the wilderness 
(04057 +midbar ) unto the rock (05553 +cela( ) of Rimmon (07417 +Rimmown ):and they gleaned (05953 
+(alal ) of them in the highways (04546 +m@cillah ) five (02568 +chamesh ) thousand (00505 +)eleph ) men 
(00376 +)iysh ) ; and pursued (01692 +dabaq ) hard after (00310 +)achar ) them unto Gidom (01440 
+Gid(om ) , and slew (05221 +nakah ) two thousand (00505 +)eleph ) men (00376 +)iysh ) of them . 

turned Jud_20_47 But six (08337 +shesh ) hundred (03967 +me)ah ) men (00376 +)iysh ) {turned} (06437 
+panah ) and fled (05127 +nuwc ) to the wilderness (04057 +midbar ) unto the rock (05553 +cela( ) Rimmon
(07417 +Rimmown ) , and abode (03427 +yashab ) in the rock (05553 +cela( ) Rimmon (07417 +Rimmown ) 
four (00702 +)arba( ) months (02320 +chodesh ) . 

turned Jud_20_48 And the men (00376 +)iysh ) of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) {turned} (07725 +shuwb ) again 
(07725 +shuwb ) upon the children (01121 +ben ) of Benjamin (01144 +Binyamiyn ) , and smote (05221 
+nakah ) them with the edge (06310 +peh ) of the sword (02719 +chereb ) , as well (03190 +yatab ) the men 
(04974 +m@thom ) of [ every ] city (05892 +(iyr ) , as the beast (00929 +b@hemah ) , and all (03605 +kol ) 
that came (04672 +matsa) ) to hand (04672 +matsa) ):also they set (07971 +shalach ) on fire (00784 +)esh ) 
all (03605 +kol ) the cities (05892 +(iyr ) that they came (04672 +matsa) ) to . 



turned Lam_01_13 From above (04791 +marowm ) hath he sent (07971 +shalach ) fire (00784 +)esh ) into 
my bones (06106 +(etsem ) , and it prevaileth (07287 +radah ) against them:he hath spread (06566 +paras ) 
a net (07568 +resheth ) for my feet (07272 +regel ) , he hath {turned} (07725 +shuwb ) me back (00268 
+)achowr ):he hath made (05414 +nathan ) me desolate (08076 +shamem ) [ and ] faint (01738 +davah ) all 
(03605 +kol ) the day (03117 +yowm ) . 

turned Lam_01_20 Behold (07200 +ra)ah ) , O LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) ; for I [ am ] in distress (06887 
+tsarar ):my bowels (04578 +me(ah ) are troubled (02560 +chamar ) ; mine heart (03820 +leb ) is {turned} 
(02015 +haphak ) within (07130 +qereb ) me ; for I have grievously (04784 +marah ) rebelled (04784 
+marah ):abroad (02351 +chuwts ) the sword (02719 +chereb ) bereaveth (07921 +shakol ) , at home (01004 
+bayith ) [ there is ] as death (04194 +maveth ) . 

turned Lam_03_03 Surely (00389 +)ak ) against me is he {turned} (07725 +shuwb ) ; he turneth (07725 
+shuwb ) his hand (03027 +yad ) [ against me ] all (03605 +kol ) the day (03117 +yowm ) . 

turned Lam_03_11 He hath {turned} (05493 +cuwr ) aside my ways (01870 +derek ) , and pulled (06582 
+pashach ) me in pieces:he hath made (07760 +suwm ) me desolate (08076 +shamem ) . 

turned Lam_05_02 Our inheritance (05159 +nachalah ) is {turned} (02015 +haphak ) to strangers (02114 
+zuwr ) , our houses (01004 +bayith ) to aliens (05237 +nokriy ) . 

turned Lam_05_15 The joy (04885 +masows ) of our heart (03820 +leb ) is ceased (07673 +shabath ) ; our 
dance (04234 +machowl ) is {turned} (02015 +haphak ) into mourning (60) . 

turned Lam_05_21 Turn (07725 +shuwb ) thou us unto thee , O LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , and we shall 
be {turned} (07725 +shuwb ) ; renew (02318 +chadash ) our days (03117 +yowm ) as of old (06924 +qedem ) 
. 

turned Lev_13_03 And the priest (03548 +kohen ) shall look (07200 +ra)ah ) on the plague (05061 +nega( ) 
in the skin (05785 +(owr ) of the flesh (01320 +basar ) : and [ when ] the hair (08181 +se(ar ) in the plague 
(05061 +nega( ) is {turned} (02015 +haphak ) white (03836 +laban ) , and the plague (05061 +nega( ) in sight
(04758 +mar)eh ) [ be ] deeper (06013 +(amoq ) than the skin (05785 +(owr ) of his flesh (01320 +basar ) , it 
[ is ] a plague (05061 +nega( ) of leprosy (06883 +tsara(ath ) : and the priest (03548 +kohen ) shall look 
(07200 +ra)ah ) on him , and pronounce him unclean (02930 +tame) ) . 

turned Lev_13_04 If (00518 +)im ) the bright (00934 +bohereth ) spot (00934 +bohereth ) [ be ] white (03836
+laban ) in the skin (05785 +(owr ) of his flesh (01320 +basar ) , and in sight (04758 +mar)eh ) [ be ] not 
deeper (06013 +(amoq ) than the skin (05785 +(owr ) , and the hair (08181 +se(ar ) thereof be not {turned} 
(02015 +haphak ) white (03836 +laban ) ; then the priest (03548 +kohen ) shall shut (05462 +cagar ) up [ 
him that hath ] the plague (05061 +nega( ) seven (07651 +sheba( ) days (03117 +yowm ) : 

turned Lev_13_10 And the priest (03548 +kohen ) shall see (07200 +ra)ah ) [ him ] : and , behold (02009 
+hinneh ) , [ if ] the rising (07613 +s@)eth ) [ be ] white (03836 +laban ) in the skin (05785 +(owr ) , and it 
have {turned} (02015 +haphak ) the hair (08181 +se(ar ) white (03836 +laban ) , and [ there be ] quick 
(04241 +michyah ) raw (02416 +chay ) flesh (01320 +basar ) in the rising (07613 +s@)eth ) ; 

turned Lev_13_13 Then the priest (03548 +kohen ) shall consider (07200 +ra)ah ) : and , behold(02009 
+hinneh ) , [ if ] the leprosy (06883 +tsara(ath ) have covered (03680 +kacah ) all (03605 +kol ) his flesh 
(01320 +basar ) , he shall pronounce [ him ] clean (02891 +taher ) [ that hath ] the plague (05061 +nega( ) : 
it is all (03605 +kol ) {turned} (02015 +haphak ) white (03836 +laban ) : he [ is ] clean (02889 +tahowr ) . 

turned Lev_13_17 And the priest (03548 +kohen ) shall see (07200 +ra)ah ) him : and , behold (02009 
+hinneh ) , [ if ] the plague (05061 +nega( ) be {turned} (02015 +haphak ) into white (03836 +laban ) ; then 



the priest (03548 +kohen ) shall pronounce [ him ] clean (02891 +taher ) [ that hath ] the plague (05061 
+nega( ) : he [ is ] clean (02889 +tahowr ) . 

turned Lev_13_20 And if , when the priest (03548 +kohen ) seeth (07200 +ra)ah ) it , behold(02009 +hinneh 
) , it [ be ] in sight (04758 +mar)eh ) lower (08217 +shaphal ) than the skin (05785 +(owr ) , and the hair 
(08181 +se(ar ) thereof be {turned} (02015 +haphak ) white (03836 +laban ) ; the priest (03548 +kohen ) 
shall pronounce him unclean (02930 +tame) ) : it [ is ] a plague (05061 +nega( ) of leprosy (06883 +tsara(ath 
) broken (06524 +parach ) out of the boil (07822 +sh@chiyn ) . 

turned Lev_13_25 Then the priest (03548 +kohen ) shall look (07200 +ra)ah ) upon it : and , behold (02009 
+hinneh ) , [ if ] the hair (08181 +se(ar ) in the bright (00934 +bohereth ) spot (00934 +bohereth ) be 
{turned} (02015 +haphak ) white (03836 +laban ) , and it [ be in ] sight (04758 +mar)eh ) deeper (06013 
+(amoq ) than (04480 +min ) the skin (05785 +(owr ) ; it [ is ] a leprosy (06883 +tsara(ath ) broken (06524 
+parach ) out of the burning (04348 +mikvah ) : wherefore the priest (03548 +kohen ) shall pronounce him 
unclean (02930 +tame) ) : it [ is ] the plague (05061 +nega( ) of leprosy (06883 +tsara(ath ) . 

turned Luk_02_45 And when they found 2147 -heurisko - him not , they {turned} 5290 -hupostrepho - back 
5290 -hupostrepho - again 5290 -hupostrepho - to Jerusalem 2419 -Hierousalem - , seeking 2212 -zeteo - him
. 

turned Luk_07_09 When Jesus 2424 -Iesous - heard 0191 -akouo - these 5023 -tauta - things , he marvelled 
2296 -thaumazo - at him , and {turned} 4762 -strepho - him about 4762 -strepho - , and said 2036 -epo - 
unto the people 3793 -ochlos - that followed 0190 -akoloutheo - him , I say 3004 -lego - unto you , I have not 
found 2147 -heurisko - so 5118 -tosoutos - great 5118 -tosoutos - faith 4102 -pistis - , no 3761 -oude - , not in 
Israel 2474 -Israel - . 

turned Luk_07_44 And he {turned} 4762 -strepho - to the woman 1135 -gune - , and said 5346 -phemi - unto
Simon 4613 -Simon - , Seest 0991 -blepo - thou this 5026 -taute - woman ? I entered 1525 -eiserchomai - into
1519 -eis - thine 4675 -sou - house 3614 -oikia - , thou gavest 1325 -didomi - me no 3756 -ou - water 5204 -
hudor - for my feet 4228 -pous -:but she hath washed 1026 -brecho - my feet 4228 -pous - with tears 1144 -
dakru - , and wiped 1591 -ekmasso - [ them ] with the hairs 2359 -thrix - of her head 2776 -kephale - . 

turned Luk_09_55 But he {turned} 4762 -strepho - , and rebuked 2008 -epitimao - them , and said 2036 -epo
- , Ye know 1492 -eido - not what 3634 -hoios - manner 3634 -hoios - of spirit 4151 -pneuma - ye are of . 

turned Luk_10_23 And he {turned} 4762 -strepho - him unto [ his ] disciples 3101 -mathetes - , and said 
2036 -epo - privately 2398 -idios - , Blessed 3107 -makarios - [ are ] the eyes 3788 -ophthalmos - which 3588 
-ho - see 0991 -blepo - the things that ye see 0991 -blepo - : 

turned Luk_14_25 . And there went 4848 -sumporeuomai - great 4183 -polus - multitudes 3793 -ochlos - 
with him:and he {turned} 4762 -strepho - , and said 2036 -epo - unto them , 

turned Luk_17_15 And one 1520 -heis - of them , when he saw 1492 -eido - that he was healed 2390 -iaomai 
- , {turned} 5290 -hupostrepho - back 5290 -hupostrepho - , and with a loud 3173 -megas - voice 5456 -
phone - glorified 1392 -doxazo - God 2316 -theos - , 

turned Luk_22_61 And the Lord 2962 -kurios - {turned} 4762 -strepho - , and looked 1689 -emblepo - upon 
Peter 4074 -Petros - . And Peter 4074 -Petros - remembered 5279 -hupomimnesko - the word 3056 -logos - 
of the Lord 2962 -kurios - , how 5613 -hos - he had said 2036 -epo - unto him , Before 4250 -prin - the cock 
0220 -alektor - crow 5455 -phoneo - , thou shalt deny 0533 -aparneomai - me thrice 5151 -tris - . 

turned Mar_05_30 And Jesus (2424 -Iesous -) , immediately (2112 -eutheos -) knowing (1921 -epiginosko -) 
in himself (1438 -heautou -) that virtue (1411 -dunamis -) had gone (1831 -exerchomai -) out of him , 



{turned} (1994 -epistrepho -) him about (1994 -epistrepho -) in the press (3793 -ochlos -) , and said (3004 -
lego -) , Who (5101 -tis -) touched (0680 -haptomai -) my clothes (2440 -himation -) ? 

turned Mar_08_33 But when he had {turned} (1994 -epistrepho -) about (1994 -epistrepho -) and looked 
(1492 -eido -) on his disciples (3101 -mathetes -) , he rebuked (2008 -epitimao -) Peter (4074 -Petros -) , 
saying (3004 -lego -) , Get (5217 -hupago -) thee behind (3694 -opiso -) me , Satan (4567 -Satanas -):for thou 
savourest (5426 -phroneo -) not the things that be of God (2316 -theos -) , but the things that be of men 
(0444 -anthropos -) . 

turned Mat_02_22 But when he heard (0191 -akouo -) that Archelaus (0745 -Archelaos -) did reign (0936 -
basileuo -) in Judaea (2449 -Ioudaia -) in the room (0473 -anti -) of his father (3962 -pater -) Herod (2264 -
Herodes -) , he was afraid (5399 -phobeo -) to go (0565 -aperchomai -) thither (1563 -ekei -):notwithstanding
, being warned (5537 -chrematizo -) of God in a dream (3677 -onar -) , he {turned} (0402 -anachoreo -) aside
(0402 -anachoreo -) into (1519 -eis -) the parts of Galilee (1056 -Galilaia -) : 

turned Mat_09_22 But Jesus (2424 -Iesous -) {turned} (1994 -epistrepho -) him about (1994 -epistrepho -) , 
and when he saw (1492 -eido -) her , he said (2036 -epo -) , Daughter (2364 -thugater -) , be of good comfort 
(2293 -tharseo -) ; thy faith (4102 -pistis -) hath made (4982 -sozo -) thee whole (4982 -sozo -) . And the 
woman (1135 -gune -) was made (4982 -sozo -) whole (4982 -sozo -) from that hour (5610 -hora -) . 

turned Mat_16_23 But he {turned} (4672 -Solomon -) , and said (2036 -epo -) unto Peter (4074 -Petros -) , 
Get (5217 -hupago -) thee behind (3694 -opiso -) me , Satan (4567 -Satanas -):thou art (1488 -ei -) an offence
(4625 -skandalon -) unto me:for thou savourest (5426 -phroneo -) not the things that be of God (2316 -theos 
-) , but those (3588 -ho -) that be of men (0444 -anthropos -) . 

turned Nah_02_02 For the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) hath {turned} (07725 +shuwb ) away the excellency 
(01347 +ga)own ) of Jacob (03290 +Ya(aqob ) , as the excellency (01347 +ga)own ) of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el 
):for the emptiers (01238 +baqaq ) have emptied (01238 +baqaq ) them out , and marred (07843 +shachath 
) their vine (02156 +z@mowrah ) branches (02156 +z@mowrah ) . 

turned Neh_02_15 Then went (05927 +(alah ) I up in the night (03915 +layil ) by the brook (05158 +nachal )
, and viewed (07663 +sabar ) the wall (02346 +chowmah ) , and {turned} (07725 +shuwb ) back (07725 
+shuwb ) , and entered (00935 +bow) ) by the gate (08179 +sha(ar ) of the valley (01516 +gay) ) , and [ so ] 
returned (07725 +shuwb ) . 

turned Neh_09_35 For they have not served (05647 +(abad ) thee in their kingdom (04438 +malkuwth ) , 
and in thy great (07227 +rab ) goodness (02898 +tuwb ) that thou gavest (05414 +nathan ) them , and in the 
large (07342 +rachab ) and fat (08082 +shamen ) land (00776 +)erets ) which (00834 +)aher ) thou gavest 
(05414 +nathan ) before (06440 +paniym ) them , neither (03808 +lo) ) {turned} (07725 +shuwb ) they from 
their wicked (07451 +ra( ) works (04611 +ma(alal ) . 

turned Neh_13_02 Because (03588 +kiy ) they met (06923 +qadam ) not the children (01121 +ben ) of Israel 
(03478 +Yisra)el ) with bread (03899 +lechem ) and with water (04325 +mayim ) , but hired (07936 +sakar ) 
Balaam (01109 +Bil(am ) against (05921 +(al ) them , that he should curse (07043 +qalal ) them:howbeit our
God (00430 +)elohiym ) {turned} (02015 +haphak ) the curse (07045 +q@lalah ) into a blessing (01293 
+B@rakah ) . 

turned Num_14_43 For the Amalekites (06003 +(Amaleqiy ) and the Canaanites (03669 +K@na(aniy ) [ are
] there (08033 +sham ) before (06440 +paniym ) you , and ye shall fall (05307 +naphal ) by the sword (02719
+chereb ):because ye are {turned} (07725 +shuwb ) away (00310 +)achar ) from the LORD (03068 
+Y@hovah ) , therefore the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) will not be with you . 

turned Num_20_21 Thus Edom (00123 +)Edom ) refused (03985 +ma)en ) to give (05414 +nathan ) Israel 



(03478 +Yisra)el ) passage (05674 +(abar ) through his border (01366 +g@buwl ):wherefore Israel (03478 
+Yisra)el ) {turned} (05186 +natah ) away from him . 

turned Num_21_33 And they {turned} (06437 +panah ) and went (05927 +(alah ) up by the way (01870 
+derek ) of Bashan (01316 +Bashan ):and Og (05747 +(Owg ) the king (04428 +melek ) of Bashan (01316 
+Bashan ) went (03318 +yatsa) ) out against (07125 +qir)ah ) them , he , and all (03605 +kol ) his people 
(05971 +(am ) , to the battle (04421 +milchamah ) at Edrei (00154 +)edre(iy ) . 

turned Num_22_23 And the ass (00860 +)athown ) saw (07200 +ra)ah ) the angel (04397 +mal)ak ) of the 
LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) standing (05324 +natsab ) in the way (01870 +derek ) , and his sword (02719 
+chereb ) drawn (08025 +shalaph ) in his hand (03027 +yad ):and the ass (00860 +)athown ) {turned} 
(05186 +natah ) aside (05186 +natah ) out of the way (01870 +derek ) , and went (03212 +yalak ) into the 
field (07704 +sadeh ):and Balaam (01109 +Bil(am ) smote (05221 +nakah ) the ass (00860 +)athown ) , to 
turn (05186 +natah ) her into the way (01870 +derek ) . 

turned Num_22_33 And the ass (00860 +)athown ) saw (07200 +ra)ah ) me , and turned (05186 +natah ) 
from me these (02088 +zeh ) three (07969 +shalowsh ) times:unless (00194 +)uwlay ) she had {turned} 
(05186 +natah ) from me , surely (03588 +kiy ) now (06258 +(attah ) also (01571 +gam ) I had slain (02026 
+harag ) thee , and saved (02421 +chayah ) her alive (02421 +chayah ) . 

turned Num_22_33 And the ass (00860 +)athown ) saw (07200 +ra)ah ) me , and {turned} (05186 +natah ) 
from me these (02088 +zeh ) three (07969 +shalowsh ) times:unless (00194 +)uwlay ) she had turned (05186 
+natah ) from me , surely (03588 +kiy ) now (06258 +(attah ) also (01571 +gam ) I had slain (02026 +harag ) 
thee , and saved (02421 +chayah ) her alive (02421 +chayah ) . 

turned Num_25_04 And the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) said (00559 +)amar ) unto Moses (04872 +Mosheh )
, Take (03947 +laqach ) all (03605 +kol ) the heads (07218 +ro)sh ) of the people (05971 +(am ) , and hang 
(03363 +yaqa( ) them up before the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) against (05048 +neged ) the sun (08121 
+shemesh ) , that the fierce (02740 +charown ) anger (00639 +)aph ) of the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) may 
be {turned} (07725 +shuwb ) away from Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) . 

turned Num_25_11 Phinehas (06372 +Piyn@chac ) , the son (01121 +ben ) of Eleazar (00499 +)El(azar ) , 
the son (01121 +ben ) of Aaron (00175 +)Aharown ) the priest (03548 +kohen ) , hath {turned} (07725 
+shuwb ) my wrath (02534 +chemah ) away from the children (01121 +ben ) of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) , 
while he was zealous (07065 +qana) ) for my sake (07068 +qin)ah ) among (08432 +tavek ) them , that I 
consumed (03615 +kalah ) not the children (01121 +ben ) of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) in my jealousy (07068 
+qin)ah ) . 

turned Num_33_07 And they removed (05265 +naca( ) from Etham (00864 +)Etham ) , and {turned} (07725
+shuwb ) again (07725 +shuwb ) unto Pihahiroth (06367 +Pi ha - Chiyroth ) , which (00834 +)aher ) [ is ] 
before Baalzephon (01189 +Ba(al Ts@phown ):and they pitched (02583 +chanah ) before (06440 +paniym ) 
Migdol (04024 +Migdowl ) . 

turned Psa_09_03 When mine enemies (00341 +)oyeb ) are {turned} (07725 +shuwb ) back (00268 +)achowr
) , they shall fall (03782 +kashal ) and perish (6) at thy presence (06440 +paniym ) . 

turned Psa_09_17 The wicked (07563 +rasha( ) shall be {turned} (07725 +shuwb ) into hell (07585 
+sh@)owl ) , [ and ] all (03605 +kol ) the nations (01471 +gowy ) that forget (07913 +shakeach ) God (00430 
+)elohiym ) . 

turned Psa_105_25 . He {turned} (02015 +haphak ) their heart (03820 +leb ) to hate (08130 +sane) ) his 
people (05971 +(am ) , to deal subtilly (05230 +nakal ) with his servants (05650 +(ebed ) . 



turned Psa_105_29 He {turned} (02015 +haphak ) their waters (04325 +mayim ) into blood (01818 +dam ) , 
and slew (04191 +muwth ) their fish (01710 +dagah ) . 

turned Psa_114_08 Which {turned} (02015 +haphak ) the rock (06697 +tsuwr ) [ into ] a standing (98) water
(04325 +mayim ) , the flint (02496 +challamiysh ) into a fountain (04599 +ma(yan ) of waters (04325 
+mayim ) . 

turned Psa_119_059 . I thought (02803 +chashab ) on my ways (01870 +derek ) , and {turned} (07725 
+shuwb ) my feet (07272 +regel ) unto thy testimonies (05713 +(edah ) . 

turned Psa_126_01 . A Song (07892 +shiyr ) of degrees (04609 +ma(alah ) . When the LORD (03068 
+Y@hovah ) {turned} (07725 +shuwb ) again the captivity (07622 +sh@buwth ) of Zion (06726 +Tsiyown ) , 
we were like them that dream (02472 +chalowm ) . 

turned Psa_129_05 . Let them all (03605 +kol ) be confounded (00954 +buwsh ) and {turned} (05472 +cuwg 
) back (00268 +)achowr ) that hate (08130 +sane) ) Zion (06726 +Tsiyown ) . 

turned Psa_30_11 Thou hast {turned} (02015 +haphak ) for me my mourning (04553 +micepd ) into 
dancing (04234 +machowl ):thou hast put (06605 +pathach ) off my sackcloth (08242 +saq ) , and girded 
(00247 +)azar ) me with gladness (08057 +simchah ) ; 

turned Psa_32_04 For day (03119 +yowmam ) and night (03915 +layil ) thy hand (03027 +yad ) was heavy 
(03513 +kabad ) upon me:my moisture (03955 +l@shad ) is {turned} (02015 +haphak ) into the drought 
(02725 +charabown ) of summer (07019 +qayits ) . Selah (05542 +celah ) . 

turned Psa_35_04 Let them be confounded (00954 +buwsh ) and put to shame (03637 +kalam ) that seek 
(01245 +baqash ) after my soul (05315 +nephesh ):let them be {turned} (05472 +cuwg ) back (00268 
+)achowr ) and brought (02659 +chapher ) to confusion (02659 +chapher ) that devise (02803 +chashab ) 
my hurt (07451 +ra( ) . 

turned Psa_44_18 Our heart (03820 +leb ) is not {turned} (05472 +cuwg ) back (00268 +)achowr ) , neither 
have our steps (00838 +)ashur ) declined (05186 +natah ) from thy way (00734 +)orach ) ; 

turned Psa_66_06 He {turned} (02015 +haphak ) the sea (03220 +yam ) into dry (03004 +yabbashah ) [ land
(00776 +)erets ) ] :they went (05674 +(abar ) through the flood (05104 +nahar ) on foot (07272 +regel ):there
(08033 +sham ) did we rejoice (08055 +samach ) in him . 

turned Psa_66_20 Blessed (01288 +barak ) [ be ] God (00430 +)elohiym ) , which (00834 +)aher ) hath not 
{turned} (05493 +cuwr ) away my prayer (08605 +t@phillah ) , nor his mercy (02617 +checed ) from me . 

turned Psa_70_02 Let them be ashamed (00954 +buwsh ) and confounded (02659 +chapher ) that seek 
(01245 +baqash ) after my soul (05315 +nephesh ):let them be {turned} (05472 +cuwg ) backward (00268 
+)achowr ) , and put to confusion (03637 +kalam ) , that desire (02655 +chaphets ) my hurt (07451 +ra( ) . 

turned Psa_70_03 Let them be {turned} (07725 +shuwb ) back (07725 +shuwb ) for a reward (06118 +(eqeb 
) of their shame (01322 +bosheth ) that say (00559 +)amar ) , Aha (00253 +)ach ) , aha (00253 +)ach ) . 

turned Psa_78_09 . The children (01121 +ben ) of Ephraim (00669 +)Ephrayim ) , [ being ] armed (05401 
+nashaq ) , [ and ] carrying (07411 +ramah ) bows (07198 +qesheth ) , {turned} (02015 +haphak ) back 
(02015 +haphak ) in the day (03117 +yowm ) of battle (07128 +q@rab ) . 

turned Psa_78_38 But he , [ being ] full of compassion (07349 +rachuwm ) , forgave (03722 +kaphar) [ their 
] iniquity (05771 +(avon ) , and destroyed (07843 +shachath ) [ them ] not:yea , many (07235 +rabah ) a 



time {turned} (07725 +shuwb ) he his anger (00639 +)aph ) away , and did not stir (05782 +(uwr ) up all 
(03605 +kol ) his wrath (02534 +chemah ) . 

turned Psa_78_41 Yea , they {turned} (07725 +shuwb ) back (07725 +shuwb ) and tempted (05254 +nacah ) 
God (00410 +)el ) , and limited (08428 +tavah ) the Holy (06918 +qadowsh ) One of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) 
. 

turned Psa_78_44 And had {turned} (02015 +haphak ) their rivers (02975 +y@(or ) into blood (01818 +dam
) ; and their floods (05140 +nazal ) , that they could not drink (08354 +shathah ) . 

turned Psa_78_57 But turned (05472 +cuwg ) back (05472 +cuwg ) , and dealt unfaithfully (00898 +bagad ) 
like their fathers (1):they were {turned} (02015 +haphak ) aside (02015 +haphak ) like a deceitful (07423 
+r@miyah ) bow (07198 +qesheth ) . 

turned Psa_78_57 But {turned} (05472 +cuwg ) back (05472 +cuwg ) , and dealt unfaithfully (00898 +bagad 
) like their fathers (1):they were turned (02015 +haphak ) aside (02015 +haphak ) like a deceitful (07423 
+r@miyah ) bow (07198 +qesheth ) . 

turned Psa_81_14 I should soon (04592 +m@(at ) have subdued (03665 +kana( ) their enemies (00341 
+)oyeb ) , and {turned} (07725 +shuwb ) my hand (03027 +yad ) against (05921 +(al ) their adversaries 
(06862 +tsar ) . 

turned Psa_85_03 Thou hast taken (05375 +nasa) ) away all (03605 +kol ) thy wrath (05678 +(ebrah ):thou 
hast {turned} (07725 +shuwb ) [ thyself ] from the fierceness (02740 +charown ) of thine anger (00639 +)aph
) . 

turned Psa_89_43 Thou hast also (00637 +)aph ) {turned} (07725 +shuwb ) the edge (06697 +tsuwr ) of his 
sword (02719 +chereb ) , and hast not made him to stand (06965 +quwm ) in the battle (04421 +milchamah 
) . 

turned Rev_01_12 And I turned (1994 -epistrepho -) to see (0991 -blepo -) the voice (5456 -phone -) that 
spake (2980 -laleo -) with me . And being {turned} (1994 -epistrepho -) , I saw (1492 -eido -) seven (2033 -
hepta -) golden (5552 -chruseos -) candlesticks (3087 -luchnia -) ; 

turned Rev_01_12 And I {turned} (1994 -epistrepho -) to see (0991 -blepo -) the voice (5456 -phone -) that 
spake (2980 -laleo -) with me . And being turned (1994 -epistrepho -) , I saw (1492 -eido -) seven (2033 -
hepta -) golden (5552 -chruseos -) candlesticks (3087 -luchnia -) ; 

turned Rut_03_08 And it came (01961 +hayah ) to pass at midnight , that the man (00376 +)iysh ) was 
afraid (02729 +charad ) , and {turned} (03943 +laphath ) himself:and , behold (02009 +hinneh ) , a woman 
(00802 +)ishshah ) lay (07901 +shakab ) at his feet (04772 +marg@lah ) . 

turned Rut_04_01 . Then went (05927 +(alah ) Boaz (01162 +Bo(az ) up to the gate (08179 +sha(ar ) , and 
sat (03427 +yashab ) him down there (08033 +sham ):and , behold (02009 +hinneh ) , the kinsman (01350 
+ga)al ) of whom (00834 +)aher ) Boaz (01162 +Bo(az ) spake (01696 +dabar ) came (05674 +(abar ) by ; 
unto whom he said (00559 +)amar ) , Ho (01945 +howy ) , such (06423 +p@loniy ) a one (00492 +)almoniy ) 
! turn (05493 +cuwr ) aside , sit (03427 +yashab ) down here (06311 +poh ) . And he {turned} (05493 +cuwr 
) aside , and sat (03427 +yashab ) down . 

turned Son_06_01 . Whither (00575 +)an ) is thy beloved (01730 +dowd ) gone (01980 +halak ) , O thou 
fairest (03303 +yapheh ) among women (00802 +)ishshah ) ? whither (00575 +)an ) is thy beloved (01730 
+dowd ) {turned} (06437 +panah ) aside (06437 +panah ) ? that we may seek (01245 +baqash ) him with 
thee . 



turned Zec_05_01 . Then I {turned} (07725 +shuwb ) , and lifted (05375 +nasa) ) up mine eyes (05869 +(ayin
) , and looked (07200 +ra)ah ) , and behold (02009 +hinneh ) a flying (05774 +(uwph ) roll (04040 
+m@gillah ) . 

turned Zec_06_01 . And I {turned} (07725 +shuwb ) , and lifted (05375 +nasa) ) up mine eyes (05869 +(ayin 
) , and looked (07200 +ra)ah ) , and , behold (02009 +hinneh ) , there came (03318 +yatsa) ) four (00702 
+)arba( ) chariots (04818 +merkabah ) out from between (00996 +beyn ) two (08147 +sh@nayim ) 
mountains (02022 +har ) ; and the mountains (02022 +har ) [ were ] mountains (02022 +har ) of brass 
(05178 +n@chosheth ) . 

turned Zec_14_10 All (03605 +kol ) the land (00776 +)erets ) shall be {turned} (05437 +cabab ) as a plain 
(06160 +(arabah ) from Geba (01387 +Geba( ) to Rimmon (07417 +Rimmown ) south (05045 +negeb ) of 
Jerusalem (03389 +Y@ruwshalaim ):and it shall be lifted (07213 +ra)am ) up , and inhabited (03427 
+yashab ) in her place (08478 +tachath ) , from Benjamin s (01144 +Binyamiyn ) gate (08179 +sha(ar ) unto 
the place (04725 +maqowm ) of the first (07223 +ri)shown ) gate (08179 +sha(ar ) , unto the corner (06434 
+pen ) gate (08179 +sha(ar ) , and [ from ] the tower (04026 +migdal ) of Hananeel (02606 +Chanan)el ) 
unto the king s (04428 +melek ) winepresses (03342 +yeqeb ) . 

turned Zep_01_06 And them that are {turned} (05472 +cuwg ) back (05253 +nacag ) from the LORD 
(03068 +Y@hovah ) ; and [ those ] that have not sought (01245 +baqash ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , 
nor (03808 +lo) ) enquired (01875 +darash ) for him . 

turnest 1Ki_02_03 And keep (08104 +shamar ) the charge (04931 +mishmereth ) of the LORD (03068 
+Y@hovah ) thy God (00430 +)elohiym ) , to walk (03212 +yalak ) in his ways (01870 +derek ) , to keep 
(08104 +shamar ) his statutes (02708 +chuqqah ) , and his commandments (04687 +mitsvah ) , and his 
judgments (04941 +mishpat ) , and his testimonies (5715) , as it is written (03789 +kathab ) in the law 
(08451 +towrah ) of Moses (04872 +Mosheh ) , that thou mayest prosper (07919 +sakal ) in all (03605 +kol ) 
that thou doest (06213 +(asah ) , and whithersoever thou {turnest} (06437 +panah ) thyself : 

turnest Job_15_13 That thou {turnest} (07725 +shuwb ) thy spirit (07307 +ruwach ) against (00413 +)el ) 
God (00410 +)el ) , and lettest [ such ] words (04405 +millah ) go (03318 +yatsa) ) out of thy mouth (06310 
+peh ) ? 

turnest Psa_90_03 Thou {turnest} (07725 +shuwb ) man (00582 +)enowsh ) to destruction (01793 +dakka) ) 
; and sayest (00559 +)amar ) , Return (07725 +shuwb ) , ye children (01121 +ben ) of men (00120 +)adam ) . 

turneth Amo_05_08 [ Seek him ] that maketh (06213 +(asah ) the seven (03598 +Kiymah ) stars (03598 
+Kiymah ) and Orion (03685 +K@ciyl ) , and {turneth} (02015 +haphak ) the shadow (06757 +tsalmaveth ) 
of death (06757 +tsalmaveth ) into the morning (01242 +boqer ) , and maketh the day (03117 +yowm ) dark 
(02821 +chashak ) with night (03915 +layil ):that calleth (07121 +qara) ) for the waters (04325 +mayim ) of 
the sea (03220 +yam ) , and poureth (08210 +shaphak ) them out upon the face (06440 +paniym ) of the 
earth (00776 +)erets ):The LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) [ is ] his name (08034 +shem ) : 

turneth Deu_29_18 Lest (06435 +pen ) there should be among you man (00376 +)iysh ) , or (00176 +)ow ) 
woman (00802 +)ishshah ) , or (00176 +)ow ) family (04940 +mishpachah ) , or (00176 +)ow ) tribe (07626 
+shebet ) , whose (00834 +)aher ) heart (03824 +lebab ) {turneth} (06437 +panah ) away (05493 +cuwr ) this
(02063 +zo)th ) day (03117 +yowm ) from the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) our God (00430 +)elohiym ) , to go
(03212 +yalak ) [ and ] serve (05647 +(abad ) the gods (00430 +)elohiym ) of these (01992 +hem ) nations 
(01471 +gowy ) ; lest (06435 +pen ) there should be among you a root (08328 +sheresh ) that beareth (06509 
+parah ) gall (07219 +ro)sh ) and wormwood (03939 +la(anah ) ; 

turneth Ecc_01_06 The wind (07307 +ruwach ) goeth (01980 +halak ) toward (00413 +)el ) the south (01864 



+darowm ) , and {turneth} (05437 +cabab ) about unto the north (06828 +tsaphown ) ; it whirleth (01980 
+halak ) about continually , and the wind (07307 +ruwach ) returneth (07725 +shuwb ) again (07725 
+shuwb ) according (05921 +(al ) to his circuits (05439 +cabiyb ) . 

turneth Eze_18_24 But when the righteous (06662 +tsaddiyq ) {turneth} (07725 +shuwb ) away from his 
righteousness (06666 +ts@daqah ) , and committeth (06213 +(asah ) iniquity (05766 +(evel ) , [ and ] doeth 
(06213 +(asah ) according to all (03605 +kol ) the abominations (08441 +tow(ebah ) that the wicked (07563 
+rasha( ) [ man ] doeth (06213 +(asah ) , shall he live (02425 +chayay ) ? All (03605 +kol ) his righteousness 
(06666 +ts@daqah ) that he hath done (06213 +(asah ) shall not be mentioned (02142 +zakar ):in his 
trespass (04604 +ma(al ) that he hath trespassed (04604 +ma(al ) , and in his sin (02403 +chatta)ah ) that he 
hath sinned (02398 +chata) ) , in them shall he die (04191 +muwth ) . 

turneth Eze_18_26 When a righteous (06662 +tsaddiyq ) [ man ] {turneth} (07725 +shuwb ) away from his 
righteousness (06666 +ts@daqah ) , and committeth (06213 +(asah ) iniquity (05766 +(evel ) , and dieth 
(04191 +muwth ) in them ; for his iniquity (05766 +(evel ) that he hath done (06213 +(asah ) shall he die 
(04191 +muwth ) . 

turneth Eze_18_27 Again , when the wicked (07563 +rasha( ) [ man ] {turneth} (07725 +shuwb ) away from 
his wickedness (07564 +rish(ah ) that he hath committed (06213 +(asah ) , and doeth (06213 +(asah ) that 
which is lawful (04941 +mishpat ) and right (06666 +ts@daqah ) , he shall save (02421 +chayah ) his soul 
(05315 +nephesh ) alive (02421 +chayah ) . 

turneth Eze_18_28 Because he considereth (07200 +ra)ah ) , and {turneth} (07725 +shuwb ) away from all 
(03605 +kol ) his transgressions (06588 +pesha( ) that he hath committed (06213 +(asah ) , he shall surely 
live (02421 +chayah ) , he shall not die (04191 +muwth ) . 

turneth Eze_33_12 Therefore , thou son (01121 +ben ) of man (00120 +)adam ) , say (00559 +)amar )unto 
the children (01121 +ben ) of thy people (05971 +(am ) , The righteousness (06666 +ts@daqah ) of the 
righteous (06662 +tsaddiyq ) shall not deliver (05337 +natsal ) him in the day (03117 +yowm ) of his 
transgression (06588 +pesha( ):as for the wickedness (07564 +rish(ah ) of the wicked (07563 +rasha( ) , he 
shall not fall (03782 +kashal ) thereby in the day (03117 +yowm ) that he {turneth} (07725 +shuwb ) from 
his wickedness (07562 +resha( ) ; neither (03808 +lo) ) shall the righteous (06662 +tsaddiyq ) be able (03201 
+yakol ) to live (02421 +chayah ) for his [ righteousness ] in the day (03117 +yowm ) that he sinneth (02398 
+chata) ) . 

turneth Eze_33_18 When the righteous (06662 +tsaddiyq ) {turneth} (07725 +shuwb ) from his 
righteousness (06666 +ts@daqah ) , and committeth (06213 +(asah ) iniquity (05766 +(evel ) , he shall even 
die (04191 +muwth ) thereby . 

turneth Isa_09_13 For the people (05971 +(am ) {turneth} (07725 +shuwb ) not unto him that smiteth 
(05221 +nakah ) them , neither (03808 +lo) ) do they seek (01875 +darash ) the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) 
of hosts (06635 +tsaba) ) . 

turneth Isa_24_01 . Behold (02009 +hinneh ) , the LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) maketh the earth (00776 
+)erets ) empty (01238 +baqaq ) , and maketh it waste (01110 +balaq ) , and {turneth} (05753 +(avah ) it 
upside down , and scattereth (06327 +puwts ) abroad (06327 +puwts ) the inhabitants (03427 +yashab ) 
thereof . 

turneth Isa_44_25 That frustrateth (06565 +parar ) the tokens (00226 +)owth ) of the liars (00907 +bad ) , 
and maketh diviners (07080 +qacam ) mad (01984 +halal ) ; that {turneth} (07725 +shuwb ) wise (02450 
+chakam ) [ men ] backward (00268 +)achowr ) , and maketh their knowledge (01847 +da(ath ) foolish 
(05528 +cakal ) ; 



turneth Jer_14_08 O the hope (04723 +miqveh ) of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) , the saviour (03467 +yasha( ) 
thereof in time (06256 +(eth ) of trouble (06869 +tsarah ) , why (04100 +mah ) shouldest thou be as a 
stranger (01616 +ger ) in the land (00776 +)erets ) , and as a wayfaring (00732 +)arach ) man [ that ] 
{turneth} (05186 +natah ) aside (05186 +natah ) to tarry (03885 +luwn ) for a night ? 

turneth Jer_49_24 Damascus (01834 +Dammeseq ) is waxed feeble (07503 +raphah ) , [ and ] {turneth} 
(06437 +panah ) herself to flee (05127 +nuwc ) , and fear (07374 +retet ) hath seized (02388 +chazaq ) on [ 
her ] :anguish (06869 +tsarah ) and sorrows (02256 +chebel ) have taken (00270 +)achaz ) her , as a woman 
in travail (03205 +yalad ) . 

turneth Job_39_22 He mocketh (07832 +sachaq ) at fear (06343 +pachad ) , and is not affrighted (02865 
+chathath ) ; neither (03808 +lo) ) {turneth} (07725 +shuwb ) he back (07725 +shuwb ) from the sword 
(02719 +chereb ) . 

turneth Jos_07_08 O Lord (00136 +)Adonay ) , what (04100 +mah ) shall I say (00559 +)amar ) , when 
(06310 +peh ) Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) {turneth} (02015 +haphak ) their backs (06203 +(oreph ) before 
(06440 +paniym ) their enemies (00341 +)oyeb ) ! 

turneth Jos_19_27 And {turneth} (07725 +shuwb ) toward the sunrising to Bethdagon (01016 +Beyth - 
Dagown ) , and reacheth (06293 +paga( ) to Zebulun (02074 +Z@buwluwn ) , and to the valley (01516 +gay)
) of Jiphthahel (03317 +Yiphtach - )el ) toward the north (06828 +tsaphown ) side of Bethemek (01025 
+Beyth ha - (Emeq ) , and Neiel (05272 +N@(iy)el ) , and goeth (03318 +yatsa) ) out to Cabul (03521 
+Kabuwl ) on the left (08040 +s@mo)wl ) hand (08040 +s@mo)wl ) , 

turneth Jos_19_29 And [ then ] the coast (01366 +g@buwl ) turneth (07725 +shuwb ) to Ramah (07414 
+Ramah ) , and to the strong (04013 +mibtsar ) city (05892 +(iyr ) Tyre (06865 +Tsor ) ; and the coast 
(01366 +g@buwl ) {turneth} (07725 +shuwb ) to Hosah (02621 +Chocah ) ; and the outgoings (08444 
+towtsa)ah ) thereof are at the sea (03220 +yam ) from the coast (02256 +chebel ) to Achzib (00392 
+)Akziyb ) : 

turneth Jos_19_29 And [ then ] the coast (01366 +g@buwl ) {turneth} (07725 +shuwb ) to Ramah (07414 
+Ramah ) , and to the strong (04013 +mibtsar ) city (05892 +(iyr ) Tyre (06865 +Tsor ) ; and the coast 
(01366 +g@buwl ) turneth (07725 +shuwb ) to Hosah (02621 +Chocah ) ; and the outgoings (08444 
+towtsa)ah ) thereof are at the sea (03220 +yam ) from the coast (02256 +chebel ) to Achzib (00392 
+)Akziyb ) : 

turneth Jos_19_34 And [ then ] the coast (01366 +g@buwl ) {turneth} (07725 +shuwb ) westward (03220 
+yam ) to Aznothtabor (00243 +)Aznowth Tabowr ) , and goeth (03318 +yatsa) ) out from thence (08033 
+sham ) to Hukkok (02712 +Chuqqog ) , and reacheth (06293 +paga( ) to Zebulun (02074 +Z@buwluwn ) 
on the south (05045 +negeb ) side , and reacheth (06293 +paga( ) to Asher (00836 +)Asher ) on the west 
(03220 +yam ) side , and to Judah (03063 +Y@huwdah ) upon Jordan (03383 +Yarden ) toward the 
sunrising . 

turneth Lam_01_08 Jerusalem (03389 +Y@ruwshalaim ) hath grievously (02399 +chet) ) sinned (02398 
+chata) ) ; therefore she is removed (05206 +niydah ):all (03605 +kol ) that honoured (03513 +kabad ) her 
despise (02107 +zuwl ) her , because (03588 +kiy ) they have seen (07200 +ra)ah ) her nakedness (06172 
+(ervah ):yea (01571 +gam ) , she sigheth (00584 +)anach ) , and {turneth} (07725 +shuwb ) backward 
(00268 +)achowr ) . 

turneth Lam_03_03 Surely (00389 +)ak ) against me is he turned (07725 +shuwb ) ; he {turneth} (07725 
+shuwb ) his hand (03027 +yad ) [ against me ] all (03605 +kol ) the day (03117 +yowm ) . 

turneth Lev_20_06 And the soul (05315 +nephesh ) that {turneth} (06437 +panah ) after (00413 +)el ) such 



as have familiar spirits (00178 +)owb ) , and after (00310 +)achar ) wizards (03049 +yidd@(oniy ) , to go a 
whoring (02181 +zanah ) after (00310 +)achar ) them , I will even set (05414 +nathan ) my face (06440 
+paniym ) against that soul (05315 +nephesh ) , and will cut (03772 +karath ) him off from among (07130 
+qereb ) his people (05971 +(am ) . 

turneth Pro_15_01 . A soft (07390 +rak ) answer (04617 +ma(aneh ) {turneth} (07725 +shuwb ) away wrath 
(02534 +chemah ):but grievous (06089 +(etseb ) words (01697 +dabar ) stir (05927 +(alah ) up anger (00639 
+)aph ) . 

turneth Pro_17_08 . A gift (07810 +shachad ) [ is as ] a precious (02580 +chen ) stone (68) in the eyes (05869 
+(ayin ) of him that hath (01167 +ba(al ) it:whithersoever it {turneth} (06437 +panah ) , it prospereth (07919
+sakal ) . 

turneth Pro_21_01 . The king s (04428 +melek ) heart (03820 +leb ) [ is ] in the hand (03027 +yad ) of the 
LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) , [ as ] the rivers (06388 +peleg ) of water (04325 +mayim ):he {turneth} (05186 
+natah ) it whithersoever he will (02654 +chaphets ) . 

turneth Pro_26_14 . [ As ] the door (01817 +deleth ) {turneth} (05437 +cabab ) upon his hinges (06735 
+tsiyr ) , so [ doth ] the slothful (06102 +(atsel ) upon his bed (04296 +mittah ) . 

turneth Pro_28_09 . He that {turneth} (05493 +cuwr ) away his ear (00241 +)ozen ) from hearing (08085 
+shama( ) the law (08451 +towrah ) , even (01571 +gam ) his prayer (08605 +t@phillah ) [ shall be ] 
abomination (08441 +tow(ebah ) . 

turneth Pro_30_30 A lion (03918 +layish ) [ which is ] strongest (01368 +gibbowr ) among beasts (00929 
+b@hemah ) , and {turneth} (07725 +shuwb ) not away for any (03605 +kol ) ; 

turneth Psa_107_33 . He {turneth} (07760 +suwm ) rivers (05104 +nahar ) into a wilderness (04057 
+midbar ) , and the watersprings into dry (06774 +tsimma)own ) ground ; 

turneth Psa_107_35 He {turneth} (07760 +suwm ) the wilderness (04057 +midbar ) into a standing (98) 
water (04325 +mayim ) , and dry (06723 +tsiyah ) ground (00127 +)adamah ) into watersprings . 

turneth Psa_146_09 The LORD (03068 +Y@hovah ) preserveth (08104 +shamar ) the strangers (01616 +ger
) ; he relieveth (05749 +(uwd ) the fatherless (03490 +yathowm ) and widow (00490 +)almanah ):but the way
(01870 +derek ) of the wicked (07563 +rasha( ) he {turneth} (05791 +(avath ) upside down . 

turneth Son_01_07 . Tell (05046 +nagad ) me , O thou whom my soul (05315 +nephesh ) loveth (0157)ahab ) 
, where (00349 +)eyk ) thou feedest (07462 +ra(ah ) , where (00349 +)eyk ) thou makest [ thy flock ] to rest 
(07257 +rabats ) at noon (06672 +tsohar ):for why (04100 +mah ) should I be as one that {turneth} (05844 
+(atah ) aside (05844 +(atah ) by the flocks (05739 +(eder ) of thy companions (02270 +chaber ) ? 

turning 2Ch_26_09 Moreover Uzziah (05818 +(Uzziyah ) built (01129 +banah ) towers (04026 +migdal ) in 
Jerusalem (03389 +Y@ruwshalaim ) at (05921 +(al ) the corner (06438 +pinnah ) gate (08179 +sha(ar ) , 
and at (05921 +(al ) the valley (01516 +gay) ) gate (08179 +sha(ar ) , and at (05921 +(al ) the {turning} 
(04740 +maqtsowa( ) [ of the wall ] , and fortified (02388 +chazaq ) them . 

turning 2Ch_36_13 And he also (01571 +gam ) rebelled (04775 +marad ) against king (04428 +melek ) 
Nebuchadnezzar (05019 +N@buwkadne)tstsar ) , who (00834 +)aher ) had made him swear (07650 +shaba( 
) by God (00430 +)elohiym ):but he stiffened (07185 +qashah ) his neck (06203 +(oreph ) , and hardened 
(00553 +)amats ) his heart (03824 +lebab ) from {turning} (07257 +rabats ) unto the LORD (03068 
+Y@hovah ) God (00430 +)elohiym ) of Israel (03478 +Yisra)el ) . 



turning 2Pe_02_06 And {turning} (5077 -tephroo -) the cities (4172 -polis -) of Sodom (4670 -Sodoma -) and 
Gomorrha (1116 -Gomorrha -) into ashes (5077 -tephroo -) condemned (2632 -katakrino -) [ them ] with an 
overthrow (2692 -katastrophe -) , making (4160 -poieo -) [ them ] an ensample (5262 -hupodeigma -) unto 
those (3588 -ho -) that after (3195 -mello -) should (3195 -mello -) live ungodly (0764 -asebeo -) ; 

turning Act_03_26 Unto you first (4412 -proton -) God (2316 -theos -) , having raised (0450 -anistemi -) up 
his Son (3816 -pais -) Jesus (2424 -Iesous -) , sent (0649 -apostello -) him to bless (2127 -eulogeo -) you , in 
{turning} (0654 -apostrepho -) away (0654 -apostrepho -) every (1538 -hekastos -) one of you from his 
iniquities (4189 -poneria -) . 

turning Act_09_40 But Peter (4074 -Petros -) put (1544 -ekballo -) them all (3956 -pas -) forth (1854 -exo -) , 
and kneeled (1119 -gonu -) down , and prayed (4336 -proseuchomai -) ; and {turning} (1994 -epistrepho -) [ 
him ] to the body (4983 -soma -) said (2036 -epo -) , Tabitha (5000 -Tabitha -) , arise (0450 -anistemi -) . And 
she opened (0455 -anoigo -) her eyes (3788 -ophthalmos -):and when she saw (1492 -eido -) Peter (4074 -
Petros -) , she sat (0339 -anakathizo -) up . 

turning Eze_41_24 And the doors (01817 +deleth ) had two (08147 +sh@nayim ) leaves (01817 +deleth ) [ 
apiece ] , two (08147 +sh@nayim ) {turning} (04142 +muwcabbah ) leaves (01817 +deleth ) ; two (08147 
+sh@nayim ) [ leaves ] for the one (00259 +)echad ) door (01817 +deleth ) , and two (08147 +sh@nayim ) 
leaves (01817 +deleth ) for the other (00312 +)acher ) [ door (01817 +deleth ) ] . 

turning Isa_29_16 Surely (00518 +)im ) your {turning} (02017 +hophek ) of things upside down shall be 
esteemed (02803 +chashab ) as the potter s (03335 +yatsar ) clay (02563 +chomer ):for shall the work (04639
+ma(aseh ) say (00559 +)amar ) of him that made (06213 +(asah ) it , He made (06213 +(asah ) me not ? or 
shall the thing framed (03336 +yetser ) say (00559 +)amar ) of him that framed (03335 +yatsar ) it , He had 
no (03808 +lo) ) understanding (00995 +biyn ) ? 

turning Jam_01_17 Every (3956 -pas -) good (0018 -agathos -) gift (1394 -dosis -) and every (3956 -pas -) 
perfect (5046 -teleios -) gift (1394 -dosis -) is from above (0509 -anothen -) , and cometh (2591 -Karpos -) 
down (2597 -katabaino -) from the Father (3962 -pater -) of lights (5457 -phos -) , with whom (3739 -hos -) is
no (3756 -ou -) variableness (3883 -parallage -) , neither (2228 -e -) shadow (0644 -aposkiasma -) of 
{turning} (5157 -trope -) . 

turning Joh_21_20 . Then (1161 -de -) Peter (4074 -Petros -) , {turning} (1994 -epistrepho -) about (1994 -
epistrepho -) , seeth (0991 -blepo -) the disciple (3101 -mathetes -) whom (3739 -hos -) Jesus (2424 -Iesous -) 
loved (0025 -agapao -) following (0190 -akoloutheo -) ; which (3739 -hos -) also (2532 -kai -) leaned (0377 -
anapipto -) on (1909 -epi -) his breast (4738 -stethos -) at (1722 -en -) supper (1173 -deipnon -) , and said 
(2036 -epo -) , Lord (2962 -kurios -) , which (5101 -tis -) is he that betrayeth (3860 -paradidomi -) thee ? 

turning Jude_01_04 For there are certain (5100 -tis -) men (0444 -anthropos -) crept (3921 -pareisduno -) in 
unawares (3921 -pareisduno -) , who (3588 -ho -) were before (4270 -prographo -) of old (3819 -palai -) 
ordained (4270 -prographo -) to this (5124 -touto -) condemnation (2917 -krima -) , ungodly (0765 -asebes -) 
men , {turning} (3346 -metatithemi -) the grace (5485 -charis -) of our God (2316 -theos -) into (1519 -eis -) 
lasciviousness (0766 -aselgeia -) , and denying (0720 -arneomai -) the only (3441 -monos -) Lord (2962 -
kurios -) God (2316 -theos -) , and our Lord (2962 -kurios -) Jesus (2424 -Iesous -) Christ (5547 -Christos -) .

turning Luk_23_28 But Jesus 2424 -Iesous - {turning} 4762 -strepho - unto them said 2036 -epo - , 
Daughters 2364 -thugater - of Jerusalem 2419 -Hierousalem - , weep 2799 -klaio - not for me , but weep 
2799 -klaio - for yourselves 1438 -heautou - , and for your 5216 -humon - children 5043 -teknon - . 

turning Mic_02_04 In that day (03117 +yowm ) shall [ one ] take (05375 +nasa) ) up a parable (04912 
+mashal ) against (05921 +(al ) you , and lament (05091 +nahah ) with a doleful (05093 +nihyah ) 



lamentation (05092 +n@hiy ) , [ and ] say (00559 +)amar ) , We be utterly (07703 +shadad ) spoiled (07703 
+shadad ):he hath changed (04171 +muwr ) the portion (02506 +cheleq ) of my people (05971 +(am ):how 
(00349 +)eyk ) hath he removed (04185 +muwsh ) [ it ] from me ! {turning} (07725 +shuwb ) away he hath 
divided (02505 +chalaq ) our fields (07704 +sadeh ) . 

turning Neh_03_19 And next to him repaired (02388 +chazaq ) Ezer (05829 +(Ezer ) the son (01121 +ben ) 
of Jeshua (03442 +Yeshuwa( ) , the ruler (08269 +sar ) of Mizpah (04709 +Mitspah ) , another (08145 
+sheniy ) piece (04060 +middah ) over (05048 +neged ) against (05048 +neged ) the going (05927 +(alah ) up 
to the armoury (05402 +nesheq ) at the {turning} (04740 +maqtsowa( ) [ of the wall ] . 

turning Neh_03_20 After (00310 +)achar ) him Baruch (01263 +Baruwk ) the son (01121 +ben ) of Zabbai 
(02079 +Zabbay ) earnestly (02734 +charah ) repaired (02388 +chazaq ) the other (08145 +sheniy ) piece 
(04060 +middah ) , from the {turning} (04740 +maqtsowa( ) [ of the wall ] unto the door (06607 +pethach ) 
of the house (01004 +bayith ) of Eliashib (00475 +)Elyashiyb ) the high (01419 +gadowl ) priest (03548 
+kohen ) . 

turning Neh_03_24 After (00310 +)achar ) him repaired (02388 +chazaq ) Binnui (01131 +Binnuwy )the son
(01121 +ben ) of Henadad (02582 +Chenadad ) another (08145 +sheniy ) piece (04060 +middah ) , from the 
house (01004 +bayith ) of Azariah (05838 +(Azaryah ) unto the {turning} (04740 +maqtsowa( ) [ of the wall 
] , even unto the corner (06438 +pinnah ) . 

turning Neh_03_25 Palal (06420 +Palal ) the son (01121 +ben ) of Uzai (00186 +)Uwzay ) , over (05048 
+neged ) against (05048 +neged ) the {turning} (04740 +maqtsowa( ) [ of the wall ] , and the tower (04026 
+migdal ) which lieth (03318 +yatsa) ) out from the king s (04428 +melek ) high (05945 +)elyown ) house 
(01004 +bayith ) , that [ was ] by the court (02691 +chatser ) of the prison (04307 +mattara) ) . After (00310 
+)achar ) him Pedaiah (06305 +P@dayah ) the son (01121 +ben ) of Parosh (06551 +Par(osh ) . 

turning Pro_01_32 For the {turning} (04878 +m@shuwbah ) away of the simple (06612 +p@thiy ) shall slay
(02026 +harag ) them , and the prosperity (07962 +shalvah ) of fools (03684 +k@ciyl ) shall destroy (6) them
. 

ye:return Isa_21_12 The watchman (08104 +shamar ) said (00559 +)amar ) , The morning (01242 +boqer ) 
cometh (00857 +)athah ) , and also (01571 +gam ) the night (03915 +layil ):if (00518 +)im ) ye will enquire 
(01158 +ba(ah ) , enquire (01158 +ba(ah ) {ye:return} (07725 +shuwb ) , come (00857 +)athah ) . 

you:return Jer_18_11 . Now (06258 +(attah ) therefore go (04994 +na) ) to , speak (00559 +)amar ) to the 
men (00376 +)iysh ) of Judah (03063 +Y@huwdah ) , and to the inhabitants (03427 +yashab ) of Jerusalem 
(03389 +Y@ruwshalaim ) , saying (00559 +)amar ) , Thus (03541 +koh ) saith (00559 +)amar ) the LORD 
(03068 +Y@hovah ) ; Behold (02009 +hinneh ) , I frame (03335 +yatsar ) evil (07451 +ra( ) against (05921 
+(al ) you , and devise (02803 +chashab ) a device (04284 +machashabah ) against (05921 +(al ) {you:return}
(07725 +shuwb ) ye now (04994 +na) ) every (00376 +)iysh ) one (00376 +)iysh ) from his evil (07451 +ra( ) 
way (01870 +derek ) , and make your ways (01870 +derek ) and your doings (04611 +ma(alal ) good (03190 
+yatab ) . 
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turn , 1CH , 12:23 , 1CH , 14:14 turn , 1KI , 8:33 , 1KI , 8:35 , 1KI , 9:6 , 1KI , 11:2 , 1KI , 12:27 , 1KI , 13:9 , 
1KI , 13:17 , 1KI , 17:3 , 1KI , 22:34 turn , 1SA , 12:20 , 1SA , 12:21 , 1SA , 14:7 , 1SA , 15:25 , 1SA , 15:30 , 
1SA , 22:17 , 1SA , 22:18 turn , 2CH , 6:26 , 2CH , 6:37 , 2CH , 6:42 , 2CH , 7:14 , 2CH , 7:19 , 2CH , 15:4 , 2CH
, 18:33 , 2CH , 25:27 , 2CH , 29:10 , 2CH , 30:6 , 2CH , 30:8 , 2CH , 30:9 , 2CH , 30:9 , 2CH , 35:22 turn , 2CO , 
3:16 turn , 2KI , 1:6 , 2KI , 4:10 , 2KI , 9:18 , 2KI , 9:19 , 2KI , 17:13 , 2KI , 18:24 , 2KI , 19:28 , 2KI , 20:5 turn , 
2PE , 2:21 turn , 2SA , 2:21 , 2SA , 2:21 , 2SA , 2:22 , 2SA , 2:23 , 2SA , 14:19 , 2SA , 14:24 , 2SA , 15:31 , 2SA 
, 18:30 , 2SA , 19:37 turn , 2TI , 3:5 , 2TI , 4:4 turn , AC , 13:8 , AC , 13:46 , AC , 14:15 , AC , 26:18 , AC , 26:20
turn , AM , 1:3 , AM , 1:6 , AM , 1:8 , AM , 1:9 , AM , 1:11 , AM , 1:13 , AM , 2:1 , AM , 2:4 , AM , 2:6 , AM , 
2:7 , AM , 5:7 , AM , 5:12 , AM , 8:10 turn , DA , 9:13 , DA , 11:18 , DA , 11:18 , DA , 11:19 , DA , 12:3 turn , 
DE , 1:7 , DE , 1:40 , DE , 2:3 , DE , 2:27 , DE , 4: 30 , DE , 5:32 , DE , 7:4 , DE , 11:16 , DE , 11:28 , DE , 13:5 , 
DE , 13:17 , DE , 14:25 , DE , 16:7 , DE , 17:17 , DE , 17:20 , DE , 23:13 , DE , 23:14 , DE , 30:3 , DE , 30: 10 , 
DE , 30:17 , DE , 31:20 , DE , 31:29 turn , EC , 3:20 turn , ES , 2:12 , ES , 2:15 turn , EX , 3:3 , EX , 14:2 , EX , 
23:27 , EX , 32:12 turn , EZE , 3:19 , EZE , 3:20 , EZE , 4:8 , EZE , 7:22 , EZE , 8:6 , EZE , 8:13 , EZE , 8:15 , 
EZE , 14:6 , EZE , 14: 6 , EZE , 18:21 , EZE , 18:30 , EZE , 18:32 , EZE , 33:9 , EZE , 33:9 , EZE , 33:11 , EZE , 
33:11 , EZE , 33:11 , EZE , 33:14 , EZE , 33:19 , EZE , 36:9 , EZE , 38:4 , EZE , 38:12 , EZE , 39:2 turn , GA , 
4:9 turn , GE , 19:2 , GE , 24:49 , GE , 27:44 , GE , 27:45 turn , HEB , 12:25 turn , HO , 5:4 , HO , 12:6 , HO , 
14:2 turn , ISA , 1:25 , ISA , 10:2 , ISA , 13:14 , ISA , 14:27 , ISA , 19:6 , ISA , 22:18 , ISA , 23:17 , ISA , 28:5 , 
ISA , 29:21 , ISA , 30:11 , ISA , 30:21 , ISA , 30:21 , ISA , 31:6 , ISA , 36:9 , ISA , 37:29 , ISA , 58:13 , ISA , 
59:20 turn , JAS , 3:3 turn , JER , 2:24 , JER , 2:35 , JER , 3:7 , JER , 3:14 , JER , 3:19 , JER , 4:28 , JER , 6:9 , 
JER , 8:4 , JER , 13: 16 , JER , 18:8 , JER , 18:20 , JER , 21:4 , JER , 25:5 , JER , 26:3 , JER , 29:14 , JER , 31:13 
, JER , 31:18 , JER , 31:21 , JER , 31:21 , JER , 32:40 , JER , 44:5 , JER , 49:8 , JER , 50:16 turn , JG , 4:18 , JG , 
4:18 , JG , 11:8 , JG , 19:11 , JG , 19:12 , JG , 20:8 turn , JOB , 5:1 , JOB , 14:6 , JOB , 23:13 , JOB , 24:4 , JOB , 
34:15 turn , JOE , 2:12 , JOE , 2:13 turn , JON , 3:8 , JON , 3:9 , JON , 3:9 turn , JOS , 1:7 , JOS , 22:16 , JOS , 
22:18 , JOS , 22:23 , JOS , 22:29 , JOS , 23:6 , JOS , 24:20 turn , LA , 2:14 , LA , 3:35 , LA , 3:40 , LA , 5:21 turn
, LE , 13:16 , LE , 19:4 turn , LU , 1:16 , LU , 1:17 , LU , 10:6 , LU , 17:4 , LU , 21:13 turn , MAL , 2:6 , MAL , 
3:5 , MAL , 4:6 turn , MIC , 7:19 turn , MR , 13:16 turn , MT , 5:39 , MT , 5:42 , MT , 7:6 turn , NE , 1:9 , NE , 
4:4 , NE , 9:26 turn , NU , 14:25 , NU , 20:17 , NU , 21:22 , NU , 22:23 , NU , 22:26 , NU , 32:15 , NU , 34:4 turn 
, PHP , 1:19 turn , PR , 1:23 , PR , 4:15 , PR , 4:27 , PR , 9:4 , PR , 9: 16 , PR , 24:18 , PR , 25:10 , PR , 29:8 turn ,
PS , 4:2 , PS , 7:12 , PS , 18:37 , PS , 21:12 , PS , 22:27 , PS , 25:16 , PS , 40:4 , PS , 44:10 , PS , 56:9 , PS , 60:1 , 
PS , 69:16 , PS , 80:3 , PS , 80:7 , PS , 80:19 , PS , 85:4 , PS , 85:8 , PS , 86:16 , PS , 101:3 , PS , 104: 9 , PS , 
106:23 , PS , 119:37 , PS , 119:39 , PS , 119:79 , PS , 125:5 , PS , 126:4 , PS , 132:10 , PS , 132:11 turn , RE , 11:6
turn , RO , 11:26 turn , RU , 1:11 , RU , 1:12 , RU , 4:1 turn , SOS , 2:17 , SOS , 6:5 turn , TIT , 1:14 turn , ZEC , 
1:3 , ZEC , 1:3 , ZEC , 1:4 , ZEC , 9:12 , ZEC , 10:9 , ZEC , 13:7 turned , 1CH , 10:14 , 1CH , 21:20 turned , 1KI ,
2:15 , 1KI , 2:28 , 1KI , 2:28 , 1KI , 8:14 , 1KI , 10:13 , 1KI , 11:3 , 1KI , 11:4 , 1KI , 11:9 , 1KI , 15:5 , 1KI , 
18:37 , 1KI , 20:39 , 1KI , 21:4 , 1KI , 22:32 , 1KI , 22:33 , 1KI , 22:43 turned , 1SA , 6:12 , 1SA , 8:3 , 1SA , 10:6
, 1SA , 10:9 , 1SA , 13:17 , 1SA , 13:18 , 1SA , 13:18 , 1SA , 14:21 , 1SA , 14:47 , 1SA , 15:11 , 1SA , 15:27 , 
1SA , 15:31 , 1SA , 17: 30 , 1SA , 22:18 , 1SA , 25:12 turned , 1TH , 1:9 turned , 1TI , 1:6 , 1TI , 5:15 turned , 
2CH , 6:3 , 2CH , 9:12 , 2CH , 12:12 , 2CH , 18:32 , 2CH , 20:10 , 2CH , 29:6 , 2CH , 29:6 , 2CH , 36:4 turned , 
2KI , 1:5 , 2KI , 1:5 , 2KI , 2:24 , 2KI , 4:8 , 2KI , 4:11 , 2KI , 5:12 , 2KI , 5:26 , 2KI , 9:23 , 2KI , 15: 20 , 2KI , 
16:18 , 2KI , 20:2 , 2KI , 22:2 , 2KI , 23:16 , 2KI , 23:25 , 2KI , 23:26 , 2KI , 23:34 , 2KI , 24:1 turned , 2PE , 2:22
turned , 2SA , 1:22 , 2SA , 2:19 , 2SA , 18:30 , 2SA , 19:2 , 2SA , 22:38 turned , 2TI , 1:15 , 2TI , 4:4 turned , AC 
, 2:20 , AC , 7:39 , AC , 7:42 , AC , 9:35 , AC , 11:21 , AC , 15:19 , AC , 16:18 , AC , 17:6 , AC , 19:26 turned , 
AM , 6:12 turned , DA , 9:16 , DA , 10:8 , DA , 10:16 turned , DE , 1:24 , DE , 2:1 , DE , 2:8 , DE , 3:1 , DE , 9: 
12 , DE , 9:15 , DE , 9:16 , DE , 10:5 , DE , 23:5 , DE , 31:18 turned , EC , 2:12 turned , ES , 9:1 , ES , 9:22 turned
, EX , 3:4 , EX , 4:7 , EX , 7:15 , EX , 7:17 , EX , 7:20 , EX , 7:23 , EX , 10:6 , EX , 10:19 , EX , 14:5 , EX , 32:8 ,
EX , 32:15 , EX , 33:11 turned , EZE , 1:9 , EZE , 1:12 , EZE , 1:17 , EZE , 10:11 , EZE , 10:11 , EZE , 10:16 , 
EZE , 17:6 , EZE , 26:2 , EZE , 42:19 turned , EZR , 6:22 , EZR , 10:14 turned , GE , 3:24 , GE , 18:22 , GE , 19:3
, GE , 38:1 , GE , 38:16 , GE , 42:24 turned , HAB , 2:16 turned , HAG , 2:17 turned , HEB , 11:34 , HEB , 12:13 
turned , HO , 7:8 , HO , 11:8 , HO , 14:4 turned , ISA , 5:25 , ISA , 9:12 , ISA , 9:17 , ISA , 9:21 , ISA , 10:4 , ISA
, 12:1 , ISA , 21:4 , ISA , 28:26 , ISA , 29:17 , ISA , 34:9 , ISA , 38:2 , ISA , 42:17 , ISA , 44:20 , ISA , 50:5 , ISA
, 53:6 , ISA , 59:14 , ISA , 63:10 turned , JAS , 3:4 , JAS , 4:9 turned , JER , 2:21 , JER , 2:27 , JER , 3:10 , JER , 
4:8 , JER , 5:25 , JER , 6:12 , JER , 8:6 , JER , 11:10 , JER , 23: 22 , JER , 30:6 , JER , 31:18 , JER , 31:19 , JER , 
32:33 , JER , 34:11 , JER , 34:15 , JER , 34:16 , JER , 38:22 , JER , 46:5 , JER , 46:21 , JER , 48:39 , JER , 50:6 
turned , JG , 2:17 , JG , 3:19 , JG , 4:18 , JG , 8:33 , JG , 14:8 , JG , 15:4 , JG , 18:3 , JG , 18:15 , JG , 18:21 , JG , 
18:23 , JG , 18:26 , JG , 19:15 , JG , 20:41 , JG , 20: 42 , JG , 20:45 , JG , 20:47 , JG , 20:48 turned , JOB , 6:18 , 



JOB , 16:11 , JOB , 19:19 , JOB , 20:14 , JOB , 28:5 , JOB , 30:15 , JOB , 30:31 , JOB , 31:7 , JOB , 34:27 , JOB ,
37:12 , JOB , 38:14 , JOB , 41:22 , JOB , 41: 28 , JOB , 42:10 turned , JOE , 2:31 turned , JOH , 1:38 , JOH , 
16:20 , JOH , 20:14 , JOH , 20:16 turned , JON , 3:10 turned , JOS , 7:12 , JOS , 7:26 , JOS , 8:20 , JOS , 8:21 , 
JOS , 11:10 , JOS , 19:12 turned , LA , 1:13 , LA , 1:20 , LA , 3:3 , LA , 3:11 , LA , 5:2 , LA , 5:15 , LA , 5:21 
turned , LE , 13:3 , LE , 13:4 , LE , 13:10 , LE , 13:13 , LE , 13:17 , LE , 13:20 , LE , 13:25 turned , LU , 2:45 , 
LU , 7:9 , LU , 7:44 , LU , 9:55 , LU , 10:23 , LU , 14:25 , LU , 17:15 , LU , 22:61 turned , MR , 5:30 , MR , 8:33 
turned , MT , 2:22 , MT , 9:22 , MT , 16:23 turned , NA , 2:2 turned , NE , 2:15 , NE , 9:35 , NE , 13:2 turned , 
NU , 14:43 , NU , 20:21 , NU , 21:33 , NU , 22:23 , NU , 22:33 , NU , 22:33 , NU , 25:4 , NU , 25:11 , NU , 33:7 
turned , PS , 9:3 , PS , 9:17 , PS , 30:11 , PS , 32:4 , PS , 35:4 , PS , 44:18 , PS , 66:6 , PS , 66:20 , PS , 70:2 , PS , 
70:3 , PS , 78:9 , PS , 78:38 , PS , 78:41 , PS , 78:44 , PS , 78:57 , PS , 78:57 , PS , 81:14 , PS , 85:3 , PS , 89:43 , 
PS , 105:25 , PS , 105:29 , PS , 114:8 , PS , 119:59 , PS , 126:1 , PS , 129:5 turned , RE , 1:12 , RE , 1:12 turned , 
RU , 3:8 , RU , 4:1 turned , SOS , 6:1 turned , ZEC , 5:1 , ZEC , 6:1 , ZEC , 14:10 turnest , 1KI , 2:3 turnest , JOB 
, 15:13 turnest , PS , 90:3 turneth , AM , 5:8 turneth , DE , 29:18 turneth , EC , 1:6 turneth , EZE , 18:24 , EZE , 
18:26 , EZE , 18:27 , EZE , 18: 28 , EZE , 33:12 , EZE , 33:18 turneth , ISA , 9:13 , ISA , 24:1 , ISA , 44:25 
turneth , JER , 14:8 , JER , 49:24 turneth , JOB , 39:22 turneth , JOS , 7:8 , JOS , 19:27 , JOS , 19:29 , JOS , 19:29
, JOS , 19:34 turneth , LA , 1:8 , LA , 3:3 turneth , LE , 20:6 turneth , PR , 15:1 , PR , 17:8 , PR , 21:1 , PR , 26:14 
, PR , 28:9 , PR , 30:30 turneth , PS , 107:33 , PS , 107:35 , PS , 146:9 turneth , SOS , 1:7 turning , 2CH , 26:9 , 
2CH , 36:13 turning , 2KI , 21:13 turning , 2PE , 2:6 turning , AC , 3:26 , AC , 9:40 turning , EZE , 41:24 turning ,
ISA , 29:16 turning , JAS , 1:17 turning , JOH , 21:20 turning , JU , 1:4 turning , LU , 23:28 turning , MIC , 2:4 
turning , NE , 3:19 , NE , 3:20 , NE , 3:24 , NE , 3:25 turning , PR , 1:32 about 3329 # metago {met=ag'-o}; from 
3326 and 718; to lead over, i.e. transfer (direct): -- turn {about}.[ql about 1994 # epistrepho {ep-ee-stref'-o}; from 
1909 and 4762; to revert (literally, figuratively or morally): -- come (go) again, convert, (re-)turn ({about}, 
again).[ql about 4762 # strepho {stref'-o}; strengthened from the base of 5157; to twist, i.e. turn quite around or 
reverse (literally or figuratively): -- convert, turn (again, back again, self, self {about}).[ql again 0654 # 
apostrepho {ap-os-tref'-o}; from 575 and 4762; to turn away or back (literally or figuratively): -- bring {again}, 
pervert, turn away (from).[ql again 1994 # epistrepho {ep-ee-stref'-o}; from 1909 and 4762; to revert (literally, 
figuratively or morally): -- come (go) again, convert, (re-)turn (about, {again}).[ql again 1994 # epistrepho 
{ep-ee-stref'-o}; from 1909 and 4762; to revert (literally, figuratively or morally): -- come (go) {again}, convert, 
(re-)turn (about, again).[ql again 5290 # hupostrepho {hoop-os-tref'-o}; from 5259 and 4762; to turn under 
(behind), i.e. to return (literally or figuratively): -- come {again}, return (again, back again), turn back (again).[ql 
again 5290 # hupostrepho {hoop-os-tref'-o}; from 5259 and 4762; to turn under (behind), i.e. to return (literally or 
figuratively): -- come again, return ({again}, back again), turn back (again).[ql again 5290 # hupostrepho 
{hoop-os-tref'-o}; from 5259 and 4762; to turn under (behind), i.e. to return (literally or figuratively): -- come 
again, return (again, back again), turn back ({again}).[ql again 5290 # hupostrepho {hoop-os-tref'-o}; from 5259 
and 4762; to turn under (behind), i.e. to return (literally or figuratively): -- come again, return (again, back 
{again}), turn back (again).[ql again 4762 # strepho {stref'-o}; strengthened from the base of 5157; to twist, i.e. 
turn quite around or reverse (literally or figuratively): -- convert, turn (again, back {again}, self, self about).[ql 
again 4762 # strepho {stref'-o}; strengthened from the base of 5157; to twist, i.e. turn quite around or reverse 
(literally or figuratively): -- convert, turn ({again}, back again, self, self about).[ql an 0387 # anastatoo 
{an-as-tat-o'-o}; from a derivative of 450 (in the sense of removal); properly, to drive out of home, i.e. (by 
implication) to disturb (literally or figuratively): -- trouble, turn upside down, make {an} uproar.[ql ashes 5077 # 
tephroo {tef-ro'-o}; from tephra (ashes); to incinerate, i.e. consume: -- turn to {ashes}.[ql aside 1624 # ektrepo 
{ek-trep'-o}; from 1537 and the base of 5157; to deflect, i.e. turn away (literally or figuratively): -- avoid, turn 
({aside}, out of the way).[ql avoid 1624 # ektrepo {ek-trep'-o}; from 1537 and the base of 5157; to deflect, i.e. 
turn away (literally or figuratively): -- {avoid}, turn (aside, out of the way).[ql away 0665 # apotrepo 
{ap-ot-rep'-o}; from 575 and the base of 5157; to deflect, i.e. (reflexively) avoid: -- turn {away}.[ql away 0654 # 
apostrepho {ap-os-tref'-o}; from 575 and 4762; to turn away or back (literally or figuratively): -- bring again, 
pervert, turn {away} (from).[ql away 1294 # diastrepho {dee-as-tref'-o}; from 1223 and 4762; to distort, i.e. 
(figuratively) misinterpret, or (morally) corrupt: -- perverse(-rt), turn {away}.[ql away 2827 # klino {klee'-no}; a 
primary verb; to slant or slope, i.e. incline or recline (literally or figuratively): -- bow (down), be far spent, lay, 
turn to flight, wear {away}.[ql away 3179 # methistemi {meth-is'-tay-mee}; or (1 Cor. 13:2) methistano 
{meth-is-tan'-o}; from 3326 and 2476; to transfer, i. e. carry away, depose or (figuratively) exchange, seduce: -- 
put out, remove, translate, turn {away}.[ql back 5290 # hupostrepho {hoop-os-tref'-o}; from 5259 and 4762; to 
turn under (behind), i.e. to return (literally or figuratively): -- come again, return (again, {back} again), turn back 
(again).[ql back 5290 # hupostrepho {hoop-os-tref'-o}; from 5259 and 4762; to turn under (behind), i.e. to return 



(literally or figuratively): -- come again, return (again, back again), turn {back} (again).[ql back 4762 # strepho 
{stref'-o}; strengthened from the base of 5157; to twist, i.e. turn quite around or reverse (literally or figuratively): -
- convert, turn (again, {back} again, self, self about).[ql be 2827 # klino {klee'-no}; a primary verb; to slant or 
slope, i.e. incline or recline (literally or figuratively): -- bow (down), {be} far spent, lay, turn to flight, wear 
away.[ql bow 2827 # klino {klee'-no}; a primary verb; to slant or slope, i.e. incline or recline (literally or 
figuratively): -- {bow} (down), be far spent, lay, turn to flight, wear away.[ql bring 0654 # apostrepho 
{ap-os-tref'-o}; from 575 and 4762; to turn away or back (literally or figuratively): -- {bring} again, pervert, turn 
away (from).[ql change 3328 # metaballo {met-ab-al'-lo}; from 3326 and 906; to throw over, i.e. (middle voice 
figuratively) to turn about in opinion: -- {change} mind.[ql come 1994 # epistrepho {ep-ee-stref'-o}; from 1909 
and 4762; to revert (literally, figuratively or morally): -- {come} (go) again, convert, (re-)turn (about, again).[ql 
come 5290 # hupostrepho {hoop-os-tref'-o}; from 5259 and 4762; to turn under (behind), i.e. to return (literally or 
figuratively): -- {come} again, return (again, back again), turn back (again).[ql convert 1994 # epistrepho 
{ep-ee-stref'-o}; from 1909 and 4762; to revert (literally, figuratively or morally): -- come (go) again, {convert}, 
(re-)turn (about, again).[ql convert 4762 # strepho {stref'-o}; strengthened from the base of 5157; to twist, i.e. turn
quite around or reverse (literally or figuratively): -- {convert}, turn (again, back again, self, self about).[ql down 
2827 # klino {klee'-no}; a primary verb; to slant or slope, i.e. incline or recline (literally or figuratively): -- bow 
({down}), be far spent, lay, turn to flight, wear away.[ql down 0387 # anastatoo {an-as-tat-o'-o}; from a derivative
of 450 (in the sense of removal); properly, to drive out of home, i. e. (by implication) to disturb (literally or 
figuratively): -- trouble, turn upside {down}, make an uproar.[ql establish 4741 # sterizo {stay-rid'-zo}; from a 
presumed derivative of 2476 (like 4731); to set fast, i.e. (literally) to turn resolutely in a certain direction, or 
(figuratively) to confirm: -- fix, ({e-)stablish}, stedfastly set, strengthen.[ql exhort 4389 # protrepomai 
{prot-rep'-om-ahee}; middle voice from 4253 and the base of 5157; to turn forward for oneself, i.e. encourage: -- 
{exhort}.[ql far 2827 # klino {klee'-no}; a primary verb; to slant or slope, i.e. incline or recline (literally or 
figuratively): -- bow (down), be {far} spent, lay, turn to flight, wear away.[ql fix 4741 # sterizo {stay-rid'-zo}; 
from a presumed derivative of 2476 (like 4731); to set fast, i.e. (literally) to turn resolutely in a certain direction, 
or (figuratively) to confirm: -- {fix}, (e-)stablish, stedfastly set, strengthen.[ql flight 2827 # klino {klee'-no}; a 
primary verb; to slant or slope, i.e. incline or recline (literally or figuratively): -- bow (down), be far spent, lay, 
turn to {flight}, wear away.[ql from 0654 # apostrepho {ap-os-tref'-o}; from 575 and 4762; to turn away or back 
(literally or figuratively): -- bring again, pervert, turn away ({from}).[ql give 2010 # epitrepo {ep-ee-trep'-o}; 
from 1909 and the base of 5157; to turn over (transfer), i.e. allow: -- {give} leave (liberty, license), let, permit, 
suffer.[ql go 1994 # epistrepho {ep-ee-stref'-o}; from 1909 and 4762; to revert (literally, figuratively or morally): -
- come ({go}) again, convert, (re-)turn (about, again).[ql lay 2827 # klino {klee'-no}; a primary verb; to slant or 
slope, i.e. incline or recline (literally or figuratively): -- bow (down), be far spent, {lay}, turn to flight, wear 
away.[ql leave 2010 # epitrepo {ep-ee-trep'-o}; from 1909 and the base of 5157; to turn over (transfer), i.e. allow: 
-- give {leave} (liberty, license), let, permit, suffer.[ql let 2010 # epitrepo {ep-ee-trep'-o}; from 1909 and the base 
of 5157; to turn over (transfer), i.e. allow: -- give leave (liberty, license), {let}, permit, suffer.[ql liberty 2010 # 
epitrepo {ep-ee-trep'-o}; from 1909 and the base of 5157; to turn over (transfer), i.e. allow: -- give leave 
({liberty}, license), let, permit, suffer.[ql license 2010 # epitrepo {ep-ee-trep'-o}; from 1909 and the base of 5157; 
to turn over (transfer), i.e. allow: -- give leave (liberty, {license}), let, permit, suffer.[ql mad 4062 # peritrepo 
{per-ee-trep'-o}; from 4012 and the base of 5157; to turn around, i.e. (ment.) to craze: -- + make {mad}. [ql make 
4062 # peritrepo {per-ee-trep'-o}; from 4012 and the base of 5157; to turn around, i.e. (ment.) to craze: -- + 
{make} mad. [ql make 0387 # anastatoo {an-as-tat-o'-o}; from a derivative of 450 (in the sense of removal); 
properly, to drive out of home, i. e. (by implication) to disturb (literally or figuratively): -- trouble, turn upside 
down, {make} an uproar.[ql mind 3328 # metaballo {met-ab-al'-lo}; from 3326 and 906; to throw over, i.e. 
(middle voice figuratively) to turn about in opinion: -- change {mind}.[ql of 1624 # ektrepo {ek-trep'-o}; from 
1537 and the base of 5157; to deflect, i.e. turn away (literally or figuratively): -- avoid, turn (aside, out {of} the 
way).[ql out 1624 # ektrepo {ek-trep'-o}; from 1537 and the base of 5157; to deflect, i.e. turn away (literally or 
figuratively): -- avoid, turn (aside, {out} of the way).[ql out 3179 # methistemi {meth-is'-tay-mee}; or (1 Cor. 
13:2) methistano {meth-is-tan'-o}; from 3326 and 2476; to transfer, i. e. carry away, depose or (figuratively) 
exchange, seduce: -- put {out}, remove, translate, turn away.[ql overthrow 2690 # katastrepho {kat-as-tref'-o}; 
from 2596 and 4762; to turn upside down, i.e. upset: -- {overthrow}.[ql overthrow 0396 # anatrepo {an-at-rep'-o};
from 303 and the base of 5157; to overturn (figuratively): -- {overthrow}, subvert.[ql overthrow 2692 # 
katastrophe {kat-as-trof-ay'}; from 2690; an overturn ("catastrophe"), i.e. demolition; figuratively, apostasy: -- 
{overthrow}, subverting.[ql permit 2010 # epitrepo {ep-ee-trep'-o}; from 1909 and the base of 5157; to turn over 
(transfer), i.e. allow: -- give leave (liberty, license), let, {permit}, suffer.[ql pervert 3344 # metastrepho 



{met-as-tref'-o}; from 3326 and 4762; to turn across, i.e. transmute or (figuratively) corrupt: -- {pervert}, turn.[ql 
pervert 0654 # apostrepho {ap-os-tref'-o}; from 575 and 4762; to turn away or back (literally or figuratively): -- 
bring again, {pervert}, turn away (from).[ql perverse 1294 # diastrepho {dee-as-tref'-o}; from 1223 and 4762; to 
distort, i.e. (figuratively) misinterpret, or (morally) corrupt: -- {perverse}(-rt), turn away.[ql put 3179 # methistemi
{meth-is'-tay-mee}; or (1 Cor. 13:2) methistano {meth-is-tan'-o}; from 3326 and 2476; to transfer, i. e. carry 
away, depose or (figuratively) exchange, seduce: -- {put} out, remove, translate, turn away.[ql return 0344 # 
anakampto {an-ak-amp'-to}; from 303 and 2578; to turn back: -- ({re-)turn}.[ql return 1994 # epistrepho 
{ep-ee-stref'-o}; from 1909 and 4762; to revert (literally, figuratively or morally): -- come (go) again, convert, 
({re-)turn} (about, again).[ql remove 3179 # methistemi {meth-is'-tay-mee}; or (1 Cor. 13:2) methistano 
{meth-is-tan'-o}; from 3326 and 2476; to transfer, i. e. carry away, depose or (figuratively) exchange, seduce: -- 
put out, {remove}, translate, turn away.[ql return 1880 # epanerchomai {ep-an-er'-khom-ahee}; from 1909 and 
424; to come up on, i.e. return: -- come again, {return}.[ql return 0360 # analuo {an-al-oo'-o}; from 303 and 3089;
to break up, i.e. depart (literally or figuratively): -- depart, {return}. [ql return 1877 # epanago {ep-an-ag'-o}; from
1909 and 321; to lead up on, i.e. (technical) to put out (to sea); (intransitively) to return: -- launch (thrust) out, 
{return}.[ql return 5290 # hupostrepho {hoop-os-tref'-o}; from 5259 and 4762; to turn under (behind), i.e. to 
return (literally or figuratively): -- come again, {return} (again, back again), turn back (again).[ql return 0390 # 
anastrepho {an-as-tref'-o}; from 303 and 4762; to overturn; also to return; by implication, to busy oneself, i.e. 
remain, live: -- abide, behave self, have conversation, live, overthrow, pass, {return}, be used.[ql return 3195 # 
mello {mel'-lo}; a strengthened form of 3199 (through the idea of expectation); to attend, i.e. be about to be, do, or
suffer something (of persons or things, especially events; in the sense of purpose, duty, necessity, probability, 
possibility, or hesitation): -- about, after that, be (almost), (that which is, things, + which was for) to come, intend, 
was to (be), mean, mind, be at the point, (be) ready, + {return}, shall (begin), (which, that) should (after, 
afterwards, hereafter) tarry, which was for, will, would, be yet.[ql return 2192 # echo {ekh'-o}; including an 
alternate form scheo {skheh'-o}; used in certain tenses only); a primary verb; to hold (used in very various 
applications, literally or figuratively, direct or remote; such as possessions; ability, contiuity, relation, or 
condition): -- be (able, X hold, possessed with), accompany, + begin to amend, can(+ -not), X conceive, count, 
diseased, do + eat, + enjoy, + fear, following, have, hold, keep, + lack, + go to law, lie, + must needs, + of 
necessity, + need, next, + recover, + reign, + rest, + {return}, X sick, take for, + tremble, + uncircumcised, use.[ql 
self 4762 # strepho {stref'-o}; strengthened from the base of 5157; to twist, i.e. turn quite around or reverse 
(literally or figuratively): -- convert, turn (again, back again, self, {self} about).[ql self 4762 # strepho {stref'-o}; 
strengthened from the base of 5157; to twist, i.e. turn quite around or reverse (literally or figuratively): -- convert, 
turn (again, back again, {self}, self about).[ql set 4741 # sterizo {stay-rid'-zo}; from a presumed derivative of 
2476 (like 4731); to set fast, i.e. (literally) to turn resolutely in a certain direction, or (figuratively) to confirm: -- 
fix, (e-)stablish, stedfastly {set}, strengthen.[ql spent 2827 # klino {klee'-no}; a primary verb; to slant or slope, i.e.
incline or recline (literally or figuratively): -- bow (down), be far {spent}, lay, turn to flight, wear away.[ql 
stedfastly 4741 # sterizo {stay-rid'-zo}; from a presumed derivative of 2476 (like 4731); to set fast, i.e. (literally) 
to turn resolutely in a certain direction, or (figuratively) to confirm: -- fix, (e-)stablish, {stedfastly} set, 
strengthen.[ql strengthen 4741 # sterizo {stay-rid'-zo}; from a presumed derivative of 2476 (like 4731); to set fast,
i.e. (literally) to turn resolutely in a certain direction, or (figuratively) to confirm: -- fix, (e-)stablish, stedfastly set, 
{strengthen}.[ql subvert 0396 # anatrepo {an-at-rep'-o}; from 303 and the base of 5157; to overturn (figuratively):
-- overthrow, {subvert}.[ql subverting 2692 # katastrophe {kat-as-trof-ay'}; from 2690; an overturn 
("catastrophe"), i.e. demolition; figuratively, apostasy: -- overthrow, {subverting}.[ql suffer 2010 # epitrepo 
{ep-ee-trep'-o}; from 1909 and the base of 5157; to turn over (transfer), i.e. allow: -- give leave (liberty, license), 
let, permit, {suffer}.[ql the 1624 # ektrepo {ek-trep'-o}; from 1537 and the base of 5157; to deflect, i.e. turn away 
(literally or figuratively): -- avoid, turn (aside, out of {the} way).[ql to 2827 # klino {klee'-no}; a primary verb; to 
slant or slope, i.e. incline or recline (literally or figuratively): -- bow (down), be far spent, lay, turn {to} flight, 
wear away.[ql to 5077 # tephroo {tef-ro'-o}; from tephra (ashes); to incinerate, i.e. consume: -- turn {to} ashes.[ql 
translate 3179 # methistemi {meth-is'-tay-mee}; or (1 Cor. 13: 2) methistano {meth-is-tan'-o}; from 3326 and 
2476; to transfer, i.e. carry away, depose or (figuratively) exchange, seduce: -- put out, remove, {translate}, turn 
away.[ql trouble 0387 # anastatoo {an-as-tat-o'-o}; from a derivative of 450 (in the sense of removal); properly, to
drive out of home, i. e. (by implication) to disturb (literally or figuratively): -- {trouble}, turn upside down, make 
an uproar.[ql turn 5077 # tephroo {tef-ro'-o}; from tephra (ashes); to incinerate, i.e. consume: -- {turn} to ashes.[ql
turn 3329 # metago {met=ag'-o}; from 3326 and 718; to lead over, i.e. transfer (direct): -- {turn} about.[ql turn 
0665 # apotrepo {ap-ot-rep'-o}; from 575 and the base of 5157; to deflect, i.e. (reflexively) avoid: -- {turn} 
away.[ql turn 0402 # anachoreo {an-akh-o-reh'-o}; from 303 and 5562; to retire: -- depart, give place, go ({turn}) 



aside, withdraw self. [ql turn 3344 # metastrepho {met-as-tref'-o}; from 3326 and 4762; to turn across, i.e. 
transmute or (figuratively) corrupt: -- pervert, {turn}.[ql turn 0576 # apobaino {ap-ob-ah'-ee-no}; from 575 and 
the base of 939; literally, to disembark; figuratively, to eventuate: -- become, go out, {turn}.[ql turn 0654 # 
apostrepho {ap-os-tref'-o}; from 575 and 4762; to turn away or back (literally or figuratively): -- bring again, 
pervert, {turn} away (from).[ql turn 1294 # diastrepho {dee-as-tref'-o}; from 1223 and 4762; to distort, i.e. 
(figuratively) misinterpret, or (morally) corrupt: -- perverse(-rt), {turn} away.[ql turn 1624 # ektrepo {ek-trep'-o}; 
from 1537 and the base of 5157; to deflect, i.e. turn away (literally or figuratively): -- avoid, {turn} (aside, out of 
the way).[ql turn 2827 # klino {klee'-no}; a primary verb; to slant or slope, i.e. incline or recline (literally or 
figuratively): -- bow (down), be far spent, lay, {turn} to flight, wear away.[ql turn 5290 # hupostrepho 
{hoop-os-tref'-o}; from 5259 and 4762; to turn under (behind), i.e. to return (literally or figuratively): -- come 
again, return (again, back again), {turn} back (again).[ql turn 4762 # strepho {stref'-o}; strengthened from the 
base of 5157; to twist, i.e. turn quite around or reverse (literally or figuratively): -- convert, {turn} (again, back 
again, self, self about).[ql turn 3179 # methistemi {meth-is'-tay-mee}; or (1 Cor. 13:2) methistano 
{meth-is-tan'-o}; from 3326 and 2476; to transfer, i. e. carry away, depose or (figuratively) exchange, seduce: -- 
put out, remove, translate, {turn} away.[ql turn 0387 # anastatoo {an-as-tat-o'-o}; from a derivative of 450 (in the 
sense of removal); properly, to drive out of home, i. e. (by implication) to disturb (literally or figuratively): -- 
trouble, {turn} upside down, make an uproar.[ql turn 3346 # metatithemi {met-at-ith'-ay-mee}; from 3326 and 
5087; to transfer, i.e. (literally) transport, (by implication) exchange (reflexively) change sides, or (figuratively) 
pervert: - - carry over, change, remove, translate, {turn}.[ql turning 5157 # trope {trop-ay'}; from an apparently 
primary trepo {to turn}; a turn ("trope"), i.e. revolution (figuratively, variation): -- {turning}.[ql uproar 0387 # 
anastatoo {an-as-tat-o'-o}; from a derivative of 450 (in the sense of removal); properly, to drive out of home, i. e. 
(by implication) to disturb (literally or figuratively): -- trouble, turn upside down, make an {uproar}.[ql upside 
0387 # anastatoo {an-as-tat-o'-o}; from a derivative of 450 (in the sense of removal); properly, to drive out of 
home, i. e. (by implication) to disturb (literally or figuratively): -- trouble, turn {upside} down, make an uproar.[ql
way 1624 # ektrepo {ek-trep'-o}; from 1537 and the base of 5157; to deflect, i.e. turn away (literally or 
figuratively): -- avoid, turn (aside, out of the {way}).[ql wear 2827 # klino {klee'-no}; a primary verb; to slant or 
slope, i.e. incline or recline (literally or figuratively): -- bow (down), be far spent, lay, turn to flight, {wear} 
away.[ql turn Interlinear Index Study turn GEN 019 002 And he said <00559 +>amar > , Behold <02009 +hinneh 
> now <04994 +na> > , my lords <00113 +>adown > , {turn} <05493 +cuwr > in , I pray <04994 +na> > you , 
into <00413 +>el > your servant s <05650 + house <01004 +bayith > , and tarry <03885 +luwn > all <03885 
+luwn > night , and wash <07364 +rachats > your feet <07272 +regel > , and ye shall rise <07925 +shakam > up 
early <07925 +shakam > , and go <01980 +halak > on your ways <01870 +derek > . And they said <00559 
+>amar > , Nay ; but we will abide <03885 +luwn > in the street <07339 +r@chob > all <03885 +luwn > night . 
turn GEN 024 049 And now <06258 + if <00518 +>im > ye will deal <06213 + kindly <02617 +checed > and 
truly <00571 +>emeth > with my master <00113 +>adown > , tell <05046 +nagad > me : and if <00518 +>im > 
not , tell <05046 +nagad > me ; that I may {turn} <06437 +panah > to the right <03225 +yamiyn > hand <03225 
+yamiyn > , or <00176 +>ow > to the left <08040 +s@mo>wl > . turn GEN 027 044 And tarry <03427 +yashab >
with him a few <00259 +>echad > days <03117 +yowm > , until thy brother s <00251 +>ach > fury <02534 
+chemah > {turn} <07725 +shuwb > away ; turn GEN 027 045 Until <05704 + thy brother s <00251 +>ach > 
anger <00639 +>aph > {turn}<07725 +shuwb > away from thee , and he forget <07911 +shakach > [ that ] which 
<00834 +>aher > thou hast done <06213 + to him : then I will send <07971 +shalach > , and fetch <03947 
+laqach > thee from thence <08033 +sham > : why <04100 +mah > should I be deprived <07921 +shakol > also 
<01571 +gam > of you both <08147 +sh@nayim > in one <00259 +>echad > day <03117 +yowm > ? turn EXO 
003 003 And Moses <04872 +Mosheh > said <00559 +>amar > , I will now <04994 +na> > {turn} <05493 +cuwr
> aside , and see <07200 +ra>ah > this <02088 +zeh > great <01419 +gadowl > sight <04758 +mar>eh > , why 
<04069 +madduwa< > the bush <05572 +c@nah > is not burnt <01197 +ba . turn EXO 014 002 Speak <01696 
+dabar > unto the children <01121 +ben > of Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > , that they {turn} <07725 +shuwb > and 
encamp <02583 +chanah > before <06440 +paniym > Pihahiroth <06367 +Pi ha - Chiyroth > , between <00996 
+beyn > Migdol <04024 +Migdowl > and the sea <03220 +yam > , over <06440 +paniym > against <06440 
+paniym > Baalzephon <01189 +Ba : before <05226 +nekach > it shall ye encamp <02583 +chanah > by the sea 
<03220 +yam > . turn EXO 023 027 I will send <07971 +shalach > my fear <00367 +>eymah > before <06440 
+paniym > thee , and will destroy <02000 +hamam > all <03605 +kol > the people <05971 + to whom <00834 
+>aher > thou shalt come <00935 +bow> > , and I will make <05414 +nathan > all <03605 +kol > thine enemies 
<00341 +>oyeb > {turn} their backs <06203 + unto thee . Turn EXO 032 012 Wherefore <04100 +mah > should 
the Egyptians <04714 +Mitsrayim > speak <00559 +>amar > , and say <00559 +>amar > , For mischief <07451 



+ra< > did he bring <03318 +yatsa> > them out , to slay <02026 +harag > them in the mountains <02022 +har > , 
and to consume <03615 +kalah > them from the face <06440 +paniym > of the earth <00127 +>adamah > ? 
{Turn} <07725 +shuwb > from thy fierce <02740 +charown > wrath <00639 +>aph > , and repent <05162 
+nacham > of this evil <07451 +ra< > against thy people <05971 + . turn LEV 013 016 Or <00176 +>ow > if 
<03588 +kiy > the raw <02416 +chay > flesh <01320 +basar > {turn} <07725 +shuwb > again <07725 +shuwb > 
, and be changed <02015 +haphak > unto white <03836 +laban > , he shall come <00935 +bow> > unto the priest 
<03548 +kohen > ; Turn LEV 019 004 {Turn} <06437 +panah > ye not unto idols <00457 +>eliyl > , nor <03808 
+lo> > make <06213 + to yourselves molten <04541 +maccekah > gods <00430 +>elohiym > : I [ am ] the LORD
<03068 +Y@hovah > your God <00430 +>elohiym > . turn NUM 014 025 ( Now the Amalekites <06003 + and 
the Canaanites <03669 +K@na dwelt <03427 +yashab > in the valley <06010 + . ) To morrow <04279 +machar >
{turn} <06437 +panah > you , and get <05265 +naca< > you into the wilderness <04057 +midbar > by the way 
<01870 +derek > of the Red <05488 +cuwph > sea <03220 +yam > . turn NUM 020 017 Let us pass <05674 + , I 
pray <04994 +na> > thee , through thy country <00776 +>erets > : we will not pass <05674 + through the fields 
<07704 +sadeh > , or through the vineyards <03754 +kerem > , neither <03808 +lo> > will we drink <08354 
+shathah > [ of ] the water <04325 +mayim > of the wells <00875 +@>er > : we will go <03212 +yalak > by the 
king s <04428 +melek > [ high ] way <01870 +derek > , we will not {turn} <05186 +natah > to the right <03225 
+yamiyn > hand <03225 +yamiyn > nor to the left <08040 +s@mo>wl > , until <05704 + we have passed <05674
+ thy borders <01366 +g@buwl > . turn NUM 021 022 Let me pass <05674 + through thy land <00776 +>erets > 
: we will not {turn} <05186 +natah > into the fields <07704 +sadeh > , or into the vineyards <03754 +kerem > ; 
we will not drink <08354 +shathah > [ of ] the waters <04325 +mayim > of the well <00875 +@>er > : [ but ] we 
will go <03212 +yalak > along by the king s <04428 +melek > [ high ] way <01870 +derek > , until <05704 + we 
be past <05674 + thy borders <01366 +g@buwl > . turn NUM 022 023 And the ass <00860 +>athown > saw 
<07200 +ra>ah > the angel <04397 +mal>ak > of the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > standing <05324 +natsab > in 
the way <01870 +derek > , and his sword <02719 +chereb > drawn <08025 +shalaph > in his hand <03027 +yad 
> : and the ass <00860 +>athown > turned <05186 +natah > aside <05186 +natah > out of the way <01870 +derek
> , and went <03212 +yalak > into the field <07704 +sadeh > : and Balaam <01109 +Bil smote <05221 +nakah > 
the ass <00860 +>athown > , to {turn} <05186 +natah > her into the way <01870 +derek > . turn NUM 022 026 
And the angel <04397 +mal>ak > of the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > went <05674 + further <03254 +yacaph > , 
and stood <05975 + in a narrow <06862 +tsar > place <04725 +maqowm > , where <00834 +>aher > [ was ] no 
<00369 +>ayin > way <01870 +derek > to {turn} <05186 +natah > either to the right <03225 +yamiyn > hand 
<03325 +Yitshariy > or to the left <08040 +s@mo>wl > . turn NUM 032 015 For if ye {turn} <07725 +shuwb > 
away from after <00310 +>achar > him , he will yet <05750 + again <03254 +yacaph > leave <03241 +Yaniym > 
them in the wilderness <04057 +midbar > ; and ye shall destroy <07843 +shachath > all <03605 +kol > this 
<02088 +zeh > people <05971 + . turn NUM 034 004 And your border <01366 +g@buwl > shall {turn} <05437 
+cabab > from the south <05045 +negeb > to the ascent <04608 +ma of Akrabbim <06137 + , and pass <05674 +
on to Zin <06790 +Tsin > : and the going <08444 +towtsa>ah > forth <08444 +towtsa>ah > thereof shall be from 
the south <05045 +negeb > to Kadeshbarnea <06947 +Qadesh Barnea< > , and shall go <03318 +yatsa> > on to 
Hazaraddar <02692 +Chatsar Addar > , and pass <05674 + on to Azmon <06111 + : Turn DEU 001 007 {Turn} 
<06437 +panah > you , and take your journey <05265 +naca< > , and go <00935 +bow> > to the mount <02022 
+har > of the Amorites <00567 +>Emoriy > , and unto all <03605 +kol > [ the places ] nigh <07934 +shaken > 
thereunto , in the plain <06160 + , in the hills <02022 +har > , and in the vale <08219 +sh@phelah > , and in the 
south <05045 +negeb > , and by the sea <03220 +yam > side <02348 +chowph > , to the land <00776 +>erets > 
of the Canaanites <03669 +K@na , and unto Lebanon <03844 +L@banown > , unto the great <01419 +gadowl > 
river <05104 +nahar > , the river <05104 +nahar > Euphrates <06578 +P@rath > . turn DEU 001 040 But [ as for 
] you , {turn} <06437 +panah > you , and take your journey <05265 +naca< > into the wilderness <04057 
+midbar > by the way <01870 +derek > of the Red <05488 +cuwph > sea <03220 +yam > . turn DEU 002 003 Ye
have compassed <05437 +cabab > this <02088 +zeh > mountain <02022 +har > long <07227 +rab > enough : 
{turn} <06437 +panah > you northward <06828 +tsaphown > . turn DEU 002 027 Let me pass <05674 + through 
thy land <00776 +>erets > : I will go <03212 +yalak > along by the high <01870 +derek > way <01870 +derek > ,
I will neither <03808 +lo> > {turn} <05493 +cuwr > unto the right <03225 +yamiyn > hand <03225 +yamiyn > 
nor to the left <08040 +s@mo>wl > . turn DEU 004 030 When thou art in tribulation <06862 +tsar > , and all 
<03605 +kol > these <00428 +>el - leh > things <01697 +dabar > are come <04672 +matsa> > upon thee , [ even 
] in the latter <00319 +>achariyth > days <03117 +yowm > , if thou {turn} <07725 +shuwb > to the LORD 
<03068 +Y@hovah > thy God <00430 +>elohiym > , and shalt be obedient <08085 +shama< > unto his voice 
<06963 +qowl > ; turn DEU 005 032 Ye shall observe <08104 +shamar > to do <06213 + therefore as the LORD 



<03068 +Y@hovah > your God <00430 +>elohiym > hath commanded <06680 +tsavah > you : ye shall not 
{turn} <05493 +cuwr > aside to the right <03225 +yamiyn > hand <03225 +yamiyn > or to the left <08040 
+s@mo>wl > . turn DEU 007 004 For they will {turn} <05493 +cuwr > away thy son <01121 +ben > from 
following <00310 +>achar > me , that they may serve <05647 + other <00312 +>acher > gods <00430 +>elohiym
> : so will the anger <00639 +>aph > of the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > be kindled <02734 +charah > against 
you , and destroy <08045 +shamad > thee suddenly <04118 +maher > . turn DEU 011 016 Take heed <08104 
+shamar > to yourselves , that your heart <03824 +lebab > be not deceived <06601 +pathah > , and ye {turn} 
<05493 +cuwr > aside , and serve <05647 + other <00312 +>acher > gods <00430 +>elohiym > , and worship 
<07812 +shachah > them ; turn DEU 011 028 And a curse <07045 +q@lalah > , if <00518 +>im > ye will not 
obey <08085 +shama< > the commandments <04687 +mitsvah > of the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > your God 
<00430 +>elohiym > , but {turn} <05493 +cuwr > aside out of the way <01870 +derek > which <00834 +>aher >
I command <06680 +tsavah > you this day <03117 +yowm > , to go <03212 +yalak > after <00310 +>achar > 
other <00312 +>acher > gods <00430 +>elohiym > , which <00834 +>aher > ye have not known <03045 +yada< 
> . turn DEU 013 005 And that prophet <05030 +nabiy> > , or <00176 +>ow > that dreamer <02492 +chalam > 
of dreams <02472 +chalowm > , shall be put to death <04191 +muwth > ; because <03588 +kiy > he hath spoken 
<01696 +dabar > to {turn} <05627 +carah > [ you ] away from the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > your God 
<00430 +>elohiym > , which brought <03318 +yatsa> > you out of the land <00776 +>erets > of Egypt <04714 
+Mitsrayim > , and redeemed <06299 +padah > you out of the house <01004 +bayith > of bondage <05650 + , to 
thrust <05080 +nadach > thee out of the way <01870 +derek > which <00834 +>aher > the LORD <03068 
+Y@hovah > thy God <00430 +>elohiym > commanded <06680 +tsavah > thee to walk <03212 +yalak > in . So 
shalt thou put <01197 +ba the evil <07451 +ra< > away <01197 +ba from the midst <07130 +qereb > of thee . 
turn DEU 013 017 And there shall cleave <01692 +dabaq > nought of the cursed <02764 +cherem > thing to thine
hand <03027 +yad > : that the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > may {turn} <07725 +shuwb > from the fierceness 
<02740 +charown > of his anger <00639 +>aph > , and shew <05414 +nathan > thee mercy <07356 +racham > , 
and have compassion <07355 +racham > upon thee , and multiply <07235 +rabah > thee , as he hath sworn 
<07650 +shaba< > unto thy fathers <1> ; turn DEU 014 025 Then shalt thou {turn} <05414 +nathan > [ it ] into 
money <03701 +keceph > , and bind <06887 +tsarar > up the money <03701 +keceph > in thine hand <03027 
+yad > , and shalt go <01980 +halak > unto the place <04725 +maqowm > which <00834 +>aher > the LORD 
<03068 +Y@hovah > thy God <00430 +>elohiym > shall choose <00977 +bachar > : turn DEU 016 007 And 
thou shalt roast <01310 +bashal > and eat <00398 +>akal > [ it ] in the place <04725 +maqowm > which <00834 
+>aher > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > thy God <00430 +>elohiym > shall choose <00977 +bachar > : and 
thou shalt {turn} <06437 +panah > in the morning <01242 +boqer > , and go <01980 +halak > unto thy tents 
<00168 +>ohel > . turn DEU 017 017 Neither <03808 +lo> > shall he multiply <07235 +rabah > wives <00802 
+>ishshah > to himself , that his heart <03824 +lebab > {turn} <05493 +cuwr > not away : neither <03808 +lo> >
shall he greatly <03966 +m@ multiply <07235 +rabah > to himself silver <03701 +keceph > and gold <02091 
+zahab > . turn DEU 017 020 That his heart <03824 +lebab > be not lifted <07311 +ruwm > up above his brethren
<00251 +>ach > , and that he {turn} <05493 +cuwr > not aside from the commandment <04687 +mitsvah > , [ to 
] the right <03225 +yamiyn > hand <03225 +yamiyn > , or [ to ] the left <08040 +s@mo>wl > : to the end 
<04616 +ma that he may prolong <00748 +>arak > [ his ] days <03117 +yowm > in his kingdom <04467 
+mamlakah > , he , and his children <01121 +ben > , in the midst <07130 +qereb > of Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > .
turn DEU 023 013 And thou shalt have <01961 +hayah > a paddle <03489 +yathed > upon thy weapon <00240 
+>azen > ; and it shall be , when thou wilt ease <03427 +yashab > thyself abroad <02351 +chuwts > , thou shalt 
dig <02658 +chaphar > therewith , and shalt {turn} <07725 +shuwb > back <07725 +shuwb > and cover <03680 
+kacah > that which <00834 +>aher > cometh <06627 +tsa>ah > from thee : turn DEU 023 014 For the LORD 
<03068 +Y@hovah > thy God <00430 +>elohiym > walketh <01980 +halak > in the midst <07130 +qereb > of 
thy camp <04264 +machaneh > , to deliver <05337 +natsal > thee , and to give <05414 +nathan > up thine 
enemies <00341 +>oyeb > before <06440 +paniym > thee ; therefore shall thy camp <04264 +machaneh > be 
holy <06918 +qadowsh > : that he see <07200 +ra>ah > no <03808 +lo> > unclean <06172 + thing <01697 
+dabar > in thee , and {turn} <07725 +shuwb > away from thee . turn DEU 030 003 That then the LORD <03068 
+Y@hovah > thy God <00430 +>elohiym > will {turn} <07725 +shuwb > thy captivity <07622 +sh@buwth > , 
and have compassion <07355 +racham > upon thee , and will return <07725 +shuwb > and gather <06908 +qabats
> thee from all <03605 +kol > the nations <05971 + , whither the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > thy God <00430 
+>elohiym > hath scattered <06327 +puwts > thee . turn DEU 030 010 If <03588 +kiy > thou shalt hearken 
<08085 +shama< > unto the voice <06963 +qowl > of the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > thy God <00430 
+>elohiym > , to keep <08104 +shamar > his commandments <04687 +mitsvah > and his statutes <02708 



+chuqqah > which are written <03789 +kathab > in this <02088 +zeh > book <05612 +cepher > of the law 
<08451 +towrah > , [ and ] if <03588 +kiy > thou {turn} <07725 +shuwb > unto the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah >
thy God <00430 +>elohiym > with all <03605 +kol > thine heart <03824 +lebab > , and with all <03605 +kol > 
thy soul <05315 +nephesh > . turn DEU 030 017 But if thine heart <03824 +lebab > {turn} <06437 +panah > 
away , so that thou wilt not hear <08085 +shama< > , but shalt be drawn <05080 +nadach > away , and worship 
<07812 +shachah > other <00312 +>acher > gods <00430 +>elohiym > , and serve <05647 + them ; turn DEU 
031 020 For when <03588 +kiy > I shall have brought <00935 +bow> > them into <00413 +>el > the land 
<00127 +>adamah > which <00834 +>aher > I sware <07650 +shaba< > unto their fathers <1> , that floweth 
<02100 +zuwb > with milk <02461 +chalab > and honey <01706 +d@bash > ; and they shall have eaten <00398 
+>akal > and filled <07646 +saba< > themselves , and waxen fat <01878 +dashen > ; then will they {turn} 
<06437 +panah > unto other <00312 +>acher > gods <00430 +>elohiym > , and serve <05647 + them , and 
provoke <05006 +na>ats > me , and break <06565 +parar > my covenant <01285 +b@riyth > . turn DEU 031 029
For I know <03045 +yada< > that after <00310 +>achar > my death <04194 +maveth > ye will utterly corrupt 
<07843 +shachath > [ yourselves ] , and {turn} <05493 +cuwr > aside from the way <01870 +derek > which 
<00834 +>aher > I have commanded <06680 +tsavah > you ; and evil <07451 +ra< > will befall <07122 +qara> >
you in the latter <00319 +>achariyth > days <03117 +yowm > ; because <03588 +kiy > ye will do <06213 + evil 
<07451 +ra< > in the sight <05869 + of the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > , to provoke him to anger <03707 +ka
through the work <04639 +ma of your hands <03027 +yad > . turn JOS 001 007 Only <07535 +raq > be thou 
strong <02388 +chazaq > and very <03966 +m@ courageous <00553 +>amats > , that thou mayest observe 
<08104 +shamar > to do <06213 + according to all <03605 +kol > the law <08451 +towrah > , which <00834 
+>aher > Moses <04872 +Mosheh > my servant <05650 + commanded <06680 +tsavah > thee : {turn} <05493 
+cuwr > not from it [ to ] the right <03225 +yamiyn > hand <03225 +yamiyn > or [ to ] the left <08040 
+s@mo>wl > , that thou mayest prosper <07919 +sakal > whithersoever thou goest <03212 +yalak > . turn JOS 
022 016 Thus <03541 +koh > saith <00559 +>amar > the whole <03605 +kol > congregation <05712 + of the 
LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > , What <04100 +mah > trespass <04604 +ma [ is ] this <02088 +zeh > that ye have 
committed <04600 +ma against the God <00430 +>elohiym > of Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > , to {turn} <07725 
+shuwb > away this day <03117 +yowm > from following <00310 +>achar > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > , 
in that ye have builded <01129 +banah > you an altar <04196 +mizbeach > , that ye might rebel <04775 +marad >
this day <03117 +yowm > against the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > ? turn JOS 022 018 But that ye must {turn} 
<07725 +shuwb > away this day <03117 +yowm > from following <00310 +>achar > the LORD <03068 
+Y@hovah > ? and it will be , [ seeing ] ye rebel <04775 +marad > to day <03117 +yowm > against the LORD 
<03068 +Y@hovah > , that to morrow <04279 +machar > he will be wroth <07107 +qatsaph > with the whole 
<03605 +kol > congregation <05712 + of Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > . turn JOS 022 023 That we have built 
<01129 +banah > us an altar <04196 +mizbeach > to {turn} <07725 +shuwb > from following <00310 +>achar > 
the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > , or if <00518 +>im > to offer <05927 + thereon <05921 + burnt <05930 +
offering or meat offering <04503 +minchah > , or if <00518 +>im > to offer <06213 + peace <08002 +shelem > 
offerings <02077 +zebach > thereon <05921 + , let the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > himself require <01245 
+baqash > [ it ] ; turn JOS 022 029 God forbid <02486 +chaliylah > that we should rebel <04775 +marad > 
against the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > , and {turn} <07725 +shuwb > this day <03117 +yowm > from 
following <00310 +>achar > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > , to build <01129 +banah > an altar <04196 
+mizbeach > for burnt <05930 + offerings , for meat offerings <04503 +minchah > , or for sacrifices <02077 
+zebach > , beside <00905 +bad > the altar <04196 +mizbeach > of the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > our God 
<00430 +>elohiym > that [ is ] before <06440 +paniym > his tabernacle <04908 +mishkan > . turn JOS 023 006 
Be ye therefore very <03966 +m@ courageous <02388 +chazaq > to keep <08104 +shamar > and to do <06213 +
all <03605 +kol > that is written <03789 +kathab > in the book <05612 +cepher > of the law <08451 +towrah > 
of Moses <04872 +Mosheh > , that ye {turn} <05493 +cuwr > not aside therefrom [ to ] the right <03225 
+yamiyn > hand <03225 +yamiyn > or [ to ] the left <08040 +s@mo>wl > ; turn JOS 024 020 If <03588 +kiy > 
ye forsake <05800 + the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > , and serve <05647 + strange <05236 +nekar > gods 
<00430 +>elohiym > , then he will {turn} <07725 +shuwb > and do you hurt <07489 +ra went <03318 +yatsa> > 
out to meet <07125 +qir>ah > Sisera <05516 +Ciyc@ra> > , and said <00559 +>amar > unto him , Turn <05493 
+cuwr > in , my lord <03068 +Y@hovah > , {turn} <05493 +cuwr > in to me ; fear <03372 +yare> > not . And 
when he had turned <05493 +cuwr > in unto her into the tent <00168 +>ohel > , she covered <03680 +kacah > 
him with a mantle <08063 +s@miykah > . Turn JUDG 004 018 And Jael <03278 +Ya went <03318 +yatsa> > out
to meet <07125 +qir>ah > Sisera <05516 +Ciyc@ra> > , and said <00559 +>amar > unto him , {Turn} <05493 
+cuwr > in , my lord <03068 +Y@hovah > , turn <05493 +cuwr > in to me ; fear <03372 +yare> > not . And 



when he had turned <05493 +cuwr > in unto her into the tent <00168 +>ohel > , she covered <03680 +kacah > 
him with a mantle <08063 +s@miykah > . turn JUDG 011 008 And the elders <02205 +zaqen > of Gilead <01568
+Gil said <00559 +>amar > unto Jephthah <03316 +Yiphtach > , Therefore we {turn} <07725 +shuwb > again 
<07725 +shuwb > to thee now <06258 + , that thou mayest go <01980 +halak > with us , and fight <03898 
+lacham > against the children <01121 +ben > of Ammon <05983 + , and be our head <07218 +ro>sh > over all 
<03605 +kol > the inhabitants <03427 +yashab > of Gilead <01568 +Gil . turn JUDG 019 011 [ And ] when they 
[ were ] by Jebus <02982 +Y@buwc > , the day <03117 +yowm > was far <03966 +m@ spent <07286 +radad > ;
and the servant <05288 +na said <00559 +>amar > unto his master <00113 +>adown > , Come <03212 +yalak > ,
I pray <04994 +na> > thee , and let us {turn} <05493 +cuwr > in into <00413 +>el > this <02063 +zo>th > city 
<05892 + of the Jebusites <02983 +Yebuwciy > , and lodge <03885 +luwn > in it . turn JUDG 019 012 And his 
master <00113 +>adown > said <00559 +>amar > unto him , We will not {turn} <05493 +cuwr > aside hither into
<00413 +>el > the city <05892 + of a stranger <05237 +nokriy > , that [ is ] not of the children <01121 +ben > of 
Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > ; we will pass <05674 + over <05674 + to Gibeah <01390 +Gib . turn JUDG 020 008 
And all <03605 +kol > the people <05971 + arose <06965 +quwm > as one <00259 +>echad > man <00376 
+>iysh > , saying <00559 +>amar > , We will not any <00376 +>iysh > [ of us ] go <03212 +yalak > to his tent 
<00168 +>ohel > , neither <03808 +lo> > will we any <00376 +>iysh > [ of us ] {turn} <05493 +cuwr > into his 
house <01004 +bayith > . Turn RUT 001 011 And Naomi <05281 +No said <00559 +>amar > , {Turn} <07725 
+shuwb > again <07725 +shuwb > , my daughters <01121 +ben > : why <04100 +mah > will ye go <03212 
+yalak > with me ? [ are ] there yet <05750 + [ any more ] sons <01121 +ben > in my womb <04578 +me , that 
they may be your husbands <00582 +>enowsh > ? Turn RUT 001 012 {Turn} <07725 +shuwb > again <07725 
+shuwb > , my daughters <01121 +ben > , go <03212 +yalak > [ your way <01870 +derek > ] ; for I am too old 
<02204 +zaqen > to have an husband <00376 +>iysh > . If <03588 +kiy > I should say <00559 +>amar > , I have 
hope <08615 +tiqvah > , [ if <03588 +kiy > ] I should have an husband <00376 +>iysh > also to night <03915 
+layil > , and should also <01571 +gam > bear <03205 +yalad > sons <01121 +ben > ; turn RUT 004 001 . Then 
went <05927 + Boaz <01162 +Bo up to the gate <08179 +sha , and sat <03427 +yashab > him down there <08033
+sham > : and , behold <02009 +hinneh > , the kinsman <01350 +ga>al > of whom <00834 +>aher > Boaz 
<01162 +Bo spake <01696 +dabar > came <05674 + by ; unto whom he said <00559 +>amar > , Ho <01945 
+howy > , such <06423 +p@loniy > a one <00492 +>almoniy > ! {turn} <05493 +cuwr > aside , sit <03427 
+yashab > down here <06311 +poh > . And he turned <05493 +cuwr > aside , and sat <03427 +yashab > down . 
turn 1SA 012 020 And Samuel <08050 +Sh@muw>el > said <00559 +>amar > unto the people <05971 + , Fear 
<03372 +yare> > not : ye have done <06213 + all <03605 +kol > this <02063 +zo>th > wickedness <07451 +ra< 
> : yet <00389 +>ak > {turn} <05493 +cuwr > not aside from following <00310 +>achar > the LORD <03068 
+Y@hovah > , but serve <05647 + the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > with all <03605 +kol > your heart <03824 
+lebab > ; turn 1SA 012 021 And {turn} <05493 +cuwr > ye not aside : for [ then should ye go <03212 +yalak > ]
after <00310 +>achar > vain <08414 +tohuw > [ things ] , which <00834 +>aher > cannot <03308 +yophiy > 
profit <03276 +ya nor <03808 +lo> > deliver <05337 +natsal > ; for they [ are ] vain <08414 +tohuw > . turn 1SA
014 007 And his armourbearer <03627 +k@liy > said <00559 +>amar > unto him , Do <06213 + all <03605 +kol 
> that [ is ] in thine heart <03824 +lebab > : {turn} <05186 +natah > thee ; behold <02005 +hen > , I [ am ] with 
thee according to thy heart <03824 +lebab > . turn 1SA 015 025 Now <06258 + therefore , I pray <04994 +na> > 
thee , pardon <05375 +nasa> > my sin <02403 +chatta>ah > , and {turn} <07725 +shuwb > again <07725 
+shuwb > with me , that I may worship <07812 +shachah > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > . turn 1SA 015 030 
Then he said <00559 +>amar > , I have sinned <02398 +chata> > : [ yet ] honour <03513 +kabad > me now 
<06258 + , I pray <04994 +na> > thee , before <05048 +neged > the elders <02205 +zaqen > of my people 
<05971 + , and before <05048 +neged > Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > , and {turn} <07725 +shuwb > again <07725 
+shuwb > with me , that I may worship <07812 +shachah > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > thy God <00430 
+>elohiym > . Turn 1SA 022 017 And the king <04428 +melek > said <00559 +>amar > unto the footmen 
<07328 +raz > that stood <05324 +natsab > about <05921 + him , {Turn} <05437 +cabab > , and slay <04191 
+muwth > the priests <03548 +kohen > of the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > ; because <03588 +kiy > their hand 
<03027 +yad > also <01571 +gam > [ is ] with David <01732 +David > , and because <03588 +kiy > they knew 
<03045 +yada< > when <03588 +kiy > he fled <01272 +barach > , and did not shew <01540 +galah > it to me . 
But the servants <05650 + of the king <04428 +melek > would <14> not put <07971 +shalach > forth <07971 
+shalach > their hand <03027 +yad > to fall <06293 +paga< > upon the priests <03548 +kohen > of the LORD 
<03068 +Y@hovah > . Turn 1SA 022 018 And the king <04428 +melek > said <00559 +>amar > to Doeg 
<01673 +Do>eg > , {Turn} <05437 +cabab > thou , and fall <06293 +paga< > upon the priests <03548 +kohen > 
. And Doeg <01673 +Do>eg > the Edomite <00130 +>Edomiy > turned <05437 +cabab > , and he fell <06298 



+pagash > upon the priests <03548 +kohen > , and slew <04191 +muwth > on that day <03117 +yowm > 
fourscore <08084 +sh@moniym > and five <02568 +chamesh > persons <00376 +>iysh > that did wear <05375 
+nasa> > a linen <00906 +bad > ephod <00646 +>ephowd > . turn 2SA 002 021 And Abner <74> said <00559 
+>amar > to him , Turn <05186 +natah > thee aside <05186 +natah > to thy right <03225 +yamiyn > hand or 
<00176 +>ow > to thy left <08040 +s@mo>wl > , and lay thee hold <00270 +>achaz > on one <00259 +>echad >
of the young <05288 +na men , and take <03947 +laqach > thee his armour <02488 +chaliytsah > . But Asahel 
<06214 +el > would <14> not {turn} <05493 +cuwr > aside from following <00310 +>achar > of him . Turn 2SA
002 021 And Abner <74> said <00559 +>amar > to him , {Turn} <05186 +natah > thee aside <05186 +natah > to 
thy right <03225 +yamiyn > hand or <00176 +>ow > to thy left <08040 +s@mo>wl > , and lay thee hold <00270 
+>achaz > on one <00259 +>echad > of the young <05288 +na men , and take <03947 +laqach > thee his armour 
<02488 +chaliytsah > . But Asahel <06214 +el > would <14> not turn <05493 +cuwr > aside from following 
<00310 +>achar > of him . Turn 2SA 002 022 And Abner <74> said <00559 +>amar > again to Asahel <06214 
+el > , {Turn} <05493 +cuwr > thee aside from following <00310 +>achar > me : wherefore <04100 +mah > 
should I smite <05221 +nakah > thee to the ground <00776 +>erets > ? how <00349 +>eyk > then should I hold 
<05375 +nasa> > up my face <06440 +paniym > to Joab <03097 +Yow>ab > thy brother <00251 +>ach > ? turn 
2SA 002 023 Howbeit he refused <03985 +ma>en > to {turn} <05493 +cuwr > aside : wherefore Abner <74> 
with the hinder <00310 +>achar > end of the spear <02595 +chaniyth > smote <05221 +nakah > him under 
<00413 +>el > the fifth <02570 +chomesh > [ rib ] , that the spear <02595 +chaniyth > came <03318 +yatsa> > 
out behind <00310 +>achar > him ; and he fell <05307 +naphal > down there <08033 +sham > , and died <04191 
+muwth > in the same <08478 +tachath > place <08478 +tachath > : and it came <00935 +bow> > to pass , [ that 
] as many as came <00935 +bow> > to the place <04725 +maqowm > where Asahel <06214 +el > fell <05307 
+naphal > down and died <04191 +muwth > stood <05975 + still . turn 2SA 014 019 And the king <04428 
+melek > said <00559 +>amar > , [ Is not ] the hand <03027 +yad > of Joab <03097 +Yow>ab > with thee in all 
<03605 +kol > this <02063 +zo>th > ? And the woman <00802 +>ishshah > answered <06030 + and said <00559
+>amar > , [ As ] thy soul <05315 +nephesh > liveth <02416 +chay > , my lord <00113 +>adown > the king 
<04428 +melek > , none <00376 +>iysh > can {turn} to the right <03231 +yaman > hand or to the left <08041 
+sama>l > from ought that my lord <00113 +>adown > the king <04428 +melek > hath spoken <01696 +dabar > :
for thy servant <05650 + Joab <03097 +Yow>ab > , he bade <06680 +tsavah > me , and he put <07760 +suwm > 
all <03605 +kol > these <00428 +>el - leh > words <01697 +dabar > in the mouth <06310 +peh > of thine 
handmaid <08198 +shiphchah > : turn 2SA 014 024 And the king <04428 +melek > said <00559 +>amar > , Let 
him {turn} <05437 +cabab > to his own house <01004 +bayith > , and let him not see <07200 +ra>ah > my face 
<06440 +paniym > . So <03651 +ken > Absalom <53> returned <05437 +cabab > to his own house <01004 
+bayith > , and saw <07200 +ra>ah > not the king s <04428 +melek > face <06440 +paniym > . turn 2SA 015 031
. And [ one ] told <05046 +nagad > David <01732 +David > , saying <00559 +>amar > , Ahithophel <00302 
+>Achiythophel > [ is ] among the conspirators <07194 +qashar > with Absalom <53> . And David <01732 
+David > said <00559 +>amar > , O LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > , I pray <04994 +na> > thee , {turn} the 
counsel <06098 + of Ahithophel <00302 +>Achiythophel > into foolishness <05528 +cakal > . Turn 2SA 018 030
And the king <04428 +melek > said <00559 +>amar > [ unto him ] , {Turn} <05437 +cabab > aside <05437 
+cabab > , [ and ] stand <03320 +yatsab > here <03541 +koh > . And he turned <05437 +cabab > aside <05437 
+cabab > , and stood <05975 + still . turn 2SA 019 037 Let thy servant <05650 + , I pray <04994 +na> > thee , 
{turn} <07725 +shuwb > back <07725 +shuwb > again <07725 +shuwb > , that I may die <04191 +muwth > in 
mine own city <05892 + , [ and be buried ] by the grave <06913 +qeber > of my father <1> and of my mother 
<00517 +>em > . But behold <02009 +hinneh > thy servant <05650 + Chimham <03643 +Kimham > ; let him go 
<05674 + over <05674 + with my lord <03068 +Y@hovah > the king <04428 +melek > ; and do <06213 + to him
what shall seem good <02896 +towb > unto thee . turn 1KI 008 033 When thy people <05971 + Israel <03478 
+Yisra>el > be smitten <05062 +nagaph > down before <06440 +paniym > the enemy <00341 +>oyeb > , 
because <00834 +>aher > they have sinned <02398 +chata> > against thee , and shall {turn} <07725 +shuwb > 
again <07725 +shuwb > to thee , and confess <03034 +yadah > thy name <08034 +shem > , and pray <06419 
+palal > , and make supplication <02603 +chanan > unto thee in this <02088 +zeh > house <01004 +bayith > : 
turn 1KI 008 035 When heaven <08064 +shamayim > is shut <06113 + up , and there is no <03808 +lo> > rain 
<04306 +matar > , because <03588 +kiy > they have sinned <02398 +chata> > against thee ; if they pray <06419 
+palal > toward <00413 +>el > this <02088 +zeh > place <04725 +maqowm > , and confess <03034 +yadah > thy
name <08034 +shem > , and {turn} <07725 +shuwb > from their sin <02403 +chatta>ah > , when <03588 +kiy > 
thou afflictest <06031 + them : turn 1KI 009 006 [ But ] if <00518 +>im > ye shall at all {turn} <07725 +shuwb >
from following <00310 +>achar > me , ye or your children <01121 +ben > , and will not keep <08104 +shamar > 



my commandments <04687 +mitsvah > [ and ] my statutes <02708 +chuqqah > which <00834 +>aher > I have set
<05414 +nathan > before <06440 +paniym > you , but go <01980 +halak > and serve <05647 + other <00312 
+>acher > gods <00430 +>elohiym > , and worship <07812 +shachah > them : turn 1KI 011 002 Of the nations 
<01471 +gowy > [ concerning ] which <00834 +>aher > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > said <00559 +>amar > 
unto the children <01121 +ben > of Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > , Ye shall not go <00935 +bow> > in to them , 
neither <03808 +lo> > shall they come <00935 +bow> > in unto you : [ for ] surely <00403 +>aken > they will 
{turn} <05186 +natah > away your heart <03824 +lebab > after <00310 +>achar > their gods <00430 +>elohiym 
> : Solomon <08010 +Sh@lomoh > clave <01692 +dabaq > unto these <01992 +hem > in love <00160 +>ahabah 
> . turn 1KI 012 027 If <00518 +>im > this <02088 +zeh > people <05971 + go <05927 + up to do <06213 +
sacrifice <02077 +zebach > in the house <01004 +bayith > of the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > at Jerusalem 
<03389 +Y@ruwshalaim > , then shall the heart <03820 +leb > of this <02088 +zeh > people <05971 + {turn} 
<07725 +shuwb > again <07725 +shuwb > unto their lord <03068 +Y@hovah > , [ even ] unto Rehoboam 
<07346 +R@chab king <04428 +melek > of Judah <03063 +Y@huwdah > , and they shall kill <02026 +harag > 
me , and go again <07725 +shuwb > to Rehoboam <07346 +R@chab king <04428 +melek > of Judah <03063 
+Y@huwdah > . turn 1KI 013 009 For so <03651 +ken > was it charged <06680 +tsavah > me by the word 
<01697 +dabar > of the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > , saying <00559 +>amar > , Eat <00398 +>akal > no 
<03808 +lo> > bread <03899 +lechem > , nor <03808 +lo> > drink <08354 +shathah > water <04325 +mayim > ,
nor <03808 +lo> > {turn} <07725 +shuwb > again <07725 +shuwb > by the same way <01870 +derek > that thou
camest <01980 +halak > . turn 1KI 013 017 For it was said <01697 +dabar > to me by the word <01697 +dabar > 
of the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > , Thou shalt eat <00398 +>akal > no <03808 +lo> > bread <03899 +lechem >
nor <03808 +lo> > drink <08354 +shathah > water <04325 +mayim > there <08033 +sham > , nor <03808 +lo> >
{turn} <07725 +shuwb > again <07725 +shuwb > to go <03212 +yalak > by the way <01870 +derek > that thou 
camest <01980 +halak > . turn 1KI 017 003 Get <03212 +yalak > thee hence <02088 +zeh > , and {turn} <06437 
+panah > thee eastward <06924 +qedem > , and hide <05641 +cathar > thyself by the brook <05158 +nachal > 
Cherith <03747 +K@riyth > , that [ is ] before Jordan <03383 +Yarden > . Turn 1KI 022 034 And a [ certain ] 
man <00376 +>iysh > drew <04900 +mashak > a bow <07198 +qesheth > at a venture <08537 +tom > , and 
smote <05221 +nakah > the king <04428 +melek > of Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > between <00996 +beyn > the 
joints <01694 +debeq > of the harness <08302 +shiryown > : wherefore he said <00559 +>amar > unto the driver 
<07395 +rakkab > of his chariot <07395 +rakkab > , {Turn} <02015 +haphak > thine hand <03027 +yad > , and 
carry <03318 +yatsa> > me out of the host <04264 +machaneh > ; for I am wounded <02470 +chalah > . turn 2KI
001 006 And they said <00559 +>amar > unto him , There came <05927 + a man <00376 +>iysh > up to meet 
<07125 +qir>ah > us , and said <00559 +>amar > unto us , Go <03212 +yalak > , {turn} <07725 +shuwb > again 
<07725 +shuwb > unto the king <04428 +melek > that sent <07971 +shalach > you , and say <01696 +dabar > 
unto him , Thus <03541 +koh > saith <00559 +>amar > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > , [ Is it ] not because [ 
there is ] not a God <00430 +>elohiym > in Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > , [ that ] thou sendest <07971 +shalach > to
enquire <01875 +darash > of Baalzebub <01176 +Ba the god <00430 +>elohiym > of Ekron <06138 + ? therefore
<03651 +ken > thou shalt not come <03381 +yarad > down <03381 +yarad > from that bed <04296 +mittah > on 
which <00834 +>aher > thou art gone <05927 + up , but shalt surely <03588 +kiy > die <04191 +muwth > . turn 
2KI 004 010 Let us make <06213 + a little <06996 +qatan > chamber <05944 + , I pray <04994 +na> > thee , on 
the wall <07023 +qiyr > ; and let us set <07760 +suwm > for him there <08033 +sham > a bed <04296 +mittah > 
, and a table <07979 +shulchan > , and a stool <03678 +kicce> > , and a candlestick <04501 +m@nowrah > : and 
it shall be , when he cometh <00935 +bow> > to us , that he shall {turn} <05493 +cuwr > in thither <08033 
+sham > . turn 2KI 009 018 So there went <03212 +yalak > one on horseback to meet <07125 +qir>ah > him , 
and said <00559 +>amar > , Thus <03541 +koh > saith <00559 +>amar > the king <04428 +melek > , [ Is it ] 
peace <07965 +shalowm > ? And Jehu <03058 +Yehuw> > said <00559 +>amar > , What <04100 +mah > hast 
thou to do with peace <07965 +shalowm > ? {turn} <05437 +cabab > thee behind <00310 +>achar > me . And the
watchman <06822 +tsaphah > told <05046 +nagad > , saying <00559 +>amar > , The messenger <04397 
+mal>ak > came <00935 +bow> > to them , but he cometh <07725 +shuwb > not again <07725 +shuwb > . turn 
2KI 009 019 Then he sent <07971 +shalach > out a second <08145 +sheniy > on horseback , which came <00935 
+bow> > to them , and said <00559 +>amar > , Thus <03541 +koh > saith <00559 +>amar > the king <04428 
+melek > , [ Is it ] peace <07965 +shalowm > ? And Jehu <03058 +Yehuw> > answered <00559 +>amar > , What
<04100 +mah > hast thou to do with peace <07965 +shalowm > ? {turn} <05437 +cabab > thee behind <00310 
+>achar > me . Turn 2KI 017 013 Yet the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > testified <05749 + against Israel <03478 
+Yisra>el > , and against Judah <03063 +Y@huwdah > , by all <03605 +kol > the prophets <05030 +nabiy> > , [ 
and by ] all <03605 +kol > the seers <02374 +chozeh > , saying <00559 +>amar > , {Turn} <07725 +shuwb > ye 



from your evil <07451 +ra< > ways <01870 +derek > , and keep <08104 +shamar > my commandments <04687 
+mitsvah > [ and ] my statutes <02708 +chuqqah > , according to all <03605 +kol > the law <08451 +towrah > 
which <00834 +>aher > I commanded <06680 +tsavah > your fathers <1> , and which <00834 +>aher > I sent 
<07971 +shalach > to you by my servants <05650 + the prophets <05030 +nabiy> > . turn 2KI 018 024 How 
<00349 +>eyk > then wilt thou {turn} <07725 +shuwb > away the face <06440 +paniym > of one <00259 
+>echad > captain <06346 +pechah > of the least <06996 +qatan > of my master s <00113 +>adown > servants 
<05650 + , and put thy trust <00982 +batach > on <05921 + Egypt <04714 +Mitsrayim > for chariots <07393 
+rekeb > and for horsemen <06571 +parash > ? turn 2KI 019 028 Because <03282 +ya thy rage <07264 +ragaz > 
against <00413 +>el > me and thy tumult <07600 +sha>anan > is come <05927 + up into mine ears <00241 
+>ozen > , therefore I will put <07760 +suwm > my hook <02397 +chach > in thy nose <00639 +>aph > , and my
bridle <04964 +metheg > in thy lips <08193 +saphah > , and I will {turn} <07725 +shuwb > thee back <07725 
+shuwb > by the way <01870 +derek > by which <00834 +>aher > thou camest <00935 +bow> > . Turn 2KI 020 
005 {Turn} <07725 +shuwb > again <07725 +shuwb > , and tell <00559 +>amar > Hezekiah <02396 +Chizqiyah 
> the captain <05057 +nagiyd > of my people <05971 + , Thus <03541 +koh > saith <00559 +>amar > the LORD
<03068 +Y@hovah > , the God <00430 +>elohiym > of David <01732 +David > thy father <1> , I have heard 
<08085 +shama< > thy prayer <08605 +t@phillah > , I have seen <07200 +ra>ah > thy tears <01832 +dim : 
behold <02005 +hen > , I will heal <07495 +rapha> > thee : on the third <07992 +sh@liyshiy > day <03117 
+yowm > thou shalt go <05927 + up unto the house <01004 +bayith > of the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > . turn 
1CH 012 023 . And these <00428 +>el - leh > [ are ] the numbers <04557 +micpar > of the bands <07218 +ro>sh 
> [ that were ] ready armed <02502 +chalats > to the war <06635 +tsaba> > , [ and ] came <00935 +bow> > to 
David <01732 +David > to Hebron <02275 +Chebrown > , to {turn} <05437 +cabab > the kingdom <04438 
+malkuwth > of Saul <07586 +Sha>uwl > to him , according to the word <06310 +peh > of the LORD <03068 
+Y@hovah > . turn 1CH 014 014 Therefore David <01732 +David > enquired <07592 +sha>al > again <05750 +
of God <00430 +>elohiym > ; and God <00430 +>elohiym > said <00559 +>amar > unto him , Go <05927 + not 
up after <00310 +>achar > them ; {turn} <05437 +cabab > away from them , and come <00935 +bow> > upon 
them over <04136 +muwl > against <04136 +muwl > the mulberry <01057 +baka> > trees . turn 2CH 006 026 
When the heaven <08064 +shamayim > is shut <06113 + up , and there is no <03808 +lo> > rain <04306 +matar 
> , because <03588 +kiy > they have sinned <02398 +chata> > against thee ; [ yet ] if they pray <06419 +palal > 
toward <00413 +>el > this <02088 +zeh > place <04725 +maqowm > , and confess <03034 +yadah > thy name 
<08034 +shem > , and {turn} <07725 +shuwb > from their sin <02403 +chatta>ah > , when <03588 +kiy > thou 
dost afflict <06031 + them ; turn 2CH 006 037 Yet [ if ] they bethink themselves in the land <00776 +>erets > 
whither they are carried <07617 +shabah > captive <07617 +shabah > , and {turn} <07725 +shuwb > and pray 
<02603 +chanan > unto thee in the land <00776 +>erets > of their captivity <07633 +shibyah > , saying <00559 
+>amar > , We have sinned <02398 +chata> > , we have done amiss <05753 + , and have dealt wickedly <07561 
+rasha< > ; turn 2CH 006 042 O LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > God <00430 +>elohiym > , {turn} <07725 +shuwb
> not away the face <06440 +paniym > of thine anointed <04899 +mashiyach > : remember <02142 +zakar > the 
mercies <02617 +checed > of David <01732 +David > thy servant <05650 + . turn 2CH 007 014 If my people 
<05971 + , which <00834 +>aher > are called <07121 +qara> > by my name <08034 +shem > , shall humble 
<03665 +kana< > themselves , and pray <06419 +palal > , and seek <01245 +baqash > my face <06440 +paniym 
> , and {turn} <07725 +shuwb > from their wicked <07451 +ra< > ways <01870 +derek > ; then will I hear 
<08085 +shama< > from heaven <08064 +shamayim > , and will forgive <05545 +calach > their sin <02403 
+chatta>ah > , and will heal <07495 +rapha> > their land <00776 +>erets > . turn 2CH 007 019 But if <00518 
+>im > ye {turn} <07725 +shuwb > away , and forsake <05800 + my statutes <02708 +chuqqah > and my 
commandments <04687 +mitsvah > , which <00834 +>aher > I have set <05414 +nathan > before <06440 
+paniym > you , and shall go <01980 +halak > and serve <05647 + other <00312 +>acher > gods <00430 
+>elohiym > , and worship <07812 +shachah > them ; turn 2CH 015 004 But when they in their trouble <06862 
+tsar > did {turn} <07725 +shuwb > unto the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > God <00430 +>elohiym > of Israel 
<03478 +Yisra>el > , and sought <01245 +baqash > him , he was found <04672 +matsa> > of them . Turn 2CH 
018 033 And a [ certain ] man drew <04900 +mashak > a bow <07198 +qesheth > at a venture <08537 +tom > , 
and smote <05221 +nakah > the king <04428 +melek > of Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > between <00996 +beyn > 
the joints <01694 +debeq > of the harness <08302 +shiryown > : therefore he said <00559 +>amar > to his chariot
<07395 +rakkab > man <00376 +>iysh > , {Turn} <02015 +haphak > thine hand <03027 +yad > , that thou 
mayest carry <03318 +yatsa> > me out of the host <06635 +tsaba> > ; for I am wounded <02470 +chalah > . turn 
2CH 025 027 Now after the time <06256 + that Amaziah <00558 +>Amatsyah > did {turn} <05493 +cuwr > 
away from following <00310 +>achar > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > they made a conspiracy <07195 



+qesher > against <05921 + him in Jerusalem <03389 +Y@ruwshalaim > ; and he fled <05127 +nuwc > to 
Lachish <03923 +Lachiysh > : but they sent <07971 +shalach > to Lachish <03923 +Lachiysh > after <00310 
+>achar > him , and slew <04191 +muwth > him there <08033 +sham > . turn 2CH 029 010 Now <06258 + [ it is 
] in mine heart <03824 +lebab > to make <03772 +karath > a covenant <01285 +b@riyth > with the LORD 
<03068 +Y@hovah > God <00430 +>elohiym > of Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > , that his fierce <02740 +charown 
> wrath <00639 +>aph > may {turn} <07725 +shuwb > away from us . turn 2CH 030 006 So the posts <07323 
+ruwts > went <03212 +yalak > with the letters <00107 +>iggereth > from the king <04428 +melek > and his 
princes <08269 +sar > throughout all <03605 +kol > Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > and Judah <03063 +Y@huwdah 
> , and according to the commandment <04687 +mitsvah > of the king <04428 +melek > , saying <00559 +>amar
> , Ye children <01121 +ben > of Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > , {turn} <07725 +shuwb > again <07725 +shuwb > 
unto the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > God <00430 +>elohiym > of Abraham <85> , Isaac <03327 +Yitschaq > , 
and Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > , and he will return <07725 +shuwb > to the remnant <07604 +sha>ar > of you , 
that are escaped <06413 +p@leytah > out of the hand <03709 +kaph > of the kings <04428 +melek > of Assyria 
<00804 +>Ashshuwr > . turn 2CH 030 008 Now <06258 + be ye not stiffnecked , as your fathers <1> [ were , but 
] yield yourselves <03027 +yad > unto the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > , and enter <00935 +bow> > into his 
sanctuary <04720 +miqdash > , which <00834 +>aher > he hath sanctified <06942 +qadash > for ever <05769 + : 
and serve <05647 + the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > your God <00430 +>elohiym > , that the fierceness <02740 
+charown > of his wrath <00639 +>aph > may {turn} <07725 +shuwb > away from you . turn 2CH 030 009 For 
if ye turn <07725 +shuwb > again <07725 +shuwb > unto the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > , your brethren 
<00251 +>ach > and your children <01121 +ben > [ shall find ] compassion <07356 +racham > before <06440 
+paniym > them that lead them captive <07617 +shabah > , so that they shall come <07725 +shuwb > again 
<07725 +shuwb > into this <02063 +zo>th > land <00776 +>erets > : for the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > your 
God <00430 +>elohiym > [ is ] gracious <02587 +channuwn > and merciful <07349 +rachuwm > , and will not 
{turn} <05493 +cuwr > away [ his ] face <06440 +paniym > from you , if <00518 +>im > ye return <07725 
+shuwb > unto him . turn 2CH 030 009 For if ye {turn} <07725 +shuwb > again <07725 +shuwb > unto the 
LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > , your brethren <00251 +>ach > and your children <01121 +ben > [ shall find ] 
compassion <07356 +racham > before <06440 +paniym > them that lead them captive <07617 +shabah > , so that
they shall come <07725 +shuwb > again <07725 +shuwb > into this <02063 +zo>th > land <00776 +>erets > : for
the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > your God <00430 +>elohiym > [ is ] gracious <02587 +channuwn > and 
merciful <07349 +rachuwm > , and will not turn <05493 +cuwr > away [ his ] face <06440 +paniym > from you , 
if <00518 +>im > ye return <07725 +shuwb > unto him . turn 2CH 035 022 Nevertheless Josiah <02977 
+Yo>shiyah > would not {turn} <05437 +cabab > his face <06440 +paniym > from him , but disguised <02664 
+chaphas > himself , that he might fight <03898 +lacham > with him , and hearkened <08085 +shama< > not unto
the words <01697 +dabar > of Necho <05224 +N@kow > from the mouth <06310 +peh > of God <00430 
+>elohiym > , and came <00935 +bow> > to fight <03898 +lacham > in the valley <01237 +biq of Megiddo 
<04023 +M@giddown > . turn NEH 001 009 But [ if ] ye {turn} <07725 +shuwb > unto me , and keep <08104 
+shamar > mycommandments <04687 +mitsvah > , and do <06213 + them ; though <00518 +>im > there were of
you cast <05080 +nadach > out unto the uttermost <07097 +qatseh > part of the heaven <08064 +shamayim > , [ 
yet ] will I gather <06908 +qabats > them from thence <08033 +sham > , and will bring <00935 +bow> > them 
unto the place <04725 +maqowm > that I have chosen <00970 +bachuwr > to set <07931 +shakan > my name 
<08034 +shem > there <08033 +sham > . turn NEH 004 004 Hear <08085 +shama< > , O our God <00430 
+>elohiym > ; for we are despised <00939 +buwzah > : and {turn} <07725 +shuwb > their reproach <02781 
+cherpah > upon their own head <07218 +ro>sh > , and give <05414 +nathan > them for a prey <00961 +bizzah >
in the land <00776 +>erets > of captivity <07633 +shibyah > : turn NEH 009 026 Nevertheless they were 
disobedient <04784 +marah > , and rebelled <04775 +marad > against thee , and cast <07993 +shalak > thy law 
<08451 +towrah > behind <00310 +>achar > their backs <01458 +gav > , and slew <02026 +harag > thy prophets
<05030 +nabiy> > which <00834 +>aher > testified <05749 + against them to {turn} <07725 +shuwb > them to 
thee , and they wrought <06213 + great <01419 +gadowl > provocations <05007 +n@>atsah > . turn EST 002 
012 Now when every maid s <05291 +na {turn} <08447 +towr > was come <05060 +naga< > to go <00935 
+bow> > in to king <04428 +melek > Ahasuerus <00325 +>Achashverowsh > , after <07093 +qets > that she had 
been <01961 +hayah > twelve months <02320 +chodesh > , according to the manner <01881 +dath > of the 
women <00802 +>ishshah > , ( for so <03651 +ken > were the days <03117 +yowm > of their purifications 
<04795 +maruwq > accomplished <04390 +male> > , [ to wit ] , six <08337 +shesh > months <02320 +chodesh >
with oil <08081 +shemen > of myrrh <04753 +more > , and six <08337 +shesh > months <02320 +chodesh > 
with sweet <01314 +besem > odours <01314 +besem > , and with [ other ] things for the purifying <08562 



+tamruwq > of the women <00802 +>ishshah > ; ) turn EST 002 015 Now when the {turn} <08447 +towr > of 
Esther <00635 +>Ecter > , the daughter <01323 +bath > of Abihail <32> the uncle <01730 +dowd > of Mordecai 
<04782 +Mord@kay > , who <00834 +>aher > had taken <03947 +laqach > her for his daughter <01323 +bath > ,
was come <05060 +naga< > to go <00935 +bow> > in unto the king <04428 +melek > , she required <01245 
+baqash > nothing but what Hegai <01896 +Hege> > the king s <04428 +melek > chamberlain <05631 +cariyc > 
, the keeper <08104 +shamar > of the women <00802 +>ishshah > , appointed <00559 +>amar > . And Esther 
<00635 +>Ecter > obtained <05375 +nasa> > favour <02580 +chen > in the sight <05869 + of all <03605 +kol > 
them that looked <06437 +panah > upon her . turn JOB 005 001 . Call <07121 +qara> > now <04994 +na> > , if 
there be any that will answer <06030 + thee ; and to which <04310 +miy > of the saints <06918 +qadowsh > wilt 
thou {turn} <06437 +panah > ? Turn JOB 014 006 {Turn} <08159 +sha from him , that he may rest <02308 
+chadal > , till <05704 + he shall accomplish <07521 +ratsah > , as an hireling <07916 +sakiyr > , his day <03117
+yowm > . turn JOB 023 013 . But he [ is ] in one <00259 +>echad > [ mind ] , and who <04310 +miy > can 
{turn} <07725 +shuwb > him ? and [ what ] his soul <05315 +nephesh > desireth <00183 +>avah > , even [ that ] 
he doeth <06213 + . turn JOB 024 004 They {turn} <05186 +natah > the needy <34> out of the way <01870 
+derek > : the poor <06035 + of the earth <00776 +>erets > hide <2244> themselves together <03162 +yachad > .
turn JOB 034 015 All <03605 +kol > flesh <01320 +basar > shall perish <01478 +gava< > together <03162 
+yachad > , and man <00120 +>adam > shall {turn} <07725 +shuwb > again <07725 +shuwb > unto dust <06083
+ . turn PSA 004 002 O ye sons <01121 +ben > of men <00376 +>iysh > , how <05704 + long <05704 + [ will ye 
{turn} ] my glory <03519 +kabowd > into shame <03639 +k@limmah > ? [ how long ] will ye love <00157 
+>ahab > vanity <07385 +riyq > , [ and ] seek <01245 +baqash > after leasing <03577 +kazab > ? Selah <05542 
+celah > . turn PSA 007 012 If <00518 +>im > he {turn} <07725 +shuwb > not , he will whet <03913 +latash > 
his sword <02719 +chereb > ; he hath bent <01869 +darak > his bow <07198 +qesheth > , and made it ready 
<03559 +kuwn > . turn PSA 018 037 I have pursued <07291 +radaph > mine enemies <00341 +>oyeb > , and 
overtaken <05381 +nasag > them : neither <03808 +lo> > did I {turn} <07725 +shuwb > again <07725 +shuwb >
till <05704 + they were consumed <03615 +kalah > . turn PSA 021 012 Therefore shalt thou make them {turn} 
their back <07926 +sh@kem > , [ when ] thou shalt make ready <03559 +kuwn > [ thine arrows ] upon thy strings
<04340 +meythar > against <05921 + the face <06440 +paniym > of them . turn PSA 022 027 All <03605 +kol > 
the ends <00657 +>ephec > of the world <00776 +>erets > shall remember <02142 +zakar > and {turn} <07725 
+shuwb > unto the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > : and all <03605 +kol > the kindreds <04940 +mishpachah > of 
the nations <01471 +gowy > shall worship <07812 +shachah > before <06440 +paniym > thee . Turn PSA 025 
016 {Turn} <06437 +panah > thee unto me , and have mercy <02603 +chanan > upon me ; for I [ am ] desolate 
<03173 +yachiyd > and afflicted <06041 + . turn PSA 040 004 Blessed <00835 +>esher > [ is ] that man <01397 
+geber > that maketh <07760 +suwm > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > his trust <04009 +mibtach > , and 
respecteth <06437 +panah > not the proud <07295 +rahab > , nor <03808 +lo> > such as {turn} <07750 +suwt > 
aside <07847 +satah > to lies <03576 +kazab > . turn PSA 044 010 Thou makest us to {turn} <07725 +shuwb > 
back <00268 +>achowr > from the enemy <06862 +tsar > : and they which hate <08130 +sane> > us spoil 
<08154 +shacah > for themselves . turn PSA 056 009 When I cry <07121 +qara> > [ unto thee ] , then <00227 
+>az > shall mine enemies <00341 +>oyeb > {turn} <07725 +shuwb > back <00268 +>achowr > : this <02088 
+zeh > I know <03045 +yada< > ; for God <00430 +>elohiym > [ is ] for me . turn PSA 060 001 . To the chief 
Musician <05329 +natsach > upon <05921 + Shushaneduth <07799 +shuwshan > <5715> , Michtam <04387 
+miktam > of David <01732 +David > , to teach <03925 +lamad > ; when he strove <05327 +natsah > with 
Aramnaharaim <00763 +>Aram Naharayim > <05104 +nahar > and with Aramzobah <00758 +>Aram > <06678 
+Tsowba> > , when Joab <03097 +Yow>ab > returned <07725 +shuwb > , and smote <05221 +nakah > of Edom 
<00123 +>Edom > in the valley <01516 +gay> > of salt <04417 +melach > twelve <08147 +sh@nayim > 
thousand <06240 + <00505 +>eleph > . O God <00430 +>elohiym > , thou hast cast <02186 +zanach > us off , 
thou hast scattered <06555 +parats > us , thou hast been displeased <00599 +>anaph > ; O {turn} <07725 +shuwb
> thyself to us again <07725 +shuwb > . turn PSA 069 016 Hear <06030 + me , O LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > ; 
for thy lovingkindness <02617 +checed > [ is ] good <02896 +towb > : {turn} <06437 +panah > unto me 
according to the multitude <07230 +rob > of thy tender mercies <07356 +racham > . Turn PSA 080 003 {Turn} 
<07725 +shuwb > us again <07725 +shuwb > , O God <00430 +>elohiym > , and cause thy face <06440 +paniym
> to shine <00215 +>owr > ; and we shall be saved <03467 +yasha< > . Turn PSA 080 007 {Turn} <07725 
+shuwb > us again <07725 +shuwb > , O God <00430 +>elohiym > of hosts <06635 +tsaba> > , and cause thy 
face <06440 +paniym > to shine <00215 +>owr > ; and we shall be saved <03467 +yasha< > . Turn PSA 080 019 
{Turn} <07725 +shuwb > us again <07725 +shuwb > , O LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > God <00430 +>elohiym >
of hosts <06635 +tsaba> > , cause thy face <06440 +paniym > to shine <00215 +>owr > ; and we shall be saved 



<03467 +yasha< > . Turn PSA 085 004 {Turn} <07725 +shuwb > us , O God <00430 +>elohiym > of our 
salvation <03468 +yesha< > , and cause thine anger <03708 +ka toward <05973 + us to cease <06565 +parar > . 
turn PSA 085 008 . I will hear <08085 +shama< > what <04100 +mah > God <00410 +>el > the LORD <03068 
+Y@hovah > will speak <01696 +dabar > : for he will speak <01696 +dabar > peace <07965 +shalowm > unto 
his people <05971 + , and to his saints <02623 +chaciyd > : but let them not {turn} <07725 +shuwb > again 
<07725 +shuwb > to folly <03690 +kiclah > . turn PSA 086 016 O {turn} <06437 +panah > unto me , and have 
mercy <02603 +chanan > upon me ; give <05414 +nathan > thy strength <05797 + unto thy servant <05650 + , 
and save <03467 +yasha< > the son <01121 +ben > of thine handmaid <00519 +>amah > . turn PSA 101 003 I 
will set <07896 +shiyth > no <03808 +lo> > wicked <01100 +b@liya thing <01697 +dabar > before <06440 
+paniym > mine eyes <05869 + : I hate <08130 +sane> > the work <06213 + of them that {turn} <07750 +suwt >
aside <07750 +suwt > ; [ it ] shall not cleave <01692 +dabaq > to me . turn PSA 104 009 Thou hast set <07760 
+suwm > a bound <01366 +g@buwl > that they may not pass <05674 + over <05674 + ; that they {turn} <07725 
+shuwb > not again <07725 +shuwb > to cover <03680 +kacah > the earth <00776 +>erets > . turn PSA 106 023 
Therefore he said <00559 +>amar > that he would destroy <08045 +shamad > them , had <03884 +luwle> > not 
Moses <04872 +Mosheh > his chosen <00972 +bachiyr > stood <05975 + before <06440 +paniym > him in the 
breach <06556 +perets > , to {turn} <07725 +shuwb > away his wrath <02534 +chemah > , lest he should destroy
<07843 +shachath > [ them ] . Turn PSA 119 037 . {Turn} <05674 + away mine eyes <05869 + from beholding 
<07200 +ra>ah > vanity <07723 +shav> > ; [ and ] quicken <02421 +chayah > thou me in thy way <01870 
+derek >. Turn PSA 119 039 . {Turn} <05674 + away my reproach <02781 +cherpah > which <00834 +>aher > I 
fear <03025 +yagor > : for thy judgments <04941 +mishpat > [ are ] good <02896 +towb >. turn PSA 119 079 Let
those that fear <03373 +yare> > thee {turn} <07725 +shuwb > unto me , and those that have known <03045 
+yada< > thy testimonies <05713 + . turn PSA 125 005 As for such as {turn} <05186 +natah > aside <05186 
+natah > unto their crooked <06128 + ways , the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > shall lead <03212 +yalak > them 
forth with the workers <06466 +pa of iniquity <00205 +>aven > : [ but ] peace <07965 +shalowm > [ shall be ] 
upon Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > . Turn PSA 126 004 . {Turn} <07725 +shuwb > again <07725 +shuwb > our 
captivity <07622 +sh@buwth > , O LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > , as the streams <00650 +>aphiyq > in the south
<05045 +negeb >. turn PSA 132 010 For thy servant <05650 + David s <01732 +David > sake <05668 + {turn} 
<07725 +shuwb > not away the face <06440 +paniym > of thine anointed <04899 +mashiyach > . turn PSA 132 
011 . The LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > hath sworn <07650 +shaba< > [ in ] truth <00571 +>emeth > unto David 
<01732 +David > ; he will not {turn} <07725 +shuwb > from it ; Of the fruit <06529 +p@riy > of thy body 
<00990 +beten > will I set <07896 +shiyth > upon thy throne <03678 +kicce> > . Turn PRO 001 023 {Turn} 
<07725 +shuwb > you at my reproof <08433 +towkechah > : behold <02009 +hinneh > , I will pour <05042 
+naba< > out my spirit <07307 +ruwach > unto you , I will make known <03045 +yada< > my words <01697 
+dabar > unto you . turn PRO 004 015 Avoid <06544 +para< > it , pass <05674 + not by it , {turn} <07847 +satah
> from it , and pass <05674 + away . Turn PRO 004 027 {Turn} <05186 +natah > not to the right <03225 
+yamiyn > hand <03227 +y@miyniy > nor to the left <08040 +s@mo>wl > : remove <05493 +cuwr > thy foot 
<07272 +regel > from evil <07451 +ra< > . turn PRO 009 004 Whoso <04310 +miy > [ is ] simple <06612 
+p@thiy > , let him {turn} <05493 +cuwr > in hither : [ as for ] him that wanteth <02638 +chacer > understanding
<03820 +leb > , she saith <00559 +>amar > to him , turn PRO 009 016 Whoso <04310 +miy > [ is ] simple 
<06612 +p@thiy > , let him {turn} <05493 +cuwr > in hither : and [ as for ] him that wanteth <02638 +chacer > 
understanding <03820 +leb > , she saith <00559 +>amar > to him , turn PRO 024 018 Lest <06435 +pen > the 
LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > see <07200 +ra>ah > [ it ] , and it displease him , and he {turn} <07725 +shuwb > 
away his wrath <00639 +>aph > from him . turn PRO 025 010 Lest <06435 +pen > he that heareth <08085 
+shama< > [ it ] put thee to shame <02616 +chacad > , and thine infamy <01681 +dibbah > {turn} <07725 
+shuwb > not away . turn PRO 029 008 . Scornful <03944 +latsown > men <00582 +>enowsh > bring <06315 
+puwach > a city <07151 +qiryah > into a snare <06315 +puwach > : but wise <02450 +chakam > [ men ] {turn} 
<07725 +shuwb > away wrath <00639 +>aph > . turn ECC 003 020 All <03605 +kol > go <01980 +halak > unto 
one <00259 +>echad > place <04725 +maqowm > ; all <03605 +kol > are of the dust <06083 + , and all <03605 
+kol > {turn} <07725 +shuwb > to dust <06083 + again <07725 +shuwb > . turn SON 002 017 Until <05704 +
the day <03117 +yowm > break <06315 +puwach > , and the shadows <06752 +tselel > flee <05127 +nuwc > 
away , {turn} <05437 +cabab > , my beloved <01730 +dowd > , and be thou like <01819 +damah > a roe <06643 
+ts@biy > or <00176 +>ow > a young <06082 + hart <00354 +>ayal > upon the mountains <02022 +har > of 
Bether <01336 +Bether > . Turn SON 006 005 {Turn} <05437 +cabab > away thine eyes <05869 + from me , for 
they have overcome <07292 +rahab > me : thy hair <08181 +se [ is ] as a flock <05739 + of goats <05795 + that 
appear <01570 +galash > from Gilead <01568 +Gil . turn ISA 001 025 And I will {turn} <07725 +shuwb > my 



hand <03027 +yad > upon thee , and purely <01252 +bor > purge <06884 +tsaraph > away thy dross <05509 
+ciyg > , and take <05493 +cuwr > away <05493 +cuwr > all <03605 +kol > thy tin <00913 +b@diyl > : turn ISA
010 002 To {turn} <05186 +natah > aside <05186 +natah > the needy <01800 +dal > from judgment <01779 
+diyn > , and to take <01497 +gazal > away <01497 +gazal > the right <04941 +mishpat > from the poor <06041 
+ of my people <05971 + , that widows <00490 +>almanah > may be their prey <07998 +shalal > , and [ that ] 
they may rob <00962 +bazaz > the fatherless <03490 +yathowm > ! turn ISA 013 014 And it shall be as the 
chased <05080 +nadach > roe <06643 +ts@biy > , and as a sheep <06629 +tso>n > that no <00369 +>ayin > man
taketh <06908 +qabats > up : they shall every man <00376 +>iysh > {turn} <06437 +panah > to his own people 
<05971 + , and flee <05127 +nuwc > every <00376 +>iysh > one into <00413 +>el > his own land <00776 
+>erets > . turn ISA 014 027 For the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > of hosts <06635 +tsaba> > hath purposed 
<03289 +ya , and who <04310 +miy > shall disannul <06565 +parar > [ it ] ? and his hand <03027 +yad > [ is ] 
stretched <05186 +natah > out , and who <04310 +miy > shall {turn} <07725 +shuwb > it back <07725 +shuwb >
? turn ISA 019 006 And they shall {turn} <02186 +zanach > the rivers <05104 +nahar > far away ; [ and ] the 
brooks <02975 +y@ of defence <04692 +matsowr > shall be emptied <01809 +dalal > and dried <02717 +charab 
> up : the reeds <07070 +qaneh > and flags <05488 +cuwph > shall wither <07060 +qamal > . turn ISA 022 018 
He will surely violently {turn} <06801 +tsanaph > and toss <06802 +ts@nephah > thee [ like ] a ball <01754 
+duwr > into <00413 +>el > a large country <00776 +>erets > : there <08033 +sham > shalt thou die <04191 
+muwth > , and there <08033 +sham > the chariots <04818 +merkabah > of thy glory <03519 +kabowd > [ shall 
be ] the shame <07036 +qalown > of thy lord s <00113 +>adown > house <01004 +bayith > . turn ISA 023 017 
And it shall come <01961 +hayah > to pass after the end <07093 +qets > of seventy <07657 +shib years <08141 
+shaneh > , that the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > will visit <06485 +paqad > Tyre <06865 +Tsor > , and she shall 
{turn} <07725 +shuwb > to her hire <00868 +>ethnan > , and shall commit <02181 +zanah > fornication <02181 
+zanah > with all <03605 +kol > the kingdoms <04467 +mamlakah > of the world <00776 +>erets > upon the 
face <06440 +paniym > of the earth <00127 +>adamah > . turn ISA 028 006 And for a spirit <07307 +ruwach > 
of judgment <04941 +mishpat > to him that sitteth <03427 +yashab > in judgment <04941 +mishpat > , and for 
strength <01369 +g@buwrah > to them that {turn} <07725 +shuwb > the battle <04421 +milchamah > to the gate
<08179 +sha . turn ISA 029 021 That make a man <00120 +>adam > an offender <02398 +chata> > for a word 
<01697 +dabar > , and lay a snare <06983 +qowsh > for him that reproveth <03198 +yakach > in the gate <08179
+sha , and {turn} <05186 +natah > aside <05186 +natah > the just <06662 +tsaddiyq > for a thing of nought 
<08414 +tohuw > . turn ISA 030 011 Get you out of the way <01870 +derek > , {turn} <05186 +natah > aside 
<05186 +natah > out of the path <00734 +>orach > , cause the Holy <06918 +qadowsh > One of Israel <03478 
+Yisra>el > to cease <07673 +shabath > from before <06440 +paniym > us . turn ISA 030 021 And thine ears 
<00241 +>ozen > shall hear <08085 +shama< > a word <01697 +dabar > behind <00310 +>achar > thee , saying 
<00559 +>amar > , This <02088 +zeh > [ is ] the way <01870 +derek > , walk <03212 +yalak > ye in it , when 
<03588 +kiy > ye turn to the right <00541 +>aman > hand <03027 +yad > , and when <03588 +kiy > ye {turn} to
the left <08041 +sama>l > . turn ISA 030 021 And thine ears <00241 +>ozen > shall hear <08085 +shama< > a 
word <01697 +dabar > behind <00310 +>achar > thee , saying <00559 +>amar > , This <02088 +zeh > [ is ] the 
way <01870 +derek > , walk <03212 +yalak > ye in it , when <03588 +kiy > ye {turn} to the right <00541 
+>aman > hand <03027 +yad > , and when <03588 +kiy > ye turn to the left <08041 +sama>l > . Turn ISA 031 
006 . {Turn} <07725 +shuwb > ye unto [ him from ] whom <00834 +>aher > the children <01121 +ben > of Israel
<03478 +Yisra>el > have deeply <06009 + revolted <05627 +carah >. turn ISA 036 009 How <00349 +>eyk > 
then wilt thou {turn} <07725 +shuwb > away the face <06440 +paniym > of one <00259 +>echad > captain 
<06346 +pechah > of the least <06996 +qatan > of my master s <00113 +>adown > servants <05650 + , and put 
thy trust <00982 +batach > on <05921 + Egypt <04714 +Mitsrayim > for chariots <07393 +rekeb > and for 
horsemen <06571 +parash > ? turn ISA 037 029 Because <03282 +ya thy rage <07264 +ragaz > against <00413 
+>el > me , and thy tumult <07600 +sha>anan > , is come <05927 + up into mine ears <00241 +>ozen > , 
therefore will I put <07760 +suwm > my hook <02397 +chach > in thy nose <00639 +>aph > , and my bridle 
<04964 +metheg > in thy lips <08193 +saphah > , and I will {turn} <07725 +shuwb > thee back <07725 +shuwb 
> by the way <01870 +derek > by which <00834 +>aher > thou camest <00935 +bow> > . turn ISA 058 013 . If 
<00518 +>im > thou {turn} <07725 +shuwb > away thy foot <07272 +regel > from the sabbath <07676 
+shabbath > , [ from ] doing <06213 + thy pleasure <02656 +chephets > on my holy <06944 +qodesh > day 
<03117 +yowm > ; and call <07121 +qara> > the sabbath <07676 +shabbath > a delight <06027 + , the holy 
<06918 +qadowsh > of the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > , honourable <03513 +kabad > ; and shalt honour 
<03513 +kabad > him , not doing <06213 + thine own ways <01870 +derek > , nor finding <04672 +matsa> > 
thine own pleasure <02656 +chephets > , nor speaking <01696 +dabar > [ thine own ] words <01697 +dabar > : 



turn ISA 059 020 And the Redeemer <01350 +ga>al > shall come <00935 +bow> > to Zion <06726 +Tsiyown > ,
and unto them that {turn} <07725 +shuwb > from transgression <06588 +pesha< > in Jacob <03290 +Ya , saith 
<05002 +n@>um > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > . turn JER 002 024 A wild <06501 +pere> > ass <06501 
+pere> > used <03928 +limmuwd > to the wilderness <04057 +midbar > , [ that ] snuffeth <07602 +sha>aph > up
the wind <07307 +ruwach > at her pleasure ; in her occasion <08385 +ta>anah > who <04310 +miy > can {turn} 
<07725 +shuwb > her away ? all <03605 +kol > they that seek <01245 +baqash > her will not weary <03286 +ya
themselves ; in her month <02320 +chodesh > they shall find <04672 +matsa> > her . turn JER 002 035 Yet thou 
sayest <00559 +>amar > , Because <03588 +kiy > I am innocent <05352 +naqah > , surely <00389 +>ak > his 
anger <00639 +>aph > shall {turn} <07725 +shuwb > from me . Behold <02005 +hen > , I will plead <08199 
+shaphat > with thee , because <05921 + thou sayest <00559 +>amar > , I have not sinned <02398 +chata> > . 
Turn JER 003 007 And I said <00559 +>amar > after <00310 +>achar > she had done <06213 + all <03605 +kol 
> these <00428 +>el - leh > [ things ] , {Turn} <07725 +shuwb > thou unto me . But she returned <07725 +shuwb
> not . And her treacherous <00901 +bagowd > sister <00269 +>achowth > Judah <03063 +Y@huwdah > saw 
<07200 +ra>ah > [ it ] . Turn JER 003 014 {Turn} <07725 +shuwb > , O backsliding <07726 +showbab > 
children <01121 +ben > , saith <05002 +n@>um > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > ; for I am married <01166 
+ba unto you : and I will take <03947 +laqach > you one <00259 +>echad > of a city <05892 + , and two <08147 
+sh@nayim > of a family <04940 +mishpachah > , and I will bring <00935 +bow> > you to Zion <06726 
+Tsiyown > : turn JER 003 019 But I said <00559 +>amar > , How <00349 +>eyk > shall I put <07896 +shiyth > 
thee among the children <01121 +ben > , and give <05414 +nathan > thee a pleasant <02532 +chemdah > land 
<00776 +>erets > , a goodly <06643 +ts@biy > heritage <05159 +nachalah > of the hosts <06635 +tsaba> > of 
nations <01471 +gowy > ? and I said <00559 +>amar > , Thou shalt call <07121 +qara> > me , My father <1> ; 
and shalt not {turn} <07725 +shuwb > away from me . turn JER 004 028 For this <02063 +zo>th > shall the earth
<00776 +>erets > mourn <56> , and the heavens <08064 +shamayim > above <04605 +ma be black <06937 
+qadar > : because I have spoken <01696 +dabar > [ it ] , I have purposed <02161 +zamam > [ it ] , and will not 
repent <05162 +nacham > , neither <03808 +lo> > will I {turn} <07725 +shuwb > back <07725 +shuwb > from it
. turn JER 006 009 . Thus <03541 +koh > saith <00559 +>amar > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > of hosts 
<06635 +tsaba> > , They shall throughly glean <05953 + the remnant <07611 +sh@>eriyth > of Israel <03478 
+Yisra>el > as a vine <01612 +gephen > : {turn} <07725 +shuwb > back <07725 +shuwb > thine hand <03027 
+yad > as a grapegatherer <01219 +batsar > into <05921 + the baskets <05552 +calcillah > . turn JER 008 004 . 
Moreover thou shalt say <00559 +>amar > unto them , Thus <03541 +koh > saith <00559 +>amar > the LORD 
<03068 +Y@hovah > ; Shall they fall <05307 +naphal > , and not arise <06965 +quwm > ? shall he {turn} 
<07725 +shuwb > away , and not return <07725 +shuwb > ? turn JER 013 016 Give <05414 +nathan > glory 
<03519 +kabowd > to the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > your God <00430 +>elohiym > , before <02962 +terem >
he cause darkness <02821 +chashak > , and before <02962 +terem > your feet <07272 +regel > stumble <05062 
+nagaph > upon the dark <05399 +nesheph > mountains <02022 +har > , and , while ye look <06960 +qavah > 
for light <00216 +>owr > , he {turn} <07760 +suwm > it into the shadow <06757 +tsalmaveth > of death <06757 
+tsalmaveth > , [ and ] make <07896 +shiyth > [ it ] gross <06205 + darkness <06205 + . turn JER 018 008 If that 
nation <01471 +gowy > , against <05921 + whom <00834 +>aher > I have pronounced <01696 +dabar > , {turn} 
<07725 +shuwb > from their evil <07451 +ra< > , I will repent <05162 +nacham > of the evil <07451 +ra< > that 
I thought <02803 +chashab > to do <06213 + unto them . turn JER 018 020 Shall evil <07451 +ra< > be 
recompensed <07999 +shalam > for good <02896 +towb > ? for they have digged <03738 +karah > a pit <07745 
+shuwchah > for my soul <05315 +nephesh > . Remember <02142 +zakar > that I stood <05975 + before <06440
+paniym > thee to speak <01696 +dabar > good <02896 +towb > for them , [ and ] to {turn} <07725 +shuwb > 
away thy wrath <02534 +chemah > from them . turn JER 021 004 Thus <03541 +koh > saith <00559 +>amar > 
the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > God <00430 +>elohiym > of Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > ; Behold <02005 +hen >
, I will {turn} <05437 +cabab > back <05437 +cabab > the weapons <03627 +k@liy > of war <04421 
+milchamah > that [ are ] in your hands <03027 +yad > , wherewith <00834 +>aher > ye fight <03898 +lacham > 
against the king <04428 +melek > of Babylon <00894 +Babel > , and [ against ] the Chaldeans <03778 +Kasdiy >
, which besiege <06696 +tsuwr > you without <02351 +chuwts > the walls <02346 +chowmah > , and I will 
assemble <00622 +>acaph > them into <00413 +>el > the midst <08432 +tavek > of this <02063 +zo>th > city 
<05892 + . Turn JER 025 005 They said <00559 +>amar > , {Turn} <07725 +shuwb > ye again <07725 +shuwb 
> now <04994 +na> > every <00376 +>iysh > one <00376 +>iysh > from his evil <07451 +ra< > way <01870 
+derek > , and from the evil <07455 +roa< > of your doings <04611 +ma , and dwell <03427 +yashab > in the 
land <00127 +>adamah > that the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > hath given <05414 +nathan > unto you and to 
your fathers <1> for ever <05769 + and ever <05769 + : turn JER 026 003 If <00194 +>uwlay > so be they will 



hearken <08085 +shama< > , and {turn} <07725 +shuwb > every man <00376 +>iysh > from his evil <07451 
+ra< > way <01870 +derek > , that I may repent <05162 +nacham > me of the evil <07451 +ra< > , which 
<00834 +>aher > I purpose <02803 +chashab > to do <06213 + unto them because <06440 +paniym > of the evil 
<07455 +roa< > of their doings <04611 +ma . turn JER 029 014 And I will be found <04672 +matsa> > of you , 
saith <05002 +n@>um > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > : and I will {turn} <07725 +shuwb > away your 
captivity <07622 +sh@buwth > , and I will gather <06908 +qabats > you from all <03605 +kol > the nations 
<01471 +gowy > , and from all <03605 +kol > the places <04725 +maqowm > whither I have driven <05080 
+nadach > you , saith <05002 +n@>um > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > ; and I will bring <07725 +shuwb > 
you again <07725 +shuwb > into <00413 +>el > the place <04725 +maqowm > whence I caused you to be carried
<01540 +galah > away captive <01540 +galah > . turn JER 031 013 Then shall the virgin <01330 +b@thuwlah > 
rejoice <08057 +simchah > in the dance <04234 +machowl > , both young <00970 +bachuwr > men and old 
<02205 +zaqen > together <03162 +yachad > : for I will {turn} <02015 +haphak > their mourning <60> into joy 
<08342 +sasown > , and will comfort <05162 +nacham > them , and make them rejoice <08057 +simchah > from 
their sorrow <03015 +yagown > . turn JER 031 018 . I have surely heard <08085 +shama< > Ephraim <00669 
+>Ephrayim > bemoaning <05110 +nuwd > himself [ thus ] ; Thou hast chastised <03256 +yacar > me , and I was
chastised <03256 +yacar > , as a bullock <05695 + unaccustomed [ to the yoke ] : {turn} <07725 +shuwb > thou 
me , and I shall be turned <07725 +shuwb > ; for thou [ art ] the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > my God <00430 
+>elohiym > . turn JER 031 021 Set <05324 +natsab > thee up waymarks <06725 +tsiyuwn > , make <07760 
+suwm > thee high <08564 +tamruwr > heaps <08564 +tamruwr > : set <07896 +shiyth > thine heart <03820 
+leb > toward the highway <04546 +m@cillah > , [ even ] the way <01870 +derek > [ which ] thou wentest 
<01980 +halak > : turn <07725 +shuwb > again <07725 +shuwb > , O virgin <01330 +b@thuwlah > of Israel 
<03478 +Yisra>el > , {turn} <07725 +shuwb > again <07725 +shuwb > to these <00428 +>el - leh > thy cities 
<05892 + . turn JER 031 021 Set <05324 +natsab > thee up waymarks <06725 +tsiyuwn > , make <07760 +suwm
> thee high <08564 +tamruwr > heaps <08564 +tamruwr > : set <07896 +shiyth > thine heart <03820 +leb > 
toward the highway <04546 +m@cillah > , [ even ] the way <01870 +derek > [ which ] thou wentest <01980 
+halak > : {turn} <07725 +shuwb > again <07725 +shuwb > , O virgin <01330 +b@thuwlah > of Israel <03478 
+Yisra>el > , turn <07725 +shuwb > again <07725 +shuwb > to these <00428 +>el - leh > thy cities <05892 + . 
turn JER 032 040 And I will make <03772 +karath > an everlasting <05769 + covenant <01285 +b@riyth > with 
them , that I will not {turn} <07725 +shuwb > away from them , to do them good <03190 +yatab > ; but I will put
<05414 +nathan > my fear <03374 +yir>ah > in their hearts <03824 +lebab > , that they shall not depart <05493 
+cuwr > from me . turn JER 044 005 But they hearkened <08085 +shama< > not , nor <03808 +lo> > inclined 
<05186 +natah > their ear <00241 +>ozen > to {turn} <07725 +shuwb > from their wickedness <07451 +ra< > , 
to burn <06999 +qatar > no <01115 +biltiy > incense <06999 +qatar > unto other <00312 +>acher > gods <00430 
+>elohiym > . turn JER 049 008 Flee <05127 +nuwc > ye , {turn} <06437 +panah > back <06437 +panah > , 
dwell <03427 +yashab > deep <06009 + , O inhabitants <03427 +yashab > of Dedan <01719 +D@dan > ; for I 
will bring <00935 +bow> > the calamity <00343 +>eyd > of Esau <06215 + upon him , the time <06256 + [ that ]
I will visit <06485 +paqad > him . turn JER 050 016 Cut <03772 +karath > off the sower <02232 +zara< > from 
Babylon <00894 +Babel > , and him that handleth <08610 +taphas > the sickle <04038 +maggal > in the time 
<06256 + of harvest <07105 +qatsiyr > : for fear <06440 +paniym > of the oppressing <03238 +yanah > sword 
<02719 +chereb > they shall {turn} <06437 +panah > every <00376 +>iysh > one <00376 +>iysh > to his people 
<05971 + , and they shall flee <05127 +nuwc > every <00376 +>iysh > one <00376 +>iysh > to his own land 
<00776 +>erets > . turn LAM 002 014 Thy prophets <05030 +nabiy> > have seen <02372 +chazah > vain <07723
+shav> > and foolish <08602 +taphel > things for thee : and they have not discovered <01540 +galah > thine 
iniquity <05771 + , to {turn} <07725 +shuwb > away thy captivity <07622 +sh@buwth > ; but have seen <02372 
+chazah > for thee false <07723 +shav> > burdens <04864 +mas>eth > and causes of banishment <04065 
+madduwach > . turn LAM 003 035 To {turn} <05186 +natah > aside <05186 +natah > the right <04941 
+mishpat > of a man <01397 +geber > before <05048 +neged > the face <06440 +paniym > of the most <05945 
+>elyown > High <05945 +>elyown > , turn LAM 003 040 Let us search <02664 +chaphas > and try <02713 
+chaqar > our ways <01870 +derek > , and {turn} <07725 +shuwb > again <07725 +shuwb > to the LORD 
<03068 +Y@hovah > . Turn LAM 005 021 {Turn} <07725 +shuwb > thou us unto thee , O LORD <03068 
+Y@hovah > , and we shall be turned <07725 +shuwb > ; renew <02318 +chadash > our days <03117 +yowm > 
as of old <06924 +qedem > . turn EZE 003 019 Yet if <03588 +kiy > thou warn <02094 +zahar > the wicked 
<07563 +rasha< > , and he {turn} <07725 +shuwb > not from his wickedness <07562 +resha< > , nor from his 
wicked <07563 +rasha< > way <01870 +derek > , he shall die <04191 +muwth > in his iniquity <05771 + ; but 
thou hast delivered <05337 +natsal > thy soul <05315 +nephesh > . turn EZE 003 020 Again <07725 +shuwb > , 



When a righteous <06662 +tsaddiyq > [ man ] doth {turn} <07725 +shuwb > from his righteousness <06664 
+tsedeq > , and commit <06213 + iniquity <05766 + , and I lay <05414 +nathan > a stumblingblock <04383 
+mikshowl > before <06440 +paniym > him , he shall die <04191 +muwth > : because <03588 +kiy > thou hast 
not given him warning <02094 +zahar > , he shall die <04191 +muwth > in his sin <02403 +chatta>ah > , and his 
righteousness <06666 +ts@daqah > which <00834 +>aher > he hath done <06213 + shall not be remembered 
<02142 +zakar > ; but his blood <01818 +dam > will I require <01245 +baqash > at thine hand <03027 +yad > . 
turn EZE 004 008 And , behold <02009 +hinneh > , I will lay bands <05688 + upon thee , and thou shalt not 
{turn} <02015 +haphak > thee from one side <06654 +tsad > to another , till <05704 + thou hast ended <03615 
+kalah > the days <03117 +yowm > of thy siege <04692 +matsowr > . turn EZE 007 022 My face <06440 
+paniym > will I {turn} <05437 +cabab > also from them , and they shall pollute <02490 +chalal > my secret 
<06845 +tsaphan > [ place ] : for the robbers <06530 +p@riyts > shall enter <00935 +bow> > into it , and defile 
<02490 +chalal > it . turn EZE 008 006 He said <00559 +>amar > furthermore unto me , Son <01121 +ben > of 
man <00120 +>adam > , seest <07200 +ra>ah > thou what <04100 +mah > they do <06213 + ? [ even ] the great 
<01419 +gadowl > abominations <08441 +tow that the house <01004 +bayith > of Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > 
committeth <06213 + here <06311 +poh > , that I should go <07368 +rachaq > far <07368 +rachaq > off from my
sanctuary <04720 +miqdash > ? but {turn} <07725 +shuwb > thee yet <05750 + again <05750 + , [ and ] thou 
shalt see <07200 +ra>ah > greater <01419 +gadowl > abominations <08441 +tow . Turn EZE 008 013 . He said 
<00559 +>amar > also unto me , {Turn} <07725 +shuwb > thee yet <05750 + again <05750 + , [ and ] thou shalt 
see <07200 +ra>ah > greater <01419 +gadowl > abominations <08441 +tow that they do <06213 + . turn EZE 
008 015 Then said <00559 +>amar > he unto me , Hast thou seen <07200 +ra>ah > [ this ] , O son <01121 +ben >
of man <00120 +>adam > ? {turn} <07725 +shuwb > thee yet <05750 + again <05750 + , [ and ] thou shalt see 
<07200 +ra>ah > greater <01419 +gadowl > abominations <08441 +tow than these <00428 +>el - leh > . turn 
EZE 014 006 Therefore <03651 +ken > say <00559 +>amar > unto the house <01004 +bayith > of Israel <03478 
+Yisra>el > , Thus <03541 +koh > saith <00559 +>amar > the Lord <00136 +>Adonay > GOD <03069 
+Y@hovih > ; Repent <07725 +shuwb > , and turn <07725 +shuwb > [ yourselves ] from your idols <01544 
+gilluwl > ; and {turn} <07725 +shuwb > away your faces <06440 +paniym > from all <03605 +kol > your 
abominations <08441 +tow . turn EZE 014 006 Therefore <03651 +ken > say <00559 +>amar > unto the house 
<01004 +bayith > of Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > , Thus <03541 +koh > saith <00559 +>amar > the Lord <00136 
+>Adonay > GOD <03069 +Y@hovih > ; Repent <07725 +shuwb > , and {turn} <07725 +shuwb > [ yourselves ]
from your idols <01544 +gilluwl > ; and turn <07725 +shuwb > away your faces <06440 +paniym > from all 
<03605 +kol > your abominations <08441 +tow . turn EZE 018 021 . But if the wicked <07563 +rasha< > will 
{turn} <07725 +shuwb > from all <03605 +kol > his sins <02403 +chatta>ah > that he hath committed <06213 + ,
and keep <08104 +shamar > all <03605 +kol > my statutes <02708 +chuqqah > , and do <06213 + that which is 
lawful <04941 +mishpat > and right <06666 +ts@daqah > , he shall surely live <02421 +chayah > , he shall not 
die <04191 +muwth > . turn EZE 018 030 . Therefore <03651 +ken > I will judge <08199 +shaphat > you , O 
house <01004 +bayith > of Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > , every <00376 +>iysh > one <00376 +>iysh > according to
his ways <01870 +derek > , saith <05002 +n@>um > the Lord <00136 +>Adonay > GOD <03069 +Y@hovih > . 
Repent <07725 +shuwb > , and {turn} <07725 +shuwb > [ yourselves ] from all <03605 +kol > your 
transgressions <06588 +pesha< > ; so iniquity <05771 + shall not be your ruin <04383 +mikshowl > . turn EZE 
018 032 For I have no <03808 +lo> > pleasure <02654 +chaphets > in the death <04194 +maveth > of him that 
dieth <04191 +muwth > , saith <05002 +n@>um > the Lord <00136 +>Adonay > GOD <03069 +Y@hovih > : 
wherefore {turn} <07725 +shuwb > [ yourselves ] , and live <02421 +chayah > ye . turn EZE 033 009 
Nevertheless , if <03588 +kiy > thou warn <02094 +zahar > the wicked <07563 +rasha< > of his way <01870 
+derek > to turn <07725 +shuwb > from it ; if he do not {turn} <07725 +shuwb > from his way <01870 +derek > 
, he shall die <04191 +muwth > in his iniquity ; but thou hast delivered <05337 +natsal > thy soul <05315 
+nephesh > . turn EZE 033 009 Nevertheless , if <03588 +kiy > thou warn <02094 +zahar > the wicked <07563 
+rasha< > of his way <01870 +derek > to {turn} <07725 +shuwb > from it ; if he do not turn <07725 +shuwb > 
from his way <01870 +derek > , he shall die <04191 +muwth > in his iniquity ; but thou hast delivered <05337 
+natsal > thy soul <05315 +nephesh > . turn EZE 033 011 Say <00559 +>amar > unto them , [ As ] I live <02416 
+chay > , saith <05002 +n@>um > the Lord <00136 +>Adonay > GOD <03069 +Y@hovih > , I have no <00518 
+>im > pleasure <02654 +chaphets > in the death <04194 +maveth > of the wicked <07563 +rasha< > ; but that 
the wicked <07563 +rasha< > turn <07725 +shuwb > from his way <01870 +derek > and live <02421 +chayah > :
turn <07725 +shuwb > ye , {turn} <07725 +shuwb > ye from your evil <07451 +ra< > ways <01870 +derek > ; 
for why <04100 +mah > will ye die <04191 +muwth > , O house <01004 +bayith > of Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > 
? turn EZE 033 011 Say <00559 +>amar > unto them , [ As ] I live <02416 +chay > , saith <05002 +n@>um > the



Lord <00136 +>Adonay > GOD <03069 +Y@hovih > , I have no <00518 +>im > pleasure <02654 +chaphets > 
in the death <04194 +maveth > of the wicked <07563 +rasha< > ; but that the wicked <07563 +rasha< > turn 
<07725 +shuwb > from his way <01870 +derek > and live <02421 +chayah > : {turn} <07725 +shuwb > ye , turn 
<07725 +shuwb > ye from your evil <07451 +ra< > ways <01870 +derek > ; for why <04100 +mah > will ye die 
<04191 +muwth > , O house <01004 +bayith > of Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > ? turn EZE 033 011 Say <00559 
+>amar > unto them , [ As ] I live <02416 +chay > , saith <05002 +n@>um > the Lord <00136 +>Adonay > 
GOD <03069 +Y@hovih > , I have no <00518 +>im > pleasure <02654 +chaphets > in the death <04194 
+maveth > of the wicked <07563 +rasha< > ; but that the wicked <07563 +rasha< > {turn} <07725 +shuwb > 
from his way <01870 +derek > and live <02421 +chayah > : turn <07725 +shuwb > ye , turn <07725 +shuwb > ye
from your evil <07451 +ra< > ways <01870 +derek > ; for why <04100 +mah > will ye die <04191 +muwth > , O
house <01004 +bayith > of Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > ? turn EZE 033 014 Again , when I say <00559 +>amar > 
unto the wicked <07563 +rasha< > , Thou shalt surely die <04191 +muwth > ; if he {turn} <07725 +shuwb > 
from his sin <02403 +chatta>ah > , and do <06213 + that which is lawful <04941 +mishpat > and right <06666 
+ts@daqah > ; turn EZE 033 019 But if the wicked <07563 +rasha< > {turn} <07725 +shuwb > from his 
wickedness <07564 +rish , and do <06213 + that which <00834 +>aher > is lawful <04941 +mishpat > and right 
<06666 +ts@daqah > , he shall live <02421 +chayah > thereby . turn EZE 036 009 For , behold <02005 +hen > , I
[ am ] for you , and I will {turn} <06437 +panah > unto you , and ye shall be tilled <05647 + and sown <02232 
+zara< > : turn EZE 038 004 And I will {turn} <07725 +shuwb > thee back <07725 +shuwb > , and put <05414 
+nathan > hooks <02397 +chach > into thy jaws <03895 +l@chiy > , and I will bring <03318 +yatsa> > thee forth
<03318 +yatsa> > , and all <03605 +kol > thine army <02428 +chayil > , horses <05483 +cuwc > and horsemen 
<06571 +parash > , all <03605 +kol > of them clothed <03847 +labash > with all <03605 +kol > sorts <04358 
+miklowl > [ of armour <03627 +k@liy > , even ] a great <07227 +rab > company <06951 +qahal > [ with ] 
bucklers <06793 +tsinnah > and shields <04043 +magen > , all <03605 +kol > of them handling <08610 +taphas 
> swords <02719 +chereb > : turn EZE 038 012 To take <07997 +shalal > a spoil <07998 +shalal > , and to take 
<00962 +bazaz > a prey <00957 +baz > ; to {turn} <07725 +shuwb > thine hand <03027 +yad > upon the 
desolate <02723 +chorbah > places [ that are now ] inhabited <03427 +yashab > , and upon the people <05971 + [
that are ] gathered <00622 +>acaph > out of the nations <01471 +gowy > , which have gotten <06213 + cattle 
<04735 +miqneh > and goods <07075 +qinyan > , that dwell <03427 +yashab > in the midst <02872 +tabbuwr > 
of the land <00776 +>erets > . turn EZE 039 002 And I will {turn} <07725 +shuwb > thee back <07725 +shuwb 
> , and leave <08338 +shawshaw > but the sixth <08338 +shawshaw > part of thee , and will cause thee to come 
<05927 + up from the north <06828 +tsaphown > parts <03411 +y@rekah > , and will bring <00935 +bow> > 
thee upon the mountains <02022 +har > of Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > : turn DAN 009 013 As [ it is ] written 
<03789 +kathab > in the law <08451 +towrah > of Moses <04872 +Mosheh > , all <03605 +kol > this <02063 
+zo>th > evil <07451 +ra< > is come <00935 +bow> > upon us : yet made we not our prayer <02470 +chalah > 
before the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > our God <00430 +>elohiym > , that we might {turn} <07725 +shuwb > 
from our iniquities <05771 + , and understand <07919 +sakal > thy truth <00571 +>emeth > . turn DAN 011 018 
After this shall he turn <07725 +shuwb > his face <06440 +paniym > unto the isles <00339 +>iy > , and shall take
<03920 +lakad > many <07227 +rab > : but a prince <07101 +qatsiyn > for his own behalf shall cause the 
reproach <02781 +cherpah > offered by him to cease <07673 +shabath > ; without <01115 +biltiy > his own 
reproach <02781 +cherpah > he shall cause [ it ] to {turn} <07725 +shuwb > upon him . turn DAN 011 018 After 
this shall he {turn} <07725 +shuwb > his face <06440 +paniym > unto the isles <00339 +>iy > , and shall take 
<03920 +lakad > many <07227 +rab > : but a prince <07101 +qatsiyn > for his own behalf shall cause the 
reproach <02781 +cherpah > offered by him to cease <07673 +shabath > ; without <01115 +biltiy > his own 
reproach <02781 +cherpah > he shall cause [ it ] to turn <07725 +shuwb > upon him . turn DAN 011 019 Then he 
shall {turn} <07725 +shuwb > his face <06440 +paniym > toward the fort <04581 +ma of his own land <00776 
+>erets > : but he shall stumble <03782 +kashal > and fall <05307 +naphal > , and not be found <04672 +matsa> 
> . turn DAN 012 003 And they that be wise <07919 +sakal > shall shine <02094 +zahar > as the brightness 
<02096 +zohar > of the firmament <07549 +raqiya< > ; and they that {turn} many <07227 +rab > to 
righteousness <06663 +tsadaq > as the stars <03556 +kowkab > for ever <05769 + and ever <05703 + . turn HOS 
005 004 They will not frame <05414 +nathan > their doings <04611 +ma to {turn} <07725 +shuwb > unto their 
God <00430 +>elohiym > : for the spirit <07307 +ruwach > of whoredoms <02183 +zanuwn > [ is ] in the midst 
<07130 +qereb > of them , and they have not known <03045 +yada< > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > . turn 
HOS 012 006 Therefore {turn} <07725 +shuwb > thou to thy God <00430 +>elohiym > : keep <08104 +shamar >
mercy <02617 +checed > and judgment <04941 +mishpat > , and wait <06960 +qavah > on thy God <00430 
+>elohiym > continually . turn HOS 014 002 Take <03947 +laqach > with you words <01697 +dabar > , and 



{turn} <07725 +shuwb > to the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > : say <00559 +>amar > unto him , Take <05375 
+nasa> > away all <03605 +kol > iniquity <05771 + , and receive <03947 +laqach > [ us ] graciously <02896 
+towb > : so will we render <07999 +shalam > the calves <06499 +par > of our lips <08193 +saphah > . turn JOE
002 012 . Therefore <01571 +gam > also <01571 +gam > now <06258 + , saith <05002 +n@>um > the LORD 
<03068 +Y@hovah > , {turn} <07725 +shuwb > ye [ even ] to me with all <03605 +kol > your heart <03824 
+lebab > , and with fasting <06685 +tsowm > , and with weeping <01065 +B@kiy > , and with mourning <04553 
+micepd > : turn JOE 002 013 And rend <07167 +qara< > your heart <03824 +lebab > , and not your garments 
<00899 +beged > , and {turn} <07725 +shuwb > unto the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > your God <00430 
+>elohiym > : for he [ is ] gracious <02587 +channuwn > and merciful <07349 +rachuwm > , slow <00750 
+>arek > to anger <00639 +>aph > , and of great <07227 +rab > kindness <02617 +checed > , and repenteth 
<05162 +nacham > him of the evil <07451 +ra< > . turn AMO 001 003 . Thus <03541 +koh > saith <00559 
+>amar > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > ; For three <07969 +shalowsh > transgressions <06588 +pesha< > of 
Damascus <01834 +Dammeseq > , and for four <00702 +>arba< > , I will not {turn} <07725 +shuwb > away [ 
the punishment ] thereof ; because <05921 + they have threshed <01758 +duwsh > Gilead <01568 +Gil with 
threshing <02742 +charuwts > instruments of iron <01270 +barzel > : turn AMO 001 006 Thus <03541 +koh > 
saith <00559 +>amar > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > ; For three <07969 +shalowsh > transgressions <06588 
+pesha< > of Gaza <05804 + , and for four <00702 +>arba< > , I will not {turn} <07725 +shuwb > away [ the 
punishment ] thereof ; because <05921 + they carried <01540 +galah > away captive <01540 +galah > the whole 
<08003 +shalem > captivity <01546 +galuwth > , to deliver <05462 +cagar > [ them ] up to Edom <00123 
+>Edom > : turn AMO 001 008 And I will cut <03772 +karath > off the inhabitant <03427 +yashab > from 
Ashdod <00795 +>Ashdowd > , and him that holdeth <08551 +tamak > the sceptre <07626 +shebet > from 
Ashkelon <00831 +>Ashq@lown > , and I will {turn} <07725 +shuwb > mine hand <03027 +yad > against 
<05921 + Ekron <06138 + : and the remnant <07611 +sh@>eriyth > of the Philistines <06430 +P@lishtiy > shall 
perish <6> , saith <00559 +>amar > the Lord <00136 +>Adonay > GOD <03069 +Y@hovih > . turn AMO 001 
009 Thus saith <00559 +>amar > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > ; For three <07969 +shalowsh > transgressions
<06588 +pesha< > of Tyrus <06865 +Tsor > , and for four <00702 +>arba< > , I will not {turn} <07725 +shuwb 
> away [ the punishment ] thereof ; because <05921 + they delivered <05462 +cagar > up the whole <08003 
+shalem > captivity <01546 +galuwth > to Edom <00123 +>Edom > , and remembered <02142 +zakar > not the 
brotherly covenant <01285 +b@riyth > : turn AMO 001 011 Thus <03541 +koh > saith <00559 +>amar > the 
LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > ; For three <07969 +shalowsh > transgressions <06588 +pesha< > of Edom <00123 
+>Edom > , and for four <00702 +>arba< > , I will not {turn} <07725 +shuwb > away [ the punishment ] thereof 
; because <05921 + he did pursue <07291 +radaph > his brother <00251 +>ach > with the sword <02719 +chereb 
> , and did cast <07843 +shachath > off all pity <07356 +racham > , and his anger <00639 +>aph > did tear 
<02963 +taraph > perpetually <05703 + , and he kept <08104 +shamar > his wrath <05678 + for ever <05331 
+netsach > : turn AMO 001 013 Thus <03541 +koh > saith <00559 +>amar > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > ; 
For three <07969 +shalowsh > transgressions <06588 +pesha< > of the children <01121 +ben > of Ammon 
<05983 + , and for four <00702 +>arba< > , I will not {turn} <07725 +shuwb > away [ the punishment ] thereof ; 
because <05921 + they have ripped <01234 +baqa< > up the women with child <02030 +hareh > of Gilead 
<01568 +Gil , that they might enlarge <07337 +rachab > their border <01366 +g@buwl > : turn AMO 002 001 . 
Thus <03541 +koh > saith <00559 +>amar > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > ; For three <07969 +shalowsh > 
transgressions <06588 +pesha< > of Moab <04124 +Mow>ab > , and for four <00702 +>arba< > , I will not 
{turn} <07725 +shuwb > away [ the punishment ] thereof ; because <05921 + he burned <08313 +saraph > the 
bones <06106 + of the king <04428 +melek > of Edom <00123 +>Edom > into lime <07875 +siyd > : turn AMO 
002 004 Thus <03541 +koh > saith <00559 +>amar > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > ; For three <07969 
+shalowsh > transgressions <06588 +pesha< > of Judah <03063 +Y@huwdah > , and for four <00702 +>arba< > 
, I will not {turn} <07725 +shuwb > away [ the punishment ] thereof ; because <05921 + they have despised 
<03988 +ma>ac > the law <08451 +towrah > of the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > , and have not kept <08104 
+shamar > his commandments <02706 +choq > , and their lies <03576 +kazab > caused them to err <08582 +ta , 
after <00310 +>achar > the which <00834 +>aher > their fathers <1> have walked <01980 +halak > : turn AMO 
002 006 Thus <03541 +koh > saith <00559 +>amar > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > ; For three <07969 
+shalowsh > transgressions <06588 +pesha< > of Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > , and for four <00702 +>arba< > , I 
will not {turn} <07725 +shuwb > away [ the punishment ] thereof ; because <05921 + they sold <04376 +makar >
the righteous <06662 +tsaddiyq > for silver <03701 +keceph > , and the poor <34> for a pair of shoes <05275 
+na ; turn AMO 002 007 That pant <07602 +sha>aph > after <05921 + the dust <06083 + of the earth <00776 
+>erets > on the head <07218 +ro>sh > of the poor <01800 +dal > , and {turn} <05186 +natah > aside <05186 



+natah > the way <01870 +derek > of the meek <06035 + : and a man <00376 +>iysh > and his father <2> will go
<03212 +yalak > in unto the [ same ] maid <05291 +na , to profane <02490 +chalal > my holy <06944 +qodesh > 
name <08034 +shem > : turn AMO 005 007 Ye who {turn} <02015 +haphak > judgment <04941 +mishpat > to 
wormwood <03939 +la , and leave <03241 +Yaniym > off righteousness <06666 +ts@daqah > in the earth 
<00776 +>erets > , turn AMO 005 012 For I know <03045 +yada< > your manifold <07227 +rab > transgressions
<06588 +pesha< > and your mighty <06099 + sins <02403 +chatta>ah > : they afflict <06887 +tsarar > the just 
<06662 +tsaddiyq > , they take <03947 +laqach > a bribe <03724 +kopher > , and they {turn} <05186 +natah > 
aside <05186 +natah > the poor <34> in the gate <08179 +sha [ from their right ] . turn AMO 008 010 And I will 
{turn} <02015 +haphak > your feasts <02282 +chag > into mourning <60> , and all <03605 +kol > your songs 
<07892 +shiyr > into lamentation <07015 +qiynah > ; and I will bring <05927 + up sackcloth <08242 +saq > 
upon all <03605 +kol > loins <04975 +mothen > , and baldness <07144 +qorchah > upon every <03605 +kol > 
head <07218 +ro>sh > ; and I will make <07760 +suwm > it as the mourning <60> of an only <03173 +yachiyd >
[ son ] , and the end <00319 +>achariyth > thereof as a bitter <04751 +mar > day <03117 +yowm > . turn JONAH
003 008 But let man <00120 +>adam > and beast <00929 +b@hemah > be covered <03680 +kacah > with 
sackcloth <08242 +saq > , and cry <07121 +qara> > mightily <02393 +chezqah > unto God <00430 +>elohiym > 
: yea , let them {turn} <07725 +shuwb > every <00376 +>iysh > one <00376 +>iysh > from his evil <07451 +ra< 
> way <01870 +derek > , and from the violence <02555 +chamac > that [ is ] in their hands <03709 +kaph > . turn
JONAH 003 009 Who <04310 +miy > can tell <03045 +yada< > [ if ] God <00430 +>elohiym > will turn <07725
+shuwb > and repent <05162 +nacham > , and {turn} <07725 +shuwb > away from his fierce <02740 +charown >
anger <00639 +>aph > , that we perish <6> not ? turn JONAH 003 009 Who <04310 +miy > can tell <03045 
+yada< > [ if ] God <00430 +>elohiym > will {turn} <07725 +shuwb > and repent <05162 +nacham > , and turn 
<07725 +shuwb > away from his fierce <02740 +charown > anger <00639 +>aph > , that we perish <6> not ? turn
MIC 007 019 He will {turn} <07725 +shuwb > again <07725 +shuwb > , he will have compassion <07355 
+racham > upon us ; he will subdue <03533 +kabash > our iniquities <05771 + ; and thou wilt cast <07993 
+shalak > all <03605 +kol > their sins <02403 +chatta>ah > into the depths <04688 +m@tsowlah > of the sea 
<03220 +yam > . turn ZEP 002 007 And the coast <02256 +chebel > shall be for the remnant <07611 
+sh@>eriyth > of the house <01004 +bayith > of Judah <03063 +Y@huwdah > ; they shall feed <07462 +ra
thereupon : in the houses <01004 +bayith > of Ashkelon <00831 +>Ashq@lown > shall they lie <07257 +rabats >
down <07257 +rabats > in the evening <06153 + : for the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > their God <00430 
+>elohiym > shall visit <06485 +paqad > them , and {turn} <07725 +shuwb > away their captivity <07622 
+sh@buwth > . turn ZEP 003 009 For then <00227 +>az > will I {turn} <02015 +haphak > to the people <05971 
+ a pure <01305 +barar > language <08193 +saphah > , that they may all <03605 +kol > call <07121 +qara> > 
upon the name <08034 +shem > of the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > , to serve <05647 + him with one <00259 
+>echad > consent <07926 +sh@kem > . turn ZEP 003 020 At that time <06256 + will I bring <00935 +bow> > 
you [ again ] , even in the time <06256 + that I gather <06908 +qabats > you : for I will make <05414 +nathan > 
you a name <08034 +shem > and a praise <08416 +t@hillah > among all <03605 +kol > people <05971 + of the 
earth <00776 +>erets > , when I {turn} <07725 +shuwb > back <07725 +shuwb > your captivity <07622 
+sh@buwth > before your eyes <05869 + , saith <00559 +>amar > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > . turn ZEC 
001 003 Therefore say <00559 +>amar > thou unto them , Thus <03541 +koh > saith <00559 +>amar > the 
LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > of hosts <06635 +tsaba> > ; Turn <07725 +shuwb > ye unto me , saith <05002 
+n@>um > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > of hosts <06635 +tsaba> > , and I will {turn} <07725 +shuwb > 
unto you , saith <00559 +>amar > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > of hosts <06635 +tsaba> > . Turn ZEC 001 
003 Therefore say <00559 +>amar > thou unto them , Thus <03541 +koh > saith <00559 +>amar > the LORD 
<03068 +Y@hovah > of hosts <06635 +tsaba> > ; {Turn} <07725 +shuwb > ye unto me , saith <05002 +n@>um 
> the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > of hosts <06635 +tsaba> > , and I will turn <07725 +shuwb > unto you , saith 
<00559 +>amar > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > of hosts <06635 +tsaba> > . Turn ZEC 001 004 Be ye not as 
your fathers <1> , unto whom the former <07223 +ri>shown > prophets <05030 +nabiy> > have cried <07121 
+qara> > , saying <00559 +>amar > , Thus <03541 +koh > saith <00559 +>amar > the LORD <03068 
+Y@hovah > of hosts <06635 +tsaba> > ; {Turn} <07725 +shuwb > ye now <04994 +na> > from your evil 
<07451 +ra< > ways <01870 +derek > , and [ from ] your evil <07451 +ra< > doings <04611 +ma : but they did 
not hear <08085 +shama< > , nor <03808 +lo> > hearken <07181 +qashab > unto me , saith <05002 +n@>um > 
the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > . Turn ZEC 009 012 . {Turn} <07725 +shuwb > you to the strong <01225 
+bitstsarown > hold <01225 +bitstsarown > , ye prisoners <00615 +>aciyr > of hope <08615 +tiqvah > : even 
<01571 +gam > to day <03117 +yowm > do I declare <05046 +nagad > [ that ] I will render <07725 +shuwb > 
double <04932 +mishneh > unto thee; turn ZEC 010 009 And I will sow <02232 +zara< > them among the people



<05971 + : and they shall remember <02142 +zakar > me in far <04801 +merchaq > countries ; and they shall live
<02421 +chayah > with their children <01121 +ben > , and {turn} <07725 +shuwb > again <07725 +shuwb > . 
turn ZEC 013 007 . Awake <05782 + , O sword <02719 +chereb > , against <05921 + my shepherd <07462 +ra , 
and against <05921 + the man <01397 +geber > [ that is ] my fellow <05997 + , saith <05002 +n@>um > the 
LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > of hosts <06635 +tsaba> > : smite <05221 +nakah > the shepherd <07462 +ra , and 
the sheep <06629 +tso>n > shall be scattered <06327 +puwts > : and I will {turn} <07725 +shuwb > mine hand 
<03027 +yad > upon the little <06819 +tsa ones . turn MAL 002 006 The law <08451 +towrah > of truth <00571 
+>emeth > was in his mouth <06310 +peh > , and iniquity <05766 + was not found <04672 +matsa> > in his lips 
<08193 +saphah > : he walked <01980 +halak > with me in peace <07965 +shalowm > and equity <04334 
+miyshowr > , and did {turn} <07725 +shuwb > many <07227 +rab > away from iniquity <05771 + . turn MAL 
003 005 And I will come <07126 +qarab > near <07126 +qarab > to you to judgment <04941 +mishpat > ; and I 
will be a swift <04116 +mahar > witness <05707 + against the sorcerers <03784 +kashaph > , and against the 
adulterers <05003 +na>aph > , and against false <08267 +sheqer > swearers <07650 +shaba< > , and against 
those that oppress <06231 + the hireling <07916 +sakiyr > in [ his ] wages <07939 +sakar > , the widow <00490 
+>almanah > , and the fatherless <03490 +yathowm > , and that {turn} <05186 +natah > aside <05186 +natah > 
the stranger <01616 +ger > [ from his right <03225 +yamiyn > ] , and fear <03372 +yare> > not me , saith 
<00559 +>amar > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > of hosts <06635 +tsaba> > . turn MAL 004 006 And he shall 
{turn} <07725 +shuwb > the heart <03820 +leb > of the fathers <1> to the children <01121 +ben > , and the heart
<03820 +leb > of the children <01121 +ben > to their fathers <1> , lest <06435 +pen > I come <00935 +bow> > 
and smite <05221 +nakah > the earth <00776 +>erets > with a curse <02764 +cherem > . turn MAT 005 039 But I
say <3004 -lego -> unto you , That ye resist <0436 -anthistemi -> not evil <4190 -poneros -> : but whosoever 
<3748 -hostis -> shall smite <4474 -rhapizo -> thee on <1909 -epi -> thy right <1188 -dexios -> cheek <4600 -
siagon -> , {turn} <4762 -strepho -> to him the other <0243 -allos -> also <2532 -kai -> . turn MAT 005 042 Give 
<1325 -didomi -> to him that asketh <0154 - aiteo -> thee , and from him that would <2309 -thelo -> borrow 
<1155 -daneizo -> of thee {turn} <0654 -apostrepho -> not thou away <0654 -apostrepho -> . turn MAT 007 006 
Give <1325 -didomi -> not that which <3588 -ho - > is holy <0040 -hagios -> unto the dogs <2965 -kuon -> , 
neither <3366 -mede -> cast <0906 -ballo -> ye your <5216 -humon -> pearls <3135 -margarites -> before <1715 
-emprosthen -> swine <5519 -choiros -> , lest <3379 -mepote -> they trample <2662 - katapateo -> them under 
<1722 -en -> their feet <4228 -pous -> , and {turn} <4762 -strepho -> again <4762 -strepho -> and rend <4486 -
rhegnumi -> you . turn MAR 013 016 And let him that is in the field <0068 -agros - > not {turn} <1994 -
epistrepho -> back <0617 -apokulio -> again <1994 -epistrepho -> for to take <0142 -airo -> up his garment 
<2440 -himation -> . turn LUK 001 016 And many 4183 -polus - of the children 5207 - huios - of Israel 2474 -
Israel - shall he {turn} 1994 - epistrepho - to the Lord 2962 -kurios - their God 2316 -theos - . turn LUK 001 017 
And he shall go 4281 -proerchomai - before 1799 -enopion - him in the spirit 4151 -pneuma - and power 1411 - 
dunamis - of Elias 2243 -Helias - , to {turn} 1994 -epistrepho - the hearts 2588 -kardia - of the fathers 3962 -pater 
- to the children 5043 -teknon - , and the disobedient LUK 0545 -apeithes - to the wisdom 5428 -phronesis - of the
just 1342 -dikaios - ; to make 2090 -hetoimazo - ready 2090 -hetoimazo - a people 2992 - laos - prepared 2680 -
kataskeuazo - for the Lord 2962 -kurios - . turn LUK 010 006 And if 1437 -ean - the son 5207 -huios - of peace 
1515 -eirene - be there 1563 -ekei - , your 5216 -humon - peace 1515 -eirene - shall rest 1879 -epanapauomai - 
upon it : if 1490 -ei de me ( ge ) - not , it shall {turn} LUK 0344 - anakampto - to you again LUK 0344 -
anakampto - . turn LUK 017 004 And if 1437 -ean - he trespass LUK 0264 - hamartano - against 1519 -eis - thee 
seven 2034 -heptakis - times 2034 -heptakis - in a day 2250 -hemera - , and seven 2034 - heptakis - times 2034 -
heptakis - in a day 2250 -hemera - {turn} 1994 -epistrepho - again 1994 -epistrepho - to thee , saying 3004 -lego - 
, I repent 3340 -metanoeo - ; thou shalt forgive LUK 0863 -aphiemi - him . turn LUK 021 013 And it shall {turn} 
LUK 0576 -apobaino - to you for a testimony 3142 -marturion - . turn ACT 013 008 But Elymas <1681 -Elumas -
> the sorcerer <3097 - magos -> ( for so <3779 -houto -> is his name <3686 -onoma -> by interpretation <3177 -
methermeneuo -> ) withstood <0436 - anthistemi -> them , seeking <2212 -zeteo -> to {turn} <1294 - diastrepho -
> away <1294 -diastrepho -> the deputy <0446 - anthupatos -> from the faith <4102 -pistis -> . turn ACT 013 046
Then <1161 -de -> Paul <3972 -Paulos -> and Barnabas <0921 -Barnabas -> waxed <3955 -parrhesiazomai -> 
bold <3955 -parrhesiazomai -> , and said <2036 -epo -> , It was necessary <0316 -anagkaios -> that the word 
<3056 -logos -> of God <2316 -theos -> should first <4412 -proton -> have been spoken <2980 -laleo -> to you : 
but seeing <1894 -epeide -> ye put <0683 -apotheomai -> it from you , and judge <2919 -krino -> yourselves 
<1438 -heautou -> unworthy <0514 -axios -> of everlasting <0166 -aionios -> life <2222 -zoe -> , lo <2400 - idou
-> , we {turn} <4762 -strepho -> to the Gentiles <1484 - ethnos -> . turn ACT 014 015 And saying <3004 -lego ->
, Sirs <0435 -aner -> , why <5101 -tis -> do <4160 -poieo -> ye these <5130 -touton -> things ? We also <2532 -



kai -> are men <0444 -anthropos -> of like <3663 -homoiopathes -> passions <3663 -homoiopathes -> with you , 
and preach <2097 -euaggelizo -> unto you that ye should {turn} <1994 -epistrepho -> from these <5023 -tauta -> 
vanities <3152 -mataios -> unto the living <2198 -zao -> God <2316 -theos -> , which <3739 -hos -> made <4160
-poieo -> heaven <3772 - ouranos -> , and earth <1093 -ge -> , and the sea <2281 - thalassa -> , and all <3956 -
pas -> things that are therein <0846 -autos -> : turn ACT 026 018 To open <0455 -anoigo -> their eyes <3788 - 
ophthalmos -> , [ and ] to {turn} <1994 -epistrepho -> [ them ] from darkness <4655 -skotos -> to light <5457 -
phos -> , and [ from ] the power <1849 -exousia -> of Satan <4567 -Satanas -> unto God <2316 -theos -> , that 
they may receive <2983 -lambano - > forgiveness <0859 -aphesis -> of sins <0266 -hamartia -> , and inheritance 
<2819 -kleros -> among <1722 -en -> them which are sanctified <0037 -hagiazo -> by faith <4102 -pistis -> that 
is in me . turn ACT 026 020 But shewed <0518 -apaggello -> first <4412 - proton -> unto them of Damascus 
<1154 -Damaskos -> , and at Jerusalem <2414 -Hierosoluma -> , and throughout <1519 -eis -> all <3956 -pas -> 
the coasts <5561 -chora -> of Judaea <2449 - Ioudaia -> , and [ then ] to the Gentiles <1484 -ethnos -> , that they 
should repent <3340 -metanoeo -> and {turn} <1994 - epistrepho -> to God <2316 -theos -> , and do <4238 -
prasso -> works <2041 -ergon -> meet <0514 -axios -> for repentance <3341 - metanoia -> . turn ROM 011 026 
And so <3779 -houto -> all <3956 -pas -> Israel <2474 -Israel -> shall be saved <4982 -sozo -> : as it is written 
<1125 -grapho -> , There shall come <2240 -heko -> out of Sion <4622 -Sion -> the Deliverer <4506 -rhoumai -> 
, and shall {turn} <0654 -apostrepho -> away <0654 -apostrepho -> ungodliness <0763 -asebeia -> from Jacob 
<2384 -Iakob -> : turn 2CO 003 016 Nevertheless <1161 -de -> when <2259 -henika -> it shall {turn} <1994 -
epistrepho -> to the Lord <2962 -kurios - > , the vail <2571 -kaluma -> shall be taken <4014 -periaireo -> away 
<4014 -periaireo -> . turn GAL 004 009 But now <3568 -nun -> , after that ye have known <1097 -ginosko -> 
God <2316 -theos -> , or <1161 -de -> rather <3123 -mallon -> are known <1097 -ginosko -> of God <2316 -
theos -> , how <4459 -pos -> {turn} <1994 -epistrepho -> ye again <3825 -palin -> to the weak <0772 -asthenes -
> and beggarly <4444 -purgos -> elements <4747 -stoicheion -> , whereunto <3739 -hos -> ye desire <2309 -thelo
-> again <3825 - palin -> to be in bondage <1398 -douleuo -> ? turn PHP 001 019 For I know <1492 -eido -> that 
this <5124 - touto -> shall {turn} <0576 -apobaino -> to my salvation <4991 - soteria -> through <1223 -dia -> 
your <5216 -humon -> prayer <1162 -deesis -> , and the supply <2024 -epichoregia -> of the Spirit <4151 -
pneuma -> of Jesus <2424 -Iesous -> Christ <5547 - Christos -> , turn 2TI 003 005 Having <2192 -echo -> a form
<3446 -morphosis - > of godliness <2150 -eusebeia -> , but denying <0720 -arneomai - > the power <1411 -
dunamis -> thereof <0846 -autos -> : from such <5128 -toutous -> {turn} <0665 -apotrepo -> away <0665 - 
apotrepo -> . turn 2TI 004 004 And they shall {turn} <0654 -apostrepho -> away <0654 -apostrepho -> [ their ] 
ears <0189 -akoe -> from the truth <0225 -aletheia -> , and shall be turned <0654 -apostrepho -> unto fables 
<3454 -muthos -> . turn TIT 001 014 Not giving heed <4337 -prosecho -> to Jewish <2451 -Ioudaikos -> fables 
<3454 -muthos -> , and commandments <1785 -entole -> of men <0444 -anthropos -> , that {turn} <0654 - 
apostrepho -> from the truth <0225 -aletheia -> . turn HEB 012 025 See <0991 -blepo -> that ye refuse <3868 - 
paraiteomai -> not him that speaketh <2980 -laleo -> . For if <1487 -ei -> they escaped <5343 -pheugo -> not who
refused <3868 -paraiteomai -> him that spake <5537 -chrematizo -> on <1909 - epi -> earth <1093 -ge -> , much 
<4183 -polus -> more <3123 - mallon -> [ shall not ] we [ escape <5343 -pheugo -> ] , if we {turn} <0654 -
apostrepho -> away <0654 -apostrepho -> from him that [ speaketh ] from heaven <3772 -ouranos -> : turn JAS 
003 003 Behold <2400 -idou -> , we put <0906 -ballo -> bits <5469 -chalinos -> in the horses <2462 -hippos -> 
mouths <4750 -stoma -> , that they may obey <3982 -peitho -> us ; and we {turn} <3329 -metago -> about <3329 
-metago -> their whole <3650 -holos -> body <4983 -soma -> . turn 2PE 002 021 For it had been <2258 -en -> 
better <2909 - kreitton -> for them not to have known <1921 -epiginosko -> the way <3598 -hodos -> of 
righteousness <1343 -dikaiosune -> , than <2228 -e -> , after they have known <1921 -epiginosko -> [ it ] , to 
{turn} <1994 -epistrepho -> from the holy <0040 -hagios -> commandment <1785 -entole -> delivered <3860 -
paradidomi -> unto them . turn REV 011 006 These <3778 -houtos -> have <2192 -echo -> power <1849 -exousia 
-> to shut <2808 -kleio -> heaven <3772 - ouranos -> , that it rain <5205 -huetos -> not in the days <2250 -hemera
-> of their prophecy <4394 -propheteia -> : and have <2192 -echo -> power <1849 -exousia -> over <1909 -epi ->
waters <5204 -hudor -> to {turn} <4672 -Solomon -> them to blood <0129 - haima -> , and to smite <3960 -
patasso -> the earth <1093 -ge -> with all <3956 -pas -> plagues <4127 -plege -> , as often <3740 - hosakis -> as 
they will <2309 -thelo -> . after this shall he turn his face unto amaziah did turn away from following <2CH25 -
:27 > any wise return him <1SA6 -:3 > as for such as turn aside unto their crooked ways but asahel would not turn
aside from following <2SA2 -:21 > but ephraim shall return but he shall not return <2SA12 -:23 > but if thine 
heart turn away but if thou return <2SA15 -:34 > but if ye turn away <2CH7 -:19 > but judgment shall return unto 
righteousness but let them not turn again but return not thou unto but turn aside out but turn thee yet again but we 
will return clouds return after day turn again did turn many away from iniquity doth turn from his righteousness 



fear thee turn unto me field not turn back again for field return back field shall return unto him for he shall return 
no more for if ye turn again unto <2CH30 -:9 > for if ye turn away from after him for their sakes therefore return 
thou on high for they shall return unto me with their whole heart for they will turn away thy son from following 
me for thy servant david's sake turn not away from all places whence ye shall return unto us from such turn away 
<2TI3 -:5 > go unto her return again great company shall return thither he may return unto his possession he shall 
not return into he shall not return thither any more he shall return no more he shall return out he shall return unto 
his possession he should not return from his wicked way he should return from his ways he turn away his wrath 
from him he turn it into he turn not aside from he turn not from his wickedness he will not turn from it he will turn
again her occasion who can turn her away his brethren shall return unto his fierce wrath may turn away from us 
<2CH29 -:10 > his heart turn not away his mischief shall return upon his own head his reproach shall his lord 
return unto him his wrath may turn away from you <2CH30 -:8 > how then wilt thou turn away <2KI18 -:24 > 
how then wilt thou turn away how turn ye again if he do not turn from his way if he turn from his sin if he turn not
if thou return at all <1KI22 -:28 > if thou turn away thy foot from if thou turn unto if we turn away from him if ye 
do return unto <1SA7 -:3 > if ye shall at all turn from following me <1KI9 -:6 > it shall not return any more it 
shall not return unto me void it will return upon him let him likewise not return back let him return unto let them 
return every man <1KI22 -:17 > let them return unto thee let them turn every one from his evil way let us return 
into egypt let us return unto lord may turn from lord shall return his blood upon his own head <1KI2 -:32 > lord 
shall return thy wickedness upon thine own head <1KI2 -: 44 > lord thy god will turn thy captivity man shall turn 
again unto dust may not return with thee <1KI13 -:16 > meet him after his return from morrow turn you none doth
return from his wickedness nor such as turn aside nor turn again <1KI13 -:17 > nor turn again by <1KI13 -:9 > 
now when every maid's turn was come o turn unto me oppressed return ashamed people return from following 
their brethren <2SA2 -:26 > raw flesh turn again return again return answer <2CH10 -:6 > return each return every
man <1KI12 -:24 > return every man <2CH11 -:4 > return for thy servants' sake return from following after thee 
return from me <2KI18 -:14 > return into <1SA29 -:11 > return into <2SA15 -:27 > return into egypt return into 
egypt return into egypt return into his sheath return mordecai return not unto them return on thy way <1KI19 -:15 
> return thither return thou <2SA15 -:20 > return thou <2SA19 -:14 > return thou after thy sister return through 
macedonia return unto return unto return unto return unto return unto balak return unto his house return unto his 
house return unto his house return unto me return unto me return unto me return unto my brethren which return 
unto thee with all their heart <1KI8 -:48 > return unto thy country return unto thy rest return with much riches 
unto your tents return ye now every man from his evil way return ye now every one from his evil way return your 
recompense upon your own head shadow return backward ten degrees <2KI20 -:10 > shall he return unto her 
again shall he turn away shall return into his own land shall return unto his own family shall turn again <1KI8 -:33
> shall turn away ungodliness from jacob shall ye return every man unto his possession shalt not turn away from 
me shalt return unto shalt turn back she might return from she shall turn should return upon his own head slayer 
return slayer shall return into spirit shall return unto god who gave it surely his anger shall turn from me surely 
they will turn away your heart after their gods <1KI11 - :2 > surely we will return with thee unto thy people sword
shall return out thee turn not thou away their blood shall therefore return upon <1KI2 -:33 > their trouble did turn 
unto <2CH15 -:4 > them shall return then afterward ye shall return then he shall turn his face toward then he will 
turn then shall he return then shall he return into his land with great riches then shall mine enemies turn back then 
shall ye return then shalt thou turn then will they turn unto other gods then ye shall return unto therefore his 
people return hither therefore now return ye therefore shalt thou make them turn their back therefore turn thou 
therefore we turn again they do not return they may return every man from his evil way they overturn they return 
they return they return at evening they return from iniquity they return not from their ways they shall every man 
turn they shall return they shall return they shall return they shall turn they shall turn away <2TI4 -:4 > they 
should not return they should return into they turn they turn they turn aside they turn not again thine infamy turn 
not away this jubilee ye shall return every man unto his possession this people turn again unto their lord <1KI12 -
:27 > this shall turn thither shall they not return thither they return again thou shalt not turn thee from one side 
thou shalt return thou shalt turn thy cities shall not return thy daughters shall return thy reward shall return upon 
thine own head till thou return unto time appointed he shall return trespass offering which we shall return <1SA6 -
:4 > turn again <2KI20 -:5 > turn again turn again turn again turn again turn again turn again turn again turn again 
our captivity turn again till they were consumed turn again unto <2CH30 -:6 > turn again unto <2KI1 -:6 > turn 
again with me <1SA15 -:25 > turn again with me <1SA15 -:30 > turn also from them turn aside <2SA18 -:30 > 
turn aside <2SA2 -:23 > turn aside turn aside turn aside turn aside turn aside turn aside from turn aside out turn 
away turn away from his fierce anger turn away from thee turn away from them <1CH14 -:14 > turn away his 
wrath turn away mine eyes from beholding vanity turn away my reproach which turn away their captivity turn 



away thine eyes from me turn away this day from following turn away thy captivity turn away thy wrath from 
them turn away wrath turn away your faces from all your abominations turn back turn back again <2SA19 -:37 > 
turn back from turn back from it turn back thine hand as turn back your captivity before your eyes turn either turn 
every man from his evil way turn from <2PE2 -:21 > turn from turn from following turn from him turn from it 
turn from it turn from their evil turn from their sin <1KI8 -:35 > turn from their sin <2CH6 -:26 > turn from their 
wicked ways <2CH7 -:14 > turn from their wickedness turn from thy fierce wrath turn from transgression turn her 
into turn into his house turn many turn not turn not away <2CH6 -:42 > turn not from it turn thee <1SA14 -:7 > 
turn thee aside <2SA2 -:21 > turn thee aside from following me <2SA2 -:22 > turn thee behind me <2KI9 -:19 > 
turn thee behind me <2KI9 -:18 > turn thee eastward <1KI17 -:3 > turn thee unto me turn thee yet again turn thee 
yet again turn their reproach upon their own head turn them turn them turn thine hand <1KI22 -:34 > turn thine 
hand <2CH18 -:33 > turn thine hand upon turn this day from following turn thou <1SA22 -:18 > turn thou me turn
thou unto me turn thou us unto thee turn unto turn unto turn unto me according turn unto their god turn upon him 
turn us turn us again turn us again turn us again turn ye turn ye turn ye again now every one from his evil way turn
ye from your evil ways <2KI17 -:13 > turn ye from your evil ways turn ye not aside <1SA12 -:21 > turn ye not 
unto idols turn ye now from your evil ways turn ye unto turn ye unto me turn you turn you turn you turn you at my
reproof turn you northward until thy brother's anger turn away from thee until thy brother's fury turn away we may
return answer <2CH10 -:9 > we might turn from our iniquities we turn we turn about their whole body we will not
return unto our houses we will not turn we will not turn aside hither into we will not turn into when he will return 
from when wilt thou return when ye turn when ye turn wherefore now return <1SA29 -:7 > wherefore turn 
wherein shall we return which ye return him <1SA6 -:8 > who can turn him who shall turn it back wicked turn 
from his way wicked turn from his wickedness wicked will turn from all his sins will certainly return unto thee 
according will make all thine enemies turn their backs unto thee will neither turn unto will not return will not 
return with thee <1SA15 -:26 > will not turn awa <2CH30 -:9 > will not turn away will not turn away will not turn
away will not turn away will not turn away will not turn away will not turn away will not turn away will not turn 
away from them will now turn aside will overturn will return will return will return will return again unto you will
return every one from his evil way will return into my house from whence will return unto my house whence will 
return unto thee will return unto you will return your recompense upon your own head will turn away your 
captivity will turn back will turn mine hand against ekron will turn mine hand upon will turn my hand upon thee 
will turn thee back will turn thee back will turn thee back by <2KI19 -:28 > will turn thee back by will turn their 
mourning into joy will turn unto you will turn unto you will turn your feasts into mourning will ye turn ye must 
turn away this day from following ye shall henceforth return no more ye shall not turn aside ye shall return every 
man unto his fa lev ye shall return every man unto his possession ye should turn from these vanities unto ye turn 
aside ye turn not aside therefrom ye turn unto me ye who turn judgment yet return again yet turn not aside from 
following <1SA12 -:20 > your border shall turn from - overturn , 2015 , 5754 , * return , 0344 , 0390 , 1994 , 5290
, - return , 3427 , 6437 , 7725 , 8666 , * turn , 0576 , 0654 , 0665 , 1294 , 1994 , 3329 , 4672 , 4762 , - turn , 2015 ,
2186 , 5186 , 5414 , 5437 , 5493 , 5627 , 5674 , 6437 , 6801 , 7725 , 7750 , 7760 , 7847 , 8159 , 8447 , return 
GEN 003 019 In the sweat <02188 +ze of thy face <00639 +>aph > shalt thou eat <00398 +>akal > bread <03899 
+lechem > , till <05704 + thou return <07725 +shuwb > unto the ground <00127 +>adamah > ; for out of it wast 
thou taken <03947 +laqach > : for dust <06083 + thou [ art ] , and unto dust <06083 + shalt thou {return} <07725 
+shuwb > . return GEN 003 019 In the sweat <02188 +ze of thy face <00639 +>aph > shalt thou eat <00398 
+>akal > bread <03899 +lechem > , till <05704 + thou {return} <07725 +shuwb > unto the ground <00127 
+>adamah > ; for out of it wast thou taken <03947 +laqach > : for dust <06083 + thou [ art ] , and unto dust 
<06083 + shalt thou return <07725 +shuwb > . return GEN 014 017 . And the king <04428 +melek > of Sodom 
<05467 +C@dom > went <03318 +yatsa> >out to meet <07125 +qir>ah > him after <00310 +>achar > his 
{return} <07725 +shuwb > from the slaughter <05221 +nakah > of Chedorlaomer <03540 +K@dorla , and of the 
kings <04428 +melek > that [ were ] with him , at <00413 +>el > the valley <06010 + of Shaveh <07740 +Shaveh
> , which <01931 +huw> > [ is ] the king s <04428 +melek > dale <06010 + . Return GEN 016 009 And the angel
<04397 +mal>ak > of the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > said <00559 +>amar > unto her , {Return} <07725 
+shuwb > to thy mistress <01404 +g@bereth > , and submit <06031 + thyself under <08478 +tachath > her hands 
<03027 +yad > . return GEN 018 010 And he said <00559 +>amar > , I will certainly {return} <07725 +shuwb > 
unto thee according to the time <06256 + of life <02416 +chay > ; and , lo <02009 +hinneh > , Sarah <08283 
+Sarah > thy wife <00802 +>ishshah > shall have a son <01121 +ben > . And Sarah <08283 +Sarah > heard 
<08085 +shama< > [ it ] in the tent <00168 +>ohel > door <06607 +pethach > , which <01931 +huw> > [ was ] 
behind <00310 +>achar > him . return GEN 018 014 Is any thing <01697 +dabar > too hard <06381 +pala> > for 
the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > ? At the time appointed <04150 +mow I will {return} <07725 +shuwb > unto 



thee , according to the time <06256 + of life <02416 +chay > , and Sarah <08283 +Sarah > shall have a son 
<01121 +ben > . Return GEN 031 003 And the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > said <00559 +>amar > unto Jacob 
<03290 +Ya , {Return} <07725 +shuwb > unto the land <00776 +>erets > of thy fathers <1> , and to thy kindred 
<04138 +mowledeth > ; and I will be with thee . return GEN 031 013 I [ am ] the God <00410 +>el > of Bethel 
<01008 +Beyth - >El > , where <00834 +>aher > thou anointedst <04886 +mashach > the pillar <04676 
+matstsebah > , [ and ] where <00834 +>aher > thou vowedst <05087 +nadar > a vow <05088 +neder > unto me :
now <06258 + arise <06965 +quwm > , get <03318 +yatsa> > thee out from this <02063 +zo>th > land <00776 
+>erets > , and {return} <07725 +shuwb > unto the land <00776 +>erets > of thy kindred <04138 +mowledeth > .
Return GEN 032 009 . And Jacob <03290 +Ya said <00559 +>amar > , O God <00430 +>elohiym > of my father 
<1> Abraham <85> , and God <00430 +>elohiym > of my father <1> Isaac <03327 +Yitschaq > , the LORD 
<03068 +Y@hovah > which saidst <00559 +>amar > unto me , {Return} <07725 +shuwb > unto thy country 
<00776 +>erets > , and to thy kindred <04138 +mowledeth > , and I will deal well <03190 +yatab > with thee : 
return EXO 004 018 . And Moses <04872 +Mosheh > went <03212 +yalak > and returned <07725 +shuwb > to 
Jethro <03503 +Yithrow > his father <02859 +chathan > in law <02859 +chathan > , and said <00559 +>amar > 
unto him , Let me go <03212 +yalak > , I pray <04994 +na> > thee , and {return} <07725 +shuwb > unto my 
brethren <00251 +>ach > which <00834 +>aher > [ are ] in Egypt <04714 +Mitsrayim > , and see <07200 +ra>ah
> whether <05750 + they be yet <05750 + alive <02416 +chay > . And Jethro <03503 +Yithrow > said <00559 
+>amar > to Moses <04872 +Mosheh > , Go <03212 +yalak > in peace <07965 +shalowm > . return EXO 004 
019 And the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > said <00559 +>amar > unto Moses <04872 +Mosheh > in Midian 
<04080 +Midyan > , Go <03212 +yalak > , {return} <07725 +shuwb > into Egypt <04714 +Mitsrayim > : for all 
<03605 +kol > the men <00582 +>enowsh > are dead <04191 +muwth > which sought <01245 +baqash > thy life
<05315 +nephesh > . return EXO 004 021 And the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > said <00559 +>amar > unto 
Moses <04872 +Mosheh > , When thou goest <03212 +yalak > to {return} <07725 +shuwb > into Egypt <04714 
+Mitsrayim > , see <07200 +ra>ah > that thou do <06213 + all <03605 +kol > those wonders <04159 +mowpheth
> before <06440 +paniym > Pharaoh <06547 +Par , which <00834 +>aher > I have put <07760 +suwm > in thine 
hand <03027 +yad > : but I will harden <02388 +chazaq > his heart <03820 +leb > , that he shall not let the 
people <05971 + go <07971 +shalach > . return EXO 013 017 . And it came <01961 +hayah > to pass , when 
Pharaoh <06547 +Par had let the people <05971 + go <07971 +shalach > , that God <00430 +>elohiym > led 
<05148 +nachah > them not [ through ] the way <01870 +derek > of the land <00776 +>erets > of the Philistines 
<06430 +P@lishtiy > , although <03588 +kiy > that [ was ] near <07138 +qarowb > ; for God <00430 +>elohiym 
> said <00559 +>amar > , Lest <06435 +pen > peradventure the people <05971 + repent <05162 +nacham > 
when they see <07200 +ra>ah > war <04421 +milchamah > , and they {return} <07725 +shuwb > to Egypt 
<04714 +Mitsrayim > : return LEV 025 010 And ye shall hallow <06942 +qadash > the fiftieth <02572 
+chamishshiym > year <08141 +shaneh > , and proclaim <07121 +qara> > liberty <01865 +d@rowr > throughout
[ all <03605 +kol > ] the land <00776 +>erets > unto all <03605 +kol > the inhabitants <03427 +yashab > thereof 
: it shall be a jubile <03104 +yowbel > unto you ; and ye shall return <07725 +shuwb > every man <00376 +>iysh
> unto his possession <00272 +>achuzzah > , and ye shall {return} <07725 +shuwb > every man <00376 +>iysh 
> unto his family <04940 +mishpachah > . return LEV 025 010 And ye shall hallow <06942 +qadash > the fiftieth
<02572 +chamishshiym > year <08141 +shaneh > , and proclaim <07121 +qara> > liberty <01865 +d@rowr > 
throughout [ all <03605 +kol > ] the land <00776 +>erets > unto all <03605 +kol > the inhabitants <03427 
+yashab > thereof : it shall be a jubile <03104 +yowbel > unto you ; and ye shall {return} <07725 +shuwb > 
every man <00376 +>iysh > unto his possession <00272 +>achuzzah > , and ye shall return <07725 +shuwb > 
every man <00376 +>iysh > unto his family <04940 +mishpachah > . return LEV 025 013 In the year <08141 
+shaneh > of this <02063 +zo>th > jubile <03104 +yowbel > ye shall {return} <07725 +shuwb > every man 
<00376 +>iysh > unto his possession <00272 +>achuzzah > . return LEV 025 027 Then let him count <02803 
+chashab > the years <08141 +shaneh > of the sale <04465 +mimkar > thereof , and restore <07725 +shuwb > the
overplus <05736 + unto the man <00376 +>iysh > to whom <00834 +>aher > he sold <04376 +makar > it ; that 
he may {return} <07725 +shuwb > unto his possession <00272 +>achuzzah > . return LEV 025 028 But if 
<00518 +>im > he be not able to restore <07725 +shuwb > [ it ] to him , then that which is sold <04465 +mimkar 
> shall remain <01961 +hayah > in the hand <03027 +yad > of him that hath bought <07069 +qanah > it until 
<05704 + the year <08141 +shaneh > of jubile <03104 +yowbel > : and in the jubile <03104 +yowbel > it shall go
<03318 +yatsa> > out , and he shall {return} <07725 +shuwb > unto his possession <00272 +>achuzzah > . return
LEV 025 041 And [ then ] shall he depart <03318 +yatsa> > from thee , [ both ] he and his children <01121 +ben 
> with him , and shall return <07725 +shuwb > unto his own family <04940 +mishpachah > , and unto the 
possession <00272 +>achuzzah > of his fathers <1> shall he {return} <07725 +shuwb > . return LEV 025 041 



And [ then ] shall he depart <03318 +yatsa> > from thee , [ both ] he and his children <01121 +ben > with him , 
and shall {return} <07725 +shuwb > unto his own family <04940 +mishpachah > , and unto the possession 
<00272 +>achuzzah > of his fathers <1> shall he return <07725 +shuwb > . return LEV 027 024 In the year 
<08141 +shaneh > of the jubile <03104 +yowbel > the field <07704 +sadeh > shall {return} <07725 +shuwb > 
unto him of whom it was bought <07069 +qanah > , [ even ] to him to whom <00834 +>aher > the possession 
<00272 +>achuzzah > of the land <00776 +>erets > [ did belong ] . Return NUM 010 036 And when it rested 
<05117 +nuwach > , he said <00559 +>amar > , {Return} <07725 +shuwb > , O LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > , 
unto the many <07233 +r@babah > thousands <00505 +>eleph > of Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > . return NUM 014 
003 And wherefore <04100 +mah > hath the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > brought <00935 +bow> > us unto this 
<02063 +zo>th > land <00776 +>erets > , to fall <05307 +naphal > by the sword <02719 +chereb > , that our 
wives <00802 +>ishshah > and our children <02945 +taph > should be a prey <00957 +baz > ? were it not better 
<02896 +towb > for us to {return} <07725 +shuwb > into Egypt <04714 +Mitsrayim > ? return NUM 014 004 
And they said <00559 +>amar > one <00376 +>iysh > to another <00250 +>Ezrachiy > , Let us make <05414 
+nathan > a captain <07218 +ro>sh > , and let us {return} <07725 +shuwb > into Egypt <04714 +Mitsrayim > . 
Return NUM 023 005 And the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > put <07760 +suwm > a word <01697 +dabar > in 
Balaam s <01109 +Bil mouth <06310 +peh > , and said <00559 +>amar > , {Return} <07725 +shuwb > unto 
Balak <01111 +Balaq > , and thus <03541 +koh > thou shalt speak <01696 +dabar > . return NUM 032 018 We 
will not {return} <07725 +shuwb > unto our houses <01004 +bayith > , until<05704 + the children <01121 +ben 
> of Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > have inherited <05157 +nachal > every man <00376 +>iysh > his inheritance 
<05159 +nachalah > . return NUM 032 022 And the land <00776 +>erets > be subdued <03533 +kabash > before 
<06440 +paniym > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > : then afterward <00310 +>achar > ye shall {return} <07725 
+shuwb > , and be guiltless <05355 +naqiy > before the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > , and before Israel <03478 
+Yisra>el > ; and this <02063 +zo>th > land <00776 +>erets > shall be your possession <00272 +>achuzzah > 
before <06440 +paniym > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > . return NUM 035 028 Because <03588 +kiy > he 
should have remained <03427 +yashab > in the city <05892 + of his refuge <04733 +miqlat > until <05704 + the 
death <04194 +maveth > of the high <01419 +gadowl > priest <03548 +kohen > : but after <00310 +>achar > the 
death <04194 +maveth > of the high <01419 +gadowl > priest <03548 +kohen > the slayer <07523 +ratsach > 
shall {return} <07725 +shuwb > into <00413 +>el > the land <00776 +>erets > of his possession <00272 
+>achuzzah > . return DEU 003 020 Until <05704 + the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > have given rest <05117 
+nuwach > unto your brethren <00251 +>ach > , as well as unto you , and [ until ] they also <01571 +gam > 
possess <03423 +yarash > the land <00776 +>erets > which <00834 +>aher > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > 
your God <00430 +>elohiym > hath given <05414 +nathan > them beyond <05676 + Jordan <03383 +Yarden > : 
and [ then ] shall ye {return} <07725 +shuwb > every man <00376 +>iysh > unto his possession <03425 
+y@rushah > , which <00834 +>aher > I have given <05414 +nathan > you . return DEU 017 016 But he shall not
multiply <07235 +rabah > horses <05483 +cuwc > to himself , nor <03808 +lo> > cause the people <05971 + to 
return <07725 +shuwb > to Egypt <04714 +Mitsrayim > , to the end <04616 +ma that he should multiply <07235 
+rabah > horses <05483 +cuwc > : forasmuch as the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > hath said <00559 +>amar > 
unto you , Ye shall henceforth <03254 +yacaph > {return} <07725 +shuwb > no <03808 +lo> > more <05750 +
that way <01870 +derek > . return DEU 017 016 But he shall not multiply <07235 +rabah > horses <05483 +cuwc
> to himself , nor <03808 +lo> > cause the people <05971 + to {return} <07725 +shuwb > to Egypt <04714 
+Mitsrayim > , to the end <04616 +ma that he should multiply <07235 +rabah > horses <05483 +cuwc > : 
forasmuch as the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > hath said <00559 +>amar > unto you , Ye shall henceforth <03254 
+yacaph > return <07725 +shuwb > no <03808 +lo> > more <05750 + that way <01870 +derek > . return DEU 
020 005 And the officers <07860 +shoter > shall speak <01696 +dabar > unto the people <05971 + , saying 
<00559 +>amar > , What <04310 +miy > man <00376 +>iysh > [ is there ] that hath built <01129 +banah > a new
<02319 +chadash > house <01004 +bayith > , and hath not dedicated <02596 +chanak > it ? let him go <03212 
+yalak > and {return} <07725 +shuwb > to his house <01004 +bayith > , lest <06435 +pen > he die <04191 
+muwth > in the battle <04421 +milchamah > , and another <00312 +>acher > man <00376 +>iysh > dedicate 
<02596 +chanak > it . return DEU 020 006 And what <04310 +miy > man <00376 +>iysh > [ is he ] that hath 
planted <05193 +nata< > a vineyard <03754 +kerem > , and hath not [ yet ] eaten <02490 +chalal > of it ? let him 
[ also ] go <03212 +yalak > and {return} <07725 +shuwb > unto his house <01004 +bayith > , lest <06435 +pen 
> he die <04191 +muwth > in the battle <04421 +milchamah > , and another <00312 +>acher > man <00376 
+>iysh > eat <02490 +chalal > of it . return DEU 020 007 And what <04310 +miy > man <00376 +>iysh > [ is 
there ] that hath betrothed <00781 +>aras > a wife <00802 +>ishshah > , and hath not taken <03947 +laqach > her
? let him go <03212 +yalak > and {return} <07725 +shuwb > unto his house <01004 +bayith > , lest <06435 +pen



> he die <04191 +muwth > in the battle <04421 +milchamah > , and another <00312 +>acher > man <00376 
+>iysh > take <03947 +laqach > her . return DEU 020 008 And the officers <07860 +shoter > shall speak <01696 
+dabar > further <03254 +yacaph > unto the people <05971 + , and they shall say <00559 +>amar > , What 
<04310 +miy > man <00376 +>iysh > [ is there that is ] fearful <03373 +yare> > and fainthearted <03824 +lebab 
> ? let him go <03212 +yalak > and {return} <07725 +shuwb > unto his house <01004 +bayith > , lest <06435 
+pen > his brethren s <00251 +>ach > heart <03824 +lebab > faint <04549 +macac > as well as his heart <03824 
+lebab > . return DEU 030 002 And shalt {return} <07725 +shuwb > unto the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > thy 
God <00430 +>elohiym > , and shalt obey <08085 +shama< > his voice <06963 +qowl > according to all <03605 
+kol > that I command <06680 +tsavah > thee this day <03117 +yowm > , thou and thy children <01121 +ben > , 
with all <03605 +kol > thine heart <03824 +lebab > , and with all <03605 +kol > thy soul <05315 +nephesh > ; 
return DEU 030 003 That then the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > thy God <00430 +>elohiym > will turn <07725 
+shuwb > thy captivity <07622 +sh@buwth > , and have compassion <07355 +racham > upon thee , and will 
{return} <07725 +shuwb > and gather <06908 +qabats > thee from all <03605 +kol > the nations <05971 + , 
whither the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > thy God <00430 +>elohiym > hath scattered <06327 +puwts > thee . 
return DEU 030 008 And thou shalt {return} <07725 +shuwb > and obey <08085 +shama< > the voice <06963 
+qowl > of the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > , and do <06213 + all <03605 +kol > his commandments <04687 
+mitsvah > which <00834 +>aher > I command <06680 +tsavah > thee this day <03117 +yowm > . returned GEN
008 003 And the waters <04325 +mayim > {returned} <07725 +shuwb > from off <05921 + the earth <00776 
+>erets > continually : and after the end <07097 +qatseh > of the hundred <03967 +me>ah > and fifty <02572 
+chamishshiym > days <03117 +yowm > the waters <04325 +mayim > were abated <02637 +chacer > . returned 
GEN 008 009 But the dove <03123 +yownah > found <04672 +matsa> > no <03808 +lo> > rest <04494 
+manowach > for the sole <03709 +kaph > of her foot <07272 +regel > , and she {returned} <07725 +shuwb > 
unto him into <00413 +>el > the ark <08392 +tebah > , for the waters <04325 +mayim > [ were ] on <05921 + the
face <06440 +paniym > of the whole <03605 +kol > earth <00776 +>erets > : then he put <07971 +shalach > 
forth <07971 +shalach > his hand <03027 +yad > , and took <03947 +laqach > her , and pulled <04026 +migdal >
her in unto him into <00413 +>el > the ark <08392 +tebah > . returned GEN 008 012 And he stayed <03176 
+yachal > yet other <00312 +>acher > seven <07651 +sheba< > days <03117 +yowm > ; and sent <07971 
+shalach > forth the dove <03123 +yownah > ; which {returned} <07725 +shuwb > not again <03254 +yacaph > 
unto him any <05750 + more <05750 + . returned GEN 014 007 And they {returned} <07725 +shuwb > , and 
came <00935 +bow> > to Enmishpat , which <00834 +>aher > [ is ] Kadesh <06946 +Qadesh > , and smote 
<05221 +nakah > all <03605 +kol > the country <07704 +sadeh > of the Amalekites <06003 + , and also <01571 
+gam > the Amorites <00567 +>Emoriy > , that dwelt <03427 +yashab > in Hazezontamar <02688 
+Chats@tsown Tamar > . returned GEN 018 033 And the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > went <03212 +yalak > his
way <03212 +yalak > , as soon <00834 +>aher > as he had left <03615 +kalah > communing <01696 +dabar > 
with Abraham <85> : and Abraham <85> {returned} <07725 +shuwb > unto his place <04725 +maqowm > . 
returned GEN 021 032 Thus <03541 +koh > they made <03772 +karath > a covenant <01285 +b@riyth > at 
Beersheba <00884 +B@>er Sheba< > : then Abimelech <40> rose <06965 +quwm > up , and Phichol <06369 
+Piykol > the chief captain <08269 +sar > of his host <06635 +tsaba> > , and they {returned} <07725 +shuwb > 
into <00413 +>el > the land <00776 +>erets > of the Philistines <06430 +P@lishtiy > . returned GEN 022 019 So
Abraham <85> {returned} <07725 +shuwb > unto his young <05288 +na men , and they rose <06965 +quwm > 
up and went <03212 +yalak > together <03162 +yachad > to Beersheba <00884 +B@>er Sheba< > ; and 
Abraham <85> dwelt <03427 +yashab > at Beersheba <00884 +B@>er Sheba< > . returned GEN 031 055 And 
early <07925 +shakam > in the morning <01242 +boqer > Laban <03837 +Laban > rose <07925 +shakam > up , 
and kissed <05401 +nashaq > his sons <01121 +ben > and his daughters <01363 +gobahh > , and blessed <01288 
+barak > them : and Laban <03837 +Laban > departed <03212 +yalak > , and {returned} <07725 +shuwb > unto 
his place <04725 +maqowm > . returned GEN 032 006 And the messengers <04397 +mal>ak > {returned} 
<07725 +shuwb > to Jacob <03290 +Ya , saying <00559 +>amar > , We came <00935 +bow> > to thy brother 
<00251 +>ach > Esau <06215 + , and also <01571 +gam > he cometh <01980 +halak > to meet <07125 +qir>ah 
> thee , and four <00702 +>arba< > hundred <03967 +me>ah > men <00376 +>iysh > with him . returned GEN 
033 016 . So Esau <06215 + {returned} <07725 +shuwb > that day <03117 +yowm > on his way <01870 +derek 
> unto Seir <08165 +Se . returned GEN 037 029 And Reuben <07205 +R@>uwben > {returned} <07725 +shuwb
> unto the pit <00953 +bowr > ; and , behold <02009 +hinneh > , Joseph <03130 +Yowceph > [ was ] not in the 
pit <00953 +bowr > ; and he rent <07167 +qara< > his clothes <00899 +beged > . returned GEN 037 030 And he 
{returned} <07725 +shuwb > unto his brethren <00251 +>ach > , and said <00559 +>amar > , The child <03206 
+yeled > [ is ] not ; and I , whither <00575 +>an > shall I go <00935 +bow> > ? returned GEN 038 022 And he 



{returned} <07725 +shuwb > to Judah <03063 +Y@huwdah > , and said <00559 +>amar > , I cannot <03808 
+lo> > find <04672 +matsa> > her ; and also <01571 +gam > the men <00582 +>enowsh > of the place <04725 
+maqowm > said <00559 +>amar > , [ that ] there was no <03808 +lo> > harlot <06948 +q@deshah > in this 
<02088 +zeh > [ place ] . returned GEN 042 024 And he turned <05437 +cabab > himself about from them , and 
wept <01058 +bakah > ; and {returned} <07725 +shuwb > to them again <07725 +shuwb > , and communed 
<01696 +dabar > with them , and took <03947 +laqach > from them Simeon <08095 +Shim , and bound <00631 
+>acar > him before their eyes <05869 + . returned GEN 043 010 For except <03884 +luwle> > we had lingered 
<04102 +mahahh > , surely <03588 +kiy > now <06258 + we had {returned} <07725 +shuwb > this <02088 +zeh
> second time <06471 +pa . returned GEN 043 018 And the men <00582 +>enowsh > were afraid <03372 +yare>
> , because <03588 +kiy > they were brought <00935 +bow> > into Joseph s <03130 +Yowceph > house <01004 
+bayith > ; and they said <00559 +>amar > , Because of the money <03701 +keceph > that was {returned} 
<07725 +shuwb > in our sacks <00572 +>amtachath > at the first <08462 +t@chillah > time <08462 +t@chillah 
> are we brought <00935 +bow> > in ; that he may seek <01556 +galal > occasion <01556 +galal > against 
<05921 + us , and fall <05307 +naphal > upon us , and take <03947 +laqach > us for bondmen <05650 + , and our
asses <02543 +chamowr > . returned GEN 044 013 Then they rent <07167 +qara< > their clothes <08071 +simlah
> , and laded <06006 + every man <00376 +>iysh > his ass <02543 +chamowr > , and {returned} <07725 
+shuwb > to the city <05892 + . returned GEN 050 014 And Joseph <03130 +Yowceph > {returned} <07725 
+shuwb > into Egypt <04714 +Mitsrayim > , he , and his brethren <00251 +>ach > , and all <03605 +kol > that 
went <05927 + up with him to bury <06912 +qabar > his father <1> , after <00310 +>achar > he had buried 
<06912 +qabar > his father <1> . returned EXO 004 018 . And Moses <04872 +Mosheh > went <03212 +yalak > 
and {returned} <07725 +shuwb > to Jethro <03503 +Yithrow > his father <02859 +chathan > in law <02859 
+chathan > , and said <00559 +>amar > unto him , Let me go <03212 +yalak > , I pray <04994 +na> > thee , and 
return <07725 +shuwb > unto my brethren <00251 +>ach > which <00834 +>aher > [ are ] in Egypt <04714 
+Mitsrayim > , and see <07200 +ra>ah > whether <05750 + they be yet <05750 + alive <02416 +chay > . And 
Jethro <03503 +Yithrow > said <00559 +>amar > to Moses <04872 +Mosheh > , Go <03212 +yalak > in peace 
<07965 +shalowm > . returned EXO 004 020 And Moses <04872 +Mosheh > took <03947 +laqach > his wife 
<00802 +>ishshah > and his sons <01121 +ben > , and set <07392 +rakab > them upon an ass <02543 +chamowr 
> , and he {returned} <07725 +shuwb > to the land <00776 +>erets > of Egypt <04714 +Mitsrayim > : and Moses
<04872 +Mosheh > took <03947 +laqach > the rod <04294 +matteh > of God <00430 +>elohiym > in his hand 
<03027 +yad > . returned EXO 005 022 And Moses <04872 +Mosheh > {returned} <07725 +shuwb > unto the 
LORD <00136 +>Adonay > , and said <00559 +>amar > , Lord <03068 +Y@hovah > , wherefore <04100 +mah 
> hast thou [ so ] evil <07489 +ra ? why <04100 +mah > [ is ] it [ that ] thou hast sent <07971 +shalach > me ? 
returned EXO 014 027 And Moses <04872 +Mosheh > stretched <05186 +natah > forth his hand <03027 +yad > 
over <05921 + the sea <03220 +yam > , and the sea <03220 +yam > {returned} <07725 +shuwb > to his strength 
<00386 +>eythan > when the morning <01242 +boqer > appeared <06437 +panah > ; and the Egyptians <04714 
+Mitsrayim > fled <05127 +nuwc > against <07125 +qir>ah > it ; and the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > overthrew
<05287 +na the Egyptians <04714 +Mitsrayim > in the midst <08432 +tavek > of the sea <03220 +yam > . 
returned EXO 014 028 And the waters <04325 +mayim > {returned} <07725 +shuwb > , and covered <03680 
+kacah > the chariots <07393 +rekeb > , and the horsemen <06571 +parash > , [ and ] all <03605 +kol > the host 
<02428 +chayil > of Pharaoh <06547 +Par that came <00935 +bow> > into the sea <03220 +yam > after <00310 
+>achar > them ; there remained <07604 +sha>ar > not so <05704 + much <05704 + as one <00259 +>echad > of
them . returned EXO 019 008 And all <03605 +kol > the people <05971 + answered <06030 + together <03162 
+yachad > , and said <00559 +>amar > , All <03605 +kol > that the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > hath spoken 
<01696 +dabar > we will do <06213 + . And Moses <04872 +Mosheh > {returned} <07725 +shuwb > the words 
<01697 +dabar > of the people <05971 + unto the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > . returned EXO 032 031 And 
Moses <04872 +Mosheh > {returned} <07725 +shuwb > unto the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > , and said <00559
+>amar > , Oh <00577 +>anna> > , this <02088 +zeh > people <05971 + have sinned <02398 +chata> > a great 
<01419 +gadowl > sin <02401 +chata>ah > , and have made <06213 + them gods <00430 +>elohiym > of gold 
<02091 +zahab > . returned EXO 034 031 And Moses <04872 +Mosheh > called <07121 +qara> > unto them ; 
and Aaron <00175 +>Aharown > and all <03605 +kol > the rulers <05387 +nasiy> > of the congregation <05712 
+ {returned} <07725 +shuwb > unto him : and Moses <04872 +Mosheh > talked <01696 +dabar > with them . 
returned LEV 022 013 But if <03588 +kiy > the priest s <03548 +kohen > daughter <01323 +bath > be a widow 
<00490 +>almanah > , or divorced <01644 +garash > , and have no <00369 +>ayin > child <02233 +zera< > , 
and is {returned} <07725 +shuwb > unto her father s <1> house <01004 +bayith > , as in her youth <05271 +na , 
she shall eat <00398 +>akal > of her father s <1> meat <03899 +lechem > : but there shall no <03808 +lo> > 



stranger <02114 +zuwr > eat <00398 +>akal > thereof . returned NUM 013 025 And they {returned} <07725 
+shuwb > from searching <08446 +tuwr > of the land <00776 +>erets > after <07093 +qets > forty <00705 
+>arba days <03117 +yowm > . returned NUM 014 036 . And the men <00582 +>enowsh > , which <00834 
+>aher > Moses <04872 +Mosheh > sent <07971 +shalach > to search <08446 +tuwr > the land <00776 +>erets >
, who {returned} <07725 +shuwb > , and made all <03605 +kol > the congregation <05712 + to murmur <03885 
+luwn > against <05921 + him , by bringing <03318 +yatsa> > up a slander <01681 +dibbah > upon the land 
<00776 +>erets > , returned NUM 016 050 And Aaron <00175 +>Aharown > {returned} <07725 +shuwb > unto 
Moses <04872 +Mosheh > unto the door <06607 +pethach > of the tabernacle <00168 +>ohel > of the 
congregation <04150 +mow : and the plague <04046 +maggephah > was stayed <06113 + . returned NUM 023 
006 And he {returned} <07725 +shuwb > unto him , and , lo <02009 +hinneh > , he stood <05324 +natsab > by 
his burnt <05930 + sacrifice , he , and all <03605 +kol > the princes <08269 +sar > of Moab <04124 +Mow>ab > 
. returned NUM 024 025 And Balaam <01109 +Bil rose <06965 +quwm > up , and went <03212 +yalak > and 
{returned} <07725 +shuwb > to his place <04725 +maqowm > : and Balak <01111 +Balaq > also <01571 +gam >
went <01980 +halak > his way <01870 +derek > . returned DEU 001 045 And ye {returned} <07725 +shuwb > 
and wept <01058 +bakah > before <06440 +paniym > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > ; but the LORD <03068 
+Y@hovah > would not hearken <08085 +shama< > to your voice <06963 +qowl > , nor <03808 +lo> > give ear 
<00238 +>azan > unto you . turn GEN 019 002 And he said <00559 +>amar > , Behold <02009 +hinneh > now 
<04994 +na> > , my lords <00113 +>adown > , {turn} <05493 +cuwr > in , I pray <04994 +na> > you , into 
<00413 +>el > your servant s <05650 + house <01004 +bayith > , and tarry <03885 +luwn > all <03885 +luwn > 
night , and wash <07364 +rachats > your feet <07272 +regel > , and ye shall rise <07925 +shakam > up early 
<07925 +shakam > , and go <01980 +halak > on your ways <01870 +derek > . And they said <00559 +>amar > , 
Nay ; but we will abide <03885 +luwn > in the street <07339 +r@chob > all <03885 +luwn > night . turn GEN 
024 049 And now <06258 + if <00518 +>im > ye will deal <06213 + kindly <02617 +checed > and truly <00571 
+>emeth > with my master <00113 +>adown > , tell <05046 +nagad > me : and if <00518 +>im > not , tell 
<05046 +nagad > me ; that I may {turn} <06437 +panah > to the right <03225 +yamiyn > hand <03225 +yamiyn 
> , or <00176 +>ow > to the left <08040 +s@mo>wl > . turn GEN 027 044 And tarry <03427 +yashab > with him
a few <00259 +>echad > days <03117 +yowm > , until thy brother s <00251 +>ach > fury <02534 +chemah > 
{turn} <07725 +shuwb > away ; turn GEN 027 045 Until <05704 + thy brother s <00251 +>ach > anger <00639 
+>aph > {turn}<07725 +shuwb > away from thee , and he forget <07911 +shakach > [ that ] which <00834 
+>aher > thou hast done <06213 + to him : then I will send <07971 +shalach > , and fetch <03947 +laqach > thee 
from thence <08033 +sham > : why <04100 +mah > should I be deprived <07921 +shakol > also <01571 +gam > 
of you both <08147 +sh@nayim > in one <00259 +>echad > day <03117 +yowm > ? turn EXO 003 003 And 
Moses <04872 +Mosheh > said <00559 +>amar > , I will now <04994 +na> > {turn} <05493 +cuwr > aside , and
see <07200 +ra>ah > this <02088 +zeh > great <01419 +gadowl > sight <04758 +mar>eh > , why <04069 
+madduwa< > the bush <05572 +c@nah > is not burnt <01197 +ba . turn EXO 014 002 Speak <01696 +dabar > 
unto the children <01121 +ben > of Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > , that they {turn} <07725 +shuwb > and encamp 
<02583 +chanah > before <06440 +paniym > Pihahiroth <06367 +Pi ha - Chiyroth > , between <00996 +beyn > 
Migdol <04024 +Migdowl > and the sea <03220 +yam > , over <06440 +paniym > against <06440 +paniym > 
Baalzephon <01189 +Ba : before <05226 +nekach > it shall ye encamp <02583 +chanah > by the sea <03220 
+yam > . turn EXO 023 027 I will send <07971 +shalach > my fear <00367 +>eymah > before <06440 +paniym >
thee , and will destroy <02000 +hamam > all <03605 +kol > the people <05971 + to whom <00834 +>aher > thou
shalt come <00935 +bow> > , and I will make <05414 +nathan > all <03605 +kol > thine enemies <00341 
+>oyeb > {turn} their backs <06203 + unto thee . Turn EXO 032 012 Wherefore <04100 +mah > should the 
Egyptians <04714 +Mitsrayim > speak <00559 +>amar > , and say <00559 +>amar > , For mischief <07451 +ra<
> did he bring <03318 +yatsa> > them out , to slay <02026 +harag > them in the mountains <02022 +har > , and 
to consume <03615 +kalah > them from the face <06440 +paniym > of the earth <00127 +>adamah > ? {Turn} 
<07725 +shuwb > from thy fierce <02740 +charown > wrath <00639 +>aph > , and repent <05162 +nacham > of 
this evil <07451 +ra< > against thy people <05971 + . turn LEV 013 016 Or <00176 +>ow > if <03588 +kiy > the
raw <02416 +chay > flesh <01320 +basar > {turn} <07725 +shuwb > again <07725 +shuwb > , and be changed 
<02015 +haphak > unto white <03836 +laban > , he shall come <00935 +bow> > unto the priest <03548 +kohen 
> ; Turn LEV 019 004 {Turn} <06437 +panah > ye not unto idols <00457 +>eliyl > , nor <03808 +lo> > make 
<06213 + to yourselves molten <04541 +maccekah > gods <00430 +>elohiym > : I [ am ] the LORD <03068 
+Y@hovah > your God <00430 +>elohiym > . turn NUM 014 025 ( Now the Amalekites <06003 + and the 
Canaanites <03669 +K@na dwelt <03427 +yashab > in the valley <06010 + . ) To morrow <04279 +machar > 
{turn} <06437 +panah > you , and get <05265 +naca< > you into the wilderness <04057 +midbar > by the way 



<01870 +derek > of the Red <05488 +cuwph > sea <03220 +yam > . turn NUM 020 017 Let us pass <05674 + , I 
pray <04994 +na> > thee , through thy country <00776 +>erets > : we will not pass <05674 + through the fields 
<07704 +sadeh > , or through the vineyards <03754 +kerem > , neither <03808 +lo> > will we drink <08354 
+shathah > [ of ] the water <04325 +mayim > of the wells <00875 +@>er > : we will go <03212 +yalak > by the 
king s <04428 +melek > [ high ] way <01870 +derek > , we will not {turn} <05186 +natah > to the right <03225 
+yamiyn > hand <03225 +yamiyn > nor to the left <08040 +s@mo>wl > , until <05704 + we have passed <05674
+ thy borders <01366 +g@buwl > . turn NUM 021 022 Let me pass <05674 + through thy land <00776 +>erets > 
: we will not {turn} <05186 +natah > into the fields <07704 +sadeh > , or into the vineyards <03754 +kerem > ; 
we will not drink <08354 +shathah > [ of ] the waters <04325 +mayim > of the well <00875 +@>er > : [ but ] we 
will go <03212 +yalak > along by the king s <04428 +melek > [ high ] way <01870 +derek > , until <05704 + we 
be past <05674 + thy borders <01366 +g@buwl > . turn NUM 022 023 And the ass <00860 +>athown > saw 
<07200 +ra>ah > the angel <04397 +mal>ak > of the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > standing <05324 +natsab > in 
the way <01870 +derek > , and his sword <02719 +chereb > drawn <08025 +shalaph > in his hand <03027 +yad 
> : and the ass <00860 +>athown > turned <05186 +natah > aside <05186 +natah > out of the way <01870 +derek
> , and went <03212 +yalak > into the field <07704 +sadeh > : and Balaam <01109 +Bil smote <05221 +nakah > 
the ass <00860 +>athown > , to {turn} <05186 +natah > her into the way <01870 +derek > . turn NUM 022 026 
And the angel <04397 +mal>ak > of the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > went <05674 + further <03254 +yacaph > , 
and stood <05975 + in a narrow <06862 +tsar > place <04725 +maqowm > , where <00834 +>aher > [ was ] no 
<00369 +>ayin > way <01870 +derek > to {turn} <05186 +natah > either to the right <03225 +yamiyn > hand 
<03325 +Yitshariy > or to the left <08040 +s@mo>wl > . turn NUM 032 015 For if ye {turn} <07725 +shuwb > 
away from after <00310 +>achar > him , he will yet <05750 + again <03254 +yacaph > leave <03241 +Yaniym > 
them in the wilderness <04057 +midbar > ; and ye shall destroy <07843 +shachath > all <03605 +kol > this 
<02088 +zeh > people <05971 + . turn NUM 034 004 And your border <01366 +g@buwl > shall {turn} <05437 
+cabab > from the south <05045 +negeb > to the ascent <04608 +ma of Akrabbim <06137 + , and pass <05674 +
on to Zin <06790 +Tsin > : and the going <08444 +towtsa>ah > forth <08444 +towtsa>ah > thereof shall be from 
the south <05045 +negeb > to Kadeshbarnea <06947 +Qadesh Barnea< > , and shall go <03318 +yatsa> > on to 
Hazaraddar <02692 +Chatsar Addar > , and pass <05674 + on to Azmon <06111 + : Turn DEU 001 007 {Turn} 
<06437 +panah > you , and take your journey <05265 +naca< > , and go <00935 +bow> > to the mount <02022 
+har > of the Amorites <00567 +>Emoriy > , and unto all <03605 +kol > [ the places ] nigh <07934 +shaken > 
thereunto , in the plain <06160 + , in the hills <02022 +har > , and in the vale <08219 +sh@phelah > , and in the 
south <05045 +negeb > , and by the sea <03220 +yam > side <02348 +chowph > , to the land <00776 +>erets > 
of the Canaanites <03669 +K@na , and unto Lebanon <03844 +L@banown > , unto the great <01419 +gadowl > 
river <05104 +nahar > , the river <05104 +nahar > Euphrates <06578 +P@rath > . turn DEU 001 040 But [ as for 
] you , {turn} <06437 +panah > you , and take your journey <05265 +naca< > into the wilderness <04057 
+midbar > by the way <01870 +derek > of the Red <05488 +cuwph > sea <03220 +yam > . turn DEU 002 003 Ye
have compassed <05437 +cabab > this <02088 +zeh > mountain <02022 +har > long <07227 +rab > enough : 
{turn} <06437 +panah > you northward <06828 +tsaphown > . turn DEU 002 027 Let me pass <05674 + through 
thy land <00776 +>erets > : I will go <03212 +yalak > along by the high <01870 +derek > way <01870 +derek > ,
I will neither <03808 +lo> > {turn} <05493 +cuwr > unto the right <03225 +yamiyn > hand <03225 +yamiyn > 
nor to the left <08040 +s@mo>wl > . turn DEU 004 030 When thou art in tribulation <06862 +tsar > , and all 
<03605 +kol > these <00428 +>el - leh > things <01697 +dabar > are come <04672 +matsa> > upon thee , [ even 
] in the latter <00319 +>achariyth > days <03117 +yowm > , if thou {turn} <07725 +shuwb > to the LORD 
<03068 +Y@hovah > thy God <00430 +>elohiym > , and shalt be obedient <08085 +shama< > unto his voice 
<06963 +qowl > ; turn DEU 005 032 Ye shall observe <08104 +shamar > to do <06213 + therefore as the LORD 
<03068 +Y@hovah > your God <00430 +>elohiym > hath commanded <06680 +tsavah > you : ye shall not 
{turn} <05493 +cuwr > aside to the right <03225 +yamiyn > hand <03225 +yamiyn > or to the left <08040 
+s@mo>wl > . turn DEU 007 004 For they will {turn} <05493 +cuwr > away thy son <01121 +ben > from 
following <00310 +>achar > me , that they may serve <05647 + other <00312 +>acher > gods <00430 +>elohiym
> : so will the anger <00639 +>aph > of the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > be kindled <02734 +charah > against 
you , and destroy <08045 +shamad > thee suddenly <04118 +maher > . turn DEU 011 016 Take heed <08104 
+shamar > to yourselves , that your heart <03824 +lebab > be not deceived <06601 +pathah > , and ye {turn} 
<05493 +cuwr > aside , and serve <05647 + other <00312 +>acher > gods <00430 +>elohiym > , and worship 
<07812 +shachah > them ; turn DEU 011 028 And a curse <07045 +q@lalah > , if <00518 +>im > ye will not 
obey <08085 +shama< > the commandments <04687 +mitsvah > of the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > your God 
<00430 +>elohiym > , but {turn} <05493 +cuwr > aside out of the way <01870 +derek > which <00834 +>aher >



I command <06680 +tsavah > you this day <03117 +yowm > , to go <03212 +yalak > after <00310 +>achar > 
other <00312 +>acher > gods <00430 +>elohiym > , which <00834 +>aher > ye have not known <03045 +yada< 
> . turn DEU 013 005 And that prophet <05030 +nabiy> > , or <00176 +>ow > that dreamer <02492 +chalam > 
of dreams <02472 +chalowm > , shall be put to death <04191 +muwth > ; because <03588 +kiy > he hath spoken 
<01696 +dabar > to {turn} <05627 +carah > [ you ] away from the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > your God 
<00430 +>elohiym > , which brought <03318 +yatsa> > you out of the land <00776 +>erets > of Egypt <04714 
+Mitsrayim > , and redeemed <06299 +padah > you out of the house <01004 +bayith > of bondage <05650 + , to 
thrust <05080 +nadach > thee out of the way <01870 +derek > which <00834 +>aher > the LORD <03068 
+Y@hovah > thy God <00430 +>elohiym > commanded <06680 +tsavah > thee to walk <03212 +yalak > in . So 
shalt thou put <01197 +ba the evil <07451 +ra< > away <01197 +ba from the midst <07130 +qereb > of thee . 
turn DEU 013 017 And there shall cleave <01692 +dabaq > nought of the cursed <02764 +cherem > thing to thine
hand <03027 +yad > : that the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > may {turn} <07725 +shuwb > from the fierceness 
<02740 +charown > of his anger <00639 +>aph > , and shew <05414 +nathan > thee mercy <07356 +racham > , 
and have compassion <07355 +racham > upon thee , and multiply <07235 +rabah > thee , as he hath sworn 
<07650 +shaba< > unto thy fathers <1> ; turn DEU 014 025 Then shalt thou {turn} <05414 +nathan > [ it ] into 
money <03701 +keceph > , and bind <06887 +tsarar > up the money <03701 +keceph > in thine hand <03027 
+yad > , and shalt go <01980 +halak > unto the place <04725 +maqowm > which <00834 +>aher > the LORD 
<03068 +Y@hovah > thy God <00430 +>elohiym > shall choose <00977 +bachar > : turn DEU 016 007 And 
thou shalt roast <01310 +bashal > and eat <00398 +>akal > [ it ] in the place <04725 +maqowm > which <00834 
+>aher > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > thy God <00430 +>elohiym > shall choose <00977 +bachar > : and 
thou shalt {turn} <06437 +panah > in the morning <01242 +boqer > , and go <01980 +halak > unto thy tents 
<00168 +>ohel > . turn DEU 017 017 Neither <03808 +lo> > shall he multiply <07235 +rabah > wives <00802 
+>ishshah > to himself , that his heart <03824 +lebab > {turn} <05493 +cuwr > not away : neither <03808 +lo> >
shall he greatly <03966 +m@ multiply <07235 +rabah > to himself silver <03701 +keceph > and gold <02091 
+zahab > . turn DEU 017 020 That his heart <03824 +lebab > be not lifted <07311 +ruwm > up above his brethren
<00251 +>ach > , and that he {turn} <05493 +cuwr > not aside from the commandment <04687 +mitsvah > , [ to 
] the right <03225 +yamiyn > hand <03225 +yamiyn > , or [ to ] the left <08040 +s@mo>wl > : to the end 
<04616 +ma that he may prolong <00748 +>arak > [ his ] days <03117 +yowm > in his kingdom <04467 
+mamlakah > , he , and his children <01121 +ben > , in the midst <07130 +qereb > of Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > .
turn DEU 023 013 And thou shalt have <01961 +hayah > a paddle <03489 +yathed > upon thy weapon <00240 
+>azen > ; and it shall be , when thou wilt ease <03427 +yashab > thyself abroad <02351 +chuwts > , thou shalt 
dig <02658 +chaphar > therewith , and shalt {turn} <07725 +shuwb > back <07725 +shuwb > and cover <03680 
+kacah > that which <00834 +>aher > cometh <06627 +tsa>ah > from thee : turn DEU 023 014 For the LORD 
<03068 +Y@hovah > thy God <00430 +>elohiym > walketh <01980 +halak > in the midst <07130 +qereb > of 
thy camp <04264 +machaneh > , to deliver <05337 +natsal > thee , and to give <05414 +nathan > up thine 
enemies <00341 +>oyeb > before <06440 +paniym > thee ; therefore shall thy camp <04264 +machaneh > be 
holy <06918 +qadowsh > : that he see <07200 +ra>ah > no <03808 +lo> > unclean <06172 + thing <01697 
+dabar > in thee , and {turn} <07725 +shuwb > away from thee . turn DEU 030 003 That then the LORD <03068 
+Y@hovah > thy God <00430 +>elohiym > will {turn} <07725 +shuwb > thy captivity <07622 +sh@buwth > , 
and have compassion <07355 +racham > upon thee , and will return <07725 +shuwb > and gather <06908 +qabats
> thee from all <03605 +kol > the nations <05971 + , whither the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > thy God <00430 
+>elohiym > hath scattered <06327 +puwts > thee . turn DEU 030 010 If <03588 +kiy > thou shalt hearken 
<08085 +shama< > unto the voice <06963 +qowl > of the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > thy God <00430 
+>elohiym > , to keep <08104 +shamar > his commandments <04687 +mitsvah > and his statutes <02708 
+chuqqah > which are written <03789 +kathab > in this <02088 +zeh > book <05612 +cepher > of the law 
<08451 +towrah > , [ and ] if <03588 +kiy > thou {turn} <07725 +shuwb > unto the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah >
thy God <00430 +>elohiym > with all <03605 +kol > thine heart <03824 +lebab > , and with all <03605 +kol > 
thy soul <05315 +nephesh > . turn DEU 030 017 But if thine heart <03824 +lebab > {turn} <06437 +panah > 
away , so that thou wilt not hear <08085 +shama< > , but shalt be drawn <05080 +nadach > away , and worship 
<07812 +shachah > other <00312 +>acher > gods <00430 +>elohiym > , and serve <05647 + them ; turn DEU 
031 020 For when <03588 +kiy > I shall have brought <00935 +bow> > them into <00413 +>el > the land 
<00127 +>adamah > which <00834 +>aher > I sware <07650 +shaba< > unto their fathers <1> , that floweth 
<02100 +zuwb > with milk <02461 +chalab > and honey <01706 +d@bash > ; and they shall have eaten <00398 
+>akal > and filled <07646 +saba< > themselves , and waxen fat <01878 +dashen > ; then will they {turn} 
<06437 +panah > unto other <00312 +>acher > gods <00430 +>elohiym > , and serve <05647 + them , and 



provoke <05006 +na>ats > me , and break <06565 +parar > my covenant <01285 +b@riyth > . turn DEU 031 029
For I know <03045 +yada< > that after <00310 +>achar > my death <04194 +maveth > ye will utterly corrupt 
<07843 +shachath > [ yourselves ] , and {turn} <05493 +cuwr > aside from the way <01870 +derek > which 
<00834 +>aher > I have commanded <06680 +tsavah > you ; and evil <07451 +ra< > will befall <07122 +qara> >
you in the latter <00319 +>achariyth > days <03117 +yowm > ; because <03588 +kiy > ye will do <06213 + evil 
<07451 +ra< > in the sight <05869 + of the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > , to provoke him to anger <03707 +ka
through the work <04639 +ma of your hands <03027 +yad > . turned GEN 003 024 So he drove <01644 +garash 
> out the man <00120 +>adam > ; and he placed <07931 +shakan > at the east <06924 +qedem > of the garden 
<01588 +gan > of Eden <05731 + Cherubims <03742 +k@ruwb > , and a flaming <03858 +lahat > sword <02719
+chereb > which {turned} <02015 +haphak > every way , to keep <08104 +shamar > the way of the tree <06086 
+ of life <02416 +chay > . turned GEN 018 022 And the men <00582 +>enowsh > {turned} <06437 +panah > 
their faces from thence <08033 +sham > , and went <03212 +yalak > toward Sodom <05467 +C@dom > : but 
Abraham <85> stood <05975 + yet <05750 + before <06440 +paniym > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > . turned
GEN 019 003 And he pressed <06484 +patsar > upon them greatly <03966 +m@ ; and they {turned} <05493 
+cuwr > in unto him , and entered <00935 +bow> > into <00413 +>el > his house <01004 +bayith > ; and he 
made <06213 + them a feast <04960 +mishteh > , and did bake <00644 +>aphah > unleavened <04682 +matstsah 
> bread , and they did eat <00398 +>akal > . turned GEN 038 001 . And it came <01961 +hayah > to pass at that 
time <06256 + , that Judah <03063 +Y@huwdah > went <03381 +yarad > down <03381 +yarad > from his 
brethren <00251 +>ach > , and {turned} <05186 +natah > in to a certain <00376 +>iysh > Adullamite <05726 + , 
whose name <08034 +shem > [ was ] Hirah <02437 +Chiyrah > . turned GEN 038 016 And he {turned} <05186 
+natah > unto her by the way <01870 +derek > , and said <00559 +>amar > , Go <03051 +yahab > to , I pray 
<04994 +na> > thee , let me come <00935 +bow> > in unto thee ; ( for he knew <03045 +yada< > not that she [ 
was ] his daughter <03618 +kallah > in law <03618 +kallah > . ) And she said <00559 +>amar > , What <04100 
+mah > wilt thou give <05414 +nathan > me , that thou mayest come <00935 +bow> > in unto me ? turned GEN 
042 024 And he {turned} <05437 +cabab > himself about from them , and wept <01058 +bakah > ; and returned 
<07725 +shuwb > to them again <07725 +shuwb > , and communed <01696 +dabar > with them , and took 
<03947 +laqach > from them Simeon <08095 +Shim , and bound <00631 +>acar > him before their eyes <05869 
+ . turned EXO 003 004 And when the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > saw <07200 +ra>ah > that he {turned} 
<05493 +cuwr > aside to see <07200 +ra>ah > , God <00430 +>elohiym > called <07121 +qara> > unto him out 
of the midst <08432 +tavek > of the bush <05572 +c@nah > , and said <00559 +>amar > , Moses <04872 
+Mosheh > , Moses <04872 +Mosheh > . And he said <00559 +>amar > , Here <02009 +hinneh > [ am ] I . 
turned EXO 004 007 And he said <00559 +>amar > , Put <07725 +shuwb > thine hand <03027 +yad > into 
<00413 +>el > thy bosom <02436 +cheyq > again <07725 +shuwb > . And he put <07725 +shuwb > his hand 
<03027 +yad > into <00413 +>el > his bosom <02436 +cheyq > again <07725 +shuwb > ; and plucked <03318 
+yatsa> > it out of his bosom <02436 +cheyq > , and , behold <02009 +hinneh > , it was {turned} <07725 
+shuwb > again <07725 +shuwb > as his [ other ] flesh <01320 +basar > . turned EXO 007 015 Get <03212 
+yalak > thee unto Pharaoh <06547 +Par in the morning <01242 +boqer > ; lo <02009 +hinneh > , he goeth 
<03318 +yatsa> > out unto the water <04325 +mayim > ; and thou shalt stand <05324 +natsab > by the river s 
<02975 +y@ brink <08193 +saphah > against <07125 +qir>ah > he come <07125 +qir>ah > ; and the rod <04294
+matteh > which <00834 +>aher > was {turned} <02015 +haphak > to a serpent <05175 +nachash > shalt thou 
take <03947 +laqach > in thine hand <03027 +yad > . turned EXO 007 017 Thus <03541 +koh > saith <00559 
+>amar > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > , In this <02063 +zo>th > thou shalt know <03045 +yada< > that I [ 
am ] the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > : behold <02009 +hinneh > , I will smite <05221 +nakah > with the rod 
<04294 +matteh > that [ is ] in mine hand <03027 +yad > upon the waters <04325 +mayim > which <00834 
+>aher > [ are ] in the river <02975 +y@ , and they shall be {turned} <02015 +haphak > to blood <01818 +dam >
. turned EXO 007 020 And Moses <04872 +Mosheh > and Aaron <00175 +>Aharown > did <06213 + so <03651 
+ken > , as the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > commanded <06680 +tsavah > ; and he lifted <07311 +ruwm > up 
the rod <04294 +matteh > , and smote <05221 +nakah > the waters <04325 +mayim > that [ were ] in the river 
<02975 +y@ , in the sight <05869 + of Pharaoh <06547 +Par , and in the sight <05869 + of his servants <05650 
+ ; and all <03605 +kol > the waters <04325 +mayim > that [ were ] in the river <02975 +y@ were {turned} 
<02015 +haphak > to blood <01818 +dam > . turned EXO 007 023 And Pharaoh <06547 +Par {turned} <06437 
+panah > and went <00935 +bow> > into <00413 +>el > his house <01004 +bayith > , neither <03808 +lo> > did
he set <07896 +shiyth > his heart <03820 +leb > to this <02063 +zo>th > also <01571 +gam > . turned EXO 010 
006 And they shall fill <04390 +male> > thy houses <01004 +bayith > , and the houses <01004 +bayith > of all 
<03605 +kol > thy servants <05650 + , and the houses <01004 +bayith > of all <03605 +kol > the Egyptians 



<04714 +Mitsrayim > ; which <00834 +>aher > neither <03808 +lo> > thy fathers <1> , nor <03808 +lo> > thy 
fathers <1> fathers <1> have seen <07200 +ra>ah > , since <04480 +min > the day <03117 +yowm > that they 
were upon the earth <00127 +>adamah > unto this <02088 +zeh > day <03117 +yowm > . And he {turned} 
<06437 +panah > himself , and went <03318 +yatsa> > out from Pharaoh <06547 +Par . turned EXO 010 019 
And the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > {turned} <02015 +haphak > a mighty <03966 +m@ strong <02389 
+chazaq > west <03220 +yam > wind <07307 +ruwach > , which took <05375 +nasa> > away the locusts <00697
+>arbeh > , and cast <08628 +taqa< > them into the Red <05488 +cuwph > sea <03220 +yam > ; there remained 
<07604 +sha>ar > not one <00259 +>echad > locust <00697 +>arbeh > in all <03605 +kol > the coasts <01366 
+g@buwl > of Egypt <04714 +Mitsrayim > . turned EXO 014 005 And it was told <05046 +nagad > the king 
<04428 +melek > of Egypt <04714 +Mitsrayim > that the people <05971 + fled <01272 +barach > : and the heart 
<03824 +lebab > of Pharaoh <06547 +Par and of his servants <05650 + was {turned} <02015 +haphak > against 
<00413 +>el > the people <05971 + , and they said <00559 +>amar > , Why <04100 +mah > have we done 
<06213 + this <02063 +zo>th > , that we have let Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > go <07971 +shalach > from serving 
<05647 + us ? turned EXO 032 008 They have {turned} <05493 +cuwr > aside quickly <04118 +maher > out of 
the way <01870 +derek > which <00834 +>aher > I commanded <06680 +tsavah > them : they have made 
<06213 + them a molten <04541 +maccekah > calf <05695 + , and have worshipped <07812 +shachah > it , and 
have sacrificed <02076 +zabach > thereunto , and said <00559 +>amar > , These <00428 +>el - leh > [ be ] thy 
gods <00430 +>elohiym > , O Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > , which <00834 +>aher > have brought <05927 + thee 
up out of the land <00776 +>erets > of Egypt <04714 +Mitsrayim > . turned EXO 032 015 . And Moses <04872 
+Mosheh > {turned} <06437 +panah > , and went <03381 +yarad > down <03381 +yarad > from the mount 
<02022 +har > , and the two <08147 +sh@nayim > tables <03871 +luwach > of the testimony <5715> [ were ] in 
his hand <03027 +yad > : the tables <03871 +luwach > [ were ] written <03789 +kathab > on both <08147 
+sh@nayim > their sides <05676 + ; on the one side and on the other <02088 +zeh > [ were ] they written <03789
+kathab > . turned EXO 033 011 And the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > spake <01696 +dabar > unto Moses 
<04872 +Mosheh > face <06440 +paniym > to face <06440 +paniym > , as a man <00376 +>iysh > speaketh 
<01696 +dabar > unto his friend <07453 +rea< > . And he {turned} <07725 +shuwb > again <07725 +shuwb > 
into <00413 +>el > the camp <04264 +machaneh > : but his servant <08334 +sharath > Joshua <03091 
+Y@howshuwa< > , the son <01121 +ben > of Nun <05126 +Nuwn > , a young <05288 +na man , departed 
<04185 +muwsh > not out of the tabernacle <00168 +>ohel > . turned LEV 013 003 And the priest <03548 
+kohen > shall look <07200 +ra>ah > on the plague <05061 +nega< > in the skin <05785 + of the flesh <01320 
+basar > : and [ when ] the hair <08181 +se in the plague <05061 +nega< > is {turned} <02015 +haphak > white 
<03836 +laban > , and the plague <05061 +nega< > in sight <04758 +mar>eh > [ be ] deeper <06013 + than the 
skin <05785 + of his flesh <01320 +basar > , it [ is ] a plague <05061 +nega< > of leprosy <06883 +tsara : and the
priest <03548 +kohen > shall look <07200 +ra>ah > on him , and pronounce him unclean <02930 +tame> > . 
turned LEV 013 004 If <00518 +>im > the bright <00934 +bohereth > spot <00934 +bohereth > [ be ] white 
<03836 +laban > in the skin <05785 + of his flesh <01320 +basar > , and in sight <04758 +mar>eh > [ be ] not 
deeper <06013 + than the skin <05785 + , and the hair <08181 +se thereof be not {turned} <02015 +haphak > 
white <03836 +laban > ; then the priest <03548 +kohen > shall shut <05462 +cagar > up [ him that hath ] the 
plague <05061 +nega< > seven <07651 +sheba< > days <03117 +yowm > : turned LEV 013 010 And the priest 
<03548 +kohen > shall see <07200 +ra>ah > [ him ] : and , behold <02009 +hinneh > , [ if ] the rising <07613 
+s@>eth > [ be ] white <03836 +laban > in the skin <05785 + , and it have {turned} <02015 +haphak > the hair 
<08181 +se white <03836 +laban > , and [ there be ] quick <04241 +michyah > raw <02416 +chay > flesh 
<01320 +basar > in the rising <07613 +s@>eth > ; turned LEV 013 013 Then the priest <03548 +kohen > shall 
consider <07200 +ra>ah > : and , behold<02009 +hinneh > , [ if ] the leprosy <06883 +tsara have covered <03680
+kacah > all <03605 +kol > his flesh <01320 +basar > , he shall pronounce [ him ] clean <02891 +taher > [ that 
hath ] the plague <05061 +nega< > : it is all <03605 +kol > {turned} <02015 +haphak > white <03836 +laban > : 
he [ is ] clean <02889 +tahowr > . turned LEV 013 017 And the priest <03548 +kohen > shall see <07200 +ra>ah 
> him : and , behold <02009 +hinneh > , [ if ] the plague <05061 +nega< > be {turned} <02015 +haphak > into 
white <03836 +laban > ; then the priest <03548 +kohen > shall pronounce [ him ] clean <02891 +taher > [ that 
hath ] the plague <05061 +nega< > : he [ is ] clean <02889 +tahowr > . turned LEV 013 020 And if , when the 
priest <03548 +kohen > seeth <07200 +ra>ah > it , behold<02009 +hinneh > , it [ be ] in sight <04758 +mar>eh >
lower <08217 +shaphal > than the skin <05785 + , and the hair <08181 +se thereof be {turned} <02015 +haphak 
> white <03836 +laban > ; the priest <03548 +kohen > shall pronounce him unclean <02930 +tame> > : it [ is ] a 
plague <05061 +nega< > of leprosy <06883 +tsara broken <06524 +parach > out of the boil <07822 +sh@chiyn >
. turned LEV 013 025 Then the priest <03548 +kohen > shall look <07200 +ra>ah > upon it : and , behold <02009



+hinneh > , [ if ] the hair <08181 +se in the bright <00934 +bohereth > spot <00934 +bohereth > be {turned} 
<02015 +haphak > white <03836 +laban > , and it [ be in ] sight <04758 +mar>eh > deeper <06013 + than 
<04480 +min > the skin <05785 + ; it [ is ] a leprosy <06883 +tsara broken <06524 +parach > out of the burning 
<04348 +mikvah > : wherefore the priest <03548 +kohen > shall pronounce him unclean <02930 +tame> > : it [ is
] the plague <05061 +nega< > of leprosy <06883 +tsara . turned NUM 014 043 For the Amalekites <06003 + and 
the Canaanites <03669 +K@na [ are ] there <08033 +sham > before <06440 +paniym > you , and ye shall fall 
<05307 +naphal > by the sword <02719 +chereb > : because ye are {turned} <07725 +shuwb > away <00310 
+>achar > from the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > , therefore the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > will not be with you
. turned NUM 020 021 Thus Edom <00123 +>Edom > refused <03985 +ma>en > to give <05414 +nathan > Israel
<03478 +Yisra>el > passage <05674 + through his border <01366 +g@buwl > : wherefore Israel <03478 
+Yisra>el > {turned} <05186 +natah > away from him . turned NUM 021 033 And they {turned} <06437 +panah 
> and went <05927 + up by the way <01870 +derek > of Bashan <01316 +Bashan > : and Og <05747 + the king 
<04428 +melek > of Bashan <01316 +Bashan > went <03318 +yatsa> > out against <07125 +qir>ah > them , he , 
and all <03605 +kol > his people <05971 + , to the battle <04421 +milchamah > at Edrei <00154 +>edre . turned 
NUM 022 023 And the ass <00860 +>athown > saw <07200 +ra>ah > the angel <04397 +mal>ak > of the LORD 
<03068 +Y@hovah > standing <05324 +natsab > in the way <01870 +derek > , and his sword <02719 +chereb > 
drawn <08025 +shalaph > in his hand <03027 +yad > : and the ass <00860 +>athown > {turned} <05186 +natah 
> aside <05186 +natah > out of the way <01870 +derek > , and went <03212 +yalak > into the field <07704 
+sadeh > : and Balaam <01109 +Bil smote <05221 +nakah > the ass <00860 +>athown > , to turn <05186 +natah 
> her into the way <01870 +derek > . turned NUM 022 033 And the ass <00860 +>athown > saw <07200 +ra>ah 
> me , and turned <05186 +natah > from me these <02088 +zeh > three <07969 +shalowsh > times : unless 
<00194 +>uwlay > she had {turned} <05186 +natah > from me , surely <03588 +kiy > now <06258 + also 
<01571 +gam > I had slain <02026 +harag > thee , and saved <02421 +chayah > her alive <02421 +chayah > . 
turned NUM 022 033 And the ass <00860 +>athown > saw <07200 +ra>ah > me , and {turned} <05186 +natah > 
from me these <02088 +zeh > three <07969 +shalowsh > times : unless <00194 +>uwlay > she had turned 
<05186 +natah > from me , surely <03588 +kiy > now <06258 + also <01571 +gam > I had slain <02026 +harag 
> thee , and saved <02421 +chayah > her alive <02421 +chayah > . turned NUM 025 004 And the LORD <03068 
+Y@hovah > said <00559 +>amar > unto Moses <04872 +Mosheh > , Take <03947 +laqach > all <03605 +kol > 
the heads <07218 +ro>sh > of the people <05971 + , and hang <03363 +yaqa< > them up before the LORD 
<03068 +Y@hovah > against <05048 +neged > the sun <08121 +shemesh > , that the fierce <02740 +charown > 
anger <00639 +>aph > of the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > may be {turned} <07725 +shuwb > away from Israel 
<03478 +Yisra>el > . turned NUM 025 011 Phinehas <06372 +Piyn@chac > , the son <01121 +ben > of Eleazar 
<00499 +>El , the son <01121 +ben > of Aaron <00175 +>Aharown > the priest <03548 +kohen > , hath {turned}
<07725 +shuwb > my wrath <02534 +chemah > away from the children <01121 +ben > of Israel <03478 
+Yisra>el > , while he was zealous <07065 +qana> > for my sake <07068 +qin>ah > among <08432 +tavek > 
them , that I consumed <03615 +kalah > not the children <01121 +ben > of Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > in my 
jealousy <07068 +qin>ah > . turned NUM 033 007 And they removed <05265 +naca< > from Etham <00864 
+>Etham > , and {turned} <07725 +shuwb > again <07725 +shuwb > unto Pihahiroth <06367 +Pi ha - Chiyroth >
, which <00834 +>aher > [ is ] before Baalzephon <01189 +Ba : and they pitched <02583 +chanah > before 
<06440 +paniym > Migdol <04024 +Migdowl > . turned DEU 001 024 And they {turned} <06437 +panah > and 
went <05927 + up into the mountain <02022 +har > , and came <00935 +bow> > unto the valley <05158 +nachal 
> of Eshcol <00812 +>Eshkol > , and searched <07270 +ragal > it out . turned DEU 002 001 . Then we {turned} 
<06437 +panah > , and took <05265 +naca< > our journey <05265 +naca< > into the wilderness <04057 +midbar 
> by the way <01870 +derek > of the Red <05488 +cuwph > sea <03220 +yam > , as the LORD <03068 
+Y@hovah > spake <01696 +dabar > unto me : and we compassed <05437 +cabab > mount <02022 +har > Seir 
<08165 +Se many <07227 +rab > days <03117 +yowm > . turned DEU 002 008 . And when we passed <05674 +
by from our brethren <00251 +>ach > the children <01121 +ben > of Esau <06215 + , which dwelt <03427 
+yashab > in Seir <08165 +Se , through the way <01870 +derek > of the plain <06160 + from Elath <00359 
+>Eylowth > , and from Eziongaber <06100 + , we {turned} <06437 +panah > and passed <05674 + by the way 
<01870 +derek > of the wilderness <04057 +midbar > of Moab <04124 +Mow>ab > . turned DEU 003 001 . Then
we {turned} <06437 +panah > , and went <05927 + up the way <01870 +derek > to Bashan <01316 +Bashan > : 
and Og <05747 + the king <04428 +melek > of Bashan <01316 +Bashan > came <03318 +yatsa> > out against 
<07125 +qir>ah > us , he and all <03605 +kol > his people <05971 + , to battle <04421 +milchamah > at Edrei 
<00154 +>edre . turned DEU 009 012 And the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > said <00559 +>amar > unto me , 
Arise <06965 +quwm > , get <03381 +yarad > thee down <03381 +yarad > quickly <04118 +maher > from hence



<02088 +zeh > ; for thy people <05971 + which <00834 +>aher > thou hast brought <03318 +yatsa> > forth 
<03318 +yatsa> > out of Egypt <04714 +Mitsrayim > have corrupted <07843 +shachath > [ themselves ] ; they 
are quickly <04118 +maher > {turned} <05493 +cuwr > aside out of the way <01870 +derek > which <00834 
+>aher > I commanded <06680 +tsavah > them ; they have made <06213 + them a molten <04541 +maccekah > 
image . turned DEU 009 015 So I {turned} <06437 +panah > and came <03381 +yarad > down <03381 +yarad > 
from the mount <02022 +har > , and the mount <02022 +har > burned <01197 +ba with fire <00784 +>esh > : and
the two <08147 +sh@nayim > tables <03871 +luwach > of the covenant <01285 +b@riyth > [ were ] in my two 
<08147 +sh@nayim > hands <03027 +yad > . turned DEU 009 016 And I looked <07200 +ra>ah > , and , behold 
<02009 +hinneh > , ye had sinned<02398 +chata> > against the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > your God <00430 
+>elohiym > , [ and ] had made <06213 + you a molten <04541 +maccekah > calf <05695 + : ye had {turned} 
<05493 +cuwr > aside quickly <04118 +maher > out of the way <01870 +derek > which <00834 +>aher > the 
LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > had commanded <06680 +tsavah > you . turned DEU 010 005 And I {turned} 
<06437 +panah > myself and came <03381 +yarad > down <03381 +yarad > from the mount <02022 +har > , and
put <07760 +suwm > the tables <03871 +luwach > in the ark <00727 +>arown > which <00834 +>aher > I had 
made <06213 + ; and there <08033 +sham > they be , as the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > commanded <06680 
+tsavah > me . turned DEU 023 005 Nevertheless the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > thy God <00430 +>elohiym > 
would <14> not hearken <08085 +shama< > unto Balaam <01109 +Bil ; but the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > thy 
God <00430 +>elohiym > {turned} <02015 +haphak > the curse <07045 +q@lalah > into a blessing <01293 
+B@rakah > unto thee , because <03588 +kiy > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > thy God <00430 +>elohiym > 
loved <00157 +>ahab > thee . turned DEU 031 018 And I will surely hide <05641 +cathar > my face <06440 
+paniym > in that day <03117 +yowm > for all <03605 +kol > the evils <07451 +ra< > which <00834 +>aher > 
they shall have wrought <06213 + , in that they are {turned} <06437 +panah > unto other <00312 +>acher > gods 
<00430 +>elohiym > . turneth LEV 020 006 And the soul <05315 +nephesh > that {turneth} <06437 +panah > 
after <00413 +>el > such as have familiar spirits <00178 +>owb > , and after <00310 +>achar > wizards <03049 
+yidd@ , to go a whoring <02181 +zanah > after <00310 +>achar > them , I will even set <05414 +nathan > my 
face <06440 +paniym > against that soul <05315 +nephesh > , and will cut <03772 +karath > him off from among
<07130 +qereb > his people <05971 + . turneth DEU 029 018 Lest <06435 +pen > there should be among you 
man <00376 +>iysh > , or <00176 +>ow > woman <00802 +>ishshah > , or <00176 +>ow > family <04940 
+mishpachah > , or <00176 +>ow > tribe <07626 +shebet > , whose <00834 +>aher > heart <03824 +lebab > 
{turneth} <06437 +panah > away <05493 +cuwr > this <02063 +zo>th > day <03117 +yowm > from the LORD 
<03068 +Y@hovah > our God <00430 +>elohiym > , to go <03212 +yalak > [ and ] serve <05647 + the gods 
<00430 +>elohiym > of these <01992 +hem > nations <01471 +gowy > ; lest <06435 +pen > there should be 
among you a root <08328 +sheresh > that beareth <06509 +parah > gall <07219 +ro>sh > and wormwood <03939
+la ; * return , 0344 anakampto , 0390 anastrepho , 1994 epistrepho , 5290 hupostrepho , * turn , 0576 apobaino , 
0654 apostrepho , 0665 apotrepo , 1294 diastrepho , 1994 epistrepho , 3329 metago , 4672 Solomon , 4762 
strepho , return -0344 {return}, returned, return -0390 abode, behave, conversation, live, overthrew, pass, 
{return}, returned, used, return -1994 about, again, convert, converted, converteth, go, {return}, returned, turn, 
turned, turning, return -5290 again, come, {return}, returned, returning, returned -0344 return, {returned}, 
returned -0390 abode, behave, conversation, live, overthrew, pass, return, {returned}, used, returned -1877 
{returned}, returned -1994 about, again, convert, converted, converteth, go, return, {returned}, turn, turned, 
turning, returned -5290 again, come, return, {returned}, returning, returning -5290 again, come, return, returned, 
{returning}, turn -0576 come, {turn}, turn -0654 again, away, brought, put, {turn}, turned, turning, turn -0665 
away, {turn}, turn -1294 away, perverse, pervert, {turn}, turn -1994 about, again, convert, converted, converteth, 
go, return, returned, {turn}, turned, turning, turn -3329 about, {turn}, turned, turn -4672 solomon, {turn}, turned, 
turn -4762 again, back, converted, {turn}, turned, turned turned -0387 down, madest, trouble, {turned}, uproar, 
turned -0402 aside, departed, give, gone, place, {turned}, went, withdrew, turned -0654 again, away, brought, put,
turn, {turned}, turning, turned -1624 avoiding, {turned}, way, turned -1824 aside, immediately, presently, 
straightway, {turned}, turned -1994 about, again, convert, converted, converteth, go, return, returned, turn, 
{turned}, turning, turned -2827 bowed, lay, {turned}, turned -3179 away, remove, removed, translated, {turned}, 
turned -3329 about, turn, {turned}, turned -3344 pervert, {turned}, turned -4672 solomon, turn, {turned}, turned -
4762 again, back, converted, turn, {turned}, turning -0654 again, away, brought, put, turn, turned, {turning}, 
turning -1994 about, again, convert, converted, converteth, go, return, returned, turn, turned, {turning}, turning -
3346 carried, changed, over, removed, translated, {turning}, turning -5077 ashes, {turning}, turning -5157 
{turning}, overturn -2015 aside , back , become , came , change , changed , converted , make , overthrew , 
overthrow , overthrown , {overturn} , overturned , overturneth , perverse , perverted , retired , tumbled , turn , 



turned , turneth , turning , overturn -5754 {overturn} , overturned -2015 aside , back , become , came , change , 
changed , converted , make , overthrew , overthrow , overthrown , overturn , {overturned} , overturneth , perverse 
, perverted , retired , tumbled , turn , turned , turneth , turning , overturneth -2015 aside , back , become , came , 
change , changed , converted , make , overthrew , overthrow , overthrown , overturn , overturned , {overturneth} , 
perverse , perverted , retired , tumbled , turn , turned , turneth , turning , return -3427 abide , abideth , abiding , 
abode , abodest , continue , continued , downsitting , dwell , dwelled , dwellest , dwelleth , dwelling , 
dwellingplace , dwelt , ease , endure , establish , habitation , haunt , inhabit , inhabitant , inhabitants , inhabited , 
inhabitest , inhabiteth , lurking , married , marrying , of , place , placed , remain , remained , remainest , remaineth
, {return} , sat , satest , set , setteth , settle , sit , sittest , sitteth , sitting , situate , taken , tarried , tarrieth , tarry , 
return -6437 appeared , aside , back , beholdeth , cast , cometh , corner , dawning , empty , goeth , lieth , look , 
looked , looketh , looking , mark , passed , prepare , prepared , preparedst , regard , regardeth , respect , respecteth 
, {return} , right , turn , turned , turnest , turneth , return -7725 again , answer , answered , answereth , averse , 
back , bring , bringeth , bringing , brought , call , came , camest , carried , carry , case , cease , chief , come , 
cometh , consider , considereth , convert , converted , converting , converts , deliver , deny , drawn , drew , father ,
fetch , fro , gave , get , give , go , gone , hinder , home , let , manasseh , more , past , pay , perverted , pull , put , 
recall , recompense , recompensed , recover , recovered , refresheth , relieve , render , rendered , repent , reported ,
requite , requited , requiting , rescue , restore , restored , restorer , restoreth , retire , {return} , returned , returneth ,
reverse , reward , rewardeth , sent , set , slidden , taken , turn , turned , turnest , turneth , turning , was , went , 
withdraw , withdrawest , withdrawn , withdrew , return -8666 answers , expired , {return} , returned -5437 about , 
again , applied , aside , avoided , back , beset , besieged , bring , brought , came , carried , cast , changed , circuit , 
closed , compass , compassed , compasseth , compassing , driven , environ , every , fetch , go , gone , led , 
occasioned , remove , removed , {returned} , round , side , sit , turn , turned , turneth , walk , went , winding , 
returned -7725 again , answer , answered , answereth , averse , back , bring , bringeth , bringing , brought , call , 
came , camest , carried , carry , case , cease , chief , come , cometh , consider , considereth , convert , converted , 
converting , converts , deliver , deny , drawn , drew , father , fetch , fro , gave , get , give , go , gone , hinder , 
home , let , manasseh , more , past , pay , perverted , pull , put , recall , recompense , recompensed , recover , 
recovered , refresheth , relieve , render , rendered , repent , reported , requite , requited , requiting , rescue , restore
, restored , restorer , restoreth , retire , return , {returned} , returneth , reverse , reward , rewardeth , sent , set , 
slidden , taken , turn , turned , turnest , turneth , turning , was , went , withdraw , withdrawest , withdrawn , 
withdrew , returned -8421 answer , answered , restored , {returned} , returneth -7725 again , answer , answered , 
answereth , averse , back , bring , bringeth , bringing , brought , call , came , camest , carried , carry , case , cease ,
chief , come , cometh , consider , considereth , convert , converted , converting , converts , deliver , deny , drawn , 
drew , father , fetch , fro , gave , get , give , go , gone , hinder , home , let , manasseh , more , past , pay , perverted
, pull , put , recall , recompense , recompensed , recover , recovered , refresheth , relieve , render , rendered , 
repent , reported , requite , requited , requiting , rescue , restore , restored , restorer , restoreth , retire , return , 
returned , {returneth} , reverse , reward , rewardeth , sent , set , slidden , taken , turn , turned , turnest , turneth , 
turning , was , went , withdraw , withdrawest , withdrawn , withdrew , returneth -8138 again , alter , change , 
changed , changest , disguise , diverse , doubled , pervert , preferred , repeateth , {returneth} , second , struck , 
returning -7729 {returning} , turn -5414 shewedst , shoot , sit , strike , suffer , suffered , suffereth , take , taken , 
thrust , tied , took , traded , {turn} , turned , utter , uttered , utterth , willingly , yeild , yeildeth turn -2015 aside , 
back , become , came , change , changed , converted , make , overthrew , overthrow , overthrown , overturn , 
overturned , overturneth , perverse , perverted , retired , tumbled , {turn} , turned , turneth , turning , turn -2186 
cast , castest , far , removed , {turn} , turn -5186 apply , aside , away , bow , bowed , bowing , carried , decline , 
declined , declineth , deliver , down , extend , extended , go , goeth , gone , incline , inclined , intended , laid , lay ,
let , offer , outstretched , overthrow , pervert , perverted , perverteth , pitched , prolong , put , shewed , spread , 
spreadeth , stretch , stretched , stretchedst , stretchest , stretcheth , {turn} , turned , turneth , wrest , yield , turn -
5437 about , again , applied , aside , avoided , back , beset , besieged , bring , brought , came , carried , cast , 
changed , circuit , closed , compass , compassed , compasseth , compassing , driven , environ , every , fetch , go , 
gone , led , occasioned , remove , removed , returned , round , side , sit , {turn} , turned , turneth , walk , went , 
winding , turn -5493 aside , away , back , brought , call , conspired , decline , depart , departed , departeth , 
departing , down , eschewed , escheweth , go , goeth , gone , grievous , laid , lay , left , moved , past , pluck , put , 
rebel , remove , removed , removeth , removing , sour , still , take , taken , taketh , the , took , {turn} , turned , 
turneth , undone , went , withdraw , without , turn -5627 rebellion , revolt , revolted , spreading , {turn} , work , 
wrong , turn -5674 alienate , altered , anger , apart , away , beyond , bring , brought , came , carried , carry , come ,
cometh , coming , conduct , conducted , convey , current , delivered , do , enter , escape , fail , forth , gendereth , 



get , go , gods , goeth , going , gone , have , laid , make , meddleth , more , over , overcome , overpass , overpast , 
overran , overrunning , partition , pass , passage , passed , passedst , passengers , passest , passeth , passing , past , 
perish , perishing , proclaim , proclaimed , provoketh , put , rageth , raiser , removed , sent , shave , smelling , 
sound , speedily , sweet , take , taken , through , took , transgress , transgressed , transgressest , transgressing , 
transgressors , translate , {turn} , went , wroth , turn -6437 appeared , aside , back , beholdeth , cast , cometh , 
corner , dawning , empty , goeth , lieth , look , looked , looketh , looking , mark , passed , prepare , prepared , 
preparedst , regard , regardeth , respect , respecteth , return , right , {turn} , turned , turnest , turneth , turn -6801 
attired , {turn} , turn -7725 again , answer , answered , answereth , averse , back , bring , bringeth , bringing , 
brought , call , came , camest , carried , carry , case , cease , chief , come , cometh , consider , considereth , 
convert , converted , converting , converts , deliver , deny , drawn , drew , father , fetch , fro , gave , get , give , go 
, gone , hinder , home , let , manasseh , more , past , pay , perverted , pull , put , recall , recompense , recompensed
, recover , recovered , refresheth , relieve , render , rendered , repent , reported , requite , requited , requiting , 
rescue , restore , restored , restorer , restoreth , retire , return , returned , returneth , reverse , reward , rewardeth , 
sent , set , slidden , taken , {turn} , turned , turnest , turneth , turning , was , went , withdraw , withdrawest , 
withdrawn , withdrew , turn -7750 aside , {turn} , turn -7760 appoint , appointed , bring , brought , called , cast , 
change , charged , commit , consider , convey , determined , disposed , doeth , done , gave , gavest , give , given , 
had , heap , holdeth , impute , laid , laidst , lay , layest , layeth , look , made , make , makest , maketh , mark , 
ordain , ordained , ordereth , place , placed , preserve , purposed , put , puttest , putteth , putting , regarding , 
rehearse , repaired , rewarded , set , settest , setteth , shed , shew , shewed , stedfastly , take , took , {turn} , turned 
, turneth , wholly , wrought , turn -7847 aside , decline , go , goeth , gone , {turn} , turn -8159 depart , dim , 
dismayed , look , looked , regard , respect , spare , {turn} , turn -8447 borders , rows , {turn} , turned -5414 
shewedst , shoot , sit , strike , suffer , suffered , suffereth , take , taken , thrust , tied , took , traded , turn , {turned} 
, utter , uttered , utterth , willingly , yeild , yeildeth turned -1750 {turned} , turned -2015 aside , back , become , 
came , change , changed , converted , make , overthrew , overthrow , overthrown , overturn , overturned , 
overturneth , perverse , perverted , retired , tumbled , turn , {turned} , turneth , turning , turned -3399 perverse , 
{turned} , turned -3943 aside , hold , {turned} , turned -5186 apply , aside , away , bow , bowed , bowing , carried 
, decline , declined , declineth , deliver , down , extend , extended , go , goeth , gone , incline , inclined , intended ,
laid , lay , let , offer , outstretched , overthrow , pervert , perverted , perverteth , pitched , prolong , put , shewed , 
spread , spreadeth , stretch , stretched , stretchedst , stretchest , stretcheth , turn , {turned} , turneth , wrest , yield , 
turned -5253 back , departing , hold , remove , removeth , take , {turned} , turned -5437 about , again , applied , 
aside , avoided , back , beset , besieged , bring , brought , came , carried , cast , changed , circuit , closed , 
compass , compassed , compasseth , compassing , driven , environ , every , fetch , go , gone , led , occasioned , 
remove , removed , returned , round , side , sit , turn , {turned} , turneth , walk , went , winding , turned -5472 
back , backslider , driven , go , gone , remove , {turned} , turned -5493 aside , away , back , brought , call , 
conspired , decline , depart , departed , departeth , departing , down , eschewed , escheweth , go , goeth , gone , 
grievous , laid , lay , left , moved , past , pluck , put , rebel , remove , removed , removeth , removing , sour , still , 
take , taken , taketh , the , took , turn , {turned} , turneth , undone , went , withdraw , without , turned -6437 
appeared , aside , back , beholdeth , cast , cometh , corner , dawning , empty , goeth , lieth , look , looked , looketh
, looking , mark , passed , prepare , prepared , preparedst , regard , regardeth , respect , respecteth , return , right , 
turn , {turned} , turnest , turneth , turned -7725 again , answer , answered , answereth , averse , back , bring , 
bringeth , bringing , brought , call , came , camest , carried , carry , case , cease , chief , come , cometh , consider , 
considereth , convert , converted , converting , converts , deliver , deny , drawn , drew , father , fetch , fro , gave , 
get , give , go , gone , hinder , home , let , manasseh , more , past , pay , perverted , pull , put , recall , recompense 
, recompensed , recover , recovered , refresheth , relieve , render , rendered , repent , reported , requite , requited , 
requiting , rescue , restore , restored , restorer , restoreth , retire , return , returned , returneth , reverse , reward , 
rewardeth , sent , set , slidden , taken , turn , {turned} , turnest , turneth , turning , was , went , withdraw , 
withdrawest , withdrawn , withdrew , turned -7734 {turned} , turned -7760 appoint , appointed , bring , brought , 
called , cast , change , charged , commit , consider , convey , determined , disposed , doeth , done , gave , gavest , 
give , given , had , heap , holdeth , impute , laid , laidst , lay , layest , layeth , look , made , make , makest , maketh
, mark , ordain , ordained , ordereth , place , placed , preserve , purposed , put , puttest , putteth , putting , 
regarding , rehearse , repaired , rewarded , set , settest , setteth , shed , shew , shewed , stedfastly , take , took , turn
, {turned} , turneth , wholly , wrought , turnest -6437 appeared , aside , back , beholdeth , cast , cometh , corner , 
dawning , empty , goeth , lieth , look , looked , looketh , looking , mark , passed , prepare , prepared , preparedst , 
regard , regardeth , respect , respecteth , return , right , turn , turned , {turnest} , turneth , turnest -7725 again , 
answer , answered , answereth , averse , back , bring , bringeth , bringing , brought , call , came , camest , carried , 



carry , case , cease , chief , come , cometh , consider , considereth , convert , converted , converting , converts , 
deliver , deny , drawn , drew , father , fetch , fro , gave , get , give , go , gone , hinder , home , let , manasseh , 
more , past , pay , perverted , pull , put , recall , recompense , recompensed , recover , recovered , refresheth , 
relieve , render , rendered , repent , reported , requite , requited , requiting , rescue , restore , restored , restorer , 
restoreth , retire , return , returned , returneth , reverse , reward , rewardeth , sent , set , slidden , taken , turn , 
turned , {turnest} , turneth , turning , was , went , withdraw , withdrawest , withdrawn , withdrew , turneth -2015 
aside , back , become , came , change , changed , converted , make , overthrew , overthrow , overthrown , overturn
, overturned , overturneth , perverse , perverted , retired , tumbled , turn , turned , {turneth} , turning , turneth -
5186 apply , aside , away , bow , bowed , bowing , carried , decline , declined , declineth , deliver , down , extend ,
extended , go , goeth , gone , incline , inclined , intended , laid , lay , let , offer , outstretched , overthrow , pervert ,
perverted , perverteth , pitched , prolong , put , shewed , spread , spreadeth , stretch , stretched , stretchedst , 
stretchest , stretcheth , turn , turned , {turneth} , wrest , yield , turneth -5437 about , again , applied , aside , 
avoided , back , beset , besieged , bring , brought , came , carried , cast , changed , circuit , closed , compass , 
compassed , compasseth , compassing , driven , environ , every , fetch , go , gone , led , occasioned , remove , 
removed , returned , round , side , sit , turn , turned , {turneth} , walk , went , winding , turneth -5493 aside , away 
, back , brought , call , conspired , decline , depart , departed , departeth , departing , down , eschewed , escheweth 
, go , goeth , gone , grievous , laid , lay , left , moved , past , pluck , put , rebel , remove , removed , removeth , 
removing , sour , still , take , taken , taketh , the , took , turn , turned , {turneth} , undone , went , withdraw , 
without , turneth -5753 amiss , commit , committed , crooked , iniquity , perverse , perversely , perverted , 
troubled , {turneth} , wickedly , wrong , turneth -5791 bow , bowed , crooked , falsifying , overthrown , 
perversely , pervert , subvert , {turneth} , turneth -5844 array , aside , clad , cover , covered , coverest , covereth , 
covering , filleth , putteth , {turneth} , turneth -6437 appeared , aside , back , beholdeth , cast , cometh , corner , 
dawning , empty , goeth , lieth , look , looked , looketh , looking , mark , passed , prepare , prepared , preparedst , 
regard , regardeth , respect , respecteth , return , right , turn , turned , turnest , {turneth} , turneth -7725 again , 
answer , answered , answereth , averse , back , bring , bringeth , bringing , brought , call , came , camest , carried , 
carry , case , cease , chief , come , cometh , consider , considereth , convert , converted , converting , converts , 
deliver , deny , drawn , drew , father , fetch , fro , gave , get , give , go , gone , hinder , home , let , manasseh , 
more , past , pay , perverted , pull , put , recall , recompense , recompensed , recover , recovered , refresheth , 
relieve , render , rendered , repent , reported , requite , requited , requiting , rescue , restore , restored , restorer , 
restoreth , retire , return , returned , returneth , reverse , reward , rewardeth , sent , set , slidden , taken , turn , 
turned , turnest , {turneth} , turning , was , went , withdraw , withdrawest , withdrawn , withdrew , turneth -7760 
appoint , appointed , bring , brought , called , cast , change , charged , commit , consider , convey , determined , 
disposed , doeth , done , gave , gavest , give , given , had , heap , holdeth , impute , laid , laidst , lay , layest , 
layeth , look , made , make , makest , maketh , mark , ordain , ordained , ordereth , place , placed , preserve , 
purposed , put , puttest , putteth , putting , regarding , rehearse , repaired , rewarded , set , settest , setteth , shed , 
shew , shewed , stedfastly , take , took , turn , turned , {turneth} , wholly , wrought , turning -2015 aside , back , 
become , came , change , changed , converted , make , overthrew , overthrow , overthrown , overturn , overturned 
, overturneth , perverse , perverted , retired , tumbled , turn , turned , turneth , {turning} , turning -2017 {turning} ,
turning -4142 inclosed , set , {turning} , turning -4740 corners , {turning} , turning -4878 backsliding , 
backslidings , {turning} , turning -7257 couched , coucheth , couching , down , fell , fold , lay , lie , lieth , lying , 
rest , sitting , {turning} , turning -7725 again , answer , answered , answereth , averse , back , bring , bringeth , 
bringing , brought , call , came , camest , carried , carry , case , cease , chief , come , cometh , consider , 
considereth , convert , converted , converting , converts , deliver , deny , drawn , drew , father , fetch , fro , gave , 
get , give , go , gone , hinder , home , let , manasseh , more , past , pay , perverted , pull , put , recall , recompense 
, recompensed , recover , recovered , refresheth , relieve , render , rendered , repent , reported , requite , requited , 
requiting , rescue , restore , restored , restorer , restoreth , retire , return , returned , returneth , reverse , reward , 
rewardeth , sent , set , slidden , taken , turn , turned , turnest , turneth , {turning} , was , went , withdraw , 
withdrawest , withdrawn , withdrew , overturn 7760 suwm -- -- X any wise, appoint, bring, call [a name], care, 
castin, change, charge, commit, consider, convey, determine, + disguise,dispose, do, get, give, heap up, hold, 
impute, lay (down, up), leave, look,make (out), mark, + name, X on, ordain, order, + paint, place, preserve,
purpose, put (on), + regard, rehearse, reward, (cause to) set (on, up),shew, + stedfastly, take, X tell, + tread down, 
([{over-])turn}, X wholly,work. overturn 5754 -- \avvah -- X {overturn}. return 6437 -- panah -- appear, at 
[even-]tide, behold, cast out, come on, Xcorner, dawning, empty, go away, lie, look, mark, pass away, prepare,
regard, (have) respect (to), ({re-)turn} (aside, away, back, face, self), Xright [early]. return 0344 ** anakampto ** 
({re-)turn}. return 1994 ** epistrepho ** come (go) again, convert, ({re- )turn} (about, again). return 3427 -- 



yashab -- (make to) abide(-ing), continue, (cause to, make to)dwell(-ing), ease self, endure, establish, X fail, 
habitation, haunt, (maketo) inhabit(-ant), make to keep [house], lurking, X marry(-ing), (bringagain to) place, 
remain, {return}, seat, set(- tle), (down-)sit(-down, still, -- ting down, -- ting [place] -- uate), take, tarry. return 
5437 -- cabab -- bring, cast, fetch, lead, make, walk, X whirl, X roundabout, be about on every side, apply, avoid, 
beset (about), besiege, bringagain, carry (about), change, cause to come about, X circuit, (fetch a)compass (about, 
round), drive, environ, X on every side, beset (close,come, compass, go, stand) round about, inclose, remove, 
{return}, set, sitdown, turn (self) (about, aside, away, back). return 7725 shuwb -- -- ([break, build, circumcise, 
dig, do anything, do evil, feed,lay down, lie down, lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again,(cause to) 
answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, averse, bring(again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again
(back), cease, Xcertainly, come again (back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver(again), + deny, draw 
back, fetch home again, X fro, get [oneself] (back)again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, 
let, [see]more, X needs, be past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, upagain), recall, recompense, recover, 
refresh, relieve, render (again),requite, rescue, restore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) {return}, reverse,reward, + say
nay, send back, set again, slide return 8138 -- shanah -- do (speak, strike) again, alter, double, (be given to)change,
disguise, (be) diverse, pervert, prefer, repeat, {return}, do thesecond time. return 8421 -- tuwb -- answer, restore, 
{return} (an answer). return 8666 -- t@shuwbah -- answer, be expired, {return}. return 0360 ** analuo ** depart, 
{return}. return 0390 ** anastrepho ** abide, behave self, have conversation, live, overthrow,pass, {return}, be 
used. return 1877 ** epanago ** launch (thrust) out, {return}. return 1880 ** epanerchomai ** come again, 
{return}. return 2192 ** echo ** be (able, X hold, possessed with), accompany, + begin toamend, can(+ -not), X 
conceive, count, diseased, do + eat, + enjoy, + fear,following, have, hold, keep, + lack, + go to law, lie, + must 
needs, + ofnecessity, + need, next, + recover, + reign, + rest, + {return}, X sick,take for, + tremble, + 
uncircumcised, use. return 3195 ** mello ** about, after that, be (almost), (that which is, things, +which was for) 
to come, intend, was to (be), mean, mind, be at the point,(be) ready, + {return}, shall (begin), (which, that) should 
(after,afterwards, hereafter) tarry, which was for, will, would, be yet. return 5290 ** hupostrepho ** come again, 
{return} (again, back again), turn back (again). returning 7729 shuwbah -- -- {returning}. turn 0539 -- /aman -- 
hence, assurance, believe, bring up, establish, + fail, befaithful (of long continuance, stedfast, sure, surely, trusty, 
verified),nurse, (-ing father), (put), trust, {turn} to the right. turn 0541 -- /aman -- {turn} to the right. turn 1754 -- 
duwr -- ball, {turn}, round about. turn 2015 -- haphak -- X become, change, come, be converted, give, make [a 
bed],overthrow ({-turn}), perverse, retire, tumble, turn (again, aside, back, tothe contrary, every way). turn 2015 --
haphak -- X become, change, come, be converted, give, make [a bed],overthrow (-turn), perverse, retire, tumble, 
{turn} (again, aside, back, tothe contrary, every way). turn 3231 -- yaman -- go ({turn}) to (on, use) the right 
hand. turn 3399 -- yarat -- be perverse, {turn} over. turn 3943 -- laphath -- take hold, {turn} aside (self). turn 5186
-- natah -- + afternoon, apply, bow (down, -ing), carry aside, decline,deliver, extend, go down, be gone, incline, 
intend, lay, let down, offer,outstretched, overthrown, pervert, pitch, prolong, put away, shew, spread(out), stretch 
(forth, out), take (aside), {turn} (aside, away), wrest,cause to yield. turn 5253 -- nacag -- departing away, remove, 
take (hold), {turn} away. turn 5414 -- nathan -- add, apply, appoint, ascribe, assign, X avenge, X be([healed]), 
bestow, bring (forth, hither), cast, cause, charge, come,commit, consider, count, + cry, deliver (up), direct, 
distribute, do, Xdoubtless, X without fail, fasten, frame, X get, give (forth, over, up),grant, hang (up), X have, X 
indeed, lay (unto charge, up), (give) leave,lend, let (out), + lie, lift up, make, + O that, occupy, offer, ordain,pay, 
perform, place, pour, print, X pull , put (forth), recompense, render, requite, restore, send (out), set (forth), shew, 
shoot forth (up), + sing,+ slander, strike, [sub-]mit, suffer, X surely, X take, thrust, trade,{turn}, utter, + weep, + 
willingly, + withdraw, + would (to) God, yield. turn 5437 -- cabab -- bring, cast, fetch, lead, make, walk, X whirl, 
X round about,be about on every side, apply, avoid, beset (about), besiege, bring again,carry (about), change, 
cause to come about, X circuit, (fetch a) compass(about, round), drive, environ, X on every side, beset (close, 
come,compass, go, stand) round about, inclose, remove, return, set, sit down,{turn} (self) (about, aside, away, 
back). turn 5472 -- cuwg -- backslider, drive, go back, {turn} (away, back). turn 5493 -- cuwr -- be[-head], bring, 
call back, decline, depart, eschew, get[you], go (aside), X grievous, lay away (by), leave undone, be past, 
pluckaway, put (away, down), rebel, remove (to and fro), revolt, X be sour, take(away, off), {turn} (aside, away, 
in), withdraw, be without. turn 5528 -- cakal -- do (make, play the, {turn} into) fool(-ish, -ishly, -ishness). turn 
5627 -- carah -- X continual, rebellion, revolt([-ed]), {turn} away, wrong. turn 5674 -- \abar -- alienate, alter, X at 
all, beyond, bring (over, through),carry over, (over-)come (on, over), conduct (over), convey over, current,deliver, 
do away, enter, escape, fail, gender, get over, (make) go (away,beyond, by, forth, his way, in, on, over, through), 
have away (more), lay,meddle, overrun, make partition, (cause to, give, make to, over) pass(- age,along, away, 
beyond, by, -enger, on, out, over, through), (cause to, make)+ proclaim(-amation), perish, provoke to anger, put 
away, rage, + raiser oftaxes, remove, send over, set apart, + shave, cause to (make) sound, Xspeedily, X sweet 



smelling, take (away), (make to) transgress(-or),translate, {turn} away, [way-]faring man, be wrath. turn 5753 -- 
\avah -- do amiss, bow down, make crooked, commit iniquity, pervert,(do) perverse(-ly), trouble, X {turn}, do 
wickedly, do wrong. turn 5791 -- \avath -- bow self, (make) crooked., falsifying, overthrow, dealperversely, 
pervert, subvert, {turn} upside down. turn 5844 -- \atah -- array self, be clad, (put a) cover (-ing, self), fill, put on,
X surely, {turn} aside. turn 6663 -- tsadaq -- cleanse, clear self, (be, do) just(-ice, - ify, -ify self), (be{turn} to) 
righteous(-ness). turn 6801 -- tsanaph -- be attired, X surely, violently {turn}. turn 7726 showbab -- -- backsliding,
frowardly, {turn} away. turn 7734 suwg -- -- {turn} back. turn 7750 suwt -- -- {turn} aside to. turn 7846 set -- -- 
revolter, that {turn} aside. turn 7847 satah -- -- decline, go aside, {turn}. turn 8041 -- sama/l -- (go, {turn}) (on 
the, to the) left. turn 8159 -- sha\ah -- depart, be dim, be dismayed, look (away), regard, haverespect, spare, {turn}.
turn 8447 -- towr -- border, row, {turn}. turn 0387 ** anastatoo ** trouble, {turn} upside down, make an uproar. 
turn 0402 ** anachoreo ** depart, give place, go ({turn}) aside, withdraw self. turn 0576 ** apobaino ** become,
go out, {turn}. turn 0654 ** apostrepho ** bring again, pervert, {turn} away (from). turn 0665 ** apotrepo ** 
{turn} away. turn 1294 ** diastrepho ** perverse(-rt), {turn} away. turn 1624 ** ektrepo ** avoid, {turn} (aside, 
out of the way). turn 2827 ** klino ** bow (down), be far spent, lay, {turn} to flight, wear away. turn 3179 ** 
methistemi ** put out, remove, translate, {turn} away. turn 3329 ** metago ** {turn} about. turn 3344 ** 
metastrepho ** pervert, {turn}. turn 3346 ** metatithemi ** carry over, change, remove, translate, {turn}. turn 
4762 ** strepho ** convert, {turn} (again, back again, self, self about). turn 5077 ** tephroo ** {turn} to ashes. 
turn 5290 ** hupostrepho ** come again, return (again, back again), {turn} back (again). turned 1750 -- duwts -- 
be {turned}. turned 1096 ** ginomai ** arise, be assembled, be(-come, -fall, - have self), bebrought (to pass), (be)
come (to pass), continue, be divided, draw, beended, fall, be finished, follow, be found, be fulfilled, + God forbid,
grow, happen, have, be kept, be made, be married, be ordained to be,partake, pass, be performed, be published, 
require, seem, be showed, X soonas it was, sound, be taken, be {turned}, use, wax, will, would, be wrought. 
turning 2017 -- hophek -- {turning} of things upside down. turning 4142 -- muwcabbah -- being changed, 
inclosed, be set, {turning}. turning 4740 -- maqtsowa\ -- corner, {turning}. turning 4878 -- m@shuwbah -- 
backsliding, {turning} away. turning 5157 ** trope ** {turning}. return ......... and to return 5290 -hupostrepho-> 
return ......... but I will return 0344 -anakampto-> return ......... he will return 0360 -analuo-> return ......... I will 
return 0390 -anastrepho-> return ......... I will return 1994 -epistrepho-> return ......... I will return 5290 -
hupostrepho-> return ......... not return 1994 -epistrepho-> return ......... return 1994 -epistrepho-> Return ......... 
Return 5290 -hupostrepho-> return ......... that they should not return 0344 -anakampto-> return ......... to return 
5290 -hupostrepho-> returned ......... and returned 5290 -hupostrepho-> returned ......... And returned 5290 -
hupostrepho-> returned ......... and they returned 5290 -hupostrepho-> returned ......... And they returned 5290 -
hupostrepho-> returned ......... And when he returned 5290 -hupostrepho-> returned ......... as he returned 1877 -
epanago-> returned ......... as they returned 5290 -hupostrepho-> returned ......... from them returned 5290 -
hupostrepho-> returned ......... he was returned 1880 -epanerchomai-> returned ......... him , and returned 5290 -
hupostrepho-> returned ......... returned 1994 -epistrepho-> returned ......... returned 5290 -hupostrepho-> returned 
......... that returned 5290 -hupostrepho-> returned ......... they returned 0390 -anastrepho-> returned ......... they 
returned 5290 -hupostrepho-> returned ......... to have returned 0344 -anakampto-> returned ......... was returned 
5290 -hupostrepho-> returned ......... when they were returned 5290 -hupostrepho-> returned ......... with him , and 
returned 5290 -hupostrepho-> returning ......... returning 5290 -hupostrepho-> returning ......... Was returning 5290 
-hupostrepho-> turn ......... And it shall turn 0576 -apobaino-> turn ......... and shall turn 0654 -apostrepho-> turn 
......... And they shall turn 0654 -apostrepho-> turn ......... and to turn 1994 -epistrepho-> turn ......... and turn 1994 -
epistrepho-> turn ......... and turn 4762 -strepho-> turn ......... if we turn 0654 -apostrepho-> turn ......... it , to turn 
1994 -epistrepho-> turn ......... it shall turn 1994 -epistrepho-> turn ......... not , it shall turn 0344 -anakampto-> turn
......... not turn 1994 -epistrepho-> turn ......... of thee turn 0654 -apostrepho-> turn ......... shall he turn 1994 -
epistrepho-> turn ......... shall turn 0576 -apobaino-> turn ......... that turn 0654 -apostrepho-> turn ......... to turn 
1294 -diastrepho-> turn ......... to turn 1994 -epistrepho-> turn ......... to turn 4672 -Solomon-> turn ......... turn 0665
-apotrepo-> turn ......... turn 1994 -epistrepho-> turn ......... turn 4762 -strepho-> turn ......... unto you that ye should
turn 1994 -epistrepho-> turn ......... us ; and we turn 3329 -metago-> turn ......... we turn 4762 -strepho-> turned 
......... And he turned 4762 -strepho-> turned ......... And I turned 1994 -epistrepho-> turned ......... and shall be 
turned 0654 -apostrepho-> turned ......... and turned 1994 -epistrepho-> turned ......... and turned 3179 -
methistemi-> turned ......... are turned 1994 -epistrepho-> turned ......... at him , and turned 4762 -strepho-> turned 
......... be turned 0654 -apostrepho-> turned ......... be turned 1624 -ektrepo-> turned ......... be turned 3344 -
metastrepho-> turned ......... But he turned 4672 -Solomon-> turned ......... But he turned 4762 -strepho-> turned 
......... But when he had turned 1994 -epistrepho-> turned ......... have turned 1824 -exautes-> turned ......... he 
turned 0402 -anachoreo-> turned ......... him , and turned 1994 -epistrepho-> turned ......... him not , they turned 



5290 -hupostrepho-> turned ......... is turned 1994 -epistrepho-> turned ......... out of him , turned 1994 -
epistrepho-> turned ......... shall be turned 1096 -ginomai-> turned ......... shall be turned 4762 -strepho-> turned 
......... She turned 4762 -strepho-> turned ......... she turned 4762 -strepho-> turned ......... that have turned 0387 -
anastatoo-> turned ......... turned 1824 -exautes-> turned ......... turned 1994 -epistrepho-> turned ......... turned 2827
-klino-> turned ......... turned 4762 -strepho-> turned ......... turned 5290 -hupostrepho-> turned ......... with him : 
and he turned 4762 -strepho-> turned ......... with me . And being turned 1994 -epistrepho-> turned ......... ye turned
1994 -epistrepho-> turned ......... yet are they turned 3329 -metago-> turning ......... and turning 1994 -epistrepho->
turning ......... And turning 5077 -tephroo-> turning ......... men , turning 3346 -metatithemi-> turning ......... of 
turning 5157 -trope-> turning ......... turning 1994 -epistrepho-> turning ......... turning 4762 -strepho-> turning 
......... you , in turning 0654 -apostrepho-> over-])turn 7760 ## suwm {soom}; or siym {seem}; a primitive root; to
put (used in a great variety of applications, literal, figurative, inferentially, and elliptically): -- X any wise, 
appoint, bring, call [a name], care, cast in, change, charge, commit, consider, convey, determine, + disguise, 
dispose, do, get, give, heap up, hold, impute, lay (down, up), leave, look, make (out), mark, + name, X on, ordain, 
order, + paint, place, preserve, purpose, put (on), + regard, rehearse, reward, (cause to) set (on, up), shew, + 
stedfastly, take, X tell, + tread down, ([{over-])turn}, X wholly, work.[ql overturn 5754 ## aman {aw-man'}; a 
primitive root; properly, to build up or support; to foster as a parent or nurse; figuratively to render (or be) firm or 
faithful, to trust or believe, to be permanent or quiet; morally to be true or certain; once (Isa. 30:21; 
interchangeable with 541) to go to the right hand: -- hence, assurance, believe, bring up, establish, + fail, be 
faithful (of long continuance, stedfast, sure, surely, trusty, verified), nurse, (-ing father), (put), trust, {turn} to the 
right. [ql turn 0541 ## >aman {aw-man'}; denominative from 3225; to take the right hand road: -- {turn} to the 
right. See 539. [ql turn 1754 ## duwr {dure}; from 1752; a circle, ball or pile: -- ball, {turn}, round about. [ql turn 
2015 ## haphak {haw-fak'}; a primitive root; to turn about or over; by implication, to change, overturn, return, 
pervert: -- X become, change, come, be converted, give, make [a bed], overthrow (-turn), perverse, retire, tumble, 
{turn} (again, aside, back, to the contrary, every way). [ql turn 3231 ## yaman {yaw-man'}; a primitive root; to be
(physically) right(i.e. firm); but used only as denominative from 3225 and transitive, to be right-handed or take the
right- hand side: -- go ({turn}) to (on, use) the right hand. [ql turn 3399 ## yarat {yaw-rat'}; a primitive root; to 
precipitate or hurl (rush) headlong; (intransitively) to be rash: -- be perverse, {turn} over. [ql turn 3943 ## laphath 
{law-fath'}; a primitive root; properly, to bend, i.e . (by implication) to clasp; also (reflexively) to turn around or 
aside: -- take hold, {turn} aside (self). [ql turn 5186 ## natah {naw-taw'}; a primitive root; to stretch or spread out;
by implication, to bend away (including moral deflection); used in a great variety of application (as follows): -- + 
afternoon, apply, bow (down, -ing), carry aside, decline, deliver, extend, go down, be gone, incline, intend, lay, let
down, offer, outstretched, overthrown, pervert, pitch, prolong, put away, shew, spread (out), stretch (forth, out), 
take (aside), {turn} (aside, away), wrest, cause to yield.[ql turn 5253 ## nacag {naw-sag'}; a primitive root; to 
retreat: -- departing away, remove, take (hold), {turn} away.[ql turn 5414 ## nathan {naw-than'}; a primitive root;
to give, used with greatest latitude of application (put, make, etc.): -- add, apply, appoint, ascribe, assign, X 
avenge, X be ([healed]), bestow, bring (forth, hither), cast, cause, charge, come, commit, consider, count, + cry, 
deliver (up), direct, distribute, do, X doubtless, X without fail, fasten, frame, X get, give (forth, over, up), grant, 
hang (up), X have, X indeed, lay (unto charge, up), (give) leave, lend, let (out), + lie, lift up, make, + O that, 
occupy, offer, ordain, pay, perform, place, pour, print, X pull , put (forth), recompense, render, requite, restore, 
send (out), set (forth), shew, shoot forth (up), + sing, + slander, strike, [sub-]mit, suffer, X surely, X take, thrust, 
trade, {turn}, utter, + weep, + willingly, + withdraw, + would (to) God, yield.[ql turn 5437 ## cabab {saw-bab'}; a
primitive root; to revolve, surround, or border; used in various applications, literally and figuratively (as follows): 
-- bring, cast, fetch, lead, make, walk, X whirl, X round about, be about on every side, apply, avoid, beset (about), 
besiege, bring again, carry (about), change, cause to come about, X circuit, (fetch a) compass (about, round), 
drive, environ, X on every side, beset (close, come, compass, go, stand) round about, inclose, remove, return, set, 
sit down, {turn} (self) (about, aside, away, back).[ql turn 5472 ## cuwg {soog}; a primitive root; properly, to 
flinch, i.e. (by implication) to go back, literally (to retreat) or figuratively (to apostatize): -- backslider, drive, go 
back, {turn} (away, back).[ql turn 5493 ## cuwr {soor}; or suwr (Hosea 9:12) {soor}; a primitive root; to turn off 
(literal or figurative): -- be[- head], bring, call back, decline, depart, eschew, get [you], go (aside), X grievous, lay 
away (by), leave undone, be past, pluck away, put (away, down), rebel, remove (to and fro), revolt, X be sour, take
(away, off), {turn} (aside, away, in), withdraw, be without.[ql turn 5528 ## cakal {saw-kal'}; for 3688; to be silly: 
-- do (make, play the, {turn} into) fool(-ish, -ishly, -ishness).[ql turn 5627 ## carah {saw-raw'}; from 5493; 
apostasy, crime; figuratively, remission: -- X continual, rebellion, revolt([- ed]), {turn} away, wrong.[ql turn 5674 
## l {saw-mal'}; a primitive root [denominative from 8040]; to use the left hand or pass in that direction): -- (go, 
{turn}) (on the, to the) left.[ql turn 8159 ## sha> O God , thou hast cast us off , thou hast scattered us, thou hast 



been displeased ; O turn thyself to us again . returned 002 022 Jos /^{returned /and the pursuers sought them 
throughout all the way , but found them not. returned 005 022 Act /${returned /and told , returned 007 015 IIKi 
/^{returned /and told the king . returned 004 035 IIKi /^{returned /and walked in the house to and fro ; and went 
up , and stretched himself upon him: and the child sneezed seven times , and the child opened his eyes . returned 
041 014 Jer /^{returned /and went unto Johanan the son of Kareah . returned 001 045 Deu /^{returned /and wept 
before the LORD ; but the LORD would not hearken to your voice , nor give ear unto you. returned 005 005 Ezr 
/^{returned /answer by letter concerning this matter. returned 005 029 Jug /^{returned /answer to herself, returned 
001 014 Eze /^{returned /as the appearance of a flash of lightning . returned 008 037 Luk /${returned /back again .
returned 019 021 IKi /^{returned /back from him , and took a yoke of oxen , and slew them, and boiled their flesh 
with the instruments of the oxen , and gave unto the people , and they did eat . Then he arose , and went after 
Elijah , and ministered unto him. returned 047 007 Eze /^{returned /behold, at the bank of the river were very 
many trees on the one side and on the other. returned 020 027 IICh /^{returned /every man of Judah and Jerusalem
, and Jehoshaphat in the forefront of them, to go again to Jerusalem with joy ; for the LORD had made them to 
rejoice over their enemies . returned 031 001 IICh /^{returned /every man to his possession , into their own cities .
returned 006 017 ISa /^{returned /for a trespass offering unto the LORD ; for Ashdod one , for Gaza one , for 
Askelon one , for Gath one , for Ekron one ; returned 007 014 Zec /^{returned /for they laid the pleasant land 
desolate . returned 043 005 Jer /^{returned /from all nations , whither they had been driven , to dwell in the land of
Judah ; returned 008 013 Jug /^{returned /from battle before the sun was up, returned 017 053 ISa /^{returned 
/from chasing after the Philistines , and they spoiled their tents . returned 002 030 IISa /^{returned /from 
following Abner : and when he had gathered all the people together , there lacked of David's servants nineteen 
men and Asahel . returned 024 001 ISa /^{returned /from following the Philistines , that it was told him, saying , 
Behold, David is in the wilderness of Engedi . returned 011 004 IICh /^{returned /from going against Jeroboam . 
returned 012 025 Act /${returned /from Jerusalem , when they had fulfilled their ministry , and took with them 
John , whose surname was Mark . returned 004 001 Luk /${returned /from Jordan , and was led by the Spirit into 
the wilderness , returned 008 003 Gen /^{returned /from off the earth continually : and after the end of the 
hundred and fifty days the waters were abated . returned 023 028 ISa /^{returned /from pursuing after David , and 
went against the Philistines : therefore they called that place Selahammahlekoth . returned 018 016 IISa 
/^{returned /from pursuing after Israel : for Joab held back the people . returned 017 015 ISa /^{returned /from 
Saul to feed his father's sheep at Bethlehem . returned 013 025 Num /^{returned /from searching of the land after 
forty days . returned 008 013 IISa /^{returned /from smiting of the Syrians in the valley of salt , being eighteen 
thousand men. returned 010 014 IISa /^{returned /from the children of Ammon , and came to Jerusalem . returned 
022 032 Jos /^{returned /from the children of Reuben , and from the children of Gad , out of the land of Gilead , 
unto the land of Canaan , to the children of Israel , and brought them word again . returned 024 009 Luk 
/${returned /from the sepulchre , and told all these things unto the eleven , and to all the rest . returned 001 001 
IISa /^{returned /from the slaughter of the Amalekites , and David had abode two days in Ziklag ; returned 017 
057 ISa /^{returned /from the slaughter of the Philistine , Abner took him, and brought him before Saul with the 
head of the Philistine in his hand . returned 018 006 ISa /^{returned /from the slaughter of the Philistine , that the 
women came out of all cities of Israel , singing and dancing , to meet king Saul , with tabrets , with joy , and with 
instruments of musick . returned 002 020 Luk /${returned /glorifying and praising God for all the things that they 
had heard and seen , as it was told unto them . returned 019 015 Luk /${returned /having received the kingdom , 
then he commanded these servants to be called unto him , to whom he had given the money , that he might know 
how much every man had gained by trading . returned 014 040 Mar /${returned /he found them asleep again , 
heavy , neither wist they what to answer him . returned 021 006 Act /${returned /home again . returned 025 010 
IICh /^{returned /home in great anger . returned 043 018 Gen /^{returned /in our sacks at the first time are we 
brought in ; that he may seek occasion against us, and fall upon us, and take us for bondmen , and our asses . 
returned 004 014 Luk /${returned /in the power of the Spirit into Galilee : and there went out a fame of him 
through all the region round about . returned 050 014 Gen /^{returned /into Egypt , he, and his brethren , and all 
that went up with him to bury his father , after he had buried his father . returned 002 039 Luk /${returned /into 
Galilee , to their own city Nazareth . returned 035 013 Psa /^{returned /into mine own bosom . returned 006 014 
Jos /^{returned /into the camp : so they did six days . returned 021 018 Mat /${returned /into the city , he 
hungered . returned 007 015 Jug /^{returned /into the host of Israel , and said , Arise ; for the LORD hath 
delivered into your hand the host of Midian . returned 021 032 Gen /^{returned /into the land of the Philistines . 
returned 002 014 Est /^{returned /into the second house of the women , to the custody of Shaashgaz , the king's 
chamberlain , which kept the concubines : she came in unto the king no more, except the king delighted in her, 
and that she were called by name . returned 008 012 Gen /^{returned /not again unto him any more . returned 013 



010 IKi /^{returned /not by the way that he came to Bethel . returned 001 022 IISa /^{returned /not empty . 
returned 013 033 IKi /^{returned /not from his evil way , but made again of the lowest of the people priests of the 
high places : whosoever would , he consecrated him, and he became one of the priests of the high places . returned
003 007 Jer /^{returned /not. And her treacherous sister Judah saw it. returned 007 003 Jug /^{returned /of the 
people twenty and two thousand ; and there remained ten thousand . returned 040 012 Jer /^{returned /out of all 
places whither they were driven , and came to the land of Judah , to Gedaliah , unto Mizpah , and gathered wine 
and summer fruits very much . returned 010 002 IICh /^{returned /out of Egypt . returned 001 022 Rut /^{returned
/out of the country of Moab : and they came to Bethlehem in the beginning of barley harvest . returned 008 003 
IIKi /^{returned /out of the land of the Philistines : and she went forth to cry unto the king for her house and for 
her land . returned 007 008 Est /^{returned /out of the palace garden into the place of the banquet of wine ; and 
Haman was fallen upon the bed whereon Esther was. Then said the king , Will he force the queen also before me 
in the house ? As the word went out of the king's mouth , they covered Haman's face . returned 017 003 IISa 
/^{returned /so all the people shall be in peace . returned 038 008 Isa /^{returned /ten degrees , by which degrees it
was gone down . returned 033 016 Gen /^{returned /that day on his way unto Seir . returned 006 011 Hos 
/^{returned /the captivity of my people . returned 002 043 Luk /${returned /the child Jesus tarried behind in 
Jerusalem ; and Joseph and his mother knew not of it. returned 008 040 Luk /${returned /the people gladly 
received him : for they were all waiting for him . returned 025 039 ISa /^{returned /the wickedness of Nabal upon 
his own head . And David sent and communed with Abigail , to take her to him to wife . returned 019 008 Exo 
/^{returned /the words of the people unto the LORD . returned 001 012 Act /${returned /they unto Jerusalem from
the mount called Olivet , which is from Jerusalem a sabbath day's journey . returned 043 010 Gen /^{returned /this
second time . returned 022 006 IICh /^{returned /to be healed in Jezreel because of the wounds which were given 
him at Ramah , when he fought with Hazael king of Syria . And Azariah the son of Jehoram king of Judah went 
down to see Jehoram the son of Ahab at Jezreel , because he was sick . returned 009 015 IIKi /^{returned /to be 
healed in Jezreel of the wounds which the Syrians had given him, when he fought with Hazael king of Syria . And 
Jehu said , If it be your minds , then let none go forth nor escape out of the city to go to tell it in Jezreel . returned 
016 043 ICh /^{returned /to bless his house . returned 006 020 IISa /^{returned /to bless his household . And 
Michal the daughter of Saul came out to meet David , and said , How glorious was the king of Israel to day , who 
uncovered himself to day in the eyes of the handmaids of his servants , as one of the vain fellows shamelessly 
uncovereth himself! returned 012 024 IKi /^{returned /to depart , according to the word of the LORD . returned 
006 016 ISa /^{returned /to Ekron the same day . returned 017 018 Luk /${returned /to give glory to God , save 
this stranger . returned 003 027 IISa /^{returned /to Hebron , Joab took him aside in the gate to speak with him 
quietly , and smote him there under the fifth rib, that he died , for the blood of Asahel his brother . returned 001 
056 Luk /${returned /to her own house . returned 019 001 IICh /^{returned /to his house in peace to Jerusalem . 
returned 014 024 IISa /^{returned /to his own house , and saw not the king's face . returned 026 025 ISa 
/^{returned /to his place . returned 024 025 Num /^{returned /to his place : and Balak also went his way . returned 
014 027 Exo /^{returned /to his strength when the morning appeared ; and the Egyptians fled against it; and the 
LORD overthrew the Egyptians in the midst of the sea . returned 032 006 Gen /^{returned /to Jacob , saying , We 
came to thy brother Esau , and also he cometh to meet thee , and four hundred men with him. returned 024 033 
Luk /${returned /to Jerusalem , and found the eleven gathered together , and them that were with them , returned 
008 025 Act /${returned /to Jerusalem , and preached the gospel in many villages of the Samaritans . returned 013 
013 Act /${returned /to Jerusalem . returned 014 015 IICh /^{returned /to Jerusalem . returned 034 007 IICh 
/^{returned /to Jerusalem . returned 019 008 IICh /^{returned /to Jerusalem . returned 034 009 IICh /^{returned /to
Jerusalem . returned 023 020 IIKi /^{returned /to Jerusalem . returned 020 003 ICh /^{returned /to Jerusalem . 
returned 017 020 IISa /^{returned /to Jerusalem . returned 020 022 IISa /^{returned /to Jerusalem unto the king . 
returned 024 052 Luk /${returned /to Jerusalem with great joy : returned 001 016 Zec /^{returned /to Jerusalem 
with mercies : my house shall be built in it, saith the LORD of hosts , and a line shall be stretched forth upon 
Jerusalem . returned 004 018 Exo /^{returned /to Jethro his father in law , and said unto him, Let me go , I pray 
thee, and return unto my brethren which are in Egypt , and see whether they be yet alive . And Jethro said to 
Moses , Go in peace . returned 007 003 Jos /^{returned /to Joshua , and said unto him, Let not all the people go up
; but let about two or three thousand men go up and smite Ai ; and make not all the people to labour thither; for 
they are but few . returned 038 022 Gen /^{returned /to Judah , and said , I cannot find her; and also the men of the
place said , that there was no harlot in this place. returned 008 017 Eze /^{returned /to provoke me to anger : and, 
lo, they put the branch to their nose . returned 002 025 IIKi /^{returned /to Samaria . returned 014 014 IIKi 
/^{returned /to Samaria . returned 025 024 IICh /^{returned /to Samaria . returned 028 015 IICh /^{returned /to 
Samaria . returned 014 008 Jug /^{returned /to take her, and he turned aside to see the carcase of the lion : and, 



behold, there was a swarm of bees and honey in the carcase of the lion . returned 010 021 Jos /^{returned /to the 
camp to Joshua at Makkedah in peace : none moved his tongue against any of the children of Israel . returned 023 
032 Act /${returned /to the castle : returned 044 013 Gen /^{returned /to the city . returned 004 020 Exo 
/^{returned /to the land of Egypt : and Moses took the rod of God in his hand . returned 005 015 IIKi /^{returned 
/to the man of God , he and all his company , and came , and stood before him: and he said , Behold, now I know 
that there is no God in all the earth , but in Israel : now therefore, I pray thee, take a blessing of thy servant . 
returned 003 027 IIKi /^{returned /to their own land . returned 042 024 Gen /^{returned /to them again , and 
communed with them, and took from them Simeon , and bound him before their eyes . returned 009 010 Luk 
/${returned /told him all that they had done . And he took them , and went aside privately into a desert place 
belonging to the city called Bethsaida . returned 008 024 Jos /^{returned /unto Ai , and smote it with the edge of 
the sword . returned 011 039 Jug /^{returned /unto her father , who did with her according to his vow which he 
had vowed : and she knew no man . And it was a custom in Israel , returned 022 013 Lev /^{returned /unto her 
father's house , as in her youth , she shall eat of her father's meat : but there shall no stranger eat thereof. returned 
011 004 IISa /^{returned /unto her house . returned 008 009 Gen /^{returned /unto him into the ark , for the waters
were on the face of the whole earth : then he put forth his hand , and took her , and pulled her in unto him into the 
ark . returned 023 006 Num /^{returned /unto him, and, lo, he stood by his burnt sacrifice , he, and all the princes 
of Moab . returned 034 031 Exo /^{returned /unto him: and Moses talked with them. returned 037 030 Gen 
/^{returned /unto his brethren , and said , The child is not; and I, whither shall I go ? returned 019 039 IISa 
/^{returned /unto his own place . returned 018 033 Gen /^{returned /unto his place . returned 031 055 Gen 
/^{returned /unto his place . returned 022 019 Gen /^{returned /unto his young men , and they rose up and went 
together to Beersheba ; and Abraham dwelt at Beersheba . returned 012 031 IISa /^{returned /unto Jerusalem . 
returned 004 034 Dan /^{returned /unto me , and I blessed the most High , and I praised and honoured him that 
liveth for ever , whose dominion is an everlasting dominion , and his kingdom is from generation to generation : 
returned 004 036 Dan /^{returned /unto me ; and for the glory of my kingdom , mine honour and brightness 
returned unto me ; and my counsellors and my lords sought unto me ; and I was established in my kingdom , and 
excellent majesty was added unto me. returned 004 036 Dan /^{returned /unto me ; and my counsellors and my 
lords sought unto me ; and I was established in my kingdom , and excellent majesty was added unto me. returned 
004 006 Amo /^{returned /unto me, saith the LORD . returned 004 011 Amo /^{returned /unto me, saith the 
LORD . returned 004 010 Amo /^{returned /unto me, saith the LORD . returned 004 008 Amo /^{returned /unto 
me, saith the LORD . returned 004 009 Amo /^{returned /unto me, saith the LORD . returned 016 050 Num 
/^{returned /unto Moses unto the door of the tabernacle of the congregation : and the plague was stayed . returned 
005 022 Exo /^{returned /unto the LORD , and said , Lord , wherefore hast thou so evil entreated this people ? 
why is it that thou hast sent me? returned 032 031 Exo /^{returned /unto the LORD , and said , Oh , this people 
have sinned a great sin , and have made them gods of gold . returned 037 029 Gen /^{returned /unto the pit ; and, 
behold, Joseph was not in the pit ; and he rent his clothes . returned 002 025 IPe /${returned /unto the Shepherd 
and Bishop of your souls . returned 021 023 Jug /^{returned /unto their inheritance , and repaired the cities , and 
dwelt in them. returned 004 018 Jos /^{returned /unto their place , and flowed over all his banks , as they did 
before . returned 008 003 Zec /^{returned /unto Zion , and will dwell in the midst of Jerusalem : and Jerusalem 
shall be called a city of truth ; and the mountain of the LORD of hosts the holy mountain . returned 016 008 IISa 
/^{returned /upon thee all the blood of the house of Saul , in whose stead thou hast reigned ; and the LORD hath 
delivered the kingdom into the hand of Absalom thy son : and, behold, thou art taken in thy mischief , because 
thou art a bloody man . returned 005 011 Ezr /^{returned /us answer , saying , We are the servants of the God of 
heaven and earth , and build the house that was builded these many years ago , which a great king of Israel builded
and set up . returned 032 021 IICh /^{returned /with shame of face to his own land . And when he was come into 
the house of his god , they that came forth of his own bowels slew him there with the sword . returned 014 003 Jer
/^{returned /with their vessels empty ; they were ashamed and confounded , and covered their heads . returneth 
001 006 Ecc /^{returneth /again according to his circuits . returneth 009 008 Zec /^{returneth /and no oppressor 
shall pass through them any more: for now have I seen with mine eyes . returneth 055 010 Isa /^{returneth /not 
thither, but watereth the earth , and maketh it bring forth and bud , that it may give seed to the sower , and bread to
the eater : returneth 146 004 Psa /^{returneth /to his earth ; in that very day his thoughts perish . returneth 026 011 
Pro /^{returneth /to his folly . returneth 026 011 Pro /^{returneth /to his vomit , so a fool returneth to his folly . 
returning 030 015 Isa /^{returning /and rest shall ye be saved ; in quietness and in confidence shall be your 
strength : and ye would not. returning 008 028 Act /${returning /and sitting in his chariot read Esaias the prophet .
returning 007 001 Heb /${returning /from the slaughter of the kings , and blessed him ; returning 007 010 Luk 
/${returning /to the house , found the servant whole that had been sick . turn 003 003 Jam /${turn /about their 



whole body . turn 013 016 Lev /^{turn /again , and be changed unto white , he shall come unto the priest ; Turn 
020 005 IIKi /^{Turn /again , and tell Hezekiah the captain of my people , Thus saith the LORD , the God of 
David thy father , I have heard thy prayer , I have seen thy tears : behold, I will heal thee: on the third day thou 
shalt go up unto the house of the LORD . turn 007 019 Mic /^{turn /again , he will have compassion upon us; he 
will subdue our iniquities ; and thou wilt cast all their sins into the depths of the sea . Turn 001 012 Rut /^{Turn 
/again , my daughters , go your way; for I am too old to have an husband . If I should say , I have hope , if I should
have an husband also to night , and should also bear sons ; Turn 001 011 Rut /^{Turn /again , my daughters : why 
will ye go with me? are there yet any more sons in my womb , that they may be your husbands ? turn 031 021 Jer 
/^{turn /again , O virgin of Israel , turn again to these thy cities . turn 010 009 Zec /^{turn /again . turn 007 006 
Mat /${turn /again and rend you . turn 013 009 IKi /^{turn /again by the same way that thou camest . Turn 126 
004 Psa /^{Turn /again our captivity , O LORD , as the streams in the south . turn 018 037 Psa /^{turn /again till 
they were consumed . turn 085 008 Psa /^{turn /again to folly . turn 013 017 IKi /^{turn /again to go by the way 
that thou camest . turn 003 040 Lam /^{turn /again to the LORD . turn 017 004 Luk /${turn /again to thee , saying 
, I repent ; thou shalt forgive him . turn 011 008 Jug /^{turn /again to thee now, that thou mayest go with us, and 
fight against the children of Ammon , and be our head over all the inhabitants of Gilead . turn 008 033 IKi /^{turn 
/again to thee, and confess thy name , and pray , and make supplication unto thee in this house : turn 031 021 Jer 
/^{turn /again to these thy cities . turn 034 015 Job /^{turn /again unto dust . turn 001 006 IIKi /^{turn /again unto 
the king that sent you, and say unto him, Thus saith the LORD , Is it not because there is not a God in Israel , that 
thou sendest to enquire of Baalzebub the god of Ekron ? therefore thou shalt not come down from that bed on 
which thou art gone up , but shalt surely die . turn 030 009 IICh /^{turn /again unto the LORD , your brethren and 
your children shall find compassion before them that lead them captive , so that they shall come again into this 
land : for the LORD your God is gracious and merciful , and will not turn away his face from you, if ye return 
unto him. turn 030 006 IICh /^{turn /again unto the LORD God of Abraham , Isaac , and Israel , and he will return
to the remnant of you, that are escaped out of the hand of the kings of Assyria . turn 012 027 IKi /^{turn /again 
unto their lord , even unto Rehoboam king of Judah , and they shall kill me, and go again to Rehoboam king of 
Judah . turn 015 025 ISa /^{turn /again with me, that I may worship the LORD . turn 015 030 ISa /^{turn /again 
with me, that I may worship the LORD thy God . turn 007 022 Eze /^{turn /also from them, and they shall pollute 
my secret place: for the robbers shall enter into it, and defile it. turn 027 020 Jos /^{turn /and do you hurt , and 
consume you, after that he hath done you good . turn 014 002 Exo /^{turn /and encamp before Pihahiroth , 
between Migdol and the sea , over against Baalzephon : before it shall ye encamp by the sea . turn 006 037 IICh 
/^{turn /and pray unto thee in the land of their captivity , saying , We have sinned , we have done amiss , and have
dealt wickedly ; turn 003 009 Jon /^{turn /and repent , and turn away from his fierce anger , that we perish not? 
Turn 022 017 ISa /^{Turn /and slay the priests of the LORD ; because their hand also is with David , and because 
they knew when he fled , and did not shew it to me. But the servants of the king would not put forth their hand to 
fall upon the priests of the LORD . turn 022 018 Isa /^{turn /and toss thee like a ball into a large country : there 
shalt thou die , and there the chariots of thy glory shall be the shame of thy lord's house . turn 003 003 Exo /^{turn
/aside , and see this great sight , why the bush is not burnt . turn 011 016 Deu /^{turn /aside , and serve other gods 
, and worship them; Turn 018 030 IISa /^{Turn /aside , and stand here . And he turned aside , and stood still . turn 
004 001 Rut /^{turn /aside , sit down here. And he turned aside , and sat down . turn 002 023 IISa /^{turn /aside : 
wherefore Abner with the hinder end of the spear smote him under the fifth rib, that the spear came out behind 
him; and he fell down there, and died in the same place : and it came to pass, that as many as came to the place 
where Asahel fell down and died stood still . turn 101 003 Psa /^{turn /aside ; it shall not cleave to me. turn 002 
021 IISa /^{turn /aside from following of him. turn 031 029 Deu /^{turn /aside from the way which I have 
commanded you; and evil will befall you in the latter days ; because ye will do evil in the sight of the LORD , to 
provoke him to anger through the work of your hands . turn 019 012 Jug /^{turn /aside hither into the city of a 
stranger , that is not of the children of Israel ; we will pass over to Gibeah . turn 030 011 Isa /^{turn /aside out of 
the path , cause the Holy One of Israel to cease from before us. turn 011 028 Deu /^{turn /aside out of the way 
which I command you this day , to go after other gods , which ye have not known . turn 029 021 Isa /^{turn /aside 
the just for a thing of nought . turn 010 002 Isa /^{turn /aside the needy from judgment , and to take away the right
from the poor of my people , that widows may be their prey , and that they may rob the fatherless ! turn 005 012 
Amo /^{turn /aside the poor in the gate from their right. turn 003 035 Lam /^{turn /aside the right of a man before 
the face of the most High , turn 003 005 Mal /^{turn /aside the stranger from his right, and fear not me, saith the 
LORD of hosts . turn 002 007 Amo /^{turn /aside the way of the meek : and a man and his father will go in unto 
the same maid , to profane my holy name : turn 040 004 Psa /^{turn /aside to lies . turn 005 032 Deu /^{turn /aside
to the right hand or to the left . turn 125 005 Psa /^{turn /aside unto their crooked ways , the LORD shall lead 



them forth with the workers of iniquity : but peace shall be upon Israel . turn 007 019 IICh /^{turn /away , and 
forsake my statutes and my commandments , which I have set before you, and shall go and serve other gods , and 
worship them; turn 008 004 Jer /^{turn /away , and not return ? turn 030 017 Deu /^{turn /away , so that thou wilt 
not hear , but shalt be drawn away , and worship other gods , and serve them; turn 003 005 IITi /${turn /away . 
turn 027 044 Gen /^{turn /away ; turn 032 015 Num /^{turn /away from after him, he will yet again leave them in 
the wilderness ; and ye shall destroy all this people . turn 025 027 IICh /^{turn /away from following the LORD 
they made a conspiracy against him in Jerusalem ; and he fled to Lachish : but they sent to Lachish after him, and 
slew him there. turn 012 025 Heb /${turn /away from him that speaketh from heaven : turn 003 009 Jon /^{turn 
/away from his fierce anger , that we perish not? turn 003 019 Jer /^{turn /away from me . turn 023 014 Deu 
/^{turn /away from thee . turn 027 045 Gen /^{turn /away from thee, and he forget that which thou hast done to 
him: then I will send , and fetch thee from thence: why should I be deprived also of you both in one day ? turn 032
040 Jer /^{turn /away from them , to do them good ; but I will put my fear in their hearts , that they shall not 
depart from me. turn 014 014 ICh /^{turn /away from them, and come upon them over against the mulberry trees . 
turn 029 010 IICh /^{turn /away from us. turn 030 008 IICh /^{turn /away from you. turn 030 009 IICh /^{turn 
/away his face from you, if ye return unto him. turn 106 023 Psa /^{turn /away his wrath , lest he should destroy 
them. turn 024 018 Pro /^{turn /away his wrath from him. Turn 119 003 Psa /^{Turn /away mine eyes from 
beholding vanity ; and quicken thou me in thy way . Turn 119 003 Psa /^{Turn /away my reproach which I fear : 
for thy judgments are good . turn 013 008 Act /${turn /away the deputy from the faith . turn 036 009 Isa /^{turn 
/away the face of one captain of the least of my master's servants , and put thy trust on Egypt for chariots and for 
horsemen ? turn 018 024 IIKi /^{turn /away the face of one captain of the least of my master's servants , and put 
thy trust on Egypt for chariots and for horsemen ? turn 002 001 Amo /^{turn /away the punishment thereof; 
because he burned the bones of the king of Edom into lime : turn 001 011 Amo /^{turn /away the punishment 
thereof; because he did pursue his brother with the sword , and did cast off all pity , and his anger did tear 
perpetually , and he kept his wrath for ever : turn 001 006 Amo /^{turn /away the punishment thereof; because 
they carried away captive the whole captivity , to deliver them up to Edom : turn 001 009 Amo /^{turn /away the 
punishment thereof; because they delivered up the whole captivity to Edom , and remembered not the brotherly 
covenant : turn 002 004 Amo /^{turn /away the punishment thereof; because they have despised the law of the 
LORD , and have not kept his commandments , and their lies caused them to err , after the which their fathers 
have walked : turn 001 013 Amo /^{turn /away the punishment thereof; because they have ripped up the women 
with child of Gilead , that they might enlarge their border : turn 001 003 Amo /^{turn /away the punishment 
thereof; because they have threshed Gilead with threshing instruments of iron : turn 002 006 Amo /^{turn /away 
the punishment thereof; because they sold the righteous for silver , and the poor for a pair of shoes ; turn 002 007 
Zep /^{turn /away their captivity . turn 004 004 IITi /${turn /away their ears from the truth , and shall be turned 
unto fables . Turn 006 005 Son /^{Turn /away thine eyes from me, for they have overcome me: thy hair is as a 
flock of goats that appear from Gilead . turn 022 016 Jos /^{turn /away this day from following the LORD , in that
ye have builded you an altar , that ye might rebel this day against the LORD ? turn 022 018 Jos /^{turn /away this 
day from following the LORD ? and it will be, seeing ye rebel to day against the LORD , that to morrow he will 
be wroth with the whole congregation of Israel . turn 002 014 Lam /^{turn /away thy captivity ; but have seen for 
thee false burdens and causes of banishment . turn 058 013 Isa /^{turn /away thy foot from the sabbath , from 
doing thy pleasure on my holy day ; and call the sabbath a delight , the holy of the LORD , honourable ; and shalt 
honour him, not doing thine own ways , nor finding thine own pleasure , nor speaking thine own words : turn 007 
004 Deu /^{turn /away thy son from following me, that they may serve other gods : so will the anger of the LORD
be kindled against you, and destroy thee suddenly . turn 018 020 Jer /^{turn /away thy wrath from them. turn 011 
026 Rom /${turn /away ungodliness from Jacob : turn 029 008 Pro /^{turn /away wrath . turn 029 014 Jer /^{turn 
/away your captivity , and I will gather you from all the nations , and from all the places whither I have driven 
you, saith the LORD ; and I will bring you again into the place whence I caused you to be carried away captive . 
turn 014 006 Eze /^{turn /away your faces from all your abominations . turn 011 002 IKi /^{turn /away your heart 
after their gods : Solomon clave unto these in love . turn 049 008 Jer /^{turn /back , dwell deep , O inhabitants of 
Dedan ; for I will bring the calamity of Esau upon him, the time that I will visit him. turn 056 009 Psa /^{turn 
/back : this I know ; for God is for me. turn 019 037 IISa /^{turn /back again , that I may die in mine own city , 
and be buried by the grave of my father and of my mother . But behold thy servant Chimham ; let him go over 
with my lord the king ; and do to him what shall seem good unto thee. turn 013 016 Mar /${turn /back again for to
take up his garment . turn 023 013 Deu /^{turn /back and cover that which cometh from thee: turn 004 028 Jer 
/^{turn /back from it. turn 044 010 Psa /^{turn /back from the enemy : and they which hate us spoil for 
themselves. turn 021 004 Jer /^{turn /back the weapons of war that are in your hands , wherewith ye fight against 



the king of Babylon , and against the Chaldeans , which besiege you without the walls , and I will assemble them 
into the midst of this city . turn 006 009 Jer /^{turn /back thine hand as a grapegatherer into the baskets . turn 003 
020 Zep /^{turn /back your captivity before your eyes , saith the LORD . turn 022 026 Num /^{turn /either to the 
right hand or to the left . turn 026 003 Jer /^{turn /every man from his evil way , that I may repent me of the evil , 
which I purpose to do unto them because of the evil of their doings . turn 003 008 Jon /^{turn /every one from his 
evil way , and from the violence that is in their hands . turn 050 016 Jer /^{turn /every one to his people , and they 
shall flee every one to his own land . turn 018 021 Eze /^{turn /from all his sins that he hath committed , and keep 
all my statutes , and do that which is lawful and right , he shall surely live , he shall not die . turn 009 006 IKi 
/^{turn /from following me, ye or your children , and will not keep my commandments and my statutes which I 
have set before you, but go and serve other gods , and worship them: turn 022 023 Jos /^{turn /from following the 
LORD , or if to offer thereon burnt offering or meat offering , or if to offer peace offerings thereon, let the LORD 
himself require it; Turn 014 006 Job /^{Turn /from him, that he may rest , till he shall accomplish , as an hireling , 
his day . turn 003 020 Eze /^{turn /from his righteousness , and commit iniquity , and I lay a stumblingblock 
before him, he shall die : because thou hast not given him warning , he shall die in his sin , and his righteousness 
which he hath done shall not be remembered ; but his blood will I require at thine hand . turn 033 014 Eze /^{turn 
/from his sin , and do that which is lawful and right ; turn 033 009 Eze /^{turn /from his way , he shall die in his 
iniquity ; but thou hast delivered thy soul . turn 033 011 Eze /^{turn /from his way and live : turn ye, turn ye from 
your evil ways ; for why will ye die , O house of Israel ? turn 033 019 Eze /^{turn /from his wickedness , and do 
that which is lawful and right , he shall live thereby. turn 004 015 Pro /^{turn /from it, and pass away . turn 033 
009 Eze /^{turn /from it; if he do not turn from his way , he shall die in his iniquity ; but thou hast delivered thy 
soul . turn 132 011 Psa /^{turn /from it; Of the fruit of thy body will I set upon thy throne . turn 002 035 Jer 
/^{turn /from me. Behold, I will plead with thee, because thou sayest , I have not sinned . turn 009 013 Dan 
/^{turn /from our iniquities , and understand thy truth . turn 013 017 Deu /^{turn /from the fierceness of his anger ,
and shew thee mercy , and have compassion upon thee, and multiply thee, as he hath sworn unto thy fathers ; turn 
002 021 IIPe /${turn /from the holy commandment delivered unto them . turn 034 004 Num /^{turn /from the 
south to the ascent of Akrabbim , and pass on to Zin : and the going forth thereof shall be from the south to 
Kadeshbarnea , and shall go on to Hazaraddar , and pass on to Azmon : turn 001 014 Tit /${turn /from the truth . 
turn 018 008 Jer /^{turn /from their evil , I will repent of the evil that I thought to do unto them. turn 008 035 IKi 
/^{turn /from their sin , when thou afflictest them: turn 006 026 IICh /^{turn /from their sin , when thou dost 
afflict them; turn 007 014 IICh /^{turn /from their wicked ways ; then will I hear from heaven , and will forgive 
their sin , and will heal their land . turn 044 005 Jer /^{turn /from their wickedness , to burn no incense unto other 
gods . turn 014 015 Act /${turn /from these vanities unto the living God , which made heaven , and earth , and the 
sea , and all things that are therein : Turn 032 012 Exo /^{Turn /from thy fierce wrath , and repent of this evil 
against thy people . turn 059 020 Isa /^{turn /from transgression in Jacob , saith the LORD . turn 002 024 Jer 
/^{turn /her away ? all they that seek her will not weary themselves; in her month they shall find her. turn 022 023
Num /^{turn /her into the way . turn 023 013 Job /^{turn /him? and what his soul desireth , even that he doeth . 
turn 035 022 IICh /^{turn /his face from him, but disguised himself, that he might fight with him, and hearkened 
not unto the words of Necho from the mouth of God , and came to fight in the valley of Megiddo . turn 011 019 
Dan /^{turn /his face toward the fort of his own land : but he shall stumble and fall , and not be found . turn 011 
018 Dan /^{turn /his face unto the isles , and shall take many : but a prince for his own behalf shall cause the 
reproach offered by him to cease ; without his own reproach he shall cause it to turn upon him. turn 019 002 Gen 
/^{turn /in , I pray you, into your servant's house , and tarry all night , and wash your feet , and ye shall rise up 
early , and go on your ways . And they said , Nay; but we will abide in the street all night . Turn 004 018 Jug 
/^{Turn /in , my lord , turn in to me; fear not. And when he had turned in unto her into the tent , she covered him 
with a mantle . turn 009 016 Pro /^{turn /in hither: and as for him that wanteth understanding , she saith to him, 
turn 009 004 Pro /^{turn /in hither: as for him that wanteth understanding , she saith to him, turn 019 011 Jug 
/^{turn /in into this city of the Jebusites , and lodge in it. turn 016 007 Deu /^{turn /in the morning , and go unto 
thy tents . turn 004 010 IIKi /^{turn /in thither. turn 004 018 Jug /^{turn /in to me; fear not. And when he had 
turned in unto her into the tent , she covered him with a mantle . turn 020 008 Jug /^{turn /into his house . turn 
021 022 Num /^{turn /into the fields , or into the vineyards ; we will not drink of the waters of the well : but we 
will go along by the king's high way , until we be past thy borders . turn 014 027 Isa /^{turn /it back ? turn 014 
025 Deu /^{turn /it into money , and bind up the money in thine hand , and shalt go unto the place which the 
LORD thy God shall choose : turn 013 016 Jer /^{turn /it into the shadow of death , and make it gross darkness . 
turn 005 007 Amo /^{turn /judgment to wormwood , and leave off righteousness in the earth , turn 002 006 Mal 
/^{turn /many away from iniquity . turn 012 003 Dan /^{turn /many to righteousness as the stars for ever and ever 



. turn 001 008 Amo /^{turn /mine hand against Ekron : and the remnant of the Philistines shall perish , saith the 
Lord GOD . turn 013 007 Zec /^{turn /mine hand upon the little ones . turn 002 017 Son /^{turn /my beloved , and
be thou like a roe or a young hart upon the mountains of Bether . turn 004 002 Psa /^{turn /my glory into shame ? 
how long will ye love vanity , and seek after leasing ? Selah . turn 001 025 Isa /^{turn /my hand upon thee, and 
purely purge away thy dross , and take away all thy tin : turn 104 009 Psa /^{turn /not again to cover the earth . 
turn 012 020 ISa /^{turn /not aside from following the LORD , but serve the LORD with all your heart ; turn 017 
020 Deu /^{turn /not aside from the commandment , to the right hand , or to the left : to the end that he may 
prolong his days in his kingdom , he, and his children , in the midst of Israel . turn 023 006 Jos /^{turn /not aside 
therefrom to the right hand or to the left ; turn 025 010 Pro /^{turn /not away . turn 132 010 Psa /^{turn /not away 
the face of thine anointed . turn 006 042 IICh /^{turn /not away the face of thine anointed : remember the mercies 
of David thy servant . turn 017 017 Deu /^{turn /not away: neither shall he greatly multiply to himself silver and 
gold . turn 003 019 Eze /^{turn /not from his wickedness , nor from his wicked way , he shall die in his iniquity ; 
but thou hast delivered thy soul . turn 001 007 Jos /^{turn /not from it to the right hand or to the left , that thou 
mayest prosper whithersoever thou goest . turn 005 042 Mat /${turn /not thou away . Turn 004 027 Pro /^{Turn 
/not to the right hand nor to the left : remove thy foot from evil . turn 007 012 Psa /^{turn /not, he will whet his 
sword ; he hath bent his bow , and made it ready . Turn 003 014 Jer /^{Turn /O backsliding children , saith the 
LORD ; for I am married unto you: and I will take you one of a city , and two of a family , and I will bring you to 
Zion : turn 002 015 Est /^{turn /of Esther , the daughter of Abihail the uncle of Mordecai , who had taken her for 
his daughter , was come to go in unto the king , she required nothing but what Hegai the king's chamberlain , the 
keeper of the women , appointed . And Esther obtained favour in the sight of all them that looked upon her. turn 
028 006 Isa /^{turn /the battle to the gate . turn 015 031 IISa /^{turn /the counsel of Ahithophel into foolishness . 
turn 004 006 Mal /^{turn /the heart of the fathers to the children , and the heart of the children to their fathers , lest
I come and smite the earth with a curse . turn 001 017 Luk /${turn /the hearts of the fathers to the children , and 
the disobedient to the wisdom of the just ; to make ready a people prepared for the Lord . turn 012 023 ICh /^{turn
/the kingdom of Saul to him, according to the word of the LORD . turn 024 004 Job /^{turn /the needy out of the 
way : the poor of the earth hide themselves together . turn 019 006 Isa /^{turn /the rivers far away ; and the brooks
of defence shall be emptied and dried up : the reeds and flags shall wither . Turn 002 022 IISa /^{Turn /thee aside 
from following me: wherefore should I smite thee to the ground ? how then should I hold up my face to Joab thy 
brother ? Turn 002 021 IISa /^{Turn /thee aside to thy right hand or to thy left , and lay thee hold on one of the 
young men , and take thee his armour . But Asahel would not turn aside from following of him. turn 039 002 Eze 
/^{turn /thee back , and leave but the sixth part of thee, and will cause thee to come up from the north parts , and 
will bring thee upon the mountains of Israel : turn 038 004 Eze /^{turn /thee back , and put hooks into thy jaws , 
and I will bring thee forth , and all thine army , horses and horsemen , all of them clothed with all sorts of armour, 
even a great company with bucklers and shields , all of them handling swords : turn 037 029 Isa /^{turn /thee back
by the way by which thou camest . turn 019 028 IIKi /^{turn /thee back by the way by which thou camest . turn 
009 019 IIKi /^{turn /thee behind me. turn 009 018 IIKi /^{turn /thee behind me. And the watchman told , saying ,
The messenger came to them, but he cometh not again . turn 017 003 IKi /^{turn /thee eastward , and hide thyself 
by the brook Cherith , that is before Jordan . turn 004 008 Eze /^{turn /thee from one side to another , till thou hast
ended the days of thy siege . Turn 025 016 Psa /^{Turn /thee unto me, and have mercy upon me; for I am desolate 
and afflicted . turn 008 006 Eze /^{turn /thee yet again, and thou shalt see greater abominations . turn 008 015 Eze
/^{turn /thee yet again, and thou shalt see greater abominations than these. Turn 008 013 Eze /^{Turn /thee yet 
again, and thou shalt see greater abominations that they do . turn 014 007 ISa /^{turn /thee; behold, I am with thee 
according to thy heart . turn 021 012 Psa /^{turn /their back , when thou shalt make ready thine arrows upon thy 
strings against the face of them. turn 023 027 Exo /^{turn /their backs unto thee. turn 031 013 Jer /^{turn /their 
mourning into joy , and will comfort them, and make them rejoice from their sorrow . turn 004 004 Neh /^{turn 
/their reproach upon their own head , and give them for a prey in the land of captivity : turn 026 018 Act /${turn 
/them from darkness to light , and from the power of Satan unto God , that they may receive forgiveness of sins , 
and inheritance among them which are sanctified by faith that is in me . turn 011 006 Rev /${turn /them to blood , 
and to smite the earth with all plagues , as often as they will . turn 009 026 Neh /^{turn /them to thee, and they 
wrought great provocations . Turn 022 034 IKi /^{Turn /thine hand , and carry me out of the host ; for I am 
wounded . Turn 018 033 IICh /^{Turn /thine hand , that thou mayest carry me out of the host ; for I am wounded . 
turn 038 012 Eze /^{turn /thine hand upon the desolate places that are now inhabited , and upon the people that are
gathered out of the nations , which have gotten cattle and goods , that dwell in the midst of the land . turn 022 029 
Jos /^{turn /this day from following the LORD , to build an altar for burnt offerings , for meat offerings , or for 
sacrifices , beside the altar of the LORD our God that is before his tabernacle . turn 031 018 Jer /^{turn /thou me, 



and I shall be turned ; for thou art the LORD my God . turn 012 006 Hos /^{turn /thou to thy God : keep mercy 
and judgment , and wait on thy God continually . Turn 003 007 Jer /^{Turn /thou unto me. But she returned not. 
And her treacherous sister Judah saw it. Turn 005 021 Lam /^{Turn /thou us unto thee, O LORD , and we shall be 
turned ; renew our days as of old . Turn 022 018 ISa /^{Turn /thou, and fall upon the priests . And Doeg the 
Edomite turned , and he fell upon the priests , and slew on that day fourscore and five persons that did wear a 
linen ephod . turn 030 003 Deu /^{turn /thy captivity , and have compassion upon thee, and will return and gather 
thee from all the nations , whither the LORD thy God hath scattered thee. turn 060 001 Psa /^{turn /thyself to us 
again . turn 003 020 Ecc /^{turn /to dust again . turn 026 020 Act /${turn /to God , and do works meet for 
repentance . turn 023 017 Isa /^{turn /to her hire , and shall commit fornication with all the kingdoms of the world
upon the face of the earth . turn 005 039 Mat /${turn /to him the other also . turn 014 024 IISa /^{turn /to his own 
house , and let him not see my face . So Absalom returned to his own house , and saw not the king's face . turn 
013 014 Isa /^{turn /to his own people , and flee every one into his own land . turn 001 019 Php /${turn /to my 
salvation through your prayer , and the supply of the Spirit of Jesus Christ , turn 013 046 Act /${turn /to the 
Gentiles . turn 030 021 Isa /^{turn /to the left . turn 003 016 IICo /${turn /to the Lord , the vail shall be taken away
. turn 014 002 Hos /^{turn /to the LORD : say unto him, Take away all iniquity , and receive us graciously : so 
will we render the calves of our lips . turn 001 016 Luk /${turn /to the Lord their God . turn 004 030 Deu /^{turn 
/to the LORD thy God , and shalt be obedient unto his voice ; turn 003 009 Zep /^{turn /to the people a pure 
language , that they may all call upon the name of the LORD , to serve him with one consent . turn 030 021 Isa 
/^{turn /to the right hand , and when ye turn to the left . turn 024 049 Gen /^{turn /to the right hand , or to the left .
turn 020 017 Num /^{turn /to the right hand nor to the left , until we have passed thy borders . turn 014 019 IISa 
/^{turn /to the right hand or to the left from ought that my lord the king hath spoken : for thy servant Joab , he 
bade me, and he put all these words in the mouth of thine handmaid : turn 010 006 Luk /${turn /to you again . turn
021 013 Luk /${turn /to you for a testimony . turn 069 016 Psa /^{turn /unto me according to the multitude of thy 
tender mercies . turn 086 016 Psa /^{turn /unto me, and have mercy upon me; give thy strength unto thy servant , 
and save the son of thine handmaid . turn 001 009 Neh /^{turn /unto me, and keep my commandments , and do 
them; though there were of you cast out unto the uttermost part of the heaven , yet will I gather them from thence, 
and will bring them unto the place that I have chosen to set my name there. turn 119 007 Psa /^{turn /unto me, and
those that have known thy testimonies . turn 031 020 Deu /^{turn /unto other gods , and serve them, and provoke 
me, and break my covenant . turn 022 027 Psa /^{turn /unto the LORD : and all the kindreds of the nations shall 
worship before thee. turn 015 004 IICh /^{turn /unto the LORD God of Israel , and sought him, he was found of 
them. turn 030 010 Deu /^{turn /unto the LORD thy God with all thine heart , and with all thy soul . turn 002 013 
Joe /^{turn /unto the LORD your God : for he is gracious and merciful , slow to anger , and of great kindness , and
repenteth him of the evil . turn 002 027 Deu /^{turn /unto the right hand nor to the left . turn 005 004 Hos /^{turn 
/unto their God : for the spirit of whoredoms is in the midst of them, and they have not known the LORD . turn 
036 009 Eze /^{turn /unto you, and ye shall be tilled and sown : turn 001 003 Zec /^{turn /unto you, saith the 
LORD of hosts . turn 011 018 Dan /^{turn /upon him. Turn 080 003 Psa /^{Turn /us again , O God , and cause thy 
face to shine ; and we shall be saved . Turn 080 007 Psa /^{Turn /us again , O God of hosts , and cause thy face to 
shine ; and we shall be saved . Turn 080 019 Psa /^{Turn /us again , O LORD God of hosts , cause thy face to 
shine ; and we shall be saved . Turn 085 004 Psa /^{Turn /us, O God of our salvation , and cause thine anger 
toward us to cease . turn 002 012 Est /^{turn /was come to go in to king Ahasuerus , after that she had been twelve
months , according to the manner of the women , , to wit, six months with oil of myrrh , and six months with 
sweet odours , and with other things for the purifying of the women ; Turn 025 005 Jer /^{Turn /ye again now 
every one from his evil way , and from the evil of your doings , and dwell in the land that the LORD hath given 
unto you and to your fathers for ever and ever : turn 004 009 Gal /${turn /ye again to the weak and beggarly 
elements , whereunto ye desire again to be in bondage ? turn 002 012 Joe /^{turn /ye even to me with all your 
heart , and with fasting , and with weeping , and with mourning : Turn 017 013 IIKi /^{Turn /ye from your evil 
ways , and keep my commandments and my statutes , according to all the law which I commanded your fathers , 
and which I sent to you by my servants the prophets . turn 033 011 Eze /^{turn /ye from your evil ways ; for why 
will ye die , O house of Israel ? turn 012 021 ISa /^{turn /ye not aside : for then should ye go after vain things, 
which cannot profit nor deliver ; for they are vain . Turn 019 004 Lev /^{Turn /ye not unto idols , nor make to 
yourselves molten gods : I am the LORD your God . Turn 001 004 Zec /^{Turn /ye now from your evil ways , and
from your evil doings : but they did not hear , nor hearken unto me, saith the LORD . Turn 031 006 Isa /^{Turn 
/ye unto him from whom the children of Israel have deeply revolted . Turn 001 003 Zec /^{Turn /ye unto me, saith
the LORD of hosts , and I will turn unto you, saith the LORD of hosts . turn 033 011 Eze /^{turn /ye, turn ye from 
your evil ways ; for why will ye die , O house of Israel ? Turn 001 023 Pro /^{Turn /you at my reproof : behold, I 



will pour out my spirit unto you, I will make known my words unto you. turn 013 005 Deu /^{turn /you away 
from the LORD your God , which brought you out of the land of Egypt , and redeemed you out of the house of 
bondage , to thrust thee out of the way which the LORD thy God commanded thee to walk in . So shalt thou put 
the evil away from the midst of thee. turn 002 003 Deu /^{turn /you northward . Turn 009 012 Zec /^{Turn /you to
the strong hold , ye prisoners of hope : even to day do I declare that I will render double unto thee; turn 014 025 
Num /^{turn /you, and get you into the wilderness by the way of the Red sea . Turn 001 007 Deu /^{Turn /you, 
and take your journey , and go to the mount of the Amorites , and unto all the places nigh thereunto, in the plain , 
in the hills , and in the vale , and in the south , and by the sea side , to the land of the Canaanites , and unto 
Lebanon , unto the great river , the river Euphrates . turn 001 040 Deu /^{turn /you, and take your journey into the 
wilderness by the way of the Red sea . turn 008 010 Amo /^{turn /your feasts into mourning , and all your songs 
into lamentation ; and I will bring up sackcloth upon all loins , and baldness upon every head ; and I will make it 
as the mourning of an only son, and the end thereof as a bitter day . turn 018 030 Eze /^{turn /yourselves from all 
your transgressions ; so iniquity shall not be your ruin . turn 014 006 Eze /^{turn /yourselves from your idols ; and
turn away your faces from all your abominations . turn 018 032 Eze /^{turn /yourselves, and live ye. turned 010 
019 Exo /^{turned /a mighty strong west wind , which took away the locusts , and cast them into the Red sea ; 
there remained not one locust in all the coasts of Egypt . turned 002 015 IKi /^{turned /about , and is become my 
brother's : for it was his from the LORD . turned 008 033 Mar /${turned /about and looked on his disciples , he 
rebuked Peter , saying , Get thee behind me , Satan : for thou savourest not the things that be of God , but the 
things that be of men . turned 015 027 ISa /^{turned /about to go away , he laid hold upon the skirt of his mantle , 
and it rent . turned 042 019 Eze /^{turned /about to the west side , and measured five hundred reeds with the 
measuring reed . turned 028 027 Isa /^{turned /about upon the cummin ; but the fitches are beaten out with a staff ,
and the cummin with a rod . turned 003 004 Jam /${turned /about with a very small helm , whithersoever the 
governor listeth . turned 002 028 IKi /^{turned /after Adonijah , though he turned not after Absalom . And Joab 
fled unto the tabernacle of the LORD , and caught hold on the horns of the altar . turned 008 021 Jos /^{turned 
/again , and slew the men of Ai . turned 008 033 Jug /^{turned /again , and went a whoring after Baalim , and 
made Baalberith their god . turned 020 041 Jug /^{turned /again , the men of Benjamin were amazed : for they 
saw that evil was come upon them. turned 015 031 ISa /^{turned /again after Saul ; and Saul worshipped the 
LORD . turned 004 007 Exo /^{turned /again as his other flesh . turned 005 026 IIKi /^{turned /again from his 
chariot to meet thee? Is it a time to receive money , and to receive garments , and oliveyards , and vineyards , and 
sheep , and oxen , and menservants , and maidservants ? turned 003 019 Jug /^{turned /again from the quarries 
that were by Gilgal , and said , I have a secret errand unto thee, O king : who said , Keep silence . And all that 
stood by him went out from him. turned 033 011 Exo /^{turned /again into the camp : but his servant Joshua , the 
son of Nun , a young man , departed not out of the tabernacle . turned 126 001 Psa /^{turned /again the captivity 
of Zion , we were like them that dream . turned 033 007 Num /^{turned /again unto Pihahiroth , which is before 
Baalzephon : and they pitched before Migdol . turned 020 048 Jug /^{turned /again upon the children of Benjamin
, and smote them with the edge of the sword , as well the men of every city , as the beast , and all that came to 
hand : also they set on fire all the cities that they came to . turned 019 019 Job /^{turned /against me. turned 014 
005 Exo /^{turned /against the people , and they said , Why have we done this, that we have let Israel go from 
serving us? turned 009 015 Deu /^{turned /and came down from the mount , and the mount burned with fire : and 
the two tables of the covenant were in my two hands . turned 034 011 Jer /^{turned /and caused the servants and 
the handmaids , whom they had let go free , to return , and brought them into subjection for servants and for 
handmaids . turned 018 021 Jug /^{turned /and departed , and put the little ones and the cattle and the carriage 
before them. turned 020 047 Jug /^{turned /and fled to the wilderness unto the rock Rimmon , and abode in the 
rock Rimmon four months . turned 020 045 Jug /^{turned /and fled toward the wilderness unto the rock of 
Rimmon : and they gleaned of them in the highways five thousand men ; and pursued hard after them unto Gidom 
, and slew two thousand men of them. turned 007 042 Act /${turned /and gave them up to worship the host of 
heaven ; as it is written in the book of the prophets , O ye house of Israel , have ye offered to me slain beasts and 
sacrifices by the space of forty years in the wilderness ? turned 034 015 Jer /^{turned /and had done right in my 
sight , in proclaiming liberty every man to his neighbour ; and ye had made a covenant before me in the house 
which is called by my name : turned 022 018 ISa /^{turned /and he fell upon the priests , and slew on that day 
fourscore and five persons that did wear a linen ephod . turned 005 001 Zec /^{turned /and lifted up mine eyes , 
and looked , and behold a flying roll . turned 006 001 Zec /^{turned /and lifted up mine eyes , and looked , and, 
behold, there came four chariots out from between two mountains ; and the mountains were mountains of brass . 
turned 022 061 Luk /${turned /and looked upon Peter . And Peter remembered the word of the Lord , how he had 
said unto him , Before the cock crow , thou shalt deny me thrice . turned 002 008 Deu /^{turned /and passed by 



the way of the wilderness of Moab . turned 034 016 Jer /^{turned /and polluted my name , and caused every man 
his servant , and every man his handmaid , whom ye had set at liberty at their pleasure , to return , and brought 
them into subjection , to be unto you for servants and for handmaids . turned 024 001 IIKi /^{turned /and rebelled 
against him. turned 009 055 Luk /${turned /and rebuked them , and said , Ye know not what manner of spirit ye 
are of . turned 016 018 Act /${turned /and said to the spirit , I command thee in the name of Jesus Christ to come 
out of her . And he came out the same hour . turned 016 023 Mat /${turned /and said unto Peter , Get thee behind 
me , Satan : thou art an offence unto me : for thou savourest not the things that be of God , but those that be of 
men . turned 014 025 Luk /${turned /and said unto them , turned 001 038 Joh /${turned /and saw them following ,
and saith unto them , What seek ye ? They said unto him , Rabbi , , being interpreted , Master , where dwellest 
thou ? turned 002 001 Deu /^{turned /and took our journey into the wilderness by the way of the Red sea , as the 
LORD spake unto me: and we compassed mount Seir many days . turned 005 012 IIKi /^{turned /and went away 
in a rage . turned 009 012 IICh /^{turned /and went away to her own land , she and her servants . turned 018 026 
Jug /^{turned /and went back unto his house . turned 032 015 Exo /^{turned /and went down from the mount , and
the two tables of the testimony were in his hand : the tables were written on both their sides ; on the one side and 
on the other were they written . turned 007 023 Exo /^{turned /and went into his house , neither did he set his 
heart to this also. turned 010 013 IKi /^{turned /and went to her own country , she and her servants . turned 021 
033 Num /^{turned /and went up by the way of Bashan : and Og the king of Bashan went out against them, he, 
and all his people , to the battle at Edrei . turned 001 024 Deu /^{turned /and went up into the mountain , and came
unto the valley of Eshcol , and searched it out . turned 003 001 Deu /^{turned /and went up the way to Bashan : 
and Og the king of Bashan came out against us, he and all his people , to battle at Edrei . turned 014 010 Zec 
/^{turned /as a plain from Geba to Rimmon south of Jerusalem : and it shall be lifted up , and inhabited in her 
place, from Benjamin's gate unto the place of the first gate , unto the corner gate , and from the tower of Hananeel 
unto the king's winepresses . turned 038 014 Job /^{turned /as clay to the seal ; and they stand as a garment . 
turned 020 039 IKi /^{turned /aside , and brought a man unto me, and said , Keep this man : if by any means he be
missing , then shall thy life be for his life , or else thou shalt pay a talent of silver . turned 004 001 Rut /^{turned 
/aside , and sat down . turned 018 030 IISa /^{turned /aside , and stood still . turned 006 018 Job /^{turned /aside ; 
they go to nothing , and perish . turned 006 001 Son /^{turned /aside ? that we may seek him with thee. turned 008
003 ISa /^{turned /aside after lucre , and took bribes , and perverted judgment . turned 005 015 ITi /${turned 
/aside after Satan . turned 002 022 Mat /${turned /aside into the parts of Galilee : turned 078 057 Psa /^{turned 
/aside like a deceitful bow . turned 003 011 Lam /^{turned /aside my ways , and pulled me in pieces : he hath 
made me desolate . turned 022 023 Num /^{turned /aside out of the way , and went into the field : and Balaam 
smote the ass , to turn her into the way . turned 009 012 Deu /^{turned /aside out of the way which I commanded 
them; they have made them a molten image . turned 032 008 Exo /^{turned /aside quickly out of the way which I 
commanded them: they have made them a molten calf , and have worshipped it, and have sacrificed thereunto, and
said , These be thy gods , O Israel , which have brought thee up out of the land of Egypt . turned 009 016 Deu 
/^{turned /aside quickly out of the way which the LORD had commanded you. turned 019 015 Jug /^{turned 
/aside thither, to go in and to lodge in Gibeah : and when he went in , he sat him down in a street of the city : for 
there was no man that took them into his house to lodging . turned 022 032 IKi /^{turned /aside to fight against 
him: and Jehoshaphat cried out . turned 003 004 Exo /^{turned /aside to see , God called unto him out of the midst
of the bush , and said , Moses , Moses . And he said , Here am I. turned 014 008 Jug /^{turned /aside to see the 
carcase of the lion : and, behold, there was a swarm of bees and honey in the carcase of the lion . turned 001 006 
ITi /${turned /aside unto vain jangling ; turned 012 001 Isa /^{turned /away , and thou comfortedst me. turned 009
012 Isa /^{turned /away , but his hand is stretched out still . turned 010 004 Isa /^{turned /away , but his hand is 
stretched out still . turned 009 021 Isa /^{turned /away , but his hand is stretched out still . turned 009 017 Isa 
/^{turned /away , but his hand is stretched out still . turned 005 025 Isa /^{turned /away , but his hand is stretched 
out still. turned 050 005 Isa /^{turned /away back . turned 038 022 Jer /^{turned /away back . turned 046 005 Jer 
/^{turned /away back ? and their mighty ones are beaten down , and are fled apace , and look not back : for fear 
was round about , saith the LORD . turned 059 014 Isa /^{turned /away backward , and justice standeth afar off : 
for truth is fallen in the street , and equity cannot enter . turned 020 021 Num /^{turned /away from him. turned 
014 004 Hos /^{turned /away from him. turned 025 004 Num /^{turned /away from Israel . turned 001 015 IITi 
/${turned /away from me ; of whom are Phygellus and Hermogenes . turned 014 043 Num /^{turned /away from 
the LORD , therefore the LORD will not be with you. turned 009 016 Dan /^{turned /away from thy city 
Jerusalem , thy holy mountain : because for our sins , and for the iniquities of our fathers , Jerusalem and thy 
people are become a reproach to all that are about us. turned 021 004 IKi /^{turned /away his face , and would eat 
no bread . turned 011 003 IKi /^{turned /away his heart . turned 011 004 IKi /^{turned /away his heart after other 



gods : and his heart was not perfect with the LORD his God , as was the heart of David his father . turned 019 026 
Act /${turned /away much people , saying that they be no gods , which are made with hands : turned 066 020 Psa 
/^{turned /away my prayer , nor his mercy from me. turned 002 002 Nah /^{turned /away the excellency of Jacob ,
as the excellency of Israel : for the emptiers have emptied them out , and marred their vine branches . turned 029 
006 IICh /^{turned /away their faces from the habitation of the LORD , and turned their backs . turned 005 025 Jer
/^{turned /away these things, and your sins have withholden good things from you. turned 046 021 Jer /^{turned 
/back , and are fled away together : they did not stand , because the day of their calamity was come upon them, 
and the time of their visitation . turned 078 057 Psa /^{turned /back , and dealt unfaithfully like their fathers : they 
were turned aside like a deceitful bow . turned 002 015 Neh /^{turned /back , and entered by the gate of the valley 
, and so returned . turned 002 024 IIKi /^{turned /back , and looked on them, and cursed them in the name of the 
LORD . And there came forth two she bears out of the wood , and tare forty and two children of them. turned 021 
020 ICh /^{turned /back , and saw the angel ; and his four sons with him hid themselves. Now Ornan was 
threshing wheat . turned 015 020 IIKi /^{turned /back , and stayed not there in the land . turned 011 010 Jos 
/^{turned /back , and took Hazor , and smote the king thereof with the sword : for Hazor beforetime was the head 
of all those kingdoms . turned 017 015 Luk /${turned /back , and with a loud voice glorified God , turned 044 018 
Psa /^{turned /back , neither have our steps declined from thy way ; turned 042 017 Isa /^{turned /back , they shall
be greatly ashamed , that trust in graven images , that say to the molten images , Ye are our gods . turned 009 003 
Psa /^{turned /back , they shall fall and perish at thy presence . turned 001 005 IIKi /^{turned /back ? turned 018 
032 IICh /^{turned /back again from pursuing him. turned 007 039 Act /${turned /back again into Egypt , turned 
002 045 Luk /${turned /back again to Jerusalem , seeking him . turned 035 004 Psa /^{turned /back and brought to
confusion that devise my hurt . turned 078 041 Psa /^{turned /back and tempted God , and limited the Holy One of
Israel . turned 070 003 Psa /^{turned /back for a reward of their shame that say , Aha , aha . turned 015 011 ISa 
/^{turned /back from following me, and hath not performed my commandments . And it grieved Samuel ; and he 
cried unto the LORD all night . turned 034 027 Job /^{turned /back from him , and would not consider any of his 
ways : turned 022 033 IKi /^{turned /back from pursuing him. turned 001 006 Zep /^{turned /back from the 
LORD ; and those that have not sought the LORD , nor enquired for him. turned 004 008 Jer /^{turned /back from
us. turned 078 009 Psa /^{turned /back in the day of battle . turned 129 005 Psa /^{turned /back that hate Zion . 
turned 011 010 Jer /^{turned /back to the iniquities of their forefathers , which refused to hear my words ; and they
went after other gods to serve them: the house of Israel and the house of Judah have broken my covenant which I 
made with their fathers . turned 001 005 IIKi /^{turned /back unto him, he said unto them, Why are ye now turned
back ? turned 008 020 Jos /^{turned /back upon the pursuers . turned 070 002 Psa /^{turned /backward , and put to
confusion , that desire my hurt . turned 053 006 Isa /^{turned /every one to his own way ; and the LORD hath laid 
on him the iniquity of us all. turned 003 024 Gen /^{turned /every way , to keep the way of the tree of life . turned 
030 011 Psa /^{turned /for me my mourning into dancing : thou hast put off my sackcloth , and girded me with 
gladness ; turned 031 018 Jer /^{turned /for thou art the LORD my God . turned 017 030 ISa /^{turned /from him 
toward another , and spake after the same manner : and the people answered him again after the former manner . 
turned 012 012 IICh /^{turned /from him, that he would not destroy him altogether : and also in Judah things went
well . turned 022 033 Num /^{turned /from me , surely now also I had slain thee, and saved her alive . turned 022 
033 Num /^{turned /from me these three times : unless she had turned from me , surely now also I had slain thee, 
and saved her alive . turned 019 012 Jos /^{turned /from Sarid eastward toward the sunrising unto the border of 
Chislothtabor , and then goeth out to Daberath , and goeth up to Japhia , turned 007 026 Jos /^{turned /from the 
fierceness of his anger . Wherefore the name of that place was called , The valley of Achor , unto this day . turned 
011 009 IKi /^{turned /from the LORD God of Israel , which had appeared unto him twice , turned 003 010 Jon 
/^{turned /from their evil way ; and God repented of the evil , that he had said that he would do unto them; and he 
did it not. turned 020 010 IICh /^{turned /from them, and destroyed them not; turned 010 014 Ezr /^{turned /from 
us. turned 016 018 IIKi /^{turned /he from the house of the LORD for the king of Assyria . turned 078 038 Psa 
/^{turned /he his anger away , and did not stir up all his wrath . turned 003 003 Lam /^{turned /he turneth his hand
against me all the day . turned 020 014 Joh /${turned /herself back , and saw Jesus standing , and knew not that it 
was Jesus . turned 020 016 Joh /${turned /herself, and saith unto him , Rabboni ; which is to say , Master . turned 
007 009 Luk /${turned /him about , and said unto the people that followed him , I say unto you , I have not found 
so great faith , no, not in Israel . turned 009 022 Mat /${turned /him about , and when he saw her , he said , 
Daughter , be of good comfort ; thy faith hath made thee whole . And the woman was made whole from that hour .
turned 005 030 Mar /${turned /him about in the press , and said , Who touched my clothes ? turned 044 020 Isa 
/^{turned /him aside , that he cannot deliver his soul , nor say , Is there not a lie in my right hand ? turned 010 023 
Luk /${turned /him unto his disciples , and said privately , Blessed are the eyes which see the things that ye see : 



turned 042 024 Gen /^{turned /himself about from them, and wept ; and returned to them again , and communed 
with them, and took from them Simeon , and bound him before their eyes . turned 010 006 Exo /^{turned /himself,
and went out from Pharaoh . turned 023 016 IIKi /^{turned /himself, he spied the sepulchres that were there in the 
mount , and sent , and took the bones out of the sepulchres , and burned them upon the altar , and polluted it, 
according to the word of the LORD which the man of God proclaimed , who proclaimed these words . turned 014 
047 ISa /^{turned /himself, he vexed them. turned 003 008 Rut /^{turned /himself: and, behold, a woman lay at 
his feet . turned 010 009 ISa /^{turned /his back to go from Samuel , God gave him another heart : and all those 
signs came to pass that day . turned 006 003 IICh /^{turned /his face , and blessed the whole congregation of 
Israel : and all the congregation of Israel stood . turned 008 014 IKi /^{turned /his face about , and blessed all the 
congregation of Israel : ; turned 020 002 IIKi /^{turned /his face to the wall , and prayed unto the LORD , saying , 
turned 038 002 Isa /^{turned /his face toward the wall , and prayed unto the LORD , turned 009 023 IIKi 
/^{turned /his hands , and fled , and said to Ahaziah , There is treachery , O Ahaziah . turned 023 034 IIKi 
/^{turned /his name to Jehoiakim , and took Jehoahaz away : and he came to Egypt , and died there. turned 036 
004 IICh /^{turned /his name to Jehoiakim . And Necho took Jehoahaz his brother , and carried him to Egypt . 
turned 031 019 Jer /^{turned /I repented ; and after that I was instructed , I smote upon my thigh : I was ashamed , 
yea, even confounded , because I did bear the reproach of my youth . turned 001 012 Rev /${turned /I saw seven 
golden candlesticks ; turned 010 008 Dan /^{turned /in me into corruption , and I retained no strength . turned 004 
008 IIKi /^{turned /in thither to eat bread . turned 018 003 Jug /^{turned /in thither, and said unto him, Who 
brought thee hither ? and what makest thou in this place? and what hast thou here? turned 038 001 Gen /^{turned 
/in to a certain Adullamite , whose name was Hirah . turned 004 018 Jug /^{turned /in unto her into the tent , she 
covered him with a mantle . turned 019 003 Gen /^{turned /in unto him, and entered into his house ; and he made 
them a feast , and did bake unleavened bread , and they did eat . turned 029 017 Isa /^{turned /into a fruitful field ,
and the fruitful field shall be esteemed as a forest ? turned 010 006 ISa /^{turned /into another man . turned 002 
020 Act /${turned /into darkness , and the moon into blood , before that great and notable day of the Lord come : 
turned 002 031 Joe /^{turned /into darkness , and the moon into blood , before the great and the terrible day of the 
LORD come . turned 021 004 Isa /^{turned /into fear unto me. turned 009 017 Psa /^{turned /into hell , and all the
nations that forget God . turned 016 020 Joh /${turned /into joy . turned 041 022 Job /^{turned /into joy before 
him. turned 005 015 Lam /^{turned /into mourning . turned 019 002 IISa /^{turned /into mourning unto all the 
people : for the people heard say that day how the king was grieved for his son . turned 030 006 Jer /^{turned /into
paleness ? turned 034 009 Isa /^{turned /into pitch , and the dust thereof into brimstone , and the land thereof shall
become burning pitch . turned 004 011 IIKi /^{turned /into the chamber , and lay there. turned 002 021 Jer 
/^{turned /into the degenerate plant of a strange vine unto me? turned 032 004 Psa /^{turned /into the drought of 
summer . Selah . turned 013 017 Lev /^{turned /into white ; then the priest shall pronounce him clean that hath the
plague : he is clean . turned 020 014 Job /^{turned /it is the gall of asps within him. turned 006 012 Amo /^{turned
/judgment into gall , and the fruit of righteousness into hemlock : turned 001 013 Lam /^{turned /me back : he 
hath made me desolate and faint all the day . turned 016 011 Job /^{turned /me over into the hands of the wicked . 
turned 119 005 Psa /^{turned /my feet unto thy testimonies . turned 081 014 Psa /^{turned /my hand against their 
adversaries . turned 025 011 Num /^{turned /my wrath away from the children of Israel , while he was zealous for 
my sake among them, that I consumed not the children of Israel in my jealousy . turned 010 005 Deu /^{turned 
/myself and came down from the mount , and put the tables in the ark which I had made ; and there they be, as the 
LORD commanded me. turned 002 012 Ecc /^{turned /myself to behold wisdom , and madness , and folly : for 
what can the man do that cometh after the king ? even that which hath been already done . turned 002 028 IKi 
/^{turned /not after Absalom . And Joab fled unto the tabernacle of the LORD , and caught hold on the horns of 
the altar . turned 022 038 IISa /^{turned /not again until I had consumed them. turned 010 011 Eze /^{turned /not 
as they went , but to the place whither the head looked they followed it; they turned not as they went . turned 010 
011 Eze /^{turned /not as they went . turned 015 005 IKi /^{turned /not aside from any thing that he commanded 
him all the days of his life , save only in the matter of Uriah the Hittite . turned 022 043 IKi /^{turned /not aside 
from it, doing that which was right in the eyes of the LORD : nevertheless the high places were not taken away ; 
for the people offered and burnt incense yet in the high places . turned 022 002 IIKi /^{turned /not aside to the 
right hand or to the left . turned 006 012 ISa /^{turned /not aside to the right hand or to the left ; and the lords of 
the Philistines went after them unto the border of Bethshemesh . turned 001 022 IISa /^{turned /not back , and the 
sword of Saul returned not empty . turned 010 016 Eze /^{turned /not from beside them. turned 023 026 IIKi 
/^{turned /not from the fierceness of his great wrath , wherewith his anger was kindled against Judah , because of 
all the provocations that Manasseh had provoked him withal. turned 002 017 Hag /^{turned /not to me, saith the 
LORD . turned 002 019 IISa /^{turned /not to the right hand nor to the left from following Abner . turned 001 017 



Eze /^{turned /not when they went . turned 001 012 Eze /^{turned /not when they went . turned 001 009 Eze 
/^{turned /not when they went ; they went every one straight forward . turned 031 007 Job /^{turned /out of the 
way , and mine heart walked after mine eyes , and if any blot hath cleaved to mine hands ; turned 012 013 Heb 
/${turned /out of the way ; but let it rather be healed . turned 002 017 Jug /^{turned /quickly out of the way which 
their fathers walked in , obeying the commandments of the LORD ; but they did not so. turned 005 021 Lam 
/^{turned /renew our days as of old . turned 037 012 Job /^{turned /round about by his counsels : that they may do
whatsoever he commandeth them upon the face of the world in the earth . turned 015 004 Jug /^{turned /tail to tail
, and put a firebrand in the midst between two tails . turned 048 039 Jer /^{turned /the back with shame ! so shall 
Moab be a derision and a dismaying to all them about him. turned 042 010 Job /^{turned /the captivity of Job , 
when he prayed for his friends : also the LORD gave Job twice as much as he had before. turned 013 002 Neh 
/^{turned /the curse into a blessing . turned 023 005 Deu /^{turned /the curse into a blessing unto thee, because the
LORD thy God loved thee. turned 089 043 Psa /^{turned /the edge of his sword , and hast not made him to stand 
in the battle . turned 013 010 Lev /^{turned /the hair white , and there be quick raw flesh in the rising ; turned 006 
022 Ezr /^{turned /the heart of the king of Assyria unto them, to strengthen their hands in the work of the house of
God , the God of Israel . turned 010 014 ICh /^{turned /the kingdom unto David the son of Jesse . turned 114 008 
Psa /^{turned /the rock into a standing water , the flint into a fountain of waters . turned 066 006 Psa /^{turned 
/the sea into dry land: they went through the flood on foot : there did we rejoice in him. turned 013 018 ISa 
/^{turned /the way to Bethhoron : and another company turned to the way of the border that looketh to the valley 
of Zeboim toward the wilderness . turned 017 006 Act /${turned /the world upside down are come hither also ; 
turned 002 027 Jer /^{turned /their back unto me, and not their face : but in the time of their trouble they will say , 
Arise , and save us. turned 029 006 IICh /^{turned /their backs . turned 020 042 Jug /^{turned /their backs before 
the men of Israel unto the way of the wilderness ; but the battle overtook them; and them which came out of the 
cities they destroyed in the midst of them. turned 007 012 Jos /^{turned /their backs before their enemies , because
they were accursed : neither will I be with you any more , except ye destroy the accursed from among you. turned 
018 023 Jug /^{turned /their faces , and said unto Micah , What aileth thee, that thou comest with such a company 
? turned 018 022 Gen /^{turned /their faces from thence, and went toward Sodom : but Abraham stood yet before 
the LORD . turned 018 037 IKi /^{turned /their heart back again . turned 105 025 Psa /^{turned /their heart to hate
his people , to deal subtilly with his servants . turned 078 044 Psa /^{turned /their rivers into blood ; and their 
floods , that they could not drink . turned 105 029 Psa /^{turned /their waters into blood , and slew their fish . 
turned 025 012 ISa /^{turned /their way , and went again , and came and told him all those sayings . turned 050 
006 Jer /^{turned /them away on the mountains : they have gone from mountain to hill , they have forgotten their 
restingplace . turned 023 022 Jer /^{turned /them from their evil way , and from the evil of their doings . turned 
009 035 Neh /^{turned /they from their wicked works . turned 018 015 Jug /^{turned /thitherward, and came to 
the house of the young man the Levite , even unto the house of Micah , and saluted him. turned 085 003 Psa 
/^{turned /thyself from the fierceness of thine anger . turned 007 015 Exo /^{turned /to a serpent shalt thou take in
thine hand . turned 063 010 Isa /^{turned /to be their enemy , and he fought against them. turned 014 021 ISa 
/^{turned /to be with the Israelites that were with Saul and Jonathan . turned 007 020 Exo /^{turned /to blood . 
turned 007 017 Exo /^{turned /to blood . turned 011 034 Heb /${turned /to flight the armies of the aliens . turned 
015 019 Act /${turned /to God : turned 001 009 ITh /${turned /to God from idols to serve the living and true God 
; turned 008 006 Jer /^{turned /to his course , as the horse rusheth into the battle . turned 002 022 IIPe /${turned 
/to his own vomit again ; and the sow that was washed to her wallowing in the mire . turned 030 031 Job /^{turned
/to mourning , and my organ into the voice of them that weep . turned 004 009 Jam /${turned /to mourning , and 
your joy to heaviness . turned 001 012 Rev /${turned /to see the voice that spake with me . And being turned , I 
saw seven golden candlesticks ; turned 005 002 Lam /^{turned /to strangers , our houses to aliens . turned 009 035
Act /${turned /to the Lord . turned 023 025 IIKi /^{turned /to the LORD with all his heart , and with all his soul , 
and with all his might , according to all the law of Moses ; neither after him arose there any like him. turned 013 
018 ISa /^{turned /to the way of the border that looketh to the valley of Zeboim toward the wilderness . turned 
007 044 Luk /${turned /to the woman , and said unto Simon , Seest thou this woman ? I entered into thine house , 
thou gavest me no water for my feet : but she hath washed my feet with tears , and wiped them with the hairs of 
her head . turned 017 006 Eze /^{turned /toward him, and the roots thereof were under him: so it became a vine , 
and brought forth branches , and shot forth sprigs . turned 004 004 IITi /${turned /unto fables . turned 038 016 
Gen /^{turned /unto her by the way , and said , Go to , I pray thee, let me come in unto thee; not that she was his 
daughter in law . And she said , What wilt thou give me, that thou mayest come in unto me? turned 032 033 Jer 
/^{turned /unto me the back , and not the face : though I taught them, rising up early and teaching them, yet they 
have not hearkened to receive instruction . turned 003 010 Jer /^{turned /unto me with her whole heart , but 



feignedly , saith the LORD . turned 026 002 Eze /^{turned /unto me: I shall be replenished , now she is laid waste 
: turned 031 018 Deu /^{turned /unto other gods . turned 006 012 Jer /^{turned /unto others , with their fields and 
wives together : for I will stretch out my hand upon the inhabitants of the land , saith the LORD . turned 011 021 
Act /${turned /unto the Lord . turned 013 017 ISa /^{turned /unto the way that leadeth to Ophrah , unto the land of
Shual : turned 002 016 Hab /^{turned /unto thee, and shameful spewing shall be on thy glory . turned 009 022 Est 
/^{turned /unto them from sorrow to joy , and from mourning into a good day : that they should make them days 
of feasting and joy , and of sending portions one to another , and gifts to the poor . turned 028 005 Job /^{turned 
/up as it were fire . turned 010 016 Dan /^{turned /upon me, and I have retained no strength . turned 030 015 Job 
/^{turned /upon me: they pursue my soul as the wind : and my welfare passeth away as a cloud . turned 013 025 
Lev /^{turned /white , and it be in sight deeper than the skin ; it is a leprosy broken out of the burning : wherefore 
the priest shall pronounce him unclean : it is the plague of leprosy . turned 013 003 Lev /^{turned /white , and the 
plague in sight be deeper than the skin of his flesh , it is a plague of leprosy : and the priest shall look on him, and 
pronounce him unclean . turned 013 013 Lev /^{turned /white : he is clean . turned 013 020 Lev /^{turned /white ;
the priest shall pronounce him unclean : it is a plague of leprosy broken out of the boil . turned 013 004 Lev 
/^{turned /white ; then the priest shall shut up him that hath the plague seven days : turned 041 028 Job /^{turned 
/with him into stubble . turned 011 008 Hos /^{turned /within me, my repentings are kindled together . turned 001 
020 Lam /^{turned /within me; for I have grievously rebelled : abroad the sword bereaveth , at home there is as 
death . turnest 090 003 Psa /^{turnest /man to destruction ; and sayest , Return , ye children of men . turnest 015 
013 Job /^{turnest /thy spirit against God , and lettest such words go out of thy mouth ? turnest 002 003 IKi 
/^{turnest /thyself: turneth 001 006 Ecc /^{turneth /about unto the north ; it whirleth about continually , and the 
wind returneth again according to his circuits . turneth 020 006 Lev /^{turneth /after such as have familiar spirits , 
and after wizards , to go a whoring after them, I will even set my face against that soul , and will cut him off from 
among his people . turneth 001 007 Son /^{turneth /aside by the flocks of thy companions ? turneth 014 008 Jer 
/^{turneth /aside to tarry for a night ? turneth 018 028 Eze /^{turneth /away from all his transgressions that he hath
committed , he shall surely live , he shall not die . turneth 018 026 Eze /^{turneth /away from his righteousness , 
and committeth iniquity , and dieth in them; for his iniquity that he hath done shall he die . turneth 018 024 Eze 
/^{turneth /away from his righteousness , and committeth iniquity , and doeth according to all the abominations 
that the wicked man doeth , shall he live ? All his righteousness that he hath done shall not be mentioned : in his 
trespass that he hath trespassed , and in his sin that he hath sinned , in them shall he die . turneth 018 027 Eze 
/^{turneth /away from his wickedness that he hath committed , and doeth that which is lawful and right , he shall 
save his soul alive . turneth 028 009 Pro /^{turneth /away his ear from hearing the law , even his prayer shall be 
abomination . turneth 029 018 Deu /^{turneth /away this day from the LORD our God , to go and serve the gods 
of these nations ; lest there should be among you a root that beareth gall and wormwood ; turneth 015 001 Pro 
/^{turneth /away wrath : but grievous words stir up anger . turneth 001 008 Lam /^{turneth /backward . turneth 
033 018 Eze /^{turneth /from his righteousness , and committeth iniquity , he shall even die thereby. turneth 033 
012 Eze /^{turneth /from his wickedness ; neither shall the righteous be able to live for his righteousness in the 
day that he sinneth . turneth 039 022 Job /^{turneth /he back from the sword . turneth 049 024 Jer /^{turneth 
/herself to flee , and fear hath seized on her: anguish and sorrows have taken her, as a woman in travail . turneth 
003 003 Lam /^{turneth /his hand against me all the day . turneth 017 008 Pro /^{turneth /it prospereth . turneth 
024 001 Isa /^{turneth /it upside down , and scattereth abroad the inhabitants thereof. turneth 021 001 Pro 
/^{turneth /it whithersoever he will . turneth 030 030 Pro /^{turneth /not away for any; turneth 009 013 Isa 
/^{turneth /not unto him that smiteth them, neither do they seek the LORD of hosts . turneth 107 033 Psa 
/^{turneth /rivers into a wilderness , and the watersprings into dry ground ; turneth 005 008 Amo /^{turneth /the 
shadow of death into the morning , and maketh the day dark with night : that calleth for the waters of the sea , and 
poureth them out upon the face of the earth : The LORD is his name : turneth 107 035 Psa /^{turneth /the 
wilderness into a standing water , and dry ground into watersprings . turneth 007 008 Jos /^{turneth /their backs 
before their enemies ! turneth 019 029 Jos /^{turneth /to Hosah ; and the outgoings thereof are at the sea from the 
coast to Achzib : turneth 019 029 Jos /^{turneth /to Ramah , and to the strong city Tyre ; and the coast turneth to 
Hosah ; and the outgoings thereof are at the sea from the coast to Achzib : turneth 019 027 Jos /^{turneth /toward 
the sunrising to Bethdagon , and reacheth to Zebulun , and to the valley of Jiphthahel toward the north side of 
Bethemek , and Neiel , and goeth out to Cabul on the left hand , turneth 026 014 Pro /^{turneth /upon his hinges , 
so doth the slothful upon his bed . turneth 146 009 Psa /^{turneth /upside down . turneth 019 034 Jos /^{turneth 
/westward to Aznothtabor , and goeth out from thence to Hukkok , and reacheth to Zebulun on the south side , and
reacheth to Asher on the west side , and to Judah upon Jordan toward the sunrising . turneth 044 025 Isa /^{turneth
/wise men backward , and maketh their knowledge foolish ; turning 021 020 Joh /${turning /about , seeth the 



disciple whom Jesus loved following ; which also leaned on his breast at supper , and said , Lord , which is he that
betrayeth thee ? turning 003 026 Act /${turning /away every one of you from his iniquities . turning 002 004 Mic 
/^{turning /away he hath divided our fields . turning 001 032 Pro /^{turning /away of the simple shall slay them, 
and the prosperity of fools shall destroy them. turning 009 040 Act /${turning /him to the body said , Tabitha , 
arise . And she opened her eyes : and when she saw Peter , she sat up . turning 021 013 IIKi /^{turning /it upside 
down . turning 041 024 Eze /^{turning /leaves ; two leaves for the one door , and two leaves for the other door. 
turning 003 020 Neh /^{turning /of the wall unto the door of the house of Eliashib the high priest . turning 026 009
IICh /^{turning /of the wall, and fortified them. turning 003 025 Neh /^{turning /of the wall, and the tower which 
lieth out from the king's high house , that was by the court of the prison . After him Pedaiah the son of Parosh . 
turning 003 024 Neh /^{turning /of the wall, even unto the corner . turning 003 019 Neh /^{turning /of the wall. 
turning 029 016 Isa /^{turning /of things upside down shall be esteemed as the potter's clay : for shall the work say
of him that made it, He made me not? or shall the thing framed say of him that framed it, He had no understanding
? turning 002 006 IIPe /${turning /the cities of Sodom and Gomorrha into ashes condemned them with an 
overthrow , making them an ensample unto those that after should live ungodly ; turning 001 004 Jud /${turning 
/the grace of our God into lasciviousness and denying the only Lord God , and our Lord Jesus Christ . turning 036 
013 IICh /^{turning /unto the LORD God of Israel . turning 023 028 Luk /${turning /unto them said , Daughters 
of Jerusalem , weep not for me , but weep for yourselves , and for your children . overturn 4 * overturned 1 - 
overturneth 3 - return 263 * returned 185 - returneth 7 - returning 4 - turn 283 * turned 287 - turnest 3 - turneth 33 
- turning 18 - turn And he said, Behold now, my lords, {turn} in, I pray you, into your servant's house, and tarry 
all night, and wash your feet, and ye shall rise up early, and go on your ways. And they said, Nay; but we will 
abide in the street all night. turn And now if ye will deal kindly and truly with my master, tell me: and if not, tell 
me; that I may {turn} to the right hand, or to the left. turn And tarry with him a few days, until thy brother's fury 
{turn} away; turn Until thy brother's anger {turn} away from thee, and he forget [that] which thou hast done to 
him: then I will send, and fetch thee from thence: why should I be deprived also of you both in one day? turn And 
Moses said, I will now {turn} aside, and see this great sight, why the bush is not burnt. turn Speak unto the 
children of Israel, that they {turn} and encamp before Pihahiroth, between Migdol and the sea, over against 
Baalzephon: before it shall ye encamp by the sea. turn I will send my fear before thee, and will destroy all the 
people to whom thou shalt come, and I will make all thine enemies {turn} their backs unto thee. turn Wherefore 
should the Egyptians speak, and say, For mischief did he bring them out, to slay them in the mountains, and to 
consume them from the face of the earth? {Turn} from thy fierce wrath, and repent of this evil against thy people. 
turn Or if the raw flesh {turn} again, and be changed unto white, he shall come unto the priest; turn {Turn} ye not 
unto idols, nor make to yourselves molten gods: I [am] the LORD your God. turn Now the Amalekites and the 
Canaanites dwelt in the valley.) To morrow {turn} you, and get you into the wilderness by the way of the Red sea.
turn Let us pass, I pray thee, through thy country: we will not pass through the fields, or through the vineyards, 
neither will we drink [of] the water of the wells: we will go by the king's [high] way, we will not {turn} to the 
right hand nor to the left, until we have passed thy borders. turn Let me pass through thy land: we will not {turn} 
into the fields, or into the vineyards; we will not drink [of] the waters of the well: [but] we will go along by the 
king's [high] way, until we be past thy borders. turn And the ass saw the angel of the LORD standing in the way, 
and his sword drawn in his hand: and the ass turned aside out of the way, and went into the field: and Balaam 
smote the ass, to {turn} her into the way. turn And the angel of the LORD went further, and stood in a narrow 
place, where [was] no way to {turn} either to the right hand or to the left. turn For if ye {turn} away from after 
him, he will yet again leave them in the wilderness; and ye shall destroy all this people. turn And your border shall
{turn} from the south to the ascent of Akrabbim, and pass on to Zin: and the going forth thereof shall be from the 
south to Kadeshbarnea, and shall go on to Hazaraddar, and pass on to Azmon: turn {Turn} you, and take your 
journey, and go to the mount of the Amorites, and unto all [the places] nigh thereunto, in the plain, in the hills, and
in the vale, and in the south, and by the sea side, to the land of the Canaanites, and unto Le banon, unto the great 
river, the river Euphrates. turn But [as for] you, {turn} you, and take your journey into the wilderness by the way 
of the Red sea. turn Ye have compassed this mountain long enough: {turn} you northward. turn Let me pass 
through thy land: I will go along by the high way, I will neither {turn} unto the right hand nor to the left. turn 
When thou art in tribulation, and all these things are come upon thee, [even] in the latter days, if thou {turn} to the
LORD thy God, and shalt be obedient unto his voice; turn Ye shall observe to do therefore as the LORD your God
hath commanded you: ye shall not {turn} aside to the right hand or to the left. turn For they will {turn} away thy 
son from following me, that they may serve other gods: so will the anger of the LORD be kindled against you, and
destroy thee suddenly. turn Take heed to yourselves, that your heart be not deceived, and ye {turn} aside, and 
serve other gods, and worship them; turn And a curse, if ye will not obey the commandments of the LORD your 



God, but {turn} aside out of the way which I command you this day, to go after other gods, which ye have not 
known. turn And that prophet, or that dreamer of dreams, shall be put to death; because he hath spoken to {turn} 
[you] away from the LORD your God, which brought you out of the land of Egypt, and redeemed you out of the 
house of bondage, to thrust the e out of the way which the LORD thy God commanded thee to walk in. So shalt 
thou put the evil away from the midst of thee. turn And there shall cleave nought of the cursed thing to thine hand:
that the LORD may {turn} from the fierceness of his anger, and show thee mercy, and have compassion upon 
thee, and multiply thee, as he hath sworn unto thy fathers; turn Then shalt thou {turn} [it] into money, and bind up
the money in thine hand, and shalt go unto the place which the LORD thy God shall choose: turn And thou shalt 
roast and eat [it] in the place which the LORD thy God shall choose: and thou shalt {turn} in the morning, and go 
unto thy tents. turn Neither shall he multiply wives to himself, that his heart {turn} not away: neither shall he 
greatly multiply to himself silver and gold. turn That his heart be not lifted up above his brethren, and that he 
{turn} not aside from the commandment, [to] the right hand, or [to] the left: to the end that he may prolong [his] 
days in his kingdom, he, and his children, in the midst of Israel. turn And thou shalt have a paddle upon thy 
weapon; and it shall be, when thou wilt ease thyself abroad, thou shalt dig therewith, and shalt {turn} back and 
cover that which cometh from thee: turn For the LORD thy God walketh in the midst of thy camp, to deliver thee, 
and to give up thine enemies before thee; therefore shall thy camp be holy: that he see no unclean thing in thee, 
and {turn} away from thee. turn That then the LORD thy God will {turn} thy captivity, and have compassion 
upon thee, and will return and gather thee from all the nations, whither the LORD thy God hath scattered thee. 
turn If thou shalt hearken unto the voice of the LORD thy God, to keep his commandments and his statutes which 
are written in this book of the law, [and] if thou {turn} unto the LORD thy God with all thine heart, and with all 
thy soul. turn But if thine heart {turn} away, so that thou wilt not hear, but shalt be drawn away, and worship 
other gods, and serve them; turn For when I shall have brought them into the land which I sware unto their fathers,
that floweth with milk and honey; and they shall have eaten and filled themselves, and waxen fat; then will they 
{turn} unto other gods, and serve them, an d provoke me, and break my covenant. turn For I know that after my 
death ye will utterly corrupt [yourselves], and {turn} aside from the way which I have commanded you; and evil 
will befall you in the latter days; because ye will do evil in the sight of the LORD, to provoke him t o anger 
through the work of your hands. turn Only be thou strong and very courageous, that thou mayest observe to do 
according to all the law, which Moses my servant commanded thee: {turn} not from it [to] the right hand or [to] 
the left, that thou mayest prosper whithersoever thou go est. turn Thus saith the whole congregation of the LORD, 
What trespass [is] this that ye have committed against the God of Israel, to {turn} away this day from following 
the LORD, in that ye have builded you an altar, that ye might rebel this day a gainst the LORD? turn But that ye 
must {turn} away this day from following the LORD? and it will be, [seeing] ye rebel to day against the LORD, 
that to morrow he will be wroth with the whole congregation of Israel. turn That we have built us an altar to 
{turn} from following the LORD, or if to offer thereon burnt offering or meat offering, or if to offer peace 
offerings thereon, let the LORD himself require [it]; turn God forbid that we should rebel against the LORD, and 
{turn} this day from following the LORD, to build an altar for burnt offerings, for meat offerings, or for sacrifices,
beside the altar of the LORD our God that [is] before his taberna cle. turn Be ye therefore very courageous to keep
and to do all that is written in the book of the law of Moses, that ye {turn} not aside therefrom [to] the right hand 
or [to] the left; turn If ye forsake the LORD, and serve strange gods, then he will {turn} and do you hurt, and 
consume you, after that he hath done you good. turn And Jael went out to meet Sisera, and said unto him, {Turn} 
in, my lord, turn in to me; fear not. And when he had turned in unto her into the tent, she covered him with a 
mantle. turn And Jael went out to meet Sisera, and said unto him, Turn in, my lord, {turn} in to me; fear not. And 
when he had turned in unto her into the tent, she covered him with a mantle. turn And the elders of Gilead said 
unto Jephthah, Therefore we {turn} again to thee now, that thou mayest go with us, and fight against the children 
of Ammon, and be our head over all the inhabitants of Gilead. turn [And] when they [were] by Jebus, the day was 
far spent; and the servant said unto his master, Come, I pray thee, and let us {turn} in into this city of the 
Jebusites, and lodge in it. turn And his master said unto him, We will not {turn} aside hither into the city of a 
stranger, that [is] not of the children of Israel; we will pass over to Gibeah. turn And all the people arose as one 
man, saying, We will not any [of us] go to his tent, neither will we any [of us] {turn} into his house. turn And 
Naomi said, {Turn} again, my daughters: why will ye go with me? [are] there yet [any more] sons in my womb, 
that they may be your husbands? turn {Turn} again, my daughters, go [your way]; for I am too old to have an 
husband. If I should say, I have hope, [if] I should have an husband also to night, and should also bear sons; turn 
Then went Boaz up to the gate, and sat him down there: and, behold, the kinsman of whom Boaz spake came by; 
unto whom he said, Ho, such a one! {turn} aside, sit down here. And he turned aside, and sat down. turn <1SA12 
-20> And Samuel said unto the people, Fear not: ye have done all this wickedness: yet {turn} not aside from 



following the LORD, but serve the LORD with all your heart; turn <1SA12 -21> And {turn} ye not aside: for 
[then should ye go] after vain [things], which cannot profit nor deliver; for they [are] vain. turn <1SA14 -7> And 
his armourbearer said unto him, Do all that [is] in thine heart: {turn} thee; behold, I [am] with thee according to 
thy heart. turn <1SA15 -25> Now therefore, I pray thee, pardon my sin, and {turn} again with me, that I may 
worship the LORD. turn <1SA15 -30> Then he said, I have sinned: [yet] honour me now, I pray thee, before the 
elders of my people, and before Israel, and {turn} again with me, that I may worship the LORD thy God. turn 
<1SA22 -17> And the king said unto the footmen that stood about him, {Turn}, and slay the priests of the LORD; 
because their hand also [is] with David, and because they knew when he fled, and did not show it to me. But the 
servants of the king would not put forth their hand to fall upon the priests of the LORD. turn <1SA22 -18> And 
the king said to Doeg, {Turn} thou, and fall upon the priests. And Doeg the Edomite turned, and he fell upon the 
priests, and slew on that day fourscore and five persons that did wear a linen ephod. turn <2SA2 -21> And Abner 
said to him, Turn thee aside to thy right hand or to thy left, and lay thee hold on one of the young men, and take 
thee his armour. But Asahel would not {turn} aside from following of him. turn <2SA2 -21> And Abner said to 
him, {Turn} thee aside to thy right hand or to thy left, and lay thee hold on one of the young men, and take thee 
his armour. But Asahel would not turn aside from following of him. turn <2SA2 -22> And Abner said again to 
Asahel, {Turn} thee aside from following me: wherefore should I smite thee to the ground? how then should I 
hold up my face to Joab thy brother? turn <2SA2 -23> Howbeit he refused to {turn} aside: wherefore Abner with 
the hinder end of the spear smote him under the fifth [rib], that the spear came out behind him; and he fell down 
there, and died in the same place: and it came to pass, [that] as ma ny as came to the place where Asahel fell down
and died stood still. turn <2SA14 -19> And the king said, [Is not] the hand of Joab with thee in all this? And the 
woman answered and said, [As] thy soul liveth, my lord the king, none can {turn} to the right hand or to the left 
from ought that my lord the king hath spoken: fo r thy servant Joab, he bade me, and he put all these words in the 
mouth of thine handmaid: turn <2SA14 -24> And the king said, Let him {turn} to his own house, and let him not 
see my face. So Absalom returned to his own house, and saw not the king's face. turn <2SA15 -31> And [one] 
told David, saying, Ahithophel [is] among the conspirators with Absalom. And David said, O LORD, I pray thee, 
{turn} the counsel of Ahithophel into foolishness. turn <2SA18 -30> And the king said [unto him], {Turn} aside, 
[and] stand here. And he turned aside, and stood still. turn <2SA19 -37> Let thy servant, I pray thee, {turn} back 
again, that I may die in mine own city, [and be buried] by the grave of my father and of my mother. But behold 
thy servant Chimham; let him go over with my lord the king; and do to him what shall seem good unto thee. turn 
<1KI8 -33> When thy people Israel be smitten down before the enemy, because they have sinned against thee, 
and shall {turn} again to thee, and confess thy name, and pray, and make supplication unto thee in this house: turn
<1KI8 -35> When heaven is shut up, and there is no rain, because they have sinned against thee; if they pray 
toward this place, and confess thy name, and {turn} from their sin, when thou afflictest them: turn <1KI9 -6> But]
if ye shall at all {turn} from following me, ye or your children, and will not keep my commandments [and] my 
statutes which I have set before you, but go and serve other gods, and worship them: turn <1KI11 -2> Of the 
nations [concerning] which the LORD said unto the children of Israel, Ye shall not go in to them, neither shall 
they come in unto you: [for] surely they will {turn} away your heart after their gods: Solomon clave unto these in 
love. turn <1KI12 -27> If this people go up to do sacrifice in the house of the LORD at Jerusalem, then shall the 
heart of this people {turn} again unto their lord, [even] unto Rehoboam king of Judah, and they shall kill me, and 
go again to Rehoboam king of Jud ah. turn <1KI13 -9> For so was it charged me by the word of the LORD, 
saying, Eat no bread, nor drink water, nor {turn} again by the same way that thou camest. turn <1KI13 -17> For it
was said to me by the word of the LORD, Thou shalt eat no bread nor drink water there, nor {turn} again to go by 
the way that thou camest. turn <1KI17 -3> Get thee hence, and {turn} thee eastward, and hide thyself by the brook
Cherith, that [is] before Jordan. turn <1KI22 -34> And a [certain] man drew a bow at a venture, and smote the 
king of Israel between the joints of the harness: wherefore he said unto the driver of his chariot, {Turn} thine 
hand, and carry me out of the host; for I am wounded. turn <2KI1 -6> And they said unto him, There came a man 
up to meet us, and said unto us, Go, {turn} again unto the king that sent you, and say unto him, Thus saith the 
LORD, [Is it] not because [there is] not a God in Israel, [that] thou sendest to inquir e of Baalzebub the god of 
Ekron? therefore thou shalt not come down from that bed on which thou art gone up, but shalt surely die. turn 
<2KI4 -10> Let us make a little chamber, I pray thee, on the wall; and let us set for him there a bed, and a table, 
and a stool, and a candlestick: and it shall be, when he cometh to us, that he shall {turn} in thither. turn <2KI9 -
18> So there went one on horseback to meet him, and said, Thus saith the king, [Is it] peace? And Jehu said, What
hast thou to do with peace? {turn} thee behind me. And the watchman told, saying, The messenger came to them, 
but he cometh not a gain. turn <2KI9 -19> Then he sent out a second on horseback, which came to them, and said,
Thus saith the king, [Is it] peace? And Jehu answered, What hast thou to do with peace? {turn} thee behind me. 



turn <2KI17 -13> Yet the LORD testified against Israel, and against Judah, by all the prophets, [and by] all the 
seers, saying, {Turn} ye from your evil ways, and keep my commandments [and] my statutes, according to all the 
law which I commanded your fath ers, and which I sent to you by my servants the prophets. turn <2KI18 -24> 
How then wilt thou {turn} away the face of one captain of the least of my master's servants, and put thy trust on 
Egypt for chariots and for horsemen? turn <2KI19 -28> Because thy rage against me and thy tumult is come up 
into mine ears, therefore I will put my hook in thy nose, and my bridle in thy lips, and I will {turn} thee back by 
the way by which thou camest. turn <2KI20 -5> {Turn} again, and tell Hezekiah the captain of my people, Thus 
saith the LORD, the God of David thy father, I have heard thy prayer, I have seen thy tears: behold, I will heal 
thee: on the third day thou shalt go up unto the house of the L ORD. turn <1CH12 -23> And these [are] the 
numbers of the bands [that were] ready armed to the war, [and] came to David to Hebron, to {turn} the kingdom 
of Saul to him, according to the word of the LORD. turn <1CH14 -14> Therefore David inquired again of God; 
and God said unto him, Go not up after them; {turn} away from them, and come upon them over against the 
mulberry trees. turn <2CH6 -26> When the heaven is shut up, and there is no rain, because they have sinned 
against thee; [yet] if they pray toward this place, and confess thy name, and {turn} from their sin, when thou dost 
afflict them; turn <2CH6 -37> Yet [if] they bethink themselves in the land whither they are carried captive, and 
{turn} and pray unto thee in the land of their captivity, saying, We have sinned, we have done amiss, and have 
dealt wickedly; turn <2CH6 -42> O LORD God, {turn} not away the face of thine anointed: remember the 
mercies of David thy servant. turn <2CH7 -14> If my people, which are called by my name, shall humble 
themselves, and pray, and seek my face, and {turn} from their wicked ways; then will I hear from heaven, and 
will forgive their sin, and will heal their land. turn <2CH7 -19> But if ye {turn} away, and forsake my statutes and
my commandments, which I have set before you, and shall go and serve other gods, and worship them; turn 
<2CH15 -4> But when they in their trouble did {turn} unto the LORD God of Israel, and sought him, he was 
found of them. turn <2CH18 -33> And a [certain] man drew a bow at a venture, and smote the king of Israel 
between the joints of the harness: therefore he said to his chariot man, {Turn} thine hand, that thou mayest carry 
me out of the host; for I am wounded. turn <2CH25 -27> Now after the time that Amaziah did {turn} away from 
following the LORD they made a conspiracy against him in Jerusalem; and he fled to Lachish: but they sent to 
Lachish after him, and slew him there. turn <2CH29 -10> Now [it is] in mine heart to make a covenant with the 
LORD God of Israel, that his fierce wrath may {turn} away from us. turn <2CH30 -6> So the posts went with the 
letters from the king and his princes throughout all Israel and Judah, and according to the commandment of the 
king, saying, Ye children of Israel, {turn} again unto the LORD God of Abraham, Isaac, and Israel, an d he will 
return to the remnant of you, that are escaped out of the hand of the kings of Assyria. turn <2CH30 -8> Now be ye
not stiffnecked, as your fathers [were, but] yield yourselves unto the LORD, and enter into his sanctuary, which he
hath sanctified for ever: and serve the LORD your God, that the fierceness of his wrath may {turn} away from 
you. turn <2CH30 -9> For if ye turn again unto the LORD, your brethren and your children [shall find] 
compassion before them that lead them captive, so that they shall come again into this land: for the LORD your 
God [is] gracious and merciful, and will not {t urn} away [his] face from you, if ye return unto him. turn <2CH30 
-9> For if ye {turn} again unto the LORD, your brethren and your children [shall find] compassion before them 
that lead them captive, so that they shall come again into this land: for the LORD your God [is] gracious and 
merciful, and will not turn away [his] face from you, if ye return unto him. turn <2CH35 -22> Nevertheless Josiah
would not {turn} his face from him, but disguised himself, that he might fight with him, and hearkened not unto 
the words of Necho from the mouth of God, and came to fight in the valley of Megiddo. turn But [if] ye {turn} 
unto me, and keep my commandments, and do them; though there were of you cast out unto the uttermost part of 
the heaven, [yet] will I gather them from thence, and will bring them unto the place that I have chosen to set m y 
name there. turn Hear, O our God; for we are despised: and {turn} their reproach upon their own head, and give 
them for a prey in the land of captivity: turn Nevertheless they were disobedient, and rebelled against thee, and 
cast thy law behind their backs, and slew thy prophets which testified against them to {turn} them to thee, and 
they wrought great provocations. turn Now when every maid's {turn} was come to go in to king Ahasuerus, after 
that she had been twelve months, according to the manner of the women, (for so were the days of their 
purifications accomplished, [to wit], six months with oil of myrr h, and six months with sweet odours, and with 
[other] things for the purifying of the women;) turn Now when the {turn} of Esther, the daughter of Abihail the 
uncle of Mordecai, who had taken her for his daughter, was come to go in unto the king, she required nothing but 
what Hegai the king's chamberlain, the keeper of the women, appoint ed. And Esther obtained favour in the sight 
of all them that looked upon her. turn Call now, if there be any that will answer thee; and to which of the saints 
wilt thou {turn}? turn {Turn} from him, that he may rest, till he shall accomplish, as an hireling, his day. turn But 
he [is] in one [mind], and who can {turn} him? and [what] his soul desireth, even [that] he doeth. turn They {turn}



the needy out of the way: the poor of the earth hide themselves together. turn All flesh shall perish together, and 
man shall {turn} again unto dust. turn O ye sons of men, how long [will ye {turn}] my glory into shame? [how 
long] will ye love vanity, [and] seek after leasing? Selah. turn If he {turn} not, he will whet his sword; he hath 
bent his bow, and made it ready. turn I have pursued mine enemies, and overtaken them: neither did I {turn} again
till they were consumed. turn Therefore shalt thou make them {turn} their back, [when] thou shalt make ready 
[thine arrows] upon thy strings against the face of them. turn All the ends of the world shall remember and {turn} 
unto the LORD: and all the kindreds of the nations shall worship before thee. turn {Turn} thee unto me, and have 
mercy upon me; for I [am] desolate and afflicted. turn Blessed [is] that man that maketh the LORD his trust, and 
respecteth not the proud, nor such as {turn} aside to lies. turn Thou makest us to {turn} back from the enemy: and 
they which hate us spoil for themselves. turn When I cry [unto thee], then shall mine enemies {turn} back: this I 
know; for God [is] for me. turn To the chief Musician upon Shushaneduth, Michtam of David, to teach; when he 
strove with Aramnaharaim and with Aramzobah, when Joab returned, and smote of Edom in the valley of salt 
twelve thousand. O God, thou hast cast us off, thou hast scattered us, thou hast been displeased; O {turn} thyself 
to us again. turn Hear me, O LORD; for thy lovingkindness [is] good: {turn} unto me according to the multitude 
of thy tender mercies. turn {Turn} us again, O God, and cause thy face to shine; and we shall be saved. turn 
{Turn} us again, O God of hosts, and cause thy face to shine; and we shall be saved. turn {Turn} us again, O 
LORD God of hosts, cause thy face to shine; and we shall be saved. turn {Turn} us, O God of our salvation, and 
cause thine anger toward us to cease. turn I will hear what God the LORD will speak: for he will speak peace unto
his people, and to his saints: but let them not {turn} again to folly. turn O {turn} unto me, and have mercy upon 
me; give thy strength unto thy servant, and save the son of thine handmaid. turn I will set no wicked thing before 
mine eyes: I hate the work of them that {turn} aside; [it] shall not cleave to me. turn Thou hast set a bound that 
they may not pass over; that they {turn} not again to cover the earth. turn Therefore he said that he would destroy 
them, had not Moses his chosen stood before him in the breach, to {turn} away his wrath, lest he should destroy 
[them]. turn {Turn} away mine eyes from beholding vanity; [and] quicken thou me in thy way. turn {Turn} away 
my reproach which I fear: for thy judgments [are] good. turn Let those that fear thee {turn} unto me, and those 
that have known thy testimonies. turn As for such as {turn} aside unto their crooked ways, the LORD shall lead 
them forth with the workers of iniquity: [but] peace [shall be] upon Israel. turn {Turn} again our captivity, O 
LORD, as the streams in the south. turn For thy servant David's sake {turn} not away the face of thine anointed. 
turn The LORD hath sworn [in] truth unto David; he will not {turn} from it; Of the fruit of thy body will I set 
upon thy throne. turn {Turn} you at my reproof: behold, I will pour out my spirit unto you, I will make known my 
words unto you. turn Avoid it, pass not by it, {turn} from it, and pass away. turn {Turn} not to the right hand nor 
to the left: remove thy foot from evil. turn Whoso [is] simple, let him {turn} in hither: [as for] him that wanteth 
understanding, she saith to him, turn Whoso [is] simple, let him {turn} in hither: and [as for] him that wanteth 
understanding, she saith to him, turn Lest the LORD see [it], and it displease him, and he {turn} away his wrath 
from him. turn Lest he that heareth [it] put thee to shame, and thine infamy {turn} not away. turn Scornful men 
bring a city into a snare: but wise [men] {turn} away wrath. turn All go unto one place; all are of the dust, and all 
{turn} to dust again. turn Until the day break, and the shadows flee away, {turn}, my beloved, and be thou like a 
roe or a young hart upon the mountains of Bether. turn {Turn} away thine eyes from me, for they have overcome 
me: thy hair [is] as a flock of goats that appear from Gilead. turn And I will {turn} my hand upon thee, and purely 
purge away thy dross, and take away all thy tin: turn To {turn} aside the needy from judgment, and to take away 
the right from the poor of my people, that widows may be their prey, and [that] they may rob the fatherless! turn 
And it shall be as the chased roe, and as a sheep that no man taketh up: they shall every man {turn} to his own 
people, and flee every one into his own land. turn For the LORD of hosts hath purposed, and who shall disannul 
[it]? and his hand [is] stretched out, and who shall {turn} it back? turn And they shall {turn} the rivers far away; 
[and] the brooks of defence shall be emptied and dried up: the reeds and flags shall wither. turn He will surely 
violently {turn} and toss thee [like] a ball into a large country: there shalt thou die, and there the chariots of thy 
glory [shall be] the shame of thy lord's house. turn And it shall come to pass after the end of seventy years, that the
LORD will visit Tyre, and she shall {turn} to her hire, and shall commit fornication with all the kingdoms of the 
world upon the face of the earth. turn And for a spirit of judgment to him that sitteth in judgment, and for strength 
to them that {turn} the battle to the gate. turn That make a man an offender for a word, and lay a snare for him that
reproveth in the gate, and {turn} aside the just for a thing of nought. turn Get you out of the way, {turn} aside out 
of the path, cause the Holy One of Israel to cease from before us. turn And thine ears shall hear a word behind 
thee, saying, This [is] the way, walk ye in it, when ye {turn} to the right hand, and when ye turn to the left. turn 
And thine ears shall hear a word behind thee, saying, This [is] the way, walk ye in it, when ye turn to the right 
hand, and when ye {turn} to the left. turn {Turn} ye unto [him from] whom the children of Israel have deeply 



revolted. turn How then wilt thou {turn} away the face of one captain of the least of my master's servants, and put 
thy trust on Egypt for chariots and for horsemen? turn Because thy rage against me, and thy tumult, is come up 
into mine ears, therefore will I put my hook in thy nose, and my bridle in thy lips, and I will {turn} thee back by 
the way by which thou camest. turn If thou {turn} away thy foot from the sabbath, [from] doing thy pleasure on 
my holy day; and call the sabbath a delight, the holy of the LORD, honourable; and shalt honour him, not doing 
thine own ways, nor finding thine own pleasure, nor speaking [thine own] words: turn And the Redeemer shall 
come to Zion, and unto them that {turn} from transgression in Jacob, saith the LORD. turn A wild ass used to the 
wilderness, [that] snuffeth up the wind at her pleasure; in her occasion who can {turn} her away? all they that seek
her will not weary themselves; in her month they shall find her. turn Yet thou sayest, Because I am innocent, 
surely his anger shall {turn} from me. Behold, I will plead with thee, because thou sayest, I have not sinned. turn 
And I said after she had done all these [things], {Turn} thou unto me. But she returned not. And her treacherous 
sister Judah saw [it]. turn {Turn}, O backsliding children, saith the LORD; for I am married unto you: and I will 
take you one of a city, and two of a family, and I will bring you to Zion: turn But I said, How shall I put thee 
among the children, and give thee a pleasant land, a goodly heritage of the hosts of nations? and I said, Thou shalt 
call me, My father; and shalt not {turn} away from me. turn For this shall the earth mourn, and the heavens above 
be black: because I have spoken [it], I have purposed [it], and will not repent, neither will I {turn} back from it. 
turn Thus saith the LORD of hosts, They shall thoroughly glean the remnant of Israel as a vine: {turn} back thine 
hand as a grapegatherer into the baskets. turn Moreover thou shalt say unto them, Thus saith the LORD; Shall they
fall, and not arise? shall he {turn} away, and not return? turn Give glory to the LORD your God, before he cause 
darkness, and before your feet stumble upon the dark mountains, and, while ye look for light, he {turn} it into the 
shadow of death, [and] make [it] gross darkness. turn If that nation, against whom I have pronounced, {turn} from
their evil, I will repent of the evil that I thought to do unto them. turn Shall evil be recompensed for good? for they
have digged a pit for my soul. Remember that I stood before thee to speak good for them, [and] to {turn} away thy
wrath from them. turn Thus saith the LORD God of Israel; Behold, I will {turn} back the weapons of war that 
[are] in your hands, wherewith ye fight against the king of Babylon, and [against] the Chaldeans, which besiege 
you without the walls, and I will assembl e them into the midst of this city. turn They said, {Turn} ye again now 
every one from his evil way, and from the evil of your doings, and dwell in the land that the LORD hath given 
unto you and to your fathers for ever and ever: turn If so be they will hearken, and {turn} every man from his evil 
way, that I may repent me of the evil, which I purpose to do unto them because of the evil of their doings. turn 
And I will be found of you, saith the LORD: and I will {turn} away your captivity, and I will gather you from all 
the nations, and from all the places whither I have driven you, saith the LORD; and I will bring you again into the 
place wh ence I caused you to be carried away captive. turn Then shall the virgin rejoice in the dance, both young 
men and old together: for I will {turn} their mourning into joy, and will comfort them, and make them rejoice 
from their sorrow. turn I have surely heard Ephraim bemoaning himself [thus]; Thou hast chastised me, and I was 
chastised, as a bullock unaccustomed [to the yoke]: {turn} thou me, and I shall be turned; for thou [art] the LORD 
my God. turn Set thee up waymarks, make thee high heaps: set thine heart toward the highway, [even] the way 
[which] thou wentest: turn again, O virgin of Israel, {turn} again to these thy cities. turn Set thee up waymarks, 
make thee high heaps: set thine heart toward the highway, [even] the way [which] thou wentest: {turn} again, O 
virgin of Israel, turn again to these thy cities. turn And I will make an everlasting covenant with them, that I will 
not {turn} away from them, to do them good; but I will put my fear in their hearts, that they shall not depart from 
me. turn But they hearkened not, nor inclined their ear to {turn} from their wickedness, to burn no incense unto 
other gods. turn Flee ye, {turn} back, dwell deep, O inhabitants of Dedan; for I will bring the calamity of Esau 
upon him, the time [that] I will visit him. turn Cut off the sower from Babylon, and him that handleth the sickle in 
the time of harvest: for fear of the oppressing sword they shall {turn} every one to his people, and they shall flee 
every one to his own land. turn Thy prophets have seen vain and foolish things for thee: and they have not 
discovered thine iniquity, to {turn} away thy captivity; but have seen for thee false burdens and causes of 
banishment. turn To {turn} aside the right of a man before the face of the most High, turn Let us search and try 
our ways, and {turn} again to the LORD. turn {Turn} thou us unto thee, O LORD, and we shall be turned; renew 
our days as of old. turn Yet if thou warn the wicked, and he {turn} not from his wickedness, nor from his wicked 
way, he shall die in his iniquity; but thou hast delivered thy soul. turn Again, When a righteous [man] doth {turn} 
from his righteousness, and commit iniquity, and I lay a stumblingblock before him, he shall die: because thou 
hast not given him warning, he shall die in his sin, and his righteousness which he ha th done shall not be 
remembered; but his blood will I require at thine hand. turn And, behold, I will lay bands upon thee, and thou shalt
not {turn} thee from one side to another, till thou hast ended the days of thy siege. turn My face will I {turn} also 
from them, and they shall pollute my secret [place]: for the robbers shall enter into it, and defile it. turn He said 



furthermore unto me, Son of man, seest thou what they do? [even] the great abominations that the house of Israel 
committeth here, that I should go far off from my sanctuary? but {turn} thee yet again, [and] thou shalt see greater
ab ominations. turn He said also unto me, {Turn} thee yet again, [and] thou shalt see greater abominations that 
they do. turn Then said he unto me, Hast thou seen [this], O son of man? {turn} thee yet again, [and] thou shalt 
see greater abominations than these. turn Therefore say unto the house of Israel, Thus saith the Lord GOD; 
Repent, and {turn} [yourselves] from your idols; and turn away your faces from all your abominations. turn 
Therefore say unto the house of Israel, Thus saith the Lord GOD; Repent, and turn [yourselves] from your idols; 
and {turn} away your faces from all your abominations. turn But if the wicked will {turn} from all his sins that he
hath committed, and keep all my statutes, and do that which is lawful and right, he shall surely live, he shall not 
die. turn Therefore I will judge you, O house of Israel, every one according to his ways, saith the Lord GOD. 
Repent, and {turn} [yourselves] from all your transgressions; so iniquity shall not be your ruin. turn For I have no 
pleasure in the death of him that dieth, saith the Lord GOD: wherefore {turn} [yourselves], and live ye. turn 
Nevertheless, if thou warn the wicked of his way to {turn} from it; if he do not turn from his way, he shall die in 
his iniquity; but thou hast delivered thy soul. turn Nevertheless, if thou warn the wicked of his way to turn from it;
if he do not {turn} from his way, he shall die in his iniquity; but thou hast delivered thy soul. turn Say unto them, 
[As] I live, saith the Lord GOD, I have no pleasure in the death of the wicked; but that the wicked turn from his 
way and live: {turn} ye, turn ye from your evil ways; for why will ye die, O house of Israel? turn Say unto them, 
[As] I live, saith the Lord GOD, I have no pleasure in the death of the wicked; but that the wicked turn from his 
way and live: turn ye, {turn} ye from your evil ways; for why will ye die, O house of Israel? turn Say unto them, 
[As] I live, saith the Lord GOD, I have no pleasure in the death of the wicked; but that the wicked {turn} from his 
way and live: turn ye, turn ye from your evil ways; for why will ye die, O house of Israel? turn Again, when I say 
unto the wicked, Thou shalt surely die; if he {turn} from his sin, and do that which is lawful and right; turn But if 
the wicked {turn} from his wickedness, and do that which is lawful and right, he shall live thereby. turn For, 
behold, I [am] for you, and I will {turn} unto you, and ye shall be tilled and sown: turn And I will {turn} thee 
back, and put hooks into thy jaws, and I will bring thee forth, and all thine army, horses and horsemen, all of them 
clothed with all sorts [of armour, even] a great company [with] bucklers and shields, all of them h andling swords:
turn To take a spoil, and to take a prey; to {turn} thine hand upon the desolate places [that are now] inhabited, and 
upon the people [that are] gathered out of the nations, which have gotten cattle and goods, that dwell in the midst 
of the la nd. turn And I will {turn} thee back, and leave but the sixth part of thee, and will cause thee to come up 
from the north parts, and will bring thee upon the mountains of Israel: turn As [it is] written in the law of Moses, 
all this evil is come upon us: yet made we not our prayer before the LORD our God, that we might {turn} from 
our iniquities, and understand thy truth. turn After this shall he turn his face unto the isles, and shall take many: 
but a prince for his own behalf shall cause the reproach offered by him to cease; without his own reproach he shall
cause [it] to {turn} upon him. turn After this shall he {turn} his face unto the isles, and shall take many: but a 
prince for his own behalf shall cause the reproach offered by him to cease; without his own reproach he shall 
cause [it] to turn upon him. turn Then he shall {turn} his face toward the fort of his own land: but he shall stumble
and fall, and not be found. turn And they that be wise shall shine as the brightness of the firmament; and they that 
{turn} many to righteousness as the stars for ever and ever. turn They will not frame their doings to {turn} unto 
their God: for the spirit of whoredoms [is] in the midst of them, and they have not known the LORD. turn 
Therefore {turn} thou to thy God: keep mercy and judgment, and wait on thy God continually. turn Take with you 
words, and {turn} to the LORD: say unto him, Take away all iniquity, and receive [us] graciously: so will we 
render the calves of our lips. turn Therefore also now, saith the LORD, {turn} ye [even] to me with all your heart, 
and with fasting, and with weeping, and with mourning: turn And rend your heart, and not your garments, and 
{turn} unto the LORD your God: for he [is] gracious and merciful, slow to anger, and of great kindness, and 
repenteth him of the evil. turn Thus saith the LORD; For three transgressions of Damascus, and for four, I will not
{turn} away [the punishment] thereof; because they have threshed Gilead with threshing instruments of iron: turn 
Thus saith the LORD; For three transgressions of Gaza, and for four, I will not {turn} away [the punishment] 
thereof; because they carried away captive the whole captivity, to deliver [them] up to Edom: turn And I will cut 
off the inhabitant from Ashdod, and him that holdeth the sceptre from Ashkelon, and I will {turn} mine hand 
against Ekron: and the remnant of the Philistines shall perish, saith the Lord GOD. turn Thus saith the LORD; For 
three transgressions of Tyrus, and for four, I will not {turn} away [the punishment] thereof; because they delivered
up the whole captivity to Edom, and remembered not the brotherly covenant: turn Thus saith the LORD; For three 
transgressions of Edom, and for four, I will not {turn} away [the punishment] thereof; because he did pursue his 
brother with the sword, and did cast off all pity, and his anger did tear perpetually, and he k ept his wrath for ever: 
turn Thus saith the LORD; For three transgressions of the children of Ammon, and for four, I will not {turn} away



[the punishment] thereof; because they have ripped up the women with child of Gilead, that they might enlarge 
their border: turn Thus saith the LORD; For three transgressions of Moab, and for four, I will not {turn} away [the
punishment] thereof; because he burned the bones of the king of Edom into lime: turn Thus saith the LORD; For 
three transgressions of Judah, and for four, I will not {turn} away [the punishment] thereof; because they have 
despised the law of the LORD, and have not kept his commandments, and their lies caused them to err, af ter the 
which their fathers have walked: turn Thus saith the LORD; For three transgressions of Israel, and for four, I will 
not {turn} away [the punishment] thereof; because they sold the righteous for silver, and the poor for a pair of 
shoes; turn That pant after the dust of the earth on the head of the poor, and {turn} aside the way of the meek: and 
a man and his father will go in unto the [same] maid, to profane my holy name: turn Ye who {turn} judgment to 
wormwood, and leave off righteousness in the earth, turn For I know your manifold transgressions, and your 
mighty sins: they afflict the just, they take a bribe, and they {turn} aside the poor in the gate [from their right]. 
turn And I will {turn} your feasts into mourning, and all your songs into lamentation; and I will bring up sackcloth
upon all loins, and baldness upon every head; and I will make it as the mourning of an only [son], and the end 
thereof as a bit ter day. turn But let man and beast be covered with sackcloth, and cry mightily unto God: yea, let 
them {turn} every one from his evil way, and from the violence that [is] in their hands. turn Who can tell [if] God 
will turn and repent, and {turn} away from his fierce anger, that we perish not? turn Who can tell [if] God will 
{turn} and repent, and turn away from his fierce anger, that we perish not? turn He will {turn} again, he will have 
compassion upon us; he will subdue our iniquities; and thou wilt cast all their sins into the depths of the sea. turn 
And the coast shall be for the remnant of the house of Judah; they shall feed thereupon: in the houses of Ashkelon 
shall they lie down in the evening: for the LORD their God shall visit them, and {turn} away their captivity. turn 
For then will I {turn} to the people a pure language, that they may all call upon the name of the LORD, to serve 
him with one consent. turn At that time will I bring you [again], even in the time that I gather you: for I will make 
you a name and a praise among all people of the earth, when I {turn} back your captivity before your eyes, saith 
the LORD. turn Therefore say thou unto them, Thus saith the LORD of hosts; Turn ye unto me, saith the LORD of
hosts, and I will {turn} unto you, saith the LORD of hosts. turn Therefore say thou unto them, Thus saith the 
LORD of hosts; {Turn} ye unto me, saith the LORD of hosts, and I will turn unto you, saith the LORD of hosts. 
turn Be ye not as your fathers, unto whom the former prophets have cried, saying, Thus saith the LORD of hosts; 
{Turn} ye now from your evil ways, and [from] your evil doings: but they did not hear, nor hearken unto me, saith
the LORD. turn {Turn} you to the strong hold, ye prisoners of hope: even to day do I declare [that] I will render 
double unto thee; turn And I will sow them among the people: and they shall remember me in far countries; and 
they shall live with their children, and {turn} again. turn Awake, O sword, against my shepherd, and against the 
man [that is] my fellow, saith the LORD of hosts: smite the shepherd, and the sheep shall be scattered: and I will 
{turn} mine hand upon the little ones. turn The law of truth was in his mouth, and iniquity was not found in his 
lips: he walked with me in peace and equity, and did {turn} many away from iniquity. turn And I will come near 
to you to judgment; and I will be a swift witness against the sorcerers, and against the adulterers, and against false 
swearers, and against those that oppress the hireling in [his] wages, the widow, and the fatherless, and that {turn} 
aside the stranger [from his right], and fear not me, saith the LORD of hosts. turn And he shall {turn} the heart of 
the fathers to the children, and the heart of the children to their fathers, lest I come and smite the earth with a 
curse. turn But I say unto you, That ye resist not evil: but whosoever shall smite thee on thy right cheek, {turn} to 
him the other also. turn Give to him that asketh thee, and from him that would borrow of thee {turn} not thou 
away. turn Give not that which is holy unto the dogs, neither cast ye your pearls before swine, lest they trample 
them under their feet, and {turn} again and rend you. turn And let him that is in the field not {turn} back again for
to take up his garment. turn And many of the children of Israel shall he {turn} to the Lord their God. turn And he 
shall go before him in the spirit and power of Elias, to {turn} the hearts of the fathers to the children, and the 
disobedient to the wisdom of the just; to make ready a people prepared for the Lord. turn And if the son of peace 
be there, your peace shall rest upon it: if not, it shall {turn} to you again. turn And if he trespass against thee seven
times in a day, and seven times in a day {turn} again to thee, saying, I repent; thou shalt forgive him. turn And it 
shall {turn} to you for a testimony. turn But Elymas the sorcerer for so is his name by interpretation) withstood 
them, seeking to {turn} away the deputy from the faith. turn Then Paul and Barnabas waxed bold, and said, It was 
necessary that the word of God should first have been spoken to you: but seeing ye put it from you, and judge 
yourselves unworthy of everlasting life, lo, we {turn} to the Gentiles. turn And saying, Sirs, why do ye these 
things? We also are men of like passions with you, and preach unto you that ye should {turn} from these vanities 
unto the living God, which made heaven, and earth, and the sea, and all things that are the rein: turn To open their 
eyes, and] to {turn} them] from darkness to light, and from] the power of Satan unto God, that they may receive 
forgiveness of sins, and inheritance among them which are sanctified by faith that is in me. turn But showed first 



unto them of Damascus, and at Jerusalem, and throughout all the coasts of Judaea, and then] to the Gentiles, that 
they should repent and {turn} to God, and do works meet for repentance. turn And so all Israel shall be saved: as 
it is written, There shall come out of Sion the Deliverer, and shall {turn} away ungodliness from Jacob: turn 
<2CO3 -16> Nevertheless when it shall {turn} to the Lord, the veil shall be taken away. turn But now, after that 
ye have known God, or rather are known of God, how {turn} ye again to the weak and beggarly elements, 
whereunto ye desire again to be in bondage? turn For I know that this shall {turn} to my salvation through your 
prayer, and the supply of the Spirit of Jesus Christ, turn <2TI3 -5> Having a form of godliness, but denying the 
power thereof: from such {turn} away. turn <2TI4 -4> And they shall {turn} away their] ears from the truth, and 
shall be turned unto fables. turn Not giving heed to Jewish fables, and commandments of men, that {turn} from 
the truth. turn See that ye refuse not him that speaketh. For if they escaped not who refused him that spake on 
earth, much more shall not] we escape], if we {turn} away from him that speaketh] from heaven: turn Behold, we 
put bits in the horses' mouths, that they may obey us; and we {turn} about their whole body. turn <2PE2 -21> For 
it had been better for them not to have known the way of righteousness, than, after they have known it], to {turn} 
from the holy commandment delivered unto them. turn These have power to shut heaven, that it rain not in the 
days of their prophecy: and have power over waters to {turn} them to blood, and to smite the earth with all 
plagues, as often as they will. 
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about 3329 # metago {met=ag'-o}; from 3326 and 718; to lead over, i.e. transfer (direct): -- turn {about}.[ql about 
1994 # epistrepho {ep-ee-stref'-o}; from 1909 and 4762; to revert (literally, figuratively or morally): -- come (go) 
again, convert, (re-)turn ({about}, again).[ql about 4762 # strepho {stref'-o}; strengthened from the base of 5157; 
to twist, i.e. turn quite around or reverse (literally or figuratively): -- convert, turn (again, back again, self, self 
{about}).[ql again 0654 # apostrepho {ap-os-tref'-o}; from 575 and 4762; to turn away or back (literally or 
figuratively): -- bring {again}, pervert, turn away (from).[ql again 1994 # epistrepho {ep-ee-stref'-o}; from 1909 
and 4762; to revert (literally, figuratively or morally): -- come (go) again, convert, (re-)turn (about, {again}).[ql 
again 1994 # epistrepho {ep-ee-stref'-o}; from 1909 and 4762; to revert (literally, figuratively or morally): -- come
(go) {again}, convert, (re-)turn (about, again).[ql again 5290 # hupostrepho {hoop-os-tref'-o}; from 5259 and 
4762; to turn under (behind), i.e. to return (literally or figuratively): -- come {again}, return (again, back again), 
turn back (again).[ql again 5290 # hupostrepho {hoop-os-tref'-o}; from 5259 and 4762; to turn under (behind), i.e. 
to return (literally or figuratively): -- come again, return ({again}, back again), turn back (again).[ql again 5290 # 
hupostrepho {hoop-os-tref'-o}; from 5259 and 4762; to turn under (behind), i.e. to return (literally or figuratively):
-- come again, return (again, back again), turn back ({again}).[ql again 5290 # hupostrepho {hoop-os-tref'-o}; 
from 5259 and 4762; to turn under (behind), i.e. to return (literally or figuratively): -- come again, return (again, 
back {again}), turn back (again).[ql again 4762 # strepho {stref'-o}; strengthened from the base of 5157; to twist, 
i.e. turn quite around or reverse (literally or figuratively): -- convert, turn (again, back {again}, self, self about).[ql
again 4762 # strepho {stref'-o}; strengthened from the base of 5157; to twist, i.e. turn quite around or reverse 
(literally or figuratively): -- convert, turn ({again}, back again, self, self about).[ql an 0387 # anastatoo 
{an-as-tat-o'-o}; from a derivative of 450 (in the sense of removal); properly, to drive out of home, i.e. (by 
implication) to disturb (literally or figuratively): -- trouble, turn upside down, make {an} uproar.[ql ashes 5077 # 
tephroo {tef-ro'-o}; from tephra (ashes); to incinerate, i.e. consume: -- turn to {ashes}.[ql aside 1624 # ektrepo 
{ek-trep'-o}; from 1537 and the base of 5157; to deflect, i.e. turn away (literally or figuratively): -- avoid, turn 
({aside}, out of the way).[ql avoid 1624 # ektrepo {ek-trep'-o}; from 1537 and the base of 5157; to deflect, i.e. 
turn away (literally or figuratively): -- {avoid}, turn (aside, out of the way).[ql away 0665 # apotrepo 
{ap-ot-rep'-o}; from 575 and the base of 5157; to deflect, i.e. (reflexively) avoid: -- turn {away}.[ql away 0654 # 
apostrepho {ap-os-tref'-o}; from 575 and 4762; to turn away or back (literally or figuratively): -- bring again, 
pervert, turn {away} (from).[ql away 1294 # diastrepho {dee-as-tref'-o}; from 1223 and 4762; to distort, i.e. 
(figuratively) misinterpret, or (morally) corrupt: -- perverse(-rt), turn {away}.[ql away 2827 # klino {klee'-no}; a 
primary verb; to slant or slope, i.e. incline or recline (literally or figuratively): -- bow (down), be far spent, lay, 
turn to flight, wear {away}.[ql away 3179 # methistemi {meth-is'-tay-mee}; or (1 Cor. 13:2) methistano 
{meth-is-tan'-o}; from 3326 and 2476; to transfer, i. e. carry away, depose or (figuratively) exchange, seduce: -- 
put out, remove, translate, turn {away}.[ql back 5290 # hupostrepho {hoop-os-tref'-o}; from 5259 and 4762; to 
turn under (behind), i.e. to return (literally or figuratively): -- come again, return (again, {back} again), turn back 
(again).[ql back 5290 # hupostrepho {hoop-os-tref'-o}; from 5259 and 4762; to turn under (behind), i.e. to return 
(literally or figuratively): -- come again, return (again, back again), turn {back} (again).[ql back 4762 # strepho 
{stref'-o}; strengthened from the base of 5157; to twist, i.e. turn quite around or reverse (literally or figuratively): -
- convert, turn (again, {back} again, self, self about).[ql be 2827 # klino {klee'-no}; a primary verb; to slant or 
slope, i.e. incline or recline (literally or figuratively): -- bow (down), {be} far spent, lay, turn to flight, wear 
away.[ql bow 2827 # klino {klee'-no}; a primary verb; to slant or slope, i.e. incline or recline (literally or 
figuratively): -- {bow} (down), be far spent, lay, turn to flight, wear away.[ql bring 0654 # apostrepho 
{ap-os-tref'-o}; from 575 and 4762; to turn away or back (literally or figuratively): -- {bring} again, pervert, turn 
away (from).[ql change 3328 # metaballo {met-ab-al'-lo}; from 3326 and 906; to throw over, i.e. (middle voice 
figuratively) to turn about in opinion: -- {change} mind.[ql come 1994 # epistrepho {ep-ee-stref'-o}; from 1909 
and 4762; to revert (literally, figuratively or morally): -- {come} (go) again, convert, (re-)turn (about, again).[ql 
come 5290 # hupostrepho {hoop-os-tref'-o}; from 5259 and 4762; to turn under (behind), i.e. to return (literally or 
figuratively): -- {come} again, return (again, back again), turn back (again).[ql convert 1994 # epistrepho 
{ep-ee-stref'-o}; from 1909 and 4762; to revert (literally, figuratively or morally): -- come (go) again, {convert}, 
(re-)turn (about, again).[ql convert 4762 # strepho {stref'-o}; strengthened from the base of 5157; to twist, i.e. turn
quite around or reverse (literally or figuratively): -- {convert}, turn (again, back again, self, self about).[ql down 
2827 # klino {klee'-no}; a primary verb; to slant or slope, i.e. incline or recline (literally or figuratively): -- bow 
({down}), be far spent, lay, turn to flight, wear away.[ql down 0387 # anastatoo {an-as-tat-o'-o}; from a derivative
of 450 (in the sense of removal); properly, to drive out of home, i. e. (by implication) to disturb (literally or 
figuratively): -- trouble, turn upside {down}, make an uproar.[ql establish 4741 # sterizo {stay-rid'-zo}; from a 
presumed derivative of 2476 (like 4731); to set fast, i.e. (literally) to turn resolutely in a certain direction, or 



(figuratively) to confirm: -- fix, ({e-)stablish}, stedfastly set, strengthen.[ql exhort 4389 # protrepomai 
{prot-rep'-om-ahee}; middle voice from 4253 and the base of 5157; to turn forward for oneself, i.e. encourage: -- 
{exhort}.[ql far 2827 # klino {klee'-no}; a primary verb; to slant or slope, i.e. incline or recline (literally or 
figuratively): -- bow (down), be {far} spent, lay, turn to flight, wear away.[ql fix 4741 # sterizo {stay-rid'-zo}; 
from a presumed derivative of 2476 (like 4731); to set fast, i.e. (literally) to turn resolutely in a certain direction, 
or (figuratively) to confirm: -- {fix}, (e-)stablish, stedfastly set, strengthen.[ql flight 2827 # klino {klee'-no}; a 
primary verb; to slant or slope, i.e. incline or recline (literally or figuratively): -- bow (down), be far spent, lay, 
turn to {flight}, wear away.[ql from 0654 # apostrepho {ap-os-tref'-o}; from 575 and 4762; to turn away or back 
(literally or figuratively): -- bring again, pervert, turn away ({from}).[ql give 2010 # epitrepo {ep-ee-trep'-o}; 
from 1909 and the base of 5157; to turn over (transfer), i.e. allow: -- {give} leave (liberty, license), let, permit, 
suffer.[ql go 1994 # epistrepho {ep-ee-stref'-o}; from 1909 and 4762; to revert (literally, figuratively or morally): -
- come ({go}) again, convert, (re-)turn (about, again).[ql lay 2827 # klino {klee'-no}; a primary verb; to slant or 
slope, i.e. incline or recline (literally or figuratively): -- bow (down), be far spent, {lay}, turn to flight, wear 
away.[ql leave 2010 # epitrepo {ep-ee-trep'-o}; from 1909 and the base of 5157; to turn over (transfer), i.e. allow: 
-- give {leave} (liberty, license), let, permit, suffer.[ql let 2010 # epitrepo {ep-ee-trep'-o}; from 1909 and the base 
of 5157; to turn over (transfer), i.e. allow: -- give leave (liberty, license), {let}, permit, suffer.[ql liberty 2010 # 
epitrepo {ep-ee-trep'-o}; from 1909 and the base of 5157; to turn over (transfer), i.e. allow: -- give leave 
({liberty}, license), let, permit, suffer.[ql license 2010 # epitrepo {ep-ee-trep'-o}; from 1909 and the base of 5157; 
to turn over (transfer), i.e. allow: -- give leave (liberty, {license}), let, permit, suffer.[ql mad 4062 # peritrepo 
{per-ee-trep'-o}; from 4012 and the base of 5157; to turn around, i.e. (ment.) to craze: -- + make {mad}. [ql make 
4062 # peritrepo {per-ee-trep'-o}; from 4012 and the base of 5157; to turn around, i.e. (ment.) to craze: -- + 
{make} mad. [ql make 0387 # anastatoo {an-as-tat-o'-o}; from a derivative of 450 (in the sense of removal); 
properly, to drive out of home, i. e. (by implication) to disturb (literally or figuratively): -- trouble, turn upside 
down, {make} an uproar.[ql mind 3328 # metaballo {met-ab-al'-lo}; from 3326 and 906; to throw over, i.e. 
(middle voice figuratively) to turn about in opinion: -- change {mind}.[ql of 1624 # ektrepo {ek-trep'-o}; from 
1537 and the base of 5157; to deflect, i.e. turn away (literally or figuratively): -- avoid, turn (aside, out {of} the 
way).[ql out 1624 # ektrepo {ek-trep'-o}; from 1537 and the base of 5157; to deflect, i.e. turn away (literally or 
figuratively): -- avoid, turn (aside, {out} of the way).[ql out 3179 # methistemi {meth-is'-tay-mee}; or (1 Cor. 
13:2) methistano {meth-is-tan'-o}; from 3326 and 2476; to transfer, i. e. carry away, depose or (figuratively) 
exchange, seduce: -- put {out}, remove, translate, turn away.[ql overthrow 2690 # katastrepho {kat-as-tref'-o}; 
from 2596 and 4762; to turn upside down, i.e. upset: -- {overthrow}.[ql overthrow 0396 # anatrepo {an-at-rep'-o};
from 303 and the base of 5157; to overturn (figuratively): -- {overthrow}, subvert.[ql overthrow 2692 # 
katastrophe {kat-as-trof-ay'}; from 2690; an overturn ("catastrophe"), i.e. demolition; figuratively, apostasy: -- 
{overthrow}, subverting.[ql permit 2010 # epitrepo {ep-ee-trep'-o}; from 1909 and the base of 5157; to turn over 
(transfer), i.e. allow: -- give leave (liberty, license), let, {permit}, suffer.[ql pervert 3344 # metastrepho 
{met-as-tref'-o}; from 3326 and 4762; to turn across, i.e. transmute or (figuratively) corrupt: -- {pervert}, turn.[ql 
pervert 0654 # apostrepho {ap-os-tref'-o}; from 575 and 4762; to turn away or back (literally or figuratively): -- 
bring again, {pervert}, turn away (from).[ql perverse 1294 # diastrepho {dee-as-tref'-o}; from 1223 and 4762; to 
distort, i.e. (figuratively) misinterpret, or (morally) corrupt: -- {perverse}(-rt), turn away.[ql put 3179 # methistemi
{meth-is'-tay-mee}; or (1 Cor. 13:2) methistano {meth-is-tan'-o}; from 3326 and 2476; to transfer, i. e. carry 
away, depose or (figuratively) exchange, seduce: -- {put} out, remove, translate, turn away.[ql return 0344 # 
anakampto {an-ak-amp'-to}; from 303 and 2578; to turn back: -- ({re-)turn}.[ql return 1994 # epistrepho 
{ep-ee-stref'-o}; from 1909 and 4762; to revert (literally, figuratively or morally): -- come (go) again, convert, 
({re-)turn} (about, again).[ql remove 3179 # methistemi {meth-is'-tay-mee}; or (1 Cor. 13:2) methistano 
{meth-is-tan'-o}; from 3326 and 2476; to transfer, i. e. carry away, depose or (figuratively) exchange, seduce: -- 
put out, {remove}, translate, turn away.[ql return 1880 # epanerchomai {ep-an-er'-khom-ahee}; from 1909 and 
424; to come up on, i.e. return: -- come again, {return}.[ql return 0360 # analuo {an-al-oo'-o}; from 303 and 3089;
to break up, i.e. depart (literally or figuratively): -- depart, {return}. [ql return 1877 # epanago {ep-an-ag'-o}; from
1909 and 321; to lead up on, i.e. (technical) to put out (to sea); (intransitively) to return: -- launch (thrust) out, 
{return}.[ql return 5290 # hupostrepho {hoop-os-tref'-o}; from 5259 and 4762; to turn under (behind), i.e. to 
return (literally or figuratively): -- come again, {return} (again, back again), turn back (again).[ql return 0390 # 
anastrepho {an-as-tref'-o}; from 303 and 4762; to overturn; also to return; by implication, to busy oneself, i.e. 
remain, live: -- abide, behave self, have conversation, live, overthrow, pass, {return}, be used.[ql return 3195 # 
mello {mel'-lo}; a strengthened form of 3199 (through the idea of expectation); to attend, i.e. be about to be, do, or
suffer something (of persons or things, especially events; in the sense of purpose, duty, necessity, probability, 



possibility, or hesitation): -- about, after that, be (almost), (that which is, things, + which was for) to come, intend, 
was to (be), mean, mind, be at the point, (be) ready, + {return}, shall (begin), (which, that) should (after, 
afterwards, hereafter) tarry, which was for, will, would, be yet.[ql return 2192 # echo {ekh'-o}; including an 
alternate form scheo {skheh'-o}; used in certain tenses only); a primary verb; to hold (used in very various 
applications, literally or figuratively, direct or remote; such as possessions; ability, contiuity, relation, or 
condition): -- be (able, X hold, possessed with), accompany, + begin to amend, can(+ -not), X conceive, count, 
diseased, do + eat, + enjoy, + fear, following, have, hold, keep, + lack, + go to law, lie, + must needs, + of 
necessity, + need, next, + recover, + reign, + rest, + {return}, X sick, take for, + tremble, + uncircumcised, use.[ql 
self 4762 # strepho {stref'-o}; strengthened from the base of 5157; to twist, i.e. turn quite around or reverse 
(literally or figuratively): -- convert, turn (again, back again, self, {self} about).[ql self 4762 # strepho {stref'-o}; 
strengthened from the base of 5157; to twist, i.e. turn quite around or reverse (literally or figuratively): -- convert, 
turn (again, back again, {self}, self about).[ql set 4741 # sterizo {stay-rid'-zo}; from a presumed derivative of 
2476 (like 4731); to set fast, i.e. (literally) to turn resolutely in a certain direction, or (figuratively) to confirm: -- 
fix, (e-)stablish, stedfastly {set}, strengthen.[ql spent 2827 # klino {klee'-no}; a primary verb; to slant or slope, i.e.
incline or recline (literally or figuratively): -- bow (down), be far {spent}, lay, turn to flight, wear away.[ql 
stedfastly 4741 # sterizo {stay-rid'-zo}; from a presumed derivative of 2476 (like 4731); to set fast, i.e. (literally) 
to turn resolutely in a certain direction, or (figuratively) to confirm: -- fix, (e-)stablish, {stedfastly} set, 
strengthen.[ql strengthen 4741 # sterizo {stay-rid'-zo}; from a presumed derivative of 2476 (like 4731); to set fast,
i.e. (literally) to turn resolutely in a certain direction, or (figuratively) to confirm: -- fix, (e-)stablish, stedfastly set, 
{strengthen}.[ql subvert 0396 # anatrepo {an-at-rep'-o}; from 303 and the base of 5157; to overturn (figuratively):
-- overthrow, {subvert}.[ql subverting 2692 # katastrophe {kat-as-trof-ay'}; from 2690; an overturn 
("catastrophe"), i.e. demolition; figuratively, apostasy: -- overthrow, {subverting}.[ql suffer 2010 # epitrepo 
{ep-ee-trep'-o}; from 1909 and the base of 5157; to turn over (transfer), i.e. allow: -- give leave (liberty, license), 
let, permit, {suffer}.[ql the 1624 # ektrepo {ek-trep'-o}; from 1537 and the base of 5157; to deflect, i.e. turn away 
(literally or figuratively): -- avoid, turn (aside, out of {the} way).[ql to 2827 # klino {klee'-no}; a primary verb; to 
slant or slope, i.e. incline or recline (literally or figuratively): -- bow (down), be far spent, lay, turn {to} flight, 
wear away.[ql to 5077 # tephroo {tef-ro'-o}; from tephra (ashes); to incinerate, i.e. consume: -- turn {to} ashes.[ql 
translate 3179 # methistemi {meth-is'-tay-mee}; or (1 Cor. 13: 2) methistano {meth-is-tan'-o}; from 3326 and 
2476; to transfer, i.e. carry away, depose or (figuratively) exchange, seduce: -- put out, remove, {translate}, turn 
away.[ql trouble 0387 # anastatoo {an-as-tat-o'-o}; from a derivative of 450 (in the sense of removal); properly, to
drive out of home, i. e. (by implication) to disturb (literally or figuratively): -- {trouble}, turn upside down, make 
an uproar.[ql turn 5077 # tephroo {tef-ro'-o}; from tephra (ashes); to incinerate, i.e. consume: -- {turn} to ashes.[ql
turn 3329 # metago {met=ag'-o}; from 3326 and 718; to lead over, i.e. transfer (direct): -- {turn} about.[ql turn 
0665 # apotrepo {ap-ot-rep'-o}; from 575 and the base of 5157; to deflect, i.e. (reflexively) avoid: -- {turn} 
away.[ql turn 0402 # anachoreo {an-akh-o-reh'-o}; from 303 and 5562; to retire: -- depart, give place, go ({turn}) 
aside, withdraw self. [ql turn 3344 # metastrepho {met-as-tref'-o}; from 3326 and 4762; to turn across, i.e. 
transmute or (figuratively) corrupt: -- pervert, {turn}.[ql turn 0576 # apobaino {ap-ob-ah'-ee-no}; from 575 and 
the base of 939; literally, to disembark; figuratively, to eventuate: -- become, go out, {turn}.[ql turn 0654 # 
apostrepho {ap-os-tref'-o}; from 575 and 4762; to turn away or back (literally or figuratively): -- bring again, 
pervert, {turn} away (from).[ql turn 1294 # diastrepho {dee-as-tref'-o}; from 1223 and 4762; to distort, i.e. 
(figuratively) misinterpret, or (morally) corrupt: -- perverse(-rt), {turn} away.[ql turn 1624 # ektrepo {ek-trep'-o}; 
from 1537 and the base of 5157; to deflect, i.e. turn away (literally or figuratively): -- avoid, {turn} (aside, out of 
the way).[ql turn 2827 # klino {klee'-no}; a primary verb; to slant or slope, i.e. incline or recline (literally or 
figuratively): -- bow (down), be far spent, lay, {turn} to flight, wear away.[ql turn 5290 # hupostrepho 
{hoop-os-tref'-o}; from 5259 and 4762; to turn under (behind), i.e. to return (literally or figuratively): -- come 
again, return (again, back again), {turn} back (again).[ql turn 4762 # strepho {stref'-o}; strengthened from the 
base of 5157; to twist, i.e. turn quite around or reverse (literally or figuratively): -- convert, {turn} (again, back 
again, self, self about).[ql turn 3179 # methistemi {meth-is'-tay-mee}; or (1 Cor. 13:2) methistano 
{meth-is-tan'-o}; from 3326 and 2476; to transfer, i. e. carry away, depose or (figuratively) exchange, seduce: -- 
put out, remove, translate, {turn} away.[ql turn 0387 # anastatoo {an-as-tat-o'-o}; from a derivative of 450 (in the 
sense of removal); properly, to drive out of home, i. e. (by implication) to disturb (literally or figuratively): -- 
trouble, {turn} upside down, make an uproar.[ql turn 3346 # metatithemi {met-at-ith'-ay-mee}; from 3326 and 
5087; to transfer, i.e. (literally) transport, (by implication) exchange (reflexively) change sides, or (figuratively) 
pervert: - - carry over, change, remove, translate, {turn}.[ql turning 5157 # trope {trop-ay'}; from an apparently 
primary trepo {to turn}; a turn ("trope"), i.e. revolution (figuratively, variation): -- {turning}.[ql uproar 0387 # 



anastatoo {an-as-tat-o'-o}; from a derivative of 450 (in the sense of removal); properly, to drive out of home, i. e. 
(by implication) to disturb (literally or figuratively): -- trouble, turn upside down, make an {uproar}.[ql upside 
0387 # anastatoo {an-as-tat-o'-o}; from a derivative of 450 (in the sense of removal); properly, to drive out of 
home, i. e. (by implication) to disturb (literally or figuratively): -- trouble, turn {upside} down, make an uproar.[ql
way 1624 # ektrepo {ek-trep'-o}; from 1537 and the base of 5157; to deflect, i.e. turn away (literally or 
figuratively): -- avoid, turn (aside, out of the {way}).[ql wear 2827 # klino {klee'-no}; a primary verb; to slant or 
slope, i.e. incline or recline (literally or figuratively): -- bow (down), be far spent, lay, turn to flight, {wear} 
away.[ql



* return , 0344 anakampto , 0390 anastrepho , 1994 epistrepho , 5290 hupostrepho , * turn , 0576 apobaino , 0654 
apostrepho , 0665 apotrepo , 1294 diastrepho , 1994 epistrepho , 3329 metago , 4672 Solomon , 4762 strepho ,



return -0344 {return}, returned, return -0390 abode, behave, conversation, live, overthrew, pass, {return}, 
returned, used, return -1994 about, again, convert, converted, converteth, go, {return}, returned, turn, turned, 
turning, return -5290 again, come, {return}, returned, returning, returned -0344 return, {returned}, returned -0390 
abode, behave, conversation, live, overthrew, pass, return, {returned}, used, returned -1877 {returned}, returned -
1994 about, again, convert, converted, converteth, go, return, {returned}, turn, turned, turning, returned -5290 
again, come, return, {returned}, returning, returning -5290 again, come, return, returned, {returning}, turn -0576 
come, {turn}, turn -0654 again, away, brought, put, {turn}, turned, turning, turn -0665 away, {turn}, turn -1294 
away, perverse, pervert, {turn}, turn -1994 about, again, convert, converted, converteth, go, return, returned, 
{turn}, turned, turning, turn -3329 about, {turn}, turned, turn -4672 solomon, {turn}, turned, turn -4762 again, 
back, converted, {turn}, turned, turned turned -0387 down, madest, trouble, {turned}, uproar, turned -0402 aside, 
departed, give, gone, place, {turned}, went, withdrew, turned -0654 again, away, brought, put, turn, {turned}, 
turning, turned -1624 avoiding, {turned}, way, turned -1824 aside, immediately, presently, straightway, {turned}, 
turned -1994 about, again, convert, converted, converteth, go, return, returned, turn, {turned}, turning, turned -
2827 bowed, lay, {turned}, turned -3179 away, remove, removed, translated, {turned}, turned -3329 about, turn, 
{turned}, turned -3344 pervert, {turned}, turned -4672 solomon, turn, {turned}, turned -4762 again, back, 
converted, turn, {turned}, turning -0654 again, away, brought, put, turn, turned, {turning}, turning -1994 about, 
again, convert, converted, converteth, go, return, returned, turn, turned, {turning}, turning -3346 carried, changed, 
over, removed, translated, {turning}, turning -5077 ashes, {turning}, turning -5157 {turning},



overturn -2015 aside , back , become , came , change , changed , converted , make , overthrew , overthrow , 
overthrown , {overturn} , overturned , overturneth , perverse , perverted , retired , tumbled , turn , turned , turneth 
, turning , overturn -5754 {overturn} , overturned -2015 aside , back , become , came , change , changed , 
converted , make , overthrew , overthrow , overthrown , overturn , {overturned} , overturneth , perverse , 
perverted , retired , tumbled , turn , turned , turneth , turning , overturneth -2015 aside , back , become , came , 
change , changed , converted , make , overthrew , overthrow , overthrown , overturn , overturned , {overturneth} , 
perverse , perverted , retired , tumbled , turn , turned , turneth , turning , return -3427 abide , abideth , abiding , 
abode , abodest , continue , continued , downsitting , dwell , dwelled , dwellest , dwelleth , dwelling , 
dwellingplace , dwelt , ease , endure , establish , habitation , haunt , inhabit , inhabitant , inhabitants , inhabited , 
inhabitest , inhabiteth , lurking , married , marrying , of , place , placed , remain , remained , remainest , remaineth
, {return} , sat , satest , set , setteth , settle , sit , sittest , sitteth , sitting , situate , taken , tarried , tarrieth , tarry , 
return -6437 appeared , aside , back , beholdeth , cast , cometh , corner , dawning , empty , goeth , lieth , look , 
looked , looketh , looking , mark , passed , prepare , prepared , preparedst , regard , regardeth , respect , respecteth 
, {return} , right , turn , turned , turnest , turneth , return -7725 again , answer , answered , answereth , averse , 
back , bring , bringeth , bringing , brought , call , came , camest , carried , carry , case , cease , chief , come , 
cometh , consider , considereth , convert , converted , converting , converts , deliver , deny , drawn , drew , father ,
fetch , fro , gave , get , give , go , gone , hinder , home , let , manasseh , more , past , pay , perverted , pull , put , 
recall , recompense , recompensed , recover , recovered , refresheth , relieve , render , rendered , repent , reported ,
requite , requited , requiting , rescue , restore , restored , restorer , restoreth , retire , {return} , returned , returneth ,
reverse , reward , rewardeth , sent , set , slidden , taken , turn , turned , turnest , turneth , turning , was , went , 
withdraw , withdrawest , withdrawn , withdrew , return -8666 answers , expired , {return} , returned -5437 about , 
again , applied , aside , avoided , back , beset , besieged , bring , brought , came , carried , cast , changed , circuit , 
closed , compass , compassed , compasseth , compassing , driven , environ , every , fetch , go , gone , led , 
occasioned , remove , removed , {returned} , round , side , sit , turn , turned , turneth , walk , went , winding , 
returned -7725 again , answer , answered , answereth , averse , back , bring , bringeth , bringing , brought , call , 
came , camest , carried , carry , case , cease , chief , come , cometh , consider , considereth , convert , converted , 
converting , converts , deliver , deny , drawn , drew , father , fetch , fro , gave , get , give , go , gone , hinder , 
home , let , manasseh , more , past , pay , perverted , pull , put , recall , recompense , recompensed , recover , 
recovered , refresheth , relieve , render , rendered , repent , reported , requite , requited , requiting , rescue , restore
, restored , restorer , restoreth , retire , return , {returned} , returneth , reverse , reward , rewardeth , sent , set , 
slidden , taken , turn , turned , turnest , turneth , turning , was , went , withdraw , withdrawest , withdrawn , 
withdrew , returned -8421 answer , answered , restored , {returned} , returneth -7725 again , answer , answered , 
answereth , averse , back , bring , bringeth , bringing , brought , call , came , camest , carried , carry , case , cease ,
chief , come , cometh , consider , considereth , convert , converted , converting , converts , deliver , deny , drawn , 
drew , father , fetch , fro , gave , get , give , go , gone , hinder , home , let , manasseh , more , past , pay , perverted
, pull , put , recall , recompense , recompensed , recover , recovered , refresheth , relieve , render , rendered , 
repent , reported , requite , requited , requiting , rescue , restore , restored , restorer , restoreth , retire , return , 
returned , {returneth} , reverse , reward , rewardeth , sent , set , slidden , taken , turn , turned , turnest , turneth , 
turning , was , went , withdraw , withdrawest , withdrawn , withdrew , returneth -8138 again , alter , change , 
changed , changest , disguise , diverse , doubled , pervert , preferred , repeateth , {returneth} , second , struck , 
returning -7729 {returning} , turn -5414 shewedst , shoot , sit , strike , suffer , suffered , suffereth , take , taken , 
thrust , tied , took , traded , {turn} , turned , utter , uttered , utterth , willingly , yeild , yeildeth turn -2015 aside , 
back , become , came , change , changed , converted , make , overthrew , overthrow , overthrown , overturn , 
overturned , overturneth , perverse , perverted , retired , tumbled , {turn} , turned , turneth , turning , turn -2186 
cast , castest , far , removed , {turn} , turn -5186 apply , aside , away , bow , bowed , bowing , carried , decline , 
declined , declineth , deliver , down , extend , extended , go , goeth , gone , incline , inclined , intended , laid , lay ,
let , offer , outstretched , overthrow , pervert , perverted , perverteth , pitched , prolong , put , shewed , spread , 
spreadeth , stretch , stretched , stretchedst , stretchest , stretcheth , {turn} , turned , turneth , wrest , yield , turn -
5437 about , again , applied , aside , avoided , back , beset , besieged , bring , brought , came , carried , cast , 
changed , circuit , closed , compass , compassed , compasseth , compassing , driven , environ , every , fetch , go , 
gone , led , occasioned , remove , removed , returned , round , side , sit , {turn} , turned , turneth , walk , went , 
winding , turn -5493 aside , away , back , brought , call , conspired , decline , depart , departed , departeth , 
departing , down , eschewed , escheweth , go , goeth , gone , grievous , laid , lay , left , moved , past , pluck , put , 
rebel , remove , removed , removeth , removing , sour , still , take , taken , taketh , the , took , {turn} , turned , 
turneth , undone , went , withdraw , without , turn -5627 rebellion , revolt , revolted , spreading , {turn} , work , 



wrong , turn -5674 alienate , altered , anger , apart , away , beyond , bring , brought , came , carried , carry , come ,
cometh , coming , conduct , conducted , convey , current , delivered , do , enter , escape , fail , forth , gendereth , 
get , go , gods , goeth , going , gone , have , laid , make , meddleth , more , over , overcome , overpass , overpast , 
overran , overrunning , partition , pass , passage , passed , passedst , passengers , passest , passeth , passing , past , 
perish , perishing , proclaim , proclaimed , provoketh , put , rageth , raiser , removed , sent , shave , smelling , 
sound , speedily , sweet , take , taken , through , took , transgress , transgressed , transgressest , transgressing , 
transgressors , translate , {turn} , went , wroth , turn -6437 appeared , aside , back , beholdeth , cast , cometh , 
corner , dawning , empty , goeth , lieth , look , looked , looketh , looking , mark , passed , prepare , prepared , 
preparedst , regard , regardeth , respect , respecteth , return , right , {turn} , turned , turnest , turneth , turn -6801 
attired , {turn} , turn -7725 again , answer , answered , answereth , averse , back , bring , bringeth , bringing , 
brought , call , came , camest , carried , carry , case , cease , chief , come , cometh , consider , considereth , 
convert , converted , converting , converts , deliver , deny , drawn , drew , father , fetch , fro , gave , get , give , go 
, gone , hinder , home , let , manasseh , more , past , pay , perverted , pull , put , recall , recompense , recompensed
, recover , recovered , refresheth , relieve , render , rendered , repent , reported , requite , requited , requiting , 
rescue , restore , restored , restorer , restoreth , retire , return , returned , returneth , reverse , reward , rewardeth , 
sent , set , slidden , taken , {turn} , turned , turnest , turneth , turning , was , went , withdraw , withdrawest , 
withdrawn , withdrew , turn -7750 aside , {turn} , turn -7760 appoint , appointed , bring , brought , called , cast , 
change , charged , commit , consider , convey , determined , disposed , doeth , done , gave , gavest , give , given , 
had , heap , holdeth , impute , laid , laidst , lay , layest , layeth , look , made , make , makest , maketh , mark , 
ordain , ordained , ordereth , place , placed , preserve , purposed , put , puttest , putteth , putting , regarding , 
rehearse , repaired , rewarded , set , settest , setteth , shed , shew , shewed , stedfastly , take , took , {turn} , turned 
, turneth , wholly , wrought , turn -7847 aside , decline , go , goeth , gone , {turn} , turn -8159 depart , dim , 
dismayed , look , looked , regard , respect , spare , {turn} , turn -8447 borders , rows , {turn} , turned -5414 
shewedst , shoot , sit , strike , suffer , suffered , suffereth , take , taken , thrust , tied , took , traded , turn , {turned} 
, utter , uttered , utterth , willingly , yeild , yeildeth turned -1750 {turned} , turned -2015 aside , back , become , 
came , change , changed , converted , make , overthrew , overthrow , overthrown , overturn , overturned , 
overturneth , perverse , perverted , retired , tumbled , turn , {turned} , turneth , turning , turned -3399 perverse , 
{turned} , turned -3943 aside , hold , {turned} , turned -5186 apply , aside , away , bow , bowed , bowing , carried 
, decline , declined , declineth , deliver , down , extend , extended , go , goeth , gone , incline , inclined , intended ,
laid , lay , let , offer , outstretched , overthrow , pervert , perverted , perverteth , pitched , prolong , put , shewed , 
spread , spreadeth , stretch , stretched , stretchedst , stretchest , stretcheth , turn , {turned} , turneth , wrest , yield , 
turned -5253 back , departing , hold , remove , removeth , take , {turned} , turned -5437 about , again , applied , 
aside , avoided , back , beset , besieged , bring , brought , came , carried , cast , changed , circuit , closed , 
compass , compassed , compasseth , compassing , driven , environ , every , fetch , go , gone , led , occasioned , 
remove , removed , returned , round , side , sit , turn , {turned} , turneth , walk , went , winding , turned -5472 
back , backslider , driven , go , gone , remove , {turned} , turned -5493 aside , away , back , brought , call , 
conspired , decline , depart , departed , departeth , departing , down , eschewed , escheweth , go , goeth , gone , 
grievous , laid , lay , left , moved , past , pluck , put , rebel , remove , removed , removeth , removing , sour , still , 
take , taken , taketh , the , took , turn , {turned} , turneth , undone , went , withdraw , without , turned -6437 
appeared , aside , back , beholdeth , cast , cometh , corner , dawning , empty , goeth , lieth , look , looked , looketh
, looking , mark , passed , prepare , prepared , preparedst , regard , regardeth , respect , respecteth , return , right , 
turn , {turned} , turnest , turneth , turned -7725 again , answer , answered , answereth , averse , back , bring , 
bringeth , bringing , brought , call , came , camest , carried , carry , case , cease , chief , come , cometh , consider , 
considereth , convert , converted , converting , converts , deliver , deny , drawn , drew , father , fetch , fro , gave , 
get , give , go , gone , hinder , home , let , manasseh , more , past , pay , perverted , pull , put , recall , recompense 
, recompensed , recover , recovered , refresheth , relieve , render , rendered , repent , reported , requite , requited , 
requiting , rescue , restore , restored , restorer , restoreth , retire , return , returned , returneth , reverse , reward , 
rewardeth , sent , set , slidden , taken , turn , {turned} , turnest , turneth , turning , was , went , withdraw , 
withdrawest , withdrawn , withdrew , turned -7734 {turned} , turned -7760 appoint , appointed , bring , brought , 
called , cast , change , charged , commit , consider , convey , determined , disposed , doeth , done , gave , gavest , 
give , given , had , heap , holdeth , impute , laid , laidst , lay , layest , layeth , look , made , make , makest , maketh
, mark , ordain , ordained , ordereth , place , placed , preserve , purposed , put , puttest , putteth , putting , 
regarding , rehearse , repaired , rewarded , set , settest , setteth , shed , shew , shewed , stedfastly , take , took , turn
, {turned} , turneth , wholly , wrought , turnest -6437 appeared , aside , back , beholdeth , cast , cometh , corner , 
dawning , empty , goeth , lieth , look , looked , looketh , looking , mark , passed , prepare , prepared , preparedst , 



regard , regardeth , respect , respecteth , return , right , turn , turned , {turnest} , turneth , turnest -7725 again , 
answer , answered , answereth , averse , back , bring , bringeth , bringing , brought , call , came , camest , carried , 
carry , case , cease , chief , come , cometh , consider , considereth , convert , converted , converting , converts , 
deliver , deny , drawn , drew , father , fetch , fro , gave , get , give , go , gone , hinder , home , let , manasseh , 
more , past , pay , perverted , pull , put , recall , recompense , recompensed , recover , recovered , refresheth , 
relieve , render , rendered , repent , reported , requite , requited , requiting , rescue , restore , restored , restorer , 
restoreth , retire , return , returned , returneth , reverse , reward , rewardeth , sent , set , slidden , taken , turn , 
turned , {turnest} , turneth , turning , was , went , withdraw , withdrawest , withdrawn , withdrew , turneth -2015 
aside , back , become , came , change , changed , converted , make , overthrew , overthrow , overthrown , overturn
, overturned , overturneth , perverse , perverted , retired , tumbled , turn , turned , {turneth} , turning , turneth -
5186 apply , aside , away , bow , bowed , bowing , carried , decline , declined , declineth , deliver , down , extend ,
extended , go , goeth , gone , incline , inclined , intended , laid , lay , let , offer , outstretched , overthrow , pervert ,
perverted , perverteth , pitched , prolong , put , shewed , spread , spreadeth , stretch , stretched , stretchedst , 
stretchest , stretcheth , turn , turned , {turneth} , wrest , yield , turneth -5437 about , again , applied , aside , 
avoided , back , beset , besieged , bring , brought , came , carried , cast , changed , circuit , closed , compass , 
compassed , compasseth , compassing , driven , environ , every , fetch , go , gone , led , occasioned , remove , 
removed , returned , round , side , sit , turn , turned , {turneth} , walk , went , winding , turneth -5493 aside , away 
, back , brought , call , conspired , decline , depart , departed , departeth , departing , down , eschewed , escheweth 
, go , goeth , gone , grievous , laid , lay , left , moved , past , pluck , put , rebel , remove , removed , removeth , 
removing , sour , still , take , taken , taketh , the , took , turn , turned , {turneth} , undone , went , withdraw , 
without , turneth -5753 amiss , commit , committed , crooked , iniquity , perverse , perversely , perverted , 
troubled , {turneth} , wickedly , wrong , turneth -5791 bow , bowed , crooked , falsifying , overthrown , 
perversely , pervert , subvert , {turneth} , turneth -5844 array , aside , clad , cover , covered , coverest , covereth , 
covering , filleth , putteth , {turneth} , turneth -6437 appeared , aside , back , beholdeth , cast , cometh , corner , 
dawning , empty , goeth , lieth , look , looked , looketh , looking , mark , passed , prepare , prepared , preparedst , 
regard , regardeth , respect , respecteth , return , right , turn , turned , turnest , {turneth} , turneth -7725 again , 
answer , answered , answereth , averse , back , bring , bringeth , bringing , brought , call , came , camest , carried , 
carry , case , cease , chief , come , cometh , consider , considereth , convert , converted , converting , converts , 
deliver , deny , drawn , drew , father , fetch , fro , gave , get , give , go , gone , hinder , home , let , manasseh , 
more , past , pay , perverted , pull , put , recall , recompense , recompensed , recover , recovered , refresheth , 
relieve , render , rendered , repent , reported , requite , requited , requiting , rescue , restore , restored , restorer , 
restoreth , retire , return , returned , returneth , reverse , reward , rewardeth , sent , set , slidden , taken , turn , 
turned , turnest , {turneth} , turning , was , went , withdraw , withdrawest , withdrawn , withdrew , turneth -7760 
appoint , appointed , bring , brought , called , cast , change , charged , commit , consider , convey , determined , 
disposed , doeth , done , gave , gavest , give , given , had , heap , holdeth , impute , laid , laidst , lay , layest , 
layeth , look , made , make , makest , maketh , mark , ordain , ordained , ordereth , place , placed , preserve , 
purposed , put , puttest , putteth , putting , regarding , rehearse , repaired , rewarded , set , settest , setteth , shed , 
shew , shewed , stedfastly , take , took , turn , turned , {turneth} , wholly , wrought , turning -2015 aside , back , 
become , came , change , changed , converted , make , overthrew , overthrow , overthrown , overturn , overturned 
, overturneth , perverse , perverted , retired , tumbled , turn , turned , turneth , {turning} , turning -2017 {turning} ,
turning -4142 inclosed , set , {turning} , turning -4740 corners , {turning} , turning -4878 backsliding , 
backslidings , {turning} , turning -7257 couched , coucheth , couching , down , fell , fold , lay , lie , lieth , lying , 
rest , sitting , {turning} , turning -7725 again , answer , answered , answereth , averse , back , bring , bringeth , 
bringing , brought , call , came , camest , carried , carry , case , cease , chief , come , cometh , consider , 
considereth , convert , converted , converting , converts , deliver , deny , drawn , drew , father , fetch , fro , gave , 
get , give , go , gone , hinder , home , let , manasseh , more , past , pay , perverted , pull , put , recall , recompense 
, recompensed , recover , recovered , refresheth , relieve , render , rendered , repent , reported , requite , requited , 
requiting , rescue , restore , restored , restorer , restoreth , retire , return , returned , returneth , reverse , reward , 
rewardeth , sent , set , slidden , taken , turn , turned , turnest , turneth , {turning} , was , went , withdraw , 
withdrawest , withdrawn , withdrew ,



overturn 7760 suwm -- -- X any wise, appoint, bring, call [a name], care, castin, change, charge, commit, consider, convey, determine, + disguise,dispose, do, get, give, heap up, hold, impute, lay (down, up), leave, look,make (out), 
mark, + name, X on, ordain, order, + paint, place, preserve,purpose, put (on), + regard, rehearse, reward, (cause to) set (on, up),shew, + stedfastly, take, X tell, + tread down, ([{over-])turn}, X wholly,work. overturn 5754 -- \avvah -- X 
{overturn}. return 6437 -- panah -- appear, at [even-]tide, behold, cast out, come on, Xcorner, dawning, empty, go away, lie, look, mark, pass away, prepare,regard, (have) respect (to), ({re-)turn} (aside, away, back, face, self), Xright 
[early]. return 0344 ** anakampto ** ({re-)turn}. return 1994 ** epistrepho ** come (go) again, convert, ({re- )turn} (about, again). return 3427 -- yashab -- (make to) abide(-ing), continue, (cause to, make to)dwell(-ing), ease self, 
endure, establish, X fail, habitation, haunt, (maketo) inhabit(-ant), make to keep [house], lurking, X marry(-ing), (bringagain to) place, remain, {return}, seat, set(- tle), (down-)sit(-down, still, -- ting down, -- ting [place] -- uate), take, 
tarry. return 5437 -- cabab -- bring, cast, fetch, lead, make, walk, X whirl, X roundabout, be about on every side, apply, avoid, beset (about), besiege, bringagain, carry (about), change, cause to come about, X circuit, (fetch a)compass 
(about, round), drive, environ, X on every side, beset (close,come, compass, go, stand) round about, inclose, remove, {return}, set, sitdown, turn (self) (about, aside, away, back). return 7725 shuwb -- -- ([break, build, circumcise, dig, 
do anything, do evil, feed,lay down, lie down, lodge, make, rejoice, send, take, weep]) X again,(cause to) answer (+ again), X in any case (wise), X at all, averse, bring(again, back, home again), call [to mind], carry again (back), cease, 
Xcertainly, come again (back), X consider, + continually, convert, deliver(again), + deny, draw back, fetch home again, X fro, get [oneself] (back)again, X give (again), go again (back, home), [go] out, hinder, let, [see]more, X needs, 
be past, X pay, pervert, pull in again, put (again, upagain), recall, recompense, recover, refresh, relieve, render (again),requite, rescue, restore, retrieve, (cause to, make to) {return}, reverse,reward, + say nay, send back, set again, slide 
return 8138 -- shanah -- do (speak, strike) again, alter, double, (be given to)change, disguise, (be) diverse, pervert, prefer, repeat, {return}, do thesecond time. return 8421 -- tuwb -- answer, restore, {return} (an answer). return 8666 -- 
t@shuwbah -- answer, be expired, {return}. return 0360 ** analuo ** depart, {return}. return 0390 ** anastrepho ** abide, behave self, have conversation, live, overthrow,pass, {return}, be used. return 1877 ** epanago ** launch 
(thrust) out, {return}. return 1880 ** epanerchomai ** come again, {return}. return 2192 ** echo ** be (able, X hold, possessed with), accompany, + begin toamend, can(+ -not), X conceive, count, diseased, do + eat, + enjoy, + fear,
following, have, hold, keep, + lack, + go to law, lie, + must needs, + ofnecessity, + need, next, + recover, + reign, + rest, + {return}, X sick,take for, + tremble, + uncircumcised, use. return 3195 ** mello ** about, after that, be 
(almost), (that which is, things, +which was for) to come, intend, was to (be), mean, mind, be at the point,(be) ready, + {return}, shall (begin), (which, that) should (after,afterwards, hereafter) tarry, which was for, will, would, be yet. 
return 5290 ** hupostrepho ** come again, {return} (again, back again), turn back (again). returning 7729 shuwbah -- -- {returning}. turn 0539 -- /aman -- hence, assurance, believe, bring up, establish, + fail, befaithful (of long 
continuance, stedfast, sure, surely, trusty, verified),nurse, (-ing father), (put), trust, {turn} to the right. turn 0541 -- /aman -- {turn} to the right. turn 1754 -- duwr -- ball, {turn}, round about. turn 2015 -- haphak -- X become, change, 
come, be converted, give, make [a bed],overthrow ({-turn}), perverse, retire, tumble, turn (again, aside, back, tothe contrary, every way). turn 2015 -- haphak -- X become, change, come, be converted, give, make [a bed],overthrow 
(-turn), perverse, retire, tumble, {turn} (again, aside, back, tothe contrary, every way). turn 3231 -- yaman -- go ({turn}) to (on, use) the right hand. turn 3399 -- yarat -- be perverse, {turn} over. turn 3943 -- laphath -- take hold, {turn} 
aside (self). turn 5186 -- natah -- + afternoon, apply, bow (down, -ing), carry aside, decline,deliver, extend, go down, be gone, incline, intend, lay, let down, offer,outstretched, overthrown, pervert, pitch, prolong, put away, shew, 
spread(out), stretch (forth, out), take (aside), {turn} (aside, away), wrest,cause to yield. turn 5253 -- nacag -- departing away, remove, take (hold), {turn} away. turn 5414 -- nathan -- add, apply, appoint, ascribe, assign, X avenge, X 
be([healed]), bestow, bring (forth, hither), cast, cause, charge, come,commit, consider, count, + cry, deliver (up), direct, distribute, do, Xdoubtless, X without fail, fasten, frame, X get, give (forth, over, up),grant, hang (up), X have, X 
indeed, lay (unto charge, up), (give) leave,lend, let (out), + lie, lift up, make, + O that, occupy, offer, ordain,pay, perform, place, pour, print, X pull , put (forth), recompense, render, requite, restore, send (out), set (forth), shew, shoot 
forth (up), + sing,+ slander, strike, [sub-]mit, suffer, X surely, X take, thrust, trade,{turn}, utter, + weep, + willingly, + withdraw, + would (to) God, yield. turn 5437 -- cabab -- bring, cast, fetch, lead, make, walk, X whirl, X round 
about,be about on every side, apply, avoid, beset (about), besiege, bring again,carry (about), change, cause to come about, X circuit, (fetch a) compass(about, round), drive, environ, X on every side, beset (close, come,compass, go, 
stand) round about, inclose, remove, return, set, sit down,{turn} (self) (about, aside, away, back). turn 5472 -- cuwg -- backslider, drive, go back, {turn} (away, back). turn 5493 -- cuwr -- be[-head], bring, call back, decline, depart, 
eschew, get[you], go (aside), X grievous, lay away (by), leave undone, be past, pluckaway, put (away, down), rebel, remove (to and fro), revolt, X be sour, take(away, off), {turn} (aside, away, in), withdraw, be without. turn 5528 -- 
cakal -- do (make, play the, {turn} into) fool(-ish, -ishly, -ishness). turn 5627 -- carah -- X continual, rebellion, revolt([-ed]), {turn} away, wrong. turn 5674 -- \abar -- alienate, alter, X at all, beyond, bring (over, through),carry over, 
(over-)come (on, over), conduct (over), convey over, current,deliver, do away, enter, escape, fail, gender, get over, (make) go (away,beyond, by, forth, his way, in, on, over, through), have away (more), lay,meddle, overrun, make 
partition, (cause to, give, make to, over) pass(- age,along, away, beyond, by, -enger, on, out, over, through), (cause to, make)+ proclaim(-amation), perish, provoke to anger, put away, rage, + raiser oftaxes, remove, send over, set apart, 
+ shave, cause to (make) sound, Xspeedily, X sweet smelling, take (away), (make to) transgress(-or),translate, {turn} away, [way-]faring man, be wrath. turn 5753 -- \avah -- do amiss, bow down, make crooked, commit iniquity, 
pervert,(do) perverse(-ly), trouble, X {turn}, do wickedly, do wrong. turn 5791 -- \avath -- bow self, (make) crooked., falsifying, overthrow, dealperversely, pervert, subvert, {turn} upside down. turn 5844 -- \atah -- array self, be clad, 
(put a) cover (-ing, self), fill, put on,X surely, {turn} aside. turn 6663 -- tsadaq -- cleanse, clear self, (be, do) just(-ice, - ify, -ify self), (be{turn} to) righteous(-ness). turn 6801 -- tsanaph -- be attired, X surely, violently {turn}. turn 7726
showbab -- -- backsliding, frowardly, {turn} away. turn 7734 suwg -- -- {turn} back. turn 7750 suwt -- -- {turn} aside to. turn 7846 set -- -- revolter, that {turn} aside. turn 7847 satah -- -- decline, go aside, {turn}. turn 8041 -- sama/l -- 
(go, {turn}) (on the, to the) left. turn 8159 -- sha\ah -- depart, be dim, be dismayed, look (away), regard, haverespect, spare, {turn}. turn 8447 -- towr -- border, row, {turn}. turn 0387 ** anastatoo ** trouble, {turn} upside down, make 
an uproar. turn 0402 ** anachoreo ** depart, give place, go ({turn}) aside, withdraw self. turn 0576 ** apobaino ** become, go out, {turn}. turn 0654 ** apostrepho ** bring again, pervert, {turn} away (from). turn 0665 ** apotrepo 
** {turn} away. turn 1294 ** diastrepho ** perverse(-rt), {turn} away. turn 1624 ** ektrepo ** avoid, {turn} (aside, out of the way). turn 2827 ** klino ** bow (down), be far spent, lay, {turn} to flight, wear away. turn 3179 ** 
methistemi ** put out, remove, translate, {turn} away. turn 3329 ** metago ** {turn} about. turn 3344 ** metastrepho ** pervert, {turn}. turn 3346 ** metatithemi ** carry over, change, remove, translate, {turn}. turn 4762 ** strepho 
** convert, {turn} (again, back again, self, self about). turn 5077 ** tephroo ** {turn} to ashes. turn 5290 ** hupostrepho ** come again, return (again, back again), {turn} back (again). turned 1750 -- duwts -- be {turned}. turned 1096
** ginomai ** arise, be assembled, be(-come, -fall, - have self), bebrought (to pass), (be) come (to pass), continue, be divided, draw, beended, fall, be finished, follow, be found, be fulfilled, + God forbid,grow, happen, have, be kept, be
made, be married, be ordained to be,partake, pass, be performed, be published, require, seem, be showed, X soonas it was, sound, be taken, be {turned}, use, wax, will, would, be wrought. turning 2017 -- hophek -- {turning} of things 
upside down. turning 4142 -- muwcabbah -- being changed, inclosed, be set, {turning}. turning 4740 -- maqtsowa\ -- corner, {turning}. turning 4878 -- m@shuwbah -- backsliding, {turning} away. turning 5157 ** trope ** {turning}.





return ......... and to return 5290 -hupostrepho-> return ......... but I will return 0344 -anakampto-> return ......... he 
will return 0360 -analuo-> return ......... I will return 0390 -anastrepho-> return ......... I will return 1994 -
epistrepho-> return ......... I will return 5290 -hupostrepho-> return ......... not return 1994 -epistrepho-> return 
......... return 1994 -epistrepho-> Return ......... Return 5290 -hupostrepho-> return ......... that they should not return
0344 -anakampto-> return ......... to return 5290 -hupostrepho-> returned ......... and returned 5290 -hupostrepho-> 
returned ......... And returned 5290 -hupostrepho-> returned ......... and they returned 5290 -hupostrepho-> returned 
......... And they returned 5290 -hupostrepho-> returned ......... And when he returned 5290 -hupostrepho-> 
returned ......... as he returned 1877 -epanago-> returned ......... as they returned 5290 -hupostrepho-> returned 
......... from them returned 5290 -hupostrepho-> returned ......... he was returned 1880 -epanerchomai-> returned 
......... him , and returned 5290 -hupostrepho-> returned ......... returned 1994 -epistrepho-> returned ......... returned
5290 -hupostrepho-> returned ......... that returned 5290 -hupostrepho-> returned ......... they returned 0390 -
anastrepho-> returned ......... they returned 5290 -hupostrepho-> returned ......... to have returned 0344 -
anakampto-> returned ......... was returned 5290 -hupostrepho-> returned ......... when they were returned 5290 -
hupostrepho-> returned ......... with him , and returned 5290 -hupostrepho-> returning ......... returning 5290 -
hupostrepho-> returning ......... Was returning 5290 -hupostrepho-> turn ......... And it shall turn 0576 -apobaino-> 
turn ......... and shall turn 0654 -apostrepho-> turn ......... And they shall turn 0654 -apostrepho-> turn ......... and to 
turn 1994 -epistrepho-> turn ......... and turn 1994 -epistrepho-> turn ......... and turn 4762 -strepho-> turn ......... if 
we turn 0654 -apostrepho-> turn ......... it , to turn 1994 -epistrepho-> turn ......... it shall turn 1994 -epistrepho-> 
turn ......... not , it shall turn 0344 -anakampto-> turn ......... not turn 1994 -epistrepho-> turn ......... of thee turn 
0654 -apostrepho-> turn ......... shall he turn 1994 -epistrepho-> turn ......... shall turn 0576 -apobaino-> turn ......... 
that turn 0654 -apostrepho-> turn ......... to turn 1294 -diastrepho-> turn ......... to turn 1994 -epistrepho-> turn 
......... to turn 4672 -Solomon-> turn ......... turn 0665 -apotrepo-> turn ......... turn 1994 -epistrepho-> turn ......... 
turn 4762 -strepho-> turn ......... unto you that ye should turn 1994 -epistrepho-> turn ......... us ; and we turn 3329 -
metago-> turn ......... we turn 4762 -strepho-> turned ......... And he turned 4762 -strepho-> turned ......... And I 
turned 1994 -epistrepho-> turned ......... and shall be turned 0654 -apostrepho-> turned ......... and turned 1994 -
epistrepho-> turned ......... and turned 3179 -methistemi-> turned ......... are turned 1994 -epistrepho-> turned .........
at him , and turned 4762 -strepho-> turned ......... be turned 0654 -apostrepho-> turned ......... be turned 1624 -
ektrepo-> turned ......... be turned 3344 -metastrepho-> turned ......... But he turned 4672 -Solomon-> turned ......... 
But he turned 4762 -strepho-> turned ......... But when he had turned 1994 -epistrepho-> turned ......... have turned 
1824 -exautes-> turned ......... he turned 0402 -anachoreo-> turned ......... him , and turned 1994 -epistrepho-> 
turned ......... him not , they turned 5290 -hupostrepho-> turned ......... is turned 1994 -epistrepho-> turned ......... 
out of him , turned 1994 -epistrepho-> turned ......... shall be turned 1096 -ginomai-> turned ......... shall be turned 
4762 -strepho-> turned ......... She turned 4762 -strepho-> turned ......... she turned 4762 -strepho-> turned ......... 
that have turned 0387 -anastatoo-> turned ......... turned 1824 -exautes-> turned ......... turned 1994 -epistrepho-> 
turned ......... turned 2827 -klino-> turned ......... turned 4762 -strepho-> turned ......... turned 5290 -hupostrepho-> 
turned ......... with him : and he turned 4762 -strepho-> turned ......... with me . And being turned 1994 -
epistrepho-> turned ......... ye turned 1994 -epistrepho-> turned ......... yet are they turned 3329 -metago-> turning 
......... and turning 1994 -epistrepho-> turning ......... And turning 5077 -tephroo-> turning ......... men , turning 
3346 -metatithemi-> turning ......... of turning 5157 -trope-> turning ......... turning 1994 -epistrepho-> turning 
......... turning 4762 -strepho-> turning ......... you , in turning 0654 -apostrepho->



over-])turn 7760 ## suwm {soom}; or siym {seem}; a primitive root; to put (used in a great variety of 
applications, literal, figurative, inferentially, and elliptically): -- X any wise, appoint, bring, call [a name], care, 
cast in, change, charge, commit, consider, convey, determine, + disguise, dispose, do, get, give, heap up, hold, 
impute, lay (down, up), leave, look, make (out), mark, + name, X on, ordain, order, + paint, place, preserve, 
purpose, put (on), + regard, rehearse, reward, (cause to) set (on, up), shew, + stedfastly, take, X tell, + tread down, 
([{over-])turn}, X wholly, work.[ql overturn 5754 ## aman {aw-man'}; a primitive root; properly, to build up or 
support; to foster as a parent or nurse; figuratively to render (or be) firm or faithful, to trust or believe, to be 
permanent or quiet; morally to be true or certain; once (Isa. 30:21; interchangeable with 541) to go to the right 
hand: -- hence, assurance, believe, bring up, establish, + fail, be faithful (of long continuance, stedfast, sure, 
surely, trusty, verified), nurse, (-ing father), (put), trust, {turn} to the right. [ql turn 0541 ## >aman {aw-man'}; 
denominative from 3225; to take the right hand road: -- {turn} to the right. See 539. [ql turn 1754 ## duwr {dure};
from 1752; a circle, ball or pile: -- ball, {turn}, round about. [ql turn 2015 ## haphak {haw-fak'}; a primitive root; 
to turn about or over; by implication, to change, overturn, return, pervert: -- X become, change, come, be 
converted, give, make [a bed], overthrow (-turn), perverse, retire, tumble, {turn} (again, aside, back, to the 
contrary, every way). [ql turn 3231 ## yaman {yaw-man'}; a primitive root; to be (physically) right(i.e. firm); but 
used only as denominative from 3225 and transitive, to be right-handed or take the right- hand side: -- go ({turn}) 
to (on, use) the right hand. [ql turn 3399 ## yarat {yaw-rat'}; a primitive root; to precipitate or hurl (rush) 
headlong; (intransitively) to be rash: -- be perverse, {turn} over. [ql turn 3943 ## laphath {law-fath'}; a primitive 
root; properly, to bend, i.e . (by implication) to clasp; also (reflexively) to turn around or aside: -- take hold, {turn}
aside (self). [ql turn 5186 ## natah {naw-taw'}; a primitive root; to stretch or spread out; by implication, to bend 
away (including moral deflection); used in a great variety of application (as follows): -- + afternoon, apply, bow 
(down, -ing), carry aside, decline, deliver, extend, go down, be gone, incline, intend, lay, let down, offer, 
outstretched, overthrown, pervert, pitch, prolong, put away, shew, spread (out), stretch (forth, out), take (aside), 
{turn} (aside, away), wrest, cause to yield.[ql turn 5253 ## nacag {naw-sag'}; a primitive root; to retreat: -- 
departing away, remove, take (hold), {turn} away.[ql turn 5414 ## nathan {naw-than'}; a primitive root; to give, 
used with greatest latitude of application (put, make, etc.): -- add, apply, appoint, ascribe, assign, X avenge, X be 
([healed]), bestow, bring (forth, hither), cast, cause, charge, come, commit, consider, count, + cry, deliver (up), 
direct, distribute, do, X doubtless, X without fail, fasten, frame, X get, give (forth, over, up), grant, hang (up), X 
have, X indeed, lay (unto charge, up), (give) leave, lend, let (out), + lie, lift up, make, + O that, occupy, offer, 
ordain, pay, perform, place, pour, print, X pull , put (forth), recompense, render, requite, restore, send (out), set 
(forth), shew, shoot forth (up), + sing, + slander, strike, [sub-]mit, suffer, X surely, X take, thrust, trade, {turn}, 
utter, + weep, + willingly, + withdraw, + would (to) God, yield.[ql turn 5437 ## cabab {saw-bab'}; a primitive 
root; to revolve, surround, or border; used in various applications, literally and figuratively (as follows): -- bring, 
cast, fetch, lead, make, walk, X whirl, X round about, be about on every side, apply, avoid, beset (about), besiege, 
bring again, carry (about), change, cause to come about, X circuit, (fetch a) compass (about, round), drive, 
environ, X on every side, beset (close, come, compass, go, stand) round about, inclose, remove, return, set, sit 
down, {turn} (self) (about, aside, away, back).[ql turn 5472 ## cuwg {soog}; a primitive root; properly, to flinch, 
i.e. (by implication) to go back, literally (to retreat) or figuratively (to apostatize): -- backslider, drive, go back, 
{turn} (away, back).[ql turn 5493 ## cuwr {soor}; or suwr (Hosea 9:12) {soor}; a primitive root; to turn off 
(literal or figurative): -- be[- head], bring, call back, decline, depart, eschew, get [you], go (aside), X grievous, lay 
away (by), leave undone, be past, pluck away, put (away, down), rebel, remove (to and fro), revolt, X be sour, take
(away, off), {turn} (aside, away, in), withdraw, be without.[ql turn 5528 ## cakal {saw-kal'}; for 3688; to be silly: 
-- do (make, play the, {turn} into) fool(-ish, -ishly, -ishness).[ql turn 5627 ## carah {saw-raw'}; from 5493; 
apostasy, crime; figuratively, remission: -- X continual, rebellion, revolt([- ed]), {turn} away, wrong.[ql turn 5674 
## l {saw-mal'}; a primitive root [denominative from 8040]; to use the left hand or pass in that direction): -- (go, 
{turn}) (on the, to the) left.[ql turn 8159 ## sha
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turn Interlinear Index Study turn GEN 019 002 And he said <00559 +>amar > , Behold <02009 +hinneh > now 
<04994 +na> > , my lords <00113 +>adown > , {turn} <05493 +cuwr > in , I pray <04994 +na> > you , into 
<00413 +>el > your servant s <05650 + house <01004 +bayith > , and tarry <03885 +luwn > all <03885 +luwn > 
night , and wash <07364 +rachats > your feet <07272 +regel > , and ye shall rise <07925 +shakam > up early 
<07925 +shakam > , and go <01980 +halak > on your ways <01870 +derek > . And they said <00559 +>amar > , 
Nay ; but we will abide <03885 +luwn > in the street <07339 +r@chob > all <03885 +luwn > night . turn GEN 
024 049 And now <06258 + if <00518 +>im > ye will deal <06213 + kindly <02617 +checed > and truly <00571 
+>emeth > with my master <00113 +>adown > , tell <05046 +nagad > me : and if <00518 +>im > not , tell 
<05046 +nagad > me ; that I may {turn} <06437 +panah > to the right <03225 +yamiyn > hand <03225 +yamiyn 
> , or <00176 +>ow > to the left <08040 +s@mo>wl > . turn GEN 027 044 And tarry <03427 +yashab > with him
a few <00259 +>echad > days <03117 +yowm > , until thy brother s <00251 +>ach > fury <02534 +chemah > 
{turn} <07725 +shuwb > away ; turn GEN 027 045 Until <05704 + thy brother s <00251 +>ach > anger <00639 
+>aph > {turn}<07725 +shuwb > away from thee , and he forget <07911 +shakach > [ that ] which <00834 
+>aher > thou hast done <06213 + to him : then I will send <07971 +shalach > , and fetch <03947 +laqach > thee 
from thence <08033 +sham > : why <04100 +mah > should I be deprived <07921 +shakol > also <01571 +gam > 
of you both <08147 +sh@nayim > in one <00259 +>echad > day <03117 +yowm > ? turn EXO 003 003 And 
Moses <04872 +Mosheh > said <00559 +>amar > , I will now <04994 +na> > {turn} <05493 +cuwr > aside , and
see <07200 +ra>ah > this <02088 +zeh > great <01419 +gadowl > sight <04758 +mar>eh > , why <04069 
+madduwa< > the bush <05572 +c@nah > is not burnt <01197 +ba . turn EXO 014 002 Speak <01696 +dabar > 
unto the children <01121 +ben > of Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > , that they {turn} <07725 +shuwb > and encamp 
<02583 +chanah > before <06440 +paniym > Pihahiroth <06367 +Pi ha - Chiyroth > , between <00996 +beyn > 
Migdol <04024 +Migdowl > and the sea <03220 +yam > , over <06440 +paniym > against <06440 +paniym > 
Baalzephon <01189 +Ba : before <05226 +nekach > it shall ye encamp <02583 +chanah > by the sea <03220 
+yam > . turn EXO 023 027 I will send <07971 +shalach > my fear <00367 +>eymah > before <06440 +paniym >
thee , and will destroy <02000 +hamam > all <03605 +kol > the people <05971 + to whom <00834 +>aher > thou
shalt come <00935 +bow> > , and I will make <05414 +nathan > all <03605 +kol > thine enemies <00341 
+>oyeb > {turn} their backs <06203 + unto thee . Turn EXO 032 012 Wherefore <04100 +mah > should the 
Egyptians <04714 +Mitsrayim > speak <00559 +>amar > , and say <00559 +>amar > , For mischief <07451 +ra<
> did he bring <03318 +yatsa> > them out , to slay <02026 +harag > them in the mountains <02022 +har > , and 
to consume <03615 +kalah > them from the face <06440 +paniym > of the earth <00127 +>adamah > ? {Turn} 
<07725 +shuwb > from thy fierce <02740 +charown > wrath <00639 +>aph > , and repent <05162 +nacham > of 
this evil <07451 +ra< > against thy people <05971 + . turn LEV 013 016 Or <00176 +>ow > if <03588 +kiy > the
raw <02416 +chay > flesh <01320 +basar > {turn} <07725 +shuwb > again <07725 +shuwb > , and be changed 
<02015 +haphak > unto white <03836 +laban > , he shall come <00935 +bow> > unto the priest <03548 +kohen 
> ; Turn LEV 019 004 {Turn} <06437 +panah > ye not unto idols <00457 +>eliyl > , nor <03808 +lo> > make 
<06213 + to yourselves molten <04541 +maccekah > gods <00430 +>elohiym > : I [ am ] the LORD <03068 
+Y@hovah > your God <00430 +>elohiym > . turn NUM 014 025 ( Now the Amalekites <06003 + and the 
Canaanites <03669 +K@na dwelt <03427 +yashab > in the valley <06010 + . ) To morrow <04279 +machar > 
{turn} <06437 +panah > you , and get <05265 +naca< > you into the wilderness <04057 +midbar > by the way 
<01870 +derek > of the Red <05488 +cuwph > sea <03220 +yam > . turn NUM 020 017 Let us pass <05674 + , I 
pray <04994 +na> > thee , through thy country <00776 +>erets > : we will not pass <05674 + through the fields 
<07704 +sadeh > , or through the vineyards <03754 +kerem > , neither <03808 +lo> > will we drink <08354 
+shathah > [ of ] the water <04325 +mayim > of the wells <00875 +@>er > : we will go <03212 +yalak > by the 
king s <04428 +melek > [ high ] way <01870 +derek > , we will not {turn} <05186 +natah > to the right <03225 
+yamiyn > hand <03225 +yamiyn > nor to the left <08040 +s@mo>wl > , until <05704 + we have passed <05674
+ thy borders <01366 +g@buwl > . turn NUM 021 022 Let me pass <05674 + through thy land <00776 +>erets > 
: we will not {turn} <05186 +natah > into the fields <07704 +sadeh > , or into the vineyards <03754 +kerem > ; 
we will not drink <08354 +shathah > [ of ] the waters <04325 +mayim > of the well <00875 +@>er > : [ but ] we 
will go <03212 +yalak > along by the king s <04428 +melek > [ high ] way <01870 +derek > , until <05704 + we 
be past <05674 + thy borders <01366 +g@buwl > . turn NUM 022 023 And the ass <00860 +>athown > saw 
<07200 +ra>ah > the angel <04397 +mal>ak > of the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > standing <05324 +natsab > in 
the way <01870 +derek > , and his sword <02719 +chereb > drawn <08025 +shalaph > in his hand <03027 +yad 
> : and the ass <00860 +>athown > turned <05186 +natah > aside <05186 +natah > out of the way <01870 +derek
> , and went <03212 +yalak > into the field <07704 +sadeh > : and Balaam <01109 +Bil smote <05221 +nakah > 
the ass <00860 +>athown > , to {turn} <05186 +natah > her into the way <01870 +derek > . turn NUM 022 026 



And the angel <04397 +mal>ak > of the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > went <05674 + further <03254 +yacaph > , 
and stood <05975 + in a narrow <06862 +tsar > place <04725 +maqowm > , where <00834 +>aher > [ was ] no 
<00369 +>ayin > way <01870 +derek > to {turn} <05186 +natah > either to the right <03225 +yamiyn > hand 
<03325 +Yitshariy > or to the left <08040 +s@mo>wl > . turn NUM 032 015 For if ye {turn} <07725 +shuwb > 
away from after <00310 +>achar > him , he will yet <05750 + again <03254 +yacaph > leave <03241 +Yaniym > 
them in the wilderness <04057 +midbar > ; and ye shall destroy <07843 +shachath > all <03605 +kol > this 
<02088 +zeh > people <05971 + . turn NUM 034 004 And your border <01366 +g@buwl > shall {turn} <05437 
+cabab > from the south <05045 +negeb > to the ascent <04608 +ma of Akrabbim <06137 + , and pass <05674 +
on to Zin <06790 +Tsin > : and the going <08444 +towtsa>ah > forth <08444 +towtsa>ah > thereof shall be from 
the south <05045 +negeb > to Kadeshbarnea <06947 +Qadesh Barnea< > , and shall go <03318 +yatsa> > on to 
Hazaraddar <02692 +Chatsar Addar > , and pass <05674 + on to Azmon <06111 + : Turn DEU 001 007 {Turn} 
<06437 +panah > you , and take your journey <05265 +naca< > , and go <00935 +bow> > to the mount <02022 
+har > of the Amorites <00567 +>Emoriy > , and unto all <03605 +kol > [ the places ] nigh <07934 +shaken > 
thereunto , in the plain <06160 + , in the hills <02022 +har > , and in the vale <08219 +sh@phelah > , and in the 
south <05045 +negeb > , and by the sea <03220 +yam > side <02348 +chowph > , to the land <00776 +>erets > 
of the Canaanites <03669 +K@na , and unto Lebanon <03844 +L@banown > , unto the great <01419 +gadowl > 
river <05104 +nahar > , the river <05104 +nahar > Euphrates <06578 +P@rath > . turn DEU 001 040 But [ as for 
] you , {turn} <06437 +panah > you , and take your journey <05265 +naca< > into the wilderness <04057 
+midbar > by the way <01870 +derek > of the Red <05488 +cuwph > sea <03220 +yam > . turn DEU 002 003 Ye
have compassed <05437 +cabab > this <02088 +zeh > mountain <02022 +har > long <07227 +rab > enough : 
{turn} <06437 +panah > you northward <06828 +tsaphown > . turn DEU 002 027 Let me pass <05674 + through 
thy land <00776 +>erets > : I will go <03212 +yalak > along by the high <01870 +derek > way <01870 +derek > ,
I will neither <03808 +lo> > {turn} <05493 +cuwr > unto the right <03225 +yamiyn > hand <03225 +yamiyn > 
nor to the left <08040 +s@mo>wl > . turn DEU 004 030 When thou art in tribulation <06862 +tsar > , and all 
<03605 +kol > these <00428 +>el - leh > things <01697 +dabar > are come <04672 +matsa> > upon thee , [ even 
] in the latter <00319 +>achariyth > days <03117 +yowm > , if thou {turn} <07725 +shuwb > to the LORD 
<03068 +Y@hovah > thy God <00430 +>elohiym > , and shalt be obedient <08085 +shama< > unto his voice 
<06963 +qowl > ; turn DEU 005 032 Ye shall observe <08104 +shamar > to do <06213 + therefore as the LORD 
<03068 +Y@hovah > your God <00430 +>elohiym > hath commanded <06680 +tsavah > you : ye shall not 
{turn} <05493 +cuwr > aside to the right <03225 +yamiyn > hand <03225 +yamiyn > or to the left <08040 
+s@mo>wl > . turn DEU 007 004 For they will {turn} <05493 +cuwr > away thy son <01121 +ben > from 
following <00310 +>achar > me , that they may serve <05647 + other <00312 +>acher > gods <00430 +>elohiym
> : so will the anger <00639 +>aph > of the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > be kindled <02734 +charah > against 
you , and destroy <08045 +shamad > thee suddenly <04118 +maher > . turn DEU 011 016 Take heed <08104 
+shamar > to yourselves , that your heart <03824 +lebab > be not deceived <06601 +pathah > , and ye {turn} 
<05493 +cuwr > aside , and serve <05647 + other <00312 +>acher > gods <00430 +>elohiym > , and worship 
<07812 +shachah > them ; turn DEU 011 028 And a curse <07045 +q@lalah > , if <00518 +>im > ye will not 
obey <08085 +shama< > the commandments <04687 +mitsvah > of the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > your God 
<00430 +>elohiym > , but {turn} <05493 +cuwr > aside out of the way <01870 +derek > which <00834 +>aher >
I command <06680 +tsavah > you this day <03117 +yowm > , to go <03212 +yalak > after <00310 +>achar > 
other <00312 +>acher > gods <00430 +>elohiym > , which <00834 +>aher > ye have not known <03045 +yada< 
> . turn DEU 013 005 And that prophet <05030 +nabiy> > , or <00176 +>ow > that dreamer <02492 +chalam > 
of dreams <02472 +chalowm > , shall be put to death <04191 +muwth > ; because <03588 +kiy > he hath spoken 
<01696 +dabar > to {turn} <05627 +carah > [ you ] away from the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > your God 
<00430 +>elohiym > , which brought <03318 +yatsa> > you out of the land <00776 +>erets > of Egypt <04714 
+Mitsrayim > , and redeemed <06299 +padah > you out of the house <01004 +bayith > of bondage <05650 + , to 
thrust <05080 +nadach > thee out of the way <01870 +derek > which <00834 +>aher > the LORD <03068 
+Y@hovah > thy God <00430 +>elohiym > commanded <06680 +tsavah > thee to walk <03212 +yalak > in . So 
shalt thou put <01197 +ba the evil <07451 +ra< > away <01197 +ba from the midst <07130 +qereb > of thee . 
turn DEU 013 017 And there shall cleave <01692 +dabaq > nought of the cursed <02764 +cherem > thing to thine
hand <03027 +yad > : that the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > may {turn} <07725 +shuwb > from the fierceness 
<02740 +charown > of his anger <00639 +>aph > , and shew <05414 +nathan > thee mercy <07356 +racham > , 
and have compassion <07355 +racham > upon thee , and multiply <07235 +rabah > thee , as he hath sworn 
<07650 +shaba< > unto thy fathers <1> ; turn DEU 014 025 Then shalt thou {turn} <05414 +nathan > [ it ] into 
money <03701 +keceph > , and bind <06887 +tsarar > up the money <03701 +keceph > in thine hand <03027 



+yad > , and shalt go <01980 +halak > unto the place <04725 +maqowm > which <00834 +>aher > the LORD 
<03068 +Y@hovah > thy God <00430 +>elohiym > shall choose <00977 +bachar > : turn DEU 016 007 And 
thou shalt roast <01310 +bashal > and eat <00398 +>akal > [ it ] in the place <04725 +maqowm > which <00834 
+>aher > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > thy God <00430 +>elohiym > shall choose <00977 +bachar > : and 
thou shalt {turn} <06437 +panah > in the morning <01242 +boqer > , and go <01980 +halak > unto thy tents 
<00168 +>ohel > . turn DEU 017 017 Neither <03808 +lo> > shall he multiply <07235 +rabah > wives <00802 
+>ishshah > to himself , that his heart <03824 +lebab > {turn} <05493 +cuwr > not away : neither <03808 +lo> >
shall he greatly <03966 +m@ multiply <07235 +rabah > to himself silver <03701 +keceph > and gold <02091 
+zahab > . turn DEU 017 020 That his heart <03824 +lebab > be not lifted <07311 +ruwm > up above his brethren
<00251 +>ach > , and that he {turn} <05493 +cuwr > not aside from the commandment <04687 +mitsvah > , [ to 
] the right <03225 +yamiyn > hand <03225 +yamiyn > , or [ to ] the left <08040 +s@mo>wl > : to the end 
<04616 +ma that he may prolong <00748 +>arak > [ his ] days <03117 +yowm > in his kingdom <04467 
+mamlakah > , he , and his children <01121 +ben > , in the midst <07130 +qereb > of Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > .
turn DEU 023 013 And thou shalt have <01961 +hayah > a paddle <03489 +yathed > upon thy weapon <00240 
+>azen > ; and it shall be , when thou wilt ease <03427 +yashab > thyself abroad <02351 +chuwts > , thou shalt 
dig <02658 +chaphar > therewith , and shalt {turn} <07725 +shuwb > back <07725 +shuwb > and cover <03680 
+kacah > that which <00834 +>aher > cometh <06627 +tsa>ah > from thee : turn DEU 023 014 For the LORD 
<03068 +Y@hovah > thy God <00430 +>elohiym > walketh <01980 +halak > in the midst <07130 +qereb > of 
thy camp <04264 +machaneh > , to deliver <05337 +natsal > thee , and to give <05414 +nathan > up thine 
enemies <00341 +>oyeb > before <06440 +paniym > thee ; therefore shall thy camp <04264 +machaneh > be 
holy <06918 +qadowsh > : that he see <07200 +ra>ah > no <03808 +lo> > unclean <06172 + thing <01697 
+dabar > in thee , and {turn} <07725 +shuwb > away from thee . turn DEU 030 003 That then the LORD <03068 
+Y@hovah > thy God <00430 +>elohiym > will {turn} <07725 +shuwb > thy captivity <07622 +sh@buwth > , 
and have compassion <07355 +racham > upon thee , and will return <07725 +shuwb > and gather <06908 +qabats
> thee from all <03605 +kol > the nations <05971 + , whither the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > thy God <00430 
+>elohiym > hath scattered <06327 +puwts > thee . turn DEU 030 010 If <03588 +kiy > thou shalt hearken 
<08085 +shama< > unto the voice <06963 +qowl > of the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > thy God <00430 
+>elohiym > , to keep <08104 +shamar > his commandments <04687 +mitsvah > and his statutes <02708 
+chuqqah > which are written <03789 +kathab > in this <02088 +zeh > book <05612 +cepher > of the law 
<08451 +towrah > , [ and ] if <03588 +kiy > thou {turn} <07725 +shuwb > unto the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah >
thy God <00430 +>elohiym > with all <03605 +kol > thine heart <03824 +lebab > , and with all <03605 +kol > 
thy soul <05315 +nephesh > . turn DEU 030 017 But if thine heart <03824 +lebab > {turn} <06437 +panah > 
away , so that thou wilt not hear <08085 +shama< > , but shalt be drawn <05080 +nadach > away , and worship 
<07812 +shachah > other <00312 +>acher > gods <00430 +>elohiym > , and serve <05647 + them ; turn DEU 
031 020 For when <03588 +kiy > I shall have brought <00935 +bow> > them into <00413 +>el > the land 
<00127 +>adamah > which <00834 +>aher > I sware <07650 +shaba< > unto their fathers <1> , that floweth 
<02100 +zuwb > with milk <02461 +chalab > and honey <01706 +d@bash > ; and they shall have eaten <00398 
+>akal > and filled <07646 +saba< > themselves , and waxen fat <01878 +dashen > ; then will they {turn} 
<06437 +panah > unto other <00312 +>acher > gods <00430 +>elohiym > , and serve <05647 + them , and 
provoke <05006 +na>ats > me , and break <06565 +parar > my covenant <01285 +b@riyth > . turn DEU 031 029
For I know <03045 +yada< > that after <00310 +>achar > my death <04194 +maveth > ye will utterly corrupt 
<07843 +shachath > [ yourselves ] , and {turn} <05493 +cuwr > aside from the way <01870 +derek > which 
<00834 +>aher > I have commanded <06680 +tsavah > you ; and evil <07451 +ra< > will befall <07122 +qara> >
you in the latter <00319 +>achariyth > days <03117 +yowm > ; because <03588 +kiy > ye will do <06213 + evil 
<07451 +ra< > in the sight <05869 + of the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > , to provoke him to anger <03707 +ka
through the work <04639 +ma of your hands <03027 +yad > . turn JOS 001 007 Only <07535 +raq > be thou 
strong <02388 +chazaq > and very <03966 +m@ courageous <00553 +>amats > , that thou mayest observe 
<08104 +shamar > to do <06213 + according to all <03605 +kol > the law <08451 +towrah > , which <00834 
+>aher > Moses <04872 +Mosheh > my servant <05650 + commanded <06680 +tsavah > thee : {turn} <05493 
+cuwr > not from it [ to ] the right <03225 +yamiyn > hand <03225 +yamiyn > or [ to ] the left <08040 
+s@mo>wl > , that thou mayest prosper <07919 +sakal > whithersoever thou goest <03212 +yalak > . turn JOS 
022 016 Thus <03541 +koh > saith <00559 +>amar > the whole <03605 +kol > congregation <05712 + of the 
LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > , What <04100 +mah > trespass <04604 +ma [ is ] this <02088 +zeh > that ye have 
committed <04600 +ma against the God <00430 +>elohiym > of Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > , to {turn} <07725 
+shuwb > away this day <03117 +yowm > from following <00310 +>achar > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > , 



in that ye have builded <01129 +banah > you an altar <04196 +mizbeach > , that ye might rebel <04775 +marad >
this day <03117 +yowm > against the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > ? turn JOS 022 018 But that ye must {turn} 
<07725 +shuwb > away this day <03117 +yowm > from following <00310 +>achar > the LORD <03068 
+Y@hovah > ? and it will be , [ seeing ] ye rebel <04775 +marad > to day <03117 +yowm > against the LORD 
<03068 +Y@hovah > , that to morrow <04279 +machar > he will be wroth <07107 +qatsaph > with the whole 
<03605 +kol > congregation <05712 + of Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > . turn JOS 022 023 That we have built 
<01129 +banah > us an altar <04196 +mizbeach > to {turn} <07725 +shuwb > from following <00310 +>achar > 
the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > , or if <00518 +>im > to offer <05927 + thereon <05921 + burnt <05930 +
offering or meat offering <04503 +minchah > , or if <00518 +>im > to offer <06213 + peace <08002 +shelem > 
offerings <02077 +zebach > thereon <05921 + , let the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > himself require <01245 
+baqash > [ it ] ; turn JOS 022 029 God forbid <02486 +chaliylah > that we should rebel <04775 +marad > 
against the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > , and {turn} <07725 +shuwb > this day <03117 +yowm > from 
following <00310 +>achar > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > , to build <01129 +banah > an altar <04196 
+mizbeach > for burnt <05930 + offerings , for meat offerings <04503 +minchah > , or for sacrifices <02077 
+zebach > , beside <00905 +bad > the altar <04196 +mizbeach > of the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > our God 
<00430 +>elohiym > that [ is ] before <06440 +paniym > his tabernacle <04908 +mishkan > . turn JOS 023 006 
Be ye therefore very <03966 +m@ courageous <02388 +chazaq > to keep <08104 +shamar > and to do <06213 +
all <03605 +kol > that is written <03789 +kathab > in the book <05612 +cepher > of the law <08451 +towrah > 
of Moses <04872 +Mosheh > , that ye {turn} <05493 +cuwr > not aside therefrom [ to ] the right <03225 
+yamiyn > hand <03225 +yamiyn > or [ to ] the left <08040 +s@mo>wl > ; turn JOS 024 020 If <03588 +kiy > 
ye forsake <05800 + the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > , and serve <05647 + strange <05236 +nekar > gods 
<00430 +>elohiym > , then he will {turn} <07725 +shuwb > and do you hurt <07489 +ra went <03318 +yatsa> > 
out to meet <07125 +qir>ah > Sisera <05516 +Ciyc@ra> > , and said <00559 +>amar > unto him , Turn <05493 
+cuwr > in , my lord <03068 +Y@hovah > , {turn} <05493 +cuwr > in to me ; fear <03372 +yare> > not . And 
when he had turned <05493 +cuwr > in unto her into the tent <00168 +>ohel > , she covered <03680 +kacah > 
him with a mantle <08063 +s@miykah > . Turn JUDG 004 018 And Jael <03278 +Ya went <03318 +yatsa> > out
to meet <07125 +qir>ah > Sisera <05516 +Ciyc@ra> > , and said <00559 +>amar > unto him , {Turn} <05493 
+cuwr > in , my lord <03068 +Y@hovah > , turn <05493 +cuwr > in to me ; fear <03372 +yare> > not . And 
when he had turned <05493 +cuwr > in unto her into the tent <00168 +>ohel > , she covered <03680 +kacah > 
him with a mantle <08063 +s@miykah > . turn JUDG 011 008 And the elders <02205 +zaqen > of Gilead <01568
+Gil said <00559 +>amar > unto Jephthah <03316 +Yiphtach > , Therefore we {turn} <07725 +shuwb > again 
<07725 +shuwb > to thee now <06258 + , that thou mayest go <01980 +halak > with us , and fight <03898 
+lacham > against the children <01121 +ben > of Ammon <05983 + , and be our head <07218 +ro>sh > over all 
<03605 +kol > the inhabitants <03427 +yashab > of Gilead <01568 +Gil . turn JUDG 019 011 [ And ] when they 
[ were ] by Jebus <02982 +Y@buwc > , the day <03117 +yowm > was far <03966 +m@ spent <07286 +radad > ;
and the servant <05288 +na said <00559 +>amar > unto his master <00113 +>adown > , Come <03212 +yalak > ,
I pray <04994 +na> > thee , and let us {turn} <05493 +cuwr > in into <00413 +>el > this <02063 +zo>th > city 
<05892 + of the Jebusites <02983 +Yebuwciy > , and lodge <03885 +luwn > in it . turn JUDG 019 012 And his 
master <00113 +>adown > said <00559 +>amar > unto him , We will not {turn} <05493 +cuwr > aside hither into
<00413 +>el > the city <05892 + of a stranger <05237 +nokriy > , that [ is ] not of the children <01121 +ben > of 
Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > ; we will pass <05674 + over <05674 + to Gibeah <01390 +Gib . turn JUDG 020 008 
And all <03605 +kol > the people <05971 + arose <06965 +quwm > as one <00259 +>echad > man <00376 
+>iysh > , saying <00559 +>amar > , We will not any <00376 +>iysh > [ of us ] go <03212 +yalak > to his tent 
<00168 +>ohel > , neither <03808 +lo> > will we any <00376 +>iysh > [ of us ] {turn} <05493 +cuwr > into his 
house <01004 +bayith > . Turn RUT 001 011 And Naomi <05281 +No said <00559 +>amar > , {Turn} <07725 
+shuwb > again <07725 +shuwb > , my daughters <01121 +ben > : why <04100 +mah > will ye go <03212 
+yalak > with me ? [ are ] there yet <05750 + [ any more ] sons <01121 +ben > in my womb <04578 +me , that 
they may be your husbands <00582 +>enowsh > ? Turn RUT 001 012 {Turn} <07725 +shuwb > again <07725 
+shuwb > , my daughters <01121 +ben > , go <03212 +yalak > [ your way <01870 +derek > ] ; for I am too old 
<02204 +zaqen > to have an husband <00376 +>iysh > . If <03588 +kiy > I should say <00559 +>amar > , I have 
hope <08615 +tiqvah > , [ if <03588 +kiy > ] I should have an husband <00376 +>iysh > also to night <03915 
+layil > , and should also <01571 +gam > bear <03205 +yalad > sons <01121 +ben > ; turn RUT 004 001 . Then 
went <05927 + Boaz <01162 +Bo up to the gate <08179 +sha , and sat <03427 +yashab > him down there <08033
+sham > : and , behold <02009 +hinneh > , the kinsman <01350 +ga>al > of whom <00834 +>aher > Boaz 
<01162 +Bo spake <01696 +dabar > came <05674 + by ; unto whom he said <00559 +>amar > , Ho <01945 



+howy > , such <06423 +p@loniy > a one <00492 +>almoniy > ! {turn} <05493 +cuwr > aside , sit <03427 
+yashab > down here <06311 +poh > . And he turned <05493 +cuwr > aside , and sat <03427 +yashab > down . 
turn 1SA 012 020 And Samuel <08050 +Sh@muw>el > said <00559 +>amar > unto the people <05971 + , Fear 
<03372 +yare> > not : ye have done <06213 + all <03605 +kol > this <02063 +zo>th > wickedness <07451 +ra< 
> : yet <00389 +>ak > {turn} <05493 +cuwr > not aside from following <00310 +>achar > the LORD <03068 
+Y@hovah > , but serve <05647 + the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > with all <03605 +kol > your heart <03824 
+lebab > ; turn 1SA 012 021 And {turn} <05493 +cuwr > ye not aside : for [ then should ye go <03212 +yalak > ]
after <00310 +>achar > vain <08414 +tohuw > [ things ] , which <00834 +>aher > cannot <03308 +yophiy > 
profit <03276 +ya nor <03808 +lo> > deliver <05337 +natsal > ; for they [ are ] vain <08414 +tohuw > . turn 1SA
014 007 And his armourbearer <03627 +k@liy > said <00559 +>amar > unto him , Do <06213 + all <03605 +kol 
> that [ is ] in thine heart <03824 +lebab > : {turn} <05186 +natah > thee ; behold <02005 +hen > , I [ am ] with 
thee according to thy heart <03824 +lebab > . turn 1SA 015 025 Now <06258 + therefore , I pray <04994 +na> > 
thee , pardon <05375 +nasa> > my sin <02403 +chatta>ah > , and {turn} <07725 +shuwb > again <07725 
+shuwb > with me , that I may worship <07812 +shachah > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > . turn 1SA 015 030 
Then he said <00559 +>amar > , I have sinned <02398 +chata> > : [ yet ] honour <03513 +kabad > me now 
<06258 + , I pray <04994 +na> > thee , before <05048 +neged > the elders <02205 +zaqen > of my people 
<05971 + , and before <05048 +neged > Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > , and {turn} <07725 +shuwb > again <07725 
+shuwb > with me , that I may worship <07812 +shachah > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > thy God <00430 
+>elohiym > . Turn 1SA 022 017 And the king <04428 +melek > said <00559 +>amar > unto the footmen 
<07328 +raz > that stood <05324 +natsab > about <05921 + him , {Turn} <05437 +cabab > , and slay <04191 
+muwth > the priests <03548 +kohen > of the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > ; because <03588 +kiy > their hand 
<03027 +yad > also <01571 +gam > [ is ] with David <01732 +David > , and because <03588 +kiy > they knew 
<03045 +yada< > when <03588 +kiy > he fled <01272 +barach > , and did not shew <01540 +galah > it to me . 
But the servants <05650 + of the king <04428 +melek > would <14> not put <07971 +shalach > forth <07971 
+shalach > their hand <03027 +yad > to fall <06293 +paga< > upon the priests <03548 +kohen > of the LORD 
<03068 +Y@hovah > . Turn 1SA 022 018 And the king <04428 +melek > said <00559 +>amar > to Doeg 
<01673 +Do>eg > , {Turn} <05437 +cabab > thou , and fall <06293 +paga< > upon the priests <03548 +kohen > 
. And Doeg <01673 +Do>eg > the Edomite <00130 +>Edomiy > turned <05437 +cabab > , and he fell <06298 
+pagash > upon the priests <03548 +kohen > , and slew <04191 +muwth > on that day <03117 +yowm > 
fourscore <08084 +sh@moniym > and five <02568 +chamesh > persons <00376 +>iysh > that did wear <05375 
+nasa> > a linen <00906 +bad > ephod <00646 +>ephowd > . turn 2SA 002 021 And Abner <74> said <00559 
+>amar > to him , Turn <05186 +natah > thee aside <05186 +natah > to thy right <03225 +yamiyn > hand or 
<00176 +>ow > to thy left <08040 +s@mo>wl > , and lay thee hold <00270 +>achaz > on one <00259 +>echad >
of the young <05288 +na men , and take <03947 +laqach > thee his armour <02488 +chaliytsah > . But Asahel 
<06214 +el > would <14> not {turn} <05493 +cuwr > aside from following <00310 +>achar > of him . Turn 2SA
002 021 And Abner <74> said <00559 +>amar > to him , {Turn} <05186 +natah > thee aside <05186 +natah > to 
thy right <03225 +yamiyn > hand or <00176 +>ow > to thy left <08040 +s@mo>wl > , and lay thee hold <00270 
+>achaz > on one <00259 +>echad > of the young <05288 +na men , and take <03947 +laqach > thee his armour 
<02488 +chaliytsah > . But Asahel <06214 +el > would <14> not turn <05493 +cuwr > aside from following 
<00310 +>achar > of him . Turn 2SA 002 022 And Abner <74> said <00559 +>amar > again to Asahel <06214 
+el > , {Turn} <05493 +cuwr > thee aside from following <00310 +>achar > me : wherefore <04100 +mah > 
should I smite <05221 +nakah > thee to the ground <00776 +>erets > ? how <00349 +>eyk > then should I hold 
<05375 +nasa> > up my face <06440 +paniym > to Joab <03097 +Yow>ab > thy brother <00251 +>ach > ? turn 
2SA 002 023 Howbeit he refused <03985 +ma>en > to {turn} <05493 +cuwr > aside : wherefore Abner <74> 
with the hinder <00310 +>achar > end of the spear <02595 +chaniyth > smote <05221 +nakah > him under 
<00413 +>el > the fifth <02570 +chomesh > [ rib ] , that the spear <02595 +chaniyth > came <03318 +yatsa> > 
out behind <00310 +>achar > him ; and he fell <05307 +naphal > down there <08033 +sham > , and died <04191 
+muwth > in the same <08478 +tachath > place <08478 +tachath > : and it came <00935 +bow> > to pass , [ that 
] as many as came <00935 +bow> > to the place <04725 +maqowm > where Asahel <06214 +el > fell <05307 
+naphal > down and died <04191 +muwth > stood <05975 + still . turn 2SA 014 019 And the king <04428 
+melek > said <00559 +>amar > , [ Is not ] the hand <03027 +yad > of Joab <03097 +Yow>ab > with thee in all 
<03605 +kol > this <02063 +zo>th > ? And the woman <00802 +>ishshah > answered <06030 + and said <00559
+>amar > , [ As ] thy soul <05315 +nephesh > liveth <02416 +chay > , my lord <00113 +>adown > the king 
<04428 +melek > , none <00376 +>iysh > can {turn} to the right <03231 +yaman > hand or to the left <08041 
+sama>l > from ought that my lord <00113 +>adown > the king <04428 +melek > hath spoken <01696 +dabar > :



for thy servant <05650 + Joab <03097 +Yow>ab > , he bade <06680 +tsavah > me , and he put <07760 +suwm > 
all <03605 +kol > these <00428 +>el - leh > words <01697 +dabar > in the mouth <06310 +peh > of thine 
handmaid <08198 +shiphchah > : turn 2SA 014 024 And the king <04428 +melek > said <00559 +>amar > , Let 
him {turn} <05437 +cabab > to his own house <01004 +bayith > , and let him not see <07200 +ra>ah > my face 
<06440 +paniym > . So <03651 +ken > Absalom <53> returned <05437 +cabab > to his own house <01004 
+bayith > , and saw <07200 +ra>ah > not the king s <04428 +melek > face <06440 +paniym > . turn 2SA 015 031
. And [ one ] told <05046 +nagad > David <01732 +David > , saying <00559 +>amar > , Ahithophel <00302 
+>Achiythophel > [ is ] among the conspirators <07194 +qashar > with Absalom <53> . And David <01732 
+David > said <00559 +>amar > , O LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > , I pray <04994 +na> > thee , {turn} the 
counsel <06098 + of Ahithophel <00302 +>Achiythophel > into foolishness <05528 +cakal > . Turn 2SA 018 030
And the king <04428 +melek > said <00559 +>amar > [ unto him ] , {Turn} <05437 +cabab > aside <05437 
+cabab > , [ and ] stand <03320 +yatsab > here <03541 +koh > . And he turned <05437 +cabab > aside <05437 
+cabab > , and stood <05975 + still . turn 2SA 019 037 Let thy servant <05650 + , I pray <04994 +na> > thee , 
{turn} <07725 +shuwb > back <07725 +shuwb > again <07725 +shuwb > , that I may die <04191 +muwth > in 
mine own city <05892 + , [ and be buried ] by the grave <06913 +qeber > of my father <1> and of my mother 
<00517 +>em > . But behold <02009 +hinneh > thy servant <05650 + Chimham <03643 +Kimham > ; let him go 
<05674 + over <05674 + with my lord <03068 +Y@hovah > the king <04428 +melek > ; and do <06213 + to him
what shall seem good <02896 +towb > unto thee . turn 1KI 008 033 When thy people <05971 + Israel <03478 
+Yisra>el > be smitten <05062 +nagaph > down before <06440 +paniym > the enemy <00341 +>oyeb > , 
because <00834 +>aher > they have sinned <02398 +chata> > against thee , and shall {turn} <07725 +shuwb > 
again <07725 +shuwb > to thee , and confess <03034 +yadah > thy name <08034 +shem > , and pray <06419 
+palal > , and make supplication <02603 +chanan > unto thee in this <02088 +zeh > house <01004 +bayith > : 
turn 1KI 008 035 When heaven <08064 +shamayim > is shut <06113 + up , and there is no <03808 +lo> > rain 
<04306 +matar > , because <03588 +kiy > they have sinned <02398 +chata> > against thee ; if they pray <06419 
+palal > toward <00413 +>el > this <02088 +zeh > place <04725 +maqowm > , and confess <03034 +yadah > thy
name <08034 +shem > , and {turn} <07725 +shuwb > from their sin <02403 +chatta>ah > , when <03588 +kiy > 
thou afflictest <06031 + them : turn 1KI 009 006 [ But ] if <00518 +>im > ye shall at all {turn} <07725 +shuwb >
from following <00310 +>achar > me , ye or your children <01121 +ben > , and will not keep <08104 +shamar > 
my commandments <04687 +mitsvah > [ and ] my statutes <02708 +chuqqah > which <00834 +>aher > I have set
<05414 +nathan > before <06440 +paniym > you , but go <01980 +halak > and serve <05647 + other <00312 
+>acher > gods <00430 +>elohiym > , and worship <07812 +shachah > them : turn 1KI 011 002 Of the nations 
<01471 +gowy > [ concerning ] which <00834 +>aher > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > said <00559 +>amar > 
unto the children <01121 +ben > of Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > , Ye shall not go <00935 +bow> > in to them , 
neither <03808 +lo> > shall they come <00935 +bow> > in unto you : [ for ] surely <00403 +>aken > they will 
{turn} <05186 +natah > away your heart <03824 +lebab > after <00310 +>achar > their gods <00430 +>elohiym 
> : Solomon <08010 +Sh@lomoh > clave <01692 +dabaq > unto these <01992 +hem > in love <00160 +>ahabah 
> . turn 1KI 012 027 If <00518 +>im > this <02088 +zeh > people <05971 + go <05927 + up to do <06213 +
sacrifice <02077 +zebach > in the house <01004 +bayith > of the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > at Jerusalem 
<03389 +Y@ruwshalaim > , then shall the heart <03820 +leb > of this <02088 +zeh > people <05971 + {turn} 
<07725 +shuwb > again <07725 +shuwb > unto their lord <03068 +Y@hovah > , [ even ] unto Rehoboam 
<07346 +R@chab king <04428 +melek > of Judah <03063 +Y@huwdah > , and they shall kill <02026 +harag > 
me , and go again <07725 +shuwb > to Rehoboam <07346 +R@chab king <04428 +melek > of Judah <03063 
+Y@huwdah > . turn 1KI 013 009 For so <03651 +ken > was it charged <06680 +tsavah > me by the word 
<01697 +dabar > of the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > , saying <00559 +>amar > , Eat <00398 +>akal > no 
<03808 +lo> > bread <03899 +lechem > , nor <03808 +lo> > drink <08354 +shathah > water <04325 +mayim > ,
nor <03808 +lo> > {turn} <07725 +shuwb > again <07725 +shuwb > by the same way <01870 +derek > that thou
camest <01980 +halak > . turn 1KI 013 017 For it was said <01697 +dabar > to me by the word <01697 +dabar > 
of the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > , Thou shalt eat <00398 +>akal > no <03808 +lo> > bread <03899 +lechem >
nor <03808 +lo> > drink <08354 +shathah > water <04325 +mayim > there <08033 +sham > , nor <03808 +lo> >
{turn} <07725 +shuwb > again <07725 +shuwb > to go <03212 +yalak > by the way <01870 +derek > that thou 
camest <01980 +halak > . turn 1KI 017 003 Get <03212 +yalak > thee hence <02088 +zeh > , and {turn} <06437 
+panah > thee eastward <06924 +qedem > , and hide <05641 +cathar > thyself by the brook <05158 +nachal > 
Cherith <03747 +K@riyth > , that [ is ] before Jordan <03383 +Yarden > . Turn 1KI 022 034 And a [ certain ] 
man <00376 +>iysh > drew <04900 +mashak > a bow <07198 +qesheth > at a venture <08537 +tom > , and 
smote <05221 +nakah > the king <04428 +melek > of Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > between <00996 +beyn > the 



joints <01694 +debeq > of the harness <08302 +shiryown > : wherefore he said <00559 +>amar > unto the driver 
<07395 +rakkab > of his chariot <07395 +rakkab > , {Turn} <02015 +haphak > thine hand <03027 +yad > , and 
carry <03318 +yatsa> > me out of the host <04264 +machaneh > ; for I am wounded <02470 +chalah > . turn 2KI
001 006 And they said <00559 +>amar > unto him , There came <05927 + a man <00376 +>iysh > up to meet 
<07125 +qir>ah > us , and said <00559 +>amar > unto us , Go <03212 +yalak > , {turn} <07725 +shuwb > again 
<07725 +shuwb > unto the king <04428 +melek > that sent <07971 +shalach > you , and say <01696 +dabar > 
unto him , Thus <03541 +koh > saith <00559 +>amar > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > , [ Is it ] not because [ 
there is ] not a God <00430 +>elohiym > in Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > , [ that ] thou sendest <07971 +shalach > to
enquire <01875 +darash > of Baalzebub <01176 +Ba the god <00430 +>elohiym > of Ekron <06138 + ? therefore
<03651 +ken > thou shalt not come <03381 +yarad > down <03381 +yarad > from that bed <04296 +mittah > on 
which <00834 +>aher > thou art gone <05927 + up , but shalt surely <03588 +kiy > die <04191 +muwth > . turn 
2KI 004 010 Let us make <06213 + a little <06996 +qatan > chamber <05944 + , I pray <04994 +na> > thee , on 
the wall <07023 +qiyr > ; and let us set <07760 +suwm > for him there <08033 +sham > a bed <04296 +mittah > 
, and a table <07979 +shulchan > , and a stool <03678 +kicce> > , and a candlestick <04501 +m@nowrah > : and 
it shall be , when he cometh <00935 +bow> > to us , that he shall {turn} <05493 +cuwr > in thither <08033 
+sham > . turn 2KI 009 018 So there went <03212 +yalak > one on horseback to meet <07125 +qir>ah > him , 
and said <00559 +>amar > , Thus <03541 +koh > saith <00559 +>amar > the king <04428 +melek > , [ Is it ] 
peace <07965 +shalowm > ? And Jehu <03058 +Yehuw> > said <00559 +>amar > , What <04100 +mah > hast 
thou to do with peace <07965 +shalowm > ? {turn} <05437 +cabab > thee behind <00310 +>achar > me . And the
watchman <06822 +tsaphah > told <05046 +nagad > , saying <00559 +>amar > , The messenger <04397 
+mal>ak > came <00935 +bow> > to them , but he cometh <07725 +shuwb > not again <07725 +shuwb > . turn 
2KI 009 019 Then he sent <07971 +shalach > out a second <08145 +sheniy > on horseback , which came <00935 
+bow> > to them , and said <00559 +>amar > , Thus <03541 +koh > saith <00559 +>amar > the king <04428 
+melek > , [ Is it ] peace <07965 +shalowm > ? And Jehu <03058 +Yehuw> > answered <00559 +>amar > , What
<04100 +mah > hast thou to do with peace <07965 +shalowm > ? {turn} <05437 +cabab > thee behind <00310 
+>achar > me . Turn 2KI 017 013 Yet the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > testified <05749 + against Israel <03478 
+Yisra>el > , and against Judah <03063 +Y@huwdah > , by all <03605 +kol > the prophets <05030 +nabiy> > , [ 
and by ] all <03605 +kol > the seers <02374 +chozeh > , saying <00559 +>amar > , {Turn} <07725 +shuwb > ye 
from your evil <07451 +ra< > ways <01870 +derek > , and keep <08104 +shamar > my commandments <04687 
+mitsvah > [ and ] my statutes <02708 +chuqqah > , according to all <03605 +kol > the law <08451 +towrah > 
which <00834 +>aher > I commanded <06680 +tsavah > your fathers <1> , and which <00834 +>aher > I sent 
<07971 +shalach > to you by my servants <05650 + the prophets <05030 +nabiy> > . turn 2KI 018 024 How 
<00349 +>eyk > then wilt thou {turn} <07725 +shuwb > away the face <06440 +paniym > of one <00259 
+>echad > captain <06346 +pechah > of the least <06996 +qatan > of my master s <00113 +>adown > servants 
<05650 + , and put thy trust <00982 +batach > on <05921 + Egypt <04714 +Mitsrayim > for chariots <07393 
+rekeb > and for horsemen <06571 +parash > ? turn 2KI 019 028 Because <03282 +ya thy rage <07264 +ragaz > 
against <00413 +>el > me and thy tumult <07600 +sha>anan > is come <05927 + up into mine ears <00241 
+>ozen > , therefore I will put <07760 +suwm > my hook <02397 +chach > in thy nose <00639 +>aph > , and my
bridle <04964 +metheg > in thy lips <08193 +saphah > , and I will {turn} <07725 +shuwb > thee back <07725 
+shuwb > by the way <01870 +derek > by which <00834 +>aher > thou camest <00935 +bow> > . Turn 2KI 020 
005 {Turn} <07725 +shuwb > again <07725 +shuwb > , and tell <00559 +>amar > Hezekiah <02396 +Chizqiyah 
> the captain <05057 +nagiyd > of my people <05971 + , Thus <03541 +koh > saith <00559 +>amar > the LORD
<03068 +Y@hovah > , the God <00430 +>elohiym > of David <01732 +David > thy father <1> , I have heard 
<08085 +shama< > thy prayer <08605 +t@phillah > , I have seen <07200 +ra>ah > thy tears <01832 +dim : 
behold <02005 +hen > , I will heal <07495 +rapha> > thee : on the third <07992 +sh@liyshiy > day <03117 
+yowm > thou shalt go <05927 + up unto the house <01004 +bayith > of the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > . turn 
1CH 012 023 . And these <00428 +>el - leh > [ are ] the numbers <04557 +micpar > of the bands <07218 +ro>sh 
> [ that were ] ready armed <02502 +chalats > to the war <06635 +tsaba> > , [ and ] came <00935 +bow> > to 
David <01732 +David > to Hebron <02275 +Chebrown > , to {turn} <05437 +cabab > the kingdom <04438 
+malkuwth > of Saul <07586 +Sha>uwl > to him , according to the word <06310 +peh > of the LORD <03068 
+Y@hovah > . turn 1CH 014 014 Therefore David <01732 +David > enquired <07592 +sha>al > again <05750 +
of God <00430 +>elohiym > ; and God <00430 +>elohiym > said <00559 +>amar > unto him , Go <05927 + not 
up after <00310 +>achar > them ; {turn} <05437 +cabab > away from them , and come <00935 +bow> > upon 
them over <04136 +muwl > against <04136 +muwl > the mulberry <01057 +baka> > trees . turn 2CH 006 026 
When the heaven <08064 +shamayim > is shut <06113 + up , and there is no <03808 +lo> > rain <04306 +matar 



> , because <03588 +kiy > they have sinned <02398 +chata> > against thee ; [ yet ] if they pray <06419 +palal > 
toward <00413 +>el > this <02088 +zeh > place <04725 +maqowm > , and confess <03034 +yadah > thy name 
<08034 +shem > , and {turn} <07725 +shuwb > from their sin <02403 +chatta>ah > , when <03588 +kiy > thou 
dost afflict <06031 + them ; turn 2CH 006 037 Yet [ if ] they bethink themselves in the land <00776 +>erets > 
whither they are carried <07617 +shabah > captive <07617 +shabah > , and {turn} <07725 +shuwb > and pray 
<02603 +chanan > unto thee in the land <00776 +>erets > of their captivity <07633 +shibyah > , saying <00559 
+>amar > , We have sinned <02398 +chata> > , we have done amiss <05753 + , and have dealt wickedly <07561 
+rasha< > ; turn 2CH 006 042 O LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > God <00430 +>elohiym > , {turn} <07725 +shuwb
> not away the face <06440 +paniym > of thine anointed <04899 +mashiyach > : remember <02142 +zakar > the 
mercies <02617 +checed > of David <01732 +David > thy servant <05650 + . turn 2CH 007 014 If my people 
<05971 + , which <00834 +>aher > are called <07121 +qara> > by my name <08034 +shem > , shall humble 
<03665 +kana< > themselves , and pray <06419 +palal > , and seek <01245 +baqash > my face <06440 +paniym 
> , and {turn} <07725 +shuwb > from their wicked <07451 +ra< > ways <01870 +derek > ; then will I hear 
<08085 +shama< > from heaven <08064 +shamayim > , and will forgive <05545 +calach > their sin <02403 
+chatta>ah > , and will heal <07495 +rapha> > their land <00776 +>erets > . turn 2CH 007 019 But if <00518 
+>im > ye {turn} <07725 +shuwb > away , and forsake <05800 + my statutes <02708 +chuqqah > and my 
commandments <04687 +mitsvah > , which <00834 +>aher > I have set <05414 +nathan > before <06440 
+paniym > you , and shall go <01980 +halak > and serve <05647 + other <00312 +>acher > gods <00430 
+>elohiym > , and worship <07812 +shachah > them ; turn 2CH 015 004 But when they in their trouble <06862 
+tsar > did {turn} <07725 +shuwb > unto the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > God <00430 +>elohiym > of Israel 
<03478 +Yisra>el > , and sought <01245 +baqash > him , he was found <04672 +matsa> > of them . Turn 2CH 
018 033 And a [ certain ] man drew <04900 +mashak > a bow <07198 +qesheth > at a venture <08537 +tom > , 
and smote <05221 +nakah > the king <04428 +melek > of Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > between <00996 +beyn > 
the joints <01694 +debeq > of the harness <08302 +shiryown > : therefore he said <00559 +>amar > to his chariot
<07395 +rakkab > man <00376 +>iysh > , {Turn} <02015 +haphak > thine hand <03027 +yad > , that thou 
mayest carry <03318 +yatsa> > me out of the host <06635 +tsaba> > ; for I am wounded <02470 +chalah > . turn 
2CH 025 027 Now after the time <06256 + that Amaziah <00558 +>Amatsyah > did {turn} <05493 +cuwr > 
away from following <00310 +>achar > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > they made a conspiracy <07195 
+qesher > against <05921 + him in Jerusalem <03389 +Y@ruwshalaim > ; and he fled <05127 +nuwc > to 
Lachish <03923 +Lachiysh > : but they sent <07971 +shalach > to Lachish <03923 +Lachiysh > after <00310 
+>achar > him , and slew <04191 +muwth > him there <08033 +sham > . turn 2CH 029 010 Now <06258 + [ it is 
] in mine heart <03824 +lebab > to make <03772 +karath > a covenant <01285 +b@riyth > with the LORD 
<03068 +Y@hovah > God <00430 +>elohiym > of Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > , that his fierce <02740 +charown 
> wrath <00639 +>aph > may {turn} <07725 +shuwb > away from us . turn 2CH 030 006 So the posts <07323 
+ruwts > went <03212 +yalak > with the letters <00107 +>iggereth > from the king <04428 +melek > and his 
princes <08269 +sar > throughout all <03605 +kol > Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > and Judah <03063 +Y@huwdah 
> , and according to the commandment <04687 +mitsvah > of the king <04428 +melek > , saying <00559 +>amar
> , Ye children <01121 +ben > of Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > , {turn} <07725 +shuwb > again <07725 +shuwb > 
unto the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > God <00430 +>elohiym > of Abraham <85> , Isaac <03327 +Yitschaq > , 
and Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > , and he will return <07725 +shuwb > to the remnant <07604 +sha>ar > of you , 
that are escaped <06413 +p@leytah > out of the hand <03709 +kaph > of the kings <04428 +melek > of Assyria 
<00804 +>Ashshuwr > . turn 2CH 030 008 Now <06258 + be ye not stiffnecked , as your fathers <1> [ were , but 
] yield yourselves <03027 +yad > unto the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > , and enter <00935 +bow> > into his 
sanctuary <04720 +miqdash > , which <00834 +>aher > he hath sanctified <06942 +qadash > for ever <05769 + : 
and serve <05647 + the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > your God <00430 +>elohiym > , that the fierceness <02740 
+charown > of his wrath <00639 +>aph > may {turn} <07725 +shuwb > away from you . turn 2CH 030 009 For 
if ye turn <07725 +shuwb > again <07725 +shuwb > unto the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > , your brethren 
<00251 +>ach > and your children <01121 +ben > [ shall find ] compassion <07356 +racham > before <06440 
+paniym > them that lead them captive <07617 +shabah > , so that they shall come <07725 +shuwb > again 
<07725 +shuwb > into this <02063 +zo>th > land <00776 +>erets > : for the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > your 
God <00430 +>elohiym > [ is ] gracious <02587 +channuwn > and merciful <07349 +rachuwm > , and will not 
{turn} <05493 +cuwr > away [ his ] face <06440 +paniym > from you , if <00518 +>im > ye return <07725 
+shuwb > unto him . turn 2CH 030 009 For if ye {turn} <07725 +shuwb > again <07725 +shuwb > unto the 
LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > , your brethren <00251 +>ach > and your children <01121 +ben > [ shall find ] 
compassion <07356 +racham > before <06440 +paniym > them that lead them captive <07617 +shabah > , so that



they shall come <07725 +shuwb > again <07725 +shuwb > into this <02063 +zo>th > land <00776 +>erets > : for
the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > your God <00430 +>elohiym > [ is ] gracious <02587 +channuwn > and 
merciful <07349 +rachuwm > , and will not turn <05493 +cuwr > away [ his ] face <06440 +paniym > from you , 
if <00518 +>im > ye return <07725 +shuwb > unto him . turn 2CH 035 022 Nevertheless Josiah <02977 
+Yo>shiyah > would not {turn} <05437 +cabab > his face <06440 +paniym > from him , but disguised <02664 
+chaphas > himself , that he might fight <03898 +lacham > with him , and hearkened <08085 +shama< > not unto
the words <01697 +dabar > of Necho <05224 +N@kow > from the mouth <06310 +peh > of God <00430 
+>elohiym > , and came <00935 +bow> > to fight <03898 +lacham > in the valley <01237 +biq of Megiddo 
<04023 +M@giddown > . turn NEH 001 009 But [ if ] ye {turn} <07725 +shuwb > unto me , and keep <08104 
+shamar > mycommandments <04687 +mitsvah > , and do <06213 + them ; though <00518 +>im > there were of
you cast <05080 +nadach > out unto the uttermost <07097 +qatseh > part of the heaven <08064 +shamayim > , [ 
yet ] will I gather <06908 +qabats > them from thence <08033 +sham > , and will bring <00935 +bow> > them 
unto the place <04725 +maqowm > that I have chosen <00970 +bachuwr > to set <07931 +shakan > my name 
<08034 +shem > there <08033 +sham > . turn NEH 004 004 Hear <08085 +shama< > , O our God <00430 
+>elohiym > ; for we are despised <00939 +buwzah > : and {turn} <07725 +shuwb > their reproach <02781 
+cherpah > upon their own head <07218 +ro>sh > , and give <05414 +nathan > them for a prey <00961 +bizzah >
in the land <00776 +>erets > of captivity <07633 +shibyah > : turn NEH 009 026 Nevertheless they were 
disobedient <04784 +marah > , and rebelled <04775 +marad > against thee , and cast <07993 +shalak > thy law 
<08451 +towrah > behind <00310 +>achar > their backs <01458 +gav > , and slew <02026 +harag > thy prophets
<05030 +nabiy> > which <00834 +>aher > testified <05749 + against them to {turn} <07725 +shuwb > them to 
thee , and they wrought <06213 + great <01419 +gadowl > provocations <05007 +n@>atsah > . turn EST 002 
012 Now when every maid s <05291 +na {turn} <08447 +towr > was come <05060 +naga< > to go <00935 
+bow> > in to king <04428 +melek > Ahasuerus <00325 +>Achashverowsh > , after <07093 +qets > that she had 
been <01961 +hayah > twelve months <02320 +chodesh > , according to the manner <01881 +dath > of the 
women <00802 +>ishshah > , ( for so <03651 +ken > were the days <03117 +yowm > of their purifications 
<04795 +maruwq > accomplished <04390 +male> > , [ to wit ] , six <08337 +shesh > months <02320 +chodesh >
with oil <08081 +shemen > of myrrh <04753 +more > , and six <08337 +shesh > months <02320 +chodesh > 
with sweet <01314 +besem > odours <01314 +besem > , and with [ other ] things for the purifying <08562 
+tamruwq > of the women <00802 +>ishshah > ; ) turn EST 002 015 Now when the {turn} <08447 +towr > of 
Esther <00635 +>Ecter > , the daughter <01323 +bath > of Abihail <32> the uncle <01730 +dowd > of Mordecai 
<04782 +Mord@kay > , who <00834 +>aher > had taken <03947 +laqach > her for his daughter <01323 +bath > ,
was come <05060 +naga< > to go <00935 +bow> > in unto the king <04428 +melek > , she required <01245 
+baqash > nothing but what Hegai <01896 +Hege> > the king s <04428 +melek > chamberlain <05631 +cariyc > 
, the keeper <08104 +shamar > of the women <00802 +>ishshah > , appointed <00559 +>amar > . And Esther 
<00635 +>Ecter > obtained <05375 +nasa> > favour <02580 +chen > in the sight <05869 + of all <03605 +kol > 
them that looked <06437 +panah > upon her . turn JOB 005 001 . Call <07121 +qara> > now <04994 +na> > , if 
there be any that will answer <06030 + thee ; and to which <04310 +miy > of the saints <06918 +qadowsh > wilt 
thou {turn} <06437 +panah > ? Turn JOB 014 006 {Turn} <08159 +sha from him , that he may rest <02308 
+chadal > , till <05704 + he shall accomplish <07521 +ratsah > , as an hireling <07916 +sakiyr > , his day <03117
+yowm > . turn JOB 023 013 . But he [ is ] in one <00259 +>echad > [ mind ] , and who <04310 +miy > can 
{turn} <07725 +shuwb > him ? and [ what ] his soul <05315 +nephesh > desireth <00183 +>avah > , even [ that ] 
he doeth <06213 + . turn JOB 024 004 They {turn} <05186 +natah > the needy <34> out of the way <01870 
+derek > : the poor <06035 + of the earth <00776 +>erets > hide <2244> themselves together <03162 +yachad > .
turn JOB 034 015 All <03605 +kol > flesh <01320 +basar > shall perish <01478 +gava< > together <03162 
+yachad > , and man <00120 +>adam > shall {turn} <07725 +shuwb > again <07725 +shuwb > unto dust <06083
+ . turn PSA 004 002 O ye sons <01121 +ben > of men <00376 +>iysh > , how <05704 + long <05704 + [ will ye 
{turn} ] my glory <03519 +kabowd > into shame <03639 +k@limmah > ? [ how long ] will ye love <00157 
+>ahab > vanity <07385 +riyq > , [ and ] seek <01245 +baqash > after leasing <03577 +kazab > ? Selah <05542 
+celah > . turn PSA 007 012 If <00518 +>im > he {turn} <07725 +shuwb > not , he will whet <03913 +latash > 
his sword <02719 +chereb > ; he hath bent <01869 +darak > his bow <07198 +qesheth > , and made it ready 
<03559 +kuwn > . turn PSA 018 037 I have pursued <07291 +radaph > mine enemies <00341 +>oyeb > , and 
overtaken <05381 +nasag > them : neither <03808 +lo> > did I {turn} <07725 +shuwb > again <07725 +shuwb >
till <05704 + they were consumed <03615 +kalah > . turn PSA 021 012 Therefore shalt thou make them {turn} 
their back <07926 +sh@kem > , [ when ] thou shalt make ready <03559 +kuwn > [ thine arrows ] upon thy strings
<04340 +meythar > against <05921 + the face <06440 +paniym > of them . turn PSA 022 027 All <03605 +kol > 



the ends <00657 +>ephec > of the world <00776 +>erets > shall remember <02142 +zakar > and {turn} <07725 
+shuwb > unto the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > : and all <03605 +kol > the kindreds <04940 +mishpachah > of 
the nations <01471 +gowy > shall worship <07812 +shachah > before <06440 +paniym > thee . Turn PSA 025 
016 {Turn} <06437 +panah > thee unto me , and have mercy <02603 +chanan > upon me ; for I [ am ] desolate 
<03173 +yachiyd > and afflicted <06041 + . turn PSA 040 004 Blessed <00835 +>esher > [ is ] that man <01397 
+geber > that maketh <07760 +suwm > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > his trust <04009 +mibtach > , and 
respecteth <06437 +panah > not the proud <07295 +rahab > , nor <03808 +lo> > such as {turn} <07750 +suwt > 
aside <07847 +satah > to lies <03576 +kazab > . turn PSA 044 010 Thou makest us to {turn} <07725 +shuwb > 
back <00268 +>achowr > from the enemy <06862 +tsar > : and they which hate <08130 +sane> > us spoil 
<08154 +shacah > for themselves . turn PSA 056 009 When I cry <07121 +qara> > [ unto thee ] , then <00227 
+>az > shall mine enemies <00341 +>oyeb > {turn} <07725 +shuwb > back <00268 +>achowr > : this <02088 
+zeh > I know <03045 +yada< > ; for God <00430 +>elohiym > [ is ] for me . turn PSA 060 001 . To the chief 
Musician <05329 +natsach > upon <05921 + Shushaneduth <07799 +shuwshan > <5715> , Michtam <04387 
+miktam > of David <01732 +David > , to teach <03925 +lamad > ; when he strove <05327 +natsah > with 
Aramnaharaim <00763 +>Aram Naharayim > <05104 +nahar > and with Aramzobah <00758 +>Aram > <06678 
+Tsowba> > , when Joab <03097 +Yow>ab > returned <07725 +shuwb > , and smote <05221 +nakah > of Edom 
<00123 +>Edom > in the valley <01516 +gay> > of salt <04417 +melach > twelve <08147 +sh@nayim > 
thousand <06240 + <00505 +>eleph > . O God <00430 +>elohiym > , thou hast cast <02186 +zanach > us off , 
thou hast scattered <06555 +parats > us , thou hast been displeased <00599 +>anaph > ; O {turn} <07725 +shuwb
> thyself to us again <07725 +shuwb > . turn PSA 069 016 Hear <06030 + me , O LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > ; 
for thy lovingkindness <02617 +checed > [ is ] good <02896 +towb > : {turn} <06437 +panah > unto me 
according to the multitude <07230 +rob > of thy tender mercies <07356 +racham > . Turn PSA 080 003 {Turn} 
<07725 +shuwb > us again <07725 +shuwb > , O God <00430 +>elohiym > , and cause thy face <06440 +paniym
> to shine <00215 +>owr > ; and we shall be saved <03467 +yasha< > . Turn PSA 080 007 {Turn} <07725 
+shuwb > us again <07725 +shuwb > , O God <00430 +>elohiym > of hosts <06635 +tsaba> > , and cause thy 
face <06440 +paniym > to shine <00215 +>owr > ; and we shall be saved <03467 +yasha< > . Turn PSA 080 019 
{Turn} <07725 +shuwb > us again <07725 +shuwb > , O LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > God <00430 +>elohiym >
of hosts <06635 +tsaba> > , cause thy face <06440 +paniym > to shine <00215 +>owr > ; and we shall be saved 
<03467 +yasha< > . Turn PSA 085 004 {Turn} <07725 +shuwb > us , O God <00430 +>elohiym > of our 
salvation <03468 +yesha< > , and cause thine anger <03708 +ka toward <05973 + us to cease <06565 +parar > . 
turn PSA 085 008 . I will hear <08085 +shama< > what <04100 +mah > God <00410 +>el > the LORD <03068 
+Y@hovah > will speak <01696 +dabar > : for he will speak <01696 +dabar > peace <07965 +shalowm > unto 
his people <05971 + , and to his saints <02623 +chaciyd > : but let them not {turn} <07725 +shuwb > again 
<07725 +shuwb > to folly <03690 +kiclah > . turn PSA 086 016 O {turn} <06437 +panah > unto me , and have 
mercy <02603 +chanan > upon me ; give <05414 +nathan > thy strength <05797 + unto thy servant <05650 + , 
and save <03467 +yasha< > the son <01121 +ben > of thine handmaid <00519 +>amah > . turn PSA 101 003 I 
will set <07896 +shiyth > no <03808 +lo> > wicked <01100 +b@liya thing <01697 +dabar > before <06440 
+paniym > mine eyes <05869 + : I hate <08130 +sane> > the work <06213 + of them that {turn} <07750 +suwt >
aside <07750 +suwt > ; [ it ] shall not cleave <01692 +dabaq > to me . turn PSA 104 009 Thou hast set <07760 
+suwm > a bound <01366 +g@buwl > that they may not pass <05674 + over <05674 + ; that they {turn} <07725 
+shuwb > not again <07725 +shuwb > to cover <03680 +kacah > the earth <00776 +>erets > . turn PSA 106 023 
Therefore he said <00559 +>amar > that he would destroy <08045 +shamad > them , had <03884 +luwle> > not 
Moses <04872 +Mosheh > his chosen <00972 +bachiyr > stood <05975 + before <06440 +paniym > him in the 
breach <06556 +perets > , to {turn} <07725 +shuwb > away his wrath <02534 +chemah > , lest he should destroy
<07843 +shachath > [ them ] . Turn PSA 119 037 . {Turn} <05674 + away mine eyes <05869 + from beholding 
<07200 +ra>ah > vanity <07723 +shav> > ; [ and ] quicken <02421 +chayah > thou me in thy way <01870 
+derek >. Turn PSA 119 039 . {Turn} <05674 + away my reproach <02781 +cherpah > which <00834 +>aher > I 
fear <03025 +yagor > : for thy judgments <04941 +mishpat > [ are ] good <02896 +towb >. turn PSA 119 079 Let
those that fear <03373 +yare> > thee {turn} <07725 +shuwb > unto me , and those that have known <03045 
+yada< > thy testimonies <05713 + . turn PSA 125 005 As for such as {turn} <05186 +natah > aside <05186 
+natah > unto their crooked <06128 + ways , the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > shall lead <03212 +yalak > them 
forth with the workers <06466 +pa of iniquity <00205 +>aven > : [ but ] peace <07965 +shalowm > [ shall be ] 
upon Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > . Turn PSA 126 004 . {Turn} <07725 +shuwb > again <07725 +shuwb > our 
captivity <07622 +sh@buwth > , O LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > , as the streams <00650 +>aphiyq > in the south
<05045 +negeb >. turn PSA 132 010 For thy servant <05650 + David s <01732 +David > sake <05668 + {turn} 



<07725 +shuwb > not away the face <06440 +paniym > of thine anointed <04899 +mashiyach > . turn PSA 132 
011 . The LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > hath sworn <07650 +shaba< > [ in ] truth <00571 +>emeth > unto David 
<01732 +David > ; he will not {turn} <07725 +shuwb > from it ; Of the fruit <06529 +p@riy > of thy body 
<00990 +beten > will I set <07896 +shiyth > upon thy throne <03678 +kicce> > . Turn PRO 001 023 {Turn} 
<07725 +shuwb > you at my reproof <08433 +towkechah > : behold <02009 +hinneh > , I will pour <05042 
+naba< > out my spirit <07307 +ruwach > unto you , I will make known <03045 +yada< > my words <01697 
+dabar > unto you . turn PRO 004 015 Avoid <06544 +para< > it , pass <05674 + not by it , {turn} <07847 +satah
> from it , and pass <05674 + away . Turn PRO 004 027 {Turn} <05186 +natah > not to the right <03225 
+yamiyn > hand <03227 +y@miyniy > nor to the left <08040 +s@mo>wl > : remove <05493 +cuwr > thy foot 
<07272 +regel > from evil <07451 +ra< > . turn PRO 009 004 Whoso <04310 +miy > [ is ] simple <06612 
+p@thiy > , let him {turn} <05493 +cuwr > in hither : [ as for ] him that wanteth <02638 +chacer > understanding
<03820 +leb > , she saith <00559 +>amar > to him , turn PRO 009 016 Whoso <04310 +miy > [ is ] simple 
<06612 +p@thiy > , let him {turn} <05493 +cuwr > in hither : and [ as for ] him that wanteth <02638 +chacer > 
understanding <03820 +leb > , she saith <00559 +>amar > to him , turn PRO 024 018 Lest <06435 +pen > the 
LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > see <07200 +ra>ah > [ it ] , and it displease him , and he {turn} <07725 +shuwb > 
away his wrath <00639 +>aph > from him . turn PRO 025 010 Lest <06435 +pen > he that heareth <08085 
+shama< > [ it ] put thee to shame <02616 +chacad > , and thine infamy <01681 +dibbah > {turn} <07725 
+shuwb > not away . turn PRO 029 008 . Scornful <03944 +latsown > men <00582 +>enowsh > bring <06315 
+puwach > a city <07151 +qiryah > into a snare <06315 +puwach > : but wise <02450 +chakam > [ men ] {turn} 
<07725 +shuwb > away wrath <00639 +>aph > . turn ECC 003 020 All <03605 +kol > go <01980 +halak > unto 
one <00259 +>echad > place <04725 +maqowm > ; all <03605 +kol > are of the dust <06083 + , and all <03605 
+kol > {turn} <07725 +shuwb > to dust <06083 + again <07725 +shuwb > . turn SON 002 017 Until <05704 +
the day <03117 +yowm > break <06315 +puwach > , and the shadows <06752 +tselel > flee <05127 +nuwc > 
away , {turn} <05437 +cabab > , my beloved <01730 +dowd > , and be thou like <01819 +damah > a roe <06643 
+ts@biy > or <00176 +>ow > a young <06082 + hart <00354 +>ayal > upon the mountains <02022 +har > of 
Bether <01336 +Bether > . Turn SON 006 005 {Turn} <05437 +cabab > away thine eyes <05869 + from me , for 
they have overcome <07292 +rahab > me : thy hair <08181 +se [ is ] as a flock <05739 + of goats <05795 + that 
appear <01570 +galash > from Gilead <01568 +Gil . turn ISA 001 025 And I will {turn} <07725 +shuwb > my 
hand <03027 +yad > upon thee , and purely <01252 +bor > purge <06884 +tsaraph > away thy dross <05509 
+ciyg > , and take <05493 +cuwr > away <05493 +cuwr > all <03605 +kol > thy tin <00913 +b@diyl > : turn ISA
010 002 To {turn} <05186 +natah > aside <05186 +natah > the needy <01800 +dal > from judgment <01779 
+diyn > , and to take <01497 +gazal > away <01497 +gazal > the right <04941 +mishpat > from the poor <06041 
+ of my people <05971 + , that widows <00490 +>almanah > may be their prey <07998 +shalal > , and [ that ] 
they may rob <00962 +bazaz > the fatherless <03490 +yathowm > ! turn ISA 013 014 And it shall be as the 
chased <05080 +nadach > roe <06643 +ts@biy > , and as a sheep <06629 +tso>n > that no <00369 +>ayin > man
taketh <06908 +qabats > up : they shall every man <00376 +>iysh > {turn} <06437 +panah > to his own people 
<05971 + , and flee <05127 +nuwc > every <00376 +>iysh > one into <00413 +>el > his own land <00776 
+>erets > . turn ISA 014 027 For the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > of hosts <06635 +tsaba> > hath purposed 
<03289 +ya , and who <04310 +miy > shall disannul <06565 +parar > [ it ] ? and his hand <03027 +yad > [ is ] 
stretched <05186 +natah > out , and who <04310 +miy > shall {turn} <07725 +shuwb > it back <07725 +shuwb >
? turn ISA 019 006 And they shall {turn} <02186 +zanach > the rivers <05104 +nahar > far away ; [ and ] the 
brooks <02975 +y@ of defence <04692 +matsowr > shall be emptied <01809 +dalal > and dried <02717 +charab 
> up : the reeds <07070 +qaneh > and flags <05488 +cuwph > shall wither <07060 +qamal > . turn ISA 022 018 
He will surely violently {turn} <06801 +tsanaph > and toss <06802 +ts@nephah > thee [ like ] a ball <01754 
+duwr > into <00413 +>el > a large country <00776 +>erets > : there <08033 +sham > shalt thou die <04191 
+muwth > , and there <08033 +sham > the chariots <04818 +merkabah > of thy glory <03519 +kabowd > [ shall 
be ] the shame <07036 +qalown > of thy lord s <00113 +>adown > house <01004 +bayith > . turn ISA 023 017 
And it shall come <01961 +hayah > to pass after the end <07093 +qets > of seventy <07657 +shib years <08141 
+shaneh > , that the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > will visit <06485 +paqad > Tyre <06865 +Tsor > , and she shall 
{turn} <07725 +shuwb > to her hire <00868 +>ethnan > , and shall commit <02181 +zanah > fornication <02181 
+zanah > with all <03605 +kol > the kingdoms <04467 +mamlakah > of the world <00776 +>erets > upon the 
face <06440 +paniym > of the earth <00127 +>adamah > . turn ISA 028 006 And for a spirit <07307 +ruwach > 
of judgment <04941 +mishpat > to him that sitteth <03427 +yashab > in judgment <04941 +mishpat > , and for 
strength <01369 +g@buwrah > to them that {turn} <07725 +shuwb > the battle <04421 +milchamah > to the gate
<08179 +sha . turn ISA 029 021 That make a man <00120 +>adam > an offender <02398 +chata> > for a word 



<01697 +dabar > , and lay a snare <06983 +qowsh > for him that reproveth <03198 +yakach > in the gate <08179
+sha , and {turn} <05186 +natah > aside <05186 +natah > the just <06662 +tsaddiyq > for a thing of nought 
<08414 +tohuw > . turn ISA 030 011 Get you out of the way <01870 +derek > , {turn} <05186 +natah > aside 
<05186 +natah > out of the path <00734 +>orach > , cause the Holy <06918 +qadowsh > One of Israel <03478 
+Yisra>el > to cease <07673 +shabath > from before <06440 +paniym > us . turn ISA 030 021 And thine ears 
<00241 +>ozen > shall hear <08085 +shama< > a word <01697 +dabar > behind <00310 +>achar > thee , saying 
<00559 +>amar > , This <02088 +zeh > [ is ] the way <01870 +derek > , walk <03212 +yalak > ye in it , when 
<03588 +kiy > ye turn to the right <00541 +>aman > hand <03027 +yad > , and when <03588 +kiy > ye {turn} to
the left <08041 +sama>l > . turn ISA 030 021 And thine ears <00241 +>ozen > shall hear <08085 +shama< > a 
word <01697 +dabar > behind <00310 +>achar > thee , saying <00559 +>amar > , This <02088 +zeh > [ is ] the 
way <01870 +derek > , walk <03212 +yalak > ye in it , when <03588 +kiy > ye {turn} to the right <00541 
+>aman > hand <03027 +yad > , and when <03588 +kiy > ye turn to the left <08041 +sama>l > . Turn ISA 031 
006 . {Turn} <07725 +shuwb > ye unto [ him from ] whom <00834 +>aher > the children <01121 +ben > of Israel
<03478 +Yisra>el > have deeply <06009 + revolted <05627 +carah >. turn ISA 036 009 How <00349 +>eyk > 
then wilt thou {turn} <07725 +shuwb > away the face <06440 +paniym > of one <00259 +>echad > captain 
<06346 +pechah > of the least <06996 +qatan > of my master s <00113 +>adown > servants <05650 + , and put 
thy trust <00982 +batach > on <05921 + Egypt <04714 +Mitsrayim > for chariots <07393 +rekeb > and for 
horsemen <06571 +parash > ? turn ISA 037 029 Because <03282 +ya thy rage <07264 +ragaz > against <00413 
+>el > me , and thy tumult <07600 +sha>anan > , is come <05927 + up into mine ears <00241 +>ozen > , 
therefore will I put <07760 +suwm > my hook <02397 +chach > in thy nose <00639 +>aph > , and my bridle 
<04964 +metheg > in thy lips <08193 +saphah > , and I will {turn} <07725 +shuwb > thee back <07725 +shuwb 
> by the way <01870 +derek > by which <00834 +>aher > thou camest <00935 +bow> > . turn ISA 058 013 . If 
<00518 +>im > thou {turn} <07725 +shuwb > away thy foot <07272 +regel > from the sabbath <07676 
+shabbath > , [ from ] doing <06213 + thy pleasure <02656 +chephets > on my holy <06944 +qodesh > day 
<03117 +yowm > ; and call <07121 +qara> > the sabbath <07676 +shabbath > a delight <06027 + , the holy 
<06918 +qadowsh > of the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > , honourable <03513 +kabad > ; and shalt honour 
<03513 +kabad > him , not doing <06213 + thine own ways <01870 +derek > , nor finding <04672 +matsa> > 
thine own pleasure <02656 +chephets > , nor speaking <01696 +dabar > [ thine own ] words <01697 +dabar > : 
turn ISA 059 020 And the Redeemer <01350 +ga>al > shall come <00935 +bow> > to Zion <06726 +Tsiyown > ,
and unto them that {turn} <07725 +shuwb > from transgression <06588 +pesha< > in Jacob <03290 +Ya , saith 
<05002 +n@>um > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > . turn JER 002 024 A wild <06501 +pere> > ass <06501 
+pere> > used <03928 +limmuwd > to the wilderness <04057 +midbar > , [ that ] snuffeth <07602 +sha>aph > up
the wind <07307 +ruwach > at her pleasure ; in her occasion <08385 +ta>anah > who <04310 +miy > can {turn} 
<07725 +shuwb > her away ? all <03605 +kol > they that seek <01245 +baqash > her will not weary <03286 +ya
themselves ; in her month <02320 +chodesh > they shall find <04672 +matsa> > her . turn JER 002 035 Yet thou 
sayest <00559 +>amar > , Because <03588 +kiy > I am innocent <05352 +naqah > , surely <00389 +>ak > his 
anger <00639 +>aph > shall {turn} <07725 +shuwb > from me . Behold <02005 +hen > , I will plead <08199 
+shaphat > with thee , because <05921 + thou sayest <00559 +>amar > , I have not sinned <02398 +chata> > . 
Turn JER 003 007 And I said <00559 +>amar > after <00310 +>achar > she had done <06213 + all <03605 +kol 
> these <00428 +>el - leh > [ things ] , {Turn} <07725 +shuwb > thou unto me . But she returned <07725 +shuwb
> not . And her treacherous <00901 +bagowd > sister <00269 +>achowth > Judah <03063 +Y@huwdah > saw 
<07200 +ra>ah > [ it ] . Turn JER 003 014 {Turn} <07725 +shuwb > , O backsliding <07726 +showbab > 
children <01121 +ben > , saith <05002 +n@>um > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > ; for I am married <01166 
+ba unto you : and I will take <03947 +laqach > you one <00259 +>echad > of a city <05892 + , and two <08147 
+sh@nayim > of a family <04940 +mishpachah > , and I will bring <00935 +bow> > you to Zion <06726 
+Tsiyown > : turn JER 003 019 But I said <00559 +>amar > , How <00349 +>eyk > shall I put <07896 +shiyth > 
thee among the children <01121 +ben > , and give <05414 +nathan > thee a pleasant <02532 +chemdah > land 
<00776 +>erets > , a goodly <06643 +ts@biy > heritage <05159 +nachalah > of the hosts <06635 +tsaba> > of 
nations <01471 +gowy > ? and I said <00559 +>amar > , Thou shalt call <07121 +qara> > me , My father <1> ; 
and shalt not {turn} <07725 +shuwb > away from me . turn JER 004 028 For this <02063 +zo>th > shall the earth
<00776 +>erets > mourn <56> , and the heavens <08064 +shamayim > above <04605 +ma be black <06937 
+qadar > : because I have spoken <01696 +dabar > [ it ] , I have purposed <02161 +zamam > [ it ] , and will not 
repent <05162 +nacham > , neither <03808 +lo> > will I {turn} <07725 +shuwb > back <07725 +shuwb > from it
. turn JER 006 009 . Thus <03541 +koh > saith <00559 +>amar > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > of hosts 
<06635 +tsaba> > , They shall throughly glean <05953 + the remnant <07611 +sh@>eriyth > of Israel <03478 



+Yisra>el > as a vine <01612 +gephen > : {turn} <07725 +shuwb > back <07725 +shuwb > thine hand <03027 
+yad > as a grapegatherer <01219 +batsar > into <05921 + the baskets <05552 +calcillah > . turn JER 008 004 . 
Moreover thou shalt say <00559 +>amar > unto them , Thus <03541 +koh > saith <00559 +>amar > the LORD 
<03068 +Y@hovah > ; Shall they fall <05307 +naphal > , and not arise <06965 +quwm > ? shall he {turn} 
<07725 +shuwb > away , and not return <07725 +shuwb > ? turn JER 013 016 Give <05414 +nathan > glory 
<03519 +kabowd > to the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > your God <00430 +>elohiym > , before <02962 +terem >
he cause darkness <02821 +chashak > , and before <02962 +terem > your feet <07272 +regel > stumble <05062 
+nagaph > upon the dark <05399 +nesheph > mountains <02022 +har > , and , while ye look <06960 +qavah > 
for light <00216 +>owr > , he {turn} <07760 +suwm > it into the shadow <06757 +tsalmaveth > of death <06757 
+tsalmaveth > , [ and ] make <07896 +shiyth > [ it ] gross <06205 + darkness <06205 + . turn JER 018 008 If that 
nation <01471 +gowy > , against <05921 + whom <00834 +>aher > I have pronounced <01696 +dabar > , {turn} 
<07725 +shuwb > from their evil <07451 +ra< > , I will repent <05162 +nacham > of the evil <07451 +ra< > that 
I thought <02803 +chashab > to do <06213 + unto them . turn JER 018 020 Shall evil <07451 +ra< > be 
recompensed <07999 +shalam > for good <02896 +towb > ? for they have digged <03738 +karah > a pit <07745 
+shuwchah > for my soul <05315 +nephesh > . Remember <02142 +zakar > that I stood <05975 + before <06440
+paniym > thee to speak <01696 +dabar > good <02896 +towb > for them , [ and ] to {turn} <07725 +shuwb > 
away thy wrath <02534 +chemah > from them . turn JER 021 004 Thus <03541 +koh > saith <00559 +>amar > 
the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > God <00430 +>elohiym > of Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > ; Behold <02005 +hen >
, I will {turn} <05437 +cabab > back <05437 +cabab > the weapons <03627 +k@liy > of war <04421 
+milchamah > that [ are ] in your hands <03027 +yad > , wherewith <00834 +>aher > ye fight <03898 +lacham > 
against the king <04428 +melek > of Babylon <00894 +Babel > , and [ against ] the Chaldeans <03778 +Kasdiy >
, which besiege <06696 +tsuwr > you without <02351 +chuwts > the walls <02346 +chowmah > , and I will 
assemble <00622 +>acaph > them into <00413 +>el > the midst <08432 +tavek > of this <02063 +zo>th > city 
<05892 + . Turn JER 025 005 They said <00559 +>amar > , {Turn} <07725 +shuwb > ye again <07725 +shuwb 
> now <04994 +na> > every <00376 +>iysh > one <00376 +>iysh > from his evil <07451 +ra< > way <01870 
+derek > , and from the evil <07455 +roa< > of your doings <04611 +ma , and dwell <03427 +yashab > in the 
land <00127 +>adamah > that the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > hath given <05414 +nathan > unto you and to 
your fathers <1> for ever <05769 + and ever <05769 + : turn JER 026 003 If <00194 +>uwlay > so be they will 
hearken <08085 +shama< > , and {turn} <07725 +shuwb > every man <00376 +>iysh > from his evil <07451 
+ra< > way <01870 +derek > , that I may repent <05162 +nacham > me of the evil <07451 +ra< > , which 
<00834 +>aher > I purpose <02803 +chashab > to do <06213 + unto them because <06440 +paniym > of the evil 
<07455 +roa< > of their doings <04611 +ma . turn JER 029 014 And I will be found <04672 +matsa> > of you , 
saith <05002 +n@>um > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > : and I will {turn} <07725 +shuwb > away your 
captivity <07622 +sh@buwth > , and I will gather <06908 +qabats > you from all <03605 +kol > the nations 
<01471 +gowy > , and from all <03605 +kol > the places <04725 +maqowm > whither I have driven <05080 
+nadach > you , saith <05002 +n@>um > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > ; and I will bring <07725 +shuwb > 
you again <07725 +shuwb > into <00413 +>el > the place <04725 +maqowm > whence I caused you to be carried
<01540 +galah > away captive <01540 +galah > . turn JER 031 013 Then shall the virgin <01330 +b@thuwlah > 
rejoice <08057 +simchah > in the dance <04234 +machowl > , both young <00970 +bachuwr > men and old 
<02205 +zaqen > together <03162 +yachad > : for I will {turn} <02015 +haphak > their mourning <60> into joy 
<08342 +sasown > , and will comfort <05162 +nacham > them , and make them rejoice <08057 +simchah > from 
their sorrow <03015 +yagown > . turn JER 031 018 . I have surely heard <08085 +shama< > Ephraim <00669 
+>Ephrayim > bemoaning <05110 +nuwd > himself [ thus ] ; Thou hast chastised <03256 +yacar > me , and I was
chastised <03256 +yacar > , as a bullock <05695 + unaccustomed [ to the yoke ] : {turn} <07725 +shuwb > thou 
me , and I shall be turned <07725 +shuwb > ; for thou [ art ] the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > my God <00430 
+>elohiym > . turn JER 031 021 Set <05324 +natsab > thee up waymarks <06725 +tsiyuwn > , make <07760 
+suwm > thee high <08564 +tamruwr > heaps <08564 +tamruwr > : set <07896 +shiyth > thine heart <03820 
+leb > toward the highway <04546 +m@cillah > , [ even ] the way <01870 +derek > [ which ] thou wentest 
<01980 +halak > : turn <07725 +shuwb > again <07725 +shuwb > , O virgin <01330 +b@thuwlah > of Israel 
<03478 +Yisra>el > , {turn} <07725 +shuwb > again <07725 +shuwb > to these <00428 +>el - leh > thy cities 
<05892 + . turn JER 031 021 Set <05324 +natsab > thee up waymarks <06725 +tsiyuwn > , make <07760 +suwm
> thee high <08564 +tamruwr > heaps <08564 +tamruwr > : set <07896 +shiyth > thine heart <03820 +leb > 
toward the highway <04546 +m@cillah > , [ even ] the way <01870 +derek > [ which ] thou wentest <01980 
+halak > : {turn} <07725 +shuwb > again <07725 +shuwb > , O virgin <01330 +b@thuwlah > of Israel <03478 
+Yisra>el > , turn <07725 +shuwb > again <07725 +shuwb > to these <00428 +>el - leh > thy cities <05892 + . 



turn JER 032 040 And I will make <03772 +karath > an everlasting <05769 + covenant <01285 +b@riyth > with 
them , that I will not {turn} <07725 +shuwb > away from them , to do them good <03190 +yatab > ; but I will put
<05414 +nathan > my fear <03374 +yir>ah > in their hearts <03824 +lebab > , that they shall not depart <05493 
+cuwr > from me . turn JER 044 005 But they hearkened <08085 +shama< > not , nor <03808 +lo> > inclined 
<05186 +natah > their ear <00241 +>ozen > to {turn} <07725 +shuwb > from their wickedness <07451 +ra< > , 
to burn <06999 +qatar > no <01115 +biltiy > incense <06999 +qatar > unto other <00312 +>acher > gods <00430 
+>elohiym > . turn JER 049 008 Flee <05127 +nuwc > ye , {turn} <06437 +panah > back <06437 +panah > , 
dwell <03427 +yashab > deep <06009 + , O inhabitants <03427 +yashab > of Dedan <01719 +D@dan > ; for I 
will bring <00935 +bow> > the calamity <00343 +>eyd > of Esau <06215 + upon him , the time <06256 + [ that ]
I will visit <06485 +paqad > him . turn JER 050 016 Cut <03772 +karath > off the sower <02232 +zara< > from 
Babylon <00894 +Babel > , and him that handleth <08610 +taphas > the sickle <04038 +maggal > in the time 
<06256 + of harvest <07105 +qatsiyr > : for fear <06440 +paniym > of the oppressing <03238 +yanah > sword 
<02719 +chereb > they shall {turn} <06437 +panah > every <00376 +>iysh > one <00376 +>iysh > to his people 
<05971 + , and they shall flee <05127 +nuwc > every <00376 +>iysh > one <00376 +>iysh > to his own land 
<00776 +>erets > . turn LAM 002 014 Thy prophets <05030 +nabiy> > have seen <02372 +chazah > vain <07723
+shav> > and foolish <08602 +taphel > things for thee : and they have not discovered <01540 +galah > thine 
iniquity <05771 + , to {turn} <07725 +shuwb > away thy captivity <07622 +sh@buwth > ; but have seen <02372 
+chazah > for thee false <07723 +shav> > burdens <04864 +mas>eth > and causes of banishment <04065 
+madduwach > . turn LAM 003 035 To {turn} <05186 +natah > aside <05186 +natah > the right <04941 
+mishpat > of a man <01397 +geber > before <05048 +neged > the face <06440 +paniym > of the most <05945 
+>elyown > High <05945 +>elyown > , turn LAM 003 040 Let us search <02664 +chaphas > and try <02713 
+chaqar > our ways <01870 +derek > , and {turn} <07725 +shuwb > again <07725 +shuwb > to the LORD 
<03068 +Y@hovah > . Turn LAM 005 021 {Turn} <07725 +shuwb > thou us unto thee , O LORD <03068 
+Y@hovah > , and we shall be turned <07725 +shuwb > ; renew <02318 +chadash > our days <03117 +yowm > 
as of old <06924 +qedem > . turn EZE 003 019 Yet if <03588 +kiy > thou warn <02094 +zahar > the wicked 
<07563 +rasha< > , and he {turn} <07725 +shuwb > not from his wickedness <07562 +resha< > , nor from his 
wicked <07563 +rasha< > way <01870 +derek > , he shall die <04191 +muwth > in his iniquity <05771 + ; but 
thou hast delivered <05337 +natsal > thy soul <05315 +nephesh > . turn EZE 003 020 Again <07725 +shuwb > , 
When a righteous <06662 +tsaddiyq > [ man ] doth {turn} <07725 +shuwb > from his righteousness <06664 
+tsedeq > , and commit <06213 + iniquity <05766 + , and I lay <05414 +nathan > a stumblingblock <04383 
+mikshowl > before <06440 +paniym > him , he shall die <04191 +muwth > : because <03588 +kiy > thou hast 
not given him warning <02094 +zahar > , he shall die <04191 +muwth > in his sin <02403 +chatta>ah > , and his 
righteousness <06666 +ts@daqah > which <00834 +>aher > he hath done <06213 + shall not be remembered 
<02142 +zakar > ; but his blood <01818 +dam > will I require <01245 +baqash > at thine hand <03027 +yad > . 
turn EZE 004 008 And , behold <02009 +hinneh > , I will lay bands <05688 + upon thee , and thou shalt not 
{turn} <02015 +haphak > thee from one side <06654 +tsad > to another , till <05704 + thou hast ended <03615 
+kalah > the days <03117 +yowm > of thy siege <04692 +matsowr > . turn EZE 007 022 My face <06440 
+paniym > will I {turn} <05437 +cabab > also from them , and they shall pollute <02490 +chalal > my secret 
<06845 +tsaphan > [ place ] : for the robbers <06530 +p@riyts > shall enter <00935 +bow> > into it , and defile 
<02490 +chalal > it . turn EZE 008 006 He said <00559 +>amar > furthermore unto me , Son <01121 +ben > of 
man <00120 +>adam > , seest <07200 +ra>ah > thou what <04100 +mah > they do <06213 + ? [ even ] the great 
<01419 +gadowl > abominations <08441 +tow that the house <01004 +bayith > of Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > 
committeth <06213 + here <06311 +poh > , that I should go <07368 +rachaq > far <07368 +rachaq > off from my
sanctuary <04720 +miqdash > ? but {turn} <07725 +shuwb > thee yet <05750 + again <05750 + , [ and ] thou 
shalt see <07200 +ra>ah > greater <01419 +gadowl > abominations <08441 +tow . Turn EZE 008 013 . He said 
<00559 +>amar > also unto me , {Turn} <07725 +shuwb > thee yet <05750 + again <05750 + , [ and ] thou shalt 
see <07200 +ra>ah > greater <01419 +gadowl > abominations <08441 +tow that they do <06213 + . turn EZE 
008 015 Then said <00559 +>amar > he unto me , Hast thou seen <07200 +ra>ah > [ this ] , O son <01121 +ben >
of man <00120 +>adam > ? {turn} <07725 +shuwb > thee yet <05750 + again <05750 + , [ and ] thou shalt see 
<07200 +ra>ah > greater <01419 +gadowl > abominations <08441 +tow than these <00428 +>el - leh > . turn 
EZE 014 006 Therefore <03651 +ken > say <00559 +>amar > unto the house <01004 +bayith > of Israel <03478 
+Yisra>el > , Thus <03541 +koh > saith <00559 +>amar > the Lord <00136 +>Adonay > GOD <03069 
+Y@hovih > ; Repent <07725 +shuwb > , and turn <07725 +shuwb > [ yourselves ] from your idols <01544 
+gilluwl > ; and {turn} <07725 +shuwb > away your faces <06440 +paniym > from all <03605 +kol > your 
abominations <08441 +tow . turn EZE 014 006 Therefore <03651 +ken > say <00559 +>amar > unto the house 



<01004 +bayith > of Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > , Thus <03541 +koh > saith <00559 +>amar > the Lord <00136 
+>Adonay > GOD <03069 +Y@hovih > ; Repent <07725 +shuwb > , and {turn} <07725 +shuwb > [ yourselves ]
from your idols <01544 +gilluwl > ; and turn <07725 +shuwb > away your faces <06440 +paniym > from all 
<03605 +kol > your abominations <08441 +tow . turn EZE 018 021 . But if the wicked <07563 +rasha< > will 
{turn} <07725 +shuwb > from all <03605 +kol > his sins <02403 +chatta>ah > that he hath committed <06213 + ,
and keep <08104 +shamar > all <03605 +kol > my statutes <02708 +chuqqah > , and do <06213 + that which is 
lawful <04941 +mishpat > and right <06666 +ts@daqah > , he shall surely live <02421 +chayah > , he shall not 
die <04191 +muwth > . turn EZE 018 030 . Therefore <03651 +ken > I will judge <08199 +shaphat > you , O 
house <01004 +bayith > of Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > , every <00376 +>iysh > one <00376 +>iysh > according to
his ways <01870 +derek > , saith <05002 +n@>um > the Lord <00136 +>Adonay > GOD <03069 +Y@hovih > . 
Repent <07725 +shuwb > , and {turn} <07725 +shuwb > [ yourselves ] from all <03605 +kol > your 
transgressions <06588 +pesha< > ; so iniquity <05771 + shall not be your ruin <04383 +mikshowl > . turn EZE 
018 032 For I have no <03808 +lo> > pleasure <02654 +chaphets > in the death <04194 +maveth > of him that 
dieth <04191 +muwth > , saith <05002 +n@>um > the Lord <00136 +>Adonay > GOD <03069 +Y@hovih > : 
wherefore {turn} <07725 +shuwb > [ yourselves ] , and live <02421 +chayah > ye . turn EZE 033 009 
Nevertheless , if <03588 +kiy > thou warn <02094 +zahar > the wicked <07563 +rasha< > of his way <01870 
+derek > to turn <07725 +shuwb > from it ; if he do not {turn} <07725 +shuwb > from his way <01870 +derek > 
, he shall die <04191 +muwth > in his iniquity ; but thou hast delivered <05337 +natsal > thy soul <05315 
+nephesh > . turn EZE 033 009 Nevertheless , if <03588 +kiy > thou warn <02094 +zahar > the wicked <07563 
+rasha< > of his way <01870 +derek > to {turn} <07725 +shuwb > from it ; if he do not turn <07725 +shuwb > 
from his way <01870 +derek > , he shall die <04191 +muwth > in his iniquity ; but thou hast delivered <05337 
+natsal > thy soul <05315 +nephesh > . turn EZE 033 011 Say <00559 +>amar > unto them , [ As ] I live <02416 
+chay > , saith <05002 +n@>um > the Lord <00136 +>Adonay > GOD <03069 +Y@hovih > , I have no <00518 
+>im > pleasure <02654 +chaphets > in the death <04194 +maveth > of the wicked <07563 +rasha< > ; but that 
the wicked <07563 +rasha< > turn <07725 +shuwb > from his way <01870 +derek > and live <02421 +chayah > :
turn <07725 +shuwb > ye , {turn} <07725 +shuwb > ye from your evil <07451 +ra< > ways <01870 +derek > ; 
for why <04100 +mah > will ye die <04191 +muwth > , O house <01004 +bayith > of Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > 
? turn EZE 033 011 Say <00559 +>amar > unto them , [ As ] I live <02416 +chay > , saith <05002 +n@>um > the
Lord <00136 +>Adonay > GOD <03069 +Y@hovih > , I have no <00518 +>im > pleasure <02654 +chaphets > 
in the death <04194 +maveth > of the wicked <07563 +rasha< > ; but that the wicked <07563 +rasha< > turn 
<07725 +shuwb > from his way <01870 +derek > and live <02421 +chayah > : {turn} <07725 +shuwb > ye , turn 
<07725 +shuwb > ye from your evil <07451 +ra< > ways <01870 +derek > ; for why <04100 +mah > will ye die 
<04191 +muwth > , O house <01004 +bayith > of Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > ? turn EZE 033 011 Say <00559 
+>amar > unto them , [ As ] I live <02416 +chay > , saith <05002 +n@>um > the Lord <00136 +>Adonay > 
GOD <03069 +Y@hovih > , I have no <00518 +>im > pleasure <02654 +chaphets > in the death <04194 
+maveth > of the wicked <07563 +rasha< > ; but that the wicked <07563 +rasha< > {turn} <07725 +shuwb > 
from his way <01870 +derek > and live <02421 +chayah > : turn <07725 +shuwb > ye , turn <07725 +shuwb > ye
from your evil <07451 +ra< > ways <01870 +derek > ; for why <04100 +mah > will ye die <04191 +muwth > , O
house <01004 +bayith > of Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > ? turn EZE 033 014 Again , when I say <00559 +>amar > 
unto the wicked <07563 +rasha< > , Thou shalt surely die <04191 +muwth > ; if he {turn} <07725 +shuwb > 
from his sin <02403 +chatta>ah > , and do <06213 + that which is lawful <04941 +mishpat > and right <06666 
+ts@daqah > ; turn EZE 033 019 But if the wicked <07563 +rasha< > {turn} <07725 +shuwb > from his 
wickedness <07564 +rish , and do <06213 + that which <00834 +>aher > is lawful <04941 +mishpat > and right 
<06666 +ts@daqah > , he shall live <02421 +chayah > thereby . turn EZE 036 009 For , behold <02005 +hen > , I
[ am ] for you , and I will {turn} <06437 +panah > unto you , and ye shall be tilled <05647 + and sown <02232 
+zara< > : turn EZE 038 004 And I will {turn} <07725 +shuwb > thee back <07725 +shuwb > , and put <05414 
+nathan > hooks <02397 +chach > into thy jaws <03895 +l@chiy > , and I will bring <03318 +yatsa> > thee forth
<03318 +yatsa> > , and all <03605 +kol > thine army <02428 +chayil > , horses <05483 +cuwc > and horsemen 
<06571 +parash > , all <03605 +kol > of them clothed <03847 +labash > with all <03605 +kol > sorts <04358 
+miklowl > [ of armour <03627 +k@liy > , even ] a great <07227 +rab > company <06951 +qahal > [ with ] 
bucklers <06793 +tsinnah > and shields <04043 +magen > , all <03605 +kol > of them handling <08610 +taphas 
> swords <02719 +chereb > : turn EZE 038 012 To take <07997 +shalal > a spoil <07998 +shalal > , and to take 
<00962 +bazaz > a prey <00957 +baz > ; to {turn} <07725 +shuwb > thine hand <03027 +yad > upon the 
desolate <02723 +chorbah > places [ that are now ] inhabited <03427 +yashab > , and upon the people <05971 + [
that are ] gathered <00622 +>acaph > out of the nations <01471 +gowy > , which have gotten <06213 + cattle 



<04735 +miqneh > and goods <07075 +qinyan > , that dwell <03427 +yashab > in the midst <02872 +tabbuwr > 
of the land <00776 +>erets > . turn EZE 039 002 And I will {turn} <07725 +shuwb > thee back <07725 +shuwb 
> , and leave <08338 +shawshaw > but the sixth <08338 +shawshaw > part of thee , and will cause thee to come 
<05927 + up from the north <06828 +tsaphown > parts <03411 +y@rekah > , and will bring <00935 +bow> > 
thee upon the mountains <02022 +har > of Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > : turn DAN 009 013 As [ it is ] written 
<03789 +kathab > in the law <08451 +towrah > of Moses <04872 +Mosheh > , all <03605 +kol > this <02063 
+zo>th > evil <07451 +ra< > is come <00935 +bow> > upon us : yet made we not our prayer <02470 +chalah > 
before the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > our God <00430 +>elohiym > , that we might {turn} <07725 +shuwb > 
from our iniquities <05771 + , and understand <07919 +sakal > thy truth <00571 +>emeth > . turn DAN 011 018 
After this shall he turn <07725 +shuwb > his face <06440 +paniym > unto the isles <00339 +>iy > , and shall take
<03920 +lakad > many <07227 +rab > : but a prince <07101 +qatsiyn > for his own behalf shall cause the 
reproach <02781 +cherpah > offered by him to cease <07673 +shabath > ; without <01115 +biltiy > his own 
reproach <02781 +cherpah > he shall cause [ it ] to {turn} <07725 +shuwb > upon him . turn DAN 011 018 After 
this shall he {turn} <07725 +shuwb > his face <06440 +paniym > unto the isles <00339 +>iy > , and shall take 
<03920 +lakad > many <07227 +rab > : but a prince <07101 +qatsiyn > for his own behalf shall cause the 
reproach <02781 +cherpah > offered by him to cease <07673 +shabath > ; without <01115 +biltiy > his own 
reproach <02781 +cherpah > he shall cause [ it ] to turn <07725 +shuwb > upon him . turn DAN 011 019 Then he 
shall {turn} <07725 +shuwb > his face <06440 +paniym > toward the fort <04581 +ma of his own land <00776 
+>erets > : but he shall stumble <03782 +kashal > and fall <05307 +naphal > , and not be found <04672 +matsa> 
> . turn DAN 012 003 And they that be wise <07919 +sakal > shall shine <02094 +zahar > as the brightness 
<02096 +zohar > of the firmament <07549 +raqiya< > ; and they that {turn} many <07227 +rab > to 
righteousness <06663 +tsadaq > as the stars <03556 +kowkab > for ever <05769 + and ever <05703 + . turn HOS 
005 004 They will not frame <05414 +nathan > their doings <04611 +ma to {turn} <07725 +shuwb > unto their 
God <00430 +>elohiym > : for the spirit <07307 +ruwach > of whoredoms <02183 +zanuwn > [ is ] in the midst 
<07130 +qereb > of them , and they have not known <03045 +yada< > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > . turn 
HOS 012 006 Therefore {turn} <07725 +shuwb > thou to thy God <00430 +>elohiym > : keep <08104 +shamar >
mercy <02617 +checed > and judgment <04941 +mishpat > , and wait <06960 +qavah > on thy God <00430 
+>elohiym > continually . turn HOS 014 002 Take <03947 +laqach > with you words <01697 +dabar > , and 
{turn} <07725 +shuwb > to the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > : say <00559 +>amar > unto him , Take <05375 
+nasa> > away all <03605 +kol > iniquity <05771 + , and receive <03947 +laqach > [ us ] graciously <02896 
+towb > : so will we render <07999 +shalam > the calves <06499 +par > of our lips <08193 +saphah > . turn JOE
002 012 . Therefore <01571 +gam > also <01571 +gam > now <06258 + , saith <05002 +n@>um > the LORD 
<03068 +Y@hovah > , {turn} <07725 +shuwb > ye [ even ] to me with all <03605 +kol > your heart <03824 
+lebab > , and with fasting <06685 +tsowm > , and with weeping <01065 +B@kiy > , and with mourning <04553 
+micepd > : turn JOE 002 013 And rend <07167 +qara< > your heart <03824 +lebab > , and not your garments 
<00899 +beged > , and {turn} <07725 +shuwb > unto the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > your God <00430 
+>elohiym > : for he [ is ] gracious <02587 +channuwn > and merciful <07349 +rachuwm > , slow <00750 
+>arek > to anger <00639 +>aph > , and of great <07227 +rab > kindness <02617 +checed > , and repenteth 
<05162 +nacham > him of the evil <07451 +ra< > . turn AMO 001 003 . Thus <03541 +koh > saith <00559 
+>amar > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > ; For three <07969 +shalowsh > transgressions <06588 +pesha< > of 
Damascus <01834 +Dammeseq > , and for four <00702 +>arba< > , I will not {turn} <07725 +shuwb > away [ 
the punishment ] thereof ; because <05921 + they have threshed <01758 +duwsh > Gilead <01568 +Gil with 
threshing <02742 +charuwts > instruments of iron <01270 +barzel > : turn AMO 001 006 Thus <03541 +koh > 
saith <00559 +>amar > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > ; For three <07969 +shalowsh > transgressions <06588 
+pesha< > of Gaza <05804 + , and for four <00702 +>arba< > , I will not {turn} <07725 +shuwb > away [ the 
punishment ] thereof ; because <05921 + they carried <01540 +galah > away captive <01540 +galah > the whole 
<08003 +shalem > captivity <01546 +galuwth > , to deliver <05462 +cagar > [ them ] up to Edom <00123 
+>Edom > : turn AMO 001 008 And I will cut <03772 +karath > off the inhabitant <03427 +yashab > from 
Ashdod <00795 +>Ashdowd > , and him that holdeth <08551 +tamak > the sceptre <07626 +shebet > from 
Ashkelon <00831 +>Ashq@lown > , and I will {turn} <07725 +shuwb > mine hand <03027 +yad > against 
<05921 + Ekron <06138 + : and the remnant <07611 +sh@>eriyth > of the Philistines <06430 +P@lishtiy > shall 
perish <6> , saith <00559 +>amar > the Lord <00136 +>Adonay > GOD <03069 +Y@hovih > . turn AMO 001 
009 Thus saith <00559 +>amar > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > ; For three <07969 +shalowsh > transgressions
<06588 +pesha< > of Tyrus <06865 +Tsor > , and for four <00702 +>arba< > , I will not {turn} <07725 +shuwb 
> away [ the punishment ] thereof ; because <05921 + they delivered <05462 +cagar > up the whole <08003 



+shalem > captivity <01546 +galuwth > to Edom <00123 +>Edom > , and remembered <02142 +zakar > not the 
brotherly covenant <01285 +b@riyth > : turn AMO 001 011 Thus <03541 +koh > saith <00559 +>amar > the 
LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > ; For three <07969 +shalowsh > transgressions <06588 +pesha< > of Edom <00123 
+>Edom > , and for four <00702 +>arba< > , I will not {turn} <07725 +shuwb > away [ the punishment ] thereof 
; because <05921 + he did pursue <07291 +radaph > his brother <00251 +>ach > with the sword <02719 +chereb 
> , and did cast <07843 +shachath > off all pity <07356 +racham > , and his anger <00639 +>aph > did tear 
<02963 +taraph > perpetually <05703 + , and he kept <08104 +shamar > his wrath <05678 + for ever <05331 
+netsach > : turn AMO 001 013 Thus <03541 +koh > saith <00559 +>amar > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > ; 
For three <07969 +shalowsh > transgressions <06588 +pesha< > of the children <01121 +ben > of Ammon 
<05983 + , and for four <00702 +>arba< > , I will not {turn} <07725 +shuwb > away [ the punishment ] thereof ; 
because <05921 + they have ripped <01234 +baqa< > up the women with child <02030 +hareh > of Gilead 
<01568 +Gil , that they might enlarge <07337 +rachab > their border <01366 +g@buwl > : turn AMO 002 001 . 
Thus <03541 +koh > saith <00559 +>amar > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > ; For three <07969 +shalowsh > 
transgressions <06588 +pesha< > of Moab <04124 +Mow>ab > , and for four <00702 +>arba< > , I will not 
{turn} <07725 +shuwb > away [ the punishment ] thereof ; because <05921 + he burned <08313 +saraph > the 
bones <06106 + of the king <04428 +melek > of Edom <00123 +>Edom > into lime <07875 +siyd > : turn AMO 
002 004 Thus <03541 +koh > saith <00559 +>amar > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > ; For three <07969 
+shalowsh > transgressions <06588 +pesha< > of Judah <03063 +Y@huwdah > , and for four <00702 +>arba< > 
, I will not {turn} <07725 +shuwb > away [ the punishment ] thereof ; because <05921 + they have despised 
<03988 +ma>ac > the law <08451 +towrah > of the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > , and have not kept <08104 
+shamar > his commandments <02706 +choq > , and their lies <03576 +kazab > caused them to err <08582 +ta , 
after <00310 +>achar > the which <00834 +>aher > their fathers <1> have walked <01980 +halak > : turn AMO 
002 006 Thus <03541 +koh > saith <00559 +>amar > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > ; For three <07969 
+shalowsh > transgressions <06588 +pesha< > of Israel <03478 +Yisra>el > , and for four <00702 +>arba< > , I 
will not {turn} <07725 +shuwb > away [ the punishment ] thereof ; because <05921 + they sold <04376 +makar >
the righteous <06662 +tsaddiyq > for silver <03701 +keceph > , and the poor <34> for a pair of shoes <05275 
+na ; turn AMO 002 007 That pant <07602 +sha>aph > after <05921 + the dust <06083 + of the earth <00776 
+>erets > on the head <07218 +ro>sh > of the poor <01800 +dal > , and {turn} <05186 +natah > aside <05186 
+natah > the way <01870 +derek > of the meek <06035 + : and a man <00376 +>iysh > and his father <2> will go
<03212 +yalak > in unto the [ same ] maid <05291 +na , to profane <02490 +chalal > my holy <06944 +qodesh > 
name <08034 +shem > : turn AMO 005 007 Ye who {turn} <02015 +haphak > judgment <04941 +mishpat > to 
wormwood <03939 +la , and leave <03241 +Yaniym > off righteousness <06666 +ts@daqah > in the earth 
<00776 +>erets > , turn AMO 005 012 For I know <03045 +yada< > your manifold <07227 +rab > transgressions
<06588 +pesha< > and your mighty <06099 + sins <02403 +chatta>ah > : they afflict <06887 +tsarar > the just 
<06662 +tsaddiyq > , they take <03947 +laqach > a bribe <03724 +kopher > , and they {turn} <05186 +natah > 
aside <05186 +natah > the poor <34> in the gate <08179 +sha [ from their right ] . turn AMO 008 010 And I will 
{turn} <02015 +haphak > your feasts <02282 +chag > into mourning <60> , and all <03605 +kol > your songs 
<07892 +shiyr > into lamentation <07015 +qiynah > ; and I will bring <05927 + up sackcloth <08242 +saq > 
upon all <03605 +kol > loins <04975 +mothen > , and baldness <07144 +qorchah > upon every <03605 +kol > 
head <07218 +ro>sh > ; and I will make <07760 +suwm > it as the mourning <60> of an only <03173 +yachiyd >
[ son ] , and the end <00319 +>achariyth > thereof as a bitter <04751 +mar > day <03117 +yowm > . turn JONAH
003 008 But let man <00120 +>adam > and beast <00929 +b@hemah > be covered <03680 +kacah > with 
sackcloth <08242 +saq > , and cry <07121 +qara> > mightily <02393 +chezqah > unto God <00430 +>elohiym > 
: yea , let them {turn} <07725 +shuwb > every <00376 +>iysh > one <00376 +>iysh > from his evil <07451 +ra< 
> way <01870 +derek > , and from the violence <02555 +chamac > that [ is ] in their hands <03709 +kaph > . turn
JONAH 003 009 Who <04310 +miy > can tell <03045 +yada< > [ if ] God <00430 +>elohiym > will turn <07725
+shuwb > and repent <05162 +nacham > , and {turn} <07725 +shuwb > away from his fierce <02740 +charown >
anger <00639 +>aph > , that we perish <6> not ? turn JONAH 003 009 Who <04310 +miy > can tell <03045 
+yada< > [ if ] God <00430 +>elohiym > will {turn} <07725 +shuwb > and repent <05162 +nacham > , and turn 
<07725 +shuwb > away from his fierce <02740 +charown > anger <00639 +>aph > , that we perish <6> not ? turn
MIC 007 019 He will {turn} <07725 +shuwb > again <07725 +shuwb > , he will have compassion <07355 
+racham > upon us ; he will subdue <03533 +kabash > our iniquities <05771 + ; and thou wilt cast <07993 
+shalak > all <03605 +kol > their sins <02403 +chatta>ah > into the depths <04688 +m@tsowlah > of the sea 
<03220 +yam > . turn ZEP 002 007 And the coast <02256 +chebel > shall be for the remnant <07611 
+sh@>eriyth > of the house <01004 +bayith > of Judah <03063 +Y@huwdah > ; they shall feed <07462 +ra



thereupon : in the houses <01004 +bayith > of Ashkelon <00831 +>Ashq@lown > shall they lie <07257 +rabats >
down <07257 +rabats > in the evening <06153 + : for the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > their God <00430 
+>elohiym > shall visit <06485 +paqad > them , and {turn} <07725 +shuwb > away their captivity <07622 
+sh@buwth > . turn ZEP 003 009 For then <00227 +>az > will I {turn} <02015 +haphak > to the people <05971 
+ a pure <01305 +barar > language <08193 +saphah > , that they may all <03605 +kol > call <07121 +qara> > 
upon the name <08034 +shem > of the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > , to serve <05647 + him with one <00259 
+>echad > consent <07926 +sh@kem > . turn ZEP 003 020 At that time <06256 + will I bring <00935 +bow> > 
you [ again ] , even in the time <06256 + that I gather <06908 +qabats > you : for I will make <05414 +nathan > 
you a name <08034 +shem > and a praise <08416 +t@hillah > among all <03605 +kol > people <05971 + of the 
earth <00776 +>erets > , when I {turn} <07725 +shuwb > back <07725 +shuwb > your captivity <07622 
+sh@buwth > before your eyes <05869 + , saith <00559 +>amar > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > . turn ZEC 
001 003 Therefore say <00559 +>amar > thou unto them , Thus <03541 +koh > saith <00559 +>amar > the 
LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > of hosts <06635 +tsaba> > ; Turn <07725 +shuwb > ye unto me , saith <05002 
+n@>um > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > of hosts <06635 +tsaba> > , and I will {turn} <07725 +shuwb > 
unto you , saith <00559 +>amar > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > of hosts <06635 +tsaba> > . Turn ZEC 001 
003 Therefore say <00559 +>amar > thou unto them , Thus <03541 +koh > saith <00559 +>amar > the LORD 
<03068 +Y@hovah > of hosts <06635 +tsaba> > ; {Turn} <07725 +shuwb > ye unto me , saith <05002 +n@>um 
> the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > of hosts <06635 +tsaba> > , and I will turn <07725 +shuwb > unto you , saith 
<00559 +>amar > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > of hosts <06635 +tsaba> > . Turn ZEC 001 004 Be ye not as 
your fathers <1> , unto whom the former <07223 +ri>shown > prophets <05030 +nabiy> > have cried <07121 
+qara> > , saying <00559 +>amar > , Thus <03541 +koh > saith <00559 +>amar > the LORD <03068 
+Y@hovah > of hosts <06635 +tsaba> > ; {Turn} <07725 +shuwb > ye now <04994 +na> > from your evil 
<07451 +ra< > ways <01870 +derek > , and [ from ] your evil <07451 +ra< > doings <04611 +ma : but they did 
not hear <08085 +shama< > , nor <03808 +lo> > hearken <07181 +qashab > unto me , saith <05002 +n@>um > 
the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > . Turn ZEC 009 012 . {Turn} <07725 +shuwb > you to the strong <01225 
+bitstsarown > hold <01225 +bitstsarown > , ye prisoners <00615 +>aciyr > of hope <08615 +tiqvah > : even 
<01571 +gam > to day <03117 +yowm > do I declare <05046 +nagad > [ that ] I will render <07725 +shuwb > 
double <04932 +mishneh > unto thee; turn ZEC 010 009 And I will sow <02232 +zara< > them among the people
<05971 + : and they shall remember <02142 +zakar > me in far <04801 +merchaq > countries ; and they shall live
<02421 +chayah > with their children <01121 +ben > , and {turn} <07725 +shuwb > again <07725 +shuwb > . 
turn ZEC 013 007 . Awake <05782 + , O sword <02719 +chereb > , against <05921 + my shepherd <07462 +ra , 
and against <05921 + the man <01397 +geber > [ that is ] my fellow <05997 + , saith <05002 +n@>um > the 
LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > of hosts <06635 +tsaba> > : smite <05221 +nakah > the shepherd <07462 +ra , and 
the sheep <06629 +tso>n > shall be scattered <06327 +puwts > : and I will {turn} <07725 +shuwb > mine hand 
<03027 +yad > upon the little <06819 +tsa ones . turn MAL 002 006 The law <08451 +towrah > of truth <00571 
+>emeth > was in his mouth <06310 +peh > , and iniquity <05766 + was not found <04672 +matsa> > in his lips 
<08193 +saphah > : he walked <01980 +halak > with me in peace <07965 +shalowm > and equity <04334 
+miyshowr > , and did {turn} <07725 +shuwb > many <07227 +rab > away from iniquity <05771 + . turn MAL 
003 005 And I will come <07126 +qarab > near <07126 +qarab > to you to judgment <04941 +mishpat > ; and I 
will be a swift <04116 +mahar > witness <05707 + against the sorcerers <03784 +kashaph > , and against the 
adulterers <05003 +na>aph > , and against false <08267 +sheqer > swearers <07650 +shaba< > , and against 
those that oppress <06231 + the hireling <07916 +sakiyr > in [ his ] wages <07939 +sakar > , the widow <00490 
+>almanah > , and the fatherless <03490 +yathowm > , and that {turn} <05186 +natah > aside <05186 +natah > 
the stranger <01616 +ger > [ from his right <03225 +yamiyn > ] , and fear <03372 +yare> > not me , saith 
<00559 +>amar > the LORD <03068 +Y@hovah > of hosts <06635 +tsaba> > . turn MAL 004 006 And he shall 
{turn} <07725 +shuwb > the heart <03820 +leb > of the fathers <1> to the children <01121 +ben > , and the heart
<03820 +leb > of the children <01121 +ben > to their fathers <1> , lest <06435 +pen > I come <00935 +bow> > 
and smite <05221 +nakah > the earth <00776 +>erets > with a curse <02764 +cherem > . turn MAT 005 039 But I
say <3004 -lego -> unto you , That ye resist <0436 -anthistemi -> not evil <4190 -poneros -> : but whosoever 
<3748 -hostis -> shall smite <4474 -rhapizo -> thee on <1909 -epi -> thy right <1188 -dexios -> cheek <4600 -
siagon -> , {turn} <4762 -strepho -> to him the other <0243 -allos -> also <2532 -kai -> . turn MAT 005 042 Give 
<1325 -didomi -> to him that asketh <0154 - aiteo -> thee , and from him that would <2309 -thelo -> borrow 
<1155 -daneizo -> of thee {turn} <0654 -apostrepho -> not thou away <0654 -apostrepho -> . turn MAT 007 006 
Give <1325 -didomi -> not that which <3588 -ho - > is holy <0040 -hagios -> unto the dogs <2965 -kuon -> , 
neither <3366 -mede -> cast <0906 -ballo -> ye your <5216 -humon -> pearls <3135 -margarites -> before <1715 



-emprosthen -> swine <5519 -choiros -> , lest <3379 -mepote -> they trample <2662 - katapateo -> them under 
<1722 -en -> their feet <4228 -pous -> , and {turn} <4762 -strepho -> again <4762 -strepho -> and rend <4486 -
rhegnumi -> you . turn MAR 013 016 And let him that is in the field <0068 -agros - > not {turn} <1994 -
epistrepho -> back <0617 -apokulio -> again <1994 -epistrepho -> for to take <0142 -airo -> up his garment 
<2440 -himation -> . turn LUK 001 016 And many 4183 -polus - of the children 5207 - huios - of Israel 2474 -
Israel - shall he {turn} 1994 - epistrepho - to the Lord 2962 -kurios - their God 2316 -theos - . turn LUK 001 017 
And he shall go 4281 -proerchomai - before 1799 -enopion - him in the spirit 4151 -pneuma - and power 1411 - 
dunamis - of Elias 2243 -Helias - , to {turn} 1994 -epistrepho - the hearts 2588 -kardia - of the fathers 3962 -pater 
- to the children 5043 -teknon - , and the disobedient LUK 0545 -apeithes - to the wisdom 5428 -phronesis - of the
just 1342 -dikaios - ; to make 2090 -hetoimazo - ready 2090 -hetoimazo - a people 2992 - laos - prepared 2680 -
kataskeuazo - for the Lord 2962 -kurios - . turn LUK 010 006 And if 1437 -ean - the son 5207 -huios - of peace 
1515 -eirene - be there 1563 -ekei - , your 5216 -humon - peace 1515 -eirene - shall rest 1879 -epanapauomai - 
upon it : if 1490 -ei de me ( ge ) - not , it shall {turn} LUK 0344 - anakampto - to you again LUK 0344 -
anakampto - . turn LUK 017 004 And if 1437 -ean - he trespass LUK 0264 - hamartano - against 1519 -eis - thee 
seven 2034 -heptakis - times 2034 -heptakis - in a day 2250 -hemera - , and seven 2034 - heptakis - times 2034 -
heptakis - in a day 2250 -hemera - {turn} 1994 -epistrepho - again 1994 -epistrepho - to thee , saying 3004 -lego - 
, I repent 3340 -metanoeo - ; thou shalt forgive LUK 0863 -aphiemi - him . turn LUK 021 013 And it shall {turn} 
LUK 0576 -apobaino - to you for a testimony 3142 -marturion - . turn ACT 013 008 But Elymas <1681 -Elumas -
> the sorcerer <3097 - magos -> ( for so <3779 -houto -> is his name <3686 -onoma -> by interpretation <3177 -
methermeneuo -> ) withstood <0436 - anthistemi -> them , seeking <2212 -zeteo -> to {turn} <1294 - diastrepho -
> away <1294 -diastrepho -> the deputy <0446 - anthupatos -> from the faith <4102 -pistis -> . turn ACT 013 046
Then <1161 -de -> Paul <3972 -Paulos -> and Barnabas <0921 -Barnabas -> waxed <3955 -parrhesiazomai -> 
bold <3955 -parrhesiazomai -> , and said <2036 -epo -> , It was necessary <0316 -anagkaios -> that the word 
<3056 -logos -> of God <2316 -theos -> should first <4412 -proton -> have been spoken <2980 -laleo -> to you : 
but seeing <1894 -epeide -> ye put <0683 -apotheomai -> it from you , and judge <2919 -krino -> yourselves 
<1438 -heautou -> unworthy <0514 -axios -> of everlasting <0166 -aionios -> life <2222 -zoe -> , lo <2400 - idou
-> , we {turn} <4762 -strepho -> to the Gentiles <1484 - ethnos -> . turn ACT 014 015 And saying <3004 -lego ->
, Sirs <0435 -aner -> , why <5101 -tis -> do <4160 -poieo -> ye these <5130 -touton -> things ? We also <2532 -
kai -> are men <0444 -anthropos -> of like <3663 -homoiopathes -> passions <3663 -homoiopathes -> with you , 
and preach <2097 -euaggelizo -> unto you that ye should {turn} <1994 -epistrepho -> from these <5023 -tauta -> 
vanities <3152 -mataios -> unto the living <2198 -zao -> God <2316 -theos -> , which <3739 -hos -> made <4160
-poieo -> heaven <3772 - ouranos -> , and earth <1093 -ge -> , and the sea <2281 - thalassa -> , and all <3956 -
pas -> things that are therein <0846 -autos -> : turn ACT 026 018 To open <0455 -anoigo -> their eyes <3788 - 
ophthalmos -> , [ and ] to {turn} <1994 -epistrepho -> [ them ] from darkness <4655 -skotos -> to light <5457 -
phos -> , and [ from ] the power <1849 -exousia -> of Satan <4567 -Satanas -> unto God <2316 -theos -> , that 
they may receive <2983 -lambano - > forgiveness <0859 -aphesis -> of sins <0266 -hamartia -> , and inheritance 
<2819 -kleros -> among <1722 -en -> them which are sanctified <0037 -hagiazo -> by faith <4102 -pistis -> that 
is in me . turn ACT 026 020 But shewed <0518 -apaggello -> first <4412 - proton -> unto them of Damascus 
<1154 -Damaskos -> , and at Jerusalem <2414 -Hierosoluma -> , and throughout <1519 -eis -> all <3956 -pas -> 
the coasts <5561 -chora -> of Judaea <2449 - Ioudaia -> , and [ then ] to the Gentiles <1484 -ethnos -> , that they 
should repent <3340 -metanoeo -> and {turn} <1994 - epistrepho -> to God <2316 -theos -> , and do <4238 -
prasso -> works <2041 -ergon -> meet <0514 -axios -> for repentance <3341 - metanoia -> . turn ROM 011 026 
And so <3779 -houto -> all <3956 -pas -> Israel <2474 -Israel -> shall be saved <4982 -sozo -> : as it is written 
<1125 -grapho -> , There shall come <2240 -heko -> out of Sion <4622 -Sion -> the Deliverer <4506 -rhoumai -> 
, and shall {turn} <0654 -apostrepho -> away <0654 -apostrepho -> ungodliness <0763 -asebeia -> from Jacob 
<2384 -Iakob -> : turn 2CO 003 016 Nevertheless <1161 -de -> when <2259 -henika -> it shall {turn} <1994 -
epistrepho -> to the Lord <2962 -kurios - > , the vail <2571 -kaluma -> shall be taken <4014 -periaireo -> away 
<4014 -periaireo -> . turn GAL 004 009 But now <3568 -nun -> , after that ye have known <1097 -ginosko -> 
God <2316 -theos -> , or <1161 -de -> rather <3123 -mallon -> are known <1097 -ginosko -> of God <2316 -
theos -> , how <4459 -pos -> {turn} <1994 -epistrepho -> ye again <3825 -palin -> to the weak <0772 -asthenes -
> and beggarly <4444 -purgos -> elements <4747 -stoicheion -> , whereunto <3739 -hos -> ye desire <2309 -thelo
-> again <3825 - palin -> to be in bondage <1398 -douleuo -> ? turn PHP 001 019 For I know <1492 -eido -> that 
this <5124 - touto -> shall {turn} <0576 -apobaino -> to my salvation <4991 - soteria -> through <1223 -dia -> 
your <5216 -humon -> prayer <1162 -deesis -> , and the supply <2024 -epichoregia -> of the Spirit <4151 -
pneuma -> of Jesus <2424 -Iesous -> Christ <5547 - Christos -> , turn 2TI 003 005 Having <2192 -echo -> a form



<3446 -morphosis - > of godliness <2150 -eusebeia -> , but denying <0720 -arneomai - > the power <1411 -
dunamis -> thereof <0846 -autos -> : from such <5128 -toutous -> {turn} <0665 -apotrepo -> away <0665 - 
apotrepo -> . turn 2TI 004 004 And they shall {turn} <0654 -apostrepho -> away <0654 -apostrepho -> [ their ] 
ears <0189 -akoe -> from the truth <0225 -aletheia -> , and shall be turned <0654 -apostrepho -> unto fables 
<3454 -muthos -> . turn TIT 001 014 Not giving heed <4337 -prosecho -> to Jewish <2451 -Ioudaikos -> fables 
<3454 -muthos -> , and commandments <1785 -entole -> of men <0444 -anthropos -> , that {turn} <0654 - 
apostrepho -> from the truth <0225 -aletheia -> . turn HEB 012 025 See <0991 -blepo -> that ye refuse <3868 - 
paraiteomai -> not him that speaketh <2980 -laleo -> . For if <1487 -ei -> they escaped <5343 -pheugo -> not who
refused <3868 -paraiteomai -> him that spake <5537 -chrematizo -> on <1909 - epi -> earth <1093 -ge -> , much 
<4183 -polus -> more <3123 - mallon -> [ shall not ] we [ escape <5343 -pheugo -> ] , if we {turn} <0654 -
apostrepho -> away <0654 -apostrepho -> from him that [ speaketh ] from heaven <3772 -ouranos -> : turn JAS 
003 003 Behold <2400 -idou -> , we put <0906 -ballo -> bits <5469 -chalinos -> in the horses <2462 -hippos -> 
mouths <4750 -stoma -> , that they may obey <3982 -peitho -> us ; and we {turn} <3329 -metago -> about <3329 
-metago -> their whole <3650 -holos -> body <4983 -soma -> . turn 2PE 002 021 For it had been <2258 -en -> 
better <2909 - kreitton -> for them not to have known <1921 -epiginosko -> the way <3598 -hodos -> of 
righteousness <1343 -dikaiosune -> , than <2228 -e -> , after they have known <1921 -epiginosko -> [ it ] , to 
{turn} <1994 -epistrepho -> from the holy <0040 -hagios -> commandment <1785 -entole -> delivered <3860 -
paradidomi -> unto them . turn REV 011 006 These <3778 -houtos -> have <2192 -echo -> power <1849 -exousia 
-> to shut <2808 -kleio -> heaven <3772 - ouranos -> , that it rain <5205 -huetos -> not in the days <2250 -hemera
-> of their prophecy <4394 -propheteia -> : and have <2192 -echo -> power <1849 -exousia -> over <1909 -epi ->
waters <5204 -hudor -> to {turn} <4672 -Solomon -> them to blood <0129 - haima -> , and to smite <3960 -
patasso -> the earth <1093 -ge -> with all <3956 -pas -> plagues <4127 -plege -> , as often <3740 - hosakis -> as 
they will <2309 -thelo -> .



after this shall he turn his face unto amaziah did turn away from following <2CH25 -:27 > any wise return him <1SA6 -:3 > as for such as turn aside unto their crooked ways but asahel would not turn aside from following <2SA2 -:21 >
but ephraim shall return but he shall not return <2SA12 -:23 > but if thine heart turn away but if thou return <2SA15 -:34 > but if ye turn away <2CH7 -:19 > but judgment shall return unto righteousness but let them not turn again but 
return not thou unto but turn aside out but turn thee yet again but we will return clouds return after day turn again did turn many away from iniquity doth turn from his righteousness fear thee turn unto me field not turn back again for 
field return back field shall return unto him for he shall return no more for if ye turn again unto <2CH30 -:9 > for if ye turn away from after him for their sakes therefore return thou on high for they shall return unto me with their whole 
heart for they will turn away thy son from following me for thy servant david's sake turn not away from all places whence ye shall return unto us from such turn away <2TI3 -:5 > go unto her return again great company shall return 
thither he may return unto his possession he shall not return into he shall not return thither any more he shall return no more he shall return out he shall return unto his possession he should not return from his wicked way he should 
return from his ways he turn away his wrath from him he turn it into he turn not aside from he turn not from his wickedness he will not turn from it he will turn again her occasion who can turn her away his brethren shall return unto his
fierce wrath may turn away from us <2CH29 -:10 > his heart turn not away his mischief shall return upon his own head his reproach shall his lord return unto him his wrath may turn away from you <2CH30 -:8 > how then wilt thou 
turn away <2KI18 -:24 > how then wilt thou turn away how turn ye again if he do not turn from his way if he turn from his sin if he turn not if thou return at all <1KI22 -:28 > if thou turn away thy foot from if thou turn unto if we turn 
away from him if ye do return unto <1SA7 -:3 > if ye shall at all turn from following me <1KI9 -:6 > it shall not return any more it shall not return unto me void it will return upon him let him likewise not return back let him return unto
let them return every man <1KI22 -:17 > let them return unto thee let them turn every one from his evil way let us return into egypt let us return unto lord may turn from lord shall return his blood upon his own head <1KI2 -:32 > lord 
shall return thy wickedness upon thine own head <1KI2 -: 44 > lord thy god will turn thy captivity man shall turn again unto dust may not return with thee <1KI13 -:16 > meet him after his return from morrow turn you none doth return
from his wickedness nor such as turn aside nor turn again <1KI13 -:17 > nor turn again by <1KI13 -:9 > now when every maid's turn was come o turn unto me oppressed return ashamed people return from following their brethren 
<2SA2 -:26 > raw flesh turn again return again return answer <2CH10 -:6 > return each return every man <1KI12 -:24 > return every man <2CH11 -:4 > return for thy servants' sake return from following after thee return from me 
<2KI18 -:14 > return into <1SA29 -:11 > return into <2SA15 -:27 > return into egypt return into egypt return into egypt return into his sheath return mordecai return not unto them return on thy way <1KI19 -:15 > return thither return 
thou <2SA15 -:20 > return thou <2SA19 -:14 > return thou after thy sister return through macedonia return unto return unto return unto return unto return unto balak return unto his house return unto his house return unto his house 
return unto me return unto me return unto me return unto my brethren which return unto thee with all their heart <1KI8 -:48 > return unto thy country return unto thy rest return with much riches unto your tents return ye now every man
from his evil way return ye now every one from his evil way return your recompense upon your own head shadow return backward ten degrees <2KI20 -:10 > shall he return unto her again shall he turn away shall return into his own 
land shall return unto his own family shall turn again <1KI8 -:33 > shall turn away ungodliness from jacob shall ye return every man unto his possession shalt not turn away from me shalt return unto shalt turn back she might return 
from she shall turn should return upon his own head slayer return slayer shall return into spirit shall return unto god who gave it surely his anger shall turn from me surely they will turn away your heart after their gods <1KI11 - :2 > 
surely we will return with thee unto thy people sword shall return out thee turn not thou away their blood shall therefore return upon <1KI2 -:33 > their trouble did turn unto <2CH15 -:4 > them shall return then afterward ye shall return
then he shall turn his face toward then he will turn then shall he return then shall he return into his land with great riches then shall mine enemies turn back then shall ye return then shalt thou turn then will they turn unto other gods then
ye shall return unto therefore his people return hither therefore now return ye therefore shalt thou make them turn their back therefore turn thou therefore we turn again they do not return they may return every man from his evil way 
they overturn they return they return they return at evening they return from iniquity they return not from their ways they shall every man turn they shall return they shall return they shall return they shall turn they shall turn away <2TI4
-:4 > they should not return they should return into they turn they turn they turn aside they turn not again thine infamy turn not away this jubilee ye shall return every man unto his possession this people turn again unto their lord 
<1KI12 -:27 > this shall turn thither shall they not return thither they return again thou shalt not turn thee from one side thou shalt return thou shalt turn thy cities shall not return thy daughters shall return thy reward shall return upon 
thine own head till thou return unto time appointed he shall return trespass offering which we shall return <1SA6 -:4 > turn again <2KI20 -:5 > turn again turn again turn again turn again turn again turn again turn again turn again our 
captivity turn again till they were consumed turn again unto <2CH30 -:6 > turn again unto <2KI1 -:6 > turn again with me <1SA15 -:25 > turn again with me <1SA15 -:30 > turn also from them turn aside <2SA18 -:30 > turn aside 
<2SA2 -:23 > turn aside turn aside turn aside turn aside turn aside turn aside from turn aside out turn away turn away from his fierce anger turn away from thee turn away from them <1CH14 -:14 > turn away his wrath turn away mine 
eyes from beholding vanity turn away my reproach which turn away their captivity turn away thine eyes from me turn away this day from following turn away thy captivity turn away thy wrath from them turn away wrath turn away 
your faces from all your abominations turn back turn back again <2SA19 -:37 > turn back from turn back from it turn back thine hand as turn back your captivity before your eyes turn either turn every man from his evil way turn from 
<2PE2 -:21 > turn from turn from following turn from him turn from it turn from it turn from their evil turn from their sin <1KI8 -:35 > turn from their sin <2CH6 -:26 > turn from their wicked ways <2CH7 -:14 > turn from their 
wickedness turn from thy fierce wrath turn from transgression turn her into turn into his house turn many turn not turn not away <2CH6 -:42 > turn not from it turn thee <1SA14 -:7 > turn thee aside <2SA2 -:21 > turn thee aside from 
following me <2SA2 -:22 > turn thee behind me <2KI9 -:19 > turn thee behind me <2KI9 -:18 > turn thee eastward <1KI17 -:3 > turn thee unto me turn thee yet again turn thee yet again turn their reproach upon their own head turn 
them turn them turn thine hand <1KI22 -:34 > turn thine hand <2CH18 -:33 > turn thine hand upon turn this day from following turn thou <1SA22 -:18 > turn thou me turn thou unto me turn thou us unto thee turn unto turn unto turn 
unto me according turn unto their god turn upon him turn us turn us again turn us again turn us again turn ye turn ye turn ye again now every one from his evil way turn ye from your evil ways <2KI17 -:13 > turn ye from your evil ways
turn ye not aside <1SA12 -:21 > turn ye not unto idols turn ye now from your evil ways turn ye unto turn ye unto me turn you turn you turn you turn you at my reproof turn you northward until thy brother's anger turn away from thee 
until thy brother's fury turn away we may return answer <2CH10 -:9 > we might turn from our iniquities we turn we turn about their whole body we will not return unto our houses we will not turn we will not turn aside hither into we 
will not turn into when he will return from when wilt thou return when ye turn when ye turn wherefore now return <1SA29 -:7 > wherefore turn wherein shall we return which ye return him <1SA6 -:8 > who can turn him who shall turn
it back wicked turn from his way wicked turn from his wickedness wicked will turn from all his sins will certainly return unto thee according will make all thine enemies turn their backs unto thee will neither turn unto will not return 
will not return with thee <1SA15 -:26 > will not turn awa <2CH30 -:9 > will not turn away will not turn away will not turn away will not turn away will not turn away will not turn away will not turn away will not turn away will not 
turn away from them will now turn aside will overturn will return will return will return will return again unto you will return every one from his evil way will return into my house from whence will return unto my house whence will 
return unto thee will return unto you will return your recompense upon your own head will turn away your captivity will turn back will turn mine hand against ekron will turn mine hand upon will turn my hand upon thee will turn thee 
back will turn thee back will turn thee back by <2KI19 -:28 > will turn thee back by will turn their mourning into joy will turn unto you will turn unto you will turn your feasts into mourning will ye turn ye must turn away this day from
following ye shall henceforth return no more ye shall not turn aside ye shall return every man unto his fa lev ye shall return every man unto his possession ye should turn from these vanities unto ye turn aside ye turn not aside therefrom
ye turn unto me ye who turn judgment yet return again yet turn not aside from following <1SA12 -:20 > your border shall turn from 



overturn 021 027 Eze /^{overturn /it: and it shall be no more, until he come whose right it is; and I will give it 
him. overturn 021 027 Eze /^{overturn /overturn , it: and it shall be no more, until he come whose right it is; and I 
will give it him. overturn 021 027 Eze /^{overturn /overturn , overturn , it: and it shall be no more, until he come 
whose right it is; and I will give it him. overturn 012 015 Job /^{overturn /the earth . overturned 007 013 Jug 
/^{overturned /it, that the tent lay along . overturneth 028 009 Job /^{overturneth /the mountains by the roots . 
overturneth 009 005 Job /^{overturneth /them in his anger . overturneth 034 025 Job /^{overturneth /them in the 
night , so that they are destroyed . return 012 002 Ecc /^{return /after the rain : return 006 029 Job /^{return /again
, my righteousness is in it. return 002 019 Pro /^{return /again , neither take they hold of the paths of life . return 
001 007 Ecc /^{return /again . return 003 001 Jer /^{return /again to me, saith the LORD . return 018 021 Act 
/${return /again unto you , if God will . And he sailed from Ephesus . return 006 010 Psa /^{return /and be 
ashamed suddenly . return 032 022 Num /^{return /and be guiltless before the LORD , and before Israel ; and this 
land shall be your possession before the LORD . return 046 027 Jer /^{return /and be in rest and at ease , and none
shall make him afraid . return 011 010 Dan /^{return /and be stirred up , even to his fortress . return 034 016 Jer 
/^{return /and brought them into subjection , to be unto you for servants and for handmaids . return 034 011 Jer 
/^{return /and brought them into subjection for servants and for handmaids . return 001 004 Mal /^{return /and 
build the desolate places ; thus saith the LORD of hosts , They shall build , but I will throw down ; and they shall 
call them, The border of wickedness , and, The people against whom the LORD hath indignation for ever . return 
017 010 Job /^{return /and come now : for I cannot find one wise man among you. return 035 010 Isa /^{return 
/and come to Zion with songs and everlasting joy upon their heads : they shall obtain joy and gladness , and 
sorrow and sighing shall flee away . return 011 029 Dan /^{return /and come toward the south ; but it shall not be 
as the former , or as the latter . return 020 006 Jos /^{return /and come unto his own city , and unto his own house 
, unto the city from whence he fled . return 051 011 Isa /^{return /and come with singing unto Zion ; and 
everlasting joy shall be upon their head : they shall obtain gladness and joy ; and sorrow and mourning shall flee 
away . return 006 024 IICh /^{return /and confess thy name , and pray and make supplication before thee in this 
house ; return 007 003 Jug /^{return /and depart early from mount Gilead . And there returned of the people 
twenty and two thousand ; and there remained ten thousand . return 003 018 Mal /^{return /and discern between 
the righteous and the wicked , between him that serveth God and him that serveth him not. return 030 003 Deu 
/^{return /and gather thee from all the nations , whither the LORD thy God hath scattered thee. return 029 007 ISa
/^{return /and go in peace , that thou displease not the lords of the Philistines . return 012 015 Jer /^{return /and 
have compassion on them, and will bring them again , every man to his heritage , and every man to his land . 
return 011 030 Dan /^{return /and have indignation against the holy covenant : so shall he do ; he shall even return
, and have intelligence with them that forsake the holy covenant . return 011 030 Dan /^{return /and have 
intelligence with them that forsake the holy covenant . return 033 026 Jer /^{return /and have mercy on them. 
return 003 016 IISa /^{return /And he returned . return 059 014 Psa /^{return /and let them make a noise like a 
dog , and go round about the city . return 030 008 Deu /^{return /and obey the voice of the LORD , and do all his 
commandments which I command thee this day . return 002 014 Joe /^{return /and repent , and leave a blessing 
behind him; even a meat offering and a drink offering unto the LORD your God ? return 003 005 Hos /^{return 
/and seek the LORD their God , and David their king ; and shall fear the LORD and his goodness in the latter days
. return 006 013 Isa /^{return /and shall be eaten : as a teil tree , and as an oak , whose substance is in them, when 
they cast their leaves: so the holy seed shall be the substance thereof. return 030 010 Jer /^{return /and shall be in 
rest , and be quiet , and none shall make him afraid . return 019 033 IIKi /^{return /and shall not come into this 
city , saith the LORD . return 037 034 Isa /^{return /and shall not come into this city , saith the LORD . return 011
013 Dan /^{return /and shall set forth a multitude greater than the former , and shall certainly come after certain 
years with a great army and with much riches . return 002 009 Hos /^{return /and take away my corn in the time 
thereof, and my wine in the season thereof, and will recover my wool and my flax given to cover her nakedness . 
return 015 016 Act /${return /and will build again the tabernacle of David , which is fallen down ; and I will build 
again the ruins thereof , and I will set it up : return 033 007 Jer /^{return /and will build them, as at the first . 
return 035 009 Eze /^{return /and ye shall know that I am the LORD . return 010 009 IICh /^{return /answer to 
this people , which have spoken to me, saying , Ease somewhat the yoke that thy father did put upon us? return 
010 006 IICh /^{return /answer to this people ? return 021 005 Eze /^{return /any more. return 074 021 Psa 
/^{return /ashamed : let the poor and needy praise thy name . return 022 028 IKi /^{return /at all in peace , the 
LORD hath not spoken by me. And he said , Hearken , O people , every one of you. return 059 006 Psa /^{return 
/at evening : they make a noise like a dog , and go round about the city . return 017 031 Luk /${return /back . 
return 024 018 Mat /${return /back to take his clothes . return 020 010 IIKi /^{return /backward ten degrees . 
return 007 016 Hos /^{return /but not to the most High : they are like a deceitful bow : their princes shall fall by 



the sword for the rage of their tongue : this shall be their derision in the land of Egypt . return 044 014 Jer 
/^{return /but such as shall escape . return 046 009 Eze /^{return /by the way of the gate whereby he came in , but 
shall go forth over against it. return 021 012 Isa /^{return /come . return 001 008 Rut /^{return /each to her 
mother's house : the LORD deal kindly with you, as ye have dealt with the dead , and with me. return 010 021 Isa 
/^{return /even the remnant of Jacob , unto the mighty God . return 010 021 Job /^{return /even to the land of 
darkness and the shadow of death ; return 019 022 Isa /^{return /even to the LORD , and he shall be intreated of 
them, and shall heal them. return 036 003 Jer /^{return /every man from his evil way ; that I may forgive their 
iniquity and their sin . return 011 004 IICh /^{return /every man to his house : for this thing is done of me. And 
they obeyed the words of the LORD , and returned from going against Jeroboam . return 012 024 IKi /^{return 
/every man to his house ; for this thing is from me. They hearkened therefore to the word of the LORD , and 
returned to depart , according to the word of the LORD . return 022 017 IKi /^{return /every man to his house in 
peace . return 025 010 Lev /^{return /every man unto his family . return 025 010 Lev /^{return /every man unto 
his possession , and ye shall return every man unto his family . return 003 020 Deu /^{return /every man unto his 
possession , which I have given you. return 025 013 Lev /^{return /every man unto his possession . return 036 007
Jer /^{return /every one from his evil way : for great is the anger and the fury that the LORD hath pronounced 
against this people . Return 063 017 Isa /^{Return /for thy servants sake, the tribes of thine inheritance . return 001
016 Rut /^{return /from following after thee: for whither thou goest , I will go ; and where thou lodgest , I will 
lodge : thy people shall be my people , and thy God my God : return 002 026 IISa /^{return /from following their 
brethren ? return 018 023 Eze /^{return /from his ways , and live ? return 013 022 Eze /^{return /from his wicked 
way , by promising him life : return 023 014 Jer /^{return /from his wickedness : they are all of them unto me as 
Sodom , and the inhabitants thereof as Gomorrah . return 036 010 Job /^{return /from iniquity . return 018 014 
IIKi /^{return /from me: that which thou puttest on me will I bear . And the king of Assyria appointed unto 
Hezekiah king of Judah three hundred talents of silver and thirty talents of gold . return 001 006 Rut /^{return 
/from the country of Moab : for she had heard in the country of Moab how that the LORD had visited his people 
in giving them bread . return 014 017 Gen /^{return /from the slaughter of Chedorlaomer , and of the kings that 
were with him, at the valley of Shaveh , which is the king's dale . return 012 036 Luk /${return /from the wedding 
; that when he cometh and knocketh , they may open unto him immediately . return 006 003 ISa /^{return /him a 
trespass offering : then ye shall be healed , and it shall be known to you why his hand is not removed from you. 
return 006 008 ISa /^{return /him for a trespass offering , in a coffer by the side thereof; and send it away , that it 
may go . return 002 032 IKi /^{return /his blood upon his own head , who fell upon two men more righteous and 
better than he, and slew them with the sword , my father David not knowing thereof, to wit, Abner the son of Ner ,
captain of the host of Israel , and Amasa the son of Jether , captain of the host of Judah . return 073 010 Psa 
/^{return /hither : and waters of a full cup are wrung out to them. Return 006 029 Job /^{Return /I pray you, let it 
not be iniquity ; yea, return again , my righteousness is in it. return 018 027 IICh /^{return /in peace , then hath not
the LORD spoken by me. And he said , Hearken , all ye people . return 018 026 IICh /^{return /in peace . return 
011 031 Jug /^{return /in peace from the children of Ammon , shall surely be the LORD'S , and I will offer it up 
for a burnt offering . return 050 009 Jer /^{return /in vain . return 004 021 Exo /^{return /into Egypt , see that thou
do all those wonders before Pharaoh , which I have put in thine hand : but I will harden his heart , that he shall not 
let the people go . return 014 004 Num /^{return /into Egypt . return 004 019 Exo /^{return /into Egypt : for all the
men are dead which sought thy life . return 014 003 Num /^{return /into Egypt ? return 011 028 Dan /^{return 
/into his land with great riches ; and his heart shall be against the holy covenant ; and he shall do exploits, and 
return to his own land . return 011 009 Dan /^{return /into his own land . return 021 030 Eze /^{return /into his 
sheath ? I will judge thee in the place where thou wast created , in the land of thy nativity . return 012 044 Mat 
/${return /into my house from whence I came out ; and when he is come , he findeth it empty , swept , and 
garnished . return 015 027 IISa /^{return /into the city in peace , and your two sons with you, Ahimaaz thy son , 
and Jonathan the son of Abiathar . return 011 005 Hos /^{return /into the land of Egypt , but the Assyrian shall be 
his king , because they refused to return . return 035 028 Num /^{return /into the land of his possession . return 
044 014 Jer /^{return /into the land of Judah , to the which they have a desire to return to dwell there: for none 
shall return but such as shall escape . return 029 014 Eze /^{return /into the land of Pathros , into the land of their 
habitation ; and they shall be there a base kingdom . return 029 011 ISa /^{return /into the land of the Philistines . 
And the Philistines went up to Jezreel . return 009 005 ISa /^{return /lest my father leave caring for the asses , and
take thought for us. return 004 015 Est /^{return /Mordecai this answer, return 026 021 ISa /^{return /my son 
David : for I will no more do thee harm , because my soul was precious in thine eyes this day : behold, I have 
played the fool , and have erred exceedingly . return 007 013 Eze /^{return /neither shall any strengthen himself in
the iniquity of his life . return 017 016 Deu /^{return /no more that way . return 007 010 Job /^{return /no more to 



his house , neither shall his place know him any more. return 022 010 Jer /^{return /no more, nor see his native 
country . return 015 007 Jer /^{return /not from their ways . return 015 019 Jer /^{return /not thou unto them. 
return 039 004 Job /^{return /not unto them. return 004 001 Jer /^{return /O Israel , saith the LORD , return unto 
me: and if thou wilt put away thine abominations out of my sight , then shalt thou not remove . Return 006 004 
Psa /^{Return /O LORD , deliver my soul : oh save me for thy mercies ' sake. Return 090 013 Psa /^{Return /O 
LORD , how long? and let it repent thee concerning thy servants . Return 010 036 Num /^{Return /O LORD , 
unto the many thousands of Israel . return 006 013 Son /^{return /O Shulamite ; return , return , that we may look 
upon thee. What will ye see in the Shulamite ? As it were the company of two armies . return 020 026 IKi 
/^{return /of the year , that Benhadad numbered the Syrians , and went up to Aphek , to fight against Israel . return
020 022 IKi /^{return /of the year the king of Syria will come up against thee. return 019 015 IKi /^{return /on thy
way to the wilderness of Damascus : and when thou comest , anoint Hazael to be king over Syria : return 015 022 
Job /^{return /out of darkness , and he is waited for of the sword . return 044 028 Jer /^{return /out of the land of 
Egypt into the land of Judah , and all the remnant of Judah , that are gone into the land of Egypt to sojourn there, 
shall know whose words shall stand , mine, or theirs. Return 006 013 Son /^{Return /return , O Shulamite ; return 
, return , that we may look upon thee. What will ye see in the Shulamite ? As it were the company of two armies . 
return 006 013 Son /^{return /return , that we may look upon thee. What will ye see in the Shulamite ? As it were 
the company of two armies . return 032 044 Jer /^{return /saith the LORD . return 002 006 Neh /^{return /So it 
pleased the king to send me; and I set him a time . return 029 004 ISa /^{return /that he may go again to his place 
which thou hast appointed him, and let him not go down with us to battle , lest in the battle he be an adversary to 
us: for wherewith should he reconcile himself unto his master ? should it not be with the heads of these men ? 
return 045 023 Isa /^{return /That unto me every knee shall bow , every tongue shall swear . return 006 013 Son 
/^{return /that we may look upon thee. What will ye see in the Shulamite ? As it were the company of two armies .
return 033 011 Jer /^{return /the captivity of the land , as at the first , saith the LORD . return 010 022 Isa 
/^{return /the consumption decreed shall overflow with righteousness . return 015 019 Jer /^{return /then will I 
bring thee again , and thou shalt stand before me: and if thou take forth the precious from the vile , thou shalt be as
my mouth : let them return unto thee; but return not thou unto them. return 018 016 IICh /^{return /therefore every
man to his house in peace . return 014 007 Hos /^{return /they shall revive as the corn , and grow as the vine : the 
scent thereof shall be as the wine of Lebanon . return 022 011 Jer /^{return /thither any more: return 022 027 Jer 
/^{return /thither shall they not return . return 031 008 Jer /^{return /thither. return 001 021 Job /^{return /thither: 
the LORD gave , and the LORD hath taken away ; blessed be the name of the LORD . return 001 015 Rut 
/^{return /thou after thy sister in law . Return 003 012 Jer /^{Return /thou backsliding Israel , saith the LORD ; 
and I will not cause mine anger to fall upon you: for I am merciful , saith the LORD , and I will not keep anger for
ever . return 007 007 Psa /^{return /thou on high . Return 019 014 IISa /^{Return /thou, and all thy servants . 
return 015 020 IISa /^{return /thou, and take back thy brethren : mercy and truth be with thee. return 020 003 Act 
/${return /through Macedonia . return 002 044 IKi /^{return /thy wickedness upon thine own head ; return 013 
034 Act /${return /to corruption , he said on this wise , I will give you the sure mercies of David . return 011 009 
Hos /^{return /to destroy Ephraim : for I am God , and not man ; the Holy One in the midst of thee: and I will not 
enter into the city . return 044 014 Jer /^{return /to dwell there: for none shall return but such as shall escape . 
return 009 003 Hos /^{return /to Egypt , and they shall eat unclean things in Assyria . return 017 016 Deu 
/^{return /to Egypt , to the end that he should multiply horses : forasmuch as the LORD hath said unto you, Ye 
shall henceforth return no more that way . return 008 013 Hos /^{return /to Egypt . return 013 017 Exo /^{return 
/to Egypt : return 037 007 Jer /^{return /to Egypt into their own land . return 010 020 Dan /^{return /to fight with 
the prince of Persia : and when I am gone forth , lo, the prince of Grecia shall come . return 005 015 Ecc /^{return 
/to go as he came , and shall take nothing of his labour , which he may carry away in his hand . return 002 012 
Mat /${return /to Herod , they departed into their own country another way . return 024 013 IISa /^{return /to him 
that sent me. return 006 004 ISa /^{return /to him? They answered , Five golden emerods , and five golden mice , 
according to the number of the lords of the Philistines : for one plague was on you all, and on your lords . return 
020 005 Deu /^{return /to his house , lest he die in the battle , and another man dedicate it. return 011 028 Dan 
/^{return /to his own land . return 019 007 IIKi /^{return /to his own land ; and I will cause him to fall by the 
sword in his own land . return 037 007 Isa /^{return /to his own land ; and I will cause him to fall by the sword in 
his own land . return 038 026 Jer /^{return /to Jonathan's house , to die there. return 012 023 IISa /^{return /to me.
return 002 007 Hos /^{return /to my first husband ; for then was it better with me than now . return 005 015 Hos 
/^{return /to my place , till they acknowledge their offence , and seek my face : in their affliction they will seek 
me early . return 007 013 Eze /^{return /to that which is sold , although they were yet alive : for the vision is 
touching the whole multitude thereof, which shall not return ; neither shall any strengthen himself in the iniquity 



of his life . return 022 023 Job /^{return /to the Almighty , thou shalt be built up , thou shalt put away iniquity far 
from thy tabernacles . return 047 006 Eze /^{return /to the brink of the river . return 015 034 IISa /^{return /to the 
city , and say unto Absalom , I will be thy servant , O king ; as I have been thy father's servant hitherto , so will I 
now also be thy servant : then mayest thou for me defeat the counsel of Ahithophel . return 033 025 Job /^{return 
/to the days of his youth : return 012 007 Ecc /^{return /to the earth as it was: and the spirit shall return unto God 
who gave it. return 001 007 Mic /^{return /to the hire of an harlot . return 012 026 IKi /^{return /to the house of 
David : return 037 020 Jer /^{return /to the house of Jonathan the scribe , lest I die there. return 030 003 Jer 
/^{return /to the land that I gave to their fathers , and they shall possess it. return 007 010 Hos /^{return /to the 
LORD their God , nor seek him for all this. return 046 017 Eze /^{return /to the prince : but his inheritance shall 
be his sons for them. return 030 006 IICh /^{return /to the remnant of you, that are escaped out of the hand of the 
kings of Assyria . return 006 038 IICh /^{return /to thee with all their heart and with all their soul in the land of 
their captivity , whither they have carried them captives , and pray toward their land , which thou gavest unto their
fathers , and toward the city which thou hast chosen , and toward the house which I have built for thy name : 
return 009 017 Neh /^{return /to their bondage : but thou art a God ready to pardon , gracious and merciful , slow 
to anger , and of great kindness , and forsookest them not. return 104 029 Psa /^{return /to their dust . return 016 
055 Eze /^{return /to their former estate , and Samaria and her daughters shall return to their former estate , then 
thou and thy daughters shall return to your former estate . return 016 055 Eze /^{return /to their former estate , 
then thou and thy daughters shall return to your former estate . Return 008 039 Luk /${Return /to thine own house 
, and shew how great things God hath done unto thee . And he went his way , and published throughout the whole 
city how great things Jesus had done unto him . return 034 022 Jer /^{return /to this city ; and they shall fight 
against it, and take it, and burn it with fire : and I will make the cities of Judah a desolation without an inhabitant . 
return 029 010 Jer /^{return /to this place . Return 016 009 Gen /^{Return /to thy mistress , and submit thyself 
under her hands . return 015 019 IISa /^{return /to thy place , and abide with the king : for thou art a stranger , and
also an exile . return 010 013 Mat /${return /to you . return 016 055 Eze /^{return /to your former estate . return 
042 012 Jer /^{return /to your own land . return 030 024 Jer /^{return /until he have done it, and until he have 
performed the intents of his heart : in the latter days ye shall consider it. return 023 020 Jer /^{return /until he have
executed , and till he have performed the thoughts of his heart : in the latter days ye shall consider it perfectly . 
Return 023 005 Num /^{Return /unto Balak , and thus thou shalt speak . return 012 007 Ecc /^{return /unto God 
who gave it. return 003 001 Jer /^{return /unto her again ? shall not that land be greatly polluted ? but thou hast 
played the harlot with many lovers ; yet return again to me, saith the LORD . return 027 024 Lev /^{return /unto 
him of whom it was bought , even to him to whom the possession of the land did belong. return 012 014 Hos 
/^{return /unto him. return 030 009 IICh /^{return /unto him. return 020 006 Deu /^{return /unto his house , lest 
he die in the battle , and another man eat of it. return 020 007 Deu /^{return /unto his house , lest he die in the 
battle , and another man take her. return 020 008 Deu /^{return /unto his house , lest his brethren's heart faint as 
well as his heart . return 025 041 Lev /^{return /unto his own family , and unto the possession of his fathers shall 
he return . return 025 028 Lev /^{return /unto his possession . return 025 027 Lev /^{return /unto his possession . 
return 055 011 Isa /^{return /unto me void , but it shall accomplish that which I please , and it shall prosper in the 
thing whereto I sent it. return 024 007 Jer /^{return /unto me with their whole heart . Return 003 007 Mal 
/^{Return /unto me, and I will return unto you, saith the LORD of hosts . But ye said , Wherein shall we return ? 
return 004 001 Jer /^{return /unto me: and if thou wilt put away thine abominations out of my sight , then shalt 
thou not remove . return 044 022 Isa /^{return /unto me; for I have redeemed thee. return 004 018 Exo /^{return 
/unto my brethren which are in Egypt , and see whether they be yet alive . And Jethro said to Moses , Go in peace 
. return 011 024 Luk /${return /unto my house whence I came out . return 032 018 Num /^{return /unto our houses
, until the children of Israel have inherited every man his inheritance . return 094 015 Psa /^{return /unto 
righteousness : and all the upright in heart shall follow it. return 005 003 Mic /^{return /unto the children of Israel 
. return 003 019 Gen /^{return /unto the ground ; for out of it wast thou taken : for dust thou art, and unto dust 
shalt thou return . return 001 007 Rut /^{return /unto the land of Judah . Return 031 003 Gen /^{Return /unto the 
land of thy fathers , and to thy kindred ; and I will be with thee. return 031 013 Gen /^{return /unto the land of thy 
kindred . return 001 015 Jos /^{return /unto the land of your possession , and enjoy it, which Moses the LORD'S 
servant gave you on this side Jordan toward the sunrising . return 055 007 Isa /^{return /unto the LORD , and he 
will have mercy upon him; and to our God , for he will abundantly pardon . return 006 001 Hos /^{return /unto the
LORD : for he hath torn , and he will heal us; he hath smitten , and he will bind us up . return 030 002 Deu 
/^{return /unto the LORD thy God , and shalt obey his voice according to all that I command thee this day , thou 
and thy children , with all thine heart , and with all thy soul ; return 014 001 Hos /^{return /unto the LORD thy 
God ; for thou hast fallen by thine iniquity . return 007 003 ISa /^{return /unto the LORD with all your hearts , 



then put away the strange gods and Ashtaroth from among you, and prepare your hearts unto the LORD , and 
serve him only: and he will deliver you out of the hand of the Philistines . return 018 010 Gen /^{return /unto thee 
according to the time of life ; and, lo, Sarah thy wife shall have a son . And Sarah heard it in the tent door , which 
was behind him . return 008 048 IKi /^{return /unto thee with all their heart , and with all their soul , in the land of
their enemies , which led them away captive , and pray unto thee toward their land , which thou gavest unto their 
fathers , the city which thou hast chosen , and the house which I have built for thy name : return 018 014 Gen 
/^{return /unto thee, according to the time of life , and Sarah shall have a son . return 015 019 Jer /^{return /unto 
thee; but return not thou unto them. Return 032 009 Gen /^{Return /unto thy country , and to thy kindred , and I 
will deal well with thee: Return 116 007 Psa /^{Return /unto thy rest , O my soul ; for the LORD hath dealt 
bountifully with thee. return 004 012 Neh /^{return /unto us they will be upon you. return 003 007 Mal /^{return 
/unto you, saith the LORD of hosts . But ye said , Wherein shall we return ? return 026 027 Pro /^{return /upon 
him. return 007 016 Psa /^{return /upon his own head , and his violent dealing shall come down upon his own pate
. return 009 025 Est /^{return /upon his own head , and that he and his sons should be hanged on the gallows . 
return 002 033 IKi /^{return /upon the head of Joab , and upon the head of his seed for ever : but upon David , and
upon his seed , and upon his house , and upon his throne , shall there be peace for ever from the LORD . return 
001 015 Oba /^{return /upon thine own head . return 007 017 ISa /^{return /was to Ramah ; for there was his 
house ; and there he judged Israel ; and there he built an altar unto the LORD . Return 080 014 Psa /^{Return /we 
beseech thee, O God of hosts : look down from heaven , and behold , and visit this vine ; Return 022 008 Jos 
/^{Return /with much riches unto your tents , and with very much cattle , with silver , and with gold , and with 
brass , and with iron , and with very much raiment : divide the spoil of your enemies with your brethren . return 
001 010 Rut /^{return /with thee unto thy people . return 013 016 IKi /^{return /with thee, nor go in with thee: 
neither will I eat bread nor drink water with thee in this place : return 015 026 ISa /^{return /with thee: for thou 
hast rejected the word of the LORD , and the LORD hath rejected thee from being king over Israel . Return 003 
022 Jer /^{Return /ye backsliding children , and I will heal your backslidings . Behold, we come unto thee; for 
thou art the LORD our God . Return 090 003 Psa /^{Return /ye children of men . Return 035 015 Jer /^{Return 
/ye now every man from his evil way , and amend your doings , and go not after other gods to serve them, and ye 
shall dwell in the land which I have given to you and to your fathers : but ye have not inclined your ear , nor 
hearkened unto me. return 018 011 Jer /^{return /ye now every one from his evil way , and make your ways and 
your doings good . return 022 004 Jos /^{return /ye, and get you unto your tents , and unto the land of your 
possession , which Moses the servant of the LORD gave you on the other side Jordan . return 003 007 Joe 
/^{return /your recompence upon your own head : return 003 004 Joe /^{return /your recompence upon your own 
head ; returned 023 010 IISa /^{returned /after him only to spoil . returned 014 021 Act /${returned /again to 
Lystra , and to Iconium , and Antioch , returned 001 017 Gal /${returned /again unto Damascus . returned 010 017
Luk /${returned /again with joy , saying , Lord , even the devils are subject unto us through thy name . returned 
004 015 Neh /^{returned /all of us to the wall , every one unto his work . returned 002 016 Jos /^{returned /and 
afterward may ye go your way . returned 010 038 Jos /^{returned /and all Israel with him, to Debir ; and fought 
against it: returned 010 015 Jos /^{returned /and all Israel with him, unto the camp to Gilgal . returned 010 043 Jos
/^{returned /and all Israel with him, unto the camp to Gilgal . returned 027 009 ISa /^{returned /and came to 
Achish . returned 014 007 Gen /^{returned /and came to Enmishpat , which is Kadesh , and smote all the country 
of the Amalekites , and also the Amorites , that dwelt in Hazezontamar . returned 019 015 IISa /^{returned /and 
came to Jordan . And Judah came to Gilgal , to go to meet the king , to conduct the king over Jordan . returned 
001 019 ISa /^{returned /and came to their house to Ramah : and Elkanah knew Hannah his wife ; and the LORD 
remembered her. returned 004 001 Ecc /^{returned /and considered all the oppressions that are done under the sun
: and behold the tears of such as were oppressed , and they had no comforter ; and on the side of their oppressors 
there was power ; but they had no comforter . returned 002 019 Jug /^{returned /and corrupted themselves more 
than their fathers , in following other gods to serve them, and to bow down unto them; they ceased not from their 
own doings , nor from their stubborn way . returned 014 028 Exo /^{returned /and covered the chariots , and the 
horsemen , and all the host of Pharaoh that came into the sea after them; there remained not so much as one of 
them. returned 009 028 Neh /^{returned /and cried unto thee, thou heardest them from heaven ; and many times 
didst thou deliver them according to thy mercies ; returned 022 009 Jos /^{returned /and departed from the 
children of Israel out of Shiloh , which is in the land of Canaan , to go unto the country of Gilead , to the land of 
their possession , whereof they were possessed , according to the word of the LORD by the hand of Moses . 
returned 002 023 Jos /^{returned /and descended from the mountain , and passed over , and came to Joshua the 
son of Nun , and told him all things that befell them: returned 019 036 IIKi /^{returned /and dwelt at Nineveh . 
returned 037 037 Isa /^{returned /and dwelt at Nineveh . returned 078 034 Psa /^{returned /and enquired early 



after God . returned 037 008 Isa /^{returned /and found the king of Assyria warring against Libnah : for he had 
heard that he was departed from Lachish . returned 019 008 IIKi /^{returned /and found the king of Assyria 
warring against Libnah : for he had heard that he was departed from Lachish . returned 004 007 Ecc /^{returned 
/and I saw vanity under the sun . returned 014 036 Num /^{returned /and made all the congregation to murmur 
against him, by bringing up a slander upon the land , returned 023 056 Luk /${returned /and prepared spices and 
ointments ; and rested the sabbath day according to the commandment . returned 001 022 Rut /^{returned /and 
Ruth the Moabitess , her daughter in law , with her, which returned out of the country of Moab : and they came to 
Bethlehem in the beginning of barley harvest . returned 001 006 Zec /^{returned /and said , Like as the LORD of 
hosts thought to do unto us, according to our ways , and according to our doings , so hath he dealt with us. 
returned 009 011 Ecc /^{returned /and saw under the sun , that the race is not to the swift , nor the battle to the 
strong , neither yet bread to the wise , nor yet riches to men of understanding , nor yet favour to men of skill ; but 
time and chance happeneth to them all. returned 060 001 Psa /^{returned /and smote of Edom in the valley of salt 
twelve thousand .>> O God , thou hast cast us off , thou hast scattered us, thou hast been displeased ; O turn 
thyself to us again . returned 002 022 Jos /^{returned /and the pursuers sought them throughout all the way , but 
found them not. returned 005 022 Act /${returned /and told , returned 007 015 IIKi /^{returned /and told the king .
returned 004 035 IIKi /^{returned /and walked in the house to and fro ; and went up , and stretched himself upon 
him: and the child sneezed seven times , and the child opened his eyes . returned 041 014 Jer /^{returned /and 
went unto Johanan the son of Kareah . returned 001 045 Deu /^{returned /and wept before the LORD ; but the 
LORD would not hearken to your voice , nor give ear unto you. returned 005 005 Ezr /^{returned /answer by letter
concerning this matter. returned 005 029 Jug /^{returned /answer to herself, returned 001 014 Eze /^{returned /as 
the appearance of a flash of lightning . returned 008 037 Luk /${returned /back again . returned 019 021 IKi 
/^{returned /back from him , and took a yoke of oxen , and slew them, and boiled their flesh with the instruments 
of the oxen , and gave unto the people , and they did eat . Then he arose , and went after Elijah , and ministered 
unto him. returned 047 007 Eze /^{returned /behold, at the bank of the river were very many trees on the one side 
and on the other. returned 020 027 IICh /^{returned /every man of Judah and Jerusalem , and Jehoshaphat in the 
forefront of them, to go again to Jerusalem with joy ; for the LORD had made them to rejoice over their enemies . 
returned 031 001 IICh /^{returned /every man to his possession , into their own cities . returned 006 017 ISa 
/^{returned /for a trespass offering unto the LORD ; for Ashdod one , for Gaza one , for Askelon one , for Gath 
one , for Ekron one ; returned 007 014 Zec /^{returned /for they laid the pleasant land desolate . returned 043 005 
Jer /^{returned /from all nations , whither they had been driven , to dwell in the land of Judah ; returned 008 013 
Jug /^{returned /from battle before the sun was up, returned 017 053 ISa /^{returned /from chasing after the 
Philistines , and they spoiled their tents . returned 002 030 IISa /^{returned /from following Abner : and when he 
had gathered all the people together , there lacked of David's servants nineteen men and Asahel . returned 024 001
ISa /^{returned /from following the Philistines , that it was told him, saying , Behold, David is in the wilderness of
Engedi . returned 011 004 IICh /^{returned /from going against Jeroboam . returned 012 025 Act /${returned 
/from Jerusalem , when they had fulfilled their ministry , and took with them John , whose surname was Mark . 
returned 004 001 Luk /${returned /from Jordan , and was led by the Spirit into the wilderness , returned 008 003 
Gen /^{returned /from off the earth continually : and after the end of the hundred and fifty days the waters were 
abated . returned 023 028 ISa /^{returned /from pursuing after David , and went against the Philistines : therefore 
they called that place Selahammahlekoth . returned 018 016 IISa /^{returned /from pursuing after Israel : for Joab 
held back the people . returned 017 015 ISa /^{returned /from Saul to feed his father's sheep at Bethlehem . 
returned 013 025 Num /^{returned /from searching of the land after forty days . returned 008 013 IISa /^{returned 
/from smiting of the Syrians in the valley of salt , being eighteen thousand men. returned 010 014 IISa /^{returned
/from the children of Ammon , and came to Jerusalem . returned 022 032 Jos /^{returned /from the children of 
Reuben , and from the children of Gad , out of the land of Gilead , unto the land of Canaan , to the children of 
Israel , and brought them word again . returned 024 009 Luk /${returned /from the sepulchre , and told all these 
things unto the eleven , and to all the rest . returned 001 001 IISa /^{returned /from the slaughter of the 
Amalekites , and David had abode two days in Ziklag ; returned 017 057 ISa /^{returned /from the slaughter of the
Philistine , Abner took him, and brought him before Saul with the head of the Philistine in his hand . returned 018 
006 ISa /^{returned /from the slaughter of the Philistine , that the women came out of all cities of Israel , singing 
and dancing , to meet king Saul , with tabrets , with joy , and with instruments of musick . returned 002 020 Luk 
/${returned /glorifying and praising God for all the things that they had heard and seen , as it was told unto them . 
returned 019 015 Luk /${returned /having received the kingdom , then he commanded these servants to be called 
unto him , to whom he had given the money , that he might know how much every man had gained by trading . 
returned 014 040 Mar /${returned /he found them asleep again , heavy , neither wist they what to answer him . 



returned 021 006 Act /${returned /home again . returned 025 010 IICh /^{returned /home in great anger . returned 
043 018 Gen /^{returned /in our sacks at the first time are we brought in ; that he may seek occasion against us, 
and fall upon us, and take us for bondmen , and our asses . returned 004 014 Luk /${returned /in the power of the 
Spirit into Galilee : and there went out a fame of him through all the region round about . returned 050 014 Gen 
/^{returned /into Egypt , he, and his brethren , and all that went up with him to bury his father , after he had buried
his father . returned 002 039 Luk /${returned /into Galilee , to their own city Nazareth . returned 035 013 Psa 
/^{returned /into mine own bosom . returned 006 014 Jos /^{returned /into the camp : so they did six days . 
returned 021 018 Mat /${returned /into the city , he hungered . returned 007 015 Jug /^{returned /into the host of 
Israel , and said , Arise ; for the LORD hath delivered into your hand the host of Midian . returned 021 032 Gen 
/^{returned /into the land of the Philistines . returned 002 014 Est /^{returned /into the second house of the women
, to the custody of Shaashgaz , the king's chamberlain , which kept the concubines : she came in unto the king no 
more, except the king delighted in her, and that she were called by name . returned 008 012 Gen /^{returned /not 
again unto him any more . returned 013 010 IKi /^{returned /not by the way that he came to Bethel . returned 001 
022 IISa /^{returned /not empty . returned 013 033 IKi /^{returned /not from his evil way , but made again of the 
lowest of the people priests of the high places : whosoever would , he consecrated him, and he became one of the 
priests of the high places . returned 003 007 Jer /^{returned /not. And her treacherous sister Judah saw it. returned 
007 003 Jug /^{returned /of the people twenty and two thousand ; and there remained ten thousand . returned 040 
012 Jer /^{returned /out of all places whither they were driven , and came to the land of Judah , to Gedaliah , unto 
Mizpah , and gathered wine and summer fruits very much . returned 010 002 IICh /^{returned /out of Egypt . 
returned 001 022 Rut /^{returned /out of the country of Moab : and they came to Bethlehem in the beginning of 
barley harvest . returned 008 003 IIKi /^{returned /out of the land of the Philistines : and she went forth to cry 
unto the king for her house and for her land . returned 007 008 Est /^{returned /out of the palace garden into the 
place of the banquet of wine ; and Haman was fallen upon the bed whereon Esther was. Then said the king , Will 
he force the queen also before me in the house ? As the word went out of the king's mouth , they covered Haman's 
face . returned 017 003 IISa /^{returned /so all the people shall be in peace . returned 038 008 Isa /^{returned /ten 
degrees , by which degrees it was gone down . returned 033 016 Gen /^{returned /that day on his way unto Seir . 
returned 006 011 Hos /^{returned /the captivity of my people . returned 002 043 Luk /${returned /the child Jesus 
tarried behind in Jerusalem ; and Joseph and his mother knew not of it. returned 008 040 Luk /${returned /the 
people gladly received him : for they were all waiting for him . returned 025 039 ISa /^{returned /the wickedness 
of Nabal upon his own head . And David sent and communed with Abigail , to take her to him to wife . returned 
019 008 Exo /^{returned /the words of the people unto the LORD . returned 001 012 Act /${returned /they unto 
Jerusalem from the mount called Olivet , which is from Jerusalem a sabbath day's journey . returned 043 010 Gen 
/^{returned /this second time . returned 022 006 IICh /^{returned /to be healed in Jezreel because of the wounds 
which were given him at Ramah , when he fought with Hazael king of Syria . And Azariah the son of Jehoram 
king of Judah went down to see Jehoram the son of Ahab at Jezreel , because he was sick . returned 009 015 IIKi 
/^{returned /to be healed in Jezreel of the wounds which the Syrians had given him, when he fought with Hazael 
king of Syria . And Jehu said , If it be your minds , then let none go forth nor escape out of the city to go to tell it 
in Jezreel . returned 016 043 ICh /^{returned /to bless his house . returned 006 020 IISa /^{returned /to bless his 
household . And Michal the daughter of Saul came out to meet David , and said , How glorious was the king of 
Israel to day , who uncovered himself to day in the eyes of the handmaids of his servants , as one of the vain 
fellows shamelessly uncovereth himself! returned 012 024 IKi /^{returned /to depart , according to the word of the
LORD . returned 006 016 ISa /^{returned /to Ekron the same day . returned 017 018 Luk /${returned /to give 
glory to God , save this stranger . returned 003 027 IISa /^{returned /to Hebron , Joab took him aside in the gate to
speak with him quietly , and smote him there under the fifth rib, that he died , for the blood of Asahel his brother . 
returned 001 056 Luk /${returned /to her own house . returned 019 001 IICh /^{returned /to his house in peace to 
Jerusalem . returned 014 024 IISa /^{returned /to his own house , and saw not the king's face . returned 026 025 
ISa /^{returned /to his place . returned 024 025 Num /^{returned /to his place : and Balak also went his way . 
returned 014 027 Exo /^{returned /to his strength when the morning appeared ; and the Egyptians fled against it; 
and the LORD overthrew the Egyptians in the midst of the sea . returned 032 006 Gen /^{returned /to Jacob , 
saying , We came to thy brother Esau , and also he cometh to meet thee , and four hundred men with him. returned
024 033 Luk /${returned /to Jerusalem , and found the eleven gathered together , and them that were with them , 
returned 008 025 Act /${returned /to Jerusalem , and preached the gospel in many villages of the Samaritans . 
returned 013 013 Act /${returned /to Jerusalem . returned 014 015 IICh /^{returned /to Jerusalem . returned 034 
007 IICh /^{returned /to Jerusalem . returned 019 008 IICh /^{returned /to Jerusalem . returned 034 009 IICh 
/^{returned /to Jerusalem . returned 023 020 IIKi /^{returned /to Jerusalem . returned 020 003 ICh /^{returned /to 



Jerusalem . returned 017 020 IISa /^{returned /to Jerusalem . returned 020 022 IISa /^{returned /to Jerusalem unto
the king . returned 024 052 Luk /${returned /to Jerusalem with great joy : returned 001 016 Zec /^{returned /to 
Jerusalem with mercies : my house shall be built in it, saith the LORD of hosts , and a line shall be stretched forth 
upon Jerusalem . returned 004 018 Exo /^{returned /to Jethro his father in law , and said unto him, Let me go , I 
pray thee, and return unto my brethren which are in Egypt , and see whether they be yet alive . And Jethro said to 
Moses , Go in peace . returned 007 003 Jos /^{returned /to Joshua , and said unto him, Let not all the people go up
; but let about two or three thousand men go up and smite Ai ; and make not all the people to labour thither; for 
they are but few . returned 038 022 Gen /^{returned /to Judah , and said , I cannot find her; and also the men of the
place said , that there was no harlot in this place. returned 008 017 Eze /^{returned /to provoke me to anger : and, 
lo, they put the branch to their nose . returned 002 025 IIKi /^{returned /to Samaria . returned 014 014 IIKi 
/^{returned /to Samaria . returned 025 024 IICh /^{returned /to Samaria . returned 028 015 IICh /^{returned /to 
Samaria . returned 014 008 Jug /^{returned /to take her, and he turned aside to see the carcase of the lion : and, 
behold, there was a swarm of bees and honey in the carcase of the lion . returned 010 021 Jos /^{returned /to the 
camp to Joshua at Makkedah in peace : none moved his tongue against any of the children of Israel . returned 023 
032 Act /${returned /to the castle : returned 044 013 Gen /^{returned /to the city . returned 004 020 Exo 
/^{returned /to the land of Egypt : and Moses took the rod of God in his hand . returned 005 015 IIKi /^{returned 
/to the man of God , he and all his company , and came , and stood before him: and he said , Behold, now I know 
that there is no God in all the earth , but in Israel : now therefore, I pray thee, take a blessing of thy servant . 
returned 003 027 IIKi /^{returned /to their own land . returned 042 024 Gen /^{returned /to them again , and 
communed with them, and took from them Simeon , and bound him before their eyes . returned 009 010 Luk 
/${returned /told him all that they had done . And he took them , and went aside privately into a desert place 
belonging to the city called Bethsaida . returned 008 024 Jos /^{returned /unto Ai , and smote it with the edge of 
the sword . returned 011 039 Jug /^{returned /unto her father , who did with her according to his vow which he 
had vowed : and she knew no man . And it was a custom in Israel , returned 022 013 Lev /^{returned /unto her 
father's house , as in her youth , she shall eat of her father's meat : but there shall no stranger eat thereof. returned 
011 004 IISa /^{returned /unto her house . returned 008 009 Gen /^{returned /unto him into the ark , for the waters
were on the face of the whole earth : then he put forth his hand , and took her , and pulled her in unto him into the 
ark . returned 023 006 Num /^{returned /unto him, and, lo, he stood by his burnt sacrifice , he, and all the princes 
of Moab . returned 034 031 Exo /^{returned /unto him: and Moses talked with them. returned 037 030 Gen 
/^{returned /unto his brethren , and said , The child is not; and I, whither shall I go ? returned 019 039 IISa 
/^{returned /unto his own place . returned 018 033 Gen /^{returned /unto his place . returned 031 055 Gen 
/^{returned /unto his place . returned 022 019 Gen /^{returned /unto his young men , and they rose up and went 
together to Beersheba ; and Abraham dwelt at Beersheba . returned 012 031 IISa /^{returned /unto Jerusalem . 
returned 004 034 Dan /^{returned /unto me , and I blessed the most High , and I praised and honoured him that 
liveth for ever , whose dominion is an everlasting dominion , and his kingdom is from generation to generation : 
returned 004 036 Dan /^{returned /unto me ; and for the glory of my kingdom , mine honour and brightness 
returned unto me ; and my counsellors and my lords sought unto me ; and I was established in my kingdom , and 
excellent majesty was added unto me. returned 004 036 Dan /^{returned /unto me ; and my counsellors and my 
lords sought unto me ; and I was established in my kingdom , and excellent majesty was added unto me. returned 
004 006 Amo /^{returned /unto me, saith the LORD . returned 004 011 Amo /^{returned /unto me, saith the 
LORD . returned 004 010 Amo /^{returned /unto me, saith the LORD . returned 004 008 Amo /^{returned /unto 
me, saith the LORD . returned 004 009 Amo /^{returned /unto me, saith the LORD . returned 016 050 Num 
/^{returned /unto Moses unto the door of the tabernacle of the congregation : and the plague was stayed . returned 
005 022 Exo /^{returned /unto the LORD , and said , Lord , wherefore hast thou so evil entreated this people ? 
why is it that thou hast sent me? returned 032 031 Exo /^{returned /unto the LORD , and said , Oh , this people 
have sinned a great sin , and have made them gods of gold . returned 037 029 Gen /^{returned /unto the pit ; and, 
behold, Joseph was not in the pit ; and he rent his clothes . returned 002 025 IPe /${returned /unto the Shepherd 
and Bishop of your souls . returned 021 023 Jug /^{returned /unto their inheritance , and repaired the cities , and 
dwelt in them. returned 004 018 Jos /^{returned /unto their place , and flowed over all his banks , as they did 
before . returned 008 003 Zec /^{returned /unto Zion , and will dwell in the midst of Jerusalem : and Jerusalem 
shall be called a city of truth ; and the mountain of the LORD of hosts the holy mountain . returned 016 008 IISa 
/^{returned /upon thee all the blood of the house of Saul , in whose stead thou hast reigned ; and the LORD hath 
delivered the kingdom into the hand of Absalom thy son : and, behold, thou art taken in thy mischief , because 
thou art a bloody man . returned 005 011 Ezr /^{returned /us answer , saying , We are the servants of the God of 
heaven and earth , and build the house that was builded these many years ago , which a great king of Israel builded



and set up . returned 032 021 IICh /^{returned /with shame of face to his own land . And when he was come into 
the house of his god , they that came forth of his own bowels slew him there with the sword . returned 014 003 Jer
/^{returned /with their vessels empty ; they were ashamed and confounded , and covered their heads . returneth 
001 006 Ecc /^{returneth /again according to his circuits . returneth 009 008 Zec /^{returneth /and no oppressor 
shall pass through them any more: for now have I seen with mine eyes . returneth 055 010 Isa /^{returneth /not 
thither, but watereth the earth , and maketh it bring forth and bud , that it may give seed to the sower , and bread to
the eater : returneth 146 004 Psa /^{returneth /to his earth ; in that very day his thoughts perish . returneth 026 011 
Pro /^{returneth /to his folly . returneth 026 011 Pro /^{returneth /to his vomit , so a fool returneth to his folly . 
returning 030 015 Isa /^{returning /and rest shall ye be saved ; in quietness and in confidence shall be your 
strength : and ye would not. returning 008 028 Act /${returning /and sitting in his chariot read Esaias the prophet .
returning 007 001 Heb /${returning /from the slaughter of the kings , and blessed him ; returning 007 010 Luk 
/${returning /to the house , found the servant whole that had been sick . turn 003 003 Jam /${turn /about their 
whole body . turn 013 016 Lev /^{turn /again , and be changed unto white , he shall come unto the priest ; Turn 
020 005 IIKi /^{Turn /again , and tell Hezekiah the captain of my people , Thus saith the LORD , the God of 
David thy father , I have heard thy prayer , I have seen thy tears : behold, I will heal thee: on the third day thou 
shalt go up unto the house of the LORD . turn 007 019 Mic /^{turn /again , he will have compassion upon us; he 
will subdue our iniquities ; and thou wilt cast all their sins into the depths of the sea . Turn 001 012 Rut /^{Turn 
/again , my daughters , go your way; for I am too old to have an husband . If I should say , I have hope , if I should
have an husband also to night , and should also bear sons ; Turn 001 011 Rut /^{Turn /again , my daughters : why 
will ye go with me? are there yet any more sons in my womb , that they may be your husbands ? turn 031 021 Jer 
/^{turn /again , O virgin of Israel , turn again to these thy cities . turn 010 009 Zec /^{turn /again . turn 007 006 
Mat /${turn /again and rend you . turn 013 009 IKi /^{turn /again by the same way that thou camest . Turn 126 
004 Psa /^{Turn /again our captivity , O LORD , as the streams in the south . turn 018 037 Psa /^{turn /again till 
they were consumed . turn 085 008 Psa /^{turn /again to folly . turn 013 017 IKi /^{turn /again to go by the way 
that thou camest . turn 003 040 Lam /^{turn /again to the LORD . turn 017 004 Luk /${turn /again to thee , saying 
, I repent ; thou shalt forgive him . turn 011 008 Jug /^{turn /again to thee now, that thou mayest go with us, and 
fight against the children of Ammon , and be our head over all the inhabitants of Gilead . turn 008 033 IKi /^{turn 
/again to thee, and confess thy name , and pray , and make supplication unto thee in this house : turn 031 021 Jer 
/^{turn /again to these thy cities . turn 034 015 Job /^{turn /again unto dust . turn 001 006 IIKi /^{turn /again unto 
the king that sent you, and say unto him, Thus saith the LORD , Is it not because there is not a God in Israel , that 
thou sendest to enquire of Baalzebub the god of Ekron ? therefore thou shalt not come down from that bed on 
which thou art gone up , but shalt surely die . turn 030 009 IICh /^{turn /again unto the LORD , your brethren and 
your children shall find compassion before them that lead them captive , so that they shall come again into this 
land : for the LORD your God is gracious and merciful , and will not turn away his face from you, if ye return 
unto him. turn 030 006 IICh /^{turn /again unto the LORD God of Abraham , Isaac , and Israel , and he will return
to the remnant of you, that are escaped out of the hand of the kings of Assyria . turn 012 027 IKi /^{turn /again 
unto their lord , even unto Rehoboam king of Judah , and they shall kill me, and go again to Rehoboam king of 
Judah . turn 015 025 ISa /^{turn /again with me, that I may worship the LORD . turn 015 030 ISa /^{turn /again 
with me, that I may worship the LORD thy God . turn 007 022 Eze /^{turn /also from them, and they shall pollute 
my secret place: for the robbers shall enter into it, and defile it. turn 027 020 Jos /^{turn /and do you hurt , and 
consume you, after that he hath done you good . turn 014 002 Exo /^{turn /and encamp before Pihahiroth , 
between Migdol and the sea , over against Baalzephon : before it shall ye encamp by the sea . turn 006 037 IICh 
/^{turn /and pray unto thee in the land of their captivity , saying , We have sinned , we have done amiss , and have
dealt wickedly ; turn 003 009 Jon /^{turn /and repent , and turn away from his fierce anger , that we perish not? 
Turn 022 017 ISa /^{Turn /and slay the priests of the LORD ; because their hand also is with David , and because 
they knew when he fled , and did not shew it to me. But the servants of the king would not put forth their hand to 
fall upon the priests of the LORD . turn 022 018 Isa /^{turn /and toss thee like a ball into a large country : there 
shalt thou die , and there the chariots of thy glory shall be the shame of thy lord's house . turn 003 003 Exo /^{turn
/aside , and see this great sight , why the bush is not burnt . turn 011 016 Deu /^{turn /aside , and serve other gods 
, and worship them; Turn 018 030 IISa /^{Turn /aside , and stand here . And he turned aside , and stood still . turn 
004 001 Rut /^{turn /aside , sit down here. And he turned aside , and sat down . turn 002 023 IISa /^{turn /aside : 
wherefore Abner with the hinder end of the spear smote him under the fifth rib, that the spear came out behind 
him; and he fell down there, and died in the same place : and it came to pass, that as many as came to the place 
where Asahel fell down and died stood still . turn 101 003 Psa /^{turn /aside ; it shall not cleave to me. turn 002 
021 IISa /^{turn /aside from following of him. turn 031 029 Deu /^{turn /aside from the way which I have 



commanded you; and evil will befall you in the latter days ; because ye will do evil in the sight of the LORD , to 
provoke him to anger through the work of your hands . turn 019 012 Jug /^{turn /aside hither into the city of a 
stranger , that is not of the children of Israel ; we will pass over to Gibeah . turn 030 011 Isa /^{turn /aside out of 
the path , cause the Holy One of Israel to cease from before us. turn 011 028 Deu /^{turn /aside out of the way 
which I command you this day , to go after other gods , which ye have not known . turn 029 021 Isa /^{turn /aside 
the just for a thing of nought . turn 010 002 Isa /^{turn /aside the needy from judgment , and to take away the right
from the poor of my people , that widows may be their prey , and that they may rob the fatherless ! turn 005 012 
Amo /^{turn /aside the poor in the gate from their right. turn 003 035 Lam /^{turn /aside the right of a man before 
the face of the most High , turn 003 005 Mal /^{turn /aside the stranger from his right, and fear not me, saith the 
LORD of hosts . turn 002 007 Amo /^{turn /aside the way of the meek : and a man and his father will go in unto 
the same maid , to profane my holy name : turn 040 004 Psa /^{turn /aside to lies . turn 005 032 Deu /^{turn /aside
to the right hand or to the left . turn 125 005 Psa /^{turn /aside unto their crooked ways , the LORD shall lead 
them forth with the workers of iniquity : but peace shall be upon Israel . turn 007 019 IICh /^{turn /away , and 
forsake my statutes and my commandments , which I have set before you, and shall go and serve other gods , and 
worship them; turn 008 004 Jer /^{turn /away , and not return ? turn 030 017 Deu /^{turn /away , so that thou wilt 
not hear , but shalt be drawn away , and worship other gods , and serve them; turn 003 005 IITi /${turn /away . 
turn 027 044 Gen /^{turn /away ; turn 032 015 Num /^{turn /away from after him, he will yet again leave them in 
the wilderness ; and ye shall destroy all this people . turn 025 027 IICh /^{turn /away from following the LORD 
they made a conspiracy against him in Jerusalem ; and he fled to Lachish : but they sent to Lachish after him, and 
slew him there. turn 012 025 Heb /${turn /away from him that speaketh from heaven : turn 003 009 Jon /^{turn 
/away from his fierce anger , that we perish not? turn 003 019 Jer /^{turn /away from me . turn 023 014 Deu 
/^{turn /away from thee . turn 027 045 Gen /^{turn /away from thee, and he forget that which thou hast done to 
him: then I will send , and fetch thee from thence: why should I be deprived also of you both in one day ? turn 032
040 Jer /^{turn /away from them , to do them good ; but I will put my fear in their hearts , that they shall not 
depart from me. turn 014 014 ICh /^{turn /away from them, and come upon them over against the mulberry trees . 
turn 029 010 IICh /^{turn /away from us. turn 030 008 IICh /^{turn /away from you. turn 030 009 IICh /^{turn 
/away his face from you, if ye return unto him. turn 106 023 Psa /^{turn /away his wrath , lest he should destroy 
them. turn 024 018 Pro /^{turn /away his wrath from him. Turn 119 003 Psa /^{Turn /away mine eyes from 
beholding vanity ; and quicken thou me in thy way . Turn 119 003 Psa /^{Turn /away my reproach which I fear : 
for thy judgments are good . turn 013 008 Act /${turn /away the deputy from the faith . turn 036 009 Isa /^{turn 
/away the face of one captain of the least of my master's servants , and put thy trust on Egypt for chariots and for 
horsemen ? turn 018 024 IIKi /^{turn /away the face of one captain of the least of my master's servants , and put 
thy trust on Egypt for chariots and for horsemen ? turn 002 001 Amo /^{turn /away the punishment thereof; 
because he burned the bones of the king of Edom into lime : turn 001 011 Amo /^{turn /away the punishment 
thereof; because he did pursue his brother with the sword , and did cast off all pity , and his anger did tear 
perpetually , and he kept his wrath for ever : turn 001 006 Amo /^{turn /away the punishment thereof; because 
they carried away captive the whole captivity , to deliver them up to Edom : turn 001 009 Amo /^{turn /away the 
punishment thereof; because they delivered up the whole captivity to Edom , and remembered not the brotherly 
covenant : turn 002 004 Amo /^{turn /away the punishment thereof; because they have despised the law of the 
LORD , and have not kept his commandments , and their lies caused them to err , after the which their fathers 
have walked : turn 001 013 Amo /^{turn /away the punishment thereof; because they have ripped up the women 
with child of Gilead , that they might enlarge their border : turn 001 003 Amo /^{turn /away the punishment 
thereof; because they have threshed Gilead with threshing instruments of iron : turn 002 006 Amo /^{turn /away 
the punishment thereof; because they sold the righteous for silver , and the poor for a pair of shoes ; turn 002 007 
Zep /^{turn /away their captivity . turn 004 004 IITi /${turn /away their ears from the truth , and shall be turned 
unto fables . Turn 006 005 Son /^{Turn /away thine eyes from me, for they have overcome me: thy hair is as a 
flock of goats that appear from Gilead . turn 022 016 Jos /^{turn /away this day from following the LORD , in that
ye have builded you an altar , that ye might rebel this day against the LORD ? turn 022 018 Jos /^{turn /away this 
day from following the LORD ? and it will be, seeing ye rebel to day against the LORD , that to morrow he will 
be wroth with the whole congregation of Israel . turn 002 014 Lam /^{turn /away thy captivity ; but have seen for 
thee false burdens and causes of banishment . turn 058 013 Isa /^{turn /away thy foot from the sabbath , from 
doing thy pleasure on my holy day ; and call the sabbath a delight , the holy of the LORD , honourable ; and shalt 
honour him, not doing thine own ways , nor finding thine own pleasure , nor speaking thine own words : turn 007 
004 Deu /^{turn /away thy son from following me, that they may serve other gods : so will the anger of the LORD
be kindled against you, and destroy thee suddenly . turn 018 020 Jer /^{turn /away thy wrath from them. turn 011 



026 Rom /${turn /away ungodliness from Jacob : turn 029 008 Pro /^{turn /away wrath . turn 029 014 Jer /^{turn 
/away your captivity , and I will gather you from all the nations , and from all the places whither I have driven 
you, saith the LORD ; and I will bring you again into the place whence I caused you to be carried away captive . 
turn 014 006 Eze /^{turn /away your faces from all your abominations . turn 011 002 IKi /^{turn /away your heart 
after their gods : Solomon clave unto these in love . turn 049 008 Jer /^{turn /back , dwell deep , O inhabitants of 
Dedan ; for I will bring the calamity of Esau upon him, the time that I will visit him. turn 056 009 Psa /^{turn 
/back : this I know ; for God is for me. turn 019 037 IISa /^{turn /back again , that I may die in mine own city , 
and be buried by the grave of my father and of my mother . But behold thy servant Chimham ; let him go over 
with my lord the king ; and do to him what shall seem good unto thee. turn 013 016 Mar /${turn /back again for to
take up his garment . turn 023 013 Deu /^{turn /back and cover that which cometh from thee: turn 004 028 Jer 
/^{turn /back from it. turn 044 010 Psa /^{turn /back from the enemy : and they which hate us spoil for 
themselves. turn 021 004 Jer /^{turn /back the weapons of war that are in your hands , wherewith ye fight against 
the king of Babylon , and against the Chaldeans , which besiege you without the walls , and I will assemble them 
into the midst of this city . turn 006 009 Jer /^{turn /back thine hand as a grapegatherer into the baskets . turn 003 
020 Zep /^{turn /back your captivity before your eyes , saith the LORD . turn 022 026 Num /^{turn /either to the 
right hand or to the left . turn 026 003 Jer /^{turn /every man from his evil way , that I may repent me of the evil , 
which I purpose to do unto them because of the evil of their doings . turn 003 008 Jon /^{turn /every one from his 
evil way , and from the violence that is in their hands . turn 050 016 Jer /^{turn /every one to his people , and they 
shall flee every one to his own land . turn 018 021 Eze /^{turn /from all his sins that he hath committed , and keep 
all my statutes , and do that which is lawful and right , he shall surely live , he shall not die . turn 009 006 IKi 
/^{turn /from following me, ye or your children , and will not keep my commandments and my statutes which I 
have set before you, but go and serve other gods , and worship them: turn 022 023 Jos /^{turn /from following the 
LORD , or if to offer thereon burnt offering or meat offering , or if to offer peace offerings thereon, let the LORD 
himself require it; Turn 014 006 Job /^{Turn /from him, that he may rest , till he shall accomplish , as an hireling , 
his day . turn 003 020 Eze /^{turn /from his righteousness , and commit iniquity , and I lay a stumblingblock 
before him, he shall die : because thou hast not given him warning , he shall die in his sin , and his righteousness 
which he hath done shall not be remembered ; but his blood will I require at thine hand . turn 033 014 Eze /^{turn 
/from his sin , and do that which is lawful and right ; turn 033 009 Eze /^{turn /from his way , he shall die in his 
iniquity ; but thou hast delivered thy soul . turn 033 011 Eze /^{turn /from his way and live : turn ye, turn ye from 
your evil ways ; for why will ye die , O house of Israel ? turn 033 019 Eze /^{turn /from his wickedness , and do 
that which is lawful and right , he shall live thereby. turn 004 015 Pro /^{turn /from it, and pass away . turn 033 
009 Eze /^{turn /from it; if he do not turn from his way , he shall die in his iniquity ; but thou hast delivered thy 
soul . turn 132 011 Psa /^{turn /from it; Of the fruit of thy body will I set upon thy throne . turn 002 035 Jer 
/^{turn /from me. Behold, I will plead with thee, because thou sayest , I have not sinned . turn 009 013 Dan 
/^{turn /from our iniquities , and understand thy truth . turn 013 017 Deu /^{turn /from the fierceness of his anger ,
and shew thee mercy , and have compassion upon thee, and multiply thee, as he hath sworn unto thy fathers ; turn 
002 021 IIPe /${turn /from the holy commandment delivered unto them . turn 034 004 Num /^{turn /from the 
south to the ascent of Akrabbim , and pass on to Zin : and the going forth thereof shall be from the south to 
Kadeshbarnea , and shall go on to Hazaraddar , and pass on to Azmon : turn 001 014 Tit /${turn /from the truth . 
turn 018 008 Jer /^{turn /from their evil , I will repent of the evil that I thought to do unto them. turn 008 035 IKi 
/^{turn /from their sin , when thou afflictest them: turn 006 026 IICh /^{turn /from their sin , when thou dost 
afflict them; turn 007 014 IICh /^{turn /from their wicked ways ; then will I hear from heaven , and will forgive 
their sin , and will heal their land . turn 044 005 Jer /^{turn /from their wickedness , to burn no incense unto other 
gods . turn 014 015 Act /${turn /from these vanities unto the living God , which made heaven , and earth , and the 
sea , and all things that are therein : Turn 032 012 Exo /^{Turn /from thy fierce wrath , and repent of this evil 
against thy people . turn 059 020 Isa /^{turn /from transgression in Jacob , saith the LORD . turn 002 024 Jer 
/^{turn /her away ? all they that seek her will not weary themselves; in her month they shall find her. turn 022 023
Num /^{turn /her into the way . turn 023 013 Job /^{turn /him? and what his soul desireth , even that he doeth . 
turn 035 022 IICh /^{turn /his face from him, but disguised himself, that he might fight with him, and hearkened 
not unto the words of Necho from the mouth of God , and came to fight in the valley of Megiddo . turn 011 019 
Dan /^{turn /his face toward the fort of his own land : but he shall stumble and fall , and not be found . turn 011 
018 Dan /^{turn /his face unto the isles , and shall take many : but a prince for his own behalf shall cause the 
reproach offered by him to cease ; without his own reproach he shall cause it to turn upon him. turn 019 002 Gen 
/^{turn /in , I pray you, into your servant's house , and tarry all night , and wash your feet , and ye shall rise up 
early , and go on your ways . And they said , Nay; but we will abide in the street all night . Turn 004 018 Jug 



/^{Turn /in , my lord , turn in to me; fear not. And when he had turned in unto her into the tent , she covered him 
with a mantle . turn 009 016 Pro /^{turn /in hither: and as for him that wanteth understanding , she saith to him, 
turn 009 004 Pro /^{turn /in hither: as for him that wanteth understanding , she saith to him, turn 019 011 Jug 
/^{turn /in into this city of the Jebusites , and lodge in it. turn 016 007 Deu /^{turn /in the morning , and go unto 
thy tents . turn 004 010 IIKi /^{turn /in thither. turn 004 018 Jug /^{turn /in to me; fear not. And when he had 
turned in unto her into the tent , she covered him with a mantle . turn 020 008 Jug /^{turn /into his house . turn 
021 022 Num /^{turn /into the fields , or into the vineyards ; we will not drink of the waters of the well : but we 
will go along by the king's high way , until we be past thy borders . turn 014 027 Isa /^{turn /it back ? turn 014 
025 Deu /^{turn /it into money , and bind up the money in thine hand , and shalt go unto the place which the 
LORD thy God shall choose : turn 013 016 Jer /^{turn /it into the shadow of death , and make it gross darkness . 
turn 005 007 Amo /^{turn /judgment to wormwood , and leave off righteousness in the earth , turn 002 006 Mal 
/^{turn /many away from iniquity . turn 012 003 Dan /^{turn /many to righteousness as the stars for ever and ever 
. turn 001 008 Amo /^{turn /mine hand against Ekron : and the remnant of the Philistines shall perish , saith the 
Lord GOD . turn 013 007 Zec /^{turn /mine hand upon the little ones . turn 002 017 Son /^{turn /my beloved , and
be thou like a roe or a young hart upon the mountains of Bether . turn 004 002 Psa /^{turn /my glory into shame ? 
how long will ye love vanity , and seek after leasing ? Selah . turn 001 025 Isa /^{turn /my hand upon thee, and 
purely purge away thy dross , and take away all thy tin : turn 104 009 Psa /^{turn /not again to cover the earth . 
turn 012 020 ISa /^{turn /not aside from following the LORD , but serve the LORD with all your heart ; turn 017 
020 Deu /^{turn /not aside from the commandment , to the right hand , or to the left : to the end that he may 
prolong his days in his kingdom , he, and his children , in the midst of Israel . turn 023 006 Jos /^{turn /not aside 
therefrom to the right hand or to the left ; turn 025 010 Pro /^{turn /not away . turn 132 010 Psa /^{turn /not away 
the face of thine anointed . turn 006 042 IICh /^{turn /not away the face of thine anointed : remember the mercies 
of David thy servant . turn 017 017 Deu /^{turn /not away: neither shall he greatly multiply to himself silver and 
gold . turn 003 019 Eze /^{turn /not from his wickedness , nor from his wicked way , he shall die in his iniquity ; 
but thou hast delivered thy soul . turn 001 007 Jos /^{turn /not from it to the right hand or to the left , that thou 
mayest prosper whithersoever thou goest . turn 005 042 Mat /${turn /not thou away . Turn 004 027 Pro /^{Turn 
/not to the right hand nor to the left : remove thy foot from evil . turn 007 012 Psa /^{turn /not, he will whet his 
sword ; he hath bent his bow , and made it ready . Turn 003 014 Jer /^{Turn /O backsliding children , saith the 
LORD ; for I am married unto you: and I will take you one of a city , and two of a family , and I will bring you to 
Zion : turn 002 015 Est /^{turn /of Esther , the daughter of Abihail the uncle of Mordecai , who had taken her for 
his daughter , was come to go in unto the king , she required nothing but what Hegai the king's chamberlain , the 
keeper of the women , appointed . And Esther obtained favour in the sight of all them that looked upon her. turn 
028 006 Isa /^{turn /the battle to the gate . turn 015 031 IISa /^{turn /the counsel of Ahithophel into foolishness . 
turn 004 006 Mal /^{turn /the heart of the fathers to the children , and the heart of the children to their fathers , lest
I come and smite the earth with a curse . turn 001 017 Luk /${turn /the hearts of the fathers to the children , and 
the disobedient to the wisdom of the just ; to make ready a people prepared for the Lord . turn 012 023 ICh /^{turn
/the kingdom of Saul to him, according to the word of the LORD . turn 024 004 Job /^{turn /the needy out of the 
way : the poor of the earth hide themselves together . turn 019 006 Isa /^{turn /the rivers far away ; and the brooks
of defence shall be emptied and dried up : the reeds and flags shall wither . Turn 002 022 IISa /^{Turn /thee aside 
from following me: wherefore should I smite thee to the ground ? how then should I hold up my face to Joab thy 
brother ? Turn 002 021 IISa /^{Turn /thee aside to thy right hand or to thy left , and lay thee hold on one of the 
young men , and take thee his armour . But Asahel would not turn aside from following of him. turn 039 002 Eze 
/^{turn /thee back , and leave but the sixth part of thee, and will cause thee to come up from the north parts , and 
will bring thee upon the mountains of Israel : turn 038 004 Eze /^{turn /thee back , and put hooks into thy jaws , 
and I will bring thee forth , and all thine army , horses and horsemen , all of them clothed with all sorts of armour, 
even a great company with bucklers and shields , all of them handling swords : turn 037 029 Isa /^{turn /thee back
by the way by which thou camest . turn 019 028 IIKi /^{turn /thee back by the way by which thou camest . turn 
009 019 IIKi /^{turn /thee behind me. turn 009 018 IIKi /^{turn /thee behind me. And the watchman told , saying ,
The messenger came to them, but he cometh not again . turn 017 003 IKi /^{turn /thee eastward , and hide thyself 
by the brook Cherith , that is before Jordan . turn 004 008 Eze /^{turn /thee from one side to another , till thou hast
ended the days of thy siege . Turn 025 016 Psa /^{Turn /thee unto me, and have mercy upon me; for I am desolate 
and afflicted . turn 008 006 Eze /^{turn /thee yet again, and thou shalt see greater abominations . turn 008 015 Eze
/^{turn /thee yet again, and thou shalt see greater abominations than these. Turn 008 013 Eze /^{Turn /thee yet 
again, and thou shalt see greater abominations that they do . turn 014 007 ISa /^{turn /thee; behold, I am with thee 
according to thy heart . turn 021 012 Psa /^{turn /their back , when thou shalt make ready thine arrows upon thy 



strings against the face of them. turn 023 027 Exo /^{turn /their backs unto thee. turn 031 013 Jer /^{turn /their 
mourning into joy , and will comfort them, and make them rejoice from their sorrow . turn 004 004 Neh /^{turn 
/their reproach upon their own head , and give them for a prey in the land of captivity : turn 026 018 Act /${turn 
/them from darkness to light , and from the power of Satan unto God , that they may receive forgiveness of sins , 
and inheritance among them which are sanctified by faith that is in me . turn 011 006 Rev /${turn /them to blood , 
and to smite the earth with all plagues , as often as they will . turn 009 026 Neh /^{turn /them to thee, and they 
wrought great provocations . Turn 022 034 IKi /^{Turn /thine hand , and carry me out of the host ; for I am 
wounded . Turn 018 033 IICh /^{Turn /thine hand , that thou mayest carry me out of the host ; for I am wounded . 
turn 038 012 Eze /^{turn /thine hand upon the desolate places that are now inhabited , and upon the people that are
gathered out of the nations , which have gotten cattle and goods , that dwell in the midst of the land . turn 022 029 
Jos /^{turn /this day from following the LORD , to build an altar for burnt offerings , for meat offerings , or for 
sacrifices , beside the altar of the LORD our God that is before his tabernacle . turn 031 018 Jer /^{turn /thou me, 
and I shall be turned ; for thou art the LORD my God . turn 012 006 Hos /^{turn /thou to thy God : keep mercy 
and judgment , and wait on thy God continually . Turn 003 007 Jer /^{Turn /thou unto me. But she returned not. 
And her treacherous sister Judah saw it. Turn 005 021 Lam /^{Turn /thou us unto thee, O LORD , and we shall be 
turned ; renew our days as of old . Turn 022 018 ISa /^{Turn /thou, and fall upon the priests . And Doeg the 
Edomite turned , and he fell upon the priests , and slew on that day fourscore and five persons that did wear a 
linen ephod . turn 030 003 Deu /^{turn /thy captivity , and have compassion upon thee, and will return and gather 
thee from all the nations , whither the LORD thy God hath scattered thee. turn 060 001 Psa /^{turn /thyself to us 
again . turn 003 020 Ecc /^{turn /to dust again . turn 026 020 Act /${turn /to God , and do works meet for 
repentance . turn 023 017 Isa /^{turn /to her hire , and shall commit fornication with all the kingdoms of the world
upon the face of the earth . turn 005 039 Mat /${turn /to him the other also . turn 014 024 IISa /^{turn /to his own 
house , and let him not see my face . So Absalom returned to his own house , and saw not the king's face . turn 
013 014 Isa /^{turn /to his own people , and flee every one into his own land . turn 001 019 Php /${turn /to my 
salvation through your prayer , and the supply of the Spirit of Jesus Christ , turn 013 046 Act /${turn /to the 
Gentiles . turn 030 021 Isa /^{turn /to the left . turn 003 016 IICo /${turn /to the Lord , the vail shall be taken away
. turn 014 002 Hos /^{turn /to the LORD : say unto him, Take away all iniquity , and receive us graciously : so 
will we render the calves of our lips . turn 001 016 Luk /${turn /to the Lord their God . turn 004 030 Deu /^{turn 
/to the LORD thy God , and shalt be obedient unto his voice ; turn 003 009 Zep /^{turn /to the people a pure 
language , that they may all call upon the name of the LORD , to serve him with one consent . turn 030 021 Isa 
/^{turn /to the right hand , and when ye turn to the left . turn 024 049 Gen /^{turn /to the right hand , or to the left .
turn 020 017 Num /^{turn /to the right hand nor to the left , until we have passed thy borders . turn 014 019 IISa 
/^{turn /to the right hand or to the left from ought that my lord the king hath spoken : for thy servant Joab , he 
bade me, and he put all these words in the mouth of thine handmaid : turn 010 006 Luk /${turn /to you again . turn
021 013 Luk /${turn /to you for a testimony . turn 069 016 Psa /^{turn /unto me according to the multitude of thy 
tender mercies . turn 086 016 Psa /^{turn /unto me, and have mercy upon me; give thy strength unto thy servant , 
and save the son of thine handmaid . turn 001 009 Neh /^{turn /unto me, and keep my commandments , and do 
them; though there were of you cast out unto the uttermost part of the heaven , yet will I gather them from thence, 
and will bring them unto the place that I have chosen to set my name there. turn 119 007 Psa /^{turn /unto me, and
those that have known thy testimonies . turn 031 020 Deu /^{turn /unto other gods , and serve them, and provoke 
me, and break my covenant . turn 022 027 Psa /^{turn /unto the LORD : and all the kindreds of the nations shall 
worship before thee. turn 015 004 IICh /^{turn /unto the LORD God of Israel , and sought him, he was found of 
them. turn 030 010 Deu /^{turn /unto the LORD thy God with all thine heart , and with all thy soul . turn 002 013 
Joe /^{turn /unto the LORD your God : for he is gracious and merciful , slow to anger , and of great kindness , and
repenteth him of the evil . turn 002 027 Deu /^{turn /unto the right hand nor to the left . turn 005 004 Hos /^{turn 
/unto their God : for the spirit of whoredoms is in the midst of them, and they have not known the LORD . turn 
036 009 Eze /^{turn /unto you, and ye shall be tilled and sown : turn 001 003 Zec /^{turn /unto you, saith the 
LORD of hosts . turn 011 018 Dan /^{turn /upon him. Turn 080 003 Psa /^{Turn /us again , O God , and cause thy 
face to shine ; and we shall be saved . Turn 080 007 Psa /^{Turn /us again , O God of hosts , and cause thy face to 
shine ; and we shall be saved . Turn 080 019 Psa /^{Turn /us again , O LORD God of hosts , cause thy face to 
shine ; and we shall be saved . Turn 085 004 Psa /^{Turn /us, O God of our salvation , and cause thine anger 
toward us to cease . turn 002 012 Est /^{turn /was come to go in to king Ahasuerus , after that she had been twelve
months , according to the manner of the women , , to wit, six months with oil of myrrh , and six months with 
sweet odours , and with other things for the purifying of the women ; Turn 025 005 Jer /^{Turn /ye again now 
every one from his evil way , and from the evil of your doings , and dwell in the land that the LORD hath given 



unto you and to your fathers for ever and ever : turn 004 009 Gal /${turn /ye again to the weak and beggarly 
elements , whereunto ye desire again to be in bondage ? turn 002 012 Joe /^{turn /ye even to me with all your 
heart , and with fasting , and with weeping , and with mourning : Turn 017 013 IIKi /^{Turn /ye from your evil 
ways , and keep my commandments and my statutes , according to all the law which I commanded your fathers , 
and which I sent to you by my servants the prophets . turn 033 011 Eze /^{turn /ye from your evil ways ; for why 
will ye die , O house of Israel ? turn 012 021 ISa /^{turn /ye not aside : for then should ye go after vain things, 
which cannot profit nor deliver ; for they are vain . Turn 019 004 Lev /^{Turn /ye not unto idols , nor make to 
yourselves molten gods : I am the LORD your God . Turn 001 004 Zec /^{Turn /ye now from your evil ways , and
from your evil doings : but they did not hear , nor hearken unto me, saith the LORD . Turn 031 006 Isa /^{Turn 
/ye unto him from whom the children of Israel have deeply revolted . Turn 001 003 Zec /^{Turn /ye unto me, saith
the LORD of hosts , and I will turn unto you, saith the LORD of hosts . turn 033 011 Eze /^{turn /ye, turn ye from 
your evil ways ; for why will ye die , O house of Israel ? Turn 001 023 Pro /^{Turn /you at my reproof : behold, I 
will pour out my spirit unto you, I will make known my words unto you. turn 013 005 Deu /^{turn /you away 
from the LORD your God , which brought you out of the land of Egypt , and redeemed you out of the house of 
bondage , to thrust thee out of the way which the LORD thy God commanded thee to walk in . So shalt thou put 
the evil away from the midst of thee. turn 002 003 Deu /^{turn /you northward . Turn 009 012 Zec /^{Turn /you to
the strong hold , ye prisoners of hope : even to day do I declare that I will render double unto thee; turn 014 025 
Num /^{turn /you, and get you into the wilderness by the way of the Red sea . Turn 001 007 Deu /^{Turn /you, 
and take your journey , and go to the mount of the Amorites , and unto all the places nigh thereunto, in the plain , 
in the hills , and in the vale , and in the south , and by the sea side , to the land of the Canaanites , and unto 
Lebanon , unto the great river , the river Euphrates . turn 001 040 Deu /^{turn /you, and take your journey into the 
wilderness by the way of the Red sea . turn 008 010 Amo /^{turn /your feasts into mourning , and all your songs 
into lamentation ; and I will bring up sackcloth upon all loins , and baldness upon every head ; and I will make it 
as the mourning of an only son, and the end thereof as a bitter day . turn 018 030 Eze /^{turn /yourselves from all 
your transgressions ; so iniquity shall not be your ruin . turn 014 006 Eze /^{turn /yourselves from your idols ; and
turn away your faces from all your abominations . turn 018 032 Eze /^{turn /yourselves, and live ye. turned 010 
019 Exo /^{turned /a mighty strong west wind , which took away the locusts , and cast them into the Red sea ; 
there remained not one locust in all the coasts of Egypt . turned 002 015 IKi /^{turned /about , and is become my 
brother's : for it was his from the LORD . turned 008 033 Mar /${turned /about and looked on his disciples , he 
rebuked Peter , saying , Get thee behind me , Satan : for thou savourest not the things that be of God , but the 
things that be of men . turned 015 027 ISa /^{turned /about to go away , he laid hold upon the skirt of his mantle , 
and it rent . turned 042 019 Eze /^{turned /about to the west side , and measured five hundred reeds with the 
measuring reed . turned 028 027 Isa /^{turned /about upon the cummin ; but the fitches are beaten out with a staff ,
and the cummin with a rod . turned 003 004 Jam /${turned /about with a very small helm , whithersoever the 
governor listeth . turned 002 028 IKi /^{turned /after Adonijah , though he turned not after Absalom . And Joab 
fled unto the tabernacle of the LORD , and caught hold on the horns of the altar . turned 008 021 Jos /^{turned 
/again , and slew the men of Ai . turned 008 033 Jug /^{turned /again , and went a whoring after Baalim , and 
made Baalberith their god . turned 020 041 Jug /^{turned /again , the men of Benjamin were amazed : for they 
saw that evil was come upon them. turned 015 031 ISa /^{turned /again after Saul ; and Saul worshipped the 
LORD . turned 004 007 Exo /^{turned /again as his other flesh . turned 005 026 IIKi /^{turned /again from his 
chariot to meet thee? Is it a time to receive money , and to receive garments , and oliveyards , and vineyards , and 
sheep , and oxen , and menservants , and maidservants ? turned 003 019 Jug /^{turned /again from the quarries 
that were by Gilgal , and said , I have a secret errand unto thee, O king : who said , Keep silence . And all that 
stood by him went out from him. turned 033 011 Exo /^{turned /again into the camp : but his servant Joshua , the 
son of Nun , a young man , departed not out of the tabernacle . turned 126 001 Psa /^{turned /again the captivity 
of Zion , we were like them that dream . turned 033 007 Num /^{turned /again unto Pihahiroth , which is before 
Baalzephon : and they pitched before Migdol . turned 020 048 Jug /^{turned /again upon the children of Benjamin
, and smote them with the edge of the sword , as well the men of every city , as the beast , and all that came to 
hand : also they set on fire all the cities that they came to . turned 019 019 Job /^{turned /against me. turned 014 
005 Exo /^{turned /against the people , and they said , Why have we done this, that we have let Israel go from 
serving us? turned 009 015 Deu /^{turned /and came down from the mount , and the mount burned with fire : and 
the two tables of the covenant were in my two hands . turned 034 011 Jer /^{turned /and caused the servants and 
the handmaids , whom they had let go free , to return , and brought them into subjection for servants and for 
handmaids . turned 018 021 Jug /^{turned /and departed , and put the little ones and the cattle and the carriage 
before them. turned 020 047 Jug /^{turned /and fled to the wilderness unto the rock Rimmon , and abode in the 



rock Rimmon four months . turned 020 045 Jug /^{turned /and fled toward the wilderness unto the rock of 
Rimmon : and they gleaned of them in the highways five thousand men ; and pursued hard after them unto Gidom 
, and slew two thousand men of them. turned 007 042 Act /${turned /and gave them up to worship the host of 
heaven ; as it is written in the book of the prophets , O ye house of Israel , have ye offered to me slain beasts and 
sacrifices by the space of forty years in the wilderness ? turned 034 015 Jer /^{turned /and had done right in my 
sight , in proclaiming liberty every man to his neighbour ; and ye had made a covenant before me in the house 
which is called by my name : turned 022 018 ISa /^{turned /and he fell upon the priests , and slew on that day 
fourscore and five persons that did wear a linen ephod . turned 005 001 Zec /^{turned /and lifted up mine eyes , 
and looked , and behold a flying roll . turned 006 001 Zec /^{turned /and lifted up mine eyes , and looked , and, 
behold, there came four chariots out from between two mountains ; and the mountains were mountains of brass . 
turned 022 061 Luk /${turned /and looked upon Peter . And Peter remembered the word of the Lord , how he had 
said unto him , Before the cock crow , thou shalt deny me thrice . turned 002 008 Deu /^{turned /and passed by 
the way of the wilderness of Moab . turned 034 016 Jer /^{turned /and polluted my name , and caused every man 
his servant , and every man his handmaid , whom ye had set at liberty at their pleasure , to return , and brought 
them into subjection , to be unto you for servants and for handmaids . turned 024 001 IIKi /^{turned /and rebelled 
against him. turned 009 055 Luk /${turned /and rebuked them , and said , Ye know not what manner of spirit ye 
are of . turned 016 018 Act /${turned /and said to the spirit , I command thee in the name of Jesus Christ to come 
out of her . And he came out the same hour . turned 016 023 Mat /${turned /and said unto Peter , Get thee behind 
me , Satan : thou art an offence unto me : for thou savourest not the things that be of God , but those that be of 
men . turned 014 025 Luk /${turned /and said unto them , turned 001 038 Joh /${turned /and saw them following ,
and saith unto them , What seek ye ? They said unto him , Rabbi , , being interpreted , Master , where dwellest 
thou ? turned 002 001 Deu /^{turned /and took our journey into the wilderness by the way of the Red sea , as the 
LORD spake unto me: and we compassed mount Seir many days . turned 005 012 IIKi /^{turned /and went away 
in a rage . turned 009 012 IICh /^{turned /and went away to her own land , she and her servants . turned 018 026 
Jug /^{turned /and went back unto his house . turned 032 015 Exo /^{turned /and went down from the mount , and
the two tables of the testimony were in his hand : the tables were written on both their sides ; on the one side and 
on the other were they written . turned 007 023 Exo /^{turned /and went into his house , neither did he set his 
heart to this also. turned 010 013 IKi /^{turned /and went to her own country , she and her servants . turned 021 
033 Num /^{turned /and went up by the way of Bashan : and Og the king of Bashan went out against them, he, 
and all his people , to the battle at Edrei . turned 001 024 Deu /^{turned /and went up into the mountain , and came
unto the valley of Eshcol , and searched it out . turned 003 001 Deu /^{turned /and went up the way to Bashan : 
and Og the king of Bashan came out against us, he and all his people , to battle at Edrei . turned 014 010 Zec 
/^{turned /as a plain from Geba to Rimmon south of Jerusalem : and it shall be lifted up , and inhabited in her 
place, from Benjamin's gate unto the place of the first gate , unto the corner gate , and from the tower of Hananeel 
unto the king's winepresses . turned 038 014 Job /^{turned /as clay to the seal ; and they stand as a garment . 
turned 020 039 IKi /^{turned /aside , and brought a man unto me, and said , Keep this man : if by any means he be
missing , then shall thy life be for his life , or else thou shalt pay a talent of silver . turned 004 001 Rut /^{turned 
/aside , and sat down . turned 018 030 IISa /^{turned /aside , and stood still . turned 006 018 Job /^{turned /aside ; 
they go to nothing , and perish . turned 006 001 Son /^{turned /aside ? that we may seek him with thee. turned 008
003 ISa /^{turned /aside after lucre , and took bribes , and perverted judgment . turned 005 015 ITi /${turned 
/aside after Satan . turned 002 022 Mat /${turned /aside into the parts of Galilee : turned 078 057 Psa /^{turned 
/aside like a deceitful bow . turned 003 011 Lam /^{turned /aside my ways , and pulled me in pieces : he hath 
made me desolate . turned 022 023 Num /^{turned /aside out of the way , and went into the field : and Balaam 
smote the ass , to turn her into the way . turned 009 012 Deu /^{turned /aside out of the way which I commanded 
them; they have made them a molten image . turned 032 008 Exo /^{turned /aside quickly out of the way which I 
commanded them: they have made them a molten calf , and have worshipped it, and have sacrificed thereunto, and
said , These be thy gods , O Israel , which have brought thee up out of the land of Egypt . turned 009 016 Deu 
/^{turned /aside quickly out of the way which the LORD had commanded you. turned 019 015 Jug /^{turned 
/aside thither, to go in and to lodge in Gibeah : and when he went in , he sat him down in a street of the city : for 
there was no man that took them into his house to lodging . turned 022 032 IKi /^{turned /aside to fight against 
him: and Jehoshaphat cried out . turned 003 004 Exo /^{turned /aside to see , God called unto him out of the midst
of the bush , and said , Moses , Moses . And he said , Here am I. turned 014 008 Jug /^{turned /aside to see the 
carcase of the lion : and, behold, there was a swarm of bees and honey in the carcase of the lion . turned 001 006 
ITi /${turned /aside unto vain jangling ; turned 012 001 Isa /^{turned /away , and thou comfortedst me. turned 009
012 Isa /^{turned /away , but his hand is stretched out still . turned 010 004 Isa /^{turned /away , but his hand is 



stretched out still . turned 009 021 Isa /^{turned /away , but his hand is stretched out still . turned 009 017 Isa 
/^{turned /away , but his hand is stretched out still . turned 005 025 Isa /^{turned /away , but his hand is stretched 
out still. turned 050 005 Isa /^{turned /away back . turned 038 022 Jer /^{turned /away back . turned 046 005 Jer 
/^{turned /away back ? and their mighty ones are beaten down , and are fled apace , and look not back : for fear 
was round about , saith the LORD . turned 059 014 Isa /^{turned /away backward , and justice standeth afar off : 
for truth is fallen in the street , and equity cannot enter . turned 020 021 Num /^{turned /away from him. turned 
014 004 Hos /^{turned /away from him. turned 025 004 Num /^{turned /away from Israel . turned 001 015 IITi 
/${turned /away from me ; of whom are Phygellus and Hermogenes . turned 014 043 Num /^{turned /away from 
the LORD , therefore the LORD will not be with you. turned 009 016 Dan /^{turned /away from thy city 
Jerusalem , thy holy mountain : because for our sins , and for the iniquities of our fathers , Jerusalem and thy 
people are become a reproach to all that are about us. turned 021 004 IKi /^{turned /away his face , and would eat 
no bread . turned 011 003 IKi /^{turned /away his heart . turned 011 004 IKi /^{turned /away his heart after other 
gods : and his heart was not perfect with the LORD his God , as was the heart of David his father . turned 019 026 
Act /${turned /away much people , saying that they be no gods , which are made with hands : turned 066 020 Psa 
/^{turned /away my prayer , nor his mercy from me. turned 002 002 Nah /^{turned /away the excellency of Jacob ,
as the excellency of Israel : for the emptiers have emptied them out , and marred their vine branches . turned 029 
006 IICh /^{turned /away their faces from the habitation of the LORD , and turned their backs . turned 005 025 Jer
/^{turned /away these things, and your sins have withholden good things from you. turned 046 021 Jer /^{turned 
/back , and are fled away together : they did not stand , because the day of their calamity was come upon them, 
and the time of their visitation . turned 078 057 Psa /^{turned /back , and dealt unfaithfully like their fathers : they 
were turned aside like a deceitful bow . turned 002 015 Neh /^{turned /back , and entered by the gate of the valley 
, and so returned . turned 002 024 IIKi /^{turned /back , and looked on them, and cursed them in the name of the 
LORD . And there came forth two she bears out of the wood , and tare forty and two children of them. turned 021 
020 ICh /^{turned /back , and saw the angel ; and his four sons with him hid themselves. Now Ornan was 
threshing wheat . turned 015 020 IIKi /^{turned /back , and stayed not there in the land . turned 011 010 Jos 
/^{turned /back , and took Hazor , and smote the king thereof with the sword : for Hazor beforetime was the head 
of all those kingdoms . turned 017 015 Luk /${turned /back , and with a loud voice glorified God , turned 044 018 
Psa /^{turned /back , neither have our steps declined from thy way ; turned 042 017 Isa /^{turned /back , they shall
be greatly ashamed , that trust in graven images , that say to the molten images , Ye are our gods . turned 009 003 
Psa /^{turned /back , they shall fall and perish at thy presence . turned 001 005 IIKi /^{turned /back ? turned 018 
032 IICh /^{turned /back again from pursuing him. turned 007 039 Act /${turned /back again into Egypt , turned 
002 045 Luk /${turned /back again to Jerusalem , seeking him . turned 035 004 Psa /^{turned /back and brought to
confusion that devise my hurt . turned 078 041 Psa /^{turned /back and tempted God , and limited the Holy One of
Israel . turned 070 003 Psa /^{turned /back for a reward of their shame that say , Aha , aha . turned 015 011 ISa 
/^{turned /back from following me, and hath not performed my commandments . And it grieved Samuel ; and he 
cried unto the LORD all night . turned 034 027 Job /^{turned /back from him , and would not consider any of his 
ways : turned 022 033 IKi /^{turned /back from pursuing him. turned 001 006 Zep /^{turned /back from the 
LORD ; and those that have not sought the LORD , nor enquired for him. turned 004 008 Jer /^{turned /back from
us. turned 078 009 Psa /^{turned /back in the day of battle . turned 129 005 Psa /^{turned /back that hate Zion . 
turned 011 010 Jer /^{turned /back to the iniquities of their forefathers , which refused to hear my words ; and they
went after other gods to serve them: the house of Israel and the house of Judah have broken my covenant which I 
made with their fathers . turned 001 005 IIKi /^{turned /back unto him, he said unto them, Why are ye now turned
back ? turned 008 020 Jos /^{turned /back upon the pursuers . turned 070 002 Psa /^{turned /backward , and put to
confusion , that desire my hurt . turned 053 006 Isa /^{turned /every one to his own way ; and the LORD hath laid 
on him the iniquity of us all. turned 003 024 Gen /^{turned /every way , to keep the way of the tree of life . turned 
030 011 Psa /^{turned /for me my mourning into dancing : thou hast put off my sackcloth , and girded me with 
gladness ; turned 031 018 Jer /^{turned /for thou art the LORD my God . turned 017 030 ISa /^{turned /from him 
toward another , and spake after the same manner : and the people answered him again after the former manner . 
turned 012 012 IICh /^{turned /from him, that he would not destroy him altogether : and also in Judah things went
well . turned 022 033 Num /^{turned /from me , surely now also I had slain thee, and saved her alive . turned 022 
033 Num /^{turned /from me these three times : unless she had turned from me , surely now also I had slain thee, 
and saved her alive . turned 019 012 Jos /^{turned /from Sarid eastward toward the sunrising unto the border of 
Chislothtabor , and then goeth out to Daberath , and goeth up to Japhia , turned 007 026 Jos /^{turned /from the 
fierceness of his anger . Wherefore the name of that place was called , The valley of Achor , unto this day . turned 
011 009 IKi /^{turned /from the LORD God of Israel , which had appeared unto him twice , turned 003 010 Jon 



/^{turned /from their evil way ; and God repented of the evil , that he had said that he would do unto them; and he 
did it not. turned 020 010 IICh /^{turned /from them, and destroyed them not; turned 010 014 Ezr /^{turned /from 
us. turned 016 018 IIKi /^{turned /he from the house of the LORD for the king of Assyria . turned 078 038 Psa 
/^{turned /he his anger away , and did not stir up all his wrath . turned 003 003 Lam /^{turned /he turneth his hand
against me all the day . turned 020 014 Joh /${turned /herself back , and saw Jesus standing , and knew not that it 
was Jesus . turned 020 016 Joh /${turned /herself, and saith unto him , Rabboni ; which is to say , Master . turned 
007 009 Luk /${turned /him about , and said unto the people that followed him , I say unto you , I have not found 
so great faith , no, not in Israel . turned 009 022 Mat /${turned /him about , and when he saw her , he said , 
Daughter , be of good comfort ; thy faith hath made thee whole . And the woman was made whole from that hour .
turned 005 030 Mar /${turned /him about in the press , and said , Who touched my clothes ? turned 044 020 Isa 
/^{turned /him aside , that he cannot deliver his soul , nor say , Is there not a lie in my right hand ? turned 010 023 
Luk /${turned /him unto his disciples , and said privately , Blessed are the eyes which see the things that ye see : 
turned 042 024 Gen /^{turned /himself about from them, and wept ; and returned to them again , and communed 
with them, and took from them Simeon , and bound him before their eyes . turned 010 006 Exo /^{turned /himself,
and went out from Pharaoh . turned 023 016 IIKi /^{turned /himself, he spied the sepulchres that were there in the 
mount , and sent , and took the bones out of the sepulchres , and burned them upon the altar , and polluted it, 
according to the word of the LORD which the man of God proclaimed , who proclaimed these words . turned 014 
047 ISa /^{turned /himself, he vexed them. turned 003 008 Rut /^{turned /himself: and, behold, a woman lay at 
his feet . turned 010 009 ISa /^{turned /his back to go from Samuel , God gave him another heart : and all those 
signs came to pass that day . turned 006 003 IICh /^{turned /his face , and blessed the whole congregation of 
Israel : and all the congregation of Israel stood . turned 008 014 IKi /^{turned /his face about , and blessed all the 
congregation of Israel : ; turned 020 002 IIKi /^{turned /his face to the wall , and prayed unto the LORD , saying , 
turned 038 002 Isa /^{turned /his face toward the wall , and prayed unto the LORD , turned 009 023 IIKi 
/^{turned /his hands , and fled , and said to Ahaziah , There is treachery , O Ahaziah . turned 023 034 IIKi 
/^{turned /his name to Jehoiakim , and took Jehoahaz away : and he came to Egypt , and died there. turned 036 
004 IICh /^{turned /his name to Jehoiakim . And Necho took Jehoahaz his brother , and carried him to Egypt . 
turned 031 019 Jer /^{turned /I repented ; and after that I was instructed , I smote upon my thigh : I was ashamed , 
yea, even confounded , because I did bear the reproach of my youth . turned 001 012 Rev /${turned /I saw seven 
golden candlesticks ; turned 010 008 Dan /^{turned /in me into corruption , and I retained no strength . turned 004 
008 IIKi /^{turned /in thither to eat bread . turned 018 003 Jug /^{turned /in thither, and said unto him, Who 
brought thee hither ? and what makest thou in this place? and what hast thou here? turned 038 001 Gen /^{turned 
/in to a certain Adullamite , whose name was Hirah . turned 004 018 Jug /^{turned /in unto her into the tent , she 
covered him with a mantle . turned 019 003 Gen /^{turned /in unto him, and entered into his house ; and he made 
them a feast , and did bake unleavened bread , and they did eat . turned 029 017 Isa /^{turned /into a fruitful field ,
and the fruitful field shall be esteemed as a forest ? turned 010 006 ISa /^{turned /into another man . turned 002 
020 Act /${turned /into darkness , and the moon into blood , before that great and notable day of the Lord come : 
turned 002 031 Joe /^{turned /into darkness , and the moon into blood , before the great and the terrible day of the 
LORD come . turned 021 004 Isa /^{turned /into fear unto me. turned 009 017 Psa /^{turned /into hell , and all the
nations that forget God . turned 016 020 Joh /${turned /into joy . turned 041 022 Job /^{turned /into joy before 
him. turned 005 015 Lam /^{turned /into mourning . turned 019 002 IISa /^{turned /into mourning unto all the 
people : for the people heard say that day how the king was grieved for his son . turned 030 006 Jer /^{turned /into
paleness ? turned 034 009 Isa /^{turned /into pitch , and the dust thereof into brimstone , and the land thereof shall
become burning pitch . turned 004 011 IIKi /^{turned /into the chamber , and lay there. turned 002 021 Jer 
/^{turned /into the degenerate plant of a strange vine unto me? turned 032 004 Psa /^{turned /into the drought of 
summer . Selah . turned 013 017 Lev /^{turned /into white ; then the priest shall pronounce him clean that hath the
plague : he is clean . turned 020 014 Job /^{turned /it is the gall of asps within him. turned 006 012 Amo /^{turned
/judgment into gall , and the fruit of righteousness into hemlock : turned 001 013 Lam /^{turned /me back : he 
hath made me desolate and faint all the day . turned 016 011 Job /^{turned /me over into the hands of the wicked . 
turned 119 005 Psa /^{turned /my feet unto thy testimonies . turned 081 014 Psa /^{turned /my hand against their 
adversaries . turned 025 011 Num /^{turned /my wrath away from the children of Israel , while he was zealous for 
my sake among them, that I consumed not the children of Israel in my jealousy . turned 010 005 Deu /^{turned 
/myself and came down from the mount , and put the tables in the ark which I had made ; and there they be, as the 
LORD commanded me. turned 002 012 Ecc /^{turned /myself to behold wisdom , and madness , and folly : for 
what can the man do that cometh after the king ? even that which hath been already done . turned 002 028 IKi 
/^{turned /not after Absalom . And Joab fled unto the tabernacle of the LORD , and caught hold on the horns of 



the altar . turned 022 038 IISa /^{turned /not again until I had consumed them. turned 010 011 Eze /^{turned /not 
as they went , but to the place whither the head looked they followed it; they turned not as they went . turned 010 
011 Eze /^{turned /not as they went . turned 015 005 IKi /^{turned /not aside from any thing that he commanded 
him all the days of his life , save only in the matter of Uriah the Hittite . turned 022 043 IKi /^{turned /not aside 
from it, doing that which was right in the eyes of the LORD : nevertheless the high places were not taken away ; 
for the people offered and burnt incense yet in the high places . turned 022 002 IIKi /^{turned /not aside to the 
right hand or to the left . turned 006 012 ISa /^{turned /not aside to the right hand or to the left ; and the lords of 
the Philistines went after them unto the border of Bethshemesh . turned 001 022 IISa /^{turned /not back , and the 
sword of Saul returned not empty . turned 010 016 Eze /^{turned /not from beside them. turned 023 026 IIKi 
/^{turned /not from the fierceness of his great wrath , wherewith his anger was kindled against Judah , because of 
all the provocations that Manasseh had provoked him withal. turned 002 017 Hag /^{turned /not to me, saith the 
LORD . turned 002 019 IISa /^{turned /not to the right hand nor to the left from following Abner . turned 001 017 
Eze /^{turned /not when they went . turned 001 012 Eze /^{turned /not when they went . turned 001 009 Eze 
/^{turned /not when they went ; they went every one straight forward . turned 031 007 Job /^{turned /out of the 
way , and mine heart walked after mine eyes , and if any blot hath cleaved to mine hands ; turned 012 013 Heb 
/${turned /out of the way ; but let it rather be healed . turned 002 017 Jug /^{turned /quickly out of the way which 
their fathers walked in , obeying the commandments of the LORD ; but they did not so. turned 005 021 Lam 
/^{turned /renew our days as of old . turned 037 012 Job /^{turned /round about by his counsels : that they may do
whatsoever he commandeth them upon the face of the world in the earth . turned 015 004 Jug /^{turned /tail to tail
, and put a firebrand in the midst between two tails . turned 048 039 Jer /^{turned /the back with shame ! so shall 
Moab be a derision and a dismaying to all them about him. turned 042 010 Job /^{turned /the captivity of Job , 
when he prayed for his friends : also the LORD gave Job twice as much as he had before. turned 013 002 Neh 
/^{turned /the curse into a blessing . turned 023 005 Deu /^{turned /the curse into a blessing unto thee, because the
LORD thy God loved thee. turned 089 043 Psa /^{turned /the edge of his sword , and hast not made him to stand 
in the battle . turned 013 010 Lev /^{turned /the hair white , and there be quick raw flesh in the rising ; turned 006 
022 Ezr /^{turned /the heart of the king of Assyria unto them, to strengthen their hands in the work of the house of
God , the God of Israel . turned 010 014 ICh /^{turned /the kingdom unto David the son of Jesse . turned 114 008 
Psa /^{turned /the rock into a standing water , the flint into a fountain of waters . turned 066 006 Psa /^{turned 
/the sea into dry land: they went through the flood on foot : there did we rejoice in him. turned 013 018 ISa 
/^{turned /the way to Bethhoron : and another company turned to the way of the border that looketh to the valley 
of Zeboim toward the wilderness . turned 017 006 Act /${turned /the world upside down are come hither also ; 
turned 002 027 Jer /^{turned /their back unto me, and not their face : but in the time of their trouble they will say , 
Arise , and save us. turned 029 006 IICh /^{turned /their backs . turned 020 042 Jug /^{turned /their backs before 
the men of Israel unto the way of the wilderness ; but the battle overtook them; and them which came out of the 
cities they destroyed in the midst of them. turned 007 012 Jos /^{turned /their backs before their enemies , because
they were accursed : neither will I be with you any more , except ye destroy the accursed from among you. turned 
018 023 Jug /^{turned /their faces , and said unto Micah , What aileth thee, that thou comest with such a company 
? turned 018 022 Gen /^{turned /their faces from thence, and went toward Sodom : but Abraham stood yet before 
the LORD . turned 018 037 IKi /^{turned /their heart back again . turned 105 025 Psa /^{turned /their heart to hate
his people , to deal subtilly with his servants . turned 078 044 Psa /^{turned /their rivers into blood ; and their 
floods , that they could not drink . turned 105 029 Psa /^{turned /their waters into blood , and slew their fish . 
turned 025 012 ISa /^{turned /their way , and went again , and came and told him all those sayings . turned 050 
006 Jer /^{turned /them away on the mountains : they have gone from mountain to hill , they have forgotten their 
restingplace . turned 023 022 Jer /^{turned /them from their evil way , and from the evil of their doings . turned 
009 035 Neh /^{turned /they from their wicked works . turned 018 015 Jug /^{turned /thitherward, and came to 
the house of the young man the Levite , even unto the house of Micah , and saluted him. turned 085 003 Psa 
/^{turned /thyself from the fierceness of thine anger . turned 007 015 Exo /^{turned /to a serpent shalt thou take in
thine hand . turned 063 010 Isa /^{turned /to be their enemy , and he fought against them. turned 014 021 ISa 
/^{turned /to be with the Israelites that were with Saul and Jonathan . turned 007 020 Exo /^{turned /to blood . 
turned 007 017 Exo /^{turned /to blood . turned 011 034 Heb /${turned /to flight the armies of the aliens . turned 
015 019 Act /${turned /to God : turned 001 009 ITh /${turned /to God from idols to serve the living and true God 
; turned 008 006 Jer /^{turned /to his course , as the horse rusheth into the battle . turned 002 022 IIPe /${turned 
/to his own vomit again ; and the sow that was washed to her wallowing in the mire . turned 030 031 Job /^{turned
/to mourning , and my organ into the voice of them that weep . turned 004 009 Jam /${turned /to mourning , and 
your joy to heaviness . turned 001 012 Rev /${turned /to see the voice that spake with me . And being turned , I 



saw seven golden candlesticks ; turned 005 002 Lam /^{turned /to strangers , our houses to aliens . turned 009 035
Act /${turned /to the Lord . turned 023 025 IIKi /^{turned /to the LORD with all his heart , and with all his soul , 
and with all his might , according to all the law of Moses ; neither after him arose there any like him. turned 013 
018 ISa /^{turned /to the way of the border that looketh to the valley of Zeboim toward the wilderness . turned 
007 044 Luk /${turned /to the woman , and said unto Simon , Seest thou this woman ? I entered into thine house , 
thou gavest me no water for my feet : but she hath washed my feet with tears , and wiped them with the hairs of 
her head . turned 017 006 Eze /^{turned /toward him, and the roots thereof were under him: so it became a vine , 
and brought forth branches , and shot forth sprigs . turned 004 004 IITi /${turned /unto fables . turned 038 016 
Gen /^{turned /unto her by the way , and said , Go to , I pray thee, let me come in unto thee; not that she was his 
daughter in law . And she said , What wilt thou give me, that thou mayest come in unto me? turned 032 033 Jer 
/^{turned /unto me the back , and not the face : though I taught them, rising up early and teaching them, yet they 
have not hearkened to receive instruction . turned 003 010 Jer /^{turned /unto me with her whole heart , but 
feignedly , saith the LORD . turned 026 002 Eze /^{turned /unto me: I shall be replenished , now she is laid waste 
: turned 031 018 Deu /^{turned /unto other gods . turned 006 012 Jer /^{turned /unto others , with their fields and 
wives together : for I will stretch out my hand upon the inhabitants of the land , saith the LORD . turned 011 021 
Act /${turned /unto the Lord . turned 013 017 ISa /^{turned /unto the way that leadeth to Ophrah , unto the land of
Shual : turned 002 016 Hab /^{turned /unto thee, and shameful spewing shall be on thy glory . turned 009 022 Est 
/^{turned /unto them from sorrow to joy , and from mourning into a good day : that they should make them days 
of feasting and joy , and of sending portions one to another , and gifts to the poor . turned 028 005 Job /^{turned 
/up as it were fire . turned 010 016 Dan /^{turned /upon me, and I have retained no strength . turned 030 015 Job 
/^{turned /upon me: they pursue my soul as the wind : and my welfare passeth away as a cloud . turned 013 025 
Lev /^{turned /white , and it be in sight deeper than the skin ; it is a leprosy broken out of the burning : wherefore 
the priest shall pronounce him unclean : it is the plague of leprosy . turned 013 003 Lev /^{turned /white , and the 
plague in sight be deeper than the skin of his flesh , it is a plague of leprosy : and the priest shall look on him, and 
pronounce him unclean . turned 013 013 Lev /^{turned /white : he is clean . turned 013 020 Lev /^{turned /white ;
the priest shall pronounce him unclean : it is a plague of leprosy broken out of the boil . turned 013 004 Lev 
/^{turned /white ; then the priest shall shut up him that hath the plague seven days : turned 041 028 Job /^{turned 
/with him into stubble . turned 011 008 Hos /^{turned /within me, my repentings are kindled together . turned 001 
020 Lam /^{turned /within me; for I have grievously rebelled : abroad the sword bereaveth , at home there is as 
death . turnest 090 003 Psa /^{turnest /man to destruction ; and sayest , Return , ye children of men . turnest 015 
013 Job /^{turnest /thy spirit against God , and lettest such words go out of thy mouth ? turnest 002 003 IKi 
/^{turnest /thyself: turneth 001 006 Ecc /^{turneth /about unto the north ; it whirleth about continually , and the 
wind returneth again according to his circuits . turneth 020 006 Lev /^{turneth /after such as have familiar spirits , 
and after wizards , to go a whoring after them, I will even set my face against that soul , and will cut him off from 
among his people . turneth 001 007 Son /^{turneth /aside by the flocks of thy companions ? turneth 014 008 Jer 
/^{turneth /aside to tarry for a night ? turneth 018 028 Eze /^{turneth /away from all his transgressions that he hath
committed , he shall surely live , he shall not die . turneth 018 026 Eze /^{turneth /away from his righteousness , 
and committeth iniquity , and dieth in them; for his iniquity that he hath done shall he die . turneth 018 024 Eze 
/^{turneth /away from his righteousness , and committeth iniquity , and doeth according to all the abominations 
that the wicked man doeth , shall he live ? All his righteousness that he hath done shall not be mentioned : in his 
trespass that he hath trespassed , and in his sin that he hath sinned , in them shall he die . turneth 018 027 Eze 
/^{turneth /away from his wickedness that he hath committed , and doeth that which is lawful and right , he shall 
save his soul alive . turneth 028 009 Pro /^{turneth /away his ear from hearing the law , even his prayer shall be 
abomination . turneth 029 018 Deu /^{turneth /away this day from the LORD our God , to go and serve the gods 
of these nations ; lest there should be among you a root that beareth gall and wormwood ; turneth 015 001 Pro 
/^{turneth /away wrath : but grievous words stir up anger . turneth 001 008 Lam /^{turneth /backward . turneth 
033 018 Eze /^{turneth /from his righteousness , and committeth iniquity , he shall even die thereby. turneth 033 
012 Eze /^{turneth /from his wickedness ; neither shall the righteous be able to live for his righteousness in the 
day that he sinneth . turneth 039 022 Job /^{turneth /he back from the sword . turneth 049 024 Jer /^{turneth 
/herself to flee , and fear hath seized on her: anguish and sorrows have taken her, as a woman in travail . turneth 
003 003 Lam /^{turneth /his hand against me all the day . turneth 017 008 Pro /^{turneth /it prospereth . turneth 
024 001 Isa /^{turneth /it upside down , and scattereth abroad the inhabitants thereof. turneth 021 001 Pro 
/^{turneth /it whithersoever he will . turneth 030 030 Pro /^{turneth /not away for any; turneth 009 013 Isa 
/^{turneth /not unto him that smiteth them, neither do they seek the LORD of hosts . turneth 107 033 Psa 
/^{turneth /rivers into a wilderness , and the watersprings into dry ground ; turneth 005 008 Amo /^{turneth /the 



shadow of death into the morning , and maketh the day dark with night : that calleth for the waters of the sea , and 
poureth them out upon the face of the earth : The LORD is his name : turneth 107 035 Psa /^{turneth /the 
wilderness into a standing water , and dry ground into watersprings . turneth 007 008 Jos /^{turneth /their backs 
before their enemies ! turneth 019 029 Jos /^{turneth /to Hosah ; and the outgoings thereof are at the sea from the 
coast to Achzib : turneth 019 029 Jos /^{turneth /to Ramah , and to the strong city Tyre ; and the coast turneth to 
Hosah ; and the outgoings thereof are at the sea from the coast to Achzib : turneth 019 027 Jos /^{turneth /toward 
the sunrising to Bethdagon , and reacheth to Zebulun , and to the valley of Jiphthahel toward the north side of 
Bethemek , and Neiel , and goeth out to Cabul on the left hand , turneth 026 014 Pro /^{turneth /upon his hinges , 
so doth the slothful upon his bed . turneth 146 009 Psa /^{turneth /upside down . turneth 019 034 Jos /^{turneth 
/westward to Aznothtabor , and goeth out from thence to Hukkok , and reacheth to Zebulun on the south side , and
reacheth to Asher on the west side , and to Judah upon Jordan toward the sunrising . turneth 044 025 Isa /^{turneth
/wise men backward , and maketh their knowledge foolish ; turning 021 020 Joh /${turning /about , seeth the 
disciple whom Jesus loved following ; which also leaned on his breast at supper , and said , Lord , which is he that
betrayeth thee ? turning 003 026 Act /${turning /away every one of you from his iniquities . turning 002 004 Mic 
/^{turning /away he hath divided our fields . turning 001 032 Pro /^{turning /away of the simple shall slay them, 
and the prosperity of fools shall destroy them. turning 009 040 Act /${turning /him to the body said , Tabitha , 
arise . And she opened her eyes : and when she saw Peter , she sat up . turning 021 013 IIKi /^{turning /it upside 
down . turning 041 024 Eze /^{turning /leaves ; two leaves for the one door , and two leaves for the other door. 
turning 003 020 Neh /^{turning /of the wall unto the door of the house of Eliashib the high priest . turning 026 009
IICh /^{turning /of the wall, and fortified them. turning 003 025 Neh /^{turning /of the wall, and the tower which 
lieth out from the king's high house , that was by the court of the prison . After him Pedaiah the son of Parosh . 
turning 003 024 Neh /^{turning /of the wall, even unto the corner . turning 003 019 Neh /^{turning /of the wall. 
turning 029 016 Isa /^{turning /of things upside down shall be esteemed as the potter's clay : for shall the work say
of him that made it, He made me not? or shall the thing framed say of him that framed it, He had no understanding
? turning 002 006 IIPe /${turning /the cities of Sodom and Gomorrha into ashes condemned them with an 
overthrow , making them an ensample unto those that after should live ungodly ; turning 001 004 Jud /${turning 
/the grace of our God into lasciviousness and denying the only Lord God , and our Lord Jesus Christ . turning 036 
013 IICh /^{turning /unto the LORD God of Israel . turning 023 028 Luk /${turning /unto them said , Daughters 
of Jerusalem , weep not for me , but weep for yourselves , and for your children .
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turn And he said, Behold now, my lords, {turn} in, I pray you, into your servant's house, and tarry all night, and 
wash your feet, and ye shall rise up early, and go on your ways. And they said, Nay; but we will abide in the street
all night. turn And now if ye will deal kindly and truly with my master, tell me: and if not, tell me; that I may 
{turn} to the right hand, or to the left. turn And tarry with him a few days, until thy brother's fury {turn} away; 
turn Until thy brother's anger {turn} away from thee, and he forget [that] which thou hast done to him: then I will 
send, and fetch thee from thence: why should I be deprived also of you both in one day? turn And Moses said, I 
will now {turn} aside, and see this great sight, why the bush is not burnt. turn Speak unto the children of Israel, 
that they {turn} and encamp before Pihahiroth, between Migdol and the sea, over against Baalzephon: before it 
shall ye encamp by the sea. turn I will send my fear before thee, and will destroy all the people to whom thou shalt
come, and I will make all thine enemies {turn} their backs unto thee. turn Wherefore should the Egyptians speak, 
and say, For mischief did he bring them out, to slay them in the mountains, and to consume them from the face of 
the earth? {Turn} from thy fierce wrath, and repent of this evil against thy people. turn Or if the raw flesh {turn} 
again, and be changed unto white, he shall come unto the priest; turn {Turn} ye not unto idols, nor make to 
yourselves molten gods: I [am] the LORD your God. turn Now the Amalekites and the Canaanites dwelt in the 
valley.) To morrow {turn} you, and get you into the wilderness by the way of the Red sea. turn Let us pass, I pray 
thee, through thy country: we will not pass through the fields, or through the vineyards, neither will we drink [of] 
the water of the wells: we will go by the king's [high] way, we will not {turn} to the right hand nor to the left, until
we have passed thy borders. turn Let me pass through thy land: we will not {turn} into the fields, or into the 
vineyards; we will not drink [of] the waters of the well: [but] we will go along by the king's [high] way, until we 
be past thy borders. turn And the ass saw the angel of the LORD standing in the way, and his sword drawn in his 
hand: and the ass turned aside out of the way, and went into the field: and Balaam smote the ass, to {turn} her into
the way. turn And the angel of the LORD went further, and stood in a narrow place, where [was] no way to {turn}
either to the right hand or to the left. turn For if ye {turn} away from after him, he will yet again leave them in the 
wilderness; and ye shall destroy all this people. turn And your border shall {turn} from the south to the ascent of 
Akrabbim, and pass on to Zin: and the going forth thereof shall be from the south to Kadeshbarnea, and shall go 
on to Hazaraddar, and pass on to Azmon: turn {Turn} you, and take your journey, and go to the mount of the 
Amorites, and unto all [the places] nigh thereunto, in the plain, in the hills, and in the vale, and in the south, and 
by the sea side, to the land of the Canaanites, and unto Le banon, unto the great river, the river Euphrates. turn But
[as for] you, {turn} you, and take your journey into the wilderness by the way of the Red sea. turn Ye have 
compassed this mountain long enough: {turn} you northward. turn Let me pass through thy land: I will go along 
by the high way, I will neither {turn} unto the right hand nor to the left. turn When thou art in tribulation, and all 
these things are come upon thee, [even] in the latter days, if thou {turn} to the LORD thy God, and shalt be 
obedient unto his voice; turn Ye shall observe to do therefore as the LORD your God hath commanded you: ye 
shall not {turn} aside to the right hand or to the left. turn For they will {turn} away thy son from following me, 
that they may serve other gods: so will the anger of the LORD be kindled against you, and destroy thee suddenly. 
turn Take heed to yourselves, that your heart be not deceived, and ye {turn} aside, and serve other gods, and 
worship them; turn And a curse, if ye will not obey the commandments of the LORD your God, but {turn} aside 
out of the way which I command you this day, to go after other gods, which ye have not known. turn And that 
prophet, or that dreamer of dreams, shall be put to death; because he hath spoken to {turn} [you] away from the 
LORD your God, which brought you out of the land of Egypt, and redeemed you out of the house of bondage, to 
thrust the e out of the way which the LORD thy God commanded thee to walk in. So shalt thou put the evil away 
from the midst of thee. turn And there shall cleave nought of the cursed thing to thine hand: that the LORD may 
{turn} from the fierceness of his anger, and show thee mercy, and have compassion upon thee, and multiply thee, 
as he hath sworn unto thy fathers; turn Then shalt thou {turn} [it] into money, and bind up the money in thine 
hand, and shalt go unto the place which the LORD thy God shall choose: turn And thou shalt roast and eat [it] in 
the place which the LORD thy God shall choose: and thou shalt {turn} in the morning, and go unto thy tents. turn 
Neither shall he multiply wives to himself, that his heart {turn} not away: neither shall he greatly multiply to 
himself silver and gold. turn That his heart be not lifted up above his brethren, and that he {turn} not aside from 
the commandment, [to] the right hand, or [to] the left: to the end that he may prolong [his] days in his kingdom, 
he, and his children, in the midst of Israel. turn And thou shalt have a paddle upon thy weapon; and it shall be, 
when thou wilt ease thyself abroad, thou shalt dig therewith, and shalt {turn} back and cover that which cometh 
from thee: turn For the LORD thy God walketh in the midst of thy camp, to deliver thee, and to give up thine 
enemies before thee; therefore shall thy camp be holy: that he see no unclean thing in thee, and {turn} away from 
thee. turn That then the LORD thy God will {turn} thy captivity, and have compassion upon thee, and will return 
and gather thee from all the nations, whither the LORD thy God hath scattered thee. turn If thou shalt hearken 



unto the voice of the LORD thy God, to keep his commandments and his statutes which are written in this book of
the law, [and] if thou {turn} unto the LORD thy God with all thine heart, and with all thy soul. turn But if thine 
heart {turn} away, so that thou wilt not hear, but shalt be drawn away, and worship other gods, and serve them; 
turn For when I shall have brought them into the land which I sware unto their fathers, that floweth with milk and 
honey; and they shall have eaten and filled themselves, and waxen fat; then will they {turn} unto other gods, and 
serve them, an d provoke me, and break my covenant. turn For I know that after my death ye will utterly corrupt 
[yourselves], and {turn} aside from the way which I have commanded you; and evil will befall you in the latter 
days; because ye will do evil in the sight of the LORD, to provoke him t o anger through the work of your hands. 
turn Only be thou strong and very courageous, that thou mayest observe to do according to all the law, which 
Moses my servant commanded thee: {turn} not from it [to] the right hand or [to] the left, that thou mayest prosper 
whithersoever thou go est. turn Thus saith the whole congregation of the LORD, What trespass [is] this that ye 
have committed against the God of Israel, to {turn} away this day from following the LORD, in that ye have 
builded you an altar, that ye might rebel this day a gainst the LORD? turn But that ye must {turn} away this day 
from following the LORD? and it will be, [seeing] ye rebel to day against the LORD, that to morrow he will be 
wroth with the whole congregation of Israel. turn That we have built us an altar to {turn} from following the 
LORD, or if to offer thereon burnt offering or meat offering, or if to offer peace offerings thereon, let the LORD 
himself require [it]; turn God forbid that we should rebel against the LORD, and {turn} this day from following 
the LORD, to build an altar for burnt offerings, for meat offerings, or for sacrifices, beside the altar of the LORD 
our God that [is] before his taberna cle. turn Be ye therefore very courageous to keep and to do all that is written 
in the book of the law of Moses, that ye {turn} not aside therefrom [to] the right hand or [to] the left; turn If ye 
forsake the LORD, and serve strange gods, then he will {turn} and do you hurt, and consume you, after that he 
hath done you good. turn And Jael went out to meet Sisera, and said unto him, {Turn} in, my lord, turn in to me; 
fear not. And when he had turned in unto her into the tent, she covered him with a mantle. turn And Jael went out 
to meet Sisera, and said unto him, Turn in, my lord, {turn} in to me; fear not. And when he had turned in unto her 
into the tent, she covered him with a mantle. turn And the elders of Gilead said unto Jephthah, Therefore we 
{turn} again to thee now, that thou mayest go with us, and fight against the children of Ammon, and be our head 
over all the inhabitants of Gilead. turn [And] when they [were] by Jebus, the day was far spent; and the servant 
said unto his master, Come, I pray thee, and let us {turn} in into this city of the Jebusites, and lodge in it. turn And
his master said unto him, We will not {turn} aside hither into the city of a stranger, that [is] not of the children of 
Israel; we will pass over to Gibeah. turn And all the people arose as one man, saying, We will not any [of us] go to
his tent, neither will we any [of us] {turn} into his house. turn And Naomi said, {Turn} again, my daughters: why 
will ye go with me? [are] there yet [any more] sons in my womb, that they may be your husbands? turn {Turn} 
again, my daughters, go [your way]; for I am too old to have an husband. If I should say, I have hope, [if] I should 
have an husband also to night, and should also bear sons; turn Then went Boaz up to the gate, and sat him down 
there: and, behold, the kinsman of whom Boaz spake came by; unto whom he said, Ho, such a one! {turn} aside, 
sit down here. And he turned aside, and sat down. turn <1SA12 -20> And Samuel said unto the people, Fear not: 
ye have done all this wickedness: yet {turn} not aside from following the LORD, but serve the LORD with all 
your heart; turn <1SA12 -21> And {turn} ye not aside: for [then should ye go] after vain [things], which cannot 
profit nor deliver; for they [are] vain. turn <1SA14 -7> And his armourbearer said unto him, Do all that [is] in 
thine heart: {turn} thee; behold, I [am] with thee according to thy heart. turn <1SA15 -25> Now therefore, I pray 
thee, pardon my sin, and {turn} again with me, that I may worship the LORD. turn <1SA15 -30> Then he said, I 
have sinned: [yet] honour me now, I pray thee, before the elders of my people, and before Israel, and {turn} again 
with me, that I may worship the LORD thy God. turn <1SA22 -17> And the king said unto the footmen that stood 
about him, {Turn}, and slay the priests of the LORD; because their hand also [is] with David, and because they 
knew when he fled, and did not show it to me. But the servants of the king would not put forth their hand to fall 
upon the priests of the LORD. turn <1SA22 -18> And the king said to Doeg, {Turn} thou, and fall upon the 
priests. And Doeg the Edomite turned, and he fell upon the priests, and slew on that day fourscore and five 
persons that did wear a linen ephod. turn <2SA2 -21> And Abner said to him, Turn thee aside to thy right hand or 
to thy left, and lay thee hold on one of the young men, and take thee his armour. But Asahel would not {turn} 
aside from following of him. turn <2SA2 -21> And Abner said to him, {Turn} thee aside to thy right hand or to 
thy left, and lay thee hold on one of the young men, and take thee his armour. But Asahel would not turn aside 
from following of him. turn <2SA2 -22> And Abner said again to Asahel, {Turn} thee aside from following me: 
wherefore should I smite thee to the ground? how then should I hold up my face to Joab thy brother? turn <2SA2 -
23> Howbeit he refused to {turn} aside: wherefore Abner with the hinder end of the spear smote him under the 
fifth [rib], that the spear came out behind him; and he fell down there, and died in the same place: and it came to 



pass, [that] as ma ny as came to the place where Asahel fell down and died stood still. turn <2SA14 -19> And the 
king said, [Is not] the hand of Joab with thee in all this? And the woman answered and said, [As] thy soul liveth, 
my lord the king, none can {turn} to the right hand or to the left from ought that my lord the king hath spoken: fo r
thy servant Joab, he bade me, and he put all these words in the mouth of thine handmaid: turn <2SA14 -24> And 
the king said, Let him {turn} to his own house, and let him not see my face. So Absalom returned to his own 
house, and saw not the king's face. turn <2SA15 -31> And [one] told David, saying, Ahithophel [is] among the 
conspirators with Absalom. And David said, O LORD, I pray thee, {turn} the counsel of Ahithophel into 
foolishness. turn <2SA18 -30> And the king said [unto him], {Turn} aside, [and] stand here. And he turned aside, 
and stood still. turn <2SA19 -37> Let thy servant, I pray thee, {turn} back again, that I may die in mine own city, 
[and be buried] by the grave of my father and of my mother. But behold thy servant Chimham; let him go over 
with my lord the king; and do to him what shall seem good unto thee. turn <1KI8 -33> When thy people Israel be 
smitten down before the enemy, because they have sinned against thee, and shall {turn} again to thee, and confess
thy name, and pray, and make supplication unto thee in this house: turn <1KI8 -35> When heaven is shut up, and 
there is no rain, because they have sinned against thee; if they pray toward this place, and confess thy name, and 
{turn} from their sin, when thou afflictest them: turn <1KI9 -6> But] if ye shall at all {turn} from following me, 
ye or your children, and will not keep my commandments [and] my statutes which I have set before you, but go 
and serve other gods, and worship them: turn <1KI11 -2> Of the nations [concerning] which the LORD said unto 
the children of Israel, Ye shall not go in to them, neither shall they come in unto you: [for] surely they will {turn} 
away your heart after their gods: Solomon clave unto these in love. turn <1KI12 -27> If this people go up to do 
sacrifice in the house of the LORD at Jerusalem, then shall the heart of this people {turn} again unto their lord, 
[even] unto Rehoboam king of Judah, and they shall kill me, and go again to Rehoboam king of Jud ah. turn 
<1KI13 -9> For so was it charged me by the word of the LORD, saying, Eat no bread, nor drink water, nor {turn} 
again by the same way that thou camest. turn <1KI13 -17> For it was said to me by the word of the LORD, Thou 
shalt eat no bread nor drink water there, nor {turn} again to go by the way that thou camest. turn <1KI17 -3> Get 
thee hence, and {turn} thee eastward, and hide thyself by the brook Cherith, that [is] before Jordan. turn <1KI22 -
34> And a [certain] man drew a bow at a venture, and smote the king of Israel between the joints of the harness: 
wherefore he said unto the driver of his chariot, {Turn} thine hand, and carry me out of the host; for I am 
wounded. turn <2KI1 -6> And they said unto him, There came a man up to meet us, and said unto us, Go, {turn} 
again unto the king that sent you, and say unto him, Thus saith the LORD, [Is it] not because [there is] not a God 
in Israel, [that] thou sendest to inquir e of Baalzebub the god of Ekron? therefore thou shalt not come down from 
that bed on which thou art gone up, but shalt surely die. turn <2KI4 -10> Let us make a little chamber, I pray thee,
on the wall; and let us set for him there a bed, and a table, and a stool, and a candlestick: and it shall be, when he 
cometh to us, that he shall {turn} in thither. turn <2KI9 -18> So there went one on horseback to meet him, and 
said, Thus saith the king, [Is it] peace? And Jehu said, What hast thou to do with peace? {turn} thee behind me. 
And the watchman told, saying, The messenger came to them, but he cometh not a gain. turn <2KI9 -19> Then he 
sent out a second on horseback, which came to them, and said, Thus saith the king, [Is it] peace? And Jehu 
answered, What hast thou to do with peace? {turn} thee behind me. turn <2KI17 -13> Yet the LORD testified 
against Israel, and against Judah, by all the prophets, [and by] all the seers, saying, {Turn} ye from your evil ways,
and keep my commandments [and] my statutes, according to all the law which I commanded your fath ers, and 
which I sent to you by my servants the prophets. turn <2KI18 -24> How then wilt thou {turn} away the face of 
one captain of the least of my master's servants, and put thy trust on Egypt for chariots and for horsemen? turn 
<2KI19 -28> Because thy rage against me and thy tumult is come up into mine ears, therefore I will put my hook 
in thy nose, and my bridle in thy lips, and I will {turn} thee back by the way by which thou camest. turn <2KI20 -
5> {Turn} again, and tell Hezekiah the captain of my people, Thus saith the LORD, the God of David thy father, I
have heard thy prayer, I have seen thy tears: behold, I will heal thee: on the third day thou shalt go up unto the 
house of the L ORD. turn <1CH12 -23> And these [are] the numbers of the bands [that were] ready armed to the 
war, [and] came to David to Hebron, to {turn} the kingdom of Saul to him, according to the word of the LORD. 
turn <1CH14 -14> Therefore David inquired again of God; and God said unto him, Go not up after them; {turn} 
away from them, and come upon them over against the mulberry trees. turn <2CH6 -26> When the heaven is shut 
up, and there is no rain, because they have sinned against thee; [yet] if they pray toward this place, and confess thy
name, and {turn} from their sin, when thou dost afflict them; turn <2CH6 -37> Yet [if] they bethink themselves in 
the land whither they are carried captive, and {turn} and pray unto thee in the land of their captivity, saying, We 
have sinned, we have done amiss, and have dealt wickedly; turn <2CH6 -42> O LORD God, {turn} not away the 
face of thine anointed: remember the mercies of David thy servant. turn <2CH7 -14> If my people, which are 
called by my name, shall humble themselves, and pray, and seek my face, and {turn} from their wicked ways; 



then will I hear from heaven, and will forgive their sin, and will heal their land. turn <2CH7 -19> But if ye {turn} 
away, and forsake my statutes and my commandments, which I have set before you, and shall go and serve other 
gods, and worship them; turn <2CH15 -4> But when they in their trouble did {turn} unto the LORD God of Israel,
and sought him, he was found of them. turn <2CH18 -33> And a [certain] man drew a bow at a venture, and 
smote the king of Israel between the joints of the harness: therefore he said to his chariot man, {Turn} thine hand, 
that thou mayest carry me out of the host; for I am wounded. turn <2CH25 -27> Now after the time that Amaziah 
did {turn} away from following the LORD they made a conspiracy against him in Jerusalem; and he fled to 
Lachish: but they sent to Lachish after him, and slew him there. turn <2CH29 -10> Now [it is] in mine heart to 
make a covenant with the LORD God of Israel, that his fierce wrath may {turn} away from us. turn <2CH30 -6> 
So the posts went with the letters from the king and his princes throughout all Israel and Judah, and according to 
the commandment of the king, saying, Ye children of Israel, {turn} again unto the LORD God of Abraham, Isaac, 
and Israel, an d he will return to the remnant of you, that are escaped out of the hand of the kings of Assyria. turn 
<2CH30 -8> Now be ye not stiffnecked, as your fathers [were, but] yield yourselves unto the LORD, and enter 
into his sanctuary, which he hath sanctified for ever: and serve the LORD your God, that the fierceness of his 
wrath may {turn} away from you. turn <2CH30 -9> For if ye turn again unto the LORD, your brethren and your 
children [shall find] compassion before them that lead them captive, so that they shall come again into this land: 
for the LORD your God [is] gracious and merciful, and will not {t urn} away [his] face from you, if ye return unto
him. turn <2CH30 -9> For if ye {turn} again unto the LORD, your brethren and your children [shall find] 
compassion before them that lead them captive, so that they shall come again into this land: for the LORD your 
God [is] gracious and merciful, and will not turn away [his] face from you, if ye return unto him. turn <2CH35 -
22> Nevertheless Josiah would not {turn} his face from him, but disguised himself, that he might fight with him, 
and hearkened not unto the words of Necho from the mouth of God, and came to fight in the valley of Megiddo. 
turn But [if] ye {turn} unto me, and keep my commandments, and do them; though there were of you cast out unto
the uttermost part of the heaven, [yet] will I gather them from thence, and will bring them unto the place that I 
have chosen to set m y name there. turn Hear, O our God; for we are despised: and {turn} their reproach upon 
their own head, and give them for a prey in the land of captivity: turn Nevertheless they were disobedient, and 
rebelled against thee, and cast thy law behind their backs, and slew thy prophets which testified against them to 
{turn} them to thee, and they wrought great provocations. turn Now when every maid's {turn} was come to go in 
to king Ahasuerus, after that she had been twelve months, according to the manner of the women, (for so were the 
days of their purifications accomplished, [to wit], six months with oil of myrr h, and six months with sweet 
odours, and with [other] things for the purifying of the women;) turn Now when the {turn} of Esther, the daughter
of Abihail the uncle of Mordecai, who had taken her for his daughter, was come to go in unto the king, she 
required nothing but what Hegai the king's chamberlain, the keeper of the women, appoint ed. And Esther 
obtained favour in the sight of all them that looked upon her. turn Call now, if there be any that will answer thee; 
and to which of the saints wilt thou {turn}? turn {Turn} from him, that he may rest, till he shall accomplish, as an 
hireling, his day. turn But he [is] in one [mind], and who can {turn} him? and [what] his soul desireth, even [that] 
he doeth. turn They {turn} the needy out of the way: the poor of the earth hide themselves together. turn All flesh 
shall perish together, and man shall {turn} again unto dust. turn O ye sons of men, how long [will ye {turn}] my 
glory into shame? [how long] will ye love vanity, [and] seek after leasing? Selah. turn If he {turn} not, he will 
whet his sword; he hath bent his bow, and made it ready. turn I have pursued mine enemies, and overtaken them: 
neither did I {turn} again till they were consumed. turn Therefore shalt thou make them {turn} their back, [when] 
thou shalt make ready [thine arrows] upon thy strings against the face of them. turn All the ends of the world shall 
remember and {turn} unto the LORD: and all the kindreds of the nations shall worship before thee. turn {Turn} 
thee unto me, and have mercy upon me; for I [am] desolate and afflicted. turn Blessed [is] that man that maketh 
the LORD his trust, and respecteth not the proud, nor such as {turn} aside to lies. turn Thou makest us to {turn} 
back from the enemy: and they which hate us spoil for themselves. turn When I cry [unto thee], then shall mine 
enemies {turn} back: this I know; for God [is] for me. turn To the chief Musician upon Shushaneduth, Michtam of
David, to teach; when he strove with Aramnaharaim and with Aramzobah, when Joab returned, and smote of 
Edom in the valley of salt twelve thousand. O God, thou hast cast us off, thou hast scattered us, thou hast been 
displeased; O {turn} thyself to us again. turn Hear me, O LORD; for thy lovingkindness [is] good: {turn} unto me
according to the multitude of thy tender mercies. turn {Turn} us again, O God, and cause thy face to shine; and we
shall be saved. turn {Turn} us again, O God of hosts, and cause thy face to shine; and we shall be saved. turn 
{Turn} us again, O LORD God of hosts, cause thy face to shine; and we shall be saved. turn {Turn} us, O God of 
our salvation, and cause thine anger toward us to cease. turn I will hear what God the LORD will speak: for he 
will speak peace unto his people, and to his saints: but let them not {turn} again to folly. turn O {turn} unto me, 



and have mercy upon me; give thy strength unto thy servant, and save the son of thine handmaid. turn I will set no
wicked thing before mine eyes: I hate the work of them that {turn} aside; [it] shall not cleave to me. turn Thou 
hast set a bound that they may not pass over; that they {turn} not again to cover the earth. turn Therefore he said 
that he would destroy them, had not Moses his chosen stood before him in the breach, to {turn} away his wrath, 
lest he should destroy [them]. turn {Turn} away mine eyes from beholding vanity; [and] quicken thou me in thy 
way. turn {Turn} away my reproach which I fear: for thy judgments [are] good. turn Let those that fear thee 
{turn} unto me, and those that have known thy testimonies. turn As for such as {turn} aside unto their crooked 
ways, the LORD shall lead them forth with the workers of iniquity: [but] peace [shall be] upon Israel. turn {Turn} 
again our captivity, O LORD, as the streams in the south. turn For thy servant David's sake {turn} not away the 
face of thine anointed. turn The LORD hath sworn [in] truth unto David; he will not {turn} from it; Of the fruit of 
thy body will I set upon thy throne. turn {Turn} you at my reproof: behold, I will pour out my spirit unto you, I 
will make known my words unto you. turn Avoid it, pass not by it, {turn} from it, and pass away. turn {Turn} not 
to the right hand nor to the left: remove thy foot from evil. turn Whoso [is] simple, let him {turn} in hither: [as 
for] him that wanteth understanding, she saith to him, turn Whoso [is] simple, let him {turn} in hither: and [as for]
him that wanteth understanding, she saith to him, turn Lest the LORD see [it], and it displease him, and he {turn} 
away his wrath from him. turn Lest he that heareth [it] put thee to shame, and thine infamy {turn} not away. turn 
Scornful men bring a city into a snare: but wise [men] {turn} away wrath. turn All go unto one place; all are of the
dust, and all {turn} to dust again. turn Until the day break, and the shadows flee away, {turn}, my beloved, and be
thou like a roe or a young hart upon the mountains of Bether. turn {Turn} away thine eyes from me, for they have 
overcome me: thy hair [is] as a flock of goats that appear from Gilead. turn And I will {turn} my hand upon thee, 
and purely purge away thy dross, and take away all thy tin: turn To {turn} aside the needy from judgment, and to 
take away the right from the poor of my people, that widows may be their prey, and [that] they may rob the 
fatherless! turn And it shall be as the chased roe, and as a sheep that no man taketh up: they shall every man 
{turn} to his own people, and flee every one into his own land. turn For the LORD of hosts hath purposed, and 
who shall disannul [it]? and his hand [is] stretched out, and who shall {turn} it back? turn And they shall {turn} 
the rivers far away; [and] the brooks of defence shall be emptied and dried up: the reeds and flags shall wither. 
turn He will surely violently {turn} and toss thee [like] a ball into a large country: there shalt thou die, and there 
the chariots of thy glory [shall be] the shame of thy lord's house. turn And it shall come to pass after the end of 
seventy years, that the LORD will visit Tyre, and she shall {turn} to her hire, and shall commit fornication with all
the kingdoms of the world upon the face of the earth. turn And for a spirit of judgment to him that sitteth in 
judgment, and for strength to them that {turn} the battle to the gate. turn That make a man an offender for a word, 
and lay a snare for him that reproveth in the gate, and {turn} aside the just for a thing of nought. turn Get you out 
of the way, {turn} aside out of the path, cause the Holy One of Israel to cease from before us. turn And thine ears 
shall hear a word behind thee, saying, This [is] the way, walk ye in it, when ye {turn} to the right hand, and when 
ye turn to the left. turn And thine ears shall hear a word behind thee, saying, This [is] the way, walk ye in it, when 
ye turn to the right hand, and when ye {turn} to the left. turn {Turn} ye unto [him from] whom the children of 
Israel have deeply revolted. turn How then wilt thou {turn} away the face of one captain of the least of my 
master's servants, and put thy trust on Egypt for chariots and for horsemen? turn Because thy rage against me, and 
thy tumult, is come up into mine ears, therefore will I put my hook in thy nose, and my bridle in thy lips, and I 
will {turn} thee back by the way by which thou camest. turn If thou {turn} away thy foot from the sabbath, [from]
doing thy pleasure on my holy day; and call the sabbath a delight, the holy of the LORD, honourable; and shalt 
honour him, not doing thine own ways, nor finding thine own pleasure, nor speaking [thine own] words: turn And 
the Redeemer shall come to Zion, and unto them that {turn} from transgression in Jacob, saith the LORD. turn A 
wild ass used to the wilderness, [that] snuffeth up the wind at her pleasure; in her occasion who can {turn} her 
away? all they that seek her will not weary themselves; in her month they shall find her. turn Yet thou sayest, 
Because I am innocent, surely his anger shall {turn} from me. Behold, I will plead with thee, because thou sayest, 
I have not sinned. turn And I said after she had done all these [things], {Turn} thou unto me. But she returned not. 
And her treacherous sister Judah saw [it]. turn {Turn}, O backsliding children, saith the LORD; for I am married 
unto you: and I will take you one of a city, and two of a family, and I will bring you to Zion: turn But I said, How 
shall I put thee among the children, and give thee a pleasant land, a goodly heritage of the hosts of nations? and I 
said, Thou shalt call me, My father; and shalt not {turn} away from me. turn For this shall the earth mourn, and 
the heavens above be black: because I have spoken [it], I have purposed [it], and will not repent, neither will I 
{turn} back from it. turn Thus saith the LORD of hosts, They shall thoroughly glean the remnant of Israel as a 
vine: {turn} back thine hand as a grapegatherer into the baskets. turn Moreover thou shalt say unto them, Thus 
saith the LORD; Shall they fall, and not arise? shall he {turn} away, and not return? turn Give glory to the LORD 



your God, before he cause darkness, and before your feet stumble upon the dark mountains, and, while ye look for
light, he {turn} it into the shadow of death, [and] make [it] gross darkness. turn If that nation, against whom I have
pronounced, {turn} from their evil, I will repent of the evil that I thought to do unto them. turn Shall evil be 
recompensed for good? for they have digged a pit for my soul. Remember that I stood before thee to speak good 
for them, [and] to {turn} away thy wrath from them. turn Thus saith the LORD God of Israel; Behold, I will 
{turn} back the weapons of war that [are] in your hands, wherewith ye fight against the king of Babylon, and 
[against] the Chaldeans, which besiege you without the walls, and I will assembl e them into the midst of this city.
turn They said, {Turn} ye again now every one from his evil way, and from the evil of your doings, and dwell in 
the land that the LORD hath given unto you and to your fathers for ever and ever: turn If so be they will hearken, 
and {turn} every man from his evil way, that I may repent me of the evil, which I purpose to do unto them 
because of the evil of their doings. turn And I will be found of you, saith the LORD: and I will {turn} away your 
captivity, and I will gather you from all the nations, and from all the places whither I have driven you, saith the 
LORD; and I will bring you again into the place wh ence I caused you to be carried away captive. turn Then shall 
the virgin rejoice in the dance, both young men and old together: for I will {turn} their mourning into joy, and will
comfort them, and make them rejoice from their sorrow. turn I have surely heard Ephraim bemoaning himself 
[thus]; Thou hast chastised me, and I was chastised, as a bullock unaccustomed [to the yoke]: {turn} thou me, and 
I shall be turned; for thou [art] the LORD my God. turn Set thee up waymarks, make thee high heaps: set thine 
heart toward the highway, [even] the way [which] thou wentest: turn again, O virgin of Israel, {turn} again to 
these thy cities. turn Set thee up waymarks, make thee high heaps: set thine heart toward the highway, [even] the 
way [which] thou wentest: {turn} again, O virgin of Israel, turn again to these thy cities. turn And I will make an 
everlasting covenant with them, that I will not {turn} away from them, to do them good; but I will put my fear in 
their hearts, that they shall not depart from me. turn But they hearkened not, nor inclined their ear to {turn} from 
their wickedness, to burn no incense unto other gods. turn Flee ye, {turn} back, dwell deep, O inhabitants of 
Dedan; for I will bring the calamity of Esau upon him, the time [that] I will visit him. turn Cut off the sower from 
Babylon, and him that handleth the sickle in the time of harvest: for fear of the oppressing sword they shall {turn} 
every one to his people, and they shall flee every one to his own land. turn Thy prophets have seen vain and 
foolish things for thee: and they have not discovered thine iniquity, to {turn} away thy captivity; but have seen for
thee false burdens and causes of banishment. turn To {turn} aside the right of a man before the face of the most 
High, turn Let us search and try our ways, and {turn} again to the LORD. turn {Turn} thou us unto thee, O 
LORD, and we shall be turned; renew our days as of old. turn Yet if thou warn the wicked, and he {turn} not from 
his wickedness, nor from his wicked way, he shall die in his iniquity; but thou hast delivered thy soul. turn Again, 
When a righteous [man] doth {turn} from his righteousness, and commit iniquity, and I lay a stumblingblock 
before him, he shall die: because thou hast not given him warning, he shall die in his sin, and his righteousness 
which he ha th done shall not be remembered; but his blood will I require at thine hand. turn And, behold, I will 
lay bands upon thee, and thou shalt not {turn} thee from one side to another, till thou hast ended the days of thy 
siege. turn My face will I {turn} also from them, and they shall pollute my secret [place]: for the robbers shall 
enter into it, and defile it. turn He said furthermore unto me, Son of man, seest thou what they do? [even] the great
abominations that the house of Israel committeth here, that I should go far off from my sanctuary? but {turn} thee 
yet again, [and] thou shalt see greater ab ominations. turn He said also unto me, {Turn} thee yet again, [and] thou 
shalt see greater abominations that they do. turn Then said he unto me, Hast thou seen [this], O son of man? 
{turn} thee yet again, [and] thou shalt see greater abominations than these. turn Therefore say unto the house of 
Israel, Thus saith the Lord GOD; Repent, and {turn} [yourselves] from your idols; and turn away your faces from 
all your abominations. turn Therefore say unto the house of Israel, Thus saith the Lord GOD; Repent, and turn 
[yourselves] from your idols; and {turn} away your faces from all your abominations. turn But if the wicked will 
{turn} from all his sins that he hath committed, and keep all my statutes, and do that which is lawful and right, he 
shall surely live, he shall not die. turn Therefore I will judge you, O house of Israel, every one according to his 
ways, saith the Lord GOD. Repent, and {turn} [yourselves] from all your transgressions; so iniquity shall not be 
your ruin. turn For I have no pleasure in the death of him that dieth, saith the Lord GOD: wherefore {turn} 
[yourselves], and live ye. turn Nevertheless, if thou warn the wicked of his way to {turn} from it; if he do not turn 
from his way, he shall die in his iniquity; but thou hast delivered thy soul. turn Nevertheless, if thou warn the 
wicked of his way to turn from it; if he do not {turn} from his way, he shall die in his iniquity; but thou hast 
delivered thy soul. turn Say unto them, [As] I live, saith the Lord GOD, I have no pleasure in the death of the 
wicked; but that the wicked turn from his way and live: {turn} ye, turn ye from your evil ways; for why will ye 
die, O house of Israel? turn Say unto them, [As] I live, saith the Lord GOD, I have no pleasure in the death of the 
wicked; but that the wicked turn from his way and live: turn ye, {turn} ye from your evil ways; for why will ye 



die, O house of Israel? turn Say unto them, [As] I live, saith the Lord GOD, I have no pleasure in the death of the 
wicked; but that the wicked {turn} from his way and live: turn ye, turn ye from your evil ways; for why will ye 
die, O house of Israel? turn Again, when I say unto the wicked, Thou shalt surely die; if he {turn} from his sin, 
and do that which is lawful and right; turn But if the wicked {turn} from his wickedness, and do that which is 
lawful and right, he shall live thereby. turn For, behold, I [am] for you, and I will {turn} unto you, and ye shall be 
tilled and sown: turn And I will {turn} thee back, and put hooks into thy jaws, and I will bring thee forth, and all 
thine army, horses and horsemen, all of them clothed with all sorts [of armour, even] a great company [with] 
bucklers and shields, all of them h andling swords: turn To take a spoil, and to take a prey; to {turn} thine hand 
upon the desolate places [that are now] inhabited, and upon the people [that are] gathered out of the nations, which
have gotten cattle and goods, that dwell in the midst of the la nd. turn And I will {turn} thee back, and leave but 
the sixth part of thee, and will cause thee to come up from the north parts, and will bring thee upon the mountains 
of Israel: turn As [it is] written in the law of Moses, all this evil is come upon us: yet made we not our prayer 
before the LORD our God, that we might {turn} from our iniquities, and understand thy truth. turn After this shall 
he turn his face unto the isles, and shall take many: but a prince for his own behalf shall cause the reproach offered
by him to cease; without his own reproach he shall cause [it] to {turn} upon him. turn After this shall he {turn} his
face unto the isles, and shall take many: but a prince for his own behalf shall cause the reproach offered by him to 
cease; without his own reproach he shall cause [it] to turn upon him. turn Then he shall {turn} his face toward the 
fort of his own land: but he shall stumble and fall, and not be found. turn And they that be wise shall shine as the 
brightness of the firmament; and they that {turn} many to righteousness as the stars for ever and ever. turn They 
will not frame their doings to {turn} unto their God: for the spirit of whoredoms [is] in the midst of them, and they
have not known the LORD. turn Therefore {turn} thou to thy God: keep mercy and judgment, and wait on thy 
God continually. turn Take with you words, and {turn} to the LORD: say unto him, Take away all iniquity, and 
receive [us] graciously: so will we render the calves of our lips. turn Therefore also now, saith the LORD, {turn} 
ye [even] to me with all your heart, and with fasting, and with weeping, and with mourning: turn And rend your 
heart, and not your garments, and {turn} unto the LORD your God: for he [is] gracious and merciful, slow to 
anger, and of great kindness, and repenteth him of the evil. turn Thus saith the LORD; For three transgressions of 
Damascus, and for four, I will not {turn} away [the punishment] thereof; because they have threshed Gilead with 
threshing instruments of iron: turn Thus saith the LORD; For three transgressions of Gaza, and for four, I will not 
{turn} away [the punishment] thereof; because they carried away captive the whole captivity, to deliver [them] up 
to Edom: turn And I will cut off the inhabitant from Ashdod, and him that holdeth the sceptre from Ashkelon, and 
I will {turn} mine hand against Ekron: and the remnant of the Philistines shall perish, saith the Lord GOD. turn 
Thus saith the LORD; For three transgressions of Tyrus, and for four, I will not {turn} away [the punishment] 
thereof; because they delivered up the whole captivity to Edom, and remembered not the brotherly covenant: turn 
Thus saith the LORD; For three transgressions of Edom, and for four, I will not {turn} away [the punishment] 
thereof; because he did pursue his brother with the sword, and did cast off all pity, and his anger did tear 
perpetually, and he k ept his wrath for ever: turn Thus saith the LORD; For three transgressions of the children of 
Ammon, and for four, I will not {turn} away [the punishment] thereof; because they have ripped up the women 
with child of Gilead, that they might enlarge their border: turn Thus saith the LORD; For three transgressions of 
Moab, and for four, I will not {turn} away [the punishment] thereof; because he burned the bones of the king of 
Edom into lime: turn Thus saith the LORD; For three transgressions of Judah, and for four, I will not {turn} away 
[the punishment] thereof; because they have despised the law of the LORD, and have not kept his commandments,
and their lies caused them to err, af ter the which their fathers have walked: turn Thus saith the LORD; For three 
transgressions of Israel, and for four, I will not {turn} away [the punishment] thereof; because they sold the 
righteous for silver, and the poor for a pair of shoes; turn That pant after the dust of the earth on the head of the 
poor, and {turn} aside the way of the meek: and a man and his father will go in unto the [same] maid, to profane 
my holy name: turn Ye who {turn} judgment to wormwood, and leave off righteousness in the earth, turn For I 
know your manifold transgressions, and your mighty sins: they afflict the just, they take a bribe, and they {turn} 
aside the poor in the gate [from their right]. turn And I will {turn} your feasts into mourning, and all your songs 
into lamentation; and I will bring up sackcloth upon all loins, and baldness upon every head; and I will make it as 
the mourning of an only [son], and the end thereof as a bit ter day. turn But let man and beast be covered with 
sackcloth, and cry mightily unto God: yea, let them {turn} every one from his evil way, and from the violence that
[is] in their hands. turn Who can tell [if] God will turn and repent, and {turn} away from his fierce anger, that we 
perish not? turn Who can tell [if] God will {turn} and repent, and turn away from his fierce anger, that we perish 
not? turn He will {turn} again, he will have compassion upon us; he will subdue our iniquities; and thou wilt cast 
all their sins into the depths of the sea. turn And the coast shall be for the remnant of the house of Judah; they shall



feed thereupon: in the houses of Ashkelon shall they lie down in the evening: for the LORD their God shall visit 
them, and {turn} away their captivity. turn For then will I {turn} to the people a pure language, that they may all 
call upon the name of the LORD, to serve him with one consent. turn At that time will I bring you [again], even in
the time that I gather you: for I will make you a name and a praise among all people of the earth, when I {turn} 
back your captivity before your eyes, saith the LORD. turn Therefore say thou unto them, Thus saith the LORD of
hosts; Turn ye unto me, saith the LORD of hosts, and I will {turn} unto you, saith the LORD of hosts. turn 
Therefore say thou unto them, Thus saith the LORD of hosts; {Turn} ye unto me, saith the LORD of hosts, and I 
will turn unto you, saith the LORD of hosts. turn Be ye not as your fathers, unto whom the former prophets have 
cried, saying, Thus saith the LORD of hosts; {Turn} ye now from your evil ways, and [from] your evil doings: but
they did not hear, nor hearken unto me, saith the LORD. turn {Turn} you to the strong hold, ye prisoners of hope: 
even to day do I declare [that] I will render double unto thee; turn And I will sow them among the people: and 
they shall remember me in far countries; and they shall live with their children, and {turn} again. turn Awake, O 
sword, against my shepherd, and against the man [that is] my fellow, saith the LORD of hosts: smite the shepherd,
and the sheep shall be scattered: and I will {turn} mine hand upon the little ones. turn The law of truth was in his 
mouth, and iniquity was not found in his lips: he walked with me in peace and equity, and did {turn} many away 
from iniquity. turn And I will come near to you to judgment; and I will be a swift witness against the sorcerers, 
and against the adulterers, and against false swearers, and against those that oppress the hireling in [his] wages, 
the widow, and the fatherless, and that {turn} aside the stranger [from his right], and fear not me, saith the LORD 
of hosts. turn And he shall {turn} the heart of the fathers to the children, and the heart of the children to their 
fathers, lest I come and smite the earth with a curse. turn But I say unto you, That ye resist not evil: but whosoever
shall smite thee on thy right cheek, {turn} to him the other also. turn Give to him that asketh thee, and from him 
that would borrow of thee {turn} not thou away. turn Give not that which is holy unto the dogs, neither cast ye 
your pearls before swine, lest they trample them under their feet, and {turn} again and rend you. turn And let him 
that is in the field not {turn} back again for to take up his garment. turn And many of the children of Israel shall 
he {turn} to the Lord their God. turn And he shall go before him in the spirit and power of Elias, to {turn} the 
hearts of the fathers to the children, and the disobedient to the wisdom of the just; to make ready a people prepared
for the Lord. turn And if the son of peace be there, your peace shall rest upon it: if not, it shall {turn} to you again.
turn And if he trespass against thee seven times in a day, and seven times in a day {turn} again to thee, saying, I 
repent; thou shalt forgive him. turn And it shall {turn} to you for a testimony. turn But Elymas the sorcerer for so 
is his name by interpretation) withstood them, seeking to {turn} away the deputy from the faith. turn Then Paul 
and Barnabas waxed bold, and said, It was necessary that the word of God should first have been spoken to you: 
but seeing ye put it from you, and judge yourselves unworthy of everlasting life, lo, we {turn} to the Gentiles. turn
And saying, Sirs, why do ye these things? We also are men of like passions with you, and preach unto you that ye 
should {turn} from these vanities unto the living God, which made heaven, and earth, and the sea, and all things 
that are the rein: turn To open their eyes, and] to {turn} them] from darkness to light, and from] the power of 
Satan unto God, that they may receive forgiveness of sins, and inheritance among them which are sanctified by 
faith that is in me. turn But showed first unto them of Damascus, and at Jerusalem, and throughout all the coasts of
Judaea, and then] to the Gentiles, that they should repent and {turn} to God, and do works meet for repentance. 
turn And so all Israel shall be saved: as it is written, There shall come out of Sion the Deliverer, and shall {turn} 
away ungodliness from Jacob: turn <2CO3 -16> Nevertheless when it shall {turn} to the Lord, the veil shall be 
taken away. turn But now, after that ye have known God, or rather are known of God, how {turn} ye again to the 
weak and beggarly elements, whereunto ye desire again to be in bondage? turn For I know that this shall {turn} to 
my salvation through your prayer, and the supply of the Spirit of Jesus Christ, turn <2TI3 -5> Having a form of 
godliness, but denying the power thereof: from such {turn} away. turn <2TI4 -4> And they shall {turn} away 
their] ears from the truth, and shall be turned unto fables. turn Not giving heed to Jewish fables, and 
commandments of men, that {turn} from the truth. turn See that ye refuse not him that speaketh. For if they 
escaped not who refused him that spake on earth, much more shall not] we escape], if we {turn} away from him 
that speaketh] from heaven: turn Behold, we put bits in the horses' mouths, that they may obey us; and we {turn} 
about their whole body. turn <2PE2 -21> For it had been better for them not to have known the way of 
righteousness, than, after they have known it], to {turn} from the holy commandment delivered unto them. turn 
These have power to shut heaven, that it rain not in the days of their prophecy: and have power over waters to 
{turn} them to blood, and to smite the earth with all plagues, as often as they will.


	00_TURN
	TURN_00_WORD_STUDY_TITLE
	TURN_01A_HEBREW_GREEK_DICT
	TURN_01B_EXPANDED_HEBREW_GREEK_DICT
	TURN_03_GREEK_DICT_SYNONYMS
	TURN_04_ENGLISH_ROOT_WORD_STEMS
	TURN_05_ENGLISH_THEASURUS_GREEK_HEBREW_COMBINED
	TURN_09_GREEK_CROSS_REFERENCE
	TURN_10_ENGLISH_TO_HEBREW_AND_GREEK_THESAURUS
	TURN_11_ENGLISH_GREEK_SYNONYMS
	TURN_12_ENGLISH_KJV_CONCORDANCE
	TURN_12A_1_WORD_PHRASE_CONC
	TURN_12C_3_WORD_PHRASE_CONC
	TURN_13_ENGLISH_KJV_PHRASE_CONCORDANCE
	TURN_14_MOSES_WORD_INDEX
	TURN_14_QUICK_FIND_PHRASE_CONCORDANCE
	TURN_15_TRANSLATION_PHRASE_CONCORDANCE
	TURN_16_BIBLE_WORD_INDEXES_WITH_FULL_VERSE
	TURN_17_BIBLE_INDEXES_STRONGS_NUM_TEXT
	TURN_18_BIBLE_INDEXES_STRONGS_NUM_ORIGINAL_LANG
	TURN_COMPLETE_WORD_STUDY
	TURN_CONC
	TURN_ENGLISH_TO_GREEK
	TURN_ENGLISH_TO_GREEK_CONC
	TURN_ENGLISH_TO_GREEK_SYNONYMS
	TURN_ENGLISH_TO_HEBREW_SYNONYMS
	TURN_EXPANDED_SYNONYMS
	TURN_GREEK_ENGLISH_CONC
	TURN_GREEK_TRAN_PHRASE
	TURN_HEBREWREW_GREEK_DICTIONARY
	TURN_index
	TURN_INTERLINIER
	TURN_PHRASE
	TURN_PHRASE_CONC
	TURN_ROOT_WORD
	TURN_THEASURUS
	TWORD606



